### **Descendants of James Strong**

#### Generation 1

1. **James**<sup>1</sup> **Strong**<sup>1-11</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1727 in British Isles.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1804 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Magdalena Immenhauser**, daughter of Adam Immenheiser and Anna Margaretha Wilhelm, on Nov 02, 1763 in St. James Church, Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>13</sup> She was born in 1745 in Hessen, Rhein Essen, Stadecken, Germany.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1810 in Lower Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**James Strong** was buried in Canadochly Cemetery, Lower Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

James aka Schim Strang Maria M. aka Maria Magdalena, Inheiser Also spelled Emenheiser, Imenheiser, Immenheiser, Emenhausser

James Strong is buried under his german name "Schim Strang" in the Canadochley Lutheran Cementary in York County.

There are conflicting dates on James's DOB (1727 or 1725)

Tradition credits James Strong with being Scottish-Irish. Supposedly he desired to come from Ireland to America but was without sufficient passage money. Upon arrival in Pennsylvania, he was indentured to a German man in order to provide the ship's captain with his passage money. The story continues that he served his indenture, adopted the German language and then he married one of the daughters.

Mary M. Inheiser came 7 Sept 1748 with her father, Adam, on the ship Hampshire, landing at the Port of Philadelphia.

Revolutionary Service: (1) James Strong, member 5th class of Inhabitants of Chanceford Twp., classified under Act of Assembly passed in 1780, entitled "An act to complete the Quota of the Federal Army" each class required to provide in fifteen days from this date (Jan 30, 1781) one able bodied recruit for the Continental Army, to serve during the war, under penalty of a 15 pound specie: this class found a recruit. (Class List MSS, The Historical Society of York County, H.J. Young, York Co. in the American Revolution.") (2) James Strong of Hellam Twp., private in the 3rd class, Fourth Co., Second Battalion, York Co., Militia, according to a return dated Apr 17, 1778. (3) James Strong of Windsor Twp., private in the 7th class, First Co., 3rd Battalion, York Co. Militia, according to a return dated Apr 17, 1778.

It is possible that James is Joel Strong # 19911, listed in Dwight's History Joell is listed as being English and having fought in the Revelutionary War, Captured by Indians and escaping after several months detention in their grasp. Joel had two brothers, Joseph a cabinet maker and James. James had two sons, Washington and Jefferson. (Although Dwight thought this may have been a possibility no connection has been proven.)

Hello, all. I am quoting here from a letter dated Nov.2, 1988, received from Grace Williams of Strongsville, Ohio:

"I am enclosing a chart on my James Strong. This was worked on by a cousin in Indiana, Penna. who was working on genealogy about 30 years before my time of 1955 when I became seriously interested. She was very accurate and as I have been going back and obtaining proof on these items, I have not found any errors. I became (sic) to know her well and stayed with her and her husband many times over the years. I have rechecked the places she found marriages and baptisms etc and they are all correct.

"All I know of is the tradition that she found by visiting the area of York County back in the 1940's and 1950's before I had met her. The son Adam Strong's farm was and is still there and she talked of the family and they repeated to her the same tradition. He (Jim or Schim Strang) was of Scotch Irish descent, became indentured to Adam Ihmenheiser and later married the daughter. He learned the

#### Generation 1 (cont.)

language also. He had two tombstones, one in English and one in German and these are copied in the York County cemetery records that were done in the 1930's. I have been to the cemetery but they were gone by that time so no pictures could be taken. I don't know if he became indentured for the purchase of land as Adam seemed to sell land mostly to his son-in-laws and James Strong Sr. purchased land later as far as we can tell by the deeds in York Co. Pa.

"The strange part is that in March 7,1769 Anna Margaret Strong married Michael Peyrot (Beyrot etc) and James and Mary (Maria) are married in November of that same year. There is a child baptised in 1771 for Anna Margaret and Michael but I could find none later so I presume they moved on. I have had some queries in the Southeastern Penna. Newsletter but so far no nibbles on that last name. I feel there might be a connection between the two."

In a letter dated March 15, 1989, Grace Williams went on to say, "James Strong Sr. & Maria Ihmenheiser were married in St. James in 1763 while their son Adam Strong was baptised in 1769 at the same church. The same church is where Adam's brother Francis Henry was baptised in 1768. This only means to me that the minister from that church at that time rode the circuit and did the marriages and baptisms. In reading the histories of this area, you see that this is true. Part of my project now is combining the tax records for these people and deeds to prove they were on the other side of the river. Adam Ihmenheiser was and I feel sure James Strong was all the time...."

The chart Grace Williams attached to the Nov. 2, 1988 letter is quoted as follows:

"JAMES STRONG, SR. (also known as Schim Strang) B. 2 Feb. 1727 (of scotch-Irish descent) D. 23 March 1804 Whindsor Twp. York Co., Pa. ae 77 years 1 month 3 weeks Buried Canadochly Cemetery, Windsor Twp. York Co. Pa.

Married 2 November 1763 Maria Magdalena Ihmenheiser d/o Adam (Name spelled Emenheiser, Imenheiser, Ihmenhauser etc.)

1. John also known as James b. 11 Feb. 1765 bp. 16 Feb. 1765 Married about 1790/1 Catherine Howard d/o Anthony, d, 5 March 1837 Strongstown, Indiana Co. Pa.

2. Francis Henry b. 11 Jan. 1768 bp. 9 Aug. 1768 Married 3 May 1797 Jenny Smith d. unknown at present

3. Adam b. 13 Sept. 1769 bp. 28 Sept. 1769 Married (date unknown) Magdalena Moser d. 28 Aug. 1834 Hellam twp. York Co. Pa.

4. George b. about 1770 Married 13 June 1797 Mary Fissyey d. unknown at present

5. Phillip b. Dec. 1779 bp. 30 Mar. 1780 nothing more known

6. Maria Magdalena b. 11 Aug. 1781 bp. 16 Sept. 1781 Married 31 Aug. 1803 Samuel Adams d. unknown at present

7. John Jacob b. 15 Dec. 1783 bp. 16 May 1784 Married Catherine Schwab d/o Adam d. 26 Aug. 1853 Akron, Fulton Co. Indiana

8. Daughter, name unknown. James will state daughters and only birth for Maria Magdalena has been found to date.

"James will states there were shares to be divided in 8 equal shares. Jacob was the Executor and his (I interpret this as James') wife was still living at that time.

"Mary Magdalena Ihmenheiser is believed to have been born in Germany and her father Adam arrived in 1748. He had 50 acres of land up in Windsor Twp. Berks County, Pa. 6 months after he arrived. If he ever lived there has not been found although he is mentioned as a neighbor having land up there. Adam is in York County by 1754 as he has a daughter baptised at that time at Canadochly Church."

Some insights.... Many of the "Pennsylvania Dutch" were in fact German in origin. In the time period ~

#### Generation 1 (cont.)

1708, in the time of Queen Anne, many Palatine German refugees fled the

Palatinate area in Germany. They first went to England, from whence many were sent to a settlement in County Limerick, Ireland, where they took leases which likely lasted about 31 years... there has been much written about this group of the Palatine Germans. After the leases expired, many later emigrated to New York and Pennsylvania; as it happens, a still larger group of the original Palatine German refugees had been sent out to New York back about 1710... So the Irish Palatine contingent were in effect "re-joining" their compatriots in the American Colonies by the 1740's... this may give some clues where to look for Adam Ihmenheiser prior to 1748... eg. try Limerick, Ireland! Also, James Strang may, I repeat MAY, have come from Limerick, Waterford, or Tipperary himself (Are you listening John Mayer????).

Thats all for now, folks. Hope this gives a lot of food for thought and possible further research!

Regards, Dave Strong

\_\_\_\_\_

Some sources report that James could have also been born in Ulster, Ireland

IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

!EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

**!FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO** 

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

**!ANCESTRAL FILE** 

**!INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION** 

**Mary Magdalena Immenhauser** was buried in Canadochly Cemetery, Lower Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Magdalena Immenhauser: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Maria arrived aboard the ship Hampshire with her father 7 Sept 1748 from Germany.

Adam arrived with his daughter Maria at the Port of Philedelphia, aboard the ship Hampshire on 7 Sept 1748.

From the book "Rhineland Emigrants, Lists of German Settlers in Colonial America", Edited by Don Yoder and published by Genealogical Publishing Co. Inc. 1985. we find the paragraph.

Emigrants from the Year 1748

6. Friedrich Ploz (Plotz) and Adam Imhausser (Imenhauser) from Stadecken on February 3, 1748, received permission to leave for the "Island of Pennsylvania" [Insul Pinsylvanian], on payment of 15 and 10 florins for buying out their vassalage and payment of the tithe (tenth penny). They landed at Phledelphia on the ship Hampshire on Sept. 7, 1748 (Strassburger-Hinke, List 118 A-C) List A gived Ploz's age as 36, and Imhaussers as 25. {1}

In order to leave his homeland, Adam was required to sell his property and pay ten percent of its value (tithe) to the state treasury. Adam's property's worth would have been 100 florins. Adam lived under a vestige of vassalage. Therefore, he applied for manumission as well as permission to emigrate {2} He

then paid 15 florins to be released.

 Rhineland Emigrants, List of German Settlers in Colonial America, Edited by Don Yoder, Baltimore, Genealogical Publishing Co Inc, 1985 page 781
 Op Cit., Introduction, page x

Adam's village, Stadecken (Stadecken-Elsheim) is presently located near Mainz in an area called Rheinhesson in the state of Rheinland-Pfalz. It is very close to the Rhein River an which Adam could have traveled to the Port of Rotterdam.

Frances Strong Helman stated that Adam owned 50 acres of land in Windsor Twp., Berks Cty, PA six months after his arrival and that he may have lived there before moving to York Cty.

Notes by Arthur Wayne Emehizer : The spelling of Immenhauser was used in America only once on the passenger list when Adam came over. His name was spelled various ways on deeds and other documents after he arrived here. The name was spelled many different ways in the census records and land records etc. Thus the early names could have been spelled many different ways. The use of Immenhauser and Emenheiser and others are interchangeable. Some of the more popular spellings found in various documents are IMMENHAUSER, EMENHEISER, EMENHISER, EMENHISER, EMENHIZER, EMENHIZER, EMENHIZER, EMENHIZER, EMENHIZER, EMENHIZER, EMENHIZER, If the early spellings are wrong it is because of the various documents. We have tried to maintain the spellings as the original documents have them but where there were conflictions, the the name was spelled as most of the documents had them. Even between brothers and sisters the name was spelled differently in some cases. In the Early Families where the spelling was not known for sure, usually Immenhauser or Emenheiser was used in this family history .

\*\*\*\*\*

Notes received from Gene C. Smith :

Adam was born in 1723 based on his age of twenty-five when he immigrated in 1748. It is assumed he was born in the village of Stadecken, Electoral Palatine Oberant of Oppenheim, Germany. He took communion in 1736. About 1740 he married Anna Margaret who's last name might be WILHELM. Their daughter, Christina, was born about 1740 in Germany. On February 3, 1748 Adam Imhauser (Immenhauser) and Friedrich Ploz (Plotz) of Stadecken, Oppenheim, Germany received permission to leave for the "Island of Pennsylvania" [Insul Pinsylvaniam], on payment of 10 and 15 Florins respectively for buying out their vassalage [obligation to render military service or its equivalent] and payment of tithe [the tenth part of the annual produce of agriculture, etc, due or paid as a tax](tenth penny). This was granted by the former Electoral Palatine Oberamt of Oppenheim which is south of the city of Mainz in the area now known as Rheinhessen, part of the present state of Rheinland-Pfalz in Germany. From this we know that Adam and wife lived in Stadecken, along the Rhine, in 1748.

Adam and Friedrich Plotz immigrated and took the Oath of Allegiance on September 7, 1748 at Philadelphia, PA. They sailed from Rotterdam, Holland to Falmouth, England and then to Philadelphia, PA. It can be assumed they departed Holland in late June or early July.

Where Adam first lived in America has not been determined but it is not unsual to spend five years as an indentured servant to pay the ship's fare. On March 9, 1749 he warranted 75.5 acres north of Reading, PA. This land he will sell to Adam LUCKENBILL on May 8, 1773. In September 1754 Anna Margaret was born. On August 3, 1756 Anna Maria was born. Both were baptized on September 26, 1756 at the Canadochly church, Lower Windsor township, York County, PA. The sponsors were Michael and Maria Elizabeth Vallendin; and Henry and Anna Maria Wolff. From this it is reasonable to expect that Adam and family lived in or near the Lower Windsor township area. In 1757 John was born. He will move west and establish the western Emenheiser branch. In 1760 Jacob was born. He will establish the eastern Emenheiser branch. Interesting that no baptism record have been found for these two boy. There is reported two other children: Frederick and Elizabeth but I have no cross proof of this fact and doubt the validity at this time.

On March 6, 1765 Thomas ARMOR conveyed to Adam 155 acres in York Township and possibly 115 acres but location not noted. This is the begining of many land deals Adam will make, which indicates a growing estate. On January 6, 1768 Adam sold 61 acres (p/o the 155 acres in York twp) to John KRONE Jr for 20 pounds. At this time Adam lived in Windsor township and was a farmer. On Feburary

#### Generation 1 (cont.)

17, 1769 Adam patened 26 acres 137 perches, called 'DRY HILL', in Windsor township from Thomas Penn and Richard Penn. On July 15, 1771 Adam sold 61 acres (p/o the 115 acres) to Charles MENGES for 26 pounds. Adam was still living in Windsor township and still a farmer.

On January 30, 1781 Adam was called as a member of the 6th class of Inhabitants of Windsor township to provide an able body (or serve) for the Continental Army to serve during the War. There is no record of how this was satified at this time.

On November 11, 1791 Adam bought two tracts of land totaling 70 acres in Windsor township from Robert Bigham for 30 pounds. On May 30, 1792 Adam sold 26 acres 137 perches, call 'DRY HILL', in Windsor township to Col. Jacob Dritt for 75 pounds. Adams was still living in Windsor township but he is now called a 'yeoman'. The last land transaction found was on June 5, 1794 when Adam purchased 120 acres from Robert Bigham.

In 1805 or 1807, Adam and his wife died but the location of burial is unknown.

A word of caution about townships: York township was formed in 1745, in 1758 Windsor township was formed from a part of York township, and in 1838 Lower Windsor township was formed from a part of Windsor township. Some references use the present township but records use the township as established at the time of the record. Example: Canadochly church was built in York township (1755-1758), then was in Windsor township (1758-1838), and then in Lower Windsor township (1838-present).

Adams' house is still standing in East Prospect on the Bank Hill Road heading east from the square. The picture was taken in September 1990 during my visit back there.

-----end of notes of Gene C. Smith

#### \*\*\*\*\*

Notes From Andree Miller :

#### Notes for ADAM IMMENHAUSER:

At 25 years of age he imigrated to U.S. from Palatine Germany and was of Swiss origin. Can be found on the Strasburg and Henkles ship list. In 1748, he sailed on the Hampshire , captained by Thomas Cheesman from the port of Rotterdam, Holland on an English vessel. Emanhisers are buried in the Johnsville Shauck Cemetery on 42 in the left hand side of the cemetery( in Ohio}. Adam settled in York Co. Pennsylvania. He took the oath of Allegiance in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania on Sept 7, 1748. He purchased a tract of land in what is now York County, PA. from Thomas and Richard Penn, Proprietories of the Province of Pennsylvania, signed by John Penn in 1769. Adam was one of the original land owners of Pennsylvania. Sources are "Strassberger Pennsylvania Germans" Vol 1, pages 373,374,& 375 and in the Pennsylvania Archive, series II, Vol. 17, pages 265 & 264. The original ship list is in Harrisburg, PA. and in the Cannadockley Church records in York Co., PA

--- End of Notes From Andree Miller

#### \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*

James Strong and Mary Magdalena Immenhauser had the following children:

 i. Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr.<sup>1, 12, 14-19</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1765 in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1, 20</sup> He died on Mar 05, 1837 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married Maria Catherine Howard in 1793 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 17, 1775 in Stumpstown, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 01, 1852 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Johan James Strong Jr. was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Johan James Strong Jr.: INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

#### PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

James was a weaver by occupation. Stumpstown is now called Fredericksburg, and is now in Lebanon County, Pennsylvania. Sponsers at the marriage were W. Anna & Jacob Geib. Johan's sponsors at baptism were Peter Biebi and Susanna. Maria's sponsors were John Geib and W. Anna.

James & wife had 6 children and arrived in 1803 in Strongstown where he purchased 400 acres of land on Dec 19, 1803. They were Lutherans and spoke German fluently as he signed his will in German. James Hill came in 1814 with his wife Barbara Emenheiser & 6 Children. He purchased 400 acres of land with Jacob Sorgus (Sawyer) Apr 14, 1814 in Strongstown.

Barbara Emenheiser was the daughter of John & gr Dau. of Adam the emigrant.

In 1823 the "clay pike" was laid out between Indiana & Ebensburg. Strongstown was plotted at this time and as a result of the race between the two men building houses, the town was named for James Strong Jr. The village is halfway between the country seats.

The Strongs did not move in Indiana County, Brush Valley Township was taken from Wheatfield and Pine from Brush Valley

Most information was gathered by Frances Strong Helman from York County Historical and county courthouse records.

Francis Henry Strong<sup>9</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1768 in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup> He married Jenny Smith on May 03, 1797 in Zion Lutheran Church Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Francis Henry Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Sponsors at marriage were Adam Sorg & wife IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

ANCESTRAL FILE

**!INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION** 

4. iii. Adam Strong<sup>10-11, 22</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1769 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>10, 20</sup> He died on Aug 28, 1834 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married Magdelena Moser about 1792 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 27, 1763 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 27, 1848 in York County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>23</sup>

Adam Strong was buried in Strong Cemetery, Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Adam Strong:

Sponsors at Adam's babtism were Ulrich Muler and Paulina

Both Adam and Magdalina are buried in the Strong private cementary on the farm in Hellam Twp., York Co., PA

- iv. George Strong<sup>12, 14, 24</sup> was born in 1770.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Fissysy** on Jun 13, 1797 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>24-25</sup>
- v. Phillip Strong<sup>8</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1781 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Phillip Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

ANCESTRAL FILE

**!INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION** 

vi. Maria Magdalena Strong<sup>7</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1781 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>7</sup> She married **Samuel Adams** on Aug 31, 1803 in Christ Lutheran, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Maria Magdalena Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

DESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

ANCESTRAL FILE

INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

5. vii. Johan Jacob Strong<sup>2</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1783 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2, 12</sup> He died on Aug 26, 1853 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Catherine Schwab** about 1803 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 05, 1783 in New Holland, Manchester Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 05, 1859 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Johan Jacob Strong was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Johan Jacob Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

#### **!ANCESTRAL FILE**

!INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Sponsors at baptism were Philip & Margetha Illge.

They moved west from PA to Mahoning Co, Ohio in 1830 and then on to Fulton Co. Indiana in 1852. Her obituary in the Rochester Sentinel on Jul 16, 1859 reads, she reared 13 children and leaves to lament her loss, 11 children . Both Johan and Catherine are buried in the Akron Cementery.

DESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

ANCESTRAL FILE

INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

#### **Generation 2**

 Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr. (James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1, 12, 14-19</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1765 in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1, 20</sup> He died on Mar 05, 1837 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married Maria Catherine Howard in 1793 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 17, 1775 in Stumpstown, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 01, 1852 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Johan James Strong Jr. was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Johan James Strong Jr.: INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

#### PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

James was a weaver by occupation. Stumpstown is now called Fredericksburg, and is now in Lebanon County, Pennsylvania. Sponsers at the marriage were W. Anna & Jacob Geib. Johan's sponsors at baptism were Peter Biebi and Susanna. Maria's sponsors were John Geib and W. Anna.

James & wife had 6 children and arrived in 1803 in Strongstown where he purchased 400 acres of land on Dec 19, 1803. They were Lutherans and spoke German fluently as he signed his will in German. James Hill came in 1814 with his wife Barbara Emenheiser & 6 Children. He purchased 400 acres of land with Jacob Sorgus (Sawyer) Apr 14, 1814 in Strongstown. Barbara Emenheiser was the daughter of John & gr Dau. of Adam the emigrant.

In 1823 the "clay pike" was laid out between Indiana & Ebensburg. Strongstown was plotted at this time and as a result of the race between the two men building houses, the town was named for James Strong Jr. The village is halfway between the country seats.

The Strongs did not move in Indiana County, Brush Valley Township was taken from Wheatfield and Pine from Brush Valley

Most information was gathered by Frances Strong Helman from York County Historical and county courthouse records.

**Maria Catherine Howard** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Maria Catherine Howard:

According to the 1850 census, Mary was living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Johan James Strong Jr. and Maria Catherine Howard had the following children:

i. Maria Barbara<sup>3</sup> Strong<sup>16</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1793 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>16</sup>

Notes for Maria Barbara Strong: INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

THIS CHILD DOESNOT APPEAR IN THE 1800 CENSUS, SHE IS ALSO NOT IN JAMES WILL. IT IS POSSIBLE SHE DIED BEFORE 1800

 ii. Micheal Strong<sup>21, 26-27</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1794 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1862 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married Hannah May Reed, daughter of Samuel Reed, in 1819.<sup>27</sup> She was born on Oct 17, 1797 in Letterkenny Township, Franklin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> She died on Dec 26, 1883 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup>

**Micheal Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Micheal Strong:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Michael moved to Indiana County, Pennsylvania when he was 16.

We find in the History of York Co., that he walked from his home to Harrisburg to get a patent on the land in 1817. He improved the land and area and lived there with his family till his death.

According to the 1850 census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 7. iii. Elizabeth Strong<sup>12, 14-15</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1796 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Henry Schultz in 1816 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 05, 1795 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1836 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) William Mills
- iv. Jacob Strong<sup>18-19, 28-37</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1799 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>18-19, 29</sup> He died on Jan 09, 1872 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>18-19, 29</sup> He married (1) Sarah Hill, daughter of James Hill and Barbara Emmerheiser, on Feb 28, 1822 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>29, 37</sup> She was born on Sep 01, 1806 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>29, 37</sup> She died on May 09, 1884 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>29, 37</sup> He married (2) Alice Fish Bury, daughter of Edward Bury and Jane Fish, on Mar 05, 1857 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>38</sup> She was born on Apr 16, 1829 in Darwin, Lancashire, England.<sup>32, 39</sup> She died on Aug 08, 1924 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>32, 39</sup>

**Jacob Strong** was buried on Feb 20, 1872 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Jacob Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

By one account Jacob died 19 Jan. 1874 and by another 18 Feb. 1872

Jacob and Sarah were baptized member of of the Church of Jesus Christ of the Latter-day Saints on 20 Oct. 1836. He with his family on 24 Sep. 1839 em westward to join the Saints at Nauvoo, IL and on 8 May 1846 the moved westward again eventually ending up in Salt Lake City. They had 10 children and thousands of descendants. Their descendants have been recorded by the Jacob Strong Family Organization in the book titled "The Descendants of Jacob Strong". The SFAA has a copy of this book which can be loaned by contacting the SFAA historian Robert Strong, 8300 Five Point Highway, Eaton Rapids, Michigan 49927, or by contacting Mrs. Florie S. Palmer, 1511 East, 7383 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 84121.

Marriage to Alice Fish was 2nd marriage and was FOR TIME ONLY inasmuch as she was sealed to her first husband, William Walsh, that same day. First Presidency letter (8 December 1988) permits sealing of Jacob to Alice.

IMEMBERS OF THE CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS 1830-1848 BY SUSAN BLACK

IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STRONG FAMILY ORGANIZATION

PIONEERS AND PROMINENT MEN OF UTAH PAGE 1194

INAUVOO TEMPLE ENDOWMENT REGISTER BK L PAGE 235

#### 1870 FEDERAL CENSUS FOR SALT LAKE COUNTY UTAH

#### **!SALT LAKE CITY 10TH WARD RECORDS**

# 16 OCT 1991 HE WAS RESEALED TO HIS PARENTS BECAUSE THE DATE RECORDED COULD NOT BE VERIFIED BY SALT LAKE

By one account Jacob died 19 Jan. 1874 and by another 18 Feb. 1872

Jacob and Sarah were baptized member of of the Church of Jesus Christ of the Latter-day Saints on 20 Oct. 1836. He with his family on 24 Sep. 1839 em westward to join the Saints at Nauvoo, IL and on 8 May 1846 the moved westward again eventually ending up in Salt Lake City. They had 10 children and thousands of descendants. Their descendants have been recorded by the Jacob Strong Family Organization in the book titled "The Descendants of Jacob Strong". The SFAA has a copy of this book which can be loaned by contacting the SFAA historian Robert Strong, 8300 Five Point Highway, Eaton Rapids, Michigan 49927, or by contacting Mrs. Florie S. Palmer, 1511 East, 7383 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 84121.

v. John Strong<sup>12, 14, 40</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1801 in Little York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1879 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> He married (1) Mary Elizabeth Sieffert She was born on Jul 16, 1803 in Litterkenny Township, Franklin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> She died on Jun 12, 1877 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> He married (2) Catherine Nicewonger on Oct 04, 1877 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 13, 1846 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 12, 1918 in Nicewonger Homestead.<sup>12</sup>

John Strong was buried in Simpson Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Strong: Pine Twp, Indiana Co., PA was Cherry Hill around 1840. John's age at death was listed as 79 years, 6 months and 9 days.

According to the 1850 census, John and his family were living in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

 vi. Catherine Anna Strong<sup>12, 14, 42</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1803 in Little York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1868. She married **David Michaels** He was born on Sep 18, 1795.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1872 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Catherine Anna Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

11. vii. Susan Strong<sup>12, 14, 26, 43</sup> was born in 1805 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1855 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Bennett**, son of John Bennett and Mary Strasburger, in 1826. He was born in 1807 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1870 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Susan Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Grace Williams relates that Susanna was fatally injured while milking a cow as a storm approached. The wind had loosened the weight-pole that held the clapboard roof of the log stable in place and the pole fell stricking her. Death of the mother and prematurely born baby resulted. Dates conflict for Sussanna's birth as to 1805 or 1808

12. viii. Sarah Strong<sup>12, 14-15</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1806 in Wheatfield Township (now Pine Township), Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 09, 1833 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Andrew McCague** He was born about 1801 in Wheatfield Township (now Pine Township), Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

> Notes for Sarah Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

DESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPULBISHED, FROM INFORMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO. PENN

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS."SHE LIVED NEAR STRONGSTOWN AND HAS A SON NAMED WILLIAM. SHE MAY HAVE MOVED TO MINNESOTA LATER IN LIFE"

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

FAMILY GROUP RECORDS ARCHIVE FOR JAMES STRONG

ENDOWMENT HOUSE BABTISMS FOR THE DEAD RECORD 14646 PROXY NIECE LUCINDA STRONG

ix. Margaret Strong<sup>12, 14-15, 44-48</sup> was born in May 1809 in Pennsylvania.<sup>21, 49</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1889.<sup>21</sup> She married Harmon H. Miller Sr. in 1827 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1775 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He died on Sep 23, 1871 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup>

**Margaret Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Strong:

Descendents of Jacob Jacob Strong compiled by the Strong Family Organization. Unpublished from information gathered in York and Indiana County Pennsylvania

Evidences of the Strong family in York County, Pennsylvania before 1750

Interview with Frances Strong July 21, 1977 of Indiana Conty, Pennsylvania containing family traditions.

Family records in possession of Rebecca Freeman of Ririe, Idaho.

Family Group Records archive for James Strong

1850 Federal Census Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Age 44, Born in Pennsylvania.

Probate Records - Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Buffington Township. - Lists wife Margaret; Children - Susanna Smith, Barbara Berriet, Catherine Dearmay, Sarah Steward, Harmin Miller, Michael Miller, Henry Miller, John Miller, Nancy Reager, Adam Miller, Emmanuel Miller, Margaret Sensabaugh, George Miller, Samuel Miller

 x. Mary Strong<sup>12, 14-15, 26, 50-54</sup> was born in 1815 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 52-53</sup> She died after 1880 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) John Laypole He was born in 1815 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David S. Allen after 1846. He was born about 1805 in Pennsylvania.<sup>52-53, 55</sup> Notes for Mary Strong: According to the 1850 census, Mary and Rebecca were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

3. **Francis Henry**<sup>2</sup> **Strong** (James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>9</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1768 in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>20</sup> He married **Jenny Smith** on May 03, 1797 in Zion Lutheran Church Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Francis Henry Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Sponsors at marriage were Adam Sorg & wife !DESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

!EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

**!FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO** 

**!PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA** 

**!ANCESTRAL FILE** 

INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

Francis Henry Strong and Jenny Smith had the following child:

- i. Joseph<sup>3</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1798.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1838.<sup>12</sup> He married Lydia Brown in 1818.<sup>12</sup>
- 4. Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong (James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>10-11, 22</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1769 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>10, 20</sup> He died on Aug 28, 1834 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>22</sup> He married Magdelena Moser about 1792 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 27, 1763 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 27, 1848 in York County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>23</sup>

Adam Strong was buried in Strong Cemetery, Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Adam Strong: Sponsors at Adam's babtism were Ulrich Muler and Paulina

Both Adam and Magdalina are buried in the Strong private cementary on the farm in Hellam Twp., York Co., PA

Magdelena Moser was buried in Strong Cemetery, Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Strong and Magdelena Moser had the following children:

- i. Christian<sup>3</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1791.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 02, 1894.<sup>12</sup>
- 15. ii. Elizabeth Strong<sup>12, 56-58</sup> was born in 1792 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>56-57</sup> She married **George Spotz** He was born in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>56</sup>
  - iii. Daniel Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1797.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1879.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. William Strong<sup>12</sup>
- v. Anna Mary Strong<sup>12, 59-61</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1802 in Hallam, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 60</sup> She died on Aug 09, 1854 in Glades, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 60</sup> She married **Henry** Kunkle He was born in 1798 in Pennsylvania.<sup>61</sup>

**Anna Mary Strong** was buried in Kunkel Burial GroundsSpringettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

5. Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong (James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>2</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1783 in Chanceford Township, York County,

#### Generation 2 (cont.)

Pennsylvania.<sup>2, 12</sup> He died on Aug 26, 1853 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Catherine Schwab** about 1803 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 05, 1783 in New Holland, Manchester Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 05, 1859 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Johan Jacob Strong was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Johan Jacob Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

!EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

IFAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

**!PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA** 

**!ANCESTRAL FILE** 

!INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Sponsors at baptism were Philip & Margetha Illge.

They moved west from PA to Mahoning Co, Ohio in 1830 and then on to Fulton Co. Indiana in 1852. Her obituary in the Rochester Sentinel on Jul 16, 1859 reads, she reared 13 children and leaves to lament her loss, 11 children .

Both Johan and Catherine are buried in the Akron Cementery.

DESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPUBLISHED, FROM INFROMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO PENN.

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850 FILM 1035970

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS.

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

PROBATE RECORD OF JAMES STRONG YORK CO. PENNSYLVANIA

ANCESTRAL FILE

INTERNATIONAL GENALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

Catherine Schwab was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Catherine Schwab: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

**!FATHER IS ADAM SCHWAAB** 

Johan Jacob Strong and Catherine Schwab had the following children:

17. i. John<sup>3</sup> Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1805 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in Feb 1856 in Johnny Cake Hollow, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He

#### Generation 2 (cont.)

married **Magdalena Emenheiser**, daughter of Jacob Imenhäuser and Magdelena ?, before 1827 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 10, 1807 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1881 in Henry Township, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

John is believed to have had 7 sons and 3 daughters.

18. ii. Johan Jacob Strong Jr.<sup>12, 64</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1806 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 12, 1857 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12, 65</sup> He married **Clarissa Spencer** She was born on Oct 14, 1815 in Salem, Columbia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 21, 1873 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

> Notes for Johan Jacob Strong Jr.: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Jacob was a blacksmith near Cleveland OH and moved to Fulton Co. IN in 1853. He was a farmer at Akron IN. They are buried in the Akron Cementary, Fulton Co. IN

It is believed that he had a total of seven sons and three daughters

Jacob was also known as Johan Jacob

- iii. Daniel Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1807 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1863 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Lana Laner She died in 1870.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Magdalena Emenheiser, daughter of Jacob Imenhäuser and Magdelena ?, on May 02, 1855 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 10, 1807 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1881 in Henry Township, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Enos Strong<sup>12, 62, 66-69</sup> was born in 1817 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>66-67</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1904 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>67</sup> He married (1) Ann Rose on Oct 27, 1843 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>69</sup> He married (2) Rachel Bowersocks on Nov 04, 1869 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>68</sup> She was born in 1837.<sup>66</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1914 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>70</sup>

Enos Strong was buried in Mount Peace Cemetery, Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

- 21. v. Henry Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1813 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 21, 1871 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married Nancy Wertenberger She was born in 1819.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1903.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Michael Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1814 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 27, 1878 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Elizabeth Werner on Nov 29, 1838 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Elizabeth Carter on Jan 05, 1854 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Mary Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1815 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Dewey**
  - viii. Sampson Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1816 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Margaret ?**
  - ix. Zachariah Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1816.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1860 in Jackson, Huntington County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sarah** ?
  - x. Catherine Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1816 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 13, 1886 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jacob Pentz** on Nov 12, 1835 in Trumbull, Ashtabula County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
  - xi. Sarah Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1824 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **George Frank** on Mar 15, 1838 in Trumbull, Ashtabula County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 23. xii. Lydia Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on May 20, 1825 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 03, 1889 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Levi Churchill** on Apr 27, 1848 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 05, 1818.<sup>12</sup>

#### Generation 2 (cont.)

He died on Dec 15, 1895 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Lydia Strong was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

24. xiii. Andrew Strong<sup>12, 26, 62, 71-76</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1829 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 73</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1898 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>72</sup> He married **Sarah Osgood**, daughter of Gardner Osgood and Deborah Turner, on Feb 01, 1855 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>71</sup> She was born on Sep 26, 1835 in Caledona, Livingston County, New York.<sup>74</sup> She died on Mar 02, 1917 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>74, 77</sup>

#### **Generation 3**

6. Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>21, 26-27</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1794 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1862 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married Hannah May Reed, daughter of Samuel Reed, in 1819.<sup>27</sup> She was born on Oct 17, 1797 in Letterkenny Township, Franklin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> She died on Dec 26, 1883 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup>

Micheal Strong was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Micheal Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Michael moved to Indiana County, Pennsylvania when he was 16.

We find in the History of York Co., that he walked from his home to Harrisburg to get a patent on the land in 1817. He improved the land and area and lived there with his family till his death.

According to the 1850 census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Hannah May Reed was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Micheal Strong and Hannah May Reed had the following children:

i. Catherine<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>26-27, 78-80</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1820.<sup>78</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1892 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>78</sup> She married Michael Helman on Jul 10, 1866 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>81</sup> He was born on Feb 28, 1813 in Franklin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 26, 1886 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Catherine Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

26. ii. Christine Ann Strong<sup>82-86</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1822 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 08, 1899.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Fetterman** He was born in 1818 in Pennsylvania.<sup>84-86</sup>

Christine Ann Strong was buried in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Moses Strong<sup>26-27</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1824 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He died on Jul 19, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married Susan C. Orner She was born on Jun 20, 1829 in Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> She died on Oct 25, 1909.<sup>21</sup>

**Moses Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Samuel Strong<sup>26-27, 87-89</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1825 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>88</sup> He died on Aug 11, 1904.<sup>88</sup> He married Susan Brown about 1847.<sup>90</sup> She was born on May 14, 1823 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>88</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1913.<sup>88</sup>

Samuel Strong was buried in Logan Valley Cemetery, Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel Strong:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Samuel and his family were living in Cherryhill Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, Samuel and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

29. v. Michael Strong<sup>26-27, 91-95</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1827 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1904 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He married **Julia Ann Hayes** in 1860.<sup>91, 97</sup> She was born on Mar 13, 1838 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1911.<sup>96</sup>

**Michael Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael Strong: According to the 1870 Census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 Census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. George Saunder Strong<sup>27</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1829 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1906 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Harriet Mentch, daughter of Alexander Mentch and Mary ?, in 1858.<sup>27</sup> She was born about 1839 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>

**George Saunder Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Saunder Strong: According to the 1880 Census, George and his family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 31. vii. Leander Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1831.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 18, 1895.<sup>12</sup> He married Margaret Catherine Henry
- 32. viii. Henry Strong<sup>26-27, 99-101</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1833 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 06, 1910 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Harriet Bennett**, daughter of Peter Bennett and Barbara Miller, on May 17, 1859 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> She died in 1908.<sup>96</sup>

**Henry Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Henry enlisted in the Civil War at Mechanicsburg, Now Brush Valley, PA Volunteers for for 3 years in Co. F 55 Reg't PA Vol earning \$6.00 a month. On 13 May 1864 near Proctor's Church, at Drury's (Drewery's) Bluff he was wounded in the theigh with a mini ball and on18 Feb 1865 he was discharged at Ft. Schuyler NY. It wasn't until 14 Aug, 1895 that his leg had to be amputated above the knee. His pension increased to \$24.00 a month. At the time he entered the service he had been a shoemaker.

According to the 1900 Census, Henry and Harriett were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

33. ix. James Strong<sup>26-27</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1834 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1901.<sup>12</sup> He married **Carolina Mentch** She was born about 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>

Notes for James Strong: According to the 1880 Census, James and his family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- x. Sarah Strong<sup>26-27</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1836 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 10, 1897.<sup>12</sup> She married **Isaac Michaels** He was born on Sep 22, 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>42</sup> He died on May 04, 1918 in Expedit, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>42</sup>
- xi. Nancy Strong<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Nancy Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Nancy died in infancy

7. Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14-15</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1796 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Henry Schultz in 1816 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 05, 1795 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1836 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) William Mills

Henry Schultz and Elizabeth Strong had the following children:

34. i. James<sup>4</sup> Schultz<sup>12, 102-103</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1817 in Pennsylvania.<sup>103</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1900 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>103</sup> He married **Pauline Sawyer** 

James Schultz was buried in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

35. ii. Michael Shultz<sup>12, 104-108</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1819 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 107</sup> He died on Mar 11, 1906 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Catherine Cramer** She was born about 1822 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> She died on May 23, 1878 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Michael Shultz: According to the 1850 census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 36. iii. Jacob Schultz<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1821.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sophia Campbell** 
  - iv. Mary Schultz<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1822.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 30, 1896.<sup>12</sup> She married **John Schilling**
  - v. John Schultz<sup>12, 26</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1828.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 26, 1901.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sarah Duncan**

Notes for John Schultz: According to the 1850 census, John was living with his brother, Michael, in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Catherine Schultz<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1830.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 19, 1902.<sup>12</sup> She married **Thomas Wilson**
- 37. vii. Henry Shultz<sup>12, 40, 110</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1832.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 09, 1900.<sup>12</sup> He married **Emmaline Hill** She was born in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup>
- 38. viii. William Shultz<sup>109</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1836.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 15, 1910.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Jane Coy** on Nov 08, 1860.<sup>111</sup> She was born on Dec 01, 1841.<sup>111</sup> She died on Oct 08, 1909.<sup>111</sup>
- ix. Samuel Schultz<sup>12, 40, 112</sup> was born on May 14, 1826 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> He died on May 22, 1905.<sup>12</sup> He married Elizabeth Graham, daughter of Samuel Graham and Mary S. Marshall, on Sep 07, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> She was born on Sep 02, 1827 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup>

Notes for Samuel Schultz:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

40. x. Sarah Schultz<sup>12, 114-116</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1835.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 05, 1917.<sup>12</sup> She married **Thomas Stiles** 

William Mills and Elizabeth Strong had no children.

#### Generation 3 (cont.)

Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>18-19, 28-37</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1799 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>18-19, 29</sup> He died on Jan 09, 1872 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>18-19, 29</sup> He married (1) Sarah Hill, daughter of James Hill and Barbara Emmerheiser, on Feb 28, 1822 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>29, 37</sup> She was born on Sep 01, 1806 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>29, 37</sup> She died on May 09, 1884 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>29, 37</sup> He married (2) Alice Fish Bury, daughter of Edward Bury and Jane Fish, on Mar 05, 1857 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>38</sup> She was born on Apr 16, 1829 in Darwin, Lancashire, England.<sup>32, 39</sup> She died on Aug 08, 1924 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>32, 39</sup>

**Jacob Strong** was buried on Feb 20, 1872 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Jacob Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

By one account Jacob died 19 Jan. 1874 and by another 18 Feb. 1872

Jacob and Sarah were baptized member of of the Church of Jesus Christ of the Latter-day Saints on 20 Oct. 1836. He with his family on 24 Sep. 1839 em westward to join the Saints at Nauvoo, IL and on 8 May 1846 the moved westward again eventually ending up in Salt Lake City. They had 10 children and thousands of descendants. Their descendants have been recorded by the Jacob Strong Family Organization in the book titled "The Descendants of Jacob Strong". The SFAA has a copy of this book which can be loaned by contacting the SFAA historian Robert Strong, 8300 Five Point Highway, Eaton Rapids, Michigan 49927, or by contacting Mrs. Florie S. Palmer, 1511 East, 7383 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 84121.

Marriage to Alice Fish was 2nd marriage and was FOR TIME ONLY inasmuch as she was sealed to her first husband, William Walsh, that same day. First Presidency letter (8 December 1988) permits sealing of Jacob to Alice.

IMEMBERS OF THE CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS 1830-1848 BY SUSAN BLACK

IDESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STRONG FAMILY ORGANIZATION

PIONEERS AND PROMINENT MEN OF UTAH PAGE 1194

INAUVOO TEMPLE ENDOWMENT REGISTER BK L PAGE 235

1870 FEDERAL CENSUS FOR SALT LAKE COUNTY UTAH

SALT LAKE CITY 10TH WARD RECORDS

## 16 OCT 1991 HE WAS RESEALED TO HIS PARENTS BECAUSE THE DATE RECORDED COULD NOT BE VERIFIED BY SALT LAKE

By one account Jacob died 19 Jan. 1874 and by another 18 Feb. 1872

Jacob and Sarah were baptized member of of the Church of Jesus Christ of the Latter-day Saints on 20 Oct. 1836. He with his family on 24 Sep. 1839 em westward to join the Saints at Nauvoo, IL and on 8 May 1846 the moved westward again eventually ending up in Salt Lake City. They had 10 children and thousands of descendants. Their descendants have been recorded by the Jacob Strong Family Organization in the book titled "The Descendants of Jacob Strong". The SFAA has a copy of this book which can be loaned by contacting

#### Generation 3 (cont.)

the SFAA historian Robert Strong, 8300 Five Point Highway, Eaton Rapids, Michigan 49927, or by contacting Mrs. Florie S. Palmer, 1511 East, 7383 South, Salt Lake City, Utah 84121.

Sarah Hill was buried on May 11, 1884 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Sarah Hill:

Jacob Strong and Sarah Hill had the following children:

- i. Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>38, 117</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1822 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>38</sup> She died on Sep 28, 1896 in Monitor, Marion County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Samuel Wilson in 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1820 in Pennsylvania.<sup>117</sup> He died in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Josiah Franklin on Jan 06, 1887.<sup>12</sup>
- 42. ii. Susan Strong<sup>38</sup> was born on May 03, 1825 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>38</sup> She died on Jul 17, 1856 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Henry Mower Jr. on Dec 18, 1845 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 22, 1824 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 20, 1902 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Susan Strong** was buried in Jul 1856 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Susan Strong: HISTORY OF SUSAN STRONG, Wife of Henry Mower, Jr.

Susan was born May 3, 1825, in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was a bright, happy child, quick to take responsibility in the home. She received the same amount of education offered other children in that area at that time.

On October 20, 1836, Susan was baptized with her family by Elder Erastus Snow. From that time on her testimony never wavered, even though she endured untold hardships and persecutions for the Gospel's sake.

On September 24, 1839, Susan left with her parents, her sister Sarah, and brothers William and John Albert and journeyed westward to join the Saints in the state of Illinois. They arrived on March 18, 1840. Susan was now a young lady of 15.

For a very short time, after gathering at Nauvoo, the Saints enjoyed period of peace from their enemies. In 1841, the Saints, through revelation, were instructed to build a temple, but the mobs stopped them and Susan was living close by when the Prophet Joseph Smith and his brother, Hyrum, were killed on June 27, 1844. In the Relief Society handbook published in 1931, both Sarah and her daughter, Susan, are listed as members of the Nauvoo Relief Society, which was organized March 17, 1842.

Being of marriageable age, Susan was being courted by a fine young man by the name of Henry Mower Jr. He was the son of Henry Mower Sr. and Mary Amick. He and his family were also converts to Mormonism and had joined the Saints in Nauvoo.

This young couple were married on December 11, 1845. She was 20 and he was 21. The temple had been rushed to completion so the sacred ordinances for which it was built could be performed therein. It was February 3,1846, when Henry and Susan received their own endowments in the Nauvoo Temple.

Soon after this, the great move started from their City Beautiful. The Saints took what little they could with them and crossed the ice-clogged Mississippi River into Iowa where the homeless refugees gathered in temporary camps. One such camp was Council Bluffs or Kanesville, in Pottawattomie County, Iowa. It was here that Susan and Henry lived the next two years. It was here also that Susan gave birth to her first child, William Henry, on September 24, 1846. The conditions under which this baby was born were so deplorable that the little thing died the next day. By the time their second son, John Albert, was born on August 3, 1847, things were some better.

Records show that Henry, Susan, and their one-year-old son, John Albert, along with her parents and other family members were assigned to travel in Silas Richards' Company. This was a large group which left Kanesville on July 10, 1849 and arrived in the Salt Lake Valley on October 12, 1849. They were happy indeed to reach their destination. They drove immediately to Pioneer Square which was the stopping place for the emigrants. The houses of the fort furnished a first home for many new arrivals, and this was where Henry and Susan spent their first winter. As soon as possible, they moved out into the city.

43. iii. William Strong<sup>35-36, 118-125</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1827 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>35-36</sup> He died on Dec 24, 1888 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>35-36</sup> He married (1) Martha Bromley Alvord on Nov 28, 1849 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 28, 1833 in Waterford, Oakland County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 27, 1882 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Sarah Garlick Richmond on Apr 17, 1856 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 12, 1830 in Providence, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 03, 1904 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Harriet Neeley on Apr 17, 1856.<sup>36</sup> She was born on Sep 10, 1839 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1904 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**William Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for William Strong:

iv. Lucinda Hill Strong<sup>12, 15, 38, 126</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1831 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>38</sup> She died on Dec 21, 1837 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>126</sup>

**Lucinda Hill Strong** was buried in Union Cemetery, Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. John Albert Strong<sup>38</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1838 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>38</sup> He died on Oct 18, 1846 in Winter Quarters, Indian Territory, Nebraska.<sup>12</sup>
- 44. vi. James Thomas Strong<sup>28, 38, 127-135</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1841 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>28, 38, 129</sup> He died on Jan 07, 1912 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>28</sup> He married **Elizabeth Catherine Swaner** on Apr 17, 1861 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1842 in Jutland Hoskjar, Vandrup, Ripe, Denmark.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1916 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**James Thomas Strong** was buried on Jan 10, 1912 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

vii. Hyrum Strong<sup>34, 38</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1845 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>34, 38</sup> He died on Aug 22, 1911 in Kanesville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>34</sup> He married Mary Isabella Newton on Feb 01, 1868 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 02, 1849 in Manchester, Lancaster, England.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1933 in Kaysville, Davis County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Hyrum Strong was buried on Aug 24, 1911 in Kaysville, Davis County, Utah.

Notes for Hyrum Strong: PIONEERS AND PROMINENT MEN OF UTAH Alice Fish Bury was buried on Aug 10, 1924 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Alice Fish Bury: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

X!BIRTH; IGI (B0220 8/78) GS560892 DEATH; Certificate, Utah State File No. 24-336 LDS BAPT; IGI (B0282 6/81) ENDOWMENT; IGI (B0282 6/81) Marriage to Jacob Strong was 2nd marriage; was FOR TIME ONLY in EH. Jacob acted as proxy for first husband, William Walsh, for sealing to first husband on this same date. First Presidency letter (8 December 1988) now allows Alice to be sealed to 2nd husband, Jacob Strong.

Her parents are Edmund Bury and Jane Fish

Jacob Strong and Alice Fish Bury had the following children:

viii. Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>31, 33, 136-137</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1859 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>31</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1932 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>31</sup> She married Scott Winfield Campbell, son of Sylvester Campbell and Delaney Sanford, on Mar 12, 1890 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>136</sup> He was born on Feb 15, 1861 in Wayland, Steuben County, New York.<sup>137</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1940 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>137</sup>

Notes for Lucinda Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

!BIRTH; GS026642, DJS
MARRIAGE; GS026642, DJS
DEATH; Certificate, Utah State File No. 32-497, DJS
LDS BAPT; GS026642 (Rebaptism, original unknown)
ENDOWMENT; GS183407
SEALING TO PARENTS:
SEALING TO SPOUSE:

ix. William Jacob Strong<sup>33, 138</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1863 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>138</sup> He died on Oct 04, 1903 in Kaysville, Davis County, Utah.<sup>138</sup> He married Emma Jane Duncan on Sep 10, 1886 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 20, 1864.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1951 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**William Jacob Strong** was buried on Oct 06, 1903 in Kaysville Cemetery, Davis County, Utah.

x. Alma Ether Strong<sup>30, 33, 139-140</sup> was born on Jan 19, 1869 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>30, 139</sup> He died on Jan 08, 1929 in Long Beach, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>30, 139</sup> He married Louisa Elizabeth Underwood on Jul 16, 1890 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>140</sup> She was born on May 11, 1867 in Brooklyn, Kings County, New York.<sup>139</sup> She died on Oct 24, 1944 in Los Alamitos, Orange County, California.<sup>139, 141</sup>

**Alma Ether Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

9. John<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14, 40</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1801 in Little York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1879 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> He married (1) Mary Elizabeth Sieffert She was born on Jul 16, 1803 in Litterkenny Township, Franklin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> She died on Jun 12, 1877 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>41</sup> He married (2) Catherine Nicewonger on Oct 04, 1877 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 13, 1846 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

She died on Mar 12, 1918 in Nicewonger Homestead.<sup>12</sup>

John Strong was buried in Simpson Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Strong: Pine Twp, Indiana Co., PA was Cherry Hill around 1840. John's age at death was listed as 79 years, 6 months and 9 days.

According to the 1850 census, John and his family were living in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Elizabeth Sieffert was buried in Simpson Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Strong and Mary Elizabeth Sieffert had the following children:

45. i. John<sup>4</sup> Strong Jr.<sup>40</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1828 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 109</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1883 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Fyock**, daughter of David Fyock and Mary Hoffman, about 1853.<sup>142</sup> She was born on Apr 11, 1828 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1908 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

John Strong Jr. was buried in Simpson Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Strong Jr.: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Death date was gotton from a death notice in the INDIANA TIMES dated Wed 1-9-1884. It has also been confirmed from the death rolls for the year of 1883. The death notice gives Johns age as 55 years, 9 months and 28 days. Resident of Cherryhill Twp.

- 46. ii. Elizabeth Strong<sup>143</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1831 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1891 in Sample Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Jacob Abraham Lydick on Jul 03, 1851.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Catherine Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1833.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Jacob Strong<sup>143-149</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1838 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 17, 1908 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Ann Fyock on Mar 13, 1862 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>150</sup> She was born on Jan 16, 1845.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1916 in Burnside, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Mary Ellen Fyock in May 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 26, 1845.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1906.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jacob Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Records filed with the Helman Collection in the Indiana County Historical Society show Jacob as enlisting in Co. F of the 46th Pennsylvania Volunteer Infantry #625733 on 27 Feb 1863. He was discharged from service on 16 July 1865. At the time of enlistment he was 25 years old, 5ft 5in tall, of fair complection with gray eyes and light hair.

Mary Ann was first cousin to Mary Ellen. Jacob deserted Mary Ann to marry Mary Ellen. It is believed that Jacob had a total of eight children, four by Mary Ann, and four by Mary Ellen

 v. Daniel C. Strong<sup>12, 143, 151-154</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1840 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1911 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sarah Brown** on Nov 21, 1861.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 31, 1837.<sup>12, 155</sup> She died on Jan 18, 1916.<sup>12, 155</sup>

**Daniel C. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel C. Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

When he enlisted, on 27 Feb 1862, he enlisted and was assigned to Co. F 46 PA Vol he had fair complection, blue eyes, sandy hair and weighted about 200 pounds. He was mustered out on 16 Jul. 1865.

Pensioned from 5 Feb 1883 at \$2, and at \$4 from 27 Mar 1889, for chronic diarrhea. He contracted dyspepsia and chronic diarrhea in June 1864 at Point of Rocks, VA, from exposure and poor diet, as was in a General Hosp at that time. He was eventually mustered out 16 Jul 1865.

On 3 Apr 1888, the pensioner stated he and comrade Shank left the hospital against the doctor's orders, a Dr. Strong (he did not know what Co or Reg the doctor was from). They went by steam boat from below the hospital to Appomattox, walked out to the railroad to Gen Ord. Hdqrs. from there they were taken by wagon to their Regt. Men in the company were making briar root tea, so they tried it, and it helped them. The men were still troubled after discharge, First physician was Dr. Row and then Dr. McMullen. The latter had him stop using tobacco because of his stomach condition.

He was in the Regt Hospital, 16 May 1863 to 1 Jun and again 13 Oct. 1863 to 15 Oct. 1864. Other hospital records are missing. Another record show him as absent May and Jun 1864 in the hospital.

Capt. Nesbit (1883) stated on 9 May 1864 they made a forced march from the neighborhood of Petersburg (8-10 miles) and the day was warm and many of the men dropped down.

During his service he was captured and spent a time in Libby prison He was wounded by a stray bullet coming thru the wall of the prison, being saved by the bible in his pocket.

Levi Shank went into the Army with Daniel, and they returned together. Lived on adjoining farms. Levi went down one day to the Strong's and the wife (Sarah) said she had been to Houch's Store and bought Lindsay's Cholera and Diaorrhea Cure and she got the bottle and gave Levi a dose. It seemed to help him. He and grandfather (Daniel) both went to Houch's store for this medicine.

He died 21 Oct 1911, married Sarah Brown 21 Nov 1861, at the home of Henry Brown, Rayne Twp. by Rev. W.S. Emery, a Lutheran minister. She (Sarah) had the original certificate in 1898.

W.R. Lydick and Johnson Moorhead stated they were near neighbors, and lived in sight of the Strong home. They were present at the "infair" (reception) immediatly after their marriage. That Daniel Strong died suddenly outside the home on 21 Oct. 1911. They helped bring the body in and prepare it for burial.

Lucinda Long, age 68, said she was a sister, had attended the wedding.

The family physician was T.D. Stephans, MD of Penn Run. The undertaker for Daniel Strong was J.M. Fyock, of Penn Run.

Sarah was paid (Daniel's pension) at \$12 until 4 Jan. 1916, she died 18 Jan. 1916. (Recorded from the records of Francis Strong Helman, gdaughter, located in the Indiana County Historical Society).

Catherine Nicewonger was buried in Nicewonger Family Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Strong and Catherine Nicewonger had no children.

10. **Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong** (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14, 42</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1803 in Little York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1868. She married **David Michaels** He was born on Sep 18,

1795.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1872 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Catherine Anna Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Michaels was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for David Michaels: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Isaac married his cousin Sarah daughter of Michael and Hannah Strong.

Grace Williams relates the story: That David had sold a cow for \$12.00 and had hid the money somewhere around the hearth. During the night, he heard robbers came in search of the funds. They beat both David and Christena, his second wife, with a wooden mallet (the he had made) when he got to investigate. He died as a result of the beating, and Christena, past away two days later.

David Michaels and Catherine Anna Strong had the following children:

- 49. i. James David<sup>4</sup> Michaels<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1829 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 21, 1909 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Hill**, daughter of Levi Hill and Catherine A. Howard, on Jun 24, 1858.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 14, 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1921 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
  - Isaac Michaels<sup>42</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>42</sup> He died on May 04, 1918 in Expedit, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>42</sup> He married Sarah Strong She was born on Jan 17, 1836 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 10, 1897.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Isaac Michaels: Sarah and Isaac were first cousins. Sarah being the daughter of Michael and Hannah.

- iii. John Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1835.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1908.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sarah Brown**
- 50. iv. Jacob Samuel Michaels<sup>12, 156-158</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1837 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He married **Susan Hill** She was born in 1839 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- 11. Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14, 26, 43</sup> was born in 1805 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1855 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael Bennett, son of John Bennett and Mary Strasburger, in 1826. He was born in 1807 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1870 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Susan Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Grace Williams relates that Susanna was fatally injured while milking a cow as a storm approached. The wind had loosened the weight-pole that held the clapboard roof of the log stable in place and the pole fell stricking her. Death of the mother and prematurely born baby resulted.

Dates conflict for Sussanna's birth as to 1805 or 1808

**Michael Bennett** was buried in Old Strongstown Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael Bennett: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Michael and Susanna lived on Dutch Run, Ivision, PA. Michael was the father of twenty three children, eight of which died young.

According to the 1850 census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Bennett and Susan Strong had the following children:

- i. Henry<sup>4</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married **Ruth Rafferty**
- ii. Simon Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Mike Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Ella Boring He married (2) Amanda Hill
- iv. Mary Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married William Makins
- v. John Bennett<sup>26, 98</sup> was born on May 25, 1828 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1905.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John Bennett: According to the 1880 Census, John and his family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

John went to Ohio, but no other information is available

- vi. Abraham S. Bennett<sup>12, 26</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1829 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Aug 20, 1864.<sup>12</sup> He married **Fannie Adams** She was born about 1837 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- 51. vii. Nancy Agnes Bennett<sup>12, 26</sup> was born in 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> She married **James Haddon** on Feb 22, 1853.<sup>12</sup>
- 52. viii. Isaac Bennett<sup>26</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1835 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1910.<sup>159</sup> He married Mary Jane Adams, daughter of Henry Adams and Susan Bolinger, on Mar 06, 1865.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Dec 17, 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on May 03, 1904.<sup>159</sup>

Notes for Isaac Bennett: Isaac and his family lived in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

 53. ix. William Franklin Bennett<sup>12, 26, 43, 160</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1846 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>43, 160</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1918 in New Washington, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>43, 160</sup> He married **Catherine Sophia Adams** She was born on Jun 12, 1846 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1938 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

**William Franklin Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Franklin Bennett: William and Catherine lived in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

x. Peter Bennett<sup>12, 26</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1844.<sup>161</sup> He died on Aug 16, 1902.<sup>161</sup> He married Emmaline Makins on Mar 18, 1875.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 04, 1856.<sup>161</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1900.<sup>161</sup>

**Peter Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

55. xi. Samuel S. Bennett<sup>12, 26, 110, 161</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1908.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Ellen Shultz, daughter of Henry Shultz and Emmaline Hill, on Feb 20, 1879.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 18, 1860 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1947 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup>

**Samuel S. Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel S. Bennett: In 1913, Samuel and Ellen were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

56. xii. George Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1850.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kathryn Downing** 

xiii. Robert Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1852.<sup>12</sup>

xiv. James R. Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1854.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1916.<sup>159</sup>

57. xv. Jacob S. Bennett<sup>26, 162-166</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>163, 165</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1908 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>163</sup> He married (1) Susan Evannah Adams She was born in 1840.<sup>12</sup> She died in Jul 1873.<sup>21</sup> He married (2) Rebecca G. Downing She was born on Feb 14, 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>162</sup> She died on Feb 07, 1912 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>162</sup>

**Jacob S. Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacob S. Bennett: Johnstown Tribune, Jan. 23, 1908

Belsano, Jan. 23. - Jacob S. Bennett died at 1 o'clock last Thursday morning at the Bennett residence at White Mills, one mile west of Belsano, of a complication of diseases after an illness of only six days. He was aged sixty-nine years. Mr. Bennett spent the greater part of his life in Indiana County, but for the past six or eight years had resided in Cambria County. Mr. Bennett was married twice. His first wife was Miss Evannah Adams and his second Miss Rebecca Downing. He is survived by his second wife and the following children: B. F. Bennett, Strongstown; Mrs. Hugh Marsh, o Ivison; Mrs. Emanuel Stiles, of Nicktown; W. S. Bennett, of Pine Township, Indiana County; Mrs. Richard Williams, of Grisemore; Mrs. F.A. Roehm, of DuBois; Joseph D. Bennett, of White Mills; Mrs. William Griffith, of Ivison. Mr. Bennett is also survived by eight brothers and twenty-three grandchildren. Mr. Bennett was an industrious and well-to-do man. He began to work for himself when about seventeen or eighteen years of age and had nothing whatever to start on. By good management and hard work he steadily advanced financially and at the time of his death was one of the wealthiest men in the community in which he lived. The funeral services which were very largely attended, were conducted by the Rev. Chilcoat, of Ebensburg, and the remains were laid to rest in the cemetery adjoining the Methodist Church at Strongstown.

12. **Sarah**<sup>3</sup> **Strong** (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14-15</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1806 in Wheatfield Township (now Pine Township), Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 09, 1833 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Andrew McCague** He was born about 1801 in Wheatfield Township (now Pine Township), Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Sarah Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

DESCENDENTS OF JACOB STRONG COMPILED BY THE STROMG FAMILY ORGANIZATION UNPULBISHED, FROM INFORMATION GATHERED IN YORK AND INDIANA CO. PENN

EVIDENCES OF THE STRONG FAMILY IN YORK CO. PENN. BEFORE 1850

INTERVIEW WITH FRANCES STRONG JULY 21, 1977 OF INDIANA CO. PENN. CONTAINING FAMILY TRADITIONS."SHE LIVED NEAR STRONGSTOWN AND HAS A SON NAMED WILLIAM. SHE MAY HAVE MOVED TO MINNESOTA LATER IN LIFE"

FAMILY RECORDS IN POSSESSION OF REBECCA FREEMAN RIRIE IDAHO

FAMILY GROUP RECORDS ARCHIVE FOR JAMES STRONG

ENDOWMENT HOUSE BABTISMS FOR THE DEAD RECORD 14646 PROXY NIECE LUCINDA STRONG

Notes for Andrew McCague: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Andrew went west after Sarah's death. McCague could possibly be spelled McKague.

BAPTISMS FOR THE DEAD ENDOWMENT HOUSE FILM 183,386 PAGE 14,646 PROXY WILLIAM STRONG , A COUSIN

IDAHO FALLS TEMPLE RECORDS: ID# 5865112

Andrew McCague and Sarah Strong had the following child: i. William<sup>4</sup> McCague<sup>12</sup>

13. **Margaret**<sup>3</sup> **Strong** (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14-15, 44-48</sup> was born in May 1809 in Pennsylvania.<sup>21, 49</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1889.<sup>21</sup> She married **Harmon H. Miller Sr.** in 1827 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1775 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He died on Sep 23, 1871 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup>

Margaret Strong was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Strong:

Descendents of Jacob Jacob Strong compiled by the Strong Family Organization. Unpublished from information gathered in York and Indiana County Pennsylvania

Evidences of the Strong family in York County, Pennsylvania before 1750

Interview with Frances Strong July 21, 1977 of Indiana Conty, Pennsylvania containing family traditions.

Family records in possession of Rebecca Freeman of Ririe, Idaho.

Family Group Records archive for James Strong

1850 Federal Census Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Age 44, Born in Pennsylvania.

Probate Records - Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Buffington Township. - Lists wife Margaret; Children -Susanna Smith, Barbara Berriet, Catherine Dearmay, Sarah Steward, Harmin Miller, Michael Miller, Henry Miller, John Miller, Nancy Reager, Adam Miller, Emmanuel Miller, Margaret Sensabaugh, George Miller, Samuel Miller

Harmon H. Miller Sr. was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harmon H. Miller Sr.:

According to the 1850 Census, Harmon and his family were living in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1860 Census, Harmon and his family were living in PineTownship, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1782, there is a record of Harman Miller fighting in the Revolutionary War as part of the York County militia, Captain Ferree's Company. May be a relative.

Harmon H. Miller Sr. and Margaret Strong had the following children:

58. i. Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr.<sup>12, 44, 167-173</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1830 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168, 174</sup> He died on Nov 22, 1901.<sup>174</sup> He married (1) Mary Ann Detwiler She was born on Feb 22, 1836 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168, 174</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1873.<sup>174</sup> He married (2) Sarah McAlden

**Harmon Miller Jr.** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

59. ii. Michael H. Miller<sup>12, 44, 48, 175-178</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1831 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 177</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1912 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 109, 177, 179</sup> He married **Susanna Lapool**, daughter of John Laypole and Mary Strong, about Aug 1855.<sup>180</sup> She was born on Jun 30, 1833 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 18, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County,

#### Pennsylvania.175

**Michael H. Miller** was buried in Fry - Miller Cemetery, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael H. Miller: Acccording to the 1860 census, Michael and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Acccording to the 1880 census, Michael and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Acccording to the 1900 census, Michael and Susanna were living in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Their grandson, Blair Davis Miller (born: Decmeber 1882), was living with them.

Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania (December 18. 1912)

Michael Miller

Michael Miller, aged about 82 years, died at the home of his son, Shields Miller, in Bolivar, on Saturday. The deceased was a miller by trade and conducted a flouring mill at Brushvalley for about 25 years. His wife died about a year ago since which time the deceased lived with his sons, Matthew and Shields, at Bolivar. Funeral services were held on Monday and interment in the Brushvalley cemetery. Mr. Miller was a member of the Brushvalley Methodist church and was highly esteemed.

60. iii. Henry Miller<sup>40, 44, 181-186</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1834 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181-182, 186</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1921 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181-182</sup> He married (1) Alimena Misner She was born about 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married (2) Susannah Adams He married (3) Phanetta Campbell She was born on May 10, 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 186-187</sup> She died on Jul 08, 1916 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 187</sup>

**Henry Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Miller: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Susan married her cousin Michael, son of Harmon Miller and her mother's sister Margaret. Known as Mrs Susannah Adams Marsh.

According to the 1860 census, Henry and Jane were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

- 61. iv. Nancy Jane Miller<sup>159</sup> was born on May 18, 1839 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 18, 1916 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Jackson Rager He was born in Oct 1835 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Dec 29, 1911 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- 62. v. William Miller<sup>12, 44, 188</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>188</sup>

#### William Miller was buried in Maryland.

63. vi. Adam Merle Miller<sup>12, 44, 189-195</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1843 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1905 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>196</sup> He married Mary Catherine Bennett, daughter of Abraham Bennett, in 1869.<sup>192</sup> She was born on May 05, 1840 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>189</sup> She died on Mar 08, 1918 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>189</sup>

Adam Merle Miller was buried in Deckers Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

64. vii. Emanuel S. Miller<sup>12, 44</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1845 in Pennsylvania.<sup>174</sup> He died on Apr 29, 1926

#### Generation 3 (cont.)

in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) **Mary E. Myers** about 1888.<sup>90</sup> She was born in Jun 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>90</sup> She died in 1915.<sup>174</sup> He married (2) **Elizabeth Bollinger** 

**Emanuel S. Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Emanuel S. Miller: Emmanuel died a little past one o'clock in the morning.

According to the 1870 Census, Emanuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 Census, Emanuel and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 65. viii. Margaret Jane Miller<sup>12, 44, 46, 197-203</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1848 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>46, 200</sup> She died on May 25, 1915 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>46</sup> She married **George Sensabaugh** in 1869.<sup>198</sup> He was born on May 02, 1846 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1921 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup>
- 66. ix. George Miller<sup>44</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>44</sup> He married ??

**George Miller** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 67. x. Samuel H. Miller<sup>12, 47</sup> was born in 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47, 49, 205</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1890.<sup>49</sup> He married **Clara Cameron** on Jan 24, 1888 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>
- 68. xi. Sarah Miller<sup>12, 40, 45, 206-212</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1828 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 40, 45</sup> She died on Jul 18, 1909 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 45, 109</sup> She married Levi Stewart, son of John Stewart and Elizabeth ?, on Oct 27, 1846.<sup>40</sup> He was born on Mar 18, 1823 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died on Nov 18, 1900 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup>

**Sarah Miller** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

69. xii. John Miller<sup>12, 44, 213-214</sup> was born on May 16, 1837 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He married **Caroline Dearmin** 

John Miller was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Miller: According to the 1850 Census, John was living with his parents in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John was a confederate prisoner at Libby Prison and Belle Isle.

John died on Monday morning at 8 o'clock.

14. Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 14-15, 26, 50-54</sup> was born in 1815 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 52-53</sup> She died after 1880 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) John Laypole He was born in 1815 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David S. Allen after 1846. He was born about 1805 in Pennsylvania.<sup>52-53, 55</sup>

Notes for Mary Strong: According to the 1850 census, Mary and Rebecca were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Laypole: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

John Laypole left Mary and went to Cabell County, West Virginia. (This may be confused with his son,

#### John.)

John Laypole and Mary Strong had the following children:

i. Susanna<sup>4</sup> Lapool<sup>175-176, 178</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1833 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 18, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>175</sup> She married **Michael H. Miller**, son of Harmon H. Miller Sr. and Margaret Strong, about Aug 1855.<sup>180</sup> He was born on Dec 03, 1831 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 177</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1912 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 109, 177, 179</sup>

**Susanna Lapool** was buried in Fry - Miller Cemetery, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susanna Lapool:

According to the 1850 Census, Susanna was living with Rebecca McFeaters and her family in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana Weekly Messenger (September 27, 1911)

Mrs. Susan Miller

Mrs. Susan Miller died at her home, one-half mile south of Mechanicsburg, on Monday, September 18, aged 78 years. Deceased her whole life in that vicinity, and was a member of the Methodist church and was widely known. Mrs. Miller is survived by her husband, Michael Mille, and the following children: J. S. and M. A. Miller, of Bolivar, J. G. Miller of Uniontown, and Mrs, Wakefield Bracken, of Dunlo. The funeral took place from the Methodist Episcopal church of Mechanicsburg on Wednesday afternoon, the services being conducted by the pastor of the Bolivar M. E. church, Rev. Oscar Emerson, and the interment in the Fry graveyard in Brushvalley township.

 71. ii. John Laypole<sup>12, 215-221</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1839 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>218</sup> He married (1) **Rebecca Myers** She was born in 1850 in Pennsylvania.<sup>216</sup> He married (2) **Anna D. Bush** on Mar 06, 1889 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>218</sup> She was born in Broo....<sup>218</sup> He married (3) **Laura I. Gill** on Apr 18, 1894 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>217</sup> She was born in Jan 1867 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>215, 217</sup>

#### Notes for John Laypole:

According to the 1850 Census for Brush Valley Township, John was living with John Wolf and his wife Margaret and his son Abraham Wolf.

History of the 85th Illinois Volunteers Illinois Volunteer Infantry by Henry J. Aten 1901 CHAPTER XXXV. Pages 470 - 481

JOHN LAPOOL was born in Strongstown, Indiana county, Pennsylvania, December 24, 1839; removed to Illinois in 1859, and was farming in Fulton county when he enlisted from Kerton. He served with his company until the close of the war, and was mustered out with the regiment. He settled on a farm in West Virginia at the close of his service, and now resides at Laclede, Cabell county, West Virginia.

- iii. James Laypole<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Eliza Laypole<sup>12</sup> She married **Alexander Wilson**
- 72. v. Rebecca Laypole<sup>26, 50, 222-227</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1846 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>50</sup> She died on Nov 15, 1914 in Stonycreek Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 50, 223</sup> She married **Harrison Emmett Overdorff**, son of Henry Overdorff and Mary Raughinbaugh, in 1865.<sup>223</sup> He was born on Apr 24, 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1910 in Moxham, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>223</sup>

Notes for Rebecca Laypole:

According to the 1900 Census, Rebecca and her family were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Her children, Harriett, Lillian, and Cyrilla were living with ther.

David S. Allen and Mary Strong had the following children:

- Albert S.<sup>4</sup> Allen<sup>51-52, 54</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1854 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> He died on Oct 30, 1915 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> He married (1) Christiana ? She was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>53, 55</sup> He married (2) Annie Fyock, daughter of David Fyock and Sarah ?, on Dec 25, 1888 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> She was born in 1851.<sup>54</sup>
  - ii. Amos Allen<sup>12</sup> was born in 1858.<sup>12</sup>
- 15. **Elizabeth**<sup>3</sup> **Strong** (Adam<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 56-58</sup> was born in 1792 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>56-57</sup> She married **George Spotz** He was born in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>56</sup>

George Spotz and Elizabeth Strong had the following children:

- i. Jacob<sup>4</sup> Spatz<sup>58</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1817.<sup>58</sup>
- ii. Daniel Spotts<sup>56-57</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1829 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>56</sup> He died on Oct 04, 1908 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>56</sup>
- iii. Henry Spotz<sup>57</sup> was born in 1831 in Pennsylvania.<sup>57</sup>
- 16. **Anna Mary**<sup>3</sup> **Strong** (Adam<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 59-61</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1802 in Hallam, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 60</sup> She died on Aug 09, 1854 in Glades, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 60</sup> She married **Henry Kunkle** He was born in 1798 in Pennsylvania.<sup>61</sup>

**Anna Mary Strong** was buried in Kunkel Burial GroundsSpringettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Kunkle and Anna Mary Strong had the following children:

i. John<sup>4</sup> Kunkle<sup>61, 228-239</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1830 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>228</sup> He died on Jan 17, 1896 in Jacobus, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>228-229</sup> He married Susan Wagner She was born in 1831 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>230, 232-233</sup> She died on Oct 03, 1890 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup>

**John Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

ii. George Kunkle<sup>61, 241-251</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1831 in Pennsylvania.<sup>241</sup> He died on Sep 07, 1903 in Jacobus, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>241-242</sup> He married Eve Lau She was born on May 17, 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 245, 252-253</sup> She died on Jul 21, 1887 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>253</sup>

**George Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Mary Kunkle<sup>61</sup> was born in 1834 in Pennsylvania.<sup>61</sup>
- iv. Jacob Kunkel<sup>59, 61</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1834 in Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup> He died on Apr 24, 1916 in Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>59</sup>
- v. David Kunkle<sup>61</sup> was born in 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>61</sup>
- 17. John<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1805 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in Feb 1856 in Johnny Cake Hollow, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married Magdalena Emenheiser, daughter of Jacob Imenhäuser and Magdelena ?, before 1827 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 10, 1807 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1881 in Henry Township, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

John is believed to have had 7 sons and 3 daughters.

Notes for Magdalena Emenheiser:

Magdalena was born in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania, not Berks County, PA as stated in her obituary. She moved with her husband from Pennsylvania to Johny Cake Hollow, Portage County, Ohio, where her husband died. After that she moved with her son-in-law to Indiana where she married Daniel Strong who also predeced her. Daniel is the brother of John, her first husband

John Strong and Magdalena Emenheiser had the following children:

- 76. i. Lydia<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1827 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 20, 1902 in Henry Township, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Samuel Ashleman** on Jan 01, 1846 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 22, 1815 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1897 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Lucinda Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1831 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1903 in North Manchester, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Frederick Harter on Jun 25, 1852 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 11, 1830.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 08, 1884.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David Neff about 1893.<sup>12</sup> He died after 1903.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Paulina Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1836 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 06, 1914 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **John Bower** on Dec 05, 1858 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 20, 1830.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1897 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Paulina Strong was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Paulina Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Paulina was born in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio and moved with her parent in 1854 to Indiana. S he married John when she was twenty-two years old in Fulton County, Indiana. She died at the age of 77 years.

- iv. Eliza Ann Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1840.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Henry Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1842 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 78. vi. Sarah J. Strong<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1847 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died before 1914.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Grindle** on Apr 15, 1866 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 18. Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr. (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 64</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1806 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 12, 1857 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12, 65</sup> He married Clarissa Spencer She was born on Oct 14, 1815 in Salem, Columbia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 21, 1873 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Johan Jacob Strong Jr.: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Jacob was a blacksmith near Cleveland OH and moved to Fulton Co. IN in 1853. He was a farmer at Akron IN. They are buried in the Akron Cementary, Fulton Co. IN

It is believed that he had a total of seven sons and three daughters

Jacob was also known as Johan Jacob

Johan Jacob Strong Jr. and Clarissa Spencer had the following children:

- i. Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>64</sup> was born in 1835 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup>
- ii. Hannah Strong<sup>64</sup> was born in 1836 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup>
- iii. John J. Strong<sup>12, 64</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1838.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John J. Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

).

Served the First Cong. Ch. in Talledega AL.

79. iv. Ely Strong<sup>64, 254-256</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1840 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>255</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1894 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>255</sup> He married **Minerva Day** on May 24, 1860 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>254</sup> She was born on Sep 12, 1841 in Miami County, Ohio.<sup>12, 65</sup> She

died on Nov 28, 1908 in Franklin, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Ely Strong was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Ely Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

- 80. v. Spencer Strong<sup>64</sup> was born in 1842 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup> He married Mary ?
- 81. vi. Albert Strong<sup>64</sup> was born in 1845 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup> He married **Emma ?** 
  - vii. Jacob Strong<sup>64</sup> was born in 1848 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup>
  - viii. Myron Strong<sup>64</sup> was born in 1849 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup>
- 82. ix. Micheal Strong<sup>12</sup> He died in 1916.<sup>12</sup> He married **? ?**

Notes for Micheal Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Michael along with Caleb Atwater founded Atwater OH. He had five sons and several daughters.

- x. Andrew Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 19. Daniel<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1807 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1863 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Lana Laner She died in 1870.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Magdalena Emenheiser, daughter of Jacob Imenhäuser and Magdelena ?, on May 02, 1855 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 10, 1807 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>63</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1881 in Henry Township, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Daniel Strong and Lana Laner had the following child:

i. Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1847 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

#### Notes for Magdalena Emenheiser:

Magdalena was born in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania, not Berks County, PA as stated in her obituary. She moved with her husband from Pennsylvania to Johny Cake Hollow, Portage County, Ohio, where her husband died. After that she moved with her son-in-law to Indiana where she married Daniel Strong who also predeced her. Daniel is the brother of John, her first husband

Daniel Strong and Magdalena Emenheiser had no children.

20. Enos<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62, 66-69</sup> was born in 1817 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>66-67</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1904 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>67</sup> He married (1) Ann Rose on Oct 27, 1843 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>69</sup> He married (2) Rachel Bowersocks on Nov 04, 1869 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>68</sup> She was born in 1837.<sup>66</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1914 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>70</sup>

Enos Strong was buried in Mount Peace Cemetery, Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

Enos Strong and Ann Rose had no children.

Rachel Bowersocks was buried in Mount Peace Cemetery, Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

Enos Strong and Rachel Bowersocks had the following child:

i. Emanuel<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>66</sup> was born in 1875.<sup>66</sup> He died in 1896.<sup>66</sup>

#### Emanuel Strong was buried in Mount Peace Cemetery, Akron, Summit County, Ohio.

21. Henry<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1813 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 21, 1871 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married Nancy Wertenberger She was born in 1819.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1903.<sup>12</sup>

Nancy Wertenberger was buried in Portage County, Ohio.

Henry Strong and Nancy Wertenberger had the following children:

- i. Susannah<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 21, 1843.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Elizabeth Strong<sup>12</sup>

- iii. Catherine Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1842.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1905.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) ? Cope She married (2) Amos Baight in 1901.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Lydia Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1843.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 05, 1847.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Sarah Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1848.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 02, 1850.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Marietta Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1849.<sup>12</sup>
- 83. vii. Andrew Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1851 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **Theresa Notman** 
  - viii. Lovina Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1855.<sup>12</sup>
- 22. **Michael**<sup>3</sup> **Strong** (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in 1814 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 27, 1878 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Elizabeth Werner** on Nov 29, 1838 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Elizabeth Carter** on Jan 05, 1854 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Strong and Elizabeth Werner had the following children:

- i. Henry E.<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1840.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Nancy Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1841.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Alderman**
- iii. Avery C. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1843.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Zepherriah Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1844.<sup>12</sup>
- v. William O. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1845.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Levi W. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1848.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Harriet Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1852.<sup>12</sup> She married ? Hart
- viii. Charles C. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1855.<sup>12</sup>
- ix. Ida May Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1867.<sup>12</sup>
- x. Dennis B. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1870.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Strong and Elizabeth Carter had no children.

23. Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on May 20, 1825 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 03, 1889 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Levi Churchill on Apr 27, 1848 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 05, 1818.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 15, 1895 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Lydia Strong was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Levi Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Levi Churchill and Lydia Strong had the following children:

- i. William Wesley<sup>4</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born in 1849.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1925 in Kosciusko County Home, Kosciousko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 84. ii. Elviretta Lucretia Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1850.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1927 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) William ? She married (2) William Wade on Nov 03, 1868 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1844 in Drake County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1876 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) William Grahm He was born in 1845 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 04, 1904.<sup>12</sup>

**Elviretta Lucretia Churchill** was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- 85. iii. Mary Katherine Churchill<sup>12, 257</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1852.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 18, 1889.<sup>12</sup> She married Luther Wade on Dec 08, 1872 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jan 26, 1853.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 17, 1918.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Arthur Sanford Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1854.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 17, 1860 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

**Arthur Sanford Churchill** was buried in Akron Citizens Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

v. Delphena Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1857.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1857 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Delphena Churchill was buried in Akron Citizens Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

vi. Sylvester Immanuel Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on May 26, 1858.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 05, 1929.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Sarah Alice Moore in 1880.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 28, 1864.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 14, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Eliza Rager on Apr 03, 1891.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 15, 1867.<sup>12</sup>

She died on Aug 11, 1912.<sup>12</sup>

**Sylvester Immanuel Churchill** was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- vii. Phileana Seneta Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1859.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1934 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) George Stewart on Nov 27, 1879 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1857.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Canada Wade on May 17, 1884 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1857.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1900 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) George Holly on Nov 02, 1903 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- viii. Rosalee Augusta Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1860.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 07, 1938 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married Alfred Carpenter on Mar 01, 1883.<sup>12</sup>
- 89. ix. Sarah Odell Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1863.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 08, 1885.<sup>12</sup> She married **Luther Dawson** on Dec 06, 1879 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Sarah Odell Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

90. x. Abner Cane Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1866 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 30, 1934 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Meldora Friend** on Oct 26, 1889 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 01, 1873 in Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 20, 1954 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Abner Cane Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

91. xi. Charles Pentz Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1869 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Feb 1943.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Clarissa Hartman on Nov 07, 1890 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Clara Crawford on May 04, 1912 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Cora Pittman She died in Apr 1937.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Charles Pentz Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] The two youngest sons died in infancy.

- xii. Musa Dora Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1873.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 30, 1873.<sup>12</sup>
- 24. Andrew<sup>3</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 26, 62, 71-76</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1829 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 73</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1898 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>72</sup> He married Sarah Osgood, daughter of Gardner Osgood and Deborah Turner, on Feb 01, 1855 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>71</sup> She was born on Sep 26, 1835 in Caledona, Livingston County, New York.<sup>74</sup> She died on Mar 02, 1917 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>74, 77</sup>

Andrew Strong and Sarah Osgood had the following children:

i. ?<sup>4</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>

Notes for ? Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Died young.

ii. Friend O. Strong<sup>73, 75</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1855 in Indiana.<sup>75</sup> He died on Aug 26, 1928 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>75</sup>

Notes for Friend O. Strong: Friend was a crayon artist and lithographer in Europe and England. His paintings hung in London.

Friend was never married.

iii. William F. Strong<sup>76, 258</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1857 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>76</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1935 in Dixon, Lee County, Illinois.<sup>76</sup> He married **Mary Bell** on Jul 06, 1887 in Porter County, Indiana.<sup>258</sup>

William F. Strong was buried on Nov 27, 1935 in Dixon, Lee County, Illinois.

Notes for William F. Strong: William moved to Dixon, Illinois and was a professor of music at Shenandoah Normal College, Iowa.

iv. Sidney A. Strong<sup>12, 73</sup> was born in 1860 in Indiana.<sup>73</sup> He died on Sep 04, 1909.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Sidney A. Strong: Sidney was in the mercantile business in Akron, Indiana.

- 92. v. Harriet B. Strong<sup>12, 73</sup> was born in 1862 in Indiana.<sup>73</sup> She died in 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married **Absolam Kistler** He was born in 1854.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1927.<sup>12</sup>
- 93. vi. Laura A. Strong<sup>12, 73</sup> was born in 1864 in Indiana.<sup>73</sup> She died in 1942.<sup>12</sup> She married **Frederick Studabaker** He was born in 1864.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1927.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Deborah V. Strong<sup>12, 73</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1866.<sup>12</sup> She died in May 1946.<sup>12</sup>
- 94. viii. Everett Osgood Strong<sup>12, 73</sup> was born on May 15, 1875.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 24, 1943.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lulu Gertrude Downey** in 1899.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1874.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Everett Osgood Strong: Everett was a grocer in Akron, Indiana.

### **Generation 4**

25. Catherine<sup>4</sup> Strong (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>26-27, 78-80</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1820.<sup>78</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1892 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>78</sup> She married Michael Helman on Jul 10, 1866 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>81</sup> He was born on Feb 28, 1813 in Franklin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 26, 1886 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Catherine Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Helman was buried in Old Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Helman and Catherine Strong had the following child:

- Samuel<sup>5</sup> Helman<sup>79-80</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1863 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>80</sup> He died on Jul 13, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>80</sup> He married Ida Cassatt
- 26. Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>82-86</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1822 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 08, 1899.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael Fetterman He was born in 1818 in Pennsylvania.<sup>84-86</sup>

Christine Ann Strong was buried in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Fetterman and Christine Ann Strong had the following children:

95. i. William C.<sup>5</sup> Fetterman<sup>83-85, 259-264</sup> was born on May 20, 1844 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>83, 260</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>83</sup> He married **Nancy Henry** in 1884.<sup>259</sup> She was born in Oct 1866 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>259</sup>

Notes for William C. Fetterman: For William's Death Certificate, his year of birth was listed as 1844 but pretty much every other record has his birth year as 1847.

- ii. Sarah Fetterman<sup>84</sup> was born in 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>84</sup>
- iii. Catharine Fetterman<sup>86</sup> was born in 1854 in Pennsylvania.<sup>86</sup>
- 96. iv. Jemima Fetterman<sup>82, 84, 265-271</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1856 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82</sup> She died on Jul 18, 1938 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82</sup> She married **Martin Wissinger**, son of Clinton Wissinger, in 1879.<sup>266</sup> He was born on Aug 26, 1853 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>268</sup> He died on Apr 02, 1937 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>268</sup>
  - v. Caroline Fetterman<sup>86</sup> was born in 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>86</sup>
- 27. **Moses**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>26-27</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1824 in Strongstown,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He died on Jul 19, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> He married **Susan C. Orner** She was born on Jun 20, 1829 in Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>21</sup> She died on Oct 25, 1909.<sup>21</sup>

Moses Strong was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Susan C. Orner was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Moses Strong and Susan C. Orner had the following children:

97. i. William L.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12, 272-273</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1854 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 18, 1905 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Catherine Rhodes** She was born on Aug 01, 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1922 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>274</sup>

**William L. Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 98. ii. Nancy M. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1859 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Emerson Carney** about 1875.<sup>275</sup> He was born about 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275</sup>
  - iii. James E. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1859 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1865.<sup>12</sup>
- 28. **Samuel<sup>4</sup> Strong** (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>26-27, 87-89</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1825 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>88</sup> He died on Aug 11, 1904.<sup>88</sup> He married **Susan Brown** about 1847.<sup>90</sup> She was born on May 14, 1823 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>88</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1913.<sup>88</sup>

Samuel Strong was buried in Logan Valley Cemetery, Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Samuel Strong:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1880 census, Samuel and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, Samuel and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Susan Brown was buried in Logan Valley Cemetery, Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Strong and Susan Brown had the following children:

i. Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>26, 89</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>89</sup> She died on Mar 01, 1931 in Antis Township, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>89</sup> She married **John Cameron** 

**Mary M. Strong** was buried in Logan Valley Cemetery, Bellwood, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. George W. Strong<sup>87</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1850 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup> He died on Apr 17, 1944 in Tyrone, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>87</sup>
- iii. John L Strong<sup>55, 276</sup> was born on May 16, 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>276</sup> He died on Aug 24, 1885 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>276</sup> He married Mattie ? She was born about 1860 in Pennsylvania.<sup>55</sup>

**John L Strong** was buried in Manor Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

29. Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>26-27, 91-95</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1827 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1904 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He married Julia Ann Hayes in 1860.<sup>91, 97</sup> She was born on Mar 13, 1838 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1911.<sup>96</sup>

Michael Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael Strong:

According to the 1870 Census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 Census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Julia Ann Hayes was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Strong and Julia Ann Hayes had the following children:

- i. Mary M.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>277</sup> was born about 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>277</sup>
- 99. ii. Samuel Joseph Strong<sup>94, 277-281</sup> was born on Jul 30, 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> He married Anna Matilda Grow, daughter of James F. Grow and Mary Ann Graham, in 1886.<sup>278</sup> She was born on Sep 26, 1862 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>282-283</sup> She died on Mar 14, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>282</sup>

**Samuel Joseph Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

 100. iii. Amos Diminger Strong<sup>93, 277, 284-287</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He died on Oct 07, 1915 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He married Lucy Ann Hite, daughter of John B. Hite and Mary Ann Smith, on Sep 06, 1887.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1863 in Newry, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Sep 20, 1937 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

> Notes for Amos Diminger Strong: According to the 1910 Census, Amos and his family were living in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

101. iv. Anna Mariah Strong<sup>95, 109, 277, 288-292</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She died on Dec 27, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She married **John Shields Miller**, son of Michael H. Miller and Susanna Lapool, about 1883.<sup>292, 294</sup> He was born on Oct 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1938 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup>

**Anna Mariah Strong** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

v. Isaac Michael Strong<sup>91-92, 97</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1870 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1946 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>92</sup> He married **Annie Morris** about 1910.<sup>296</sup> She was born about 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>296</sup>

Notes for Isaac Michael Strong: According to the 1910 Census, Isaac was living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His mother and his sister, Rosa, were living with him.

According to the 1930 Census, Isaac and Annie were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

102. vi. Rosa Strong<sup>275</sup> was born about 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275</sup> She married **? Mardis** 

30. George Saunder<sup>4</sup> Strong (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>27</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1829 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>27</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1906 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Harriet Mentch, daughter of Alexander Mentch and Mary ?, in 1858.<sup>27</sup> She was born about 1839 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>

**George Saunder Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Saunder Strong:

According to the 1880 Census, George and his family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harriet Mentch:

According to the 1910 Census, Harriett and Amos were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

George Saunder Strong and Harriet Mentch had the following child:

103. i. Amos W.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>27</sup> was born in Mar 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup> He died in 1921.<sup>96</sup> He married **Lottie ?** She was born in Apr 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup>

**Amos W. Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amos W. Strong:

According to the 1900 Census, Amos and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

31. **Leander**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1831.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 18, 1895.<sup>12</sup> He married **Margaret Catherine Henry** 

Leander Strong and Margaret Catherine Henry had the following child:

- Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong was born on Nov 29, 1867.<sup>297</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1936.<sup>297</sup> She married Michael D. Rager, son of Jackson Rager and Nancy Jane Miller, in 1887.<sup>297</sup> He was born on May 08, 1857. He died on Jan 27, 1942.
- 32. Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>26-27, 99-101</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1833 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 06, 1910 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Harriet Bennett, daughter of Peter Bennett and Barbara Miller, on May 17, 1859 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> She died in 1908.<sup>96</sup>

Henry Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Henry enlisted in the Civil War at Mechanicsburg, Now Brush Valley, PA Volunteers for for 3 years in Co. F 55 Reg't PA Vol earning \$6.00 a month. On 13 May 1864 near Proctor's Church, at Drury's (Drewery's) Bluff he was wounded in the theigh with a mini ball and on18 Feb 1865 he was discharged at Ft. Schuyler NY. It wasn't until 14 Aug, 1895 that his leg had to be amputated above the knee. His pension increased to \$24.00 a month. At the time he entered the service he had been a shoemaker.

According to the 1900 Census, Henry and Harriett were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harriet Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Strong and Harriet Bennett had the following children:

105. i. Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12, 101, 275, 298-299</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1860 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>101</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1924 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>101</sup> He married **Susan Amanda Brown** on Apr 12, 1883 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>298</sup> She was born on Mar 18, 1865 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 05, 1950 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Burgess Shane Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Burgess Shane Strong:

According to the 1910 census, Burgess and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Alton E. Strong<sup>21</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1862.<sup>21</sup> He died on Apr 17, 1863.<sup>21</sup>

Alton E. Strong was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

iii. William H. Strong<sup>21</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1866.<sup>21</sup> He died on May 23, 1895.<sup>21</sup>

**William H. Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

106. iv. Hiram Ulysses Strong<sup>12, 300</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 19, 1937 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Margaret Jane Lower about Jan 1892.<sup>300</sup> She was born in Sep 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 19, 1937 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Hiram Ulysses Strong was buried in Lincoln Cemetery, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hiram Ulysses Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Hirum lived in Swissvale, Pennsylvania

107. v. Ada B. Strong<sup>99-100, 301</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1870 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>100</sup> She died on Nov 23, 1945 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>100</sup> She married Sherman Winford Mason on Jun 14, 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>99</sup> He was born in 1871.<sup>99</sup> He died in 1919 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Ada B. Strong** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. vi. Harry J. Strong<sup>21</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1873.<sup>21</sup> He died on Jan 28, 1888.<sup>21</sup>

**Harry J. Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

108. vii. Edward E. Strong<sup>12, 275</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 29, 1943 in Cameron's Bottom, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Rose Sebina Burks** about 1910.<sup>275</sup> She was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275, 302</sup> She died in 1959.<sup>302</sup>

**Edward E. Strong** was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward E. Strong: According to the 1910 census, Edward and Rose were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Charles F. Strong<sup>21</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1880.<sup>21</sup> He died on Mar 20, 1880.<sup>21</sup>

**Charles F. Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ix. Franklin O. Strong<sup>21</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1881.<sup>21</sup> He died on Jan 15, 1888.<sup>21</sup>

**Franklin O. Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

33. **James**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>26-27</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1834 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1901.<sup>12</sup> He married **Carolina Mentch** She was born about 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>

Notes for James Strong: According to the 1880 Census, James and his family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Strong and Carolina Mentch had the following children:

- i. W. G.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>98</sup> was born about 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- ii. M. K. Strong<sup>98</sup> was born about 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- iii. H. E. Strong<sup>98</sup> was born about 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- iv. H. E. Strong<sup>98</sup> was born about 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- v. E. B. Strong<sup>98</sup> was born in Apr 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- 34. **James**<sup>4</sup> **Schultz** (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 102-103</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1817 in Pennsylvania.<sup>103</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1900 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>103</sup> He married **Pauline Sawyer**

James Schultz was buried in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Schultz and Pauline Sawyer had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>5</sup> Schultz<sup>103</sup>
- ii. ? Schultz<sup>103</sup>
- iii. ? Schultz<sup>103</sup>
- 35. **Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz** (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 104-108</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1819 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 107</sup> He died on Mar 11, 1906 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Catherine Cramer** She was born about 1822 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> She died on May 23, 1878 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Michael Shultz:

According to the 1850 census, Michael and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Catherine Cramer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Shultz and Catherine Cramer had the following children:

- 109. i. Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Shultz<sup>26, 109</sup> was born about 1841 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 98</sup> She married **John Bennett** He was born about 1828 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- 110. ii. Elizabeth Shultz<sup>26, 104-105, 303-304</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1843 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>104-105</sup> She died on Feb 17, 1920 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>104-105</sup> She married **James S. Bennett** He was born on Aug 14, 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>305</sup> He died on Mar 25, 1916 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>305-306</sup>

**Elizabeth Shultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Sarah C. Shultz<sup>26</sup> was born about 1847 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup>
- iv. John Shultz<sup>26</sup> was born about 1847 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 98</sup> He married **Kate ?** She was born about 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>

Notes for John Shultz:

According to the 1880 Census, John and Kate were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. His nephew, A. Miller (born about 1873), was also living with them.

- v. Jacob Shultz<sup>26, 108</sup> was born about 1849 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 108</sup>
- vi. James S. Shultz<sup>106-108</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1853 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>107</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1926 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>107</sup>
- vii. Samuel Shultz<sup>307</sup> was born about 1855 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307</sup>
- 111. viii. William C. Shultz<sup>108, 307-316</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1861 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>309</sup> He died on Apr 06, 1937 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>309</sup> He married **Susan Mardis**, daughter of James Mardis and Maria Hickman, in 1884.<sup>313</sup> She was born on Oct 28, 1864 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>312</sup> She died on Jun 04, 1936 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>312</sup>

**William C. Shultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William C. Shultz: William's birth date is listed as 1861 but on his death certificate, it is listed as 1859.

112. ix. Amos Shultz<sup>108</sup> was born about 1860 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>108</sup> He died on Jun 06, 1940 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married an unknown spouse about 1890.<sup>317</sup>

Amos Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amos Shultz:

According to the 1910 Census, Amos and his son, Augustus, were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Shultz: Tribune Sat. June 8, 1940. Funeral services for Amos Shultz, 80, who died suddenly Thursday at his home in Strongtown, will be conducted at 2:30 o'clock Sunday afternoon in the Strongstown Methodist Church. Rev G S Stephens will officiate. Interment will be in the Pineland Cemetery

36. **Jacob**<sup>4</sup> **Schultz** (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1821.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sophia Campbell** 

Jacob Schultz and Sophia Campbell had the following child:

113. i. Phoebe Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Schultz<sup>98, 109, 288, 318-321</sup> was born in 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>319</sup> She died on Dec 19, 1932.<sup>318</sup> She married **Samuel G. Stewart**, son of John Stewart and Sarah Jane Grow, about 1879.<sup>322</sup> He was born on Feb 23, 1853 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>323</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1923 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 323</sup>

**Phoebe Elizabeth Schultz** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

37. Henry<sup>4</sup> Shultz (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 40, 110</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1832.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 09, 1900.<sup>12</sup> He married Emmaline Hill She was born in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup>

Henry Shultz and Emmaline Hill had the following children:

 114. i. Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Shultz<sup>40, 110</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1860 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1947 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup> She married **Samuel S. Bennett**, son of Michael Bennett and Susan Strong, on Feb 20, 1879.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 15, 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1908.<sup>12</sup>

**Mary Ellen Shultz** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Dilly Shultz<sup>40</sup> She married **Gideon Baum** 

Notes for Dilly Shultz:

In 1913, Dilly and Gideon were living in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Catherine Shultz<sup>40</sup> She married **Amos Adams** 

Notes for Catherine Shultz:

In 1913, Catherine and Amos were living in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Amanda Shultz<sup>40</sup> She married **J. S. Killins**
- v. Anna Shultz<sup>40</sup> She died before 1913.
- 115. vi. Thomas G. Shultz<sup>40</sup> was born in Mar 1874 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He married **Dessie Westover**, daughter of Gideon Westover, in 1905 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup>

Notes for Thomas G. Shultz: In 1913, Thomas and Dessie were living in Starford, Indiana County, Pennylvania.

- vii. Robert Shultz<sup>40</sup>
- viii. William Shultz40
- ix. Frank Shultz<sup>40</sup>
- x. ? Shultz40

Notes for ? Shultz: Died in infancy.

xi. ? Shultz40

Notes for ? Shultz: Died in infancy.

38. William<sup>4</sup> Shultz (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1836.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 15, 1910.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Jane Coy on Nov 08, 1860.<sup>111</sup> She was born on Dec 01, 1841.<sup>111</sup> She died on Oct 08, 1909.<sup>111</sup>

William Shultz and Mary Jane Coy had the following children:

- i. Abraham<sup>5</sup> Shultz<sup>111</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1861.<sup>111</sup>
- ii. George Shultz<sup>111</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1863.<sup>111</sup>
- iii. Joseph Shultz<sup>111</sup> was born on Aug 14, 1866.<sup>111</sup>
- 116. iv. Lucetta Shultz<sup>40, 109</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1868.<sup>111</sup> She died on Feb 14, 1938.<sup>109</sup> She married Herman H. Miller, son of Henry Miller and Susannah Adams, on Dec 25, 1890.<sup>324</sup> He was born on Jan 01, 1867 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Lucetta Shultz was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Simon Shultz<sup>111</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1874.<sup>111</sup> He died on Feb 18, 1875.<sup>111</sup>
- vi. Matthew Shultz<sup>111</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1879.<sup>111</sup>
- 39. Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 40, 112</sup> was born on May 14, 1826 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> He died on May 22, 1905.<sup>12</sup> He married Elizabeth Graham, daughter of Samuel Graham and Mary S. Marshall, on Sep 07, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> She was born on Sep 02, 1827 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup>

# Notes for Samuel Schultz:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Schultz and Elizabeth Graham had the following children:

- 117. i. Sarah Jane<sup>5</sup> Schultz<sup>26, 113, 326-335</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1848 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Samuel George**, son of Jacob George and Mary Ann Reed, on Aug 27, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> He was born on Jul 27, 1846 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>336</sup> He died on Jun 10, 1907 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>336</sup>
- 118. ii. Anne Matilda Schultz<sup>113</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1852 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married James D. Gibson on Jun 01, 1874.<sup>113</sup> He was born on Jul 18, 1851 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 119. iii. Terzah Pearl Schultz<sup>40</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1852 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> She died in 1940.<sup>96</sup> She married **Newton Grant Altemus**, son of James Altemus and Mary E. Darney, about Nov 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>337</sup> He was born on May 15, 1865 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died before 1910.<sup>317</sup>

**Terzah Pearl Schultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Terzah Pearl Schultz:

According to the 1910 Census, Terzah and her family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Her mother was living with them.

120. iv. Emma Blanche Schultz<sup>112, 338-350</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>112, 339</sup> She died on Sep 03, 1925 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>112, 339</sup> She married **Blair W. Shaffer**, son of John Shaffer and Mary Hileman, in 1874.<sup>322</sup> He was born on Nov 14, 1851 in Frankstown, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>339</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1902 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>339</sup>

**Emma Blanche Schultz** was buried in Edwards Memorial Cemetery,Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Merritt Banley Schultz<sup>113</sup> was born on May 14, 1866 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. Nina May Schultz<sup>113</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1871 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 121. vii. Mary Ellen Schultz<sup>113, 351</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1850 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 03, 1922.<sup>352</sup> She married **John E. Craig** on May 01, 1866. He was born on Nov 13, 1837 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 22, 1908.<sup>352</sup>

Mary Ellen Schultz was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County,

## Pennsylvania.

40. **Sarah<sup>4</sup> Schultz** (Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 114-116</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1835.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 05, 1917.<sup>12</sup> She married **Thomas Stiles** 

Thomas Stiles and Sarah Schultz had the following child:

- 122. i. Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Stiles<sup>114-116, 353-362</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1873 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>114, 116</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1952 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>116</sup> She married **Jesse M. Foust**, son of John Jefferson M. Foust and Miriam Ann Pittman, on Sep 12, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>353</sup> He was born on Apr 08, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>363</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1926 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>363</sup>
- 41. Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>38, 117</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1822 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>38</sup> She died on Sep 28, 1896 in Monitor, Marion County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Samuel Wilson in 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1820 in Pennsylvania.<sup>117</sup> He died in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Josiah Franklin on Jan 06, 1887.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Samuel Wilson:

According to the 1850 census, Samuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Wilson and Sarah Strong had the following children:

- i. William<sup>5</sup> Wilson<sup>117</sup> was born in 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>117</sup>
- ii. Jacob Wilson<sup>117</sup> was born in 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>117</sup>
- iii. Susan Wilson<sup>117</sup> was born in 1842 in Pennsylvania.<sup>117</sup>
- iv. Lucinda Wilson<sup>117</sup> was born in 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>117</sup>
- 123. v. Mary Ann Wilson<sup>117, 364-377</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>364</sup> She died on Nov 08, 1908 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>364</sup> She married **John Jennings**, son of Gidden Jennings, on Jul 03, 1865 in Muscatine, Muscantine County, Iowa.<sup>367</sup> He was born on Mar 15, 1843 in Ohio, United States of America.<sup>364, 366</sup> He died on Jul 05, 1923 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>364, 366</sup>

Mary Ann Wilson was buried in Memorial Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

vi. Utah Wilson<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1859 in Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael William Hoover** 

Josiah Franklin and Sarah Strong had no children.

42. Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>38</sup> was born on May 03, 1825 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>38</sup> She died on Jul 17, 1856 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Henry Mower Jr. on Dec 18, 1845 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 22, 1824 in Bedford, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 20, 1902 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Susan Strong** was buried in Jul 1856 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Susan Strong: HISTORY OF SUSAN STRONG, Wife of Henry Mower, Jr.

Susan was born May 3, 1825, in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was a bright, happy child, quick to take responsibility in the home. She received the same amount of education offered other children in that area at that time.

On October 20, 1836, Susan was baptized with her family by Elder Erastus Snow. From that time on her testimony never wavered, even though she endured untold hardships and persecutions for the Gospel's sake.

On September 24, 1839, Susan left with her parents, her sister Sarah, and brothers William and John Albert and journeyed westward to join the Saints in the state of Illinois. They arrived on March 18, 1840. Susan was now a young lady of 15.

For a very short time, after gathering at Nauvoo, the Saints enjoyed period of peace from their enemies. In 1841, the Saints, through revelation, were instructed to build a temple, but the mobs stopped them

## Generation 4 (cont.)

and Susan was living close by when the Prophet Joseph Smith and his brother, Hyrum, were killed on June 27, 1844. In the Relief Society handbook published in 1931, both Sarah and her daughter, Susan, are listed as members of the Nauvoo Relief Society, which was organized March 17, 1842.

Being of marriageable age, Susan was being courted by a fine young man by the name of Henry Mower Jr. He was the son of Henry Mower Sr. and Mary Amick. He and his family were also converts to Mormonism and had joined the Saints in Nauvoo.

This young couple were married on December 11, 1845. She was 20 and he was 21. The temple had been rushed to completion so the sacred ordinances for which it was built could be performed therein. It was February 3,1846, when Henry and Susan received their own endowments in the Nauvoo Temple.

Soon after this, the great move started from their City Beautiful. The Saints took what little they could with them and crossed the ice-clogged Mississippi River into Iowa where the homeless refugees gathered in temporary camps. One such camp was Council Bluffs or Kanesville, in Pottawattomie County, Iowa. It was here that Susan and Henry lived the next two years. It was here also that Susan gave birth to her first child, William Henry, on September 24, 1846. The conditions under which this baby was born were so deplorable that the little thing died the next day. By the time their second son, John Albert, was born on August 3, 1847, things were some better.

Records show that Henry, Susan, and their one-year-old son, John Albert, along with her parents and other family members were assigned to travel in Silas Richards' Company. This was a large group which left Kanesville on July 10, 1849 and arrived in the Salt Lake Valley on October 12, 1849. They were happy indeed to reach their destination. They drove immediately to Pioneer Square which was the stopping place for the emigrants. The houses of the fort furnished a first home for many new arrivals, and this was where Henry and Susan spent their first winter. As soon as possible, they moved out into the city.

Henry Mower Jr. was buried on Feb 22, 1902 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.

Notes for Henry Mower Jr.:

Other Wives: Élizabeth Hall (AFN: 1XF2-48) Mar: 24 Jul 1851 Place: Salt Lake City, SL Co., UT Sealed to Spouse: 8 Apr 1857 PO

Alice Burton (AFN: 2MQN-OD) 8 Apr 1857 Place: Presidents Office, Salt Lake City, SL Co., UT Sealed to Spouse: 26 Jul 1862 EH

Lois Jordan (AFN: BJ53-42) Mar: 5 Jul 1863 Place: Sealed to Spouse: 11 Jul 1863 EH

Ruvinia Jane Mount (AFN: 2GB-BS) Mar: 16 Jun 1866 Place: Salt Lake City, SL Co., UT Sealed to Spouse: 16 Jun 1866 EH

Amy Amelia Jones (AFN: 1CMV-C7) Mar: Abt 1875 Place: Fairview, Sanpete Co., UT Sealed to Spouse: 12 Dec 1878 EH

Ruvina June Mount (AFN: KWPG-DL) Mar: Place:

Elizabeth Bills (AFN: MGG4-FT) Mar: Place:

Alice Burton (AFN: MGG4-H6) Mar: Place:

Henry Mower Jr. and Susan Strong had the following children:

- i. William Henry<sup>5</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1846 in Kanesville, Pottawattamie County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1846 in Kanesville, Pottawattamie County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 124. ii. John Albert Mower<sup>12, 378-379</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1848 in Kanesville, Pottawattamie County, lowa.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 30, 1894 in Oak Creek, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Frances Ann Richards on Nov 21, 1877.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Sarah Matilda Brady, daughter of Lindsay Anderson Brady and Elizabeth Ann Hendricks, on Nov 30, 1867.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 30, 1852 in Fort Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 21, 1922 in

Castledale, Emery County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**John Albert Mower** was buried on Jul 03, 1894 in Fairview City Cemetery, Sanpete County, Utah.

125. iii. Sarah Elizabeth Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1851 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1923 in Taylor, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Joseph Bonapart Alvord, son of Thaddeus Alvord and Sally Celestina Briggs, on Nov 15, 1880 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 04, 1830 in Waterford, Oakland County, Michigan.<sup>380</sup> He died on Jan 09, 1908 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>

Sarah Elizabeth Mower was buried on Feb 28, 1923 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.
William<sup>4</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>35-36, 118-125</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1827 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>35-36</sup> He died on Dec 24, 1888 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>35-36</sup> He married (1) Martha Bromley Alvord on Nov 28, 1849 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 28, 1833 in Waterford, Oakland County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 27, 1882 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Sarah Garlick Richmond on Apr 17, 1856 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 12, 1830 in Providence, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 03, 1904 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Harriet Neeley on Apr 17, 1856.<sup>36</sup> She was born on Sep 10, 1839 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 13, 1904 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

William Strong was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for William Strong:

William Strong and Martha Bromley Alvord had the following child:

126. i. Harriet Louisa<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12, 381-382</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1853 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>381</sup> She died on May 18, 1937 in Coltman, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>381</sup> She married (1) Aboil Campbell on Feb 03, 1865 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jan 15, 1835 in Ridgebury, Bradford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 02, 1873 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) William John Poll on Aug 02, 1869 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) William John Poll on Aug 02, 1869 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) Benjamin Franklin Harrington about 1874 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (4) Augustus Short about 1874 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (4) Neber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (5) Oscar Fritzallen Short on Oct 06, 1876 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (6) Luman E. Shurtliff

Harriet Louisa Strong was buried on May 21, 1937 in Coltman, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Sarah Garlick Richmond was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Springville, Utah County, Utah.

Notes for Sarah Garlick Richmond:

SARAH GARLICK'S HUSBAND HAD SERVED WITH WILLIAM DURING THE MORMON BATTALION MARCH AND ASKED HIM TO WATCH OVER HER.

William Strong and Sarah Garlick Richmond had the following children:

ii. John Albert<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>118</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1857 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>118</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1937 in Springville R. F. D. 1, Utah County, Utah.<sup>118</sup> He married (1) Sarah Jane Hutchings on Mar 08, 1875 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born about 1854 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Elizabeth C. Wright in May 1922 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born about 1801 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

John Albert Strong was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Springville, Utah County, Utah.

127. iii. James Jacob Strong<sup>119, 383-387</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1859 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>383-384</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1911 in La Grande, Union County, Oregon.<sup>119, 383</sup> He married **Sophia Roxcena Houghton**, daughter of Houghton, on Mar 11, 1884 in Santiquin, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 15, 1868 in Santiquin, Utah County, Utah.<sup>388</sup> She died

### Generation 4 (cont.)

on May 20, 1950 in La Grande, Union County, Oregon.388

**James Jacob Strong** was buried on Jun 19, 1911 in Hillcrest Cemetery, La Grande, Union County, Oregon.

Harriet Neeley was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Harriet Neeley: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

BIOGRAPHY BY IDA VIOLET GROOM DAUGHTER OF HARRIET NEELEY

SALT LAKE CITY DEATH RECORDS FILM 982,295

SALT LAKE CITY CEMETARY RECORDS

SALT LAKE CITY 10TH WARD RECORDS

MEMBERS OF THE CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER=DAY SAINT 1840-1848 BY SUSAN BLACK

INTERNATIONAL GENEALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

William Strong and Harriet Neeley had the following children:

iv. Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12, 389</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1857 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>389</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1860 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Sarah Elizabeth Strong was buried in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

v. Harriet Lucenda Strong<sup>120-121</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1859 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>120</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1927 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>120</sup> She married **John Cousin Hoggan** on Feb 05, 1880 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 02, 1858 in Keokuk, Wapello County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 14, 1921 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Harriet Lucenda Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Harriet Lucenda Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

EARLY CHURCH INFORMATION FILE FILM 820,146

MEMBERSHIP OF THE CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS 1830-1848 BY SUSAN BLACK

INTERNATIONAL GENEALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

vi. Mary Lodema Strong<sup>121-122, 390-393</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1861 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1907 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>392</sup> She married Frank Monroe Dodge on Dec 05, 1880 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>390</sup> He was born on Jan 27, 1850 in Sheridan, Chautaugua County, New York.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1922 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Mary Lodema Strong was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

129. vii. William Henry Strong<sup>121-124, 394-396</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1863 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>123-124</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1919 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>123-124</sup> He married **Clara Ann Bishop**, daughter of Fredrick Bishop and Eliza Robinson Bishop Bishop, on Dec 31, 1882 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 29, 1862 in American Fork, Utah County, Utah.<sup>395</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1932 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>395</sup>

William Henry Strong was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake

County, Utah.

130. viii. Emmaline Jane Strong<sup>121-122, 397-405</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1865 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 122, 397</sup> She died on Jun 13, 1906 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Oscar Nathan Freeman**, son of John H. Freeman, on Mar 30, 1882 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1859 in Rutland, Dane County, Wisconsin.<sup>406-407</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1923 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>407</sup>

Emmaline Jane Strong was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Notes for Emmaline Jane Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

WILLOW CREEK WARD RECORDS FILM 7290

MILO WARD RECORDS BOOK L PAGE 6

1900 FEDERAL CENSUS FOR BINGHAM COUNTY IDAHO

OBITUARY IDAHO FALLS `TIMES JUNE 19 1906

ENDOWMENT HOUSE RECORDS FILMS 183408 AND 183402

ix. Louis Napoleon Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1866 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 23, 1866 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Louis Napoleon Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

x. Heber Parley Strong<sup>12, 121-122</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1869 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 04, 1889 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Heber Parley Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

xi. Alice Louisa Strong<sup>122, 125, 408</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1871 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>125, 408</sup> She died on Jul 21, 1890 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>125</sup> She married Joseph William Taylor on Oct 21, 1891 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1871.<sup>12</sup>

**Alice Louisa Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

xii. Helen Maude Strong<sup>12, 122</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1874 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 07, 1964 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ernest Richard Forrest** on Jun 28, 1894 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 11, 1870 in Humbolt, Wells County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 05, 1951 in Payson, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Helen Maude Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

MEMBERSHIP RECORDS OF THE CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS 1830-1848 BY SUSAN BLACK

OBITUARY DESERET NEWS SALT LAKE CITY UTAH 9 MAY 1964 PAGE 31

OBITUARY SALT LAKE TRIBUNE, SALT LAKE CITY UTAH, 9 MAY 1964 PAGE B7

FAMILY GROUP RECORD ARCHIVES FOR WILLIAM STRONG

INTERNATIONAL GENEALOGICAL INDEX 1988 EDITION

xiii. Leroy Neely Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1875 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1939 in Midvale, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Ellen Rebecca Godfrey** on Sep 22, 1897 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun

### Generation 4 (cont.)

11, 1875 in Cottonwood, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 29, 1900.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Catherine Jane Johnson** on Apr 16, 1903 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 04, 1882 in Fish Haven, Bingham, Id.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 29, 1974 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Leroy Neely Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

MEMBERSHIP RECORDS THE CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS BY SUSAN BLACK

OBITUARY DESERET NEWS SALT LAKE CITY UTAH, 3 SEP 1939 PAGE 14

FAMILY GROUP RECORDS ARCHIVES FOR WILLIAM STRONG

OBITUARY SALT LAKE TRIBUNE SALT LAKE CITY UTAH, 3 SEP 1939 PAGE B7

- xiv. Roa Strong<sup>122</sup> was born in 1878 in Utah Territory.<sup>122</sup>
- xv. Ida Violet Strong<sup>12, 122</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1879 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 05, 1948 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married **Henry William Groom** on Jul 09, 1897 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1868 in Kimpton, Herefordshire, England.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1960 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Ida Violet Strong was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

xvi. Ira Armenius Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1881 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 29, 1948 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Gertrude May Foebes She was born about 1881 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rosina Matilda Hardee on Jun 23, 1909 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rosina Matilda Hardee on Jun 23, 1909 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 02, 1890 in Scofield, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 28, 1922 in Mohrland, Emery County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Lydia Rebecca Rowbury on May 04, 1932 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 14, 1892 in Huntington, Emery County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 12, 1965 in Price, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Ira Armenius Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

xvii. Marvin Albert Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1887 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1951 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Nora Alice Sayer on Nov 15, 1905 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 24, 1886 in Rigby, Fremont County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Zina Alred She was born in 1887.<sup>12</sup>

**Marvin Albert Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

44. James Thomas<sup>4</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>28, 38, 127-135</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1841 in Nauvoo, Hancock County, Illinois.<sup>28, 38, 129</sup> He died on Jan 07, 1912 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>28</sup> He married Elizabeth Catherine Swaner on Apr 17, 1861 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1842 in Jutland Hoskjar, Vandrup, Ripe, Denmark.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1916 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**James Thomas Strong** was buried on Jan 10, 1912 in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

James Thomas Strong and Elizabeth Catherine Swaner had the following children:

i. James William<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>132, 409</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1862 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 23, 1897 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>132</sup> He married Harriet Poll

**James William Strong** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

ii. John Albert Strong<sup>131</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1863 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>131</sup> He died on Jan 11, 1946 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>131</sup> He married **Victoria** 

## **Cornelia Smith Crawford**

- Susan Lucinda Strong<sup>12, 133</sup> was born in Jan 1865 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>133</sup> She died on Nov 27, 1879 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>133</sup>
- iv. Mary Elizabeth Strong<sup>134-135</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1866 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>134-135</sup> She died on Dec 13, 1918 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>134-135</sup> She married **Owen Albert Bailey**
- v. Henry Alfred Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1868 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Julia Ann Strong<sup>130</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1870 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>130</sup> She died on Apr 04, 1951 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>130</sup> She married **Joseph Evans Paul**
- vii. Arthur Ephriam Strong<sup>128</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1872 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>128</sup> He died on Feb 14, 1948 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>128</sup> He married **Alice H. Ashman**
- 131. viii. Ernest James Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1874 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 03, 1958.<sup>12</sup> He married **Eliza Davies** on Jun 17, 1896.<sup>12</sup>
  - ix. Alvin Charles Strong<sup>127</sup> was born on May 30, 1876 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>127</sup> He died on Nov 19, 1953 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>127</sup> He married Ida Rich
  - x. Ettie Irene Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1878 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 24, 1951.<sup>12</sup> She married **Edgar Oakley Best**
  - xi. Clarence Thomas Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1882 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 26, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ruby Angelina Donelson**
- 45. **John**<sup>4</sup> **Strong Jr.** (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>40</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1828 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 109</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1883 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Fyock**, daughter of David Fyock and Mary Hoffman, about 1853.<sup>142</sup> She was born on Apr 11, 1828 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1908 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

John Strong Jr. was buried in Simpson Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Strong Jr.: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Death date was gotton from a death notice in the INDIANA TIMES dated Wed 1-9-1884. It has also been confirmed from the death rolls for the year of 1883. The death notice gives Johns age as 55 years, 9 months and 28 days. Resident of Cherryhill Twp.

Barbara Fyock was buried in Fyock Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Simpson).

John Strong Jr. and Barbara Fyock had the following children:

132. i. Lowry F.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>40, 410-411</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1855 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died in 1926.<sup>155</sup> He married **Barbara Ellen Shank**, daughter of Joshua Shank and Elizabeth Wissinger, on Jul 04, 1878.<sup>40</sup> She was born on Nov 26, 1858 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup> She died on Oct 02, 1936 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup>

**Lowry F. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Loughry W. Strong<sup>40</sup> was born about 1859 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>413</sup> He died before 1940.<sup>109</sup>
- iii. Rachel Emma Strong<sup>40, 109</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1862 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 12, 1940 in Clymer R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Rachel Emma Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rachel Emma Strong:

In 1913, Emma was livining with her brother, Lowry, in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Strong: Nov. 13 1940, Miss Rachel Emma Strong 78, died yesterday afternoon at her home on Clymer RD1 after an extended illness. She was born in Cherryhill Twp on Sep 27, 1862 and had spent her entire life in Indiana Co. Miss Strong was the last survivor of the family of John and Barbara Fyock Strong. She was a member of Purchase Line Church of the Brethren. Furneral services will be conducted Friday at the Streams Funeral home in Indiana. Interment will be in the Cherryhill Cemetery.

- iv. C. Strong<sup>413</sup> was born about 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>413</sup> She died before 1940.<sup>109</sup>
- v. Edward S. Strong<sup>413</sup> was born about 1869 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>413</sup> He died before 1940.<sup>109</sup>
- 46. **Elizabeth<sup>4</sup> Strong** (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>143</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1831 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1891 in Sample Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jacob Abraham Lydick** on Jul 03, 1851.<sup>12</sup>

Jacob Abraham Lydick and Elizabeth Strong had the following child:

- 133. i. William Robert<sup>5</sup> Lydick<sup>414</sup> was born in Sep 1852.<sup>414</sup> He married **Mary Ann Stokes**, daughter of Geroge Stokes and Catharine Putt, in 1875.<sup>414</sup> She was born in Nov 1851.<sup>414</sup>
- 47. Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>143-149</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1838 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 17, 1908 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Ann Fyock on Mar 13, 1862 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>150</sup> She was born on Jan 16, 1845.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1916 in Burnside, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Mary Ellen Fyock in May 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 26, 1845.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1906.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jacob Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Records filed with the Helman Collection in the Indiana County Historical Society show Jacob as enlisting in Co. F of the 46th Pennsylvania Volunteer Infantry #625733 on 27 Feb 1863. He was discharged from service on 16 July 1865. At the time of enlistment he was 25 years old, 5ft 5in tall, of fair complection with gray eyes and light hair.

Mary Ann was first cousin to Mary Ellen. Jacob deserted Mary Ann to marry Mary Ellen. It is believed that Jacob had a total of eight children, four by Mary Ann, and four by Mary Ellen

# Mary Ann Fyock was buried in Burnside, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Strong and Mary Ann Fyock had the following children:

i. Charles<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1862 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 23, 1862.<sup>12</sup>

Charles Strong was buried in Simpson Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

134. ii. Anetta Pearl Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1863 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1938 in Cherry Tree, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Felix Lydick

**Anetta Pearl Strong** was buried on Sep 08, 1938 in Thompson Cemetery, Hillsdale, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

135. iii. Oliver Elmer Strong<sup>12, 415-416</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1867 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1948.<sup>415</sup> He married **Stella Davison** on Sep 16, 1897 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 22, 1879 in Dixonville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1965.<sup>415</sup>

**Oliver Elmer Strong** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Jacob Strong and Mary Ellen Fyock had the following children:
  - iv. Franklin<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1864 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. William David Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1867 in Zoar Station, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Ulysses Grant Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1868 in Zoar Station, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1927 in Sandyville, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Magdalena Harmon on Dec 25, 1890 in Waynesburg, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 29, 1867 in Sandyville, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1908 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Emma Christina Harmon on Oct 06, 1910 in Waynesburg, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 14, 1874.<sup>12</sup>

**Ulysses Grant Strong** was buried on Sep 15, 1927 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

137. vii. Elmer Ernest Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1870 in Zoarville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1932 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **Olive Logan Moffitt** on Feb 01, 1893 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1876 in Canal Fulton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 13, 1935 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

**Elmer Ernest Strong** was buried on Sep 08, 1932 in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

- 138. viii. Charles Oliver Strong<sup>12, 144, 417-426</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1872 in Zoar Station, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12, 144</sup> He died in 1931.<sup>12</sup> He married **Clara Orintha Dieringer**, daughter of John Dieringer and Amanda Rice, on Oct 17, 1894 in Mineral Point, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>418</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1875 in Mineral Point, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>427</sup>
  - ix. John Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 02, 1874.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John Strong: John died young.

x. Brunswick Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1876.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Brunswick Strong: Brunswick died young, although he was in the census of 1880

- xi. Mary E. Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1877.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 25, 1883.<sup>12</sup>
- 139. xii. Matilda Sarah Strong<sup>428-433</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1879 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12, 433</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1971 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>431</sup> She married **George T. Shaefer**, son of Frank Shaeffer and Christian Weller, on Sep 29, 1898 in Bolivar, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>428</sup> He was born on Nov 09, 1871 in Sandy Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>434</sup> He died in 1942.<sup>429</sup>

Matilda Sarah Strong was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

xiii. Jacob Ervin Strong<sup>145-147, 435-437</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1882 in Zoarville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>146-147, 435</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1958 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>435</sup> He married Olive M. Shott on Dec 11, 1904 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>145</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1882 in Sandyville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>435</sup> She died on May 03, 1962 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>435</sup>

**Jacob Ervin Strong** was buried in Greenlawn Cemetery, Sandyville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

xiv. Christopher Milo Strong<sup>148-149, 438</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1885 in Mineral Point, Tuscarawas, Ohio.<sup>149, 438</sup> He married **Mabelle Valentine** on Oct 24, 1906 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>148</sup> She was born in 1885.<sup>148</sup>

xv. George Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1889.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for George Strong: There is also a birth date of 14 Sept 1889 for George. George died in infancy

48. Daniel C.<sup>4</sup> Strong (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 143, 151-154</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1840 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1911 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Sarah Brown on Nov 21, 1861.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 31, 1837.<sup>12, 155</sup>

**Daniel C. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel C. Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

When he enlisted, on 27 Feb 1862, he enlisted and was assigned to Co. F 46 PA Vol he had fair complection, blue eyes, sandy hair and weighted about 200 pounds. He was mustered out on 16 Jul. 1865.

Pensioned from 5 Feb 1883 at \$2, and at \$4 from 27 Mar 1889, for chronic diarrhea. He contracted dyspepsia and chronic diarrhea in June 1864 at Point of Rocks, VA, from exposure and poor diet, as was in a General Hosp at that time. He was eventually mustered out 16 Jul 1865.

On 3 Apr 1888, the pensioner stated he and comrade Shank left the hospital against the doctor's orders, a Dr. Strong (he did not know what Co or Reg the doctor was from). They went by steam boat from below the hospital to Appomattox, walked out to the railroad to Gen Ord. Hdqrs. from there they were taken by wagon to their Regt. Men in the company were making briar root tea, so they tried it, and it helped them. The men were still troubled after discharge, First physician was Dr. Row and then Dr. McMullen. The latter had him stop using tobacco because of his stomach condition.

He was in the Regt Hospital, 16 May 1863 to 1 Jun and again 13 Oct. 1863 to 15 Oct. 1864. Other hospital records are missing. Another record show him as absent May and Jun 1864 in the hospital.

Capt. Nesbit (1883) stated on 9 May 1864 they made a forced march from the neighborhood of Petersburg (8-10 miles) and the day was warm and many of the men dropped down.

During his service he was captured and spent a time in Libby prison He was wounded by a stray bullet coming thru the wall of the prison, being saved by the bible in his pocket.

Levi Shank went into the Army with Daniel, and they returned together. Lived on adjoining farms. Levi went down one day to the Strong's and the wife (Sarah) said she had been to Houch's Store and bought Lindsay's Cholera and Diaorrhea Cure and she got the bottle and gave Levi a dose. It seemed to help him. He and grandfather (Daniel) both went to Houch's store for this medicine

went to Houch's store for this medicine.

He died 21 Oct 1911, married Sarah Brown 21 Nov 1861, at the home of Henry Brown, Rayne Twp. by Rev. W.S. Emery, a Lutheran minister. She (Sarah) had the original certificate in 1898.

W.R. Lydick and Johnson Moorhead stated they were near neighbors, and lived in sight of the Strong home. They were present at the "infair" (reception) immediatly after their marriage. That Daniel Strong died suddenly outside the home on 21 Oct. 1911. They helped bring the body in and prepare it for burial.

Lucinda Long, age 68, said she was a sister, had attended the wedding.

The family physician was T.D. Stephans, MD of Penn Run. The undertaker for Daniel Strong was J.M. Fyock, of Penn Run.

Sarah was paid (Daniel's pension) at \$12 until 4 Jan. 1916, she died 18 Jan. 1916. (Recorded from the records of Francis Strong Helman, gdaughter, located

in the Indiana County Historical Society).

**Sarah Brown** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Daniel C. Strong and Sarah Brown had the following children:

- i. William Henry<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1863.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1864.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. John Curtin Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1866.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1929.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary E. ? She was born in 1863.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1919.<sup>155</sup>

**John Curtin Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Samuel Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1866.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1866.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Mary Elizabeth Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1867.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 25, 1914.<sup>12</sup>
- 141. v. Harvey Benton Strong<sup>152-154, 439-447</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1869 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>152-154</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1954 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>152, 154</sup> He married **Elizabeth B. Paul**, daughter of Zacariah Paul and Mary Elizabeth Cameron, on Jun 13, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>441</sup> She was born on Jun 17, 1872 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>440, 442</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1948 in Penn Run R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>440, 442</sup>

**Harvey Benton Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harvey Benton Strong: According to the 1900 Census, Harvey and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Daniel Golden Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1870.<sup>12</sup>
- 142. vii. Archie Warden Strong<sup>12, 151, 448-455</sup> was born on May 13, 1871 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 13, 1914 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married Margaret Ann Cribbs, daughter of Samuel A. Cribbs and Mary M. Cole, in 1900 in Tanoma, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jul 11, 1868 in Dixonville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>448</sup> She died on Nov 17, 1961 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>448</sup>

Archie Warden Strong was buried in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

143. viii. Jacob Geffey Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1874.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 19, 1935.<sup>12</sup> He married **Florence Lydick** She was born in 1880.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1963.<sup>155</sup>

**Jacob Geffey Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 144. ix. Thomas Mardus Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 15, 1876 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 08, 1951 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Cordelia Jean Everwine** on Mar 20, 1901.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 02, 1870 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 11, 1947 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
  - x. Herby Smith Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1878.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 02, 1954.<sup>12</sup>
  - xi. Cardill Venona Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1880.<sup>12</sup>
- 49. James David<sup>4</sup> Michaels (Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1829 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 21, 1909 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Hill, daughter of Levi Hill and Catherine A. Howard, on Jun 24, 1858.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 14, 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1921 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

James David Michaels and Mary Hill had the following children:

- i. Harriet Jane<sup>5</sup> Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1859.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 22, 1936.<sup>12</sup> She married **Walter Clark**
- ii. Annie Mae Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1860.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 08, 1916.<sup>12</sup> She married **Charles F. Furlong**
- iii. Mary Belle Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1862.<sup>12</sup> She died on Aug 02, 1942.<sup>12</sup> She married

# Simon Overdorff on Feb 06, 1881.<sup>12</sup>

- 145. iv. William Anderson Michaels<sup>12, 62, 456-464</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1866 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 09, 1929 in Medina, Medina County, Ohio.<sup>12, 460</sup> He married Mary Angeline Kelly on Nov 20, 1884.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 23, 1870 in Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 23, 1932 in Medina, Medina County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Taylor Sanford Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1868 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1881.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Minnie Eatus Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1877 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 14, 1947.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **Frank Detwiler** on Jul 03, 1893.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) **Samuel Orner** on Jul 02, 1918.<sup>12</sup>
- 50. Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup> Michaels (Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 156-158</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1837 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He married Susan Hill She was born in 1839 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>

Jacob Samuel Michaels and Susan Hill had the following children:

- i. James M.<sup>5</sup> Michaels<sup>156</sup> was born in 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- ii. George Michaels<sup>156</sup> was born in 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- 146. iii. Ada Decella Michaels<sup>156-157, 465-467</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1867 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup> She died on Oct 02, 1949 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup> She married William Miller He was born on Sep 29, 1861.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1943.<sup>181, 465</sup>

Ada Decella Michaels was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Mary J. Michaels<sup>156</sup> was born in 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- v. M. P. Michaels<sup>156</sup> was born in 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- vi. Thomas Michaels<sup>156</sup> was born in 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- 147. vii. Elizabeth Michaels<sup>156, 158, 468-469</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>158</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1928 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>158</sup> She married Samuel Smith Marsh, son of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Mar 28, 1869 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>468</sup> He died on May 21, 1935 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>468</sup>
  - viii. Isaac Michaels<sup>156</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>156</sup>
- 51. **Nancy Agnes**<sup>4</sup> **Bennett** (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 26</sup> was born in 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>26</sup> She married **James Haddon** on Feb 22, 1853.<sup>12</sup>

James Haddon and Nancy Agnes Bennett had the following children:

- i. Maggie<sup>5</sup> Haddon<sup>12</sup> She married Mark Dunlap
- ii. Mike Haddon<sup>12</sup> He married **? Meekin**
- iii. Amanda Haddon<sup>12</sup> She married Peter Rummell
- iv. Kate Haddon<sup>12</sup> She married **William Russell**
- v. Elizabeth Haddon<sup>12</sup> She married John Scott
- vi. Cordelia Haddon<sup>12</sup> She married **? DeArmy**
- 52. **Isaac**<sup>4</sup> **Bennett** (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>26</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1835 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1910.<sup>159</sup> He married **Mary Jane Adams**, daughter of Henry Adams and Susan Bolinger, on Mar 06, 1865.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Dec 17, 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on May 03, 1904.<sup>159</sup>

Notes for Isaac Bennett:

Isaac and his family lived in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Isaac Bennett and Mary Jane Adams had the following children:

- i. Francis Marion<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1864.<sup>159</sup>
- ii. Henry Alfred Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1865 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- iii. Rozella Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1871 in Pennsylvania. She married (1) William Beam She married (2) Wilfort Watt
- iv. Arbella Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- v. Lucinda Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born in Jan 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

- vi. Ida Mae Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born in Dec 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married Clark Galintine
- vii. Samuel Isaac Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1882.<sup>159</sup> He married **Effie Marshall**
- viii. Sonella Bennett<sup>159</sup> She married **? McClinsey**
- ix. Reed Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married **Laura Stiles**
- 53. William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 26, 43, 160</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1846 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>43, 160</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1918 in New Washington, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>43, 160</sup> He married Catherine Sophia Adams She was born on Jun 12, 1846 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1938 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

William Franklin Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Franklin Bennett:

William and Catherine lived in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Catherine Sophia Adams was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

William Franklin Bennett and Catherine Sophia Adams had the following children:

148. i. Nancy Matilda<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Nov 29, 1949.<sup>159</sup> She married **William Hartman Beam** on Apr 11, 1884.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Feb 28, 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 16, 1934.<sup>159</sup>

**Nancy Matilda Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

149. ii. Harry Frances Bennett Sr.<sup>159</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1871.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1943.<sup>159</sup> He married **Clara Virginia McKendrick** She was born in 1872.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1931.<sup>159</sup>

Harry Frances Bennett Sr. was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Joseph Samuel Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 23, 1965 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married Martha Emma Stagner She was born on Oct 26, 1887.<sup>159</sup> She died on Aug 03, 1978 in Greenwood Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

**Joseph Samuel Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

150. iv. William Henry Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on May 25, 1880. He died on Aug 28, 1958.<sup>159</sup> He married **Margaret Mull** She was born on Aug 31, 1885.<sup>159</sup> She died in 1967.<sup>159</sup>

**William Henry Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

151. v. Sarah Eva Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1882 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on May 24, 1966 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married **James Irwin Sunderlin**, son of Thomas Jefferson Sunderlin and Mary Alice Baker, on Jun 06, 1907.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Apr 14, 1877 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1960 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

**Sarah Eva Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- 152. vi. Emma May Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married **Simon Guiher** He was born in 1879.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- 153. vii. Minnie Elmira Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1892 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1971.<sup>159</sup> She married Harry Jefferson Sunderlin, son of Thomas Jefferson Sunderlin and Mary Alice Baker, on Sep 04, 1914.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Jan 15, 1889 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1966.<sup>159</sup>

**Minnie Elmira Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

54. **Peter**<sup>4</sup> **Bennett** (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 26</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1844.<sup>161</sup> He died on Aug 16, 1902.<sup>161</sup> He married **Emmaline Makins** on Mar 18, 1875.<sup>12</sup> She was born on

Jun 04, 1856.<sup>161</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1900.<sup>161</sup>

Peter Bennett was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Emmaline Makins was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Peter Bennett and Emmaline Makins had the following children:

i. Gertrude<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>12, 471</sup> was born in 1886.<sup>318</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1972.<sup>318</sup> She married **Earl David Reed** about Feb 1905 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania from York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>471</sup> He was born in 1883.<sup>318</sup> He died on Jul 07, 1954.<sup>318</sup>

**Gertrude Bennett** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Ella Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married **M. H. Dick**
- 154. iii. Margaret Bell Bennett<sup>12, 472</sup> was born in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472</sup> She married Wellington Clifford Berkebile He was born in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472</sup>
- 55. Samuel S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 26, 110, 161</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1908.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Ellen Shultz, daughter of Henry Shultz and Emmaline Hill, on Feb 20, 1879.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 18, 1860 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1947 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup>

Samuel S. Bennett was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel S. Bennett: In 1913, Samuel and Ellen were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Ellen Shultz was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel S. Bennett and Mary Ellen Shultz had the following children:

155. i. Henry S.<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>12, 161</sup> was born in 1879.<sup>161</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1952 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Elsie Martin** She was born in 1881.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1945.<sup>161</sup>

**Henry S. Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry S. Bennett:

Bennett: Nov 6, 1952. Star. Funeral services for Henry S Bennett, 73, Barnesboro RD2 who died Nov. 2 1952 will be held this afternoon at 2 p.m. in Mt Union Evangelical United Brethren Church. Interment will follow in Mt Union Cemetery near Alverda. His wife, Elsie Martin Bennett preceded him in death. He is survived by a son Dale and daughter Hulda, both at home. He was a brother of Roland W of Indiana, Homer R of Barnesboro RD2 and Mrs. Fred Golden of Penn Run.

- ii. Roland W. Bennett<sup>109</sup> He married **Olive North**
- iii. Nelson Bennett<sup>161</sup> was born in 1882.<sup>161</sup> He died in 1882.<sup>161</sup>

**Nelson Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Wilson Bennett<sup>161</sup> was born in 1882.<sup>161</sup> He died in 1882.<sup>161</sup>

**Wilson Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

156. v. Nan Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married **Fred Golden** 

Notes for Nan Bennett: In 1952, Nan and Fred were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

157. vi. John Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married **Blanche DeHaven** 

Notes for John Bennett: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Wilson and Nelson were twins who died in infancy.

158. vii. Homer Richard Bennett<sup>109, 473</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1900 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1983.<sup>12</sup> He married **Iva Emeigh** She was born in 1900.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1992.<sup>161</sup>

**Homer Richard Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

56. **George**<sup>4</sup> **Bennett** (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1850.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kathryn Downing** 

George Bennett and Kathryn Downing had the following children:

- i. Charlie<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Maude Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Mary Kate Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married Rutherford Hayes Barkley
- iv. Samuel Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- v. Bertha Ellen Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married **Elb Cable**
- vi. Eddie Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married **Leola Davis**
- vii. Beckie Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- 159. viii. Howard Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married Irene Horner
- 57. Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett (Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>26, 162-166</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1838 in Pennsylvania.<sup>163, 165</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1908 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>163</sup> He married (1) Susan Evannah Adams She was born in 1840.<sup>12</sup> She died in Jul 1873.<sup>21</sup> He married (2) Rebecca G. Downing She was born on Feb 14, 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>162</sup> She died on Feb 07, 1912 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>162</sup>

Jacob S. Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacob S. Bennett: Johnstown Tribune, Jan. 23, 1908

Belsano, Jan. 23. - Jacob S. Bennett died at 1 o'clock last Thursday morning at the Bennett residence at White Mills, one mile west of Belsano, of a complication of diseases after an illness of only six days. He was aged sixty-nine years. Mr. Bennett spent the greater part of his life in Indiana County, but for the past six or eight years had resided in Cambria County. Mr. Bennett was married twice. His first wife was Miss Evannah Adams and his second Miss Rebecca Downing. He is survived by his second wife and the following children: B. F. Bennett, Strongstown; Mrs. Hugh Marsh, o Ivison; Mrs. Emanuel Stiles, of Nicktown; W. S. Bennett, of Pine Township, Indiana County; Mrs. Richard Williams, of Grisemore; Mrs. F. A. Roehm, of DuBois; Joseph D. Bennett, of White Mills; Mrs. William Griffith, of Ivison. Mr. Bennett is also survived by eight brothers and twenty-three grandchildren. Mr. Bennett was an industrious and well-to-do man. He began to work for himself when about seventeen or eighteen years of age and had nothing whatever to start on. By good management and hard work he steadily advanced financially and at the time of his death was one of the wealthiest men in the community in which he lived. The funeral services which were very largely attended, were conducted by the Rev. Chilcoat, of Ebensburg, and the remains were laid to rest in the cemetery adjoining the Methodist Church at Strongstown.

**Susan Evannah Adams** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob S. Bennett and Susan Evannah Adams had the following children:

- i. Benjamin Franklin<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born in 1863.<sup>159</sup> He died on Apr 25, 1925.<sup>159</sup> He married **Martha ?**
- 160. ii. Amanda Elmira Bennett<sup>166, 474-477</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1864 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>166, 181</sup> She died on Feb 11, 1947 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>166, 181</sup> She married **Uriah George B. Marsh**, son of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, on Oct 03, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>477</sup> He was born on Jun 04, 1863 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>478</sup> He died on Aug 14,

1918 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.478

**Amanda Elmira Bennett** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- Emily Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1867.<sup>159</sup> She died on Aug 23, 1941.<sup>159</sup> She married Emanuel Stiles He was born on Feb 02, 1866 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Feb 06, 1943 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- iv. Daniel Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born about 1869.<sup>159</sup>
- 161. v. William S. Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1872.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 04, 1912.<sup>12</sup> He married **Martha McCullough**

**William S. Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Rebecca G. Downing was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Jacob S. Bennett and Rebecca G. Downing had the following children:
  - vi. Mary Florence<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1875.<sup>12</sup> She married Richard Williams
- 162. vii. Joseph Daniel Bennett<sup>164-165, 479</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1879 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 164-165</sup> He died on Dec 29, 1941 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>165</sup> He married Mary Jane McCreery She was born in 1885.<sup>96</sup> She died in 1972.<sup>96</sup>

**Joseph Daniel Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. Martha Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1880.<sup>12</sup> She married **Frederic Raehm**
- ix. Dora Mae Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1885.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Griffith** about Mar 1899.<sup>480</sup>
- 58. Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr. (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44, 167-173</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1830 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168, 174</sup> He died on Nov 22, 1901.<sup>174</sup> He married (1) Mary Ann Detwiler She was born on Feb 22, 1836 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168, 174</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1873.<sup>174</sup> He married (2) Sarah McAlden

Harmon Miller Jr. was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary Ann Detwiler** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harmon Miller Jr. and Mary Ann Detwiler had the following children:

- 163. i. Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>167, 169, 481-491</sup> was born in 1858 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>167, 169, 483-484</sup> She died on Jul 04, 1894. She married **Peter Overman** He was born in Mar 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>492</sup> He died on May 22, 1909 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup>
- 164. ii. John D. Miller<sup>167-169, 181, 494-498</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1859 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168</sup> He died on Jan 12, 1924 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168</sup> He married **Emma Burkhart**, daughter of Daniel H. Burkhart, on Jul 25, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>497</sup> She was born on Jun 20, 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 499</sup> She died on Apr 18, 1919 in Expedit, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>499</sup>

**John D. Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

165. iii. Nancy Jane Miller<sup>167, 169, 297, 470, 500-505</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1860 in Pennsylvania.<sup>465</sup> She died on Aug 08, 1905.<sup>465</sup> She married **Adam Henry Folckemer**, son of Rudolph S. Folckemer and Martha Folckemer, in 1882.<sup>503</sup> He was born on Oct 19, 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 506</sup> He died on Nov 12, 1931 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 506</sup>

**Nancy Jane Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Isaac Miller<sup>174</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1862.<sup>174</sup> He died on Aug 18, 1865.<sup>174</sup>

**Isaac Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Sarah Ellen Miller<sup>167, 174</sup> was born on May 17, 1864.<sup>174</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1876.<sup>174</sup>

**Sarah Ellen Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

166. vi. Elmira Miller<sup>167, 169-171, 507-515</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1866 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>171</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1939 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>171</sup> She married **Zachariah Thompson**, son of Charles Chaney Chapman Thompson and Fannie Adams, on Nov 21, 1892 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>170, 174</sup> He was born on Jan 01, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>516</sup> He died on Apr 01, 1954 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>516</sup>

**Elmira Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

167. vii. Anna Belle Miller<sup>167, 169, 172, 517-519</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1868 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>517</sup> She died on Mar 19, 1894.<sup>517</sup> She married James Madison Lambing, son of Andrew Lambing and Mary F. Rowe, on May 03, 1892 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>172</sup> He was born on Jun 17, 1867 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>520-521</sup> He died on Feb 14, 1941 in Lower Yoder Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>520</sup>

**Anna Belle Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 168. viii. Della Miller<sup>169, 173, 522-544</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1870 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>169, 173, 532</sup> She died on May 06, 1958 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup> She married **John Parr Walker** He was born on Feb 13, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>522, 526, 532</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1939 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>522, 526</sup>
- 169. ix. Laura Miller<sup>169, 545-546</sup> was born in 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>169, 546</sup> She died on Mar 17, 1898.<sup>547</sup> She married Joseph Hagen Cramer, son of Elias Cramer and Catherine Bennett, on Apr 02, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>546</sup> He was born on Mar 10, 1870 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>548</sup> He died on Feb 04, 1935 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>548</sup>

Harmon Miller Jr. and Sarah McAlden had no children.

59. Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44, 48, 175-178</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1831 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 177</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1912 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 109, 177, 179</sup> He married Susanna Lapool, daughter of John Laypole and Mary Strong, about Aug 1855.<sup>180</sup> She was born on Jun 30, 1833 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 18, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>175</sup>

**Michael H. Miller** was buried in Fry - Miller Cemetery, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael H. Miller:

Acccording to the 1860 census, Michael and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Acccording to the 1880 census, Michael and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Acccording to the 1900 census, Michael and Susanna were living in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Their grandson, Blair Davis Miller (born: Decmeber 1882), was living with them.

Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania (December 18. 1912)

Michael Miller

Michael Miller, aged about 82 years, died at the home of his son, Shields Miller, in Bolivar, on Saturday. The deceased was a miller by trade and conducted a flouring mill at Brushvalley for about 25 years. His wife died about a year ago since which time the deceased lived with his sons, Matthew and Shields, at Bolivar. Funeral services were held on Monday and interment in the Brushvalley cemetery. Mr. Miller was a member of the Brushvalley Methodist church and was highly esteemed.

**Susanna Lapool** was buried in Fry - Miller Cemetery, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susanna Lapool:

According to the 1850 Census, Susanna was living with Rebecca McFeaters and her family in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana Weekly Messenger (September 27, 1911)

Mrs. Susan Miller

Mrs. Susan Miller died at her home, one-half mile south of Mechanicsburg, on Monday, September 18, aged 78 years. Deceased her whole life in that vicinity, and was a member of the Methodist church and was widely known. Mrs. Miller is survived by her husband, Michael Mille, and the following children: J. S. and M. A. Miller, of Bolivar, J. G. Miller of Uniontown, and Mrs, Wakefield Bracken, of Dunlo. The funeral took place from the Methodist Episcopal church of Mechanicsburg on Wednesday afternoon, the services being conducted by the pastor of the Bolivar M. E. church, Rev. Oscar Emerson, and the interment in the Fry graveyard in Brushvalley township.

Michael H. Miller and Susanna Lapool had the following children:

170. i. John Shields<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>109, 289-292, 295, 549-552</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1938 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Anna Mariah Strong**, daughter of Michael Strong and Julia Ann Hayes, about 1883.<sup>292, 294</sup> She was born on Oct 10, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She died on Dec 27, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup>

**John Shields Miller** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Shields Miller: According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, John and Anna were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 1942, John and Anna were living Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

171. ii. Elizabeth Jane Miller<sup>109, 553-560</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1862 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1922 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She married (1) ? Davis She married (2) John Wakefield Bracken, son of Davis Bracken and Isabelle M. Rudy, on Oct 04, 1886 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>556</sup> He was born on Mar 07, 1863 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1955 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup>

Elizabeth Jane Miller was buried in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

172. iii. Joseph Golden Miller<sup>55, 175, 549, 562-565</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>566</sup> He died on May 08, 1932 in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 566</sup> He married (1) Clara Bell Lydick She was born on Apr 21, 1864 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Dec 17, 1893.<sup>562</sup> He married (2) Nancy Ellen Watson about 1895.<sup>563</sup> She was born on Oct 24, 1870 in Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1917 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567</sup>

He married (3) Marguerite ?

Notes for Joseph Golden Miller: According to the 1900 Census, Joseph and his family were living in Blairsville, Pennsylvania.

173. iv. Matthew Anderson Miller<sup>176, 178, 568-572</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1869 in Strongtown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>176, 178</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1919 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>176, 178, 573</sup> He married **Gertrude Pittman**, daughter of Andrew Pittman and Hannah L. Miller, on Sep 22, 1898 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>568</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1877 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574</sup> She died on Jun 06, 1930 in Homewood, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574-576</sup>

**Matthew Anderson Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Matthew Anderson Miller:

According to the 1900 census, Matthew and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Matthew and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Gladys Miller<sup>549</sup> She died before 1900.<sup>109</sup>
- vi. Angeline Miller<sup>55</sup> was born about 1875 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Feb 04, 1900 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Angeline Miller** was buried on Feb 06, 1900 in Robertson Cemetery, Brushvalley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Angeline Miller:

Indiana County Gazette (February 7, 1900)

Miss Annie Miller, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Michael Miller, of Brushvalley, died on Suday, after a short illness from measles, which settled on her lungs, She was aged about 25 years, and is survived by her parents, a sister, and three brothers. Interment was made at Brushvalley on Tuesday.

60. Henry<sup>4</sup> Miller (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 44, 181-186</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1834 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181-182, 186</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1921 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181-182</sup> He married (1) Alimena Misner She was born about 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married (2) Susannah Adams He married (3) Phanetta Campbell She was born on May 10, 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 186-187</sup> She died on Jul 08, 1916 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 187</sup>

**Henry Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry Miller: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Susan married her cousin Michael, son of Harmon Miller and her mother's sister Margaret. Known as Mrs Susannah Adams Marsh.

According to the 1860 census, Henry and Jane were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

Henry Miller and Alimena Misner had the following children:

174. i. William<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>40, 181, 466-467</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1861.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1943.<sup>181, 465</sup> He married **Ada Decella Michaels** She was born on Oct 31, 1867 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup> She died on Oct 02, 1949 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.157

**William Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Henry J. Miller<sup>40, 184-185, 577</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1863 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>185</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1937 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>185</sup> He married Elizabeth Liebfried on May 09, 1889 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>184</sup> She was born in Nov 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>577</sup>

Henry Miller and Susannah Adams had the following child:

175. iii. Herman H.<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>40</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1867 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Lucetta Shultz, daughter of William Shultz and Mary Jane Coy, on Dec 25, 1890.<sup>324</sup> She was born on Oct 12, 1868.<sup>111</sup> She died on Feb 14, 1938.<sup>109</sup>

**Herman H. Miller** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Phanetta Campbell** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Miller and Phanetta Campbell had the following children:

176. iv. Steward<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>40, 186, 578-580</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1869 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>186, 297, 579</sup> He died on Apr 05, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>186, 297</sup> He married (1) Mary Hines She was born in 1871.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1899.<sup>161</sup> He married (2) Annie ? She was born in 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>579</sup>

**Steward Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

177. v. Thomas H. Miller<sup>40, 581-585</sup> was born in 1871 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>161</sup> He died in 1942.<sup>161</sup> He married **Martha Agnes Hines** She was born on Apr 09, 1870 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>583-584</sup> She died on Jul 25, 1945 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>583</sup>

**Thomas H. Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Andrew Jackson Miller<sup>40, 183, 465</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1875 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 183</sup> He died on Jan 11, 1951 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 183</sup> He married **Sarah E. Brown** She was born in 1867.<sup>465</sup> She died in 1946.<sup>465</sup>

**Andrew Jackson Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

178. vii. Alfred Miller<sup>40</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1878 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on Jun 22, 1974 in Nicktown R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He married **Annie Hoffman** She was born on Nov 12, 1878.<sup>96</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1981.<sup>96</sup>

**Alfred Miller** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

179. viii. George Lee Miller<sup>109, 181, 586-587</sup> was born on May 12, 1884.<sup>181</sup> He died on Nov 23, 1976.<sup>181</sup> He married **Helen Mary Paul**, daughter of Solomon Paul and Mary Overman, on Sep 11, 1906 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She was born on Feb 01, 1887 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 09, 1972 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**George Lee Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Lee Miller:

According to the 1930 census, George and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

In 1971, George and Helen were living near Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

61. **Nancy Jane**<sup>4</sup> **Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on May 18, 1839 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 18, 1916 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jackson Rager** He was born in Oct 1835 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Dec 29, 1911 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

Jackson Rager was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Jackson Rager and Nancy Jane Miller had the following children:

- Michael D.<sup>5</sup> Rager<sup>297</sup> was born on May 08, 1857. He died on Jan 27, 1942. He married Nancy Jane Strong, daughter of Leander Strong and Margaret Catherine Henry, in 1887.<sup>297</sup> She was born on Nov 29, 1867.<sup>297</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1936.<sup>297</sup>
- 181. ii. Margaret Ann Rager<sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Oct 29, 1951 in East Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>297</sup> She married John J. Shaffer, son of John David Shaffer and Martha Catherine Custer, on Apr 28, 1881 in East Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1851 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Mar 04, 1904.<sup>589</sup>
- 182. iii. Mariah Elizabeth Rager<sup>297</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1863.<sup>297</sup> She died on Mar 28, 1954.<sup>297</sup> She married **George Grant Empfield** 
  - iv. Agnes Rager<sup>297</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1865.<sup>297</sup> She died on Feb 14, 1905.<sup>297</sup> She married (1) ?
     Reffner She married (2) John Makins
- 183. v. Mary Ellen Rager<sup>159</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1866 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died about 1948.<sup>159</sup> She married **George B. Dishong** He was born in 1863 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1925 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
  - vi. Samuel Rager<sup>297</sup> He married (1) Katie Belle Strong He married (2) Ida Rager
  - vii. Jane Rager<sup>297</sup>
  - viii. Ada Rager<sup>297</sup> She married **David Stevens**
  - ix. Hiram Rager<sup>297</sup> He married Bertha Bowers
- 62. **William<sup>4</sup> Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44, 188</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1841 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>188</sup>

William Miller was buried in Maryland.

William Miller had the following child: 184. i. Harry<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>188</sup>

63. Adam Merle<sup>4</sup> Miller (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44, 189-195</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1843 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1905 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>196</sup> He married **Mary Catherine Bennett**, daughter of Abraham Bennett, in 1869.<sup>192</sup> She was born on May 05, 1840 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>189</sup> She died on Mar 08, 1918 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>189</sup>

Adam Merle Miller was buried in Deckers Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary Catherine Bennett** was buried in Benshoff's Cemetery, Middle Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Merle Miller and Mary Catherine Bennett had the following children:

- i. Charles F.<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>189, 191, 193</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1934 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>191</sup> He married **Clara Sellers**
- ii. Mary Melinda Miller<sup>190, 193</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>190</sup> She died on Jul 21, 1906 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>190</sup> She married **? Barron**
- iii. Abraham H. Miller<sup>193</sup> was born in 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>193</sup> He died before 1900.
- iv. Katie Miller<sup>193</sup> was born in 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>193</sup> She died before 1900.
- 185. v. Adam Merle Miller Jr.<sup>109, 189, 193</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1954 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

## Generation 4 (cont.)

He married (1) Lucy Kells He married (2) Lucille Brown

Adam Merle Miller Jr. was buried in Benshoff Cemetery, West Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Adam Merle Miller Jr.:

Miller: Adam Merle, 80, of 159 Blaine Street died at 9:30 a.m. Dec. 14, 1954 at Memorial Hospital. Born in Johnstown June 5, 1874, a son of Adam and Mary Katherine Bennett Miller. Survived by widow, the former Lucille Brown; a son Joseph V of Somerset Pike; a sister, Mrs. Emma Barkhammer Strayer Stret and a half sister, Mrs Mildred Diffenbaugh of Benshoff Hill. Preceded in death by first wife, Lucy Kells Miller, member of Grace EUB Church. Friends received afternoon Wednesday at late residence where services will be held at 2 p.m. Friday Rev Arthur P Peden interment Benshoff cemetery Pall bearers will be R Cameron, V Cameron, J Cameron, C R Cameron, C R Buchanan, M Johnson, H Brokloff and F Cornes.

- 186. vi. Emma P. Miller<sup>109, 189, 193-195, 590-591</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1876 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>194</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1959 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>194</sup> She married James F. Barkhymer on Nov 06, 1894 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195, 590-591</sup>
  - vii. Ella Miller<sup>189, 192</sup> was born in Jan 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>192</sup> She married **? Nugent**
  - viii. ? Miller ? died before 1900.
  - ix. ? Miller ? died before 1900.
  - x. ? Miller ? died before 1900.
  - xi. ? Miller ? died before 1900.
  - xii. ? Miller ? died before 1900.
- 64. **Emanuel S.**<sup>4</sup> **Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1845 in Pennsylvania.<sup>174</sup> He died on Apr 29, 1926 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) **Mary E. Myers** about 1888.<sup>90</sup> She was born in Jun 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>90</sup> She died in 1915.<sup>174</sup> He married (2) **Elizabeth Bollinger**

**Emanuel S. Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Emanuel S. Miller: Emmanuel died a little past one o'clock in the morning.

According to the 1870 Census, Emanuel and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 Census, Emanuel and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary E. Myers** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Emanuel S. Miller and Mary E. Myers had the following children:

- i. Harry H.<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>277</sup> was born about 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>277</sup>
- ii. Ann B. Miller<sup>277</sup> was born about 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>277</sup>
- iii. Rose Miller<sup>109</sup> She married **? Bracken**
- iv. Flora Miller<sup>109</sup> was born in Feb 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>90</sup> She married **? Phillips**
- v. Frank Miller<sup>109</sup>

Emanuel S. Miller and Elizabeth Bollinger had no children.

65. **Margaret Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44, 46, 197-203</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1848 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>46, 200</sup> She died on May 25, 1915 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>46</sup> She married **George Sensabaugh** in 1869.<sup>198</sup> He was born on May 02, 1846 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1921 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>204</sup> George Sensabaugh and Margaret Jane Miller had the following children:

- 187. i. Frank Condon<sup>5</sup> Sensabaugh<sup>197, 200, 592-593</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>200</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1939 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>200</sup> He married **Zoe Flemming** She was born in 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>592-593</sup>
  - Chales Sensabaugh<sup>197, 201, 203, 594-595</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>201</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1960 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>201</sup> He married Sarah L. Simmons on Dec 30, 1897 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>203</sup> She was born in 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>595</sup> She died before 1960.<sup>201</sup>
  - iii. Matilda Sensabaugh<sup>197</sup> was born in 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>197</sup>
  - iv. Harry Sensabaugh<sup>197</sup> was born in 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>197</sup>
  - v. Newton Sensabaugh<sup>197</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>197</sup>
  - vi. James Sensabaugh<sup>198</sup> was born in Dec 1882 in Pennsylvania.<sup>198</sup>
  - vii. Thomas Sensabaugh<sup>198, 202, 596</sup> was born in May 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>198</sup> He died in 1970.<sup>596</sup> He married **Lizzie Margaretta Learn** on Jul 08, 1914 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>202</sup> She was born in 1885.<sup>202</sup>

**Thomas Sensabaugh** was buried in Cookport Cemetery, Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

188. viii. John Alfred Sensabaugh<sup>198-199, 597-598</sup> was born on May 28, 1886 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>199</sup> He died in 1980.<sup>597</sup> He married Esther Mae Learn She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>

**John Alfred Sensabaugh** was buried in Cookport Cemetery, Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

66. **George**<sup>4</sup> **Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>44</sup> was born about 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>44</sup> He married **?** 

George Miller was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

George Miller and ? ? had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>49</sup> He died about 1915.<sup>49</sup>
- ii. ? Miller49
- iii. ? Miller<sup>49</sup>
- iv. ? Miller49
- 67. **Samuel H.<sup>4</sup> Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 47</sup> was born in 1852 in Pennsylvania.<sup>47, 49, 205</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1890.<sup>49</sup> He married **Clara Cameron** on Jan 24, 1888 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>47</sup>

Samuel H. Miller and Clara Cameron had the following child:

- i. ?<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>49</sup> was born about Feb 1890.<sup>49</sup>
- 68. Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 40, 45, 206-212</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1828 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 40, 45</sup> She died on Jul 18, 1909 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 45, 109</sup> She married Levi Stewart, son of John Stewart and Elizabeth ?, on Oct 27, 1846.<sup>40</sup> He was born on Mar 18, 1823 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died on Nov 18, 1900 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He

Sarah Miller was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Levi Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Levi Stewart and Sarah Miller had the following children:

189. i. James Harvey<sup>5</sup> Stewart<sup>40, 210, 212, 318, 599-604</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 599</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1919 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 599</sup> He married (1) Nancy Jane Howard, daughter of George Howard, on Jun 20, 1876 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>602</sup> She was born in 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>603, 605</sup> He married (2) Anna Maria Martz, daughter of Daniel Martz and Sarah Richard, on Aug 27, 1896 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>210</sup> She was born on Sep 04, 1849 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>606-607</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1921 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>606-607</sup>

James Harvey Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Harvey Stewart: According to the 1900 Census, James and his family were living in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Jane E. Stewart<sup>40</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1854.<sup>40</sup> She died on Sep 07, 1860.<sup>40</sup>
- 190. iii. Margaret Anna Stewart<sup>40, 206, 209, 211-212, 608-614</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 206, 209</sup> She died on Jul 14, 1931 in O'Hara Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>206, 209</sup> She married William H. Snyder, son of Daniel Snyder and Mary Killen, in 1880.<sup>613</sup> He was born on Mar 02, 1850 in Pennsylvania.<sup>613, 615</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1929 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>615</sup>

Notes for Margaret Anna Stewart: In 1913, Margaret and William were living in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

191. iv. Samuel M. Stewart<sup>40, 208, 212, 616-619</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1859 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 208</sup> He died on Feb 21, 1926 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 208</sup> He married **Minerva B. Carsatt** on Jun 14, 1887.<sup>616</sup> She was born on Dec 06, 1862 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> She died on Aug 17, 1943 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup>

**Samuel M. Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

192. v. John Stewart<sup>40, 207, 211-212, 620-628</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1861 in Armstrong Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 207</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1946 in Creekside R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 207, 620</sup> He married **Arminta Murray** in 1883.<sup>621</sup> She was born in Jun 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>621</sup> She died on Jan 09, 1945.<sup>318</sup>

John Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Stewart:

- In 1943, John and Araminta were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. ? Stewart<sup>12</sup> She died before 1900.
- 69. **John**<sup>4</sup> **Miller** (Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 44, 213-214</sup> was born on May 16, 1837 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He married **Caroline Dearmin**

John Miller was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for John Miller:

According to the 1850 Census, John was living with his parents in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John was a confederate prisoner at Libby Prison and Belle Isle.

John died on Monday morning at 8 o'clock.

John Miller and Caroline Dearmin had the following children:

i. Margaret<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>21</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1865.<sup>21</sup> She died on Jun 05, 1866.<sup>21</sup>

**Margaret Miller** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 193. ii. Isaac Miller<sup>49, 213-214, 629-635</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1869 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214, 633</sup> He died on Feb 04, 1956 in Mineral Point R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup> He married Harriet Wagner, daughter of Solomon Wagner and Rachel Shuman, on May 13, 1897 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>213</sup> She was born on Jan 07, 1876 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>632, 636</sup> She died on Sep 13, 1964 in Mineral Point R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>632, 636</sup>
- 194. iii. Mary Matilda Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1876 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup> She died on May 10, 1963 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup> She married **Isaac Van Buren Paul**, son of William W. Paul and Rachel Boose, on Dec 04, 1900.<sup>637</sup> He

## Generation 4 (cont.)

was born on Sep 05, 1872 in Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup> He died on Aug 05, 1935 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup>

70. Susanna<sup>4</sup> Lapool (Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>175-176, 178</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1833 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Sep 18, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>175</sup> She married Michael H. Miller, son of Harmon H. Miller Sr. and Margaret Strong, about Aug 1855.<sup>180</sup> He was born on Dec 03, 1831 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 177</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1912 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>48, 109, 177, 179</sup>

**Susanna Lapool** was buried in Fry - Miller Cemetery, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susanna Lapool:

According to the 1850 Census, Susanna was living with Rebecca McFeaters and her family in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Indiana Weekly Messenger (September 27, 1911)

Mrs. Susan Miller

Mrs. Susan Miller died at her home, one-half mile south of Mechanicsburg, on Monday, September 18, aged 78 years. Deceased her whole life in that vicinity, and was a member of the Methodist church and was widely known. Mrs. Miller is survived by her husband, Michael Mille, and the following children: J. S. and M. A. Miller, of Bolivar, J. G. Miller of Uniontown, and Mrs, Wakefield Bracken, of Dunlo. The funeral took place from the Methodist Episcopal church of Mechanicsburg on Wednesday afternoon, the services being conducted by the pastor of the Bolivar M. E. church, Rev. Oscar Emerson, and the interment in the Fry graveyard in Brushvalley township.

**Michael H. Miller** was buried in Fry - Miller Cemetery, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Michael H. Miller:

Acccording to the 1860 census, Michael and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Acccording to the 1880 census, Michael and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Acccording to the 1900 census, Michael and Susanna were living in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Their grandson, Blair Davis Miller (born: Decmeber 1882), was living with them.

Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania (December 18. 1912)

Michael Miller

Michael Miller, aged about 82 years, died at the home of his son, Shields Miller, in Bolivar, on Saturday. The deceased was a miller by trade and conducted a flouring mill at Brushvalley for about 25 years. His wife died about a year ago since which time the deceased lived with his sons, Matthew and Shields, at Bolivar. Funeral services were held on Monday and interment in the Brushvalley cemetery. Mr. Miller was a member of the Brushvalley Methodist church and was highly esteemed.

Michael H. Miller and Susanna Lapool had the following children:

170. i. John Shields<sup>5</sup> Miller<sup>109, 289-292, 295, 549-552</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1938 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married **Anna Mariah Strong**, daughter of Michael Strong and Julia Ann Hayes, about 1883.<sup>292, 294</sup> She was born on Oct 10, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She died on Dec 27, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup>

John Shields Miller was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Shields Miller: According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, John and Anna were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 1942, John and Anna were living Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

171. ii. Elizabeth Jane Miller<sup>109, 553-560</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1862 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1922 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She married (1) ? Davis She married (2) John Wakefield Bracken, son of Davis Bracken and Isabelle M. Rudy, on Oct 04, 1886 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>556</sup> He was born on Mar 07, 1863 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1955 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup>

Elizabeth Jane Miller was buried in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

172. iii. Joseph Golden Miller<sup>55, 175, 549, 562-565</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>566</sup> He died on May 08, 1932 in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 566</sup> He married (1) Clara Bell Lydick She was born on Apr 21, 1864 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Dec 17, 1893.<sup>562</sup> He married (2) Nancy Ellen Watson about 1895.<sup>563</sup> She was born on Oct 24, 1870 in Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1917 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567</sup> He married (3) Marguerite ?

Notes for Joseph Golden Miller: According to the 1900 Census, Joseph and his family were living in Blairsville, Pennsylvania.

173. iv. Matthew Anderson Miller<sup>176, 178, 568-572</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1869 in Strongtown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>176, 178</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1919 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>176, 178, 573</sup> He married **Gertrude Pittman**, daughter of Andrew Pittman and Hannah L. Miller, on Sep 22, 1898 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>568</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1877 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574</sup> She died on Jun 06, 1930 in Homewood, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574-576</sup>

**Matthew Anderson Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Matthew Anderson Miller: According to the 1900 census, Matthew and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Matthew and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Gladys Miller<sup>549</sup> She died before 1900.<sup>109</sup>
- vi. Angeline Miller<sup>55</sup> was born about 1875 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Feb 04, 1900 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Angeline Miller** was buried on Feb 06, 1900 in Robertson Cemetery, Brushvalley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Angeline Miller:

Indiana County Gazette (February 7, 1900) Miss Annie Miller, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Michael Miller, of Brushvalley, died on Suday, after a short illness from measles, which settled on her lungs, She was aged about 25 years, and is survived by her parents, a sister, and three brothers. Interment was made at Brushvalley on Tuesday.

71. John<sup>4</sup> Laypole (Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 215-221</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1839 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>218</sup> He married (1) Rebecca Myers She was born in 1850 in Pennsylvania.<sup>216</sup> He married (2) Anna D. Bush on Mar 06, 1889 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>218</sup> She was born in Broo....<sup>218</sup> He married (3) Laura I. Gill on Apr 18, 1894 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>217</sup> She was born in Jan 1867 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>218</sup> She was born in Jan 1867 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>215, 217</sup>

Notes for John Laypole:

According to the 1850 Census for Brush Valley Township, John was living with John Wolf and his wife Margaret and his son Abraham Wolf.

History of the 85th Illinois Volunteers Illinois Volunteer Infantry by Henry J. Aten 1901 CHAPTER XXXV. Pages 470 - 481

JOHN LAPOOL was born in Strongstown, Indiana county, Pennsylvania, December 24, 1839; removed to Illinois in 1859, and was farming in Fulton county when he enlisted from Kerton. He served with his company until the close of the war, and was mustered out with the regiment. He settled on a farm in West Virginia at the close of his service, and now resides at Laclede, Cabell county, West Virginia.

John Laypole and Rebecca Myers had the following children:

- i. Cora<sup>5</sup> Lapool<sup>216</sup> was born in 1875 in Pennsylvania.<sup>216</sup>
- ii. John Luther Lapool<sup>216, 219</sup> was born in 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>216, 219</sup> He died on Nov 08, 1899 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>219</sup>
- 195. iii. Roland Francis Lapool<sup>215, 220-221, 638-646</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1886 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>221, 638, 641</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1973 in Lesage, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>220, 641</sup> He married **Carrie B. Knight** on Aug 28, 1907 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>643</sup> She was born in 1889 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>639-640, 642-643, 646</sup>

John Laypole and Anna D. Bush had the following child:

iv. Fanny M.<sup>5</sup> Lapool<sup>215</sup> was born in Jan 1893 in West Virginia.<sup>215</sup>

John Laypole and Laura I. Gill had the following child:

- v. William<sup>5</sup> Lapool<sup>215</sup> was born in Mar 1896 in West Virginia.<sup>215</sup>
- 72. Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole (Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>26, 50, 222-227</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1846 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>50</sup> She died on Nov 15, 1914 in Stonycreek Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 50, 223</sup> She married Harrison Emmett Overdorff, son of Henry Overdorff and Mary Raughinbaugh, in 1865.<sup>223</sup> He was born on Apr 24, 1844 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1910 in Moxham, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>223</sup>

Notes for Rebecca Laypole:

According to the 1900 Census, Rebecca and her family were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Her children, Harriett, Lillian, and Cyrilla were living with ther.

Harrison Emmett Overdorff and Rebecca Laypole had the following children:

196. i. Chalmers Hurbert<sup>5</sup> Overdorff<sup>222-224, 647-649</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1867 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He died on Jan 24, 1935 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He married **Anna C. Gearhart** on Jul 17, 1890 in Moxham, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She was born on Sep 05, 1868 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She died on Mar 01, 1907 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup>

Chalmers Hurbert Overdorff was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Chalmers Hurbert Overdorff: According to the 1900 Census, Chalmer and his family were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. ? Overdorff ? died before 1900.
- iii. ? Overdorff ? died before 1900.
- iv. Harriet E. Overdorff<sup>222-223, 227, 650</sup> was born in Jul 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223, 227</sup>
- 197. v. Horatio Emerett Overdorff<sup>222-223, 651-653</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>222-223, 651</sup> He died on Dec 09, 1958 in Tehama, Tehama County, California.<sup>223, 651</sup> He married **Melissa Mae Zech** She was born about 1883 in Texas.<sup>654</sup> She died on Apr 30, 1937.<sup>654</sup>

Horatio Emerett Overdorff was buried in Orland, Glenn County, California.

- 198. vi. Lillian Bell Overdorf<sup>223, 225, 227, 655-657</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1880 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>223, 225, 655</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1967 in LaPorte, LaPorte County, Indiana.<sup>225</sup> She married **William F. Gittings** He was born about 1875 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>656-657</sup>
- 199. vii. Maude Amelia Overdorff<sup>223, 226, 658-660</sup> was born in Aug 1882 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223, 226, 658</sup> She died on Oct 21, 1919 in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.<sup>226</sup> She married **John M. Oakley** He was born about 1873 in Tennessee.<sup>659</sup>
- 200. viii. Cyrilla Blanche Oakley<sup>223, 661-667</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>661</sup> She died on Dec 02, 1967.<sup>661</sup> She married Leonard Harvey Oakley on Dec 16, 1909 in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.<sup>663</sup> He was born on Sep 21, 1888 in Dryden, Lee County, Virginia.<sup>661, 668</sup> He died in Nov 1970.<sup>661</sup>

Cyrilla Blanche Oakley was buried in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.

73. Albert S.<sup>4</sup> Allen (Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>51-52, 54</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1854 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> He died on Oct 30, 1915 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>51</sup> He married (1) Christiana ? She was born about 1855 in Pennsylvania.<sup>53, 55</sup> He married (2) Annie Fyock, daughter of David Fyock and Sarah ?, on Dec 25, 1888 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>54</sup> She was born in 1851.<sup>54</sup>

Albert S. Allen and Christiana ? had the following children:

- i. Josiah<sup>5</sup> Allen<sup>53, 55</sup> was born about 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>53</sup>
- ii. Henry Allen<sup>53, 55</sup> was born in Mar 1880 in Pennsylvania.<sup>53, 55</sup>

Albert S. Allen and Annie Fyock had no children.

74. John<sup>4</sup> Kunkle (Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>61, 228-239</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1830 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>228</sup> He died on Jan 17, 1896 in Jacobus, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>228-229</sup> He married Susan Wagner She was born in 1831 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>230, 232-233</sup> She died on Oct 03, 1890 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>240</sup>

**John Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

**Susan Wagner** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

John Kunkle and Susan Wagner had the following children:

- Melvina<sup>5</sup> Kunkle<sup>230,669</sup> was born in 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>230</sup> He married Levi Druck on May 24, 1874 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>669</sup> She was born on Dec 05, 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>670</sup> She died on Jul 24, 1904 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>670</sup>
- ii. Amanda Kunkle<sup>230-231, 233</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1857 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>231</sup> She died on May 11, 1919 in Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>231</sup> She married **? Fisher**
- iii. Mary Ann Kunkle<sup>230, 232-233, 671-672</sup> was born in Oct 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>672</sup> She died on Dec 20, 1927 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>671</sup>

**Mary Ann Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

201. iv. Ellen Maria Kunkle<sup>230, 232, 235-236, 673-678</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1859 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>235-236</sup> She died on Jun 23, 1932 in Mount Wolf R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>235</sup> She married **William Bateman**, son of John Bateman and Susan Hoover, on Oct 06, 1881 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>673</sup> He was born on Aug 04, 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>674-675</sup> He died on Jan 23, 1932 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>675</sup>

202. v. John Clayton Kunkle<sup>230, 232, 234, 237-239, 679-699</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1868 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234, 237-238</sup> He died on Dec 06, 1941 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234, 239</sup> He married **Annie Sophia Fisher**, daughter of Samuel Fisher and Mary Wagner, on Oct 27, 1895 in Jacobus, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>686-687</sup> She was born on May 27, 1872 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>688</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1948 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>688</sup>

**John Clayton Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

75. George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle (Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>61, 241-251</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1831 in Pennsylvania.<sup>241</sup> He died on Sep 07, 1903 in Jacobus, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>241-242</sup> He married Eve Lau She was born on May 17, 1832 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 245, 252-253</sup> She died on Jul 21, 1887 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>253</sup>

**George Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Eve Lau was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

George Kunkle and Eve Lau had the following children:

- i. Edward<sup>5</sup> Kunkle<sup>247-248, 700</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>248, 700</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1866.<sup>700</sup>
- ii. Emeline Kunkle<sup>247, 249, 701</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>249, 701</sup> She died on Nov 14, 1863.<sup>701</sup>
- 203. iii. Mary Jane Kunkle<sup>243, 247, 250-251, 702-712</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1859 in York County,
  - Pennsylvania.<sup>250-251</sup> She died on Nov 17, 1918 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>251</sup> She married **John Henry Heininger**, son of John Heininger, in 1875.<sup>702</sup> He was born on May 26, 1849 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>713</sup> He died on Jun 04, 1941 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>713</sup>
  - iv. Louisa H. Kunkle<sup>243</sup> was born in 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243</sup>
  - v. Rebecca Kunkle<sup>243, 245</sup> was born in 1863 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 245</sup>
  - vi. Henry C. Kunkle<sup>243-246</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1863 in Pennsylvania.<sup>246</sup> He died on Apr 29, 1932 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>246</sup>

Notes for Henry C. Kunkle: Henry was never married.

- vii. Lilly E. Kunkle<sup>243, 245</sup> was born in 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 245</sup>
- viii. George Kunkle<sup>243, 245</sup> was born in 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>243, 245</sup>
- ix. John Kunkle<sup>245</sup> was born in 1873 in Pennsylvania.<sup>245</sup>
- 76. Lydia<sup>4</sup> Strong (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1827 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 20, 1902 in Henry Township, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Samuel Ashleman on Jan 01, 1846 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 22, 1815 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1897 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Samuel Ashleman:

# [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Samuel was born in Fayette County, Pennsylvania in 1815 where he lived until he was twenty-two years old. At that time, 1835, he went to Cuyahoga County, Ohio where he married Lydia in 1846. Lydia was born in York County in 1827. When she was about one year old, 1828, her parents emigrated to Portage County, Ohio. Three children, Alvan, Helen, and Alden were born here in Ohio. In 1851 or 1855 they moved to Fulton County, Indiana and settled on the farm three miles northwest of Akron, Indiana. In 1856 Sam had a stroke that paralized his face but he recovered. In 1871 he had another stroke which paralized the right side of his body for the remainder of his life. In 1881, they moved to Akron, Indiana. In April 1896 he assisted in organizing the Baptist Church of Akron where he was a member until his death in 1897. Rev J.B. Bair conducted the funeral service and internment was made at the old Akron cemetery. On January 20, 1902 Lydia died and was buried with her husband. Rev W.A. Bender conducted the service.

Samuel Ashleman and Lydia Strong had the following children:

- i. Florence<sup>5</sup> Ashleman<sup>12, 62</sup> She died after 1902.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Copen**
- ii. ? Ashleman<sup>12, 62</sup> was born in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> ? died before 1902 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Alvah D. Ashleman<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1846 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died after 1902.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary ?
- iv. Helen A. Ashleman<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1849 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **?** Case
- v. Alden K. Ashleman<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1852 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died after 1902.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Annie P. Ashleman<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1856 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **David Harter**
- 77. Lucinda<sup>4</sup> Strong (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1831 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 13, 1903 in North Manchester, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Frederick Harter on Jun 25, 1852 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 11, 1830.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 08, 1884.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David Neff about 1893.<sup>12</sup> He died after 1903.<sup>12</sup>

Frederick Harter and Lucinda Strong had the following children:

- i. Ida<sup>5</sup> Harter<sup>12, 62</sup> She married **? Hoover**
- ii. Andrew P. Harter<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on May 19, 1853.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1915.<sup>12</sup> He married **Evelyn C.**?
- iii. Charles Harter<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1862 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 15, 1942 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Luella ?**

David Neff and Lucinda Strong had no children.

78. **Sarah J.<sup>4</sup> Strong** (John<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born about 1847 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died before 1914.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Grindle** on Apr 15, 1866 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

William Grindle and Sarah J. Strong had the following children:

- i. Roland<sup>5</sup> Grindle<sup>12, 62</sup>
  - ii. Laura Grindle<sup>12, 62</sup> She married **? Davall**
  - iii. Maud Grindle<sup>12, 62</sup> She married **? Grim**
  - iv. Mary Grindle<sup>12, 62</sup> She married ? Stewart
  - v. Nora Ellen Grindle<sup>12, 62</sup>
- 79. Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>64, 254-256</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1840 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>255</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1894 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>255</sup> He married Minerva Day on May 24, 1860 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>254</sup> She was born on Sep 12, 1841 in Miami County, Ohio.<sup>12, 65</sup> She died on Nov 28, 1908 in Franklin, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Ely Strong was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Ely Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Minerva Day was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Ely Strong and Minerva Day had the following children:

204. i. Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12, 256, 714-722</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1862 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 10, 1918 in Ladysmith, Rusk County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup> He married Emme Samathia Daggy, daughter of Cynthia ?, on Oct 30, 1884 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>715</sup> She was born on Dec 21, 1862 in Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 20, 1932 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Franz Seigel Strong was buried in West Akron Cementery, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Franz Seigel Strong:

Franz was in real estate in Ladysmith and was kicked by a bull while milking. This so angered him, he struck back at the bull and suffered a stroke, dying shortly thereafter. The family returned to Akron, Indiana with the body and later moved to Elkhart, Indiana, They are

buried in the West Akron Cementery.

ii. Jacob Embree Strong<sup>12, 256</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1865.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 29, 1905.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jacob Embree Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Jacob lived in Colorado and had a gold mine

- iii. Lillian Minerva Strong<sup>12, 256</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1868.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 28, 1908.<sup>12</sup> She married **Day Collier**
- iv. Anna Evaline Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 26, 1871.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 03, 1894.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jake Wechter**
- v. John Ely Strong<sup>12, 723</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1873.<sup>723</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1892 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>723</sup> He married **? ?** in 1890.

John Ely Strong was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- vi. Nora May Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 16, 1874.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1955 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Day Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 17, 1876.<sup>12</sup>
- viii. Vivian Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1884.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1965 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 80. **Spencer<sup>4</sup> Strong** (Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>64</sup> was born in 1842 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup> He married **Mary** ?

Spencer Strong and Mary ? had the following child:

i. Daisey<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> She married **Arthur Slaybaugh** 

81. **Albert**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>64</sup> was born in 1845 in Ohio.<sup>64</sup> He married **Emma ?** 

Albert Strong and Emma ? had the following child:

i. Charles<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1869.<sup>12</sup>

82. Micheal<sup>4</sup> Strong (Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> He died in 1916.<sup>12</sup> He married ??

Notes for Micheal Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Michael along with Caleb Atwater founded Atwater OH. He had five sons and several daughters.

Micheal Strong and ? ? had the following children:

- 205. i. Zephaniah C.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **?** 
  - ii. Charles Strong<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Charles Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Charles possibly married Margaret Daggy, born 7 Jan 1871. He also possibly married a - Merly.

- 206. iii. Wesley Strong<sup>12</sup> was born in 1852 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died in Oct 1910 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) ? ? He married (2) Laura H. Bartholomew She was born in 1859.<sup>12</sup> She died in Oct 1944.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. ? Strong<sup>12</sup>
  - v. ? Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 83. **Andrew**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Henry<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1851 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **Theresa Notman**

Andrew Strong and Theresa Notman had the following children:

- i. Ada M.<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> She married Jesse L. Burkey
- 207. ii. Leeta Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1888 in Deerfield, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **Gustav Rosenow**

84. Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1850.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1927 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) William ? She married (2) William Wade on Nov 03, 1868 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1844 in Drake County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1876 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) William Grahm He was born in 1845 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 04, 1904.<sup>12</sup>

Elviretta Lucretia Churchill was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

William ? and Elviretta Lucretia Churchill had no children.

William Wade was buried in Akron Citizens Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for William Wade:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

William was a Civil War veteran, Co. A, 124 Inf. He later was a printer He and Elviretta are both buried in the Akron Cementery

William Wade and Elviretta Lucretia Churchill had the following children:

i. Mary E.<sup>5</sup> Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1870.<sup>12</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1870.<sup>12</sup>

Mary E. Waid was buried in Citizens Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

208. ii. Luther Wilson Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1871 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 21, 1949 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Daisy Embree** on Apr 29, 1895 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1876.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 15, 1964 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

**Luther Wilson Wade** was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana. iii. James C. Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in Sep 1874.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1875.<sup>12</sup>

209. iv. George Laurence Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1876.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 27, 1931 in Reardon, Lincoln County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ruth Katherine Hessler** on Jul 13, 1897 in Anderson, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 13, 1877 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

**George Laurence Waid** was buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Warsaw, Kusciusko County, Indiana.

William Grahm was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for William Grahm: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Wiliam was a Civil War veteran, Co. A, 124 Ind. Inf.

William Grahm and Elviretta Lucretia Churchill had no children.

85. Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 257</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1852.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 18, 1889.<sup>12</sup> She married Luther Wade on Dec 08, 1872 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jan 26, 1853.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 17, 1918.<sup>12</sup>

Luther Wade was buried in Richland Center Cemetery, Fulton County, Indiana.

Luther Wade and Mary Katherine Churchill had the following children:

- 210. i. Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1873.<sup>12</sup> She married **Arley O. Gilliland** on Sep 01, 1891 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Mar 1943.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Lida Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in Aug 1875.<sup>12</sup> She died in Aug 1877.<sup>12</sup>
- 211. iii. Effie Mae Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1877.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1963 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Milton Perchbacher on Oct 01, 1902 in Logansport, Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1878.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Manford A. Newell on Jul 02, 1955 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Musa Pearl Wade<sup>257, 724-727</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1881 in Indiana.<sup>257</sup> She died on Aug 16, 1909 in Franklin Township, Kosciusko County, Indiana (28 Age: 28).<sup>257</sup> She married Alva E. Swihart, son of Ananias Swihart and Mary J. Shoemaker, on Mar 30, 1902 in Cass County, Indiana.<sup>724</sup> He was born on May 21, 1882 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>728-730</sup> He died in Sep 1962.<sup>729</sup>

Musa Pearl Wade was buried in Nicholas Cemetery, Franklin, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

213. v. Maude L. Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1888.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 18, 1934.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jerry Whalen** on Dec 14, 1909.<sup>12</sup>

86. Sylvester Immanuel<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 26, 1858.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 05, 1929.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Sarah Alice Moore in 1880.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 28, 1864.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 14, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Eliza Rager on Apr 03, 1891.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 15, 1867.<sup>12</sup> She died on Aug 11, 1912.<sup>12</sup>

Sylvester Immanuel Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Sylvester Immanuel Churchill and Sarah Alice Moore had the following children:

i. Grace Pearl<sup>5</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1884.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 08, 1960.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Grace Pearl Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Grace died in Jan or Jun sometime in the 1960's, she never married

- ii. Levi Edward Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1887.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1971.<sup>12</sup> He married Lula M. Vickrey on Jul 27, 1907 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Gilbert Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1889.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 11, 1889.<sup>12</sup>

Eliza Rager was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Sylvester Immanuel Churchill and Eliza Rager had the following child:

- iv. Carrie Isabella<sup>5</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1911.<sup>12</sup>
- 87. Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1859.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1934 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) George Stewart on Nov 27, 1879 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1857.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Canada Wade on May 17, 1884 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1857.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1900 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) George Holly on Nov 02, 1903 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

George Stewart and Phileana Seneta Churchill had no children.

Canada Wade and Phileana Seneta Churchill had the following children:

i. May<sup>5</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1885.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 12, 1896.<sup>12</sup>

May Wade was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana. ii. Lester Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1887.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 03, 1893.<sup>12</sup>

Lester Wade was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- 214. iii. Benjamin Earl Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1889 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1968 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Inez lone Troutwine, daughter of Jacob Troutwine and Anna Applegate, on Aug 26, 1910 in Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 13, 1893 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>731</sup> She died on Apr 15, 1978 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>731</sup>
- 215. iv. Charles Newton Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1891.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1967 in Boulder Dam, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Naomi Ulshafer on Nov 07, 1914 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 10, 1896 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1971 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 216. v. Claude Everett Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on May 07, 1894.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 15, 1977 in Avon Park, Florida.<sup>12</sup> He married **Eva Marguerite McGlennen** on Aug 12, 1922 in Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 21, 1897.<sup>12</sup>

George Holly and Phileana Seneta Churchill had no children.

88. Rosalee Augusta<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1860.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 07, 1938 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married Alfred Carpenter on Mar 01, 1883.<sup>12</sup>

Alfred Carpenter and Rosalee Augusta Churchill had the following children:

- i. Foster C.<sup>5</sup> Carpenter<sup>12</sup>
- 217. ii. Tressa Carpenter<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1885.<sup>12</sup> She married **? O'Dell** 
  - iii. Clara Carpenter<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1889.<sup>12</sup> She married **Chauncy Horace Bacon**

Notes for Clara Carpenter: [Immenheiser2.FTW] It is believed that Clara had ten children. 89. Sarah Odell<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1863.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 08, 1885.<sup>12</sup> She married Luther Dawson on Dec 06, 1879 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Sarah Odell Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Luther Dawson: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Sarah married with the consent of Levi Churchill, her father, and John Dawson. They lived in Devils Lake, North Dakota.

Luther Dawson and Sarah Odell Churchill had the following child:

i. Albert<sup>5</sup> Dawson<sup>12</sup>

90. Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1866 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 30, 1934 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Meldora Friend on Oct 26, 1889 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 01, 1873 in Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 20, 1954 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Abner Cane Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Meldora Friend was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- Abner Cane Churchill and Meldora Friend had the following children:
  - i. Everett<sup>5</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1893.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 01, 1893.<sup>12</sup>

Everett Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

ii. Alma Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1894.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 24, 1894.<sup>12</sup>

Alma Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- 218. iii. Walter Clark Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1896.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Ethel Portis** in May 1917.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Victor Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1897.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 14, 1897.<sup>12</sup>

Victor Churchill was buried in Akron Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

219. v. Ruel Vance Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1899 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Ruby F. Sichs on Aug 19, 1922 in North Hedrich, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 22, 1900 in Hedrich, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 05, 1969.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Alice B. Warren on Nov 20, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Ruel Vance Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Ruel was an author and instructor in the math dept of the U. of Michigan and is listed in Who's Who. Ruby was an artist and was an instructor in elementary, High School and College. She is listed in Who's Who in the Midwest and Who's Who in American Women.

- 220. vi. Beulah Lydia Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1903.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ralph Pratt** on Oct 28, 1922 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1901.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>12</sup>
- 221. vii. Evelyn May Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1907.<sup>12</sup> She married **Louis F. Neitzel** on Oct 27, 1923.<sup>12</sup>
- 222. viii. Orville Sylvester Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1911.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Katherine Bachman** She was born in 1913.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1959.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Dorothy Ailes**

Notes for Orville Sylvester Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] There was an additional three children who died in infancy.

91. Charles Pentz<sup>4</sup> Churchill (Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1869 in Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Feb 1943.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Clarissa Hartman on Nov 07, 1890 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Clara Crawford on May 04, 1912 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Cora Pittman She died in Apr 1937.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Charles Pentz Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] The two youngest sons died in infancy. Charles Pentz Churchill and Clarissa Hartman had the following children:

- 223. i. Clarence<sup>5</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> He married **Florence ?** 
  - ii. ? Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born in 1897.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1897.<sup>12</sup>
- 224. iii. Clifford Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born in 1897.<sup>12</sup> He married Gertie ?

Notes for Clifford Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Gertie was Clifford's second wife.

Charles Pentz Churchill and Clara Crawford had no children.

Charles Pentz Churchill and Cora Pittman had no children.

92. **Harriet B.**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Andrew<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 73</sup> was born in 1862 in Indiana.<sup>73</sup> She died in 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married **Absolam Kistler** He was born in 1854.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1927.<sup>12</sup>

Absolam Kistler and Harriet B. Strong had the following children:

- i. Charles<sup>5</sup> Kistler<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kathryn Kistler<sup>12</sup> was born in 1896.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1967.<sup>12</sup> She married **Evan Whalen**
- iii. Margaret Kistler<sup>12</sup> was born in 1897.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1953.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Margaret Kistler: [Immenheiser2.FTW] She was a primary teacher and lived in Warsaw, IN

93. **Laura A.**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Andrew<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 73</sup> was born in 1864 in Indiana.<sup>73</sup> She died in 1942.<sup>12</sup> She married **Frederick Studabaker** He was born in 1864.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1927.<sup>12</sup>

Frederick Studabaker and Laura A. Strong had the following child:

- i. Helen<sup>5</sup> Studabaker<sup>12</sup> She married **Harvey Arter** He was born on Sep 13, 1899.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1949.<sup>12</sup>
- 94. **Everett Osgood**<sup>4</sup> **Strong** (Andrew<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 73</sup> was born on May 15, 1875.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 24, 1943.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lulu Gertrude Downey** in 1899.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1874.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Everett Osgood Strong: Everett was a grocer in Akron, Indiana.

Everett Osgood Strong and Lulu Gertrude Downey had the following child: 225. i. Sara Louise<sup>5</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> She married **Wendell Roberto Godwin** 

#### **Generation 5**

95. William C.<sup>5</sup> Fetterman (Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>83-85, 259-264</sup> was born on May 20, 1844 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>83, 260</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1911 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>83</sup> He married Nancy Henry in 1884.<sup>259</sup> She was born in Oct 1866 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>259</sup>

Notes for William C. Fetterman:

For William's Death Certificate, his year of birth was listed as 1844 but pretty much every other record has his birth year as 1847.

William C. Fetterman and Nancy Henry had the following children:

i. Charles Alton<sup>6</sup> Fetterman<sup>259-260, 732-733</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1884 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>259-260, 732-733</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1948 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>260</sup>

Notes for Charles Alton Fetterman: Charles was never married.

- ii. Maggie Fetterman<sup>259</sup> was born in Oct 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>259</sup> She married ? Walker
- 226. iii. Laura Nettie Fetterman<sup>259, 261-262, 734-736</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1889 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>261-262</sup> She died on Apr 22, 1960 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>261-262</sup> She married **William Thomas McCloskey** He was born on Jul 21, 1894 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>736-738</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1977 in

Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.736

- 227. iv. Calvin Earl Fetterman<sup>109, 259, 263-264, 739-750</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1892 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 264, 739</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1972 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 264</sup> He married **Elda Mae Learn**, daughter of William H. Learn and Annabel Bash, on Nov 19, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>263</sup> She was born on May 18, 1895 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jun 13, 1983 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>751</sup>
- 96. Jemima<sup>5</sup> Fetterman (Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>82, 84, 265-271</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1856 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82</sup> She died on Jul 18, 1938 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>82</sup> She married Martin Wissinger, son of Clinton Wissinger, in 1879.<sup>266</sup> He was born on Aug 26, 1853 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>268</sup> He died on Apr 02, 1937 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>268</sup>

**Martin Wissinger** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Martin Wissinger and Jemima Fetterman had the following children:

228. i. Sarah Ann<sup>6</sup> Wissinger<sup>266, 269, 271, 752-760</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1879 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>271</sup> She died on Nov 22, 1954 in Plumville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>271</sup> She married **Calvin A. Shaffer**, son of Jacob Shaffer and Lucinda Lewis, on Nov 05, 1902 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>752</sup> He was born on Oct 31, 1878 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>753, 757, 761</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1951 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>753</sup>

**Sarah Ann Wissinger** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

229. ii. Clara Eugenia Wissinger<sup>265-266, 270, 762-767</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1882 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>266, 767</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1974 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>767</sup> She married **Clark Wilson Shields**, son of William Shields and Susanna Bush, on Oct 06, 1910 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>270, 763</sup> He was born on Feb 16, 1885 in Glen Campbell, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>270, 763-768</sup> He died on Feb 02, 1967 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>763-764</sup>

**Clara Eugenia Wissinger** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- i. ? Wissinger ? died before 1900.
- 97. **William L.<sup>5</sup> Strong** (Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 272-273</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1854 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 18, 1905 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Catherine Rhodes** She was born on Aug 01, 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1922 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>274</sup>

William L. Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary Catherine Rhodes** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Catherine Rhodes:

Indiana Messenger (February 16, 1922)

Mrs. Katherine Strong

Mrs Katherine Strong, a well known resident of Strongstown, died on Sunday morning as the result of a stroke of paralysis sustained some time ago. She was a member of the Methodist church for many years. She leaves one son, Alton Strong. Funeral services were held at the Strongstown M. E. church on Tuesday and burial was made in the Pineland cemetery.

According to the 1910 census, Katherine was living with her son, Alton, in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William L. Strong and Mary Catherine Rhodes had the following child:

230. i. Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>272-273, 318, 769-771</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1881 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1941 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup> He married **Elvira Catherine Bennett**, daughter of Archibald A. Bennett and Lydia Jane Marsh, on Oct 17, 1907 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>769</sup> She was born on Aug 19, 1894 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died

on Jan 11, 1942 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.12

**Alton Franklin Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alton Franklin Strong: According to the 1910 census, Alton and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Alton and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. John Hawksworth, Elvira's nephew, was also living with them.

98. Nancy M.<sup>5</sup> Strong (Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1859 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Emerson Carney about 1875.<sup>275</sup> He was born about 1853 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275</sup>

Notes for Emerson Carney:

According to the 1910 census, Emerson and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Emerson Carney and Nancy M. Strong had the following children:

- 231. i. Frank<sup>6</sup> Carney<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Merritt B. Carney<sup>275</sup> was born about 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275</sup>
  - iii. Bertha Carney<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Emma Carney<sup>12</sup>
- 99. Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup> Strong (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>94, 277-281</sup> was born on Jul 30, 1861 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>94</sup> He married Anna Matilda Grow, daughter of James F. Grow and Mary Ann Graham, in 1886.<sup>278</sup> She was born on Sep 26, 1862 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>282-283</sup> She died on Mar 14, 1956 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>282</sup>

**Samuel Joseph Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Joseph Strong and Anna Matilda Grow had the following children:

- i. Elmer Blaine<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>278-279, 772-778</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1887 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>772-773, 775</sup> He died in Jul 1976 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup> He married Grace E. Toner, daughter of Elmer Toner and Minnie Ansley, on Nov 14, 1914 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>279</sup> She was born in 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>279</sup>
- 233. ii. Zoe Strong<sup>278, 280, 779-783</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1889 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>280, 780</sup> She died on Aug 22, 1917 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>280</sup> She married John Gilbert Ferrier He was born on Jul 09, 1879 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>780, 782, 784-785</sup> He died on Jun 28, 1958 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>782</sup>

Zoe Strong was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

234. iii. Melvin Roy Strong<sup>278, 281, 786-790</sup> was born on May 09, 1891 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>786, 789-790</sup> He died on Jun 04, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup> He married **Edna May Wissinger**, daughter of Daniel Wissinger and Mary ?, on Jan 29, 1913 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>281</sup> She was born on Sep 06, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup> She died on Sep 13, 1992 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup>

**Melvin Roy Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 235. iv. Harry James Strong<sup>109, 278, 791-794</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>791-792</sup> He married **Edythe I. Griffith** She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>793-794</sup>
- 236. v. Irene Strong<sup>278, 283, 795-798</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>797</sup> She died on Apr 25, 1985 in Lancaster Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>796</sup> She married **Stanley**

**Hepburn McClintock** He was born on Mar 11, 1891 in Nittany, Center County, Pennsylvania.<sup>799-801</sup> He died on Feb 06, 1989 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>798, 801</sup>

**Irene Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

100. Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup> Strong (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>93, 277, 284-287</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He died on Oct 07, 1915 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>93</sup> He married Lucy Ann Hite, daughter of John B. Hite and Mary Ann Smith, on Sep 06, 1887.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1863 in Newry, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Sep 20, 1937 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Amos Diminger Strong:

According to the 1910 Census, Amos and his family were living in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Lucy Ann Hite was buried in South Fork Cemetery, South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lucy Ann Hite:

Johnstown Tribune, Tue. evening, Sept. 21, 1937, page 11, col. 1 FUNERAL SERVICE FOR MRS. STRONG AT MOXHAM HOME Was Mother of City School Teacher and of Missionary in Palestine HAD LONG BEEN ILL

Mrs. Lucy A. Strong, 74, died at her home, 404 Cypress Avenue, Moxham, at 5 o'clock yesterday afternoon, after a long illness. Her husband, the late Amos P. Strong, who died in 1915, was a wellknown businessman of South Fork for many years. Mrs. Strong was born June 16, 1863, at Newry, Blair County, a daughter of John B. and Mary Ann (Smith) Hite. She spent the early part of her life at Belsano, this county, and married Amos P. Strong of Strongstown, Indiana County, on September 6, 1887. She is survived by the following brothers and sisters: George B. Hite of Brooklyn, N.Y., and Joseph Hite and Miss Mae Hite, both of Belsano. Her surviving children are: Anna M. Strong, a teacher in the Joseph Johns Junior High School; Merritt L. Strong, Cleveland, O.; Ethel M., wife of William C. Frank of Wayne Street, Westmont; Clara O., wife of W.L. Taylor, 211 Lunen Street; George H. Strong, 404 Cypress Avenue, and Esther P., wife of Paul Karakashian of Jerusalem, Palestine. Mrs. Karakashian, a missionary for the past six years in Palestine, sailed from Jaffa September 19 and is expected to arrive in New York October 13. Twelve grandchildren also survive Mrs. Strong. Funeral services will be conducted at the residence at 2 o'clock Thursday afternoon by Rev. George R. Haden, pastor of the Grove Avenue M.E. Church, of which Mrs. Strong was a member since 1918, when she transferred from the South Fork church of that denomination, in which she and her husband had been active members for 30 years. Interment will be in the South Fork Cemetery.

Amos Diminger Strong and Lucy Ann Hite had the following children:

- i. Anna M.<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>109, 284-285, 802</sup> was born on May 18, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>285, 802</sup> She died on Jun 11, 1965 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>285</sup>
- 237. ii. Merritt L. Strong<sup>284, 803-805</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1889 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1971 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio. He married **Bessie Ellen Decker**, daughter of John A. Decker and Ellen Amelia Dom, in 1920.<sup>806</sup> She was born on Jul 21, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1970 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

Merritt L. Strong was buried in Knollwood Cemetery, Mayfield, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.

Notes for Merritt L. Strong: Painesville (Ohio) Telegraph (February 16, 1971)

# Merritt L. Strong

Willoughby Merritt L. Strong, 81, died Monday in the Castle Nursing Home, Millersburg, Ohio, after a lingering illness.

Strong was formerly of Warren and Cleveland and had lived a short while in Willoughby. He was born Oct 2, 1889, in South Fork, Pa. Mr. Strong Had been a World War I Army Veteran. He had been an accountant before he retired. He was a member of the Willoughby United

Methodist Church. Mr. Strong was preceded in death by his wife, Bessie on July 2, 1970. Survivors include his daughter, Mrs. Shirley Basil, of Willoughby; two grandchildren; brother, George Strong, two sisters, Mrs. Clare Teylor and Mrs. Esther Karakashain all of Johnstown, Pa. Calling hours will be 7 to 9 tonight and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday in the Davis Funeral Home, 4154 Clark Ave. Services will be 1 p.m. Thursday in the Funeral Home. The Rev. Norman Schreiber of the Willoughby United Methodist Church will officiate. Burial will be in Knollwood Cemetery, Mayfield. iii. ? Strong<sup>284</sup>? died before 1910.<sup>109</sup> iv. Ethel M. Strong<sup>109, 284, 286, 807-811</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1895 in South Fork, Cambria County, 238. Pennsylvania.<sup>286, 807</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1950 in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 286</sup> She married William Christian Frank He was born on Dec 12, 1879 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>807-808, 812-813</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1965 in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.813 Notes for Ethel M. Strong: In 1937, Ethel and William were living in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 239. v. Clare O. Strong<sup>109, 284, 287, 814-819</sup> was born on May 07, 1897 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>287</sup> She died in 1980. She married Wannie Lee Taylor Sr. He was born on Nov 30, 1893 in Beckley, Raleigh County, West Virginia.<sup>820-824</sup> He died on Jun 06, 1980.<sup>822</sup> **Clare O. Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Notes for Clare O. Strong: In 1937, Clara and her husband were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. 240. vi. George Hite Strong<sup>109, 284, 825-832</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1901 in South Fork, Cambria County. Pennsylvania.825,827,830 He died in Jul 1980 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.830 He married Mary Elizabeth Hotham She was born on May 13, 1897 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.828 She died on Sep 17, 1957 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.828 241. vii. Esther Pearl Strong<sup>109, 284, 833-839</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1903 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.833,835 She died on Oct 06, 1988 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>833</sup> She married Boghos Karakashian He was born in 1904 in Syria.<sup>839</sup> Esther Pearl Strong was buried in South Fork Cemetery, South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Notes for Esther Pearl Strong: In 1937, Esther and Paul were living in Jerusalem, Palestine. 101. Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>95, 109, 277, 288-292</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She died on Dec 27, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She married John Shields Miller, son of Michael H. Miller and Susanna Lapool, about 1883.<sup>292, 294</sup> He was born on Oct 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1938 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> Anna Mariah Strong was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. John Shields Miller was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Shields Miller:

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, John and Anna were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 1942, John and Anna were living Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

John Shields Miller and Anna Mariah Strong had the following children:

i. Lawrence Hannibal<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>109, 291-292, 551, 840-843</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1884 in Vinco, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 291</sup>, <sup>551</sup> He died on Sep 24, 1964 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 291</sup> He married (1) Hazel Mae Foster, daughter of Charle Foster and Mina Curbey, about 1907.<sup>844</sup> She was born on Apr 28, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> She died on Sep 30, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> He married (2) Helen Margaret Stiffler, daughter of James Stiffler and Emma Burgan, about 1950.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Oct 21, 1909 in Emeigh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>845</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1998 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 846</sup>

**Lawrence Hannibal Miller** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lawrence Hannibal Miller: According to the 1910 census, Larry and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Lawrence and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Lawrence and Hazel were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Miller: Lawrence H 80yrs, Bolivar died at 8 p.m. Sep 24 1964 at Mercy Hospital, Johnstown. Born Mar. 22, 1884 in Vinco, s/o late John Shields and Anna Strong Miller. Survived by widow, former Helen Stiffler Zufall and daughter Mrs. Ruth Hendricks of Baltimore MD, also 3 grandchildren and 8 great-grandchildren. Brother of Everett, Irvin, Walter and Mrs. Jennie Clawson all of Bolivar and Mrs. Helen Ramsey of Emporium. Member of Bolivar United Presbyterian Church were he served as elder since 1927 and Loyal Order of Moose, Bolivar. Retired superintendent of Allegheny Foundry, Bolivar. friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 10 p.m. Saturday and Sunday in John a Featherson Funeral Home Bolivar. Service at 2 p.m. Monday in U P Church. The Rev James O Leitch and Rev Wm Green. Interment Blairsville Cemetery.

- ii. ? Miller<sup>294</sup> He died before 1900.<sup>294</sup>
- 243. iii. Everett Michael Miller<sup>109, 288, 292, 550, 847-854</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 550, 848-849, 855</sup> He died on Apr 16, 1976 in Chattanooga, Hamilton County, Tennessee.<sup>550</sup> He married **Mary Becker** in 1913.<sup>844, 850</sup> She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844, 851</sup>
- 244. iv. Roy Francis Miller<sup>109, 292, 294, 845, 856-861</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 856</sup> He died on Jun 02, 1934 in District Township, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289</sup> He married **Rosa Pearl Ayers** on Dec 22, 1915 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>857</sup> She was born in 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>857-858</sup>

Notes for Roy Francis Miller: According to the 1910 census, Roy was living with his brother, Larry, in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

245. v. Walter Arthur Miller<sup>109, 292, 862-874</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1893 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>294, 863, 871-872, 875</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1976 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>863, 875</sup> He married **Beatrice McClellan** She was born on Jan 03, 1896 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877</sup> She died on Nov 21, 1952 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.876-877

**Walter Arthur Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Walter Arthur Miller: According to the 1920 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

246. vi. Jennie M. Miller<sup>109, 292, 878</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> She married **Ralph Davis Clawson**, son of Harry Alfred Clawson and Minnie Jane Lute, on Apr 28, 1920 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 21, 1897 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> He died on May 13, 1971 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Jennie M. Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Pearl Miller<sup>294</sup> She died before 1900.<sup>294</sup>
- viii. Herbert L. Miller<sup>290, 292, 294</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1899 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>290</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1916 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>290</sup>

**Herbert L. Miller** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

247. ix. William Irvin Miller<sup>844-845, 880-883</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1901 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>880-881</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1983 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>881</sup> He married **Mabel Leslie Irwin** She was born on Oct 02, 1905 in Pennsylvania.<sup>884</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1993 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>884</sup>

> Notes for William Irvin Miller: According to the 1930 census, Irvin and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 248. x. Helen Gertrude Miller<sup>109, 885-889</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>888</sup> She died in Nov 1980 in Emporium, Cameron County, Pennsylvania.<sup>888</sup> She married **Frank M. Ramsey**, son of Curtis Hill Ramsey and Catherine Keffer, in 1923 in Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>889</sup> He was born on Dec 01, 1896 in Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>887</sup> He died on Jul 05, 1948 in Coudersport R. F, D, 1, Potter County, Pennsylvania.<sup>887</sup>
- 102. **Rosa<sup>5</sup> Strong** (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>275</sup> was born about 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275</sup> She married **? Mardis**

? Mardis and Rosa Strong had the following child:

- i. ?<sup>6</sup> Mardis<sup>275</sup>
- 103. **Amos W.<sup>5</sup> Strong** (George Saunder<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>27</sup> was born in Mar 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup> He died in 1921.<sup>96</sup> He married **Lottie ?** She was born in Apr 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup>

Amos W. Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amos W. Strong:

According to the 1900 Census, Amos and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Amos W. Strong and Lottie ? had the following children:

- i. Emory F.<sup>6</sup> Strong was born in Jun 1883 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup>
- ii. Dale P. Strong<sup>96</sup> was born in Sep 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1902.<sup>96</sup>

**Dale P. Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Earnest J. Strong<sup>97</sup> was born in Jul 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>97</sup>
- 104. Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong (Leander<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>) was born on Nov 29, 1867.<sup>297</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1936.<sup>297</sup> She married Michael D. Rager, son of Jackson Rager and Nancy Jane Miller, in 1887.<sup>297</sup> He was born on May 08, 1857. He died on Jan 27, 1942.

Michael D. Rager and Nancy Jane Strong had the following children:

- i. Samuel Jackson<sup>6</sup> Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1887.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1936.<sup>297</sup>
- ii. Joseph Alexander Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1889.<sup>297</sup> He married Sarah Ellen Folckemer, daughter of Adam Henry Folckemer and Nancy Jane Miller, in 1913.<sup>297</sup> She was born in Jun 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup>
- iii. William Henry Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1891.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1959.<sup>297</sup> He married **Jennie Colvert** in 1914.<sup>297</sup>
- iv. Albert Franklin Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1899.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1899.<sup>297</sup>
- 105. Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 101, 275, 298-299</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1860 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>101</sup> He died on Sep 01, 1924 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>101</sup> He married Susan Amanda Brown on Apr 12, 1883 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>298</sup> She was born on Mar 18, 1865 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 05, 1950 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Burgess Shane Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Burgess Shane Strong:

According to the 1910 census, Burgess and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Susan Amanda Brown** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Burgess Shane Strong and Susan Amanda Brown had the following children:

i. Carrie Jane<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>97, 299, 894</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1883 in Pennsylvania.<sup>299</sup> She died on Mar 05, 1910 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>299</sup>

**Carrie Jane Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Carrie Jane Strong: Jane was never married.

ii. Charles Foster Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1880.<sup>21</sup> He died on Mar 25, 1886.<sup>21</sup>

**Charles Foster Strong** was buried in Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 249. iii. Charlotte Adda Strong<sup>275, 895-899</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1945 in Eustis, Lake County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married Ira Vincent Moorhead, son of William. W. Moorhead and Permilla Earhart, on Sep 04, 1907 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>897</sup> He was born on May 04, 1883 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>900-902</sup> He died on Jun 21, 1968 in Bakersfield, Kern County, California.<sup>901</sup>
- iv. Frank Albert Strong<sup>97, 903-904</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on May 04, 1964 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He married **Carrie B. Ondriezak** on Nov 01, 1916 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>903</sup> She was born on Jan 01, 1894 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 16, 1983 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Frank Albert Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Frank Albert Strong:

According to the 1930 Census, Frank and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Henry Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1891 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on Jan 16, 1893 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup>

**Henry Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Olive Rebecca Strong<sup>12, 97</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1893 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 08, 1983 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Reddick Moorhead** on Jun 25, 1919 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Olive Rebecca Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

106. Hiram Ulysses<sup>5</sup> Strong (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 300</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 19, 1937 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Margaret Jane Lower about Jan 1892.<sup>300</sup> She was born in Sep 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 19, 1937 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Hiram Ulysses Strong was buried in Lincoln Cemetery, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hiram Ulysses Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Hirum lived in Swissvale, Pennsylvania

Hiram Ulysses Strong and Margaret Jane Lower had the following child:

251. i. Herbert Clair<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1890 in Malo, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 20, 1975.<sup>12</sup> He married **Maude Mildred Becker** on Jun 08, 1916.<sup>12</sup>

Herbert Clair Strong was buried in Lincoln Cemetery, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

107. Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>99-100, 301</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1870 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>100</sup> She died on Nov 23, 1945 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>100</sup> She married Sherman Winford Mason on Jun 14, 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>99</sup> He was born in 1871.<sup>99</sup> He died in 1919 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Ada B. Strong was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Sherman Winford Mason was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Sherman Winford Mason:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Mary Ellen Nedimter tells us, Sherman had a doctrine and studied to be a doctor, but due to a hand injury could not continue. She also relates to us that she was told he had a soap factory and a newspaper in Armagh near Johnstown, PA. She has been trying to confirm these facts but has had no reply. (Nov94)

Sherman was known to have a brother Norris.

Sherman Winford Mason and Ada B. Strong had the following children:

252. i. Harold<sup>6</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup> He died in Dec 1954.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Harold Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Haralod was a career man in the US Army.

253. ii. Emmett Mason<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Emmett Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Emmett Lived in Reading, PA

254. iii. Clyde Mason<sup>12</sup> He died in Prospect Park, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Margaret Tucker** 

Clyde Mason was buried in Yeadon, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clyde Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Dates are unknown, but when Clyde died he was 72 years old.

iv. Owen Mason<sup>12</sup>

Owen Mason was buried in Lawncroft Cemetery, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.

- 255. v. Ona Mason<sup>12</sup> She married Norman Strayer
- vi. Russell Kenneth Mason<sup>301, 905-909</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1900 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>301, 905, 907</sup> He died on Aug 31, 1946 in Norwood, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.<sup>301</sup> He married (1) Rose ? He married (2) Mary C. Gettemy She was born on Jul 10, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>908</sup> She died on May 01, 1934 in Arona, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>908</sup> He married (3) Florence Trinkley in 1938.<sup>12</sup>

Russell Kenneth Mason was buried in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russell Kenneth Mason: Russell was the first born, served in World War I, and was an inventor for the Westinghouse Company.

108. Edward E.<sup>5</sup> Strong (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 275</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 29, 1943 in Cameron's Bottom, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Rose Sebina Burks about 1910.<sup>275</sup> She was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>275, 302</sup> She died in 1959.<sup>302</sup>

**Edward E. Strong** was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward E. Strong: According to the 1910 census, Edward and Rose were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Rose Sebina Burks** was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward E. Strong and Rose Sebina Burks had the following children:

257. i. Paul Edward<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1911.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>302</sup> He married Mildred C. Stoy, daughter of Cyril L. Stoy and Mary Young, on Dec 05, 1939.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 11, 1916 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jun 14, 2003 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Paul Edward Strong** was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 258. ii. Ruth Marie Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1913 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) M. D. McCreery She married (2) John P. Cassell on Dec 21, 1957 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 02, 1909 in Harrisburg, Saline County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1978 in Westchester, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 109. Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Shultz (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>26, 109</sup> was born about 1841 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>26, 98</sup> She married John Bennett He was born about 1828 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>

John Bennett and Mary Ann Shultz had the following children:

- i. Susan<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- ii. Isabella Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1865 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- iii. G. W. Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1867 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- iv. Catherine Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- 259. v. Abraham L. Bennett<sup>98, 109</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1870 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jul 28, 1937 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Annie Uncapher** She was born in 1871.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jan 24, 1930 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Abraham L. Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Abraham L. Bennett:

Bennett: July 28, 1937. A L Bennett, 68, died at the home of a nephew near Strongstown on last Thursday morning. He was a son of the late John & Mary Ann Schultz Bennett and was born near Strongstown on Feb. 28, 1870. His wife preceded him in death some time ago. Funeral services were held at 2 o'clock Saturday afternoon in Strongstown Methodist church with Rev. G S Stephens officiating. Interment in Pineland cemetery near Strongstown took place following the service.

- vi. Isaac Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- vii. James Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1874 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- viii. T. D. Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- ix. Michael Bennett<sup>98</sup> was born about 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>98</sup>
- 110. Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>26, 104-105, 303-304</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1843 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>104-105</sup> She died on Feb 17, 1920 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>104-105</sup> She married James S. Bennett He was born on Aug 14, 1838 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>305</sup> He died on Mar 25, 1916 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>305-306</sup>

Elizabeth Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James S. Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James S. Bennett and Elizabeth Shultz had the following children:

260. i. Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>303, 910-920</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1861 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>303</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1943 in Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>303</sup> She married **James A. Marsh**, son of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, in 1881 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>917</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1857 in Brush Valley Methodist Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>919, 921</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1919 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>921</sup>

**Nancy Alice Bennett** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

261. ii. Archibald A. Bennett<sup>304, 922-934</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1863 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 304</sup> He died on Feb 11, 1933 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (69 Age: 69).<sup>304</sup> He married Lydia Jane Marsh, daughter of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, on Oct 05, 1882.<sup>307</sup> She was born on May 25, 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>923</sup> She died on Dec 07, 1938 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>923</sup>

**Archibald A. Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Archibald A. Bennett:

FROM THE HISTORY OF INDIANA CO. PA. Mr. Bennett was commissioned a notary public and is now serving his second term, his reliability and conscientiousness makes him appreciate the responsibilities of that office. In politics he is a Republican. He is a consistent member of the Methodist Church in Strongstown, and is serving it as member of the board of trustees and secretary of that board. The Bennett family is well known, and its representative stand high in public opinion, for they are citizens of steadfast purpose and untiring zeal in promoting the general welfare.

Attended public school in Cambria Co. and summer school taught by Professor Garaway, and worked with his father, with whom he is still associated in business intereast. Until he was forty years old Mr. Bennett continued farming, in 1904 coming to Strongstown, where he was in general mercantile business for six years, also acting as agent for agricultural implements and repairs on same, and dealing in corn, oats, chop flour and mill feeds. He had the store at the corner of Main and Buffington street. His sons were partnership with him for some time, the firm being known as A.A. Bennett & Sons. Mr Bennett has since been engaged in the hotel business, as proprietor of the "Bennett House", which he conducted for the accommodation of travelers who appreciate the fact that he carries no license for the sale of intoxicants.

According to the 1910 census, Archibald and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

111. William C.<sup>5</sup> Shultz (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>108, 307-316</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1861 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>309</sup> He died on Apr 06, 1937 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>309</sup> He married **Susan Mardis**, daughter of James Mardis and Maria Hickman, in 1884.<sup>313</sup> She was born on Oct 28, 1864 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>312</sup> She died on Jun 04, 1936 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>312</sup>

William C. Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William C. Shultz:

William's birth date is listed as 1861 but on his death certificate, it is listed as 1859.

William C. Shultz and Susan Mardis had the following children:

262. i. Charles<sup>6</sup> Shultz<sup>308, 310-311, 313, 935-938</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1885 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>310-311</sup> He died on Sep 04, 1943 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>310-311</sup> He married **Edna Gibson**, daughter of John Gibson and Minnie Etta Fyock, on Sep 09, 1913 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>935</sup> She was born on Feb 29, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>939</sup> She died in Sep 1983 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>939</sup>

**Charles Shultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

263. ii. Walter James Shultz<sup>109, 313-314, 940</sup> was born on May 05, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1942 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He married **Edith E. Barker** She was born on Apr 14, 1890 in Wales.<sup>941</sup> She died in Jan 1986 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>941</sup>

**Walter James Shultz** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

 Gilbert Shultz<sup>311, 313, 315-316, 942</sup> was born on May 27, 1894 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>315-316, 942</sup> He died on May 21, 1951 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>315</sup>

**Gilbert Shultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gilbert Shultz: Gilbert was never married.

112. **Amos<sup>5</sup> Shultz** (Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>108</sup> was born about 1860 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>108</sup> He died on Jun 06, 1940 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married an unknown spouse about 1890.<sup>317</sup>

Amos Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Amos Shultz:

According to the 1910 Census, Amos and his son, Augustus, were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Shultz: Tribune Sat. June 8, 1940. Funeral services for Amos Shultz, 80, who died suddenly Thursday at his home in Strongtown, will be conducted at 2:30 o'clock Sunday afternoon in the Strongstown Methodist Church. Rev G S Stephens will officiate. Interment will be in the Pineland Cemetery

Amos Shultz had the following child:

- i. Augustus<sup>6</sup> Shultz<sup>317</sup> was born about 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>317</sup>
- 113. **Phoebe Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Schultz** (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>98, 109, 288, 318-321</sup> was born in 1851 in Pennsylvania.<sup>319</sup> She died on Dec 19, 1932.<sup>318</sup> She married **Samuel G.**

**Stewart**, son of John Stewart and Sarah Jane Grow, about 1879.<sup>322</sup> He was born on Feb 23, 1853 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>323</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1923 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 323</sup>

**Phoebe Elizabeth Schultz** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel G. Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel G. Stewart:

According to the 1880 census, Samuel and Phebe were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1900 census, Samuel and his family were living in Dilltown, Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Samuel and Elizabeth were living in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel G. Stewart and Phoebe Elizabeth Schultz had the following children:

264. i. Frank Edward<sup>6</sup> Stewart<sup>109, 288</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1883 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 288</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1945 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Minnie E. Mentch about 1909.<sup>943</sup> She was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> She died on Jan 03, 1967.<sup>318</sup>

**Frank Edward Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Frank Edward Stewart: According to the 1930 Census, Frank and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

265. ii. Robert Lloyd Stewart<sup>109, 322</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1887 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1925 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Zoe Luella Slater**, daughter of John Slater and Mary ?, on Oct 01, 1910.<sup>40</sup> She was born about 1891 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 944</sup>

**Robert Lloyd Stewart** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

266. iii. Bessie Clara Stewart<sup>40, 320-322, 945-949</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>321, 948</sup> She died on Aug 30, 1928 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>321</sup> She married Harry W. Johnston, son of Simon Johnston and Margaret ?, on Oct 28, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>320</sup> He was born on Jun 22, 1883 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>949</sup> He died on Oct 15, 1962 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>949</sup>

Notes for Bessie Clara Stewart: In 1925, Bessie and Harry were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

114. Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Shultz (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 110</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1860 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1947 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>110</sup> She married **Samuel S. Bennett**, son of Michael Bennett and Susan Strong, on Feb 20, 1879.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 15, 1849 in Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1908.<sup>12</sup>

Mary Ellen Shultz was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel S. Bennett was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel S. Bennett:

In 1913, Samuel and Ellen were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel S. Bennett and Mary Ellen Shultz had the following children:

155. i. Henry S.<sup>5</sup> Bennett<sup>12, 161</sup> was born in 1879.<sup>161</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1952 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Elsie Martin** She was born in 1881.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1945.<sup>161</sup>

Henry S. Bennett was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Henry S. Bennett:

Bennett: Nov 6, 1952. Star. Funeral services for Henry S Bennett, 73, Barnesboro RD2 who died Nov. 2 1952 will be held this afternoon at 2 p.m. in Mt Union Evangelical United Brethren Church. Interment will follow in Mt Union Cemetery near Alverda. His wife, Elsie Martin Bennett preceded him in death. He is survived by a son Dale and daughter Hulda, both at home. He was a brother of Roland W of Indiana, Homer R of Barnesboro RD2 and Mrs. Fred Golden of Penn Run.

- ii. Roland W. Bennett<sup>109</sup> He married **Olive North**
- iii. Nelson Bennett<sup>161</sup> was born in 1882.<sup>161</sup> He died in 1882.<sup>161</sup>

**Nelson Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Wilson Bennett<sup>161</sup> was born in 1882.<sup>161</sup> He died in 1882.<sup>161</sup>

**Wilson Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

156. v. Nan Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married Fred Golden

Notes for Nan Bennett: In 1952, Nan and Fred were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### 157. vi. John Bennett<sup>12</sup> He married **Blanche DeHaven**

Notes for John Bennett: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Wilson and Nelson were twins who died in infancy.

158. vii. Homer Richard Bennett<sup>109, 473</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1900 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1983.<sup>12</sup> He married Iva Emeigh She was born in 1900.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1992.<sup>161</sup>

**Homer Richard Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

115. Thomas G.<sup>5</sup> Shultz (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40</sup> was born in Mar 1874 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He married **Dessie Westover**, daughter of Gideon Westover, in 1905 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup>

Notes for Thomas G. Shultz: In 1913, Thomas and Dessie were living in Starford, Indiana County, Pennylvania.

Thomas G. Shultz and Dessie Westover had the following children:

- i. Calvin<sup>6</sup> Shultz<sup>40</sup>
- ii. Shelton Shultz<sup>40</sup>
- iii. Elaine Gertrude Shultz<sup>40</sup>
- 116. Lucetta<sup>5</sup> Shultz (William<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 109</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1868.<sup>111</sup> She died on Feb 14, 1938.<sup>109</sup> She married Herman H. Miller, son of Henry Miller and Susannah Adams, on Dec 25, 1890.<sup>324</sup> He was born on Jan 01, 1867 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Lucetta Shultz was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Herman H. Miller was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Herman H. Miller and Lucetta Shultz had the following children:

i. Milton<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>40</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1891.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 03, 1904.<sup>109</sup>

**Milton Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 267. ii. Martha Bell Miller<sup>40, 109</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1893 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died in Nov 1968 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> She married Harry Clair George, son of Joseph Wilson George and Anna Rosella May Evans, on Jun 30, 1915 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> He was born on Mar 14, 1894 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1948 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup>
  - iii. Clinton Miller<sup>40</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1895 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 950</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1896 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 951</sup>

**Clinton Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Benton F. Miller<sup>318</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1897 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> He died on May 21, 1917 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup>

**Benton F. Miller** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Goldie Marie Miller<sup>49, 325</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1902.<sup>325</sup> She married F. Carl Urich

Notes for Goldie Marie Miller:

In 1938, Goldie and Carl were living in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Mary Viola Miller<sup>40, 111</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1905.<sup>325</sup> She married **Robert G. Nelson** on Dec 10, 1924 in Wheeling, Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>325</sup>
- 117. Sarah Jane<sup>5</sup> Schultz (Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>26, 113, 326-335</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1848 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married Samuel George, son of Jacob George and Mary Ann Reed, on Aug 27, 1866 in Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> He was born on Jul 27, 1846 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>336</sup> He died on Jun 10, 1907 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>336</sup>

Samuel George and Sarah Jane Schultz had the following children:

- i. William Costello<sup>6</sup> George<sup>113, 328</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1868 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>328</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1944 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>328</sup>
- ii. Jennie Attie George<sup>113, 331-332</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup> She died on Sep 10, 1907 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>331</sup> She married **George W.** Wareham, son of Silas J. Wareham and Catharine ?, on Dec 25, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>332</sup> He was born in 1862.<sup>332, 952</sup>
- 268. iii. James Lewis George<sup>113, 327, 333, 953-955</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1872 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327, 333, 953, 955</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1949 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327, 333</sup> He married (1) **Anna M. Jardine** on Oct 26, 1904 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>953</sup> She was born on Oct 15, 1878.<sup>953, 955</sup> He married (2) **Maude Evelyn James** She was born in 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>954</sup>
  - iv. Matilda Blanche George<sup>113, 326</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1874 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326</sup> She died on May 25, 1951 in Aspinwall, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>326</sup> She married ? Davis
- 269. v. Virtue Elsie George<sup>113, 330, 334, 956-959</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1877 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>334</sup> She died on Jan 06, 1929 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>334</sup> She married **Merton Edwards**, son of John L. Edwards and Eliza Jane Thomas, on Apr 27, 1898 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>330</sup> He was born on Mar 12, 1874 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>956</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1955 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>956</sup>
- 270. vi. Sarah Jane George<sup>113, 335, 960-961</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1883 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>335, 960</sup> She died on Nov 08, 1960 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>335</sup> She married **Charles J. Heckman** He was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>960</sup> He died in 1948.<sup>962</sup>

Sarah Jane George was buried in Middlesex Cemetery, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

271. vii. Irvin Marshall George<sup>329, 963-964</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1892 in Belsano, Cambria County,

#### Generation 5 (cont.)

Pennsylvania.<sup>329, 963</sup> He died on May 14, 1954 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329</sup> He married **Lydia ?** She was born in 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>964</sup>

118. **Anne Matilda**<sup>5</sup> Schultz (Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>113</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1852 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James D. Gibson** on Jun 01, 1874.<sup>113</sup> He was born on Jul 18, 1851 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James D. Gibson and Anne Matilda Schultz had the following children:

- i. Edith Clair<sup>6</sup> Gibson<sup>113</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1875.
- ii. Anna Elizabeth Gibson<sup>113</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1877.
- iii. Lucious Dean Gibson<sup>113</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1880.<sup>879</sup> He died in Feb 1973 in Montana.<sup>113</sup>
- iv. Flora Amond Gibson<sup>113</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1882.
- 119. Terzah Pearl<sup>5</sup> Schultz (Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1852 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>113</sup> She died in 1940.<sup>96</sup> She married Newton Grant Altemus, son of James Altemus and Mary E. Darney, about Nov 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>337</sup> He was born on May 15, 1865 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died before 1910.<sup>317</sup>

Terzah Pearl Schultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Terzah Pearl Schultz:

According to the 1910 Census, Terzah and her family were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Her mother was living with them.

**Newton Grant Altemus** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Newton Grant Alternus and Terzah Pearl Schultz had the following child:

- i. Leard Reed<sup>6</sup> Altemus<sup>40</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1896 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup>
- 120. Emma Blanche<sup>5</sup> Schultz (Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>112,</sup> <sup>338-350</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>112, 339</sup> She died on Sep 03, 1925 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>112, 339</sup> She married Blair W. Shaffer, son of John Shaffer and Mary Hileman, in 1874.<sup>322</sup> He was born on Nov 14, 1851 in Frankstown, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>339</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1902 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>339</sup>

**Emma Blanche Schultz** was buried in Edwards Memorial Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Blair W. Shaffer was buried in Edwards Memorial Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Blair W. Shaffer:

According to the 1900 census, Blair and his family were living in Dilltown, Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Blair W. Shaffer and Emma Blanche Schultz had the following children:

- i. Lester Beam<sup>6</sup> Shaffer<sup>113, 340</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1875 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>340</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1936 in Ebensburg R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>340</sup> He married **Tillie ?**
- ii. John Rothford Shaffer<sup>113, 965</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>965</sup> He died on Aug 16, 1898.<sup>965</sup>

**John Rothford Shaffer** was buried in Edwards Memorial Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Merite Miles Shaffer<sup>113, 966</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>966</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1904.<sup>966</sup>

**Merite Miles Shaffer** was buried in Edwards Memorial Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Zora Blanche Shaffer<sup>338, 342</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1880 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>342</sup> She died on Jun 04, 1955 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>342</sup> She married Clarence E. Huey on Jun 22, 1899 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>338</sup> He was born in 1872.<sup>338</sup>

# Generation 5 (cont.)

v. Samuel Davison Shaffer<sup>343-347, 967-969</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1882 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>343, 347</sup> He died on Apr 06, 1954 in Missoula, Missoula County, Montana.<sup>347</sup> He married (1) Ettie Gittings, daughter of Richard W. Gittings and Mary ?, on Aug 01, 1901 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>346</sup> She was born in 1881.<sup>346</sup> He married (2) Ethel Pearl Lynn, daughter of Marion Lynn and Leona Stout, on Oct 29, 1927 in Ravalli County, Montana.<sup>345</sup> She was born in 1887.<sup>345</sup> He married (3) Irene Bailey, daughter of John Bailey and Clare Belle Nolan, on Oct 17, 1942 in Lake County, Montana.<sup>344</sup> She was born in 1897.<sup>344</sup>

**Samuel Davison Shaffer** was buried in Missoula Cemetery, Missoula, Missoula County, Montana.

- vi. Blair L. Shaffer<sup>322, 349, 970</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1884 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>322, 349, 970</sup> He died on May 12, 1951 in Oskaloosa, Mahaska County, Iowa.<sup>349</sup>
- vii. Charles Gilbert Shaffer Sr.<sup>322, 341</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1886 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>341</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1948 in Wilkinsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>341</sup> He married **Jean Madill**
- viii. Cora E. Shaffer<sup>322</sup> was born in Feb 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>322</sup>
- ix. William Ogden Shaffer Sr.<sup>322, 348</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1890 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>348</sup> He died on Aug 11, 1957 in Southmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>348</sup> He married Mae Shaffer

**William Ogden Shaffer Sr.** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

x. Homer S. Shaffer<sup>322, 971-972</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1893 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>322, 971-972</sup> He died on Apr 17, 1973.<sup>971</sup>

**Homer S. Shaffer** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- xi. Mary E. Shaffer<sup>322, 350</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1896 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>322, 350</sup> She died on Sep 14, 1968 (71 Age: 71).<sup>350</sup>
- 272. xii. Clarence Edgar Shaffer<sup>322, 973-976</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1900 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>973-975</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1971.<sup>975</sup> He married Gazel T. Laballe She was born in 1905. She died in 1975.

**Clarence Edgar Shaffer** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

121. Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz (Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>113, 351</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1850 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Apr 03, 1922.<sup>352</sup> She married John E. Craig on May 01, 1866. He was born on Nov 13, 1837 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Feb 22, 1908.<sup>352</sup>

Mary Ellen Schultz was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John E. Craig was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John E. Craig and Mary Ellen Schultz had the following children:

- i. Valetta Jane<sup>6</sup> Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1867.
- ii. Frank Jasper Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1868. He died in 1929.<sup>352</sup> He married **Alice B. ?** She was born in 1869. She died in 1929.

**Frank Jasper Craig** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

273. iii. Chambers Cassius Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1870. He died on Apr 05, 1938.<sup>352</sup> He married **Emma Catherine ?** She was born in 1873. She died in 1947.

**Chambers Cassius Craig** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

274. iv. Blanche Elizabeth Craig<sup>109, 351-352, 977-979</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1872. She died on Dec 04, 1932 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Harry White Miller**, son of William R. Miller and Rosanna Hopkins, on Jun 13, 1895 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>351</sup> He was born on Apr 27, 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>978</sup> He died on

Apr 20, 1949 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 978</sup>

Blanche Elizabeth Craig was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Maud Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1874.
- vi. Anna Pearl Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1877.
- vii. Mabel Cornelia Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1880.
- viii. Charles Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1882. He died on Jan 24, 1882.
- ix. Ella Florence Craig<sup>113</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1883.
- 122. Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Stiles (Sarah<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>114-116, 353-362</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1873 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>114, 116</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1952 in East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>116</sup> She married Jesse M. Foust, son of John Jefferson M. Foust and Miriam Ann Pittman, on Sep 12, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>353</sup> He was born on Apr 08, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>363</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1926 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>363</sup>

Jesse M. Foust and Mary Jane Stiles had the following children:

- i. Rosy G.<sup>6</sup> Foust<sup>355</sup> was born in Oct 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>355</sup>
- 275. ii. Clarence Dean Foust<sup>159, 355-358, 980-983</sup> was born on May 01, 1895 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159, 356-357, 980</sup> He died on Mar 24, 1967 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup> He married (1) **Agnes Wilkie Brown** She was born on Aug 09, 1899 in Potter County, Pennsylvania.<sup>983</sup> She died on Aug 21, 1962 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>983</sup> He married (2) **Oney Beatrice Varner**, daughter of Issac Varner and Mary Jane Stewart, on Jul 19, 1963 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>981</sup> She was born on Feb 16, 1896 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jun 20, 1984 in Grand Island, Hall County, Nebraska.<sup>159</sup>
  - iii. Roxie Foust<sup>354, 359</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1897 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>359</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1965 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>359</sup>

Notes for Roxie Foust: Roxie was never married.

- iv. Irvin Edwin Foust<sup>354, 984-986</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1903 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>354, 984-986</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1995 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>986</sup> He married Amanda Sarah Lewis She was born on Feb 08, 1905 in Glen Campbell, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>989</sup> She died on Dec 17, 1993.<sup>989</sup>
  - v. Jesse Dewane Foust<sup>354, 360-362, 990-993</sup> was born on May 28, 1913 in Beaverdale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>360-361, 991, 993</sup> He died on Mar 02, 1970.<sup>993</sup> He married Gladys Pearl Hamer, daughter of Simon P. Hamer and Lillie M. Prough, on Oct 26, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>362</sup> She was born on Jul 18, 1918 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>362</sup> She died on Nov 17, 1997.<sup>994</sup>

**Jesse Dewane Foust** was buried in Dunmyer Cemetery, Salix, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

123. Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson (Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>117, 364-377</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1847 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>364</sup> She died on Nov 08, 1908 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>364</sup> She married John Jennings, son of Gidden Jennings, on Jul 03, 1865 in Muscatine, Muscantine County, Iowa.<sup>367</sup> He was born on Mar 15, 1843 in Ohio, United States of America.<sup>364, 366</sup> He died on Jul 05, 1923 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>364, 366</sup>

Mary Ann Wilson was buried in Memorial Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

John Jennings was buried in Memorial Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

John Jennings and Mary Ann Wilson had the following children:

277. i. Albert<sup>6</sup> Jennings<sup>372, 375, 995-996</sup> was born in 1866 in Illinois.<sup>372, 375, 995</sup> He died in 1936. He married **Minnie Feeck** on Feb 09, 1890 in Buena Vista County, Iowa.<sup>372</sup> She was born in 1873 in Illinois.<sup>372, 995</sup> She died in Greenmount Cemetery, Durango, La Plata County, Colorado.

Albert Jennings was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, Durango, La Plata County, Colorado.
 278. ii. Jane Jennings<sup>373-375</sup> was born in 1866 in Mercer County, Illinois.<sup>373-375</sup> She married (1) William W. Burke on Sep 05, 1886 in Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>373</sup> He was born in 1861 in Ohio.<sup>373</sup> She

married (2) **Howord Turner** on Nov 01, 1892 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>374</sup> He was born in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>374</sup>

- iii. Charles Jennings<sup>375</sup> was born in 1869 in Dakota.<sup>375</sup>
- 279. iv. Edith Mae Jennings<sup>997</sup> was born in 1875.<sup>997</sup> She married **Orville Bradfield** on Nov 29, 1899 in Silverton, San Juan County, Colorado.<sup>997</sup> He was born in 1854.<sup>997</sup>
  - v. Ada Jennings<sup>375</sup> was born in 1875 in Dakota.<sup>375</sup>
- vi. Jasper H. Jennings<sup>368-369, 375-376, 998</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1878 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>376</sup> He died on Aug 04, 1951 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>376</sup> He married Mabel Winchester on Oct 14, 1903 in Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>368</sup> She was born in 1881 in West Fork Township, Franklin County, lowa.<sup>368, 998</sup>
  - vii. Utah Jennings<sup>375</sup> was born in 1880 in Dakota.<sup>375</sup>
- 281. viii. William James Jennings<sup>369-371, 375, 999-1003</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1881 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>371</sup> He died on May 14, 1923 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>371</sup> He married **Charlotte D. Cocks** on May 09, 1911 in Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>370</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1893 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>1004</sup> She died on Jan 28, 1924.<sup>1004</sup>
  - ix. Myrtle Jennings<sup>375</sup> was born in 1883 in Dakota.<sup>375</sup>
  - x. Myrtle L. Jennings<sup>369, 377</sup> was born in Jul 1884 in Iowa.<sup>369</sup> She married Scott Winfield Seaworth, son of Charles Seaworth and Treda Gethal Grassell, on Oct 16, 1907 in Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>377</sup> He was born in 1881 in Bloomington, McLean County, Illinois.<sup>377</sup>
- xi. Walter Jennings<sup>365, 369, 1005-1011</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1886 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1972 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He married Esther Arazilla Taylor, daughter of John W. Taylor and Martha Lange, on Jan 28, 1914 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>365, 1011</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1890 in Bloomington, McLean County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 07, 1971 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Walter Jennings was buried in Memorial Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

- xii. Leroy Lee Jennings<sup>369, 1012-1017</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1888 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1014, 1017</sup> He died in Jan 1973 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1017</sup> He married (1)
  Mabel Ellen Ferguson, daughter of Michael P. Ferguson and Elizabeth Ann Ashton, on Jul 24, 1908 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1012</sup> She was born on Mar 25, 1891 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1015</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1942 in Le Mars R. F. D. 1, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1015</sup> He married (2) Iva Myrtle Morehead, daughter of Wilber E. Morehead and Ella Fletcher, on Aug 19, 1943 in Adsville, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1013</sup> She was born in 1896 in Akron R. R., Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1013</sup>
  - xiii. Glenn Jennings<sup>1018-1019</sup> was born in 1891 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1018-1019</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1893 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1018-1019</sup>

Glenn Jennings was buried on Aug 13, 1893 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

Notes for Glenn Jennings: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Died at 2 1/2 years of age.

124. John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower (Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 378-379</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1848 in Kanesville, Pottawattamie County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 30, 1894 in Oak Creek, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Frances Ann Richards on Nov 21, 1877.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Sarah Matilda Brady, daughter of Lindsay Anderson Brady and Elizabeth Ann Hendricks, on Nov 30, 1867.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 30, 1852 in Fort Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 21, 1922 in Castledale, Emery County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

John Albert Mower was buried on Jul 03, 1894 in Fairview City Cemetery, Sanpete County, Utah.

John Albert Mower and Frances Ann Richards had the following children:

- 284. i. Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 31, 1879 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 10, 1940.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Lovenia Ann Rigby on Jun 11, 1900.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Annie Mary Wright on Sep 15, 1920.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Keziah Frances Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1881.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Hyrum Deloss Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1883.<sup>12</sup>

- iv. Cynthia Ellen Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1886.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Jesse Lee Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1888.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Ernest Edmund Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1891.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. John Franklin Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1894.<sup>12</sup>

Sarah Matilda Brady was buried on May 24, 1922 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.

Notes for Sarah Matilda Brady:

Note taken from family group sheet submitted by Alicy B. Casper Morrell, 187 South 2th East, Sandy, UT. "According to the records of Elizabeth Ann Brady Huffaker - Sarah Matilda Brady was the last child born to Lindsay Anderson Brady and Elizabeth Ann Hendrickson."

John Albert Mower and Sarah Matilda Brady had the following children:

viii. John William<sup>6</sup> Mower<sup>378, 1020</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1868 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>378</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1923 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>378</sup> He married Mary Ellen
 Peterson on Apr 29, 1892.<sup>378</sup>

**John William Mower** was buried on Mar 17, 1923 in Fairview Upper Cemetery, Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.

ix. Susan Matilda Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1870 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 18, 1943 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Mahonri M. Titcomb on Dec 08, 1890 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Susan Matilda Mower was buried on Jun 21, 1943 in Bonita, Duchesne County, Utah.

286. x. Jordan Henry Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1872 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 16, 1966 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Elizabeth Peterson on Aug 17, 1893.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Luna Jane Tanner on Sep 08, 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Jordan Henry Mower was buried on May 20, 1966.

287. xi. Mary Elizabeth Mower<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on May 28, 1874 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 08, 1917 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>109</sup> She married Horace Eugene Allred, son of Joseph Parley Allred and Mary L. ?, on Aug 05, 1895 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Mar 22, 1874 in Chester, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 15, 1960 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Mary Elizabeth Mower was buried in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

xii. Marion Hendrickson Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1876 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 08, 1941 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Ruth Fenn on Oct 17, 1897.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Betsy Christina Hansen on Dec 21, 1904.<sup>12</sup>

Marion Hendrickson Mower was buried on May 11, 1941.

- xiii. James Albert Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1878 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 11, 1932.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Lucy Nay** on Dec 22, 1903.<sup>12</sup>
- xiv. Lindsay Anderson Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1881 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 05, 1881 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 289. xv. Martha Charlotte Mower<sup>379, 1021-1025</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1882 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>379</sup> She died on Sep 03, 1955 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>379</sup> She married (1) **Nelson Hendrickson Johnson** on Dec 25, 1899 in Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1021</sup> He was born on Jul 22, 1878 in Utah.<sup>1026</sup> He died on Feb 09, 1925 in Orange County, California.<sup>1027</sup> She married (2) **Kyar Lee Laswell**, son of Laswell and Chapman, on Jun 30, 1930.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 25, 1869 in Kentucky.<sup>1028</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1950 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1027</sup> She married (3) **Edgar Campbell** on Jul 05, 1952 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1025</sup> He was born in 1886.<sup>1025</sup>

**Martha Charlotte Mower** was buried on Sep 07, 1955 in Pomona, Los Angeles County, California.

xvi. Sarah Marinda Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1885 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1953 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Arnold Washington Bigler on Aug 20, 1903 in Manti, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2)

Edmund Cragun in Oct 1950.12

# Sarah Marinda Mower was buried on Feb 20, 1953.

- 290. xvii. Millie Tranquilla Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1888 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1970 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Reuben Henry Forbush on Aug 12, 1908 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Theodore J. Wassmer on Jan 09, 1959.<sup>12</sup>
  - xviii.Jennie Rosella Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 25, 1891 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1976 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Richard Walter Snow on Aug 10, 1910 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Benjamin Gradie Reep on Jun 28, 1949.<sup>12</sup>

Jennie Rosella Mower was buried on Apr 20, 1976 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

125. Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Mower (Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1851 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1923 in Taylor, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Joseph Bonapart Alvord, son of Thaddeus Alvord and Sally Celestina Briggs, on Nov 15, 1880 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 04, 1830 in Waterford, Oakland County, Michigan.<sup>380</sup> He died on Jan 09, 1908 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>

Sarah Elizabeth Mower was buried on Feb 28, 1923 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.

# Joseph Bonapart Alvord was buried in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.

Joseph Bonapart Alvord and Sarah Elizabeth Mower had the following children:

Susan<sup>6</sup> Alvord<sup>380</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1881 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She died on Sep 18, 1961 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She married (1) Barnard Elijah Farr on Oct 09, 1901 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She married (2) James Forbes Hunter on Feb 26, 1935.<sup>380</sup>

Susan Alvord was buried in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.

 ii. Joseph LeRoy Alvord<sup>380</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1883 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> He died on Feb 25, 1949 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>380</sup> He married Bertha Hillburg on Mar 18, 1907.<sup>380</sup>

# Joseph LeRoy Alvord was buried in Taylor, Weber County, Utah.

- 291. iii. Amy Alvord<sup>380</sup> was born on May 30, 1885 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1953 in Twin Falls, Twin Falls County, Idaho.<sup>380</sup> She married John Etherington Hadley, son of Samuel Hadley Sr. and Elizabeth Ann Etherington, on Dec 16, 1903 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> He was born on Aug 24, 1882 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1958 in Emmett, Gem County, Idaho.<sup>380</sup>
  - iv. Florence Alvord<sup>380</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1887 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She died on Sep 19, 1978.<sup>380</sup> She married Lee Greenwell on Nov 27, 1906 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>
  - v. ? Alvord<sup>380</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1890 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>? died on Apr 04, 1890 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>
- 126. Harriet Louisa<sup>5</sup> Strong (William<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 381-382</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1853 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>381</sup> She died on May 18, 1937 in Coltman, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>381</sup> She married (1) Aboil Campbell on Feb 03, 1865 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jan 15, 1835 in Ridgebury, Bradford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 02, 1873 in North Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) William John Poll on Aug 02, 1869 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) Benjamin Franklin Harrington about 1874 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (4) Augustus Short about 1874 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (5) Oscar Fritzallen Short on Oct 06, 1876 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (5) Oscar Fritzallen Short on Oct 06, 1876 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born about 1849 in Harrisville, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (6) Luman E. Shurtliff

Harriet Louisa Strong was buried on May 21, 1937 in Coltman, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Notes for Aboil Campbell: HIS PARENTS ARE JONATHAN CAMPBELL AND CHARITY FULLER, Aboil Campbell and Harriet Louisa Strong had no children.

William John Poll and Harriet Louisa Strong had no children.

Benjamin Franklin Harrington and Harriet Louisa Strong had no children.

Augustus Short and Harriet Louisa Strong had no children.

Oscar Fritzallen Short and Harriet Louisa Strong had no children.

- Luman E. Shurtliff and Harriet Louisa Strong had the following child:
  - i. Ernest Leo<sup>6</sup> Shurtliff<sup>382</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1897 in Idaho.<sup>382</sup> Ernest Leo died on Jul 11, 1969 in Pocatello, Bannock County, Idaho.<sup>382</sup>
- 127. James Jacob<sup>5</sup> Strong (William<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>119, 383-387</sup> was born on Jan 13, 1859 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>383-384</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1911 in La Grande, Union County, Oregon.<sup>119, 383</sup> He married **Sophia Roxcena Houghton**, daughter of Houghton, on Mar 11, 1884 in Santiquin, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 15, 1868 in Santiquin, Utah County, Utah.<sup>386</sup> She died on May 20, 1950 in La Grande, Union County, Oregon.<sup>388</sup>

**James Jacob Strong** was buried on Jun 19, 1911 in Hillcrest Cemetery, La Grande, Union County, Oregon.

Notes for Sophia Roxcena Houghton: Roxcena headstone has her birth year as 1868 while her death certificate has it as 1867.

James Jacob Strong and Sophia Roxcena Houghton had the following children:

- i. James W.<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>387</sup> was born in 1889 in Utah.<sup>387</sup>
- ii. Elvira Strong<sup>387</sup> was born in 1891 in Utah.<sup>387</sup>
- iii. Adelda Strong<sup>387</sup> was born in 1895 in Utah.<sup>387</sup>
- iv. Delbert A. Strong<sup>387</sup> was born in 1895 in Utah.<sup>387</sup>
- v. Amisy Strong<sup>387</sup> was born in 1898 in Utah.<sup>387</sup>
- vi. LaVern Strong<sup>387</sup> was born in 1902 in Oregon.<sup>387</sup>
- vii. Roxcena Strong<sup>385, 387</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1904 in La Grande, Union County, Oregon.<sup>385</sup>
- viii. Leonard Strong<sup>386-387</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1906 in La Grande, Union County, Oregon.<sup>386-387</sup>
- 128. Mary Lodema<sup>5</sup> Strong (William<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>121-122, 390-393</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1861 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1907 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>392</sup> She married Frank Monroe Dodge on Dec 05, 1880 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>390</sup> He was born on Jan 27, 1850 in Sheridan, Chautaugua County, New York.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1922 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Mary Lodema Strong was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Frank Monroe Dodge was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Frank Monroe Dodge and Mary Lodema Strong had the following children:

- 292. i. Mildred<sup>6</sup> Dodge<sup>393</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1883 in Granite, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>1029</sup> She married **Edwin Miskin** He was born on Jul 11 in St. John, Stafford County, Kansas.<sup>1029</sup>
  - ii. Frank Dodge<sup>393</sup> was born in Nov 1884 in Utah.<sup>393</sup>
  - iii. Lloyd Baxter Dodge<sup>391</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1897 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>391</sup> He died on Aug 28, 1930 in Roberts, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>391</sup> He married **?**

# Lloyd Baxter Dodge was buried in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.

129. William Henry<sup>5</sup> Strong (William<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>121-124, 394-396</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1863 in Springville, Utah County, Utah.<sup>123-124</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1919 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>123-124</sup> He married Clara Ann Bishop, daughter of Fredrick Bishop and Eliza Robinson Bishop Bishop, on Dec 31, 1882 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 29, 1862 in American Fork, Utah County, Utah.<sup>395</sup> She died on Feb 16, 1932 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>395</sup>

William Henry Strong was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Clara Ann Bishop was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

# Generation 5 (cont.)

# William Henry Strong and Clara Ann Bishop had the following children:

- i. Virginia<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>394</sup> was born in Sep 1887 in Utah.<sup>394</sup>
- ii. Leo Strong<sup>394</sup> was born in Dec 1888 in Utah.<sup>394</sup>
- iii. Blanche Strong<sup>394</sup> was born in Dec 1890 in Utah.<sup>394</sup>
- iv. Lewis Strong<sup>394</sup> was born in Nov 1892 in Utah.<sup>394</sup>
- v. Hattie Strong<sup>394</sup> was born in Oct 1894 in Utah.<sup>394</sup>
- vi. Elias Strong<sup>394</sup> was born in Dec 1899 in Utah.<sup>394</sup>
- 130. Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong (William<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>121-122, 397-405</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1865 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 122, 397</sup> She died on Jun 13, 1906 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Oscar Nathan Freeman, son of John H. Freeman, on Mar 30, 1882 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1859 in Rutland, Dane County, Wisconsin.<sup>406-407</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1923 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>407</sup>

Emmaline Jane Strong was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Notes for Emmaline Jane Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

WILLOW CREEK WARD RECORDS FILM 7290

MILO WARD RECORDS BOOK L PAGE 6

1900 FEDERAL CENSUS FOR BINGHAM COUNTY IDAHO

OBITUARY IDAHO FALLS `TIMES JUNE 19 1906

ENDOWMENT HOUSE RECORDS FILMS 183408 AND 183402

**Oscar Nathan Freeman** was buried on Dec 30, 1923 in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Oscar Nathan Freeman and Emmaline Jane Strong had the following children:

Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Freeman<sup>401, 1030</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1883 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>401, 1030</sup> She died on Oct 09, 1883 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>401, 1030</sup>

**Elizabeth Freeman** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Elizabeth Freeman: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

SAIT LAKE CITY DEATH RECORDS PAGE 295 #11725

SALT LAKE CITY CEMETARY RECORDS 979.225 VOL 35 PAGE 483

William Nathan Freeman<sup>398, 402, 1031</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1885 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>398, 402</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1948 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>402</sup> He married (1) Edith L. Shaw, daughter of Franklin Shaw and Aphelic Farley, on Mar 31, 1909 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>1031</sup> She was born on Mar 14, 1887 in Weber County, Utah.<sup>1032</sup> She died on Jan 31, 1911 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>1032-1033</sup> He married (2) Beatrice Evans on Dec 10, 1918 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**William Nathan Freeman** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

iii. Elva Emma Freeman<sup>403</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1887 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>403</sup> She died on Jul 20, 1888 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>403</sup>

**Elva Emma Freeman** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Elva Emma Freeman:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

SALT LAKE CITY 10TH WARD RECORDS FILM 26,642, BOOK 2704 P86

SALT LAKE CITY DEATH RECORDS PAGE 365 # 14580

SALT LAKE CITY CEMETARY RECORDS 979.225 VOL 25 PAGE 484

iv. Ida Harriet Freeman<sup>404-405, 1034-1036</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1888 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>404-405</sup> She died on Apr 03, 1919 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>404-405</sup> She married James William Lovell, son of Joseph Lovell and Leah Rathford, on Nov 07, 1906 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>1034</sup> He was born on Nov 11, 1879 in Oak City, Millard County, Utah.<sup>1037-1038</sup> He died on May 31, 1934 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>1037</sup>

Ida Harriet Freeman was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

v. Milton John Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1890 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 02, 1958 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho. He married Lydia Stewart Adams on Aug 14, 1913 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1891 in South Cottonwood, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 27, 1971 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 27, 1971 in Idaho

**Milton John Freeman** was buried in Jan 1958 in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

vi. Harold Heber Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1892 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1959 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Josephine Lovell on Dec 08, 1910 in Shelton, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 06, 1892 in Shelton, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1957 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Lola Elizabeth Haskell, daughter of ? Nelson, on Jul 31, 1957 in Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 29, 1901 in Princeton, Mille Lacs County, Minnesota.<sup>1039-1040</sup> She died on Feb 08, 1991 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Harold Heber Freeman** was buried on Feb 10, 1959 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

vii. Maude Freeman<sup>1041</sup> was born in 1894 in Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>1041</sup> She died in 1894 in Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>1041</sup>

Maude Freeman was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

viii. ? Freeman<sup>1042</sup> was born in 1895 in Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>1042</sup> He died in 1895 in Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>1042</sup>

? Freeman was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Notes for ? Freeman:

ALL AVAILABLE SOURCES HAVE BEEN CHECKED AND NO RECORD OF THIS CHILD CAN BE FOUND EXCEPT FOR FAMILY TRADITION WHICH SAYS HE DIED AT BIRTH AND A TOMBSTONE LOCATED NEXT TO HIS PARENTS IN THE UCON CITY CEMETERY, UCON, BONNEVILLE County, IDAHO.

 ix. Alice Lucinda Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1897 in Willow Creek, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 19, 1981 in Molallo, Clackmas,.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Jesse Earl Metcalf on Jul 17, 1915 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 31, 1895 in Iona, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 05, 1954 in MacKey, Custer County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) William Ray Wells on May 08, 1958 in Challis, Custer County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jun 11, 1888 in Leslie, Custer County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 06, 1972 in Meridian, Ada County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Alice Lucinda Freeman was buried in Ucon City Cemetery, Ucon, Bonneville County, Idaho.
 x. Agnes Strong Freeman<sup>399-400</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1903 in Milo, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>399-400</sup> She died in Mar 1988.<sup>399</sup> She married (1) Vernon Graham Ericson on Oct 10, 1921 in Farmington, Davis County, Utah.<sup>400</sup> He was born on Jan 22, 1902 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>400</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1964 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She

married (2) **Frank Lavern Olson** on Oct 05, 1972 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 28, 1897 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 01, 1988 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Agnes Strong Freeman** was buried in Salt Lake City Cemetery, Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.

131. Ernest James<sup>5</sup> Strong (James Thomas<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1874 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 03, 1958.<sup>12</sup> He married Eliza Davies on Jun 17, 1896.<sup>12</sup>

Ernest James Strong and Eliza Davies had the following children:

- i. Ernest Edward<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1897 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died in Jun.<sup>12</sup> He married **Judith Elvera Peterson** on Jun 22, 1921.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. John Douglas Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1898 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Margaret Stone** on Aug 17, 1921.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Douglas Strong<sup>12, 1043</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1898 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 29, 1898 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Douglas Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] John Douglas and Douglas were twins, born and died the same day at birth.

- iv. Mariel Charles Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 19, 1900 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Afton Irene Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1901 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Benjamin LaSalle Farnsworth** on Apr 04, 1923.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Ruth Mary Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 22, 1903 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Calrence George Cartwright** on Jul 20, 1923.<sup>12</sup>
- 295. vii. Leonard Clarence Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1908 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 23, 1980.<sup>12</sup> He married Irene Richards on Sep 14, 1935.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 05, 1913 in Bountiful, Davis County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - viii. Wayne Davis Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 19, 1914 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 132. Lowry F.<sup>5</sup> Strong (John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>40,410-411</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1855 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died in 1926.<sup>155</sup> He married Barbara Ellen Shank, daughter of Joshua Shank and Elizabeth Wissinger, on Jul 04, 1878.<sup>40</sup> She was born on Nov 26, 1858 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup> She died on Oct 02, 1936 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>412</sup>

**Lowry F. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Barbara Ellen Shank** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Barbara Ellen Shank: Mrs. Lowry F. Strong Mrs. Barbara Ellen (Shank) Strong, 78, widow of Lowry F. Strorong died in the home of her son, David Strong, Penn Run, at 6:45 a.m. Friday.

A daughter of Joshus and Elizabeth (Wissinger) Shank, the deceased was born November 16, 1858. She was a member of the Brethern Church for many years. Surviving are four sons: L. W., Clark and David Strong, all of Penn Run and Joshua Strong of Indiana. Also surviving is a niece, Nana Phillips, who was raised in the Strong home, and 28 grandchildren. A son and duaghter, Blair V. Strong and Mrs. Emma Lockard are deceased.

Funeral services were held at 10 a.m. Monday in Streams Funeral Home, in charfg of the Rev. Walter Myers. Interment followed in Cherryhill cemetery, near the Blair Short farm.

Lowry F. Strong and Barbara Ellen Shank had the following children: 296. i. Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>40, 1044-1045</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1879.<sup>1045</sup> He died in 1939.<sup>155</sup> He married Sarah Wise She was born in 1874.155 She died in 1926.155

**Loughry Webster Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 297. ii. Emma Strong<sup>40</sup> She died before 1913.<sup>40</sup> She married **George Lockard** 
  - iii. Frank Strong<sup>40</sup> He died before 1913.<sup>40</sup>
    - iv. Joshua Earl Strong<sup>1046</sup> was born in 1887.<sup>155</sup> He died in 1953.<sup>155</sup> He married Stella May Clawson, daughter of Frank Robert Clawson and Arabelle Shank, on May 18, 1921. She was born in Oct 1893 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1047</sup> She died between 1956–1975.

**Joshua Earl Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

298. v. Blair Vincent Strong<sup>411, 588, 1048-1049</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1890 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 411</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1935 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 411</sup> He married **Elsie Viola Clawson**, daughter of Frank Robert Clawson and Arabelle Shank, on Dec 10, 1919 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1049</sup> She was born on Jul 01, 1899 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473, 1048</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1933 in Armstrong Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1048</sup>

**Blair Vincent Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 299. vi. Clark Cameron Strong<sup>40, 410, 1050-1051</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1892 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1960 in Taylorsville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> He married **Sarah Frances Brendlinger**, daughter of Chalmers David Brendlinger and Margaret Catherine Woodside, on Sep 07, 1916. She was born on Jul 26, 1899 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died on Nov 08, 1984.
- 300. vii. David L. Strong<sup>40, 155</sup> was born in 1896.<sup>155</sup> He died in 1964.<sup>155</sup> He married **Cora B. ?** She was born in 1901.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1944.<sup>155</sup>

**David L. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

133. William Robert<sup>5</sup> Lydick (Elizabeth<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>414</sup> was born in Sep 1852.<sup>414</sup> He married Mary Ann Stokes, daughter of Geroge Stokes and Catharine Putt, in 1875.<sup>414</sup> She was born in Nov 1851.<sup>414</sup>

William Robert Lydick and Mary Ann Stokes had the following children:

- i. Charles<sup>6</sup> Lydick<sup>414</sup> was born about 1879.<sup>414</sup>
- ii. Dora Lydick<sup>414</sup> was born in Feb 1889.<sup>414</sup>
- 134. Anetta Pearl<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1863 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1938 in Cherry Tree, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Felix Lydick

**Anetta Pearl Strong** was buried on Sep 08, 1938 in Thompson Cemetery, Hillsdale, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Felix Lydick and Anetta Pearl Strong had the following children:

- i. Fred<sup>6</sup> Lydick<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Samuel Lydick<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Nannie Lydick<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Mame Lydick<sup>12</sup>
- v. Pyra Lydick<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Carl Lvdick<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Alice Lydick<sup>12</sup>
- 135. Oliver Elmer<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 415-416</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1867 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1948.<sup>415</sup> He married Stella Davison on Sep 16, 1897 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 22, 1879 in Dixonville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1965.<sup>415</sup>

Oliver Elmer Strong was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Stella Davison was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Oliver Elmer Strong and Stella Davison had the following child:

301. i. Charles Alexander<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>415-416</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1898 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>416</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1964 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>416</sup> He married Lila Catherine Lebo on Mar 03, 1920 in Denver, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 06, 1896 in Valley View, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1959.<sup>12</sup>

**Charles Alexander Strong** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

136. Ulysses Grant<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1868 in Zoar Station, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1927 in Sandyville, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Magdalena Harmon on Dec 25, 1890 in Waynesburg, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 29, 1867 in Sandyville, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1908 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Emma Christina Harmon on Oct 06, 1910 in Waynesburg, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 14, 1874.<sup>12</sup>

Ulysses Grant Strong was buried on Sep 15, 1927 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

Mary Magdalena Harmon was buried on Sep 19, 1908 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

Ulysses Grant Strong and Mary Magdalena Harmon had the following children:

- i. Clarence Everette<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1891 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 10, 1891 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. William Leroy Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1893 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 15, 1894 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Minnie May Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1895 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died in Sep 1921 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married William Moore
- iv. Clifford Martin Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1897 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Weaver**
- v. Delle Mary Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1900 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 13, 1930 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Wyette Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 23, 1902 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 24, 1902 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Margaret Ellen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1903 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **John Brown**
- viii. Curtis Ohfellow Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1906 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Ulysses Grant Strong and Emma Christina Harmon had the following child:

ix. Calvin Karl<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 17, 1914 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
 137. Elmer Ernest<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1870 in Zoarville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1932 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married Olive Logan Moffitt on Feb 01, 1893 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1876 in Canal Fulton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 13, 1935 in Canton, Stark

Elmer Ernest Strong was buried on Sep 08, 1932 in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Olive Logan Moffitt was buried on Mar 16, 1935 in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Elmer Ernest Strong and Olive Logan Moffitt had the following children:

- i. Lesley Eldred<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1894 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 16, 1965.<sup>12</sup> He married **Gladys Wingen** in Sep 1918.<sup>12</sup>
- 302. ii. Lena Helen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1896 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died in Feb 1966.<sup>12</sup> She married **Anthony Lester Merritt** on Jun 04, 1915 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1895 in Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. George Irvin Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1898 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 06, 1899.<sup>12</sup>

County. Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for George Irvin Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] George was 16 months old when he passed

- 303. iv. Thelma Margarite Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 06, 1900 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 25, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) William A. Pipp He was born on Mar 20, 1895 in Canandaigua, Ontario County, New York.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Cecil Goodwin in Feb 1915.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1894 in Charleston, Kanawha County, West Virginia.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Florence Elizabeth Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1904 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 30, 1970.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Gottscheck** on Apr 30, 1924.<sup>12</sup>
- 304. vi. Elleda Belle Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1909 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died in May 1994.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dale Ronald Jefferson** He was born in 1906.<sup>12</sup> He died in Dec 1992.<sup>12</sup>
- 138. Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 144, 417-426</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1872 in Zoar Station, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12, 144</sup> He died in 1931.<sup>12</sup> He married Clara Orintha Dieringer, daughter of John Dieringer and Amanda Rice, on Oct 17, 1894 in Mineral Point, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>418</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1875 in Mineral Point, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>427</sup>

Charles Oliver Strong and Clara Orintha Dieringer had the following children:

305. i. Emmett Sylvester<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>417, 419, 423-424, 1052-1056</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1894 in Sandy Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>417, 1054</sup> He died on Jul 07, 1959 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1054</sup> He married (1) Emma Francis Walters in Dec 1958 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 12, 1903 in Bladen, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 01, 1998 in Nist Heath Care Center, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 196</sup> He married (2) Aldy Louise Kimber, daughter of James Kimber and Ella Johnson, on Jul 20, 1922 in Wheeling, Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 04, 1887 in Wooster, Wayne County, Ohio.<sup>1057</sup> She died on Aug 20, 1955 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Emmett Sylvester Strong was buried in West Lawn Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Notes for Emmett Sylvester Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Emmett's SSN 274-09-7736 Record of Birth Case 147 Record 6-25-1895 Tusc Co Sandy Twp Vol 2 Pg 496 in N. Phila OH

Myrtle May Strong<sup>419-420, 423-424, 1058-1059</sup> was born on May 10, 1897 in Sandyville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>420</sup> She died on May 12, 1962 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1058</sup> She married Howard J. Kepler in 1926 in Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>1059</sup>

Notes for Myrtle May Strong: Myrtle and Howard probably did not have any children.

- 306. iii. Eva Marie Strong<sup>12, 419, 421, 423, 424, 1060</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1898 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>421</sup> She died on Dec 25, 1962.<sup>12</sup> She married **Albert J. Farinet** on May 03, 1923 in Allen County, Indiana.<sup>421</sup> He was born on Apr 21, 1900 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>421</sup>
- 307. iv. Roy Oliver Strong<sup>422-424, 1061-1063</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1901 in Sandyville, Ohio.<sup>422, 1062</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1944 in Dunbar, Kanawha County, West Virginia.<sup>422</sup> He married **Elsie Mae Smith** in 1935 in Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>1061</sup> She was born in 1901 in Ohio.<sup>1063</sup>
- 308. v. Grace A. Strong<sup>12, 423-424, 1064-1065</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1903 in Ohio.<sup>12, 423</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1955.<sup>12</sup> She married **William M. Bednarz** He was born in 1900 in Ohio.<sup>1064-1065</sup>
  - vi. Louemma Maud Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1904 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 20, 1904 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Louemma Maud Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Louemma is buried in the Old Sandyville Cementary in Sandyville. Along with her are her parents, Charles and Clara, as well as Montford and Edna. The stones and grounds are in excellant condition. For those inclined, the GPS coordinates are N 40 38' 315" W 081 22' 408"

- vii. Inez Leahetta Strong<sup>423-424, 1066-1069</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1905 in Ohio.<sup>1068</sup> She died on Oct 03, 1985 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1067</sup> She married Daniel Monroe Tilton He was born on Sep 26, 1905 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1069</sup>
  - viii. Montford Lewis Strong<sup>424, 1070-1071</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1910 in Ohio.<sup>1071</sup> He died on Oct 31, 1910 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1070</sup>

Notes for Montford Lewis Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Montford is buried in the Old Sandyville Cementary in Sandyville. Along with her are her parents, Charles and Clara , as well as Louemma and Edna. The stones and grounds are in excellant condition.

For those inclined, the GPS coordinates are N 40 38' 315" W 081 22' 408"

310. ix. Lawrence Lloyd Strong<sup>423, 425, 1072-1075</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1911 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1072-1073</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1958.<sup>1073</sup> He married (1) Hattie Belle Kitzmiller in 1933 in Brooke County, West Virginia.<sup>1074</sup> She was born on Jun 29, 1911.<sup>1073</sup> She died on Aug 02, 1956.<sup>1073</sup> He married (2) Margaret Ann Householder on Oct 11, 1957 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>425</sup> She was born in 1911.<sup>425</sup>

Lawrence Lloyd Strong was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.
 x. Dorothy Helen Strong<sup>423, 426, 1076-1077</sup> was born on May 26, 1914 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>426</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1996 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>426</sup> She married Marvin Anton Keeney He was born on Aug 28, 1915 in Augusta, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>1077-1078</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1983 in Dellroy, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>1079</sup>

Dorothy Helen Strong was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Notes for Dorothy Helen Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Dorthey passed at 1:30 AM after a suffering from Alzheimers disease for a number of years.

She was the last surviving of the 12 children by Charles Oliver and Clara Orentha Dieringer.

- xi. Margaret Amanda Strong<sup>12, 423</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1916 in Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Shankel**
- xii. Edna Beatrice Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1917.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 21, 1917.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Edna Beatrice Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Edna is buried in the Old Sandyville Cementary in Sandyville. Along with her are her parents, Charles and Clara, as well as Montford and Louemma. The stones and grounds are in excellant condition. For those inclined, the GPS coordinates are N 40 38' 315" W 081 22' 408"

139. Matilda Sarah<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>428-433</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1879 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12, 433</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1971 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>431</sup> She married George T. Shaefer, son of Frank Shaeffer and Christian Weller, on Sep 29, 1898 in Bolivar, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>428</sup> He was born on Nov 09, 1871 in Sandy Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>434</sup> He died in 1942.<sup>429</sup>

Matilda Sarah Strong was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

George T. Shaefer was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

George T. Shaefer and Matilda Sarah Strong had the following children:

- 311. i. Ollie Ades<sup>6</sup> Shaffer<sup>430, 432, 1080</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1899 in Sandy Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>430</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1969 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1080</sup> She married Walter E. Van Voorhis, son of Grant Van Voorhis and Cora Farber, on Jan 02, 1926 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 07, 1895 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1081</sup>
- 312. ii. Mildred V. Schafer<sup>432, 1082-1084</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1906 in Waco, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 1083</sup>

She died on Aug 28, 1986 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1082</sup> She married **Fred J. Maurer** He was born in 1903 in Ohio.<sup>1084</sup>

140. Jacob Ervin<sup>5</sup> Strong (Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>145-147, 435-437</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1882 in Zoarville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>146-147, 435</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1958 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>435</sup> He married Olive M. Shott on Dec 11, 1904 in Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>145</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1882 in Sandyville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>435</sup> She died on May 03, 1962 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>435</sup>

Jacob Ervin Strong was buried in Greenlawn Cemetery, Sandyville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

Olive M. Shott was buried in Greenlawn Cemetery, Sandyville, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.

Jacob Ervin Strong and Olive M. Shott had the following children:

- i. Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>436-437</sup> was born in 1908 in Ohio.<sup>436-437</sup>
- ii. Ralph I. Strong<sup>436-437</sup> was born in 1910 in Ohio.<sup>436-437</sup>
- iii. Clarence E. Strong<sup>436-437</sup> was born in 1917 in Ohio.<sup>436-437</sup>
- iv. Dorothy M. Strong<sup>437</sup> was born in 1920 in Ohio.<sup>437</sup>
- v. Doris M. Strong<sup>437</sup> was born in 1922 in Ohio.<sup>437</sup>
- vi. Anna R. Strong<sup>437</sup> was born in 1927 in Ohio.<sup>437</sup>
- 141. Harvey Benton<sup>5</sup> Strong (Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>152-154, 439-447</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1869 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>152-154</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1954 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>152, 154</sup> He married Elizabeth B. Paul, daughter of Zacariah Paul and Mary Elizabeth Cameron, on Jun 13, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>441</sup> She was born on Jun 17, 1872 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>440, 442</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1948 in Penn Run R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>440, 442</sup>

**Harvey Benton Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harvey Benton Strong:

According to the 1900 Census, Harvey and his family were living in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Elizabeth B. Paul** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harvey Benton Strong and Elizabeth B. Paul had the following children:

313. i. Ethel Mabel<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>90, 154, 442-445, 1085-1089</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1895 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>444</sup> She died on Jul 20, 1987 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>444, 1088</sup> She married (1) J. R. Zamboni She married (2) Merle Gardner White, son of James G White and Wilda Repine, on Oct 20, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>443</sup> He was born on Jul 02, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>443, 1085, 1090</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1930 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1085</sup>

**Ethel Mabel Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Mabel Strong: In 1948, Ethel and J. R. were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

 Elva M. Strong<sup>154, 442, 445, 447, 1091</sup> was born in 1902 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>445, 447</sup> She married (1) ? Schregengost She married (2) John E Glass, son of Preston L Glass and Dora A Cary, on Nov 06, 1946 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>447</sup> He was born in 1898 in Farmington, Saint Francois County, Missouri.<sup>447</sup>

Notes for Elva M. Strong: In 1948, Elva and John were living in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.

314. iii. Elma Mary Strong<sup>154, 442, 445-446, 1092-1098</sup> was born on May 14, 1902 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1995 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup> She married **Sandy Ambrose Moose**, son of Frank Moose and Amanda Cresswell, on Sep 26, 1923 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>446</sup> He was born on Jul

31, 1898 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1092, 1095-1097</sup> He died on Dec 05, 1962 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1096-1097</sup>

Notes for Elma Mary Strong: In 1948, Elma and Sandy were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

142. Archie Warden<sup>5</sup> Strong (Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 151, 448-455</sup> was born on May 13, 1871 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Aug 13, 1914 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married Margaret Ann Cribbs, daughter of Samuel A. Cribbs and Mary M. Cole, in 1900 in Tanoma, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Jul 11, 1868 in Dixonville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>448</sup> She died on Nov 17, 1961 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>448</sup>

Archie Warden Strong was buried in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Archie Warden Strong and Margaret Ann Cribbs had the following children:

 i. Helen Florence<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>151, 1099-1101</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1900 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>151</sup> She died on Oct 10, 1940 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1101</sup> She married **Earl Levi Whorton**, son of Hilary Whorton and Mahulda ?, on Dec 30, 1922.<sup>151</sup> He was born on Mar 14, 1897 in New Martinsville, Wetzel County, West Virginia.<sup>1102-1104</sup> He died on Jul 18, 1965 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1105</sup>

Helen Florence Strong was buried in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

- 316. ii. Sara Roberta Strong<sup>450, 1106-1109</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1902 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1955 in Leechburg, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She married Leo Edgar Moore on Nov 16, 1921.<sup>1106</sup> He was born on Oct 18, 1898 in Rathmel, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1110-1112</sup> He died on Feb 19, 1990.<sup>1112</sup>
- 317. iii. Roy Daniel Strong<sup>151, 451, 1113-1114</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1904 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>451, 1113</sup> He died on May 08, 1961 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>451</sup> He married (1) **Betsy Watson** He married (2) **R. Eileen Polliard** She was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1114</sup> She died in 1975.
- iv. Leah Elizabeth Strong<sup>449, 452, 1115-1118</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1907 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>449, 452, 1118</sup> She died in Dec 1984 in Apollo, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1118</sup> She married **Rex Monro Craig**, son of William Newton Craig and Effie Katherine McHenry, on Nov 03, 1934. He was born on Jan 31, 1909 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1115-1117, 1119-1120</sup> He died on Mar 31, 1963 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1117</sup>

**Leah Elizabeth Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. ? Strong<sup>455</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1909 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>455</sup> He died on Nov 12, 1909 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 319. vi. Samuel Wesley Strong<sup>151, 453-454, 1121-1122</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1912 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>453-454</sup> He died on Jan 17, 1966 in Apollo, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>454</sup> He married **Stella Irene Berkey**, daughter of Milton S. Berkey and Lavina Kaltenbaugh, on Jun 28, 1934. She was born on Sep 15, 1912 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1123</sup> She died in Sep 1979.<sup>1123</sup>
- 143. **Jacob Geffey**<sup>5</sup> **Strong** (Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1874.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 19, 1935.<sup>12</sup> He married **Florence Lydick** She was born in 1880.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1963.<sup>155</sup>

**Jacob Geffey Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Florence Lydick** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Geffey Strong and Florence Lydick had the following child:

i. Arthur D.<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>155</sup> was born in 1902.<sup>155</sup> He died in 1966.<sup>155</sup>

**Arthur D. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

144. Thomas Mardus<sup>5</sup> Strong (Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 15, 1876 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 08, 1951 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Cordelia Jean Everwine on Mar 20, 1901.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 02, 1870 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 11, 1947 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Thomas Mardus Strong and Cordelia Jean Everwine had the following child:

320. i. Francis Everwine<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12, 1124</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1903 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 23, 1980 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Daniel Blaine Helman** on Dec 30, 1922.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1895.<sup>1124</sup> He died in 1965.<sup>12</sup>

**Francis Everwine Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

145. William Anderson<sup>5</sup> Michaels (James David<sup>4</sup>, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 62, 456-464</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1866 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 09, 1929 in Medina, Medina County, Ohio.<sup>12, 460</sup> He married Mary Angeline Kelly on Nov 20, 1884.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 23, 1870 in Huntingdon County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 23, 1932 in Medina, Medina County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

William Anderson Michaels and Mary Angeline Kelly had the following children:

- i. Charles Edward<sup>6</sup> Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1885 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1956.<sup>12</sup> He married **Anna Rozella Stemme** on Apr 09, 1907.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. James David Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1886 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 11, 1950.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mattie Marie McGavitt**
- iii. George Flood Michaels<sup>458</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1889 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>458</sup> He died on Jan 31, 1965.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) May Elizabeth Larner on Dec 10, 1915.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Mary Ryan on Jul 07, 1956 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>458</sup> She was born on Apr 06, 1894 in Dubuque, Jackson County, Iowa.<sup>458</sup>
- iv. John Ellsworth Michaels<sup>1125-1127</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1891 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1127</sup> He died on Aug 24, 1963 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1126</sup> He married Anna E. Redman, daughter of Joseph Redman and Mary ?, on Apr 10, 1913 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1125</sup> She was born in 1892.<sup>1125</sup>
- v. Thomas Jasper Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1892 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 11, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He married Ida Zimmerman on Oct 19, 1922.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. William Merrit Michaels<sup>462-463</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1894 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>462-463</sup> He died on Feb 09, 1972.<sup>463</sup> He married **Anna Malloy** on Oct 11, 1924.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Kathryn Belle Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on May 22, 1896 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 03, 1980.<sup>12</sup> She married **Walter Wolf** on Apr 09, 1915.<sup>12</sup>
- viii. Bessie Mary Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1898 in Jefferson Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died in Aug 1967.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Marshek** on Feb 02, 1916.<sup>12</sup>
- ix. Harry McKinley Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1899 in Jefferson Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Nettie Kucera He married (2) Viva L. Messmore on Aug 07, 1950 in Medina County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 19, 1921 in Jackson Township, Ashland County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- x. Annie May Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1901 in Elizabeth, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 21, 1905.<sup>12</sup>
- xi. Frank Andrew Michaels<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1901 in Elizabeth, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1925.<sup>12</sup> He married **Dalee Olive Eberhardt** on Dec 25, 1925.<sup>12</sup>
- 321. xii. Clarence Theodore Michaels<sup>456-457, 1128-1129</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1906 in Jefferson Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>457, 1128</sup> He died on Apr 25, 1960.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Anne Allie on Apr 29, 1939 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>456</sup> She was born in 1919 in Ohio.<sup>456, 1129</sup>
  - xiii. Emma Roselia Trimble<sup>464</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1907 in Peters Creek, Washington County, Pennsylvania.<sup>464</sup> She died on Aug 19, 1996.<sup>464</sup> She married (1) **Paul Warczinsky** on Sep 12, 1923.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) **Shelton Trimble** on Aug 02, 1947.<sup>12</sup>
- 322. xiv. Mary Harnet Michaels<sup>12, 62, 461</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1909 in Jefferson Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>461</sup> She died on May 27, 1992 in Strongsville, Cuyahoga County,

Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **Irvin David Williams** on Jun 12, 1929.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1906 in Redhaw, Ashland County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1988.<sup>12</sup>

- xv. Albert Clifford Williams<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1911 in Elizabeth, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 24, 1913.<sup>12</sup>
- xvi. Grace Irene Michaels<sup>459</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1912 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>459</sup> She married **Charles Campbell Patterson** on Aug 07, 1933.<sup>12</sup>
- 146. Ada Decella<sup>5</sup> Michaels (Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>156-157, 465-467</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1867 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup> She died on Oct 02, 1949 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup> She married William Miller He was born on Sep 29, 1861.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1943.<sup>181, 465</sup>

Ada Decella Michaels was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

William Miller was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

William Miller and Ada Decella Michaels had the following children:

- 323. i. Mary Malissa<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>466.467, 1130</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>466</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1967 in Belsano United Methodist Church Cemetery, Belsano, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>466</sup> She married (1) Elliott Ambrose Shepherd, son of Samuel Shepherd and Betsey Fetterman, on Oct 15, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>467</sup> He was born on Jul 14, 1886.<sup>297</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1918.<sup>297</sup> She married (2) Raymond Albert Sherry, son of John Sherry and Elizabeth Rosensteel, in 1923.<sup>297</sup> He was born on Feb 12, 1887.<sup>297</sup>
  - ii. Gilbert Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1888.<sup>297</sup> He died on Aug 13, 1888.<sup>297</sup>

**Gilbert Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 324. iii. Merritt Clarence Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1893.<sup>297</sup> He married **Thelma Stachey Songer** in 1912.<sup>297</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1894.<sup>297</sup>
  - iv. Tesssie Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1896.<sup>297</sup> She died in 1990.<sup>465</sup> She married Joseph Franklin Folckemer, son of Adam Henry Folckemer and Nancy Jane Miller, in 1913.<sup>297</sup> He was born on May 08, 1890 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>500</sup> He died in 1955.<sup>465</sup>

**Tesssie Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Harriett Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1897.<sup>297</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1924.<sup>297</sup>

**Harriett Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Laura Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1899.<sup>297</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1992.<sup>465</sup> She married **Charles Bracken** 

**Laura Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

147. Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Michaels (Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup>, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>156, 158, 468-469</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1877 in Pennsylvania.<sup>158</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1928 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>158</sup> She married Samuel Smith Marsh, son of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Mar 28, 1869 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>468</sup> He died on May 21, 1935 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>468</sup>

**Samuel Smith Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Samuel Smith Marsh:

According to the 1910 census, Sameul was living in Spangler, Pennsylvania. He was married nine years and had one child. Living with him was, Hulda Vasbinder, niece age 14, and Susie Michaels, mother-in-law age 73.

Samuel's tombstone says he was born in 1876.

Samuel Smith Marsh and Elizabeth Michaels had the following child:

325. i. Clarence S.<sup>6</sup> Marsh<sup>469-470, 1131</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1908 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 469</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1967 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 469</sup> He married **Lois Dias** She was born on Oct 10, 1920 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1961.<sup>470</sup>

**Clarence S. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clarence S. Marsh: US Army. According to Grace (Marsh) Putman this is a Pittsburgh area Marsh.

148. Nancy Matilda<sup>5</sup> Bennett (William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Nov 29, 1949.<sup>159</sup> She married William Hartman Beam on Apr 11, 1884.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Feb 28, 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 16, 1934.<sup>159</sup>

Nancy Matilda Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

William Hartman Beam was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Hartman Beam:

Clearfield Progress, Nov. 1, 1934

William H. Beam, born Feb. 28, 1862, died Oct. 16th, 1934, ws united in marriage to Matilda Bennett, April 11th, 1884. Mr. Bennett [sic] had been in ill health for over one year. He was a saw mill man for the greater part of his life. Mr. Beam is survived by his wife, sons Russel of New Washington, Wesley of Rossiter, and one daughter, Mrs. Mina McCrumb of Commodore. Mr. Beam had been a member of the International Bible students association known as Jehovah;s Witnesses. Funeral services were held at his New Washington home, Mr. Miller, a student of the Bible students association officiating. Interment in New Washington cemetery, Oct. 20th.

William Hartman Beam and Nancy Matilda Bennett had the following children:

- 326. i. Eva Surella<sup>6</sup> Beam<sup>159</sup> was born in Jun 1886 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on May 29, 1927 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married William Charles Sunderlin, son of Thomas Jefferson Sunderlin and Mary Alice Baker, on Aug 18, 1904 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Feb 02, 1883 in Otterbein, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in Aug 1971 in Bradford, McKean County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
  - ii. Harry Beam<sup>159</sup> was born in Nov 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
  - iii. Wesley Beam<sup>159</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in Feb 1972.<sup>159</sup> He married Clementine Pennington She was born about 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
  - iv. Minnie Beam<sup>159</sup> was born in Jul 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married **? McCrumb**
- 327. v. James Russell Beam<sup>159</sup> was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1974.<sup>159</sup> He married Bessie C. Kitchen, daughter of Samuel S. Kitchen and Louisa Augusta Corsen, on Mar 28, 1921.<sup>159</sup> She was born in 1904.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jan 19, 1968.<sup>159</sup>

James Russell Beam was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

149. Harry Frances<sup>5</sup> Bennett Sr. (William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1871.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1943.<sup>159</sup> He married Clara Virginia McKendrick She was born in 1872.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1931.<sup>159</sup>

Harry Frances Bennett Sr. was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Clara Virginia McKendrick was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Frances Bennett Sr. and Clara Virginia McKendrick had the following children:

328. i. Rose<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born in 1893 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died in 1948.<sup>159</sup> She married **Robert Irvin Spaid**, son of John E. Spaid and Clara Alice Rainey, on Mar 16, 1915.<sup>159</sup> He was born in Nov 1891 in Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on May 04, 1956.<sup>159</sup>

- ii. Ethel R. Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born about 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- iii. Anna Catherine Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Mar 17, 1974 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married Henry Ellsworth Hilliard He was born on Jan 16, 1895.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 17, 1959.<sup>159</sup>
- iv. Albert Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- v. Clara E. Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1902.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1925.<sup>12</sup>

**Clara E. Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. vi. Harry J. Bennett Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born in 1904.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1921.<sup>12</sup>

Harry J. Bennett Jr. was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Frederick Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- viii. Alice Regina Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1909.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jun 15, 2000.<sup>159</sup> She married **Harry J. Pennington**, son of Harry F. Pennington and Anna Elizabeth Eagler, on Feb 08, 1926 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- 150. William Henry<sup>5</sup> Bennett (William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on May 25, 1880. He died on Aug 28, 1958.<sup>159</sup> He married Margaret Mull She was born on Aug 31, 1885.<sup>159</sup> She died in 1967.<sup>159</sup>

William Henry Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

William Henry Bennett and Margaret Mull had the following children:

- i. Ralph Henry<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on May 10, 1906 in Luthersburg, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 24, 1977 in Kane, McKean County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married Adaline Ruth Lee She was born on Jul 26, 1906.<sup>159</sup>
- ii. Grace Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1908.<sup>159</sup> She died on Oct 28, 1997.<sup>159</sup> She married **Hamilton P. McAnulty** He was born on Apr 18, 1904.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 16, 1987.<sup>159</sup>

Grace Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Harvey Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1909.<sup>159</sup> He married **Ruth Meckley** She was born on Dec 13, 1964.<sup>159</sup>
- iv. Sanor F. Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1911.<sup>159</sup> He died on May 21, 1995.<sup>159</sup> He married Alma M. Sieford on Jun 18, 1934.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Jun 26, 1914.<sup>159</sup> She died on Dec 30, 1985.<sup>159</sup>

**Sanor F. Bennett** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Ruth Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1914.<sup>159</sup> She married **Dean Haley**
- vi. Larue Bennett<sup>159</sup> She married **Eugene Kelly**
- vii. Orvis Bennett<sup>159</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1919 in Kerrmoor, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Dec 31, 1986 in Clearfield, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Freda Ellen Lee**
- viii. Helen Bennett<sup>181</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1924.<sup>159</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1994.<sup>159</sup> She married (1) **John Courson** She married (2) **Huey Hurd**

Helen Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.
 151. Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett (William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1882 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on May 24, 1966 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married James Irwin Sunderlin, son of Thomas Jefferson

Sunderlin and Mary Alice Baker, on Jun 06, 1907.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Apr 14, 1877 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1960 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

Sarah Eva Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

James Irwin Sunderlin was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

James Irwin Sunderlin and Sarah Eva Bennett had the following children: 329. i. James Clair<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1908 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Dec 19, 1988 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Dorothy Price** She was born on Jun 06, 1915 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

**James Clair Sunderlin** was buried in Rock Springs Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- 330. ii. Carlton Clyde Sunderlin<sup>159</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1910.<sup>159</sup> He married **Victoria Kaski** on Aug 23, 1931 in Linden, Union County, New Jersey.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Dec 11, 1913.<sup>159</sup>
- 331. iii. Mary Catherine Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1911 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jan 07, 1976 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married **Oscar Leonard Curry**, son of Wellington Ent Curry and Annie Lucinda Rupert, on Apr 24, 1934 in Grampian, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Nov 28, 1910 in Greenwood Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1985 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

Mary Catherine Sunderlin was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- 332. iv. Reed Thomas Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1913.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 05, 1990 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married Gertrude Bracken on Feb 20, 1937.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Mar 04, 1918.<sup>159</sup>
- 333. v. Agnes Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1916.<sup>159</sup> She married **Ralph H. Doty** on Aug 07, 1939.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Aug 15, 1915.<sup>159</sup>
- 152. Emma May<sup>5</sup> Bennett (William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married Simon Guiher He was born in 1879.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1954.<sup>12</sup>

Simon Guiher and Emma May Bennett had the following child:

- i. Della<sup>6</sup> Guiher was born about 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- 153. Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett (William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1892 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1971.<sup>159</sup> She married Harry Jefferson Sunderlin, son of Thomas Jefferson Sunderlin and Mary Alice Baker, on Sep 04, 1914.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Jan 15, 1889 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1966.<sup>159</sup>

Minnie Elmira Bennett was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Jefferson Sunderlin and Minnie Elmira Bennett had the following children:

- i. Alma F.<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1915.<sup>159</sup> She died on Apr 10, 1915.<sup>159</sup>
- 334. ii. Martha Faye Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1916.<sup>159</sup> She married **Keith Elliot Babb** on Apr 06, 1936.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Dec 26, 1914.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jun 09, 1986.<sup>159</sup>
- 335. iii. Joseph Russell Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1918.<sup>159</sup> He died on Aug 02, 1970.<sup>159</sup> He married Cleon Imogene Karr on Jun 29, 1945.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1921.<sup>159</sup> She died on Apr 11, 1975.<sup>159</sup>
  - iv. Clayton Samuel Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1920.<sup>159</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1988.<sup>159</sup> He married **Ruth Meckley** She was born on Dec 13, 1964.<sup>159</sup>

**Clayton Samuel Sunderlin** was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- 336. v. Mary Katherin Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1923.<sup>159</sup> She married **Franklin Earl Walburn** on Jun 17, 1943.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Mar 23, 1921.<sup>159</sup>
- 154. Margaret Bell<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Peter<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 472</sup> was born in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472</sup> She married Wellington Clifford Berkebile He was born in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472</sup>

Wellington Clifford Berkebile and Margaret Bell Bennett had the following children: i. Dorothy<sup>6</sup> Berkebile<sup>12</sup> She married **Blair Nelson** 

337. ii. Olive C. Berkebile<sup>12, 1131-1132</sup> was born in 1903.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1975.<sup>155</sup> She married **Norman Charles Little** He was born on Feb 07, 1893 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 1133</sup> He died on Jun 09, 1965 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 1132-1133</sup>

**Olive C. Berkebile** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Generation 5 (cont.)

 iii. Ralph Hezekiah Berkebile<sup>472, 1134</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1908 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>472, 1134</sup> He died on Jan 18, 1993 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1134</sup> He married **Thelma R. Bracken** She was born in 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1135</sup> She died in 1985.

Notes for Ralph Hezekiah Berkebile: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

155. Henry S.<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 161</sup> was born in 1879.<sup>161</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1952 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Elsie Martin She was born in 1881.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1945.<sup>161</sup>

Henry S. Bennett was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Henry S. Bennett:

Bennett: Nov 6, 1952. Star. Funeral services for Henry S Bennett, 73, Barnesboro RD2 who died Nov. 2 1952 will be held this afternoon at 2 p.m. in Mt Union Evangelical United Brethren Church. Interment will follow in Mt Union Cemetery near Alverda. His wife, Elsie Martin Bennett preceded him in death. He is survived by a son Dale and daughter Hulda, both at home. He was a brother of Roland W of Indiana, Homer R of Barnesboro RD2 and Mrs. Fred Golden of Penn Run.

Elsie Martin was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry S. Bennett and Elsie Martin had the following children:

- i. Hulda<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Dale Bennett<sup>109, 1136</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1918.<sup>1136</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1995.<sup>1136</sup>

**Dale Bennett** was buried in Mt. Zion Lutheran Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

156. **Nan<sup>5</sup> Bennett** (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Fred Golden** 

Notes for Nan Bennett: In 1952, Nan and Fred were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Fred Golden and Nan Bennett had the following child: i. ?<sup>6</sup> Golden<sup>12</sup>

157. **John<sup>5</sup> Bennett** (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Blanche DeHaven** 

Notes for John Bennett: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Wilson and Nelson were twins who died in infancy.

John Bennett and Blanche DeHaven had the following children:

- i. Wilson<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Nelson Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- iii. James Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1953.<sup>12</sup>
- 158. Homer Richard<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 473</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1900 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1983.<sup>12</sup> He married Iva Emeigh She was born in 1900.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1992.<sup>161</sup>

**Homer Richard Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Iva Emeigh was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Homer Richard Bennett and Iva Emeigh had the following children:

i. Dean<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 16, 1934.<sup>161</sup>

**Dean Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dean Bennett: Dean died in infancy.

- 338. ii. Sara Ellen Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married Walter Littau
- 159. **Howard<sup>5</sup> Bennett** (George<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Irene Horner**

Howard Bennett and Irene Horner had the following children:

- i. Howard<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Donna Lee Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- 160. Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>166, 474-477</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1864 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>166, 181</sup> She died on Feb 11, 1947 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>166, 181</sup> She married Uriah George B. Marsh, son of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, on Oct 03, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>477</sup> He was born on Jun 04, 1863 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>478</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1918 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>478</sup>

**Amanda Elmira Bennett** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Uriah George B. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Uriah George B. Marsh and Amanda Elmira Bennett had the following children:

i. Jacob Edison<sup>6</sup> Marsh<sup>470, 470, 1137-1139</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1890 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1137-1139</sup> He died on Apr 05, 1975 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 1138-1139</sup>

**Jacob Edison Marsh** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

339. ii. Nellie M. Marsh<sup>476</sup> was born in Mar 1893 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>476</sup> She died in 1926.<sup>470</sup> She married **Andrew Adams** He was born on Nov 25, 1890 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1972.<sup>181</sup>

**Nellie M. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

340. iii. Charles Samuel Marsh<sup>109, 474, 476, 1140</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1894 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 474, 1140</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1988 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He married **Grace L. Treaster**, daughter of Walter R. Treaster and Annie Mary Hoffman, on Jul 14, 1917 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She was born on May 24, 1901 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She died on Sep 24, 1986 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

**Charles Samuel Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

341. iv. Arthur Delano Marsh<sup>109, 476</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1895 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 109</sup> He died on Apr 01, 1972 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 109</sup> He married **Elda Mae Orner** She was born on Jan 09, 1901 in Wehrum, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Aug 13, 1973 in Wehrum, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Arthur Delano Marsh** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Arthur Delano Marsh: According to the 1920 census, Arthur was living with his brother, Charles.

Marsh: Arther Delano of 604 Coble St, Ebensburg died 1 Apr. 1972, aged 76 years. Lee Hospital at Johnstown. Born 26 Aug. 1895 Blacklick Twp. S/o Hugh & Amanda E Bennett

Marsh. H/o Elda Orner. Occupation Penndot. Buried Pineland. Survived by wife and son Arthur W of Vintondale RD, daughter Leona w/o Kenneth Nole and 3 grandchildren, brother of Harry & Edward of Ebensburg, Charles of Nicktown, Harvey of Alverda, Mrs Blanch Johns of Barnesboro. Minister Rev. Leroy Barnhart. Funeral 5 Apr. 1972 at 2 p.m. Askew Funeral Home

342. v. Harry Hildbert Marsh<sup>109, 470, 476, 1141-1143</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1897 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1141, 1143</sup> He died in Apr 1977 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1143</sup> He married **Katherine Bert** 

Harry Hildbert Marsh was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Martha Marsh<sup>475</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1900 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 475</sup> She died on Feb 05, 1913 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>475</sup>

**Martha Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Blanche Rebecca Marsh<sup>109, 1144</sup> was born about 1903 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married **Ralph Waldon Johns**, son of Simeon Johns and Lewellyn Bell Sides, on Apr 20, 1934 in Pine Flats, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1144</sup> He was born in 1900 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1145</sup>
- 343. viii. Harvey Irven Marsh<sup>109, 470, 1146-1147</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1905 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1146-1147</sup> He died in 1998 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1147</sup> He married **Virginia Ruth Waltermire** She was born on Aug 14, 1911 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1148</sup> She died on Apr 12, 1953 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1148</sup>

Harvey Irven Marsh was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

161. William S.<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1872.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 04, 1912.<sup>12</sup> He married Martha McCullough

William S. Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- William S. Bennett and Martha McCullough had the following child:
  - i. Mary F.<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>473</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1904 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup>
- 162. Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>164-165, 479</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1879 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 164-165</sup> He died on Dec 29, 1941 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>165</sup> He married Mary Jane McCreery She was born in 1885.<sup>96</sup> She died in 1972.<sup>96</sup>

**Joseph Daniel Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Jane McCreery was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Daniel Bennett and Mary Jane McCreery had the following child:

344. i. Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>109, 479, 1149-1150</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1915 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1950 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup> He married Hazel Luella Edwards She was born on Feb 22, 1916 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>, 1151 She died on Jun 16, 1992 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1151</sup>

**Donald Vaughn Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

163. Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>167, 169, 481-491</sup> was born in 1858 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>167, 169, 483-484</sup> She died on Jul 04, 1894. She married Peter Overman He was born in Mar 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>492</sup> He died on May 22, 1909 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>493</sup>

Peter Overman and Adaline Miller had the following children:

### Generation 5 (cont.)

- 345. i. Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Overman<sup>483, 488, 1152-1153</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1880 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She married **Thomas K. Cramer**, son of Elias Cramer and Catherine Bennett, on Mar 09, 1897 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>488, 1153</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1872 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>488, 1154-1155</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1964 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1154</sup>
- 346. ii. John Henry Overman<sup>486, 492, 1156-1168</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1882 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>492, 1156, 1159, 1164</sup> He died in Jul 1977 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1159</sup> He married **Minnie Fleeta Glassford**, daughter of Alexander Glassford and Margaret Dick, on Sep 27, 1905 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1157</sup> She was born on Aug 23, 1882 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1162</sup> She died on Oct 08, 1958 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1162</sup>
- 347. iii. Bertha Rosella Overman<sup>481, 490, 1169-1180</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1883 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>481</sup> She died on Jun 14, 1965 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>481</sup> She married (1) Emerson Stephens, son of Shedrick Stephens and Sarah Rhodes, on Nov 12, 1903 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1174</sup> He was born on Sep 20, 1881 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1181-1182</sup> He died on May 12, 1922 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1181</sup> She married (2) William T. Morris He died before 1965.<sup>481</sup>
- 348. iv. Margaret Emmaline Overman<sup>489, 492, 1183-1196</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1886 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>489</sup> She died on Jun 09, 1972 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>489</sup> She married **John R. McCullough**, son of John McCullough and Sarah Hamilton, on Oct 12, 1905 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1184</sup> He was born on Feb 04, 1868 in Diamondville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1187-1188</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1946 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1187-1188</sup>

**Margaret Emmaline Overman** was buried in Belsano United Methodist Church Cemetery, Belsano, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 349. v. Millie Verna Overman<sup>484, 487, 492, 1197-1203</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1888 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>484</sup> She died on Dec 03, 1944 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>484</sup> She married **Jay Milroy Holmes**, son of George Holmes and Thamer Sleppy, on Sep 01, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>487</sup> He was born on Apr 04, 1888 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1199-1201, 1204</sup> He died on Sep 18, 1960 in Orrville R. D. 1, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1199-1200</sup>
- 350. vi. Laura B. Overman<sup>489, 491, 1205-1209</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1889.<sup>1205</sup> She died in Apr 1973 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1205</sup> She married Lawrence L. Lockard, son of Miles Lockard and Rebecca Henry, on Jun 06, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>491</sup> He was born on Jul 12, 1885 in Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>491, 1206-1207, 1210</sup> He died on Jan 21, 1962 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1207</sup>
- 351. vii. Alfred William Overman<sup>482, 485, 492, 1211-1217</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1892 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>482, 1212-1213</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1963 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>482</sup> He married **Matilda Bell Orner**, daughter of John P. Orner and Susan ?, on Feb 28, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>485</sup> She was born in 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>485, 1213, 1218</sup>
- 164. John D.<sup>5</sup> Miller (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>167-169, 181, 494-498</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1859 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168</sup> He died on Jan 12, 1924 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>168</sup> He married **Emma Burkhart**, daughter of Daniel H. Burkhart, on Jul 25, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>497</sup> She was born on Jun 20, 1869 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 499</sup> She died on Apr 18, 1919 in Expedit, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>499</sup>

John D. Miller was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Emma Burkhart** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John D. Miller and Emma Burkhart had the following children:

352. i. Victor Clyde<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>494.496, 1219-1227</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1890 in Greenville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219, 1224-1225</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1975 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219</sup> He married (1) **Eva Boring**, daughter of Ephriam Boring and Nancy Roberts, on Aug 27, 1914 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>496</sup> She was born in 1895.<sup>496, 1228</sup> She died in 1915. He married (2) **Tidy Mae Miller** She was born on Jun 16, 1896 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>585, 1220</sup> She died in 1979.<sup>181</sup>

**Victor Clyde Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Harry Miller<sup>465</sup> was born in 1904.<sup>465</sup> He died in 1905.<sup>465</sup>

**Harry Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

 Olive Pearl Miller<sup>495, 498, 1229</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1909 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>495, 498, 1229</sup> She died on Sep 23, 1981.<sup>1229</sup> She married Arthur William Rager He was born on Nov 19, 1899 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1230-1233</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1990.<sup>1231-1232</sup>

**Olive Pearl Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

165. Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>167, 169, 297, 470, 500-505</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1860 in Pennsylvania.<sup>465</sup> She died on Aug 08, 1905.<sup>465</sup> She married Adam Henry Folckemer, son of Rudolph S. Folckemer and Martha Folckemer, in 1882.<sup>503</sup> He was born on Oct 19, 1862 in Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 506</sup> He died on Nov 12, 1931 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 506</sup>

**Nancy Jane Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Henry Folckemer was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Henry Folckemer and Nancy Jane Miller had the following children:

353. i. William Alfred<sup>6</sup> Folckemer<sup>503-505, 1234-1252</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1885 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>504-505, 1235, 1248</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1971 in New York.<sup>1239</sup> He married June B. Michaels She was born on Jun 16, 1892 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1242</sup> She died on Oct 07, 1969 in Nanty Glo R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1242</sup>

**William Alfred Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Martha Pearl Folckemer<sup>501, 503</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1886 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>501</sup> She married **? Wagner**
- 354. iii. Harvey J. Folckemer<sup>503, 1253</sup> was born in Apr 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup> He married **Bertha E. Freedline** 
  - iv. Joseph Franklin Folckemer<sup>297, 465, 500, 503</sup> was born on May 08, 1890 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>500</sup> He died in 1955.<sup>465</sup> He married **Tesssie Miller**, daughter of William Miller and Ada Decella Michaels, in 1913.<sup>297</sup> She was born on Jul 11, 1896.<sup>297</sup> She died in 1990.<sup>465</sup>

**Joseph Franklin Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

355. v. Harmon M. Folckemer<sup>470, 503</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Nov 11, 1918 in Stenay, France.<sup>181</sup> He married Hazel Marie Marsh She was born on Apr 08, 1897 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She died on May 19, 1969 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

Harmon M. Folckemer was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Harmon M. Folckemer:

Harmon was inducted into the Army at Ebensburg, PA on 6/24/1918. He went overseas on 8/22/1918. Harmon was killed at Stenay, France at the Battle of Argonne-Meuse at 7:00 A.M. the morning of Armistice Day. He was buried at Stenay, then brought back home for reburial.

vi. Sarah Ellen Folckemer<sup>297, 503</sup> was born in Jun 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup> She married **Joseph Alexander Rager**, son of Michael D. Rager and Nancy Jane Strong, in 1913.<sup>297</sup> He was born

# in 1889.297

356. vii. Merritt Daniel Folckemer<sup>181, 502-503, 1254</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1896 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>502</sup> He died in 1975.<sup>465</sup> He married **Bertha Elizabeth Miller** She was born on Jul 05, 1900.<sup>465</sup> She died on May 09, 1987.<sup>465</sup>

**Merritt Daniel Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Della Folckemer<sup>503</sup> was born in Dec 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup>

ix. John R. Folckemer<sup>1254</sup> was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1254</sup>

166. Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>167, 169-171, 507-515</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1866 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>171</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1939 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>171</sup> She married Zachariah Thompson, son of Charles Chaney Chapman Thompson and Fannie Adams, on Nov 21, 1892 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>170</sup> He was born on Jan 01, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>516</sup> He died on Apr 01, 1954 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>516</sup>

**Elmira Miller** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Zachariah Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Zachariah Thompson and Elmira Miller had the following children:

357. i. Martin Miller<sup>6</sup> Thompson<sup>509-511, 1255-1262</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>511, 1255</sup> He died on Nov 23, 1986 in Shelocta R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>511</sup> He married (1) Annabelle Chapman, daughter of William Chapman and Annie Lydick, on Apr 11, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>510</sup> She was born in 1898.<sup>510</sup> She died in 1919. He married (2) Zula Boring She was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1257-1259</sup> She died in 1970. He married (3) Ethel McCullough She died before 1986.

**Martin Miller Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Viola Mary Thompson<sup>174</sup> was born in 1897.<sup>174</sup> She died on Apr 16, 1899 in Nolo, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Viola Mary Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Viola Mary Thompson: Indiana County Gazette April 26, 1899 page 4 Viola Mary, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Zach Thompson, of Nolo, died of brain fever on Sunday, April 16, at the age of 21 months. The funeral was held the following Tuesday, interment being made at Spruce grave yard.

iii. Harmon Barr Thompson<sup>159, 507-509</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1899 in Nolo, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>507, 509</sup> He died on May 17, 1982 in Santa Barbara, Santa Barbara County, California.<sup>507, 509</sup> He married **Helen L. ?** She died in 1979.<sup>509</sup>

**Harmon Barr Thompson** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

358. iv. William Russell Thompson<sup>174, 1263-1272</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1901 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1263-1264</sup> He died on Jan 08, 1978 in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1264</sup> He married **Ruth Adams**, daughter of Robert Milton Adams and Cordelia Amanda Earhart, on Nov 09, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1900 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1265</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1972 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1265</sup>

**William Russell Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Russell Thompson: In 1969, Russell and Ruth were living in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. v. David Charles Thompson<sup>174</sup> was born in 1903.<sup>174</sup> He died in 1903.<sup>174</sup>

David Charles Thompson was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

359. vi. Vannie Belle Thompson<sup>512, 1273-1274</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1904 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>512, 1274</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1966 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>512</sup> She married George Washington Adams, son of Robert Milton Adams and Cordelia Amanda Earhart, about 1921.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Apr 24, 1901 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1272, 1275</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1969.<sup>1272</sup>

> Vannie Belle Thompson was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Vernie May Thompson<sup>174, 513</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1906 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>513</sup> She died on Oct 24, 1921 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>513</sup>

Vernie May Thompson was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

360. viii, Norman Raymond Thompson<sup>174, 508, 515, 1276-1277</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1909 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>515</sup> He died on May 12, 1941 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>515</sup> He married **Dorothy R. Eichensehr** She was born on Nov 22, 1915 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1278</sup> She died in Aug 1980.<sup>1278</sup>

> Norman Raymond Thompson was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania,

ix. Violet E. Thompson<sup>174, 514</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>514</sup> She died on Oct 30, 1921 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 514

Violet E. Thompson was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

167. Anna Belle<sup>5</sup> Miller (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>167, 169, 172,</sup> <sup>517-519</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1868 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>517</sup> She died on Mar 19, 1894.<sup>517</sup> She married James Madison Lambing, son of Andrew Lambing and Mary F. Rowe, on May 03, 1892 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>172</sup> He was born on Jun 17, 1867 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>520-521</sup> He died on Feb 14, 1941 in Lower Yoder Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.520

Anna Belle Miller was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Madison Lambing was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Madison Lambing and Anna Belle Miller had the following child:

- Hubert Campbell<sup>6</sup> Lambing<sup>519, 1279-1287</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1892 in Nolo, Indiana County, 361. i. Pennsvlvania.<sup>519, 1279, 1283-1284</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1967 in Lehigh Acres, Lee County, Florida.<sup>1281</sup> He married Reta M. Blackburn, daughter of Harvey Blackburn and Anna C. Lape, on Oct 21, 1915 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>519</sup> She was born on Dec 07, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.519
- 168. **Della<sup>5</sup> Miller** (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>169, 173, 522-544</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1870 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, 169, 173, 532 She died on May 06. 1958 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>173</sup> She married John Parr Walker He was born on Feb 13, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>522, 526, 532</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1939 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.522, 526

John Parr Walker was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Parr Walker and Della Miller had the following children: i. Paul Franklin<sup>6</sup> Walker<sup>526-527, 530-532, 536, 1288-1291</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1892 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>531</sup> He died on Jan 23, 1947 in Elderton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>532</sup> He married **Sara Jane Lewis** She was born on Jun 05, 1886 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1288-1290</sup> She died on Mar 22, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.1290

- ii. Clayton M. Walker<sup>526-527, 530, 533, 536, 1291</sup> was born on Jul 30, 1894 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>533</sup> He died on Feb 06, 1916 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>533</sup>
- iii. Arthur B. Walker<sup>527, 530, 536, 1291-1292</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1897 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1292</sup> He died on Oct 04, 1918 in France.<sup>1292</sup>
- 362. iv. Robert Finley Walker<sup>526-527, 530, 534, 536, 1291, 1293-1299</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1897 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>527, 534, 1293</sup> He died on Mar 27, 1972 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>534</sup> He married **Helen M. Layton** She was born in 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1294-1296</sup>

**Robert Finley Walker** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Martha E. Walker<sup>526-527, 530, 534-536, 1291, 1299</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1900 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>536</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1990 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>536</sup> She married **William J. Moore** He was born on Jan 01, 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>535, 1300</sup> He died in Oct 1979 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1300</sup>

**Martha E. Walker** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Martha E. Walker: In 1939, 1971, and 1972, Martha and William were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Sara Jane Walker<sup>526, 529-530, 536, 1291, 1301-1302</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1302</sup> She died on Feb 23, 1970 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1301</sup>
- 363. vii. Helen May Walker<sup>526, 530, 1291, 1299, 1303-1308</sup> was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>530, 1305-1306</sup> She married (1) John Blair George on Oct 05, 1927 in Tarentum, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1303</sup> He was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1305</sup> She married (2) Harry T. Rankin He was born on Nov 14, 1893 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1304</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1982 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1304</sup>

Notes for Helen May Walker: In 1939, Helen and Blair were living in Ernest, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1971 and 1972, Helen and Harry were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

364. viii. John Benjamin Walker<sup>526, 530, 536, 537, 1291, 1299, 1309-1315</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1906 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537, 1299, 1310</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1971 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1299</sup> He married **Helen Scott Uber** She was born on Jan 26, 1913 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1311, 1316-1317</sup> She died on Jan 12, 1999 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1311, 1316</sup>

> **John Benjamin Walker** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 365. ix. Harry Clark Walker<sup>523, 526, 529-530, 534, 536, 538, 1291, 1299, 1318-1325</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1908 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523, 538, 1318-1319</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1995 in Point Marion, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>538</sup> He married (1) Marjorie Jeffries She was born on Mar 20, 1910 in Brownsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1325</sup> He married (2) Jacqueline I. Reed, daughter of Russell R. Reed and Julia E. Hall, on Mar 16, 1948 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1321</sup>
- 366. x. Della Louise Walker<sup>524-526, 529, 534, 536, 539, 1291, 1299, 1326-1329</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1911 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>524-525, 539</sup> She died on Feb 11, 1981 in San Bernardino County, California.<sup>539</sup> She married **Harry Fulton Lytle** He was born on Jul 09, 1910 in Salem Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1328, 1330-1331</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1995 in Josephine County, Oregon.<sup>1328</sup>

Notes for Della Louise Walker: In 1939, Della and Harry were living in Oil City, Venango County, Pennsylvania. In 1971 and 1972, Della and Harry were living in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- xi. ? Walker<sup>528</sup> was born on May 31, 1913 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>528</sup> She died on May 31, 1913.
- 367. xii. Royden Blair Walker<sup>526, 529, 534, 536, 540-542, 1291, 1299, 1332-1338</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1916 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>541-542, 1291, 1333, 1335-1337</sup> He died on Nov 01, 1982 in Covina, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>542, 1291</sup> He married **Roberta Erma Raymond**, daughter of Robert L. Raymond and Tersa Harriet Grumbling, on Aug 04, 1939 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>540</sup> She was born on Jan 11, 1922 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1339</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1997 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1339</sup>
- 368. xiii. Raymond Clair Walker<sup>526, 529, 534, 536, 543-544, 1291, 1299, 1340-1345</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1917 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>543-544, 1341-1343</sup> He died on Nov 26, 1972 in Covina, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>544, 1341</sup> He married **Kathryn Jane Beck**, daughter of Hugh Sharp Beck and Martha McCormick, on Jul 12, 1946.<sup>1344</sup> She was born on Apr 03, 1922 in Trade City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1344, 1346</sup> She died on Feb 07, 2016 in Bermuda Dunes, Riverside County, California.<sup>1344</sup>

**Raymond Clair Walker** was buried in Glendora Cemetery, Glendora, Los Angeles County, California.

169. Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller (Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>169, 545-546</sup> was born in 1872 in Pennsylvania.<sup>169, 546</sup> She died on Mar 17, 1898.<sup>547</sup> She married Joseph Hagen Cramer, son of Elias Cramer and Catherine Bennett, on Apr 02, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>546</sup> He was born on Mar 10, 1870 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>548</sup> He died on Feb 04, 1935 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>548</sup>

Joseph Hagen Cramer was buried in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Hagen Cramer and Laura Miller had the following child:

- 369. i. Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer<sup>109, 545, 1347-1350</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1898 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545, 1347</sup> She died on Sep 27, 1953 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545</sup> She married Harry McKinley Bracken He was born on Nov 23, 1896 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1351-1352</sup> He died on May 25, 1955 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1351</sup>
- 170. John Shields<sup>5</sup> Miller (Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 289-292, 295, 549-552</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1858 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1938 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>295</sup> He married Anna Mariah Strong, daughter of Michael Strong and Julia Ann Hayes, about 1883.<sup>292, 294</sup> She was born on Oct 10, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup> She died on Dec 27, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>95, 293</sup>

John Shields Miller was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Shields Miller:

According to the 1900 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, John and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, John and Anna were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 1942, John and Anna were living Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Anna Mariah Strong was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

John Shields Miller and Anna Mariah Strong had the following children:

242. i. Lawrence Hannibal<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>109, 291-292, 551, 840-843</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1884 in Vinco, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 291, 551</sup> He died on Sep 24, 1964 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 291</sup> He married (1) Hazel Mae Foster, daughter of Charle Foster and Mina Curbey, about 1907.<sup>844</sup> She was born on Apr 28, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> She died on Sep 30, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> He married (2) Helen Margaret Stiffler, daughter of James Stiffler and Emma Burgan, about 1950.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Oct 21, 1909 in Emeigh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>845</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1998 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 846</sup>

**Lawrence Hannibal Miller** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lawrence Hannibal Miller:

According to the 1910 census, Larry and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Lawrence and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Lawrence and Hazel were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Miller: Lawrence H 80yrs, Bolivar died at 8 p.m. Sep 24 1964 at Mercy Hospital, Johnstown. Born Mar. 22, 1884 in Vinco, s/o late John Shields and Anna Strong Miller. Survived by widow, former Helen Stiffler Zufall and daughter Mrs. Ruth Hendricks of Baltimore MD, also 3 grandchildren and 8 great-grandchildren. Brother of Everett, Irvin, Walter and Mrs. Jennie Clawson all of Bolivar and Mrs. Helen Ramsey of Emporium. Member of Bolivar United Presbyterian Church were he served as elder since 1927 and Loyal Order of Moose, Bolivar. Retired superintendent of Allegheny Foundry, Bolivar. friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 10 p.m. Saturday and Sunday in John a Featherson Funeral Home Bolivar. Service at 2 p.m. Monday in U P Church. The Rev James O Leitch and Rev Wm Green. Interment Blairsville Cemetery.

- ii. ? Miller<sup>294</sup> He died before 1900.<sup>294</sup>
- 243. iii. Everett Michael Miller<sup>109, 288, 292, 550, 847-854</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 550, 848-849, 855</sup> He died on Apr 16, 1976 in Chattanooga, Hamilton County, Tennessee.<sup>550</sup> He married **Mary Becker** in 1913.<sup>844, 850</sup> She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844, 851</sup>
- 244. iv. Roy Francis Miller<sup>109, 292, 294, 845, 856-861</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 856</sup> He died on Jun 02, 1934 in District Township, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289</sup> He married **Rosa Pearl Ayers** on Dec 22, 1915 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>857</sup> She was born in 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>857-858</sup>

Notes for Roy Francis Miller: According to the 1910 census, Roy was living with his brother, Larry, in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

 v. Walter Arthur Miller<sup>109, 292, 862-874</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1893 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>294, 863, 871-872, 875</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1976 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>863, 875</sup> He married **Beatrice McClellan** She was born on Jan 03, 1896 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877</sup> She died on Nov 21, 1952 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877</sup>

**Walter Arthur Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Walter Arthur Miller: According to the 1920 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

246. vi. Jennie M. Miller<sup>109, 292, 878</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> She married **Ralph Davis Clawson**, son of Harry Alfred Clawson and Minnie Jane Lute, on Apr 28, 1920 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 21, 1897 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> He died on May 13, 1971 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Jennie M. Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Pearl Miller<sup>294</sup> She died before 1900.<sup>294</sup>
- viii. Herbert L. Miller<sup>290, 292, 294</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1899 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>290</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1916 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>290</sup>

Herbert L. Miller was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

ix. William Irvin Miller<sup>844-845, 880-883</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1901 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>880-881</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1983 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>881</sup> He married Mabel Leslie Irwin She was born on Oct 02, 1905 in Pennsylvania.<sup>884</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1993 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>884</sup>

Notes for William Irvin Miller: According to the 1930 census, Irvin and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 248. x. Helen Gertrude Miller<sup>109, 885-889</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>888</sup> She died in Nov 1980 in Emporium, Cameron County, Pennsylvania.<sup>888</sup> She married **Frank M. Ramsey**, son of Curtis Hill Ramsey and Catherine Keffer, in 1923 in Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>889</sup> He was born on Dec 01, 1896 in Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>887, 890-893</sup> He died on Jul 05, 1948 in Coudersport R. F, D, 1, Potter County, Pennsylvania.<sup>887</sup>
- 171. Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller (Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 553-560</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1862 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She died on Jun 24, 1922 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>555</sup> She married (1) ? Davis She married (2) John Wakefield Bracken, son of Davis Bracken and Isabelle M. Rudy, on Oct 04, 1886 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>556</sup> He was born on Mar 07, 1863 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1955 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>561</sup>

Elizabeth Jane Miller was buried in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

? Davis and Elizabeth Jane Miller had no children.

John Wakefield Bracken was buried in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Wakefield Bracken: According to the 1900 Census, John and his family were living in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 Census, John and his family were living in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 Census, John was living with his daughter, Alberta, and her family in Adams Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John Wakefield Bracken and Elizabeth Jane Miller had the following children:

370. i. Charles Evans<sup>6</sup> Bracken<sup>553, 1353-1362</sup> was born on May 07, 1888 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1353, 1356</sup> He died on Oct 24, 1984 in Port Clinton, Ottawa County, Ohio.<sup>1358</sup> He married **Mary M. Shank** She was born about 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1354, 1359-1360, 1363</sup>

Notes for Charles Evans Bracken: According to the 1920 Census, Charles and his familyt were living in East Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Pennsylvania.

- 371. ii. Minnie Pearl Bracken<sup>553, 558-559, 1364-1365</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>553, 558, 1364</sup> She died on May 06, 1958 in Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>558</sup> She married Levi Russell Crum, son of John A. Crum and Mary ?, on May 02, 1910 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> He was born on Sep 08, 1885 in Wilmore, Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1366</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1951 in Saint Michael, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1366</sup>
  - iii. Gertrude May Bracken<sup>553-554, 557, 560, 1367</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>554</sup> She died after 1962.<sup>554</sup> She married (1) Walter Henry Hawn, son of Levi S. Hawn and Mary Lucinda Smouse, on Dec 04, 1933 in Schellsburg, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>557</sup> He was born on Mar 15, 1888 in Saxton, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1368</sup> She married (2) Harry J. Seese, son of George Seese and Rebecca ?, on Oct 04, 1911 in Salix, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>560</sup> He was born on Sep 14, 1892 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1369-1370</sup> He died in Dec 1968 in Windber, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1370</sup>
- 372. iv. Jacob Ambrose Bracken<sup>553, 1371-1386</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1898 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1371, 1373, 1376-1377</sup> He died on May 03, 1964 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1373, 1376</sup> He married **Emma Mae Williams** She was born in 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1375, 1378</sup>

**Jacob Ambrose Bracken** was buried in Sunset Memorial Gardens, Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.

v. Michael Bracken<sup>555</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1901.<sup>555</sup> He died on Dec 15, 1901.<sup>555</sup>

Michael Bracken was buried in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 373. vi. Alverda Bracken<sup>553, 1387-1391</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1906.<sup>1388</sup> She died on Feb 15, 2005 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1388</sup> She married **Joseph Elliott Swope** He was born on Jan 07, 1900 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1390</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1965 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1390</sup>
- 172. Joseph Golden<sup>5</sup> Miller (Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>55, 175, 549, 562-565</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1865 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>566</sup> He died on May 08, 1932 in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 566</sup> He married (1) Clara Bell Lydick She was born on Apr 21, 1864 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Dec 17, 1893.<sup>562</sup> He married (2) Nancy Ellen Watson about 1895.<sup>563</sup> She was born on Oct 24, 1870 in Lawrence County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1917 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>567</sup> He married (3) Marguerite ?

Notes for Joseph Golden Miller: According to the 1900 Census, Joseph and his family were living in Blairsville, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Golden Miller and Clara Bell Lydick had the following children:

- Mary Sylva<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>562, 1392</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1886 in Indiana.<sup>1392</sup> She died on Nov 12, 1934 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1392</sup> She married Edwin William Beilstein Sr, son of Edward Beilstein and Elizabeth Fischer, on Oct 26, 1908 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393</sup> He was born on Jun 15, 1883 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393-1394</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1938 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1394</sup>
- 375. ii. Michael Crawford Miller<sup>562-563, 1395</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1889 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1395</sup> He died in Jul 1978 in Titusville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> He married **Ruth Farmin** She was born on Nov 02, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1971 in Hydetown, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup>
  - iii. Susan Gay Miller<sup>562</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1893.<sup>562</sup> She died on Sep 14, 1893.<sup>562</sup>

Nancy Ellen Watson was buried in Uniontown, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Golden Miller and Nancy Ellen Watson had the following children:

 iv. Joseph W.<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>565</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1896 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>565</sup> He died on Jun 12, 1934 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania (Age: 37).<sup>565</sup> He married Goldie Springer v. Gertrude Miller<sup>563</sup> was born in Oct 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>563</sup> She married **? Sumner** 

Joseph Golden Miller and Marguerite ? had no children.

173. Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller (Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>176, 178, 568-572</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1869 in Strongtown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>176, 178</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1919 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>176, 178, 573</sup> He married Gertrude Pittman, daughter of Andrew Pittman and Hannah L. Miller, on Sep 22, 1898 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>568</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1877 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574</sup> She died on Jun 06, 1930 in Homewood, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>574-576</sup>

**Matthew Anderson Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Matthew Anderson Miller:

According to the 1900 census, Matthew and his family were living in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1910 census, Matthew and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Gertrude Pittman was buried in Homewood Cemetery, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gertrude Pittman:

The Indiana Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania (September 2, 1898)

Mr. M. A. Miller, of Bolivar, and Miss Gertrude Pittman, of Brushvalley township, were united in marriage last Thursday evening. The ceremony was performed at the M. E. parsonage in Mechanicsburg by Rev. J. M. Cogley.

According to the 1920 Census, Gertrude and her family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

This write-up was believed to be written by Ruth (Warfel) Robertson:

Andrew and Hannah Pittman were parents of three children, Alphorettam, a baby girl who died at the age of four months and seventeen days. Harry contacted pneumonia and died at the age of nineteen. The four of them are buried in a small cemetary located on Cemetary Road, off route 259N, near the town of Brush Valley, Pa.

Gertrude Pittman, the surviving child of Andrew and Hannah (Pittman) Pittman, Hannah no relation to Andrew, lived on a farm outside of Brush Valley with her parents. The farm was large and today route 259N goes through the "cow pasture" that belonged to the farm. The farm house is still standing with a few changes and the barn is also there in fair condition, When Andrew and Hannah sold their farm they moved into the town of Brush Valley. The house is located along the main highway and directly across from a small gas station-grocery store. After Hannah died in 1928, Andrew sold the house and went to Homewood, Pa. to live with his daughter Gertrude.

Matthew Anderson Miller, son of Michael and Susan (Lapool) Miller, lived about two miles past the Pittman's farm. Michael Miller ran a grist mill on his farm, his other children were John Shields, Golden, Gladys, and Annie.

When Gertrude Pittman married Matthew Miller they moved to Bolivar, Pa., where Matthew worked at Hammonds grist mill and lived in the house beside it. The grist mill was located across the creek from the old Bolivar ball field, near the railroad arch, where the creek flows into the Conemaugh River. His brother John Shields also worked with him. Florence (1899) and Cora (1902) Miller were born in this house. From here the family moved to the corner of Second and Shaffer Street, this house was later known as the Moose Lodge Home.

Andrew Pittman bought a parcel of land on Shaffer Street in Bolivar for his daughter Gertrude, and Matthew built the family home and his own flour mill. Edna (1904) and Gladys (1910) Miller were born here. The local farmers brought their corn and other grains to the mill to be ground and Matthew also

made flour and sold to other customers in town.

At the beginning of every summer the Pittman Grandparent's would arrive at the home of Gertrude and Matthew in their horse and buggy, which had a seat in back of the driver's seat, and take Florence and Cora to the farm to spend the summer. This was about a four hour trip which started after lunch. Edna was not well enough to stay and Gladys was too young, but they did visit the farm with their mother at other times. Florence and Cora did small house jobs for their grand mother and would ride in the horse and buggy with their grandpap to take milk, butter and cheese into Indiana (Pa.) to sell on Saturdays.

When work was slow at the grist mill Matthew started working for Ridgeview Coal Company. While working outside doing heavy lifting he was injured and died within two days at the age of 50. He is buried in West View Cemetary, Bolivar, Pa. One of Cora's fond memories of her dad was his taking Florence and her on Sunday visits to the Modesto (Mose) Bernabo farm, who sold milk to the local town people. The farm was located half way up the ridge above the West Bolivar bridge. Also after the girls grandmother Miller died, their grandfather Michael Miller came to live with them until his death in 1912. He always sat in a chair beside the coal stove and slept a lot. About eight years after Matthew died Gertrude married a former boyfriend who had lived in Brush Valley, Daniel Donahey, and they moved to Homewood, Pa. Daniel worked for the post office. Florence, Cora and Edna were married but Gladys was not and was living with her mother and step-father. Gertrude had asthma most of her life and was ill a lot of the time. She contacted pneumonia and died in 1930. Against the girls wishes, she was buried in Homewood Cemetary. Her daughter Edna Mae Miller Wunschell is also buried there. Four years after Gertrude's death Daniel committed suicide using a small hand revolver and is buried beside Gertrude in Homewood (Pa.) Cemetary.

The following is from a clipping found at the Historical Society files in Indiana, Pa.

Harry Pittman, a son of Andrew Pittman, of Brushvalley township died on Saturday of pneumonia after an illness of a week. He was aged 19 yrs-6mo. The funeral was held on Saturday. (4-14-1900)

From the 1850 census the following was recorded:

Benjamin Pittman, farmer age 30 Mary Pittman, wife age 32 Jane Pittman age 11 Miriam Pittman age 10 Mary Pittman age 5 Andrew Pittman age 3

This Andrew Pittman should be the husband of Hannah Pittman and the father of Gertrude Pittman.

Matthew Anderson Miller and Gertrude Pittman had the following children:

i. Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>569-570, 572, 1396-1402</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1899 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1403</sup> She died on Aug 10, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Alfred Bruce Clawson**, son of Harry Alfred Clawson and Minnie Jane Lute, on Jan 28, 1920.<sup>1404</sup> He was born on Jan 04, 1899 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1396, 1405-1408</sup> He died on Nov 14, 1982 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1407</sup>

**Florence Hannah Miller** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Florence Hannah Miller: Florence was called Nana by all of her grandchildren. She did not want to be called grandmother. She thought being called grandmother would make her feel old.

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46716.196]

Individual: Clawson, Florence Social Security #: 199-20-2726 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Aug 12, 1899 Death date: Aug 1977

Residence code: Pennsylvania

Last known residence: Bolivar, Pennsylvania 15923

Address where death benefit payment was sent: Bolivar, Pennsylvania 15923

377. ii. Cora Gertrude Miller<sup>569, 572, 1409-1410</sup> was born on May 22, 1902 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>572, 1411</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1993 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>572</sup> She married Walter Charles Warfel, son of Daniel Isaac Warfel and Mary Edna Grove, about 1922.<sup>844</sup> He was born on Jul 19, 1895 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1410, 1412-1414</sup> He died on Jan 15, 1978 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1410, 1413-1415</sup>

**Cora Gertrude Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cora Gertrude Miller: [Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2 M-Z, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.111838.45]

Individual: Warfel, Cora Social Security #: 172-28-6557 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: May 22, 1902 Death date: Nov 1993

ZIP Code of last known residence: 15923 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Bolivar, Pennsylvania

 378. iii. Edna Mae Miller<sup>569, 571-572</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1904 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>571</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1953 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>571</sup> She married Henry Wunschel He was born on Jan 08, 1902. He died on Jul 19, 1971 in Valencia, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

Edna Mae Miller was buried in Homewood Cemetery, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Gladys Irene Miller<sup>572</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1910 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 10, 1989 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1416</sup> She married William B. Murphy He was born on Feb 05, 1907. He died on Feb 04, 1999 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1417</sup>
- 174. William<sup>5</sup> Miller (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 181, 466-467</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1861.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1943.<sup>181, 465</sup> He married Ada Decella Michaels She was born on Oct 31, 1867 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup> She died on Oct 02, 1949 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>157</sup>

William Miller was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Ada Decella Michaels was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

## Generation 5 (cont.)

William Miller and Ada Decella Michaels had the following children:

- i. Mary Malissa<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>466.467, 1130</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>466</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1967 in Belsano United Methodist Church Cemetery, Belsano, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>466</sup> She married (1) Elliott Ambrose Shepherd, son of Samuel Shepherd and Betsey Fetterman, on Oct 15, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>467</sup> He was born on Jul 14, 1886.<sup>297</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1918.<sup>297</sup> She married (2) Raymond Albert Sherry, son of John Sherry and Elizabeth Rosensteel, in 1923.<sup>297</sup> He was born on Feb 12, 1887.<sup>297</sup>
  - ii. Gilbert Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1888.<sup>297</sup> He died on Aug 13, 1888.<sup>297</sup>

**Gilbert Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 324. iii. Merritt Clarence Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1893.<sup>297</sup> He married **Thelma Stachey Songer** in 1912.<sup>297</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1894.<sup>297</sup>
  - iv. Tesssie Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1896.<sup>297</sup> She died in 1990.<sup>465</sup> She married Joseph Franklin Folckemer, son of Adam Henry Folckemer and Nancy Jane Miller, in 1913.<sup>297</sup> He was born on May 08, 1890 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>500</sup> He died in 1955.<sup>465</sup>

**Tesssie Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Harriett Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1897.<sup>297</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1924.<sup>297</sup>

**Harriett Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Laura Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1899.<sup>297</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1992.<sup>465</sup> She married **Charles Bracken** 

**Laura Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

175. Herman H.<sup>5</sup> Miller (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1867 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Lucetta Shultz, daughter of William Shultz and Mary Jane Coy, on Dec 25, 1890.<sup>324</sup> She was born on Oct 12, 1868.<sup>111</sup> She died on Feb 14, 1938.<sup>109</sup>

Herman H. Miller was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lucetta Shultz was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Herman H. Miller and Lucetta Shultz had the following children:
  - i. Milton<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>40</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1891.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 03, 1904.<sup>109</sup>

**Milton Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 267. ii. Martha Bell Miller<sup>40, 109</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1893 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died in Nov 1968 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> She married Harry Clair George, son of Joseph Wilson George and Anna Rosella May Evans, on Jun 30, 1915 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> He was born on Mar 14, 1894 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1948 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup>
  - iii. Clinton Miller<sup>40</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1895 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 950</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1896 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 951</sup>

**Clinton Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Benton F. Miller<sup>318</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1897 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> He died on May 21, 1917 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup>

**Benton F. Miller** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Goldie Marie Miller<sup>49, 325</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1902.<sup>325</sup> She married **F. Carl Urich** 

Notes for Goldie Marie Miller:

- In 1938, Goldie and Carl were living in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.
- vi. Mary Viola Miller<sup>40, 111</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1905.<sup>325</sup> She married **Robert G. Nelson** on Dec 10, 1924 in Wheeling, Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>325</sup>
- 176. Steward<sup>5</sup> Miller (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 186, 578-580</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1869 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>186, 297, 579</sup> He died on Apr 05, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>186, 297</sup> He married (1) Mary Hines She was born in 1871.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1899.<sup>161</sup> He married (2) Annie ? She was born in 1868 in Pennsylvania.<sup>579</sup>

Steward Miller was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Hines was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Steward Miller and Mary Hines had the following children:

- i. Mabel<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>297, 579</sup> was born in 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>579</sup> She married **Ross Kinter**
- 380. ii. Norman Eldrict Miller<sup>297, 578-579, 1418-1422</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1896 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>578, 1418-1419</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1982 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>578, 1418</sup> He married **Lela Belle Sullinger** She was born on Mar 18, 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1423-1424</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1995 in Largo, Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>1424</sup>
- 381. iii. Everett Russell Miller<sup>297, 1425-1426</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1898.<sup>1426</sup> He married Lillian Goldberg
  - iv. Herbert Blair Miller<sup>297, 580</sup> was born in 1900.<sup>580</sup> He married (1) Lena Owens He married (2) Hazel Martha Roser on Sep 23, 1935 in Susquehanna County, Pennsylvania.<sup>580</sup> She was born in 1912.<sup>580</sup>

Steward Miller and Annie ? had no children.

177. Thomas H.<sup>5</sup> Miller (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 581-585</sup> was born in 1871 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>161</sup> He died in 1942.<sup>161</sup> He married Martha Agnes Hines She was born on Apr 09, 1870 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>583-584</sup> She died on Jul 25, 1945 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>583</sup>

Thomas H. Miller was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Martha Agnes Hines was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Thomas H. Miller and Martha Agnes Hines had the following children:

i. Logan E.<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>161</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1895.<sup>161</sup> He died on Jun 12, 1896.<sup>161</sup>

**Logan E. Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

382. ii. Tidy Mae Miller<sup>181, 585, 1220, 1226-1227</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1896 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>585, 1220</sup> She died in 1979.<sup>181</sup> She married Victor Clyde Miller He was born on Jan 27, 1890 in Greenville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219, 1224-1225</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1975 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219</sup>

**Tidy Mae Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Walter Miller<sup>161</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1898.<sup>161</sup> He died on Dec 16, 1916.<sup>161</sup>

**Walter Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Wilmer Miller<sup>161</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1906.<sup>161</sup> He died on Mar 05, 1916.<sup>161</sup>

**Wilmer Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

383. v. Clyde Raymond Miller<sup>581, 584</sup> was born on May 18, 1908 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>584, 1427</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1990.<sup>1427</sup> He married **Esther Marie Lute** She was born on Jun 11, 1918 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 581</sup> She died on Oct 01, 2005 in Ebensburg R. D., Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Clyde Raymond Miller** was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Emma Miller<sup>161, 582</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1909 in Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>161, 582</sup> She died on Jul 15, 1928 in Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>161, 582</sup>

**Emma Miller** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

384. vii. James Albert Miller<sup>1427</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1913.<sup>1427</sup> He died on Mar 16, 1989.<sup>1427</sup> He married (1) Annie Lou ? She was born on Aug 29, 1932.<sup>1427</sup> She died on Jun 02, 1961.<sup>1427</sup> He married (2) Sarah M. ?

James Albert Miller was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

385. viii. Bertha Elizabeth Miller<sup>181</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1900.<sup>465</sup> She died on May 09, 1987.<sup>465</sup> She married Merritt Daniel Folckemer He was born on Sep 21, 1896 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>502</sup> He died in 1975.<sup>465</sup>

**Bertha Elizabeth Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

178. Alfred<sup>5</sup> Miller (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1878 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on Jun 22, 1974 in Nicktown R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He married Annie Hoffman She was born on Nov 12, 1878.<sup>96</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1981.<sup>96</sup>

Alfred Miller was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Annie Hoffman was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alfred Miller and Annie Hoffman had the following children:

- i. Melvin<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Margaret Miller<sup>109</sup> She married Dale Altimus

Notes for Margaret Miller: In 1974, Margaret and Dale were living in Nicktown R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Ruth Miller<sup>109</sup> She married **? Bennett**
- iv. Grace Miller<sup>109</sup> She married Charles Marsh

Notes for Grace Miller:

In 1974, Grace and Charles were living in Nicktown R. D., Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Hazel Miller<sup>109</sup> She married **Roy Edwards** 

Notes for Hazel Miller:

In 1974, Hzael and Roy were living in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

179. George Lee<sup>5</sup> Miller (Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 181, 586-587</sup> was born on May 12, 1884.<sup>181</sup> He died on Nov 23, 1976.<sup>181</sup> He married Helen Mary Paul, daughter of Solomon Paul and Mary Overman, on Sep 11, 1906 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> She was born on Feb 01, 1887 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 09, 1972 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**George Lee Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Lee Miller:

According to the 1930 census, George and his family were living in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

In 1971, George and Helen were living near Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Helen Mary Paul** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

George Lee Miller and Helen Mary Paul had the following children:

i. Merville L.<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1907 in Strongstown, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Mabel Rosella Orner** She was born in 1903.<sup>96</sup> She died in 1991.<sup>96</sup>

**Merville L. Miller** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Theodore Miller<sup>588</sup> was born about 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> He died before 1990. He married **Erma ?**
- 386. iii. Mary Blanche Miller<sup>297, 587-588</sup> was born on May 27, 1910 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>587</sup> She died on Feb 04, 2002.<sup>587</sup> She married Francis Earl Hoover about 1927.<sup>1429</sup> He was born about 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1429</sup>

Notes for Mary Blanche Miller:

In 1966 and 1999, Blanche and Earl were living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Howard Milton Miller<sup>109, 297</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1911 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Nov 11, 2000 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Howard Milton Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Goldie Viola Miller<sup>297, 586, 588, 1430</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1913 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1430</sup> She died on Oct 06, 2002 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1430</sup> She married **Carl Elwell Edwards**, son of Robert Edwards, on Nov 07, 1941 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>586, 588</sup> He was born on Dec 22, 1909 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1430</sup> He died on May 15, 1996 in Dale City, Prince William County, Virginia.<sup>1430</sup>

**Goldie Viola Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Goldie Viola Miller: In 1999, Goldie and Carl were living in Dale City, Prince William County, Virginia.

vi. Irene Elizabeth Miller<sup>109, 297, 1431</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>465</sup> She died on Dec 17, 2013.<sup>465</sup> She married John A. Lambing He was born about 1870 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1431</sup>

**Irene Elizabeth Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Thelma Gertrude Miller<sup>109, 297</sup> was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup>
- viii. Luella Leona Miller<sup>297, 588</sup> was born about 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> She married **Frank Kovach**

Notes for Luella Leona Miller:

In 1966, Luella and Frank were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

ix. Talitha Martha Miller<sup>297, 588</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> She married **Michael Boyer** 

**Talitha Martha Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Talitha Martha Miller: In 1966, Talitha and Mike were living in New Jersey.

x. Clarence Wilbert Miller<sup>109, 297</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1921.<sup>181</sup> He died on Jul 30, 1921.<sup>181</sup>

**Clarence Wilbert Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clarence Wilbert Miller: Clarence died in infancy.

xi. Albert William Miller<sup>297, 588</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>465</sup> He died on Jul 30, 2016.

xii. Alverda E. Miller<sup>109</sup> was born about May 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> She married **Walter Joy** 

Notes for Alverda E. Miller:

In 1966, Alverda and Walter were living in New Jersey.

In 1999, Alverda and Walter were living in Greenville, North Carolina.

xiii. Cora Margretta Miller<sup>297, 588</sup> was born about Feb 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> She married **George Scholl** 

Notes for Cora Margretta Miller:

- In 1966, Cora and George were living in New Jersey.
- xiv. Edward Clair Miller<sup>297, 588</sup> was born about Aug 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1428</sup> He married **Eleanor ?**

Notes for Edward Clair Miller:

In 1999, Edward and Eleanor were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

180. Michael D.<sup>5</sup> Rager (Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>297</sup> was born on May 08, 1857. He died on Jan 27, 1942. He married Nancy Jane Strong, daughter of Leander Strong and Margaret Catherine Henry, in 1887.<sup>297</sup> She was born on Nov 29, 1867.<sup>297</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1936.<sup>297</sup>

Michael D. Rager and Nancy Jane Strong had the following children:

- i. Samuel Jackson<sup>6</sup> Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1887.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1936.<sup>297</sup>
- ii. Joseph Alexander Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1889.<sup>297</sup> He married Sarah Ellen Folckemer, daughter of Adam Henry Folckemer and Nancy Jane Miller, in 1913.<sup>297</sup> She was born in Jun 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup>
- iii. William Henry Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1891.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1959.<sup>297</sup> He married **Jennie Colvert** in 1914.<sup>297</sup>
- iv. Albert Franklin Rager<sup>297</sup> was born in 1899.<sup>297</sup> He died in 1899.<sup>297</sup>
- 181. Margaret Ann<sup>5</sup> Rager (Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1858 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Oct 29, 1951 in East Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>297</sup> She married John J. Shaffer, son of John David Shaffer and Martha Catherine Custer, on Apr 28, 1881 in East Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1851 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Mar 04, 1904.<sup>589</sup>

John J. Shaffer and Margaret Ann Rager had the following children:

- i. Elsie<sup>6</sup> Shaffer<sup>159</sup> She married **? Frum**
- ii. Eva May Shaffer<sup>159</sup> She married **? Coleman**
- iii. Fannie Estella Shaffer<sup>159</sup> She married **? Plummer**
- iv. Dudie Shaffer<sup>159</sup>
- 182. Mariah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Rager (Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>297</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1863.<sup>297</sup> She died on Mar 28, 1954.<sup>297</sup> She married George Grant Empfield

George Grant Empfield and Mariah Elizabeth Rager had the following child:

- 387. i. Elmer Á.<sup>6</sup> Empfield<sup>1432-1434</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1889 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1434</sup> He died on Oct 15, 1975 in Hillsdale, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1434</sup> He married **Gertrude P. Lord**
- 183. Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Rager (Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1866 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died about 1948.<sup>159</sup> She married George B. Dishong He was born in 1863 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1925 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

**George B. Dishong** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

George B. Dishong and Mary Ellen Rager had the following child:

388. i. Jackson John<sup>6</sup> Dishong<sup>159</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1903 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 26, 1975 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Mabel Roena Gillin** She was born on Sep 06, 1907 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Sep 10, 2002 in Jackson Township, Cambria County,

Page 134

Pennsylvania.159

**Jackson John Dishong** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

184. Harry<sup>5</sup> Miller (William<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>188</sup>

Harry Miller had the following child:

i. Milton<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>188</sup>

185. Adam Merle<sup>5</sup> Miller Jr. (Adam Merle<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109,</sup> <sup>189, 193</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1954 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) Lucy Kells He married (2) Lucille Brown

Adam Merle Miller Jr. was buried in Benshoff Cemetery, West Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Adam Merle Miller Jr.:

Miller: Adam Merle, 80, of 159 Blaine Street died at 9:30 a.m. Dec. 14, 1954 at Memorial Hospital. Born in Johnstown June 5, 1874, a son of Adam and Mary Katherine Bennett Miller. Survived by widow, the former Lucille Brown; a son Joseph V of Somerset Pike; a sister, Mrs. Emma Barkhammer Strayer Stret and a half sister, Mrs Mildred Diffenbaugh of Benshoff Hill. Preceded in death by first wife, Lucy Kells Miller, member of Grace EUB Church. Friends received afternoon Wednesday at late residence where services will be held at 2 p.m. Friday Rev Arthur P Peden interment Benshoff cemetery Pall bearers will be R Cameron, V Cameron, J Cameron, C R Cameron, C R Buchanan, M Johnson, H Brokloff and F Cornes.

Adam Merle Miller Jr. and Lucy Kells had the following child: i. Joseph V.<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup>

Adam Merle Miller Jr. and Lucille Brown had no children.

186. Emma P.<sup>5</sup> Miller (Adam Merle<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 189, 193-195, 590-591</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1876 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>194</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1959 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>194</sup> She married James F. Barkhymer on Nov 06, 1894 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup> He was born in 1874 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>195</sup>

James F. Barkhymer and Emma P. Miller had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>6</sup> Barkhymer<sup>591</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1913 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>591</sup>
- ii. Bert Woodrow Barkhymer<sup>590</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1916 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>590</sup>
- 187. Frank Condon<sup>5</sup> Sensabaugh (Margaret Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>197, 200, 592-593</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1869 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>200</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1939 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>200</sup> He married **Zoe Flemming** She was born in 1876 in Pennsylvania.<sup>592-593</sup>

Frank Condon Sensabaugh and Zoe Flemming had the following children:

- i. Grace<sup>6</sup> Sensabaugh<sup>593</sup> was born in 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>593</sup>
- ii. Margaret Sensabaugh<sup>593</sup> was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>593</sup>
- iii. Mabel Sensabaugh<sup>593</sup> was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>593</sup>
- iv. Ione Sensabaugh<sup>592</sup> was born in 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>592</sup>
- 188. John Alfred<sup>5</sup> Sensabaugh (Margaret Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>198-199, 597-598</sup> was born on May 28, 1886 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>199</sup> He died in 1980.<sup>597</sup> He married Esther Mae Learn She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>

John Alfred Sensabaugh was buried in Cookport Cemetery, Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Alfred Sensabaugh and Esther Mae Learn had the following children:

- i. Doyle<sup>6</sup> Sensabaugh<sup>598</sup> was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>
- ii. Gerald Sensabaugh<sup>598</sup> was born in 1923 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>
- iii. Merritt Sensabaugh<sup>598</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>
- iv. Robert Sensabaugh<sup>598</sup> was born in 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>
- v. Theda Mae Sensabaugh<sup>598</sup> was born in 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>

# Generation 5 (cont.)

- vi. Avalie Sensabaugh<sup>598</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>598</sup>
- 189. James Harvey<sup>5</sup> Stewart (Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 210, 212, 318, 599-604</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1847 in Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 599</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1919 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 599</sup> He married (1) Nancy Jane Howard, daughter of George Howard, on Jun 20, 1876 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>602</sup> She was born in 1840 in Pennsylvania.<sup>603, 605</sup> He married (2) Anna Maria Martz, daughter of Daniel Martz and Sarah Richard, on Aug 27, 1896 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>210</sup> She was born on Sep 04, 1849 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>606-607</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1921 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>606-607</sup>

James Harvey Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Harvey Stewart:

According to the 1900 Census, James and his family were living in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Harvey Stewart and Nancy Jane Howard had the following children:

- 389. i. McKinney Harvey<sup>6</sup> Stewart<sup>600, 603-604, 1435-1445</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1878 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>600, 1437</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1950 in Clarksburg R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>600</sup> He married **Clara E. Hancock**, daughter of James Hancock and Cynthia Doersch, on Oct 20, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>604</sup> She was born on Aug 25, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1440</sup> She died on Sep 22, 1928 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1440</sup>
  - ii. William John Stewart<sup>601, 1435</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1881 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>601, 1435</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1952 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>601</sup>

James Harvey Stewart and Anna Maria Martz had no children.

190. Margaret Anna<sup>5</sup> Stewart (Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 206, 209, 211-212, 608-614</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1857 in Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 206, 209</sup> She died on Jul 14, 1931 in O'Hara Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>206, 209</sup> She married William H. Snyder, son of Daniel Snyder and Mary Killen, in 1880.<sup>613</sup> He was born on Mar 02, 1850 in Pennsylvania.<sup>613, 615</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1929 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>615</sup>

## Notes for Margaret Anna Stewart:

In 1913, Margaret and William were living in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William H. Snyder and Margaret Anna Stewart had the following children:

- 390. i. Samuel Harry<sup>6</sup> Snyder<sup>608-610, 612-613, 1446-1449</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1883 in Center, Township, Indiana, County, Pennsylvania.<sup>609-610, 1446, 1448</sup> He died on Jul 26, 1955 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>609</sup> He married **Carrie C. Campbell**, daughter of Robert J. Campbell and Martha E. Hiner, on Feb 03, 1916 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1446</sup> She was born in Sep 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1450</sup> She died on Jul 10, 1977 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1447</sup>
  - ii. Sara Ellen Snyder<sup>611, 613, 1451</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1884 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>611</sup> She died on Nov 27, 1961 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>611</sup> She married **Sumner Hill**
  - iii. Mary M. Snyder<sup>613</sup> was born in Jun 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>613</sup>
  - iv. Harvey S. Snyder<sup>612-614, 1452-1456</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1889 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>614, 1452-1453, 1456</sup> He died on Dec 13, 1952 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>614, 1452</sup> He married **Velma ?** She was born in 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1454-1455</sup>
- 391. v. Cora Mae Snyder<sup>109, 612-613, 1457-1464</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1458, 1460</sup> She died in Aug 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1458</sup> She married **Sandy** Clarence Henry, son of Matthew Henry and Amanda Lydick, in 1919.<sup>1460</sup> He was born on Aug 29, 1900 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1461-1462</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1966 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 65).<sup>1462</sup>
  vi. 2 Snudar<sup>613</sup> 2 died before 1000.<sup>613</sup>
  - vi. ? Snyder  $^{613}$ ? died before 1900. $^{613}$
- 191. **Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Stewart** (Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 208, 212, 616-619</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1859 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 208</sup> He died on Feb 21, 1926 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 208</sup> He married **Minerva B. Carsatt** on

Jun 14, 1887.<sup>616</sup> She was born on Dec 06, 1862 in Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> She died on Aug 17, 1943 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup>

Samuel M. Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Samuel M. Stewart and Minerva B. Carsatt had the following children:
  - Essie Golda<sup>6</sup> Stewart<sup>616-618, 1465</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1465</sup> She died on Jul 24, 1962 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1465</sup> She married John M. Wagner, son of Michael Walbeck Wagner and Susan M. Mock, on Jun 25, 1953 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>617</sup> He was born in 1878 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>352, 617, 1466-1467</sup> He died in 1964.<sup>352</sup>

Essie Golda Stewart was buried in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

392. ii. Darwin John Stewart<sup>109, 616, 1468-1472</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1889 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1124</sup> He died on Apr 23, 1968 in Indiana R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1124</sup> He married Annie Elizabeth Nehrig on Feb 23, 1916.<sup>616</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> She died on Apr 20, 1983.<sup>616</sup>

**Darwin John Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Merle Stewart<sup>618-619, 1473</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1892 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>619, 1473</sup> He died on Feb 11, 1941 in Homer City R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>619</sup>
- iv. Terrence Edgar Stewart<sup>616, 951</sup> was born in May 1894 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> He died on Aug 22, 1904 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>951</sup>

**Terrence Edgar Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Samuel Orr Stewart<sup>951</sup> was born in Oct 1897 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> He died on Aug 16, 1904 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>951</sup>

**Samuel Orr Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

192. John<sup>5</sup> Stewart (Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 207, 211-212, 620-628</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1861 in Armstrong Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 207</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1946 in Creekside R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 207, 620</sup> He married Arminta Murray in 1883.<sup>621</sup> She was born in Jun 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>621</sup> She died on Jan 09, 1945.<sup>318</sup>

John Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Stewart:

In 1943, John and Araminta were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Arminta Murray was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Stewart and Arminta Murray had the following children:

i. Ralph Leroy<sup>6</sup> Stewart<sup>40, 318, 621, 1474-1478</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1884 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1478</sup> He died on Nov 17, 1966 in Torrance, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Mary Elissa Campbell**, daughter of Robert J. Campbell and Martha E. Hiner, on Apr 08, 1916 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1475</sup> She was born on Jan 23, 1885 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1474</sup> She died on Dec 14, 1958 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 1474</sup>

**Ralph Leroy Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

 393. ii. Jacob Paul Stewart<sup>40, 621, 1479-1485</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1886 in Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1479-1481</sup> He died on May 18, 1981.<sup>1481</sup> He married Agnes M. Thomas on Jun 26, 1918 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1482</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1483-1484, 1486</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1982.<sup>1486</sup>

Jacob Paul Stewart was buried in Grandview Cemetery, North Versailles, Allegheny County,

### Pennsylvania.

394. iii. Ethel Frances Stewart<sup>40, 621, 1487-1495</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1888 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 1487</sup> She married (1) Robert Carrol Latimer Sr., son of Robert Latimer and Mary Altman, on Aug 24, 1909 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 13, 1887 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1496-1497</sup> He died on Jul 01, 1921 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 33).<sup>1496</sup> She married (2) Arthur N. Knott, son of William Knott and Sophie East, on Aug 01, 1922 in New York City, Bronx County, New York.

Notes for Ethel Frances Stewart: Ethel and Robert livied in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Ethel and Arthur lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

395. iv. John Elder Stewart<sup>40, 109, 621, 1498-1505</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1892 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 1498-1500</sup> He died in Jul 1963.<sup>1500</sup> He married Agnes Emma Plank She was born on Dec 02, 1915 in New Jersey.<sup>1506-1507</sup> She died on May 02, 2004 in Toms River, Ocean County, New Jersey.<sup>1506-1507</sup>

John Elder Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Hamilton, Mercer County, New Jersey.

- 396. v. George Hetrick Stewart<sup>40, 616, 621-622, 1508-1516</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1894 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473, 622, 1508-1510</sup> He died on Oct 04, 1976.<sup>622</sup> He married (1) **Gertrude Amanda Richards** She was born in 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1511-1512</sup> He married (2) **Irene M. Kennedy** 
  - vi. Marjorie Elizabeth Stewart<sup>40, 297, 621, 623-624, 1517</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1897 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>297, 624, 1517</sup> She died in Oct 1981 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>623, 1517</sup>

### Marjorie Elizabeth Stewart was buried in Indiana.

397. vii. Floyd Willard Stewart<sup>40, 621, 1124</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1899.<sup>297</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1959.<sup>1124</sup> He married Margaret J. Gemmell, daughter of John Gemmell and Myrtilda Cribbs, on Sep 27, 1924 in Carrollton, Carroll County, Ohio. She was born on Apr 27, 1902 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Aug 10, 1979 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Floyd Willard Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Floyd Willard Stewart:

In 1924, Floyd and Margaret were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Ulysses Clyde Stewart<sup>40, 625-626, 1518-1519</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1905 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>625-626, 1518</sup> He died on Sep 23, 1942 in Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 625</sup> He married (1) Martha C. Jamison, daughter of Harry Jamison, on Dec 25, 1926. He married (2) Evelyn Gorsuch on Sep 21, 1935 in Steuben County, Indiana.<sup>626</sup> She was born on Feb 18, 1912 in Toledo, Ohio.<sup>626</sup> He married (3) Charlotte Greene, daughter of Otia M. Greene and Etta J. Cutler, on Jul 30, 1936 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1519</sup> She was born in 1906 in New York.<sup>1519</sup>

**Ulysses Clyde Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 398. ix. James Wilfred Stewart<sup>40, 109, 297, 627-628, 1520-1524</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1909 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>297, 627-628, 1520</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1968 in Creekside R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>628</sup> He married (1) Ruth Ann Stuchell She was born on May 02, 1910 in Marion Center, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1523</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1932 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 21).<sup>1523</sup> He married (2) Anna Beatrice Miller She was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1521</sup>
- 193. Isaac<sup>5</sup> Miller (John<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>49, 213-214, 629-635</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1869 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214, 633</sup> He died on Feb 04, 1956 in Mineral Point R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>214</sup> He married Harriet Wagner, daughter of Solomon Wagner and Rachel Shuman, on May 13, 1897 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>213</sup> She was born on Jan 07, 1876 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>632, 636</sup> She died on Sep 13, 1964 in Mineral Point R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>632, 636</sup>

Harriet Wagner was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Isaac Miller and Harriet Wagner had the following children:

- i. Elvirda H.<sup>6</sup> Miller<sup>629-631, 634, 1525-1527</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1898 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>634</sup> She died on Jun 10, 1963 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>634</sup> She married (1) John Coburn He was born on Sep 30, 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1525</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1936 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1525</sup> She married (2) James A. Lynch He was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1526</sup>
- 400. ii. Theodore J. Miller<sup>109, 630, 635, 1528-1531</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1902 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He died on May 21, 1930 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He married **Ethel Mahan** She was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1528</sup>
- 194. Mary Matilda<sup>5</sup> Miller (John<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1876 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup> She died on May 10, 1963 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup> She married Isaac Van Buren Paul, son of William W. Paul and Rachel Boose, on Dec 04, 1900.<sup>637</sup> He was born on Sep 05, 1872 in Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup> He died on Aug 05, 1935 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>637</sup>

Isaac Van Buren Paul and Mary Matilda Miller had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>6</sup> Paul<sup>49</sup>
- ii. ? Paul<sup>49</sup>
- iii. ? Paul49
- iv. ? Paul49
- v. ? Paul49
- 195. Roland Francis<sup>5</sup> Lapool (John<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>215, 220-221, 638-646</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1886 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>221, 638, 641</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1973 in Lesage, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>220, 641</sup> He married Carrie B. Knight on Aug 28, 1907 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>643</sup> She was born in 1889 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>639-640, 642-643, 646</sup>

Roland Francis Lapool and Carrie B. Knight had the following children:

- i. Thetea R.<sup>6</sup> Lapool<sup>639-640, 644, 646</sup> was born on May 22, 1908 in Lesage, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>644, 646</sup> She died in Jan 1988.<sup>644</sup> She married **Ernest Barbour** He was born in 1908 in West Virginia.<sup>646</sup>
- 401. ii. Raymond Franklin Lapool<sup>639, 1532-1535</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1912 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>639, 1532-1533</sup> He died on Jul 11, 1996 in Lesage, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>1533</sup> He married Madeline Mabel Clark on Apr 09, 1931 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>1534</sup> She was born in 1910 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>1534-1535</sup>
  - iii. Norris Calvin Lapool<sup>639, 645</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1917 in Lesage, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>645</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1989.<sup>645</sup>
- 196. Chalmers Hurbert<sup>5</sup> Overdorff (Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>222-224, 647-649</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1867 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He died on Jan 24, 1935 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>224</sup> He married Anna C. Gearhart on Jul 17, 1890 in Moxham, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She was born on Sep 05, 1868 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She died on Mar 01, 1907 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup>

Chalmers Hurbert Overdorff was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Chalmers Hurbert Overdorff:

According to the 1900 Census, Chalmer and his family were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Anna C. Gearhart was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Chalmers Hurbert Overdorff and Anna C. Gearhart had the following children:

402. i. Florence Louise<sup>6</sup> Overdorff<sup>647-649, 1536</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1891 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>648</sup> She died on Feb 03, 1945 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>648</sup> She married Willis Burgess Cooper He was born on Mar 11, 1883.<sup>1536</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1949.<sup>1536</sup>

Florence Louise Overdorff was buried in Geistown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

### Generation 5 (cont.)

403. ii. Freda Sophia Overdorff<sup>647, 649, 1537-1538</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She died on Mar 09, 1978 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She married **Donald Ignatius Markley** on May 24, 1916.<sup>1537</sup> He was born on Aug 01, 1888 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1537</sup> He died on Jul 15, 1954 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1537</sup>

**Freda Sophia Overdorff** was buried in St. Clair Cemetery, Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

 404. iii. June Emma Overdorff<sup>647, 649</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1895 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She died on Apr 11, 1967 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She married Leroy Newton Strayer Sr. on Aug 12, 1919.<sup>1539</sup> He was born on May 31, 1893 in Stonycreek Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup>

June Emma Overdorff was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

405. iv. Elmer H. Overdorff<sup>647, 649, 1540</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1897 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647, 1540</sup> He died on Aug 06, 1970 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647, 1541</sup> He married **Sarah Ellen Messenger** in 1920 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1541</sup> She was born on Jun 19, 1903 in Dale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1541</sup>

**Elmer H. Overdorff** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. William James Overdorff<sup>647, 649, 1542</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1899 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647, 649, 1542</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1976 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> He married **Florence A. Peterson** She was born on Jul 20, 1912 in Upper Yoder Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1543</sup> She died on Nov 03, 2004 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1543</sup>

William James Overdorff was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. ? Overdorff<sup>647</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1901 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> ? died on Aug 30, 1901 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup>
- 197. Horatio Emerett<sup>5</sup> Overdorff (Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>222-223, 651-653</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>222-223, 651</sup> He died on Dec 09, 1958 in Tehama, Tehama County, California.<sup>223, 651</sup> He married Melissa Mae Zech She was born about 1883 in Texas.<sup>654</sup> She died on Apr 30, 1937.<sup>654</sup>

Horatio Emerett Overdorff was buried in Orland, Glenn County, California.

Horatio Emerett Overdorff and Melissa Mae Zech had the following children:

- i. Freda M.<sup>6</sup> Overdorff<sup>654</sup> was born about 1902 in Washington.<sup>654</sup>
- ii. Clyde Emmett Overdorff Sr.<sup>652, 654</sup> was born about 1906 in Davenport, Lincoln County, Washington.<sup>652, 654</sup> He died on May 12, 1956 in Dishman, Spokane County, Washington.<sup>652</sup>
- iii. Irene Overdorff<sup>654</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1907 in Washington.<sup>654</sup> She died on Nov 29, 1999 in Orland, Glenn County, California.<sup>654</sup>
- iv. Virgil H. Overdorff<sup>653-654, 1544</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1909 in Washington.<sup>654, 1544</sup> He died on Jan 04, 1971 in Multnomah County, Oregon.<sup>654</sup> He married **Edith Hall** on Sep 07, 1935 in Vancouver, Clark County, Washington.<sup>653</sup> She was born about 1908 in Oregon.<sup>653</sup>
- v. Sylvia Juanita Overdorff<sup>654, 1545</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1911 in Washington.<sup>654, 1545</sup> She died on Oct 18, 1990 in Orland, Glenn County, California.<sup>654, 1545</sup> She married **Gheen W. Layman** He was born on Mar 28, 1906 in USA.<sup>1546</sup> He died on Oct 19, 2001 in Oroville, Butte County, California.<sup>1546</sup>
- 198. Lillian Bell<sup>5</sup> Overdorf (Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>223, 225, 227, 655-657</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1880 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>223, 225, 655</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1967 in LaPorte, LaPorte County, Indiana.<sup>225</sup> She married William F. Gittings He was born about 1875 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>656-657</sup>

William F. Gittings and Lillian Bell Overdorf had the following children:

- i. Floyd William<sup>6</sup> Gittings<sup>656-657, 1547</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1904 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>656-657, 1547</sup> He died in Mar 1986 in Aurora, Du Page County, Illinois.<sup>1547</sup>
- ii. Anna A Gittings<sup>657</sup> was born about 1907 in Illinois.<sup>657</sup>
- iii. Elva L. Gittings<sup>657</sup> was born about 1913 in Illinois.<sup>657</sup>

199. Maude Amelia<sup>5</sup> Overdorff (Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>223, 226, 658-660</sup> was born in Aug 1882 in Pennsylvania.<sup>223, 226, 658</sup> She died on Oct 21, 1919 in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.<sup>226</sup> She married John M. Oakley He was born about 1873 in Tennessee.<sup>659</sup>

John M. Oakley and Maude Amelia Overdorff had the following children:

- i. Lois E.<sup>6</sup> Oakley<sup>659, 1548</sup> was born about 1902 in Washington.<sup>659, 1548</sup>
- Clarence Hubert Oakley<sup>659-660, 1549-1550</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1903 in Lincoln County, Washington.<sup>1549</sup> He died on Jan 10, 1959 in Seattle, King County, Washington.<sup>660</sup> He married Lillian Key She was born about 1901 in Illinois.<sup>1550-1551</sup>
- 200. Cyrilla Blanche<sup>5</sup> Oakley (Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)
   <sup>223, 661-667</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1886 in Pennsylvania.<sup>661</sup> She died on Dec 02, 1967.<sup>661</sup> She married
   Leonard Harvey Oakley on Dec 16, 1909 in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.<sup>663</sup> He was born on Sep 21, 1888 in Dryden, Lee County, Virginia.<sup>661, 668</sup> He died in Nov 1970.<sup>661</sup>

Cyrilla Blanche Oakley was buried in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.

Leonard Harvey Oakley was buried in Spokane, Spokane County, Washington.

Leonard Harvey Oakley and Cyrilla Blanche Oakley had the following children:

- i. Rebecca Jane<sup>6</sup> Oakley<sup>664, 666</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1911 in Lincoln County, Washington.<sup>664, 666</sup>
  - ii. Grace Lenora Oakley<sup>662, 665, 667</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1915 in Lincoln County, Washington.<sup>662, 665, 667</sup>
- 201. Ellen Maria<sup>5</sup> Kunkle (John<sup>4</sup>, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>230, 232, 235-236, 673-678</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1859 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>235-236</sup> She died on Jun 23, 1932 in Mount Wolf R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>235</sup> She married William Bateman, son of John Bateman and Susan Hoover, on Oct 06, 1881 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>673</sup> He was born on Aug 04, 1859 in Pennsylvania.<sup>674-675</sup> He died on Jan 23, 1932 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>675</sup>

William Bateman and Ellen Maria Kunkle had the following children:

406. i. Dora<sup>6</sup> Bateman<sup>674, 676-677, 1552-1553</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1884 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>676</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1968 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>676</sup> She married **Edward Kann** 

> Notes for Dora Bateman: Dora was never married.

ii. John C. Bateman<sup>674, 677, 1554-1556</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1887 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1554-1556</sup> He died on May 26, 1973.<sup>1556</sup>

John C. Bateman was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John C. Bateman: John's cemetery headstone has his birthday as October 24 but other documents such as military records has it as October 25.

iii. Henry Bateman<sup>674, 678, 1557</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1890 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>678, 1557</sup> He died on Jan 30, 1965 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>678</sup>

Notes for Henry Bateman: Henry was never married.

202. John Clayton<sup>5</sup> Kunkle (John<sup>4</sup>, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>230, 232, 234, 237-239, 679-699</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1868 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234, 237-238</sup> He died on Dec 06, 1941 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>234, 239</sup> He married Annie Sophia Fisher, daughter of Samuel Fisher and Mary Wagner, on Oct 27, 1895 in Jacobus, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>686-687</sup> She was born on May 27, 1872 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>688</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1948 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>688</sup>

John Clayton Kunkle was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

John Clayton Kunkle and Annie Sophia Fisher had the following children:

i. Laura Alverta<sup>6</sup> Kunkle<sup>239, 679-680, 685, 689-690</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>689-690</sup> She died on Aug 05, 1974 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>689</sup>

**Laura Alverta Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Laura Alverta Kunkle:

For Laura's baptism record, her birth year is listed as 1897 but all other documents has it as 1896.

- 407. ii. Steward Allen Kunkle<sup>239, 679, 691-692, 696, 1558-1566</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1897 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>691, 1558, 1562-1563</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1994 in New Oxford, Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>692, 1563</sup> He married **Florence Ray Aughenbaugh**, daughter of John B. Aughenbaugh and Delilah Hartman, in Mar 1918.<sup>692</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1895 in Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1564</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1997.<sup>1564</sup>
  - iii. Wallace Samuel Kunkel<sup>239, 679-680, 685, 693-694, 1567-1568</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1899 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>693, 1567</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1975 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>694</sup> He married **Sarah Z. McCreary** She was born in 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1569</sup>

**Wallace Samuel Kunkel** was buried in Paddletown Cemetery, Newberrytown, York County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. John Bayard Kunkle<sup>680, 685, 695-696, 1570</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1902 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>695, 1570</sup> He died on Aug 11, 1985 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>696</sup>
- v. Susan Rebecca Kunkel<sup>682, 685, 697, 1571</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1906 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>682, 1571</sup> She died on Oct 17, 1984 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>697</sup> She married **Richard Schriver**

Notes for Susan Rebecca Kunkel: In 1941, they were living in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Luther Elwood Kunkle<sup>239, 680-681, 685, 696, 698-699</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1910 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>681, 698</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1988 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>699</sup> He married **Helen B. Houseseal** She died before 1988.

**Luther Elwood Kunkle** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Richard F. Kunkle<sup>680, 683-685</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1913 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>683-684</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1936 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>684</sup>
- 203. Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle (George<sup>4</sup>, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>243, 247, 250-251, 702-712</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1859 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>250-251</sup> She died on Nov 17, 1918 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>251</sup> She married John Henry Heininger, son of John Heininger, in 1875.<sup>702</sup> He was born on May 26, 1849 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>713</sup> He died on Jun 04, 1941 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>713</sup>

John Henry Heininger was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

John Henry Heininger and Mary Jane Kunkle had the following children:

408. i. Rebecca A. L.<sup>6</sup> Heininger<sup>703, 705-706, 1572-1575</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>705-706</sup> She died on Jun 04, 1933 in Springfield Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>706</sup> She married George C. Eveler, son of George Eveler and Elizabeth Wagner, on Jan 07, 1897 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1573</sup> He was born on Dec 26, 1875 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1576</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1951 in Felton R. D. 1, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1576</sup>

**Rebecca A. L. Heininger** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

ii. George Henry Heininger<sup>702-703, 707</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>707</sup> He died on Apr

17, 1940 in North Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.707

Notes for George Henry Heininger: George was never married.

- 409. iii. Louisa Ellen Heininger<sup>1577-1587</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1579</sup> She died in Jan 1974 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>1579</sup> She married Ell Blauser Minnich, son of Benjamin Minnich and Lydia Blauser, in 1901.<sup>1578</sup> He was born on Oct 06, 1881 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1580</sup> He died on Feb 25, 1965 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1580</sup>
- 410. iv. Mary Jane Heininger<sup>702, 708, 1588-1593</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1887 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>708</sup> She died on Jul 17, 1962 in North Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>708, 1588</sup> She married **Amos Grim** He was born on Aug 08, 1877 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1591</sup> He died on Sep 16, 1946 in Red Lion R. D. 2, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1589, 1591</sup>

**Mary Jane Heininger** was buried in Winterstown United Brethern Cemetery, Winterstown, York County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

411. v. John Benjamin Heininger<sup>702, 704, 709-710, 1594-1602</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1888 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709, 1594-1595, 1597</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1961 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709-710</sup> He married **Mamie G. Swope** on Jan 04, 1912 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1598</sup> She was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1596, 1598-1599</sup>

**John Benjamin Heininger** was buried in Pleasant Grove EUB Cemetery, York County, Pennsylvania.

 vi. Samuel Fulton Heininger<sup>109, 702, 704, 711, 1603-1608</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1890 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711, 1603</sup> He died on May 31, 1943 in Red Lion R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711, 1604</sup> He married **Evelyn May Blymire** on Oct 04, 1913 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1606</sup> She was born on Oct 10, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1608</sup> She died on Oct 24, 1970 in Brogue, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1608</sup>

**Samuel Fulton Heininger** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

- 413. vii. Elizabeth B. Heininger<sup>702, 712, 1609-1623</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1891 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>702, 712</sup> She died on Dec 28, 1965 in Brogueville R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>712</sup> She married **Emanuel Eveler**, son of George Eveler and Elizabeth Wagner, on Nov 12, 1908 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1613</sup> He was born on Feb 06, 1882 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1624-1625</sup> He died on Oct 05, 1974 in Brogue R. D. 1, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1614-1615</sup>
  - viii. Clark M Heininger<sup>702, 704</sup> was born in Dec 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>702</sup>
  - ix. Jacob W. Heininger<sup>702, 704</sup> was born in Oct 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>702, 704</sup>
  - x. Sarah R Heininger<sup>702, 704</sup> was born in Jan 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>702</sup>
  - xi. Gertrude M. Heininger<sup>702, 704</sup> was born in Sep 1899 in Pennsylvania.<sup>702</sup>
  - xii. Charles M. Heininger<sup>704</sup> was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>704</sup>
- 204. Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong (Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 256, 714-722</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1862 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 10, 1918 in Ladysmith, Rusk County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup> He married Emme Samathia Daggy, daughter of Cynthia ?, on Oct 30, 1884 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>715</sup> She was born on Dec 21, 1862 in Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 20, 1932 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Franz Seigel Strong was buried in West Akron Cementery, Fulton County, Indiana.

Notes for Franz Seigel Strong:

Franz was in real estate in Ladysmith and was kicked by a bull while milking. This so angered him, he struck back at the bull and suffered a stroke, dying shortly thereafter. The family returned to Akron, Indiana with the body and later moved to Elkhart, Indiana, They are buried in the West Akron Cementery.

Emme Samathia Daggy was buried in West Akron Cementery, Fulton County, Indiana.

- Franz Seigel Strong and Emme Samathia Daggy had the following children:
  - i. Howard Dow<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>716, 721, 1626</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1885 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>721,</sup>

<sup>1626</sup> He died in Jan 1976 in Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee.<sup>1626</sup> He married (1) **Neva Loop** on May 12, 1906 in Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>721</sup> She was born on Nov 11, 1889 in Deer Creek, Carroll County, Indiana.<sup>721</sup> He married (2) **?** 

- 414. ii. Merr Dean Strong<sup>12, 716</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1887 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12, 65</sup> He died on May 22, 1960 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Dorothy Nicodemus He married (2) Sarah Dorothy Feece
- 415. iii. Klea Claude Strong<sup>716, 718, 1627-1630</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1889 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>718</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1981 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Nina Marie Zinn** on Jun 10, 1911 in Warsaw, Kosciusko, Indiana, United States.<sup>718</sup> She was born on Jan 18, 1891 in Hastings, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12, 718</sup> She died on Sep 21, 1955 in Eugene, Lane County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup>

Klea Claude Strong was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

- 416. iv. Beulah Minerva Strong<sup>714, 716</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1891 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>714</sup> She died in 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **Percival G. Cook** on Feb 17, 1912 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>714</sup> She married (2) **John Johnson**
- 417. v. Gladys Emma Strong<sup>716, 719-720, 1631</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1896 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>719-720, 1631</sup> She died on Sep 22, 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>720</sup> She married **Max M. Jenkins**, son of David Jenkins and Sarah E. Jeffries, on Sep 19, 1914 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>719, 1631</sup> He was born on Jun 28, 1895 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1631</sup> He died on Mar 17, 1967 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

**Gladys Emma Strong** was buried in Prairie Street Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

vi. Elma Mayo Strong<sup>12, 716-717, 1632-1633</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1897 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1633</sup> She died on Dec 15, 1949 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>1633</sup> She married Leslie H. Kyle on Apr 08, 1918 in Charlotte, Eaton County, Michigan.<sup>717</sup> He was born on Sep 09, 1895 in Saginaw County, Michigan.<sup>12, 65</sup> He died in 1947 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup>

Notes for Elma Mayo Strong: Elma may have taken his mother's surname (Kyle) at some point.

- 419. vii. William Waldo Strong<sup>12, 716</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1900 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969 in Eugene, Lane County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> He married **Helen ?**
- viii. Franz Seigel Strong Jr.<sup>12, 1634</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1902 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Feb 1979 in Prescott, Yavapai County, Arizona.<sup>1634</sup> He married (1) Bell ? He married (2) Lois ? He married (3) Jean ? He married (4) Myrtle T. ? She was born on Nov 03, 1906.<sup>1635-1636</sup> She died in Apr 1986 in Prescott, Yavapai County, Arizona.<sup>1635</sup>
- 421. ix. Neva Beryle Strong<sup>12, 722, 1637</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1905 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>722</sup> She died on Jan 23, 1957 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>1637</sup> She married Alonzo E. Rowe on Jun 08, 1929 in Elkhart, Elkhart, Indiana, United States.<sup>722</sup> He was born on Apr 24, 1897 in South Haven, Van Buren County, Michigan.<sup>722</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1974 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>1638</sup>

Neva Beryle Strong was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

- 422. x. Ely Allen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1908 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Irma Venise Singleton** on Dec 24, 1932 in Wabash, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 01, 1912 in Adams County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 205. **Zephaniah C.**<sup>5</sup> **Strong** (Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **?**

Zephaniah C. Strong and ?? had the following child:

- 423. i. Henry N.<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12, 1639-1642</sup> was born in 1871 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12, 1640, 1642</sup> He married **Della R. Mowen** on Aug 09, 1891 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>1642</sup> She was born in 1874 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1640, 1642</sup>
- 206. Wesley<sup>5</sup> Strong (Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1852 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died in Oct 1910 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) ? He married (2) Laura H. Bartholomew She was born in 1859.<sup>12</sup> She died in Oct 1944.<sup>12</sup>

Wesley Strong and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Chester<sup>6</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 424. ii. Gladys Edna Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1899.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jay Craig Smith** on Jun 08, 1927 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Gladys Edna Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Gladys is a graduate of Ravenna City HS and Actual Business College in Akron, Oh. She was at first a bookkeeper at Ravenna 2nd Natl Bank and later a social worker in Probate and Juvenile Court in Portage County, Ravenna. She is a former Director of the Portage Co. Chapter of the American Red Cross; Welfare Director; held several Ravenna M.E. Church positions; member of the Civic Orchestra at Kent State Univ; member of the Business and Professional Club; Thursday Literary Guild; Dir of the United Fund in Ravenna.

425. iii. Ralph Avery Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1904 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1987 in Tucson, Pima County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ruth Winona Chapman** She was born on Nov 21, 1902 in Parker, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1978.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Ralph Avery Strong:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Ralph worked 46 years in the government emloyment, placing thousands of people in jobs. In 1924 he went to work for the State-City Employment Service, predecessor to the Ohio Bureau of Employment Service. In the 1930's he found jobs for the unemployed in New Deal work programs. During WW II, he was head of the War Manpower Administration in Ohio, Kentucky and Michigan. From 1948-70, he was regional director of the Labor Departments Farm Labor and Rural Manpower Service which found jobs for 20,000 migrant workers.

Wesley Strong and Laura H. Bartholomew had no children.

207. Leeta<sup>5</sup> Strong (Andrew<sup>4</sup>, Henry<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1888 in Deerfield, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married Gustav Rosenow

Gustav Rosenow and Leeta Strong had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>6</sup> Rosenow<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Don Paul Rosenow<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1911 in Freedom Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 208. Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade (Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1871 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 21, 1949 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Daisy Embree** on Apr 29, 1895 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1876.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 15, 1964 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Luther Wilson Wade was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Daisy Embree was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Luther Wilson Wade and Daisy Embree had the following children:

- 426. i. Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on May 15, 1895 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Knisley on Oct 05, 1914 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1886.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 05, 1941 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Jeff Haskett on Jan 02, 1944.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1891.<sup>12</sup>
  - Ruby Pearl Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1899 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 04, 1924 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married George Papsdorf He was born in 1900.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1942 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>

Ruby Pearl Wade was buried in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

- 427. iii. Russell Theodore Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1902 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 11, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married **Joanna Haggerty** on May 23, 1941 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 428. iv. Marjorie Alfretta Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1907 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert L. Bibler** in 1924 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 209. George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid (Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1876.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 27, 1931 in Reardon, Lincoln County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married Ruth Katherine Hessler on Jul 13, 1897 in Anderson, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 13, 1877 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

George Laurence Waid was buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Warsaw, Kusciusko County, Indiana.

Ruth Katherine Hessler was buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Warsaw, Kusciusko County, Indiana.

George Laurence Waid and Ruth Katherine Hessler had the following children:

- 429. i. Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 06, 1898 in Elwood, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died in Sep 1984 in Mishawaka, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Charles L. Hatfield on Jun 15, 1918.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 27, 1889 in Packerton, Kosciuko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 21, 1953 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 430. ii. Mildred Celesta Marguerita Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1900 in Elwood, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Ralph Allen Johnson on May 14, 1920 in St. Joseph, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 14, 1895 in Washington, Davies County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 18, 1941 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Joseph Henry Lamb on Nov 21, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 07, 1905 in Mellot, Fountain County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 431. iii. Everett Paul Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1903 in Rock Lake, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Vera Fenter on Mar 17, 1928 in Boise City, Cimarron County, Oklahoma.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1915.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Zella Perrin after 1930.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 22, 1917.<sup>12</sup>
- 432. iv. Wilber Sydney Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1905 in Rock Lake, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 07, 1930 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jane Scarbro**
- 433. v. Pauline May Waid<sup>12, 1643-1644</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1906 in Macy, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1644</sup> She died on Oct 03, 2000 in Tempe, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>1644</sup> She married John McKenzie Pierson on Jul 21, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 18, 1901 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>1645-1646</sup> He died on Sep 18, 1974 in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup>

**Pauline May Waid** was buried in Green Acres Cemetery Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.

- 434. vi. Gladys Alfretta Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1909.<sup>12</sup> She married John Adam Lauver on Feb 27, 1926 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 08, 1906 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Ethel Ora Bell Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on May 14, 1911 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
   She married (1) Orida Albright He was born on Oct 21, 1901 in Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 20, 1941 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Clyde Thomas Hossler He was born on Jul 14, 1916 in Wakarusa, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 210. Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade (Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1873.<sup>12</sup> She married Arley O. Gilliland on Sep 01, 1891 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Mar 1943.<sup>12</sup>

Arley O. Gilliland was buried in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.

Arley O. Gilliland and Emma Anelia Wade had the following children:

- 436. i. Huldah<sup>6</sup> Gilliland<sup>12</sup> She married **Chester McCalla**
- 437. ii. Edward Keather Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1894 in Tiosa, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1972 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Gladys Welch** She was born on Jun 18, 1903 in Marion, Grant County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 438. iii. Orville Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1897 in Tiosa, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1965 in Logansport, Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Blanche V. Taylor** on Jun 05, 1921 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1900.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Orville Gilliland: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Orville was a farmer and mill worker

211. Effie Mae<sup>5</sup> Wade (Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1877.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1963 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Milton Perchbacher on Oct 01, 1902 in Logansport, Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1878.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Manford A. Newell on Jul 02, 1955 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Milton Perchbacher and Effie Mae Wade had the following children:

- 439. i. Frederick Milton<sup>6</sup> Perchbacher<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1902.<sup>12</sup> He married **Leona M. Cole** on Oct 20, 1933 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 440. ii. Anna Katherine Perchbacher<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1904.<sup>12</sup> She married **Wilmer Wine** on

Aug 25, 1929 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 17, 1905.<sup>12</sup>

Manford A. Newell and Effie Mae Wade had no children.

212. Musa Pearl<sup>5</sup> Wade (Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>257,</sup> <sup>724-727</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1881 in Indiana.<sup>257</sup> She died on Aug 16, 1909 in Franklin Township, Kosciusko County, Indiana (28 Age: 28).<sup>257</sup> She married **Alva E. Swihart**, son of Ananias Swihart and Mary J. Shoemaker, on Mar 30, 1902 in Cass County, Indiana.<sup>724</sup> He was born on May 21, 1882 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>728-730</sup> He died in Sep 1962.<sup>729</sup>

Musa Pearl Wade was buried in Nicholas Cemetery, Franklin, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

Alva E. Swihart was buried in Nicholas Cemetery, Franklin, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

Alva E. Swihart and Musa Pearl Wade had the following children:

- i. Harley Devon<sup>6</sup> Swihart<sup>726-727, 1647</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1902 in Indiana.<sup>726-727</sup> He died on May 15, 1963 in Akron R 1, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>726</sup> He married **Ethel Yarian** on Oct 22, 1921 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>727</sup> She was born on May 14, 1900 in Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>727</sup>
- 441. ii. Russell Leroy Swihart<sup>12, 1648-1649</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1904 in Wabash, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>1648-1649</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1988 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1649</sup> He married **Carrie I. Churchill** on Oct 22, 1927 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1649</sup>

**Russell Leroy Swihart** was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

iii. Harold L. Swihart<sup>12, 725</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1904 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>725</sup> He died on Mar 05, 1905 in Franklin Township, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>725</sup>

Harold L. Swihart was buried in Nicholas Cemetery, Franklin, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

- iv. ? Swihart<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1906 in Kusciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Virgina Swihart<sup>1647</sup> was born in 1906 in Indiana.<sup>1647</sup>
- 213. **Maude L.<sup>5</sup> Wade** (Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1888.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 18, 1934.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jerry Whalen** on Dec 14, 1909.<sup>12</sup>

Jerry Whalen and Maude L. Wade had the following children:

- i. June<sup>6</sup> Whalen<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Wade Whalen<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1910 in Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Mildred Whalen<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1912 in Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Jeremiah Whalen<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1916 in Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 214. Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup> Wade (Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1889 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1968 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Inez Ione Troutwine, daughter of Jacob Troutwine and Anna Applegate, on Aug 26, 1910 in Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 13, 1893 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>731</sup> She died on Apr 15, 1978 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>731</sup>

Inez lone Troutwine was buried in Mt. Hope Cemetery, Wabash County, Indiana.

Benjamin Earl Wade and Inez Ione Troutwine had the following children:

- 442. i. Vera Josephine<sup>6</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1911 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Arthur Ira Gothard on Sep 02, 1928 in Montpelier, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 13, 1911 in Alabama.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Harold V. Roby on Dec 24, 1938 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 20, 1908 in Salem, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 443. ii. Madelyn Elsie Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1911 in Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Donald W. Clevenger on Dec 31, 1931 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 14, 1910 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 444. iii. Donald Earl Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1915 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 25, 1974 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Etna D. Scott** on May 01, 1937 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 04, 1915.<sup>12</sup>

Donald Earl Wade was buried in Mt. Hope Cemetery, Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.

215. Charles Newton<sup>5</sup> Wade (Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1891.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1967 in Boulder Dam, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Naomi Ulshafer on Nov 07, 1914 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 10, 1896 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1971 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Naomi Ulshafer was buried in Lakeview Cemetery, Silver Lake, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

Charles Newton Wade and Naomi Ulshafer had the following children:

- 445. i. Paul Elmer<sup>6</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1915 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Marjorie McKrill**
- 446. ii. Lester Charles Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1916 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>He married **Mable Spriggs**
- 447. iii. Norman E. Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1920 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Betty Donett** He married (2) **Ellen Boaks**
- 448. iv. Maynard George Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on May 11, 1929 in Silver Lake, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Gloria Jean Woods** on Jan 01, 1949.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 03, 1930 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Maynard George Wade: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Maynard served in the Army (1953-1955) and is a carpentar in Warsaw, IN. Gloria works in the school caft. and is a beauty operator

216. Claude Everett<sup>5</sup> Wade (Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 07, 1894.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 15, 1977 in Avon Park, Florida.<sup>12</sup> He married Eva Marguerite McGlennen on Aug 12, 1922 in Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 21, 1897.<sup>12</sup>

Eva Marguerite McGlennen was buried in Silver Lake Cemetery, Kosciusko County, Indiana.

Claude Everett Wade and Eva Marguerite McGlennen had the following children:

- 449. i. Claude McGlennen<sup>6</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1924 in Silver Lake, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Helen Stookey**
- 450. ii. Richard Howard Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1926 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jane Moore**
- 451. iii. Robert Michael Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1929 in Defiance, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **Joan Brooke Hettler**
- 217. **Tressa<sup>5</sup> Carpenter** (Rosalee Augusta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1885.<sup>12</sup> She married **? O'Dell**

? O'Dell and Tressa Carpenter had the following child:

i. John<sup>6</sup> O'Dell<sup>12</sup>

218. Walter Clark<sup>5</sup> Churchill (Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1896.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Ethel Portis in May 1917.<sup>12</sup>

Walter Clark Churchill and Mary Ethel Portis had the following children:

- i. Richard Clark<sup>6</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Forest Norman Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- iii. ? Churchill<sup>12</sup>

Notes for ? Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Died in infancy.

- iv. Robert Eugene Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1918 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 452. v. Francis Meldora Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1919.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1975.<sup>12</sup> She married **Tony Ruane**
- 219. Ruel Vance<sup>5</sup> Churchill (Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1899 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Ruby F. Sichs on Aug 19, 1922 in North Hedrich, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 22, 1900 in Hedrich, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 05, 1969.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Alice B. Warren on Nov 20, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Ruel Vance Churchill:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Ruel was an author and instructor in the math dept of the U. of Michigan and is listed in Who's Who. Ruby was an artist and was an instructor in elementary, High School and College. She is listed in Who's Who in the Midwest and Who's Who in American Women. Ruby F. Sichs was buried in Union Cemetery, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

Ruel Vance Churchill and Ruby F. Sichs had the following children:

- 453. i. Betty<sup>6</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1922 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married **Paul R. McMurray** on Jun 07, 1946.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 23, 1923.<sup>12</sup>
- 454. ii. Eugene Sichs Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1925 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jean Miller Dormeier** She was born on May 11, 1929.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Eugene Sichs Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Eugene is employed by the Pan American Health Organization. Linda was a daughter of Jean by a previous marriage, and was raised by Eugene.

Ruel Vance Churchill and Alice B. Warren had no children.

220. **Beulah Lydia<sup>5</sup> Churchill** (Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1903.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ralph Pratt** on Oct 28, 1922 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1901.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>12</sup>

Ralph Pratt was buried in Omega Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Ralph Pratt and Beulah Lydia Churchill had the following children:

- 455. i. Ralph Rolland<sup>6</sup> Pratt<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1923.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Jessie Armelia Reeves** in 1950.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Phyllis Davis** in 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 456. ii. Gloria Jean Pratt<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1924.<sup>12</sup> She married **Paul Nelson Bowen** on Jul 10, 1948.<sup>12</sup>
- 221. **Evelyn May<sup>5</sup> Churchill** (Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1907.<sup>12</sup> She married **Louis F. Neitzel** on Oct 27, 1923.<sup>12</sup>

Louis F. Neitzel and Evelyn May Churchill had the following children:

- 457. i. Duane F.<sup>6</sup> Neitzel<sup>12</sup> was born in 1926.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>12</sup> He married **Cecilia Hulin** in 1947.<sup>12</sup>
- 458. ii. Beverly May Neitzel<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1928.<sup>12</sup> She married **Stephan Apfel**
- 222. **Orville Sylvester**<sup>5</sup> **Churchill** (Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1911.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Katherine Bachman** She was born in 1913.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1959.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Dorothy Ailes**

Notes for Orville Sylvester Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] There was an additional three children who died in infancy.

Orville Sylvester Churchill and Katherine Bachman had the following children:

- 459. i. Stuart<sup>6</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married Jean Sensoli
- 460. ii. Kathy Ann Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married Kenneth Kramer
  iii. Jane Lee Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1946.<sup>12</sup>

Orville Sylvester Churchill and Dorothy Ailes had no children.

223. **Clarence<sup>5</sup> Churchill** (Charles Pentz<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Florence** ?

Clarence Churchill and Florence ? had the following children:

- i. Geraldine<sup>6</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Mace Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Louise Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- 224. **Clifford**<sup>5</sup> **Churchill** (Charles Pentz<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1897.<sup>12</sup> He married **Gertie ?**

Notes for Clifford Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Gertie was Clifford's second wife.

Clifford Churchill and Gertie ? had the following children:

- i. Edna<sup>6</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Richard Churchill<sup>12</sup>

225. **Sara Louise<sup>5</sup> Strong** (Everett Osgood<sup>4</sup>, Andrew<sup>3</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> She married **Wendell Roberto Godwin** 

Wendell Roberto Godwin and Sara Louise Strong had the following children: i. Wendell Everett<sup>6</sup> Godwin<sup>12</sup> He married **Doris McFarland** 

461. ii. Phillip Andrew Godwin<sup>12</sup> He married **Phoebe Vivian Schierling** 

# **Generation 6**

226. Laura Nettie<sup>6</sup> Fetterman (William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>259, 261-262, 734-736</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1889 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>261-262</sup> She died on Apr 22, 1960 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>261-262</sup> She married William Thomas McCloskey He was born on Jul 21, 1894 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>736-738</sup> He died on Apr 13, 1977 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>736</sup>

**William Thomas McCloskey** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William Thomas McCloskey and Laura Nettie Fetterman had the following child:

- 462. i. Orval Clair<sup>7</sup> McĆloskey<sup>262, 735-736, 1650-1651</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1928 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>735</sup> He died on Dec 01, 2003 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>735, 1650</sup> He married **Madelyn Mae Peterson** on Aug 25, 1953.<sup>1650</sup>
- 227. Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup> Fetterman (William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 259, 263-264, 739-750</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1892 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 264, 739</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1972 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 264</sup> He married Elda Mae Learn, daughter of William H. Learn and Annabel Bash, on Nov 19, 1913 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>263</sup> She was born on May 18, 1895 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jun 13, 1983 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>751</sup>

**Elda Mae Learn** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Calvin Earl Fetterman and Elda Mae Learn had the following children:

463. i. William Hezekiah<sup>7</sup> Fetterman<sup>109, 264, 741-743, 1652-1656</sup> was born on May 21, 1914 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>742-743, 1653</sup> He died on Feb 11, 2003 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>742-743</sup> He married Virginia Colgan, daughter of Norman R. Colgan and Rhoda M. Rumbaugh, on Mar 20, 1937.<sup>1654</sup> She was born on Jun 11, 1918 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1652, 1654, 1657</sup> She died on May 07, 1998.<sup>1654, 1657</sup>

**William Hezekiah Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Hezekiah Fetterman: William H. Fetterman, 88, of Brush Valley, died Tuesday, Feb. 11, 2003, at his residence.

He was born May 21, 1914, in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, a son of Calvin Earl and Elda Mae Learn Fetterman. Mr. Fetterman attended Calvary United Methodist Church, Brush Valley, and belonged to the Brush Valley Senior Citizens. He worked for FMC as a night watchman for 22 years before retiring in 1980. He enjoyed hunting, fishing and camping. Surviving are his children Mrs. Phillip (Wilda) Nibert, Mrs. Timothy (Linda) Brendlinger and William and wife,Barbara, all of Brush Valley, and Thomas and wife Betsey, Penn Run; a daughter-in-law, Mrs. James (Evelyn) Griffith, Home; Also 13 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. He was preceded in death by his parents; his wife, Virginia Colgan Fetterman, in 1998; a son, Donald Colgan; two brothers: Dale and Orvie, and two sisters, Margaret McCombs and Twila Poole. A funeral service was held in Indiana with Rev. Michelle L. Wobrak officiating. Interment was in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the VNA/Hospice Foundation, 119 Professional Center, 1265 Wayne Ave., Suite 303, Indiana, Pa. 15701.

464. ii. Margaret A. Fetterman<sup>109, 264, 741, 1658-1660</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1916 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on May 12, 1981 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio. She married **Zenas Harvey McCombs**, son of Harvey McCombs and Pearl Waugman, on Jan 21, 1936.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Feb 08, 1909 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>1658-1662</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1996 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1662</sup>

465. iii. Dale Calvin Fetterman<sup>109, 264, 740-741, 744-747, 1663-1665</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1918 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>744-746, 1663</sup> He died on Aug 30, 1991 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>745-746, 1663</sup> He married **Mary Jane Stiles**, daughter of Earl Stiles and Luella Boring, on Mar 15, 1947 in Alcola, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>746-747</sup> She was born on May 15, 1927 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1664</sup> She died on Jun 16, 2010.<sup>1664</sup>

#### Dale Calvin Fetterman was buried in Hubbard.

466. iv. Orvie Melvin Fetterman<sup>109, 264, 740-741, 748, 1666-1667</sup> was born on May 08, 1926 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 740-741, 748, 1666</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1977 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 748</sup> He married **Alverda Swanlek** She was born on Jul 08, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1667</sup> She died on Nov 06, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1667</sup>

**Orvie Melvin Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

467. v. Twila E. Fetterman<sup>264, 740-741, 749-750, 1668-1669</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1928 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>749-750</sup> She died on Sep 29, 1962 in Waterman, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>749-750</sup> She married **James C. Poole** He was born on Oct 26, 1920 in NuMine, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1670-1671</sup> He died on Oct 05, 2010 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1671</sup>

**Twila E. Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

228. Sarah Ann<sup>6</sup> Wissinger (Jemima<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>266, 269, 271, 752-760</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1879 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>271</sup> She died on Nov 22, 1954 in Plumville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>271</sup> She married Calvin A. Shaffer, son of Jacob Shaffer and Lucinda Lewis, on Nov 05, 1902 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>752</sup> He was born on Oct 31, 1878 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>753, 757, 761</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1951 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>753</sup>

**Sarah Ann Wissinger** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Calvin A. Shaffer and Sarah Ann Wissinger had the following children:

i. Elsie Eva<sup>7</sup> Shaffer<sup>754-755</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1903 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>755</sup> She died on Jan 25, 1916 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>755</sup>

**Elsie Eva Shaffer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Clarence Emerson Shaffer<sup>753-754, 756-758, 1672-1673</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1905 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>758, 1673</sup> He died in Apr 1979 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1672-1673</sup>

**Clarence Emerson Shaffer** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

468. iii. Effie Viola Shaffer<sup>753-754, 756-757, 759, 1674-1675</sup> was born on Apr 22, 1910 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>759, 1674</sup> She died on May 23, 1974 in Home R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1674</sup> She married **Irvin Louis Weaver** He was born on Feb 21, 1900 in South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1675</sup> He died on May 31, 1982 in Plumville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1675</sup>

**Effie Viola Shaffer** was buried in Smicksburg Cemetery, Smicksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

469. iv. Hazel Shaffer<sup>753, 757, 1676-1678</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1914 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676-1678</sup> She died on Jun 01, 1987 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676-1678</sup> She married **Alonzo Johns** He was born on Oct 16, 1907 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676</sup> He died on May 23, 1982 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676</sup>

**Hazel Shaffer** was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Noble Vincent Shaffer<sup>753, 756-757, 1679-1680</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1918 in Brush Valley Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1679-1680</sup> He died on Oct 31, 1961 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1680</sup> He married **?** 

- vi. Cora Shaffer<sup>753, 756, 760</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1921 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>760</sup> She died on Apr 24, 1995.<sup>760</sup> She married (1) **? Kephart** She married (2) **?** Lewis
- 229. **Clara Eugenia**<sup>6</sup> **Wissinger** (Jemima<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>265-266, 270, 762-767</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1882 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>266, 767</sup> She died on Sep 01, 1974 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>767</sup> She married **Clark Wilson Shields**, son of William Shields and Susanna Bush, on Oct 06, 1910 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>270, 763</sup> He was born on Feb 16, 1885 in Glen Campbell, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>270, 763-765, 768</sup> He died on Feb 02, 1967 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>763-764</sup>

**Clara Eugenia Wissinger** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Clark Wilson Shields** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clark Wilson Shields and Clara Eugenia Wissinger had the following child:

- 470. i. Ruth Estella<sup>7</sup> Shields<sup>762, 766,767, 1681-1685</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1912 in Bullskin Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>762, 766, 1682-1683</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1997 in New Bethlehem, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1683</sup> She married **Andrew George Reichard** He was born on Apr 04, 1913 in Red Bank Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1685-1687</sup> He died in Mar 1971 (57 Age: 57).<sup>1687</sup>
- Ruth Estella Shields was buried in New Salem Cemetery, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.
  230. Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup> Strong (William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>272-273, 318, 769-771</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1881 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1941 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup> He married Elvira Catherine Bennett, daughter of Archibald A. Bennett and Lydia Jane Marsh, on Oct 17, 1907 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>769</sup> She was born on Aug 19, 1894 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1942 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

**Alton Franklin Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alton Franklin Strong:

According to the 1910 census, Alton and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Alton and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. John Hawksworth, Elvira's nephew, was also living with them.

# **Elvira Catherine Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alton Franklin Strong and Elvira Catherine Bennett had the following children:

471. i. Duaine Day<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12, 96, 273, 1688-1689</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1912 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 470, 1688</sup> He died on Jan 10, 1979 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 470</sup> He married **Viola Agnes Empfield**, daughter of Lemmon E. Empfield and Lillian Mae Brown, on Dec 25, 1939 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1912 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1691</sup> She died on Feb 20, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1690</sup>

**Duaine Day Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

472. ii. Norman David Strong Sr.<sup>273, 318, 770-771, 1692-1693</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1914 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>770-771, 1692</sup> He died on Mar 06, 2000 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 770-771</sup> He married **Dorothy Irene Ray** on May 25, 1946 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> She was born on May 29, 1915 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2011 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup>

**Norman David Strong Sr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

231. **Frank<sup>6</sup> Carney** (Nancy M.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Moses<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup>

Frank Carney had the following child:

i. Robert<sup>7</sup> Carney<sup>12</sup>

232. Elmer Blaine<sup>6</sup> Strong (Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>278-279, 772-778</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1887 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>772-773, 775</sup> He died in Jul 1976 in Reading, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>775</sup> He married **Grace E. Toner**, daughter of Elmer Toner and Minnie Ansley, on Nov 14, 1914 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>279</sup> She was born in 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>279, 774, 776-777</sup>

Elmer Blaine Strong and Grace E. Toner had the following children:

- i. Donald Toner<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>774, 776-777, 1695-1696</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1916 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1695-1696</sup>
- ii. Jeanne Strong<sup>776, 778</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1920 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>778</sup> She died on Apr 08, 1938 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>778</sup> She married William Walker
- 233. Zoe<sup>6</sup> Strong (Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>278, 280, 779-783</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1889 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>280, 780</sup> She died on Aug 22, 1917 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>280</sup> She married John Gilbert Ferrier He was born on Jul 09, 1879 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>780, 782, 784-785</sup> He died on Jun 28, 1958 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>782</sup>

Zoe Strong was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John Gilbert Ferrier was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John Gilbert Ferrier and Zoe Strong had the following children:

- i. Anna L<sup>7</sup> Ferrier<sup>779, 781</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1910 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>779, 781</sup> She died on Aug 11, 1922 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>781</sup>
- ii. Evelyn Ruth Ferrier<sup>785, 1697</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>785, 1697</sup> She died on Nov 02, 1989.<sup>1697</sup>
- iii. Alta Zoe Ferrier<sup>783, 785, 1698-1699</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1917 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>783, 1698</sup> She died on Mar 29, 1996 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>783, 1698</sup> She married **George Plotner Dixon** He was born on Mar 28, 1909 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1699-1704</sup> He died on Oct 24, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1699-1700</sup>
- 234. Melvin Roy<sup>6</sup> Strong (Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>278, 281, 786-790</sup> was born on May 09, 1891 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>786, 789-790</sup> He died on Jun 04, 1969 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup> He married Edna May Wissinger, daughter of Daniel Wissinger and Mary ?, on Jan 29, 1913 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>281</sup> She was born on Sep 06, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup> She died on Sep 13, 1992 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>789</sup>

Melvin Roy Strong was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Edna May Wissinger was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Melvin Roy Strong and Edna May Wissinger had the following child:

473. i. Melvin Charles<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>788, 1705-1709</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1914 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1705, 1707-1708</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1997 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.<sup>1707-1708</sup> He married N. Eileen Coolbaugh She was born on Mar 12, 1922 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1710</sup> She died on Sep 29, 1999 in Noblesville, Hamilton County, Indiana.<sup>1709-1710</sup>

**Melvin Charles Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

235. Harry James<sup>6</sup> Strong (Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 278, 791-794</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>791-792</sup> He married Edythe I. Griffith She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>793-794</sup>

Harry James Strong and Edythe I. Griffith had the following child:

474. i. Marian G.<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>109, 793-794, 1711</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1921 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on May 01, 2010 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **John J. Hoover** about 1942.<sup>109</sup>

**Marian G. Strong** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Marian G. Strong:

HOOVER - Marian G., 88, Richland Township, went to be with her Lord and Savior on May 1, 2010. at Arbutus Park Manor. Born on Dec. 28, 1921, in Johnstown, daughter of the late Harry J. and Edythe I. (Griffith) Strong. She is survived by her loving husband of 68 years, John J. Hoover, Richland Township; sons, James L., married to the former Linda Bell, Pittsburgh, and Larry L. Hoover, Westmont; daughter, Linda J., wife of Robert Novak Jr., Nanty Glo; grandchildren, Kelley (Mark) Heckathorne, Coraopolis; James "Jimmy" Hoover, Irwin; Matthew "Matt" and Tyler (Jen) Novak, all of Nanty Glo; and Katelyn (Ron) Grados, Beaverdale; great-grandchildren, Grant and Wyatt Hoover, Olivia and Joslin Heckathorne and Hailey and Marshall Novak; sisters-in-law, Bettie Roddy, Gloucester, Va., and Beverly Hoover, Johnstown; cousin, Barbara Moshgat, San Diego, Calif.; and numerous nieces and nephews. Marian was a 1940 graduate of Dale High School and was employed by the former Rothert's Furniture Store, Johnstown, in the coupon redemption center and also ran the elevator. She was baptized and married in and a lifelong member of the Oakland United Methodist Church, where she also was a member of the Chancel Choir and the Mary and Martha Class. Her ancestors were founders of the church. Marian taught Sunday school and was Sunday school superintendent, was in charge of the Memorial Fund, was on the Prayer Chain, helped with many fundraisers and served many funeral dinners. She always put her faith in God first. Marian was a life member of Arbutus Park Manor Auxiliary. She was a caregiver to many and enjoyed baking, canning, family dinners, camping, motor home traveling, crafts and keeping a tidy home. Marian was always concerned for others' wellbeing before herself. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at The Harris Funeral Home, 500 Cherry Lane, Richland, and from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. prior to the 1:30 p.m. service Wednesday at Oakland United Methodist Church, with the Rev. Randy Bain officiating. Interment will be at Forest Lawn Memorial Park. The family suggests memorial contributions be directed to Oakland United Methodist Church, 1504 Bedford St., Johnstown, Pa. 15902 in memory of Marian.

236. Irene<sup>6</sup> Strong (Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>278, 283, 795-798</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>797</sup> She died on Apr 25, 1985 in Lancaster Township, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>796</sup> She married Stanley Hepburn McClintock He was born on Mar 11, 1891 in Nittany, Center County, Pennsylvania.<sup>799-801</sup> He died on Feb 06, 1989 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>798, 801</sup>

Irene Strong was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Stanley Hepburn McClintock and Irene Strong had the following child: i. Dorothy Anne<sup>7</sup> McClintock<sup>795</sup> was born in 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>795</sup>

237. Merritt L.<sup>6</sup> Strong (Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>284, 803-805</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1889 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1971 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio. He married Bessie Ellen Decker, daughter of John A. Decker and Ellen Amelia Dom, in 1920.<sup>806</sup> She was born on Jul 21, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1970 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

Merritt L. Strong was buried in Knollwood Cemetery, Mayfield, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.

Notes for Merritt L. Strong: Painesville (Ohio) Telegraph (February 16, 1971)

Merritt L. Strong Willoughby Merritt L. Strong, 81, died Monday in the Castle Nursing Home, Millersburg, Ohio, after a lingering illness.

Strong was formerly of Warren and Cleveland and had lived a short while in Willoughby. He was born Oct 2, 1889, in South Fork, Pa. Mr. Strong Had been a World War I Army Veteran.

He had been an accountant before he retired. He was a member of the Willoughby United Methodist Church.

Mr. Strong was preceded in death by his wife, Bessie on July 2, 1970.

Survivors include his daughter, Mrs. Shirley Basil, of Willoughby; two grandchildren; brother, George Strong, two sisters, Mrs. Clare Teylor and Mrs. Esther Karakashain all of Johnstown, Pa.

Calling hours will be 7 to 9 tonight and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday in the Davis Funeral Home, 4154 Clark Ave.

Services will be 1 p.m. Thursday in the Funeral Home. The Rev. Norman Schreiber of the Willoughby United Methodist Church will officiate.

Burial will be in Knollwood Cemetery, Mayfield.

Bessie Ellen Decker was buried in Knollwood Cemetery, Mayfield, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.

Notes for Bessie Ellen Decker: Painesville (Ohio) Telegraph (July 7, 1970)

Mrs. Bessie Strong

WILLOUGHBY -Mrs. Bessie E. Strong, 79, of 37348 Grove Ave., died Monday in Lake County Memorial Hospital-West after a lingering illness.

Mrs. Strong was born July 21, 1890, in Pennsylvania. Prior to coming to Willoughby three years ago, she lived in Cleveland and Warren. She was a member of the Willoughby United Methodist Church. Survivors include her husband, Merritt; a daughter, Mrs. Shirley Basil, Willoughby; a sister, Mrs. June Ormond, Clairton, Pa., and two grand-children.

Services will be at 2:30 p.m. Thursday at the Davis Funeral Home, 4154 Clark Ave. The Rev. Norman Schreiber of the Willoughby United Methodist Church will officiate.

Friends may call at the funeral home from 7 to 9 tonight and Wednesday.

Burial arrangements are pending.

Merritt L. Strong and Bessie Ellen Decker had the following child:

475. i. Shirley J.<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>109, 803-805, 1712</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1927 in Ohio.<sup>803-805, 1712</sup> She died on Apr 23, 2015 in Ohio.<sup>804-805</sup> She married **Darwin F. Basil**, son of Frank J. Basil and Marie Svetty, on Apr 01, 1950 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>803</sup> He was born on May 04, 1926 in Ohio.<sup>1713</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1985 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>1714-1715</sup>

#### Shirley J. Strong was buried in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.

238. Ethel M.<sup>6</sup> Strong (Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 284, 286, 807-811</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1895 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>286, 807</sup> She died on Oct 20, 1950 in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 286</sup> She married William Christian Frank He was born on Dec 12, 1879 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>807-808, 812-813</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1965 in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>813</sup>

Notes for Ethel M. Strong:

In 1937, Ethel and William were living in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

William Christian Frank and Ethel M. Strong had the following children:

- 476. i. Lucy Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Frank<sup>807-809, 811, 1716-1719</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1921 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>809, 811</sup> She died on Dec 24, 1992 in Riverside County, California.<sup>809, 811</sup> She married **Ernest Rusch Lochhead**, son of James S. Lochhead and Helen C. Rusch, on May 17, 1944 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1717</sup> He was born on Dec 29, 1920 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1720-1726</sup> He died on Dec 31, 1991 in Palm Desert, Riverside County, California.<sup>1721-1722, 1724-1725</sup>
- 477. ii. Deane Cameron Frank Sr.<sup>109, 807-808</sup> was born on May 19, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 29, 2021 in Zelienople, Butler County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Patricia ? in 1955.<sup>109</sup>

**Deane Cameron Frank Sr.** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Deane Cameron Frank Sr.:

Deane Cameron Frank Sr., 92, was born on May 19, 1929, and passed away on Sept. 29, 2021.

Deane was originally from Johnstown. He spent the majority of his adult years in McCandless Township outside of Pittsburgh. Deane and his wife of 66 years (Patricia) recently moved to a beautiful cottage at Passavant Retirement Community in Zelienople. Deane was strong, smart, and hard-working. He graduated from Bucknell University in 1951 and went on to the University of Pennsylvania Law School. Deane was an Army veteran and served in Germany following WWII. After marrying Patricia in 1955, they moved to the Pittsburgh area, He worked for many years as General Counsel for HH Robertson Corporation. He was a long time, active member of Northmont Presbyterian Church. Deane loved to ski, hike and read books about world history. He was very active with his four sons and his grandchildren and was fortunate enough to have a great-grandson. His smile, laugh and heart-felt hugs will be sorely missed by his family and friends. Deane was preceded in death by his sister, Lucy Frank-Lockhead. He is survived by his beloved wife of 66 years, Patricia H. Frank; his sons, Bill (Karen) Frank, Deane (Jana) Frank, Jr., Jim (Tracey) Frank, and Karl (Nancy) Frank; his grandchildren, Wendell, Garrett, Chris (Natasha), Dennis, Bryn, Ryan, Vanessa, Natalie, and Allison, along with his great-grandson, Oskar.

FRANK - Friends of Deane Cameron Frank Sr., who died Sept. 29, 2021, will be welcomed from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Monday at BOYLAN FUNERAL HOME, 324 E. Grandview Ave., Zelienople.

The funeral service will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Northmont United Presbyterian Church, 8169 Perry Highway, Pittsburgh.

He will be laid to rest at Grandview Cemetery in Johnstown.

In lieu of flowers, donations are requested to the Northmont Presbyterian Church or the Food Bank of Pittsburgh.

239. Clare O.<sup>6</sup> Strong (Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 284, 287, 814-819</sup> was born on May 07, 1897 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>287</sup> She died in 1980. She married Wannie Lee Taylor Sr. He was born on Nov 30, 1893 in Beckley, Raleigh County, West Virginia.<sup>820-824</sup> He died on Jun 06, 1980.<sup>822</sup>

Clare O. Strong was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clare O. Strong:

In 1937, Clara and her husband were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Wannie Lee Taylor Sr. was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Wannie Lee Taylor Sr. and Clare O. Strong had the following children:

i. Wannie Lee<sup>7</sup> Taylor Jr.<sup>814-816, 1727-1729</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1920 in South Fork Cemetery, South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>816, 1727-1729</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1996 in Hyattville, Big Horn County, Wyoming.<sup>816, 1727</sup>

Wannie Lee Taylor Jr. was buried in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. George Brenton Taylor<sup>814-815, 817</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1922 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>817</sup> He died in Feb 1977.<sup>817</sup>
- 478. iii. Richard Strong Taylor<sup>814-815, 818, 1730-1733</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1927 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1730, 1732</sup> He married **Eleanor A. Mandrick**, daughter of Nicholas Mandrick and Anna Harapchak, on Jan 22, 1955 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>818</sup> She was born on Aug 07, 1933 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1733</sup> She died on Jul 29, 2015 in Upper Yoder Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1733</sup>
  - iv. Todd James Taylor<sup>814-815, 1734-1737</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1734-1737</sup>
  - v. Natalie Clare Taylor<sup>815, 819, 1738</sup> was born in 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>815, 819</sup> She married **Paul**

**Thomas Abram**, son of Paul E. Abram and Beatrice Thomas, on Nov 10, 1952 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>819</sup> He was born on Jan 03, 1930.<sup>1739</sup>

240. George Hite<sup>6</sup> Strong (Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 284, 825-832</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1901 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>825, 827, 830</sup> He died in Jul 1980 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>830</sup> He married Mary Elizabeth Hotham She was born on May 13, 1897 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>828</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1957 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>828</sup>

George Hite Strong and Mary Elizabeth Hotham had the following children:

479. i. George Hotham<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>109, 826-827, 829, 1740-1743</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 829, 1740-1741</sup> He died on Jan 05, 2014 in Locust, Monmouth Cpounty, New Jersey.<sup>109, 1741</sup> He married **Mary Lou Lyon** about 1954.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for George Hotham Strong: George Hotham Strong

AGE: 87 • Locust

George Hotham Strong, of Locust, died Sunday, Jan. 5, 2014, as a result of cardiac arrest at the age of 87. Descended from 18th century settlers of Strongstown, PA, he was born in 1926 in Johnstown, PA. He was the son of George Hite Strong and Mary Elizabeth Hotham Strong. His grandfather, Amos D. Strong was first to leave the family farm in Strongstown to establish a mining supply company serving the newly developed bituminous coal mines feeding the two large steel mils in Johnstown, PA. With partners, his grandfather established a bank and built a railroad to transport coal to the mills. His father followed the family's merchant tradition, being in the retail furniture business while his mother sang professionally on a radio program and taught music in Johnstown. His two sisters, Rebecca and Marjorie, married with grown children, live in the Pittsburgh, PA area.

After attending public schools in suburban Johnstown, he entered Allegheny College, Meadville, PA in January 1944 on a scholarship, without finishing high school. In November 1944, he entered the U.S. Army, serving until December 1946 in southern Italy in the administrative company of the largest U.S. Prisoner of War Enclosure in Italy. In addition to 18,000 German and Italian war prisoners, the camp contained a Maximum Security Compound where the German war criminals, later tried at Nuremberg, were held and interrogated. He returned to Allegheny College after the War and was graduated in 1949, Magna Cum Laude, Salutatorian, and Phi Beta Kappa. The following September, he entered Harvard Business School, graduating with an MBA in 1951.

He began work in the Corporate Finance Dept. of Smith, Barney & Co., then at 14 Wall Street, upon graduation from HBS, having spent the previous summer as a trainee at Goldman Sachs. After 5 years in corporate finance, during which he spent 6 months in Saudi Arabia on a project to liquefy natural gas, he went into institutional sales and then general management as head of the Boston Office, the firm's fourth largest. In 1967, he left Smith Barney to join the Ecuadorian Corporation to manage its diversification program and transformation from a beer and cement company in Ecuador into the Norlin Corporation, a large U.S. conglomerate producing electronics, musical instruments and powdered metallurgy products. In 1974, he became a consultant with Arthur D. Little & Co. to work on organizing a venture capital subsidiary for A. D. Little. In the economic recession which began in the early 1970's, American Medicorp, the nation's second largest hospital chain, experienced severe financial difficulties. The outside directors replaced the entire senior management and he was recruited as part of the new "turn-around team" as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.

After a successful recovery, American Medicorp was taken over in an opposed tender in 1979, and he was one of three senior executives leaving to form a new hospital chain, Universal Health Services, Inc. UHS grew rapidly and by 1985 sales exceeded on billion dollars. The company had gone public and was listed on the New York Stock Exchange. George decided to take early retirement and become a private investor and corporate director, concentrating on venture and early stage healthcare companies. Over the next 20 years, he was a member of the boards of directors of the following corporations: Ameri Source Corp., drug wholesaler; Balanced Care, Inc., assisted living; Biocyte Corp., human

stem cell storage; Chicago Musical Instruments Co.; Clinical Partners, Aids case management; Core Funds, mutual funds management; Curaflex Corporation, home infusion products; Hanover Healthcare, Inc., nursing homes; Integrated Health Services, nursing homes; Healthsouth Corporation, rehabilitation and outpatient surgery; Managed Care, USA, managed care; Medical Property Investors, medical office buildings; Pocantico Development, private investment.

For more than 50 years, he served on the Reunion Committee of his Harvard Business School class and for most of those years was either chairman or co-chairman of the Special Gifts Committee. He was a member of the Leadership Council of the Harvard School of Public Health and of Harvard University's Committee on University Resources. Locally, he served on the Board of the Red Bank YMCA and the Riverside Drive Association, having been its chairman for two terms. His clubs included: Harvard Club of New York, Union League of Philadelphia, Rumson Country Club, Seabright Lawn Tennis & Cricket Club, Seabright Beach Club. He was a member of All Saints Memorial Church in Navesink.

He is survived by his wife of 60 years, Mary Lou Strong; three children, Cynthia Strong Hibbard of Cambridge, Mass., Dexter Strong of Providence, RI, and Sarah Strong Bornstein of Danvers, Mass. and six grandchildren. Two sisters, Marjorie Schaeffer and Rebecca Auman, both of Pittsburgh also survive.

A funeral service will be held at 10 a.m. Friday, Jan. 10 at All Saints Memorial Church in Navesink. Donations in lieu of flowers should be sent to the American Heart Association . Thompson Memorial Home in Red Bank, is in charge of arrangements.

Published in Asbury Park Press on Jan. 9, 2014

480. ii. Rebecca Strong<sup>109, 826-827, 831-832, 1744</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1930 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 831-832</sup> She died on Dec 11, 2019.<sup>831-832</sup> She married **Paul M. Auman**, son of George M. Auman, about 1951.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Oct 20, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1744-1746</sup> He died on Sep 17, 2020.<sup>1744</sup>

**Rebecca Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Rebecca Strong:

AUMAN REBECCA age 89, of Valencia, PA, formerly of Murrysville, PA, peacefully passed December 11, 2019. Born February 10, 1930, in Johnstown, PA, the daughter of the late George and Mary (Hotham) Strong, Becky was the beloved wife of Paul Auman for 68 wonderful years; and the loving mother to Nancy Scrimizzi (Tony) of Richmond VA and Elaine Oley (Alan) of Allison Park, PA. She dearly loved her grandchildren, Leslie (Sidney) Wilberforce, Craig (Ashley) Oley, Nicole (John) Felini and Marlo Scrimizzi; and adored her great-grandchildren, Gabriella, Madison, Garin and Eric. Becky was a registered nurse and proud charter member of the Murrysville Nurses Club. She enjoyed volunteering with the Red Cross Bloodmobile and the Murrysville Meals on Wheels. She was a member of St. Paul's United Methodist Church, Allison Park, PA. A celebration of Becky's life will be held Saturday, December 21, 11:00 a.m. at St. Barnabas Arbors Valencia Chapel, 85 Charity Place, Valencia, PA 16059. Funeral arrangements handled by NEELY FUNERAL HOME, with private burial. In lieu of flowers, the family respectfully suggests contributions to St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 1965 Ferguson Road, Allison Park, PA 15101 or to North Hills Community Outreach, 1975 Ferguson Road, Allison Park, PA 15101. Please visit us at neelyfuneralhome.com

(Published in Pittsburgh Post-Gazette on Dec. 15, 2019)

- iii. Marjorie Strong<sup>109, 827</sup> was born in 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>827</sup> She married ? Schaeffer
- 241. **Esther Pearl**<sup>6</sup> **Strong** (Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 284, 833-839</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1903 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>833, 835</sup> She died on Oct 06, 1988 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>833</sup> She married **Boghos Karakashian** He was born in 1904

in Syria.839

Esther Pearl Strong was buried in South Fork Cemetery, South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Esther Pearl Strong:

In 1937, Esther and Paul were living in Jerusalem, Palestine.

Boghos Karakashian and Esther Pearl Strong had the following child:

i. Stephen Ohannes<sup>7</sup> Karakashian<sup>834, 837, 1747-1748</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1936 in Jerusalem, Palestine.<sup>837, 1747</sup> He married **Marlene Lenore Wiesner**, daughter of Rudolph Wiesner and Marian C. Landsom, on Jun 12, 1959 in Saint Louis, Saint Louis County, Missouri.<sup>1748</sup> She was born on Dec 12, 1933 in Saint Paul, Dakota County, Minnesota.<sup>1749</sup> She died on Feb 06, 2007.<sup>1749</sup>

242. Lawrence Hannibal<sup>6</sup> Miller (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 291-292, 551, 840-843</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1884 in Vinco, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 291, 551</sup> He died on Sep 24, 1964 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 291</sup> He married (1) Hazel Mae Foster, daughter of Charle Foster and Mina Curbey, about 1907.<sup>844</sup> She was born on Apr 28, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> She died on Sep 30, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>842</sup> He married (2) Helen Margaret Stiffler, daughter of James Stiffler and Emma Burgan, about 1950.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Oct 21, 1909 in Emeigh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>845-846</sup> She died on Jan 22, 1998 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 846</sup>

Lawrence Hannibal Miller was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lawrence Hannibal Miller:

According to the 1910 census, Larry and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1920 census, Lawrence and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Lawrence and Hazel were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Miller: Lawrence H 80yrs, Bolivar died at 8 p.m. Sep 24 1964 at Mercy Hospital, Johnstown. Born Mar. 22, 1884 in Vinco, s/o late John Shields and Anna Strong Miller. Survived by widow, former Helen Stiffler Zufall and daughter Mrs. Ruth Hendricks of Baltimore MD, also 3 grandchildren and 8 great-grandchildren. Brother of Everett, Irvin, Walter and Mrs. Jennie Clawson all of Bolivar and Mrs. Helen Ramsey of Emporium. Member of Bolivar United Presbyterian Church were he served as elder since 1927 and Loyal Order of Moose, Bolivar. Retired superintendent of Allegheny Foundry, Bolivar. friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 10 p.m. Saturday and Sunday in John a Featherson Funeral Home Bolivar. Service at 2 p.m. Monday in U P Church. The Rev James O Leitch and Rev Wm Green. Interment Blairsville Cemetery.

Lawrence Hannibal Miller and Hazel Mae Foster had the following child:

481. i. Marion Ruth<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>109, 551, 841, 843, 845, 1750-1754</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>841, 843, 845, 1752-1753</sup> She died on Dec 26, 1978 in Titusville, Brevard County, Florida.<sup>1753</sup> She married Harry Ansley Hendricks, son of Harry Stewart Hendricks and Flora May Robertson, about 1927.<sup>844</sup> He was born on Sep 29, 1903 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Florida.<sup>1756-1759</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1988 in Titusville, Brevard County, Florida.<sup>1756-1759</sup>

**Helen Margaret Stiffler** was buried in West Fairfield Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Lawrence Hannibal Miller and Helen Margaret Stiffler had no children.

243. **Everett Michael<sup>6</sup> Miller** (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 288, 292, 550, 847-854</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 550, 848-849, 855</sup> He died on Apr 16, 1976 in Chattanooga, Hamilton County, Tennessee.<sup>550</sup> He married **Mary Becker** in 1913.<sup>844, 850</sup> She was born in 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844, 851</sup>

Everett Michael Miller and Mary Becker had the following children: 482. i. Gloria E.<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>109, 844, 851, 854, 1760-1764</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1762, 1764</sup> She died on Nov 23, 2014 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.<sup>109, 1763</sup> She married (1) **Samuel Albert Cable**, son of Scott John Cable and Clara Ivy Fulcomer, on Nov 23, 1940 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>854</sup> He was born on Feb 23, 1922 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1761, 1765</sup> He died on Oct 06, 1943 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1761</sup> She married (2) **Alvin Joe Arnold** He was born on Feb 15, 1920 in Chattanooga, Hamilton County, Tennessee.<sup>1766-1767</sup> He died on Jan 06, 2004.<sup>1766</sup>

Notes for Gloria E. Miller:

Gloria Miller Arnold of Raleigh passed away on Sunday morning, November 23, 2014 at the age of 91.

She was born in Bolivar, PA and lived most of her life in Chattanooga, TN before moving to Raleigh in 2010. She adored music and taught piano and organ for many years. She took great pride in being a World War II Veteran. She loved spending time with her family and found great comfort in her Lord.

She is survived by her children, Samantha Fastenau, Bernie Cable, Kathy Olka, Mary Lou McHugh, Mark Arnold and Kevin Arnold; special niece, Georgieanna Clements; brother, Michael Miller; 15 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren.

She is preceded in death by her husband, A. Joe Arnold and her sister, Connie Miller.

A mass in her honor will be held at the Catholic Community of St. Francis of Assisi in the St. Mary of the Angels Chapel on Monday, December 1, 2014 at 4:00pm.

- 483. ii. Constance Miller<sup>851-852, 1768</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1933 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>852, 1768</sup> She died on Mar 03, 1964 in Monessen, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>852</sup> She married **Joseph Minniti**
- 484. iii. Michael Everett Miller<sup>109, 853, 1769</sup> He married **Eleanor Anne Flynn**, daughter of Francis Clement Flynn, on Jun 19, 1965 in Clayton County, Missouri.<sup>1769</sup> She was born on Nov 11, 1942 in Missouri.<sup>1770</sup> She died on Apr 27, 2012 in Missouri.<sup>109, 1771</sup>
- 244. Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 292, 294, 845, 856-861</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>289, 856</sup> He died on Jun 02, 1934 in District Township, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>289</sup> He married Rosa Pearl Ayers on Dec 22, 1915 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>857</sup> She was born in 1898 in Pennsylvania.<sup>857-858</sup>

Notes for Roy Francis Miller:

According to the 1910 census, Roy was living with his brother, Larry, in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Roy Francis Miller and Rosa Pearl Ayers had the following children:

485. i. Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>109, 858, 861, 1772-1776</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 858, 861, 1775</sup> She died on Dec 17, 2007 in Clyde, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 861</sup> She married **Robert Gail Hinton**, son of George Charles Hinton and Minnie Claire Saxton, on Mar 02, 1935 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1774</sup> He was born on May 25, 1913 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1774</sup>, 1777-1778 He died on Mar 06, 1987 in Rossiter R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1774</sup>

Rosa Frances Miller was buried in Dever's Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rosa Frances Miller: Rosa Hinton Clyde

Rosa Frances Hinton, 90, of the Clyde area of New Florence, died Dec. 17, 2007 at St. Andrews Village, Indiana. Born March 7, 1917 in Robinson, she was the daughter of the late Roy and Rose Ayers Miller. Rosa was a member of Steffey United Methodist Church, Johnsonburg, and retired from Lorree Footware, Big Run. She is survived by children, Gail and wife Lorraine, and Ruby States and husband Darrel, both of Clyde, and Clair Ames, Dubois; 11 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren; and 14 great-great-grandchildren. Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Robert Gail Hinton; brother Terry Miller; two grandchildren; and four great- grandchildren. Friends were received at the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh, where services were held Thursday with Pastor Ruth A. Moore officiating. Interment was in Dever's Cemetery, Johnsonburg.

486. ii. Terry Willis Miller<sup>859-860, 1779-1784</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>859-860, 1780-1782</sup> He died on May 06, 1992.<sup>860, 1781</sup> He married (1) **Stella C. Henderson** She was born on Feb 26, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1783</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1967 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1783</sup> He married (2) **Estella Mae Ross**, daughter of Fred Ross and Myrtle Ford, on Aug 16, 1984 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>859</sup> She was born on May 07, 1909.<sup>859</sup> She died in 1993.

Terry Willis Miller was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Grandview, Spencer County, Indiana.
 245. Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup> Miller (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 292, 862-874</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1893 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>294, 863, 871-872, 875</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1976 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>863, 875</sup> He married Beatrice McClellan She was born on Jan 03, 1896 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877</sup> She died on Nov 21, 1952 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876-877</sup>

**Walter Arthur Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Walter Arthur Miller:

According to the 1920 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Beatrice McClellan** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Walter Arthur Miller and Beatrice McClellan had the following children:

487. i. James Arthur<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>844, 864, 873-874, 1785-1788</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1915 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 844, 864, 874, 1785-1786, 1789</sup> He died on Jul 03, 1969 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1785, 1789</sup> He married **Della Halloran** She was born on Jan 10, 1909 in County Mayo, Ireland.<sup>1790</sup> She died on Feb 21, 1981 in Townsend, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1791</sup>

**James Arthur Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

 Edith Jane Miller<sup>844, 865, 873, 1792-1794</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1916 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>865, 1792</sup> She died on Sep 25, 2006 in Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>865, 1792</sup> She married (1) Harry J. Hopkins Jr. He was born on Dec 06, 1921.<sup>1793-1794</sup> He died on Mar 27, 2013 in Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1794</sup> She married (2) ? Hedley

**Edith Jane Miller** was buried in Silverbrook Cemetery and Memorial Park, Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.

 William Paul Miller<sup>109, 866-867, 873, 1795</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1918 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>866, 1789, 1795</sup> He died on May 11, 1986.<sup>1789, 1795</sup> He married Nellie Marie Yeager, daughter of Jacob E. Yeager and Anna J. Shank, on Jul 27, 1946 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>867</sup> She was born on May 08, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1796</sup> She died in Apr 1988.<sup>1796</sup>

**William Paul Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iv. John Homer Miller<sup>844, 873, 1789, 1797</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1921 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1797-1798</sup> He died on Nov 01, 1972 in Bolivar,

Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.1798

**John Homer Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

488. v. Glen Charles Miller<sup>415, 844, 870, 873, 1799-1801</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1923 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>415, 870, 1799-1801</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1992 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 870, 1799</sup> He married **Sara Louise Lear** She was born on Mar 24, 1926 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>415, 1802-1803</sup> She died on Mar 01, 1980.<sup>415, 1802-1803</sup>

**Glen Charles Miller** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

489. vi. Hope L. Miller<sup>109, 844, 873</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Apr 04, 2015 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Nick Patrick Saltarelli**, son of Antonio Saltarelli and Rose Chero, about 1945.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Apr 08, 1923 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1804-1806</sup> He died on Mar 01, 2006 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1806</sup>

**Hope L. Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

# Notes for Hope L. Miller:

SALTARELLI - Hope L., 90, New Florence, passed away April 4, 2015, at the Communities at Indian Haven. Born Nov. 23, 1924, in Bolivar, daughter of late Walter and Beatrice (McClelland) Miller. Also preceded in death by husband, Nick P. Saltarelli; grandson, Anthony William "Tony" Saltarelli; and brothers and sisters, James A. "Buck" Miller, Edith Hopkins, W. Paul Miller, John Homer Miller, Glen C. "Tight Eye" Miller, A. Kathryn "Kack" Deal and Robert W. "Bob" Miller. Survived by sons, Gary P. "Toby," married to Sue E. Moore, Franklin, and Nicholas J., married to Janet Meyer, New Florence; grandchildren, Vincent P. Vincent, and wife, Mary Leigh (Whiddon), Dothan, Ala.; Theresa L. Saltarelli, Pasadena, Calif.; and Kimberly R. Saltarelli-Mittong, Verona; great-grandson, William Patrick Vincent; and sister, Rebecca L. Edler, Delaware. Member of Holy Family Catholic Church, Seward, formerly St. Mary's Catholic Church, and Laurel Valley Senior Center, New Florence. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence. Mass of Christian Burial will be held at 11 a.m. Friday at Holy Family Church, 425 Bridge St., Seward, the Rev. Robert Washko, officiating. Internment, Fort Palmer Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the Communities at Indian Haven, 1675 Saltsburg Ave., Indiana, Pa. 15701.

- vii. Anna Kathryn Miller<sup>109, 868, 873, 1807</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1807</sup> She died on Dec 16, 2011.<sup>1807</sup> She married James Laird Deal, son of James H Deal and Harriet Laird, on Oct 28, 1950 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>868</sup> He was born on Dec 24, 1923 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1808-1809</sup> He died on Feb 28, 2011 in Sterling, Loudoun County, Virginia.<sup>1809</sup>
- viii. Robert Wayne Miller<sup>844, 873, 876, 1810-1811</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1928 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>876, 1810-1811</sup> He died on Feb 16, 1991 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>876, 1810</sup>
- 490. ix. Rebecca Louise Miller<sup>844, 869, 873, 1812-1813</sup> was born in 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844, 869, 873</sup> She married (1) **Donald Ralph Lynn**, son of Joseph Simpson Lynn and Gertrude Irene Blair, on Feb 14, 1948 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>869</sup> He was born on Oct 08, 1926 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1812, 1814-1816</sup> He died on May 15, 1963 in New Castle, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1816-1817</sup> She married (2) **? Elder**
- 246. Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 292, 878</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> She married **Ralph Davis Clawson**, son of Harry Alfred Clawson and Minnie Jane Lute, on Apr 28, 1920 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Feb 21, 1897 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> He died on May 13, 1971 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Jennie M. Miller was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Ralph Davis Clawson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ralph Davis Clawson:

According to the 1930 census, Ralph and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph operated the Clawson Hardware store for more than 30 years.

Ralph was born at 11:55 A.M.

Ralph Davis Clawson and Jennie M. Miller had the following children:

491. i. Anna Jane<sup>7</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 844, 1818-1819</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 03, 2008 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Paul Henry Jones**, son of Russell C. Jones and Bessie M. Brett, on Dec 06, 1941 in Montgomery County, Virginia.<sup>1818</sup> He was born on Dec 21, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1820-1822</sup> He died on Jan 01, 1974 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1821</sup>

**Anna Jane Clawson** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Jane Clawson: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (May 5, 2008)

Anna Jane Jones

JONES ñ Anna Jane, 87, of Robinson, died Saturday, May 3, 2008, in Beacon Ridge, Ind. She was born March 31, 1921, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late Ralph and Jennie Miller Clawson. She was a member of the Faith Lutheran Church. In addition to her parents, she was also preceded in death by her husband, Paul H. Jones, in 1974; a son, Kenneth P. Jones, in 2001; and three brothers, Roy, William and Charles Clawson. She is survived by two brothers, John M. Clawson of Ligonier; and James D. (and his wife, Wanda) Clawson of Bolivar; a daughter-in-law, Cora Jones of Robinson; two grandsons, Shann and Derek Jones; two great-grandchildren, Devin and Kendra Jones; and numerous nieces and nephews and great-nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Anna Janeís life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Wednesday, with her pastor, the Rev. Scott Klimke officiating. Interment will follow in the Blairsville Cemetery.

492. ii. Roy Willard Clawson<sup>109, 844, 1823-1825</sup> was born on May 17, 1922 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> He died on Dec 06, 2002 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) **Thelma C. Momcelovic**, daughter of Dmitar Momcilovich and Milicia Kuzmanovich, on Oct 02, 1942.<sup>1825</sup> She was born on Aug 28, 1914 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (2) **Meredith June Whaley**, daughter of Freeman F. Whaley and Olive Miller, on May 21, 1965 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1823</sup> She was born on Oct 06, 1923 in Everson Faye, Pennsylvania.<sup>1826</sup> She died on Nov 28, 1993 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1826</sup>

**Roy Willard Clawson** was buried in Youngwood Cemetery, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Willard Clawson: Roy Willard Clawson Sr. Scottdale

Roy Willard Clawson Sr., 80, of Scottdale, went home to be with God on Friday, Dec. 6, 2002, in Latrobe Area Hospital. Born May 17, 1922, in Bolivar, he was a son of the late Ralph and Jennie (Miller) Clawson. He was a member of Everson Evangelical Church; Bolivar United Methodist Church; Youngwood and East Huntingdon Sportsmen Clubs; and

Robertshaw Retirees Club. Prior to his retirement, he was a machinist for Robertshaw Controls, New Stanton. A veteran of World War II, Roy earned the rank of staff sergeant in the U.S. Army Air Corps. He received a Good Conduct Medal, European African Middle Eastern Campaign Medal and World War II Victory Medal. He was a graduate of Bolivar High School, Class of 1940. He will be sadly missed by his family: a son, Roy ``Chip" Clawson of Scottdale; two daughters, Kathie R. Clawson of Latrobe and Amie Sue Clawson of Scottdale; four grandchildren, Kelly Cunningham, Jason Leeper and wife, Tamara, Joshua Leeper and wife, Kara, and Michael Clawson; two great-grandchildren, Zachary and Seth Leeper; two brothers, John Clawson of Ligonier and James Clawson and wife, Wanda, of Bolivar; and a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his first wife, Thelma Momcelovic Clawson, in 1949; his second wife, Meredith June Whaley Clawson, in 1993; and two brothers, Charles Hillis and William Clawson. Friends will be received at the JAY B. PETERSON FUNERAL HOME, Depot and Fifth streets, Youngwood, Monday from 6 to 8 p.m. and Tuesday from 10 to 11 a.m., at which time his funeral service will begin with the Rev. Robert Patton officiating. Interment will follow in Youngwood Cemetery. Eugene G. Saloom, funeral director, in charge.

493. iii. William Zerald Clawson<sup>109, 844, 878, 1827-1830</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 878, 1828-1830</sup> He died on Jan 22, 2002 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 878</sup> He married Carrie Deane Hall, daughter of Joseph Jamison Hall Sr. and Mary Minerva Donahue, on Aug 21, 1944. She was born on Jul 25, 1924 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Apr 09, 2020 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**William Zerald Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Zerald Clawson: William Clawson Obituary

William Z. Clawson, 78, of Bolivar, died Tuesday, Jan. 22, 2002, in UPMC Lee Regional, Johnstown. He was born Jan. 6, 1924, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1977, he had been employed as an inspector by Bethlehem Steel for 30 years. He was a World War II veteran, having served in the U.S. Navy. He was a member of the Bolivar United Methodist Church, Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM, Robinson VFW #9310 and the Bolivar American Legion #128. Surviving are his wife of 57 years, Carrie Deane Hall Clawson; two sons, Dennis W. Clawson and wife, Carol, of Greensburg and William A. Clawson and wife, Ginny, of Penn Run; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; four stepgreat-grandchildren; three brothers, James Clawson of Bolivar, John Clawson of Ligonier and Roy Clawson of Scottdale; a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received Thursday from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the J. PAUL McCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL, Bolivar, where services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. Interment in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar. Memorial donations may be made to the Physicians Dialysis Center, 344 Budfield St., Johnstown, PA 15904, or to Tri-Community Ambulance. Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM will hold services in the funeral chapel Thursday at 7:30 p.m.

iv. Charles Hillis Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 05, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Hillis Clawson** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

494. v. John Miller Clawson<sup>109, 844, 1831</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 21, 2012 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Roberta Mock on Oct 29, 1951. She was born on Apr 14, 1933.<sup>879</sup> She died in Mar 1987 in Ligonier R. D., Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup>

**John Miller Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Miller Clawson: John M. Clawson, 83, formerly of Ligonier, died early Thursday morning, June 21, 2012, in

the Indiana Regional Hospital. He was born Jan. 5, 1929, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1992, he had been employed by Latrobe Steel. He was an Army veteran of the Korean War. He was a member of the Heritage United Methodist Church and Byers-Tosh, American Legion No. 267. In addition to his parents, he was also preceded in death by his wife, Roberta Mock Clawson, in 1987; a daughter, Denise Neiderhiser, in 2011; a sister, Anna Jane Jones; three brothers, William, Roy and Charles Clawson; and two grandsons, Paul Lowman and David Hendrick. John is survived by four daughters, Deborah (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Craig) Scheetz, of Home, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta (Steve) Deyarmin, of Mechanicsburg; 12 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; a son-in-law, John Neiderhiser, of Naples, Fla.; and a brother, James (Wanda) Clawson, of Bolivar. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where John's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday with Dr. J. Paul McCracken officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. To sign the online guestbook or to send condolences to the family, please visit: www.jpaulmccrackenfuneralchapel.com.

495. vi. James Davis Clawson<sup>1832</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1933 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1832</sup> He died on Sep 07, 2020 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Wanda Lee Lear**, daughter of Alvin Ernest Lear and Ora Virginia Henderson, on Dec 19, 1959 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1832</sup> She was born in 1937.<sup>1832</sup>

James Davis Clawson was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Davis Clawson: In 2008 and 2012, Jim and Wanda were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James D. Clawson, 87, Bolivar, passed away September 7, 2020 at Conemaugh Memorial Medical Center. Born April 24, 1933 in Bolivar, the son of the late Ralph D. & Jennie (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by daughter Lauren Gay Clawson, sister Anna Jane Jones, brothers Roy, William, and John Clawson and infant brother Charles. Survived by loving wife of 60 years, Wanda (Lear) Clawson children Gladine McMasters, and husband Glenn, Eileen Clawson-Gaul, and Jerry Clawson and wife Nancy, grandchildren Colin, Leeanna, Caitlyn, Jocelyn, Noah, and Lylah, great-grandchildren Raelyn, Alexander and Jameson. James was a member of First Church of Christ, Bolivar, former Bolivar Council member, former member of Bolivar Vol. Fire Co., former plant superintendent of Precision Wire of Blairsville and avid wood worker. Memorial Service will be held 11 am Thursday at First Church of Christ, 3041 Route 259, Bolivar, face coverings are required, with Lloyd Campbell officiating. Private interment Bolivar West View Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to First Church of Christ, Bolivar. Arrangements in care of Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence.

247. William Irvin<sup>6</sup> Miller (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>844-845, 880-883</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1901 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>880-881</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1983 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>881</sup> He married Mabel Leslie Irwin She was born on Oct 02, 1905 in Pennsylvania.<sup>884</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1993 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>884</sup>

#### Notes for William Irvin Miller:

According to the 1930 census, Irvin and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

William Irvin Miller and Mabel Leslie Irwin had the following children:

i. Edna Grace<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>844, 882, 1833-1834</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>882, 1833-1834</sup> She died on Nov 23, 1997 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>882, 1833-1834</sup> She married **Ralph James Moyer** He was born on Jul 18, 1921 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1835-1836</sup> He died on Apr 11, 1997 in Pinellas County,

Florida.1835

**Edna Grace Miller** was buried on Dec 15, 1997 in FL (StreetAddress: 6502 SW. 102nd Ave. Bushnell, FL 33513; Info: Section 114 Site 149; Age: 74).

ii. Dorothy Lou Miller<sup>844, 883, 1837</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1926 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>883</sup> She died on Dec 07, 1991.<sup>883</sup> She married William J. O'Shell He was born on Jan 10, 1925.<sup>1837</sup> He died on Dec 28, 1999.<sup>1837</sup>

**Dorothy Lou Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

- 496. iii. Lois Lorraine Miller<sup>109, 844, 1397</sup> was born about Jan 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844</sup> She married (1) **? Moyer** She married (2) **Glenn Francis Burkett** He was born on Oct 09, 1923 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1838-1840</sup> He died on Dec 23, 2012 in Clearwater, Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>109, 1839-1840</sup>
- 497. iv. William Irvan Miller<sup>1841</sup> He married **Phanuel Jean Lear**, daughter of Jerry Alexander Lear and Bessie V. Little, on Dec 09, 1949.<sup>1841</sup> She was born in 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1842</sup>
  - v. Judy Miller
- 248. Helen Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller (Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 885-889</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>888</sup> She died in Nov 1980 in Emporium, Cameron County, Pennsylvania.<sup>888</sup> She married Frank M. Ramsey, son of Curtis Hill Ramsey and Catherine Keffer, in 1923 in Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>889</sup> He was born on Dec 01, 1896 in Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>887</sup>

Frank M. Ramsey and Helen Gertrude Miller had the following children:

498. i. Curtis Franklin<sup>7</sup> Ramsey<sup>109, 885-886</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 885</sup> He died on Aug 24, 2004 in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 885</sup> He married Gladys M. Risinger on May 20, 1988.<sup>109</sup>

**Curtis Franklin Ramsey** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Curtis Franklin Ramsey: The Blairsville Dispatch (September 10, 2004)

Curtis F. Ramsey Coudersport

Curtis F. Ramsey, 79, of Coudersport, died Tuesday, Aug. 24, 2004, in the Bath Veterans Administration Medical Center, Bath, N.Y.

A son of Franklin and Helen (Miller) Ramsey, he was born Oct. 1, 1924 in Bolivar. Mr. Ramsey was a graduate of Brush Valley High School and a veteran of World War II, serving in the U.S. Army. He was the recipient of the Purple Heart and two bronze stars.

He was a member of American Legion Potter Post 192 and the Disable American Veterans. He worked as a truck driver for Scott Elgin prior to retirement and as a stone cutter with Everett Saulter afterward. He enjoyed hunting and stone cutting.

Surviving are his wife, Gladys M. (Risinger) Ramsey whom he married May 20, 1988;

Also eight children, Robert, William and Walter "Wally" and his wife Colleen, all of Coudersport, Wesley and his wife Liz of Warren, Sandra Hicks and her husband Tom of Coudersport, Mrs. Glen (Lisa) Gordon, Harrisburg, Patty Ramsey, Albuquer-que, N.M., and Mrs. Leo (Cora) Bennett, Erie;

Also two stepdaughters, Sharon Benamati of Clymer and Roberta McGinnis of Shinglehouse; many grandchildren and great-grandchildren; two brothers, John and wife Ruth and Harry and wife Barbara, Emporium; and twin sisters, Joan and Joyce of California.

He was preceded in death by his parents.

Services were held with full military rites accorded by members of the Potter County Honor Guard. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

Memorials may be made to the Bath Veterans Administration Medical Center at: Bath VA Center, Volunteer Services, Building 44, Bath, N.Y., 14810, with a notation on the check that should read, "In memory of Curtis F. Ramsey."

- ii. John Alexander Ramsey<sup>886, 1843-1844</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1843</sup> He died on Jan 09, 2016 in Emporium, Cameron County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1844</sup>
- iii. Harry R. Ramsey<sup>886, 1845-1846</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>886, 1845-1846</sup> He died on Mar 16, 2012.<sup>1846</sup>
- 249. Charlotte Adda<sup>6</sup> Strong (Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>275, 895-899</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1945 in Eustis, Lake County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married Ira Vincent Moorhead, son of William. W. Moorhead and Permilla Earhart, on Sep 04, 1907 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>897</sup> He was born on May 04, 1883 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>900-902</sup> He died on Jun 21, 1968 in Bakersfield, Kern County, California.<sup>901</sup>

#### Notes for Ira Vincent Moorhead:

According to the 1910 census, Ira and his family were living with his parent-in-laws in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ira Vincent Moorhead and Charlotte Adda Strong had the following children:

i. Truman Orren<sup>7</sup> Moorhead<sup>275, 898, 1847-1850</sup> was born on May 01, 1909 in Lovejoy, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>898, 1847-1848, 1850</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1985 in Tavares, Lake County, Florida.<sup>1848</sup> He married **Fannie Lois Beasley** on Mar 10, 1934 in Florida.<sup>1849</sup> She was born on Oct 16, 1911 in Fort Valley, Peach County, Georgia.<sup>1851</sup> She died on Jun 14, 1980 in Tavares, Lake County, Florida.<sup>1851</sup>

#### Notes for Truman Orren Moorhead:

Truman was a surveyor. He was a charter member of the Florida Society of Professional Land Surveyors, Tavares Masonic Lodge eastern Star, Tavares Lion Club and a life member of the American Congress in Surveying and Mapping since 1966. He was of the Methodist faith.

499. ii. Dorothy Irene Moorhead<sup>895, 1852-1855</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1913 in Ursina, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>895, 1855</sup> She died on Dec 16, 2000 in Winter Haven, Polk County, Florida.<sup>1855</sup> She married **James Henry Dillard** on May 09, 1936 in Kings County, New York.<sup>1853</sup> He was born on Mar 17, 1911 in Altha, Calhoun County, Florida.<sup>12</sup>

**Dorothy Irene Moorhead** was buried in Ursina, Somerset County, Pennsylvania, Auburndale, Polk County, Florida.

#### Notes for Dorothy Irene Moorhead:

Dorothy had won a 4 year scholarship to the Florida State College and received an A. B. degree, she later attended the University of Florida in Gainesville. She retired after 30 years of teaching high school English and Latin in Polk and Calhoun Counties in Florida. She was a member of the American Association of University Women for 15 years and served as president of the local branch for many years.

iii. Robert Edwin Moorhead<sup>899, 1856</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1918 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>899, 1856</sup> He died on Jan 27, 1979 in Winter Garden, Orange County, Florida.<sup>1856</sup> He married (1) Laura Chaudron on Aug 24, 1941.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Eileen Abbott in 1946.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Ina Blanche Myers on Sep 13, 1963 in Reno, Washoe County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 27, 1923 in Carthage, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 06, 1979 in San

Andreas, Calaveras County, California.<sup>12</sup>

**Robert Edwin Moorhead** was buried in West Point Cemetery, West Point, Calaveras County, California.

Notes for Robert Edwin Moorhead:

Robert served as a PFC in the Army from 20 Dec 1942 until 14 Oct. 1945 in the European theatre. He was in Batt A, 997th Field Artillery and a member of the aMerican Legion. After the war he was a diesel mechanic and heavy equipment operator.

500. iv. Elinor Grace Moorhead<sup>896, 1857-1858</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1922 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>896</sup> She died on Jan 15, 2000.<sup>896</sup> She married (1) **Louis Charles Numes** on Nov 14, 1943 in Lake County, Florida.<sup>1857</sup> He was born on Nov 15, 1920 in Laton, Fresno County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) **Paul Rittenhouse** 

> Notes for Elinor Grace Moorhead: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Elinor moved to California in Nov. 1944. She is a member of the Order of Eastern Star where she is the organist. She has been president of the Organ Club in Santa Clara.

v. Susan Jane Moorhead<sup>12, 1859</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1927 in Tavares, Lake County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Martin Lon Steward on Aug 26, 1950 in Lake County, Florida.<sup>1859</sup> He was born on Jun 10, 1925 in Okeechobee, Okeechobee County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) John LeRoy Raymond He was born on Mar 15, 1930.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1968 in Brevard County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) Louis Charles Numes on Apr 18, 1969 in Kissimmee, Osceola County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 15, 1920 in Laton, Fresno County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Susan Jane Moorhead: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Susan is the author of "Tree Top Baby", published in 1984 by Gateway Press in Baltimore. In her book she details her early life and that of her family. She also records maternal and paternal ancestry of her family.

250. Frank Albert<sup>6</sup> Strong (Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>97, 903-904</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1889 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on May 04, 1964 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He married Carrie B. Ondriezak on Nov 01, 1916 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>903</sup> She was born on Jan 01, 1894 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 16, 1983 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Frank Albert Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Frank Albert Strong:

According to the 1930 Census, Frank and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Carrie B. Ondriezak** was buried in Richland Cemetery, Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Albert Strong and Carrie B. Ondriezak had the following children:

i. Herbert Frank<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>109, 296</sup> was born on May 29, 1918 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1954 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 109</sup> He married **Ruth Giles** on Feb 16, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 22, 1911.<sup>96</sup> She died on Dec 23, 1988.<sup>96</sup>

Herbert Frank Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Herbert Frank Strong:

Strong: Herbert Frank Tinker, 35 of Strongstown died Jan. 19, 1954 from injuries sustained in an automobile accident near West Lebanon. Survived by widow the former Ruth Giles; mother Mrs. Carrie (Ondriezk) Strong of Strongstown and sister Nellie w/o Harold Shultz, 335 Churchill St, Johnstown. Friends received after 1 p.m. Thursday at Former home and from 1:30 to 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Methodist Church, Strongstown where services will be held at 2:30 p.m. Interment Pineland Cemetery. Arrangements in charge of Robinson Funeral Home, Indiana

501. ii. Nellie Anna Strong<sup>12, 109, 296, 904, 1860</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1924 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>904</sup> She died on Nov 27, 2014 in Geistown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>904</sup> She married **Harold R. Shultz**, son of Russell Shultz and Gladys ?, on Jan 18, 1943.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 24, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1860-1861</sup> He died on Oct 13, 2012 in Geistown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1860-1861</sup>

Notes for Nellie Anna Strong: In 1954, Nellie and Frank were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

251. Herbert Clair<sup>6</sup> Strong (Hiram Ulysses<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1890 in Malo, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 20, 1975.<sup>12</sup> He married Maude Mildred Becker on Jun 08, 1916.<sup>12</sup>

Herbert Clair Strong was buried in Lincoln Cemetery, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Herbert Clair Strong and Maude Mildred Becker had the following children:

- i. Herbert<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>
- ii. June Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 252. **Harold**<sup>6</sup> **Mason** (Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He died in Dec 1954.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Harold Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Haralod was a career man in the US Army.

Harold Mason had the following children:

- i. Edward<sup>7</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Norman Mason<sup>12</sup>
- 253. Emmett<sup>6</sup> Mason (Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Emmett Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Emmett Lived in Reading, PA

Emmett Mason had the following child: 502. i. Robert<sup>7</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup>

254. **Clyde**<sup>6</sup> **Mason** (Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He died in Prospect Park, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Margaret Tucker** 

Clyde Mason was buried in Yeadon, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clyde Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Dates are unknown, but when Clyde died he was 72 years old.

Clyde Mason and Margaret Tucker had the following children:

- i. Harry<sup>7</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup> He died in 1946 in Philipines.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Albert Mason<sup>12</sup> He died in 1945.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Shirley Mason<sup>12</sup> She married **Ed Clerval**
- iv. Richard Mason<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Janet ? He married (2) Jean ?

255. **Ona**<sup>6</sup> **Mason** (Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>12</sup> She married **Norman Strayer** 

Norman Strayer and Ona Mason had the following children:

- i. Ted<sup>7</sup> Strayer<sup>12</sup> He died before 1994.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. David Gary Strayer<sup>12</sup>
- 256. Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason (Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>301, 905-909</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1900 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>301, 905, 907</sup> He died on Aug 31, 1946 in Norwood, Delaware County, Pennsylvania.<sup>301</sup> He married (1) Rose ? He married (2) Mary C. Gettemy She was born on Jul 10, 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>908</sup> She died on May 01, 1934 in Arona, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>908</sup> He married (3) Florence Trinkley in 1938.<sup>12</sup>

Russell Kenneth Mason was buried in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russell Kenneth Mason:

Russell was the first born, served in World War I, and was an inventor for the Westinghouse Company.

Russell Kenneth Mason and Rose ? had the following child: i. Margaret<sup>7</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup>

Mary C. Gettemy was buried in St, Clair Cemetery, Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Russell Kenneth Mason and Mary C. Gettemy had the following children:

- ii. Russell Kenneth<sup>7</sup> Mason Jr.<sup>906</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>906</sup> He died on Apr 14, 1934 in Arona, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>906</sup>
- 503. iii. Donnajean Marie Mason<sup>12, 907, 1862</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1862</sup> She died on Jul 23, 1972 in Norfolk, Virginia.<sup>1862</sup> She married **William E. Bush Sr.** in Mar 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- 504. iv. Lois Adell Mason<sup>907, 1863-1865</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1930 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1863, 1865</sup> She died in Jul 1984.<sup>1865</sup> She married **Hilbert L. Milliron** on Oct 26, 1950 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1863</sup> He was born in 1928.<sup>1863</sup> He died in Aug 1984.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Lois Adell Mason: Lois was adopted by Ester and Charles Mursch in 1938.

- v. Jack Winford Mason<sup>909, 1866</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1931 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>909, 1866</sup> He died on Aug 13, 1989 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>909, 1866</sup>
- 505. vi. Mary Ellen Mason<sup>12, 907</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1932.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Nedimyer** on Mar 21, 1953.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 18, 1927.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Mary Ellen Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Mary Ellen was adopted by the Lukes in 1938, see family rec # 1228 Russell K. Mason

Russell Kenneth Mason and Florence Trinkley had the following children:

- 506. vii. James<sup>7</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup> was born in 1942.<sup>12</sup>
- 507. viii. Florence Gail Mason<sup>12, 1867-1868</sup> was born in Mar 1944.<sup>12</sup> She died in 2012.<sup>1868</sup> She married **James Charles Salsgiver**, son of Charles Salsgiver and Geraldine Wilson, on Oct 22, 1960 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1867</sup> He was born in 1939.<sup>1867</sup>

Florence Gail Mason was buried in Fry Cemetery, Nashville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
 257. Paul Edward<sup>6</sup> Strong (Edward E.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1911.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>302</sup> He married Mildred C. Stoy, daughter of Cyril L. Stoy and Mary Young, on Dec 05, 1939.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 11, 1916 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jun 14, 2003 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Paul Edward Strong** was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mildred C. Stoy was buried in Camerons Bottom, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Edward Strong and Mildred C. Stoy had the following children:

i. Patricia Ann<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12, 302</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>302</sup> She died in 1946.<sup>302</sup>

**Patricia Ann Strong** was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

508. ii. James Leonard Strong Sr.<sup>12, 302</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1936.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1998.<sup>302</sup> He married **Shirley Mae Lunis** She was born on Mar 09, 1943.<sup>12</sup>

James Leonard Strong Sr. was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 509. iii. Catherine Lee Strong<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Heller** He was born on Oct 25, 1941 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 258. Ruth Marie<sup>6</sup> Strong (Edward E.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1913 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) M. D. McCreery She married (2) John P. Cassell on Dec 21, 1957 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 02, 1909 in Harrisburg, Saline County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 23, 1978 in Westchester, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>

M. D. McCreery and Ruth Marie Strong had the following child:

510. i. Dennis Edward<sup>7</sup> McCreery<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1944 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Marcia Kay Finke on Jun 15, 1965 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rebecca Hagen on Apr 11, 1977 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 23, 1950.<sup>12</sup>

John P. Cassell was buried in Queen of Heaven Catholic Cemetery, McMurray, Washington County, Pennsylvania.

John P. Cassell and Ruth Marie Strong had the following child: i. Anthony<sup>7</sup> Cassell<sup>12</sup>

259. **Abraham L.<sup>6</sup> Bennett** (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>98, 109</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1870 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jul 28, 1937 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Annie Uncapher** She was born in 1871.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jan 24, 1930 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Abraham L. Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Abraham L. Bennett:

Bennett: July 28, 1937. A L Bennett, 68, died at the home of a nephew near Strongstown on last Thursday morning. He was a son of the late John & Mary Ann Schultz Bennett and was born near Strongstown on Feb. 28, 1870. His wife preceded him in death some time ago. Funeral services were held at 2 o'clock Saturday afternoon in Strongstown Methodist church with Rev. G S Stephens officiating. Interment in Pineland cemetery near Strongstown took place following the service.

Annie Uncapher was buried in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Annie Uncapher:

Bennett: Mrs. A. L.. Strongstown Jan 24, 1930 Mrs. Annie Bennett, 58 wife of A L Bennett died at her home here at 6 p.m. Friday following an illness of several months. Death was caused by a complication of ailments. Mrs. Bennett is survived by her husband, two adopted children, Mrs Clarence Jenkins of Johnstown and Louis Jenkins at home and the following brothers and sisters: Thomas Uncapher of Johnstown; Vell Uncapher of Pittsburgh; John J & David Uncapher both of Strongstown; Mrs F M Swanger and Mrs John J Enyder both of Cresson and Mrs. Mildred Bennett of Johnstown. Funeral services will be held from the home Monday afternoon with the Rev. Mr. Howard pastor of the Methodist Episcopal church officiating. Interment will be in the Strongstown cemetery.

Abraham L. Bennett and Annie Uncapher had the following children:

i. ?<sup>7</sup> ?<sup>109</sup> She married **Clarence Jenkins** 

Notes for ? ?: In 1930, they were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Louis Jenkins
- 260. Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett (Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr.,

James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>303, 910-920</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1861 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>303</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1943 in Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>303</sup> She married **James A. Marsh**, son of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, in 1881 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>917</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1857 in Brush Valley Methodist Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>919, 921</sup> He died on Aug 19, 1919 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>921</sup>

**Nancy Alice Bennett** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James A. Marsh was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James A. Marsh and Nancy Alice Bennett had the following children:

511. i. James Clark<sup>7</sup> Marsh<sup>917, 919, 1869-1879</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1882 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>919</sup> He died on Jun 12, 1947 in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>919</sup> He married **Nellie Blanche Spires**, daughter of Harrison Spires and Emma Jane Johns, on Sep 06, 1906 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Feb 27, 1886 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1880</sup> She died on Mar 26, 1973 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

**James Clark Marsh** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Maggie M. Marsh<sup>181</sup> was born in 1884 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She died in 1887 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

**Maggie M. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 512. iii. Ralph Marsh<sup>1881-1885</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1886 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1883-1884</sup> He died on Jul 03, 1955 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1883</sup> He married Carrie May Crookshank, daughter of Louis Crookshank and Dora ?, on Oct 15, 1907 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1881</sup> She was born in 1887.<sup>1881</sup>
- 513. iv. Katherine Burr Marsh<sup>911-912, 917, 1886-1894</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1888 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>911</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1943 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>911</sup> She married **Joseph Shilling**, son of Peter Shilling and Elizabeth Nolf, on Oct 14, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>912</sup> He was born on Mar 13, 1884 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1887, 1895</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1962 in Vintondale R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1887</sup>

**Katherine Burr Marsh** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

514. v. Archie Gurley Marsh<sup>910, 913, 914, 917, 1896-1899</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1891 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>910, 913, 1896</sup> He died on Jun 07, 1957 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>910</sup> He married **Mary J. Reese** She was born on Jun 17, 1894 in Winterset, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1897</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1959 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1897</sup>

**Archie Gurley Marsh** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

515. vi. Arobes F. Marsh<sup>915, 917, 1151, 1900-1903</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1892 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>915</sup> She died on Jul 29, 1965 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>915</sup> She married **Elmer Russell Edwards**, son of David R. Edwards and Catherine Dauntner, on May 06, 1915 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1900</sup> He was born on Dec 12, 1890 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1904</sup> He died in 1978.

**Arobes F. Marsh** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. vii. Richard Russell Marsh<sup>916-917, 1905-1906</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1895 in Ivison, Barr Township,

- Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>916, 1906</sup> He died on Sep 15, 1943 in Philipsburg, Centre County, Pennsylvania.<sup>916</sup> He married **Mary ?** She was born in 1903 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1905</sup>
- 516. viii. Hazel Marie Marsh<sup>470, 917, 920, 1907-1914</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1897 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She died on May 19, 1969 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She married (1) **Harmon M. Folckemer** He was born on Feb 01, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Nov 11, 1918 in Stenay, France.<sup>181</sup> She married (2) **Oscar Anderson**, son of Carl Erik Andersson and Christine Erickson, on Dec 09, 1921.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Apr 02, 1899 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1915</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1955 in Twin Rocks, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1915</sup>

**Hazel Marie Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ix. ? Marsh470
- Samuel Vinton Marsh<sup>918, 1916-1919</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1902 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1917-1919</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1950.<sup>181, 1917</sup> He married **Thelma G.** Sevey, daughter of Dewitt C. Sevey and Ida Mae Garfield, on Nov 28, 1931 in St. Lawrence County, New York.<sup>918</sup> She was born in 1906 in New York.<sup>918, 1919</sup> She died .

**Samuel Vinton Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

261. Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett (Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>304, 922-934</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1863 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 304</sup> He died on Feb 11, 1933 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (69 Age: 69).<sup>304</sup> He married Lydia Jane Marsh, daughter of Andrew E. Marsh and Catherine B. Dias, on Oct 05, 1882.<sup>307</sup> She was born on May 25, 1864 in Pennsylvania.<sup>923</sup> She died on Dec 07, 1938 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>923</sup>

Archibald A. Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Archibald A. Bennett:

FROM THE HISTORY OF INDIANA CO. PA. Mr. Bennett was commissioned a notary public and is now serving his second term, his reliability and conscientiousness makes him appreciate the responsibilities of that office. In politics he is a Republican. He is a consistent member of the Methodist Church in Strongstown, and is serving it as member of the board of trustees and secretary of that board. The Bennett family is well known, and its representative stand high in public opinion, for they are citizens of steadfast purpose and untiring zeal in promoting the general welfare.

Attended public school in Cambria Co. and summer school taught by Professor Garaway, and worked with his father, with whom he is still associated in business intereast. Until he was forty years old Mr. Bennett continued farming, in 1904 coming to Strongstown, where he was in general mercantile business for six years, also acting as agent for agricultural implements and repairs on same, and dealing in corn, oats, chop flour and mill feeds. He had the store at the corner of Main and Buffington street. His sons were partnership with him for some time, the firm being known as A.A. Bennett & Sons. Mr Bennett has since been engaged in the hotel business, as proprietor of the "Bennett House", which he conducted for the accommodation of travelers who appreciate the fact that he carries no license for the sale of intoxicants.

According to the 1910 census, Archibald and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lydia Jane Marsh was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lydia Jane Marsh:

Jane's headstone has her birth year as 1864 and her death certificates states it was 1865.

Archibald A. Bennett and Lydia Jane Marsh had the following children:

517. i. Andrew Malcolm<sup>7</sup> Bennett<sup>924, 926-927, 934, 1920-1928</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1882 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>926, 1920, 1922-1923, 1927</sup> He died on Nov 20, 1942 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>926</sup> He married (1) Veda Brown He married (2) Lola M. Williams, daughter of David Williams and Evelene E. ?, on Aug 08, 1911 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>927</sup> She was born in Apr 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1929</sup> She died in 1969.<sup>1924</sup>

Andrew Malcolm Bennett was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Andrew Malcolm Bennett:

Andrew lives at and operates the white mill, in Blacklick, Cambria Co. PA. He was always a good shot and is now making practical use of his skill as a crack shot for the Windchester fire arms people. He married Lola Williams.

518. ii. James Walter Bennett<sup>924-925, 928, 932, 934, 1930-1938</sup> was born on May 04, 1890 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>928, 1930-1931</sup> He died on Jun 27, 1970 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>928</sup> He married Lydia Ondriezek She was born on May 13, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1939</sup> She died on May 01, 1970.<sup>1939</sup>

James Walter Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 519. iii. Mayme Elizabeth Bennett<sup>924-925, 929-930, 934, 1940-1942</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1893 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>925, 929</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1926 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>929</sup> She married **James Valley Hawksworth**, son of Winfield Scott Hawksworth and Sarah G. Duncan, on Jun 23, 1913 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>930</sup> He was born on Oct 25, 1891 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>930, 1943-1946</sup> He died on Nov 23, 1967 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1943-1944</sup>
- 520. iv. Elvira Catherine Bennett<sup>12, 272-273, 318, 470, 769-771, 924, 934, 1692</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1894 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1942 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Alton Franklin Strong**, son of William L. Strong and Mary Catherine Rhodes, on Oct 17, 1907 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>769</sup> He was born on Jul 13, 1881 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1941 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup>

**Elvira Catherine Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

521. v. Anne Stella Bennett<sup>924-925, 931-934, 1947-1952</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1896 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>931-932</sup> She died on Aug 25, 1969 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>932</sup> She married **Albert Amos Hughes**, son of Samuel Hughes and Clara Sowers, on Jan 13, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>933</sup> He was born on Jun 26, 1893 in Duquesne, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1947-1948, 1953-1955</sup> He died on Jan 31, 1960 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1947-1948, 1955</sup>

**Anne Stella Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

522. vi. Alton Smith Bennett<sup>925, 928, 932, 934, 1956-1961</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1905 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934, 1958, 1960</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1984 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934</sup> He married **Ethel Mae Stephens**, daughter of Emerson Stephens and Bertha Rosella Overman, on Sep 10, 1930.<sup>96</sup> She was born on Nov 25, 1911 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169-1170, 1957, 1962</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169, 1957, 1962</sup>

**Alton Smith Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

523. vii. Grace Lucille Bennett<sup>925, 928, 932, 934, 1171, 1963-1966</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1909 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 27, 1980. She married **Floyd Mayward Stephens** He was born on Mar 22, 1906 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup>

**Grace Lucille Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

262. Charles<sup>6</sup> Shultz (William C.<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>308,</sup> <sup>310-311, 313, 935-938</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1885 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>310-311</sup> He died on Sep 04, 1943 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>310-311</sup> He married Edna Gibson, daughter of John Gibson and Minnie Etta Fyock, on Sep 09, 1913 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>935</sup> She was born on Feb 29, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>939</sup> She died in Sep 1983 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.939

Charles Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edna Gibson was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Shultz and Edna Gibson had the following children:

524. i. Mary Grace<sup>7</sup> Shultz<sup>311, 937, 1967-1971</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1970</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1997.<sup>1970</sup> She married **Edward James Misner** He was born on Oct 28, 1912 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1967-1968, 1970, 1972-1974</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1997 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1970, 1973-1974</sup>

**Mary Grace Shultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Grace Shultz: In 1943, Mary and Edward were living in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

525. ii. John William Shultz<sup>311, 937-938, 1975-1978</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1916 in Nettleton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>938, 1975</sup> He died on May 12, 1988 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>938</sup> He married **Margaret Elizabeth Ober** She was born on Aug 22, 1921 in Diamondville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1976, 1979</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1978 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1976</sup>

**John William Shultz** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Wilda E. Shultz<sup>311, 937, 1980-1981</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1981</sup> She married Gerald D. McGarvey He was born on May 28, 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1982-1984</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1992 in Volusia County, Florida.<sup>1982, 1984</sup>
- 263. Walter James<sup>6</sup> Shultz (William C.<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 313-314, 940</sup> was born on May 05, 1887 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1942 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>314</sup> He married Edith E. Barker She was born on Apr 14, 1890 in Wales.<sup>941</sup> She died in Jan 1986 in Summerhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>941</sup>

Walter James Shultz was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Walter James Shultz and Edith E. Barker had the following child:

- Dorothy Louise<sup>7</sup> Shultz<sup>109, 940</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1918 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>940</sup> She died on May 08, 2004 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>940</sup>
- 264. Frank Edward<sup>6</sup> Stewart (Phoebe Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 288</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1883 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 288</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1945 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Minnie E. Mentch about 1909.<sup>943</sup> She was born in 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> She died on Jan 03, 1967.<sup>318</sup>

Frank Edward Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Frank Edward Stewart:

According to the 1930 Census, Frank and his family were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Edward Stewart and Minnie E. Mentch had the following children:

- i. Ralph<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Hazel Stewart<sup>109</sup> was born about 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>943</sup> She married ? Luria
- iii. Carl Stewart<sup>109</sup> was born about 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>943</sup>
- 265. Robert Lloyd<sup>6</sup> Stewart (Phoebe Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 322</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1887 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1925 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Zoe Luella Slater**, daughter of John Slater and Mary ?, on Oct 01, 1910.<sup>40</sup> She was born about 1891 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>40, 944</sup>

Robert Lloyd Stewart was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Lloyd Stewart and Zoe Luella Slater had the following children:

- i. Robert M.<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>40</sup> was born about 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>944</sup>
- ii. Raymond H. Stewart<sup>944</sup> was born about Jul 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>944</sup>
- iii. Walter A. Stewart<sup>944</sup> was born about Jan 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>944</sup>
- 266. Bessie Clara<sup>6</sup> Stewart (Phoebe Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 320-322, 945-949</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>321, 948</sup> She died on Aug 30, 1928 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>321</sup> She married Harry W. Johnston, son of Simon Johnston and Margaret ?, on Oct 28, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>320</sup> He was born on Jun 22, 1883 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>949</sup> He died on Oct 15, 1962 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>949</sup>

Notes for Bessie Clara Stewart:

In 1925, Bessie and Harry were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry W. Johnston and Bessie Clara Stewart had the following children:

- i. Jacob<sup>7</sup> Johnston<sup>948</sup> was born in 1910 in Pennsylvania.<sup>948</sup>
- ii. Dorothy Johnston<sup>948</sup> was born in 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>948</sup>
- iii. Harry Paul Johnston<sup>946, 948</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1912 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>946</sup>
- iv. Luviga Lelian Johnston<sup>945, 947-948</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1914 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>945, 947</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1995.<sup>947</sup>
- v. Samuel Johnston<sup>948</sup> was born in 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>948</sup>
- 155. **Henry S.<sup>5</sup> Bennett** (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 161</sup> was born in 1879.<sup>161</sup> He died on Nov 02, 1952 in Barnesboro R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Elsie Martin** She was born in 1881.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1945.<sup>161</sup>

Henry S. Bennett was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

# Notes for Henry S. Bennett:

Bennett: Nov 6, 1952. Star. Funeral services for Henry S Bennett, 73, Barnesboro RD2 who died Nov. 2 1952 will be held this afternoon at 2 p.m. in Mt Union Evangelical United Brethren Church. Interment will follow in Mt Union Cemetery near Alverda. His wife, Elsie Martin Bennett preceded him in death. He is survived by a son Dale and daughter Hulda, both at home. He was a brother of Roland W of Indiana, Homer R of Barnesboro RD2 and Mrs. Fred Golden of Penn Run.

Elsie Martin was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Henry S. Bennett and Elsie Martin had the following children:

- i. Hulda<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Dale Bennett<sup>109, 1136</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1918.<sup>1136</sup> He died on Oct 26, 1995.<sup>1136</sup>

**Dale Bennett** was buried in Mt. Zion Lutheran Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

156. **Nan<sup>5</sup> Bennett** (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Fred Golden** 

# Notes for Nan Bennett:

In 1952, Nan and Fred were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Fred Golden and Nan Bennett had the following child: i. ?<sup>6</sup> Golden<sup>12</sup>

157. **John<sup>5</sup> Bennett** (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Blanche DeHaven** 

Notes for John Bennett: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Wilson and Nelson were twins who died in infancy.

John Bennett and Blanche DeHaven had the following children:

- i. Wilson<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Nelson Bennett<sup>12</sup>

- iii. James Bennett<sup>12</sup> was born in 1953.<sup>12</sup>
- 158. Homer Richard<sup>5</sup> Bennett (Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 473</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1900 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1983.<sup>12</sup> He married Iva Emeigh She was born in 1900.<sup>161</sup> She died in 1992.<sup>161</sup>

**Homer Richard Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Iva Emeigh was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Homer Richard Bennett and Iva Emeigh had the following children:

i. Dean<sup>6</sup> Bennett<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 16, 1934.<sup>161</sup>

**Dean Bennett** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dean Bennett:

Dean died in infancy.

- 338. ii. Sara Ellen Bennett<sup>12</sup> She married **Walter Littau**
- 267. Martha Bell<sup>6</sup> Miller (Lucetta<sup>5</sup> Shultz, William<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 109</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1893 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died in Nov 1968 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> She married Harry Clair George, son of Joseph Wilson George and Anna Rosella May Evans, on Jun 30, 1915 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup> He was born on Mar 14, 1894 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jan 03, 1948 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111</sup>

Notes for Harry Clair George: [george.FTW]

Harry lived in Wilkinsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania and 7321 Denniston Avenue, Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Clair George and Martha Bell Miller had the following children:

- i. Robert Clark<sup>7</sup> George<sup>109, 111, 1985</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1916 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1985</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1994 in Oakmont, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1985</sup> He married **Elizabeth Wickerham**
- ii. Harry Clair George Jr.<sup>325</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1917 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> He died on Jun 24, 1981 in Penn Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup>
- Martha Gertrude George<sup>111, 1986</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1919 in Wilkinsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1986</sup> She died on Mar 06, 1999 in Douglasville, Douglas County, Georgia.<sup>1986</sup> She married (1) **? Clark** after 1948. She married (2) **John Crawford** before 1948.
- iv. Viola Marie George<sup>111</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1923 in Wilkinsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325</sup> She died on Aug 13, 1923.<sup>325</sup>
- v. Henry Russell George<sup>109, 1987</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1924 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1987</sup> He died on Nov 04, 2011.<sup>1987</sup>
- vi. Catherine Luetta George<sup>109, 111, 1988</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1927 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>325, 1988</sup> She died on Oct 30, 2000 in Bethel Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1988</sup> She married **John Donnellan**
- vii. Charles Herbert George<sup>111, 1989</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1929 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>111, 325, 1989</sup> He died on Dec 25, 2010 in Defiance, Defiance County, Ohio.<sup>1989</sup> He married **Betsy Jannenga Park**, daughter of C. Earl Park, on Jan 13, 1949.<sup>1990</sup>

Notes for Charles Herbert George: Charles and Betsey lived in Brushton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Charles George

Charles "Chick" H. George, 81, Defiance, Ohio, died at 12:20 p.m. Saturday, December 25, 2010, at CHP Defiance Area In-Patient Hospice Center, Defiance.

He was born June 21, 1929, in Swissvale, Pa, the son of Harry Sr. and Martha (Miller) George. On January 13, 1949, he married Pearl "Betsy" Jannenga, who died on April 28,

2010. He was a general supervisor at GM, retiring in 1984, and a member of First Presbyterian Church and Defiance Elks Lodge 147. He enjoyed gardening and was an avid traveler with his wife across the U.S. and around the world, and enjoyed the company of the family pet, Sarajane.

Surviving are three daughters, Jeanne (Mike) Peffley of Defiance, Beverly (Craig) Cooper of Cypress, Texas, and Beth (John) Sonnenberg, Round Lake, Ill.; a brother, Henry George, Monroeville, Pa.; 12 grandchildren, Steven George, Stacy (Bryan) Begg, Amanda George, Kendra (Paul) Seibert, Michael (Tracy) Peffley, Morgan (Dawn) Peffley, Mackenzie Peffley, Meredith (Eddie Figueroa) Peffley, Vanessa Cooper, Alexandra Cooper, Danon (Cam) Christoffers and Ian Sonnenberg; and 10 great-grandchildren, Ashley George, Sunny George, Ava Seibert, Alexander Peffley, Kaitlyn Peffley, Aden Hornish, Taryne Hornish, Raif Peffley, Dirk Peffley and Eric Figueroa.

Preceding him in death were his wife, Pearl "Betsy" George; his parents; a son, Bruce George; and three brothers and three sisters.

Services will be at 11 a.m. Wednesday, December 29, 2010, at Hanenkrath-Clevenger-Schaffer Funeral Home, Defiance, with Rev. Donna Stutzman officiating. Burial will be in Riverview Memory Gardens, Defiance County. Visitation is from 4-8 p.m. Tuesday at the funeral home.

Preferred memorials are to CHP Defiance Area In-Patient Hospice Center or Fort Defiance Humane Society. Condolences may be left at www.HCSfuneralhome.com.

James Lewis<sup>6</sup> George (Sarah Jane<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>113, 327, 333, 953-955</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1872 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327, 333, 953, 955</sup> He died on Dec 26, 1949 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>327, 333</sup> He married (1) Anna M. Jardine on Oct 26, 1904 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>953</sup> She was born on Oct 15, 1878.<sup>953, 955</sup> He married (2) Maude Evelyn James She was born in 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>954</sup>

James Lewis George and Anna M. Jardine had the following child:

i. Helen R.<sup>7</sup> George<sup>954-955</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1907 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>954-955</sup>

James Lewis George and Maude Evelyn James had the following child:

- ii. Virginia<sup>7</sup> George<sup>954</sup> was born in 1913 in Pennsylvania.<sup>954</sup>
- 269. Virtue Elsie<sup>6</sup> George (Sarah Jane<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>113, 330, 334, 956-959</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1877 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>334</sup> She died on Jan 06, 1929 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>334</sup> She married Merton Edwards, son of John L. Edwards and Eliza Jane Thomas, on Apr 27, 1898 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>330</sup> He was born on Mar 12, 1874 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>956</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1955 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>956</sup>

Merton Edwards and Virtue Elsie George had the following children:

- i. Jessie<sup>7</sup> Edwards<sup>957-958, 1991-1993</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1899 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1991, 1993</sup> He died in Oct 1969 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1993</sup>
- ii. Alberta Edwards<sup>958</sup> was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>958</sup>
- iii. Russell Edwards<sup>958-959</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1908 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>959</sup>
- 270. **Sarah Jane<sup>6</sup> George** (Sarah Jane<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>113, 335, 960-961</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1883 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>335, 960</sup> She died on Nov 08, 1960 in Butler, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>335</sup> She married **Charles J. Heckman** He was born in 1879 in Pennsylvania.<sup>960</sup> He died in 1948.<sup>962</sup>

Sarah Jane George was buried in Middlesex Cemetery, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

Charles J. Heckman and Sarah Jane George had the following children:

- i. G. Milton<sup>7</sup> Heckman<sup>960</sup> was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>960</sup>
- ii. Rhoda Heckman<sup>960</sup> was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>960</sup>

- iii. Raymond Dean Heckman<sup>960-961</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1916 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>961</sup> He died on Nov 14, 2004.<sup>961</sup>
- 271. Irvin Marshall<sup>6</sup> George (Sarah Jane<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>329, 963-964</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1892 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329, 963</sup> He died on May 14, 1954 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>329</sup> He married Lydia ? She was born in 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>964</sup>

Irvin Marshall George and Lydia ? had the following child:

- i. Marie C.<sup>7</sup> George<sup>964</sup> was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>964</sup>
- 272. Clarence Edgar<sup>6</sup> Shaffer (Emma Blanche<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>322, 973-976</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1900 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>973-975</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1971.<sup>975</sup> He married Gazel T. Laballe She was born in 1905. She died in 1975.

Clarence Edgar Shaffer was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Gazel T. Laballe was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Clarence Edgar Shaffer and Gazel T. Laballe had the following child:

i. David Lee<sup>7</sup> Shaffer<sup>976</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1938 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>976</sup> He died in Nov 1992.<sup>976</sup>

**David Lee Shaffer** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

273. Chambers Cassius<sup>6</sup> Craig (Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>113</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1870. He died on Apr 05, 1938.<sup>352</sup> He married Emma Catherine ? She was born in 1873. She died in 1947.

Chambers Cassius Craig was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Emma Catherine ?** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Chambers Cassius Craig and Emma Catherine ? had the following child: i. Phyllis<sup>7</sup> Craig<sup>352</sup>

Phyllis Craig was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
274. Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig (Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 351-352, 977-979</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1872. She died on Dec 04, 1932 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Harry White Miller, son of William R. Miller and Rosanna Hopkins, on Jun 13, 1895 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>351</sup> He was born on Apr 27, 1863 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>978</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1949 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>978</sup>

Blanche Elizabeth Craig was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry White Miller was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry White Miller and Blanche Elizabeth Craig had the following children:

i. Dallas L.<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>109, 352, 979, 1994-1995</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1896 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>979, 1995</sup> He died on Apr 03, 1956 in Logan Township, Blair County Pennsylvania.<sup>979, 1995</sup> He married **Elma R. Mack** She was born about 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1996</sup> She died in 1963.<sup>352</sup>

Dallas L. Miller was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

526. ii. Cora Pearl Miller<sup>109, 318, 977, 1997</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1898 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>977</sup> She died on Oct 06, 1953 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 977</sup> She married **John Bion Tomb**, son of Hugh Dixon Tomb and Della Lucinda Conrad, on Jun 16, 1920 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He was born on May 29, 1895. He died on Apr 24, 1976.<sup>318</sup>

**Cora Pearl Miller** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cora Pearl Miller: In 1932, Cora and Bion were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 527. iii. Milton C. Miller<sup>109, 1998-2000</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1903.<sup>2000</sup> He died in Oct 1987 in Slatington, Lehigh County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2000</sup> He married **Jessie M. ?** She was born about 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1999</sup>

**Milton C. Miller** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

275. Clarence Dean<sup>6</sup> Foust (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Stiles, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159, 355-358, 980-983</sup> was born on May 01, 1895 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159, 356-357, 980</sup> He died on Mar 24, 1967 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>356</sup> He married (1)
Agnes Wilkie Brown She was born on Aug 09, 1899 in Potter County, Pennsylvania.<sup>983</sup> She died on Aug 21, 1962 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>983</sup> He married (2) Oney Beatrice Varner, daughter of Issac Varner and Mary Jane Stewart, on Jul 19, 1963 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>981</sup> She was born on Feb 16, 1896 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jun 20, 1984 in Grand Island, Hall County, Nebraska.<sup>159</sup>

Clarence Dean Foust and Agnes Wilkie Brown had the following children:

- i. Agnes J.<sup>7</sup> Foust<sup>159, 358</sup> was born in 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>358</sup> She married **Richard Smith**
- ii. Mary Jane Foust<sup>159, 358</sup> was born in 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>358</sup> She married Marshall Mumaw
- iii. Clarence D. Foust Jr.982 was born in 1933 in Pennsylvania.982

Oney Beatrice Varner was buried in Wood River, Hall County, Nebraska.

Notes for Oney Beatrice Varner:

In 2931, Oney and Charles were living in the 8th Ward, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Clarence Dean Foust and Oney Beatrice Varner had no children.

276. Irvin Edwin<sup>6</sup> Foust (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Stiles, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>354, 984-988</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1903 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>354, 984-986</sup> He died on Sep 06, 1995 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>986</sup> He married Amanda Sarah Lewis She was born on Feb 08, 1905 in Glen Campbell, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>989</sup> She died on Dec 17, 1993.<sup>989</sup>

Irvin Edwin Foust and Amanda Sarah Lewis had the following children:

- i. Roxy E.<sup>7</sup> Foust<sup>985, 987</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>985, 987</sup>
- ii. Elizabeth Foust<sup>985, 987</sup> was born in 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>985, 987</sup>
- iii. Irvin Foust<sup>985, 987</sup> was born in 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>985, 987</sup>
- iv. Jack Foust<sup>985, 987</sup> was born in 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>985, 987</sup>
- v. Shirley A Foust<sup>987-988</sup> was born in 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>987-988</sup>
- 277. Albert<sup>6</sup> Jennings (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>372, 375, 995-996</sup> was born in 1866 in Illinois.<sup>372, 375, 995</sup> He died in 1936. He married Minnie Feeck on Feb 09, 1890 in Buena Vista County, Iowa.<sup>372</sup> She was born in 1873 in Illinois.<sup>372, 995</sup> She died in Greenmount Cemetery, Durango, La Plata County, Colorado.

Albert Jennings was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, Durango, La Plata County, Colorado.

Minnie Feeck was buried in 1942.

Albert Jennings and Minnie Feeck had the following children:

- i. Mary<sup>7</sup> Jennings<sup>995</sup> was born in 1895 in Iowa.<sup>995</sup>
- ii. Floyd Jennings<sup>995</sup> was born in 1897 in Iowa.<sup>995</sup>
- iii. Ethel Jennings<sup>995</sup> was born in 1900 in Iowa.<sup>995</sup>
- iv. Earl Jennings<sup>995</sup> was born in 1906 in Colorado.<sup>995</sup>
- v. ? Jennings? died before 1910.
- vi. Kenneth Charles Jennings<sup>996</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1913 in Pagosa Springs, Archuleta County, Colorado.<sup>996</sup> He died on Mar 29, 1995.<sup>996</sup>
- 278. Jane<sup>6</sup> Jennings (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>373-375</sup> was born in 1866 in Mercer County, Illinois.<sup>373-375</sup> She married (1) William W. Burke on Sep 05, 1886 in Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>373</sup> He was born in 1861 in Ohio.<sup>373</sup> She married (2) Howord Turner on Nov 01, 1892 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>374</sup> He was born in Lucas County, Iowa.<sup>374</sup>

William W. Burke and Jane Jennings had the following children:

- i. Nora<sup>7</sup> Burke<sup>12, 14</sup>
- ii. Bill Burke<sup>12</sup>

Howord Turner and Jane Jennings had no children.

279. **Edith Mae<sup>6</sup> Jennings** (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>997</sup> was born in 1875.<sup>997</sup> She married **Orville Bradfield** on Nov 29, 1899 in Silverton, San Juan County, Colorado.<sup>997</sup> He was born in 1854.<sup>997</sup>

Notes for Orville Bradfield: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Orville and Edith lived near Silverton, Colorado.

Orville Bradfield and Edith Mae Jennings had the following child:

- i. Ed<sup>7</sup> Bradfield<sup>12, 14</sup>
- 280. Jasper H.<sup>6</sup> Jennings (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>368-369, 375-376, 998</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1878 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>376</sup> He died on Aug 04, 1951 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>376</sup> He married **Mabel Winchester** on Oct 14, 1903 in Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>368</sup> She was born in 1881 in West Fork Township, Franklin County, Iowa.<sup>368,998</sup>

Jasper H. Jennings and Mabel Winchester had the following child:

- 528. i. Edith E.<sup>7</sup> Jennings<sup>998, 2001-2004</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1904.<sup>2004</sup> She died on May 09, 1995 in Remsen, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2004</sup> She married **Ralph Marx** on Aug 26, 1935 in Lake County, South Dakota.<sup>2001</sup> He was born in 1902 in Iowa.<sup>2001-2002</sup>
- 281. William James<sup>6</sup> Jennings (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>369-371, 375, 999-1003</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1881 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>371</sup> He died on May 14, 1923 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>371</sup> He married Charlotte D. Cocks on May 09, 1911 in Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>370</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1893 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>1004</sup> She died on Jan 28, 1924.<sup>1004</sup>

Charlotte D. Cocks was buried in Custer Cemetery, Custer, Custer County, South Dakota.

William James Jennings and Charlotte D. Cocks had the following children:

- i. John Leroy<sup>7</sup> Jennings<sup>1002-1003</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1911 in LeMars, Plymouth, Iowa.<sup>1003</sup>
- George James Jennings<sup>1000-1002</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1914 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1001</sup> He died on May 18, 2009 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1001</sup> He married Mary June Kern, daughter of William Kern and Mary Ellen Shoemaker, on Jan 01, 1936 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1000-1001</sup> She was born on Jun 24, 1915 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2005</sup>

George James Jennings was buried on May 21, 2009 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

- iii. William Arthur Jennings<sup>999, 1002</sup> was born in Oct 1916 in Iowa.<sup>999</sup>
- iv. Myrtle E. Jennings<sup>1002</sup> was born in 1919 in Iowa.<sup>1002</sup>
- 282. Walter<sup>6</sup> Jennings (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>365, 369, 1005-1011</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1886 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1972 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He married Esther Arazilla Taylor, daughter of John W. Taylor and Martha Lange, on Jan 28, 1914 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>365, 1011</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1890 in Bloomington, McLean County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 07, 1971 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Walter Jennings was buried in Memorial Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

Notes for Esther Arazilla Taylor: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

At age nine, Esthers mother, Martha Lange Taylor passed away during childbirth. Esther was then put in charge of the household taking care of Laura, age 5, and the infant Edward.

Walter Jennings and Esther Arazilla Taylor had the following children:

- i. Ruth<sup>7</sup> Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup> was born in 1914.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1914.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Donald Edward Jennings<sup>1010, 2006-2007</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1915 in Le Mars, Plymouth County,

Iowa.<sup>1010, 2006-2007</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1944 in Chengtu, China.<sup>2006-2007</sup>

**Donald Edward Jennings** was buried in Le Mars City Cemetery, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

529. iii. Charles Floyd John Jennings<sup>1006, 2008-2010</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1917 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1006</sup> He died on Jan 30, 2012 in Republic, Chickasaw County, Iowa.<sup>1006</sup> He married **Bonnie Ruth Larsen**, daughter of Frank Martin Larsen and Oral Winslow Struter, on Feb 29, 1940 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2008</sup> She was born on Feb 29, 1924 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa.<sup>2011</sup>

**Charles Floyd John Jennings** was buried on Feb 02, 2012 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

- 530. iv. Walter Raymond Jennings Jr.<sup>1009, 2012-2015</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1920 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1009</sup> He died on Sep 30, 1993 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>1009</sup> He married Martha Jean Berry on Jan 27, 1943 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>2013</sup> She was born in 1927 in Missouri.<sup>2015</sup>
- 531. v. Esther Leona Jennings<sup>1005, 2016</sup> was born on May 12, 1921 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>12</sup> She married **Paul Moore Strong**, son of Laurice Wilford Strong and Ora M. Moor, on Feb 10, 1947 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>1005</sup> He was born on Feb 03, 1915 in Climbing Hill, Woodbury County, lowa.<sup>2017-2018</sup> He died on Feb 25, 2001.<sup>2018</sup>
- 532. vi. Robert Cecil Jennings<sup>1007-1008, 2019-2020</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1926 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>1007-1008</sup> He died on Dec 16, 1992 in Des Moines, Polk County, lowa.<sup>1008</sup> He married Alice Berkenpas in Nov 1953.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 03, 1934 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1987 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Martha Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup> was born in 1930.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1930.<sup>12</sup>
- 283. Leroy Lee<sup>6</sup> Jennings (Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>369, 1012-1017</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1888 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1014, 1017</sup> He died in Jan 1973 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1017</sup> He married (1) Mabel Ellen Ferguson, daughter of Michael P. Ferguson and Elizabeth Ann Ashton, on Jul 24, 1908 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1012</sup> She was born on Mar 25, 1891 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1015</sup> She died on Sep 16, 1942 in Le Mars R. F. D. 1, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1015</sup> He married (2) Iva Myrtle Morehead, daughter of Wilber E. Morehead and Ella Fletcher, on Aug 19, 1943 in Adsville, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1013</sup> She was born in 1896 in Akron R. R., Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1013</sup>

Leroy Lee Jennings and Mabel Ellen Ferguson had the following children:

- i. John L.<sup>7</sup> Jennings<sup>109, 1016</sup> was born in 1912 in Iowa.<sup>1016</sup>
- ii. George J. Jennings<sup>109, 1016</sup> was born in 1914 in Iowa.<sup>1016</sup>

Leroy Lee Jennings and Iva Myrtle Morehead had no children.

284. Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 31, 1879 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 10, 1940.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Lovenia Ann Rigby on Jun 11, 1900.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Annie Mary Wright on Sep 15, 1920.<sup>12</sup>

Silas Willard Mower and Lovenia Ann Rigby had the following children:

- 533. i. Clarence Elton<sup>7</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1900 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1931.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Ethel Stevens** on May 23, 1930.<sup>12</sup>
- 534. ii. Etta Mae Mower<sup>12, 2021</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1902 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Claude Alonzo Holmes on Feb 14, 1923 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12, 2021</sup> He was born in 1902 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>2021</sup>
- 535. iii. Letha Pearl Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1904 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 22, 1973 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup> She married Gerald Vern Blackburn on Jun 27, 1924.<sup>12</sup>
- 536. iv. Melvin Reed Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1907 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Leona May Litster** on Oct 02, 1929.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Avondale Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1911.<sup>12</sup>

Silas Willard Mower and Annie Mary Wright had no children.

285. **John William**<sup>6</sup> **Mower** (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>378, 1020</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1868 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>378</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1923

in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>378</sup> He married Mary Ellen Peterson on Apr 29, 1892.<sup>378</sup>

**John William Mower** was buried on Mar 17, 1923 in Fairview Upper Cemetery, Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.

John William Mower and Mary Ellen Peterson had the following children:

537. i. Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup> Mower<sup>1020, 2022-2023</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1893 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2023</sup> He died on May 04, 1967 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2023</sup> He married **Wilhelmina Matilda Erickson** on Nov 04, 1914 in Manti, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2022</sup> She was born in 1893 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2022</sup>

**Hugo Wallace Mower** was buried in Fairview Upper Cemetery, Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.

- 538. ii. William Dodd Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1896 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 24, 1952 in Vale, Malheur County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> He married **Rheva Scovil** on Dec 11, 1924.<sup>12</sup>
- 539. iii. Christian Linden Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1898 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sadie Marie Koski** on Sep 18, 1929.<sup>12</sup>
- 540. iv. Horace Elmer Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1901 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Oral Sutton** on Jul 03, 1928.<sup>12</sup>
- 541. v. Elsie Matilda Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1904 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ardee Hansen** on Sep 26, 1923.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Curtis Merrill Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 05, 1906 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1906.<sup>12</sup>
- 542. vii. Erma Larina Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1909 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Aug 03, 1951 in Tooele, Tooele County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Kenneth Nelson in 1931.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Moral Seth Blonquist
- 543. viii. Erna Maurina Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1909.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **Roy Williams** on Jan 31, 1931.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) **Vern R. Clark** on Nov 30, 1947.<sup>12</sup>
- 544. ix. Paul Archie Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1912 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Eleanor Hoffman**
- 545. x. Venna Elaine Mower<sup>12, 1020, 2024</sup> was born on May 02, 1915 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2024</sup> She died on Apr 30, 1995 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>2024</sup> She married Paul Myuron Abbott on Feb 18, 1933.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 13, 1908.<sup>2024</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1988.<sup>2024</sup>

**Venna Elaine Mower** was buried in Wasatch Lawn Memorial Park, Millcreek, Salt Lake County, Utah.

286. Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup> Mower (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1872 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 16, 1966 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Elizabeth Peterson on Aug 17, 1893.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Luna Jane Tanner on Sep 08, 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Jordan Henry Mower was buried on May 20, 1966.

Jordan Henry Mower and Mary Elizabeth Peterson had the following children:

- i. Lavell<sup>7</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 19, 1894 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **J. Lee Stocks** on Sep 20, 1915.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) **Albert Salb** on Jul 23, 1939.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Myrtle Priscilla Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1895 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Alton Ray Pearson** on Jul 22, 1920.<sup>12</sup>
- 546. iii. James Alton Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1899 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Etta Christina Ogden** on Jun 27, 1924.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Venice Eva Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1901 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 547. v. Melba Chloe Mower<sup>12</sup> was born after Dec 04, 1903 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ernest Glen Poulsen** on Sep 06, 1922.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Zella Maud Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1909 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Royal Andrew Madsen** on Oct 01, 1930.<sup>12</sup>

Jordan Henry Mower and Luna Jane Tanner had no children.

287. **Mary Elizabeth**<sup>6</sup> **Mower** (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on May 28, 1874 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 08, 1917

in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>109</sup> She married **Horace Eugene Allred**, son of Joseph Parley Allred and Mary L. ?, on Aug 05, 1895 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Mar 22, 1874 in Chester, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 15, 1960 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Mary Elizabeth Mower was buried in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Horace Eugene Allred was buried on Sep 18, 1960 in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Notes for Horace Eugene Allred:

Obituary Notice: Horace Eugene Allred, 86, 270 E. 2nd South, died Thursday, 4:30 a.m., in a Salt Lake hospital of natural causes. Born March 22, 1874, Chester, Sanpete County, UT; to Joseph Parley Allred and Mary L. Allred. Married Mary Elizabeth Mower, Aug 5, 1895, Fairview, Sanpete County, UT. She died Feb. 8, 1917. Member, Church of Jesus of Latter-day Saints. Retired rancher, apartment house owner. Surivors: sons, daughters, Shirley, Mrs. Arda E. Page, Dyke, Salt Lake City, UT; Joseph P., Riverton; John Albert, Central Valley, Calif; Armond Eugene, San Jose, Calif; Mrs Pearl Carrnes, Albany, Calif; Mrs Veda Wright, Woodside, Calif; Woodrow, Pleasant Hill, Calif; 28 grandchildren; 30 great-grandchildren; sister, Mrs Ada Pope, Salmon, Idaho. Funeral Saturday, 3:45 p.m. 260 E. South Temple, where friends call Friday, 6-8 p.m., Saturday prior to burial, Murrary City Cemetery, SL Co., UT.

Horace Eugene Allred and Mary Elizabeth Mower had the following children:

Shirley Horace<sup>7</sup> Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1898 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 24, 1976 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Iva Grice in Aug 1940 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Ida Lydia Micholovit on Jul 05, 1943.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Shirley Horace Allred: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

!SSAN: 567-03-6396/State of Issuance: California !SSAN: 567-03-6396/State of Issuance: California

ii. Arda Mary Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1900 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12, 2025</sup> She died on Sep 07, 1905 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married ?
 Page

Arda Mary Allred was buried in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.

iii. Joseph Parley Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1902 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 19, 1992 in Bluffdale, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Venetta Elizabeth Howell on Jan 28, 1925 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 30, 1909 in Taylorsville, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 2026</sup>

Joseph Parley Allred was buried on May 23, 1992 in Bluffdale, Salt Lake County, Utah.

- 548. iv. John Albert Allred<sup>109</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1904 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12,</sup>
   <sup>2025</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1976 in Bountiful, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Elma
   Matilda Beck on Apr 04, 1928.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Prudence Millett on Jan 12, 1932 in
   Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1905 in Mesa, Maricopa
   County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Alice Zelda Pearson on May 06, 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 549. v. Armond Eugene Allred<sup>109</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1906 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Irene Bowen Watts** on Feb 04, 1931 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 23, 1910 in Kanosh, Millard County, Utah.<sup>12, 2027</sup> She died on Feb 25, 1994 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12, 2028</sup>
- 550. vi. Arda Elizabeth Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1908 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12, 2025</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1976 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **Jack King Sr.** She married (2) **? Page** She married (3) **Earl Pervis**
- 551. vii. Sarah Pearl Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1910 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 07, 1979 in Albany, Alameda County, California.<sup>12, 2029</sup> She married (1) Richard Leon Carlton Sr. She married (2) Chester Carnes He was born on Jan 16, 1907.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1982 in Albany, Alameda County, California.<sup>12, 2030</sup>
  - viii. Dyke Mower Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1912 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 2025</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1963 in Bluffdale, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Josephine T.**

## Ridges

Dyke Mower Allred was buried on Oct 24, 1963 in Bluffdale, Salt Lake County, Utah.

- 552. ix. Veda Leoma Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1914 in Midvale, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Cecil H. Wright on Jul 15, 1933 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 04, 1908 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 15, 1989 in Los Altos Hills, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12, 879</sup>
  - Woodrow William Allred<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1916 in Midvale, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 2031</sup> He married (1) Lorraine Williams on Sep 02, 1939.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Nellie Margaret Bornes on Jun 20, 1943.<sup>12</sup>
  - xi. Nephi Lincoln Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1918 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1918 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

**Nephi Lincoln Allred** was buried on Feb 11, 1918 in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

288. Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1876 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 08, 1941 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Ruth Fenn on Oct 17, 1897.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Betsy Christina Hansen on Dec 21, 1904.<sup>12</sup>

Marion Hendrickson Mower was buried on May 11, 1941.

Marion Hendrickson Mower and Ruth Fenn had the following children:

- 553. i. Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1898 in Hams Fork, Lincoln County, Wyoming.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1917.<sup>12</sup> He married **Vera Chidester** on Jun 16, 1920.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Matilda LaVern Mower Barton<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1901 in Cardston, Alberta, Canada.<sup>12</sup> She married **Herbert Davidson** on Oct 09, 1931.<sup>12</sup>

Marion Hendrickson Mower and Betsy Christina Hansen had the following children:

- 554. iii. Berqetta Preal<sup>7</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1905 in Cottonwood, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 28, 1958.<sup>12</sup> She married **Cornelius Casey Herbert** on Mar 31, 1933.<sup>12</sup>
- 555. iv. John Herbert Mower Sr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1908 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 15, 1951 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Francies May Meads** on Sep 18, 1929.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Mildred Bertie Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1911 in Cottonwood, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **John Merill Jensen** on Jan 06, 1934.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. George Washington Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1915 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 16, 1917.<sup>12</sup>
- 556. vii. Lottie Leola Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1916 in Holladay, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Hans William Schulz** on Dec 01, 1938.<sup>12</sup>
- 557. viii. Gene Willis Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1920 in Clawson, Emery County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Elva Bernice Wall** on Jul 25, 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- 558. ix. David V. Mower<sup>12, 2032-2033</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1923 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 2032</sup> He died on Jan 11, 2006 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2032</sup> He married (1) Deta Wilma
  Petersen on Nov 22, 1962.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 10, 1925.<sup>2032</sup> She died on Jun 21, 1960.<sup>2032</sup> He married (2) Susan Harding Richardson on Nov 22, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

David V. Mower was buried in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

- 559. x. R. Kay Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1925 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Constance Haycock** on Dec 09, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **LaRita Freeman**
- 289. Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>379, 1021-1025</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1882 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>379</sup> She died on Sep 03, 1955 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>379</sup> She married (1) Nelson Hendrickson Johnson on Dec 25, 1899 in Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1021</sup> He was born on Jul 22, 1878 in Utah.<sup>1026</sup> He died on Feb 09, 1925 in Orange County, California.<sup>1027</sup> She married (2) Kyar Lee Laswell, son of Laswell and Chapman, on Jun 30, 1930.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 25, 1869 in Kentucky.<sup>1028</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1950 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1028</sup> She married (3) Edgar Campbell on Jul 05, 1952 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1025</sup> He was born in 1886.<sup>1025</sup>

Martha Charlotte Mower was buried on Sep 07, 1955 in Pomona, Los Angeles County, California.

Nelson Hendrickson Johnson and Martha Charlotte Mower had the following children:

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

560. i. Nelson Voyle<sup>7</sup> Johnson<sup>1022, 2034-2040</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1900 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2034-2035</sup> He died on Apr 16, 1964 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2034, 2036</sup> He married **Golda Adams** on Feb 17, 1919 in Sevier County, Utah.<sup>2037</sup> She was born in 1902 in Utah.<sup>2037-2038, 2040</sup>

**Nelson Voyle Johnson** was buried in Forest Lawn Memorial Park, Hollywood Hills, Los Angeles County, California.

- ii. Calvord Coy Johnson<sup>1022-1023</sup> was born in 1903 in Utah.<sup>1022-1023</sup>
- 561. iii. Elva Charlotte Johnson<sup>12, 1022-1023</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1904 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Lorin Cotterell Erickson** 
  - iv. Emma Leah Johnson<sup>1022-1023</sup> was born in 1910 in Utah.<sup>1022-1023</sup>
- 562. v. Marion Curtis Johnson<sup>12, 1023</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1911 in Elsinore, Sevier County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sadie Frances Morris** on Dec 25, 1933.<sup>12</sup>

Kyar Lee Laswell and Martha Charlotte Mower had no children.

Edgar Campbell and Martha Charlotte Mower had no children.

290. Millie Tranquilla<sup>6</sup> Mower (John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1888 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1970 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Reuben Henry Forbush on Aug 12, 1908 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Theodore J. Wassmer on Jan 09, 1959.<sup>12</sup>

Reuben Henry Forbush and Millie Tranquilla Mower had the following children:

- 563. i. Dellis Rueben<sup>7</sup> Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1909 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 12, 1979.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Esther Thomas** on Nov 17, 1932.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Lorna Matilda Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1911 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Reed Alder**

Theodore J. Wassmer and Millie Tranquilla Mower had no children.

291. Amy<sup>6</sup> Alvord (Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>380</sup> was born on May 30, 1885 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1953 in Twin Falls, Twin Falls County, Idaho.<sup>380</sup> She married John Etherington Hadley, son of Samuel Hadley Sr. and Elizabeth Ann Etherington, on Dec 16, 1903 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> He was born on Aug 24, 1882 in West Weber, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1958 in Emmett, Gem County, Idaho.<sup>380</sup>

John Etherington Hadley was buried in Emmett, Gem County, Idaho.

John Etherington Hadley and Amy Alvord had the following children:

- i. Florence Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married **Henry Havlicak**
- ii. John LeRoy Hadley<sup>380</sup> He married **Alice Jennette Shirley**
- iii. Harold Samuel Hadley<sup>380</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1913 in Taylor, Weber County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> He died on Mar 12, 1981 in Boise, Ada County, Idaho.<sup>380</sup> He married Katherine Mildred Reimann

Harold Samuel Hadley was buried on Mar 16, 1981 in Emmett, Gem County, Idaho.

- 564. iv. Thomas Alvin Hadley<sup>380</sup> He married **Stella Mary Barnes**, daughter of Hugh Barnes and Charlotte Aline Blanchard, on Aug 21, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She was born on Aug 30, 1919 in Neola, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>
  - v. Doris Lillian Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married Harold Adolph Reimann
  - vi. Amy Allene Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married (1) **Robert Davies** She married (2) **Frederick Lynn Fowers**
  - vii. ? Hadley380
  - viii. ? Hadley<sup>380</sup> He married **? Anderson**
- 292. Mildred<sup>6</sup> Dodge (Mary Lodema<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>393</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1883 in Granite, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>1029</sup> She married Edwin Miskin He was born on Jul 11 in St. John, Stafford County, Kansas.<sup>1029</sup>

Edwin Miskin and Mildred Dodge had the following child:

- 565. i. Esther<sup>7</sup> Miskin<sup>1029</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1910 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>1029</sup> She married **Frank Moser** He was born on Apr 22, 1904 in Bedford, Lincoln County, Wyoming.<sup>1029</sup>
- 293. **Ida Harriet**<sup>6</sup> **Freeman** (Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>404-405, 1034-1036</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1888 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County,

Utah.<sup>404-405</sup> She died on Apr 03, 1919 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>404-405</sup> She married **James William Lovell**, son of Joseph Lovell and Leah Rathford, on Nov 07, 1906 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>1034</sup> He was born on Nov 11, 1879 in Oak City, Millard County, Utah.<sup>1037-1038</sup> He died on May 31, 1934 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>1037</sup>

Ida Harriet Freeman was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

James William Lovell was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

James William Lovell and Ida Harriet Freeman had the following children:

i. Hazel Jane<sup>7</sup> Lovell<sup>1036, 2041-2042</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1907 in Shelton, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>1036, 2042</sup> She died on May 10, 1990 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>1036, 2042</sup> She married **William Martin Clark** on Mar 22, 1928 in Shelton, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>2041</sup> He was born on Jun 05, 1900 in Toledo, Lucas County, Ohio.<sup>2042</sup> He died on May 24, 1976 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2042</sup>

Hazel Jane Lovell was buried in Elysian Burial Gardens, Millcreek, Salt Lake County, Utah.

- ii. Leah Alice Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1909 in Shelton, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married **Arthur Lloyd Bowles** on Sep 29, 1927.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. William Glen Lovell<sup>12, 1038</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1911 in Shelton, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 08, 1933.<sup>12</sup>
- 566. iv. James Spencer Lovell<sup>1035, 1038</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1915 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>1035</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1996 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Luella Standley on Sep 23, 1940 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 09, 1922 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

James Spencer Lovell was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

294. Harold Heber<sup>6</sup> Freeman (Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1892 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1959 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Josephine Lovell on Dec 08, 1910 in Shelton, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 06, 1892 in Shelton, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 06, 1892 in Shelton, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1957 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Lola Elizabeth Haskell, daughter of ? Nelson, on Jul 31, 1957 in Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 29, 1901 in Princeton, Mille Lacs County, Minnesota.<sup>1039-1040</sup> She died on Feb 08, 1991 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Harold Heber Freeman was buried on Feb 10, 1959 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

**Mary Josephine Lovell** was buried on Mar 11, 1957 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Harold Heber Freeman and Mary Josephine Lovell had the following children:

IIa Ellen<sup>7</sup> Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1910 in Shelton, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jan 04, 1982 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married **Herbert** Sylvester Poore on Feb 04, 1930 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 15, 1907 in Hoopeston, Vermillion County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 19, 1970 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Ila Ellen Freeman** was buried on Jan 07, 1982 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

ii. Ralph Harold Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1912 in Shelton, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 20, 1984 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Donna Rapp** on Mar 18, 1935 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 22, 1915 in Clark, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 19, 1971 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Naomi Warnock** on Feb 11, 1972 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 04, 1913 in Monroe, Sevier County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Ralph Harold Freeman** was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

iii. George William Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1914 in Shelton, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

He died on Feb 20, 1928 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**George William Freeman** was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

 iv. Floyd Edmund Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1915 in Antelope, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 10, 1991 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married **Beatrice** May Scholes on Oct 16, 1941 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1921 in Clark, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Floyd Edmund Freeman** was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

v. Leslie Nathan Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1917 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 09, 1975 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Leslie Nathan Freeman** was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Notes for Leslie Nathan Freeman:

567. vi. Mark James Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1919 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1981 in Ashton, Fremont County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Sylvia Mary McNeil on Oct 11, 1947 in East Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 13, 1917 in King, Knox County, Kentucky.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 03, 1981 in Ashton, Fremont County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Emma Elvera Lambert on Nov 18, 1941 in Superior, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1922 in Portwing, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup>

**Mark James Freeman** was buried on Oct 06, 1981 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

vii. Emma Margaret Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1921 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1985 in Clark, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Virgil Carmichael on Apr 01, 1939 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 26, 1919 in Pickering, Nodaway County, Missouru.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Albert Soren Bennett on Apr 21, 1953 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 20, 1910 in Pannebrog, Nebraska.<sup>12</sup> He died on Dec 31, 1980 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Emma Margaret Freeman** was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

viii. Velma Larae Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1923 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She died on Apr 01, 1988 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Loy James Smout on Mar 11, 1942 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 25, 1924 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1977 in Island Park, Fremont County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Ross Davis on Sep 08, 1981 in Elko, Elko County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) Harold Dumont on Aug 02, 1984 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

**Velma Larae Freeman** was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

ix. Cleo Lovell Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on May 31, 1927 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 15, 1987 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Rachel Beatrice Weeks on Jan 22, 1947 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 26, 1928 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Dorothy Jensen on Jan 10, 1975 in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1935 in Brigham City, Box Elder County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Cleo Lovell Freeman was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Lola Elizabeth Haskell was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Notes for Lola Elizabeth Haskell: AUTO-BIGRAPHY OF LOLA HASKELL BRiggs WRITTEN FEB 2, 1972 HER PARENTS WERE CHARLES OSCAR HASKELL AND MARGARET PAULINE THOMPSON SHE WAS SEALED TO HER MOTHER AND STEP-FATHER CHARLEY BOTCHELOR

MARRIED HOWARD H. (JAKE) BRiggs 14 APR 1926 IN LOS ANGELES CALIFORNIA, DIVORCED MARCH 1957, REMARRIED 18 DEC 1959

DEATH CERTIFICATE BUREAU OF VITAL STATISTICS, BOISE IDAHO

Harold Heber Freeman and Lola Elizabeth Haskell had no children.

295. Leonard Clarence<sup>6</sup> Strong (Ernest James<sup>5</sup>, James Thomas<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1908 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 23, 1980.<sup>12</sup> He married Irene Richards on Sep 14, 1935.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 05, 1913 in Bountiful, Davis County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Leonard Clarence Strong and Irene Richards had the following children:

- i. Judith<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1937 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Peter Anthony King** on Dec 31, 1960.<sup>12</sup>
- 568. ii. Leonard Merrill Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1940 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Carolyn Grace Benson on Feb 06, 1966.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Sandra Maria Illari on Mar 28, 1969.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 18, 1948 in London, England.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Kathleen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1941 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 296. Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup> Strong (Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>40, 1044-1045</sup> was born on Apr 09, 1879.<sup>1045</sup> He died in 1939.<sup>155</sup> He married **Sarah Wise** She was born in 1874.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1926.<sup>155</sup>

**Loughry Webster Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Sarah Wise** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Loughry Webster Strong and Sarah Wise had the following children:

569. i. Ella Blanche<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>109, 2043</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1903.<sup>2043</sup> She died in Jun 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 2043</sup> She married John Chalmers Brendlinger He was born on Apr 25, 1901 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 20, 1982 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup>

**Ella Blanche Strong** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

570. ii. Charles Lowry Strong<sup>109, 1044</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1904 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in Oct 1975 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married Goldie Margaret Brendlinger, daughter of Chalmers David Brendlinger and Margaret Catherine Woodside, on Feb 01, 1923 in Near Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 29, 1904 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 04, 1975 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Lowry Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Grace Strong<sup>40</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1906.<sup>155</sup> She died on Jun 12, 1971.<sup>155</sup>

**Grace Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. John Strong<sup>40</sup>
- v. ? Strong<sup>155</sup> was born in 1911.<sup>155</sup> She died on Apr 13, 1911.<sup>155</sup>

**? Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

297. **Emma<sup>6</sup> Strong** (Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>40</sup> She died before 1913.<sup>40</sup> She married **George Lockard** 

George Lockard and Emma Strong had the following children:

i. Glen<sup>7</sup> Lockard<sup>40</sup>

- ii. Lowry Lockard<sup>40</sup>
- 298. Blair Vincent<sup>6</sup> Strong (Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>411, 588, 1048-1049</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1890 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 411</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1935 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 411</sup> He married Elsie Viola Clawson, daughter of Frank Robert Clawson and Arabelle Shank, on Dec 10, 1919 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1049</sup> She was born on Jul 01, 1899 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473, 1048</sup> She died on Aug 15, 1933 in Armstrong Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1048</sup>

**Blair Vincent Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Elsie Viola Clawson** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Blair Vincent Strong and Elsie Viola Clawson had the following child:

571. i. Walter Blair<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>2044</sup> He married **Betty Stringfellow** 

Notes for Walter Blair Strong: Walter was placed in an orphange.

299. Clark Cameron<sup>6</sup> Strong (Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>40, 410, 1050-1051</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1892 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1960 in Taylorsville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>410</sup> He married Sarah Frances Brendlinger, daughter of Chalmers David Brendlinger and Margaret Catherine Woodside, on Sep 07, 1916. She was born on Jul 26, 1899 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473</sup> She died on Nov 08, 1984.

**Sarah Frances Brendlinger** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clark Cameron Strong and Sarah Frances Brendlinger had the following children:

- i. David Clark<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>1050</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1918 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1050</sup> He died on May 15, 1997.<sup>1050</sup> He married **Ina Jean Shank** on Aug 22, 1944.<sup>2045</sup> She was born about 1924.<sup>109</sup> She died on Apr 14, 2012 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>
- 572. ii. Ralph Eugene Strong<sup>1051</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1051</sup> He died on Jun 21, 2006.<sup>1051</sup> He married **Ruby Fairman**, daughter of Jess Fairman and Twyla Peterman, in 1945.<sup>2045</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1929 in Washington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 07, 2010 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>
  - iii. Elnora Strong<sup>2045</sup> was born in 1927.<sup>2045</sup>
  - iv. Wendell R. Strong<sup>2045-2046</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1929.<sup>2046</sup> He died on Mar 25, 2012 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2046</sup>
  - v. ? Strong<sup>2045</sup>
  - vi. Dorothy Arlene Strong<sup>2045</sup> was born in 1935. She died in 1967.<sup>2045</sup>
- 300. **David L.<sup>6</sup> Strong** (Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>40, 155</sup> was born in 1896.<sup>155</sup> He died in 1964.<sup>155</sup> He married **Cora B. ?** She was born in 1901.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1944.<sup>155</sup>

**David L. Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Cora B. ?** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David L. Strong and Cora B. ? had the following child:

i. ?<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>155</sup> was born in 1913.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1913.<sup>155</sup>

**? Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

301. Charles Alexander<sup>6</sup> Strong (Oliver Elmer<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>415-416</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1898 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>416</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1964 in Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>416</sup> He married Lila Catherine Lebo on Mar 03, 1920 in Denver, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 06, 1896 in Valley View, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She

died on Jul 02, 1959.12

**Charles Alexander Strong** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lila Catherine Lebo was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Alexander Strong and Lila Catherine Lebo had the following children:

- i. Jean Lila<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Harry William Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1921 in Epharata, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Irene Ferne Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1922 in Stevens, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Sarah Catherine Strong<sup>12, 415</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1924 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jul 03, 1979.<sup>415</sup>

**Sarah Catherine Strong** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- v. Doris May Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1929 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Charles Kenneth Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1930 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 16, 1989.<sup>415</sup>

**Charles Kenneth Strong** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Carl Elmer Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1936 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 302. Lena Helen<sup>6</sup> Strong (Elmer Ernest<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1896 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died in Feb 1966.<sup>12</sup> She married Anthony Lester Merritt on Jun 04, 1915 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1895 in Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Anthony Lester Merritt and Lena Helen Strong had the following children:

- i. Olive Jane<sup>7</sup> Merritt<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1916 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jesse Earl Merritt<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1922 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 303. Thelma Margarite<sup>6</sup> Strong (Elmer Ernest<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 06, 1900 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 25, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) William A. Pipp He was born on Mar 20, 1895 in Canandaigua, Ontario County, New York.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Cecil Goodwin in Feb 1915.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1894 in Charleston, Kanawha County, West Virginia.<sup>12</sup>

William A. Pipp and Thelma Margarite Strong had the following child:

i. Martha L.<sup>7</sup> Pipp<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1920 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Cecil Goodwin and Thelma Margarite Strong had no children.

304. Elleda Belle<sup>6</sup> Strong (Elmer Ernest<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1909 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died in May 1994.<sup>12</sup> She married Dale Ronald Jefferson He was born in 1906.<sup>12</sup> He died in Dec 1992.<sup>12</sup>

Dale Ronald Jefferson and Elleda Belle Strong had the following children:

- i. Joanne<sup>7</sup> Jefferson<sup>12</sup> was born in 1930.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Pool**
- ii. Judith Jefferson<sup>12</sup> was born in 1942.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Cumberworth**
- 305. Emmett Sylvester<sup>6</sup> Strong (Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>417, 419, 423-424, 1052-1056</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1894 in Sandy Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>417, 1054</sup> He died on Jul 07, 1959 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1054</sup> He married (1) Emma Francis Walters in Dec 1958 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 12, 1903 in Bladen, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 01, 1998 in Nist Heath Care Center, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 196</sup> He married (2) Aldy Louise Kimber, daughter of James Kimber and Ella Johnson, on Jul 20, 1922 in Wheeling, Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 04, 1887 in Wooster, Wayne County, Ohio.<sup>1057</sup> She died on Aug 20, 1955 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Emmett Sylvester Strong was buried in West Lawn Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Notes for Emmett Sylvester Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Emmett's SSN 274-09-7736 Record of Birth Case 147 Record 6-25-1895 Tusc Co Sandy Twp Vol 2 Pg 496 in N. Phila OH

**Emma Francis Walters** was buried on Nov 04, 1998 in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Emmett Sylvester Strong and Emma Francis Walters had no children.

Aldy Louise Kimber was buried in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Notes for Aldy Louise Kimber: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Alta'a birth was not recorded till 26 Jan 1888 Rec # 27 Wayne CO,Wooster, OH She was born at 3:56

Emmett Sylvester Strong and Aldy Louise Kimber had the following child:

573. i. Floris Maureen<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>1052-1053, 1056</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1926 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1052-1053</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1992 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1052-1053</sup> She married Albert Benjamin Bratt on Feb 16, 1945 in North Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 12, 1924 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 2047</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1995 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 2047</sup>

Floris Maureen Strong was buried on Apr 24, 1992 in Westlawn Cemetery, Stark County, Ohio.

Notes for Floris Maureen Strong: Floris died of congestive heart failure caused by failure of the kidneys due to sepsis of the blood following an operation for a by-pass of the pelvic artery.

306. Eva Marie<sup>6</sup> Strong (Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 419, 421, 423, 424, 1060</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1898 in Mineral City, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>421</sup> She died on Dec 25, 1962.<sup>12</sup> She married Albert J. Farinet on May 03, 1923 in Allen County, Indiana.<sup>421</sup> He was born on Apr 21, 1900 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>421</sup>

Albert J. Farinet and Eva Marie Strong had the following children:

- i. Eugene<sup>7</sup> Farinet<sup>1060</sup> was born in 1925 in Ohio.<sup>1060</sup>
- ii. James Farinet<sup>1060</sup> was born in 1926 in Ohio.<sup>1060</sup> He married **Fran ?**
- 307. Roy Oliver<sup>6</sup> Strong (Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>422-424, 1061-1063</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1901 in Sandyville, Ohio.<sup>422, 1062</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1944 in Dunbar, Kanawha County, West Virginia.<sup>422</sup> He married Elsie Mae Smith in 1935 in Ohio County, West Virginia.<sup>1061</sup> She was born in 1901 in Ohio.<sup>1063</sup>

Roy Oliver Strong and Elsie Mae Smith had the following child:

- 574. i. Janet Orentha<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12, 1063</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1936 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ronald Lee Stone** on Jun 29, 1957 in Ironton, Lawrence County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 31, 1934 in Ironton, Lawrence County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 308. Grace A.<sup>6</sup> Strong (Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 423-424, 1064-1065</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1903 in Ohio.<sup>12, 423</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1955.<sup>12</sup> She married William M. Bednarz He was born in 1900 in Ohio.<sup>1064-1065</sup>

William M. Bednarz and Grace A. Strong had the following children:

- i. Donald W.<sup>7</sup> Bednarz<sup>1065</sup> was born in 1927 in Ohio.<sup>1065</sup>
- ii. Dale R. Bednarz<sup>1064-1065</sup> was born in 1932 in Ohio.<sup>1064-1065</sup>
- iii. Dolores A. Bednarz<sup>1064-1065</sup> was born in 1935 in Ohio.<sup>1064-1065</sup>
- 309. **Inez Leahetta**<sup>6</sup> **Strong** (Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>423-424, 1066-1069</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1905 in Ohio.<sup>1068</sup> She died on Oct 03, 1985 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1067</sup> She

married Daniel Monroe Tilton He was born on Sep 26, 1905 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1069</sup>

Daniel Monroe Tilton and Inez Leahetta Strong had the following children:

575. i. Daniel Royce<sup>7</sup> Tilton<sup>1066, 2048</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1924 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1066</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1979 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2048</sup> He married **Eleanor Georgian Thewes** She was born on Aug 19, 1925 in Canton Stark, Ohio.<sup>2049</sup> She died on Feb 07, 1979 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2050</sup>

Notes for Daniel Royce Tilton: Both died together in auto accident.

- 576. ii. Emmett Roy Tilton<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1925.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 04, 1992.<sup>12</sup> He married **Eileen Bowers** She was born on Oct 05, 1927.<sup>2051</sup> She died on Dec 09, 1989 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2051</sup>
- 577. iii. Betty Tilton<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Dennis**
- 578. iv. Sally Tilton<sup>12</sup> She married **Glen Swigert**
- 310. Lawrence Lloyd<sup>6</sup> Strong (Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>423, 425, 1072-1075</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1911 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1072-1073</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1958.<sup>1073</sup> He married (1) Hattie Belle Kitzmiller in 1933 in Brooke County, West Virginia.<sup>1074</sup> She was born on Jun 29, 1911.<sup>1073</sup> She died on Aug 02, 1956.<sup>1073</sup> He married (2) Margaret Ann Householder on Oct 11, 1957 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>425</sup> She was born in 1911.<sup>425</sup>

Lawrence Lloyd Strong was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Hattie Belle Kitzmiller was buried in Forest Hill Cemetery, Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Lawrence Lloyd Strong and Hattie Belle Kitzmiller had the following children:

- i. Larry L.<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>1075</sup> was born in 1940 in Ohio.<sup>1075</sup>
- ii. Diana Kay Strong<sup>1075</sup> was born in 1946 in Ohio.<sup>1075</sup>
- Lawrence Lloyd Strong and Margaret Ann Householder had no children.
- 311. Ollie Ades<sup>6</sup> Shaffer (Matilda Sarah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>430, 432, 1080</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1899 in Sandy Township, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>430</sup> She died on Sep 05, 1969 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1080</sup> She married Walter E. Van Voorhis, son of Grant Van Voorhis and Cora Farber, on Jan 02, 1926 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 07, 1895 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1081</sup>

Walter E. Van Voorhis and Ollie Ades Shaffer had the following child:

- i. Richard<sup>7</sup> Van Voorhis<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1932 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1932 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 312. Mildred V.<sup>6</sup> Schafer (Matilda Sarah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>432, 1082-1084</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1906 in Waco, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 1083</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1986 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1082</sup> She married Fred J. Maurer He was born in 1903 in Ohio.<sup>1084</sup>

Fred J. Maurer and Mildred V. Schafer had the following children:

- i. Julia<sup>7</sup> Maurer<sup>1084</sup> was born in 1932 in Ohio.<sup>1084</sup>
- ii. Dewey H. Maurer<sup>1084</sup> was born in 1936 in Ohio.<sup>1084</sup>
- 313. Ethel Mabel<sup>6</sup> Strong (Harvey Benton<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>90, 154, 442-445, 1085-1089</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1895 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>444</sup> She died on Jul 20, 1987 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>444, 1088</sup> She married (1) J. R. Zamboni She married (2) Merle Gardner White, son of James G White and Wilda Repine, on Oct 20, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>443</sup> He was born on Jul 02, 1894 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>443, 1085, 1090</sup> He died on Jul 27, 1930 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1085</sup>

**Ethel Mabel Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Mabel Strong:

In 1948, Ethel and J. R. were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

J. R. Zamboni and Ethel Mabel Strong had no children.

Merle Gardner White and Ethel Mabel Strong had the following child:

i. Ralph James<sup>7</sup> White<sup>444, 1087, 1089, 2052</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1916 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1089, 2052</sup> He died on Mar 10, 1999 in Floral City, Citrus County, Florida.<sup>1089</sup> He married **Leila Compton** She was born on Dec 01, 1913.<sup>2053-2055</sup> She died on Nov 12, 2009 in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2053</sup>

**Ralph James White** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

314. Elma Mary<sup>6</sup> Strong (Harvey Benton<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>154, 442, 445-446, 1092-1098</sup> was born on May 14, 1902 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1995 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1098</sup> She married Sandy Ambrose Moose, son of Frank Moose and Amanda Cresswell, on Sep 26, 1923 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>446</sup> He was born on Jul 31, 1898 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1096-1097</sup> He died on Dec 05, 1962 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1096-1097</sup>

Notes for Elma Mary Strong:

In 1948, Elma and Sandy were living in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Sandy Ambrose Moose and Elma Mary Strong had the following children:

579. i. Harvey Glenn<sup>7</sup> Moose<sup>1092, 1094-1096, 2056-2060</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1924 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1094, 2056-2059</sup> He died on Aug 22, 1999 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1094, 2057-2059</sup> He married **Hazel Calhoun** She was born on Apr 19, 1921 in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2059</sup> She died on May 11, 2014 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2059</sup>

**Harvey Glenn Moose** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Ruth Moose<sup>1092-1093, 1095-1096</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1925 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1092-1093</sup> She died on Dec 13, 2001.<sup>1093</sup> She married (1) ? Powers She married (2) C. V. Phillips

Notes for Mary Ruth Moose: In 1962, Ruth and C. V. were living in Lancaster, Los Angeles County, California.

- iii. Donald C. Moose<sup>1092, 1095-1096, 2061</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2061</sup>
- 315. Helen Florence<sup>6</sup> Strong (Archie Warden<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>151, 1099-1101</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1900 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>151</sup> She died on Oct 10, 1940 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1101</sup> She married **Earl Levi Whorton**, son of Hilary Whorton and Mahulda ?, on Dec 30, 1922.<sup>151</sup> He was born on Mar 14, 1897 in New Martinsville, Wetzel County, West Virginia.<sup>1102-1104</sup> He died on Jul 18, 1965 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1105</sup>

Helen Florence Strong was buried in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.

Earl Levi Whorton and Helen Florence Strong had the following child:

- 580. i. Dorothy Jane<sup>7</sup> Whorton<sup>1099-1100, 2062-2065</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1925 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1099, 2063</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1985 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2062</sup> She married Bruce Cash Miller He was born on Apr 11, 1920 in Slaty Fork, Pocahontas County, West Virginia.<sup>2065-2066</sup> He died on Oct 06, 2003 in Navarre, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2065-2066</sup>
- 316. Sara Roberta<sup>6</sup> Strong (Archie Warden<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>450, 1106-1109</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1902 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She died on Nov 07, 1955 in Leechburg, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>450</sup> She married Leo Edgar Moore on Nov 16, 1921.<sup>1106</sup> He was born on Oct 18, 1898 in Rathmel, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1110-1112</sup> He died on Feb 19, 1990.<sup>1112</sup>

**Leo Edgar Moore** was buried in Evergreen Cemetery, Gilpin Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Leo Edgar Moore and Sara Roberta Strong had the following children:

581. i. Shirley M.<sup>7</sup> Moore<sup>1107-1109, 2067</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1926 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1107-1109</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2014 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1109</sup> She married **Edgar Kenneth Eckman** He was born on May 08, 1923 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2067-2069</sup> He died on Jun 08, 2016 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2067</sup>

- Shirley M. Moore was buried in Gilpin Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Roberta Jane Moore<sup>1107</sup> was born in 1932 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1107</sup>
- iii. Leo Edgar Moore<sup>1107</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1107</sup>
- 317. Roy Daniel<sup>6</sup> Strong (Archie Warden<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>151, 451, 1113-1114</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1904 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>451, 1113</sup> He died on May 08, 1961 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>451</sup> He married (1) Betsy Watson He married (2) R. Eileen Polliard She was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1114</sup> She died in 1975.

Roy Daniel Strong and Betsy Watson had no children.

**R. Eileen Polliard** was buried in Greenwood Memorial Park, Lower Burrell, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Roy Daniel Strong and R. Eileen Polliard had the following children:

i. Ronald Wesley<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>1114, 2070-2071</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2070-2071</sup> He died on Oct 19, 2007 in Spring Valley, San Diego County, California.<sup>2070-2071</sup>

**Ronald Wesley Strong** was buried in 92106, Ft. Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego, California, USA (StreetAddress: 1700 Cabrillo Memorial Dr; CemeteryPlot: 247; CemeteryRow: 5; CemeterySection: Cbi).

- ii. Barbara Lynn Strong<sup>1114</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1114</sup>
- 318. Leah Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Strong (Archie Warden<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>449, 452, 1115-1118</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1907 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>449, 452, 1118</sup> She died in Dec 1984 in Apollo, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1118</sup> She married **Rex Monro Craig**, son of William Newton Craig and Effie Katherine McHenry, on Nov 03, 1934. He was born on Jan 31, 1909 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1115-1117, 1119-1120</sup> He died on Mar 31, 1963 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1117</sup>

**Leah Elizabeth Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Rex Monro Craig** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Rex Monro Craig and Leah Elizabeth Strong had the following children:

- i. Norma Lee<sup>7</sup> Craig<sup>1115</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1115</sup>
- ii. Anna Marie Craig<sup>1115</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1115</sup>
- 319. Samuel Wesley<sup>6</sup> Strong (Archie Warden<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>151, 453-454, 1121-1122</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1912 in East Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>453-454</sup> He died on Jan 17, 1966 in Apollo, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>454</sup> He married Stella Irene Berkey, daughter of Milton S. Berkey and Lavina Kaltenbaugh, on Jun 28, 1934. She was born on Sep 15, 1912 in South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1123</sup> She died in Sep 1979.<sup>1123</sup>

Samuel Wesley Strong and Stella Irene Berkey had the following children:

582. i. Joyće A.<sup>7</sup> Štrong<sup>109, 1121-1122, 2072</sup> was born in May 1937 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2072</sup> She died on Sep 08, 2020 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1122</sup> She married **Allen L. Shellhammer** He was born on Jul 10, 1931.<sup>2073</sup> He died on Sep 12, 2015 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2074</sup>

**Joyce A. Strong** was buried in Boilng Spring Presbyterian Church Cemetry, Kiskiminetas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joyce A. Strong:

Joyce A (Strong) Shellhammer, age 83, of Indiana, died Tuesday, September 8, 2020, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

She was born in 1937 in Vandergrift to the late Samuel and Stella (Berkey) Strong .

Joyce was a member of St. Jacob's United Church of Christ, South Bend. As a homemaker, Joyce was active in her church, she enjoyed sewing, knitting, canning, reading, and was a faithful walker of 3 miles per day.

She is survived by three children: David Shellhammer and wife Sandi, Virginia Beach, VA; Mary Shellhammer, Indiana; and Mark Shellhammer and wife Krystal of Clarksburg; four grandchildren: Sam and fiance April Rodkey; Ray, and wife Jacquelyn; Alyson, and Aaron Shellhammer; one great-grandson, Carson Shellhammer; one sister, Janet Watterson, and one brother, John Strong.

In addition to her parents, Joyce was proceeded in death by her husband Allen in 2015, and a great-grandson Nialler Shellhammer in 2020.

Visitation for family and friends will be held from 10 to 11 AM at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home on Thursday, September 10, 2020, where a funeral service will be held at 11 AM with Pastor Kathy Mihoerck officiating Private interment will take place in the Boiling Springs Presbyterian Cemetery, Spring Church.

- ii. John Strong<sup>109, 1121</sup> was born in 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1121</sup>
- iii. Janet Strong<sup>109</sup> She married ? Watterson
- 320. **Francis Everwine**<sup>6</sup> **Strong** (Thomas Mardus<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 1124</sup> was born on Apr 27, 1903 in Pitcairn, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 23, 1980 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Daniel Blaine Helman** on Dec 30, 1922.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1895.<sup>1124</sup> He died in 1965.<sup>12</sup>

**Francis Everwine Strong** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Daniel Blaine Helman** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Daniel Blaine Helman and Francis Everwine Strong had the following children:

i. Edwin<sup>7</sup> Helman<sup>12, 1124</sup> was born in 1925.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 08, 1925.<sup>1124</sup>

**Edwin Helman** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Sara Jean Helman<sup>12</sup> was born in 1926.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Richard Blaine Helman<sup>12</sup> was born in 1928.<sup>12</sup>
- 321. Clarence Theodore<sup>6</sup> Michaels (William Anderson<sup>5</sup>, James David<sup>4</sup>, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>456-457, 1128-1129</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1906 in Jefferson Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>457, 1128</sup> He died on Apr 25, 1960.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Anne Allie on Apr 29, 1939 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>456</sup> She was born in 1919 in Ohio.<sup>456, 1129</sup>

Clarence Theodore Michaels and Mary Anne Allie had the following children:

- i. Kenneth C.<sup>7</sup> Michaels<sup>1129</sup> was born in 1941 in Ohio.<sup>1129</sup>
- ii. Barbara A. Michaels<sup>1129</sup> was born in 1943 in Ohio.<sup>1129</sup>
- iii. Darlene L. Michaels<sup>1129</sup> was born in 1946 in Ohio.<sup>1129</sup>
- 583. iv. Dwayne Alan Michaels<sup>1129, 2075-2076</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1947 in Ohio.<sup>2075</sup> He married **Barbara** Jeanne Kisley
- 322. Mary Harnet<sup>6</sup> Michaels (William Anderson<sup>5</sup>, James David<sup>4</sup>, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 62, 461</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1909 in Jefferson Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>461</sup> She died on May 27, 1992 in Strongsville, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married Irvin David Williams on Jun 12, 1929.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1906 in Redhaw, Ashland County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 13, 1988.<sup>12</sup>

Irvin David Williams and Mary Harnet Michaels had the following children:

- i. Grace Angeline<sup>7</sup> Williams<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1930 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Carol Ann Williams<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1941 in Berea, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 584. iii. Erma Jean Williams<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1943 in Berea, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Beaudoin** on Jul 22, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Patricia Ann Williams<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1944 in Berea, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Frederick DePew** on Aug 11, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 323. Mary Malissa<sup>6</sup> Miller (Ada Decella<sup>5</sup> Michaels, Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup> Michaels, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan

James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>466-467, 1130</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1887 in Pennsylvania.<sup>466</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1967 in Belsano United Methodist Church Cemetery, Belsano, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>466</sup> She married (1) **Elliott Ambrose Shepherd**, son of Samuel Shepherd and Betsey Fetterman, on Oct 15, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>467</sup> He was born on Jul 14, 1886.<sup>297</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1918.<sup>297</sup> She married (2) **Raymond Albert Sherry**, son of John Sherry and Elizabeth Rosensteel, in 1923.<sup>297</sup> He was born on Feb 12, 1887.<sup>297</sup>

Elliott Ambrose Shepherd and Mary Malissa Miller had the following children:

- i. Franklin William<sup>7</sup> Shephard<sup>297</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1906.<sup>297</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1951.<sup>297</sup> He married **Alice Morningstar**
- ii. Goldie May Shephard<sup>297</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1911.<sup>297</sup> She married **Lester Barroner** in 1930.<sup>297</sup>
- iii. Carrie Gertrude Shephard<sup>297</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1916.<sup>297</sup> She married **Kenneth Bartley** in 1941.<sup>297</sup>

Raymond Albert Sherry and Mary Malissa Miller had the following children:

585. i. Claudia Leona<sup>7</sup> Sherry<sup>297, 2077-2078</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1927 in Logan Township, Blair County.<sup>2077-2078</sup> She died on May 07, 2013 in Hermitage, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2078</sup> She married **George Edwad Plummer** on Jun 22, 1948 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2077</sup>

Claudia Leona Sherry was buried in Jefferson Township.

- ii. Ralph Donovan Shepherd<sup>297</sup> was born on May 30, 1930.<sup>297</sup> He married **Emma Cassick** in 1950.<sup>297</sup>
- 324. Merritt Clarence<sup>6</sup> Miller (Ada Decella<sup>5</sup> Michaels, Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup> Michaels, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>297</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1893.<sup>297</sup> He married Thelma Stachey Songer in 1912.<sup>297</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1894.<sup>297</sup>

Merritt Clarence Miller and Thelma Stachey Songer had the following children:

- i. Clarence Benton<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1913.<sup>297</sup> He married (1) **Kathleen Ida McGiffen** He married (2) **Mae Hensley**
- ii. Oscar Frederick Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1918.<sup>297</sup> He married Ethel Tenan in 1938.<sup>297</sup>
- iii. Dorothy Ellen Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1921.<sup>297</sup> She married **Charles Parrill** in 1941.
- iv. Raymond Alfred Miller<sup>297</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1923.<sup>297</sup> He married Velma R. Rhoads
- 325. Clarence S.<sup>6</sup> Marsh (Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Michaels, Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup> Michaels, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>469-470, 1131</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1908 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 469</sup> He died on Dec 14, 1967 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 469</sup> He married Lois Dias She was born on Oct 10, 1920 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jun 22, 1961.<sup>470</sup>

**Clarence S. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clarence S. Marsh:

US Army. According to Grace (Marsh) Putman this is a Pittsburgh area Marsh.

**Lois Dias** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lois Dias: In 1949, Lois and Clarence were living in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clarence S. Marsh and Lois Dias had the following children:

- i. Virginia<sup>7</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Dorothy Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- 326. Eva Surella<sup>6</sup> Beam (Nancy Matilda<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born in Jun 1886 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on May 29, 1927 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married William Charles Sunderlin, son of Thomas Jefferson Sunderlin and Mary Alice Baker, on Aug 18, 1904 in Clearfield, Clearfield County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Feb 02, 1883 in Otterbein, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in Aug 1971 in Bradford, McKean County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

William Charles Sunderlin and Eva Surella Beam had the following child:

- 586. i. William Thomas<sup>7</sup> Sunderland<sup>159</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1905 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1965 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Bessie Roberta Lee**, daughter of Ash Bennett Lee and Bertha Mae Hutton, on Feb 19, 1927 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1908 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- 327. James Russell<sup>6</sup> Beam (Nancy Matilda<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born in 1902 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1974.<sup>159</sup> He married Bessie C. Kitchen, daughter of Samuel S. Kitchen and Louisa Augusta Corsen, on Mar 28, 1921.<sup>159</sup> She was born in 1904.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jan 19, 1968.<sup>159</sup>

James Russell Beam was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Bessie C. Kitchen was buried in New Washington Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

James Russell Beam and Bessie C. Kitchen had the following children:

- i. William Russell<sup>7</sup> Beam<sup>159</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1922.<sup>159</sup> He died on Dec 11, 2001.<sup>159</sup> He married **Ruby J. Gill**, daughter of Oral Gill and Mary Hannah Rainey, on Feb 28, 1943.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Apr 23, 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Mar 05, 1999.<sup>159</sup>
- Ellsworth Beam<sup>159</sup> was born about Mar 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married Ruth Overberger She was born on Sep 23, 1925 in Hastings, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Nov 04, 1997.<sup>159</sup>
- 328. Rose<sup>6</sup> Bennett (Harry Frances<sup>5</sup> Sr., William Franklin<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born in 1893 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died in 1948.<sup>159</sup> She married Robert Irvin Spaid, son of John E. Spaid and Clara Alice Rainey, on Mar 16, 1915.<sup>159</sup> He was born in Nov 1891 in Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on May 04, 1956.<sup>159</sup>

Robert Irvin Spaid and Rose Bennett had the following children:

. Howard J.<sup>7</sup> Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1915 in Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1977.<sup>159</sup> He married **? McMasters** 

Howard J. Spaid was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Iva Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born about 1917.<sup>159</sup>
- iii. Lucy A. Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born about Nov 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- iv. Evelyn Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born about 1919.<sup>159</sup>
- v. Ernest J. Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1921 in LaJose, Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1973 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>159</sup> He married (1) **? Singleton** He married (2) **Helen Nielsen**

Ernest J. Spaid was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Orvis H. Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1922 in LaJose, Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Nov 06, 1979 in LaJose, Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Leona Mae McMasters**, daughter of Russell McMasters and Olive R. Holes, on May 08, 1948 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She was born on May 31, 1928 in Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

Orvis H. Spaid was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Lawrence Irvin Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born on May 23, 1925 in Chest Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1979 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Betty Jane Miller** on Mar 31, 1948 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She was born on May 04, 1928 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Oct 17, 1995.<sup>159</sup>

Lawrence Irvin Spaid was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. Melvin L. Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born about Jun 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- ix. Frederick W. Spaid<sup>159</sup> was born about 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- 329. **James Clair**<sup>6</sup> **Sunderlin** (Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1908 in Bell Township, Clearfield County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Dec 19, 1988 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Dorothy Price** She was born on Jun 06, 1915 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

James Clair Sunderlin was buried in Rock Springs Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

James Clair Sunderlin and Dorothy Price had the following children:

- i. Jo Ann<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1937.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Avon Clair Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1938.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Sarah Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Silvia Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Richard Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. James Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1942.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Marjorie Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1948.<sup>12</sup>
- viii. Donald Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup>
- ix. Daniel Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1950.<sup>12</sup>
- x. Denise Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1950.<sup>12</sup>
- xi. Gregory Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- 330. Carlton Clyde<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin (Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1910.<sup>159</sup> He married Victoria Kaski on Aug 23, 1931 in Linden, Union County, New Jersey.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Dec 11, 1913.<sup>159</sup>

Carlton Clyde Sunderlin and Victoria Kaski had the following children:

- 587. i. Lois<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1933.<sup>12</sup> She married **Stanley Steincass**
- 588. ii. Carlton Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1935.<sup>12</sup> He married **Carol Burk**
- 589. iii. Carol Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1948.<sup>12</sup> She married David Olmstead iv. Patricia Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 331. Mary Catherine<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin (Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1911 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Jan 07, 1976 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married Oscar Leonard Curry, son of Wellington Ent Curry and Annie Lucinda Rupert, on Apr 24, 1934 in Grampian, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Nov 28, 1910 in Greenwood Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1985 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

Mary Catherine Sunderlin was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Oscar Leonard Curry was buried in LaJose Cemetery, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.

Oscar Leonard Curry and Mary Catherine Sunderlin had the following children:

- 590. i. James Leonard<sup>7</sup> Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1934.<sup>12</sup> He married **Rose Ella Gearhart** She was born in 1935.<sup>12</sup>
- 591. ii. Ronald Clyde Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1937.<sup>12</sup> He married **Majorie Repin** She was born in 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- 592. iii. Karen Agnes Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married **Paul C. Bond** He was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup>
- 593. iv. Larry Chester Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>12</sup> He married **Dorothy Evens**
- 332. Reed Thomas<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin (Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1913.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 05, 1990 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married Gertrude Bracken on Feb 20, 1937.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Mar 04, 1918.<sup>159</sup>

Reed Thomas Sunderlin and Gertrude Bracken had the following children:

- 594. i. Thomas Reed<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married **Arlene Fisher**
- 595. ii. Bonnie Lee Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Lightcap** 
  - iii. Sara Ethel Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1947.<sup>12</sup>
- 596. iv. Babbette Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1953.<sup>12</sup> She married **James F. Gerard**
- 333. Agnes<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin (Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1916.<sup>159</sup> She married Ralph H. Doty on Aug 07, 1939.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Aug 15, 1915.<sup>159</sup>

Ralph H. Doty and Agnes Sunderlin had the following children:

597. i. Kathryn Elaine<sup>7</sup> Doty<sup>12</sup> was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup> She married **Fredrick Wood** He was born in

1939.12

- 598. ii. Sandra Carole Doty<sup>12</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Pardee** He was born in 1945.12 He died in 1993.12
- James Stanley Doty<sup>12, 2079-2080</sup> was born in Apr 1953.<sup>12, 2079</sup> He married **Debora Ann Starry**, 599. iii. daughter of Herbert Doyle Starry and Rachel Barber, on May 04, 1974 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2080</sup> She was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup>
- 334. Martha Fave<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin (Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1916.<sup>159</sup> She married **Keith Elliot Babb** on Apr 06, 1936.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Dec 26, 1914.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jun 09, 1986.<sup>159</sup>

Keith Elliot Babb and Martha Faye Sunderlin had the following children:

- i. William Henry<sup>7</sup> Babb<sup>12</sup> was born in 1934.<sup>12</sup>
- 600. ii. Helen Louise Babb<sup>12</sup> was born in 1939.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Bellina** He was born in 1936.<sup>12</sup>
- 335. Joseph Russell<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin (Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1918.<sup>159</sup> He died on Aug 02, 1970.<sup>159</sup> He married **Cleon Imogene Karr** on Jun 29, 1945.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Aug 12, 1921.<sup>159</sup> She died on Apr 11, 1975.<sup>159</sup>

Joseph Russell Sunderlin and Cleon Imogene Karr had the following children:

- Patricia Jo<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>12</sup> She married **Clifford Gearheart** He was born in 601. i. 1945.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. David Harrison Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Kevin Michael Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Edward Lee Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- 336. **Mary Katherin<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin** (Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1923.<sup>159</sup> She married **Franklin Earl Walburn** on Jun 17, 1943.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Mar 23, 1921.<sup>159</sup>

Franklin Earl Walburn and Mary Katherin Sunderlin had the following children:

- Caroll JoAnn<sup>7</sup> Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married Homer Blain Ferrington He was 602. i. born in 1941.12
- 603. ii. Jack Arthur Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married **Marion Jane Wengert** She was born in 1950.12
- 604. iii. Thomas Eugene Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>12</sup> He married **Carole Ann London** She was born in 1964.12
- 337. Olive C.<sup>6</sup> Berkebile (Margaret Bell<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Peter<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1131-1132</sup> was born in 1903.<sup>155</sup> She died in 1975.<sup>155</sup> She married Norman Charles Little He was born on Feb 07, 1893 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 1133</sup> He died on Jun 09, 1965 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155, 1132-1133</sup>

Olive C. Berkebile was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Norman Charles Little was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Norman Charles Little and Olive C. Berkebile had the following child:

Roene I.<sup>7</sup> Little<sup>2081</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1932 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, 605. i. Pennsylvania.<sup>155</sup> She died on Aug 26, 1995 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2082</sup> She married Clarence David Stewart, son of Joshua Harrison Stewart and Lucinda Blanche Tomb, on Sep 02, 1949 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1518</sup> He was born on Nov 16, 1927.<sup>2082</sup> He died on Jul 13, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.109

Roene I. Little was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

338. Sara Ellen<sup>6</sup> Bennett (Homer Richard<sup>5</sup>, Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married Walter Littau

Walter Littau and Sara Ellen Bennett had the following child:

i. Karen<sup>7</sup> Littau<sup>12</sup> was born in 1961.<sup>12</sup>

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

339. Nellie M.<sup>6</sup> Marsh (Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>476</sup> was born in Mar 1893 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>476</sup> She died in 1926.<sup>470</sup> She married Andrew Adams He was born on Nov 25, 1890 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died in 1972.<sup>181</sup>

**Nellie M. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Andrew Adams** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Andrew Adams: [v45t0803.ftw]

Andrew Adams and Nellie M. Marsh had the following children:

- i. Lavonne<sup>7</sup> Adams<sup>159</sup>
- ii. Elmira Adams She married Robert Bogan
- iii. Laverne Adams<sup>159</sup> She married Carl Zulch
- iv. Margaretta Adams<sup>159</sup> She married John Rusnak
- v. Arthur A. Adams<sup>159, 470</sup> was born in 1925.<sup>470</sup> He died in 1987.<sup>470</sup>

**Arthur A. Adams** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Arthur A. Adams: [v45t0803.ftw]

340. Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup> Marsh (Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 474, 476, 1140</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1894 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 474, 1140</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1988 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He married Grace L. Treaster, daughter of Walter R. Treaster and Annie Mary Hoffman, on Jul 14, 1917 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She was born on May 24, 1901 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

**Charles Samuel Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Grace L. Treaster** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Samuel Marsh and Grace L. Treaster had the following children:

- i. Bob<sup>7</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup> was born in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on Aug 13, 1994.<sup>470</sup>
- 606. ii. Frances Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married (1) Fred Joyner She married (2) ? Bernecky
- 607. iii. Nancy Marie Marsh<sup>109, 470</sup> She married **Frank Kaschalk** 
  - iv. Alfred C. Marsh<sup>109,470</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1918 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on Aug 13, 1994 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He married Violet Nelson
- 608. v. Ben A. Marsh<sup>109, 181, 470</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1920 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on May 15, 1989.<sup>470</sup> He married (1) **Dorothy Margarette Walker** She was born on Dec 16, 1916 in Central City, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Mar 30, 1968 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (2) **Frances M. Folckemer** She was born on Mar 28, 1924.<sup>181</sup>

Ben A. Marsh was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria

County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ben A. Marsh: [v45t0803.ftw]

vi. Walter Marsh<sup>470</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1920 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1920 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>

**Walter Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Lane E. Marsh<sup>181, 470</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1921.<sup>181</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1999.<sup>181</sup>

**Lane E. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

viii. Russell H. Marsh<sup>470</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1924 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Sep 16, 1924 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

**Russell H. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ix. Robert Donald Marsh was born on Jan 11, 1923 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 22, 1970.<sup>109</sup>

**Robert Donald Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Upper Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Donald Marsh:

Marsh: Robert Donald, died 22 Jan. 1970, 43 years at Altoona Born 11 Jan. 1923 at Belsano. Occupation farmer. Lived at Nicktown. S/o Charles S & Grace Treaster Marsh. Buried Belsano EUB. Survived by parents, brothers Alfred of Waynesburg, Ben of Belsano, Lane at home, Thornton and Bernard of Ebensburg, Wade of West Chester. Sisters Mrs. Frances Berneckey of Ebensburg, Mrs. Nancy Kaschaek of Orford. Rev. Robert Singleton minister

609. x. Thornton R. Marsh<sup>109, 181, 470</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1928 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1990.<sup>181</sup> He married **Pauline Ethel Roles**, daughter of Martin K. Roles and Elizabeth C. Nipps, on Jun 15, 1957 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She was born on Jan 13, 1924 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 2083</sup> She died on Sep 11, 1996 in Penn Yan, Yates County, New York.<sup>181, 2083</sup>

**Thornton R. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Upper Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

xi. Bernard C. Marsh<sup>109, 161, 470</sup> was born on Jan 03, 1930.<sup>161</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1997.<sup>161</sup>

**Bernard C. Marsh** was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

610. xii. Wade Marsh<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1937 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on May 06, 1995 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He married **Barbara Hope Bracken** 

Wade Marsh was buried in Parkerford Baptist Cemetery, Parkerford, Pennsylvania.

341. Arthur Delano<sup>6</sup> Marsh (Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 476</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1895 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 109</sup> He died on Apr 01, 1972 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>96, 109</sup> He married Elda Mae Orner She was born on Jan 09, 1901 in Wehrum, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>

She died on Aug 13, 1973 in Wehrum, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Arthur Delano Marsh was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Arthur Delano Marsh:

According to the 1920 census, Arthur was living with his brother, Charles.

Marsh: Arther Delano of 604 Coble St, Ebensburg died 1 Apr. 1972, aged 76 years. Lee Hospital at Johnstown. Born 26 Aug. 1895 Blacklick Twp. S/o Hugh & Amanda E Bennett Marsh. H/o Elda Orner. Occupation Penndot. Buried Pineland. Survived by wife and son Arthur W of Vintondale RD, daughter Leona w/o Kenneth Nole and 3 grandchildren, brother of Harry & Edward of Ebensburg, Charles of Nicktown, Harvey of Alverda, Mrs Blanch Johns of Barnesboro. Minister Rev. Leroy Barnhart. Funeral 5 Apr. 1972 at 2 p.m. Askew Funeral Home

Elda Mae Orner was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Elda Mae Orner:

Marsh: Elda Mae born 9 Jan. 1901 d/o Wm S & Maude Stophel Orner died 13 Aug. 1973, w/o Arthur Marsh of 604 E Ogle St Ebensburg. Died Wehrum Children: Arthur of Ebensburg and Mrs. Leona M Nole RD Ebensburg. 3 grandchildren. Sister of Mrs. Mabel Miller & Mrs. Viola Stevens of Strongstown. Rev Clayton D Harringer. Interment Pineland

Arthur Delano Marsh and Elda Mae Orner had the following children:

- i. Arthur W.<sup>7</sup> Marsh<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Leona Marsh<sup>109</sup> She married Kenneth J. Noel
- 342. **Harry Hildbert**<sup>6</sup> **Marsh** (Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 470, 476, 1141-1143</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1897 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1141, 1143</sup> He died in Apr 1977 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1143</sup> He married **Katherine Bert**

Harry Hildbert Marsh was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Hildbert Marsh and Katherine Bert had the following children:

611. i. Leroy Harry<sup>7</sup> Marsh<sup>181, 1142</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1923 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1142</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1988.<sup>181, 1142</sup> He married **M. Elizabeth Stevens** She was born on Jan 28, 1920.<sup>181</sup>

**Leroy Harry Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. William Marsh<sup>470</sup> He married **Evelyn Lamer**
- iii. Homer E. Marsh<sup>470</sup> He married **Ruth Lamer**
- iv. Andy Marsh<sup>470</sup> He married **Theresa**?
- 343. Harvey Irven<sup>6</sup> Marsh (Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 470, 1146-1147</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1905 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1146-1147</sup> He died in 1998 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1147</sup> He married Virginia Ruth Waltermire She was born on Aug 14, 1911 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1148</sup> She died on Apr 12, 1953 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1148</sup>

Harvey Irven Marsh was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Virginia Ruth Waltermire was buried in Mt. Union Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harvey Irven Marsh and Virginia Ruth Waltermire had the following children:

- i. Tony<sup>7</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Lois Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married **Richard Davis**
- iii. Charles Marsh<sup>470</sup> He married Nancy Smyers
- iv. Wilbur Jay Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- 344. **Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup> Bennett** (Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 479, 1149-1150</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1915 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1950 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup> He married **Hazel Luella Edwards** She was born on Feb 22, 1916 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 1151</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1992 in

Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.1151

**Donald Vaughn Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Hazel Luella Edwards** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Vaughn Bennett and Hazel Luella Edwards had the following children:

612. i. Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup> Bennett<sup>109, 1149, 2084-2088</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1942.<sup>2086-2087</sup> He died on Sep 15, 2013 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2085-2087</sup> He married Anna Belle Waltemire, daughter of Blaine James Waltemire Sr. and Emily Louise Steinman, on Apr 08, 1961 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1149</sup> She was born on Jan 17, 1941 in Adamsburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jul 27, 2009 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Richard Vaughn Bennett: In 2007, Richard and Anna Belle were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Rodger L. Bennett<sup>109, 2088-2090</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1943 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2089-2090</sup> He died on May 17, 2007 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2089-2090</sup>

**Rodger L. Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rodger L. Bennett: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (May 19, 2007)

BENNETT ñ Rodger L.

BENNETT ñ Rodger L., 63, Strongstown, died Thursday, May 17, 2007, at Berwick Hospital, Berwick, Pa. Born Aug. 26, 1943, in Spangler, son of Donald Vaughn and Hazel Edwards Bennett. Mr. Bennett was a mechanic with Stephens Garage in Strongstown. He is survived by brothers, Richard V., and wife, Anna Belle, of Home, and James L., and wife, Carol, of Homer City; sisters, Patricia G. Veltre of Strongstown and Sheila Hammer of Thomas, W.Va.; six nieces; four great-nephews; and two great-nieces. He was preceded in death by his parents and sister, Phyllis Ilene Bennett. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Monday at Robinson-Lytle Inc., Indiana, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday, with the Rev. Clayton D. Harriger officiating. Interment will be in Pineland Cemetery. www.robinsonlytleinc.com.

Indiana County man crushed to death at loading dock Friday, May 18, 2007 The Associated Press

BERWICK, Pa. -- An Indiana County man was crushed by a tractor-trailer full of potatoes at the Wise Foods plant in Columbia County.

Rodger Bennett, 63, of Strongstown, was between the rig and the loading dock yesterday afternoon when the truck backed up, crushing him.

Mr. Bennett died at the scene. Officials from the federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration were investigating.

613. iii. Patricia Gail Bennett<sup>2088, 2091-2092</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1945 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She died on May 02, 2017 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She married Frank A. Veltre He was born on Oct 08, 1926 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1987 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup>

**Patricia Gail Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Phyllis Ilene Bennett<sup>109, 1150</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1946 in Vintondale, Cambria County,

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

Pennsylvania.<sup>1150</sup> She died on Mar 19, 1946 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1150</sup>

614. v. Sheila Jean Bennett<sup>109, 2088, 2093-2094</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1948 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2093</sup> She died on Mar 15, 2015 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093-2094</sup> She married **Russell Lewis Hamner**, son of Russell L. Hamner and Florence M. Sturms, on Feb 20, 1969 in Oakland, Garrett County, Maryland.<sup>2094</sup> He was born on Nov 17, 1934 in Hambleton, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095-2096</sup> He died on Apr 05, 2003 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095</sup>

**Sheila Jean Bennett** was buried in Rose Hill Cemetery, Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.

vi. James L Bennett<sup>109, 2088, 2097</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2097</sup> He married Carol ?

Notes for James L Bennett: In 2007, James and Carol were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

345. Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>483, 488, 1152-1153</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1880 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>483</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>484</sup> She died on Mar 10, 1948 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>485</sup> He was born on Feb 24, 1872 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>488, 1154-1155</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1964 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1154</sup>

Thomas K. Cramer and Mary Jane Overman had the following child:

- i. Mable Hoffman<sup>7</sup> Cramer<sup>1152</sup> was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1152</sup>
- 346. John Henry<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>486, 492, 1156-1168</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1882 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>492, 1156, 1159, 1164</sup> He died in Jul 1977 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1159</sup> He married Minnie Fleeta Glassford, daughter of Alexander Glassford and Margaret Dick, on Sep 27, 1905 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1167</sup> She was born on Aug 23, 1882 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1162</sup> She died on Oct 08, 1958 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1162</sup>

John Henry Overman and Minnie Fleeta Glassford had the following children:

- i. Margaret Adaline<sup>7</sup> Overman<sup>1158, 1163, 2098</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1906 in Wilmore, Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1163, 2098</sup> She died on Mar 23, 1998 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2098</sup>
- ii. Violet Marie Overman<sup>1158, 1164, 2099-2101</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1907 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1164, 2100-2101</sup> She died on May 07, 1994 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2101</sup>
- iii. Chalmer Wade Overman<sup>1161</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1161</sup> He died on Jan 15, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1161</sup>
- iv. Dorothy M. Overman<sup>1158, 2102</sup> was born on May 30, 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2102</sup> She died on Jun 17, 2008 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2102</sup> She married **? Parry**
- v. J. Budd Overman<sup>1158, 1165-1166</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1914 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1158, 1165-1166</sup> He died on Feb 03, 1989.<sup>1166</sup>
- vi. Nellie I. Overman<sup>1158, 1167</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1917 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1167</sup> She died on Dec 13, 1997.<sup>1167</sup> She married **? Fyock**
- vii. Virginia Darrel Overman<sup>1158, 1160, 1168</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1919 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1158, 1160, 1168</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1999.<sup>1168</sup> She married **James Milton Bryant**, son of Milton S. Bryant and Jennie A. Brooks, on Dec 24, 1942 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1160</sup> He was born on Feb 16, 1914 in Ben Avon, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2103</sup> He died on Mar 29, 1999 (Age: 85).<sup>2103</sup>
- 347. Bertha Rosella<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>481, 490, 1169-1180</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1883 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>481</sup> She died on Jun 14, 1965 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>481</sup> She married (1) Emerson Stephens, son of Shedrick Stephens and Sarah Rhodes, on Nov 12, 1903 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1174</sup> He was born on Sep 20, 1881 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1181-1182</sup> He died on May 12, 1922 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1181</sup> She married (2) William T. Morris He died before 1965.<sup>481</sup>

Emerson Stephens was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

## Generation 6 (cont.)

Emerson Stephens and Bertha Rosella Overman had the following children:

 Leard Mosheim<sup>7</sup> Stephens<sup>1175, 1177, 2104</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1904 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1177, 2104</sup> He died on Feb 24, 1985 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1177</sup> He married **Olive Belle Deyarmin** She was born on Jan 30, 1899 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2105</sup> She died on Feb 28, 1988.<sup>2105</sup>

**Leard Mosheim Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

615. ii. Floyd Mayward Stephens<sup>1171, 1175, 1177, 1963-1966</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1906 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup> He married **Grace Lucille Bennett** She was born on Apr 14, 1909 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 27, 1980.

**Floyd Mayward Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Alvie Lee Stephens<sup>1175-1178, 2106-2109</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1910 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1176, 1178, 2106, 2108-2109</sup> He died on Apr 18, 1985 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2108</sup> He married **Miriam Jennie Jones** She was born on Jan 07, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2110-2111</sup> She died in Feb 1990.<sup>2110-2111</sup>

**Alvie Lee Stephens** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

616. iv. Ethel Mae Stephens<sup>934, 1169-1170, 1175, 1177, 1956-1957, 1959, 1961-1962</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1911 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169,1170, 1957, 1962</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169, 1957, 1962</sup> She married **Alton Smith Bennett**, son of Archibald A. Bennett and Lydia Jane Marsh, on Sep 10, 1930.<sup>96</sup> He was born on Jun 20, 1905 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934, 1958, 1960</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1984 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934</sup>

**Ethel Mae Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

617. v. Norman Stephens<sup>1172-1173, 1175, 1177, 2112-2119</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1914 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1172-1173, 2113-2114, 2116</sup> He died on Mar 14, 2007 in Glen Daniel, Raleigh County, West Virginia.<sup>1173, 2114, 2116</sup> He married **Eula Carmen Mankin**, daughter of Arch Mankin and Rhelda Richmond, on Oct 20, 1936 in Giles County, Virginia.<sup>1172</sup> She was born on Jan 05, 1919.<sup>2117</sup> She died on Jul 30, 2018.<sup>2117</sup>

## Norman Stephens was buried in Beckley.

618. vi. Margaret L. Stephens<sup>1175, 1179, 1179, 2120-2121</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1917 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175, 1179</sup> She died on May 12, 2021 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1179</sup> She married **Harold N. Jones** He was born on May 14, 1911 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2120</sup> He died on Apr 26, 2004 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2120</sup>

**Margaret L. Stephens** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret L. Stephens: In 1985, Margaret and Harold were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- William T. Morris and Bertha Rosella Overman had the following children:
  - i. Robert William<sup>7</sup> Morris<sup>1177, 1180, 2122-2123</sup> was born in 1928.<sup>2122</sup> He married **Clara June Kim**, daughter of George David Kim and Elma Eva Long, on Mar 14, 1951 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2122</sup> She was born on Sep 12, 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2124</sup>
  - ii. Katherine Morris<sup>1177</sup> She died before 1985. She married **? Edwards**
- 348. Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>489, 492, 1183-1196</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1886 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>489</sup> She died on Jun 09, 1972 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>489</sup> She married John R. McCullough, son of John McCullough and Sarah Hamilton, on Oct 12, 1905 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1184</sup> He was born on Feb 04, 1868 in Diamondville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1187-1188</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1946 in Buffington Township, Indiana County,

# Pennsylvania.1187-1188

**Margaret Emmaline Overman** was buried in Belsano United Methodist Church Cemetery, Belsano, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John R. McCullough was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John R. McCullough and Margaret Emmaline Overman had the following children:

619. i. Lawrence Dale<sup>7</sup> McCullough<sup>489, 1183, 1185, 1189, 1192, 2125-2131</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1909 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1183, 1189, 2125-2126, 2128</sup> He died on Feb 10, 1988.<sup>1189, 2128</sup> He married (1) **Ivy Catherine Sowers**, daughter of George Sowers and Edna G. Albright, on Mar 25, 1933 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2137</sup> She was born on Mar 17, 1915 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup> She died on May 07, 2002 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup> He married (2) **Lois Elaine Hollenbaugh**, daughter of Walter A. Hollenbaugh and Amanda P. Wolfe, in 1948.<sup>2129</sup> She was born on Apr 12, 1926 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2134</sup>

Lawrence Dale McCullough was buried in Bath National Cemetery, Bath, Steuben County, New York.

ii. Clara Jane McCullough<sup>489, 1192, 1194-1195, 2131</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1911 in Expedit, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1194-1195</sup> She died on Oct 15, 1916 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1195</sup>

**Clara Jane McCullough** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

620. iii. Jesse Russell McCullough<sup>489, 1185-1186, 1188, 1192, 2131, 2133, 2135-2138</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1913 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1186, 2135-2136, 2138</sup> He died on Feb 16, 1997.<sup>2138</sup> He married **Ivy Catherine Sowers** She was born on Mar 17, 1915 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup> She died on May 07, 2002 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup>

**Jesse Russell McCullough** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. William Clare McCullough<sup>489, 1185, 1190, 1192, 2131</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1914 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1185, 1190</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1930 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1190</sup>
- 621. v. Virginia C. McCullough<sup>489, 1185, 1188, 1191-1192, 2131, 2139-2142</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1915 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1192</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1995 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1192</sup> She married **Mearl A. Sowers Sr.** He was born on Jun 10, 1905 in Twin Rocks, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2140</sup> He died on Nov 05, 1971 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2140</sup>

**Virginia C. McCullough** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

622. vi. Samuel Martin McCullough<sup>489, 1185, 1188, 1192-1193, 2131, 2143-2144</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1917 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1193, 2131</sup> He died on Nov 15, 1991 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1193, 2131</sup> He married **Mary E. Henry** She was born on Apr 29, 1918.<sup>2145</sup> She died on Nov 24, 2013.<sup>2145</sup>

**Samuel Martin McCullough** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Alice Elizabeth McCullough<sup>489, 1188, 1192, 1196, 2131, 2146</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1921 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1196, 2146</sup> She died on Nov 03, 1954 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1196</sup> She married Walter Henry He was born in 1916 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2146</sup>
- 623. viii. Gladys Josephine McCullough<sup>109, 489, 1192, 2131, 2147-2149</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2148-2149</sup> She died on Nov 10, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2149</sup> She married Jacob Earl Henry He was born on Feb 02, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1979 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.109

Notes for Gladys Josephine McCullough: In 1972, Josephine and Jacob were living in New Florence R. D., Pennslvania.

349. Millie Verna<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>484, 487, 492, 1197-1203</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1888 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>484</sup> She died on Dec 03, 1944 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>484</sup> She married Jay Milroy Holmes, son of George Holmes and Thamer Sleppy, on Sep 01, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>487</sup> He was born on Apr 04, 1888 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1199-1201, 1204</sup> He died on Sep 18, 1960 in Orrville R. D. 1, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1199-1200</sup>

Jay Milroy Holmes was buried in EUB Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Jay Milroy Holmes and Millie Verna Overman had the following children:

624. i. Sylvia May<sup>7</sup> Holmes<sup>1198, 1200-1201, 2150-2153</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1910 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1201, 2150</sup> She died on Jan 31, 1971 in Massillon, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2150</sup> She married **Frank Bertran Erhard**, son of Orvis Erhard and Elverta Ferguson, on Aug 02, 1932.<sup>2150</sup> He was born on Feb 14, 1912 in New Millport, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2152, 2154-2155</sup> He died in Oct 1985 in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2155</sup>

**Sylvia May Holmes** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 625. ii. Lola P. Holmes<sup>1198, 1202, 1202, 1203, 2156-2158</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1202</sup> She died on Apr 23, 1993 in Hillsboro, Highland County, Ohio.<sup>1202</sup> She married (1) Alfred James Cramer, son of Burgess S. Cramer and Margaret J. Straw, on Sep 30, 1939 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1203</sup> He was born on May 10, 1915 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2157, 2159</sup> He died on Sep 07, 1954 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2157, 2159</sup> She married (2) ? Gall
  - iii. Helen Verna Holmes<sup>1197, 1200</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1917 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1197</sup> She died on Jul 24, 1925 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1197</sup>
- 626. iv. Lewis Milroy Holmes<sup>1198, 1200, 2160-2166</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1924 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2160-2161</sup> He died on Nov 26, 1983 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2162</sup> He married **Louise J. Lee** on Mar 06, 1948.<sup>2165</sup> She was born on Jul 24, 1925 in Patton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2163-2165</sup> She died on May 17, 2008 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2164</sup>
  - v. Betty Holmes<sup>1198, 1200</sup> was born in 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1198</sup>
- 350. Laura B.<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>489,491,1205-1209</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1889.<sup>1205</sup> She died in Apr 1973 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1205</sup> She married Lawrence L. Lockard, son of Miles Lockard and Rebecca Henry, on Jun 06, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>491</sup> He was born on Jul 12, 1885 in Cookport, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>491,1206-1207,1210</sup> He died on Jan 21, 1962 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1207</sup>

Lawrence L. Lockard and Laura B. Overman had the following child:

- 627. i. Louellen I.<sup>7</sup> Lockard<sup>1206, 1208-1209, 2167</sup> was born on Jul<sup>®</sup>04, 1912 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1206, 1208</sup> She died on Apr 30, 1940 in Rochester Mills, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1208</sup> She married **Bernard Brothers** He was born on Dec 20, 1910 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2168-2169</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1959 in East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2169</sup>
- 351. Alfred William<sup>6</sup> Overman (Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>482, 485, 492, 1211-1217</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1892 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>482, 1212-1213</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1963 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>482</sup> He married Matilda Bell Orner, daughter of John P. Orner and Susan ?, on Feb 28, 1912 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>485</sup> She was born in 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>485, 1213, 1218</sup>

Alfred William Overman and Matilda Bell Orner had the following children:

628. i. Robert William<sup>7</sup> Overman<sup>109, 1211, 1213-1214, 2170-2174</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1912 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1211, 1214, 2170-2171, 2173</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1988 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>1214, 2171</sup> He married **Ruby Elizabeth Horner** She was born on Aug 24, 1914.<sup>2172, 2175-2176</sup> She died on Nov 14, 2002 in Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee.2175-2176

**Robert William Overman** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 629. ii. Naomi Arlene Overman<sup>1213, 1215-1217, 2177</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1917 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1215, 1217</sup> She died on Apr 01, 2004.<sup>1215, 1217</sup> She married Forrest Mack Plowman, son of George M. Plowman and Rose M. Ressler, on Feb 18, 1943 in Duval County, Florida.<sup>2177</sup> He was born on Aug 07, 1917 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1216, 2177-2180</sup> He died on Aug 10, 1997 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2178-2180</sup>
- 352. Victor Clyde<sup>6</sup> Miller (John D.<sup>5</sup>, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>494.496, 1219-1227</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1890 in Greenville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219, 1224-1225</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1975 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219</sup> He married (1) Eva Boring, daughter of Ephriam Boring and Nancy Roberts, on Aug 27, 1914 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>496</sup> She was born in 1895.<sup>496, 1228</sup> She died in 1915. He married (2) Tidy Mae Miller She was born on Jun 16, 1896 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>585, 1220</sup> She died in 1979.<sup>181</sup>

**Victor Clyde Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Eva Boring was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Victor Clyde Miller and Eva Boring had the following child:

i. ?<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1221</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1221</sup> He died on Dec 23, 1914 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1221</sup>

**Tidy Mae Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Victor Clyde Miller and Tidy Mae Miller had the following children:

630. ii. Robert Thomas<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1220, 1222, 2181</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1921 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1222, 2181</sup> He died on Mar 29, 2000. He married **Dorothy Mae ?** 

**Robert Thomas Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

631. iii. Henry John Miller<sup>465, 1220, 1226, 2182-2184</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1923 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2182-2184</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1969 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2184</sup> He married **Helen Louise Novotney** She was born on Feb 24, 1926 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2185-2186</sup> She died on Oct 15, 1998 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2185-2186</sup>

Henry John Miller was buried in EUB Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

 iv. Harry Walter Miller<sup>1220, 2187-2189</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1926 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2187-2189</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1989.<sup>2189</sup> He married June C. ? She was born in 1928. She died in 2010.

**Harry Walter Miller** was buried in Holy Name Cemetery New, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Florence Mae Miller<sup>1220, 1227</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1929 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 1227</sup> She died on Jan 01, 1937 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 1227</sup>

**Florence Mae Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

353. William Alfred<sup>6</sup> Folckemer (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>503-505, 1234-1252</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1885 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>504-505, 1235, 1248</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1971 in New York.<sup>1239</sup> He married June B. Michaels She was born on Jun 16, 1892 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1242</sup> She died on Oct 07, 1969 in Nanty Glo R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1242</sup>

**William Alfred Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**June B. Michaels** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

William Alfred Folckemer and June B. Michaels had the following children:

i. Alvie C.<sup>7</sup> Folckemer<sup>1236, 1244, 1252, 2190</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1909 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1244</sup> He died on Oct 21, 1927 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1244</sup> He married **Margaret E. ?** She was born in 1909.<sup>2190</sup>

**Alvie C. Folckemer** was buried in Pleasant Hill United Methodist Church Cemetery, Glasgow, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

632. ii. Alberta M. Folckemer<sup>1236-1237, 1252, 2191-2196</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1910 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2191, 2193, 2195</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1989.<sup>2191, 2195</sup> She married Charles Thomas Claypool He was born on Jun 18, 1912 in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2194-2195, 2197</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1998 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2195, 2197</sup>

**Alberta M. Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Ira James Folckemer<sup>1240</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1240</sup> He died on Feb 03, 1914 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1240</sup>
- iv. Harman Raymond Folckemer<sup>1243</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1913 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1243</sup> He died on Jul 19, 1913 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1243</sup>
- v. Florcia Ruth Folckemer<sup>1241</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1241</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1914 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1241</sup>
- 633. vi. Alton Henry Folckemer<sup>1236-1237, 1246, 1252, 2196, 2198-2201</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1915 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1246, 2198</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1987 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2196</sup> He married Leona R. Bracken She was born on Jan 28, 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2202-2203</sup> She died on Nov 06, 1998 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2203</sup>
- 634. vii. William Alfred Folckemer Jr.<sup>1236-1237, 1249, 1252, 2196, 2204</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1917 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1247, 1249, 2204</sup> He died on Jun 30, 1990.<sup>1247, 2204</sup> He married **Mildred ?**

**William Alfred Folckemer Jr.** was buried in Saint Francis Xavier Cemetery, Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 635. viii. Robert Thomas Folckemer<sup>109, 1234, 1236-1237, 1252, 2196, 2205-2208</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1919 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1234, 2205-2206, 2208</sup> He died on Jul 12, 2001 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1234, 2206</sup> He married **Nellie Isabell Isenberg** She was born on Apr 29, 1921 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2207, 2209</sup> She died on Mar 14, 2000 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2207, 2209</sup>
- 636. ix. Paul Ambrose Folckemer<sup>1237, 1252, 2196, 2210-2215</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1921 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2210-2213</sup> He died on May 04, 2003 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2212</sup> He married (1) **Grace Louise Donahue** She was born in 1921.<sup>2215-2216</sup> She died on Apr 07, 1958 in Cheektowaga, Erie County, New York.<sup>2214, 2216</sup> He married (2) **Arlene ?** on May 02, 1959 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.
- 637. x. Harold Wayne Folckemer Sr<sup>109, 1237, 1250, 1252, 2196, 2217-2219</sup> was born on May 26, 1924 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1250, 2217-2219</sup> He died on Dec 30, 2006 in Clarence Center, Erie County, New York.<sup>1250, 2217, 2219</sup> He married (1) **Dorothy Aline Gingerich** She was born on Jul 30, 1926.<sup>2217, 2220-2222</sup> She died on Dec 02, 2012 in Clarence Center, Erie County, New York.<sup>109, 2220-2221</sup> He married (2) **Ginger ?**

Harold Wayne Folckemer Sr was buried in Clarence Centre Cemetery, Clarence Center, Erie County, New York.

ki. Erma Grace Folckemer<sup>1237, 1251-1252, 2196, 2223-2225</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1925 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1251-1252, 2225</sup> She died on Jan 05, 2002 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1251-1252, 2225</sup> She married (1) Roland A. Wiborg He was born on Oct 30, 1902 in Sweden.<sup>2226</sup> He died on Jul 22, 1961 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2224</sup> She married (2) Henry E. Stabell about 1963.<sup>1252</sup> He was born on Sep 02, 1920.<sup>2225</sup> He died on Oct 07, 2008.<sup>2225</sup>

Erma Grace Folckemer was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria

County, Pennsylvania.

xii. Elizabeth Folckemer<sup>1237-1238, 1252, 2196, 2227-2228</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1237-1238, 2228</sup> She died on Apr 30, 2018 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2228</sup> She married Edward Leroy Zoricak, son of Mathew Zoricak, on Jun 06, 1953 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2227</sup> He was born on Jun 17, 1914 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2229</sup>

**Elizabeth Folckemer** was buried in Saint John Cemetery, Cheektowaga, Erie County, New York.

xiii. Lola M. Folckemer<sup>1237, 1252, 2230-2232</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2231</sup> She died in Apr 1983 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2231-2232</sup> She married **David T. Llewellyn** He was born on Mar 12, 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2233</sup> He died in Aug 1979 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2232-2233</sup>

**Lola M. Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

xiv. Richard Folckemer<sup>1248, 2234</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1930 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1248</sup> He died on Mar 18, 1930 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1248</sup>

**Richard Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

639. xv. Elsie Mary Folckemer<sup>1238, 1252, 2196, 2235-2236</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1238, 2235</sup> She died on Apr 03, 2022.<sup>2235</sup> She married **Walter Bernard Ciesielka** He was born on May 16, 1920 in Jamestown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2235, 2237-2238</sup> He died on Oct 13, 2001.<sup>2235, 2237-2238</sup>

**Elsie Mary Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- xvi. Edith Minnie Folckemer<sup>1245</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1245</sup> She died on Jul 08, 1935 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1245</sup>
- 354. **Harvey J.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer** (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>503, 1253</sup> was born in Apr 1888 in Pennsylvania.<sup>503</sup> He married **Bertha E. Freedline**

Harvey J. Folckemer and Bertha E. Freedline had the following children:

640. i. Wilfred C.<sup>7</sup> Folckemer<sup>1253</sup> was born on May 03, 1920 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1253</sup> He died on Dec 01, 1999 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1253</sup> He married **Frances S. Joyner** She died in 1985.<sup>1253</sup>

**Wilfred C. Folckemer** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Chester Ray Folckemer<sup>1253</sup> He died in 1975.<sup>1253</sup>
- iii. Mildredf Folckemer<sup>1253</sup> She married **? McEvoy**
- 355. Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 503</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Nov 11, 1918 in Stenay, France.<sup>181</sup> He married Hazel Marie Marsh She was born on Apr 08, 1897 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She died on May 19, 1969 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup>

Harmon M. Folckemer was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harmon M. Folckemer:

Harmon was inducted into the Army at Ebensburg, PA on 6/24/1918. He went overseas on 8/22/1918. Harmon was killed at Stenay, France at the Battle of Argonne-Meuse at 7:00 A.M. the morning of Armistice Day. He was buried at Stenay, then brought back home for reburial.

Hazel Marie Marsh was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harmon M. Folckemer and Hazel Marie Marsh had the following child:

641. i. Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer<sup>920, 2239-2241</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1919 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1972 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married **Harold Joseph Kline** He was born on Feb 21, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2239, 2242-2246</sup> He died on Aug 26, 2007 in Clermont County, Ohio.<sup>2243-2246</sup>

**Ruth Victory Folckemer** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

356. Merritt Daniel<sup>6</sup> Folckemer (Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>181, 502-503, 1254</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1896 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>502</sup> He died in 1975.<sup>465</sup> He married Bertha Elizabeth Miller She was born on Jul 05, 1900.<sup>465</sup> She died on May 09, 1987.<sup>465</sup>

**Merritt Daniel Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Bertha Elizabeth Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Merritt Daniel Folckemer and Bertha Elizabeth Miller had the following child:

- i. Frances M. Folckemer<sup>181</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1924.<sup>181</sup> She married **Ben A. Marsh** He was born on Feb 08, 1920 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on May 15, 1989.<sup>470</sup>
- 357. Martin Miller<sup>6</sup> Thompson (Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>509-511, 1255-1262</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1893 in Pennsylvania.<sup>511, 1255</sup> He died on Nov 23, 1986 in Shelocta R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>511</sup> He married (1) Annabelle Chapman, daughter of William Chapman and Annie Lydick, on Apr 11, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>510</sup> She was born in 1898.<sup>510</sup> She died in 1919. He married (2) Zula Boring She was born in 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1257-1259</sup> She died in 1970. He married (3) Ethel McCullough She died before 1986.

**Martin Miller Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Annabelle Chapman** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Martin Miller Thompson and Annabelle Chapman had the following children:

i. Clair Floyd<sup>7</sup> Thompson<sup>511, 1260</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1915.<sup>1260</sup> He died on May 23, 1918 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1260</sup>

**Clair Floyd Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

642. ii. Ethel Belle Thompson<sup>511, 1258, 1261-1262, 2247</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1918 in Nolo, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1261-1262</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1261-1262</sup> She married (1) Sylvester Rummel She married (2) Wilbur R. Houston, son of John Houston and Ella Stile, on Mar 30, 1963 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2247</sup> He was born in 1921.<sup>2247</sup>

**Ethel Belle Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Belle Thompson: In 1986, Ethel and Wilbur were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennslvania.

Martin Miller Thompson and Zula Boring had the following child:

iii. Paul<sup>7</sup> Thompson<sup>511, 1257, 1259, 1262</sup> was born in 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1257, 1259</sup> He married Ruby ?

Notes for Paul Thompson: In 2001, Paul and Ruby were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennslvania.

Martin Miller Thompson and Ethel McCullough had no children.

358. William Russell<sup>6</sup> Thompson (Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>174, 1263-1272</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1901 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1263-1264</sup> He died on Jan 08, 1978 in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1264</sup> He married Ruth Adams, daughter of Robert Milton Adams and Cordelia Amanda Earhart, on Nov 09, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1900 in Pine Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1265</sup> She died on Jul 07, 1972 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1265</sup>

**William Russell Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Russell Thompson: In 1969, Russell and Ruth were living in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Ruth Adams** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William Russell Thompson and Ruth Adams had the following children:

i. ?<sup>7</sup> Thompson<sup>159</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1924 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Mar 11, 1924.<sup>159</sup>

**? Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

643. ii. Blanche Eleanor Thompson<sup>109, 1264-1267, 1271</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1925 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1266-1267</sup> She died on Oct 14, 1996 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1266-1267</sup> She married **Joseph Mack Henry**, son of Johnston M. Henry and Della R. Isenberg, on Aug 18, 1941.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Jan 19, 1922 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2248</sup> He died on Nov 11, 2013 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Blanche Eleanor Thompson** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Blanche Eleanor Thompson: In 1972, Blanche and Joseph were living in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1978, Blanche and Joseph were living in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1988, Blanche and Joseph were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

644. iii. John Robert Thompson<sup>1264, 1267-1268, 1271, 2249</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1926 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1268, 2249</sup> He died between 1988–1996. He married **? Shaffer** 

**John Robert Thompson** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Helen Elmira Thompson<sup>159, 1269</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1927 in Glen Campbell, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159, 1269</sup> She died on Sep 19, 1928 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159, 1269</sup>

**Helen Elmira Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

645. v. Olive Ruth Thompson<sup>1264-1265, 1267, 1271, 2250-2251</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1929.<sup>2251</sup> She died on Nov 11, 2009.<sup>2251</sup> She married **Ervin Melvin Good**, son of Stephen Edward Good and Sarah Catherine Glenn, on Jul 06, 1946 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2250</sup> He was born on Jan 12, 1922 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2252-2253</sup> He died on Jul 10, 2007 in Crown Point, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>2252-2253</sup>

**Olive Ruth Thompson** was buried in Missouri Veterans Cemetery at Springfield, Springfield, Greene County, Missouri.

Notes for Olive Ruth Thompson: In 1972, 1978, 1988, and 1996, Olive and Ervin were living in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

646. vi. Ralph Eugene Thompson Sr.<sup>1264-1265, 1267, 1270-1271, 2254</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1931 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270-1271</sup> He died on Sep 29, 1988 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270-1271</sup> He married **Roxie Mercedes Mock**, daughter of Jay McKinley Mock and Emma Gertrude Hazlett, on Sep 02, 1956 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1271</sup> She was born on Jul 29, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2254-2255</sup> She died on Feb 07, 2005.<sup>2254-2255</sup>

**Ralph Eugene Thompson Sr.** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Homer D. Thompson<sup>1264-1265, 1267, 1271, 2256</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1935.<sup>2256</sup>
- 359. **Vannie Belle<sup>6</sup> Thompson** (Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>512, 1273-1274</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1904 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>512, 1274</sup> She died on Feb 12, 1966 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>512</sup> She married **George Washington Adams**, son of Robert Milton Adams and Cordelia Amanda Earhart, about 1921.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Apr 24, 1901 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1272, 1275</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1969.<sup>1272</sup>

**Vannie Belle Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**George Washington Adams** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Washington Adams: Indiana Gazette GEORGE W. ADAMS, 68, of Penn Run R.D. 1, died at the Indiana Hospital Thursday, Sept. 25, 1969.

Born in Pine Twp., Indiana County, on April 24, 1901, he was a son of Robert and Cordelia Ehrhart Adams.

He was a member of UMWA Local 7091, Heilwood.

Surviving are his widow, Elnora Detwiler Adams; a son and a dauhhter: Harry, Hollidaysburg; Mrs. William (Rachel) Wolfe, Strongstown; two grandchildren; two sisters and a brother: Mrs. Russell (Ruth) Thompson, Alverda; Mrs. Brice (Lilly) Myers, Heilwood; Lincoln Adams, Mentcle.

He was preceded in death by his wife, Vannie Thompson, in 1966.

Friends will be received at the Bence Funeral Home, Clymer, today from 2-5 and 7-10 p.m., where services will be held Saturday at 1 p.m. with the Rev. Grant Hunter, officiating. Interment will be made in the Spruce Grove Cemetery, near Penn Run.

George Washington Adams and Vannie Belle Thompson had the following children:

i. Harry Thomas<sup>7</sup> Adams<sup>1272-1274, 2257-2258</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1921 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1273, 2257</sup> He died on May 15, 1998 in Clymer R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1273, 2257</sup> He married **Thelma** ?

**Harry Thomas Adams** was buried in Diamondville Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Elmer Lloyd Adams<sup>159, 2258</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1924.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 13, 1926.<sup>159</sup>

**Elmer Lloyd Adams** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Elmer Lloyd Adams: Oct. 18, 1926 Elmer Lloyd, infant son of Mr. and Mrs. Lloyd Adams of Heilwood, was born Oct. 30, 1924. After a lingering illness of five months the little one was called from this life Thursday morning, Oct. 14, 1926, aged 1 year, 11 months and 14 days. Funeral services were conducted at the Spruce Grove Wesleyan Methodist Church Saturday, Oct. 16, 1926 at 2 o'clock by the pastor, Rev. B. Markey. Interment was made in the Spruce Grove Cemetery. The community extends its heartfelt sympathy in this hour of affliction. Oct. 19, 1926 After a month's illness, Elmer Lloyd Adams, aged about two years, died in the home of his parents, George and Vannie Thompson Adams, in Heilwood October 13. He leaves his parents and one brother, Harry Thomas Adams. Funeral services were conducted in Spruce Grove Church Saturday afternoon and interment was made in the church cemetery.

647. iii. Rachel Belle Adams<sup>159, 1272, 2257-2260</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1934 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2258-2259</sup> She died on Sep 28, 1982 in Clymer R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2258-2259</sup> She married **William K. Wolfe** on May 16, 1959. He was born on Mar 07, 1940.<sup>2259</sup>

**Rachel Belle Adams** was buried in Diamondville Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rachel Belle Adams: In 1969, Rachel and William were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

360. Norman Raymond<sup>6</sup> Thompson (Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>174, 508, 515, 1276-1277</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1909 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>515</sup> He died on May 12, 1941 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>515</sup> He married **Dorothy R. Eichensehr** She was born on Nov 22, 1915 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1278</sup> She died in Aug 1980.<sup>1278</sup>

**Norman Raymond Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Norman Raymond Thompson and Dorothy R. Eichensehr had the following child:

- i. Raymond Arthur<sup>7</sup> Thompson<sup>1276-1277, 2261-2263</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1932 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1276-1277, 2261-2263</sup> He died on Apr 27, 1997 in Newport, Lincoln County, Oregon.<sup>1277, 2261-2263</sup>
- 361. Hubert Campbell<sup>6</sup> Lambing (Anna Belle<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>519, 1279-1287</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1892 in Nolo, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519, 1279, 1283-1284</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1967 in Lehigh Acres, Lee County, Florida.<sup>1281</sup> He married Reta M. Blackburn, daughter of Harvey Blackburn and Anna C. Lape, on Oct 21, 1915 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>519</sup> She was born on Dec 07, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>519</sup>

Hubert Campbell Lambing and Reta M. Blackburn had the following children:

648. i. Mary Kathryn<sup>7</sup> Lambing<sup>1281, 1286-1287, 2264</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1918 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1286-1287</sup> She died on Apr 21, 2003.<sup>1287</sup> She married (1) James Franklin Outland, son of James Carson Outland and Nina Lee Guiler, on Jul 09, 1934 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1286</sup> He was born on Jun 20, 1915 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1286, 2265-2267</sup> He died on Oct 29, 1992.<sup>2265</sup> She married (2) Howard Hart

Notes for Mary Kathryn Lambing: In 1967, Mary and Howard were living in Lehigh Acres, Lee County, Florida.

- Donald Hubert Lambing<sup>1281-1282, 1285, 2268-2269</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1932 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1285, 2269</sup> He married Marlene Joyce Roth, daughter of John J. Roth and Rosemarie Foith, on Jun 13, 1954 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1285</sup> She was born on May 18, 1934 in Alliance, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1285, 2270</sup> She died on Feb 21, 2018 in Orlando, Brevard County, Florida.<sup>2270</sup>
- 362. Robert Finley<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>526-527, 530, 534, 536, 1291, 1293-1299</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1897 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>527, 534, 1293</sup> He died on Mar 27, 1972 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>534</sup> He married Helen M. Layton She was born in 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1294-1296</sup>

**Robert Finley Walker** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Finley Walker and Helen M. Layton had the following children:

- i. Mildred<sup>7</sup> Walker<sup>1297</sup> was born in 1919 in Indiana, Pennsylvania.<sup>1297</sup> She died on May 02, 1920 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1297</sup>
- ii. Martha Louise Walker<sup>1298</sup> was born on May 05, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County,

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

Pennsylvania.<sup>1298</sup> She died on Jun 05, 1922 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1298</sup> 649. iii. Robert Bernel Walker<sup>534, 1294-1295</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1294-1295</sup>

363. Helen May<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>526, 530, 1291, 1299, 1303-1308</sup> was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>530, 1305-1306</sup> She married (1) John Blair George on Oct 05, 1927 in Tarentum, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1303</sup> He was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1305</sup> She married (2) Harry T. Rankin He was born on Nov 14, 1893 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1304</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1982 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1304</sup>

Notes for Helen May Walker:

In 1939, Helen and Blair were living in Ernest, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1971 and 1972, Helen and Harry were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Blair George and Helen May Walker had the following child:

i. James Blair<sup>7</sup> George<sup>1304-1308</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1307</sup> He married **Judith Anne Stoehr** in 1958.<sup>1308</sup>

**Harry T. Rankin** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry T. Rankin and Helen May Walker had no children.

364. John Benjamin<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>526, 530, 536-537, 1291, 1299, 1309-1315</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1906 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>537, 1299, 1310</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1971 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1299</sup> He married Helen Scott Uber She was born on Jan 26, 1913 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1311, 1316-1317</sup> She died on Jan 12, 1999 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1311, 1316</sup>

John Benjamin Walker was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Helen Scott Uber** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Benjamin Walker and Helen Scott Uber had the following children:

650. i. Diane Scott<sup>7</sup> Walker<sup>1299, 1309, 1311-1312, 1315, 2271</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1312</sup> She married **Chester Francis Gill**, son of V. Gill, on Aug 27, 1955 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2271</sup>

Notes for Diane Scott Walker: In 1971. 1978, and 1999, Diane and Chester were living in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

651. ii. Helen Elaine Walker<sup>1299, 1309, 1311, 1313-1315</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1313-1315</sup> She died on Dec 20, 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1315</sup> She married **Robert W. Henry** 

**Helen Elaine Walker** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Helen Elaine Walker: In 1971, Elaine and Robert were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

365. Harry Clark<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>523, 526, 529-530, 534, 536, 538, 1291, 1299, 1318-1325</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1908 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>523, 538, 1318-1319</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1995 in Point Marion, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>538</sup> He married (1) Marjorie Jeffries She was born on Mar 20, 1910 in Brownsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1325</sup> She died on Nov 29, 1946 in Brownsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1325</sup> He married (2) Jacqueline I. Reed, daughter of Russell R. Reed and Julia E. Hall, on Mar 16, 1948 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1321</sup>

Harry Clark Walker and Marjorie Jeffries had no children.

Harry Clark Walker and Jacqueline I. Reed had the following child:

652. i. Cheryll Ann<sup>7</sup> Walker<sup>538, 1319, 1322-1323</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1949 in Brownsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1322</sup> She married **John Schomber**, son of John Schomber, in 1970.<sup>1323</sup>

366. Della Louise<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>524-526, 529, 534, 536, 539, 1291, 1299, 1326-1329</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1911 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>524-525, 539</sup> She died on Feb 11, 1981 in San Bernardino County, California.<sup>539</sup> She married Harry Fulton Lytle He was born on Jul 09, 1910 in Salem Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1328, 1330-1331</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1995 in Josephine County, Oregon.<sup>1328</sup>

Notes for Della Louise Walker:

In 1939, Della and Harry were living in Oil City, Venango County, Pennsylvania.

In 1971 and 1972, Della and Harry were living in Indiana R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Fulton Lytle and Della Louise Walker had the following child:

- i. William Clair<sup>7</sup> Lytle<sup>1326-1327, 1329, 2272-2276</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1329, 2272, 2275</sup> He married (1) **Joanne L. ?** He married (2) **Shirley E. Martin** on Dec 28, 1980 in San Bernardino County, California.<sup>2273-2274</sup> She was born in 1941.<sup>2273</sup>
- 367. Royden Blair<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>526, 529, 534, 536, 540-542, 1291, 1299, 1332-1338</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1916 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>541-542, 1291, 1333, 1335-1337</sup> He died on Nov 01, 1982 in Covina, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>542, 1291</sup> He married Roberta Erma Raymond, daughter of Robert L. Raymond and Tersa Harriet Grumbling, on Aug 04, 1939 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>540</sup> She was born on Jan 11, 1922 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1339</sup> She died on Jan 14, 1997 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1339</sup>

Royden Blair Walker and Roberta Erma Raymond had the following children:

- i. Richard Lee<sup>7</sup> Walker<sup>1334</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1947 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1334</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1947 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1334</sup>
- 653. ii. Jerry Lee Walker<sup>1291, 1335-1336, 1338, 2277-2279</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1338, 2277-2278</sup> He died on Dec 28, 2010 in California.<sup>2277</sup> He married **Sharon L. Manning** on Oct 09, 1970 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2278</sup> She was born in 1951.<sup>2278</sup>
- 368. Raymond Clair<sup>6</sup> Walker (Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>526, 529, 534, 536, 543-544, 1291, 1299, 1340-1345</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1917 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>543-544, 1341-1343</sup> He died on Nov 26, 1972 in Covina, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>544, 1341</sup> He married Kathryn Jane Beck, daughter of Hugh Sharp Beck and Martha McCormick, on Jul 12, 1946.<sup>1344</sup> She was born on Apr 03, 1922 in Trade City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1344, 1346</sup> She died on Feb 07, 2016 in Bermuda Dunes, Riverside County, California.<sup>1344</sup>

Raymond Clair Walker was buried in Glendora Cemetery, Glendora, Los Angeles County, California.

**Kathryn Jane Beck** was buried in Oakdale Memorial Park, Glendora, Los Angeles County, California. Raymond Clair Walker and Kathryn Jane Beck had the following child:

654. i. Nancy Jane<sup>7</sup> Walker<sup>544, 1340, 1343-1345, 2280-2282</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1947.<sup>1345</sup> She married **? Tidd Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer** (Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr.,

369. Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer (Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 545, 1347-1350</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1898 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545, 1347</sup> She died on Sep 27, 1953 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>545</sup> She married Harry McKinley Bracken He was born on Nov 23, 1896 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1351-1352</sup> He died on May 25, 1955 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1351</sup>

Harry McKinley Bracken and Ella Belle Cramer had the following children:

- 655. i. Charlotte Alma<sup>7</sup> Bracken<sup>1348-1349, 2283-2287</sup> was born on May 21, 1918 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2283</sup> She died on Feb 21, 1997.<sup>2283</sup> She married John Joseph Devaney, son of Martin A. Devaney and Cecelia A. O'Donnell, on Jun 19, 1942 in Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2284</sup> He was born on Jun 02, 1912 in Conshohocken, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2288-2291</sup> He died on May 18, 1988 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2288, 2291</sup>
- 656. ii. L. Ione Bracken<sup>1348-1349, 2292-2295</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1920 in Belsano, Cambria County,

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

Pennsylvania.<sup>1348-1349, 2293</sup> She died on Oct 30, 2011 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1349, 2293</sup> She married **Samuel Boyd Mardis** He was born on Jan 09, 1916 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2294, 2296-2298</sup> He died on Jan 16, 1986 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2296</sup>

**L. Ione Bracken** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

## Notes for L. Ione Bracken:

MARDIS - Ione, 91, died Oct. 30, 2011, at Arbutus Park Manor. Born July 29, 1920, in Belsano, daughter of the late Harry and Ellie (Cramer) Bracken. Preceded in death by husband, Samuel Boyd Mardis; daughter, Sandra E. Mardis; and sisters, Charlotte Devaney and Lola Marie McFeaters; also brother, Harold Bracken. She was the last surviving member of her immediate family. Survived by sons, Samuel Reed Mardis, and wife, Judith (Cekella), Westmont; and Harold Boyd "Bud" Mardis, and wife, Judith (Betz), Johnstown; four grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; and two great-great-grandchildren. A member of Summit Chapel United Methodist Church, where she also was in the choir and a member of United Methodist Women. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hindman Funeral Homes & Crematory Inc., 1521 Frankstown Road. Funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday at Summit Chapel United Methodist Church, the Rev. John Weaver, officiating. Interment, Headricks Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Summit Chapel United Methodist Church. Arrangements in care of Hindman Funeral Homes & Crematory Inc., exclusive provider of "Veterans & Family Memorial Care."

- 657. iii. Harold Boyd Bracken<sup>1348-1350, 2295</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1923 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1350</sup> He died on Feb 28, 2002 in Standish, Cumberland County, Maine.<sup>1350, 2295</sup> He married **Helena Hodsdon** about 1949.<sup>2295</sup>
  - iv. Lola Marie Bracken<sup>109, 1348-1349, 2295</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1927 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 23, 2008.<sup>109</sup> She married **Roy Ellwood McFeaters** He was born on Nov 21, 1909 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2299-2304</sup> He died on Jun 01, 2003 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2300-2302</sup>

**Lola Marie Bracken** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lola Marie Bracken: In 2002, Lola and Roy were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (November 24, 2008)

# Lola McFeaters

McFEATERS ñ Lola M. iDolly,î 81, died Nov. 23, 2008, at Meadow View Nursing Center. Born Nov. 23, 1927, in Belsano, daughter of the late Harry and Ella (Cramer) Bracken. Preceded in death by husband, Roy E. McFeaters; sister, Charlotte Devaney; brother, Harold Bracken; and niece, Sandra Mardis. She is survived by sister, Ione Mardis, and nephews, Samuel Reed Mardis, married to Judith (Cekella), and Harold Boyd Mardis, married to Judith (Betz), all of Johnstown. Dolly was a member of Grace Lutheran Church and will be sadly missed by all who knew and loved her. There will be a graveside service at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Grandview Cemetery, Pastor Beth Brashear officiating. Arrangements by Hindman Funeral Homes and Crematory Inc., 146 Chandler Ave.

370. Charles Evans<sup>6</sup> Bracken (Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>553, 1353-1362</sup> was born on May 07, 1888 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1353, 1356</sup> He died on Oct 24, 1984 in Port Clinton, Ottawa County, Ohio.<sup>1358</sup> He married Mary M. Shank She was born about 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1354, 1359-1360, 1363</sup>

#### Notes for Charles Evans Bracken:

According to the 1920 Census, Charles and his familyt were living in East Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Evans Bracken and Mary M. Shank had the following children:

# Generation 6 (cont.)

- 658. i. Charles H.<sup>7</sup> Bracken<sup>1354, 1360, 1363, 2305-2308</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1363, 2305</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1974 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1363, 2306</sup> He married Elsa J. Zehnder, daughter of George Zehnder and Anna Siekemeyer, on May 26, 1933 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2308</sup> She was born on Aug 04, 1911 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2309-2310</sup> She died on Apr 02, 2002 in Westlake, Cuyahoga County, Ono.<sup>2309-2310</sup>
  - Leroy Theodore Bracken<sup>1354-1355, 1360-1362, 2311-2312</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1914 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1354-1355, 1362</sup> He died on Oct 30, 2005 in Port Clinton, Ottawa County, Ohio.<sup>1355, 1362, 2311</sup> He married **Virginia C. Englebeck**, daughter of Harry Englebeck and Maude Hinehise, on Jun 25, 1938 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1361, 2312</sup> She was born about 1913 in Fremont, Sandusky County, Ohio.<sup>1361, 2312</sup>
  - iii. Leona M. Bracken<sup>1354, 1357, 1360, 2313</sup> was born about 1917 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1354, 1357</sup> She married Willis LaMar Ransburg, son of Blaine Ransburg and Vernola C. ?, on Apr 08, 1938 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1357</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1912 in Angola, Steuben County, Indiana.<sup>2314</sup> He died on Mar 22, 1941 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2315</sup>
- 371. Minnie Pearl<sup>6</sup> Bracken (Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>553, 558-559, 1364-1365</sup> was born on Sep 30, 1889 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>553, 558, 1364</sup> She died on May 06, 1958 in Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>558</sup> She married Levi Russell Crum, son of John A. Crum and Mary ?, on May 02, 1910 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>559</sup> He was born on Sep 08, 1885 in Wilmore, Croyle Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1366</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1951 in Saint Michael, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1366</sup>

Levi Russell Crum was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Levi Russell Crum and Minnie Pearl Bracken had the following child: i. Alvira V.<sup>7</sup> Crum<sup>1364-1365</sup> was born in 1912 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1364-1365</sup>

372. **Jacob Ambrose**<sup>6</sup> **Bracken** (Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>553, 1371-1386</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1898 in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1371, 1373, 1376-1377</sup> He died on May 03, 1964 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1373, 1376</sup> He married **Emma Mae Williams** She was born in 1900 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1375, 1378</sup>

**Jacob Ambrose Bracken** was buried in Sunset Memorial Gardens, Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.

Jacob Ambrose Bracken and Emma Mae Williams had the following children:

- i. Blair Wayne<sup>7</sup> Bracken<sup>1375, 1378, 2316</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1928 in Webster, Burnett County, Wisconsin.<sup>2316</sup>
- 659. ii. Wilbur Wakefield Bracken<sup>1375, 1378, 1380, 2317-2320</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1930 in Townsend, Broadwater County, Montana.<sup>2317</sup> He died on Aug 09, 2004 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2317</sup> He married **Marilyn Louise Babcock**, daughter of Carter Babcock and Mildred G. Horne, on Aug 12, 1950 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1380, 2318</sup> She was born in 1931 in Townsend, Broadwater County, Montana.<sup>2319</sup>
  - iii. Merle Eugene Bracken<sup>1374-1375, 1378, 1381-1383, 2321</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1931 in Joliet, Carbon County, Montana.<sup>1382</sup> He married (1) Marlene Jay Clausen, daughter of John Clausen and Eleanor Kuhn, on Dec 17, 1955 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1381-1382, 2321</sup> She was born on Apr 26, 1936 in Helena, Montana.<sup>1381-1382, 2322</sup> He married (2) Mary Louise Piper, daughter of Norton G. Piper and Lena Mae Kelley, on Apr 01, 1966 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1383</sup> She was born in 1927 in LaFayette Colorado.<sup>1383, 2323</sup>
- 660. iv. Doris Jean Bracken<sup>1375, 1378-1379, 2324-2326</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1933 in Carbon County, Montana.<sup>2324</sup> She married **Floyd Kohl**, son of Charles Wesley Kohl and Elsie Ford, on Aug 11, 1950 in Butte, Silver Bow County, Montana.<sup>1379</sup> He was born in 1928 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1379, 2327</sup>
  - v. Jeanice Larue Bracken<sup>1375, 1378, 1384, 1386, 2328</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1937 in Joliet, Carbon County, Montana.<sup>1384</sup> She died on Aug 16, 1981 in Billings, Yellowstone County, Montana.<sup>1384, 2328</sup> She married (1) LeRoy W. McGee, son of Pat McGee and Leona Bogart, on Jun 04, 1959 in Boulder, Jefferson Counmty, Montana.<sup>1386</sup> He was born in 1926 in Missoula, Missoula County, Montana.<sup>1386, 2329</sup> She married (2) Boyd Harry Hartzell, son of Harry Hartzwell and Prescilla Hartzwell, on Oct 01, 1965 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1385</sup> He was born in 1926 in Muskegon, Muskegon County, Michigan.<sup>1385, 230</sup>
- 373. Alverda<sup>6</sup> Bracken (Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>553, 1387-1391</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1906.<sup>1388</sup> She died on Feb 15, 2005 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1388</sup> She married Joseph Elliott Swope He was born on Jan 07, 1900 in

Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1390</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1965 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1390</sup>

Notes for Joseph Elliott Swope:

According to the 1930 Census, Joseph and his family were living in Adams Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. Alberta's father was also living with them.

Joseph Elliott Swope and Alverda Bracken had the following child:

i. Jeanetta M.<sup>7</sup> Swope<sup>1387, 1391, 2331</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1391</sup> She died on Feb 24, 1939 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1391</sup>

Jeanetta M. Swope was buried in Dunlo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

374. Mary Sylva<sup>6</sup> Miller (Joseph Golden<sup>5</sup>, Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>562, 1392</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1886 in Indiana.<sup>1392</sup> She died on Nov 12, 1934 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1392</sup> She married Edwin William Beilstein Sr, son of Edward Beilstein and Elizabeth Fischer, on Oct 26, 1908 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393</sup> He was born on Jun 15, 1883 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393-1394</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1938 in Bellevue, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1394</sup>

Edwin William Beilstein Sr was buried in Glenshaw, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Edwin William Beilstein Sr and Mary Sylva Miller had the following children:

- Edwin William<sup>7</sup> Beilstein Jr.<sup>2332-2333</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1909 in Emsworth, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2332, 2334</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1996 in St.Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>2332, 2334</sup> He married **Beulah Fern Seybert** She was born about 1913 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2334</sup> She died in Sebring, Highland County, Florida.<sup>2334</sup>
- ii. Gilbert M Beilstein Sr<sup>1393</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1393</sup> He died in Jan 1997 in Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1393</sup>
- iii. Theodore Charles Beilstein<sup>1393</sup> was born about 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1393</sup> He died on Nov 14, 1943 in Fort William McKinley, Manila, Philippines.<sup>1393</sup>
- 375. Michael Crawford<sup>6</sup> Miller (Joseph Golden<sup>5</sup>, Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>562-563, 1395</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1889 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1395</sup> He died in Jul 1978 in Titusville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> He married Ruth Farmin She was born on Nov 02, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Feb 20, 1971 in Hydetown, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup>

Michael Crawford Miller and Ruth Farmin had the following children:

- i. Marian Phyllis<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>562</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1917 in Wilkinsburg, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Jun 01, 2000 in Hydetown, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She married **Raymond Edward Southwick** He was born on Nov 16, 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> He died on Feb 12, 1982 in Pasco, Pasco County, Florida.<sup>562</sup>
- ii. Doris Mary Miller<sup>562</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup>
- iii. William Joseph Miller<sup>562, 2335</sup> was born on May 07, 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 2335</sup> He died on Dec 18, 2012 in Titusville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>562, 2335</sup>

William Joseph Miller was buried in Titusville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania, USA.

- iv. Lois Corrine Miller<sup>562, 2336</sup> was born on May 25, 1930.<sup>562</sup> She died on May 26, 2003 in Taney County, Missouri.<sup>2336</sup>
- v. Nancy Ruth Miller<sup>562</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>562</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1953 in Santa Clara, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>562</sup>
- 376. Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller (Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup>, Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>569-570, 572, 1396-1402</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1899 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1403</sup> She died on Aug 10, 1977 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married Alfred Bruce Clawson, son of Harry Alfred Clawson and Minnie Jane Lute, on Jan 28, 1920.<sup>1404</sup> He was born on Jan 04, 1899 in India, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1407</sup>

Florence Hannah Miller was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Florence Hannah Miller:

Florence was called Nana by all of her grandchildren. She did not want to be called grandmother. She

thought being called grandmother would make her feel old.

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46716.196]

Individual: Clawson, Florence Social Security #: 199-20-2726 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Aug 12, 1899 Death date: Aug 1977

Residence code: Pennsylvania

Last known residence: Bolivar, Pennsylvania 15923

Address where death benefit payment was sent: Bolivar, Pennsylvania 15923

Alfred Bruce Clawson was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Alfred Bruce Clawson:

The one story that I like to use about my grandpap Clawson is that he was disabled by two different work related accidents. In one, he lost three fingers on his right hand in 1915 (occurred before 1918 according to a draft registration card) and he had only his thumb and pointer finger. He had the other arm amputated above the elbow in another work related accident when his shirt sleeve got caught in some machinery in 1938. When he was in his sixties and seventies, he was the manager at a Western Auto store in Seward, Pennsylvania. One day, a young guy came in and pulled a gun on him and tried to rob him. I guess he figured he would be an easy prey since he was old and disabled. My grandfather reached under the counter and pulled out the gun (A 38, I believe) that he always had at the store with him and told the guy that if he didn't leave the store in five seconds that he was going to shoot him. This guy didn't expect this and he hightailed out the store without ever trying to take my grandfather on. They caught this guy later on. My grandfather could be downright stern when he needed to be but he was still a fun person to be around. Also with his disabilities, he drove a standard shift automobile most of his life. (Told by Keith Clawson)

As told by Bruce A. Clawson, when A. Bruce Clawson was growing up, he lived with his parents near the Pennsylvania Railroad main tracks near Bolivar. When walking the tracks such as to go into Bolivar, he would carry a loaded pistol. This was due to number of hobos who would ride the freight trains that passed through. The hobos were known to attack and sometimes kill people that they would encounter along the tracks.

Another story told by Bruce A. was that A. Bruce and his brother Bobby (Ralph Davis Clawson) were going through Oak Grove (north of Ligonier) in an autoomobile one time. A. Bruce was driving the automobile. Someone ran from the side of the road and hopped on the running boards of the automobile. A. Bruce told his brother to get the man off the car and Bobby pushed him off the car. Bobby then proceeded to fire a few shots from a pistol at this person's feet to make sure he ran away and left them alone.

According to the 1930 census, Bruce and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah Miller had the following children:

 661. i. Robert Alfred<sup>7</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 1396-1399, 1401, 2337-2338</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1396-1397, 1399, 1401</sup> He died on Jun 04, 2008 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>109, 1397, 1399</sup> He married **Mary Helene Hood**, daughter of Thomas Edward Hood and Margaret Eunita Neville, on Jul 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>109, 1396</sup> She was born on Dec 15, 1922 in Centerville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2337-2340</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1994 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>2337-2340</sup>

Robert Alfred Clawson was buried in Hebron Cemetery, Hebron, Porter County, Indiana.

Notes for Robert Alfred Clawson:

ROBERT A. CLAWSON

age 86, a longtime resident of Hobart passed away on Wednesday, June 04, 2008. He was born on December 11, 1921 in Bolivar, PA, the son of Bruce and Florence Clawson. Bob proudly served his country in the United States Navy. Bob was married to Mary Helene Hood on July 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Maryland. Bob was a general supervisor for U.S. Steel and retired in 1983. He served on the Federal Credit Union Board of Directors, the Goodfellow Club Board of Directors, a former Cub and Boy Scout leader, was a member of the Hobart First United Methodist Church, and a member of the Miniature Society of Illinois. He also enjoyed woodcarving, gardening and painting soldiers.

Bob is survived by his loving family; sons Jeff (Barb) Clawson, Hobart, Todd Clawson, Hobart, and Thomas Clawson, Hobart, grandson Thomas Clawson, Hobart, grandson Mitchell Lawrence, brother Bruce (Ginger) Clawson, Bolivar, PA, sisters Grace Showman, Palmyra, NY, and Doris (Franklin) Baron, Shiremanstown, PA, and other loving family and dear friends. He was preceded in death by his parents, his wife Mary Clawson, grandson Michael Clawson, and brother Raymond Clawson.

A visitation for Robert Clawson will be held from 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm on Sunday, June 8, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home ? Hobart Chapel, 600 West Old Ridge Road, Hobart. A funeral service will be held at 10:00 am on Monday, June 9, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home. Burial will be at the Hebron Cemetery in Hebron. Memorials in Bob?s memory may be made to the V.N.A. Hospice.

662. ii. Grace Irene Clawson<sup>109, 1396-1397, 1401</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 18, 2014 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>109</sup> She married William V. Showman on Oct 08, 1947. He was born on Oct 08, 1917.<sup>2341</sup> He died on May 11, 1996 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>2341</sup>

Notes for Grace Irene Clawson: Showman, Grace

Palmyra

Passed away on Wednesday, June 18, 2014 at age 89. Grace was born on December 21, 1924 to Florence and Alfred B. Clawson in Bolivar, Pennsylvania and was predeceased by her husband Bill. She is survived by her daughter, Sara (Bruce) Weaver and son, Jim (Cindy) Showman; 6 grandchildren Andrew (Amber), Amy and Ryan (Jennifer Ross) Weaver, Daniel (Jamie), Erich and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; 3 great-grandchildren, Andrew, Adam and Jack Weaver; sister, Doris Barron; brother, JR (Ginger) Clawson; nieces, nephews, other relatives and friends.

Grace was retired from Mobil Chemical and spent many winters in Largo, Florida both with her husband Bill and continuing after he passed away. She enjoyed playing cards, square dancing and was an avid reader; especially romantic mysteries. Her children, Sara and Jim, remember the pie parties in which each neighbor would make a pie and then the group would get together and share their desserts. Grace was one of the many people of her generation who would tune into the Lawrence Welk Show. She enjoyed the singing and the dancing that was broadcasted across America each week. Most of all, Sara and Jim state that Grace enjoyed her grandchildren as much as anything else in this world.

Friends may call on Friday, June 20, 2014 from 4-7PM at the Murphy Funeral & Cremation Chapel, 123 East Jackson Street, Palmyra, NY 14522, where a memorial service will be offered on Saturday, June 21, 2014 at 10AM. Interment will be private. Memorials in memory of Grace may be made to the Palmyra First United Methodist Church Memorial Fund, 109 Church Street, Palmyra, NY 14522.

663. iii. Raymond Miller Clawson<sup>109, 1396-1397, 1401-1402</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2342</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1993 in Fairless Hills, Bucks

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2342</sup> He married (1) **MaryLou McCachren**, daughter of George McCachren and Mary Lowther, on Sep 21, 1950. She was born on Aug 07, 1928 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>352</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2006 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (2) **Naomi L. McDowell** She was born on Dec 17, 1929 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Dec 23, 2008 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

**Raymond Miller Clawson** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Raymond Miller Clawson: [Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46723.87]

Individual: Clawson, Raymond Social Security #: 199-16-8094 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Mar 2, 1927 Death date: Apr 20, 1993

ZIP Code of last known residence: 19030 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania

Raymond and Naomi were never married.

664. iv. Doris Gertrude Clawson<sup>109, 1396-1397, 1401</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 21, 2019 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Franklin James Barron Jr.**, son of Franklin James Barron Sr. and Lenora Lightner, on Jan 22, 1949. He was born on Jun 01, 1929 in Indian Head, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 23, 2012 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

> Notes for Doris Gertrude Clawson: In 2008, Doris and Frank were living in Shiremanstown, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron, age 90, of Mechanicsburg passed away peacefully at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village on Thursday, November 21, 2019. Doris was born on Thursday, May 9, 1929 in Bolivar to the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Doris was the widow of Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr., whom she married on January 22, 1949, and who died on January 23, 2012. In addition to her parents and husband, Doris is preceded in death by her sister, Grace Showman; and her three brothers, Raymond Clawson, Robert Clawson and Bruce Clawson.

Doris's survivors include her three children: Gary James Barron, Sr., and his wife Swe, of Monterey, CA, Cynthia L. Baum, and her husband Timothy, of Mechanicsburg, Dr. Bruce A. Barron, of Leroy, NY; her seven grandchildren: Kimberly Morgan, Karen Gagne, Scott Baum, Allyce Barron, Gregory Barron, Jennifer Davis, and Gary Barron, Jr.; her seven greatgrandchildren: Dylan Baum, Camden Baum, Colin Baum, Oliva Morgan, Ava Gagne, James Barron and Genevieve Barron; and several nieces and nephews.

Doris graduated from Bolivar High School as part of the class of 1947. She retired from Bon Ton Stores, Inc. in Camp Hill, after many years of service working as a sales associate. She had also worked for E. J. Korvettes and for Pomeroy's. Doris had many talents, she loved to knit, make delicious baked goods, and could crochet extraordinary doilies without a pattern. Doris dearly cherished the holidays and would decorate her home for each holiday. She especially loved, Christmas and decorating her tree and home in yuletide decorations. Her family was very important to her. She loved her grandchildren and the many Sunday dinners, birthday parties and holiday gatherings spent with them. Her family and friends will remember that she laughed often, and will miss her infectious laugh. All are welcome to join Doris's family at her viewing on Tuesday, November 26, 2019, from 12:30 p.m. to 1:15 p.m. with her service beginning at 1:30 p.m. in the Chapel at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village, 100 Mount Allen Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055; with Reverend George A. Spangler officiating. Burial will follow in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens in Harrisburg. Honored to be pallbearers are: Dr. Bruce A. Barron, Scott A. Baum, Thomas H. Baum, Timothy S. Baum, James Showman and George B. Weaver.

Contributions in celebration of Doris's life can be made to Alzheimer's Association, 225 N. Michigan Avenue, Floor 17, Chicago, IL 60601, www.ALZ.org/Donate.

Doris's family has entrusted her care to Buhrig Funeral Home and Crematory in Mechanicsburg, (717) 766-3421. Read Doris's full obituary, view her memorial video and portrait, and sign her official guest book at Buhrig.com.

665. v. Bruce Alexander Clawson<sup>109, 1396, 1400-1402, 2343-2344</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1932 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2344</sup> He died on Nov 09, 2019 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2344</sup> He married **Ginger LaRue Stewart**, daughter of William Howard Stewart and Dorothy Violet Cline, on Apr 22, 1957 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2343</sup> She was born on Aug 17, 1936 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2345</sup> She died on Jan 08, 2023 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

> Notes for Bruce Alexander Clawson: In 2008, Bruce and Ginger were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Bruce A. "J.R." Clawson

June 7, 1932 - November 9, 2019

87, Bolivar, passed away at home on November 9, 2019. Born June 7, 1932 in Johnstown the son of the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by brother Robert and Raymond Clawson and sister Grace Showman. Survived by wife of 62 years Ginger (Stewart) Clawson. Sons Keith W. Clawson and wife Linda, Monroeville and Kirk Clawson, Lancaster. Grandchildren Brandi Clawson, Deltona, FL; Kayla Clawson, Lancaster; Kirk Clawson, Jr., Mount Joy. Sister Doris Barron, Mechanicsburg

J.R. was a US Army veteran of the Korean era in serving Alaska and a member of the Bolivar American Legion Post 128. He retired Opertating Engineers Local #66 and was a local excuvator who enjoyed his work. J.R. also enjoyed wintering in Florida, going to NASCAR races and dirt track racing, watching steelers games and especially spending time with his grandchildren. The Clawson family would like to express their sincere gratiude to VNA/ Hospice for their care and support.

Memorial Service will be held 1 pm Thursday at Bolivar United Presbyterian Church, 712 Lincoln St., Bolivar, PA 15923. Pastor Jim Suneri officiating. Inurment Armagh Cemetery. A luncheon will follow in the basement of K&K Flowers, 736 Lincoln St., Bolivar. In lieu fowers memorial donations by me made to either Bolivar U. P. Church or VNA/Hospice 850 Hospital Rd. Indiana, PA 15701. Family assisted by Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home.

377. Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller (Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup>, Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>569, 572, 1409-1410</sup> was born on May 22, 1902 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>572, 1411</sup> She died on Nov 19, 1993 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>572 She</sup> married Walter Charles Warfel, son of Daniel Isaac Warfel and Mary Edna Grove, about 1922.<sup>844</sup> He was born on Jul 19, 1895 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1410, 1412-1414</sup> He died on Jan 15, 1978 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1410, 1413-1415</sup>

**Cora Gertrude Miller** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cora Gertrude Miller: [Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2 M-Z, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.111838.45]

Individual: Warfel, Cora Social Security #: 172-28-6557 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: May 22, 1902 Death date: Nov 1993

ZIP Code of last known residence: 15923 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Bolivar, Pennsylvania

**Walter Charles Warfel** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Walter Charles Warfel: According to the 1930 census, Walter and his family were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Walter was a World War I veteran.

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2 M-Z, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.111840.49]

Individual: Warfel, Walter Social Security #: 208-03-2089 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Jul 19, 1895 Death date: Jan 1978

Residence code: Pennsylvania

ZIP Code of last known residence: 15923 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Bolivar, Pennsylvania

Walter Charles Warfel and Cora Gertrude Miller had the following children:

666. i. Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Warfel Sr.<sup>109, 572, 1398, 1410, 2346-2349</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Mar 12, 2006 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Sara Elizabeth Cline** She was born on Jul 05, 1923 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 30, 1982 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Arthur Clair Warfel Sr.** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Arthur Clair Warfel Sr.: Johnstown Tribue-Democrat (March 14, 2006) WARFEL - Arthur C. Warfel Sr.

WARFEL - Arthur C. Warfel Sr., 82, of Bolivar, died Sunday, March 12, 2006, at Beacon Ridge, Indiana. He was born Thursday, April 19, 1923, in Bolivar, a son of the late Walter and Cora Miller Warfel. Prior to his retirement in 1985, he had been employed by Latrobe Steel for over 20 years. He was a World War II veteran, having served with the U.S. Navy. He was a member of the Bolivar United Methodist Church, the Bolivar American Legion #128 and the Robinson VFW #9310. Art loved to travel to visit his children and grandchildren. He also enjoyed collecting and polishing precious stones, boating on the Potomac River and growing rare Daylilies in the Spring with his neighbors. He will be greatly missed by all who knew him. He is survived by a daughter, Karen Lombardi of Oracle, Ariz.; three sons: Arthur C. (and his wife, Amelia) Warfel of Shreveport, La.; William R. (and his wife, Judy) Warfel of Scottsville, Va.; and Ronald C. (and his wife, Dolores) Warfel of Orlando, Fla.; 12 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; two sisters, Gladys Burrus of Dana Point, Calif., and Janet Houston of Poughkeepsie, N.Y.; a brother, Ronald Warfel of Hernando, Mich.; and a brother-in-law, Charles Robertson of Bolivar. In addition to his parents, he was also preceded in death by his wife, Sara Cline Warfel, in 1982; a son, Wayne Warfel; and a sister, Ruth Robertson. Friends will be received Thursday from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. at the at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel Inc., 536 Market St., Bolivar, where a funeral service will be held Friday, at 11 a.m., with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. Interment will follow in the Bolivar Westview Cemetery, Bolivar.

Art died around 2:00 A.M.

ii. William Robert Warfel<sup>572, 1409-1410</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1925 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1409</sup> He died on Apr 10, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1409</sup>

**William Robert Warfel** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

667. iii. Ruth Jane Warfel<sup>572, 1398, 1410</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1928 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 13, 1996 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married Charles Scott Robertson Jr. He was born on Aug 09, 1920 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 17, 2013 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Ruth Jane Warfel** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

668. iv. Gladys Marie Warfel<sup>109, 572, 1398, 1410, 2350</sup> was born on May 19, 1932 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 21, 2020 in Hemet, Riverside County, California.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) **Theodore Wilford Haire**, son of Cecil S. Haire and Ellen S. Smeal, on Aug 12, 1950 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2350</sup> He was born on Oct 01, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2351-2352</sup> He died on Jan 22, 2000 in Lakeland, Polk County, Florida (Age: 70).<sup>2351-2352</sup> She married (2) **Gene Burrus** He was born on Apr 16, 1927.

Notes for Gladys Marie Warfel:

Gladys Burrus passed away on December 21 in Hemet, California after a long illness, and from complications of Covid 19. She was born at home in 1932 in Bolivar, Pa. to Cora (Miller) and Walter Warfel.

After her graduation from Bolivar High School, she completed certificates at Cambria Rowe Business College in Johnstown, Pa., and McConnell Airline School in Minn. She had a successful career with several airlines, devoting more than 20 years to TWA, first in reservations and later as supervisor of ticket sales for eight sales office locations in southern California. Always anxious to learn more, she went back to school while in her sixties and finished her AA degree at Saddleback College, Ca.

Glady was predeceased by her parents, her son, Craig Haire, her brothers, William and Arthur Warfel, and her sister, Ruth Robertson.

She leaves behind to cherish her memory, her sister, Janet Houston, Poughkeepsie, NY, her brother, Richard Warfel and his wife, Eloise, in Hernando, Ms. as well as numerous

# Generation 6 (cont.)

nephews, nieces, and cousins. Her family would like to note that her niece, Paulette Cominotto, along with help from her husband, Gary, was her guardian for the past six years. They visited her, cheered her up, saw to her needs and expressed their love in countless ways. We will be forever grateful to them. According to Gladys' wishes, cremation has taken place, and at an appropriate time in the future, family members will gather together in her honor.

669. v. Janet Elaine Warfel<sup>109, 572, 1398, 1410, 2353</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1935 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **David C. Houston** on Jul 31, 1956 in Hempstead, Nassau County, New York.<sup>2353</sup> He was born on Dec 31, 1933.

Notes for Janet Elaine Warfel: Janet is divorced.

670. vi. Richard Charles Warfel<sup>572, 1398, 1410, 2354-2359</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1937 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2357</sup> He married (1) **Mitzi Jean Parrish** He married (2) **Eloise ?** 

Notes for Richard Charles Warfel: Richard is divorced.

In 2020, Richard and Eloise were living in Hernando, DeSoto County, Mississippi.

378. Edna Mae<sup>6</sup> Miller (Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup>, Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>569, 571-572</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1904 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>571</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1953 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>571</sup> She married Henry Wunschel He was born on Jan 08, 1902. He died on Jul 19, 1971 in Valencia, Butler County, Pennsylvania.

Edna Mae Miller was buried in Homewood Cemetery, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Wunschel and Edna Mae Miller had the following children:

- 671. i. Kenneth Henry<sup>7</sup> Wunschel was born on Nov 03, 1936. He married **Kathleen A. Meade**
- 672. ii. Jack Donald Wunschel was born on Jul 10, 1939. He married Ruth Graham
- 379. Gladys Irene<sup>6</sup> Miller (Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup>, Michael H.<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>572</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1910 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Nov 10, 1989 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1416</sup> She married William B. Murphy He was born on Feb 05, 1907. He died on Feb 04, 1999 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1417</sup>

William B. Murphy and Gladys Irene Miller had the following child:

673. i. Dolores Jean<sup>7</sup> Murphy<sup>2360</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1942. She married **Jerry Dumann** He was born in 1942.<sup>2360</sup>

Notes for Dolores Jean Murphy: Dolly is divorced.

380. Norman Eldrict<sup>6</sup> Miller (Steward<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>297, 578-579, 1418-1422</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1896 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>578, 1418-1419</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1982 in Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>578, 1418</sup> He married Lela Belle Sullinger She was born on Mar 18, 1906 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1423-1424</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1995 in Largo, Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>1424</sup>

Norman Eldrict Miller and Lela Belle Sullinger had the following children:

- i. Norman Albert<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1420-1421</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1923 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1420-1421</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1997.<sup>1421</sup>
- ii. Robert G. Miller<sup>1420</sup> was born in 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1420</sup>
- iii. Walter George Miller<sup>1420, 1422</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1927 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1422</sup> He died on Sep 14, 1993.<sup>1422</sup>
- 381. **Everett Russell<sup>6</sup> Miller** (Steward<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>297, 1425-1426</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1898.<sup>1426</sup> He married **Lillian Goldberg**

Everett Russell Miller and Lillian Goldberg had the following child:

i. Wayne Herbert<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1425, 2361</sup> was born in 1928.<sup>1425, 2361</sup> He married Lola Arrietta Reed on Oct

### Generation 6 (cont.)

05, 1959 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2361</sup> She was born in 1934.<sup>2361</sup>

382. Tidy Mae<sup>6</sup> Miller (Thomas H.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>181, 585, 1220, 1226-1227</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1896 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>585, 1220</sup> She died in 1979.<sup>181</sup> She married Victor Clyde Miller He was born on Jan 27, 1890 in Greenville, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219, 1224-1225</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1975 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1219</sup>

**Tidy Mae Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Victor Clyde Miller** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Victor Clyde Miller and Tidy Mae Miller had the following children:

630. ii. Robert Thomas<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1220, 1222, 2181</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1921 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1222, 2181</sup> He died on Mar 29, 2000. He married **Dorothy Mae ?** 

**Robert Thomas Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

631. iii. Henry John Miller<sup>465, 1220, 1226, 2182-2184</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1923 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2182-2184</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1969 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2184</sup> He married **Helen Louise Novotney** She was born on Feb 24, 1926 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2185-2186</sup> She died on Oct 15, 1998 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2185-2186</sup>

Henry John Miller was buried in EUB Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

 iv. Harry Walter Miller<sup>1220, 2187-2189</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1926 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2187-2189</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1989.<sup>2189</sup> He married **June C. ?** She was born in 1928. She died in 2010.

Harry Walter Miller was buried in Holy Name Cemetery New, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

v. Florence Mae Miller<sup>1220, 1227</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1929 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 1227</sup> She died on Jan 01, 1937 in Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>465, 1227</sup>

**Florence Mae Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

383. Clyde Raymond<sup>6</sup> Miller (Thomas H.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>581, 584</sup> was born on May 18, 1908 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>584, 1427</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1990.<sup>1427</sup> He married Esther Marie Lute She was born on Jun 11, 1918 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 581</sup> She died on Oct 01, 2005 in Ebensburg R. D., Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Clyde Raymond Miller** was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Esther Marie Lute** was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Esther Marie Lute: Johnstown Tribune Democrat (October 3, 2005)

**MILLER - Esther** 

MILLER - Esther Marie, 87, Ebensburg R.D., died Oct. 1, 2005, at home. Born June 11, 1918, in Barr Township, daughter of Robert Liggett and Mary Jane (Keith) Lute. Preceded in death by parents; husband, Clyde, in 1990; infant daughter, Margaret Mae; sisters, Rose Scaley, Bertha McDonald and Dorothy Lute; and brothers, Lloyd, Charles, Leonard, William, Leo and George Lute. Survived by children, Ethel Miller, Raymond Miller and Martha Miller, all of Ebensburg R.D., and Mary, married to Robert Perez, Ebensburg. Sister of Helen Johns, Carrolltown, and Robert Lute, Ebensburg R.D. Member of Philadelphia Church of God. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Long-Contres Funeral Home Inc., Northern Cambria, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m.

Thursday, with Evangelist Marvin Campbell officiating. Interment, Mount Hermon Cemetery, Ebensburg R.D.

Clyde Raymond Miller and Esther Marie Lute had the following children:

i. Margaret Mae<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>581</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1950.<sup>1427</sup> She died on Sep 10, 1950 in Ebensburg R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1427</sup>

**Margaret Mae Miller** was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret Mae Miller: Miller: baby girl Margaret May d/o Clyde & Esther Lute Miller of RD 2 Ebensburg died Miners Hospital 10 Sep. 1950. Interment Mt Herman

- ii. Ethel Miller<sup>109</sup>
- iii. Raymond Miller<sup>109</sup>
- iv. Martha Miller<sup>109</sup>
- v. Mary Miller<sup>109</sup> She married **Robert Perez**

Notes for Mary Miller:

In 2005, Mary and Robert were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

384. James Albert<sup>6</sup> Miller (Thomas H.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>1427</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1913.<sup>1427</sup> He died on Mar 16, 1989.<sup>1427</sup> He married (1) Annie Lou ? She was born on Aug 29, 1932.<sup>1427</sup> She died on Jun 02, 1961.<sup>1427</sup> He married (2) Sarah M. ?

James Albert Miller was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Annie Lou? was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- James Albert Miller and Annie Lou ? had the following child:
  - i. Thomas A.<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1427</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1954.<sup>1427</sup> He died on Apr 29, 1994.<sup>1427</sup>

**Thomas A. Miller** was buried in Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James Albert Miller and Sarah M. ? had no children.

385. Bertha Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Miller (Thomas H.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>181</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1900.<sup>465</sup> She died on May 09, 1987.<sup>465</sup> She married Merritt Daniel Folckemer He was born on Sep 21, 1896 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>502</sup> He died in 1975.<sup>465</sup>

Bertha Elizabeth Miller was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Merritt Daniel Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Merritt Daniel Folckemer and Bertha Elizabeth Miller had the following child:

- i. Frances M. Folckemer<sup>181</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1924.<sup>181</sup> She married **Ben A. Marsh** He was born on Feb 08, 1920 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on May 15, 1989.<sup>470</sup>
- 386. Mary Blanche<sup>6</sup> Miller (George Lee<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>297, 587-588</sup> was born on May 27, 1910 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>587</sup> She died on Feb 04, 2002.<sup>587</sup> She married Francis Earl Hoover about 1927.<sup>1429</sup> He was born about 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1429</sup>

Notes for Mary Blanche Miller:

In 1966 and 1999, Blanche and Earl were living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

Francis Earl Hoover and Mary Blanche Miller had the following children:

- i. Donald J.<sup>7</sup> Hoover was born about Feb 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1429</sup>
- ii. Gertrude G Hoover was born about 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1429</sup>

387. Elmer A.<sup>6</sup> Empfield (Mariah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Rager, Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1432-1434</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1889 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1434</sup> He died on Oct 15, 1975 in Hillsdale, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1434</sup> He married Gertrude P. Lord

Elmer A. Empfield and Gertrude P. Lord had the following children:

- 674. i. Mildred E.<sup>7</sup> Empfield<sup>1432, 1434, 2362-2367</sup> was born on May 14, 1908 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1432, 2365</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1995 in Centerville, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>1432</sup> She married Harry A. Bennett He was born on Nov 27, 1903 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2362, 2368</sup> He died on Nov 17, 1981 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2362</sup>
  - ii. Elnora Leona Empfield<sup>1433-1434</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1919 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1433</sup> She died in Oct 1994.<sup>1433</sup> She married **? Griffith**
  - iii. George Empfield<sup>1434</sup>
  - iv. Russell Empfield<sup>1434</sup> He died before 1981.
- 388. Jackson John<sup>6</sup> Dishong (Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Rager, Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1903 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 26, 1975 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married Mabel Roena Gillin She was born on Sep 06, 1907 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She died on Sep 10, 2002 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

**Jackson John Dishong** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Mabel Roena Gillin** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

## Notes for Mabel Roena Gillin:

DISHONG - Mabel R., 95, Jackson Township, died Sept. 10, 2002, at the Blarney Stone Personal Care Home. Born Sept. 6, 1907, in Jackson Township, daughter of late Edwin and Myrtle (Rager) Gillin. Preceded in death by husband, J. Jackson Dishong; sisters, Mildred Adams and Esther Daughenbaugh; and brothers, Lawrence, Stanton and Ralph. Survived by daughters, Lola Urban, Akron, Ohio; Faye, wife of Robert T. Cunningham, Vinco; Louise Moudy, Hollidaysburg; Marlene, wife of Edward Leidy, Creston, Ohio; and Jackie, wife of Edward Simmons, Johnstown; also 17 grandchildren, 32 greatgrandchildren eight great-great-grandchildren and sister, Dorothy Reese, Ebensburg. Member of Pike Grace Brethren Church, and 50Plus Club. Member of Nanty Glo Senior Citizens and Singer Hill "Sweet 60's." Friends received from 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at Askew-Houser Funeral Homes Inc., Nanty Glo, and from 10:30 a.m. until time of funeral service at 11 a.m. Saturday at Pike Grace Brethren Church, Mundys Corner, the Rev. Dr. Rick Clark and the Rev. Brad Deetscreek officiating. Interment, Pike Brethren Cemetery.

Jackson John Dishong and Mabel Roena Gillin had the following children:

- i. Lola Dane<sup>7</sup> Dishong<sup>159</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1924.<sup>159</sup> She married **Charles William Davis**, son of Samuel Davis and Elizabeth Tilley, in 1941 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Sep 17, 1920 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- ii. Ora Faye Dishong<sup>159</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1927.<sup>159</sup> She married **Robert Thomas** Cunningham on Jul 27, 1948 in Mundy's Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He was born on May 12, 1926 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>
- iii. Ellen Louise Dishong<sup>159</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1928.<sup>159</sup> She married **Frederick William Moudy** He was born on Jul 21, 1928.<sup>159</sup>
- iv. Marlene Dishong<sup>159</sup>
- v. Jackie Dishong<sup>159</sup>
- 389. McKinney Harvey<sup>6</sup> Stewart (James Harvey<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>600, 603-604, 1435-1445</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1878 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>600, 1437</sup> He died on Jul 04, 1950 in Clarksburg R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>600</sup> He married Clara E. Hancock, daughter of James Hancock and Cynthia Doersch, on Oct 20, 1909 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>604</sup> She was born on Aug 25, 1884 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1440</sup> She died on Sep 22, 1928 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1440</sup>

McKinney Harvey Stewart and Clara E. Hancock had the following children:

675. i. Lisle William<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>1436, 1438-1439, 1441-1442, 2369-2372</sup> was born on May 12, 1911 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1436, 1441-1442, 2369</sup> He died on Feb 03, 1989.<sup>1436, 1441</sup> He married **Angeline Rogel** She was born on Sep 28, 1914 in Iselin, Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2373</sup> She died on Dec 27, 2006 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2373</sup>

**Lisle William Stewart** was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

676. ii. John Samuel Stewart<sup>1438-1439, 1443-1445</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1917 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1443-1445</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1998 in Clarksburg R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1443, 1445</sup> He married **Leona Fern Brown** She was born on Oct 19, 1919 in Aultman, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2374</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1994.<sup>2374</sup>

# John Samuel Stewart was buried in Armstrong Township.

390. Samuel Harry<sup>6</sup> Snyder (Margaret Anna<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>608-610, 612-613, 1446-1449</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1883 in Center, Township, Indiana, County, Pennsylvania.<sup>609-610, 1446, 1448</sup> He died on Jul 26, 1955 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>609</sup> He married Carrie C. Campbell, daughter of Robert J. Campbell and Martha E. Hiner, on Feb 03, 1916 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1446</sup> She was born in Sep 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1450</sup> She died on Jul 10, 1977 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1447</sup>

## Carrie C. Campbell was buried in Indiana.

Samuel Harry Snyder and Carrie C. Campbell had the following children:

- i. Evelyn<sup>7</sup> Snyder<sup>1448, 2375</sup> was born in 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1448</sup> She married **Richard Hutchson** He was born in 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2375</sup>
- ii. Percy Raymond Snyder<sup>1448-1449, 2376-2379</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1920 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1449, 2376</sup> He died in 2014 in Boynton Beach, Palm Beach County, Florida.<sup>2378</sup> He married **Kathryn Hendricks** She was born on Jan 03, 1924 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2379-2380</sup> She died on Mar 24, 1995 in Palm Beach County, Florida.<sup>2379-2380</sup>

**Percy Raymond Snyder** was buried in Boynton Beach Memorial Park and Mausoleum, Boynton Beach, Palm Beach County, Florida.

- iii. Doris Snyder<sup>1448</sup> was born in 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1448</sup>
- 391. Cora Mae<sup>6</sup> Snyder (Margaret Anna<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 612-613, 1457-1464</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1895 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1458, 1460</sup> She died in Aug 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1458</sup> She married Sandy Clarence Henry, son of Matthew Henry and Amanda Lydick, in 1919.<sup>1460</sup> He was born on Aug 29, 1900 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1461-1462</sup> He died on Jun 14, 1966 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 65).<sup>1462</sup>

Sandy Clarence Henry and Cora Mae Snyder had the following children:

 677. i. Viola Mildred<sup>7</sup> Henry<sup>109, 1457, 1459-1460, 2381-2382</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1457</sup> She died on Nov 11, 2004.<sup>1457</sup> She married Floyd Samuel Minick He was born on Aug 16, 1922 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2381-2383</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1974 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2381-2382</sup>

**Viola Mildred Henry** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Virgil Thomas Henry<sup>109, 1459-1460, 2384-2387</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1924 in Luciusboro, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2384-2387</sup> He died on Sep 11, 1985 in Latrobe, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2385-2387</sup> He married **Mary ?** She was born on May 28, 1924.<sup>2385</sup> She died on Feb 03, 2005.<sup>2385</sup>

**Virgil Thomas Henry** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

678. iii. Sara Ellen Virginia Henry<sup>109, 1459, 2388-2390</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1930 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2388-2389</sup> She died on Mar 21, 1986 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2388</sup> She married **Frank Vincent Santus** He was born on Jul 27, 1924 in Luciusboro, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2390, 2393</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1985 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2390, 2393</sup>

Sara Ellen Virginia Henry was buried in Indiana.

#### Generation 6 (cont.)

- iv. Thornton Delano Henry<sup>109, 1459, 1463</sup> was born on May 28, 1933 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1463</sup> He died on May 31, 2003 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1463</sup>
- v. Charlotte Joanne Henry<sup>109, 1459, 1464, 2394-2395</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1936 in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1459, 1464</sup> She died on Dec 22, 2024 in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) **Chester Monroe Dunford**, son of Marshall Monroe Dunford and Minnie Ellen Proffit, on Jul 19, 1969 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1464</sup> He was born on Jul 04, 1930 in West Virginia.<sup>1464, 2394</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1983 in Homer City R. D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2394</sup> She married (2) **Arthur Baine Byers**, son of Joseph Blair Byers and Anna Elizabeth Cropsey, in 1994.<sup>2395</sup> He was born on Aug 05, 1935 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2396-2398</sup> He died on Dec 22, 2020 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2396</sup>

Notes for Charlotte Joanne Henry: Joanne Byers Obituary

Charlotte Joanne Byers, 88, of Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, passed away on Sunday, December 22, 2024, at her home.

She was born July 28, 1936, in Brushvalley Township, to Sandy and Cora Mae (Snyder) Henry.

She was formerly employed by Robertshaw Controls Co., Indiana, and Indiana University of Pennsylvania.

Joanne was a member of the Luciusboro Wesleyan Church. She enjoyed attending church services, family memories, dining out with friends, her cherished neighbors, her home and pets.

She was preceded in death by her parents; her first husband, Chester M. Dunford in 1983; and her second husband, Arthur B. Byers in 2020.

She was also preceded in death by siblings: Virgil T. "Bud" Henry; Viola M. Minick; Sara E. Santus; Thornton D. "Tuck" Henry; and nephew James G. Santus.

She is survived by nieces and nephews, Bryan S. (Isabel) Minick of Blairsville; Sharon L. Santus of Brush Valley; Richard B. Santus of Brush Valley; Jeffrey T. Minick of Allegheny County; Claudia A. Minick, formerly of Blairsville; Donna L.(Thaddeus) Clements of Indiana; Robert W. (Wendy) Henry of Brushvalley Township; grandnieces and nephews; and beloved puppy, Major.

Friends will be received on Friday, December 27th from 10 a.m. until the time of service at noon with the Rev. Fish officiating, at the John A. Lefdahl Funeral Home, 898 Old Hwy., 119 N., Indiana, PA 15701.

392. Darwin John<sup>6</sup> Stewart (Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 616, 1468-1472</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1889 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1124</sup> He died on Apr 23, 1968 in Indiana R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1124</sup> He married Annie Elizabeth Nehrig on Feb 23, 1916.<sup>616</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> She died on Apr 20, 1983.<sup>616</sup>

**Darwin John Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Annie Elizabeth Nehrig** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Darwin John Stewart and Annie Elizabeth Nehrig had the following children:

- i. ?7 Stewart<sup>616</sup> was born in 1916.<sup>616</sup> He died in 1918.<sup>616</sup>
- 679. ii. Naomi Marietta Stewart<sup>109, 616, 1124</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1918 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> She died on Jun 23, 2009 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Donald Anthony Graham** on May 30, 1940.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Oct 01, 1914.<sup>616</sup> He

died on May 14, 2000.109

**Naomi Marietta Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Naomi Marietta Stewart: In 1942 and 2000, Naomi and Donald were living in Indiana R.D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Naomi S. Graham, 91 of Indiana, passed away Tuesday, June 23, 2009 at St. Andrews Village.

She was born in 1918 to Darwin and Annie Nehrig Stewart in Homer City.

Naomi was a member of the Jacksonville Presbyterian Church, Womens Missionary Society, served as an Elder, Clerk of Session, and a Sunday School Teacher for many years. She was a graduate of Homer City High School and Indiana State Teachers College. Naomi retired from Homer Center with over 25 years of service as an elementary school teacher.

She is survived by a daughter and two sons. Donna Kanyan and husband Robert; Duane and wife Joyce, Tom and wife Veronica, all of Indiana. Five Grandchildren, John Kanyan, Denise Kanyan Harsh, Amanda Graham Hess, Alexis and Patrick Graham; Six Great Grandchildren, Robert Kanyan, John J. Kanyan, Courtney Kanyan, Samantha Harsh, Abigail and Alex Hess; a brother Charles Stewart and wife Violet; a sister Ruth McCunn, both of Indiana.

She was preceded in death by her parents, husband, Donald, whom she married May 30, 1940, (deceased May 14, 2000), two infant brothers, and two sisters Eileen Erkfitz and Freda Smith.

Visitation will be Thursday from 6 to 8 PM with additional visitation on Friday from 12:00 PM until the time of service at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana. A funeral service will be held at 1:00 PM with Rev. Robert Goossen officiating. Interment will take place in Oakland Cemetery.

Memorial contributions may be made to Jacksonville Presbyterian Church, Kent PA 15752 or St. Andrews Village, Indian Springs Road, Indiana, PA 15701.

680. iii. Freda Nadine Stewart<sup>109, 2399-2400</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1920 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2004 in Williston, Chittenden County, Vermont.<sup>109</sup> She married **John Cyrus Smith Sr.**, son of George Smith and Vernetta ?, on Aug 03, 1943 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2400</sup> He was born on Apr 05, 1920 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2399, 2401</sup> He died on Mar 14, 2017 in Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>2399</sup>

> Notes for Freda Nadine Stewart: In 11966, Freda and Cyrus were living in Elwood City, Pennsylvania.

Blairsville Dispatch (September 24, 2004) Freda Nadine Smith Williston, Vt. Formerly of Indiana

Freda Nadine Smith, 84, died Tuesday, Sept 14, 2004, at the Vermont Respite in Williston, Vt. A daughter of Darwin Stewart and Annie Nehrig Stewart Adams, she was born June 17, 1920, in Indiana County. She was a 1937 graduate of Indiana High School.

She was married to John Cyrus Smith of Blairsville for 49 years. She attended business schools in Pittsburgh and Detroit, was a legal secretary in Indiana, has several secretarial positions in Pittsburgh and had a business transcribing court records in Detroit.

Surviving are children Jack John, Brookline, Mass., Janice Ferguson, Grand Junction, Colo.,

Carter, Williston, Vt., Daniel, Kalamazoo, Mich. and Melanie Sauza, Roswell, Ga.; sisters Ruth McCunn and Naomi Graham, Indiana and Eileen Erkfitz, Jacksonville, Fla.; brother Charles, Indiana.

Memorial donations can be made to the Vermont Respite House, 99 Allen Brook Lane, Williston, Ver. 06595.

681. iv. Thelma Eileen Stewart<sup>109, 616, 1468</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1922 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616, 1468</sup> She died on Nov 09, 2004.<sup>1468</sup> She married **Donald Alfred Erkfitz Sr.** on Aug 22, 1957.<sup>616</sup> He was born on Jul 18, 1927.<sup>616</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1998.<sup>616</sup>

> Notes for Thelma Eileen Stewart: In 1966, Thelma and Donald were living in Jacksonville Beach, Duval County, Florida

v. Virgil Merle Stewart<sup>1124, 1470</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1924 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1470</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1925 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1470</sup>

**Virgil Merle Stewart** was buried on Apr 21, 1925 in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Donald Frederick Stewart<sup>109, 616, 1469</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1926 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1469</sup> He died on May 14, 1929 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1469</sup>

**Donald Frederick Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

682. vii. Charles Edwin Stewart<sup>109, 616, 1471</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1929 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1471</sup> He died on Nov 11, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Violet Louise Jewart** in 12 30 1955.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2013.<sup>109</sup>

**Charles Edwin Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Edwin Stewart: In 2009, Charles and Violet were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Edwin Stewart, 87, of Indiana, died November 11, 2016, at Crystal Waters Personal Care Home. He was the son of Darwin John and Annie Elizabeth (Nehrig) Stewart and was born on January 26, 1929, in Center Twp.

Mr. Stewart graduated from Homer City High School in 1946 and from Penn State University with a Bachelor of Science degree in Crop Option of Agronomy in 1956. He served in the United States Army from 1951 - 1953 during the Korean Conflict as a Corporal in the US Army Corps of Engineers. He did his basic training at Fort Jackson in Columbia, SC, and was stationed at Fort Huachuca, AZ, and at Fort Ord, CA. He married Violet Louise Jewart on December 30, 1955, and worked as an Animal Health Technician for the United States Department of Agriculture, retiring in 1989.

Prior to her death on June 26, 2013, he and Vi enjoyed travel, bus trips, polka music and gardening. Charles also loved attending church and community meetings, Bingo, reading, listening to the radio and playing his harmonica. He was a member of First Baptist Church, Indiana, and was formerly a member of Friends In Faith Baptist Church and Calvary Evangelical Free Church. He was also a member of the Woodmen of the World (now Woodmen Life) and United Commercial Travelers where he held various offices throughout the years.

He is survived by his two daughters, Joyce R. Hill of Rossiter and Sonya Stewart of Indiana as well as one grandson, Edward Donald Hoyt IV. He is also survived by his sisters-in law, Mrs. Donald (Cora) Brewer and Mrs. Lewis (Shirley) Hamil, a brother-in-law, Cyrus Smith, numerous nieces and nephews and special niece, Debbie Barr, and great niece, Hannah Barr.

In addition to his parents and his wife, he was preceded in death by his sisters, Naomi Marietta (Mrs. Don) Graham, Freda Nadine Smith, Thelma Elieen (Mrs. Don) Erkfitz, Ruth Ardelle (Mrs. Paul) McCunn, two infant brothers, Donald Frederick and Virgil Merle Stewart, and sister-in-law, Betty Rankin and her husband, Ronald Rankin.

Visitation will be from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9pm on Monday at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana, where services will be held on Tuesday at 11 A.M. with Pastor Albert Kodman officiating. Internment will be in the Oakland Cemetery. The VFW Post #1989 will provide military honors at graveside.

In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to Family Hospice of Indiana County, 850 Hospital Road, Medical Arts Building Suite 3000, Indiana, PA 15701.

683. viii. Ruth Ardelle Stewart<sup>109, 1472</sup> was born on May 08, 1932.<sup>1472</sup> She died in 2015. She married Paul James McCunn Sr. He was born on Jun 18, 1929 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616, 2402-2404</sup> He died on Jan 08, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2402, 2404</sup>

**Ruth Ardelle Stewart** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ruth Ardelle Stewart: In 1966, Ruth and Paul were living in Indiana R.D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

393. Jacob Paul<sup>6</sup> Stewart (John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)
 <sup>40, 621, 1479-1485</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1886 in Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1479-1481</sup> He died on May 18, 1981.<sup>1481</sup> He married Agnes M. Thomas on Jun 26, 1918 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1482</sup> She was born on Jul 17, 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1483-1484, 1486</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1982.<sup>1486</sup>

**Jacob Paul Stewart** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, North Versailles, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

**Agnes M. Thomas** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, North Versailles, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Paul Stewart and Agnes M. Thomas had the following child:

i. Dorothy Margaret<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>616, 1483-1485</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1920 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1485</sup> She died on Jul 09, 2006.<sup>1485</sup> She married **? Krasny** 

**Dorothy Margaret Stewart** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, North Versailles, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

394. Ethel Frances<sup>6</sup> Stewart (John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 621, 1487-1495</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1888 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 1487</sup> She married (1) Robert Carrol Latimer Sr., son of Robert Latimer and Mary Altman, on Aug 24, 1909 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 13, 1887 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Dec 13, 1887 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1496-1497</sup> He died on Jul 01, 1921 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 33).<sup>1496</sup> She married (2) Arthur N. Knott, son of William Knott and Sophie East, on Aug 01, 1922 in New York City, Bronx County, New York.

Notes for Ethel Frances Stewart: Ethel and Robert livied in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Ethel and Arthur lived in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Carrol Latimer Sr. and Ethel Frances Stewart had the following children:

- 684. i. Robert Carrol<sup>7</sup> Latimer Jr.<sup>1487, 1491, 2405-2407</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1910 in Springdale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2405, 2407</sup> He died on May 07, 1980 in Palm Beach County, Florida.<sup>2407</sup> He married **Elma Anna Brown**, daughter of Otto Brown and Ida Borske, on Mar 17, 1934 in Ferndale, Oakland County, Michigan.<sup>1491</sup> She was born in 1910 in Michigan.<sup>1491, 2406</sup>
- 685. ii. Ethel Louise Latimer<sup>1487, 1490, 1492, 2408-2410</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1912 in Springdale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1490, 2408</sup> She died on Mar 01, 2003 in Humble, Harris County, Texas.<sup>1490, 2408</sup> She married **Roy Carley Goulder**, son of Thomas P. Goulder and Birdie Carley, on Nov 23, 1935 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1492</sup> He was born on Oct 22, 1910 in Ingalls,

Menominee County, Michigan.<sup>1492, 2409, 2411</sup> He died on Jul 20, 1991 in Sun City, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>2410-2411</sup>

- 686. iii. Dorothy Helen Latimer<sup>1487, 1493, 2412-2415</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1487, 1493, 2412, 2414-2415</sup> She died on Mar 06, 1976 in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida.<sup>2414</sup> She married Ross Wallace Depencier, son of James Depencier and Ida Simpson, on Sep 14, 1935 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1493</sup> He was born on Oct 14, 1913 in Chatham, Ontario, Canada.<sup>2413, 2416-2418</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1996 in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida.<sup>2417-2418</sup>
  - iv. Mary Catherine Latimer<sup>1487</sup> was born in 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1487</sup>
  - v. John Stewart Latimer<sup>1487-1489, 1494, 2419-2420</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1917 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1488, 2419-2420</sup> He died on Sep 27, 2003 in Boynton Beach, Palm Beach County, Florida.<sup>1488, 2420</sup> He married **Lois Maxine Van Norman**, daughter of Earl E. Van Norman and Neva M. Butler, on Mar 14, 1941 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1494</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1919 in Flint, Genesee County, Michigan.<sup>2421</sup> She died on Aug 24, 1995.<sup>2421</sup>
  - vi. William Edward Latimer<sup>1487, 1495</sup> was born in Mar 1920.<sup>1495</sup> He married **Virginia E. Miller**, daughter of David C. Miller and Kizzie Walls, on May 31, 1947 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1495</sup> She was born in 1920 in Boxville, Kentucky.<sup>1495</sup>

Arthur N. Knott and Ethel Frances Stewart had the following child: i. ?<sup>7</sup> Knott<sup>616</sup>

395. John Elder<sup>6</sup> Stewart (John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)
 <sup>40, 109, 621, 1498-1505</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1892 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>288, 1498-1500</sup>
 He died in Jul 1963.<sup>1500</sup> He married Agnes Emma Plank She was born on Dec 02, 1915 in New Jersey.<sup>1506-1507</sup> She died on May 02, 2004 in Toms River, Ocean County, New Jersey.<sup>1506-1507</sup>

John Elder Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Hamilton, Mercer County, New Jersey.

Agnes Emma Plank was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Hamilton, Mercer County, New Jersey.

John Elder Stewart and Agnes Emma Plank had the following children:

- i. Mary Agnes<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>1502, 1504</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1934 in New Jersey.<sup>1502, 1504</sup>
- ii. Steven John Stewart<sup>1502-1503, 2422</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1937 in New Jersey.<sup>1503, 2422</sup>
- iii. Helen Theresa Stewart<sup>1502, 1505</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1938 in New Jersey.<sup>1505</sup>
- 396. George Hetrick<sup>6</sup> Stewart (John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 616, 621-622, 1508-1516</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1894 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>473, 622, 1508-1510</sup> He died on Oct 04, 1976.<sup>622</sup> He married (1) Gertrude Amanda Richards She was born in 1894 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1511-1512</sup> He married (2) Irene M. Kennedy

George Hetrick Stewart and Gertrude Amanda Richards had the following children:

687. i. Harold Edward<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>616, 622, 1511-1512, 1514-1515, 2423-2425</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1921 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1514-1515</sup> He died on Sep 11, 1996 in South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1514-1515</sup> He married **Olga Meszaros**, daughter of Alexander Meszaros and Elizabeth Veg, on Jun 28, 1941.<sup>616, 2423</sup> She was born on Jul 22, 1919 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2423</sup> She died on Jun 09, 2008 in South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2423</sup>

Harold Edward Stewart was buried in Indiana.

- ii. Richard Hetrick Stewart<sup>1513</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1513</sup> He died on Feb 08, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1513</sup>
- Ralph Wesley Stewart<sup>1511, 1516, 2426-2428</sup> was born on May 23, 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1516, 2426-2427</sup> He married **Patricia Brown**, daughter of William Clifford Brown and Ola Mae Pryor, on Oct 15, 1983 in Woodbridge, Prince William County, Virginia.<sup>1516</sup> She was born on May 08, 1940 in Birmingham, Jefferson County, Alabama.<sup>1516, 2428</sup> She died on Jul 24, 2015 in Lake Ridge, Prince William County, Maryland.<sup>2428</sup>

George Hetrick Stewart and Irene M. Kennedy had the following child: iv. Ethel Mae<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>616</sup> She married **Darren LaMorte** 

397. Floyd Willard<sup>6</sup> Stewart (John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 621, 1124</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1899.<sup>297</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1959.<sup>1124</sup> He married Margaret J. Gemmell, daughter of John Gemmell and Myrtilda Cribbs, on Sep 27, 1924 in Carrollton, Carroll County, Ohio. She was born on Apr 27, 1902 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She

died on Aug 10, 1979 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Floyd Willard Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Floyd Willard Stewart:

In 1924, Floyd and Margaret were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Margaret J. Gemmell** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Floyd Willard Stewart and Margaret J. Gemmell had the following children:

i. John Floyd<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>109</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1925 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 05, 2007.<sup>109</sup>

**John Floyd Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Floyd Stewart:

Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (September, 12, 2007) STEWART - John Floyd

STEWART - John Floyd, passed into presence of His Lord on Sept. 5, 2007, at his home. He was 82 years old. He was born Aug. 13, 1925, in Indiana, Pa., to Floyd W. and Margaret J. Stewart. He was a graduate of Indiana High School class of 1944 and Indiana State Teachers College class of 1958, with a certification in art education. John taught in various school districts in Westmoreland and Armstrong Counties and in the Shade-Central City Union Schools in art education for several years, retiring in 1983. His hobbies included gardening, carpentry and oil painting. Following retirement, he cared for his sister, Evelyn Stewart, in his home until her death in April of 2000. He was an inclusive member of the Johnstown Alliance Church. A memorial service at the church is planned for John with the date as yet to be determined. He was laid to rest in the Oakland Cemetery in Indiana, Pa. Arrangements being handled by the Harris Funeral Home, 500 Cherry Lane, Richland.

ii. Evelyn Maxine Stewart<sup>1518</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1927 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Apr 28, 2000 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Evelyn Maxine Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

398. James Wilfred<sup>6</sup> Stewart (John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>40, 109, 297, 627-628, 1520-1524</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1909 in Burrell Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>297, 627-628, 1520</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1968 in Creekside R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>628</sup> He married (1) Ruth Ann Stuchell She was born on May 02, 1910 in Marion Center, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1523</sup> She died on Feb 27, 1932 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania (Age: 21).<sup>1523</sup> He married (2) Anna Beatrice Miller She was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1521</sup>

James Wilfred Stewart and Ruth Ann Stuchell had the following child: i. ?<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>616</sup> She married **? Snyder** 

James Wilfred Stewart and Anna Beatrice Miller had the following children:

- 688. ii. Ronald Paul<sup>7</sup> Stewart<sup>628, 1521-1522, 1524</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1521-1522, 1524</sup> He died on Aug 23, 2003 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1522, 1524</sup> He married **Betty J. Weaver** on Jul 23, 1955.<sup>1524</sup>
  - iii. Beatrice L. Stewart<sup>1521</sup> was born in 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1521</sup>
- 399. Elvirda H.<sup>6</sup> Miller (Isaac<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>629-631, 634</sup>, <sup>1525-1527</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1898 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>634</sup> She died on Jun 10, 1963 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>634</sup> She married (1) John Coburn He was born on Sep 30, 1897 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1525</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1936 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1525</sup> She married (2) James A. Lynch He was born in 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1526</sup>

John Coburn and Elvirda H. Miller had the following child:

689. i. Mary Harriet Caroline<sup>7</sup> Coburn<sup>631, 1527, 2429-2430</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1921 in Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>1527, 2429</sup> She died on Aug 07, 2016 in Mineral Point, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1527, 2429</sup> She married **Michael Vasas Jr.** He was born on May 11, 1919 in Puritan, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2431-2432</sup> He died on Nov 13, 1997.2431-2432

**Mary Harriet Caroline Coburn** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James A. Lynch and Elvirda H. Miller had no children.

400. Theodore J.<sup>6</sup> Miller (Isaac<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 630, 635, 1528-1531</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1902 in Jackson Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He died on May 21, 1930 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>635</sup> He married Ethel Mahan She was born in 1904 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1528</sup>

Theodore J. Miller and Ethel Mahan had the following children:

- i. Charles T.<sup>7</sup> Miller<sup>1531</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1927 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1531</sup> He died on Jun 21, 1928 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1531</sup>
- Herbert Marlin Miller<sup>109, 1528-1530, 2433-2434</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1929 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1529, 2434</sup> He died on Nov 09, 1984.<sup>1529, 2434</sup> He married **Barbara Ruth Snyder**, daughter of Donald Snyder and Ethel Green, on May 23, 1953 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1530</sup> She was born in 1931.<sup>1530</sup>
- 401. Raymond Franklin<sup>6</sup> Lapool (Roland Francis<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>639, 1532-1535</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1912 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>639, 1532-1533</sup> He died on Jul 11, 1996 in Lesage, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>1533</sup> He married Madeline Mabel Clark on Apr 09, 1931 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>1534</sup> She was born in 1910 in Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>1534-1535</sup>

Raymond Franklin Lapool and Madeline Mabel Clark had the following children:

- i. Ramoler<sup>7</sup> Lapool<sup>1535</sup> was born in 1932 in West Virginia.<sup>1535</sup>
- ii. Geraldine Lapool<sup>1535</sup> was born in 1933 in West Virginia.<sup>1535</sup>
- 402. **Florence Louise**<sup>6</sup> **Overdorff** (Chalmers Hurbert<sup>5</sup>, Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>647-649, 1536</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1891 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>648</sup> She died on Feb 03, 1945 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>648</sup> She married **Willis Burgess Cooper** He was born on Mar 11, 1883.<sup>1536</sup> He died on Apr 30, 1949.<sup>1536</sup>

Florence Louise Overdorff was buried in Geistown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Willis Burgess Cooper and Florence Louise Overdorff had the following children:

- i. William E.<sup>7</sup> Cooper<sup>1536</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1909.<sup>1536</sup> He died on Nov 19, 1959.<sup>1536</sup>
- ii. George Cooper<sup>1536</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1912.<sup>1536</sup>
- iii. Chalmer Cooper<sup>1536</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1921.<sup>1536</sup> He died on Sep 02, 1952.<sup>1536</sup>
- 403. Freda Sophia<sup>6</sup> Overdorff (Chalmers Hurbert<sup>5</sup>, Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>647, 649, 1537-1538</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1893 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She died on Mar 09, 1978 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She married Donald Ignatius Markley on May 24, 1916.<sup>1537</sup> He was born on Aug 01, 1888 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1537</sup> He died on Jul 15, 1954 in Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1537</sup>

Freda Sophia Overdorff was buried in St. Clair Cemetery, Clairton, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Ignatius Markley and Freda Sophia Overdorff had the following child:

i. Mary Kathryn<sup>7</sup> Markley<sup>1537-1538</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1919 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1537-1538</sup> She died on Dec 03, 2002.<sup>1538</sup>

**Mary Kathryn Markley** was buried in Beverly Hills Memorial Gardens, Fairmont, Monroe County, West Virginia.

404. June Emma<sup>6</sup> Overdorff (Chalmers Hurbert<sup>5</sup>, Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>647, 649</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1895 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She died on Apr 11, 1967 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647</sup> She married Leroy Newton Strayer Sr. on Aug 12, 1919.<sup>1539</sup> He was born on May 31, 1893 in Stonycreek Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup>

June Emma Overdorff was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Leroy Newton Strayer Sr. was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Leroy Newton Strayer Sr. and June Emma Overdorff had the following children:

i. Leroy Newton<sup>7</sup> Strayer Jr.<sup>1539</sup> was born on May 04, 1920 in Johnstown, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup> He died on Oct 30, 1986 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup>

Leroy Newton Strayer Jr. was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Chalmers Andrew Strayer<sup>1539</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1921 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1539</sup> He died on Sep 06, 2011 in Torrance, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>1539</sup>

**Chalmers Andrew Strayer** was buried in Rancho Palos Verdes, Los Angeles County, California, USA.

405. Elmer H.<sup>6</sup> Overdorff (Chalmers Hurbert<sup>5</sup>, Rebecca<sup>4</sup> Laypole, Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>647, 649, 1540</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1897 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647, 1541</sup> He died on Aug 06, 1970 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>647, 1541</sup> He married Sarah Ellen Messenger in 1920 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1541</sup> She was born on Jun 19, 1903 in Dale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1541</sup>

Elmer H. Overdorff was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- Elmer H. Overdorff and Sarah Ellen Messenger had the following child:
  - Catherine S.<sup>7</sup> Overdorff<sup>1541</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1541</sup> She died on Apr 16, 1998 in Millersville, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1541</sup>
- 406. Dora<sup>6</sup> Bateman (Ellen Maria<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, John<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>674, 676-677, 1552-1553</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1884 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>676</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1968 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>676</sup> She married Edward Kann

Notes for Dora Bateman: Dora was never married.

Edward Kann and Dora Bateman had the following child:

690. i. Creta<sup>7</sup> Kann<sup>109, 677, 1552-1553, 2435-2439</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1902 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1552-1553, 2435, 2438</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1995 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1552, 2435, 2438</sup> She married **Elwood John Hoover** He was born on Sep 25, 1913 in Starview, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2439</sup>

Creta Kann was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

407. Steward Allen<sup>6</sup> Kunkle (John Clayton<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>239, 679, 691-692, 696, 1558-1566</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1897 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>691, 1558, 1562-1563</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1994 in New Oxford, Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>692, 1563</sup> He married Florence Ray Aughenbaugh, daughter of John B. Aughenbaugh and Delilah Hartman, in Mar 1918.<sup>692</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1895 in Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1564</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1997.<sup>1564</sup>

**Florence Ray Aughenbaugh** was buried in Manchester Union Cemetery, Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Steward Allen Kunkle and Florence Ray Aughenbaugh had the following children:

- i. Jean Florence<sup>7</sup> Kunkle<sup>692, 1560-1561, 1564, 1566</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1919 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1561</sup> She died on Apr 18, 2007.<sup>1561</sup> She married **? Smith**
- 691. ii. Gerald Stewart Kunkle<sup>692, 1559, 1564-1566, 2440-2441</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1921 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1565-1566</sup> He died on Dec 24, 2003 in New Oxford, Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1565-1566</sup> He married **Dorothy Inez Price** She was born on Apr 08, 1925 in Mount Olive, Wayne County, North Carolina.<sup>2442</sup> She died on Oct 16, 1995.<sup>2442</sup>

**Gerald Stewart Kunkle** was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Fred L. Kunkle<sup>692, 1559, 1564, 1566, 2443</sup> was born on Sep 20, 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2443</sup>

408. Rebecca A. L.<sup>6</sup> Heininger (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>703, 705-706, 1572-1575</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1878 in Pennsylvania.<sup>705-706</sup> She died on Jun 04, 1933 in Springfield Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>706</sup> She married George C. Eveler, son of George Eveler and Elizabeth Wagner, on Jan 07, 1897 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1573</sup> He was born on Dec 26, 1875 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1576</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1951 in Felton R. D. 1, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1576</sup>

**Rebecca A. L. Heininger** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

**George C. Eveler** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

George C. Eveler and Rebecca A. L. Heininger had the following child:

i. Lillie May<sup>7</sup> Eveler<sup>1572, 1574-1575</sup> was born on Jul 30, 1896 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1575</sup> She died on May 16, 1969 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1575</sup>

**Lillie May Eveler** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

409. Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1577-1587</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1881 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1579</sup> She died in Jan 1974 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>1579</sup> She married Ell Blauser Minnich, son of Benjamin Minnich and Lydia Blauser, in 1901.<sup>1578</sup> He was born on Oct 06, 1881 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1580</sup> He died on Feb 25, 1965 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1580</sup>

**Ell Blauser Minnich** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Ell Blauser Minnich and Louisa Ellen Heininger had the following children:

i. William G.<sup>7</sup> MInnich<sup>2444</sup> was born in 1902.<sup>2444</sup> He died in 1902.<sup>2444</sup>

**William G. MInnich** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

692. ii. Eli Franklin Minnich<sup>109, 1581-1583, 2445-2449</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1906 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1581-1582, 2445</sup> He died on Oct 07, 1965 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1581, 1583</sup> He married **Bertha Francis Olewiler** She was born on Dec 06, 1902 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2450</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1990.<sup>2448, 2450</sup>

**Eli Franklin Minnich** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

693. iii. George Gordon Minnich<sup>1583-1585, 2451-2456</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1908 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1584-1585</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1998 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1585</sup> He married **Goldie E. Sharp**, daughter of Charles J. Sharp and Sadie Gotwalt, about 1929.<sup>1585</sup> She was born on Dec 09, 1910 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2453</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2006 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2453, 2457</sup>

> **George Gordon Minnich** was buried in Mount Rose Cemetery, Spring Garden Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

694. iv. Myrtle May Minnich<sup>1583, 1586-1587, 2458-2465</sup> was born on May 14, 1910 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1586-1587, 2458</sup> She died on Jul 17, 1996 in Sussex County, Delaware, United States of America.<sup>2458</sup> She married **Ozro Nesmith Steigelman** on Feb 12, 1927 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2463</sup> He was born on Sep 17, 1908 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2458, 2462</sup> He died on Aug 16, 1997.<sup>2458</sup>

Myrtle May Minnich was buried in Union Cemetery, Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.

- v. Lydia E Minnich<sup>1577</sup> was born on May 31, 1919 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1577</sup> She died on May 31, 1919 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1577</sup>
- 410. Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Heininger (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>702, 708, 1588-1593</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1887 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>708</sup> She died on Jul 17, 1962 in North Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>708, 1588</sup> She married Amos Grim He was born on Aug 08, 1877 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1591</sup> He died on Sep 16, 1946 in Red Lion R. D. 2, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1589, 1593</sup>

**Mary Jane Heininger** was buried in Winterstown United Brethern Cemetery, Winterstown, York County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

**Amos Grim** was buried in Winterstown United Brethern Cemetery, Winterstown, York County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

Amos Grim and Mary Jane Heininger had the following children:

695. i. Truman Amos<sup>7</sup> Grim<sup>109, 1588-1590, 1592, 2466-2470</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1914 in North Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1592, 2466-2467, 2470</sup> He died on Mar 20, 1997 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1592, 2467</sup> He married **Bessie Irene Sheffer** She was born on Sep 04, 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2469</sup> She died on Jun 30, 1971 in Red Lion R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.2469

Norman Martin Grim<sup>1588-1590, 1593, 2471</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1915 in North Hopewell Township, ii York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1590, 1593, 2471</sup> He died on Apr 05, 1996.<sup>1593</sup>

Norman Martin Grim was buried in Winterstown United Brethern Cemetery, Winterstown, York County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.

411. John Benjamin<sup>6</sup> Heininger (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>702, 704, 709-710, 1594-1602</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1888 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709, 1594-1595, 1597</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1961 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>709-710</sup> He married Mamie G. Swope on Jan 04, 1912 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1598</sup> She was born in 1889 in Pennsylvania.1596, 1598-1599

John Benjamin Heininger was buried in Pleasant Grove EUB Cemetery, York County, Pennsylvania.

John Benjamin Heininger and Mamie G. Swope had the following child: 696. i. John Jacob<sup>7</sup> Heininger<sup>710, 1596, 1600-1602, 2472-2477</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1913 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1600-1601, 2472</sup> He died on Feb 24, 1989 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1601-1602</sup> He married (1) Dorothy Mae Gromling She was born on Feb 21, 1915 in Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.2478-2479 She died on Feb 18, 1998.<sup>2478</sup> He married (2) **Hazel I.** ? She was born on May 09, 1921.

> John Jacob Heininger was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

412. Samuel Fulton<sup>6</sup> Heininger (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 702, 704, 711, 1603-1608</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1890 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711, 1603</sup> He died on May 31, 1943 in Red Lion R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>711, 1604</sup> He married Evelyn May Blymire on Oct 04, 1913 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1606</sup> She was born on Oct 10, 1890 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1608</sup> She died on Oct 24, 1970 in Brogue, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.1608

**Samuel Fulton Heininger** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

Evelyn May Blymire was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Fulton Heininger and Evelyn May Blymire had the following children:

Ammon Neiman<sup>7</sup> Heininger<sup>1604-1605, 2480-2484</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1914 in Red Lion, York 697. i. County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2480-2481</sup> He died on Apr 07, 1969.<sup>2481</sup> He married Bernice Rosanna Eaton She was born on Jun 20, 1920 in Stewartstown, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2485</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1989 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.2483

> Ammon Neiman Heininger was buried in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Charles Samuel Heininger<sup>109, 1604-1605, 1607-1608</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1921 in York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1607</sup> He died on Apr 26, 2000 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1607</sup> He married Irene K. Grim

Charles Samuel Heininger was buried in Pleasant Grove Cemetery, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Samuel Heininger: Charles S. Heininger Farmer and laborer RED LION-Charles S. Heininger, 78, of Red Lion, died at 9 p.m. Wednesday at Manor Care Health Services Dallastown, after a lengthy illness. He was the husband of Irene K (Grim) Heininger. The service will be 10:30 a m. Tuesday at Pleasant Grove United Methodist Church, 460

Salem Church Road, Red Lion, Burial will be in the church cemetery. Viewing will be 9 to 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at the church. The Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements.

Mr. Heininger was bom April 30, 1921, in York Township. He was the son of the late Samuel

F. and Evelyn (Blymire) Heininger.
He was a laborer for Kapri Kitchen of Dallastown, a machine operator for Autoboxkraft, and a self-employed farmer in the Red Lion and Brogue areas. He was a member of Pleasant Grove United Methodist Church and Sunday school.
Mr. Heininger also is survived by two nephews.
Memorial contributions may be made to Pleasant Grove United Methodist Church, 460
Salem Church Road, Red Lion 17356, or to American Cancer Society, 924-N Colonial Ave., York 17403.
CLIPPED FROM York Daily Record York, Pennsylvania 28 Apr 2000, Fri • Page 20

413. Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger (Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>702, 712, 1609-1623</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1891 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>702, 712</sup> She died on Dec 28, 1965 in Brogueville R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>712</sup> She married Emanuel Eveler, son of George Eveler and Elizabeth Wagner, on Nov 12, 1908 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1613</sup> He was born on Feb 06, 1882 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1624-1625</sup> He died on Oct 05, 1974 in Brogue R. D. 1, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1614-1615</sup>

**Emanuel Eveler** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

Emanuel Eveler and Elizabeth B. Heininger had the following children:

- 698. i. Rebecca Emma<sup>7</sup> Eveler<sup>1610-1611, 1615, 1618, 1620, 2486</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1909 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1611, 1618</sup> She died on Aug 26, 1991.<sup>1618</sup> She married (1) **? Goheen** She married (2) **? Swartz**
- 699. ii. Clarence Edward Eveler Sr.<sup>109, 1610, 1615, 1620, 2487-2496</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1910 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2487, 2490, 2495</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1986 in Red Lion R. D. 3, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1620</sup> He married Grace Viola Fuller, daughter of George W. Fuller and Minerva Pifer, on Feb 17, 1934 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2493</sup> She was born on May 12, 1909 in Brillhart Station, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2497-2498</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1977 in Red Lion R. D. 3, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2497</sup>

**Clarence Edward Eveler Sr.** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. George Walter Eveler<sup>1616</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1916 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1616</sup> He died on Jan 06, 1918 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1616</sup>
- iv. Alverta A. Eveler<sup>1609-1610, 1615, 1620-1621, 2500-2505</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1609-1610, 2500, 2502</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1986 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1621, 2500</sup> She married (1) ? Flaharty She married (2) Dennis A. Trout He was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2501</sup>

**Alverta A. Eveler** was buried in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alverta A. Eveler: In 1974, Alverta and Dennis were living in Felton, York County, Pennsylvania.

701. v. Clark Emanuel Eveler<sup>109, 1609-1610, 1615, 2506-2514</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1921 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2506-2507, 2509-2510, 2512</sup> He died on Jan 02, 2008 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2509-2510, 2512</sup> He married **Olga Elizabeth Shaull**, daughter of John Oscar Shaull and Minnie Beatrice Crawford, on Dec 11, 1943.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Apr 23, 1923 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2512, 2515</sup> She died on Nov 21, 2019 in East Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2512</sup>

**Clark Emanuel Eveler** was buried in Saint James Lutheran Cemetery, Brogue, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

702. vi. Luther William Jacob Eveler<sup>1610, 1617, 1622, 2516-2519</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1922 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1617, 2517</sup> He died on May 29, 1992 in Felton R. D. 2, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1617, 1622, 2517</sup> He married **Freda D. Smith** She was born in 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2516, 2518</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1992 in Felton R. D. 2, Windsor Township, York

County, Pennsylvania. 1622, 2518

**Luther William Jacob Eveler** was buried in Zion Methodist Cemetery, Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

703. vii. Fern E. Eveler<sup>1609-1610, 1615, 1622-1623</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1923 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1623</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2014 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1623</sup> She married **John E. Shanbarger** on Jun 13, 1942.

Fern E. Eveler was buried in Brogue.

Notes for Fern E. Eveler:

In 1974, Fern and John were living in Felton R. D. 2, York County, Pennsylvania.

FELTON - Fern E. (Eveler) Shanbarger, 91 of Chanceford Township, died Saturday, November 22, 2014 at Barbara J. Egan Nursing Center in Shrewsbury. She was the wife of John E. Shanbarger, Sr. The couple celebrated their 72nd wedding anniversary on June 13, 2014. A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 2 p.m. on Saturday, November 29, 2014 at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place in Red Lion, with a viewing from 12:30-2 p.m. Burial will be in St. James Lutheran Cemetery in Brogue. Mrs. Shanbarger was born in Brogueville on November 7, 1923, the daughter of the late Emanuel and Elizabeth B. (Heininger) Eveler. Mrs. Shanbarger attended St. James oneroom school house; was one of the original members of Red Lion and Brogue Ambulance Club Ladies Auxiliary, and was a member of New Bridgeville Fire Company Ladies Auxiliary. She was a homemaker, enjoyed quilting, canning, gardening, and was known for her coconut cream pies. She worked as a Rosie Riveter during WWII. Mrs. Shanbarger leaves two sons, John E. Shanbarger, Jr. and his wife Joyce of Felton and Michael H. Shanbarger and his wife Debra of Felton; two daughters, Darlene I. Thompson and her husband Richard of Felton and Mary E. Grim and her husband Steven of Felton; 11 grandchildren, 23 great grandchildren; two step grandchildren and five step great grandchildren, and nieces and nephews. She is survived by a nephew, Francis Flaharty of Felton and was preceded in death by a niece. Daisy Rexroth, both raised by Fern's parents. She was preceded in death by two sons, Paul and baby Shanbarger and nine brothers and sisters: Rebecca Swartz, Clarence Eveler, George Eveler, Alverta Trout, Pauline Eveler, Clark Eveler, Luther Eveler, Lena Eveler, and Morris Eveler. Memorial contributions may be made to St. James Lutheran Church, New Bridgeville Fire Company, Brogue Ambulance Club, or Lutheran Social Services Hospice.

- viii. Lena May Eveler<sup>1612</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1612</sup> She died on Apr 29, 1928 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1612</sup>
- ix. Morris David Eveler<sup>1609, 1615, 1619, 1622</sup> was born on May 02, 1930 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1609, 1619</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1992.<sup>1619</sup>
- 414. **Merr Dean<sup>6</sup> Strong** (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 716</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1887 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12, 65</sup> He died on May 22, 1960 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Dorothy Nicodemus** He married (2) **Sarah Dorothy Feece**

Merr Dean Strong and Dorothy Nicodemus had no children.

Merr Dean Strong and Sarah Dorothy Feece had the following children:

- i. Anna Burnette<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> She married (1) ? Noftsger She married (2) ? Heishman
- ii. Lois Ferrel Strong<sup>12</sup> She married **? Holewiak**
- 704. iii. Theda Delores Strong<sup>12</sup> She married Charles Edward Reid
  - iv. Clair Eugene Strong<sup>12</sup>
    - v. Klea Andrew Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 415. Klea Claude<sup>6</sup> Strong (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>716, 718, 1627-1630</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1889 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>718</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1981 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Nina Marie Zinn on Jun 10, 1911 in Warsaw, Kosciusko, Indiana, United States.<sup>718</sup> She was born on Jan 18, 1891 in Hastings, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12, 718</sup> She died on Sep 21, 1955 in Eugene, Lane County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup>

Klea Claude Strong was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Klea Claude Strong and Nina Marie Zinn had the following children:

# Generation 6 (cont.)

- 705. i. Evelyn Elinor<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>1627-1629, 2520-2521</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1913 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>1627-1629</sup> She died on Sep 03, 1988 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>1628-1629</sup> She married **Phillip Dana Lunsford**, son of E. H. Lunsford and Susan McCowan, on Jun 24, 1929 in Rock Island, Rock Island County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 18, 1905 in Beech Grove, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>2520-2521</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1972 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>2520</sup>
- 706. ii. Leah Marie Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1919 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Melvin Earl Miller on Jan 29, 1936 in Goshen, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 21, 1918 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 04, 1984 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 707. iii. Claude Warren Strong<sup>1630, 2522</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1922 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>1630, 2522</sup> He married Sigma Mae Anderson on May 16, 1943 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>1630</sup> She was born on Jul 11, 1921 in Toronto, Deuel County, South Dakota.<sup>1630</sup>
- 416. Beulah Minerva<sup>6</sup> Strong (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>714, 716</sup> was born on Dec 24, 1891 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>714</sup> She died in 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Percival G. Cook on Feb 17, 1912 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>714</sup> She married (2) John Johnson

Notes for Percival G. Cook: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

They lived near Forsythe, Montana and later moved back to the farm in Fulton County, Indiana before getting divorced.

Percival G. Cook and Beulah Minerva Strong had the following children:

i. ?<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> He died in Billings, Yellowstone County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for ? Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Died very young.

- 708. ii. Alta Cook<sup>12</sup> She married **? Batchman** 
  - iii. Guy Cook<sup>12</sup> He married **Jerry** ?

Notes for Guy Cook: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Guy and Jerry lived in Cleveland, Ohio.

John Johnson and Beulah Minerva Strong had no children.

417. Gladys Emma<sup>6</sup> Strong (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>716, 719-720, 1631</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1896 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>719-720, 1631</sup> She died on Sep 22, 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>720</sup> She married Max M. Jenkins, son of David Jenkins and Sarah E. Jeffries, on Sep 19, 1914 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>719, 1631</sup> He was born on Jun 28, 1895 in Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>1631</sup> He died on Mar 17, 1967 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Gladys Emma Strong was buried in Prairie Street Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Max M. Jenkins was buried in Prairie Street Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Max M. Jenkins and Gladys Emma Strong had the following children:

- 709. i. Maurice L.<sup>7</sup> Jenkins<sup>12</sup> He married **Georgia ?**
- 710. ii. Helen Jenkins<sup>12</sup> She married **Raymond McDonald** 
  - iii. Michael Jenkins<sup>12</sup>
- 418. **Elma Mayo**<sup>6</sup> **Strong** (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 716-717, 1632-1633</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1897 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1633</sup> She died on Dec 15, 1949 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>1633</sup> She married **Leslie H. Kyle** on Apr 08, 1918 in Charlotte, Eaton County, Michigan.<sup>717</sup> He was born on Sep 09, 1895 in Saginaw County, Michigan.<sup>12, 65</sup> He died in 1947 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup>

Notes for Elma Mayo Strong: Elma may have taken his mother's surname (Kyle) at some point. Leslie H. Kyle and Elma Mayo Strong had the following children:

- 711. i. Emmagene<sup>7</sup> Kyle<sup>1632</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1921 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1632</sup> She died on Jul 01, 1990 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup> She married **Harold James Sheffe** He was born on Mar 25, 1920 in Teaneck, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup>
  - ii. James Kyle<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1924 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup> He died in 1964 in Ridgefield Park, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup>
- 419. **William Waldo<sup>6</sup> Strong** (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 716</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1900 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969 in Eugene, Lane County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> He married **Helen ?**

William Waldo Strong and Helen ? had the following children:

- i. Walter<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Gretchen Strong<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Dorothy Jean Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 420. Franz Seigel<sup>6</sup> Strong Jr. (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 1634</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1902 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Feb 1979 in Prescott, Yavapai County, Arizona.<sup>1634</sup> He married (1) Bell ? He married (2) Lois ? He married (3) Jean ? He married (4) Myrtle T. ? She was born on Nov 03, 1906.<sup>1635-1636</sup> She died in Apr 1986 in Prescott, Yavapai County, Arizona.<sup>1635</sup>

Franz Seigel Strong Jr. and Bell ? had the following child:

i. ?<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>

Notes for ? Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Died at birth.

Franz Seigel Strong Jr. and Lois ? had no children.

Franz Seigel Strong Jr. and Jean ? had no children.

Franz Seigel Strong Jr. and Myrtle T. ? had no children.

421. Neva Beryle<sup>6</sup> Strong (Franz Šeigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 722, 1637</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1905 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>722</sup> She died on Jan 23, 1957 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>1637</sup> She married Alonzo E. Rowe on Jun 08, 1929 in Elkhart, Elkhart, Indiana, United States.<sup>722</sup> He was born on Apr 24, 1897 in South Haven, Van Buren County, Michigan.<sup>722</sup> He died on Aug 01, 1974 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>1638</sup>

Neva Beryle Strong was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Alonzo E. Rowe was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

- Alonzo E. Rowe and Neva Beryle Strong had the following children:
  - i. William<sup>7</sup> Rowe<sup>12</sup> was born in 1930.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Frances Ann Rowe<sup>2523</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1935.<sup>2523</sup> She died on Nov 06, 1935 in Indiana.<sup>2523</sup>

Frances Ann Rowe was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Notes for Frances Ann Rowe: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Francis died in infancy.

422. Ely Allen<sup>6</sup> Strong (Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1908 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Irma Venise Singleton on Dec 24, 1932 in Wabash, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 01, 1912 in Adams County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Ely Allen Strong and Irma Venise Singleton had the following children:

712. i. Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1933 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ronald Ray Rosenberry** on Dec 19, 1953 in Arcola, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 18, 1934 in Deklab County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 25, 1986 in Kalispell, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Janet Venise Strong: All of her children are gifted musicians. She lives in Coram MT

713. ii. John Allen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1936 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Irene Roudebush** on Sep 09, 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John Allen Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] John and Irene are living in Cincinnati, Ohio.

714. iii. Franz Arthur Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1937 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Retia Hobbs** on Jun 08, 1958.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1940 in Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Franz Arthur Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Director of Parks and Recreation in Indianapolis, IN

- iv. Paul Lewis Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1944 in Kendallville, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Pamela Perry** on Jun 15, 1985.<sup>12</sup>
- 715. v. Joy Allyn Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1946 in Kendallville, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Linville Grate on May 04, 1969 in Albion, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Aug 1979.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Wade Curtis on Feb 03, 1979 in Bigfork, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Billy Mac Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 28, 1948 in Kendallville, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>He married **Linda Gangwer**

Notes for Billy Mac Strong:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

They are divorced. Billy was a SP4 with the 159th Med Det US Army in Vietnam. He was awarded the airmedal (twenty-first Oak Leaf Cluster) while participating in a resupply and rescue mission resulting the an aerial fight on 14 May 1968 atop the mountain, Nui Ba Den in the Republic of vietnam. He does maintenance work on semi-trailers and lives in Roundup, Montana.

Merrit and Nancy were from Ligonier Indiana.

Henry N.<sup>6</sup> Strong (Zephaniah C.<sup>5</sup>, Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 1639-1642</sup> was born in 1871 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12, 1640, 1642</sup> He married Della R. Mowen on Aug 09, 1891 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>1642</sup> She was born in 1874 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1640, 1642</sup>

Henry N. Strong and Della R. Mowen had the following children:

- i. Earl E.<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>1640</sup> was born in 1895 in Ohio.<sup>1640</sup>
- Basil Paul Strong<sup>1639-1641, 2524-2526</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1901 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>1639, 2525-2526</sup> He died on Dec 06, 2001 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>2525-2526</sup> He married **Elizabeth Pearl Shoemaker**, daughter of ? Shoemaker, on Dec 23, 1930 in Columbiana, Ohio, USA.<sup>1641</sup> She was born on Sep 12, 1905 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2527</sup> She died on Dec 07, 2001 in Portage County, Ohio.<sup>2527</sup>

Basil Paul Strong was buried in Atwater Cemetery, Atwater, Portage County, Ohio.

Notes for Basil Paul Strong: Basil and Elizabeth lived in Atwater, Portage County, Ohio.

424. **Gladys Edna<sup>6</sup> Strong** (Wesley<sup>5</sup>, Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1899.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jay Craig Smith** on Jun 08, 1927 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Gladys Edna Strong:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Gladys is a graduate of Ravenna City HS and Actual Business College in Akron, Oh. She was at first a bookkeeper at Ravenna 2nd Natl Bank and later a social worker in Probate and Juvenile Court in Portage County, Ravenna. She is a former Director of the Portage Co. Chapter of the American Red Cross; Welfare Director; held several Ravenna M.E. Church positions; member of the Civic Orchestra at Kent State Univ; member of the Business and Professional Club; Thursday Literary Guild; Dir of the United Fund in Ravenna.

Notes for Jay Craig Smith: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Jay and Gladys live in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.

Jav Craig Smith and Gladys Edna Strong had the following child:

- 716. i. Mary Louise<sup>7</sup> Smith<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1931 in Dover, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married Frank Leland Miller on Jun 29, 1951 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 22, 1927 in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- 425. Ralph Avery<sup>6</sup> Strong (Wesley<sup>5</sup>, Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1904 in Atwater Township, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1987 in Tucson, Pima County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup> He married Ruth Winona Chapman She was born on Nov 21, 1902 in Parker, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1978.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Ralph Avery Strong:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Ralph worked 46 years in the government emloyment, placing thousands of people in jobs. In 1924 he went to work for the State-City Employment Service, predecessor to the Ohio Bureau of Employment Service. In the 1930's he found jobs for the unemployed in New Deal work programs. During WW II, he was head of the War Manpower Administration in Ohio, Kentucky and Michigan. From 1948-70, he was regional director of the Labor Departments Farm Labor and Rural Manpower Service which found jobs for 20,000 migrant workers.

Ralph Avery Strong and Ruth Winona Chapman had the following children:

- 717. i. Frederic Ralph<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1934 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **? ?**
- 718. ii. Susan Ruth Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1939 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **William Bailey** She married (2) **Armand Klinger**
- 426. Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade (Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 15, 1895 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Knisley on Oct 05, 1914 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1886.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 05, 1941 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Jeff Haskett on Jan 02, 1944.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1891.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Knisley and Blanch Christina Wade had the following children:

- 719. i. Wade<sup>7</sup> Knisley<sup>12</sup> He married **Betty Hutchison**
- 720. ii. Jack Knisley<sup>12</sup> He married **Betty Henderson** in 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- 721. iii. Charlotte Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **Robert Snyder** in 1939.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1914.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) **Neilson Erling**

Jeff Haskett and Blanch Christina Wade had no children.

427. Russell Theodore<sup>6</sup> Wade (Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1902 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 11, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married Joanna Haggerty on May 23, 1941 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Russell Theodore Wade and Joanna Haggerty had the following children:

- i. Linda L.<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> She married **Garry W. Mikesell** on Jan 19, 1964 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Wayne Allen Wade<sup>12</sup>
- 428. Marjorie Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Wade (Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1907 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Robert L. Bibler in 1924 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Robert L. Bibler and Marjorie Alfretta Wade had the following children:

- 722. i. Joseph Wade<sup>7</sup> Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1924.<sup>12</sup> He married **Patricia Ann Harter** on Aug 21, 1948.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Quincy, Adams County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 723. ii. Robert Lewis Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jacklyn Flynn** in Oct 1955.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Robert Lewis Bibler: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Robert served in the merchant marines 1943-46 and is now living

# in Daytona Beach FL

429. Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade (George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 06, 1898 in Elwood, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died in Sep 1984 in Mishawaka, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Charles L. Hatfield on Jun 15, 1918.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 27, 1889 in Packerton, Kosciuko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 21, 1953 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Charles L. Hatfield and Thelma Frieda Wade had the following children:

 Charles L.<sup>7</sup> Hatfield Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1913 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1986 in Salem Township, Ft. Wayne County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Alice F. Bethel She died on Mar 26, 1976.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Charles L. Hatfield Jr.: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

ii. Donald Paul Hatfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1919 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 15, 1929.<sup>12</sup>

Donald Paul Hatfield was buried in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

- 724. iii. Ruth Elnora Hatfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1920 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Kenneth K. Elgena on Jun 15, 1941 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 21, 1918 in Thompson, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 725. iv. Shirley Marie Hatfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1922 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Louis Robert Pollock on Jun 20, 1943 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 07, 1920.<sup>12</sup>
- 726. v. Robert Thomas Hatfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1924 in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Veronica Inman on May 13, 1950.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 04, 1927 in Monroe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 430. Mildred Celesta Marguerita<sup>6</sup> Waid (George Laurence<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1900 in Elwood, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Ralph Allen Johnson on May 14, 1920 in St. Joseph, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 14, 1895 in Washington, Davies County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Nov 18, 1941 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Joseph Henry Lamb on Nov 21, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 07, 1905 in Mellot, Fountain County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Ralph Allen Johnson was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Merrionette Park, Cook County, Illinoins.

Notes for Ralph Allen Johnson: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Ralph was a veteran of WW II serving in the Army 649 Aero Sqdn, and was a turbine operator for the Commonwealth Edison Co.

Ralph Allen Johnson and Mildred Celesta Marguerita Waid had no children.

Joseph Henry Lamb was buried in Oak Hill Cemetery, Merrionette Park, Cook County, Illinoins.

Joseph Henry Lamb and Mildred Celesta Marguerita Waid had the following child:

- 727. i. Clyde Eugene<sup>7</sup> Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1921 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married Frances Benedetto on Apr 27, 1946.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 26, 1927 in Chester, Middlesex County, Connecticut.<sup>12</sup>
- 431. Everett Paul<sup>6</sup> Waid (George Laurence<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1903 in Rock Lake, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Vera Fenter on Mar 17, 1928 in Boise City, Cimarron County, Oklahoma.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1915.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Zella Perrin after 1930.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 22, 1917.<sup>12</sup>

Everett Paul Waid and Vera Fenter had the following child:

i. Gerald Fenter<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1930.<sup>12</sup>

Everett Paul Waid and Zella Perrin had the following children:

- 728. ii. Gladys Colleen<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in Feb 1931.<sup>12</sup> She married Wayne Lobaugh Sr. on Jun 03, 1961 in Bremerton, Kitsap County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jun 01, 1940 in Holtville, Imperial County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 729. iii. Janet Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on May 29, 1946 in Richland, Washington.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Sullivan** on Aug 20, 1966 in Bremerton, Kitsap County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec

- 24, 1941 in Port Townsend, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Carol Ann Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- 432. Wilber Sydney<sup>6</sup> Waid (George Laurence<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1905 in Rock Lake, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 07, 1930 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Jane Scarbro

Wilber Sydney Waid and Jane Scarbro had the following children:

- i. Rolland Phillip<sup>7</sup> Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1927 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Donald Dale Waid<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1930 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 433. Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid (George Laurence<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1643-1644</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1906 in Macy, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1644</sup> She died on Oct 03, 2000 in Tempe, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>1644</sup> She married John McKenzie Pierson on Jul 21, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 18, 1901 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>1645-1646</sup> He died on Sep 18, 1974 in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup>

Pauline May Waid was buried in Green Acres Cemetery Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.

John McKenzie Pierson was buried in Green Acres Cemetery Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.

John McKenzie Pierson and Pauline May Waid had the following children:

- i. Eleanor Jean<sup>7</sup> Pierson<sup>12, 2528-2529</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1928 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2528-2529</sup> She died on Apr 19, 2020.<sup>2529</sup>
- 730. ii. Elizabeth Ann Pierson<sup>12, 2530-2532</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1930 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2531-2532</sup> She died on Jan 15, 2022.<sup>2532</sup> She married Lester Anton Shorner, son of Anton Shorner and Frances Cais, on Apr 07, 1951 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2530</sup> He was born on Apr 16, 1926 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2533</sup> He died on Dec 09, 1992.<sup>2533</sup>
- 731. iii. Donna Louise Pierson<sup>12, 1643</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1934 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dale Dwaine Fones** on Jul 16, 1955 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 02, 1934 in Acton, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 732. iv. Frances Johanna Pierson<sup>12, 1643</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1938 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Lee Landro** on Jun 13, 1959 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 02, 1935 in Duluth, St. Louise County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup>
- 733. v. Mildred Katharine Pierson<sup>12, 1643</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1942 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Milton Burrows** on Jun 08, 1968 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 22, 1931 in Hay Springs, Sheridan County, Nebraksa.<sup>12</sup>
- 734. vi. John Edward Pierson<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1948 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Christine Thompson in 1967.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 16, 1948 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Kathy Jean Wier after 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 434. Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid (George Laurence<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1909.<sup>12</sup> She married John Adam Lauver on Feb 27, 1926 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 08, 1906 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>

John Adam Lauver and Gladys Alfretta Waid had the following children:

- 735. i. Betty Jo<sup>7</sup> Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1927 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married **Burl Davis** on Apr 14, 1946 in Searcy, White County, Arkansas.<sup>12</sup>
- 736. ii. Diana Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1932 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 19, 1985 in St. Joseph, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Shrock She married (2) Fred Leister She married (3) Jack Darling
- 737. iii. Jerry Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1936 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married Joyce Reece on Feb 24, 1962 in Cherry Hill Township, Bertrand County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 09, 1945 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>
- 738. iv. Daniel Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1939 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Bennett** She was born on Apr 11, 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- 435. Ethel Ora Bell<sup>6</sup> Waid (George Laurence<sup>5</sup>, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 14, 1911 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Orida Albright He was born on Oct 21, 1901 in Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 20, 1941 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Clyde Thomas Hossler He was born on Jul 14, 1916 in Wakarusa, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Orida Albright was buried in Rice Cemetery, Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Orida Albright and Ethel Ora Bell Waid had the following child:

i. Norman Eugene<sup>7</sup> Albright<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1933.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 05, 1943 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Clyde Thomas Hossler and Ethel Ora Bell Waid had the following child:

- 739. i. Alice Joanne<sup>7</sup> Hossler<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1936 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married Carl Edward Bemiller He was born on Nov 26, 1931 in Wakarusa, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 436. **Huldah**<sup>6</sup> **Gilliland** (Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Chester McCalla**

Chester McCalla and Huldah Gilliland had the following children:

- i. Florence<sup>7</sup> McCalla<sup>12</sup>
- 740. ii. Echo McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Harold McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Everett McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Helen McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Hazel McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Marjorie McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - viii. Patricia McCalla<sup>12</sup>
  - ix. Barnara McCalla<sup>12</sup>
- 437. Edward Keather<sup>6</sup> Gilliland (Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1894 in Tiosa, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 19, 1972 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Gladys Welch She was born on Jun 18, 1903 in Marion, Grant County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Edward Keather Gilliland and Gladys Welch had the following children:

- 741. i. Dorris Mae<sup>7</sup> Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1921 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Warren Sixbey** He was born on Nov 24, 1921 in Cannan, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 742. ii. James Milton Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1924 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Betty Lee Horton** on Jul 04, 1946 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 13, 1927 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 438. Orville<sup>6</sup> Gilliland (Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1897 in Tiosa, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1965 in Logansport, Cass County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Blanche V. Taylor on Jun 05, 1921 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born in 1900.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Orville Gilliland: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Orville was a farmer and mill worker

Orville Gilliland and Blanche V. Taylor had the following children:

- 743. i. Howard Allen<sup>7</sup> Gilliland<sup>12</sup> He married **Eris Arlene McKiney** on Jul 01, 1945 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 744. ii. Herbert Harding Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 03, 1921.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ardath Eldora Frentz** on Sep 17, 1944 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 439. Frederick Milton<sup>6</sup> Perchbacher (Effie Mae<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 11, 1902.<sup>12</sup> He married Leona M. Cole on Oct 20, 1933 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Frederick Milton Perchbacher and Leona M. Cole had the following child:

- i. Marilyn L.<sup>7</sup> Perchbacher<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1937.<sup>12</sup> She married **Denny L. Hoover** on Aug 18, 1956 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 440. Anna Katherine<sup>6</sup> Perchbacher (Effie Mae<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1904.<sup>12</sup> She married Wilmer Wine on Aug 25, 1929 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 17, 1905.<sup>12</sup>

Wilmer Wine and Anna Katherine Perchbacher had the following children:

745. i. Patricia Anna<sup>7</sup> Wine<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1933.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Borland** He was

born on Sep 14, 1933.12

- ii. John Frederick Wine<sup>12</sup> was born on May 10, 1935.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 23, 1955.<sup>12</sup>
- 441. Russell Leroy<sup>6</sup> Swihart (Musa Pearl<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1648-1649</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1904 in Wabash, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>1648-1649</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1988 in Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1649</sup> He married Carrie I. Churchill on Oct 22, 1927 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>1649</sup>

Russell Leroy Swihart was buried in Akron I.O.O.F. Cemetery, Akron, Fulton County, Indiana.

Russell Leroy Swihart and Carrie I. Churchill had the following children:

- i. Pauline<sup>7</sup> Swihart<sup>1649</sup> She married Lewis Ruff
  - ii. Leroy Swihart<sup>1649</sup>
- iii. Jack Swihart1649
- iv. Norma Lee Swihart<sup>1649</sup> She married **? Hammond**
- v. Judy Swihart<sup>1649</sup> She married **? Montague**
- 442. Vera Josephine<sup>6</sup> Wade (Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1911 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Arthur Ira Gothard on Sep 02, 1928 in Montpelier, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 13, 1911 in Alabama.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Harold V. Roby on Dec 24, 1938 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 20, 1908 in Salem, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Arthur Ira Gothard and Vera Josephine Wade had the following child:

746. i. Patricia Lou<sup>7</sup> Gothard<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1929 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Neal Wade on Sep 20, 1953 in Marion, Grant County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 26, 1926 in Anderson, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Frederick E. Baker He was born on Nov 23, 1929 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Harold V. Roby and Vera Josephine Wade had no children.

443. Madelyn Elsie<sup>6</sup> Wade (Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1911 in Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Donald W. Clevenger on Dec 31, 1931 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 14, 1910 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Donald W. Clevenger and Madelyn Elsie Wade had the following children:

747. i. George C.<sup>7</sup> Clevenger<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1932 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died before 2004.<sup>2534</sup> He married Jacquelyn Jean Huston on Feb 18, 1953.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 08, 1934 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died before 2004.<sup>2534</sup>

Notes for George C. Clevenger: [Immenheiser2.FTW] George is a veteran of the Korean and Vietnam wars, serving in the Navy 1951 and the Air Force 1956-72

ii. John William Clevenger<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1934 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 03, 1943.<sup>12</sup>

John William Clevenger was buried in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.

Notes for John William Clevenger: [Immenheiser2.FTW] John was hit by a car and killed

748. iii. Danny Lee Clevenger<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1946 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda Louise Larimore on Apr 15, 1967.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 30, 1950 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Danny Lee Clevenger: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Danny served with the Army in Korea in 1964

444. Donald Earl<sup>6</sup> Wade (Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1915 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 25, 1974 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Etna D. Scott on May 01, 1937 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 04, 1915.<sup>12</sup>

Donald Earl Wade was buried in Mt. Hope Cemetery, Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.

Donald Earl Wade and Etna D. Scott had the following child:

- i. Donald Earl<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on May 15, 1938 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 15, 1938 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 445. Paul Elmer<sup>6</sup> Wade (Charles Newton<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1915 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Marjorie McKrill

Paul Elmer Wade and Marjorie McKrill had the following children:

- i. Jon<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Valerie Wade<sup>12</sup>
- 446. Lester Charles<sup>6</sup> Wade (Charles Newton<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1916 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Mable Spriggs

Lester Charles Wade and Mable Spriggs had the following child:

i. William<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup>

447. Norman E.<sup>6</sup> Wade (Charles Newton<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1920 in Urbana, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Betty Donett He married (2) Ellen Boaks

Norman E. Wade and Betty Donett had the following child: 749. i. Kaye<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> She married **Harvey Hawks** 

Norman E. Wade and Ellen Boaks had the following child: ii. William<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> He married **Gladys Schrag** 

448. Maynard George<sup>6</sup> Wade (Charles Newton<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 11, 1929 in Silver Lake, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Gloria Jean Woods on Jan 01, 1949.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 03, 1930 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Maynard George Wade:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Maynard served in the Army (1953-1955) and is a carpentar in Warsaw, IN. Gloria works in the school caft. and is a beauty operator

Maynard George Wade and Gloria Jean Woods had the following children:

- i. Janet Lynn<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. David Neal Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 05, 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- 449. Claude McGlennen<sup>6</sup> Wade (Claude Everett<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1924 in Silver Lake, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Helen Stookey

Claude McGlennen Wade and Helen Stookey had the following children:

- i. David<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Laura Wade<sup>12</sup>
- 450. Richard Howard<sup>6</sup> Wade (Claude Everett<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1926 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married Jane Moore

Richard Howard Wade and Jane Moore had the following children:

- i. Stephan Howard<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Neal Everett Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Carole Grace Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Brian Lawrence Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1959.<sup>12</sup>
- 451. **Robert Michael**<sup>6</sup> **Wade** (Claude Everett<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1929 in Defiance, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **Joan Brooke Hettler**

Robert Michael Wade and Joan Brooke Hettler had the following children:

- i. Angela<sup>7</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Todd Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Julie Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 452. Francis Meldora<sup>6</sup> Churchill (Walter Clark<sup>5</sup>, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup>

Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1919.<sup>12</sup> She died in 1975.<sup>12</sup> She married **Tony Ruane** 

Tony Ruane and Francis Meldora Churchill had the following children:

- i. Edward<sup>7</sup> Ruane<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Catherine Ruane<sup>12</sup>
- 453. Betty<sup>6</sup> Churchill (Ruel Vance<sup>5</sup>, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1922 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul R. McMurray on Jun 07, 1946.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 23, 1923.<sup>12</sup>

Paul R. McMurray and Betty Churchill had the following children:

- i. Diane<sup>7</sup> McMurray<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Phillip Ray McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born on May 02, 1947.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. David Ruel McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born on May 11, 1949.<sup>12</sup>
- 750. iv. Daniel P. McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1951.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Emmerich** 
  - v. Mary Ann McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1952.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jeff Fiddes** in 1973.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. James McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1972.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Julie McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1956.<sup>12</sup>
- 454. **Eugene Sichs<sup>6</sup> Churchill** (Ruel Vance<sup>5</sup>, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1925 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jean Miller Dormeier** She was born on May 11, 1929.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Eugene Sichs Churchill: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Eugene is employed by the Pan American Health Organization.

Linda was a daughter of Jean by a previous marriage, and was raised by Eugene.

Eugene Sichs Churchill and Jean Miller Dormeier had the following children:

- i. Steven Mark<sup>7</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Barbara Ann Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1959.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Lauri Ann Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on May 10, 1963.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Lee Vance Churchill<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1965.<sup>12</sup>
- 455. Ralph Rolland<sup>6</sup> Pratt (Beulah Lydia<sup>5</sup> Churchill, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1923.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Jessie Armelia Reeves in 1950.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Phyllis Davis in 1970.<sup>12</sup>

Ralph Rolland Pratt and Jessie Armelia Reeves had the following children:

- i. Barbara Gayle<sup>7</sup> Pratt<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Susan Kay Pratt<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Shirlee Joyce Pratt<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Nancy Lorraine Pratt<sup>12</sup>

Ralph Rolland Pratt and Phyllis Davis had no children.

456. Gloria Jean<sup>6</sup> Pratt (Beulah Lydia<sup>5</sup> Churchill, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1924.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul Nelson Bowen on Jul 10, 1948.<sup>12</sup>

Paul Nelson Bowen and Gloria Jean Pratt had the following children:

- i. David Jay<sup>7</sup> Bowen<sup>12</sup>
- 751. ii. Carol Jean Bowen<sup>12</sup> She married **Vernon Hucks Jr.** 
  - iii. Janet Lee Bowen<sup>12</sup>
- 457. **Duane F.<sup>6</sup> Neitzel** (Evelyn May<sup>5</sup> Churchill, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1926.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1969.<sup>12</sup> He married **Cecilia Hulin** in 1947.<sup>12</sup>

Duane F. Neitzel and Cecilia Hulin had the following children:

- i. Brian<sup>7</sup> Neitzel<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Judy Neitzel<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Judy Neitzel: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

- The couple was last known to live in Lawrence Kansas
- 458. **Beverly May<sup>6</sup> Neitzel** (Evelyn May<sup>5</sup> Churchill, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1928.<sup>12</sup> She married **Stephan Apfel**

Stephan Apfel and Beverly May Neitzel had the following children:

- i. Gary<sup>7</sup> Apfel<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Terry Apfel<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Sherry Apfel<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Debbie Apfel<sup>12</sup>
- 459. **Stuart<sup>6</sup> Churchill** (Orville Sylvester<sup>5</sup>, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jean Sensoli**

Stuart Churchill and Jean Sensoli had the following children:

- i. Joel<sup>7</sup> Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Carrie Churchill<sup>12</sup>
- 460. Kathy Ann<sup>6</sup> Churchill (Orville Sylvester<sup>5</sup>, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup>, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 06, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married Kenneth Kramer

Kenneth Kramer and Kathy Ann Churchill had the following children:

- i. Laura<sup>7</sup> Kramer<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Brian Kramer<sup>12</sup>
- 461. **Phillip Andrew<sup>6</sup> Godwin** (Sara Louise<sup>5</sup> Strong, Everett Osgood<sup>4</sup> Strong, Andrew<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Phoebe Vivian Schierling**

Phillip Andrew Godwin and Phoebe Vivian Schierling had the following children:

- i. Gregory James<sup>7</sup> Godwin<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1955.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Amy Louise Godwin<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1956.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Pierce**
- iii. Andrew Kent Godwin<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

## **Generation 7**

462. Orval Clair<sup>7</sup> McCloskey (Laura Nettie<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, William C.<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>262, 735-736, 1650-1651</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1928 in Portage, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>735</sup> He died on Dec 01, 2003 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>735, 1650</sup> He married Madelyn Mae Peterson on Aug 25, 1953.<sup>1650</sup>

Orval Clair McCloskey and Madelyn Mae Peterson had the following children:

- i. Linda Sue<sup>8</sup> McCloskey<sup>1650-1651, 2535</sup> was born in Aug 1957.<sup>2535</sup> She married **George Ross McCoy**, son of George McCoy, on Jun 06, 1976.<sup>1651</sup>
- ii. Robert McCloskey<sup>1650</sup>
- iii. William McCloskey<sup>1650</sup>
- 463. William Hezekiah<sup>7</sup> Fetterman (Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 264, 741-743, 1652-1656</sup> was born on May 21, 1914 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>742-743, 1653</sup> He died on Feb 11, 2003 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>742-743</sup> He married Virginia Colgan, daughter of Norman R. Colgan and Rhoda M. Rumbaugh, on Mar 20, 1937.<sup>1654</sup> She was born on Jun 11, 1918 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1652, 1654</sup> She died on May 07, 1998.<sup>1654, 1657</sup>

**William Hezekiah Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Hezekiah Fetterman: William H. Fetterman, 88, of Brush Valley, died Tuesday, Feb. 11, 2003, at his residence.

He was born May 21, 1914, in Brushvalley Township, Indiana County, a son of Calvin Earl and Elda Mae Learn Fetterman. Mr. Fetterman attended Calvary United Methodist Church, Brush Valley, and belonged to the Brush Valley Senior Citizens. He worked for FMC as a night watchman for 22 years before retiring in 1980. He enjoyed hunting, fishing and camping. Surviving are his children Mrs. Phillip (Wilda) Nibert, Mrs. Timothy (Linda) Brendlinger and William and wife,Barbara, all of Brush Valley, and Thomas and wife Betsey, Penn Run; a daughter-in-law, Mrs. James (Evelyn) Griffith, Home; Also 13 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. He was preceded in death by his parents; his wife, Virginia Colgan Fetterman, in 1998; a son, Donald Colgan; two brothers: Dale and Orvie, and two sisters, Margaret McCombs and Twila Poole. A funeral service was held in Indiana with Rev. Michelle L. Wobrak officiating. Interment was in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the VNA/Hospice Foundation, 119 Professional Center, 1265 Wayne Ave., Suite 303, Indiana, Pa. 15701.

William Hezekiah Fetterman and Virginia Colgan had the following children:

752. i. Wilda M.<sup>8</sup> Fetterman<sup>109, 743, 1652, 1654</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1937 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Aug 15, 2021 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Phillip Nibert**, son of William Nibert and Esther Shaffer, about 1962.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Dec 06, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jun 25, 2015 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Wilda M. Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Wilda M. Fetterman: In 2003, Wilda and Phillip were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Wilda Mae (Fetterman) Nibert, 83, of Brush Valley, PA passed away surrounded by family on Sunday, August 15, 2021 at Indiana Square Personal Care Home, Indiana, PA.

The daughter of the late William and Virginia (Colgan) Fetterman, she was born December 5, 1937 in Penn Run, PA.

Survived by her children, Missy (Eddie), Michel (Dennis), Marcia (Mike) and Scott along with exceptionally loving and attentive daughter-in-law, Shawna, grandchildren, Ben (Bailey), Chandler, Bryce, Nathan, Abigail, Morgan and Wyatt, and precious great grandchildren, Addison and Luca, siblings, Bill, Tom (Betsy) and Linda (Tim), sisters-in-law, Evelyn and Clara as well as numerous beloved nieces and nephews.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Philip "Crow", fatherin-law and mother-in-law, William and Esther, brother, Don, sister-in-law, Ruth Ann and brothers-in-law, Tiny and Ron.

The family will receive friends on Wednesday from 4:00 to 5:30 P.M. at Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA. A service will be held at 5:30 P.M. Wednesday in the funeral home with Noah Clevenger officiating.

Interment will be in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, PA.

The family would like to extend a deep and heartfelt appreciation to the amazing staff of IRMC Behavioral Health Unit, Indiana Square Personal Care Home, VNA Hospice of Indiana County and Dr. Matthew Klain who provided patient and loving care in Wilda's final days.

ii. William Lee Fetterman<sup>109, 743, 1652, 1654-1655, 2536-2537</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2536</sup> He married **Barbara Ann Foster**, daughter of Henry Foster, on Jun 18, 1960 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2537</sup>

Notes for William Lee Fetterman: In 2003, William and Barbara were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Thomas Newton Fetterman<sup>109, 743, 1654, 1656, 2538-2539</sup> was born in Aug 1941.<sup>1656, 2539</sup> He married Betsy Rae Ralston, daughter of Samuel Lemmon Ralston and Leila Haney, on May 27, 1961 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1656</sup> She was born on Dec 02, 1938.<sup>2540</sup>

Notes for Thomas Newton Fetterman: In 2003, Thomas and Betsy were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Linda Kay Fetterman<sup>109, 743, 1654, 2541</sup> She married Timothy Raymond Brendlinger in 1972.<sup>2541</sup>

Notes for Linda Kay Fetterman: In 2003, Linda and Timothy were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

464. **Margaret A.**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 264, 741, 1658-1660</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1916 in Brush Valley Township,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on May 12, 1981 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio. She married Zenas Harvey McCombs, son of Harvey McCombs and Pearl Waugman, on Jan 21, 1936.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Feb 08, 1909 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1658-1662</sup> He died on Sep 03, 1996 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1662</sup>

Zenas Harvey McCombs was buried in Hubbard Union Cemetery, Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.

Zenas Harvey McCombs and Margaret A. Fetterman had the following children:

William Zenas<sup>8</sup> McCombs<sup>109, 1658-1659, 2542-2544</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1936 in Pine Township, 753. i. Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2543</sup> He died on Dec 18, 2016 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2543</sup> He married **Doris Jean Hill**, daughter of Mailen E. Hill and Opal A. Rhine, on Mar 12, 1960.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Jul 14, 1938 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2545-2546</sup> She died on Apr 13, 1997 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2545-2546</sup>

> William Zenas McCombs was buried in Hubbard Union Cemetery, Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.

- Ronald L. McCombs<sup>109, 1659</sup> ii.
- 465. **Dale Calvin**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 264, 740-741, 744-747, 1663-1665</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1918 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>744-746, 1663</sup> He died on Aug 30, 1991 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>745-746, 1663</sup> He married Mary Jane Stiles, daughter of Earl Stiles and Luella Boring, on Mar 15, 1947 in Alcola, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.746-747 She was born on May 15, 1927 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1664</sup> She died on Jun 16, 2010.<sup>1664</sup>

Dale Calvin Fetterman was buried in Hubbard.

- Dale Calvin Fetterman and Mary Jane Stiles had the following child: 754. i. Lois Jean<sup>8</sup> Fetterman<sup>746, 1664-1665, 2547-2551</sup> was born in 1951 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1665</sup> She married Russell George Yohman Sr., son of George Yohman and Vida Cook, on May 13, 1967 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1665</sup> He was born on Apr 15, 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2552-2557</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1996 in Highlands County, Florida. 2553, 2557
- 466. **Orvie Melvin<sup>7</sup> Fetterman** (Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 264, 740-741, 748, 1666-1667</sup> was born on May 08, 1926 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 740-741, 748, 1666</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1977 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 748</sup> He married **Alverda Swanlek** She was born on Jul 08, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1667</sup> She died on Nov 06, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.1667

Orvie Melvin Fetterman was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Orvie Melvin Fetterman and Alverda Swanlek had the following children:

Richard M.<sup>8</sup> Fetterman<sup>109, 1667</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, 755. i. Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Oct 05, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Pamela Biconik on Aug 17, 1974.<sup>1667</sup>

> Richard M. Fetterman was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard M. Fetterman: Richard M. Fetterman, 74, of Indiana, died Saturday, October 5, 2024, at his home surrounded by his family.

Rick was born in Indiana on November 29, 1949, to the late Orvie and Alverda (Swanlek) Fetterman.

He was self-employed for a time as an owner and operator of his own coal truck. After some time, he began his 26-year career with PennDOT 10-0, retiring in 2011. He then worked for Mark Arbuckle Nissan and Colonial Toyota doing dealer trades, although he never thought of it as work. He enjoyed the camaraderie of all the employees and his traveling "buddies." Rick also worked for his son Jason at Yard at Work Landscaping striving for the perfect "stripes." Rick honorably served our country during the Vietnam War with the 101st Airborne Rangers, L Company, 75th Infantry.

Rick graduated from Penns Manor High School in 1967, and always enjoyed attending his class reunions. He and his wife Pam celebrated 50 years of marriage this past August 17th. As an outdoorsman, he enjoyed hunting and was an avid trout fisherman. He also enjoyed walking through Sunset Acres with his granddaughter Alaynna, talking to the neighbors as they walked. When Alaynna learned her pappy was diagnosed with stage IV pancreatic cancer, she chose to stay with him the entire summer. Rick attended Summit Church and enjoyed seeing his "ole buddy," Pastor Dick Motzing.

Rick is survived by his wife Pamela (Biconik) Fetterman; son Jason (Layla) Fetterman, daughter Danelle (Robert) Henry; brother Randy (Deborah) Fetterman, granddaughter Alaynna Rose Henry, niece Chanelle (Carol) Fetterman, and nephew Justin (Mindy) Fetterman.

Friends will be received by the family on Monday, October 14, 2024, from 4-7 PM and Tuesday, October 15, 2024, from 10 AM until the time of service at 11 AM in the BOWSER MINICH FUNERAL HOME, Indiana, with Pastor Dick Motzing officiating. Burial with military honors will follow in the Oakland Cemetery, Indiana.

Rick's family wishes to extend a special thank you to the nurses and staff of IRMC VNA and VNA Family Hospice.

- 756. ii. Randy Orvie Fetterman<sup>109, 1667, 2558-2559</sup> was born in Jun 1953.<sup>2559</sup> He married **Deborah Ann Cook** in Jun 1981.<sup>2558</sup>
- 467. **Twila E.**<sup>7</sup> **Fetterman** (Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>264, 740-741, 749-750, 1668-1669</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1928 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>749-750</sup> She died on Sep 29, 1962 in Waterman, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>749-750</sup> She married **James C. Poole** He was born on Oct 26, 1920 in NuMine, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1670-1671</sup> He died on Oct 05, 2010 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1671</sup>

**Twila E. Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James C. Poole and Twila E. Fetterman had the following children:

- i. Robert James<sup>8</sup> Poole<sup>1668</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1948 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1668</sup> He died on Mar 23, 1949 in Homer City R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1668</sup>
- Sandra Poole<sup>109, 749, 1669</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1669</sup> She died on Oct 09, 2017 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1669</sup>

**Sandra Poole** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Sandra Poole:

Sandra Poole, 67, of Kittanning, formerly of Homer City, died Monday, Oct. 9, 2017, at Armstrong County Memorial Hospital. She was the daughter of the late James and Twila (Fetterman) Poole and was born Dec. 26, 1949, in Indiana.

Sandra enjoyed working in the workshop and was resident of Lifesteps Inc.

She is survived by her two sisters, Wanda Cummings, Pittsburgh, and Judy Fleming, Homer City; and by several nieces and nephews.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her sister, Doris Lucsic; and her infant brother, Robert James Poole.

Friends will be received Friday from 11 a.m. until the time of service at 2 p.m. at the C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home, Homer City. Interment will follow in the Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery.

iii. Wanda Poole<sup>109, 749</sup> She married **? Cummings** 

468. Effie Viola<sup>7</sup> Shaffer (Sarah Ann<sup>6</sup> Wissinger, Jemima<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>753-754, 756-757, 759, 1674-1675</sup> was born on Apr 22, 1910 in White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>759, 1674</sup> She died on May 23, 1974 in Home R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1674</sup> She married Irvin Louis Weaver He was born on Feb 21, 1900 in South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1675</sup> He died on May 31, 1982 in Plumville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1675</sup>

Effie Viola Shaffer was buried in Smicksburg Cemetery, Smicksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Irvin Louis Weaver and Effie Viola Shaffer had the following children:

- i. Raymond Irvin<sup>8</sup> Weaver<sup>1674-1675, 2560-2561</sup> He married Linda Susan Romanie, daughter of Tony Romanie, on Aug 21, 1971.<sup>2560</sup>
- ii. Henry Lue Weaver<sup>1674-1675, 2562</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1946 in Plumville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2562</sup> He died on Apr 22, 1967 in Vietnam.<sup>2562</sup>

**Henry Lue Weaver** was buried in Smicksburg Cemetery, Smicksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Gladys Weaver<sup>1674-1675</sup> She married **Frank Kwisnek**
- iv. Janet Weaver<sup>1674-1675</sup>
- 469. Hazel<sup>7</sup> Shaffer (Sarah Ann<sup>6</sup> Wissinger, Jemima<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>753, 757, 1676-1678</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1914 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676-1678</sup> She died on Jun 01, 1987 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676</sup> She married **Alonzo Johns** He was born on Oct 16, 1907 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676</sup> He died on May 23, 1982 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1676</sup>

Hazel Shaffer was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alonzo Johns was buried in McDowell Cemetery, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alonzo Johns and Hazel Shaffer had the following children:

- i. Francis Paul<sup>8</sup> Johns<sup>1677, 2563-2564</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1946.<sup>2564</sup>
- ii. Linda Marie Johns<sup>1677, 2565-2566</sup> She married **William John Kent III**, son of William Kent, in 1975.<sup>2565-2566</sup>
- 470. Ruth Estella<sup>7</sup> Shields (Clara Eugenia<sup>6</sup> Wissinger, Jemima<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>762, 766-767, 1681-1685</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1912 in Bullskin Township, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>762, 766, 1682-1683</sup> She died on Jul 19, 1997 in New Bethlehem, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1683</sup> She married Andrew George Reichard He was born on Apr 04, 1913 in Red Bank Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1685-1687</sup> He died in Mar 1971 (57 Age: 57).<sup>1687</sup>

Ruth Estella Shields was buried in New Salem Cemetery, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Andrew George Reichard was buried in New Salem Cemetery, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Andrew George Reichard and Ruth Estella Shields had the following children:

- i. Dorothy May<sup>8</sup> Reichard<sup>1682</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1682</sup>
- ii. Melvin Clark Reichard<sup>1684</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1938 in Brandy Camp, Elk County,
- Pennsylvania.<sup>1684</sup> He died on Mar 08, 1938 in Horton Township, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1684</sup>
  471. Duaine Day<sup>7</sup> Strong (Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup>, William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 96, 273, 1688-1689</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1912 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 470</sup> He married Viola Agnes Empfield, daughter of Lemmon E. Empfield and Lillian Mae Brown, on Dec 25, 1939 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1912 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1691</sup> She died on Feb 20, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1690</sup>

Duaine Day Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Viola Agnes Empfield was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Duaine Day Strong and Viola Agnes Empfield had the following child:

. Raymond Duane<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>1689, 2567-2568</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 2567-2568</sup> He died on Jan 26, 2020 in Strongstown, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.2568

Raymond Duane Strong was buried in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Raymond Duane Strong: Raymond Duane Strong, 70, of Strongstown, passed away Sunday, Jan. 26, 2020, in Johnstown.

Born Feb. 6, 1949, he is the son of Duane and Viola Empfield Strong, and the grandson of Alton and Elvira Strong and Lemmon and Lillian Mae Empfield.

Raymond was preceded in death by his parents and grandparents and is survived by his extended family.

Raymond attended Strongstown United Methodist Church. He was a member of the Class of 1968 at Penns Manor High School and attended his 50th class reunion in 2018 with all his high school friends. He was a very kind and gentle person and he will be sadly missed.

Interment will be in Pineland Cemetery, Strongstown. A graveside service will be held in his honor.

472. Norman David<sup>7</sup> Strong Sr. (Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup>, William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)
<sup>273, 318, 770-771, 1692-1693</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1914 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>770-771</sup> He married Dorothy
He died on Mar 06, 2000 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 770-771</sup> He married Dorothy
Irene Ray on May 25, 1946 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> She was born on May 29, 1915
in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2011 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup>

Norman David Strong Sr. was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Norman David Strong Sr. and Dorothy Irene Ray had the following children:

- i. Alton Frederick<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>771, 2569</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1947 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2569</sup>
- ii. Norman David Strong Jr.<sup>588, 771, 1693</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Gloria Jean Miller**, daughter of Bryan Miller Jr., on Oct 28, 1972 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588, 1693</sup>

Notes for Norman David Strong Jr.: In 2000, David and Gloria were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylania.

757. iii. Thomas George Strong<sup>12, 771</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1950 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Susan Rowley** on Apr 07, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Thomas George Strong: In 2000, Thomas and Susan were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylania.

473. Melvin Charles<sup>7</sup> Strong (Melvin Roy<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>) <sup>788, 1705-1709</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1914 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1705, 1707-1708</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1997 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida.<sup>1707-1708</sup> He married N. Eileen Coolbaugh She was born on Mar 12, 1922 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1710</sup> She died on Sep 29, 1999 in Noblesville, Hamilton County, Indiana.<sup>1709-1710</sup>

**Melvin Charles Strong** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

N. Eileen Coolbaugh was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Melvin Charles Strong and N. Eileen Coolbaugh had the following children:

- i. James L.<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>1706, 1709</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1706</sup>
- ii. William R. Strong<sup>1709</sup>
- 474. **Marian G.**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Harry James<sup>6</sup>, Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109</sup>. <sup>793-794, 1711</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1921 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on May 01, 2010 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **John J. Hoover** about

### 1942.<sup>109</sup>

Marian G. Strong was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

## Notes for Marian G. Strong:

HOOVER - Marian G., 88, Richland Township, went to be with her Lord and Savior on May 1, 2010, at Arbutus Park Manor. Born on Dec. 28, 1921, in Johnstown, daughter of the late Harry J. and Edythe I. (Griffith) Strong. She is survived by her loving husband of 68 years, John J. Hoover, Richland Township; sons, James L., married to the former Linda Bell, Pittsburgh, and Larry L. Hoover, Westmont; daughter, Linda J., wife of Robert Novak Jr., Nanty Glo; grandchildren, Kelley (Mark) Heckathorne, Coraopolis; James "Jimmy" Hoover, Irwin; Matthew "Matt" and Tyler (Jen) Novak, all of Nanty Glo; and Katelyn (Ron) Grados, Beaverdale; great-grandchildren, Grant and Wyatt Hoover, Olivia and Joslin Heckathorne and Hailey and Marshall Novak; sisters-in-law, Bettie Roddy, Gloucester, Va., and Beverly Hoover, Johnstown; cousin, Barbara Moshgat, San Diego, Calif.; and numerous nieces and nephews. Marian was a 1940 graduate of Dale High School and was employed by the former Rothert's Furniture Store. Johnstown, in the coupon redemption center and also ran the elevator. She was baptized and married in and a lifelong member of the Oakland United Methodist Church, where she also was a member of the Chancel Choir and the Mary and Martha Class. Her ancestors were founders of the church. Marian taught Sunday school and was Sunday school superintendent, was in charge of the Memorial Fund, was on the Prayer Chain, helped with many fundraisers and served many funeral dinners. She always put her faith in God first. Marian was a life member of Arbutus Park Manor Auxiliary. She was a caregiver to many and enjoyed baking, canning, family dinners, camping, motor home traveling, crafts and keeping a tidy home. Marian was always concerned for others' well-being before herself. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at The Harris Funeral Home, 500 Cherry Lane, Richland, and from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. prior to the 1:30 p.m. service Wednesday at Oakland United Methodist Church, with the Rev. Randy Bain officiating. Interment will be at Forest Lawn Memorial Park. The family suggests memorial contributions be directed to Oakland United Methodist Church, 1504 Bedford St., Johnstown, Pa. 15902 in memory of Marian.

John J. Hoover and Marian G. Strong had the following children:

i. James L.<sup>8</sup> Hoover<sup>109</sup> He married Linda Bell

Notes for James L. Hoover: In 2010, James and Linda were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Larry L. Hoover<sup>109</sup>
- 758. iii. Linda J. Hoover<sup>109</sup> She married **Robert Novak Jr.**

Notes for Linda J. Hoover: In 2020, Linda and Robert were living in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

475. Shirley J.<sup>7</sup> Strong (Merritt L.<sup>6</sup>, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 803-805, 1712</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1927 in Ohio.<sup>803-805, 1712</sup> She died on Apr 23, 2015 in Ohio.<sup>804-805</sup> She married Darwin F. Basil, son of Frank J. Basil and Marie Svetty, on Apr 01, 1950 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>803</sup> He was born on May 04, 1926 in Ohio.<sup>1713</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1985 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>1714-1715</sup>

Shirley J. Strong was buried in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.

Darwin F. Basil and Shirley J. Strong had the following children:

- i. John D.<sup>8</sup> Basil<sup>805, 2570</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>2570</sup> He married **Catherine Shanley** on Jun 14, 1980.<sup>2570</sup> She was born in 1958.<sup>2570</sup>
- ii. Laura L. Basil<sup>805, 2571-2573</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1958 in Ohio.<sup>2571-2573</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2019 in Willoughby, Lake County, Ohio.<sup>2572</sup>
- 476. Lucy Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Frank (Ethel M.<sup>6</sup> Strong, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>807-809, 811, 1716-1719</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1921 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>809, 811</sup> She died on Dec 24, 1992 in Riverside County, California.<sup>809, 811</sup> She married Ernest Rusch Lochhead, son of James S. Lochhead and Helen C. Rusch, on May 17, 1944 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1717</sup> He was born on Dec 29, 1920 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1720-1726</sup> He died on Dec 31, 1991 in Palm Desert, Riverside County, California.<sup>1721-1722, 1724-1725</sup>

Ernest Rusch Lochhead and Lucy Elizabeth Frank had the following children:

- i. Lucy Struthers<sup>8</sup> Lochhead<sup>1718, 2574-2576</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1945.<sup>1718, 2576</sup> She married **Robert Kelly Frazer**, son of Charles Leonard Frazer and Jean Stephen, on Jul 13, 1968 in Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia.<sup>2574</sup> He was born on Jan 20, 1946.<sup>2574</sup>
- ii. Lee Lochhead<sup>2577</sup> She married **Jordan Davis**, son of Alan Davis, in 1977.<sup>2577</sup>
- 477. Deane Cameron<sup>7</sup> Frank Sr. (Ethel M.<sup>6</sup> Strong, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 807-808</sup> was born on May 19, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 29, 2021 in Zelienople, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Patricia ? in 1955.<sup>109</sup>

**Deane Cameron Frank Sr.** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Deane Cameron Frank Sr.:

Deane Cameron Frank Sr., 92, was born on May 19, 1929, and passed away on Sept. 29, 2021. Deane was originally from Johnstown. He spent the majority of his adult years in McCandless Township outside of Pittsburgh. Deane and his wife of 66 years (Patricia) recently moved to a beautiful cottage at Passavant Retirement Community in Zelienople.

Deane was strong, smart, and hard-working. He graduated from Bucknell University in 1951 and went on to the University of Pennsylvania Law School. Deane was an Army veteran and served in Germany following WWII. After marrying Patricia in 1955, they moved to the Pittsburgh area. He worked for many years as General Counsel for HH Robertson Corporation. He was a long time, active member of Northmont Presbyterian Church. Deane loved to ski, hike and read books about world history. He was very active with his four sons and his grandchildren and was fortunate enough to have a greatgrandson.

His smile, laugh and heart-felt hugs will be sorely missed by his family and friends.

Deane was preceded in death by his sister, Lucy Frank-Lockhead. He is survived by his beloved wife of 66 years, Patricia H. Frank; his sons, Bill (Karen) Frank, Deane (Jana) Frank Jr., Jim (Tracey) Frank, and Karl (Nancy) Frank; his grandchildren, Wendell, Garrett, Chris (Natasha), Dennis, Bryn, Ryan, Vanessa, Natalie, and Allison, along with his great-grandson, Oskar.

FRANK - Friends of Deane Cameron Frank Sr., who died Sept. 29, 2021, will be welcomed from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Monday at BOYLAN FUNERAL HOME, 324 E. Grandview Ave., Zelienople.

The funeral service will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Northmont United Presbyterian Church, 8169 Perry Highway, Pittsburgh.

He will be laid to rest at Grandview Cemetery in Johnstown.

In lieu of flowers, donations are requested to the Northmont Presbyterian Church or the Food Bank of Pittsburgh.

Deane Cameron Frank Sr. and Patricia ? had the following children:

- i. Bill<sup>8</sup> Frank<sup>109</sup> He married **Karen ?**
- ii. Deane Cameron Frank Jr.<sup>109, 2578</sup> He married **Jana Florence Lynch** on Jul 13, 1991 in Maine.<sup>2578</sup>
- iii. Jim Frank<sup>109</sup> He married **Tracey**?
- iv. Karl Frank<sup>109</sup> He married **Nancy**?
- 478. Richard Strong<sup>7</sup> Taylor (Clare O.<sup>6</sup> Strong, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>814-815, 818, 1730-1733</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1927 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1730, 1732</sup> He married Eleanor A. Mandrick, daughter of Nicholas Mandrick and Anna Harapchak, on Jan 22, 1955 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>818</sup> She was born on Aug 07, 1933 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1733</sup>

Richard Strong Taylor and Eleanor A. Mandrick had the following children:

- i. Mandy<sup>8</sup> Taylor<sup>1733</sup>
- ii. Richard G. Taylor<sup>1733</sup>
- iii. Matthew Taylor<sup>1733</sup>
- 479. George Hotham<sup>7</sup> Strong (George Hite<sup>6</sup>, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 826-827, 829, 1740-1743</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 829, 1740-1741</sup> He died on Jan 05, 2014 in Locust, Monmouth Cpounty, New Jersey.<sup>109, 1741</sup> He married Mary Lou Lyon about 1954.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for George Hotham Strong: George Hotham Strong

AGE: 87 • Locust

George Hotham Strong, of Locust, died Sunday, Jan. 5, 2014, as a result of cardiac arrest at the age of 87. Descended from 18th century settlers of Strongstown, PA, he was born in 1926 in Johnstown, PA. He was the son of George Hite Strong and Mary Elizabeth Hotham Strong. His grandfather, Amos D. Strong was first to leave the family farm in Strongstown to establish a mining supply company serving the newly developed bituminous coal mines feeding the two large steel mils in Johnstown, PA. With partners, his grandfather established a bank and built a railroad to transport coal to the mills. His father followed the family's merchant tradition, being in the retail furniture business while his mother sang professionally on a radio program and taught music in Johnstown. His two sisters, Rebecca and Marjorie, married with grown children, live in the Pittsburgh, PA area.

After attending public schools in suburban Johnstown, he entered Allegheny College, Meadville, PA in January 1944 on a scholarship, without finishing high school. In November 1944, he entered the U.S. Army, serving until December 1946 in southern Italy in the administrative company of the largest U.S. Prisoner of War Enclosure in Italy. In addition to 18,000 German and Italian war prisoners, the camp contained a Maximum Security Compound where the German war criminals, later tried at Nuremberg, were held and interrogated. He returned to Allegheny College after the War and was graduated in 1949, Magna Cum Laude, Salutatorian, and Phi Beta Kappa. The following September, he entered Harvard Business School, graduating with an MBA in 1951.

He began work in the Corporate Finance Dept. of Smith, Barney & Co., then at 14 Wall Street, upon graduation from HBS, having spent the previous summer as a trainee at Goldman Sachs. After 5 years in corporate finance, during which he spent 6 months in Saudi Arabia on a project to liquefy natural gas, he went into institutional sales and then general management as head of the Boston Office, the firm's fourth largest. In 1967, he left Smith Barney to join the Ecuadorian Corporation to manage its diversification program and transformation from a beer and cement company in Ecuador into the Norlin Corporation, a large U.S. conglomerate producing electronics, musical instruments and powdered metallurgy products. In 1974, he became a consultant with Arthur D. Little & Co. to work on organizing a venture capital subsidiary for A. D. Little. In the economic recession which began in the early 1970's, American Medicorp, the nation's second largest hospital chain, experienced severe financial difficulties. The outside directors replaced the entire senior management and he was recruited as part of the new "turn-around team" as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer.

After a successful recovery, American Medicorp was taken over in an opposed tender in 1979, and he was one of three senior executives leaving to form a new hospital chain, Universal Health Services, Inc. UHS grew rapidly and by 1985 sales exceeded on billion dollars. The company had gone public and was listed on the New York Stock Exchange. George decided to take early retirement and become a private investor and corporate director, concentrating on venture and early stage healthcare companies. Over the next 20 years, he was a member of the boards of directors of the following corporations: Ameri Source Corp., drug wholesaler; Balanced Care, Inc., assisted living; Biocyte Corp., human stem cell storage; Chicago Musical Instruments Co.; Clinical Partners, Aids case management; Core Funds, mutual funds management; Curaflex Corporation, home infusion products; Hanover Healthcare, Inc., nursing homes; Integrated Health Services, nursing homes; Healthsouth Corporation, rehabilitation and outpatient surgery; Managed Care, USA, managed care; Medical Property Investors, medical office buildings; Pocantico Development, private investment.

For more than 50 years, he served on the Reunion Committee of his Harvard Business School class and for most of those years was either chairman or co-chairman of the Special Gifts Committee. He was a member of the Leadership Council of the Harvard School of Public Health and of Harvard University's Committee on University Resources. Locally, he served on the Board of the Red Bank YMCA and the Riverside Drive Association, having been its chairman for two terms. His clubs included: Harvard Club of New York, Union League of Philadelphia, Rumson Country Club, Seabright Lawn Tennis & Cricket Club, Seabright Beach Club. He was a member of All Saints Memorial Church in Navesink.

He is survived by his wife of 60 years, Mary Lou Strong; three children, Cynthia Strong Hibbard of Cambridge, Mass., Dexter Strong of Providence, RI, and Sarah Strong Bornstein of Danvers, Mass. and six grandchildren. Two sisters, Marjorie Schaeffer and Rebecca Auman, both of Pittsburgh also survive.

A funeral service will be held at 10 a.m. Friday, Jan. 10 at All Saints Memorial Church in Navesink. Donations in lieu of flowers should be sent to the American Heart Association . Thompson Memorial Home in Red Bank, is in charge of arrangements.

Published in Asbury Park Press on Jan. 9, 2014

George Hotham Strong and Mary Lou Lyon had the following children:

- i. Cynthia<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>109, 2579</sup> was born in Jan 1957.<sup>2579</sup> She married **? Hibbard**
- ii. Dexter Strong<sup>109</sup>
- Sarah Batchelder Strong<sup>109, 1742-1743, 2580</sup> was born in Nov 1965.<sup>2580</sup> She married Scott Evan Bornstein, son of Stuart Bornstein, on Sep 16, 1990 in Danvers, Essex County, Massachusetts.<sup>1743</sup>
- 480. Rebecca<sup>7</sup> Strong (George Hite<sup>6</sup>, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109,</sup> <sup>826-827, 831-832, 1744</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1930 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 831-832</sup> She died on Dec 11, 2019.<sup>831-832</sup> She married Paul M. Auman, son of George M. Auman, about 1951.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Oct 20, 1926 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1744-1746</sup> He died on Sep 17, 2020.<sup>1744</sup>

Rebecca Strong was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Rebecca Strong:

AUMAN REBECCA age 89, of Valencia, PA, formerly of Murrysville, PA, peacefully passed December 11, 2019. Born February 10, 1930, in Johnstown, PA, the daughter of the late George and Mary (Hotham) Strong, Becky was the beloved wife of Paul Auman for 68 wonderful years; and the loving mother to Nancy Scrimizzi (Tony) of Richmond VA and Elaine Oley (Alan) of Allison Park, PA. She dearly loved her grandchildren, Leslie (Sidney) Wilberforce, Craig (Ashley) Oley, Nicole (John) Felini and Marlo Scrimizzi; and adored her great-grandchildren, Gabriella, Madison, Garin and Eric. Becky was a registered nurse and proud charter member of the Murrysville Nurses Club. She enjoyed volunteering with the Red Cross Bloodmobile and the Murrysville Meals on Wheels. She was a member of St. Paul's United Methodist Church, Allison Park, PA. A celebration of Becky's life will be held Saturday, December 21, 11:00 a.m. at St. Barnabas Arbors Valencia Chapel, 85 Charity Place, Valencia, PA 16059. Funeral arrangements handled by NEELY FUNERAL HOME, with private burial. In lieu of flowers, the family respectfully suggests contributions to St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 1965 Ferguson Road, Allison Park, PA 15101 or to North Hills Community Outreach, 1975 Ferguson Road, Allison Park, PA 15101. Please visit us at neelyfuneralhome.com

(Published in Pittsburgh Post-Gazette on Dec. 15, 2019)

Paul M. Auman was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Paul M. Auman and Rebecca Strong had the following children: 759. i. Nancy<sup>8</sup> Auman<sup>109</sup> She married **Tony Scrimizzi** 

> Notes for Nancy Auman: In 2019, Nancy and Tony were living in Richmond, Virginia.

760. ii. Elaine Auman<sup>109, 832, 1744, 2581-2583</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1955.<sup>2581-2583</sup> She married **Alan D. Oley** He was born on Feb 20, 1951.<sup>2584</sup>

> Notes for Elaine Auman: In 2019, Elaine and Alan were living in Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

481. Marion Ruth<sup>7</sup> Miller (Lawrence Hannibal<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 551, 841, 843, 845, 1750-1754</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1907 in Pennsylvania.<sup>841, 843, 845, 1752-1753</sup> She died on Dec 26, 1978 in Titusville, Brevard County, Florida.<sup>1753</sup> She married Harry Ansley Hendricks, son of Harry Stewart Hendricks and Flora May Robertson, about 1927.<sup>844</sup> He was born on Sep 29, 1903 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1755-1758</sup> He died on Jan 25, 1988 in Titusville, Brevard County, Florida.<sup>1756-1759</sup>

Harry Ansley Hendricks and Marion Ruth Miller had the following children:

761. i. Carolyn May<sup>8</sup> Hendricks<sup>843, 1751, 1759, 2585-2588</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1928 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1751, 2585-2588</sup> She died on Aug 14, 2001 in Oviedo, Seminole County, Florida.<sup>1751, 2586-2587</sup> She married **Francis Leo Boxler** He was born on Apr 21, 1916 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2589-2592</sup> He died on Dec 05, 2003 in Oviedo, Seminole County, Florida.<sup>2590-2593</sup>

### Carolyn May Hendricks was buried in Seminole County, Florida.

762. ii. Harry Lawrence Hendricks<sup>843-844, 1750, 1759, 2594-2596</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1929 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>2594-2596</sup> He died on Sep 06, 2006 in Gettysburg, Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1750, 2594-2596</sup> He married **Margaret Marie Evans** She was born on May 20, 1931 in Cape May, Cape May County, New Jersey.<sup>2597</sup> She died on Aug 01, 2007.<sup>2597</sup>

**Harry Lawrence Hendricks** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Roberta Hendricks<sup>1754, 1759</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1754</sup> She married **? Floyd**
- 482. Gloria E.<sup>7</sup> Miller (Everett Michael<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 851, 854, 1760-1764</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1762, 1764</sup> She died on Nov 23, 2014 in Raleigh, Wake County, North Carolina.<sup>109, 1763</sup> She married (1) Samuel Albert Cable, son of Scott John Cable and Clara Ivy Fulcomer, on Nov 23, 1940 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>854</sup> He was born on Feb 23, 1922 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1761, 1765</sup> He died on Oct 06, 1943 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Tennessee.<sup>1766-1767</sup> He died on Jan 06, 2004.<sup>1766</sup>

#### Notes for Gloria E. Miller:

Gloria Miller Arnold of Raleigh passed away on Sunday morning, November 23, 2014 at the age of 91. She was born in Bolivar, PA and lived most of her life in Chattanooga, TN before moving to Raleigh in 2010. She adored music and taught piano and organ for many years. She took great pride in being a World War II Veteran. She loved spending time with her family and found great comfort in her Lord.

She is survived by her children, Samantha Fastenau, Bernie Cable, Kathy Olka, Mary Lou McHugh, Mark Arnold and Kevin Arnold; special niece, Georgieanna Clements; brother, Michael Miller; 15 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren.

She is preceded in death by her husband, A. Joe Arnold and her sister, Connie Miller.

A mass in her honor will be held at the Catholic Community of St. Francis of Assisi in the St. Mary of the Angels Chapel on Monday, December 1, 2014 at 4:00pm.

**Samuel Albert Cable** was buried in Isabelle Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Albert Cable and Gloria E. Miller had the following children:

- 763. i. Samantha Rae<sup>8</sup> Cable<sup>109, 1762, 2598</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1941.<sup>2598</sup> She married **? Fastenau** 
  - ii. Bernard Cable<sup>109, 1762-1763</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1943.<sup>109</sup> He died on Mar 23, 2022 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bernard Cable: Bernard "Bernie" Cable, 78, of Robinson, passed away suddenly Wednesday, March 23, 2022, at his home.

He was born April 10, 1943, to Samuel Cable and Gloria (Miller) Cable Arnold. He is survived by his sister, Sammie Rae (Cable) Fastenau; half-siblings, Kathy Olka, Mary McHugh, and Mark and Kevin Arnold; nieces, Robin Fastenau, Meg Young, Cathy Davis and Shelley Freeman; great-nieces and -nephews, Rob and Molly Young, Charlie and Cole Davis and Miller, Pressley and Stormer Freeman; and cousins, Holly and Aaron Shomo and Darlene Williams.

Bernie was a veteran of the U.S. Air Force and retired from West Wheatfield Township in road maintenance. He volunteered at Robinson Community Center and the local food bank. Bernie was an avid walker. Even at 78 years old, he'd walk nearly eight miles a day. A memorial service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday at Faith Lutheran Church in New

Florence with Pastor Marsha Adams officiating. Military honors to follow. In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Robinson Community Center, 154 High St., Robinson, PA 15944, or a charity of your choice. Arrangements are in the care of Hindman Funeral Homes & Crematory Inc. Condolences may be made at www.hindmanfuneral homes.com.

Alvin Joe Arnold and Gloria E. Miller had the following children:

- i. Kathleen<sup>8</sup> Arnold<sup>109, 1762</sup> was born in 1947.<sup>1762</sup> She married **? Olka**
- ii. Mary Lou Arnold<sup>109, 1762-1763</sup> was born in 1950.<sup>1762</sup> She married **? McHugh**
- iii. Mark Arnold<sup>109, 1763</sup>
- iv. Kevin Arnold<sup>109, 1763</sup>
- 483. Constance<sup>7</sup> Miller (Everett Michael<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>851-852, 1768</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1933 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>852, 1768</sup> She died on Mar 03, 1964 in Monessen, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>852</sup> She married Joseph Minniti

Joseph Minniti and Constance Miller had the following child: i. Mary Angela<sup>8</sup> Minniti<sup>109</sup>

484. Michael Everett<sup>7</sup> Miller (Everett Michael<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 853, 1769</sup> He married Eleanor Anne Flynn, daughter of Francis Clement Flynn, on Jun 19, 1965 in Clayton County, Missouri.<sup>1769</sup> She was born on Nov 11, 1942 in Missouri.<sup>1770</sup> She died on Apr 27, 2012 in Missouri.<sup>109, 1771</sup>

Eleanor Anne Flynn was buried in Calvary Cemetery.

#### Notes for Eleanor Anne Flynn:

Miller, Eleanor Flynn Eleanor Flynn Miller, baptized into the hope of Christ's resurrection on Friday, April 27, 2012. Beloved wife for 46 years of Michael E. Miller; dearest mother of Elizabeth Anne Miller (Bryan S. Wulfing) and Christopher M. Miller (Jennifer K. Pool); dear grandmother of Kathryn Claire and Caroline Elizabeth; dear sister of Richard G. Flynn, Jane S. McDowell, John J. Flynn, Thomas E. Flynn and the late Francis Reynolds Flynn; our dear sister-in-law, aunt and great aunt. Services: A Memorial Mass will be celebrated at St. Joseph Catholic Church, Meramec at Maryland, Clayton, on Friday, May 4 at 1:00 pm. Private interment at Calvary Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorials appreciated to the Eleanor Reynolds Flynn Scholarship Fund at Fontbonne University, 6800 Wydown Blvd, St. Louis, MO 63105. The family will receive friends at THE LUPTON CHAPEL, 7233 Delmar Blvd, University City, on Thursday, May 3 from 5:00 pm until 8:00 pm. A Service of THE LUPTON CHAPEL

Michael Everett Miller and Eleanor Anne Flynn had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth Anne<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup> She married **Bryan S. Wulfing**
- ii. Christopher M. Miller<sup>109</sup> He married Jennifer K. Pool
- 485. Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller (Roy Francis<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 858, 861, 1772-1776</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 858, 861, 1775</sup> She died on Dec 17, 2007 in Clyde, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 861</sup> She married Robert Gail Hinton, son of George Charles Hinton and Minnie Claire Saxton, on Mar 02, 1935 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1772</sup> He was born on May 25, 1913 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1774</sup> He died on Mar 06, 1987 in Rossiter R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1774</sup>

Rosa Frances Miller was buried in Dever's Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rosa Frances Miller: Rosa Hinton Clyde

Rosa Frances Hinton, 90, of the Clyde area of New Florence, died Dec. 17, 2007 at St. Andrews Village, Indiana. Born March 7, 1917 in Robinson, she was the daughter of the late Roy and Rose Ayers Miller. Rosa was a member of Steffey United Methodist Church, Johnsonburg, and retired from Lorree Footware, Big Run. She is survived by children, Gail and wife Lorraine, and Ruby States and husband Darrel, both of Clyde, and Clair Ames, Dubois; 11 grandchildren; 25 great-grandchildren; and 14 great-

great-grandchildren. Besides her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Robert Gail Hinton; brother Terry Miller; two grandchildren; and four great- grandchildren. Friends were received at the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh, where services were held Thursday with Pastor Ruth A. Moore officiating. Interment was in Dever's Cemetery, Johnsonburg.

Robert Gail Hinton and Rosa Frances Miller had the following children:

764. i. Willis Gail<sup>8</sup> Hinton<sup>109, 861, 1774-1775, 2599</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1936 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2599</sup> He died on Sep 24, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Emma Lorraine Spencer**, daughter of Glen Spencer and Sarah Dunlap, in 1957.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Apr 19, 1939 in Rossiter, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on May 17, 2022 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

> Notes for Willis Gail Hinton: In 2007, Gail and Lorraine were living in Clyde, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Obituary of Willis Gail Hinton

Willis Gail Hinton, 88, of Indiana, PA, went home to his Lord on September 24, 2024.

Gail was born on June 21, 1936, in Robinson, PA. He was the son of the late Robert Gail and Rosa Frances (Miller) Hinton; survived by his daughters: Debra Gail Matula (late Norbert), Ebensburg, PA; Molly Griffith (Michael), Home, PA; Grandchildren: Charity Gail Reihart, Matthew Matula (Laura), Dustin Griffith (Sarah), Alicia Lorraine Frick (David); Greatgrandchildren: Mariah Hutchison (Tanner), Simeon, Louisa, Judah, Charlotte, and Asher Matula; Madison, Kaylee, Gunnar Griffith; (Trey), Jayden, Preston, Chloe, and Bella Frick. Preceded in death by his beloved wife of 65 years, Emma Lorraine (Spencer) Hinton, and sisters Ruby States and Claire Aimes.

Gail graduated from Punxsutawney High School. He retired from Bethlehem Steel in Johnstown, PA.

Gail was a member of F&AM Acacia Lodge #355, where he was Past Master, Blairsville, and Elks Lodge 0406, Blairsville, where he was past Exalted Ruler.

A private ceremony will be held by the family. Arrangements by Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh. Online condolences to www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com. Friends and family are invited to a Memorial Open House at the Michael Griffith residence on October 5th from 3 to 6 PM

765. ii. Ruby Rae Hinton<sup>109, 861, 1774-1775, 2600-2603</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1938 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2600</sup> She died on Sep 06, 2018 in Clyde, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2600</sup> She married Darrel Eugene States in 1958.<sup>2601</sup> He was born on Jul 28, 1936.<sup>2604</sup>

Notes for Ruby Rae Hinton: In 2007, Ruby and Darrel were living in Clyde, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Irene Claire Hinton<sup>109, 861, 1773-1774, 1776, 2605</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1940 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1773, 1776</sup> She died on Nov 06, 2018 in DuBois, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **Anthony Rocco**, son of Samuel Rocco and Susie Taverna, on Oct 04, 1975 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1773</sup> He was born on Sep 05, 1930.<sup>1773, 1776</sup> She married (2) **? Ames**

Irene Claire Hinton was buried in Dever's Cemetery, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Irene Claire Hinton:

Irene Claire "Gigi" Ames, 77, of DuBois, passed away Tuesday, November 6, 2018 at Penn Highlands DuBois. She was born November 28, 1940 in Robinson, Allegheny County, a daughter of the late Robert Gale and Rosa Frances (Miller) Hinton.

Her passion in life was learning sign language through Gallaudet University. She loved being an Interpreter for the deaf for over ten years.

Irene was a vibrant woman that enjoyed volunteering at Christ the King, and formerly hosted deaf awareness classes with Abby the dog at Punxsutawney High School.

She is survived by three children, Kimberly Vos of DuBois, William G. Clark of Clearfield, and Greg A. Clark of Port Orange, Florida; twelve grandchildren, twenty-three great grandchildren; Gale Hinton and wife Lorraine of Armagh; and brother in law Darrell States of DuBois.

Preceded in death by her parents, two daughters, Lucinda Ryals and Pamala Garthwait; three granddaughters, Tonya Watson, Tracy Vos and Melinda Clark; one sister, Ruby States.

In accordance to Irene's wishes there will be no viewing or visitation. Arrangements entrusted to Shumaker Funeral Home, Inc., Punxsutawney.

Irene's ashes will be interred at Devers Cemetery, Indiana County.

Published in The Courier Express on Nov. 8, 2018

486. Terry Willis<sup>7</sup> Miller (Roy Francis<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>859-860, 1779-1784</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1920 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>859-860, 1780-1782</sup> He died on May 06, 1992.<sup>860, 1781</sup> He married (1) Stella C. Henderson She was born on Feb 26, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1783</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1967 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1783</sup> He married (2) Estella Mae Ross, daughter of Fred Ross and Myrtle Ford, on Aug 16, 1984 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>859</sup> She was born on May 07, 1909.<sup>859</sup> She died in 1993.

Terry Willis Miller was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Grandview, Spencer County, Indiana.

Terry Willis Miller and Stella C. Henderson had the following child:

Edward Gilbert<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>1782, 1784, 2606-2609</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1947 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1784, 2607-2609</sup> He died on May 05, 1989.<sup>2609</sup> He married Pamela Joyce Graham, daughter of Harman Graham and Joyce Beatty, on Jun 01, 1981 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1784</sup> She was born on Oct 19, 1956 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1784</sup> She died on May 26, 2016 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Edward Gilbert Miller** was buried in Forest Lawn Memorial Park, Conemaugh Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Estella Mae Ross was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Terry Willis Miller and Estella Mae Ross had no children.

487. James Arthur<sup>7</sup> Miller (Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>844, 864, 873-874, 1785-1788</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1915 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 844, 864, 874, 1785-1786, 1789</sup> He died on Jul 03, 1969 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1785, 1789</sup> He married **Della Halloran** She was born on Jan 10, 1909 in County Mayo, Ireland.<sup>1790</sup> She died on Feb 21, 1981 in Townsend, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1791</sup>

James Arthur Miller was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Della Halloran was buried in All Saints Cemetery, Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.

James Arthur Miller and Della Halloran had the following children:

- i. Kathleen Ann<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>109, 874, 1786-1787</sup> was born in 1947.<sup>1786</sup> She married (1) **Joseph B. Walther** in Jul 1967.<sup>1787</sup> She married (2) **? Blair**
- 766. ii. James Walter Miller<sup>109, 874, 1786, 1788</sup> was born on Aug 06, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1788</sup> He died on May 19, 2014 in Townsend, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>109, 1788</sup> He married **Grace Walther** about 1968.<sup>109</sup>

James Walter Miller was buried in All Saints Cemetery, Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.

Notes for James Walter Miller: James W. "Butch" Miller Sr.(1949 - 2014) "Butch"

James W. Miller, Sr.

AGE: 64 • Townsend

"Butch", James W. Miller, Sr., 64 of Townsend, passed away surrounded by his wife and sons on Monday, May 19, 2014.

Butch was born on August 6, 1949 in Indiana, Pennsylvania, son of the late James A., born in Bolivar, Pennsylvania, and Della (Halloran) Miller, born in County Mayo, Ireland. He was recently predeceased by "Aunt Ruth" B. Skelley, who lived with him and his wife, Grace, for nearly forty years.

Together with his wife and son, John, Butch founded J. W. Miller Welding & Boiler Repair Company, Inc. in 1996. A welder and boilermaker by trade, he previously worked at Potts Welding in New Castle, Delaware for thirty years. Butch served his country honorably in the United States Army.

Butch was known for the pride he took in his work and would not have his name associated with a job unless that job was done right. He enjoyed building things, especially out of metal. A generous man, Butch would often make repairs for others in need, especially those older than he, without accepting something in return. He rebuilt cars and trucks, skills he learned working in his father's auto garage and gas station while a teenager. His truck was always clean, inside and out, and the mower lines on his lawn were always straight.

Butch is survived by his wife of nearly forty-six years, Grace (Walther); his sons of whom he was very proud, Jim of Manhattan, New York City, and John and his wife, Liz of Townsend; his beloved granddaughter, Maura Ellen, whom he affectionately called "Boo"; his favorite dog, Sandy; his sister, Kathleen Blair of Wilmington; his brother, Thomas Miller of Townsend; and his many nieces and nephews. Butch will be dearly missed by his cousins with whom he grew close after discovering a love for traveling throughout Ireland, England and Scotland.

Butch's family would like to acknowledge the nurses, doctors and staff at the Hospital of the University of Pennsylvania, Christiana Hospital and the Wilmington Hospital Center for Rehabilitation for the skill, care and thoughtfulness they provided during his illness.

Family and friends are invited to visit at the Doherty Funeral Home, 3200 Limestone Road, Pike Creek on Thursday, May 29 from 5:00-7:00PM. A Mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated at St. John the Beloved Church, 907 Milltown Road, Wilmington on Friday, May 30 at 9:30AM. Interment will follow in All Saints Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Wilmington Hospital Center for Rehabilitation, 501 E. 14th Street, Wilmington, DE 19801.

Published in The News Journal from May 23 to May 28, 2014

- iii. Thomas M. Miller<sup>874</sup>
- 488. Glen Charles<sup>7</sup> Miller (Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>415, 844, 870, 873, 1799-1801</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1923 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>415, 870, 1799-1801</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1992 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 870, 1799</sup> He married **Sara Louise Lear** She was born on Mar 24, 1926 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana.<sup>415, 1802-1803</sup>

She died on Mar 01, 1980.415, 1802-1803

Glen Charles Miller was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Sara Louise Lear was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Glen Charles Miller and Sara Louise Lear had the following children:

i. Rebecca<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>109, 1801</sup> was born in 1947.<sup>1801</sup> She married William Pease

Notes for Rebecca Miller: In 1992, Rebecca and William were living in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

767. ii. Gwen C. Miller<sup>109, 2610-2611</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1956.<sup>2611</sup> She married **Lane Thomas Gamble** He was born on Apr 18, 1951.<sup>2612</sup>

Notes for Gwen C. Miller:

In 1992, Gwen and Lane were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

489. Hope L.<sup>7</sup> Miller (Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 873</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Apr 04, 2015 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Nick Patrick Saltarelli, son of Antonio Saltarelli and Rose Chero, about 1945.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Apr 08, 1923 in Blacklick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1804-1806</sup> He died on Mar 01, 2006 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1806</sup>

**Hope L. Miller** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Hope L. Miller:

SALTARELLI - Hope L., 90, New Florence, passed away April 4, 2015, at the Communities at Indian Haven. Born Nov. 23, 1924, in Bolivar, daughter of late Walter and Beatrice (McClelland) Miller. Also preceded in death by husband, Nick P. Saltarelli; grandson, Anthony William "Tony" Saltarelli; and brothers and sisters, James A. "Buck" Miller, Edith Hopkins, W. Paul Miller, John Homer Miller, Glen C. "Tight Eye" Miller, A. Kathryn "Kack" Deal and Robert W. "Bob" Miller. Survived by sons, Gary P. "Toby," married to Sue E. Moore, Franklin, and Nicholas J., married to Janet Meyer, New Florence; grandchildren, Vincent P. Vincent, and wife, Mary Leigh (Whiddon), Dothan, Ala.; Theresa L. Saltarelli, Pasadena, Calif.; and Kimberly R. Saltarelli-Mittong, Verona; great-grandson, William Patrick Vincent; and sister, Rebecca L. Edler, Delaware. Member of Holy Family Catholic Church, Seward, formerly St. Mary's Catholic Church, and Laurel Valley Senior Center, New Florence. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence. Mass of Christian Burial will be held at 11 a.m. Friday at Holy Family Church, 425 Bridge St., Seward, the Rev. Robert Washko, officiating. Internment, Fort Palmer Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the Communities at Indian Haven, 1675 Saltsburg Ave., Indiana, Pa. 15701.

**Nick Patrick Saltarelli** was buried in Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Nick Patrick Saltarelli: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (March 2, 2006)

## SALTARELLI - Nick P.

SALTARELLI - Nick P., 82, New Florence, died March 1, 2006, at Windber Hospice. Born April 8, 1923, in Blacklick, the son of the late Antonio "Tony" and Rose (Chero) Saltarelli. Also preceded in death by grandson, Anthony William "Tony," and brothers, Victor, Joseph and Primo Saltarelli. Survived by wife of 61 years, Hope L. (Miller) Saltarelli; sons, Gary P. "Toby," married to Sue E. Moore, Franklin; Nicholas J., married to Janet Meyer, New Florence; grandchildren, Vincent P. Vincent, and wife, Mary Leigh (Whiddon), Dothan, Ala.; Theresa L. Saltarelli; and Kimberly R., wife of Curtis Mittong, all of Los Angeles; and great-grandson, William Patrick Vincent. Member of St. Mary's Catholic Church, New Florence; Knights of Columbus; and Laurel Valley Senior Center, New Florence. Charter member of New Florence VFW Post 7622. U.S. Army veteran of World War II. Retired employee of Penelec with 43 years of service. Friends received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral

Home, where parish rosary will be recited at 7:45 p.m. Mass of Christian Burial, 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Mary's Catholic Church, New Florence, the Rev. Bede Mulligan. Interment, Fort Palmer Cemetery.

Nick Patrick Saltarelli and Hope L. Miller had the following children:

Gary Patrick<sup>8</sup> Saltarelli<sup>109, 1804, 2613</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>1804</sup> He married **Sue Ellen Moore**, daughter of Plummer O. Moore, on Jun 26, 1971 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2613</sup>

Notes for Gary Patrick Saltarelli: In 2006 and 2015, Gary and Sue were living in Franklin, Pennsylvania.

ii. Nicholas James Saltarelli<sup>1804, 2614</sup> was born on Jan 28, 1949.<sup>2614</sup> He married **Janet Meyers** 

Notes for Nicholas James Saltarelli: In 2006 and 2015, Nick and Janet were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

490. Rebecca Louise<sup>7</sup> Miller (Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>844, 869, 873, 1812-1813</sup> was born in 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844, 869, 873</sup> She married (1) Donald Ralph Lynn, son of Joseph Simpson Lynn and Gertrude Irene Blair, on Feb 14, 1948 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>869</sup> He was born on Oct 08, 1926 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1812, 1814-1816</sup> He died on May 15, 1963 in New Castle, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1816-1817</sup> She married (2) ? Elder

**Donald Ralph Lynn** was buried in Gracelawn Memorial Park, New Castle, New Castle County, Delaware.

Donald Ralph Lynn and Rebecca Louise Miller had the following children:

- 768. i. Carrie Lou<sup>8</sup> Lynn<sup>1812-1813, 2615</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1813, 2615</sup> She died on May 13, 2006 in Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1813, 2615</sup> She married **Alfred Finch** 
  - ii. Amy C. Lynn<sup>1813, 2616</sup> She married **James J. Hemphill** in 1970.<sup>2616</sup>

? Elder and Rebecca Louise Miller had no children.

491. Anna Jane<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 1818-1819</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 03, 2008 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married **Paul Henry Jones**, son of Russell C. Jones and Bessie M. Brett, on Dec 06, 1941 in Montgomery County, Virginia.<sup>1818</sup> He was born on Dec 21, 1917 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1820-1822</sup> He died on Jan 01, 1974 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1820-1822</sup>

Anna Jane Clawson was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Jane Clawson: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (May 5, 2008)

Anna Jane Jones

i.

JONES ñ Anna Jane, 87, of Robinson, died Saturday, May 3, 2008, in Beacon Ridge, Ind. She was born March 31, 1921, in Bolivar, a daughter of the late Ralph and Jennie Miller Clawson. She was a member of the Faith Lutheran Church. In addition to her parents, she was also preceded in death by her husband, Paul H. Jones, in 1974; a son, Kenneth P. Jones, in 2001; and three brothers, Roy, William and Charles Clawson. She is survived by two brothers, John M. Clawson of Ligonier; and James D. (and his wife, Wanda) Clawson of Bolivar; a daughter-in-law, Cora Jones of Robinson; two grandsons, Shann and Derek Jones; two great-grandchildren, Devin and Kendra Jones; and numerous nieces and nephews and great-nieces and nephews. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, 536 Market St., Bolivar, where Anna Janeís life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Wednesday, with her pastor, the Rev. Scott Klimke officiating. Interment will follow in the Blairsville Cemetery.

Paul Henry Jones was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Henry Jones and Anna Jane Clawson had the following child:

- 769. i. Kenneth Paul<sup>8</sup> Jones<sup>1819</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1942 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1819</sup> He died on Oct 01, 2001 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1819</sup> He married **Coradina B. Bucceri** on Aug 20, 1965.
- 492. Roy Willard<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 1823-1825</sup> was born on May 17, 1922 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup> He died on Dec 06, 2002 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) Thelma C. Momcelovic, daughter of Dmitar Momcilovich and Milicia Kuzmanovich, on Oct 02, 1942.<sup>1825</sup> She was born on Aug 28, 1914 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1824</sup> She died on Aug 04, 1949 in Youngwood, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1824</sup> He married (2) Meredith June Whaley, daughter of Freeman F. Whaley and Olive Miller, on May 21, 1965 in Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1823</sup> She was born on Oct 06, 1923 in Everson Faye, Pennsylvania.<sup>1826</sup> She died on Nov 28, 1993 in Scottdale, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1824</sup>

Roy Willard Clawson was buried in Youngwood Cemetery, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Willard Clawson: Roy Willard Clawson Sr. Scottdale

Roy Willard Clawson Sr., 80, of Scottdale, went home to be with God on Friday, Dec. 6, 2002, in Latrobe Area Hospital. Born May 17, 1922, in Bolivar, he was a son of the late Ralph and Jennie (Miller) Clawson. He was a member of Everson Evangelical Church; Bolivar United Methodist Church; Youngwood and East Huntingdon Sportsmen Clubs; and Robertshaw Retirees Club. Prior to his retirement, he was a machinist for Robertshaw Controls, New Stanton. A veteran of World War II, Roy earned the rank of staff sergeant in the U.S. Army Air Corps. He received a Good Conduct Medal, European African Middle Eastern Campaign Medal and World War II Victory Medal. He was a graduate of Bolivar High School, Class of 1940. He will be sadly missed by his family: a son, Roy "Chip" Clawson of Scottdale; two daughters, Kathie R. Clawson of Latrobe and Amie Sue Clawson of Scottdale; four grandchildren, Kelly Cunningham, Jason Leeper and wife, Tamara, Joshua Leeper and wife, Kara, and Michael Clawson; two great-grandchildren, Zachary and Seth Leeper; two brothers, John Clawson of Ligonier and James Clawson and wife, Wanda, of Bolivar; and a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his first wife. Thelma Momcelovic Clawson, in 1949; his second wife, Meredith June Whaley Clawson, in 1993; and two brothers, Charles Hillis and William Clawson. Friends will be received at the JAY B. PETERSON FUNERAL HOME, Depot and Fifth streets, Youngwood, Monday from 6 to 8 p.m. and Tuesday from 10 to 11 a.m., at which time his funeral service will begin with the Rev. Robert Patton officiating. Interment will follow in Youngwood Cemetery. Eugene G. Saloom, funeral director, in charge.

Roy Willard Clawson and Thelma C. Momcelovic had the following child:

770. i. Kathie Raye<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>1825</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1947. She married **Thomas Leeper** on Nov 11, 1966.

Roy Willard Clawson and Meredith June Whaley had the following children:

- ii. Roy Willard<sup>8</sup> Clawson Jr.<sup>1825</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1967.<sup>1825</sup>
- 771. iii. Amie Sue Clawson<sup>1825</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1970.<sup>1825</sup>

493. **William Zerald**<sup>7</sup> **Clawson** (Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 878, 1827-1830</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 878, 1828-1830</sup> He died on Jan 22, 2002 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 878</sup> He married **Carrie Deane Hall**, daughter of Joseph Jamison Hall Sr. and Mary Minerva Donahue, on Aug 21, 1944. She was born on Jul 25, 1924 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Apr 09, 2020 in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**William Zerald Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Zerald Clawson: William Clawson Obituary William Z. Clawson, 78, of Bolivar, died Tuesday, Jan. 22, 2002, in UPMC Lee Regional, Johnstown. He was born Jan. 6, 1924, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1977, he had been employed as an inspector by Bethlehem Steel for 30 years. He was a World War II veteran, having served in the U.S. Navy. He was a member of the Bolivar United Methodist Church, Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM, Robinson VFW #9310 and the Bolivar American Legion #128. Surviving are his wife of 57 years, Carrie Deane Hall Clawson; two sons, Dennis W. Clawson and wife, Carol, of Greensburg and William A. Clawson and wife, Ginny, of Penn Run; seven grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; four stepgreat-grandchildren; three brothers, James Clawson of Bolivar, John Clawson of Ligonier and Roy Clawson of Scottdale; a sister, Anna Jane Jones of Robinson; and several nieces and nephews. Friends will be received Thursday from 3 to 5 and 7 to 9 p.m. at the J. PAUL McCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL, Bolivar, where services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. Interment in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar. Memorial donations may be made to the Physicians Dialysis Center, 344 Budfield St., Johnstown, PA 15904, or to Tri-Community Ambulance. Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM will hold services in the funeral chapel Thursday at 7:30 p.m.

Carrie Deane Hall was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Carrie Deane Hall:

Carrie Deane Clawson

July 25, 1924 - April 9, 2020

95, formerly of Bolivar, died Thursday, April 9, 2020 at Newhaven Court at Linwood, Greensburg. She was born July 25, 1924 in Robinson, a daughter of the late Joseph and Mary Donahue Hall. She resided in Bolivar most of her life and was highly respected and known beyond the boundaries of the town. Carrie Deane was "famous" for her scrumptious home-made bread, rolls, cinnamon buns, cakes, pies, and more. All of her grandchildren and great grandchildren as well as many others are proud owners of her crocheted blankets. For many years, her Bolivar neighbors and friends canned beets, made garden special, and more in her well suited basement. She provided, over the years, donated baked goods to churches and elder care homes. Perhaps, though, she is best remembered as an extremely gracious, loving, kind, mother, and grandmother. Nothing was more important to Carrie Deane than her family, neighbors, and friends. In addition to her parents she was predeceased by her loving husband, William Z, Clawson who died in 2002 and these siblings: Isabell, Grace, Joseph, Patty, and Charlotte. She is survived by two sons, William (Betty) Clawson, Dennis (Carol) Clawson, a sister, Betty Graymus, a brother, Paul Hall, five grandchildren: Billie Sue (Dave) Early, Kimberly Clawson, Adam (Carolyn) Clawson, Stephanie (Mike) Zezzo and Suzanne (John) Dzvonick who all loved her and spent many days and nights learning how to cook and bake. She is also survived by these great-grandchildren: Daniel and Matthew Early, Ashley Victoriana, Breanna, Danielle, and Evan Clawson, Cole and Sophia Zezzo and Lydia and Lucas Dzvoncik, and numerous nieces and nephews. The family wishes to acknowledge the love and care provided by the Bolivar "family." Super special thanks goes to Pat Skavang and Katthy Griffith as well as Michael Robertson who were there every step of the way. Many, many other relatives, neighbors, and friends are also thanked for friendly visits, occassional personal care, and the delivery of delicious food. A huge thank you is to be given to Newhaven Court's highly skilled and caring staff and the nurses and staff from Bridges Hospice. A private graveside burial will take place at the Bolivar Westview Cemetery at the convenience of the family. A well deserved memorial service will be held at a later time and date to be announced. Memorial contributions, if desired, may be made to the Bolivar Vol. Fire Co., P. O. Box 3, Bolivar, PA 15923. To leave a condolence or tribute for Carrie Deane or her family, please visit:www.jpaulmccrackenfuneralchapel.com. The J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel, Inc. of Ligonier is assisting the family

William Zerald Clawson and Carrie Deane Hall had the following children:

i. William Alfred<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 1827</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1944 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1827</sup> He died on Dec 15, 2022 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) Mary C. McClellan, daughter of Lysle Vernon B. McClellan Sr. and Lydia N. Balabouchina, on Jan 16, 1970 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1827</sup> She was born on May 12, 1947.<sup>1827</sup> He married (2) Ginny Stephens on Oct 21. He married (3) Betty ?

Notes for William Alfred Clawson:

William Alfred Clawson Obituary

With heavy hearts, we announce the death of William Alfred Clawson of Heilwood, Pennsylvania, born in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, who passed away on December 15, 2022 at the age of 78. Family and friends can send flowers and condolences in memory of the loved one. Leave a sympathy message to the family on the memorial page of William Alfred Clawson to pay them a last tribute.

He was predeceased by : his parents, William Z. Clawson and Carrie Deane Clawson (Hall). He is survived by : his close friend Betty Murdick; his children, Billie Early (David), Kimberly Clawson (Chris) and Adam Clawson (Carolyn); his grandchildren, Breanna, Danielle, Ashley, Daniel, Evan and Matthew; his brother Dennis Clawson (Carol); and his nieces, Stephanie Zezzo (Mike) and Suzanne Dzvonick (John).

Visitation will be held on Tuesday, December 20th 2022 from 6:00 PM to 8:00 PM and on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 from 12:00 PM to 1:00 PM at the Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home (139 N Ligonier St, New Florence, PA 15944). A funeral service will be held on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 at 1:00 PM at the same location.

773. ii. Dennis Wayne Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on May 09, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Carol Luther**, daughter of John M. Luther and Louse L. Love, on Aug 14, 1971.

> Notes for Dennis Wayne Clawson: In 2010, Dennis and Carol were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

494. John Miller<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 1831</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He died on Jun 21, 2012 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Roberta Mock on Oct 29, 1951. She was born on Apr 14, 1933.<sup>879</sup> She died in Mar 1987 in Ligonier R. D., Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>879</sup>

**John Miller Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for John Miller Clawson:

John M. Clawson, 83, formerly of Ligonier, died early Thursday morning, June 21, 2012, in the Indiana Regional Hospital. He was born Jan. 5, 1929, in Bolivar, a son of the late Ralph and Jenny Miller Clawson. Prior to his retirement in 1992, he had been employed by Latrobe Steel. He was an Army veteran of the Korean War. He was a member of the Heritage United Methodist Church and Byers-Tosh, American Legion No. 267. In addition to his parents, he was also preceded in death by his wife, Roberta Mock Clawson, in 1987; a daughter, Denise Neiderhiser, in 2011; a sister, Anna Jane Jones; three brothers, William, Roy and Charles Clawson; and two grandsons, Paul Lowman and David Hendrick. John is survived by four daughters, Deborah (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Craig) Scheetz, of Home, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta (Steve) Deyarmin, of Mechanicsburg; 12 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; a son-in-law, John Neiderhiser, of Naples, Fla.; and a brother, James (Wanda) Clawson, of Bolivar. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where John's life will be celebrated at 11 a.m. Monday with Dr. J. Paul McCracken officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. To sign the online guestbook or to send condolences to the family, please visit: www.jpaulmccrackenfuneralchapel.com.

John Miller Clawson and Roberta Mock had the following children:

774. i. Deborah Ruth<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 1831</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1952. She married **Paul Thomas** Lowman Sr., son of Tom Lowman and Betty ?, on May 28, 1977.

Notes for Deborah Ruth Clawson: In 2011 and 2012, Debbie and Tom were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

775. ii. Denise Loraine Clawson<sup>109, 2617</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1953 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Oct 07, 2011 in Naples, Collier County, Florida.<sup>109</sup> She married

John E. Neiderhiser Jr. on Jul 29, 1972.

**Denise Loraine Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Denise Loraine Clawson: Denise L. Neiderhiser

Formerly of Ligonier

Denise L. Neiderhiser, 57, formerly of Ligonier, died Friday morning, Oct. 7, 2011, in Vitas Hospice, Naples, Fla. She was born Dec. 29, 1953, in Johnstown, a daughter of John M. Clawson, of Ligonier, and the late Roberta Mock Clawson. While living in Ligonier, she and her husband owned and operated J P Upholstery. She attended the Heritage United Methodist Church. Prior to her illness, she had been employed as a pharmacy technician for Winn-Dixie in Naples, Fla. In addition to her father, she is also survived by her husband of 39 years, John E. Neiderhiser Jr., of Naples, Fla.; a daughter, Wendy A. Neiderhiser, of Fort Myers, Fla.; two sons, John E. Neiderhiser III, of Fort Myers, Fla., and Frank R. (Kelly) Neiderhiser, of Pittsburgh; a grandson, Paul John Schwendel; and four sisters, Debbie (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Gregg) Scheetz, of Indiana, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta Dyarmin, of Mechanicsburg. Denise's family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where her life will be celebrated at 11 a.m Thursday with the Rev. John E. Flower officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. Memorial contributions, if desired, may be made in Denise's memory to the Ligonier Valley Library.

776. iii. Diane Lynn Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on May 04, 1955. She married **Gregg D. Sheetz** on Jun 25, 1977.

Notes for Diane Lynn Clawson: In 2011, Diane and Gregg were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 777. iv. Jennifer Lee Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1959. She married (1) **Hugh J. Schultz** on Aug 18, 1979. She married (2) **? Jacob**
- 778. v. Roberta Jane Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1960. She married (1) **? Hendrick** on Sep 24, 1980. She married (2) **? Byers** after 1983. She married (3) **Steve Deyarmin**

Notes for Roberta Jane Clawson: In 2012, Roberta and Steve were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

495. James Davis<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1832</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1933 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1832</sup> He died on Sep 07, 2020 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Wanda Lee Lear, daughter of Alvin Ernest Lear and Ora Virginia Henderson, on Dec 19, 1959 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1832</sup> She was born in 1937.<sup>1832</sup>

**James Davis Clawson** was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for James Davis Clawson:

In 2008 and 2012, Jim and Wanda were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

James D. Clawson, 87, Bolivar, passed away September 7, 2020 at Conemaugh Memorial Medical Center. Born April 24, 1933 in Bolivar, the son of the late Ralph D. & Jennie (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by daughter Lauren Gay Clawson, sister Anna Jane Jones, brothers Roy, William, and John Clawson and infant brother Charles. Survived by loving wife of 60 years, Wanda (Lear) Clawson children Gladine McMasters, and husband Glenn, Eileen Clawson-Gaul, and Jerry Clawson and wife Nancy, grandchildren Colin, Leeanna, Caitlyn, Jocelyn, Noah, and Lylah, great-grandchildren Raelyn, Alexander and Jameson. James was a member of First Church of Christ, Bolivar, former Bolivar Council member, former member of Bolivar Vol. Fire Co., former plant superintendent of Precision Wire

of Blairsville and avid wood worker. Memorial Service will be held 11 am Thursday at First Church of Christ, 3041 Route 259, Bolivar, face coverings are required, with Lloyd Campbell officiating. Private interment Bolivar West View Cemetery. In lieu of flowers memorial donations may be made to First Church of Christ, Bolivar. Arrangements in care of Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence.

James Davis Clawson and Wanda Lee Lear had the following children:

- 779. i. Gladine Sue<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1960 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) Arnold W. Holden on Jan 05, 1980. She married (2) Glenn McMaster Jr., son of Glenn McMaster and Janeen Fay McClure, on Aug 13, 1993.<sup>2617</sup>
  - Eileen Faye Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1961 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married Jeffrey A. Gaul, son of Samuel C. Gaul and Jean G. Rich, on Sep 24, 1988.<sup>2617</sup>
  - iii. Laurene Gay Clawson<sup>109, 2617</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1965 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 13, 1965 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Laurene Gay Clawson** was buried in Bolivar Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

 iv. Jerry James Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on May 05, 1970 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Nancy Beth Brilhart**, daughter of Joseph H. Brilhart Jr. and Erma L. Nale, on Jun 20, 1998.<sup>2617</sup>

Notes for Jerry James Clawson: In 2020, Jerry and Nancy were living in Carlisle, Cumberland County, Pennsylvannia.

496. Lois Lorraine<sup>7</sup> Miller (William Irvin<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 844, 1397</sup> was born about Jan 1930 in Pennsylvania.<sup>844</sup> She married (1) ? Moyer She married (2) Glenn Francis Burkett He was born on Oct 09, 1923 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1838-1840</sup> He died on Dec 23, 2012 in Clearwater, Pinellas County, Florida.<sup>109, 1839-1840</sup>

? Moyer and Lois Lorraine Miller had the following child:

i. Gary<sup>8</sup> Moyer<sup>109</sup>

Glenn Francis Burkett and Lois Lorraine Miller had the following children:

- i. Roxann<sup>8</sup> Burkett<sup>109, 2618</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1951.<sup>2618</sup> She married \* Juric
- ii. Henry Burkett<sup>109</sup>
- 497. William Irvan<sup>7</sup> Miller (William Irvin<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1841</sup> He married Phanuel Jean Lear, daughter of Jerry Alexander Lear and Bessie V. Little, on Dec 09, 1949.<sup>1841</sup> She was born in 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1842</sup>

William Irvan Miller and Phanuel Jean Lear had the following child:

780. i. William<sup>8</sup> Miller was born on Aug 13, 1950 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jun 29, 2015 in Great Falls, Fairfax County, Virginia.<sup>109</sup> He married **Amy ?** on May 05, 1973.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for William Miller:

MILLER - William "Tracy," 64, Great Falls, Va., beloved husband, father, son and friend, died unexpectedly Monday, June 29, 2015, at home. Born Aug. 13, 1950, in Johnstown, and grew up in Bolivar. He graduated from Laurel Valley High School in New Florence, received his B.S. in chemical engineering from Bucknell University in 1972, and later received his M.B.A. from the University of Pittsburgh Graduate School of Business. He met his wife, Amy, while still in college. They were married on May 5, 1973, and recently celebrated their 42nd wedding anniversary. Tracy had a 25-year career with Mobil Chemical, where he held several positions including marketing manager of Mobil Petrochemicals International. He and Amy moved multiple times between Connecticut and Texas, and eventually settled in Great Falls, Va., where the family has lived for more than 20 years. Tracy retired in 2000, and for 15 years focused on actively pursuing numerous hobbies and interests including travel with Amy, model trains, personal investments and hunting. He was an avid reader, audiophile, wine enthusiast and professional taste tester of Amy's kitchen creations. His highest priorities were to his family and his faith. He was an active member of Great Falls United Methodist Church and a leader of their United Methodist Men. Survived by his wife, Amy; son and daughter-in-law, Justin and Natalie Miller, Leesburg, Va.; and son, Brent Miller, Ashburn, Va. In addition, he is survived by his parents, William and Jean Miller, Herndon, Va.; and an

extended family of aunts, uncles, cousins, nieces, nephews and in-laws. Tracy's legacy to all who knew him will continue through his values and integrity, brilliant mind, dedication, funloving and generous personality and compassion towards others. His commitment to giving carries on with his participation in the Washington Regional Transplant Community's Organ Donation Program. All are invited to join his family for a celebration of his life to be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, July 18, at Great Falls United Methodist Church, 10100 Georgetown Pike, Great Falls, Va. 22066, with a reception to follow. In lieu of flowers, please consider memorial donations to So Others Might Eat (SOME), some.org, and click on Honorary & Memorial Gifts; or Great Falls United Methodist Church.

498. **Curtis Franklin**<sup>7</sup> **Ramsey** (Helen Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 885-886</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 885</sup> He died on Aug 24, 2004 in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 885</sup> He married **Gladys M. Risinger** on May 20, 1988.<sup>109</sup>

Curtis Franklin Ramsey was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Curtis Franklin Ramsey: The Blairsville Dispatch (September 10, 2004)

Curtis F. Ramsey Coudersport

Curtis F. Ramsey, 79, of Coudersport, died Tuesday, Aug. 24, 2004, in the Bath Veterans Administration Medical Center, Bath, N.Y.

A son of Franklin and Helen (Miller) Ramsey, he was born Oct. 1, 1924 in Bolivar. Mr. Ramsey was a graduate of Brush Valley High School and a veteran of World War II, serving in the U.S. Army. He was the recipient of the Purple Heart and two bronze stars.

He was a member of American Legion Potter Post 192 and the Disable American Veterans. He worked as a truck driver for Scott Elgin prior to retirement and as a stone cutter with Everett Saulter afterward. He enjoyed hunting and stone cutting.

Surviving are his wife, Gladys M. (Risinger) Ramsey whom he married May 20, 1988;

Also eight children, Robert, William and Walter "Wally" and his wife Colleen, all of Coudersport, Wesley and his wife Liz of Warren, Sandra Hicks and her husband Tom of Coudersport, Mrs. Glen (Lisa) Gordon, Harrisburg, Patty Ramsey, Albuquer-que, N.M., and Mrs. Leo (Cora) Bennett, Erie;

Also two stepdaughters, Sharon Benamati of Clymer and Roberta McGinnis of Shinglehouse; many grandchildren and great-grandchildren; two brothers, John and wife Ruth and Harry and wife Barbara, Emporium; and twin sisters, Joan and Joyce of California.

He was preceded in death by his parents.

Services were held with full military rites accorded by members of the Potter County Honor Guard. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

Memorials may be made to the Bath Veterans Administration Medical Center at: Bath VA Center, Volunteer Services, Building 44, Bath, N.Y., 14810, with a notation on the check that should read, "In memory of Curtis F. Ramsey."

Curtis Franklin Ramsey and Gladys M. Risinger had the following children:

- i. Robert<sup>8</sup> Ramsey<sup>109</sup>
- ii. William Ramsey<sup>109</sup>
- iii. Walter Ramsey He married Colleen?

Notes for Walter Ramsey: In 2004, Walter and Colleen were living in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania. iv. Wesley Ramsey<sup>109</sup> He married Liz?

Notes for Wesley Ramsey: In 2004, Wesley and Liz were living in Warren, Warren County, Pennsylvania.

v. Sandra Ramsey<sup>109</sup> She married **Tom Hicks** 

Notes for Sandra Ramsey: In 2004, Sandra and Tom were living in Coudersport, Potter County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Lisa Ramsey<sup>109</sup> She married **Glen Gordon** 

Notes for Lisa Ramsey: In 2004, Lisa and Glen were living in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

- vii. Patty Ramsey
- viii. Cora Ramsey<sup>109</sup> She married Leo Bennett

Notes for Cora Ramsey:

In 2004, Cora and Leo were living in Erie, Erie County, Pennsylvania.

499. Dorothy Irene<sup>7</sup> Moorhead (Charlotte Adda<sup>6</sup> Strong, Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>895, 1852-1855</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1913 in Ursina, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>895, 1855</sup> She died on Dec 16, 2000 in Winter Haven, Polk County, Florida.<sup>1855</sup> She married James Henry Dillard on May 09, 1936 in Kings County, New York.<sup>1853</sup> He was born on Mar 17, 1911 in Altha, Calhoun County, Florida.<sup>12</sup>

**Dorothy Irene Moorhead** was buried in Ursina, Somerset County, Pennsylvania, Auburndale, Polk County, Florida.

### Notes for Dorothy Irene Moorhead:

Dorothy had won a 4 year scholarship to the Florida State College and received an A. B. degree, she later attended the University of Florida in Gainesville. She retired after 30 years of teaching high school English and Latin in Polk and Calhoun Counties in Florida. She was a member of the American Association of University Women for 15 years and served as president of the local branch for many years.

#### Notes for James Henry Dillard:

Henry was a general foreman in welding in the St. Johns Shipyard in Jacksonville, FL during WW II. He served 6 years in the U.S. Navy (1929-1935) and was honorably discharged as a Chief Petty Officer. He served on the USS Detroit, USS Omaha and the USS Louisville. After leaving the navy he taught welding in the Polk Co. Vocational School and was an instructor for Minerals and Chemical Corp.

James Henry Dillard and Dorothy Irene Moorhead had the following children:

- i. Joseph Henry<sup>8</sup> Dillard<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1942 in Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida.<sup>12</sup>
- 781. ii. Deidre Irene Dillard<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1945.<sup>12</sup> She married **Terry Lee Reinert** on Jun 04, 1965 in Winter Haven, Polk County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 09, 1943 in Tipton, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 500. Elinor Grace<sup>7</sup> Moorhead (Charlotte Adda<sup>6</sup> Strong, Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>896, 1857-1858</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1922 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>896</sup> She died on Jan 15, 2000.<sup>896</sup> She married (1) Louis Charles Numes on Nov 14, 1943 in Lake County, Florida.<sup>1857</sup> He was born on Nov 15, 1920 in Laton, Fresno County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Paul Rittenhouse

Notes for Elinor Grace Moorhead: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Elinor moved to California in Nov. 1944. She is a member of the Order of Eastern Star where she is the organist. She has been president of the Organ Club in Santa Clara.

Notes for Louis Charles Numes:

Charles "Chuck" was honorably discharged as a Sargent in 1945 after serving 6 years in the U.S. Army. He was engaged in the Asiatic/Pacific Theatre in the battles of New Guinea and Southern Phillipines and received several service medals. After the war he pursued a profession of a dairyman. By 1949 his River Inn registered Holstein herd was established and became one of the highest producing herds in California.

He received a Masters Degree in Animal husbandry and went to Graham Scientific Breeding School and in later years received degrees in small engines, refrigeration and air conditioning.

Louis Charles Numes and Elinor Grace Moorhead had the following children:

782. i. Cheryl Anne<sup>8</sup> Numes<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1947 in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Brain Austin Doolittle He was born on Dec 24, 1946 in Amarillo, Potter County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Wayne Cannon He was born in New Orleans, Orleans Parish, Louisiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Cheryl Anne Numes:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Cheryl graduated from the Florida State University in Tallahassee in 1972 and in 1980 was assigned to West Germany for 3 years. She was promoted to the rank of Major on Nov 1, 1982 and is presently (1984) stationed at Ft. Rucker, AL. She is an equestrain and in 1971 received her pilots license for a Cessna 150.

783. ii. Charles Irwin Numes<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1949 in Trurlock, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda Luanne Poe on May 29, 1973 in Carson City, Carson County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 16, 1952 in Kennett, Duncan County, Missouri.<sup>12</sup>

Paul Rittenhouse and Elinor Grace Moorhead had no children.

501. Nellie Anna<sup>7</sup> Strong (Frank Albert<sup>6</sup>, Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 109, 296, 904, 1860</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1924 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>904</sup> She died on Nov 27, 2014 in Geistown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>904</sup> She married Harold R. Shultz, son of Russell Shultz and Gladys ?, on Jan 18, 1943.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 24, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1860-1861</sup> He died on Oct 13, 2012 in Geistown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1860-1861</sup>

Notes for Nellie Anna Strong:

In 1954, Nellie and Frank were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold R. Shultz and Nellie Anna Strong had the following child:

i. Darlene R.<sup>8</sup> Shultz<sup>904, 1860, 2619</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1954 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2619</sup> She died on Jul 25, 1980.<sup>2619</sup>

**Darlene R. Shultz** was buried in Richland Cemetery, Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Darlene R. Shultz:

502. **Robert<sup>7</sup> Mason** (Emmett<sup>6</sup>, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup>

Robert Mason had the following child:

i. Jim<sup>8</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup>

503. Donnajean Marie<sup>7</sup> Mason (Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup>, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 907, 1862</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1862</sup> She died on Jul 23, 1972 in Norfolk, Virginia.<sup>1862</sup> She married William E. Bush Sr. in Mar 1954.<sup>12</sup>

William E. Bush Sr. and Donnajean Marie Mason had the following children:

i. Bill<sup>8</sup> Bush Jr.<sup>12</sup>

- ii. James Bush<sup>12</sup>
- 504. Lois Adell<sup>7</sup> Mason (Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup>, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>907, 1863-1865</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1930 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1863, 1865</sup> She died in Jul 1984.<sup>1865</sup> She married Hilbert L. Milliron on Oct 26, 1950 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1863</sup> He was born in 1928.<sup>1863</sup> He died in Aug 1984.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Lois Adell Mason:

Lois was adopted by Ester and Charles Mursch in 1938.

Hilbert L. Milliron and Lois Adell Mason had the following children:

- 784. i. David Parker<sup>8</sup> Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1953 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Dianne Ruth Bennett**
- 785. ii. Richard Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born in Apr 1954 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Patty ?**
- 786. iii. Gail Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1956 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jack Matus** in May 1977.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jan 30, 1956.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Adele Lynn Milliron<sup>1864</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1957 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1864</sup> She died on May 21, 1957 in Brentwood, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1864</sup>
- 787. v. Donna Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born in 1959.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Earnest**
- 788. vi. Lori Beth Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born in Aug 1963 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 505. **Mary Ellen**<sup>7</sup> **Mason** (Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup>, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 907</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1932.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Nedimyer** on Mar 21, 1953.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 18, 1927.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Mary Ellen Mason: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Mary Ellen was adopted by the Lukes in 1938, see family rec # 1228 Russell K. Mason

Joseph Nedimyer and Mary Ellen Mason had the following children:

- 789. i. Raymond Joseph<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1953.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jacquie Stratton** on Nov 25, 1989.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 14, 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- 790. ii. JoEllen Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1956.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ted Sage**

## Notes for JoEllen Nedimyer:

Mary Ellen Nedimyer tells us this history (1994). My brother Kenneth died from Scarlet Fever a week before my mother died of the same illness. My sister Dorajean had it so severly that she got encepilitious. Jack was unconcious for 25 days and went into meningitous. Both children were in a coma. Jack had a hearing problem

from then on. After my mother died and the quarentine was taken from the door, my 16 year old aunt MADALYN, my mothers sister, and Dorajean, Lois, Jack and I were taken to my mother's father's home. This was not a good arrangement because my

mother's mother had died and my grandfather had remarried. His wife did not want any of us there. My grandfather took me to live with a childless family in Altoona, PA, and they took care of me from 1934 till 1938 when my

father discerned that his wife did not want the responsibility of 4 children to raise, so my father gave permission that LOIS be adopted by the MURSH family in Pittsburgh, PA, and I be adopted by the LUKE family in Altoona, PA.

Mary Ellen also write that she was reunited with her brother and 2 sisters in 1950.

- 791. iii. Linda Anna Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1957.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael F. McKernan** on Apr 22, 1978.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 17, 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- 792. iv. Susan Kay Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1959.<sup>12</sup> She married **Samuel McCrea** on Apr 16, 1985.<sup>12</sup>
- 793. v. Gloria Michelle Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> She married **Wade A. Reffner** on Nov 24, 1978.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 09, 1956.<sup>2620</sup>
- 794. vi. Carol Jean Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on May 24, 1964.<sup>12</sup> She married **Christopher Robin Martin Sr.** on Dec 23, 1977.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 02, 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- 795. vii. Christine Joy Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on May 28, 1968.<sup>12</sup> She married **Brian Middleton Sr.** on Jun 12, 1982.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 15, 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- 796. viii. Coleen Ann Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on May 28, 1968.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul E. Wolfe Sr. on Jun

07, 1982.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 07, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

ix. Rosemary Ellen Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1970.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Rosemary Ellen Nedimyer: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Rosemary was born with cancer of the retina, called retinoblastuma. She is living in Edinboro, where she attends Edinboro University, studying physcology.

506. **James**<sup>7</sup> **Mason** (Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup>, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1942.<sup>12</sup>

James Mason had the following child:

- i. ?<sup>8</sup> Mason<sup>12</sup>
- 507. Florence Gail<sup>7</sup> Mason (Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup>, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1867-1868</sup> was born in Mar 1944.<sup>12</sup> She died in 2012.<sup>1868</sup> She married James Charles Salsgiver, son of Charles Salsgiver and Geraldine Wilson, on Oct 22, 1960 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1867</sup> He was born in 1939.<sup>1867</sup>

Florence Gail Mason was buried in Fry Cemetery, Nashville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Charles Salsgiver and Florence Gail Mason had the following children:

- 797. i. Mark W.<sup>8</sup> Salsgiver<sup>12, 2621-2623</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1966.<sup>2621, 2623</sup> He died on Dec 31, 2019 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2623</sup> He married Celeste McCafferty, daughter of Phil McCafferty and Eileen ?, on Jun 23, 1990.<sup>2622</sup> She was born on Jan 04, 1966 in Long Beach, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2623</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2009.<sup>2622</sup>
- 798. ii. Erik Salsgiver<sup>12</sup> He married **Melonie ?**
- 508. James Leonard<sup>7</sup> Strong Sr. (Paul Edward<sup>6</sup>, Edward E.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>) <sup>12, 302</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1936.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1998.<sup>302</sup> He married Shirley Mae Lunis She was born on Mar 09, 1943.<sup>12</sup>

James Leonard Strong Sr. was buried in St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Leonard Strong Sr. and Shirley Mae Lunis had the following children:

- i. James Leonard<sup>8</sup> Strong Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Paul Edward Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 22, 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jody Lee Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 05, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
- 509. **Catherine Lee**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Paul Edward<sup>6</sup>, Edward E.<sup>5</sup>, Henry<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Heller** He was born on Oct 25, 1941 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Richard Heller and Catherine Lee Strong had the following children:

- i. Shari<sup>8</sup> Heller<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1967 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Sheli Heller<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
- 510. Dennis Edward<sup>7</sup> McCreery (Ruth Marie<sup>6</sup> Strong, Edward E.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1944 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Marcia Kay Finke on Jun 15, 1965 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rebecca Hagen on Apr 11, 1977 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 23, 1950.<sup>12</sup>

Dennis Edward McCreery and Marcia Kay Finke had the following children:

- i. Shannon Dennis<sup>8</sup> McCreery<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1965 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Christopher Michael McCreery<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1968 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Heather Kathleen McCreery<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1975 in Crown Point, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Dennis Edward McCreery and Rebecca Hagen had the following child:

iv. Matthew Ross<sup>8</sup> McCreery<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1983 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

511. James Clark<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>917, 919, 1869-1879</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1882 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>919</sup> He died on Jun 12, 1947 in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>919</sup> He married Nellie Blanche Spires, daughter of Harrison Spires and Emma Jane Johns, on Sep 06, 1906 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Feb 27, 1886 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She vas born on Feb 27, 1886 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Clark Marsh was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Nellie Blanche Spires** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Clark Marsh and Nellie Blanche Spires had the following children:

i. Hazel Marie<sup>8</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1907 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on May 12, 1965 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Hazel Marie Marsh was buried in North Versailles, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

ii. James Harrison Marsh<sup>1870</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1909 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1870</sup> He died on Oct 22, 1917 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1870</sup>

**James Harrison Marsh** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Edith Pearl Marsh<sup>470, 1871</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1911 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1871</sup> She died on Aug 08, 1913 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1871</sup>

**Edith Pearl Marsh** was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

799. iv. Edna Elizabeth Marsh<sup>470, 1872, 2624-2626</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1913 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1872, 2627</sup> She died on Dec 10, 1986 in Turtle Creek, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2626-2627</sup> She married **Henry Vincent Brehm** He was born on Mar 23, 1909 in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2625, 2628</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1963 in Turtle Creek, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2625</sup>

Edna Elizabeth Marsh was buried in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

 800. v. Mary Olive Marsh<sup>470, 1873-1874, 2629-2631</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 08, 1997 in Pennsylvania. She married (1) Henry E. Hart She married (2) Robert G. Schadle, son of Gustave R. Schadle and Rose Brown, on Jun 13, 1940 in Forest Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1874</sup> He was born in 1915.<sup>1874</sup>

Mary Olive Marsh was buried in North Versailles, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Laura Jane Marsh<sup>470, 1875</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1918 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1875</sup> She died on Dec 15, 1938 in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1875</sup>

Laura Jane Marsh was buried in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Laura Jane Marsh:

Laura had cancer of the leg. she had the leg amputated but it didn't stop the cancer. She had fallen when rollerskating and hurt her leg, the cancer was discovered after it failed to hea, (Age unknown when this happened). After her leg was amputated, she would play ball with the neighborhood children. She may have lived in East Pittsburgh when she died.

801. vii. William Wesley Marsh Sr.<sup>1876, 2632-2635</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1920 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1876, 2632-2634</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1968 in Atlantic R. D. 1, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1876</sup> He married **Elizabeth Antis** She was born on Jul 11, 1921.<sup>2636</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2018.

**William Wesley Marsh Sr.** was buried in Stevenson Cemetery, Salem Township, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Wesley Marsh Sr.: William died of a heart attack at his home near Atlantic, Pennsylvania on Thanksgiving day while walking across the yard. His death is listed as Meadville because that is where the hospital is located.

His sister, Betty, says he was born in Barnesboro but his birth certificate says he ws born in Spangler, only two miles apart. It's probably Barnesboro since that's where the Marsh family farm was.

- viii. Betty Mae Marsh<sup>470, 1877-1879, 2626, 2637-2639</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1923 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1877,1878, 2639</sup> She died on Mar 15, 1995 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1877, 2639</sup> She married (1) **Robert Loring Pressler**, son of John W. Pressler and Uleta V. Tulloch, on Mar 24, 1944 in Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1879</sup> He was born in 1924.<sup>1879</sup> She married (2) **Michael Cibak**, son of John Cibak and Anna Magura, on Dec 02, 1985 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1878</sup> He was born on Mar 07, 1921.<sup>1878</sup>
- 802. ix. Lillian Maxine Marsh<sup>1869, 2626, 2640-2646</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2646</sup> She married **Peter MacPherson McLaughlin**, son of Robert S. McLaughlin and Jessie MacPherson, on May 18, 1945 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1869</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1925 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1869, 2642, 2647-2648</sup> He died on Jun 02, 1997 in Penn Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2644, 2647</sup>
- 512. Ralph<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1881-1885</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1886 in Morrellville, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1883-1884</sup> He died on Jul 03, 1955 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1883</sup> He married Carrie May Crookshank, daughter of Louis Crookshank and Dora ?, on Oct 15, 1907 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1881</sup> She was born in 1887.<sup>1881</sup>

Ralph Marsh and Carrie May Crookshank had the following child:

- i. ?<sup>8</sup> Marsh<sup>1885</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1885</sup> She died on Sep 11, 1911 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1885</sup>
- 513. Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>911-912, 917, 1886-1894</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1888 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>911</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1943 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>911</sup> She married Joseph Shilling, son of Peter Shilling and Elizabeth Nolf, on Oct 14, 1908 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>912</sup> He was born on Mar 13, 1884 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1887, 1895</sup> He died on Sep 25, 1962 in Vintondale R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1887</sup>

Katherine Burr Marsh was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Joseph Shilling** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Joseph Shilling and Katherine Burr Marsh had the following children:

 803. i. Tessie Willimia<sup>8</sup> Shilling<sup>109, 1888-1889, 1892-1893, 2649-2651</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1909 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1892-1893, 2649</sup> She died on Oct 29, 1993 in New Florence R. D. 3, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1892, 2649</sup> She married **Kenneth Martin Boring** He was born on Nov 07, 1908 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2650</sup> He died on Aug 07, 1991 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Tessie Willimia Shilling** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Nellie Blanche Shilling<sup>1886</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1910 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1886</sup> She died on Aug 03, 1916 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1886</sup>
- 804. iii. James M. Shilling<sup>1888-1889, 2649, 2652-2657</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1912 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2652-2654, 2656</sup> He died on May 24, 1992 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2653-2654, 2656</sup> He married **Mary T. Wegas** She was born on Oct 19, 1917.<sup>2653, 2658</sup> She died on Aug 24, 1990.<sup>2653, 2658</sup>

**James M. Shilling** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Lily Burr Shelling<sup>1888, 1890</sup> was born on Aug 14, 1918 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1890</sup> She died on Jan 17, 1923 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1890</sup>
- 805. v. Fred Peter Shilling<sup>109, 1889, 1894, 2649, 2659-2660</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1921 in Strongstown, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1894, 2659</sup> He died on Aug 18, 1996 in Vintondale R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1894</sup> He married **Delores Belle Ober**, daughter of Ben Ober and Minnie Burt, about 1953.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Oct 15, 1928 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2661-2662</sup> She died on Mar 02, 1994 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2661-2662</sup>

**Fred Peter Shilling** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

806. vi. Daniel W. Shilling Sr.<sup>1889, 2649, 2663-2666</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1926 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1889, 2663-2664, 2666</sup> He died on Dec 23, 2013 in Twin Rocks, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2663, 2666</sup> He married **Mary Ann Koscis** She was born on Jun 01, 1935 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2663, 2665</sup> She died on Jun 19, 2009 in Northern Cambria, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2663, 2665</sup>

**Daniel W. Shilling Sr.** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

514. Archie Gurley<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>910, 913, 914, 917, 1896-1899</sup> was born on Jul 27, 1891 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>910, 913, 1896</sup> He died on Jun 07, 1957 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>910</sup> He married Mary J. Reese She was born on Jun 17, 1894 in Winterset, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1897</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1959 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1897</sup>

Archie Gurley Marsh was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Mary J. Reese was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Archie Gurley Marsh and Mary J. Reese had the following children:

i. James Russell<sup>8</sup> Marsh<sup>914, 1899, 2667-2669</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1921 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2667, 2669</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1987.<sup>2669</sup> He married **June Rose Laughlin**, daughter of William Laughlin and Edith E. Mensinger, on Oct 26, 1948 in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1899</sup> She was born on Jul 02, 1919 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2670</sup> She died on Aug 18, 2006.<sup>2670</sup>

**James Russell Marsh** was buried in Mount Lebanon Cemetery, Mount Lebanon, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. David Ray Marsh<sup>914, 1898, 2671-2672</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1926 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1898, 2671-2672</sup> He died on Feb 01, 1999 in Penn Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1898, 2672</sup> He married an unknown spouse in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 515. Arobes F.<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>915, 917, 1151, 1900-1903</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1892 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>915</sup> She died on Jul 29, 1965 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>915</sup> She married **Elmer Russell Edwards**, son of David R. Edwards and Catherine Dauntner, on May 06, 1915 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1900</sup> He was born on Dec 12, 1890 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1904</sup> He died in 1978.

Arobes F. Marsh was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Elmer Russell Edwards was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Elmer Russell Edwards and Arobes F. Marsh had the following children:

807. i. Hazel Luella<sup>8</sup> Edwards<sup>109, 1149-1151, 1901, 2088</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1916 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 1151</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1992 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1151</sup> She married **Donald Vaughn Bennett** He was born on Jan 07, 1915 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1950 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup>

**Hazel Luella Edwards** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

808. ii. Arthur Elmer Edwards<sup>1901, 2673-2679</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2673, 2675-2676, 2678</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1986 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2676</sup> He married **Josephine Catherine Mirra** She was born on Jan 20, 1922 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2674, 2677, 2679-2680</sup> She died on Jan 27, 2022 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2679</sup>

**Arthur Elmer Edwards** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

 iii. Archie Robert Edwards<sup>1901, 2681-2683</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1918 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2681-2683</sup> He died on Jan 15, 1984 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2683</sup>

Archie Robert Edwards was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Archie Robert Edwards:

- iv. Shirley Ann Edwards<sup>470, 1902</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1933 in Ebensburg R. D., Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1902</sup> She died on Jul 20, 1996.<sup>1902</sup> She married **Robert John Brodish** He was born on Aug 19, 1932 in Revloc, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2684-2685</sup> He died on Nov 07, 1990.<sup>2684-2685</sup>
- v. Velma Esther Edwards<sup>470, 1903</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1927 in Ebensburg R. D. 2, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1903</sup> She died on Aug 28, 1958 in Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1903</sup>

**Velma Esther Edwards** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Velma Esther Edwards: Velma was never married.

516. Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 917, 920, 1907-1914</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1897 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She died on May 19, 1969 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> She married (1) Harmon M. Folckemer He was born on Feb 01, 1892 in Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Nov 11, 1918 in Stenay, France.<sup>181</sup> She married (2) Oscar Anderson, son of Carl Erik Andersson and Christine Erickson, on Dec 09, 1921.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Apr 02, 1899 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1915</sup> He died on Jul 31, 1955 in Twin Rocks, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1915</sup>

**Hazel Marie Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Harmon M. Folckemer** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harmon M. Folckemer:

Harmon was inducted into the Army at Ebensburg, PA on 6/24/1918. He went overseas on 8/22/1918. Harmon was killed at Stenay, France at the Battle of Argonne-Meuse at 7:00 A.M. the morning of Armistice Day. He was buried at Stenay, then brought back home for reburial.

Harmon M. Folckemer and Hazel Marie Marsh had the following child:

641. i. Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer<sup>920, 2239-2241</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1919 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1972 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married **Harold Joseph Kline** He was born on Feb 21, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2239, 2242-2246</sup> He died on Aug 26, 2007 in Clermont County, Ohio.<sup>2243-2246</sup>

**Ruth Victory Folckemer** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Oscar Anderson was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County,

# Pennsylvania.

Oscar Anderson and Hazel Marie Marsh had the following children:

i. Nancy Arlene<sup>8</sup> Anderson<sup>470, 1907-1909, 2686</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1922 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1908</sup> She died on Feb 05, 1994 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1908</sup> She married (1) **Albert Watson** on Oct 04, 1941 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1909</sup> He was born in 1920.<sup>1909</sup> She married (2) **Jack Merton Wilkinson**, son of Merton Edgar Wilkinson and Nellie B. Moody, on Jun 18, 1954 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1907, 2686</sup> He was born on Jun 15, 1921 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2687-2690</sup> He died on Nov 13, 1983 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2689-2690</sup>

**Nancy Arlene Anderson** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 809. ii. Martha Amelia Anderson<sup>1912</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1924 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1912</sup> She died on Nov 03, 2002.<sup>1912</sup> She married **Desmond Warzel**, son of Charles Robert Warzel and Annie Brozinski, on Oct 20, 1944 in South Carolina.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Oct 25, 1922 in Eureka Mine 44, Windber, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1987 in Franklin, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>
- 810. iii. Yvonna Marie Anderson<sup>1913, 2691</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1927 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1913</sup> She died on Sep 23, 2007.<sup>1913</sup> She married **Donald Hauck** He was born on Jan 28, 1925 in Twin Rocks, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2691</sup> He died in 1981 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>470</sup>
- 811. iv. Betty Joan Anderson<sup>1910-1911, 2692</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1932 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1910</sup> She died on Jan 16, 1997 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1910</sup> She married Wade Lewis Sensebaugh, son of Melvin Sensebaugh and Elizabeth Smith, on Dec 20, 1954 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1911</sup> He was born on Apr 10, 1930.<sup>470</sup>

**Betty Joan Anderson** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- 812. v. Oscar Eugene Anderson<sup>470, 1914, 2693</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1934 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He married **Jeanette Peach**, daughter of Robert Peach and Stella Gore, on Apr 01, 1957 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1914</sup> She was born in 1935.<sup>1914</sup>
- 517. Andrew Malcolm<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>924, 926-927, 934, 1920-1928</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1882 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>926, 1920, 1922-1923, 1927</sup> He died on Nov 20, 1942 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>926</sup> He married (1) Veda Brown He married (2) Lola M. Williams, daughter of David Williams and Evelene E. ?, on Aug 08, 1911 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>927</sup> She was born in Apr 1889 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1929</sup> She died in 1969.<sup>1924</sup>

Andrew Malcolm Bennett was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Andrew Malcolm Bennett:

Andrew lives at and operates the white mill, in Blacklick, Cambria Co. PA. He was always a good shot and is now making practical use of his skill as a crack shot for the Windchester fire arms people. He married Lola Williams.

Andrew Malcolm Bennett and Veda Brown had no children.

Lola M. Williams was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Andrew Malcolm Bennett and Lola M. Williams had the following children:

813. i. Murray William<sup>8</sup> Bennett<sup>1921, 1926, 1928, 2694-2701</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1915 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2694, 2698</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1974 in Inverness, Citrus County, Florida.<sup>2694, 2698</sup> He married (1) **Catherine M. Strachan**, daughter of James Strachan and Jane Cunningham, on Jun 16, 1939 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1928</sup> She was born in 1918.<sup>1928</sup> He married (2) **Nadia Marguerite Condrey**, daughter of George Thomas Condrey, on May 09, 1942 in Inverness, Citrus County, Florida.<sup>2697, 2700</sup> She was born on Nov 27, 1908 in Ocala, Marion County, Florida.<sup>2702</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1972 in Inverness, Citrus County, Florida.<sup>2701-2703</sup>

Murray William Bennett was buried in Oak Ridge Cemetery, Inverness, Citrus County,

Florida.

- ii. Harry Bennett<sup>470</sup>
- 518. James Walter<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>924-925, 928, 932, 934, 1930-1938</sup> was born on May 04, 1890 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>928, 1930-1931</sup> He died on Jun 27, 1970 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>928</sup> He married Lydia Ondriezek She was born on May 13, 1891 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1939</sup> She died on May 01, 1970.<sup>1939</sup>

**James Walter Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lydia Ondriezek was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Walter Bennett and Lydia Ondriezek had the following children:

. Josephine Lola<sup>8</sup> Bennett<sup>1933, 1935</sup> was born on Jul 30, 1913 in Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1933, 1935</sup> She died on Aug 12, 1913 in Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1935</sup>

**Josephine Lola Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

814. ii. Harry Ford Bennett<sup>928, 1932, 1934, 1936-1937, 2704</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1915 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1932, 1936</sup> He died on Nov 19, 1990 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1932, 1936</sup> He married **Mabel Dorothy Cramer** She was born on Nov 30, 1915 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 2705</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1989 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 2705</sup>

**Harry Ford Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

815. iii. Charles M. Bennett Sr.<sup>928, 1934, 1936-1938, 2706</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1923 in Pine Twp, Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA.<sup>1937-1938, 2706</sup> He died on May 16, 1987 in Slippery Rock, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1937, 2706</sup> He married **Carroll C. Anderson** 

**Charles M. Bennett Sr.** was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Jamestown, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.

519. Mayme Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>924-925, 929-930, 934, 1940-1942</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1893 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>925, 929</sup> She died on Mar 07, 1926 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>929</sup> She married James Valley Hawksworth, son of Winfield Scott Hawksworth and Sarah G. Duncan, on Jun 23, 1913 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>930</sup> He was born on Oct 25, 1891 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>930, 1943-1946</sup> He died on Nov 23, 1967 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1943-1944</sup>

James Valley Hawksworth and Mayme Elizabeth Bennett had the following children:

i. ?<sup>8</sup> Hawksworth<sup>307</sup>

Notes for ? Hawksworth: Died in infancy.

 Betty Jane Hawksworth<sup>1944, 2707</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1921 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2707</sup> She died on Feb 01, 1970 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Kenneth Reed Milliron He was born on Jul 08, 1920 in East Franklin Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2708-2710</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1994 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2709</sup>

**Betty Jane Hawksworth** was buried in West Glade Run Presbyterian Cemetery, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Betty Jane Hawksworth: In 1967, Betty and Kenneth were living in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

816. iii. Harold Bennett Hawksworth<sup>1941-1942, 1944, 2711-2712</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1922 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1941-1942, 2711</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1999 in Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>1941-1942</sup> He married **Pauline D. ?** in 1944.<sup>1942</sup> She was born on Jun 01, 1927 in Pueblo, Pueblo County, Colorado.<sup>2713-2715</sup> She died on Dec 05, 2010 in Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>2713-2714</sup>

817. iv. John Scott Hawksworth<sup>1940, 1944, 2716-2720</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1926 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1940, 2716-2719</sup> He died on Oct 20, 1999 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1940, 2717, 2719</sup> He married **Mary Mildred Domenick** She was born on Mar 17, 1925 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2721</sup> She died on Dec 08, 2006.<sup>2721</sup>

**John Scott Hawksworth** was buried in Holy Name Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Scott Hawksworth: According to the 1930 Census, John was living with his aunt Elvira Strong in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

520. **Elvira Catherine**<sup>7</sup> **Bennett** (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 272-273, 318, 470, 769-771, 924, 934, 1692</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1894 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jan 11, 1942 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married **Alton Franklin Strong**, son of William L. Strong and Mary Catherine Rhodes, on Oct 17, 1907 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>769</sup> He was born on Jul 13, 1881 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1941 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>272-273</sup>

**Elvira Catherine Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Alton Franklin Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alton Franklin Strong:

According to the 1910 census, Alton and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

According to the 1930 census, Alton and his family were living in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. John Hawksworth, Elvira's nephew, was also living with them.

Alton Franklin Strong and Elvira Catherine Bennett had the following children:

471. i. Duaine Day<sup>7</sup> Strong<sup>12, 96, 273, 1688-1689</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1912 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 470</sup> He married Viola Agnes Empfield, daughter of Lemmon E. Empfield and Lillian Mae Brown, on Dec 25, 1939 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1912 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1691</sup> She died on Feb 20, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1690</sup>

**Duaine Day Strong** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

472. ii. Norman David Strong Sr.<sup>273, 318, 770-771, 1692-1693</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1914 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>770-771, 1692</sup> He died on Mar 06, 2000 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 770-771</sup> He married **Dorothy Irene Ray** on May 25, 1946 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> She was born on May 29, 1915 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2011 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup>

**Norman David Strong Sr.** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

521. Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>924-925, 931-934, 1947-1952</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1896 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>931-932</sup> She died on Aug 25, 1969 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>932</sup> She married **Albert Amos Hughes**, son of Samuel Hughes and Clara Sowers, on Jan 13, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>933-955</sup> He died on Jan 31, 1960 in Strongstown, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania. 1947-1948, 1955

Anne Stella Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Albert Amos Hughes was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Albert Amos Hughes and Anne Stella Bennett had the following children:

818. i. David Duaine<sup>8</sup> Hughes<sup>932, 1948, 2722-2728</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1915 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2722-2725</sup> He died on Feb 12, 1996 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2723-2725</sup> He married **Matilda D. Davis** She was born on Jan 27, 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2723, 2729-2730</sup> She died on Feb 07, 2012.<sup>2723, 2729</sup>

**David Duaine Hughes** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Arthur Archie Hughes<sup>932, 1948-1949, 1951, 2731-2733</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1917 in White Mill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307, 1949, 2731-2733</sup> He died on May 18, 2001 in Meadville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>307, 1949, 2733</sup> He married **Jean L. ?** She was born in 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2732</sup>
- 819. iii. Samuel Donald Hughes<sup>307, 932, 1948, 1950, 2734-2735</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1919 in White Mill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1950, 2734</sup> He died in 1978.<sup>307</sup> He married Vivian M. ? She was born in 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2735</sup>
- iv. Orval Smith Hughes<sup>932, 1948, 1951, 2736-2738</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1922 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1951, 2736-2737</sup> He died on Aug 05, 1999 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1951, 2737</sup> He married **Dorothy E. Caldwell** about 1947.<sup>1951</sup> She was born on Sep 10, 1924 in Cardiff, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2737, 2739</sup> She died on Mar 13, 2012 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2737, 2739</sup>

**Orval Smith Hughes** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

821. v. Hulda Jane Hughes<sup>932, 1948, 1952, 2740-2743</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1925 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1952, 2740</sup> She died on Aug 21, 1993 in Clarksburg R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1952, 2740</sup> She married **Harry L. Darr** He was born on Jul 17, 1920 in Alum Bank, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2740, 2742</sup> He died on Jun 29, 1988 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2740, 2742</sup>

**Hulda Jane Hughes** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hulda Jane Hughes: In 1960 and 1969, Hulda and Harry were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

822. vi. Jolene Hughes<sup>932, 1948, 2744</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1931.<sup>2744</sup> She married **Richard Paul Spicher** He was born on Aug 05, 1930 in Revloc, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2745-2746</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1992 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2745-2746</sup>

> Notes for Jolene Hughes: In 1960 and 1969, Jolene and Richard were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

522. **Alton Smith**<sup>7</sup> **Bennett** (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>925, 928, 932, 934, 1956-1961</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1905 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934</sup> He married **Ethel Mae Stephens**, daughter of Emerson Stephens and Bertha Rosella Overman, on Sep 10, 1930.<sup>96</sup> She was born on Nov 25, 1911 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169-1170, 1957, 1962</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169-1170, 1957, 1962</sup>

Alton Smith Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ethel Mae Stephens was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alton Smith Bennett and Ethel Mae Stephens had the following children: 823. i. James E.<sup>8</sup> Bennett Sr.<sup>934, 1956-1957, 1959, 1961, 2747</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1933 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1956, 2747</sup> He died on Jun 01, 2013 in Lakeside-Marblehead, Ottawa County, Ohio.<sup>1956, 2747</sup> He married **Carol Jean Fitz** 

James E. Bennett Sr. was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Arthur A. Bennett<sup>470, 934, 1957, 1959, 1961, 2748</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2748</sup> He died on Dec 19, 2016 in Ohio.<sup>2748</sup>
- 523. **Grace Lucille**<sup>7</sup> **Bennett** (Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>925, 928, 932, 934, 1171, 1963-1966</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1909 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 27, 1980. She married **Floyd Mayward Stephens** He was born on Mar 22, 1906 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup>

**Grace Lucille Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Floyd Mayward Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Floyd Mayward Stephens and Grace Lucille Bennett had the following children:

i. Nancy Katherine<sup>8</sup> Stephens<sup>1171, 1963-1964, 2749</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1942 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1963-1964, 2749</sup> She died on Oct 25, 1994 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1963-1964, 2749</sup>

**Nancy Katherine Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Margaret Ann Stephens<sup>470, 1171, 1965</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1943 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1965</sup> She died on Apr 07, 1992 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1965</sup> She married **Thomas Smith** 

**Margaret Ann Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Floyd Frederick Stephens<sup>1966</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1966</sup> He died on Dec 23, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1966</sup>

**Floyd Frederick Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Charles Edward Stephens<sup>1171, 1964, 2750-2751</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2750-2751</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1995 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2750-2751</sup> He married **Phyllis Jean Murray** She was born on Jun 19, 1933.

**Charles Edward Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

524. Mary Grace<sup>7</sup> Shultz (Charles<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>311, 937, 1967-1971</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1970</sup> She died on Aug 31, 1997.<sup>1970</sup> She married Edward James Misner He was born on Oct 28, 1912 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1967-1968, 1970, 1972-1974</sup> He died on Oct 02, 1997 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1970, 1973-1974</sup>

Mary Grace Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Grace Shultz:

In 1943, Mary and Edward were living in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Edward James Misner** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward James Misner and Mary Grace Shultz had the following children:

i. Shirley Ann<sup>8</sup> Misner<sup>1967, 1971, 2752</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1935 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1971, 2752</sup> She died on May 30, 1990.<sup>1971, 2752</sup> She married **? Rubis** 

**Shirley Ann Misner** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 824. ii. Mary Etta Misner<sup>1967, 2753</sup> was born in 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1967</sup> She married Homer B. Heitzenrater He was born on Jul 18, 1936 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2753</sup> He died on Feb 25, 2018.<sup>2753</sup>
  - iii. ? Misner<sup>1969</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1942 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1969</sup> He died on Oct 01, 1942 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania (Stillborn Age: Stillborn).<sup>1969</sup>
- 525. John William<sup>7</sup> Shultz (Charles<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Michael<sup>4</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>311, 937-938, 1975-1978</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1916 in Nettleton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>938, 1975</sup> He died on May 12, 1988 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>938</sup> He married Margaret Elizabeth Ober She was born on Aug 22, 1921 in Diamondville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1976, 1979</sup> She died on Apr 17, 1978 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1976</sup>

John William Shultz was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Margaret Elizabeth Ober** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John William Shultz and Margaret Elizabeth Ober had the following children:

- i. Sharon<sup>8</sup> Shultz<sup>938, 1976-1978</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1945 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1977</sup> She died on Sep 23, 1966 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1977</sup> She married Lynn Williams
- ii. Larry J. Shultz<sup>938, 1976, 1978</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1978</sup>
- 338. **Sara Ellen<sup>6</sup> Bennett** (Homer Richard<sup>5</sup>, Samuel S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Walter Littau**

Walter Littau and Sara Ellen Bennett had the following child:

- i. Karen<sup>7</sup> Littau<sup>12</sup> was born in 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- 526. Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller (Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 318, 977, 1997</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1898 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>977</sup> She died on Oct 06, 1953 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 977</sup> She married John Bion Tomb, son of Hugh Dixon Tomb and Della Lucinda Conrad, on Jun 16, 1920 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588</sup> He was born on May 29, 1895. He died on Apr 24, 1976.<sup>318</sup>

Cora Pearl Miller was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Cora Pearl Miller:

In 1932, Cora and Bion were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Bion Tomb was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Bion Tomb and Cora Pearl Miller had the following children:

825. i. Bion Edwin<sup>8</sup> Tomb<sup>109, 318, 1997, 2754-2755</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1921 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 318</sup> He died on Aug 13, 2009 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Jean Margaret Mowery**, daughter of Roy C. Mowery and Pearl Taylor, on Jun 01, 1946.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1923 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2756</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1988.<sup>109, 2756</sup>

**Bion Edwin Tomb** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bion Edwin Tomb: Bion E. "Ed" Tomb

Bion E. "Ed" Tomb, 88, Homer City passed away peacefully in his sleep at home on Thursday, August 13, 2009. He was the son of John Bion and Cora (Miller) Tomb. Mr. Tomb was born February 13, 1921 in Armagh, PA.

He lived his entire life in Homer City and graduated from Homer-Center High School in 1938. Mr. Tomb was an Army Air Corp 1941-1945 WWII Veteran, lifetime member of the VFW Post # 1989, Indiana and American Legion Post # 493, Homer City, Lions Club and the Chestnut Ridge Men's Golf League.

He was the Owner Operator for many years of Tomb Trucking, a member of the Homer City Historical Society and a member of the Homer City United Presbyterian Church where he served as an Elder.

Throughout his life he enjoyed family, family events and holidays, golfing and traveling. In his latter years he spent enjoyable winters in Naples, Florida with his Special Friend and Companion Elaine Piccino.

Mr. Tomb is survived by Three (3) Children - Roy Bion Tomb and wife the former Brenda Burkey of Black Lick; Darleen and husband Wayne C. Weimer of Strongstown and Larry Edwin Tomb and wife the former Lorie Artim of Hillsdale, IL

One (1) Brother - Richard N. Tomb and wife the former Jean Altimus of Pittsburgh; and One (1) Sister - Phyllis Janet and husband Richard Nagy of Monroeville.

Five (5) Grandchildren - Martin and Jason Weimer; Haley, Eli and Patricia Tomb

Two (2) Great - Granddaughters

In addition to his parents he was preceded in death by his wife - Jean Mowery Tomb whom he married on June 1, 1946 and died on February 9, 1988; Brother - William Boyd Tomb and granddaughter - Angela Lee Tomb.

Friends will be received Sunday from 2-4 and 6-8 at the C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home, Homer City. A Funeral Service will be held Monday at 11:00 AM at the Homer City United Presbyterian Church with the Rev. Robert Goossen, officiating. Interment to follow in the Greenwood Cemetery. Graveside Military Rites will by conducted by the American Legion Post 493, Homer City.

826. ii. Richard Neal Tomb<sup>109, 1997, 2757-2760</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1924 in Boltz, East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1997, 2757</sup> He died on Aug 31, 2023 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida. He married **Jean Altemus**, daughter of Charles Evans Altemus and Mabel Louise Hileman, on Oct 29, 1946.<sup>109</sup> She was born about 1927. She died on Dec 11, 2022 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Richard Neal Tomb** was buried in Brush Valley Methodist Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard Neal Tomb: In 2009, Richard and Jean were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Richard "Dick" Neal Tomb, a beloved husband, father, grandfather and great-grandfather, has died following a stroke on Aug. 31, 2023, in Sarasota, Fla., at age 99.

He was the son of J.B. Tomb and Cora Pearl (Miller) Tomb, born on March 20, 1924. He graduated Homer City High School in the Class of 1942 and was very proud of having four years of letters in basketball, as well as being on a championship team.

He served in the U.S. Navy in the Pacific Front during World War II, on the LSM 460. When he returned home, he married Jean Alternus on Oct. 29, 1946; they spent 76 years together until Jean died on Dec. 11, 2022.

They were blessed with two sons, Richard "Rick" Clyde Tomb and Dennis Neal Tomb, who passed away in 2005. Rick has two children, Jessica Duffy of Brentwood, N.H., and Benjamin Tomb, of Denver.

Dennis had three children, Autumn (Tomb) LaRotunda, Brandi (Tomb) Turcovsky and Charles Tomb. His grandchildren are Colin and Liam Duffy, Joey and Summer LaRotonda, and Sloane Turcovsky.

Dick was a devoted family man and was an active member of Hebron and Penn Hills United Presbyterian Churches, serving as elder and deacon over the years. He drove a truck for most of his life, mostly for Exxon, and loved all his cars. After he retired, he was active in several golf and bowling leagues, often as treasurer or secretary.

Though he died at his son's home in Florida, he lived in Homer City, Brush Valley, and Penn Hills for most of his life, as well as in Beatty Point Independent Living, Monroeville.

Funeral services will be held at Trenz Funeral Home Inc., 11110 Frankstown Road, Penn Hills, on Saturday at 10 a.m. Interment to follow at Brush Valley United Methodist Cemetery.

827. iii. William Miller Tomb<sup>109, 1997, 2761-2763</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1925 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2761-2762</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1991 in New Florence, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania.<sup>2762</sup> He married **Georgene M. McCachren** She was born on Dec 09, 1930 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2763</sup> She died on Mar 05, 2019 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2763</sup>

**William Miller Tomb** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Phyllis Janet Tomb<sup>109, 1997, 2764</sup> was born in 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1997</sup> She married **Richard Nagy** on Sep 04, 1955 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2764</sup>

Notes for Phyllis Janet Tomb: In 2009, Phyllis and Richard were living in Monroeville, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

527. Milton C.<sup>7</sup> Miller (Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1998-2000</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1903.<sup>2000</sup> He died in Oct 1987 in Slatington, Lehigh County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2000</sup> He married Jessie M. ? She was born about 1901 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1999</sup>

Milton C. Miller was buried in Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Milton C. Miller and Jessie M. ? had the following children:

- i. Mary E.<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>1999</sup> was born about 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1999</sup>
- ii. John M. Miller<sup>1999</sup> was born about 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1999</sup>
- iii. Carley J. Miller<sup>1999</sup> was born about 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1999</sup>
- 528. **Edith E.**<sup>7</sup> **Jennings** (Jasper H.<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>998, 2001-2004</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1904.<sup>2004</sup> She died on May 09, 1995 in Remsen, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2004</sup> She married **Ralph Marx** on Aug 26, 1935 in Lake County, South Dakota.<sup>2001</sup> He was born in 1902 in Iowa.<sup>2001-2002</sup>

Ralph Marx and Edith E. Jennings had the following children:

- i. Raphael<sup>8</sup> Marx<sup>12, 14, 2003</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1940.<sup>2003</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1940 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2003</sup>
- ii. Patricia A. Marx<sup>2002</sup> was born in 1946 in Iowa.<sup>2002</sup>
- iii. Donald R. Marx<sup>2002</sup> was born in 1948 in Iowa.<sup>2002</sup>
- 529. Charles Floyd John<sup>7</sup> Jennings (Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1006, 2008-2010</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1917 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1006</sup> He died on Jan 30, 2012 in Republic, Chickasaw County, Iowa.<sup>1006</sup> He married Bonnie Ruth Larsen, daughter of Frank Martin Larsen and Oral Winslow Struter, on Feb 29, 1940 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2008</sup> She was born on Feb 29, 1924 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa.<sup>2011</sup>

Charles Floyd John Jennings was buried on Feb 02, 2012 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

Charles Floyd John Jennings and Bonnie Ruth Larsen had the following children:

- i. Sandra Kay<sup>8</sup> Jennings<sup>1006, 2009-2010</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1942 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2009</sup> She married **Earl Amos** on Aug 01, 1964 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 828. ii. Charles Ray Jennings<sup>1006, 2010, 2765-2767</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1944 in Prosser, Benton County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Carol Jean Ellingson**, daughter of Gale Ellingson; Ellingson, on Aug 01, 1964 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Marianne Wells** on Nov 14, 1989 in Eureka Springs, Carroll County, Arkansas.<sup>12</sup>

829. iii. Donald Clayton Jennings<sup>1006, 2010, 2768</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1948 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>2010, 2768</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1985 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, lowa.<sup>2010</sup> He married Deborah Lynn Freeburg on Jul 03, 1971 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, lowa.<sup>2010</sup>

**Donald Clayton Jennings** was buried in Resthaven Memory Gardens, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

530. Walter Raymond<sup>7</sup> Jennings Jr. (Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1009, 2012-2015</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1920 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1009</sup> He died on Sep 30, 1993 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>1009</sup> He married Martha Jean Berry on Jan 27, 1943 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>2013</sup> She was born in 1927 in Missouri.<sup>2015</sup>

Walter Raymond Jennings Jr. and Martha Jean Berry had the following children:

- 830. i. Berry Lee<sup>8</sup> Jennings<sup>2015, 2769-2772</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1945 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>2770-2771</sup> He married (1) Betty Jo Vannatta on Oct 04, 1963 in Deesden, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>2769</sup> She was born in 1945.<sup>2769</sup> He married (2) Diane Demarest Winegar on Dec 30, 1988 in Lees Summit, Jackson County, Missouri. He married (3) Jennifer Marie Weber on Feb 28, 2009 in Lees Summit, Jackson, Missouri.<sup>2771</sup> She was born on Dec 03, 1961 in Missouri.<sup>2771</sup>
- 831. ii. Walter Campbell Jennings<sup>2012, 2015, 2773</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1948 in Austin, Travis County, Texas.<sup>2012</sup> He married **Tina Charmine Guen** on Dec 17, 1971 in Skagit County, Washington.<sup>2773</sup> She was born in 1953 in Arlington, Washington, USA.<sup>2773</sup>
- 832. iii. Lucinda Anne Jennings<sup>2014-2015</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1950 in Austin, Travis County, Texas.<sup>2014</sup> She married **Charles Samuel Gunter** on Aug 02, 1969 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 05, 1946.<sup>2774</sup>
- 531. Esther Leona<sup>7</sup> Jennings (Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1005, 2016</sup> was born on May 12, 1921 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul Moore Strong, son of Laurice Wilford Strong and Ora M. Moor, on Feb 10, 1947 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1005</sup> He was born on Feb 03, 1915 in Climbing Hill, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2017-2018</sup> He died on Feb 25, 2001.<sup>2018</sup>

Paul Moore Strong and Esther Leona Jennings had the following children:

- 833. i. Judith Lee<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>12, 2016</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1949 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ray Roger Hansen** on Jun 06, 1969 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 19, 1947 in Jasper, Pipestone County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup>
- 834. ii. Janelle Marie Strong<sup>2775-2776</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1953.<sup>12</sup> She married Alfred Stanley Freeburg on Oct 14, 1972 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 19, 1954.<sup>2777</sup>
- 532. Robert Cecil<sup>7</sup> Jennings (Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1007-1008, 2019-2020</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1926 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>1007-1008</sup> He died on Dec 16, 1992 in Des Moines, Polk County, Iowa.<sup>1008</sup> He married Alice Berkenpas in Nov 1953.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 03, 1934 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 17, 1987 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Cecil Jennings and Alice Berkenpas had the following children:

i. Donald Normal Michael<sup>8</sup> Jennings<sup>2019</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1956.<sup>2019</sup> He died on Jun 20, 1956 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2019</sup>

**Donald Normal Michael Jennings** was buried on Jun 21, 1956 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

- ii. Robert Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup>
- iii. Scott Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup>
- iv. Marilyn Jennings<sup>12, 14, 2778</sup> was born in 1967.<sup>2778</sup> She married **James K. Toben** on May 29, 1984 in Clay County, South Dakota.<sup>2778</sup> He was born on Apr 13, 1962.<sup>2779-2780</sup>
- Mary Ann Jennings<sup>2020</sup> was born about 1955 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Morris B. Turner on Jun 16, 1972 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2020</sup> She married (2) Dale Rush
- 533. Clarence Elton<sup>7</sup> Mower (Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1900 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 25, 1931.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Ethel Stevens on May 23, 1930.<sup>12</sup>

Clarence Elton Mower and Mary Ethel Stevens had the following child:

i. Mary Lavee<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1931 in Bennett, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

534. Etta Mae<sup>7</sup> Mower (Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2021</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1902 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Claude Alonzo Holmes on Feb 14, 1923 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12, 2021</sup> He was born in 1902 in Duchesne, Duchesne, Duchesne, Duchesne, Duchesne, Duchesne, Marcine, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12, 2021</sup> He was born in 1902 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>2021</sup>

Claude Alonzo Holmes and Etta Mae Mower had the following children:

- 835. i. Harold Ray<sup>8</sup> Holmes Sr.<sup>12</sup> was born on May 18, 1924 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 10, 1952.<sup>12</sup> He married **Romona Curtis** on May 07, 1948.<sup>12</sup>
- 836. ii. Lorraine Holmes<sup>2781-2782</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1926 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12, 2782</sup> She died on Oct 14, 1963 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>2781</sup> She married (1) George Brook Curtis in Apr 1946 in Utah County, Utah.<sup>2782</sup> He was born on Nov 25, 1924 in Orangeville, Emery County, Utah.<sup>2782</sup> She married (2) Byrce McEwan on Mar 14, 1956.<sup>12</sup>
- 535. Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower (Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1904 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Mar 22, 1973 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup> She married Gerald Vern Blackburn on Jun 27, 1924.<sup>12</sup>

Gerald Vern Blackburn and Letha Pearl Mower had the following children:

- 837. i. Kenneth Vern<sup>8</sup> Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1926 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Esther Hazel Leighty** on Mar 15, 1959.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Willard Dean Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1927 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 09, 1932.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Lucille Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1929 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 19, 1930.<sup>12</sup>
- 838. iv. Edna Mae Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1931 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 13, 1965.<sup>12</sup> She married **Lamont Russie Decol** on Dec 02, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- 839. v. Alfred John Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on May 13, 1933 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Shirlee Sue Yoeman on Nov 12, 1954.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Ann Mecham on Jul 15, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- 840. vi. Ralph Mower Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 04, 1935 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Janet Mary Varga** on Oct 12, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 841. vii. Thomas Glenn Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1936 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Joan Coolican** on Feb 14, 1957.<sup>12</sup>
  - viii. Janeen Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1939 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 842. ix. JoAnn Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1941 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Gerlad L. Hendrickson** on Apr 05, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 843. x. Larry David Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1943 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Margrett Ann Betts**
- 844. xi. Ranae Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1946 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Gregg Layne** on May 29, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- 536. Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup> Mower (Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1907 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Leona May Litster on Oct 02, 1929.<sup>12</sup>

Melvin Reed Mower and Leona May Litster had the following children:

- 845. i. Gale Reed<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1930 in Roosevelt, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Connie Jean Thompson** on Jun 18, 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 846. ii. Lynn Elton Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1932 in Fort Duchesne, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Marie S. Eskelson** on Sep 19, 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 847. iii. Marilyn Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1934 in Fort Duchesne, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Donald Earl Lougee** on Apr 24, 1953.<sup>12</sup>
- 848. iv. Bettie Gene Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 19, 1936 in Bennett, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jack Carroll** on Jun 28, 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- 849. v. Charles Richard Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1938 in Roosevelt, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Reed Jenson** on Jun 25, 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- 850. vi. Kathleen Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1940 in Roosevelt, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Marvin Wayne Pugh** on May 03, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Karen Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1942.<sup>12</sup>
  - viii. Dianne Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1945.<sup>12</sup>

- ix. Carl Litster Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1947.<sup>12</sup>
- x. Shirley Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1949.<sup>12</sup>
- xi. Cheryl Ann Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- xii. Linda Joy Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1954.<sup>12</sup>
- 537. Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1020, 2022-2023</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1893 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2023</sup> He died on May 04, 1967 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2023</sup> He married Wilhelmina Matilda Erickson on Nov 04, 1914 in Manti, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2022</sup> She was born in 1893 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2023</sup> He married Wilhelmina Matilda Erickson on Nov 04, 1914 in Manti, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>1020, 2022</sup> She was born in 1893 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2022</sup>

Hugo Wallace Mower was buried in Fairview Upper Cemetery, Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.

Hugo Wallace Mower and Wilhelmina Matilda Erickson had the following children:

- 851. i. Ruel Lee<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1915 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Lela Caroline Cox** on Dec 22, 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- 852. ii. Sheldon Blain Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on May 02, 1918 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died in Nov 1978.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Dorothy Rigby on Oct 09, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Lois N. Fulton on Jun 27, 1943.<sup>12</sup>
- 853. iii. Vivian Eva Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1920 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Harold Blaine Brown** on Jul 21, 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Vivian Eva Mower: In 1967, Vivian and Harold were living in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

- 854. iv. Eldon Lavern Mower<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1923.<sup>12</sup> He married **Winifred Jeanne Anderson** on Jun 11, 1944.<sup>12</sup>
- 538. William Dodd<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1896 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 24, 1952 in Vale, Malheur County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> He married Rheva Scovil on Dec 11, 1924.<sup>12</sup>

William Dodd Mower and Rheva Scovil had the following children:

- 855. i. Robert Eugene<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1926 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Annette Rae Peterson** on Feb 19, 1926.<sup>12</sup>
- 856. ii. Owen Scovill Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1928 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Peggy Mock** on Nov 21, 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 857. iii. Alene Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1930 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Riser**
- 539. Christian Linden<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1898 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Sadie Marie Koski on Sep 18, 1929.<sup>12</sup>

Christian Linden Mower and Sadie Marie Koski had the following child:

- 858. i. Darrel Linden<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1936 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sharon LaRue Mower** on Nov 17, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 540. **Horace Elmer**<sup>7</sup> **Mower** (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1901 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Oral Sutton** on Jul 03, 1928.<sup>12</sup>

Horace Elmer Mower and Oral Sutton had the following child:

- i. Alice Anne<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1935 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 541. Elsie Matilda<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1904 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Ardee Hansen on Sep 26, 1923.<sup>12</sup>

Ardee Hansen and Elsie Matilda Mower had the following children:

- 859. i. Phyllis<sup>8</sup> Hansen<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1924 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Samuel Roy Oakley on Jan 15, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Malcolm McCaleb Edmiston on May 22, 1949.<sup>12</sup>
- 860. ii. Ray Dee Hansen<sup>12, 2783-2785</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1929 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>2784</sup> He married (1) Betty Jo Vodopich on Dec 04, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Constance Sorensen on Dec 18, 1959 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2783</sup>

Notes for Ray Dee Hansen:

In 2019, Ray and Connie were living in Greeley, Weld County, Colorado.

542. Erma Larina<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1909 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Aug 03, 1951 in Tooele, Tooele County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Kenneth Nelson in 1931.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Moral Seth Blonguist

Kenneth Nelson and Erma Larina Mower had the following child:

861. i. Joyce<sup>8</sup> Nelson<sup>12, 2786</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1932 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Maurice Rose** on Dec 01, 1950 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2786</sup>

Moral Seth Blonquist and Erma Larina Mower had the following children:

- 862. i. Richard Seth<sup>8</sup> Blonquist<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1937 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Jimenez** on Mar 05, 1960.<sup>12</sup>
- 863. ii. Robert Paul Blonquist<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1937.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lona Bindbeutel** on Dec 13, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
- 543. Erna Maurina<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1909.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Roy Williams on Jan 31, 1931.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Vern R. Clark on Nov 30, 1947.<sup>12</sup>

Roy Williams and Erna Maurina Mower had no children.

Vern R. Clark and Erna Maurina Mower had the following children:

- 864. i. Raymond Kent<sup>8</sup> Clark<sup>12</sup> was born on May 26, 1948 in Fullerton, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lesley Lynn Little** on Jun 05, 1971.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Carol Sue Clark<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1950 in Anaheim, Orange County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jimmy D. Allen** on Aug 28, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 544. Paul Archie<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1912 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Eleanor Hoffman

Paul Archie Mower and Eleanor Hoffman had the following children:

- 865. i. Janell<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Phillip Cooper** in 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- 866. ii. Paulette Mower<sup>12, 2787</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1941.<sup>12</sup> She married **Roy Mayette** in 1960.<sup>12</sup>
  iii. William Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1944 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 867. iv. Pamela Kaye Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1953 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Willis Aime** on Dec 15, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- 545. Venna Elaine<sup>7</sup> Mower (John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020, 2024</sup> was born on May 02, 1915 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2024</sup> She died on Apr 30, 1995 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>2024</sup> She married Paul Myuron Abbott on Feb 18, 1933.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 13, 1908.<sup>2024</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1988.<sup>2024</sup>

Venna Elaine Mower was buried in Wasatch Lawn Memorial Park, Millcreek, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Paul Myuron Abbott was buried in Wasatch Lawn Memorial Park, Millcreek, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Paul Myuron Abbott and Venna Elaine Mower had the following children:

- i. David<sup>8</sup> Abbott<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 09, 1941.<sup>12</sup>
- 868. ii. John Paul Abbott<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1943 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sue Ann Judd** on Jan 10, 1969.<sup>12</sup>
- 869. iii. Marlene Elaine Abbott<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1950.<sup>12</sup> She married **Brent Eugene Bair** on May 16, 1969.<sup>12</sup>
- 546. James Alton<sup>7</sup> Mower (Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 14, 1899 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Etta Christina Ogden on Jun 27, 1924.<sup>12</sup>

James Alton Mower and Etta Christina Ogden had the following children:

- i. James Patrick<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1926 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Betty Claire Donwald** on Sep 01, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Richard Ogden Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1928 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County,

- Utah.12
- 547. **Melba Chloe**<sup>7</sup> **Mower** (Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born after Dec 04, 1903 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ernest Glen Poulsen** on Sep 06, 1922.<sup>12</sup>

Ernest Glen Poulsen and Melba Chloe Mower had the following children:

- 870. i. Ernest Keith<sup>8</sup> Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1923 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Mavis Page** on May 02, 1944.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Alexina Bray Woodbury**
- 871. ii. Robert Glen Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1926 in Bingham Canyon, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Estella Kay Stringer on Mar 30, 1945.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rae Barnett on Mar 18, 1949.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Max Leon Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 11, 1929 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 04, 1930.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Doris Jane Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1933 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Fred LeRoy Peterson on Jan 18, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. John Ralph Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1938 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Norma Jean Spencer** on Aug 15, 1959.<sup>12</sup>
- 872. vi. Kathryn Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on May 09, 1944 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Del Ray Eastman** on Jul 29, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 548. John Albert<sup>7</sup> Allred (Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1904 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12, 2025</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1976 in Bountiful, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Elma Matilda Beck on Apr 04, 1928.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Prudence Millett on Jan 12, 1932 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 07, 1905 in Mesa, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup> He married (3) Alice Zelda Pearson on May 06, 1952.<sup>12</sup>

John Albert Allred and Elma Matilda Beck had the following child:

i. Libby<sup>8</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup>

John Albert Allred and Prudence Millett had the following child:

ii. Bernardeen Ann<sup>8</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on May 07, 1933 in Mesa, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup>

John Albert Allred and Alice Zelda Pearson had no children.

549. Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup> Allred (Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1906 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Irene Bowen Watts on Feb 04, 1931 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 23, 1910 in Kanosh, Millard County, Utah.<sup>12, 2027</sup> She died on Feb 25, 1994 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12, 2028</sup>

Irene Bowen Watts was buried on Mar 04, 1994 in Pioneer Cemetery, Kanosh, Millard County, Utah.

### Notes for Irene Bowen Watts:

Obituray Notice: In Sacramento on February 25, 1994. Beloved wife to Armond Eugene Allred. Loving mother of Eugen and Robert Allred, Diane Taylor, Paul and David Allred, and the late Marliyn Allred. Loving sister of Laurel Watts, Nelson Watts, Earl Watts, Florence Roberts, Clifford Watts, Naomi Johnstone, Raalph Watts, Evelyn Smith, Louise Holt. Survived by 17 grandchildren, 19 great grandchildren and 1 great-great granddaughter. A native of Kanosh, UT, aged 83 years. A resident of Sacramento, CA for 10 years. Friends are invited to attend services at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints, Florin Ward at 2 P.M. Tuesday, March 1, 1994. Sacramento Garden Chapel Mortuary is handling arrangements.

Funeral Service was held at the Florin Ward Chapel of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 8580 Florin Road, Sacramento, CA. Officiating: Bishop Jeffrey Hogge.

Grave side service held at Kanosh Pioneer Cemetery, Kanosh, Millard, Utah. Grave deciated by husband, Armond Eugene Allred.

Armond Eugene Allred and Irene Bowen Watts had the following children:

873. i. Horace Eugene<sup>8</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1933 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Hazel Melba Hunnicutt** on Oct 30, 1953 in Pascagoula, Jackson County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 06, 1935 in Porterville, Kemper County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>

### Generation 7 (cont.)

- 874. ii. Robert Armond Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1935 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Claudia Eileen Nestman** on Dec 29, 1969 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 07, 1944 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - Marilyn Ruth Allred<sup>12, 2788</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1936 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 30, 1943 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>2788</sup>

**Marilyn Ruth Allred** was buried in Jan 1944 in Cypress Lawn Memorial Park, Colma, San Mateo County, California.

Notes for Marilyn Ruth Allred: Marilyn Ruth Allred (June 12, 1936 - December 30, 1943)

Irene phoned me (Armond Eugene Allred) at the Orange Inn and said that I had better get a doctor for Marilyn, as she was very sick and to do it very fast. I got the poor doctor and he came to our home in Brishane, CA to help our sick little Marilyn. We took Marilyn to the Sutter Hospital in San Francisco, CA. The doctor was sick himself, in fact he died two week later. Irene was very sick with pneumonia at home. December 28, 1943, I spent most of the day with Marilyn in the hospital besides taking care of our fountain lunch business (Orange Inn) and going home to see how Irene and the Children (Horace Eugene, Robert Armond & Diane Florence) were doing. Then I would rush back to the hospital so we could administer to Marilyn.

December 29, 1943, the nurses told me that the doctor was doing nothing for Marilyn, so I started to try and get another doctor, This was during the Second World War and doctor's were not easy to get.

December 30, 1943, I was able to get a specialist after many phone calls. The doctor said that I would have to move Marilyn to the Children's Hopital out on California Street, so we got an ambulance to move little Marilyn and on the way to Children's Hospital, Mariln passed before we could get her to the hospital. I called Bishop Claude W. Nalder who had a mortuary business and a very good friend of ours. He said that he would take care of every thing, thats when I needed a good friend.

I came home from the hospital and when I came into Irene's bedroom, Irene asked me how little Marilyn was and I told my sweetheart that Marilyn had passed away. Marilyn had meningitis, inflammation of the brain. Irene and all the children had to be taken to Children's Hospital. They were in the hospital for about a week.

Bishop Nalder and Bishop Allred took care of Marilyn's funeral. Marilyn was buried at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Colma, CA. On her headstone we have inscribed: John 3; verse 16, "For God so loved the workd, that he gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever believeth in him should not perish, but have everlasting life.

From Armond Eugene Allred.

- 875. iv. Diane Florence Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1939 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **Larry Clark Taylor** on Aug 18, 1961 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 28, 1935 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 876. v. Paul Watts Allred<sup>12, 2789</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1946 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Jean Hermanson on Feb 10, 1968 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1947 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Paul Watts Allred: Note written in Birthday card to son Paul Watts Allred Dated Sept. 9, 1995.

Happy Birthday Paul Watts Allred - your mother took H.E. and Robert to Kanosh, Utah in July 1935 so we could save enough money so we could go to the Logan Temple in September. I

# Generation 7 (cont.)

paid a man \$10.00 to ride with him from San Francisco, CA to Salt Lake City, UT. Your mother rode the bus with your brothers to S.L.C. We stayed over night with my Father. Your Mother's uncle Harry Bowen took us to Logan the next day. That saved us some money. We stayed over night in a Hotel, the next morning we ate our breakfast, then we walked up to the Temple. We had to walk across a little stream of water on a little bridge. Your mother said the clear water looked so good. We had our endowments, sealings and had our marriage solomized at the altar for all enternity. We took a train ride back to Oakland, CA and got a ferry boat and crossed the bay, then rode #21 Street Car to our apartment. When we came in our apt. we had enough money to buy a quart of milk and a nickel to ride the street car back to my work. The best birthday gift your mother and I could ever give you and your brothers and sister, is that you last 4 were born under the Covenants we made September 4, 1935 at the Logan Temple.

Your father with Love, A. E. Allred

- 877. vi. David Watts Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1950 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Cheryl Lynn Gazaway on Feb 10, 1973 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 15, 1952 in Nashville, Davidson County, Tennessee.<sup>12</sup>
- 550. Arda Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Allred (Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1908 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12, 2025</sup> She died on Feb 26, 1976 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Jack King Sr. She married (2) ? Page She married (3) Earl Pervis

Jack King Sr. and Arda Elizabeth Allred had the following child: i. Jack<sup>8</sup> King Jr.<sup>12</sup>

? Page and Arda Elizabeth Allred had no children.

Earl Pervis and Arda Elizabeth Allred had no children.

551. Sarah Pearl<sup>7</sup> Allred (Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1910 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Dec 07, 1979 in Albany, Alameda County, California.<sup>12, 2029</sup> She married (1) Richard Leon Carlton Sr. She married (2) Chester Carnes He was born on Jan 16, 1907.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1982 in Albany, Alameda County, California.<sup>12, 2030</sup>

Richard Leon Carlton Sr. and Sarah Pearl Allred had the following child:

i. Richard Leon<sup>8</sup> Carlton Jr.<sup>12</sup>

Chester Carnes and Sarah Pearl Allred had no children.

552. Veda Leoma<sup>7</sup> Allred (Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 109</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1914 in Midvale, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Cecil H. Wright on Jul 15, 1933 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 04, 1908 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 15, 1989 in Los Altos Hills, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12, 879</sup>

Cecil H. Wright was buried in Alta Mesa Cemetery, Los Altos, Santa Clara County, California.

Notes for Cecil H. Wright: [Immenheiser2.FTW] !SSAN: 557-10-7900, State of Issue: California. !SSAN: 557-10-7900, State of Issue: California.

Cecil H. Wright and Veda Leoma Allred had the following children:

- 878. i. Carole L.<sup>8</sup> Wright<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1945 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ronald Vincent Potter** on Sep 13, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. William Craig Wright<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1951 in San Mateo, San Mateo County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 553. Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup> Mower (Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1898 in Hams Fork, Lincoln County, Wyoming.<sup>12</sup> He died on Sep 17, 1917.<sup>12</sup> He married Vera Chidester on Jun 16, 1920.<sup>12</sup>

Fred Melbourn Mower and Vera Chidester had the following children:

			Generation 7 (cont.)
	879.	i.	Keith Frank <sup>8</sup> Barton <sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1921 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> He married <b>Katherine McKenny</b> on Jun 12, 1944. <sup>12</sup>
	880.	ii.	Joycelyn Vera Mower <sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1924 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> She married (1) <b>Robert McCausland</b> She married (2) <b>Leslie Jay Paul</b> on Dec 29, 1951. <sup>12</sup>
	881.	iii.	Fred Denzel Mower <sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1926 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> He married <b>Isabell Pack</b> on Oct 19, 1951. <sup>12</sup>
	882.	iv.	Harmon Bruce Mower <sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1937 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California. <sup>12</sup> He married <b>Diane Louise Tracy</b> on Sep 08, 1962. <sup>12</sup>
554.	Jame	s <sup>2</sup> S	<b>Preal</b> <sup>7</sup> <b>Mower</b> (Marion Hendrickson <sup>6</sup> , John Albert <sup>5</sup> , Susan <sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob <sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan trong Jr., James <sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 15, 1905 in Cottonwood, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> on Dec 28, 1958. <sup>12</sup> She married <b>Cornelius Casey Herbert</b> on Mar 31, 1933. <sup>12</sup>
	Corne	elius i.	Casey Herbert and Berqetta Preal Mower had the following child: ? <sup>8</sup> Herbert <sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1944. <sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1944. <sup>12</sup>
555.	<b>John Herbert</b> <sup>7</sup> <b>Mower Sr.</b> (Marion Hendrickson <sup>6</sup> , John Albert <sup>5</sup> , Susan <sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob <sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James <sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James <sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1908 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 15, 1951 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> He married <b>Francies May Meads</b> on Sep 18, 1929. <sup>12</sup>		
	John 883.		pert Mower Sr. and Francies May Meads had the following children: Betty May <sup>8</sup> Mower <sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1930 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> She married <b>Leon Taylor Plott</b> on Oct 24, 1952. <sup>12</sup>
	884.	ii.	John Herbert Mower Jr. <sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1932 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> He married <b>Geraldine Walton</b> on Jul 20, 1950. <sup>12</sup>
	885.	iii.	Carol Jean Mower <sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1934 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> She married (1) <b>Austen Wilcock Riggs</b> on May 07, 1934. <sup>12</sup> She married (2) <b>Dorain Eskelsen</b> She married (3) <b>Lee Bringhurst</b>
556.	<b>Lottie Leola</b> <sup>7</sup> <b>Mower</b> (Marion Hendrickson <sup>6</sup> , John Albert <sup>5</sup> , Susan <sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob <sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James <sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James <sup>1</sup> Strong) <sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1916 in Holladay, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> She married <b>Hans William Schulz</b> on Dec 01, 1938. <sup>12</sup>		
	Hans 886.		iam Schulz and Lottie Leola Mower had the following children: Barbara Jean <sup>8</sup> Schulz <sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1939 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> She married (1) <b>David William Pino Sr.</b> on May 08, 1957. <sup>12</sup> She married (2) <b>Orville</b> <b>Henry Henrickson Jr.</b> on Dec 13, 1965. <sup>12</sup> She married (3) <b>Eugene Kay Haddenham</b> on Sep 10, 1971. <sup>12</sup>
	887.	ii.	Mildred Judy Schulz <sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1942 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah. <sup>12</sup> She married <b>Ralph H. Riches</b>
		iii.	Paulette Marian Schulz <sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1945 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County,

- Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ralph Allen Craine** on May 18, 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Rose Marie Schulz<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1960 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 557. **Gene Willis**<sup>7</sup> **Mower** (Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1920 in Clawson, Emery County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Elva Bernice Wall** on Jul 25, 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Gene Willis Mower and Elva Bernice Wall had the following children:

- 888. i. Bernice Joyce<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **John Frank Guenon** on Oct 08, 1965.<sup>12</sup>
- 889. ii. Mary Christina Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1945 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dwayne Butterfield** on Mar 27, 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- 890. iii. Patsy Louise Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1947 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Leland David Carter** on Dec 20, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- 558. David V.<sup>7</sup> Mower (Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2032-2033</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1923 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12, 2032</sup> He died on Jan 11, 2006 in Sandy, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2032</sup> He married (1) Deta Wilma Petersen on Nov 22, 1962.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 10, 1925.<sup>2032</sup> She died on Jun 21, 1960.<sup>2032</sup> He married (2) Susan Harding Richardson on Nov 22, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

David V. Mower was buried in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Deta Wilma Petersen was buried in Murray City Cemetery, Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

David V. Mower and Deta Wilma Petersen had the following children:

- i. Steven D. V.<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1951 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 891. ii. David Marion Mower<sup>2033, 2790</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1953 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2790</sup> He died on Sep 04, 2002 in Layton, Davis County, Utah.<sup>2790</sup> He married Elisabeth Ann Brough on Feb 26, 1973.<sup>2033</sup>

David V. Mower and Susan Harding Richardson had no children.

559. R. Kay<sup>7</sup> Mower (Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1925 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Constance Haycock on Dec 09, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) LaRita Freeman

R. Kay Mower and Constance Haycock had the following children:

- i. Shawna Marie<sup>8</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1950 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Tamra Louvae Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1953 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Ronda Kaye Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1954 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Lana Lee Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1958 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

## R. Kay Mower and LaRita Freeman had no children.

560. Nelson Voyle<sup>7</sup> Johnson (Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1022, 2034-2040</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1900 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>2034-2035</sup> He died on Apr 16, 1964 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2034, 2036</sup> He married Golda Adams on Feb 17, 1919 in Sevier County, Utah.<sup>2037</sup> She was born in 1902 in Utah.<sup>2037-2038, 2040</sup>

**Nelson Voyle Johnson** was buried in Forest Lawn Memorial Park, Hollywood Hills, Los Angeles County, California.

Nelson Voyle Johnson and Golda Adams had the following children:

- 892. i. Donna V.<sup>8</sup> Johnson<sup>2038-2040</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1919 in Richfield, Sevier County, Utah.<sup>2038-2039</sup> She died on Apr 12, 2004.<sup>2039</sup> She married (1) Tolerton H. Vaughn on Dec 25, 1937.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Albert Charles Thatcher on Aug 02, 1952.<sup>12</sup>
- 893. ii. Conda Johnson<sup>2040, 2791-2792</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1921 in Marysvale, Piute County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Sterling Wilson Allred on Oct 09, 1940 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2791</sup> He was born in 1917 in Utah.<sup>2792</sup>
  - iii. Nelson Voyle Johnson Jr.<sup>2040, 2793-2796</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1923 in Fullerton, Orange County, California.<sup>2794-2796</sup> He died on Feb 26, 2005 in West Hills, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2796</sup> He married Gertrude Mary Woods on Jul 05, 1951 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2793</sup>
- 561. Elva Charlotte<sup>7</sup> Johnson (Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1022-1023</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1904 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Lorin Cotterell Erickson

Lorin Cotterell Erickson and Elva Charlotte Johnson had the following children:

- i. Sterling Ray<sup>8</sup> Erickson<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1928 in Carlin, Elko County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Leon Dee Erickson<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1931 in Carlin, Elko County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lee Humphrey** on Jul 12, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- 562. **Marion Curtis**<sup>7</sup> Johnson (Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1023</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1911 in Elsinore, Sevier County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sadie Frances Morris** on Dec 25, 1933.<sup>12</sup>

Marion Curtis Johnson and Sadie Frances Morris had the following children:

- 894. i. Marian Yvonne<sup>8</sup> Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1939 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) John Wesley Wedgworth on Apr 14, 1957.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David LeRoy Wedgworth on May 07, 1966.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Clifford Francis Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on May 20, 1942 in West Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ann Marie Di Maurio** on Jun 30, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Dennis Michael Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1946 in Altadena, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Christine Grensted on Jun 16, 1965.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Patricia Mead on Oct 14, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
- 563. Dellis Rueben<sup>7</sup> Forbush (Millie Tranquilla<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1909 in Union, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Apr 12, 1979.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Esther Thomas on Nov 17, 1932.<sup>12</sup>

Dellis Rueben Forbush and Mary Esther Thomas had the following children:

- 895. i. Jerry Dellis<sup>8</sup> Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 04, 1939 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Louise Butterfield** on Sep 14, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 896. ii. Karen Arlene Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1943 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Douglas Ray Larrabee** on Nov 29, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 897. iii. Connie Lee Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1949 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **David J. Simper** on Aug 26, 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 564. Thomas Alvin<sup>7</sup> Hadley (Amy<sup>6</sup> Alvord, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>380</sup> He married Stella Mary Barnes, daughter of Hugh Barnes and Charlotte Aline Blanchard, on Aug 21, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>380</sup> She was born on Aug 30, 1919 in Neola, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>380</sup>

Thomas Alvin Hadley and Stella Mary Barnes had the following children:

- 898. i. ?<sup>8</sup> Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married **? Bassett** 
  - ii. ? Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married **? Layman**
  - iii. ? Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married **? Aldridge**
  - iv. ? Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married **? Breckenridge**
  - v. ? Hadley<sup>380</sup> She married **? Hawkins**
- 565. **Esther**<sup>7</sup> **Miskin** (Mildred<sup>6</sup> Dodge, Mary Lodema<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1029</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1910 in Ucon, Bonneville County, Utah.<sup>1029</sup> She married **Frank Moser** He was born on Apr 22, 1904 in Bedford, Lincoln County, Wyoming.<sup>1029</sup>

Frank Moser and Esther Miskin had the following child: 899. i. Nola<sup>8</sup> Moser<sup>1029</sup> She married **Robert Johnson** 

566. James Spencer<sup>7</sup> Lovell (Ida Harriet<sup>6</sup> Freeman, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1035, 1038</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1915 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>1035</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1996 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Luella Standley on Sep 23, 1940 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 09, 1922 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

James Spencer Lovell was buried in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

James Spencer Lovell and Mary Luella Standley had the following children:

- i. Donna Marie<sup>8</sup> Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1941 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married **Steven Douglas Colson** on Sep 14, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- 900. ii. James Lynn Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1943 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda Pearl Guymon on Dec 27, 1968 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for James Lynn Lovell:

Blessed 6 Feb 1944, Ordained: Deacon - 11 Dec 1955, Teacher - 8 Dec 1957, Priest - 27 Dec 1959, Elder - 10 Feb 1963, Seventy - 7 Mar 1976, High Priest - 20 May 1986. (Church records)

- iii. Marilyn Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1947 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married Ivan Nemecek Kunic on Apr 05, 1973.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 29, 1944 in Homestead, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Susan Carol Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1950 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married **Steven Clyde Bawden** on Jun 18, 1970 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- V. Kendall S. Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 10, 1952.<sup>12</sup> He married **Deborah Dawn Jemmett** on Jun 16, 1979 in Riverside, Bingham County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 16, 1955 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 567. Mark James<sup>7</sup> Freeman (Harold Heber<sup>6</sup>, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1919 in Ririe, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 03, 1981 in Ashton, Fremont County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Sylvia Mary McNeil on Oct 11, 1947 in East Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 13, 1917 in King, Knox County, Kentucky.<sup>12</sup> She died on Oct 03, 1981 in Ashton, Fremont County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Emma Elvera Lambert on Nov 18, 1941 in Superior, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1922 in Portwing, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup>

**Mark James Freeman** was buried on Oct 06, 1981 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

**Sylvia Mary McNeil** was buried on Oct 06, 1981 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

Mark James Freeman and Sylvia Mary McNeil had the following children:

- . Rebecca Mary<sup>8</sup> Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 20, 1949 in Downey, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Wendy Lieu Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 901. iii. Dennis Mark Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1952 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kathleen Mary Hughes** on Nov 12, 1976 in Elko, Elko County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 15, 1959 in Waukgan, Lake County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 902. iv. Larry McNeil Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1955 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Lori Kay Briggs on Feb 21, 1975 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 06, 1953 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Mark James Freeman and Emma Elvera Lambert had the following child:

903. v. Leanna Marie<sup>8</sup> Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1943 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married **Harry Edward Pudas** on Jun 10, 1969 in Bayfield County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup> He was born in Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup>

> Notes for Leanna Marie Johnson: LEANNA WAS ADOPTED BY HER STEP-FATHER AND USED HIS SURNAME

568. Leonard Merrill<sup>7</sup> Strong (Leonard Clarence<sup>6</sup>, Ernest James<sup>5</sup>, James Thomas<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1940 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Carolyn Grace Benson on Feb 06, 1966.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Sandra Maria Illari on Mar 28, 1969.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 18, 1948 in London, England.<sup>12</sup>

Leonard Merrill Strong and Carolyn Grace Benson had the following child:

i. Nikki<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1964 in New Orleans, Orleans Parish, Louisiana.<sup>12</sup>

Leonard Merrill Strong and Sandra Maria Illari had the following children:

ii. Paul Christopher<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1970 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Paul Christopher Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Paul is adopted

- iii. Stacey Irene Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1973 in Astoria, Clatsop County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Aaron James Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1979 in Seattle, King County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Adam John Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1979 in Seattle, King County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Heidi Maria Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1979 in Seattle, King County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Elizabeth Ann Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1981 in Pensacola, Escambia County, Florida.<sup>12</sup>
- 569. **Ella Blanche<sup>7</sup> Strong** (Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 2043</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1903.<sup>2043</sup> She died in Jun 1978 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 2043</sup> She married **John Chalmers Brendlinger** He was born on Apr 25, 1901 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 20, 1982 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup>

Ella Blanche Strong was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Chalmers Brendlinger was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Chalmers Brendlinger and Ella Blanche Strong had the following children:

904. i. Harry Edwin<sup>8</sup> Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Feb 20, 2006 in Mineral Ridge, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup> He married **Grace Overdorff**, daughter of Jacob Overdorf and Bertha Blanche George, on Aug 06, 1952.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Feb 04, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 14, 2006 in Mineral Ridge, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

**Harry Edwin Brendlinger** was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Edwin Brendlinger: Harry Edwin Brendlinger Born in Indiana, Pennsylvania on Oct. 9, 1924 Departed on Feb. 20, 2006 and resided in Mineral Ridge, OH.

Mineral Ridge- Harry E. Brendlinger age 81 of 1377 Stewart St. died Monday afternoon from injuries received in an auto accident.

Harry was born Oct. 9, 1924 in Indiana, Pa. and was the son of the late John C. and Ella Blanche (Strong) Brendlinger, Sr. He retired in 1989 from the Weathersfield School System where he had been a custodian and had previously worked for Western Reserve and Champion Lumber Company.

Harry loved gardening and traveling and loved to read books on the presidents of the United States. He was also a U.S. Army during WWII.

Harry is survived by his wife, the former Grace Overdorff whom he married Aug. 6, 1952. He also leaves five children, Thomas (Karen ) Brendlinger of Burghill, OH, Susan Brendlinger and her fiancé Paul Landskroener of Miamisburg, OH, Peggy (David) Plevniak of North Royalton, OH, Mark (Lori) Brendlinger of Austintown, Jane Batcho of Mineral Ridge and a sister Frances Yakovac of North Bay, Ontario. He also leaves 11 grandchildren whom he dearly loved, Kelly, Michelle, Jackie, Kristi, Scott, Derek, Melanie, Shannon, Jenna, Kenny and Bryce. He was preceded in death by his parents and two brothers John Jr. and Raymond Brendlinger.

There will be no services or calling hours. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery in Indiana, Pa.. Lane Funeral Home- Mineral Ridge Chapel is in charge of arrangements

- ii. Frances Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> She married **? Yakovac**
- iii. John C. Brendlinger Jr<sup>109, 2797-2798</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1926.<sup>2797-2798</sup> He died on Apr 28, 2001.<sup>2797</sup> He married **Jean Elizabeth Stephens**, daughter of Benjamin Rue Stephens and Gertrude Holmes, on Jul 17, 1953 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2798</sup> She was born on Sep 20, 1929 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2797, 2799</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1999.<sup>2797, 2799</sup>

John C. Brendlinger Jr was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Raymond Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> He died before 2006.<sup>109</sup>
- 570. **Charles Lowry**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109,</sup> <sup>1044</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1904 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died in Oct 1975 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Goldie Margaret Brendlinger**, daughter of Chalmers David Brendlinger and Margaret Catherine Woodside, on Feb 01, 1923 in Near Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Sep 29, 1904 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Oct 04, 1975 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Lowry Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Goldie Margaret Brendlinger** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Lowry Strong and Goldie Margaret Brendlinger had the following children:

905. i. Robert Franklin<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>109, 2800-2801</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1924.<sup>155</sup> He died on Apr 08, 2009 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Marjorie Louise Waltemire**, daughter of Ralph D. Waltemire Sr. and Clara Edna Hollis, on Dec 13, 1947.<sup>109</sup> She was born on May 16, 1926 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155</sup> She died on Feb 04, 2021 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Robert Franklin Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Franklin Strong: Robert F. Strong, age 85, of Indiana, died Wednesday, April 8, 2009 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center.

He was born in 1924 in Indiana to Charles and Goldie Brendlinger Strong.

Robert was a veteran of WW II, having served in the US Army during the liberation of the Phillipines.

Mr. Strong was a founding member of the Indiana Church of the Brethren, having served as deacon. Robert was the supervising contractor for the original church in Indiana. Mr. Strong participated in prison ministry both at the county and state prisons as an active member of the Gideons International. He was also a member of the Indiana Home Builders Assoc.

He was self-employed as a home builder in Indiana for his entire life.

Robert is survived by his wife of 61 years Marjorie Waltemire Strong, Indiana; two daughters and two sons Judith Strong, Indiana; Nancy Vennard and husband Richard, Indiana; Robert Jr., New York, NY; Gerald, Indiana; two

grandchildren, Rebecca Frederick and husband Travis, Indiana; Robinson Strong, New York, NY; two great grandchildren, Haydn and Braden Frederick; two sisters, Jean Zagurskie and husband Leonard, Springdale; Ruth Clevenger and husband Alec, Penn Run.

He was preceded in death by his parents, by two brothers and one sister, Sarah Stupic, Edward and Charles, Jr.

Friends will be received on Friday from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 P.M. at the Bowser-Minich Fineral Home, Indiana. A funeral service will be held Saturday at 11 A.M. at the Indiana Church of the Brethren with Pastor William Frey officiating. Interment will follow in the Cherryhill Cemetery, Indiana.

Memorial contributions may be made to the Indiana Church of the Brethren or to Gideons International.

- ii. Sarah Catherine Strong<sup>1044</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1925 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died in 1999. She married **Stephen Richard Stupic**, son of Florijan Stupic and Helen Dorothy Hrastovscak, on Oct 24, 1945 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1044</sup> He was born on Apr 30, 1919 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on Dec 07, 1984 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 906. iii. Edward Laughry Strong<sup>1044</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1929 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 14, 1979. He married Lillian Lorraine Laney She was born in 1926.<sup>155</sup> She died on Nov 24, 2008 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Edward Laughry Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Jean Strong<sup>109</sup> She married Leonard Zagurskie

Notes for Jean Strong: In 2009, Jean and Leonard were living in Springdale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

v. Ruth Strong<sup>109</sup> She married Alec Clevenger

Notes for Ruth Strong: In 2009, Ruth and Alec were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- vi. Charles Strong Jr.<sup>109</sup> He died before 2009.<sup>109</sup>
- 571. **Walter Blair**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Blair Vincent<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>2044</sup> He married **Betty Stringfellow**

Notes for Walter Blair Strong: Walter was placed in an orphange.

Walter Blair Strong and Betty Stringfellow had the following child:

i. Walter<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>2044</sup> He married **Cherry** ?

Notes for Walter Strong:

### Generation 7 (cont.)

In 2005, Walt and Cherry were living in Edmond, Oklahoma.

572. **Ralph Eugene**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Clark Cameron<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1051</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1051</sup> He died on Jun 21, 2006.<sup>1051</sup> He married **Ruby Fairman**, daughter of Jess Fairman and Twyla Peterman, in 1945.<sup>2045</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1929 in Washington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 07, 2010 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Ruby Fairman** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Ruby Fairman:

Ruby Jean (Fairman) Strong, 81, of Homer City, died Sunday, Nov. 7, 2010, at her residence.

The daughter of Jess and Twyla Peterman Fairman, she was born June 16, 1929, in Washington Township.

Ruby was a member of the Brush Valley Calvary United Methodist Church.

She was a member of the Birthday Club, was a Pittsburgh Penguins fan, and a collector of frog memorabilia. Her other interests included gardening, flowers and volunteering her time to help others.

She was a loving mother and grandmother who was also loved by her many friends.

Surviving are her children: Larry and his wife, Linda, of Tyrone; William, of Clyde; Bruce and his wife, Roseann, of New Florence; Cheryl Semsick and her husband, Dennis, of Nolo; and Karen Hritz and her husband, William, of Indiana; two sisters, Rosetta Mack and her husband, Jess, of Spring Church; Loretta Evans and her husband, Jim, of Petrolia; brothers Earl and his wife, Loretta, of Brush Valley, and Nelson and his wife, Shirley, of Honey Brook; brothers-in-law Wendell and Philip Strong; sisters-in-law Helen Fairman and Inajean Strong; and many nieces and nephews.

Ruby was preceded in death by her parents; her husband, Ralph; grandson Scott; and brothers-in-law Richard and Clark.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Thursday at the John A. Lefdahl Funeral Home, Indiana. A funeral service will be conducted at 11 a.m. Friday in the Lefdahl Chapel with interment to follow in the German Lutheran Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to the VNA Family Hospice, 850 Hospital Road, Suite 3000, Indiana, PA 15701.

Ralph Eugene Strong and Ruby Fairman had the following children:

i. Larry<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>109</sup> He married Linda?

Notes for Larry Strong: In 2010, Larry and Linda were living in Tyrone, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Bruce Strong<sup>109</sup> He married Roseann ?

Notes for Bruce Strong: In 2010, Bruce and Roseann were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Cheryl Strong<sup>109</sup> She married **Dennis Semsick** 

Notes for Cheryl Strong: in 2010, Cheryl and Dennis were living in Nolo, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Karen Strong<sup>109</sup> She married **William Hritz** 

Notes for Karen Strong: In 2010, Karen and William were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 573. Floris Maureen<sup>7</sup> Strong (Emmett Sylvester<sup>6</sup>, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1052-1053, 1056</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1926 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1052-1053</sup> She died on Apr 21, 1992 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1052-1053</sup> She married Albert Benjamin Bratt on Feb 16, 1945 in North Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jul 12, 1924 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 2047</sup> He died on Nov 25, 1995 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 2047</sup>

Floris Maureen Strong was buried on Apr 24, 1992 in Westlawn Cemetery, Stark County, Ohio.

Notes for Floris Maureen Strong:

Floris died of congestive heart failure caused by failure of the kidneys due to sepsis of the blood following an operation for a by-pass of the pelvic artery.

Notes for Albert Benjamin Bratt: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Albert Service # 857-17-74 Albert Birth Record File # 119015 Harrisburg, Pa Faye & Ben Marriage 15123 Beaver Co Pa 10-21-1914

Albert died after a very short illness, walking into the hospital on Nov 7th for a blood test and to see about flu symptoms. By late Friday the 10th, he had been diagnosed with cancer of the liver and given a "few days to a few weeks." He progressivly went downhill and under additional medication until his passing between two and four in the morning of the Nov 15, 1995. After diagnoses his physicians removed him from from all of all medication for his pre-existing heart condition, feeling that this would be all they could do to aid his passing except keeping him comfortable.

Albert Benjamin Bratt and Floris Maureen Strong had the following child:

Emmett Wayne<sup>8</sup> Bratt<sup>12, 2802</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1947 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Ann Gallion on Feb 14, 1979 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12, 2802</sup> She was born on Oct 03, 1947 in Millersburg, Carroll County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Martha Joan Egert on Jun 02, 2001 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Dec 16, 1950 in Massillon, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Emmett Wayne Bratt: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

All facts provided by Emmett W. Bratt

Addresses of 1016 - 44th St NW and 4228 Edgefield Ave NW are the same residence. Address was changed due to incorporation within the city limits of Canton. Emmett lived for a brief time before and during his marriage to Mary Ann two doors away at 4316 Edgefield. And upon his retirement returned to the home of his childhood at 4228 Edgefield after his parents passing.

574. **Janet Orentha**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Roy Oliver<sup>6</sup>, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup>, Jacob<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 1063</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1936 in Huntington, Cabell County, West Virginia.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ronald Lee Stone** on Jun 29, 1957 in Ironton, Lawrence County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 31, 1934 in Ironton, Lawrence County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Ronald Lee Stone and Janet Orentha Strong had the following children:

i. Rhonda Renee<sup>8</sup> Stone<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1960 in Ironton, Lawrence County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **Stephen Michael Parry** on Sep 26, 1987 in Lexington, Fayette County, Kentucky.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Rhonda Renee Stone: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Rhonda is now (1994) an occupational therapist living in Nashville, Tennessee.

ii. Andrew Roy Stone<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1962 in Ironton, Lawrence County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Andrew Roy Stone:

[Immenheiser2.FTW] Andrew is currently (1994) a welder and draftsman in Columbus, OH

575. Daniel Royce<sup>7</sup> Tilton (Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1066, 2048</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1924 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1066</sup> He died on Feb 07, 1979 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2048</sup> He married Eleanor Georgian Thewes She was born on Aug 19, 1925 in Canton Stark, Ohio.<sup>2049</sup> She died on Feb 07, 1979 in Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2050</sup>

Notes for Daniel Royce Tilton: Both died together in auto accident.

Daniel Royce Tilton and Eleanor Georgian Thewes had the following children:

- 907. i. Carol<sup>8</sup> Tilton<sup>12</sup> She married **Terry Irwin**
- 908. ii. Gail Tilton<sup>12</sup> She married Richard Lamielle
  - iii. Elaine Tilton<sup>12</sup> She married **John Hayes**
  - iv. Sally Jo Tilton<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Danny Tilton<sup>12</sup>
- 576. Emmett Roy<sup>7</sup> Tilton (Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 19, 1925.<sup>12</sup> He died on Mar 04, 1992.<sup>12</sup> He married Eileen Bowers She was born on Oct 05, 1927.<sup>2051</sup> She died on Dec 09, 1989 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2051</sup>

Emmett Roy Tilton and Eileen Bowers had the following children:

- i. Bruce<sup>8</sup> Tilton<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Karen Tilton<sup>12</sup> She married **Glen Richardson**
- 577. **Betty**<sup>7</sup> **Tilton** (Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Dennis**

Robert Dennis and Betty Tilton had the following children:

- 909. i. Douglas<sup>8</sup> Dennis<sup>12</sup> He married **Sally Stalder**
- 910. ii. Gregory Dennis<sup>12</sup> He married ??
- 578. **Sally**<sup>7</sup> **Tilton** (Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Glen Swigert**

Glen Swigert and Sally Tilton had the following children:

- i. Sarah<sup>8</sup> Swigert<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Ann Swigert<sup>12</sup>
- 579. **Harvey Glenn**<sup>7</sup> **Moose** (Elma Mary<sup>6</sup> Strong, Harvey Benton<sup>5</sup> Strong, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1092, 1094-1096, 2056-2060</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1924 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1094, 2056-2059</sup> He died on Aug 22, 1999 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1094, 2057-2059</sup> He married **Hazel Calhoun** She was born on Apr 19, 1921 in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2059</sup> She died on May 11, 2014 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2059</sup>

**Harvey Glenn Moose** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Hazel Calhoun** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harvey Glenn Moose and Hazel Calhoun had the following children:

i. David G.<sup>8</sup> Moose<sup>2058</sup> He married **Kathy**?

Notes for David G. Moose: In 2006, David and Kathy were living in Ohio.

- ii. Diane Elaine Moose<sup>2058, 2803</sup> She married Joseph Lindsay Parks in 1971.<sup>2803</sup>
- 911. iii. Dorene Gail Moose<sup>2058, 2060</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>2060</sup> She died on Oct 24, 2006 in Sarnia, Ontario, Canada.<sup>2060</sup> She married **Donald Kember**, son of Robert Kember, about 1990.<sup>2060</sup>

Dorene Gail Moose was buried in Resurrection Cemetery.

# iv. Dennis P. Moose<sup>2058</sup>

580. Dorothy Jane<sup>7</sup> Whorton (Helen Florence<sup>6</sup> Strong, Archie Warden<sup>5</sup> Strong, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1099-1100, 2062-2065</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1925 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>1099, 2063</sup> She died on Dec 08, 1985 in Canton, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2062</sup> She married Bruce Cash Miller He was born on Apr 11, 1920 in Slaty Fork, Pocahontas County, West Virginia.<sup>2065-2066</sup> He died on Oct 06, 2003 in Navarre, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2065-2066</sup>

Bruce Cash Miller and Dorothy Jane Whorton had the following children:

- i. Bruce S.<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>2065</sup>
- ii. Mark A. Miller<sup>2065</sup>
- iii. Donald Thomas Miller<sup>2064-2065, 2804-2806</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1959.<sup>2064, 2804, 2806</sup> He married Catherine Deloris Wise, daughter of Forrest Wise and Dorothy Wagner, on Jul 02, 1980 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2804</sup> She was born on Jan 11, 1954.<sup>2804</sup>
- iv. Raymond E. Miller<sup>2065</sup>
- 581. Shirley M.<sup>7</sup> Moore (Sara Roberta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Archie Warden<sup>5</sup> Strong, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1107-1109, 2067</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1926 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1107-1109</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2014 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1109</sup> She married Edgar Kenneth Eckman He was born on May 08, 1923 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2067-2069</sup> He died on Jun 08, 2016 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2067-2069</sup> He died on Jun 08, 2016 in Kittanning, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2067</sup>

Shirley M. Moore was buried in Gilpin Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Edgar Kenneth Eckman and Shirley M. Moore had the following child: i. Kenneth L.<sup>8</sup> Eckman<sup>1109</sup>

582. Joyce A.<sup>7</sup> Strong (Samuel Wesley<sup>6</sup>, Archie Warden<sup>5</sup>, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup>, John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109,</sup> <sup>1121-1122, 2072</sup> was born in May 1937 in Vandergrift, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2072</sup> She died on Sep 08, 2020 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1122</sup> She married Allen L. Shellhammer He was born on Jul 10, 1931.<sup>2073</sup> He died on Sep 12, 2015 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2074</sup>

**Joyce A. Strong** was buried in Boilng Spring Presbyterian Church Cemetry, Kiskiminetas Township, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joyce A. Strong:

Joyce A (Strong) Shellhammer, age 83, of Indiana, died Tuesday, September 8, 2020, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

She was born in 1937 in Vandergrift to the late Samuel and Stella (Berkey) Strong .

Joyce was a member of St. Jacob's United Church of Christ, South Bend. As a homemaker, Joyce was active in her church, she enjoyed sewing, knitting, canning, reading, and was a faithful walker of 3 miles per day.

She is survived by three children: David Shellhammer and wife Sandi, Virginia Beach, VA; Mary Shellhammer, Indiana; and Mark Shellhammer and wife Krystal of Clarksburg; four grandchildren: Sam and fiance April Rodkey; Ray, and wife Jacquelyn; Alyson, and Aaron Shellhammer; one great-grandson, Carson Shellhammer; one sister, Janet Watterson, and one brother, John Strong.

In addition to her parents, Joyce was proceeded in death by her husband Allen in 2015, and a greatgrandson Nialler Shellhammer in 2020.

Visitation for family and friends will be held from 10 to 11 AM at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home on Thursday, September 10, 2020, where a funeral service will be held at 11 AM with Pastor Kathy Mihoerck officiating Private interment will take place in the Boiling Springs Presbyterian Cemetery, Spring Church.

Allen L. Shellhammer and Joyce A. Strong had the following children:

i. David<sup>8</sup> Shellhammer<sup>109</sup> He married Sandi?

Notes for David Shellhammer: In 2020, David and Sandi were living in Virginia Beach, Virginia.

- ii. Mary Shellhammer<sup>109, 1122</sup>
- iii. Mark Shellhammer<sup>109, 1122</sup> He married Krystal Dawn Allen She was born in May 1978.<sup>2807</sup>

Notes for Mark Shellhammer: In 2020, Mark and Krystal were living in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

583. Dwayne Alan<sup>7</sup> Michaels (Clarence Theodore<sup>6</sup>, William Anderson<sup>5</sup>, James David<sup>4</sup>, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1129, 2075-2076</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1947 in Ohio.<sup>2075</sup> He married Barbara Jeanne Kisley

Dwayne Alan Michaels and Barbara Jeanne Kisley had the following child:

- i. Marc Alan<sup>8</sup> Michaels<sup>2076</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1970 in Ohio.<sup>2076</sup>
- 584. Erma Jean<sup>7</sup> Williams (Mary Harnet<sup>6</sup> Michaels, William Anderson<sup>5</sup> Michaels, James David<sup>4</sup> Michaels, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 62</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1943 in Berea, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married Richard Beaudoin on Jul 22, 1967.<sup>12</sup>

Richard Beaudoin and Erma Jean Williams had the following children:

- i. Richie<sup>8</sup> Beaudoin<sup>12, 62</sup>
- ii. Michelle Beaudoin<sup>12, 62</sup>
- 585. Claudia Leona<sup>7</sup> Sherry (Mary Malissa<sup>6</sup> Miller, Ada Decella<sup>5</sup> Michaels, Jacob Samuel<sup>4</sup> Michaels, Catherine Anna<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>297, 2077-2078</sup> was born on Dec 23, 1927 in Logan Township, Blair County.<sup>2077-2078</sup> She died on May 07, 2013 in Hermitage, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2078</sup> She married George Edwad Plummer on Jun 22, 1948 in Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2077</sup>

Claudia Leona Sherry was buried in Jefferson Township.

George Edwad Plummer and Claudia Leona Sherry had the following children:

- i. Mary<sup>8</sup> Plummer<sup>2077</sup> She married ? Weaver
- ii. Randy Plummer<sup>2077</sup>
- iii. Daniel Plummer<sup>2077</sup>
- iv. Barry Plummer<sup>2077</sup>
- 586. William Thomas<sup>7</sup> Sunderland (Eva Surella<sup>6</sup> Beam, Nancy Matilda<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1905 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Oct 17, 1965 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He married **Bessie Roberta Lee**, daughter of Ash Bennett Lee and Bertha Mae Hutton, on Feb 19, 1927 in Mahaffey, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She was born on Dec 18, 1908 in Bell Township, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup>

William Thomas Sunderland and Bessie Roberta Lee had the following children:

- Surilla May<sup>8</sup> Sunderland<sup>159</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1929 in Commodore, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married (1) Hobert Watson, son of Silas S. Watson and Harriet V. Wetzel, on Feb 19, 1947.<sup>159</sup> He was born on May 16, 1917 in Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1964 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> She married (2) Roger Elmer Pennington, son of Elmer J. Pennington and Margaret Liepelt, in 1956.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Sep 01, 1920 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>159</sup> He died on Jul 29, 1968.<sup>159</sup> She married (3) Orvis Lester Leamer, son of Luther Freedom Leamer and Nira Mae Westover, on Jul 11, 1970.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Jul 22, 1927.<sup>159</sup>
- ii. ? Sunderland<sup>159</sup> She married **? Pennington**
- iii. ? Sunderland<sup>159</sup> She married Bryant Thomas Snow He was born on Feb 22, 1927 in Rockingham County, North Carolina.<sup>159</sup> He died on Mar 07, 1983 in Citrus County, Florida.<sup>159</sup>
- 587. Lois<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin (Carlton Clyde<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1933.<sup>12</sup> She married **Stanley Steincass**

Stanley Steincass and Lois Sunderlin had the following children:

- i. Deborah<sup>8</sup> Steincass<sup>12</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>12</sup> She married **Peter Holcomb**
- ii. Barbara Steincass<sup>12</sup> was born in 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Judith Steincass<sup>12</sup> was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. James Steincass<sup>12</sup> was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Robert Steincass<sup>12</sup> was born in 1966.<sup>12</sup>

# Generation 7 (cont.)

588. **Carlton<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin** (Carlton Clyde<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1935.<sup>12</sup> He married **Carol Burk** 

Carlton Sunderlin and Carol Burk had the following children:

- i. Christopher<sup>8</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jeffery Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Timothy Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Lynne Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1963.<sup>12</sup>
- 589. **Carol**<sup>7</sup> **Sunderlin** (Carlton Clyde<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1948.<sup>12</sup> She married **David Olmstead**

David Olmstead and Carol Sunderlin had the following children:

- i. Lauren<sup>8</sup> Olmstead<sup>12</sup> was born in 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kristy Olmstead<sup>12</sup> was born in 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 590. James Leonard<sup>7</sup> Curry (Mary Catherine<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1934.<sup>12</sup> He married Rose Ella Gearhart She was born in 1935.<sup>12</sup>

James Leonard Curry and Rose Ella Gearhart had the following children:

- i. James Scott<sup>8</sup> Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Mathew Blair Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Mary Beth Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1974.<sup>12</sup>
- 591. Ronald Clyde<sup>7</sup> Curry (Mary Catherine<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1937.<sup>12</sup> He married Majorie Repin She was born in 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Ronald Clyde Curry and Majorie Repin had the following children:

- i. Valery Jean<sup>8</sup> Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Vanessa Jo Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1969.<sup>12</sup>
- 592. Karen Agnes<sup>7</sup> Curry (Mary Catherine<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul C. Bond He was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup>

Paul C. Bond and Karen Agnes Curry had the following children:

- i. Lucinda Christine<sup>8</sup> Bond<sup>12</sup> was born in 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Ronald Paul Bond<sup>12</sup> was born in 1967.<sup>12</sup>
- 593. Larry Chester<sup>7</sup> Curry (Mary Catherine<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>12</sup> He married Dorothy Evens

Larry Chester Curry and Dorothy Evens had the following children:

- i. Christopher Lee<sup>8</sup> Curry<sup>12</sup> was born in 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kimberly Faith  $Curry^{12}$  was born in 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- 594. **Thomas Reed**<sup>7</sup> **Sunderlin** (Reed Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married **Arlene Fisher**

Thomas Reed Sunderlin and Arlene Fisher had the following children:

- i. Mark Reed<sup>8</sup> Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Michael James Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Matthew Sunderlin<sup>12</sup> was born in 1971.<sup>12</sup>
- 595. **Bonnie Lee<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin** (Reed Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Lightcap**

Richard Lightcap and Bonnie Lee Sunderlin had the following children:

- i. David Carl<sup>8</sup> Lightcap<sup>12</sup> was born in 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Douglas Reed Lightcap<sup>12</sup> was born in 1965.<sup>12</sup>
- 596. **Babbette<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin** (Reed Thomas<sup>6</sup>, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1953.<sup>12</sup> She married **James F. Gerard**

James F. Gerard and Babbette Sunderlin had the following child:

- i. Timothy J.<sup>8</sup> Gerard<sup>12</sup> was born in 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 597. **Kathryn Elaine**<sup>7</sup> **Doty** (Agnes<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1940.<sup>12</sup> She married **Fredrick Wood** He

was born in 1939.12

Fredrick Wood and Kathryn Elaine Doty had the following child:

- i. Wendy Kay<sup>8</sup> Wood<sup>12</sup> was born in 1971.<sup>12</sup>
- 598. Sandra Carole<sup>7</sup> Doty (Agnes<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>12</sup> She married James Pardee He was born in 1945.<sup>12</sup> He died in 1993.<sup>12</sup>

James Pardee and Sandra Carole Doty had the following children:

- i. Randall<sup>8</sup> Pardee<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jennifer Pardee<sup>12</sup> was born in 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 599. **James Stanley**<sup>7</sup> **Doty** (Agnes<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Sarah Eva<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2079-2080</sup> was born in Apr 1953.<sup>12, 2079</sup> He married **Debora Ann Starry**, daughter of Herbert Doyle Starry and Rachel Barber, on May 04, 1974 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2080</sup> She was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup>

James Stanley Doty and Debora Ann Starry had the following children:

- i. Justin J.<sup>8</sup> Doty<sup>2808-2809</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1975.<sup>2809</sup>
- ii. Joel Daniel Doty<sup>12, 2810</sup> was born in Nov 1979.<sup>2810</sup>
- iii. Ann Doty<sup>2811</sup>
- 600. **Helen Louise**<sup>7</sup> **Babb** (Martha Faye<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1939.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Bellina** He was born in 1936.<sup>12</sup>

Richard Bellina and Helen Louise Babb had the following children:

- 912. i. Cheryl Ann<sup>8</sup> Bellina<sup>12</sup> was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Hays Sr.** He was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Brenda Marie Bellina<sup>12</sup> was born in 1961.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Amy JoAnne Bellina<sup>12</sup> was born in 1974.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Beckett**
  - iv. Richard Lee Bellina<sup>12</sup> was born in 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- 601. **Patricia Jo<sup>7</sup> Sunderlin** (Joseph Russell<sup>6</sup>, Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>12</sup> She married **Clifford Gearheart** He was born in 1945.<sup>12</sup>

Clifford Gearheart and Patricia Jo Sunderlin had the following children:

- i. Mark Edward<sup>8</sup> Gearheart<sup>12</sup> was born in 1963.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Steven Gearheart<sup>12</sup> was born in 1964.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda McGee
- iii. Christopher Gearheart<sup>12</sup> was born in 1966.<sup>12</sup> He married **Cindy Patchell**
- iv. James Joseph Gearheart<sup>12</sup> was born in 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Timithy Lee Gearheart<sup>12</sup> was born in 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 602. **Caroll JoAnn<sup>7</sup> Walburn** (Mary Katherin<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married **Homer Blain Ferrington** He was born in 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Homer Blain Ferrington and Caroll JoAnn Walburn had the following children:

- i. Jay Ronald<sup>8</sup> Ferrington<sup>12</sup> was born in 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. John Robert Ferrington<sup>12</sup> was born in 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 603. Jack Arthur<sup>7</sup> Walburn (Mary Katherin<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married Marion Jane Wengert She was born in 1950.<sup>12</sup>

Jack Arthur Walburn and Marion Jane Wengert had the following children:

- i. Jeffery William<sup>8</sup> Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1979.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Megan Ann Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1981.<sup>12</sup>
- 604. **Thomas Eugene<sup>7</sup> Walburn** (Mary Katherin<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1958.<sup>12</sup> He married **Carole Ann London** She was born in 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Thomas Eugene Walburn and Carole Ann London had the following children:

- i. Tiana Dawn<sup>8</sup> Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1987.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Casey Renee Walburn<sup>12</sup> was born in 1989.<sup>12</sup>
- 605. **Roene I.<sup>7</sup> Little** (Olive C.<sup>6</sup> Berkebile, Margaret Bell<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Peter<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan

### Generation 7 (cont.)

James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2081</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1932 in Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155</sup> She died on Aug 26, 1995 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2082</sup> She married **Clarence David Stewart**, son of Joshua Harrison Stewart and Lucinda Blanche Tomb, on Sep 02, 1949 in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1518</sup> He was born on Nov 16, 1927.<sup>2082</sup> He died on Jul 13, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Roene I. Little** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clarence David Stewart:

In 1991, Clarence and Roene were living in Homer City RD 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania

In 2004, Clarence and Betty were living in Illinois.

In 2007, Clarence and Betty were living in Fort Myers, Lee County, Florida.

Clarence David "Pud" Stewart, 88, of Indiana died July 13, 2016 at St. Andrew Village. He was born November 16, 1927 in Dilltown to Harrison "Harry" and Blanche (Tomb) Stewart.

Pud lived in Brush Valley for most of his life and spent winters in Fort Myers, Florida. He was a veteran of the United States Army, a lumberman and truck driver. He was a member of the Barkley and Indiana Wesleyan Methodist churches. He will be remembered for his "CAT" hat, smile and goodwill.

He is survived by his daughters, Rita (Arnold) Wolfe, Indiana; Connie (Randy) Fry, Fort Myers, Florida; sons, David (Cindy) Stewart, Brush Valley and Brent (Carol) Stewart, Brush Valley; nine grandchildren and seven great grandchildren and many nieces and nephews. He is also survived by brother, Melvin (Miriam) Stewart, Brush Valley; sister, Kathryn George, Brush Valley; sister Anna Mae Davis, Indiana, sister-in-law Betty Stewart, Indiana and brother-in-law, Ronald M. (Ann Louise) Little.

Clarence was preceded in death by his parents; loving wife Roene I. (Little) Stewart who died August 26, 1995; brothers, Raymond, Charles (lila Rae) and Wayne (Alma); sisters, Estella (Harry) Sharp, Elda (Frank) Findley and Ora Louise Stewart; brother-in-laws Halcy George, Eugene Davis and Norman T. "Peck" (Mary K) Little.

In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made in Clarence's honor to the Barkley Wesleyan Methodist Church, 3017 Camerons Road, Homer City; the Indiana Wesleyan Methodist Church, 1201 Church Street Indiana, or St. Andrew's Village, 1155 Indian Springs Road, Indiana.

The family wishes to thank the staff of St. Andrew's Village and Hospice 365 for their compassionate care.

Friends will be received Saturday, from 1PM until time of Memorial Service at 3PM with Rev. Joseph Smith, officiating.

Clarence David Stewart and Roene I. Little had the following children:

913. i. Rita Loy<sup>8</sup> Stewart<sup>109, 2081</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Arnold Glen Wolfe**, son of Robert Dee Wolfe and Isabel Henry, on Oct 23, 1971 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2081</sup> He was born on Mar 26, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

> Notes for Rita Loy Stewart: In 1995 and 2016, Rita and Arnold were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Constance D. Stewart<sup>109, 1518, 2812</sup> She married **Randy A. Fry**, son of Cecil Fry, on Jun 24, 1972 in Seward, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2812</sup>

Notes for Constance D. Stewart: In 1995, Connie and Randy were living in Cafe Coral, Florida.

In 2016, Connie and Randy were living in Fort Myer, Lee County, Florida.

### Generation 7 (cont.)

914. iii. David Allen Stewart<sup>109, 470, 1518, 2813-2814</sup> He married (1) **Beth Ella Cunningham** in 1985 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2813</sup> He married (2) **Cynthia Ellen Zack**, daughter of Leroy Raymond Zack and Virginia Mae Rager, in 1989.<sup>2814</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1956 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Oct 15, 2021 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

> Notes for David Allen Stewart: In 1995 and 2016, David and Cindy were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

 iv. Brent Stewart<sup>109, 1518</sup> He married Carol Jean Felton, daughter of Donald Felton and Doris ?, on Sep 21, 1991 in West Bolivar, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1518</sup>

Notes for Brent Stewart: In 1995, Brent and Carol were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2016, Brent and Carol were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2016, Brent and Carol were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

606. **Frances**<sup>7</sup> **Marsh** (Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married (1) **Fred Joyner** She married (2) **? Bernecky** 

Fred Joyner and Frances Marsh had the following child:

i. Denny<sup>8</sup> Joyner<sup>470</sup>

? Bernecky and Frances Marsh had the following child:

- i. Charles<sup>8</sup> Bernecky<sup>470</sup>
- 607. **Nancy Marie**<sup>7</sup> **Marsh** (Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 470</sup> She married **Frank Kaschalk**

Frank Kaschalk and Nancy Marie Marsh had the following children:

- i. ?8 Kaschalk470
- ii. ? Kaschalk470
- 608. Ben A.<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 181, 470</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1920 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on May 15, 1989.<sup>470</sup> He married (1) Dorothy Margarette Walker She was born on Dec 16, 1916 in Central City, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Mar 30, 1968 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (2) Frances M. Folckemer She was born on Mar 28, 1924.<sup>181</sup>

**Ben A. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ben A. Marsh: [v45t0803.ftw]

Notes for Dorothy Margarette Walker:

Marsh: Dorothy Margarette b 16 Dec. 1916 died 30 Mar. 1968. W/o Bennie Marsh of Box 57 Belsano PA. D/o Harry H & Grace E Lohn Walker. Siblings Jennings Baldwin of Central City, Mrs. Lefa Yoch of Cleveland OH. Rev Robert Singleton & Rev John Sass, Wilber EUB

Ben A. Marsh and Dorothy Margarette Walker had the following child: 915. i. Jean Lynn<sup>8</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married **John Allen Johnson** 

Ben A. Marsh and Frances M. Folckemer had no children.

609. **Thornton R.<sup>7</sup> Marsh** (Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 181, 470</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1928 in Ivison, Barr Township,

Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1990.<sup>181</sup> He married **Pauline Ethel Roles**, daughter of Martin K. Roles and Elizabeth C. Nipps, on Jun 15, 1957 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She was born on Jan 13, 1924 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 2083</sup> She died on Sep 11, 1996 in Penn Yan, Yates County, New York.<sup>181, 2083</sup>

**Thornton R. Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Upper Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Pauline Ethel Roles** was buried in Belsano EUB Upper Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Thornton R. Marsh and Pauline Ethel Roles had the following child: 916. i. Larry<sup>8</sup> Roles<sup>470, 2815</sup> He married **Carol Depaolo** 

610. **Wade<sup>7</sup> Marsh** (Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1937 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on May 06, 1995 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He married **Barbara Hope Bracken** 

Wade Marsh was buried in Parkerford Baptist Cemetery, Parkerford, Pennsylvania.

Wade Marsh and Barbara Hope Bracken had the following children:

- 917. i. Robert<sup>8</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup> He married **Kimberly Gail Newell**
- 918. ii. Diana Lynn Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married **Donald Weiss**
- 919. iii. Pamela Jean Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married **Layton Finkbinder** 
  - iv. David Marsh<sup>470</sup> He married Lisa Marie Rambo
- 920. v. Melanie Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married James Robert Thompson
- 611. Leroy Harry<sup>7</sup> Marsh (Harry Hildbert<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>181, 1142</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1923 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>181, 1142</sup> He died on Nov 10, 1988.<sup>181, 1142</sup> He married M. Elizabeth Stevens She was born on Jan 28, 1920.<sup>181</sup>

**Leroy Harry Marsh** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Leroy Harry Marsh and M. Elizabeth Stevens had the following children:

- i. Lynn<sup>8</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married **James Carney**
- ii. William Leroy Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- iii. John Eugene Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- iv. Mary Catherine Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married **? Barnhart**
- v. Margaret Agnes Marsh<sup>470</sup> She married (1) ? Brett She married (2) ? Wood
- 612. Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1149, 2084-2088</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1942.<sup>2086-2087</sup> He died on Sep 15, 2013 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2085-2087</sup> He married Anna Belle Waltemire, daughter of Blaine James Waltemire Sr. and Emily Louise Steinman, on Apr 08, 1961 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1149</sup> She was born on Jan 17, 1941 in Adamsburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jul 27, 2009 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Richard Vaughn Bennett: In 2007, Richard and Anna Belle were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Anna Belle Waltemire was buried in Maple Grove Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Belle Waltemire: Anna B. Bennett

Home

Anna Belle Waltemire Bennett, 68, of Home, died Monday, July 27, 2009, at UPMC Shadyside. The daughter of Blaine James and Emily Louise Steinman Waltemire Sr., she was born Jan. 17, 1941, in Adamsburg. Mrs. Bennett was a 1959 graduate of Penns Manor High School and worked for Brookville Glove, Campus Sportswear and Hills of Home Farm Market. She enjoyed crossword puzzles, wrestling and cowboy movies. Mrs. Bennett enjoyed NASCAR and was a big Jeff Gordon fan. She also enjoyed scratching off lottery tickets but most of all, she was a loving wife, mother and grandmother. Survived by

### Generation 7 (cont.)

her husband of 48 years, Richard Vaughn Bennett; five daughters and one son, H. Louise Mountan, of Brush Valley, Tammy Bowman and her husband, Bryan Sr., of Indiana, Pa., Melissa Myers and her husband, Joe, of Commodore, Alice Miller and her husband, Jim, of Sagamore, Sharon St. Clair and her husband, Dean, of New Florence, and a special son, Edward J. Lydic and family, of Home; one sister, Barb Waltemire, of Homer City; six grandchildren, Heather Ray and her fiance, Ivan, of Gainesville, Fla., Brandon and Benjamin Mountan, of Brush Valley, Torrie and Kari Miller, of Sagamore, and Richard Bowman, of Indiana, Pa., and many extended children and grandchildren and numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by her parents; one brother, Blaine James Waltemire Jr.; grandsons, Zachary Vaughn Myers, in 1993, and Donald James Bennett, in 2009; and son-in-law, Jerry Ray in 1993. Friends will be received from 4 to 8 p.m. Thursday and 2 to 4 and 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at ROBINSON-LYTLE INC., Indiana, where services will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday with the Rev. Sally Lydic officiating. Interment will be in Maple Grove Cemetery.

Richard Vaughn Bennett and Anna Belle Waltemire had the following children:

- 921. i. H. Louise<sup>8</sup> Bennett<sup>109, 2816-2817</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1961.<sup>2817</sup> She married **? Mountan**
- 922. ii. Tammy Lynn Bennett<sup>109, 2818</sup> was born in Aug 1963.<sup>2818</sup> She married **Bryan Bowman Sr.**

Notes for Tammy Lynn Bennett: In 2009 and 2018, Tammy and Bryan were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

923. iii. Melissa Ann Bennett<sup>470</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1966 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 05, 2018 in Commodore, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) ? She married (2) Joseph C. Myers

**Melissa Ann Bennett** was buried in East Mahoning Cemetery, East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Melissa Ann Bennett: Melissa Ann Myers, 52, of Commodore, passed away Thursday, July 5, 2018.

A daughter of the late Richard Vaughn and Annabelle Waltemire Bennett, she was born Jan. 10, 1966, in Indiana.

Mrs. Myers was a graduate of Marion Center High School. Melissa was a cashier at Home Station Auto and was an active fundraiser for the Make-A-Wish Foundation. She enjoyed riding Harley Davidson motorcycles, doing crafts, baking, cooking, crocheting, sewing, spending time with her nieces and nephews and her special dogs.

Melissa is survived by her husband, Joseph C. Myers, of Commodore; four sisters: Louise Mountain, of Armagh; Tammy Bowman and husband Bryan, of Indiana; Alice Miller and husband James, of Sagamore; and Sharon St. Clair and husband Dean, of Penn Run; her mother-in-law, Betty Walker, of Hillsdale; and numerous nieces, nephews, great nieces and great nephews.

Friends and family will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Robinson-Lytle, Inc., Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday with Pastor Sally Lydic officiating. Interment will be in East Mahoning Cemetery.

## 924. iv. Alice Bennett<sup>109</sup> She married James Miller

Notes for Alice Bennett: In 2009 and 2018, Alice and Jim were living in Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

v. Sharon D. Bennett<sup>109, 2819</sup> was born in Jun 1971.<sup>2819</sup> She married **Dean St. Clair** 

Notes for Sharon D. Bennett: In 2009, Sharon and Dean were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2018, Sharon and Dean were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

613. Patricia Gail<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2088, 2091-2092</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1945 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She died on May 02, 2017 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She married Frank A. Veltre He was born on Oct 08, 1926 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1987 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup>

Patricia Gail Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank A. Veltre was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Frank A. Veltre and Patricia Gail Bennett had the following children:
  - i. Michelle<sup>8</sup> Veltre<sup>2092</sup>
    - ii. Anna Mary Veltre<sup>2092</sup>
- 614. Sheila Jean<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2088, 2093-2094</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1948 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2093</sup> She died on Mar 15, 2015 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093-2094</sup> She married Russell Lewis Hamner, son of Russell L. Hamner and Florence M. Sturms, on Feb 20, 1969 in Oakland, Garrett County, Maryland.<sup>2094</sup> He was born on Nov 17, 1934 in Hambleton, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095</sup>

Sheila Jean Bennett was buried in Rose Hill Cemetery, Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.

Russell Lewis Hamner was buried in Rose Hill Cemetery, Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.

- Russell Lewis Hamner and Sheila Jean Bennett had the following child: i. Tracy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Hamner<sup>2094</sup>
- 615. Floyd Mayward<sup>7</sup> Stephens (Bertha Rosella<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1171, 1175, 1177, 1963-1966</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1906 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup> He died on Jun 23, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1171</sup> He married Grace Lucille Bennett She was born on Apr 14, 1909 in Ivison, Barr Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 27, 1980.

**Floyd Mayward Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Grace Lucille Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Floyd Mayward Stephens and Grace Lucille Bennett had the following children:

i. Nancy Katherine<sup>8</sup> Stephens<sup>1171, 1963-1964, 2749</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1942 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1963-1964, 2749</sup> She died on Oct 25, 1994 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1963-1964, 2749</sup>

**Nancy Katherine Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Margaret Ann Stephens<sup>470, 1171, 1965</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1943 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1965</sup> She died on Apr 07, 1992 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1965</sup> She married **Thomas Smith** 

**Margaret Ann Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Floyd Frederick Stephens<sup>1966</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1966</sup> He died on Dec 23, 1943 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1966</sup>

**Floyd Frederick Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Charles Edward Stephens<sup>1171, 1964, 2750-2751</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1946 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2750-2751</sup> He died on Dec 20, 1995 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2750-2751</sup> He married **Phyllis Jean Murray** She was born on Jun 19, 1933.

**Charles Edward Stephens** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

616. Ethel Mae<sup>7</sup> Stephens (Bertha Rosella<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong,

Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>934, 1169-1170, 1175, 1177, 1956-1957, 1959, 1961-1962</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1911 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169-1170, 1957, 1962</sup> She died on Jan 21, 1990 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1169, 1957, 1962</sup> She married **Alton Smith Bennett**, son of Archibald A. Bennett and Lydia Jane Marsh, on Sep 10, 1930.<sup>96</sup> He was born on Jun 20, 1905 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934, 1958, 1960</sup> He died on Oct 19, 1984 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>934</sup>

Ethel Mae Stephens was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alton Smith Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Alton Smith Bennett and Ethel Mae Stephens had the following children:

- 823. i. James E.<sup>8</sup> Bennett Sr.<sup>934, 1956-1957, 1959, 1961, 2747</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1933 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1956, 2747</sup> He died on Jun 01, 2013 in Lakeside-Marblehead, Ottawa County, Ohio.<sup>1956, 2747</sup> He married **Carol Jean Fitz** 
  - James E. Bennett Sr. was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
  - ii. Arthur A. Bennett<sup>470, 934, 1957, 1959, 1961, 2748</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2748</sup> He died on Dec 19, 2016 in Ohio.<sup>2748</sup>
- 617. **Norman<sup>7</sup> Stephens** (Bertha Rosella<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1172-1173, 1175, 1177, 2112-2119</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1914 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1172-1173, 2113-2114, 2116</sup> He died on Mar 14, 2007 in Glen Daniel, Raleigh County, West Virginia.<sup>1173, 2114, 2116</sup> He married **Eula Carmen Mankin**, daughter of Arch Mankin and Rhelda Richmond, on Oct 20, 1936 in Giles County, Virginia.<sup>1172</sup> She was born on Jan 05, 1919.<sup>2117</sup> She died on Jul 30, 2018.<sup>2117</sup>

### Norman Stephens was buried in Beckley.

Norman Stephens and Eula Carmen Mankin had the following children:

- 925. i. Norman Earl<sup>8</sup> Stephens<sup>2115-2116, 2119, 2820</sup> was born in 1939 in West Virginia.<sup>2115, 2119</sup> He married **Tishie Mae Middleton**, daughter of John Everett Middleton and Lucille Tomlinson, on Apr 09, 1962 in Pearisburg, Giles County, Virginia.<sup>2115</sup> She was born on Aug 10, 1943 in Westerly, Fayette County, West Virginia.<sup>2821-2822</sup>
  - Emerson Leon Stephens<sup>2116-2119, 2823</sup> was born in 1942 in West Virginia.<sup>2119, 2823</sup> He died on Apr 27, 1956 in Bolt, Raleigh County, West Virginia.<sup>2118, 2823</sup>
  - iii. Rosemary S. Stephens<sup>2116-2117, 2119, 2824</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1946 in West Virginia.<sup>2824</sup> She married **? Harmon**
  - iv. Anita Stephens<sup>2116-2117</sup>
  - v. Robert Stephens<sup>2116-2117</sup>
- 618. Margaret L.<sup>7</sup> Stephens (Bertha Rosella<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1175, 1177, 1179, 2120-2121</sup> was born on Aug 16, 1917 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1175, 1179</sup> She died on May 12, 2021 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1179</sup> She married Harold N. Jones He was born on May 14, 1911 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2120</sup> He died on Apr 26, 2004 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2120</sup>

Margaret L. Stephens was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Margaret L. Stephens:

In 1985, Margaret and Harold were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold N. Jones was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold N. Jones and Margaret L. Stephens had the following children:

- i. Kenneth M.<sup>8</sup> Jones<sup>2120-2121</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2121</sup>
- ii. Clifford E. Jones<sup>1179, 2120-2121</sup> was born in 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2121</sup>
- iii. Richard A. Jones<sup>1179, 2120-2121</sup> was born in 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2121</sup>
- 619. Lawrence Dale<sup>7</sup> McCullough (Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>489, 1183, 1185, 1186, 1189, 1192, 2125-2131</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1909 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1183, 1189, 2125-2126, 2128</sup> He died on Feb 10, 1988.<sup>1189, 2128</sup> He married (1) Ivy Catherine Sowers, daughter of George Sowers and Edna G. Albright, on Mar 25, 1933 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2127</sup> She was born on Mar 17, 1915 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup> She died on May 07, 2002 in Ebensburg, Cambria

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup> He married (2) Lois Elaine Hollenbaugh, daughter of Walter A. Hollenbaugh and Amanda P. Wolfe, in 1948.<sup>2129</sup> She was born on Apr 12, 1926 in Punxsutawney, Jefferson County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2134</sup> She died on Mar 27, 1988 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.2134

Lawrence Dale McCullough was buried in Bath National Cemetery, Bath, Steuben County, New York.

Ivy Catherine Sowers was buried in EUB Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Lawrence Dale McCullough and Ivy Catherine Sowers had the following child:

Thomas Dale<sup>8</sup> McCullough<sup>2133, 2136-2137, 2825</sup> was born in Dec 1933.<sup>2825</sup> He married Bea? i.

Notes for Thomas Dale McCullough:

In 2002, Tom and Bea were living in Titusville, Brevard County, Florida.

Lois Elaine Hollenbaugh was buried in Brush Valley Methodist Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Lawrence Dale McCullough and Lois Elaine Hollenbaugh had the following children: ii. Gail Jean<sup>8</sup> McCullough<sup>2125, 2130, 2134, 2826</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2125, 2130, 2826</sup> She died on Jul 05, 1993 in Canandaigua, Ontario County, New York. 2130, 2826
  - iii. Ruth Ann McCullough<sup>2130, 2134, 2827</sup> She married James Edward Miller in 1987.<sup>2827</sup>

Notes for Ruth Ann McCullough: In 1988, Ruth and James were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

620. Jesse Russell<sup>7</sup> McCullough (Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>489, 1185-1186, 1188, 1192, 2131, 2133, 2135-2138</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1913 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1186, 2135-2136, 2138</sup> He died on Feb 16, 1997.<sup>2138</sup> He married Ivy Catherine Sowers She was born on Mar 17, 1915 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup> She died on May 07, 2002 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2132-2133</sup>

Jesse Russell McCullough was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Ivy Catherine Sowers was buried in EUB Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Jesse Russell McCullough and Ivy Catherine Sowers had the following child:

Jessie Anne<sup>8</sup> McCullough<sup>2133, 2136, 2828-2829</sup> was born on Jun 25, 1943.<sup>2829</sup> She married Edward i. Kotelnicki

Notes for Jessie Anne McCullough: In 2002, Jessie and Edward were living in Vinco, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

621. **Virginia C.**<sup>7</sup> **McCullough** (Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>489, 1185, 1186, 1191-1192, 2131, 2139-2142</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1915 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1192</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1995 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1192</sup> She married Mearl A. Sowers Sr. He was born on Jun 10, 1905 in Twin Rocks, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2140</sup> He died on Nov 05, 1971 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2140</sup>

Virginia C. McCullough was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mearl A. Sowers Sr. was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Mearl A. Sowers Sr. and Virginia C. McCullough had the following children:

Mearl Alden<sup>8</sup> Sowers Jr.<sup>1191-1192, 2139-2141, 2830-2831</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1935 in Brush Valley, 926. i. Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2141, 2830</sup> He died on Jun 05, 1998 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2141, 2830</sup> He married Anna Mae Howard

> Notes for Mearl Alden Sowers Jr.: In 1995, Mearl and Anna Mae were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. William Richard Sowers<sup>1191-1192, 2139-2140, 2142</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1938 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2142</sup> He died on Dec 01, 2000.<sup>2142</sup>
- 622. Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup> McCullough (Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>489, 1185, 1188, 1192-1193, 2131, 2143-2144</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1917 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1193, 2131</sup> He died on Nov 15, 1991 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1193, 2131</sup> He married Mary E. Henry She was born on Apr 29, 1918.<sup>2145</sup> She died on Nov 24, 2013.<sup>2145</sup>

**Samuel Martin McCullough** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary E. Henry** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Martin McCullough and Mary E. Henry had the following children:

927. i. Samuel Martin<sup>8</sup> McCullough Jr.<sup>2131, 2143, 2144, 2832</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1943 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2144</sup> He died on Jul 10, 2002 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2144</sup> He married **Dolline Fern Fyock**, daughter of Lysle E. Fyock and Addie E. ?, in 1963.<sup>2832</sup> She was born in 1945 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2833</sup>

**Samuel Martin McCullough Jr.** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Gladys McCullough<sup>2131, 2143-2144</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2143</sup> She married **? Bowser**
- 928. iii. Dale R. McCullough<sup>109, 2131, 2144</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1953 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Nov 25, 2021 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Beverly Jean ?**

**Dale R. McCullough** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dale R. McCullough: Dale R. McCullough, 68, of Homer City, passed away Thursday, Nov. 25, 2021, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

He was born July 14, 1953, in Indiana, and was the of Sam and Mary (Henry) McCullough.

He was preceded in death by his parents; his wife, Beverly Jean McCullough; and brother, Sam McCullough Jr.

Dale is survived by his children, Martin (Connie) McCullough, Altoona, and Tina (James) Duncan, Strongstown; grandchildren, Kaitlyn Duncan and Issac McCullough; and sister, Gladys Bowser, Homer City.

Visitation will be held Monday from 4 to 7 p.m. at the Bowser Ondriezek Funeral Home, Nanty Glo, where a funeral service will be held Tuesday at 11 a.m.

Interment to follow in Pineland Cemetery, Strongstown.

623. **Gladys Josephine**<sup>7</sup> **McCullough** (Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 489, 1192, 2131, 2147-2149</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2148-2149</sup> She died on Nov 10, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2149</sup> She married **Jacob Earl Henry** He was born on Feb 02, 1921 in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1979 in New Florence R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Gladys Josephine McCullough: In 1972, Josephine and Jacob were living in New Florence R. D., Pennslvania.

Jacob Earl Henry was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Jacob Earl Henry and Gladys Josephine McCullough had the following children:

- i. Howard E.<sup>8</sup> Henry<sup>109, 2148</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2148</sup>
- ii. Kenneth Earl Henry<sup>109, 2147-2148, 2834-2835</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1950 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2147</sup> He

married **Regina Ann Stephenson**, daughter of Glen Alden Stephenson and Nettie Myria Bennett, on Feb 01, 1985 in Norfolk, Virginia.<sup>2147</sup> She was born on Dec 23, 1964 in Virginia.<sup>2147</sup>

624. **Sylvia May**<sup>7</sup> **Holmes** (Millie Verna<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1198, 1200-1201, 2150-2153</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1910 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1201, 2150</sup> She died on Jan 31, 1971 in Massillon, Stark County, Ohio.<sup>2150</sup> She married **Frank Bertran Erhard**, son of Orvis Erhard and Elverta Ferguson, on Aug 02, 1932.<sup>2150</sup> He was born on Feb 14, 1912 in New Millport, Clearfield County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2152, 2154-2155</sup> He died in Oct 1985 in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2155</sup>

Sylvia May Holmes was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Bertran Erhard was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Frank Bertran Erhard and Sylvia May Holmes had the following children:

- 929. i. Shirley Jean<sup>8</sup> Erhard<sup>2151, 2153, 2836-2838</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1934 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2153, 2836</sup> She died on Mar 07, 2000 in Leeper, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2153, 2836</sup> She married Francis E. Bellotti on Jun 25, 1955 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2837</sup> He was born on Jul 03, 1932 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2837</sup> He was born on Jul 03, 1932 in Leeper, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2837</sup>
  - ii. Ardyth Y. Erhard<sup>2151</sup> was born in 1936 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2151</sup>
  - iii. David L. Erhard<sup>2151</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2151</sup>
- 625. Lola P.<sup>7</sup> Holmes (Millie Verna<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1198, 1200, 1202-1203, 2156-2158</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1202</sup> She died on Apr 23, 1993 in Hillsboro, Highland County, Ohio.<sup>1202</sup> She married (1) Alfred James Cramer, son of Burgess S. Cramer and Margaret J. Straw, on Sep 30, 1939 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1203</sup> He was born on May 10, 1915 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2157, 2159</sup> He died on Sep 07, 1954 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2157, 2159</sup> She married (2) **?** Gall

Alfred James Cramer and Lola P. Holmes had the following children:

- i. Donald Lee<sup>8</sup> Cramer<sup>2157-2158</sup> was born in 1941 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2158</sup>
- ii. Nancy Jean Cramer<sup>2157-2158</sup> was born in 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2158</sup>
- iii. Robert Lewis Cramer<sup>2157-2158</sup> was born in 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2158</sup>

? Gall and Lola P. Holmes had no children.

626. Lewis Milroy<sup>7</sup> Holmes (Millie Verna<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1198, 1200, 2160-2166</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1924 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2160-2161</sup> He died on Nov 26, 1983 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2162</sup> He married Louise J. Lee on Mar 06, 1948.<sup>2165</sup> She was born on Jul 24, 1925 in Patton, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2163-2165</sup> She died on May 17, 2008 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2164</sup>

Lewis Milroy Holmes and Louise J. Lee had the following children:

- i. Jeffery L.<sup>8</sup> Holmes<sup>2163-2165, 2840</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1950 in Ohio.<sup>2840</sup>
- ii. Jay Curtis Holmes<sup>2164-2166, 2841-2845</sup> was born in 1954.<sup>2166</sup> He married (1) Patti L. O'Connor, daughter of Peter J. O'Connor and Viola Fortune, on Sep 20, 1975 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2166</sup> She was born in 1954.<sup>2166</sup> He married (2) Barbara Leona Dalton on Jul 25, 1981 in Sarasota County, Florida.<sup>2845</sup> He married (3) Linda Joyce Parham on Jan 09, 1997 in Sarasota County, Florida.<sup>2844</sup>
- 627. Louellen I.<sup>7</sup> Lockard (Laura B.<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1206, 1208-1209, 2167</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1912 in Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1206, 1208</sup> She died on Apr 30, 1940 in Rochester Mills, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1208</sup> She married **Bernard Brothers** He was born on Dec 20, 1910 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2168-2169</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1959 in East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2168-2169</sup> He died on Apr 04, 1959 in East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2169</sup>

Bernard Brothers and Louellen I. Lockard had the following child:

- i. Bernard L.<sup>8</sup> Brothers<sup>1209, 2167, 2846</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1932 in Smicksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2167, 2846</sup> He died on Jan 31, 2000 in Commodore, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2167, 2846</sup>
- 628. **Robert William**<sup>7</sup> **Overman** (Alfred William<sup>6</sup>, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1211, 1213-1214, 2170-2174</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1912 in Strongstown,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1211, 1214, 2170-2171, 2173</sup> He died on Mar 15, 1988 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>1214, 2171</sup> He married **Ruby Elizabeth Horner** She was born on Aug 24, 1914.<sup>2172, 2175-2176</sup> She died on Nov 14, 2002 in Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee.<sup>2175-2176</sup>

**Robert William Overman** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Ruby Elizabeth Horner** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Robert William Overman and Ruby Elizabeth Horner had the following children:

- 930. i. Zora Belle<sup>8</sup> Overman<sup>109, 2172, 2847-2849</sup> was born in 1940 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2172</sup> She married **Robert Anthony Salem** He was born in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2849</sup>
- 931. ii. Robert William Overman Jr.<sup>2172, 2174, 2850-2851</sup> was born on May 20, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 21, 2015.<sup>109</sup> He married **Cheryl Lynn Robley**, daughter of Neely Hamilton Robley, on Aug 23, 1970 in Huntersville, Madison County, Tennessee.<sup>2174, 2851</sup> She was born in 1948.<sup>2851</sup>

Notes for Robert William Overman Jr.:

Robert William Overman, known as "Bob," was born May 20, 1946, and passed away September 21, 2015. He was a native of Johnstown, Pennsylvania, born to Robert W. Overman, Sr. and Ruby E. Overman. He was proud of his father who was a steelworker, and the perception capabilities of his mother. He is survived by his son, Tracy D. Overman; his sister, Zoe Overman Salem, and nephews and niece, Kerry Salem, Kody Salem, Kory Salem and Kammy Schreiner. Bob was educated in secondary schools in Pennsylvania and Canada. He obtained his bachelor's degree from the University of Tennessee and received his doctorate in Psychology from the University of Tennessee. He was a part of the criminal justice program of the Hamilton County Sheriff's Department and joined Guardsmark, Inc. in September 1978. He had a meteoric rise at Guardsmark, eventually becoming Vice President of Human Resources and was involved in the growth of the company from \$25 million in annual revenues to \$563 million. He was responsible for the overall selection of employees that numbered 18,000. He was the foremost expert in psychological testing in the private security industry. He was involved in literally hundreds of thousands of transactions involving people in 50 states, Puerto Rico, Canada and the United Kingdom. He played a very critical role in the history of the development of Guardsmark because of his singular focus on trying to recruit the best people and enhance their lives through better performance, evaluating their strengths and weaknesses throughout his tenure. He was known by those in the highest ranking positions of the FBI, the Secret Service and CIA. He was able to show them things that were in place in the Guardsmark program of which he was proud, and they listened and were impressed. His progression of professional contacts included many governors and senators. Bob loved Guardsmark greatly and had a number of other interests, but his hometown roots kept him a loyal and devoted Pittsburgh Steelers' football fan. And he was loyal to his alma mater, the University of Tennessee. His keen insights into people put him in the position of promoting thousands during his career. He changed lives for those who worked within the company. Having spent 37 years at Guardsmark, he is mourned by thousands whose lives he touched. Ira A. Lipman, Founder of Guardsmark, stated, "Bob Overman was one of the greatest executives and people that I have ever worked with in my business career. He was hardworking, loyal, dedicated and committed to the success of Guardsmark and the success of all who were part of the Guardsmark team. He was focused on perfection and reached excellence in his career with the company. I will never forget him." He was a great admirer of the late Rev. Adrian Rogers, and accompanied him on an overseas trip. Over the years he regularly attended services at Bellevue Baptist Church and at Highpoint Church in Memphis, Tennessee. A gathering of family and friends will be held on Wednesday, September 30 from 5 p.m. to 8 p.m. at Family Funeral Care, 4925 Summer Avenue, Memphis, Tennessee, 38122. The family will also receive friends from 1 p.m. to 2 p.m. on Thursday, October 1. The funeral service will be at 2 p.m. on October 1 at Family Funeral Care. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made in his name to the Alzheimer's Association or to a charity of the donor's choice.

629. **Naomi Arlene<sup>7</sup> Overman** (Alfred William<sup>6</sup>, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1213, 1215-1217, 2177</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1917 in Johnstown, Cambria

County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1215, 1217</sup> She died on Apr 01, 2004.<sup>1215, 1217</sup> She married **Forrest Mack Plowman**, son of George M. Plowman and Rose M. Ressler, on Feb 18, 1943 in Duval County, Florida.<sup>2177</sup> He was born on Aug 07, 1917 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1216, 2177-2180</sup> He died on Aug 10, 1997 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2178-2180</sup>

**Forrest Mack Plowman** was buried in Grandview Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Forrest Mack Plowman and Naomi Arlene Overman had the following children:

- i. Cathryn A.<sup>8</sup> Plowman<sup>1216-1217</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1216</sup>
- ii. Barbara L. Plowman<sup>1216-1217</sup> was born in 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1216</sup>
- iii. Leonard Mack Plowman<sup>1217, 2852-2853</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1952 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2852-2853</sup> He died on Apr 15, 1994.<sup>2852-2853</sup>
- 630. **Robert Thomas**<sup>7</sup> **Miller** (Victor Clyde<sup>6</sup>, John D.<sup>5</sup>, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1220, 1222, 2181</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1921 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1222, 2181</sup> He died on Mar 29, 2000. He married **Dorothy Mae ?**

**Robert Thomas Miller** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Thomas Miller and Dorothy Mae ? had the following child: i. Robert Thomas<sup>8</sup> Miller Jr.<sup>2181</sup> was born in 1947.<sup>2181</sup>

631. **Henry John**<sup>7</sup> **Miller** (Victor Clyde<sup>6</sup>, John D.<sup>5</sup>, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>465, 1220, 1226, 2182-2184</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1923 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2182-2184</sup> He died on Dec 25, 1969 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2184</sup> He married **Helen Louise Novotney** She was born on Feb 24, 1926 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2185-2186</sup> She died on Oct 15, 1998 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2185-2186</sup>

Henry John Miller was buried in EUB Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Helen Louise Novotney** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Henry John Miller and Helen Louise Novotney had the following children:

- i. Joyce Elaine<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>1226, 2183, 2186</sup> was born in Oct 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1226</sup>
- ii. Carol Ann Miller<sup>2186, 2854</sup> She married **Russell J. Rodkey**, son of Raymond G. Rodkey, in 1972.<sup>2854</sup>

Notes for Carol Ann Miller: In 1998, Carol and Russell were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Ella Miller<sup>2186</sup> She married **Larry G. Peery** 

Notes for Ella Miller: In 1998, Ella and Larry were living in Bristol, Virginia.

iv. Janet Miller<sup>2186</sup> She married Chester T. Kauffman

Notes for Janet Miller: In 1998, Janet and Chester were living in Virginia.

v. Henry J. Miller Jr.<sup>2186</sup> He married LeAnne Luther

Notes for Henry J. Miller Jr.: In 1998, Henry and LeAnne were living in Bluff City, Sullivan County, Tennessee.

632. Alberta M.<sup>7</sup> Folckemer (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1236-1237, 1252, 2191-2196</sup> was born on Aug 05, 1910 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2191, 2193, 2195</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1989.<sup>2191, 2195</sup> She married Charles Thomas Claypool He was born on Jun 18, 1912 in Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2194-2195, 2197</sup> He died on Jun 25, 1998 in Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2195, 2197</sup>

Alberta M. Folckemer was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.

**Charles Thomas Claypool** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Thomas Claypool and Alberta M. Folckemer had the following children:

932. i. Nancy Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Claypool<sup>2192-2193, 2855-2856</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1933 in Cairnbrook, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2192-2193, 2855-2856</sup> She died on Oct 10, 2016 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2855-2856</sup> She married **Glenn W. Blough** He was born on Feb 17, 1925 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2857</sup> He died on Mar 05, 2000.<sup>2857</sup>

**Nancy Elizabeth Claypool** was buried in Richland Cemetery, Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Irma Jane Claypool<sup>2193</sup> was born in 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2193</sup>
- 633. **Alton Henry**<sup>7</sup> **Folckemer** (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1236-1237, 1246, 1252, 2196, 2198-2201</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1915 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1246, 2198</sup> He died on Apr 26, 1987 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2196</sup> He married **Leona R. Bracken** She was born on Jan 28, 1920 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2202-2203</sup> She died on Nov 06, 1998 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2203</sup>

Alton Henry Folckemer and Leona R. Bracken had the following children:

- i. Joann R.<sup>8</sup> Folckemer<sup>2196, 2199-2201, 2858</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2199-2200</sup> She married **Robert Kline** on Jun 27, 1959 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2858</sup>
- Alton Raymond Folckemer<sup>2196, 2199-2201, 2859-2861</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2859-2861</sup> He married (1) **Dorothy Elaine Maloata** on Mar 29, 1960 in San Diego County, California.<sup>2859</sup> He married (2) **Ruth ?**
- iii. James C. Folckemer<sup>2196, 2200-2201, 2862-2865</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2862-2863</sup> He died on Sep 02, 2012 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2862-2863</sup> He married Sandra A. Buerster on May 15, 1965 in Cheektowaga, Erie County, New York.<sup>2864</sup>
- 933. iv. Carol L. Folckemer<sup>2196, 2200-2201, 2866</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2200</sup> She died on Jul 27, 1998 in New York.<sup>2201</sup> She married (1) Robert E Maley on Oct 10, 1964 in New York.<sup>2866</sup> She married (2) Paul O'Neil
- 634. William Alfred<sup>7</sup> Folckemer Jr. (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1236-1237, 1247, 1249, 1252, 2196, 2204</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1917 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1247, 1249, 2204</sup> He died on Jun 30, 1990.<sup>1247, 2204</sup> He married Mildred ?

**William Alfred Folckemer Jr.** was buried in Saint Francis Xavier Cemetery, Cresson, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

William Alfred Folckemer Jr. and Mildred ? had the following child: i. Bernadette<sup>8</sup> Folckemer<sup>1249</sup> was born in 1946.<sup>1249</sup>

635. **Robert Thomas**<sup>7</sup> **Folckemer** (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1234, 1236-1237, 1252, 2196, 2205-2208</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1919 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1234, 2205-2206, 2208</sup> He died on Jul 12, 2001 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1234, 2206</sup> He married **Nellie Isabell Isenberg** She was born on Apr 29, 1921 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2207, 2209</sup> She died on Mar 14, 2000 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2207, 2209</sup>

**Nellie Isabell Isenberg** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Thomas Folckemer and Nellie Isabell Isenberg had the following children:

934. i. Robert Neal<sup>8</sup> Folckemer<sup>109, 1234, 2207, 2867-2868</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1940 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Apr 21, 2022 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Cora Ruth Coffman**, daughter of Ray Franklin Coffman and Myrtle Matilda Clawson, in 1959.<sup>2867</sup> She was born on Jul 30, 1942 in Loyalhanna Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 25, 2024 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Robert Neal Folckemer** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Neal Folckemer: Robert Folckemer Obituary

Robert N. Folckemer, 81, of Indiana, passed away peacefully on Thursday, April 21, 2022 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center with his family by his side.

The son of Robert T. and Nellie (Isenberg) Folckemer, he was born September 3, 1940 in Belsano.

Robert was a loving and caring husband, father, and grandfather. He enjoyed spending time with his family, hunting, golfing, fishing, and working on cars.

Robert was employed at McGill Motors, Indiana as a mechanic before going to the Indiana Country Club where he retired after 38 years.

Surviving is his wife Cora Folckemer of 63 years; a foster daughter, Ruby (Wayne) Ling; a foster son, Dale Silvis; and a foster grandson, Jeremy Rodack.

He was preceded in death by his parents and a brother, Gary Folckemer.

The John A. Lefdahl Funeral Home has been entrusted with funeral arrangements.

A memorial service will be held at the Bethany Chapel Church in Marion Center on Saturday, September 3, 2022 at 11:30 a.m. with Pastor Brian King, officiating.

Internment in the Oakland Cemetery will be private.

- ii. Gary L. Folckemer<sup>109, 1234, 2207, 2869-2870</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1943.<sup>2869-2870</sup> He died on Jul 05, 2013 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2869-2870</sup>
- 636. Paul Ambrose<sup>7</sup> Folckemer (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1237, 1252, 2196, 2210-2215</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1921 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2210-2213</sup> He died on May 04, 2003 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2212</sup> He married (1) Grace Louise Donahue She was born in 1921.<sup>2215-2216</sup> She died on Apr 07, 1958 in Cheektowaga, Erie County, New York.<sup>2214, 2216</sup> He married (2) Arlene ? on May 02, 1959 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.

Paul Ambrose Folckemer and Grace Louise Donahue had the following children:

- i. Mary Jane<sup>8</sup> Folckemer<sup>2211, 2214-2215</sup> was born in 1941 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2211, 2215</sup>
- ii. Paul Raymond Folckemer Jr.<sup>2211, 2214-2215</sup> was born in 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2211, 2215</sup>
- Thomas B. Folckemer<sup>2215, 2871-2874</sup> was born on Jun 12, 1944.<sup>2872, 2874</sup> He died on Jan 12, 1972 in Lewiston, Androscoggin County, Maine.<sup>2872-2874</sup> He married **Sharon Jones** on Dec 29, 1965 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2871</sup>

**Thomas B. Folckemer** was buried in Litchfield Plains Cemetery, Litchfield, Kennebec County, Maine.

- iv. Larry W. Folckemer<sup>2215</sup> was born in 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2215</sup>
- v. David E. Folckemer<sup>2215</sup> was born in 1948 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2215</sup>
- vi. Julianna Folckemer<sup>2214</sup>

Paul Ambrose Folckemer and Arlene ? had no children.

637. **Harold Wayne**<sup>7</sup> **Folckemer Sr** (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1237, 1250, 1252, 2196, 2217-2219</sup> was born on May 26, 1924 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1250, 2217-2219</sup> He died on Dec 30, 2006 in Clarence Center, Erie County, New York.<sup>1250, 2217, 2219</sup> He married (1) **Dorothy Aline Gingerich** She was born on Jul 30, 1926.<sup>2217, 2220-2222</sup> She died on Dec 02, 2012 in Clarence Center, Erie County, New York.<sup>109, 2220-2221</sup> He married (2) **Ginger ?** 

Harold Wayne Folckemer Sr was buried in Clarence Centre Cemetery, Clarence Center, Erie County, New York.

Dorothy Aline Gingerich was buried in Clarence Centre Cemetery, Clarence Center, Erie County, New

## York.

Harold Wayne Folckemer Sr and Dorothy Aline Gingerich had the following children:

- i. Suzanne Ellen<sup>8</sup> Folckemer<sup>109, 2218, 2875</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1948.<sup>2875</sup> She married **? Jablonski**
- ii. Deanne June Folckemer<sup>109, 2218, 2876</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1949.<sup>2876</sup> She married **? Favata**
- iii. Hal Folckemer<sup>109</sup>

Harold Wayne Folckemer Sr and Ginger ? had no children.

638. Erma Grace<sup>7</sup> Folckemer (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1237, 1251-1252, 2196, 2223-2225</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1925 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1251-1252, 2225</sup> She died on Jan 05, 2002 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1251-1252, 2225</sup> She married (1) Roland A. Wiborg He was born on Oct 30, 1902 in Sweden.<sup>2226</sup> He died on Jul 22, 1961 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York.<sup>2224</sup> She married (2) Henry E. Stabell about 1963.<sup>1251</sup> He was born on Sep 02, 1920.<sup>2225</sup> He died on Oct 07, 2008.<sup>2225</sup>

**Erma Grace Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Roland A. Wiborg and Erma Grace Folckemer had the following child:

935. i. Roland Alfred<sup>8</sup> Wiborg Jr.<sup>1252, 2223, 2877-2880</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1948 in New York.<sup>2878</sup> He married (1) **Sandra Lee Smith** in Oct 1969 in Lee County, Florida.<sup>2880</sup> He married (2) **Kathy Rummel** 

Notes for Roland Alfred Wiborg Jr.: In 2002, Ron and Kathy were living in Elizabeth City, Pasquotank County, North Carolina

**Henry E. Stabell** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Henry E. Stabell and Erma Grace Folckemer had no children.

639. **Elsie Mary**<sup>7</sup> **Folckemer** (William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1238, 1252, 2196, 2235-2236</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1931 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1238, 2235</sup> She died on Apr 03, 2022.<sup>2235</sup> She married **Walter Bernard Ciesielka** He was born on May 16, 1920 in Jamestown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2235, 2237-2238</sup> He died on Oct 13, 2001.<sup>2235, 2237-2238</sup>

**Elsie Mary Folckemer** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Walter Bernard Ciesielka** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Walter Bernard Ciesielka and Elsie Mary Folckemer had the following child:

- i. Walter Bernard<sup>8</sup> Ciesielka Jr.<sup>2236</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1966 in New York.<sup>2236</sup> He married Veronica Lyn Crawford, daughter of Robert F. Crawford and Carmen C. Tekieli, on Dec 26, 1989 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2236</sup> She was born on Aug 13, 1968 in New Jersey.<sup>2236</sup>
- 640. **Wilfred C.<sup>7</sup> Folckemer** (Harvey J.<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1253</sup> was born on May 03, 1920 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1253</sup> He died on Dec 01, 1999 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1253</sup> He married **Frances S. Joyner** She died in 1985.<sup>1253</sup>

Wilfred C. Folckemer was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Wilfred C. Folckemer and Frances S. Joyner had the following children:
- 936. i. Sharon L.<sup>8</sup> Folckemer<sup>1253</sup> She married ? Volpe
- 937. ii. Verda Mae Folckemer<sup>1253</sup> She married **Scott McFadden**

Notes for Verda Mae Folckemer: In 1999, Verda and Scott were living in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

938. iii. Marsha Folckemer<sup>1253</sup> She married Robert A. Glimore

Notes for Marsha Folckemer:

In 1999, Marsha and Robert were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

641. **Ruth Victory**<sup>7</sup> **Folckemer** (Harmon M.<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>920, 2239-2241</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1919 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1972 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married **Harold Joseph Kline** He was born on Feb 21, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2239, 2242-2246</sup> He died on Aug 26, 2007 in Clermont County, Ohio.<sup>2243-2246</sup>

**Ruth Victory Folckemer** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold Joseph Kline was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold Joseph Kline and Ruth Victory Folckemer had the following children:

- 939. i. Nancy Jane<sup>8</sup> Kline<sup>2239, 2243, 2881-2882</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1945.<sup>470</sup> She married **Eugene Arthur Bowers**
- 940. ii. William Kiner Kline<sup>2239, 2241, 2243, 2883-2886</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949.<sup>2885-2886</sup> He died on Jan 27, 2008 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2241, 2885</sup> He married **Barbara Lynne Tucker**
- 941. iii. Judith Louise Kline<sup>2240, 2243, 2887</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1955 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2240</sup> She married **Edward Joseph Biskner**, son of Lawrence C. Biskner and Therese Blanch Robert, on Apr 15, 1978 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>2240</sup> He was born on Mar 08, 1956 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>2240</sup>
- 642. Ethel Belle<sup>7</sup> Thompson (Martin Miller<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>511, 1258, 1261-1262, 2247</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1918 in Nolo, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1261-1262</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1261-1262</sup> She died on Mar 04, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1261-1262</sup> She married (1) Sylvester Rummel She married (2) Wilbur R. Houston, son of John Houston and Ella Stile, on Mar 30, 1963 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2247</sup> He was born in 1921.<sup>2247</sup>

**Ethel Belle Thompson** was buried in Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Belle Thompson: In 1986, Ethel and Wilbur were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennslvania.

Sylvester Rummel and Ethel Belle Thompson had the following children:

i. Louise<sup>8</sup> Rummel<sup>1262</sup> She married **Orrie Bowman** 

Notes for Louise Rummel: In 2001, Louise and Orrie were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

942. ii. Geraldine Rummel<sup>1262</sup> She married Clair W. Gamble Jr.

Notes for Geraldine Rummel: In 2001, Geraldine and Clair were living in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Kay Rummel<sup>1262</sup> She married Nick Markovich

Notes for Kay Rummel: In 2001, Kay and Nick were living in Portage, Porter County, Indiana.

iv. Ronald Rummel<sup>1262</sup> He married Karol ?

Notes for Ronald Rummel: In 2001, Ronald and Karol were living in Largo, Pinellas County, Florida.

v. Edward Rummel<sup>1262</sup> He married **Mary** ?

Notes for Edward Rummel: In 2001, Edward and Mary were living in Geneva, Seminole County, Florida.

vi. Beverly Rummel<sup>1262</sup> She married Kenneth Butterworth

Notes for Beverly Rummel: In 2001, Beverly and Kenneth were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vii. William Houston<sup>1262</sup> He married June?

Notes for William Houston: In 2001, William and June were living in Fort Juliet, Tennessee.

viii. Cheryl Rummel<sup>1262</sup> She died before 2001. She married John Hofmann

Wilbur R. Houston and Ethel Belle Thompson had no children.

643. Blanche Eleanor<sup>7</sup> Thompson (William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1264-1267, 1271</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1925 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1266-1267</sup> She died on Oct 14, 1996 in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1266-1267</sup> She married Joseph Mack Henry, son of Johnston M. Henry and Della R. Isenberg, on Aug 18, 1941.<sup>159</sup> He was born on Jan 19, 1922 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Blanche Eleanor Thompson was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Blanche Eleanor Thompson: In 1972, Blanche and Joseph were living in Homer City R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1978, Blanche and Joseph were living in Dilltown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 1988, Blanche and Joseph were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Joseph Mack Henry** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Mack Henry:

Joseph M. Henry, a Brush Valley native and well-known lumberman, died Monday, Nov. 11, 2013.

A son of the late Johnston M. and Della R. Isenberg Henry, he was born Jan. 19, 1922, in Homer City.

Mr. Henry attended the Free Gospel Church. He enjoyed hunting, farming and woodworking.

He is survived by four children: George Henry and wife Patty, of Homer City; Della Henry Conrad, of Strongstown; Daniel Henry and wife Anna Mary, of Indiana; and Ralph Henry and wife Sandra, of Homer City; a sister, Mary McCullough, of Indiana; six grandchildren, five great-grandchildren, one step great-grandchild, and numerous nieces and nephews.

In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his wife, Blanche E. Thompson Henry, two brothers, and a sister.

Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Robinson-Lytle, Inc., Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday with Pastor Charles Harvey officiating. Interment will be in the Cherryhill Progressive Brethren Cemetery.

Joseph Mack Henry and Blanche Eleanor Thompson had the following children:

i. George R.<sup>8</sup> Henry<sup>109, 1267</sup> He married Patricia ?

Notes for George R. Henry: In 1996, George and Patricia were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2013, George and Patricia were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Della R. Henry<sup>109, 1267, 2888</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1945 in Clarksburg, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>2888</sup> She died on Feb 10, 2015 in Conemaugh, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2888</sup> She married **? Conrad** 

**Della R. Henry** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Daniel M. Henry<sup>109, 1267, 2889</sup> He married Anna Mary Eamigh in 1966.<sup>2889</sup>

Notes for Daniel M. Henry: In 1996 and 2013, Daniel and Anna Mary were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Ralph E. Henry<sup>109, 1267</sup> He married Sandra?

Notes for Ralph E. Henry: In 1996, Ralph and Sandra were living in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

In 2013, Ralph and Sandra were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

644. **John Robert**<sup>7</sup> **Thompson** (William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1264, 1267-1268, 1271, 2249</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1926 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1268, 2249</sup> He died between 1988–1996. He married **? Shaffer** 

**John Robert Thompson** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Robert Thompson and ? Shaffer had the following child: i. Doug<sup>8</sup> Thompson<sup>2890</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>2890</sup>

645. **Olive Ruth**<sup>7</sup> **Thompson** (William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1264-1265, 1267, 1271, 2250-2251</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1929.<sup>2251</sup> She died on Nov 11, 2009.<sup>2251</sup> She married **Ervin Melvin Good**, son of Stephen Edward Good and Sarah Catherine Glenn, on Jul 06, 1946 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2250</sup> He was born on Jan 12, 1922 in Alverda, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2252-2253</sup> He died on Jul 10, 2007 in Crown Point, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>2252-2253</sup>

**Olive Ruth Thompson** was buried in Missouri Veterans Cemetery at Springfield, Springfield, Greene County, Missouri.

Notes for Olive Ruth Thompson: In 1972, 1978, 1988, and 1996, Olive and Ervin were living in Freeport, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

Ervin Melvin Good and Olive Ruth Thompson had the following child: i. Betty J.<sup>8</sup> Good<sup>2890</sup> was born in 1952.<sup>2890</sup> She married **? Luckey** 

646. **Ralph Eugene<sup>7</sup> Thompson Sr.** (William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1264-1265, 1267, 1270-1271, 2254</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1931 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270-1271</sup> He died on Sep 29, 1988 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1270-1271</sup> He married **Roxie Mercedes Mock**, daughter of Jay McKinley Mock and Emma Gertrude Hazlett, on Sep 02, 1956 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1271</sup> She was born on Jul 29, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2254-2255</sup> She died on Feb 07, 2005.<sup>2254-2255</sup>

**Ralph Eugene Thompson Sr.** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Roxie Mercedes Mock** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph Eugene Thompson Sr. and Roxie Mercedes Mock had the following children:

943. i. Marilyn Mae<sup>8</sup> Thompson<sup>151, 1271, 2254</sup> was born on May 13, 1957 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Dean Anderson** 

Notes for Marilyn Mae Thompson:

In 1988 and 2005, Marilyn and Dean were living in Rochester Mills, Grant Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

944. ii. Vickie Lynn Thompson<sup>151, 1271, 2254</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1959 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **? Romanie** She married (2) **Kenneth Kerner** 

Notes for Vickie Lynn Thompson: In 2005, Vickie and Kenneth were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

945. iii. Ralph Eugene Thompson Jr.<sup>1271, 2254</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1963 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Brenda ?** 

Notes for Ralph Eugene Thompson Jr.: In 2005, Ralph and Brenda were living in Avonmore, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

647. **Rachel Belle**<sup>7</sup> **Adams** (Vannie Belle<sup>6</sup> Thompson, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>159, 1272, 2257-2260</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1934 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2258-2259</sup> She died on Sep 28, 1982 in Clymer R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2258-2259</sup> She married **William K. Wolfe** on May 16, 1959. He was born on Mar 07, 1940.<sup>2259</sup>

**Rachel Belle Adams** was buried in Diamondville Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rachel Belle Adams:

In 1969, Rachel and William were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William K. Wolfe and Rachel Belle Adams had the following children:

- i. William K.<sup>8</sup> Wolfe Jr.<sup>2257-2258</sup> was born in 1961.
- ii. Cindy Lee Wolfe<sup>2258, 2260</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1963 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2260</sup> She died on Nov 09, 1963 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2260</sup>
- iii. Debra Lynn Wolfe<sup>2257-2258, 2891</sup> She married Michael John Shotts in 1981.<sup>2891</sup>

Notes for Debra Lynn Wolfe: In 1982, Debra and Michael were living in Clymer R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

648. Mary Kathryn<sup>7</sup> Lambing (Hubert Campbell<sup>6</sup>, Anna Belle<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1281, 1286-1287, 2264</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1918 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1286-1287</sup> She died on Apr 21, 2003.<sup>1287</sup> She married (1) James Franklin Outland, son of James Carson Outland and Nina Lee Guiler, on Jul 09, 1934 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1286</sup> He was born on Jun 20, 1915 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>1286, 2265-2267</sup> He died on Oct 29, 1992.<sup>2265</sup> She married (2) Howard Hart

Notes for Mary Kathryn Lambing: In 1967, Mary and Howard were living in Lehigh Acres, Lee County, Florida.

James Franklin Outland and Mary Kathryn Lambing had the following child:

946. i. James Hubert<sup>8</sup> Outland<sup>2264, 2892-2897</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1935 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>2893-2895</sup>, <sup>2897</sup> He died on Feb 20, 2013 in Ohio.<sup>2893, 2895</sup> He married Audrey Lee Christman in 1955 in Duval County, Florida.<sup>2896</sup> She was born on Jan 25, 1935 in Ohio.<sup>2895</sup> She died on Feb 04, 2016.<sup>2895</sup>

James Hubert Outland was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Mogadore, Summit County, Ohio.

Howard Hart and Mary Kathryn Lambing had no children.

649. **Robert Bernel**<sup>7</sup> **Walker** (Robert Finley<sup>6</sup>, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>534, 1294-1295</sup> was born in 1925 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1294-1295</sup>

Robert Bernel Walker had the following child:

- i. ?8 Walker534
- 650. **Diane Scott**<sup>7</sup> **Walker** (John Benjamin<sup>6</sup>, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1299, 1309, 1311-1312, 1315, 2271</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1312</sup> She married **Chester Francis Gill**, son of V. Gill, on Aug 27, 1955 in Indiana, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.2271

Notes for Diane Scott Walker:

In 1971. 1978, and 1999, Diane and Chester were living in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Chester Francis Gill and Diane Scott Walker had the following children:

- Denise Ann<sup>8</sup> Gill<sup>1311, 2898-2899</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1959.<sup>2899</sup> She married **Daniel Paul Thimons**, son of Robert Thimons, on Aug 13, 1977 in Natrona Heights, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2898</sup> He was born on Jan 25, 1955.<sup>2900</sup>
- ii. John Gill<sup>1311</sup>
- 651. **Helen Elaine**<sup>7</sup> **Walker** (John Benjamin<sup>6</sup>, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1299, 1309, 1311, 1313-1315</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1940 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1313-1315</sup> She died on Dec 20, 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1315</sup> She married **Robert W. Henry**

**Helen Elaine Walker** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Helen Elaine Walker: In 1971, Elaine and Robert were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert W. Henry and Helen Elaine Walker had the following children:

- i. Cherie Christine<sup>8</sup> Henry<sup>1311, 1315, 2901</sup> She married **Ralph Louis Friend** in 1991.<sup>2901</sup>
- ii. Rodney S. Henry<sup>1311, 1315</sup>
- 652. **Cheryll Ann<sup>7</sup> Walker** (Harry Clark<sup>6</sup>, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>538, 1319, 1322-1323</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1949 in Brownsville, Fayette County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1322</sup> She married **John Schomber**, son of John Schomber, in 1970.<sup>1323</sup>

John Schomber and Cheryll Ann Walker had the following children:

- i. Kara<sup>8</sup> Schomber<sup>538, 2902</sup> was born in Jan 1981.<sup>2902</sup>
- ii. Ryan Schomber<sup>538</sup>
- 653. Jerry Lee<sup>7</sup> Walker (Royden Blair<sup>6</sup>, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1291, 1335-1336, 1338, 2277-2279</sup> was born on Feb 23, 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1338, 2277-2278</sup> He died on Dec 28, 2010 in California.<sup>2277</sup> He married **Sharon L. Manning** on Oct 09, 1970 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2278</sup> She was born in 1951.<sup>2278</sup>

Jerry Lee Walker and Sharon L. Manning had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>8</sup> Walker
- ii. ? Walker
- iii. ? Walker
- 654. **Nancy Jane<sup>7</sup> Walker** (Raymond Clair<sup>6</sup>, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>544, 1340, 1343-1345, 2280-2282</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1947.<sup>1345</sup> She married **?** Tidd

? Tidd and Nancy Jane Walker had the following children:

- 947. i. Stephanie L.<sup>8</sup> Tidd<sup>2281, 2903-2904</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1976 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2281, 2904</sup> She married **Joe Lilly**
- 948. ii. Robert Alan Tidd<sup>2282</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1980 in San Diego County, California.<sup>2282</sup>
- 655. Charlotte Alma<sup>7</sup> Bracken (Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer, Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1348-1349, 2283-2287</sup> was born on May 21, 1918 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2283</sup> She died on Feb 21, 1997.<sup>2283</sup> She married John Joseph Devaney, son of Martin A. Devaney and Cecelia A. O'Donnell, on Jun 19, 1942 in Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2284</sup> He was born on Jun 02, 1912 in Conshohocken, Montgomery County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2288-2291</sup> He died on May 18, 1988 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2288, 2291</sup>

John Joseph Devaney and Charlotte Alma Bracken had the following children:

i. Charles D.<sup>8</sup> Devaney<sup>2286, 2905-2906</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1943 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2905</sup> He died in Aug 1991.<sup>2905</sup>

ii. Margaret L. Devaney<sup>2286, 2906-2908</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1944.<sup>2908</sup> She died in Jul 1972.<sup>2908</sup>

**Margaret L. Devaney** was buried in Resurrection Cemetery, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

949. iii. John J. Devaney Jr.<sup>2286, 2906</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2906</sup> He died on Oct 24, 2019 in Elizabethtown, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2906</sup> He married **Victoria A. Cassel** She was born on Mar 08, 1952.<sup>2909</sup>

**John J. Devaney Jr.** was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Joseph R. Devaney<sup>2287, 2906, 2910</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1952.<sup>2287, 2910</sup> He died on May 16, 2015 in Middletown, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2287</sup> He married **Robin L. Rohrer** She was born on Feb 16, 1956.<sup>2911</sup>

**Joseph R. Devaney** was buried on May 21, 2015 in Middletown, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

v. Robert C. Devaney<sup>2906, 2912-2914</sup> was born on May 24, 1957 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2912-2914</sup> He died on Jan 26, 2001 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2912-2914</sup>

**Robert C. Devaney** was buried in Resurrection Cemetery, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

656. **L. Ione<sup>7</sup> Bracken** (Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer, Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1348-1349, 2292-2295</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1920 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1348-1349, 2293</sup> She died on Oct 30, 2011 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1349, 2293</sup> She married **Samuel Boyd Mardis** He was born on Jan 09, 1916 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2294, 2296-2298</sup> He died on Jan 16, 1986 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2296</sup>

**L. Ione Bracken** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

# Notes for L. Ione Bracken:

MARDIS - Ione, 91, died Oct. 30, 2011, at Arbutus Park Manor. Born July 29, 1920, in Belsano, daughter of the late Harry and Ellie (Cramer) Bracken. Preceded in death by husband, Samuel Boyd Mardis; daughter, Sandra E. Mardis; and sisters, Charlotte Devaney and Lola Marie McFeaters; also brother, Harold Bracken. She was the last surviving member of her immediate family. Survived by sons, Samuel Reed Mardis, and wife, Judith (Cekella), Westmont; and Harold Boyd "Bud" Mardis, and wife, Judith (Betz), Johnstown; four grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; and two great-greatgrandchildren. A member of Summit Chapel United Methodist Church, where she also was in the choir and a member of United Methodist Women. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hindman Funeral Homes & Crematory Inc., 1521 Frankstown Road. Funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday at Summit Chapel United Methodist Church, the Rev. John Weaver, officiating. Interment, Headricks Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial donations may be made to Summit Chapel United Methodist Church. Arrangements in care of Hindman Funeral Homes & Crematory Inc., exclusive provider of "Veterans & Family Memorial Care."

**Samuel Boyd Mardis** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Boyd Mardis and L. Ione Bracken had the following children:

i. Samuel Reed<sup>8</sup> Mardis Sr.<sup>1349, 2292, 2294, 2915</sup> was born in Jan 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2915</sup> He married **Judith Cekella** 

Notes for Samuel Reed Mardis Sr.: In 2011, SAmuel and Judith were living in Westmont, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Sandra Elaine Mardis<sup>1349, 2292, 2294, 2916</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2916</sup> She died on Dec 07, 1963.<sup>2916</sup>

**Sandra Elaine Mardis** was buried in Headrick Union Cemetery, East Taylor Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Harold Boyd Mardis<sup>1349, 2292, 2294, 2917-2918</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1943 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2918</sup> He

### married Judith Betz

Notes for Harold Boyd Mardis: In 2011. Harold and Judith were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

657. **Harold Boyd**<sup>7</sup> **Bracken** (Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer, Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1348-1350, 2295</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1923 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1350</sup> He died on Feb 28, 2002 in Standish, Cumberland County, Maine.<sup>1350, 2295</sup> He married **Helena Hodsdon** about 1949.<sup>2295</sup>

Harold Boyd Bracken and Helena Hodsdon had the following children:

- 950. i. Peter B.<sup>8</sup> Bracken<sup>2295</sup>
  - ii. Deborah S. Bracken<sup>2295</sup> She married Craig Martin

Notes for Deborah S. Bracken: In 2002, Deborah and Craig were living in Canton, Oxford County, Maine.

658. Charles H.<sup>7</sup> Bracken (Charles Evans<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1354, 1360, 1363, 2305-2308</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1911 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1363, 2305</sup> He died on Jan 05, 1974 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>1363, 2306</sup> He married Elsa J. Zehnder, daughter of George Zehnder and Anna Siekemeyer, on May 26, 1933 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2308</sup> She was born on Aug 04, 1911 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2309-2310</sup> She died on Apr 02, 2002 in Westlake, Cuyahoga County, Ono.<sup>2309-2310</sup>

Charles H. Bracken and Elsa J. Zehnder had the following children:

- i. Barbara Ann<sup>8</sup> Bracken<sup>2307, 2919</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1934 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2919</sup>
- ii. Mary Louise Bracken<sup>2307, 2920</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1935 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2920</sup>
- iii. Miriam Ruth Bracken<sup>2307, 2921</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1937 in Ohio.<sup>2921</sup>
- iv. Judith Carolyn Bracken<sup>2307</sup> was born in 1939 in Ohio.<sup>2307</sup>
- 659. **Wilbur Wakefield**<sup>7</sup> **Bracken** (Jacob Ambrose<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1375, 1378, 1380, 2317-2320</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1930 in Townsend, Broadwater County, Montana.<sup>2317</sup> He died on Aug 09, 2004 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2317</sup> He married **Marilyn Louise Babcock**, daughter of Carter Babcock and Mildred G. Horne, on Aug 12, 1950 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1380, 2318</sup> She was born in 1931 in Townsend, Broadwater County, Montana.<sup>2319</sup>

Wilbur Wakefield Bracken and Marilyn Louise Babcock had the following child:

- i. Marc Carter<sup>8</sup> Bracken<sup>2320, 2922</sup> was born on May 07, 1964 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2320, 2922</sup> He married **Brenda Kathleen Jenkins**, daughter of Elvis Jenkins and Marsha Myers, on Oct 20, 1984 in Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2922</sup> She was born on Aug 24, 1966 in Kellogg, Shoshone County, Idaho.<sup>2922-2923</sup>
- 660. **Doris Jean**<sup>7</sup> **Bracken** (Jacob Ambrose<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1375, 1378-1379, 2324-2326</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1933 in Carbon County, Montana.<sup>2324</sup> She married **Floyd Kohl**, son of Charles Wesley Kohl and Elsie Ford, on Aug 11, 1950 in Butte, Silver Bow County, Montana.<sup>1379</sup> He was born in 1928 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>1379, 2327</sup>

Floyd Kohl and Doris Jean Bracken had the following children:

- i. Richard Wayne<sup>8</sup> Kohl<sup>2325</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1954 in Montana.<sup>2325</sup> He died on Jan 14, 1987 in Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2325</sup>
- ii. Kristie Kay Kohl<sup>2326, 2924</sup> was born on May 08, 1964 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2326, 2924</sup> She married **Michael Tony Overstreet**, son of Michael Thomas Overstreet and Sandra Axtell, on Apr 16, 1983 in Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>2924</sup> He was born on Dec 15, 1961 in Billings, Yellowstone County, Montana.<sup>2924-2925</sup>
- 661. Robert Alfred<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1396-1399, 1401, 2337-2338</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1921 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1396-1397, 1399, 1401</sup> He died on Jun 04, 2008 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>109, 1397, 1399</sup> He married **Mary Helene Hood**, daughter of Thomas Edward Hood and Margaret Eunita Neville, on Jul 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>109, 1396</sup> She was born on Dec 15, 1922 in Centerville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2337-2340</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1994 in

Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.2337-2340

Robert Alfred Clawson was buried in Hebron Cemetery, Hebron, Porter County, Indiana.

# Notes for Robert Alfred Clawson:

ROBERT A. CLAWSON

age 86, a longtime resident of Hobart passed away on Wednesday, June 04, 2008. He was born on December 11, 1921 in Bolivar, PA, the son of Bruce and Florence Clawson. Bob proudly served his country in the United States Navy. Bob was married to Mary Helene Hood on July 23, 1942 in Baltimore, Maryland. Bob was a general supervisor for U.S. Steel and retired in 1983. He served on the Federal Credit Union Board of Directors, the Goodfellow Club Board of Directors, a former Cub and Boy Scout leader, was a member of the Hobart First United Methodist Church, and a member of the Miniature Society of Illinois. He also enjoyed woodcarving, gardening and painting soldiers. Bob is survived by his loving family; sons Jeff (Barb) Clawson, Hobart, Todd Clawson, Hobart, and Thomas Clawson. Hobart, grandson Thomas Clawson. Hobart, grandson Mitchell Lawrence, brother

Bruce (Ginger) Clawson, Bolivar, PA, sisters Grace Showman, Palmyra, NY, and Doris (Franklin) Baron, Shiremanstown, PA, and other loving family and dear friends. He was preceded in death by his parents, his wife Mary Clawson, grandson Michael Clawson, and brother Raymond Clawson.

A visitation for Robert Clawson will be held from 2:00 pm to 6:00 pm on Sunday, June 8, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home ? Hobart Chapel, 600 West Old Ridge Road, Hobart. A funeral service will be held at 10:00 am on Monday, June 9, 2008 at Rees Funeral Home. Burial will be at the Hebron Cemetery in Hebron. Memorials in Bob?s memory may be made to the V.N.A. Hospice.

Mary Helene Hood was buried in Hebron Cemetery, Hebron, Porter County, Indiana.

Notes for Mary Helene Hood:

[Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46722.1]

Individual: Clawson, Mary Social Security #: 219-18-2232 Issued in: Maryland

Birth date: Dec 15, 1922 Death date: Sep 9, 1994

ZIP Code of last known residence: 46342 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Hobart, Indiana

Robert Alfred Clawson and Mary Helene Hood had the following children:

- i. Robert Jeffrey<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 1396, 2926</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1952 in Gary, Lake County, Indiana. He married **Barbara Gaye Elkins**, daughter of Donald J. Elkins and Helen Pesch, on Sep 08, 2002 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>2926</sup> She was born on May 18, 1954 in Plymouth, Marshall County, Indiana.<sup>2927</sup>
- ii. Todd Elliott Clawson<sup>109, 1396</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1954.
- 951. iii. Thomas Bruce Clawson<sup>109, 1396, 2928</sup> was born on May 15, 1956 in Gary, Lake County, Indiana. He married **Susan Lugene Crisman** on Mar 25, 1978 in Indiana.
- 662. Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1396-1397, 1401</sup> was born on Dec 21, 1924 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 18, 2014 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>109</sup> She married William V. Showman on Oct 08, 1947. He was born on Oct 08, 1917.<sup>2341</sup> He died on May 11, 1996 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York.<sup>2341</sup>

Notes for Grace Irene Clawson: Showman, Grace

Palmyra

Passed away on Wednesday, June 18, 2014 at age 89. Grace was born on December 21, 1924 to Florence and Alfred B. Clawson in Bolivar, Pennsylvania and was predeceased by her husband Bill.

She is survived by her daughter, Sara (Bruce) Weaver and son, Jim (Cindy) Showman; 6 grandchildren Andrew (Amber), Amy and Ryan (Jennifer Ross) Weaver, Daniel (Jamie), Erich and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; 3 great-grandchildren, Andrew, Adam and Jack Weaver; sister, Doris Barron; brother, JR (Ginger) Clawson; nieces, nephews, other relatives and friends.

Grace was retired from Mobil Chemical and spent many winters in Largo, Florida both with her husband Bill and continuing after he passed away. She enjoyed playing cards, square dancing and was an avid reader; especially romantic mysteries. Her children, Sara and Jim, remember the pie parties in which each neighbor would make a pie and then the group would get together and share their desserts. Grace was one of the many people of her generation who would tune into the Lawrence Welk Show. She enjoyed the singing and the dancing that was broadcasted across America each week. Most of all, Sara and Jim state that Grace enjoyed her grandchildren as much as anything else in this world.

Friends may call on Friday, June 20, 2014 from 4-7PM at the Murphy Funeral & Cremation Chapel, 123 East Jackson Street, Palmyra, NY 14522, where a memorial service will be offered on Saturday, June 21, 2014 at 10AM. Interment will be private. Memorials in memory of Grace may be made to the Palmyra First United Methodist Church Memorial Fund, 109 Church Street, Palmyra, NY 14522.

Notes for William V. Showman: [Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2 M-Z, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.77579.13]

Individual: Showman, William Social Security #: 210-09-1598 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Oct 8, 1917 Death date: May 11, 1996

ZIP Code of last known residence: 14522 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Palmyra, New York

William V. Showman and Grace Irene Clawson had the following children:

- 952. i. Sara Louise<sup>8</sup> Showman was born on Sep 24, 1948. She married **George Bruce Weaver** on Oct 23, 1971. He was born on Oct 13, 1950.
- 953. ii. James William Showman<sup>2929</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1956.<sup>2929</sup> He died on Feb 17, 2021 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York. He married **Cynthia DelVecchio** on Sep 13, 1980. She was born on Jan 17, 1957.

Notes for James William Showman: James W. Showman "Jim"

Ontario - Jim passed away peacefully on Wednesday, February 17, 2021 at age 64. He was predeceased by his parents, Bill and Grace Showman.

Jim is survived by his loving wife of 40 years, Cindy Showman; children, Daniel (Jamie), Erich, and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; grandchildren, Charles, Grace, and Evelyn; sister, Sara (Bruce) Weaver; aunt, Ginger Clawson; several nieces, nephews, cousins, and many dear friends.

Jim was a retired police officer, having started his career in the records office at the Wayne County Sheriff's Department in 1976. He was hired as a patrolman with the Sodus Point Police Department in 1978. Jim continued his career with the Wayne County Sheriff's Department for the next 16 years before transferring to the Palmyra Police Department in 1996. Shortly after his transfer he was promoted to the rank of Sergeant which he held until his retirement.

Over his career as a police officer, he was a DARE Officer, Juvenile Officer, Field Training Instructor, Basic Training Instructor for the Finger Lakes Law Enforcement Academy, and numerous other certifications. Jim retired in 2014, having completed 39 and a half years in law enforcement.

Throughout his life, Jim served his community in many ways. In 1974, Jim achieved the Eagle Scout award, the highest rank in scouting. He was a Boy Scout Leader and

Committee Chairman for Pack and Troop 126. During his leadership, his three sons achieved the rank of Eagle Scout, as well. He was a Little League Baseball Coach for the Ontario Recreation Association for several years. He was a member of the Ridge Christian Softball Team and played shortstop and then 3rd Base for St. Mary's of the Lake Church. Jim was elected as councilman and served on the zoning board for the town of Ontario. He was recently elected to the Wayne Central School District Board of Education. Jim became a Free & Accepted Mason, following in his father's footsteps. He served as the Master of Wayne Lodge #416 in Ontario for 2 years and assisted the merger with the Marion Lodge. He served as a trustee and assisted with numerous community events during the past several years.

He joined the Blue Knights IV Motorcycle club and took many rides around NYS and the East coast. He loved his motorcycle and the wonderful friends he met along the way. He was an avid Hunter in his early years, loved camping with friends, fishing, traveling, and playing with his grandchildren.

Jim was a friend to all who knew him. He cherished his family and friends, was a quick wit and able to give reasonably good advice to all who sought his wisdom. He loved history and was the master of useless trivia. He will be sorely missed.

Family and friends may gather for visitation from 4-8 PM on Monday (February 22) at St. Mary's of the Lake Church, 5823 Walworth Rd., Ontario, NY. To best accommodate those who wish to attend with Covid protocol, please register a time by clicking the tab below. A Memorial Mass for Jim will be offered on Tuesday (February 23), 10 AM at St. Mary's of the Lake Church.

663. Raymond Miller<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1396-1397, 1401-1402</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1927 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2342</sup> He died on Apr 20, 1993 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2342</sup> He married (1) MaryLou McCachren, daughter of George McCachren and Mary Lowther, on Sep 21, 1950. She was born on Aug 07, 1928 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>352</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2006 in Fairless Hills, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married (2) Naomi L. McDowell She was born on Dec 17, 1929 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Dec 23, 2008 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

Raymond Miller Clawson was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Raymond Miller Clawson: [Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1 A-L, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46723.87]

Individual: Clawson, Raymond Social Security #: 199-16-8094 Issued in: Pennsylvania

Birth date: Mar 2, 1927 Death date: Apr 20, 1993

ZIP Code of last known residence: 19030 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code: Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania

Raymond and Naomi were never married.

MaryLou McCachren was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for MaryLou McCachren: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (January 11, 2006)

CLAWSON - MaryLou "Baba" Clawson (McCachren)

CLAWSON - MaryLou "Baba" Clawson (McCachren), age 77, of Fairless Hills, Pa., died on Wednesday, Jan. 11, 2006, at Lower Bucks Hospital in Bristol, Pa. Born and raised in Armagh, Pa., Mrs. Clawson was a resident of Falls Township for over 50 years. She was a member of Fairless Hills United

Methodist Church. MaryLou was a volunteer at Lower Bucks Hospital. Her beloved granddaughter, Gwendolyn, brought much joy and happiness into her life. Mrs. Clawson was the daughter of the late George and Mary Lowther McCachren. She was the wife of the late Raymond M. Clawson. She was the loving mother of Douglas R. Clawson, and his wife, Karen, of Fairless Hills, and the dear grandmother of her adored Gwendolyn. She is also survived by her brother, Loris McCachren of Armagh; two sisters, Georgine Tomb of New Florence, Pa., and Lois Lytle of DePew, N.Y.; and several nieces and nephews. She was the sister of the late Ernest Lowther. Family and friends are invited to attend her graveside service at 11 a.m. on Friday, Jan. 20, 2006, at Armagh Cemetery. Interment under the direction of the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, Pa. 15920. Memorial contributions are appreciated to Fairless Hills United Methodist Church, 840 Trenton Road, Fairless Hills, Pa. 19030.

Raymond Miller Clawson and MaryLou McCachren had the following child:

954. i. Douglas Ray<sup>8</sup> Clawson was born on Oct 13, 1962 in Bristol, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Marie Leonard**, daughter of John T. Leonard Sr. and Julie A. Carr, on Sep 12, 1996. She was born on Nov 18, 1969 in Fairfax, Fairfax County, Virginia.<sup>2930-2931</sup>

Notes for Douglas Ray Clawson: In 2006, Doug and Karen were living in Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania.

**Naomi L. McDowell** was buried in Germany Lutheran Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Naomi L. McDowell: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (December 26, 2008)

## Naomi L. McDowell

McDOWELL ñ Naomi L., 79, Akron, Ohio, died Dec. 23, 2008. Naomi was born Dec. 17, 1929, in Robinson, daughter of the late John and Edith (Boyle) McDowell. She also is preceded in death by several brothers and sisters. She is survived by sons, John C. McDowell, Boswell, and Glenn McDowell and wife, Laura, Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio; sisters, Lesta Lichtenfels and Ada Barbus, both Robinson; grandchildren, John V., and wife, Amy; Jeffrey A.; Charissa M.; and Veronica L. McDowell; and greatgrandchildren, Caleb, Alexi and Ethan. She will always be remembered for her devotion to her children and grandchildren and will be missed by all who knew her. The family would like to extend special thanks to all the caregivers from Hospice of Summa for their loving attention to Naomi. Friends received from 5 to 8 p.m. Sunday and from 10 until time of service 11 a.m. Monday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, New Florence, the Rev. Scott A. Klimke. Interment, Germany Lutheran Cemetery.

Raymond Miller Clawson and Naomi L. McDowell had the following child:

ii. John C.<sup>8</sup> McDowell

664. Doris Gertrude<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1396-1397, 1401</sup> was born on May 09, 1929 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 21, 2019 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Franklin James Barron Jr., son of Franklin James Barron Sr. and Lenora Lightner, on Jan 22, 1949. He was born on Jun 01, 1929 in Indian Head, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 23, 2012 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Doris Gertrude Clawson: In 2008, Doris and Frank were living in Shiremanstown, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron

Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron, age 90, of Mechanicsburg passed away peacefully at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village on Thursday, November 21, 2019. Doris was born on Thursday, May 9, 1929 in Bolivar to the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Doris was the widow of Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr., whom she married on January 22, 1949, and who died on January 23, 2012. In addition to her parents and husband, Doris is preceded in death by her sister, Grace Showman; and her three brothers, Raymond Clawson, Robert Clawson and Bruce Clawson.

Doris's survivors include her three children: Gary James Barron, Sr., and his wife Swe, of Monterey, CA, Cynthia L. Baum, and her husband Timothy, of Mechanicsburg, Dr. Bruce A. Barron, of Leroy, NY; her

seven grandchildren: Kimberly Morgan, Karen Gagne, Scott Baum, Allyce Barron, Gregory Barron, Jennifer Davis, and Gary Barron, Jr.; her seven great-grandchildren: Dylan Baum, Camden Baum, Colin Baum, Oliva Morgan, Ava Gagne, James Barron and Genevieve Barron; and several nieces and nephews.

Doris graduated from Bolivar High School as part of the class of 1947. She retired from Bon Ton Stores, Inc. in Camp Hill, after many years of service working as a sales associate. She had also worked for E. J. Korvettes and for Pomeroy's. Doris had many talents, she loved to knit, make delicious baked goods, and could crochet extraordinary doilies without a pattern. Doris dearly cherished the holidays and would decorate her home for each holiday. She especially loved, Christmas and decorating her tree and home in yuletide decorations. Her family was very important to her. She loved her grandchildren and the many Sunday dinners, birthday parties and holiday gatherings spent with them. Her family and friends will remember that she laughed often, and will miss her infectious laugh.

All are welcome to join Doris's family at her viewing on Tuesday, November 26, 2019, from 12:30 p.m. to 1:15 p.m. with her service beginning at 1:30 p.m. in the Chapel at Messiah Lifeways at Messiah Village, 100 Mount Allen Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055; with Reverend George A. Spangler officiating. Burial will follow in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens in Harrisburg. Honored to be pallbearers are: Dr. Bruce A. Barron, Scott A. Baum, Thomas H. Baum, Timothy S. Baum, James Showman and George B. Weaver.

Contributions in celebration of Doris's life can be made to Alzheimer's Association, 225 N. Michigan Avenue, Floor 17, Chicago, IL 60601, www.ALZ.org/Donate.

Doris's family has entrusted her care to Buhrig Funeral Home and Crematory in Mechanicsburg, (717) 766-3421. Read Doris's full obituary, view her memorial video and portrait, and sign her official guest book at Buhrig.com.

**Franklin James Barron Jr.** was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Franklin James Barron Jr.: Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr.

63 Years Last Sunday -

Franklin "Frank" James Barron, Jr., 82, of Mechanicsburg and formerly of Ligonier died at Holy Spirit Hospital on Monday, January 23, 2012. He was born in Indian Head on Saturday, June 1, 1929 son of the late Franklin James Barron, Sr. and Lenora (Lightner) Barron. Frank was the husband of Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron who he married on January 22, 1949. They just celebrated their 63rd wedding anniversary.

Family was everything to Frank and his wife was loved with all his heart. He was a man who loved wooden ships and who built over 25 large wooden ship models and then shared them with his family. They will stand as a loving tribute to Frank's love of his family. He liked to cook and eat good food. Frank enjoyed music of all kinds and he and Dorris greatly enjoyed watching and listening to Lawrence Welk. He loved football and adored Joe Paterno.

Frank's survivors include his loving wife of 63 years: Doris Gertrude (Clawson) Barron; three children: Gary James Barron and his wife Swe of California, Cynthia L. Baum and her husband Timothy of Mechanicsburg, Dr. Bruce A. Barron and his wife Marie of New York; three grandsons; four granddaughters; four great grandchildren; two sisters; and several nieces and nephews. Among those preceding Frank in death are his parents and three sisters.

All are welcome to join Frank's family at his viewing on Thursday, January 26, 2012, from 1:00 until time of service at 1:30 at The Chapel at Messiah Village, 100 Mount Allen Drive, Mechanicsburg, PA, 17055 with Pastor Debby Bentch officiating. Burial will immediately follow in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg. Honored to be pallbearers are: Scott Baum, Matthew Morgan, Timothy Baum, Bruce Weaver, Bruce Barron, and Thomas Baum.

The family suggests memorial contributions to: American Heart Association, 1019 Mumma Road, Wormleysburg, PA, 17043.

Frank's family has entrusted his care to Myers-Buhrig Funeral Home and Crematory, (717) 766-3421, www.Myers-Buhrig.com. Please share your memories and photos of Frank and offer your condolences at www.SharingSpecialMemories.com or www.Myers-Buhrig.com.

Franklin James Barron Jr. and Doris Gertrude Clawson had the following children:

955. i. Gary James<sup>8</sup> Barron<sup>109, 2932</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1950. He married **Khin Swe Nyunt** on Jul 13, 1974. She was born on Sep 17, 1951.

Notes for Gary James Barron: In 2012, Gary and Swe were living in California.

956. ii. Cynthia Lee Barron<sup>109</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1952. She married **Timothy Baum** on Mar 04, 1972 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 11, 1949.

Notes for Cynthia Lee Barron: In 2012, Cindy and Tim were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

957. iii. Bruce Allan Barron<sup>109, 2932</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1956. He married **Marie Cecilia Hogan** on May 14, 1983. She was born on Aug 13, 1954.

Notes for Bruce Allan Barron: In 2012. Bruce and Marie were lving in New York.

665. Bruce Alexander<sup>7</sup> Clawson (Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1396, 1400-1402, 2343-2344</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1932 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2344</sup> He died on Nov 09, 2019 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2344</sup> He married **Ginger LaRue Stewart**, daughter of William Howard Stewart and Dorothy Violet Cline, on Apr 22, 1957 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2343</sup> She was born on Aug 17, 1936 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2345</sup> She died on Jan 08, 2023 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bruce Alexander Clawson: In 2008, Bruce and Ginger were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Bruce A. "J.R." Clawson

June 7, 1932 - November 9, 2019

87, Bolivar, passed away at home on November 9, 2019. Born June 7, 1932 in Johnstown the son of the late Alfred Bruce Clawson and Florence Hannah (Miller) Clawson. Also preceded in death by brother Robert and Raymond Clawson and sister Grace Showman.

Survived by wife of 62 years Ginger (Stewart) Clawson. Sons Keith W. Clawson and wife Linda, Monroeville and Kirk Clawson, Lancaster. Grandchildren Brandi Clawson, Deltona, FL; Kayla Clawson, Lancaster; Kirk Clawson, Jr., Mount Joy. Sister Doris Barron, Mechanicsburg

J.R. was a US Army veteran of the Korean era in serving Alaska and a member of the Bolivar American Legion Post 128. He retired Opertating Engineers Local #66 and was a local excuvator who enjoyed his work. J.R. also enjoyed wintering in Florida, going to NASCAR races and dirt track racing, watching steelers games and especially spending time with his grandchildren. The Clawson family would like to express their sincere gratiude to VNA/Hospice for their care and support.

Memorial Service will be held 1 pm Thursday at Bolivar United Presbyterian Church, 712 Lincoln St., Bolivar, PA 15923. Pastor Jim Suneri officiating. Inurment Armagh Cemetery. A luncheon will follow in the basement of K&K Flowers, 736 Lincoln St., Bolivar. In lieu fowers memorial donations by me made to either Bolivar U. P. Church or VNA/Hospice 850 Hospital Rd. Indiana, PA 15701. Family assisted by Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home. Notes for Ginger LaRue Stewart:

In 1988, Ginger and JR were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Obituary of Ginger L. Clawson

Ginger L. Clawson, 86, Bolivar, passed away January 8, 2023, at St. Andrew's Village. Born August 17, 1936, in Johnstown she was the daughter of the late William H. "Bill" and Dorothy V. "Dot" (Cline) Stewart. Also preceded in death by husband of 62 years Bruce "J.R" Clawson; grandson Kirk Clawson, Jr.; and sisters Billie Stewart and Sandra (Robert) Stoner.

Survived by Sons Keith W. Clawson and wife Linda F., Monroeville and Kirk A. Clawson, Lancaster. Grandchildren Brandi DeRoo (Shane), Jackson, MI; Kayla Clawson (fiancé Ian Rowell), Lancaster; granddaughter-in-law Tyasia (Striver) Clawson., Mount Joy; and great-grandson Maverick Clawson.

Ginger was a 1954 graduate from United High School, after graduation she married the love of her life J.R. Clawson on April 22, 1957. Ginger worked as a Bell Telephone operator before 1962 and retired from K-Mart in Indiana in 1998. She was a member of the Bolivar United Presbyterian Church.

She loved going to and watching NASCAR races, spending her winters in Clearwater, Florida, car cruises and most importantly spending time with her grandchildren. She could be found with sitting in her favorite spot on her patio.

Ginger enjoyed cooking and keeping a spotless house. She was well known around town for her lasagna, potato salad, and her desserts. She liked using her laptop and doing emails, recipes, and Facebook.

Ginger will be sadly missed by her family and friends.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 PM Friday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, and Noon till time of service at 1 PM Saturday. Pastor James Sunseri officiating. Future inurnment Armagh Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers memorial donations in Gingers memorial may be made to VNA Hospice, 850 Hospital Road, Indiana, PA 15701.

Bruce Alexander Clawson and Ginger LaRue Stewart had the following children:

- i. Keith William<sup>8</sup> Clawson<sup>2933</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1957 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) Susanne Louise Loveridge on Sep 07, 1985 in Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 08, 2025. He married (2) Linda Rosemary Falkmann, daughter of Ronny Falkmann and Margaret MacLain Nunnery, on Apr 03, 1993 in Bethel Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Feb 10, 1953 in Greenwood, LaFlore County, Mississippi.
- 958. ii. Kirk Alan Clawson was born on Nov 15, 1962 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married **Joyce Marie Zonts**, daughter of Albert Zonts and Freida Joyce Callahan, on Aug 10, 1991 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Dec 04, 1965.
- 666. Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Warfel Sr. (Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 572, 1398, 1410, 2346-2349</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1923 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Mar 12, 2006 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Sara Elizabeth Cline She was born on Jul 05, 1923 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jan 30, 1982 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Arthur Clair Warfel Sr. was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Arthur Clair Warfel Sr.: Johnstown Tribue-Democrat (March 14, 2006) WARFEL - Arthur C. Warfel Sr.

WARFEL - Arthur C. Warfel Sr., 82, of Bolivar, died Sunday, March 12, 2006, at Beacon Ridge, Indiana. He was born Thursday, April 19, 1923, in Bolivar, a son of the late Walter and Cora Miller Warfel. Prior to his retirement in 1985, he had been employed by Latrobe Steel for over 20 years. He was a World War II veteran, having served with the U.S. Navy. He was a member of the Bolivar United Methodist Church, the Bolivar American Legion #128 and the Robinson VFW #9310. Art loved to travel to visit his children and grandchildren. He also enjoyed collecting and polishing precious stones, boating on the Potomac River and growing rare Daylilies in the Spring with his neighbors. He will be greatly missed by all who knew him. He is survived by a daughter, Karen Lombardi of Oracle, Ariz.; three sons: Arthur C. (and his wife, Amelia) Warfel of Shreveport, La.; William R. (and his wife, Judy) Warfel of Scottsville, Va.; and Ronald C. (and his wife, Dolores) Warfel of Orlando, Fla.; 12 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; two sisters, Gladys Burrus of Dana Point, Calif., and Janet Houston of Poughkeepsie, N.Y.; a brother, Ronald Warfel of Hernando, Mich.; and a brother-in-law, Charles Robertson of Bolivar. In addition to his parents, he was also preceded in death by his wife, Sara Cline Warfel, in 1982; a son, Wayne Warfel; and a sister. Ruth Robertson, Friends will be received Thursday from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. at the at the J. Paul McCracken Funeral Chapel Inc., 536 Market St., Bolivar, where a funeral service will be held Friday, at 11 a.m., with the Rev. R. Kenneth Keiper officiating. Interment will follow in the Bolivar Westview Cemetery, Bolivar.

Art died around 2:00 A.M.

Sara Elizabeth Cline was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Arthur Clair Warfel Sr. and Sara Elizabeth Cline had the following children:

959. i. Arthur Clair<sup>8</sup> Warfel Jr.<sup>109, 1398, 2349, 2934</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1941 in Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Amelia Hill**, daughter of William T. Hill, in Jun 1964.<sup>2349</sup> She was born on Mar 04, 1941.

Notes for Arthur Clair Warfel Jr.: In 2006 and 2010, Bucky and Amelia were living in Shreveport, Caddo Parrish, Louisiana

960. ii. William Robert Warfel<sup>109, 1398, 2346-2347, 2935-2938</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1942 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2346, 2938</sup> He died on Feb 26, 2011 in Scottsville, Albemarle County, Virginia.<sup>109, 2937-2938</sup> He married (1) Warnetta Gae Hewitt, daughter of Keith W. Hewitt and Dorothy Gae Boyle, on Jun 06, 1964 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2347</sup> She was born on Sep 13, 1946.<sup>2939</sup> He married (2) Judy Ann Sullivan, daughter of Edward Fenton Sullivan and Verna Mary Dale, on Feb 22, 1975 in Fluvanna County, Virginia.<sup>2346</sup> She was born on Mar 26, 1947 in New York.<sup>2346, 2936, 2940-2941</sup>

**William Robert Warfel** was buried in Scottsville Cemetery, Scottsville, Albemarle County, Virginia.

Notes for William Robert Warfel: In 2006, Bobby and Judy were living in Scottsville, Albemarle County, Virginia.

William Robert Warfel, 68, of Scottsville, died Saturday, February 26, 2011 at Martha Jefferson Hospital.

He was born October 13, 1942 in Bolivar, PA, a son of the late Arthur C. and Sarah (Cline) Warfel.

Mr. Warfel served in the United States Navy and retired from DCS Communication in Waynesboro. He enjoyed model trains, gardening, the Pittsburg Steelers, fishing and woodworking.

Survivors include his wife, Judy Warfel; four sons, Robert Warfel of Palmyra, Tim Warfel of Richmond, Eric Warfel and his wife, Teresa, and two grandsons, Max and Eli Warfel, of Charlottesville and John Warfel of North Garden; two brothers, Ronald Warfel and his wife, Dolly, of Orlando, FL and Arthur Warfel, Jr. and his wife, Mimi, of Schreveport, LA; and a sister, Karen Lombardi of Oracle, AZ.

A funeral service will be conducted at 11 AM on Thursday, March 3, 2011 at Thacker Brothers Funeral Home in Scottsville by the Reverend Greg Smith. Burial will follow at Scottsville Cemetery. The family will receive friends from 7 until 8 PM on Wednesday, March 2, 2011 at the funeral home.

Memorial contributions may be sent to the American Heart Association, P.O. Box 5216, Glen Allen, VA 23058.

Family and friends may share memories and photos at www.thackerbrothers.com.

- iii. Wayne Leonard Warfel<sup>109, 1398, 2348</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1946 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2348</sup> He died on Feb 28, 1947 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2348</sup>
- 961. iv. Karen Dee Warfel<sup>109, 1398, 2942</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1949. She married **Joseph P. Lombard** in 1973.<sup>2942</sup> He was born on Jan 21, 1949 in Boston, Suffolk County, Massachusetts. He died on Aug 02, 2001 in Edgewood, Sante Fe County, New Mexico.<sup>2943</sup>
- 962. v. Ronald Charles Warfel<sup>109, 1398</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1952 in Pennsylvania. He married **Dolores R. Mathis** on Mar 15, 1975 in Solano County, California.<sup>2944</sup> She was born on Jan 15, 1952 in Germany.

Notes for Ronald Charles Warfel: In 2006 and 2010, Ronnie and Dolly were living in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.

667. Ruth Jane<sup>7</sup> Warfel (Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>572, 1398, 1410</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1928 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Feb 13, 1996 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **Charles Scott Robertson Jr.** He was born on Aug 09, 1920 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 17, 2013 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Ruth Jane Warfel was buried in Westview Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

**Charles Scott Robertson Jr.** was buried in West View Cemetery, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Scott Robertson Jr.: Charles S. Robertson Jr.

The Tribune-Democrat

BOLIVAR ó ROBERTSON ñ Charles S. Jr., 92, Bolivar, passed away Jan. 17, 2013, at Moorehead House, Indiana. Born Aug. 9, 1920, in Bolivar, son of the late Charles Sr. and Susan (Cable) Robertson. Also preceded in death by wife, Ruth (Warfel) Robertson, and siblings, Boyd, Helen, Jake, Ralph, Anna Grace, Ruth and Margret. Survived by children, Michael, Indiana, and Paula Cominotto, and husband, Gary, Hemet, Calif. Charles was a loving husband and wonderful father, U.S. Navy veteran of World War II, avid outdoorsman who enjoyed hunting and fishing and retired employee of Bethlehem Steel Corp. with more than 35 years of service. Memorial service at 2 p.m. Saturday Feb. 9, 2013, at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier St., New Florence, with reception to follow. Inurnment, Bolivar West View Cemetery.

Charles Scott Robertson Jr. and Ruth Jane Warfel had the following children:

- i. Michael Scott<sup>8</sup> Robertson<sup>2945</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1947.<sup>2945</sup>
- ii. Paulette Elaine Robertson<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1948. She married (1) **Doyle Ray Smith** He was born on Jun 03, 1947. She married (2) **Gary Cominotto**

Notes for Paulette Elaine Robertson: In 2013, Paulette and Gary were living in Hermet, Riverside County, California.

668. Gladys Marie<sup>7</sup> Warfel (Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 572, 1398, 1410, 2350</sup> was born on May 19, 1932 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She died on Dec 21, 2020 in Hemet, Riverside County, California.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) **Theodore Wilford Haire**, son of Cecil S. Haire and Ellen S. Smeal, on Aug 12, 1950 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2350</sup> He was born on Oct 01, 1929 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2351-2352</sup> He died on Jan 22, 2000 in Lakeland, Polk County, Florida (Age:

70).<sup>2351-2352</sup> She married (2) **Gene Burrus** He was born on Apr 16, 1927.

Notes for Gladys Marie Warfel:

Gladys Burrus passed away on December 21 in Hemet, California after a long illness, and from complications of Covid 19. She was born at home in 1932 in Bolivar, Pa. to Cora (Miller) and Walter Warfel.

After her graduation from Bolivar High School, she completed certificates at Cambria Rowe Business College in Johnstown, Pa., and McConnell Airline School in Minn. She had a successful career with several airlines, devoting more than 20 years to TWA, first in reservations and later as supervisor of ticket sales for eight sales office locations in southern California. Always anxious to learn more, she went back to school while in her sixties and finished her AA degree at Saddleback College, Ca. Glady was predeceased by her parents, her son, Craig Haire, her brothers, William and Arthur Warfel, and her sister, Ruth Robertson.

She leaves behind to cherish her memory, her sister, Janet Houston, Poughkeepsie, NY, her brother, Richard Warfel and his wife, Eloise, in Hernando, Ms. as well as numerous nephews, nieces, and cousins. Her family would like to note that her niece, Paulette Cominotto, along with help from her husband, Gary, was her guardian for the past six years. They visited her, cheered her up, saw to her needs and expressed their love in countless ways. We will be forever grateful to them. According to Gladys' wishes, cremation has taken place, and at an appropriate time in the future, family members will gather together in her honor.

Theodore Wilford Haire and Gladys Marie Warfel had the following child:

i. Craig Colins<sup>8</sup> Haire<sup>109</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1951. He died on Mar 14, 1983. He married **Judy Nelson** in Apr 1980.

Notes for Craig Colins Haire: Craig died unexpectedly of a heart attack.

Notes for Gene Burrus:

From an article in the Dane Point Times (March 15, 2012) Article written by Andrea Swayne.

Gene Burrus' presence at Dana Point Youth Baseball opening day ceremonies on March 10 was requested under false pretenses; but that's just fine with him.

Burrus, the league's play-by-play announcer, was asked to do the honor of throwing out the first pitch of the season.

"He really wanted to get to the field early," said his wife Gladys Burrus who had a hand in keeping other parts of the morning ceremonies a secret. "I had to insist that we get there at 8:30 a.m., when Kevin Evans the Recreation Department director asked us to be there."

The secret that city and league officials were about to surprise Burrus with was the renaming of Mustang Field (the front baseball field at the Dana Point Community Center on Del Obispo) to the Gene Burrus Ballfield. The morning would also include the unveiling of a new monument to commemorate the occasion.

John Donello, the league president, began with a speech welcoming the crowd to the opening day of the spring 2012 season and thanking the city and its officials for their support of the volunteer run league that caters to more than 450 youths representing over 300 Dana Point families.

Dew was still glistening on the right field grass as dozens of young players in brand new, brightly colored uniforms gathered with the rest of the audience as Donello began.

"I give many talks and many speeches and I never use notes, but I find the experience of speaking in front of such a great speaker as Gene Burrus to be especially intimidating; so I'm going to have to use some notes," he said as the crowd chuckled with approval.

"Our goals are, first, to create a community environment in which all of our youths can form lifelong friendships and learn lifelong lessons. Second, to show by example, the importance of community service. And third, and most obviously, to teach top notch competitive baseball skills. But no matter how

hard any of us try, no one here is able to create a more memorable and meaningful experience for our youths than Gene Burrus," said Donello. "Gene has become an icon within our league and his classy, silky smooth announcing makes each of his games a World Series-class experience for our youths."

Donello continued saying that with regard to lifelong lessons, Burrus, in his time spent on the microphone, always manages to frame things in a way that teaches the players grace and class.

"He teaches the kids how to accept a disappointing strike out, a great hit, a horrible error or a gamewinning catch," said Donello. "Gene is an important force within our league and the best evidence is the simple fact that all of our players treat him with respect that none of us parents ever see."

Again the crowd chuckled.

Burrus was previously recognized by the league with the creation of a special fund named in his honor that enables Dana Point youths in financial need to participate, Donello said. "But we still feel indebted and would like to present him with this special gift.

Rene Cortez, the leagues director of communications for 30 years, lifted a brown paper cover to reveal a painting on an easel of Burrus in action announcing a game.

A new scoreboard renaming the field the Gene Burrus Ballfield was unveiled at the event. Photo by Andrea Swayne

A new scoreboard renaming the field the Gene Burrus Ballfield was unveiled at the event. Photo by Andrea Swayne

The microphone was then handed over to Mayor Lara Anderson who alluded to there being more to the surprise.

"What would be a great enough honor and tribute to this man who has enriched all of our lives and made such a big difference in Dana Point? Well, we thought of something, and we're making a little change," said Anderson as she directed the crowd's attention to the scoreboard high above center field where volunteers pulled on ropes attached to a tarp covering it. As the tarp fell, cheers and applause rang out and Anderson announced the renaming of Mustang Field and officially dedicated it the Gene Burrus Ballfield.

"I didn't expect all this today. What an honor," said Burrus. "The city of Dana Point has been so kind to me, and I'd like to salute our players and their parents. I love the moms and the dads and the grandparents who are behind our players and attend as many games as they can. This is beautiful and an example to parents all over the world and I thank you."

Anderson then directed the crowd outside of the field fencing for the unveiling of a monument erected in Burrus' honor.

#### THE MONUMENT

The Dana Point Parks and Recreation Department commissioned Michael Comi owner of Pacific Rockscape in San Juan Capistrano-the company responsible for creating the Vietnam Veterans Memorial at Sea Terrace Park along with many other rockscape signs in the city-to design and build a monument to commemorate the renaming of the field.

Given a tight schedule of just 22 days to complete the project, Comi assembled a talented team of artisans for the job including Jerry Lansky, owner of JL Welding in Capo Beach, Eddie Hygh who helped with the design, Pete Corba who assisted with fabrication and airbrush artist Kristie Crisler.

The design includes a metal plaque with Burrus' picture and information mounted to a cement base. The base is framed on either side by two large baseball bats between which sits a very realistic looking baseball adorned with Burrus' autograph.

"It was important that the baseball look real," said Comi explaining that the accurate look of the ball came largely thanks to Lansky's welding of each of the steel threads individually and further enhanced by the realistic painting of Crisler.

Hundreds of hours of work, approximately 350 pounds of steel in the ball and a total of five yards of

cement went into the project, said Comi.

For Lansky, the unveiling of the project at DPYB opening day brought back fond memories of his days playing baseball as a kid. "I am very proud to have been a part of this. Go team!" Lansky said. Gene Burrus signs autographs for his little league fans. Photo by Andrea Swayne Gene Burrus signs autographs for his little league fans. Photo by Andrea Swayne

## THE VOICE

Burrus, 84, had a broadcasting career that spanned more than five decades and included being known as "the voice of Armed Forces Radio" and serving as the public address announcer at the Tournament of Roses Parade in the 10 years leading up to his retirement.

He started in radio in 1952 at station KRUX in Glendale, Ariz. In 1958, he moved to television there and then in 1964 returned to California where, after World War II he studied broadcasting at the Radio Engineering School in Burbank and worked at several stations in cities like Palm Springs, Los Angeles and Newport Beach until retiring in 1986.

Upon retiring, he and his wife moved to Dana Point where he quickly became an integral part of the community by volunteering for many city programs and events.

Burrus is known locally, not only for announcing youth baseball, but also as the master of ceremonies for events at the Senior Center and the Festival of Whales Parade announcer. He was also Ambassador of the Year and officially named "the Voice of Dana Point" in 2006. Gene Burrus throws the first pitch of the season. Photo by Andrea Swayne Gene Burrus throws the first pitch of the season. Photo by Andrea Swayne

# PLAY BALL

The morning festivities were set to end with Burrus throwing out the first pitch of the season, but the crowd had other plans.

Even as the first game of the season got underway on the Gene Burrus Ballfield diamond, young players-some sneaking out of the dugout for a moment-their parents, friends, city leaders and staff continued to approach Burrus for more than an hour offering congratulations, taking photos and asking for his autograph.

"I am absolutely surprised and overwhelmed," said Burrus in his trademark announcing voice that needs no assistance from a microphone. "I never expected anything like this. It is quite an honor. Thank you."

Rene Cortez contributed to this article.

Gene Burrus and Gladys Marie Warfel had no children.

669. Janet Elaine<sup>7</sup> Warfel (Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 572, 1398, 1410, 2353</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1935 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married **David C. Houston** on Jul 31, 1956 in Hempstead, Nassau County, New York.<sup>2353</sup> He was born on Dec 31, 1933.

Notes for Janet Elaine Warfel: Janet is divorced.

David C. Houston and Janet Elaine Warfel had the following children:

- i. Timothy Hough<sup>8</sup> Houston was born on Feb 12, 1959.
- ii. Colin Matthew Houston was born on Oct 14, 1961. He married **Patricia Mary Lucas** She was born on Nov 21, 1960.
- iii. Brian McIntire Houston was born on Aug 02, 1965.
- 670. Richard Charles<sup>7</sup> Warfel (Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>572, 1398, 1410, 2354-2359</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1937 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2357</sup> He married (1) Mitzi Jean Parrish He married (2) Eloise ?

Notes for Richard Charles Warfel:

Richard is divorced.

In 2020, Richard and Eloise were living in Hernando, DeSoto County, Mississippi.

Richard Charles Warfel and Mitzi Jean Parrish had the following children:

- i. Myla Dee<sup>8</sup> Warfel<sup>2355</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1960 in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.<sup>2355</sup>
- ii. Sharon Elaine Warfel<sup>2356, 2946-2947</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1961 in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.<sup>2356</sup> She died on Feb 12, 2018 in Souoth Carolina. She married **Mark Timothy Simmons** on Aug 16, 1986 in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.<sup>2946-2947</sup>

Notes for Sharon Elaine Warfel: Sharon is divorced from Mark Simmons.

963. iii. Allison Lynn Warfel<sup>2354, 2358</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1963 in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.<sup>2354</sup> She married **Thomas Craig Allen** on Sep 17, 1983.<sup>2358</sup> He was born on Jun 17, 1959.

Richard Charles Warfel and Eloise ? had no children.

671. Kenneth Henry<sup>7</sup> Wunschel (Edna Mae<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Nov 03, 1936. He married Kathleen A. Meade

Kenneth Henry Wunschel and Kathleen A. Meade had the following children:

- i. Judith Ann<sup>8</sup> Wunschel was born on Apr 21, 1963. She married **George Gardner Jr.**
- ii. Keith Henry Wunschell was born on Jun 30, 1966. He married Christian Buzzeli
- iii. Kenneth Andrew Wunschell was born on Jan 15, 1973.
- 672. **Jack Donald**<sup>7</sup> **Wunschel** (Edna Mae<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Jul 10, 1939. He married **Ruth Graham**

Jack Donald Wunschel and Ruth Graham had the following children:

- i. Lorene Janice<sup>8</sup> Wunschell was born on Aug 28, 1967.
- ii. Jack Donald Wunschell Jr. was born on Sep 11, 1968.
- iii. Robin Michelle Wunschell was born on Sep 20, 1972.
- 673. Dolores Jean<sup>7</sup> Murphy (Gladys Irene<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2360</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1942. She married Jerry Dumann He was born in 1942.<sup>2360</sup>

Notes for Dolores Jean Murphy: Dolly is divorced.

Jerry Dumann and Dolores Jean Murphy had the following children:

- i. Kimberly Jean<sup>8</sup> Dumann was born on Feb 04, 1960.
- 964. ii. Donna Lee Dumann was born on May 30, 1962.
  - iii. Todd Robert Dumann was born on Dec 07, 1964.
- 674. **Mildred E.**<sup>7</sup> **Empfield** (Elmer A.<sup>6</sup>, Mariah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Rager, Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1432, 1434, 2362-2367</sup> was born on May 14, 1908 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1432, 2365</sup> She died on Oct 26, 1995 in Centerville, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>1432</sup> She married **Harry A. Bennett** He was born on Nov 27, 1903 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2362, 2368</sup> He died on Nov 17, 1981 in Penn Run R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2362</sup>

Harry A. Bennett was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry A. Bennett and Mildred E. Empfield had the following children:

i. Robert Russell<sup>8</sup> Bennett<sup>109, 2362-2364, 2948</sup> was born on May 12, 1927 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2948</sup> He died on Nov 06, 2014 in Washington Township, Montgomery County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

Robert Russell Bennett was buried in Dayton National Cemetery, Dayton, Ohio.

 Verla Mae Bennett<sup>109, 2362-2364, 2366, 2949</sup> was born in 1929 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2363-2364</sup> She married Edward Richard Anderson, son of Carl Anderson and Mary Shaw, on Jun 27, 1949 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2366</sup> He was born on Oct 07, 1922 in New Castle, Lawrence County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>2950-2952</sup> He died on Nov 01, 1975.<sup>2952</sup> 965. iii. Alex William Bennett<sup>109, 2362, 2364, 2367, 2953-2955</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County. Pennsylvania.<sup>2364, 2367, 2953-2955</sup> He died on Jan 05, 2020 in Beavercreek, Greene County, Ohio.<sup>2953</sup> He married Alice Berringer, daughter of Earl Berringer and Thelma Higgins, on May 05, 1953 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2367</sup> She was born in 1933.<sup>2367</sup> Alex William Bennett was buried in Valley View Memorial Gardens, Xenia, Greene County, Ohio. Notes for Alex William Bennett: In 2014, Alex and Alice were living in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio. Alex was a Korean War Navy Veteran who was one of 12 survivors on the Minesweeper USS Magpie that was destroyed by an enemy mine during the Korean Conflict. iv. Elmer G. Bennett<sup>109, 2362, 2364</sup> was born in 1933 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2364</sup> He died before 2014. He married Carol ? v. Harry A. Bennett Jr.<sup>109, 2362, 2364</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2364</sup> He married Kathy? Notes for Harry A. Bennett Jr.: In 2014, Harry and Kathy were living in Bellbrook, Greene County, Ohio. vi. Jean Bennett<sup>109, 2362, 2364</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2364</sup> She died before 2020. She married Thomas McCormick Notes for Jean Bennett: In 1981, Jean and Thomas were living in Linthicum Heights, Anne Arundel County, Maryland. vii. Mildred Bennett<sup>109, 2362</sup> She married William Forrest Notes for Mildred Bennett: In 1981, Mildred and William were living in Sterling, Loudon County, Virginia. viii. Vivian Bennett<sup>2362</sup> She died before 2020. She married **George Forrest** Notes for Vivian Bennett: In 1981, Vivian and George were living in Malden, Middlesex County, Massachusetts. In 2014, Vivian and George were living in Haverhill, Essex County, Massachusetts. Lisle William<sup>7</sup> Stewart (McKinney Harvey<sup>6</sup>, James Harvey<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1436, 1438-1439, 1441-1442, 2369-2372</sup> was born on May 12, 1911 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1436, 1441-1442, 2369</sup> He died on Feb 03, 1989.<sup>1436, 1441</sup> He married **Angeline** 675. Rogel She was born on Sep 28, 1914 in Iselin, Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2373</sup> She died on Dec 27, 2006 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2373</sup>

Lisle William Stewart was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Angeline Rogel was buried in Edgewood Cemetery, Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lisle William Stewart and Angeline Rogel had the following children:

- 966. i. Elizabeth M.<sup>8</sup> Stewart<sup>109, 2370, 2372, 2956-2957</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1933.<sup>2956</sup> She died on Dec 14, 2015 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2956</sup> She married **Robert H. Bieda** He was born on Sep 23, 1930 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2957-2958</sup> He died on Mar 23, 2003 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2957-2958</sup>
  - ii. Wilbur John Stewart<sup>109, 1441, 2370-2371</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1934 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2371</sup> He died on Mar 02, 1935 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2371</sup>
- 967. iii. William Robert Stewart<sup>109, 1441, 2370, 2372, 2959-2962</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1935 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2960</sup> He died on Nov 16, 2021 in Clarksburg, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Iva La'rue Graham, daughter of Louise ?, on Feb 27, 1961.<sup>2959</sup>

**William Robert Stewart** was buried in Ridgeview Cemetery, Elders Ridge, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Robert Stewart:

William R. "Bill" Stewart, 86, of Clarksburg, Young Township, passed away on Tuesday, Nov. 16, 2021, at home, surrounded by his loving family.

Born Oct. 12, 1935, in Young Township, he was a son of Lisle Stewart and Angeline (Rogel) Stewart.

Bill was the co-owner/operator of Stewart Bus Lines, a company that he started in 1979 in Shady Plain with his wife Iva.

He also operated Stewart's Garage in Young Township.

Bill was a member of Trinity Presbyterian Church in Clarksburg. Additional memberships include the Saltsburg Lions Club, Apollo Masonic Lodge #437 and the Saltsburg Silver Sneakers.

He enjoyed deer hunting, working on projects both inside and outside of his home, and spending time with his family.

Bill was preceded in death by his parents; brothers, Kenneth and Ronald Stewart; a sister, Elizabeth "Betty" Bieda; and an infant brother, Wilbur Stewart.

Bill is survived by his loving wife of 60 years, Iva L. (Graham) Stewart; children, Lynne Stewart, of Clarksburg; Chris (Susan) Stewart, of Spring Church; Larry (Susan) Stewart, of Indiana; Todd (Carla) Stewart, of Saltsburg; Timothy (Dawn) Stewart, of Clarksburg; and Connie (Evan) Shankle, of Meyersdale; 13 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; sister, Nancy Beaman, of Chesapeake, Va.; and numerous nieces and nephews.

Friends will be received on Thursday from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. in the Curran Funeral Home and Cremation Services, 701 Salt St., Saltsburg.

The family suggests the wearing of masks and social distancing for those who visit.

Additional viewing will be held in the funeral home on Friday from 10 a.m. until the hour of service at 11 a.m. with Pastor David Klink officiating.

Interment will be in Ridgeview Cemetery, Elders Ridge.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made in Bill's memory to Trinity Presbyterian Church, 18 Clarksburg Road, Clarksburg, PA 15725 or to the Alzheimer's Research Foundation, 620 Sea Island Road, Suite 288, St. Simons Island, GA 31522.

- iv. Nancy J. Stewart<sup>109, 1441, 2370, 2372</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2372</sup> She married ? Beaman
- v. Kenneth E. Stewart<sup>109, 1441, 2370</sup> He died before 2021.
- vi. Ronald L. Stewart<sup>1441, 2370, 2963</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1944.<sup>2963</sup> He died on Jun 02, 2009 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2963</sup>
- 676. **John Samuel**<sup>7</sup> **Stewart** (McKinney Harvey<sup>6</sup>, James Harvey<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1438-1439, 1443-1445</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1917 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1443-1445</sup> He died on Mar 13, 1998 in Clarksburg R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1443-1445</sup> He married **Leona Fern Brown** She was born on Oct 19, 1919 in Aultman, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2374</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1994.<sup>2374</sup>

John Samuel Stewart was buried in Armstrong Township.

John Samuel Stewart and Leona Fern Brown had the following children: i. Rodney J.<sup>8</sup> Stewart<sup>1445</sup> ii. Edward J. Stewart<sup>1445</sup>

## iii. Lisa A. Stewart<sup>1445</sup> She married **? Kerr**

677. **Viola Mildred**<sup>7</sup> **Henry** (Cora Mae<sup>6</sup> Snyder, Margaret Anna<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1457, 1459-1460, 2381-2382</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1921 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1457</sup> She died on Nov 11, 2004.<sup>1457</sup> She married **Floyd Samuel Minick** He was born on Aug 16, 1922 in Derry, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2381-2383</sup> He died on Aug 08, 1974 in Blairsville R. D. 2, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2381-2382</sup>

Viola Mildred Henry was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Floyd Samuel Minick was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- Floyd Samuel Minick and Viola Mildred Henry had the following children:
  - i. Jeffrey Todd<sup>8</sup> Minick<sup>109, 2382</sup>
  - ii. Brian Scott Minick<sup>109, 2382</sup> He married Isabel?

Notes for Brian Scott Minick: In 2024, Brian and Isabel were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Claudia Ann Minick<sup>109, 2382, 2964-2967</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1954.<sup>2964-2967</sup>
- 678. Sara Ellen Virginia<sup>7</sup> Henry (Cora Mae<sup>6</sup> Snyder, Margaret Anna<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1459, 2388-2390</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1930 in New Kensington, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2388-2389</sup> She died on Mar 21, 1986 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2388</sup> She married **Frank Vincent Santus** He was born on Jul 27, 1924 in Luciusboro, Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2390-2393</sup> He died on Mar 19, 1985 in Indiana R. D. 4, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2390, 2393</sup>

## Sara Ellen Virginia Henry was buried in Indiana.

Frank Vincent Santus and Sara Ellen Virginia Henry had the following children:

- i. James Gary<sup>8</sup> Santus<sup>109, 2388, 2390, 2968-2969</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2968-2969</sup> He died on Feb 21, 2006 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2968-2969</sup>
- ii. Sharon L. Santus<sup>109, 2388, 2390</sup>
- iii. Richard B. Santus<sup>109, 2388, 2390</sup>
- iv. Cynthia Lou Santus<sup>2388, 2390</sup>
- 679. Naomi Marietta<sup>7</sup> Stewart (Darwin John<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 616, 1124</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1918 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616</sup> She died on Jun 23, 2009 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Donald Anthony Graham on May 30, 1940.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Oct 01, 1914.<sup>616</sup> He died on May 14, 2000.<sup>109</sup>

**Naomi Marietta Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Naomi Marietta Stewart: In 1942 and 2000, Naomi and Donald were living in Indiana R.D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Naomi S. Graham, 91 of Indiana, passed away Tuesday, June 23, 2009 at St. Andrews Village.

She was born in 1918 to Darwin and Annie Nehrig Stewart in Homer City.

Naomi was a member of the Jacksonville Presbyterian Church, Womens Missionary Society, served as an Elder, Clerk of Session, and a Sunday School Teacher for many years. She was a graduate of Homer City High School and Indiana State Teachers College. Naomi retired from Homer Center with over 25 years of service as an elementary school teacher.

She is survived by a daughter and two sons. Donna Kanyan and husband Robert; Duane and wife Joyce, Tom and wife Veronica, all of Indiana. Five Grandchildren, John Kanyan, Denise Kanyan Harsh, Amanda Graham Hess, Alexis and Patrick Graham; Six Great Grandchildren, Robert Kanyan, John J. Kanyan, Courtney Kanyan, Samantha Harsh, Abigail and Alex Hess; a brother Charles Stewart and wife Violet; a sister Ruth McCunn, both of Indiana.

She was preceded in death by her parents, husband, Donald, whom she married May 30, 1940, (deceased May 14, 2000), two infant brothers, and two sisters Eileen Erkfitz and Freda Smith.

Visitation will be Thursday from 6 to 8 PM with additional visitation on Friday from 12:00 PM until the time of service at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana. A funeral service will be held at 1:00 PM with Rev. Robert Goossen officiating. Interment will take place in Oakland Cemetery.

Memorial contributions may be made to Jacksonville Presbyterian Church, Kent PA 15752 or St. Andrews Village, Indian Springs Road, Indiana, PA 15701.

**Donald Anthony Graham** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Anthony Graham and Naomi Marietta Stewart had the following children:

968. i. Donna<sup>8</sup> Graham<sup>109</sup> She married **Robert Kanyan** 

Notes for Donna Graham: In 2009, Donna and Robert were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Duane Graham<sup>109</sup> He married **Joyce Peternay** 

Notes for Duane Graham: In 2009, Duane and Joyce were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Tom Graham<sup>109</sup> He married Veronica Rhea

Notes for Tom Graham: In 2009, Tom and Veronica were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

680. Freda Nadine<sup>7</sup> Stewart (Darwin John<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2399-2400</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1920 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2004 in Williston, Chittenden County, Vermont.<sup>109</sup> She married John Cyrus Smith Sr., son of George Smith and Vernetta ?, on Aug 03, 1943 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2400</sup> He was born on Apr 05, 1920 in Black Lick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2399, 2401</sup> He died on Mar 14, 2017 in Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>2399</sup>

Notes for Freda Nadine Stewart: In 11966, Freda and Cyrus were living in Elwood City, Pennsylvania.

Blairsville Dispatch (September 24, 2004) Freda Nadine Smith Williston, Vt. Formerly of Indiana

Freda Nadine Smith, 84, died Tuesday, Sept 14, 2004, at the Vermont Respite in Williston, Vt. A daughter of Darwin Stewart and Annie Nehrig Stewart Adams, she was born June 17, 1920, in Indiana County. She was a 1937 graduate of Indiana High School.

She was married to John Cyrus Smith of Blairsville for 49 years. She attended business schools in Pittsburgh and Detroit, was a legal secretary in Indiana, has several secretarial positions in Pittsburgh and had a business transcribing court records in Detroit.

Surviving are children Jack John, Brookline, Mass., Janice Ferguson, Grand Junction, Colo., Carter, Williston, Vt., Daniel, Kalamazoo, Mich. and Melanie Sauza, Roswell, Ga.; sisters Ruth McCunn and Naomi Graham, Indiana and Eileen Erkfitz, Jacksonville, Fla.; brother Charles, Indiana.

Memorial donations can be made to the Vermont Respite House, 99 Allen Brook Lane, Williston, Ver. 06595.

John Cyrus Smith Sr. was buried in Indiana, Pennsylvania.

John Cyrus Smith Sr. and Freda Nadine Stewart had the following children:

- i. John<sup>8</sup> Cyrus<sup>109, 2399</sup>
- ii. Janice Nadine Smith<sup>109, 2399</sup> She married (1) ? Ferguson She married (2) ? Beck She married (3) ? Wright
- iii. Carter Smith<sup>109, 2399</sup>
- iv. Daniel Smith<sup>109, 2399</sup>
- v. Rebecca Ann Smith<sup>109</sup> She married ? Stone
- 969. vi. Melanie Smith She married **? Del Pozo**
- 681. Thelma Eileen<sup>7</sup> Stewart (Darwin John<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 616, 1468</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1922 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616, 1468</sup> She died on Nov 09, 2004.<sup>1468</sup> She married **Donald Alfred Erkfitz Sr.** on Aug 22, 1957.<sup>616</sup> He was born on Jul 18, 1927.<sup>616</sup> He died on Feb 22, 1998.<sup>616</sup>

Notes for Thelma Eileen Stewart: In 1966, Thelma and Donald were living in Jacksonville Beach, Duval County, Florida

Donald Alfred Erkfitz Sr. and Thelma Eileen Stewart had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>8</sup> Erkfitz<sup>616</sup> She married **? Woolverton**
- ii. ? Erkfitz<sup>616</sup>
- iii. ? Erkfitz<sup>616</sup>
- 682. **Charles Edwin<sup>7</sup> Stewart** (Darwin John<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 616, 1471</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1929 in Center Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1471</sup> He died on Nov 11, 2016 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Violet Louise Jewart** in 12 30 1955.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2013.<sup>109</sup>

**Charles Edwin Stewart** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles Edwin Stewart: In 2009, Charles and Violet were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Charles Edwin Stewart, 87, of Indiana, died November 11, 2016, at Crystal Waters Personal Care Home. He was the son of Darwin John and Annie Elizabeth (Nehrig) Stewart and was born on January 26, 1929, in Center Twp.

Mr. Stewart graduated from Homer City High School in 1946 and from Penn State University with a Bachelor of Science degree in Crop Option of Agronomy in 1956. He served in the United States Army from 1951 - 1953 during the Korean Conflict as a Corporal in the US Army Corps of Engineers. He did his basic training at Fort Jackson in Columbia, SC, and was stationed at Fort Huachuca, AZ, and at Fort Ord, CA. He married Violet Louise Jewart on December 30, 1955, and worked as an Animal Health Technician for the United States Department of Agriculture, retiring in 1989.

Prior to her death on June 26, 2013, he and Vi enjoyed travel, bus trips, polka music and gardening. Charles also loved attending church and community meetings, Bingo, reading, listening to the radio and playing his harmonica. He was a member of First Baptist Church, Indiana, and was formerly a member of Friends In Faith Baptist Church and Calvary Evangelical Free Church. He was also a member of the Woodmen of the World (now Woodmen Life) and United Commercial Travelers where he held various offices throughout the years.

He is survived by his two daughters, Joyce R. Hill of Rossiter and Sonya Stewart of Indiana as well as one grandson, Edward Donald Hoyt IV. He is also survived by his sisters-in law, Mrs. Donald (Cora) Brewer and Mrs. Lewis (Shirley) Hamil, a brother-in-law, Cyrus Smith, numerous nieces and nephews and special niece, Debbie Barr, and great niece, Hannah Barr.

In addition to his parents and his wife, he was preceded in death by his sisters, Naomi Marietta (Mrs. Don) Graham, Freda Nadine Smith, Thelma Elieen (Mrs. Don) Erkfitz, Ruth Ardelle (Mrs. Paul) McCunn, two infant brothers, Donald Frederick and Virgil Merle Stewart, and sister-in-law, Betty Rankin and her husband, Ronald Rankin.

Visitation will be from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9pm on Monday at the Bowser-Minich Funeral Home, Indiana, where services will be held on Tuesday at 11 A.M. with Pastor Albert Kodman officiating. Internment will be in the Oakland Cemetery. The VFW Post #1989 will provide military honors at graveside.

In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to Family Hospice of Indiana County, 850 Hospital Road, Medical Arts Building Suite 3000, Indiana, PA 15701.

Charles Edwin Stewart and Violet Louise Jewart had the following children:

- 970. i. Joyce<sup>8</sup> Stewart<sup>109</sup> She married (1) **? King** She married (2) **? Sandlin** She married (3) **Edward Hoyt** She married (4) **? Hill** 
  - ii. Sonya Stewart<sup>109</sup>
- 683. **Ruth Ardelle**<sup>7</sup> **Stewart** (Darwin John<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1472</sup> was born on May 08, 1932.<sup>1472</sup> She died in 2015. She married **Paul James McCunn Sr.** He was born on Jun 18, 1929 in Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>616, 2402-2404</sup> He died on Jan 08, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2402, 2404</sup>

Ruth Ardelle Stewart was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ruth Ardelle Stewart: In 1966, Ruth and Paul were living in Indiana R.D. 3, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Paul James McCunn Sr. and Ruth Ardelle Stewart had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>8</sup> McCunn<sup>616</sup> She married **? Craig**
- ii. ? McCunn He married **? Yackubosy**
- iii. ? McCunn<sup>616</sup> He married **? Brendlinger**
- 684. Robert Carrol<sup>7</sup> Latimer Jr. (Ethel Frances<sup>6</sup> Stewart, John<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1487, 1491, 2405-2407</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1910 in Springdale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2405, 2407</sup> He died on May 07, 1980 in Palm Beach County, Florida.<sup>2407</sup> He married Elma Anna Brown, daughter of Otto Brown and Ida Borske, on Mar 17, 1934 in Ferndale, Oakland County, Michigan.<sup>1491</sup> She was born in 1910 in Michigan.<sup>1491, 2406</sup>

Robert Carrol Latimer Jr. and Elma Anna Brown had the following child:

- i. John H.<sup>8</sup> Latimer<sup>2406</sup> was born in 1939 in Michigan.<sup>2406</sup>
- 685. Ethel Louise<sup>7</sup> Latimer (Ethel Frances<sup>6</sup> Stewart, John<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1487, 1490, 1492, 2408-2410</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1912 in Springdale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1490, 2408</sup> She died on Mar 01, 2003 in Humble, Harris County, Texas.<sup>1490, 2408</sup> She married **Roy Carley Goulder**, son of Thomas P. Goulder and Birdie Carley, on Nov 23, 1935 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1492</sup> He was born on Oct 22, 1910 in Ingalls, Menominee County, Michigan.<sup>1492, 2409, 2411</sup> He died on Jul 20, 1991 in Sun City, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>2410-2411</sup>

Roy Carley Goulder and Ethel Louise Latimer had the following children:

- i. Marilyn<sup>8</sup> Goulder<sup>2410</sup> She married **? Connell**
- ii. Janice Goulder<sup>2410</sup> She married **? Tietie**
- 686. Dorothy Helen<sup>7</sup> Latimer (Ethel Frances<sup>6</sup> Stewart, John<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1487, 1493, 2412-2415</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1914 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1487, 1493, 2412, 2414-2415</sup> She died on Mar 06, 1976 in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida.<sup>2414</sup> She married Ross Wallace Depencier, son of James Depencier and Ida Simpson, on Sep 14, 1935 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1493</sup> He was born on Oct 14, 1913 in Chatham, Ontario, Canada.<sup>2413, 2416-2418</sup> He died on Sep 27, 1996 in Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida.<sup>2417-2418</sup>

Ross Wallace Depencier and Dorothy Helen Latimer had the following child:

- Robert R.<sup>8</sup> Depencier<sup>2412</sup> was born in 1937 in Michigan.<sup>2412</sup>
- 687. **Harold Edward**<sup>7</sup> **Stewart** (George Hetrick<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>616, 622, 1511-1512, 1514-1515, 2423-2425</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1921 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1514-1515</sup> He died on Sep 11, 1996 in South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1514-1515</sup> He married **Olga Meszaros**, daughter of Alexander Meszaros and Elizabeth Veg, on Jun 28, 1941.<sup>616, 2423</sup> She was born on Jul 22, 1919 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2423</sup> She died on Jun 09, 2008 in South Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2423</sup>

Harold Edward Stewart was buried in Indiana.

i.

Harold Edward Stewart and Olga Meszaros had the following children:

- 971. i. Belinda Sue<sup>8</sup> Stewart<sup>1514, 2423, 2425, 2970</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1944 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2970</sup> She died on Dec 22, 2013 in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2425, 2970</sup> She married (1) **? LaMorte** She married (2) **G. Andrew Voytus**
- 972. ii. Craig Harold Stewart<sup>1514, 2423-2424, 2971-2972</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1945 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2971-2972</sup> He died on Jan 02, 2014 in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2424, 2971-2972</sup> He married **Diane ?** on Feb 23, 1973.<sup>2424</sup>
  - iii. Alex Stewart<sup>1514, 2423</sup>
- 688. Ronald Paul<sup>7</sup> Stewart (James Wilfred<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>628, 1521-1522, 1524</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1934 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1521-1522, 1524</sup> He died on Aug 23, 2003 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1522, 1524</sup> He married Betty J. Weaver on Jul 23, 1955.<sup>1524</sup>

Ronald Paul Stewart and Betty J. Weaver had the following children:

- i. David P.<sup>8</sup> Stewart<sup>1524</sup>
- ii. Victoria A. Stewart<sup>1524</sup>
- iii. Valerie J. Stewart<sup>1524</sup> She married **? Infante**
- 689. Mary Harriet Caroline<sup>7</sup> Coburn (Elvirda H.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Isaac<sup>5</sup> Miller, John<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>631, 1527, 2429-2430</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1921 in Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania, United States of America.<sup>1527, 2429</sup> She died on Aug 07, 2016 in Mineral Point, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1527, 2429</sup> She married **Michael Vasas Jr.** He was born on May 11, 1919 in Puritan, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2431-2432</sup> He died on Nov 13, 1997.<sup>2431-2432</sup>

**Mary Harriet Caroline Coburn** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Michael Vasas Jr.** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Vasas Jr. and Mary Harriet Caroline Coburn had the following child:

973. i. John Edward<sup>8</sup> Vasas Sr.<sup>470, 1527, 2973-2974</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1948 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2973-2974</sup> He died on Feb 23, 2000.<sup>2973-2974</sup> He married **Carolyn Coposky**, daughter of John Frances Coposky Jr. and Dorothy Elizabeth Dias, on Dec 21, 1968 in Parkhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1951 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2973, 2975</sup>

**John Edward Vasas Sr.** was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

690. **Creta**<sup>7</sup> **Kann** (Dora<sup>6</sup> Bateman, Ellen Maria<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, John<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 677, 1552-1553, 2435-2439</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1902 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1552-1553, 2435, 2438</sup> She died on Sep 09, 1995 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1552, 2438</sup> She married **Elwood John Hoover** He was born on Sep 25, 1913 in Starview, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2439</sup>

Creta Kann was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

Elwood John Hoover and Creta Kann had the following children:

974. i. Ray E.<sup>8</sup> Hoover<sup>109, 2435, 2437, 2976-2977</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1939 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on May 06, 2021 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Donna Heindel** on May 29, 1966.<sup>109</sup>

Ray E. Hoover was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ray E. Hoover:

Ray E. Hoover, 81, of Mount Wolf, East Manchester Township, passed away on Thursday, May 6, 2021 at York Hospital. He was the husband of Donna (Heindel) Hoover who he married 54 years ago on May 29, 1966.

Ray was born October 21, 1939 in East Manchester Township and was the son of the late Elwood and Creda (Kann) Hoover.

He attended Northeastern High School until 10th grade and graduated in 1957 from Dover

High School in Dover from the FFA program. He was employed for 25 years with York Container Company before retiring in 1984. He was a lifelong farmer and enjoyed raising cattle. He was a member of the Starview United Church of Christ in (Starview), Mount Wolf. He was a member of the Hoover's Cemetery Board from 1980 to his passing and Starview Sportsmen's Club. Ray proudly served his county in the United States Army from 1962-1965 where he was privileged to travel to Switzerland, Holland, France and Germany.

In addition to his wife, Donna, Ray is survived by his two daughters, Lisa Ann (Hoover) Weir and her husband Mark of Mount Wolf, and Connie Debra (Hoover) Eckenrode and her husband Roland of Mount Wolf and 2 grandchildren, Rebecca Weir and Elizabeth Weir. He was preceded in death by his granddaughter, Shelby Eckenrode and his brother, Dale Hoover.

A memorial service for Ray will begin at 11:00 AM, Saturday, June 12, 2021 at Starview United Church of Christ, 4832 North Sherman Street, Extd., Mount Wolf. A graveside service will be Ray will begin at 2:00 PM, Wednesday, May 12, 2021 at Hoover's Cemetery. Officiating at his service will be his pastor Reverend Laura Bair. Arrangements have been entrusted to Diehl Funeral Home & Cremation Center of Mount Wolf.

Those planning an expression of sympathy may wish to consider, Starview United Church of Christ, 4832 North Sherman Street, Extd, Mount Wolf, PA 17347; York County 4-H Center, 771 Stoverstown Road, York, PA 17408 or Lebanon VA Hospital, 1700 South Lincoln Ave., Lebanon, PA. 17042.

ii. Dale Martin Hoover<sup>109, 2436</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1941 in Mount Wolf R. D., York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2436</sup> He died on Aug 07, 1941 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2436</sup>

Dale Martin Hoover was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

691. Gerald Stewart<sup>7</sup> Kunkle (Steward Allen<sup>6</sup>, John Clayton<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup>, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>692, 1559, 1564-1566, 2440-2441</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1921 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1565-1566</sup> He died on Dec 24, 2003 in New Oxford, Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1565-1566</sup> He married Dorothy Inez Price She was born on Apr 08, 1925 in Mount Olive, Wayne County, North Carolina.<sup>2442</sup> She died on Oct 16, 1995.<sup>2442</sup>

Gerald Stewart Kunkle was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

Gerald Stewart Kunkle and Dorothy Inez Price had the following children:

- i. Gwendolyn F.<sup>8</sup> Kunkle<sup>1566, 2440, 2978</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2978</sup>
- ii. Stephen M. Kunkle<sup>1566, 2440</sup> was born in 1950 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2440</sup>
- iii. John C. Kunkle<sup>1566, 2441</sup> He married Susan Elizabeth Heffner, daughter of Janes W. Heffner, on Jun 12, 1976 in Brogue, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2441</sup>
   Matthew L. Kunkle<sup>1566</sup>
- iv. Matthew L. Kunkle<sup>1566</sup>
- 692. Eli Franklin<sup>7</sup> Minnich (Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1581-1583, 2445-2449</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1906 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1581-1582, 2445</sup> He died on Oct 07, 1965 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1581, 1583</sup> He married Bertha Francis Olewiler She was born on Dec 06, 1902 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2450</sup> She died on Jul 02, 1990.<sup>2448, 2450</sup>

**Eli Franklin Minnich** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

**Bertha Francis Olewiler** was buried in Mount Zion Cemetery, Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Eli Franklin Minnich and Bertha Francis Olewiler had the following children:

975. i. Eli Blauser<sup>8</sup> Minnich<sup>109, 1583, 2446-2449, 2979-2982</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1926 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2979, 2981</sup> He died on Oct 25, 2020 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2449</sup> He married **Gloria Jean Eckenrode** in 1960.<sup>2982</sup>

Eli Blauser Minnich was buried in Resurrection Cemetery, Harrisburg, Dauphin County,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Eli Blauser Minnich: Eli B. Minnich PE 93, of Harrisburg, PA passed away on Sunday, October 25, 2020 with family at his home.

Mr. Minnich was born in York, PA and was the son of the late Eli F. and Bertha F. Minnich. He was the owner of Minnich Engineering of Harrisburg. He was a Registered Electrical Engineer registered in 7 states. He graduated from William Penn High School in York, PA and Pennsylvania State University with a Bachelor of Science Degree in Electrical Engineering.

He was a member of the Pennsylvania Society of Professional Engineers, Pennsylvania State University Alumni Association, Nittany Lion Club, Construction Specification Institute, Illuminating Engineering Society and St. Margaret Mary Alacoque Roman Catholic Church. He was a veteran of WW II, serving with the US Army and the US Army Air Corps.

Mr. Minnich is predeceased by his brother, Donald E. Minnich, US Navy. He was also a member of the Boy Scouts of America and served as a Boy Scout leader.

Mr. Minnich is survived by his wife, Gloria J. Minnich; his sons, Timothy A. Minnich and his partner, Brenda Kreeger and son, Patrick D. Minnich and his wife, Laura J, (Boyer); five grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren.

Eli was a devoted husband and father and loved spending time with his family and friends. He enjoyed the grandchildren and the many dogs he owned in his lifetime. He was an avid Penn State Football fan and never missed seeing a game if possible.

Funeral Services will be held at the convenience of the family.

Arrangements are by the Hoover Funeral Homes & Crematory, Inc., Harrisburg.

Memorial Contributions may be made to Hershey Cancer Institute or Veterans Relief Fund for Disabled Veterans.

976. ii. Donald E. Minnich<sup>109, 1583, 2447-2448</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Oct 22, 2016 in Virginia Beach, Virginia.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) Ann Bairunas She died before 2016. He married (2) Sheila ?

Donald E. Minnich was buried in Colonial Grove Memorial Park, Virginia Beach, Virginia.

Notes for Donald E. Minnich:

Cmdr. Donald E. Minnich Virginia Beach - Cmdr. Donald E. Minnich (USN Ret.), 88, passed away on October 22, 2016. Don was born on Sept. 12, 1928 to Bertha Olewiler and Eli Minnich. He knew at age 12 when in the Sea Scouts, that he wanted to join the Navy. And so he did, hours after his high school graduation. He was a seaman, boatswain's mate, a mustang and an officer. He served during the end of WWII, the Korean War and Vietnam. Don proudly served on the USS Pine Island where he ran a crash boat. In Antarctica, his crew rescued the commodore whose helicopter had crashed in the cold water. In 1949, he married Ann Bairunas. They had two sons: Steven and Gary. In 1950, he was stationed in the Philippines at Sangley Point Naval Air Station and the U.S. Embassy during the Huk Rebellion. In 1955, he went to Officer Candidate School and became an ensign; then chief engineer of the Evans, the Richard S. Edwards, and commander of the Lamar in the Great Lakes. While Cmdr. of the Grapple, he moved the Frank Knox off of Pratus Reef in the South China Sea. He received his Bachelor of Science degree from George Washington University and retired from the Navy in 1972. He earned the Navy Commendation Medal with Combat "V"; Navy Meritorious Unit Commendation (MSCO, Vietnam); Good Conduct Medal (2 stars); World War II Victory Medal; American Campaign Medal; China Service Medal; Navy Occupation Medal (Asia); Vietnam Campaign Medal; Vietnam Cross of Gallantry; National Defense Service Medal (1 star); Korean Service Medal (1 star); United Nations Service Medal; Korean Presidential Unit Citation; Antarctica Service Medal; Vietnam Service Medal (6 stars). As a civilian, he worked for QED Systems and ran his own custom canvas shop before retiring. He enjoyed sailing on his self-built trimaran, was a Boy Scout leader, an avid

reader and devoted dog lover. He is predeceased by his parents and his first wife, Ann. Don is survived by his loving wife, Sheila, his sons, Steve and Gary, five grandchildren: Steven, Adam and his wife, Jennifer, Amanda, Matthew and Tiffany; as well as his step-children: Sandra Brewer, Sean Cohen and Stacy Parker, and her husband Russell; and his stepgrandchildren who he loved as his own: Elena and Josh Brewer and Riley and Lynn Parker. Visitation will be held from 6 to 7 p.m. Friday, October 28, 2016 at H.D. Oliver Funeral Apts., 2002 Laskin Road. Funeral service will be held at noon, October 29, 2016 at H.D. Oliver, Laskin Road Chapel. Burial will follow the service at Colonial Grove Memorial Park, 3445 Princess Anne Road, VB. We wish to thank nurses Tracy Lynch and Mary Johnston for their loving care and comfort. Donations may be made to Vietnam Veterans Memorial, US Navy Memorial or the SPCA. Online condolences may be offered to the family at hdoliver.com. We all loved you with all of our heart. May you rest in peace. Published in The Virginian Pilot from Oct. 23 to Oct. 28, 2016.

693. George Gordon<sup>7</sup> Minnich (Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1583-1585, 2451-2456</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1908 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1584-1585</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1998 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1585</sup> He married Goldie E. Sharp, daughter of Charles J. Sharp and Sadie Gotwalt, about 1929.<sup>1585</sup> She was born on Dec 09, 1910 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2453</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2006 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2453, 2457</sup>

**George Gordon Minnich** was buried in Mount Rose Cemetery, Spring Garden Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

**Goldie E. Sharp** was buried in Mount Rose Cemetery, Spring Garden Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

George Gordon Minnich and Goldie E. Sharp had the following children:

977. i. Marie Carolyn<sup>8</sup> Minnich<sup>1585, 2451, 2453, 2455, 2983-2985 was born on Nov 05, 1929 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2983, 2985</sup> She died on Jun 22, 2018 in East York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2983</sup> She married William Kermit Fengfish Jr., son of William K. Fengfish, on Jul 24, 1948.<sup>2456</sup> He was born on May 30, 1926 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2986</sup> He died on Feb 13, 2015 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2986</sup>
</sup>

Marie Carolyn Minnich was buried in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

978. ii. Jacqualine Nanette Minnich<sup>1585, 2451, 2454-2455, 2987-2988</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1931 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2454-2455</sup> She died on Jul 14, 2002 in York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2454-2455</sup> She married **Palmer E. Saylor**, son of Virgil Saylor and Florence I. Lentz, on Aug 20, 1948 in Towson, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>2987</sup> He was born on Mar 05, 1927 in Dallastown Union Cemetery, Dallastown, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jun 20, 2008 in Craley, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Jacqualine Nanette Minnich** was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

694. **Myrtle May**<sup>7</sup> **Minnich** (Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1583, 1586-1587, 2458-2465</sup> was born on May 14, 1910 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1586-1587, 2458</sup> She died on Jul 17, 1996 in Sussex County, Delaware, United States of America.<sup>2458</sup> She married **Ozro Nesmith Steigelman** on Feb 12, 1927 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2463</sup> He was born on Sep 17, 1908 in Williamsport, Lycoming County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2458, 2462</sup> He died on Aug 16, 1997.<sup>2458</sup>

Myrtle May Minnich was buried in Union Cemetery, Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.

Ozro Nesmith Steigelman was buried in Union Cemetery, Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.

Ozro Nesmith Steigelman and Myrtle May Minnich had the following children:

979. i. Lois Louise<sup>8</sup> Steigelmán<sup>2459, 2465, 2989-2994</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1927 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2992</sup> She died on Nov 28, 2017 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2465</sup> She married **Frank M. Holloway**, son of Elmer Holloway and Eva Murray, on Jun 10, 1956.<sup>2989</sup> He was born in 1929 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2990</sup> He died on Mar 20, 2017 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2990</sup>

Lois Louise Steigelman was buried on Dec 02, 2017 in Bishopville Cemetery, Bishopville,

Worcester County, Maryland.

- 980. ii. Vera Deloris Steigelman<sup>2459-2460, 2464, 2993-2995</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1929 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2464</sup> She died on May 29, 1998 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2464</sup>
   <sup>2993</sup> She married **Robert Lee Elliott**, son of Charles William Elliott Sr. and Hilda Kathryn ?, on Jun 17, 1950 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2460</sup> He was born in 1930.<sup>2460</sup>
  - iii. Ozro Richard Steigelman<sup>2459, 2461, 2994</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1931 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2461</sup> He died on May 10, 2006 in Monkton, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>2461, 2994</sup> He married **Emmy Lee Butler**
  - Norma Jean Steigelman<sup>2459, 2993-2994, 2996</sup> was born in 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2459</sup> She married William Robert Ellis, son of Avery Ellis II, on Jun 26, 1960 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2996</sup>
- 695. **Truman Amos**<sup>7</sup> **Grim** (Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1588-1590, 1592, 2466-2470</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1914 in North Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1592, 2466-2467, 2470</sup> He died on Mar 20, 1997 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1592, 2467</sup> He married **Bessie Irene Sheffer** She was born on Sep 04, 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2469</sup> She died on Jun 30, 1971 in Red Lion R. D. 1, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2469</sup>

Truman Amos Grim and Bessie Irene Sheffer had the following children:

- i. Mary E.<sup>8</sup> Grim<sup>109, 2468, 2470</sup> was born in 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2468, 2470</sup>
- 981. ii. Dale L. Grim<sup>109, 2470, 2997-2999</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1943 in Adamsville, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2997</sup> He died on Aug 24, 2011 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2997</sup> He married **Rosalie Ann Raffensberger**, daughter of Millard C. Raffensberger, on Nov 06, 1971 in Adamsville, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2998</sup> She was born on Nov 24, 1949.<sup>3000</sup>

**Dale L. Grim** was buried in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dale L. Grim:

Dale L. Grim, 68, of Red Lion, died Wednesday, August 24, 2011, at his residence. He was the husband of Rosalie Ann (Raffensberger) Grim, to whom he was married 39 years.

Born August 22, 1943, in Adamsville, he was the son of the late, Truman A. and Bessie I. (Shaffer) Grim.

Dale was a 1961 graduate of Dallastown Area High School, where he participated in the junior play. Interested in aviation, he sought a degree in aeronautical engineering. However, distance from his family and community did not prove favorable. So he turned to York College to complete his education and earned a Bachelor's Degree in business management.

He wa a life-long member of Adamsville United Methodist Church, where he was a lay leader, organist, and sang in the church choir. His church life was very important to him and the way he responded to others. Everyone was a special child of God who deserved joyful and compassionate treatment.

He was employed with Allis Chalmers for several years and later retired from Caterpillar as a Security Officer after 25 years of dedicated service. Dale was an aviation enthusiast. After attaining his pilot's license, he owned five planes over the course of his life and continued his interest many years later.

He also loved being outdoors, gardening, was an extremely talented handy man, and his thirst of knowledge kept him reading in his spare time.

In addition to his wife, Dale is survived by two sons, Bryan L. Grim and girlfriend, Melissa of Red Lion, and Jonathan P. Grim and wife, Amanda of Red Lion; four granddaughters, Katie, Natalie, Ava, and Cassandra Grim; and one sister, Mary E. Grim of York.

Burial will be held in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens.

Published in York Daily Record & York Dispatch on August 26, 2011

696. **John Jacob**<sup>7</sup> **Heininger** (John Benjamin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>710, 1596, 1600-1602, 2472-2477</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1913 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1600-1601, 2472</sup> He died on Feb 24, 1989 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1601-1602</sup> He married (1) **Dorothy Mae Gromling** She was born on Feb 21, 1915 in Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2478-2479</sup> She died on Feb 18, 1998.<sup>2478</sup> He married (2) **Hazel I. ?** She was born on May 09, 1921.

**John Jacob Heininger** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

John Jacob Heininger and Dorothy Mae Gromling had the following children:

982. i. Pauline M.<sup>8</sup> Heininger<sup>1602, 2472-2475, 3001</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1934 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2473-2475</sup> She died on Mar 31, 2011 in Dallastown, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2474-2475</sup> She married **Sidney R. Lewis**, son of George Lewis, on Dec 24, 1956 in Rayville, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>3001</sup>

Pauline M. Heininger was buried in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

983. ii. Joanne Dolores Heininger<sup>2472, 2475-2477</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1938 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2476-2477</sup> She died on Dec 21, 2009 in Seven Valleys, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2477</sup> She married **Harry T. Lewis** about 1961.<sup>2477</sup>

John Jacob Heininger and Hazel I. ? had the following child:

iii. John H.<sup>8</sup> Heininger Jr.<sup>1602, 2475, 3002</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1951.<sup>3002</sup>

697. **Ammon Neiman**<sup>7</sup> **Heininger** (Samuel Fulton<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1604-1605, 2480-2484</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1914 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2480-2481</sup> He died on Apr 07, 1969.<sup>2481</sup> He married **Bernice Rosanna Eaton** She was born on Jun 20, 1920 in Stewartstown, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2485</sup> She died on Jan 02, 1989 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2483</sup>

**Ammon Neiman Heininger** was buried in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Ammon Neiman Heininger and Bernice Rosanna Eaton had the following children:

- i. Ammon N.<sup>8</sup> Heininger Jr.<sup>2482-2483, 3003</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2482, 3003</sup>
- ii. Rickey Norwood Heininger<sup>2482-2484, 3004</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1949.<sup>3004</sup> He married **Joanna Wendy Ketterman**, daughter of Robert C. Ketterman, on May 11, 1968.<sup>2484</sup>
- 698. **Rebecca Emma<sup>7</sup> Eveler** (Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1610-1611, 1615, 1618, 1620, 2486</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1909 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1611, 1618</sup> She died on Aug 26, 1991.<sup>1618</sup> She married (1) **? Goheen** She married (2) **? Swartz**

? Goheen and Rebecca Emma Eveler had the following child:

984. i. Daisy Gertrude<sup>8</sup> Goheen<sup>1610, 2486, 3005</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1924 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3005</sup> She died on Jul 31, 2012 in Airville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3005</sup> She married **Wilmer Eugene Rexroth**, son of Allen William Rexroth and Helen Irene Young, in May 1952.<sup>2486</sup> He was born on May 25, 1926 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3006-3008</sup> He died on Mar 18, 1997.<sup>3007</sup>

**Daisy Gertrude Goheen** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

- ? Swartz and Rebecca Emma Eveler had no children.
- 699. Clarence Edward<sup>7</sup> Eveler Sr. (Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1610, 1615, 1620, 2487-2496</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1910 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2487, 2490, 2495</sup> He died on Feb 05, 1986 in Red Lion R. D. 3, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1620</sup> He married Grace Viola Fuller, daughter of George W. Fuller and Minerva Pifer, on Feb 17, 1934 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2497-2498</sup> She died on Sep 06, 1977 in Red Lion R. D. 3, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2499</sup>

**Clarence Edward Eveler Sr.** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

Clarence Edward Eveler Sr. and Grace Viola Fuller had the following children:

- i. Charles E.<sup>8</sup> Eveler<sup>2491</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1934 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2491</sup> He died on Jul 02, 1934 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2491</sup>
- ii. Sarah Ann Eveler<sup>2492, 2494-2495</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1935 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2492, 2494-2495</sup> She died on Jan 18, 1956 in Red Lion R. D. 3, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2494</sup>
- iii. ? Eveler<sup>2488</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1937 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2488</sup> She died on Feb 15, 1937 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2488</sup>
- iv. Virginia E. Eveler<sup>109, 1620, 2492, 2495, 3009</sup> was born on May 01, 1939 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3009</sup> She married **? Grove**
- 985. v. Daisy R. Eveler<sup>109, 1620, 2492, 2495, 3010</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1939 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3010</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2015 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3010</sup> She married **Lloyd L. Witmer** on Nov 12, 1964.<sup>109</sup> He was born on May 01, 1942.

**Daisy R. Eveler** was buried in Zion United Methodist Church Cemetery, Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daisy R. Eveler:

RED LION Daisy R. (Eveler) Witmer entered into eternal rest after a brief illness on Monday, September 14, 2015, at 11:35 a.m. at Manor Care Dallastown at the age of 75. She was the wife of Lloyd L. Witmer, Jr. of Red Lion Daisy was born in Red Lion on December 5, 1939, and is the daughter of the late Clarence and Grace (Fuller) Eveler. Daisy was a homemaker. She did babysitting and cleaned for others. She attended Red Lion Bible Church. Surviving her are her husband, Lloyd; a son, Ronald Witmer and wife Mary Stough of Red Lion; and a daughter, Carol A. Tillman of Red Lion; four grandchildren; two step grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; a brother, Johnny Eveler; and a sister, Virginia; and numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by an infant son, Terry E. Witmer in 1966; a son-in-law, Charles T. Tillman in 2013; and seven siblings. A viewing will be held Thursday, September 17 from 6 to 7 p.m. at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. The Service of Honor and Praise for Daisy will begin on Thursday at 7 p.m. at the funeral home. The Rev. Steven A. Schmuck, pastor of Red Lion Bible Church, will officiate. Burial will be private and at the convenience of the family. Lloyd has asked to please not send flowers. In Memory of Daisy, please make a love donation to Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, PA 17356. Daisy was a wonderful wife to Lloyd whom she married on November 12, 1964, celebrating 51 years together. They enjoyed hunting and fishing together. She loved flowers and gardening. Her family said she was a very special person whose family always came first. She is remembered as being a proud Grandmother and Great-Grandmother to her grandchildren whom she babysat and helped raise.

Funeral Home: Burg Funeral Home, Inc. 134 W. Broadway Red Lion, PA 17356

vi. Clarence E. Eveler<sup>1620, 2495</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1942 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Mar 09, 2015 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Gloria** ?

Notes for Clarence E. Eveler:

YORK Clarence E. Eveler, Jr., 73, entered into the presence of God, on March 9, 2015, from the York Hospital. He was the life partner and soulmate of Gloria Naugle, with whom he shared 28 years together. Born on January 25, 1942, in Red Lion, he was the son of the late Grace and Clarence E. Eveler, Sr. Mr. Eveler worked for Master Craft as a sprayer for over twenty years. He was a member of the Emmanuel Methodist Church in Windsor. He liked to hunt, bowl, and watch football, especially Pittsburgh Steelers. Clarence was a caring and loving man who went out of his way to help others. He leaves to cherish his memory, life partner, Gloria Naugle; stepsons, Kevin Naugle, wife Karen, Daniel Naugle; six grandchildren, Dustin, Zachary, Noah, Iziah, Aliyah and Ariyah; siblings, Johnny Eveler, Jenny Eveler, Daisy Eveler. He was preceded in death by his parents and siblings. A viewing will be on Saturday, March 21, 2015, at Emmanuel Methodist Church, 2185 Windsor Road, Windsor, PA 17366, from 10 to 11 a.m. The Celebration of Life Service will begin at 11 a.m. with Pastor Butch Snyder officiating. "God got a good one." Gladfelter Funeral Home, Inc., is entrusted with the arrangements. Published in York Daily Record & York Dispatch on Mar. 16, 2015

vii. Jerry Dean Eveler<sup>1620, 2495-2496, 3011</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1943 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2496, 3011</sup> He died on Feb 25, 2003 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2496, 3011</sup>

**Jerry Dean Eveler** was buried in Zion United Methodist Church Cemetery, Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

- viii. Joyce Elaine Eveler<sup>2489</sup> was born on Jul 26, 1944 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2489</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1945 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2489</sup>
- ix. Clark D. Eveler Sr.<sup>1620, 2495, 3012-3014</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3013-3014</sup> He died on Jul 11, 2004 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3012, 3014</sup> He married **Jackie ?**
- x. John W. Eveler<sup>109, 1620</sup>
- 700. Alverta A.<sup>7</sup> Eveler (Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1609-1610, 1615, 1620-1621, 2500-2505</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1918 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1609-1610, 2500, 2502</sup> She died on Apr 06, 1986 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1621, 2500</sup> She married (1) **? Flaharty** She married (2) **Dennis A. Trout** He was born in 1915 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2501</sup>

**Alverta A. Eveler** was buried in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Alverta A. Eveler:

In 1974, Alverta and Dennis were living in Felton, York County, Pennsylvania.

? Flaharty and Alverta A. Eveler had the following child:

986. i. Francis Curvin<sup>8</sup> Flaharty<sup>1621, 2504-2505, 3015-3016</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1940 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2504</sup> He died on Sep 01, 2018 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2504</sup> He married **Gloria J. Sentz**, daughter of Charles Sentz, on Jan 07, 1962.<sup>3015</sup> She was born in Mar 1943.<sup>3017</sup>

Dennis A. Trout and Alverta A. Eveler had the following children:

- i. Ray A.<sup>8</sup> Trout<sup>1621, 2501, 2505, 3018-3019</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1942 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3019</sup> He married **Portia R. Hall**, daughter of Wilbur Hall, on Jul 04, 1964.<sup>3018</sup>
- ii. Jackie L. Trout<sup>1621, 2501, 2505, 3020-3021</sup> was born on May 23, 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3020</sup> He married **Linda Williams**, daughter of Jack H. Williams, on Oct 18, 1968 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3021</sup>
- iii. Brenda A. Trout<sup>2501, 2503, 2505</sup> was born on Sep 16, 1945 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2503</sup> She died on Oct 30, 1966 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2503</sup>
- iv. John G. Trout<sup>1621, 2501, 2505</sup> was born in 1948 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2501</sup> He married Charlotte ?
- v. Nina L. Trout<sup>1621, 2505</sup> was born in 1951.<sup>2505</sup> She died on Apr 01, 2014 in Mount Washington, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2505</sup>
- vi. David Allen Trout<sup>1621, 2505, 3022</sup> He married **Debora Marie Craley**, daughter of Allen Craley, on Mar 08, 1975.<sup>3022</sup>
- vii. Terry Lee Trout<sup>1621, 2505, 3023</sup> He married **Karen Ann Anthony** in 1985.<sup>3023</sup>
- viii. Nancy Marie Trout<sup>1621, 2505, 3024</sup> She married **Chris L. Peters**, son of Leroy E. Peters, on Aug 25, 1973.<sup>3024</sup>
- 701. Clark Emanuel<sup>7</sup> Eveler (Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1609-1610, 1615, 2506-2514</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1921 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2509-2510, 2512</sup> He died on Jan 02, 2008 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2509-2510, 2512</sup> He married Olga Elizabeth Shaull, daughter of John Oscar Shaull and Minnie Beatrice Crawford, on Dec 11, 1943.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Apr 23, 1923 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2512, 2515</sup> She died on Nov 21, 2019 in East Hopewell Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2512</sup>

**Clark Emanuel Eveler** was buried in Saint James Lutheran Cemetery, Brogue, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

Olga Elizabeth Shaull was buried in Saint James Lutheran Cemetery, Brogue, Chanceford Township,

York County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Olga Elizabeth Shaull:

Olga Elizabeth (Shaull) Eveler, formerly of East Hopewell Township died November 21, 2019 at SpiriTrust Lutheran Home, Sprenkle Drive, York, after a lengthy illness at the age of 96. She was the wife of the late Clark Emanuel Eveler, who died January 2, 2008. She was the eldest child of the late John Oscar Shaull and Minnie Beatrice Crawford. Olga was born April 23, 1923, near The Brogue in Chanceford Township on the farm of her maternal grandparents, Wiley Jasper Crawford and Mary Elizabeth Reno. She was baptized at St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church, Brogue on September 30, 1923 by the Rev. William H. Peters, Jr. Clark and Olga Eveler were married for over 64 years, having been married at St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church on December 11, 1943 by the Rev. Walter E. Waybright.

As an infant Olga moved with her parents to First Avenue in Red Lion. Her parents purchased the farm near The Brogue where she was born from her grandparents in March 1928. Olga attended the Brogue school in Chanceford Township. She graduated from Lower Chanceford High School in 1940. Following graduation she helped work on the family farm and also worked at the Stewartstown Sewing Factory and in domestic service with the Butcher and Waughtel families in Red Lion.

Following marriage, Clark and Olga went to housekeeping in the other half of the caretaker's house at the former Red Lion Country Club. The couple's first two children were born there. In April 1947 Clark and Olga purchased their farm on Union Church Road in East Hopewell Township from Elmer and C. Pearl Russell. Olga lived there for over 70 years and owned the farm for over 72 years.

Olga was a lifelong member of St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church of Brogue. She was a member of the senior choir for many years, and also directed the senior choir and men's chorus. She did a lot of research on the history of St. James Church. Olga was very musical. She sang in the York Symphony Chorus, and taught piano lessons to many relatives, friends, and neighbors. Olga was also a very prolific genealogist. She traced thousands of descendants of her ancestral families as well as other related families in the area of Chanceford Township. She was a member of the South Central Pennsylvania Genealogical Society, and a former member of the Historical Society of York County. Olga was a very avid reader. In her later years she primarily read non-fiction and history.

Olga enjoyed playing cards, particularly 500. In recent years she attended the Stewartstown Senior Center. She also attended some of the public card parties on Friday nights at the Springfield Sportsman's Club with her husband Clark. Olga was good cook and baker of pies. She enjoyed entertaining friends and relatives at her home for card parties.

She is survived by her children: Robert C. and wife Jane E. of Airville; Kay L. Konkel of York; Dan A. Eveler of Red Lion; and Amy M. Squire and husband George L. of West Chester; Grandchildren: James R. Eveler and wife Lorraine S. of Hellam Township; Amanda E. Eveler and wife Debra R. Brewer of Towson, Maryland; Richard K. Konkel of York; Joseph A. Eveler and wife Molly L. Spangenberg of Fredericksburg, Virginia; and Katie N. Meadows and husband Robert C. Meadows of Red Lion. Great Grandchildren: Alexander J. Eveler, Emma R. Eveler, Rylan S. Brewer, Calvin C. Eveler, Tandyn A. Meadows and Hanson A. Meadows. She is survived by a sister, Ethel N. Minnich of Red Lion, and a brother, Harold W. Shaull of Brogue as well as numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by brothers John Robert, Lester W. (Pep), and James O. Shaull, and an infant sister Mary Catherine Shaull. She was also preceded in death by her daughters-in-law Paulette E. Eveler and Melissa J. Eveler, and sons-in-law Norbert K. Konkel and Kevon C. Snyder.

A funeral service to celebrate Olga's life will be held on Sunday, November 24th at 2pm at St. James Evengelical Lutheran Church; 2335 Cramer Rd.; Brogue, PA 17309 with Rev. Kathleen A. Kuehl officiating. Interment will follow in the church cemetery. A visitation will be also be held at the church on Sunday from 1pm until the start of the service.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions in Olga's name may be made to St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church at the above address.

Arrangements are under the direction of Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home in Dallastown.

Clark Emanuel Eveler and Olga Elizabeth Shaull had the following children:

#### Generation 7 (cont.)

- 987. i. Robert Clark<sup>8</sup> Eveler<sup>109, 2507-2508, 2511, 3025-3026</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3025</sup> He married (1) Paulette Elaine Lieberknecht, daughter of Amos H. Lieberknecht and Thelma R. Stough, on Jul 23, 1967 in New Bridgeville, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2511, 3026</sup> She was born on Jul 04, 1947 in Columbia, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3026</sup> She died on Nov 25, 2012.<sup>3026</sup> He married (2) Jane ?
- 988. ii. Kay Lorraine Eveler<sup>109, 2507-2508, 2513-2514, 3026-3027</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3027</sup> She married **Norbert Karl Konkel**, son of Karl G. Konkel, on Oct 04, 1969 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2513-2514</sup> He was born on Sep 16, 1944 in Garnsee, Kreis Marienwerder, Westpreußen, Germany.<sup>109, 3028-3029</sup> He died on Sep 03, 2014 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3028</sup>

Notes for Kay Lorraine Eveler: In 2012, Kay and Norbert were living in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Dan A. Eveler<sup>109, 3026</sup>
- iv. Amy L. Eveler<sup>109, 3026</sup> She married George L. Squire

Notes for Amy L. Eveler: In 2012 and 2019, Amy and George were living in West Chester, Chester County, Pennsylvania.

702. Luther William Jacob<sup>7</sup> Eveler (Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1610, 1617, 1622, 2516-2519</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1922 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1617, 2517</sup> He died on May 29, 1992 in Felton R. D. 2, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1617, 1622, 2517</sup> He married Freda D. Smith She was born in 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2516, 2518</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1992 in Felton R. D. 2, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1627, 2517</sup> He married Freda D. Smith She was born in 1922 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2516, 2518</sup> She died on Feb 10, 1992 in Felton R. D. 2, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1622, 2518</sup>

**Luther William Jacob Eveler** was buried in Zion Methodist Cemetery, Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

Freda D. Smith was buried in Zion Methodist Cemetery, Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

Luther William Jacob Eveler and Freda D. Smith had the following children:

989. i. Nevin E.<sup>8</sup> Eveler<sup>1622, 2516, 2518, 3030</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1941 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jul 26, 2020. He married **Janice M. Reachard** 

Notes for Nevin E. Eveler:

Nevin E. Eveler, 79 of Felton, passed away peacefully at his residence on Sunday, July 26th. He was the beloved husband of 58 years to Janice M. (Reachard) Eveler.

Mr. Eveler was born in Felton on July 12, 1941 and was the son of the late Luther and Freda (Smith) Eveler.

Nevin was known as a hard worker and was a carpenter and truck driver for Paul L. Smith for 40 years. He loved horses and was an avid horseman his entire life, owning horses since his youth. Above all things, his greatest enjoyment was spending time with his wife, sons and grandsons.

In addition to his wife he is survived by his two sons, James L. Eveler and his wife Wanda S. of Brogue and Todd E. Eveler and his wife Cathy J. of Brogue; grandsons, Zachary J. Eveler and Jake E. Eveler. He is also survived by his siblings, Janie Stermer, Tim Eveler, and Robin Eveler; sister-in-law, JoAnn Hershner; as well as loving family members, Krista Decker, Connor and Sammi Decker and Stephen Hershner. He was preceded in death by a sister, Judith Eveler.

Per Nevin's wishes, following cremation all services will be private. The Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., Dallastown is in charge of arrangements.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions in Nevin's name can be made to Autism York, PO Box 7322, York, PA 17404.

- ii. Judith Mae Eveler<sup>1622, 2516, 2518-2519, 3031</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1947 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2519, 3031</sup> She died on May 12, 2020 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2519</sup>
- iii. Janie Sue Eveler<sup>1622, 2518, 3032</sup> was born in 1956. She married **Wayne Elmer Stermer** in 1983.<sup>3032</sup>
- iv. Tim R. Eveler<sup>1622, 2518, 3033</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1959.<sup>3033</sup>
- v. Robin M. Eveler<sup>1622, 2518, 3034</sup> was born on May 15, 1963.<sup>3034</sup>
- 703. Fern E.<sup>7</sup> Eveler (Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1609-1610, 1615, 1622-1623</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1923 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1623</sup> She died on Nov 22, 2014 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1623</sup> She married John E. Shanbarger on Jun 13, 1942.

Fern E. Eveler was buried in Brogue.

Notes for Fern E. Eveler:

In 1974, Fern and John were living in Felton R. D. 2, York County, Pennsylvania.

FELTON - Fern E. (Eveler) Shanbarger, 91 of Chanceford Township, died Saturday, November 22, 2014 at Barbara J. Egan Nursing Center in Shrewsbury. She was the wife of John E. Shanbarger, Sr. The couple celebrated their 72nd wedding anniversary on June 13, 2014. A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 2 p.m. on Saturday, November 29, 2014 at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place in Red Lion, with a viewing from 12:30-2 p.m. Burial will be in St. James Lutheran Cemetery in Brogue. Mrs. Shanbarger was born in Brogueville on November 7, 1923, the daughter of the late Emanuel and Elizabeth B. (Heininger) Eveler. Mrs. Shanbarger attended St. James one-room school house; was one of the original members of Red Lion and Broque Ambulance Club Ladies Auxiliary, and was a member of New Bridgeville Fire Company Ladies Auxiliary. She was a homemaker, enjoyed guilting, canning, gardening, and was known for her coconut cream pies. She worked as a Rosie Riveter during WWII. Mrs. Shanbarger leaves two sons, John E. Shanbarger, Jr. and his wife Joyce of Felton and Michael H. Shanbarger and his wife Debra of Felton; two daughters, Darlene I. Thompson and her husband Richard of Felton and Mary E. Grim and her husband Steven of Felton; 11 grandchildren, 23 great grandchildren; two step grandchildren and five step great grandchildren, and nieces and nephews. She is survived by a nephew, Francis Flaharty of Felton and was preceded in death by a niece, Daisy Rexroth, both raised by Fern's parents. She was preceded in death by two sons, Paul and baby Shanbarger and nine brothers and sisters: Rebecca Swartz, Clarence Eveler, George Eveler, Alverta Trout, Pauline Eveler, Clark Eveler, Luther Eveler, Lena Eveler, and Morris Eveler. Memorial contributions may be made to St. James Lutheran Church, New Bridgeville Fire Company, Brogue Ambulance Club, or Lutheran Social Services Hospice.

John E. Shanbarger and Fern E. Eveler had the following children:

- i. Mary E.<sup>8</sup> Grim<sup>1623</sup>
- ii. Darlene I. Thompson<sup>1623</sup>
- iii. John E. Shanbarger<sup>1623</sup>
- iv. Michael H. Shanbarger<sup>1623</sup>
- v. Paul Shanbarger<sup>1623</sup> He died before 2014.
- vi. ? Shanbarger He died before 2014.

Notes for ? Shanbarger: Died in infancy.

704. **Theda Delores**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Merr Dean<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> She married **Charles Edward Reid** 

Charles Edward Reid and Theda Delores Strong had the following children:

- i. Theadora Dorothea<sup>8</sup> Reid<sup>12</sup> She married George R. Murray
- ii. Charlene Sue Reid<sup>12</sup> She married **Theodore Edmund Sarphie**
- 705. Evelyn Elinor<sup>7</sup> Strong (Klea Claude<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>) <sup>1627-1629, 2520-2521</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1913 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>1627-1629</sup> She died on Sep 03, 1988 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>1628-1629</sup> She married Phillip Dana Lunsford, son of E. H. Lunsford and Susan McCowan, on Jun 24, 1929 in Rock Island, Rock Island County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 18, 1905 in Beech Grove, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>2520-2521</sup> He died on Dec 08, 1972 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>2520</sup>

Phillip Dana Lunsford was buried in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.

Phillip Dana Lunsford and Evelyn Elinor Strong had the following child:

- i. Phillip Thomas<sup>8</sup> Lunsford<sup>12, 1629</sup>
- 706. Leah Marie<sup>7</sup> Strong (Klea Claude<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1919 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Melvin Earl Miller on Jan 29, 1936 in Goshen, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 21, 1918 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jan 04, 1984 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Melvin Earl Miller: Melvin and Leah lived in Middlebury, Indiana.

Melvin Earl Miller and Leah Marie Strong had the following children:

- 990. i. Karl Douglas<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 26, 1936 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Sharon Rae Lytell on Jul 23, 1957 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Patricia Shaw in May 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- 991. ii. Kathleen Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1943 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Marshall Ray Ralston on May 19, 1962 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Richard Young in May 1986.<sup>12</sup>
- 992. iii. Melody Ann Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1946 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Gregory Otis Pletcher** on Jun 08, 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 707. Claude Warren<sup>7</sup> Strong (Klea Claude<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>) <sup>1630, 2522</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1922 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>1630, 2522</sup> He married Sigma Mae Anderson on May 16, 1943 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>1630</sup> She was born on Jul 11, 1921 in Toronto, Deuel County, South Dakota.<sup>1630</sup>

Claude Warren Strong and Sigma Mae Anderson had the following children:

993. i. Ronald Lynn<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>2522, 3035-3036</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1947 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>3035-3036</sup> He died on Apr 16, 2018.<sup>3036</sup> He married **?** 

**Ronald Lynn Strong** was buried on Oct 25, 2018 in Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia (CemeteryPlot: 4572; CemeterySection: 43).

- ii. Gregory Claude Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on May 30, 1950.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jeffrey Allen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1953.<sup>12</sup>
- 994. iv. Janice Kay Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1953 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **? White**
- 708. Alta<sup>7</sup> Cook (Beulah Minerva<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **? Batchman**

? Batchman and Alta Cook had the following child:

i. Barbara Ann<sup>8</sup> Batchman<sup>12</sup>

709. **Maurice L.<sup>7</sup> Jenkins** (Gladys Emma<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Georgia** ?

Maurice L. Jenkins and Georgia ? had the following children:

- i. Sherri<sup>8</sup> Jenkins<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Terry Jenkins<sup>12</sup>
- 710. **Helen<sup>7</sup> Jenkins** (Gladys Emma<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Raymond McDonald**

Raymond McDonald and Helen Jenkins had the following children:

- i. David<sup>8</sup> McDonald<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Mark McDonald<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Cindy McDonald<sup>12</sup> was born in Korea.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Mindy McDonald<sup>12</sup> was born in Korea.<sup>12</sup>
- 711. Emmagene<sup>7</sup> Kyle (Elma Mayo<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1632</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1921 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>1632</sup> She died on Jul 01, 1990 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup> She married Harold James Sheffe He was born on Mar 25, 1920 in Teaneck, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12, 65</sup>

Harold James Sheffe and Emmagene Kyle had the following children:

- 995. i. Leslie Edith<sup>8</sup> Sheffe<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1943 in Teaneck, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Brescia Jr.** He was born on Aug 20, 1940.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Christie Elma Sheffe<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Jun 19, 1953 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup>
- 712. Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong (Ely Allen<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1933 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Ronald Ray Rosenberry on Dec 19, 1953 in Arcola, Wabash County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 18, 1934 in Deklab County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 25, 1986 in Kalispell, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Janet Venise Strong:

All of her children are gifted musicians. She lives in Coram MT

**Ronald Ray Rosenberry** was buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Columbia Falls, Flathead County, Montana.

Ronald Ray Rosenberry and Janet Venise Strong had the following children:

- 996. i. Tad Arthur<sup>8</sup> Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1954 in Kendallville, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary DeVera in Feb 1973 in Coram, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rosemary Wilson on Jun 11, 1977 in Livingston, Montana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 28, 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- 997. ii. Janet Raye Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1956 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Allen Maricle** on Jun 12, 1978 in Coram, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 15, 1956 in Deming, Whatcom County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Janet Raye Rosenberry: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Janet is a former Junior Miss of Columbia Falls Montana.

- 998. iii. Judy Irene Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1958 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> She married **Paul Alan Weed** on Aug 05, 1978 in Coram, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 25, 1953 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- 999. iv. Jeanne Lorraine Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1959 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> She married **Chris Moser** on Sep 09, 1978 in Columbia Falls, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 22, 1955.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jeanne Lorraine Rosenberry: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Jeanne is an artist and

- 1000. v. Wendy Sue Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1964 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robin Lynn Blevins** on Jun 12, 1982 in Bigfort, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jun 24, 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- 713. John Allen<sup>7</sup> Strong (Ely Allen<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1936 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Irene Roudebush on Sep 09, 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for John Allen Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] John and Irene are living in Cincinnati, Ohio.

John Allen Strong and Irene Roudebush had the following children:

- i. Bruce Allen<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1958 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kevin Gene Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1959 in Zionsville, Boone County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Suzanne Debord** on Jul 11, 1981 in Forest Park, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Karen Venise Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1961 in Zionsville, Boone County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **David R. Bretz** on Jun 07, 1986 in Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Karen Venise Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Karen was delivered at home by her father during a severe snow storm.

714. **Franz Arthur**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Ely Allen<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1937 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Retia Hobbs** on Jun 08, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

She was born in 1940 in Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Franz Arthur Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Director of Parks and Recreation in Indianapolis, IN

Franz Arthur Strong and Retia Hobbs had the following children:

- 1001. i. Scott Duane<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1958 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lucinda Lee Eckent** on Aug 24, 1980 in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Randy Lee Strong  $^{12}$  was born on Dec 01, 1962 in Ripley County, Indiana.  $^{12}$

Notes for Randy Lee Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Randy is in the advertising business in Indianapolis

715. Joy Allyn<sup>7</sup> Strong (Ely Allen<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1946 in Kendallville, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Linville Grate on May 04, 1969 in Albion, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died in Aug 1979.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Wade Curtis on Feb 03, 1979 in Bigfork, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Linville Grate and Joy Allyn Strong had the following children:

- i. Lane Andrew<sup>8</sup> Grate<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1967.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kelly Lynn Grate<sup>3037</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1969.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. John Paul Grate<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1974.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Wade Curtis: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Wade and Joy are divorced

Wade Curtis and Joy Allyn Strong had no children.

716. Mary Louise<sup>7</sup> Smith (Gladys Edna<sup>6</sup> Strong, Wesley<sup>5</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1931 in Dover, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married Frank Leland Miller on Jun 29, 1951 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 22, 1927 in Salem, Columbiana County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Frank Leland Miller: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Mary is a bookkeeper and Frank is self employed Janice and Karen married brothers

Frank Leland Miller and Mary Louise Smith had the following children:

- 1002. i. Janice Rae<sup>8</sup> Miller<sup>12, 3038-3041</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1952 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married **Leslie William Kraus** on Aug 19, 1972 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>3041</sup> He was born on Mar 25, 1951 in Cedar Rapids, Linn County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 1003. ii. Karen Lee Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1956 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married James L. Kraus on Jun 12, 1976 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 23, 1952 in Cedar Rapids, Linn County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 717. **Frederic Ralph**<sup>7</sup> **Strong** (Ralph Avery<sup>6</sup>, Wesley<sup>5</sup>, Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1934 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He married **?**

Frederic Ralph Strong and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Sigrid Joyce<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1962 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Stuart Fredric Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1966 in Santa Clara, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Stuart Fredric Strong: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Was living in Seattle WA in 1987

iii. Stacy Kristen Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 04, 1967 in Fremont, California.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Stacy Kristen Strong:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Was living in Mountain View CA in 1987 after returning from a year in Spain

718. Susan Ruth<sup>7</sup> Strong (Ralph Avery<sup>6</sup>, Wesley<sup>5</sup>, Micheal<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1939 in Cleveland, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) William Bailey She married (2) Armand Klinger

William Bailey and Susan Ruth Strong had the following children:

- 1004. i. Karen<sup>8</sup> Bailey<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1962.<sup>12</sup> She married Andrel Lamarr Sapp Sr.
  - ii. Douglas Bailey<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1967.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Armand Klinger: [Immenheiser2.FTW] At last report they were living in Tucson AZ where Susan was operating a business

Armand Klinger and Susan Ruth Strong had no children.

719. **Wade**<sup>7</sup> **Knisley** (Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Betty Hutchison** 

Wade Knisley and Betty Hutchison had the following child: i. Patricia<sup>8</sup> Knisley<sup>12</sup> She married **John Hubner** 

720. **Jack**<sup>7</sup> **Knisley** (Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Betty Henderson** in 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Jack Knisley and Betty Henderson had the following children:

- 1005. i. Roberta<sup>8</sup> Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1943 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dan Gregory**
- 1006. ii. Dave Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1945.<sup>12</sup> He married **Connie Jo Wallace** in 1962 in Mentone, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Dave Knisley: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Dave is a draftsman and Connie a school secretary

- iii. Christine Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>12</sup> She married **Tim Edwards**
- iv. John Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1951 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Tom Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1953.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Mike Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1956.<sup>12</sup>
- 721. Charlotte<sup>7</sup> Knisley (Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Snyder in 1939.<sup>12</sup> He was born in 1914.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Neilson Erling

Robert Snyder and Charlotte Knisley had the following children:

1007. i. Nancy<sup>8</sup> Snyder<sup>12</sup> She married **Bill Carter** 

1008. ii. James Snyder<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 12, 1941.<sup>12</sup> He married **? ?** 

Neilson Erling and Charlotte Knisley had no children.

722. Joseph Wade<sup>7</sup> Bibler (Marjorie Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1924.<sup>12</sup> He married Patricia Ann Harter on Aug 21, 1948.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Quincy, Adams County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>

Joseph Wade Bibler and Patricia Ann Harter had the following children:

- i. Jeffery Wade<sup>8</sup> Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 26, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Amy Elizabeth Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 13, 1953.<sup>12</sup> She married **Gene Stanton** on Aug 19, 1973 in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Julie Ann Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1956.<sup>12</sup>
- 723. Robert Lewis<sup>7</sup> Bibler (Marjorie Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1926.<sup>12</sup> He married Jacklyn Flynn in Oct 1955.<sup>12</sup> She was born in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Robert Lewis Bibler: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Robert served in the merchant marines 1943-46 and is now living in Daytona Beach FL Robert Lewis Bibler and Jacklyn Flynn had the following children:

- i. Ivy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1956.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Michael Lewis Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on May 08, 1957.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Barton Bibler<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- 724. Ruth Elnora<sup>7</sup> Hatfield (Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1920 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Kenneth K. Elgena on Jun 15, 1941 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 21, 1918 in Thompson, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Kenneth K. Elgena and Ruth Elnora Hatfield had the following child:

- 1009. i. Janet Sue<sup>8</sup> Elgena<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1942 in Johnson City, Broome County, New York.<sup>12</sup> She married **Kenneth Miller** in Jan 1970.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 10, 1943 in Long Beach, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 725. Shirley Marie<sup>7</sup> Hatfield (Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1922 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Louis Robert Pollock on Jun 20, 1943 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 07, 1920.<sup>12</sup>

Louis Robert Pollock and Shirley Marie Hatfield had the following children:

- 1010. i. Michael Kent<sup>8</sup> Pollock<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1944 in Goshen, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Janice Cathy** on Nov 04, 1967.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 05, 1945 in Pine Bluff, Jefferson County, Arkansas.<sup>12</sup>
  - Ruth Ann Pollock<sup>12</sup> was born on May 22, 1947 in Hampton, Franklion County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Jon Balog on Oct 20, 1971.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 07, 1950 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Paris McClanahan in 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 726. Robert Thomas<sup>7</sup> Hatfield (Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1924 in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Veronica Inman on May 13, 1950.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jan 04, 1927 in Monroe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Thomas Hatfield and Veronica Inman had the following children:

- . Holly Lee<sup>8</sup> Hatfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1956 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Chadwick Christian Busk** in 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Thomas Neal Hatfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1965.<sup>12</sup>
- 727. Clyde Eugene<sup>7</sup> Johnson (Mildred Celesta Marguerita<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1921 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married Frances Benedetto on Apr 27, 1946.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 26, 1927 in Chester, Middlesex County, Connecticut.<sup>12</sup>

Clyde Eugene Johnson and Frances Benedetto had the following child:

- 1011. i. Ralph Allen<sup>8</sup> Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1947 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Barbara J. Heimbuch** She was born on Sep 30, 1946 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) **Betty ?**
- 728. Gladys Colleen<sup>7</sup> Wade (Everett Paul<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in Feb 1931.<sup>12</sup> She married Wayne Lobaugh Sr. on Jun 03, 1961 in Bremerton, Kitsap County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jun 01, 1940 in Holtville, Imperial County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Wayne Lobaugh Sr. and Gladys Colleen Wade had the following children:

- i. Wayne Ephriam<sup>8</sup> Lobaugh Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1962 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Clara Lorraine Lobaugh<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1962 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Paul Douglas Lobaugh<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1966 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 729. Janet<sup>7</sup> Wade (Everett Paul<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 29, 1946 in Richland, Washington.<sup>12</sup> She married William Sullivan on Aug 20, 1966 in Bremerton, Kitsap County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 24, 1941 in Port Townsend, Washington.<sup>12</sup>

William Sullivan and Janet Wade had the following child:

i. Bret<sup>8</sup> Sullivan<sup>12</sup>

# Generation 7 (cont.)

730. Elizabeth Ann<sup>7</sup> Pierson (Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2530-2532</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1930 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2531-2532</sup> She died on Jan 15, 2022.<sup>2532</sup> She married Lester Anton Shorner, son of Anton Shorner and Frances Cais, on Apr 07, 1951 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2530</sup> He was born on Apr 16, 1926 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>2533</sup> He died on Dec 09, 1992.<sup>2533</sup>

Lester Anton Shorner and Elizabeth Ann Pierson had the following children:

1012. i. Steven John<sup>8</sup> Shorner<sup>12, 2532</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1952 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Lynne Niemeyer on Aug 25, 1973 in Lyons, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 19, 1957 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Joy Udseth Schnur on May 19, 1979 in Maywood, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 13, 1954.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Steven John Shorner: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Steven and Lynne live in Downers Grove, Illinois

1013. ii. Garry Eugene Shorner<sup>12, 2532, 3042</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1955 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married **Patricia Ann Miller** on Jun 24, 1978 in Parma Heights, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>3042</sup> She was born on May 11, 1955 in Ashtabula, Ashtabula County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Garry Eugene Shorner: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Garry and Patricia were last living in Elmhurst, Illinois.

- iii. Craig Martin Shorner<sup>12, 2532</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1956 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 1014. iv. Kathleen Ruth Shorner<sup>12, 2532</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1959 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dean Cocallas** on Sep 04, 1983 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 19, 1959.<sup>12</sup>
- 731. Donna Louise<sup>7</sup> Pierson (Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1643</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1934 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married Dale Dwaine Fones on Jul 16, 1955 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 02, 1934 in Acton, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Dale Dwaine Fones: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Charles and Donna live in Tempe, Maricopa County, Arizona.

Dale Dwaine Fones and Donna Louise Pierson had the following children:

- i. Denise Rene<sup>8</sup> Fones<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1960.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Darrell Dwaine Fones<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 07, 1962.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Desiree Dawn Fones<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1963 in Cannan, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Drew Edward Fones<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1965 in Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 732. Frances Johanna<sup>7</sup> Pierson (Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1643</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1938 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married Robert Lee Landro on Jun 13, 1959 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 02, 1935 in Duluth, St. Louise County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Robert Lee Landro: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Robert and Frances live in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.

Robert Lee Landro and Frances Johanna Pierson had the following children:

- 1015. i. Holly Lee<sup>8</sup> Landro<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1960 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Wade Heimbigner** on Jul 24, 1982 in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>3043</sup>
- 1016. ii. Douglas Robert Landro<sup>3043</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1963 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married **Marina Alexeievich Kuznetsova**

- iii. David Robert Landro<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1968 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- 733. Mildred Katharine<sup>7</sup> Pierson (Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1643</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1942 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married Robert Milton Burrows on Jun 08, 1968 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 22, 1931 in Hay Springs, Sheridan County, Nebraksa.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Milton Burrows and Mildred Katharine Pierson had the following children:

- i. Tammy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Burrows<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1969 in Denver, Denver County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Sherrilyn Ruth Burrows<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1970 in Denver, Denver County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- 734. John Edward<sup>7</sup> Pierson (Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1948 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Christine Thompson in 1967.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 16, 1948 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Kathy Jean Wier after 1970.<sup>12</sup>

John Edward Pierson and Christine Thompson had the following children:

- i. Christy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Pierson<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. John William Pierson<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1970.<sup>12</sup>

John Edward Pierson and Kathy Jean Wier had the following children:

- iii. Heather Rae<sup>8</sup> Pierson<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1977 in Phoenix, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Kristoffer Pierson<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1979.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Jonathan Pierson<sup>12</sup> was born in 1981.<sup>12</sup>
- 735. Betty Jo<sup>7</sup> Lauver (Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1927 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married Burl Davis on Apr 14, 1946 in Searcy, White County, Arkansas.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Burl Davis: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Burl is a tool and die maker

Burl Davis and Betty Jo Lauver had the following children:

- 1017. i. Patricia<sup>8</sup> Davis<sup>12</sup> She married **William Smith**
- 1018. ii. Vickey Davis<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1947 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) **Steve Jeru** She married (2) **? Check**
- 1019. iii. Jackie Davis<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1950.<sup>12</sup> She married **Paul Newman** in Oct 1974 in Greensburg, Kiowa County, Kansas.<sup>12</sup>
- 736. Diana<sup>7</sup> Lauver (Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1932 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She died on Jun 19, 1985 in St. Joseph, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Shrock She married (2) Fred Leister She married (3) Jack Darling

Robert Shrock and Diana Lauver had the following child:

i. Michael<sup>8</sup> Shrock<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 05, 1951.<sup>12</sup>

Fred Leister and Diana Lauver had the following child:

i. Michelle<sup>8</sup> Leister<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1966 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>

Jack Darling and Diana Lauver had no children.

737. Jerry<sup>7</sup> Lauver (Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1936 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married Joyce Reece on Feb 24, 1962 in Cherry Hill Township, Bertrand County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 09, 1945 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>

Jerry Lauver and Joyce Reece had the following child:

i. Jeffery Allen<sup>8</sup> Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jeffery Allen Lauver: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Jeffery was adopted in 1973

738. Daniel<sup>7</sup> Lauver (Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1939 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married Barbara Bennett She was born on Apr 11, 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Daniel Lauver and Barbara Bennett had the following children:

# Generation 7 (cont.)

- i. Danette Sue<sup>8</sup> Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1960 in Longview, Gregg County, Texas.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Steven Scott Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1963 in Cheyenne, Laramie County, Wyoming.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Keith Daren Lauver<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1970 in Great Falls, Cascade County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- 739. Alice Joanne<sup>7</sup> Hossler (Ethel Ora Bell<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1936 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married Carl Edward Bemiller He was born on Nov 26, 1931 in Wakarusa, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Carl Edward Bemiller: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Alice is shown as having the name "Albright" also could this have been her birth surname, being that she was adopted ?

Carl Edward Bemiller and Alice Joanne Hossler had the following children:

- i. Patricia Sue<sup>8</sup> Bemiller<sup>12, 3044</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1957 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Bruce Alan Harter** on Jun 26, 1976 in Wakarusa, Elkhar Countyt, Indiana.<sup>3044</sup> He was born in 1953 in California.<sup>3044</sup>
- ii. Robert Edward Bemiller<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 09, 1958 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Robert Edward Bemiller: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Robert was adopted on 25 Aug 1962

iii. David Thomas Bemiller<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1960 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for David Thomas Bemiller: [Immenheiser2.FTW] David was adopted on 25 Aug 1962

- iv. James Delbert Bemiller<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1963 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 1020. v. Carol Janeen Bemiller<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1964 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Rusty Smith**
- 740. **Echo<sup>7</sup> McCalla** (Huldah<sup>6</sup> Gilliland, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup>

Echo McCalla had the following child:

- 1021. i. Sandra<sup>8</sup> McCalla<sup>3045</sup> She married **? Wisenberg**
- 741. Dorris Mae<sup>7</sup> Gilliland (Edward Keather<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1921 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Robert Warren Sixbey He was born on Nov 24, 1921 in Cannan, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Warren Sixbey and Dorris Mae Gilliland had the following children:

- i. Roger Kent<sup>8</sup> Sixbey<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1947 in Rochester, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- 1022. ii. Micheal Lynn Sixbey<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1949 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kay Hall** She was born on Jul 08, 1952 in Athens, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 742. James Milton<sup>7</sup> Gilliland (Edward Keather<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 31, 1924 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Betty Lee Horton on Jul 04, 1946 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 13, 1927 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

James Milton Gilliland and Betty Lee Horton had the following children:

- i. Jimmy Lee<sup>8</sup> Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1949.<sup>12</sup> He married **Patricia Lou Hester** She was born on Oct 26, 1953 in Frankton, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Joyce Ann Gilliland<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1951.<sup>12</sup>
- 743. Howard Allen<sup>7</sup> Gilliland (Orville<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married Eris Arlene McKiney on Jul 01, 1945 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Howard Allen Gilliland and Eris Arlene McKiney had the following children:

- i. Shiela Lynn<sup>8</sup> Gilliland<sup>12</sup>
- 1023. ii. Dinah Gilliland<sup>12</sup> She married **Bill Downhour** 
  - iii. Debbie Gilliland<sup>12</sup>

iv. Micheal Gilliland<sup>12</sup>

744. Herbert Harding<sup>7</sup> Gilliland (Orville<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 03, 1921.<sup>12</sup> He married Ardath Eldora Frentz on Sep 17, 1944 in Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Herbert Harding Gilliland and Ardath Eldora Frentz had the following children:

- 1024. i. Rita Ann<sup>8</sup> Gilliland<sup>12</sup> She married Larry Shriber
- 1025. ii. Anita Marie Gilliland<sup>12</sup> She married Rudolph Prietzmann
  - iii. Richard Harding Gilliland<sup>12</sup>
- 745. Patricia Anna<sup>7</sup> Wine (Anna Katherine<sup>6</sup> Perchbacher, Effie Mae<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1933.<sup>12</sup> She married James Borland He was born on Sep 14, 1933.<sup>12</sup>

James Borland and Patricia Anna Wine had the following children:

- i. David James<sup>8</sup> Borland<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1963.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Susann Ann Borland<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1965.<sup>12</sup>
- 746. Patricia Lou<sup>7</sup> Gothard (Vera Josephine<sup>6</sup> Wade, Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup> Wade, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1929 in Peru, Miami County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert Neal Wade on Sep 20, 1953 in Marion, Grant County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 26, 1926 in Anderson, Madison County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Frederick E. Baker He was born on Nov 23, 1929 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Neal Wade and Patricia Lou Gothard had the following children:

- i. Linda Sue<sup>8</sup> Wade<sup>12</sup> was born in Dec 1959 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Martin Jay Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1961 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Lori Jo Wade<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1963 in South Bend, St. Joseph County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Frederick E. Baker and Patricia Lou Gothard had no children.

747. George C.<sup>7</sup> Clevenger (Madelyn Elsie<sup>6</sup> Wade, Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup> Wade, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 01, 1932 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He died before 2004.<sup>2534</sup> He married Jacquelyn Jean Huston on Feb 18, 1953.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 08, 1934 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She died before 2004.<sup>2534</sup>

Notes for George C. Clevenger:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

George is a veteran of the Korean and Vietnam wars, serving in the Navy 1951 and the Air Force 1956-72

George C. Clevenger and Jacquelyn Jean Huston had the following children:

- 1026. i. Sandra Jean<sup>8</sup> Clevenger<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1954 in Corpus Christi, Nueces County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She married **David Russelle Barr I** on Jan 21, 1972 in Elgin AFB, Florida.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Brett Charles Clevenger<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1962 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 748. Danny Lee<sup>7</sup> Clevenger (Madelyn Elsie<sup>6</sup> Wade, Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup> Wade, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1946 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda Louise Larimore on Apr 15, 1967.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Apr 30, 1950 in Kokomo, Howard County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Danny Lee Clevenger: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Danny served with the Army in Korea in 1964

Danny Lee Clevenger and Linda Louise Larimore had the following child:

- i. Lisa Ann<sup>8</sup> Clevenger<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- 749. **Kaye<sup>7</sup> Wade** (Norman E.<sup>6</sup>, Charles Newton<sup>5</sup>, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Harvey Hawks**

Harvey Hawks and Kaye Wade had the following children:

- i. Steven<sup>8</sup> Hawks<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Micheal Hawks<sup>12</sup>
- 750. **Daniel P.**<sup>7</sup> **McMurray** (Betty<sup>6</sup> Churchill, Ruel Vance<sup>5</sup> Churchill, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1951.<sup>12</sup> He married **Barbara Emmerich**

Daniel P. McMurray and Barbara Emmerich had the following child:

- i. Jamie John<sup>8</sup> McMurray<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 28, 1973 in Greeley, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- 751. **Carol Jean**<sup>7</sup> **Bowen** (Gloria Jean<sup>6</sup> Pratt, Beulah Lydia<sup>5</sup> Churchill, Abner Cane<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Vernon Hucks Jr.**

Vernon Hucks Jr. and Carol Jean Bowen had the following children:

- i. Robin Christina<sup>8</sup> Hucks<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Caleb Nathaniel Hucks<sup>12</sup>

#### **Generation 8**

752. Wilda M.<sup>8</sup> Fetterman (William Hezekiah<sup>7</sup>, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 743, 1652, 1654</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1937 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Aug 15, 2021 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Phillip Nibert, son of William Nibert and Esther Shaffer, about 1962.<sup>109</sup> He was born on Dec 06, 1938 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jun 25, 2015 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Wilda M. Fetterman** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Wilda M. Fetterman: In 2003, Wilda and Phillip were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Wilda Mae (Fetterman) Nibert, 83, of Brush Valley, PA passed away surrounded by family on Sunday, August 15, 2021 at Indiana Square Personal Care Home, Indiana, PA.

The daughter of the late William and Virginia (Colgan) Fetterman, she was born December 5, 1937 in Penn Run, PA.

Survived by her children, Missy (Eddie), Michel (Dennis), Marcia (Mike) and Scott along with exceptionally loving and attentive daughter-in-law, Shawna, grandchildren, Ben (Bailey), Chandler, Bryce, Nathan, Abigail, Morgan and Wyatt, and precious great grandchildren, Addison and Luca, siblings, Bill, Tom (Betsy) and Linda (Tim), sisters-in-law, Evelyn and Clara as well as numerous beloved nieces and nephews.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Philip "Crow", father-in-law and mother-in-law, William and Esther, brother, Don, sister-in-law, Ruth Ann and brothers-in-law, Tiny and Ron.

The family will receive friends on Wednesday from 4:00 to 5:30 P.M. at Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA. A service will be held at 5:30 P.M. Wednesday in the funeral home with Noah Clevenger officiating.

Interment will be in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, PA.

The family would like to extend a deep and heartfelt appreciation to the amazing staff of IRMC Behavioral Health Unit, Indiana Square Personal Care Home, VNA Hospice of Indiana County and Dr. Matthew Klain who provided patient and loving care in Wilda's final days.

**Phillip Nibert** was buried in Brush Valley High School, Brush Valley Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Phillip Nibert:

Philip N. "Crow" Nibert, 76, Brush Valley, passed away peacefully surrounded by his family June 25, 2015 at home. Born December 6, 1938 in Indiana the son of the late William and Esther (Shaffer) Nibert.

Survived by wife of 53 years Wilda (Fetterman) Nibert. Children Margaret "Missy" Nibert, and Ed Butler, Armagh; Michel Hinton and husband Dennis, Poquoson, VA; Marcia Moyers and husband Karl, Cramerton, NC; Scott Nibert and Shawna, W. Wheatfield Twp.; grandchildren Ben, Chandler, Bryce, Nathan, Abigail, Morgan and Wyatt; sister Clara Truitt, Brush Valley brother-in-laws and sister-in-laws William Fetterman, Thomas & Betsy Fetterman, Linda & Timothy Brendlinger, Evelyn Griffith and numerous nieces and nephews.

In addition to his parents he is also preceded in death by Father-in-law and Mother-in-law William and Virginia Fetterman; sister Ruth Ann McCracken; brother-in-law Donald Colgan.

Crow was a member of the Brush Valley Chapel, Brush Valley Vol. Fire Co. and UMWA Local 1412. He has served on the board of the Brush Valley Cemetery as a previous president and enjoyed farming, his tractors and was very involved in various actives around Brush Valley community.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 PM Sunday at the Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, 392 E. Philadelphia St., Armagh, where service will be held Monday at 1PM. Rev. Robert White officiating. Interment Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery.

Phillip Nibert and Wilda M. Fetterman had the following children:

i. Margaret<sup>9</sup> Nibert<sup>109</sup> She married **Eddie Butler** 

Notes for Margaret Nibert: In 2015, Missy and Ed were living in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Michel Nibert<sup>109</sup> She married **Dennis Hinton**
- iii. Marcia Nibert<sup>109</sup> She married (1) Karl Moyers She married (2) Mike ?

Notes for Marcia Nibert: In 2015, Marcia and Karl were living in Cramerton, Gaston County, North Carolina.

iv. Scott Nibert<sup>109</sup> He married Shawna ?

Notes for Scott Nibert: In 2015, Scott and Shawna were living in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

753. **William Zenas**<sup>8</sup> **McCombs** (Margaret A.<sup>7</sup> Fetterman, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, William C.<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1658-1659, 2542-2544</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1936 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2543</sup> He died on Dec 18, 2016 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2543</sup> He married **Doris Jean Hill**, daughter of Mailen E. Hill and Opal A. Rhine, on Mar 12, 1960.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Jul 14, 1938 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2545-2546</sup> She died on Apr 13, 1997 in Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>2545-2546</sup>

William Zenas McCombs was buried in Hubbard Union Cemetery, Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.

Doris Jean Hill was buried in Hubbard Union Cemetery, Hubbard, Trumbull County, Ohio.

William Zenas McCombs and Doris Jean Hill had the following children:

- i. William Douglas<sup>9</sup> McCombs<sup>2542</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1964 in Ohio.<sup>2542</sup>
- ii. Bonnie Lee McCombs<sup>109, 2544</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1969 in Ohio.<sup>2544</sup>
- 754. Lois Jean<sup>8</sup> Fetterman (Dale Calvin<sup>7</sup>, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>746, 1664-1665, 2547-2551</sup> was born in 1951 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1665</sup> She married Russell George Yohman Sr., son of George Yohman and Vida Cook, on May 13, 1967 in Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>1665</sup> He was born on Apr 15, 1947 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2552-2557</sup> He died on Sep 26, 1996 in Highlands County, Florida.<sup>2553, 2557</sup>

Russell George Yohman Sr. and Lois Jean Fetterman had the following children:

- Russell George<sup>9</sup> Yohman Jr.<sup>2550, 3046-3048</sup> was born on May 12, 1968 in Ohio.<sup>2550, 3046</sup> He married (1) Jodi L. Pilson in 1991.<sup>3047</sup> She was born in 1970.<sup>3047</sup> He married (2) Debra J. Nelson on Jul 07, 2014 in Wells, Indiana, USA.<sup>3048</sup>
- 1027. ii. Anthony Dale Yohman Sr.<sup>2549, 3049-3052</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1969 in Ohio.<sup>2549, 3051</sup> He married **Sherry Lee Ifft** on Aug 07, 2004.<sup>3052</sup> She was born in Ohio.<sup>3050, 3052</sup>
  - iii. Timothy Michael Yohman<sup>2551, 3053-3054</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1974 in Ohio.<sup>2551</sup> He married **Charity V. Cavender** in 2001.<sup>3053</sup> She was born in 1980.<sup>3053</sup>
  - iv. Todd Matthew Yohman<sup>2548, 3055</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1976 in Ohio.<sup>2548</sup>
  - v. James Robert Yohman<sup>2547</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1984 in Ohio.<sup>2547</sup>

755. Richard M.<sup>8</sup> Fetterman (Orvie Melvin<sup>7</sup>, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1667</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Oct 05, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Pamela Biconik on Aug 17, 1974.<sup>1667</sup>

**Richard M. Fetterman** was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard M. Fetterman:

Richard M. Fetterman, 74, of Indiana, died Saturday, October 5, 2024, at his home surrounded by his family.

Rick was born in Indiana on November 29, 1949, to the late Orvie and Alverda (Swanlek) Fetterman.

He was self-employed for a time as an owner and operator of his own coal truck. After some time, he began his 26-year career with PennDOT 10-0, retiring in 2011. He then worked for Mark Arbuckle Nissan and Colonial Toyota doing dealer trades, although he never thought of it as work. He enjoyed the camaraderie of all the employees and his traveling "buddies." Rick also worked for his son Jason at Yard at Work Landscaping striving for the perfect "stripes." Rick honorably served our country during the Vietnam War with the 101st Airborne Rangers, L Company, 75th Infantry.

Rick graduated from Penns Manor High School in 1967, and always enjoyed attending his class reunions. He and his wife Pam celebrated 50 years of marriage this past August 17th. As an outdoorsman, he enjoyed hunting and was an avid trout fisherman. He also enjoyed walking through Sunset Acres with his granddaughter Alaynna, talking to the neighbors as they walked. When Alaynna learned her pappy was diagnosed with stage IV pancreatic cancer, she chose to stay with him the entire summer. Rick attended Summit Church and enjoyed seeing his "ole buddy," Pastor Dick Motzing.

Rick is survived by his wife Pamela (Biconik) Fetterman; son Jason (Layla) Fetterman, daughter Danelle (Robert) Henry; brother Randy (Deborah) Fetterman, granddaughter Alaynna Rose Henry, niece Chanelle (Carol) Fetterman, and nephew Justin (Mindy) Fetterman.

Friends will be received by the family on Monday, October 14, 2024, from 4-7 PM and Tuesday, October 15, 2024, from 10 AM until the time of service at 11 AM in the BOWSER MINICH FUNERAL HOME, Indiana, with Pastor Dick Motzing officiating. Burial with military honors will follow in the Oakland Cemetery, Indiana.

Rick's family wishes to extend a special thank you to the nurses and staff of IRMC VNA and VNA Family Hospice.

Richard M. Fetterman and Pamela Biconik had the following children:

- i. Jason<sup>9</sup> Fetterman<sup>109</sup> He married Layla?
- 1028. ii. Danelle Fetterman<sup>109</sup> She married **Robert Henry**
- 756. **Randy Orvie**<sup>8</sup> **Fetterman** (Orvie Melvin<sup>7</sup>, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1667, 2558-2559</sup> was born in Jun 1953.<sup>2559</sup> He married **Deborah Ann Cook** in Jun 1981.<sup>2558</sup>

Randy Orvie Fetterman and Deborah Ann Cook had the following children:

- i. Chanelle<sup>9</sup> Fetterman<sup>109</sup> She married **Carol ?**
- ii. Justin Fetterman<sup>109</sup> He married **Mindy** ?
- 757. Thomas George<sup>8</sup> Strong (Norman David<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup>, William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 771</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1950 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Susan Rowley on Apr 07, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Thomas George Strong: In 2000, Thomas and Susan were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylania.

Thomas George Strong and Susan Rowley had the following children:

i. Katie Helen<sup>9</sup> Strong<sup>12, 470</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1983 in Indiana, Indiana County,

Pennsylvania.12

- ii. Meredith Rae Strong<sup>12, 470</sup> was born on Apr 26, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 758. **Linda J.**<sup>8</sup> **Hoover** (Marian G.<sup>7</sup> Strong, Harry James<sup>6</sup> Strong, Samuel Joseph<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **Robert Novak Jr.**

Notes for Linda J. Hoover:

In 2020, Linda and Robert were living in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Novak Jr. and Linda J. Hoover had the following children:

- i. Matthew<sup>9</sup> Novak<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Tyler Novak<sup>109</sup> He married **Jen ?**

Notes for Tyler Novak: In 2020, Tyler and Jen were living in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

759. **Nancy<sup>8</sup> Auman** (Rebecca<sup>7</sup> Strong, George Hite<sup>6</sup> Strong, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **Tony Scrimizzi** 

Notes for Nancy Auman:

In 2019, Nancy and Tony were living in Richmond, Virginia.

Tony Scrimizzi and Nancy Auman had the following child: i. Marlo<sup>9</sup> Scrimizzi<sup>109</sup>

760. Elaine<sup>8</sup> Auman (Rebecca<sup>7</sup> Strong, George Hite<sup>6</sup> Strong, Amos Diminger<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 832, 1744, 2581-2583</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1955.<sup>2581-2583</sup> She married Alan D. Oley He was born on Feb 20, 1951.<sup>2584</sup>

Notes for Elaine Auman:

In 2019, Elaine and Alan were living in Allison Park, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Alan D. Oley and Elaine Auman had the following child:

- i. Craig<sup>9</sup> Oley<sup>109</sup> He married **Ashley** ?
- 761. Carolyn May<sup>8</sup> Hendricks (Marion Ruth<sup>7</sup> Miller, Lawrence Hannibal<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>843, 1751, 1759, 2585-2588</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1928 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>1751, 2585-2588</sup> She died on Aug 14, 2001 in Oviedo, Seminole County, Florida.<sup>1751, 2586-2587</sup> She married Francis Leo Boxler He was born on Apr 21, 1916 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2589-2592</sup> He died on Dec 05, 2003 in Oviedo, Seminole County, Florida.<sup>2590-2593</sup>

Carolyn May Hendricks was buried in Seminole County, Florida.

Francis Leo Boxler was buried in Seminole County, Florida.

Francis Leo Boxler and Carolyn May Hendricks had the following children:

- i. Suzanne<sup>9</sup> Boxler<sup>2587, 2593</sup> She married **? Scott**
- ii. Deborah Boxler<sup>2587, 2593, 3056</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1953.<sup>3056</sup> She married **? Joerger**
- iii. Patricia Lynn Boxler<sup>2587, 2593, 3057-3058</sup> was born in Jan 1957.<sup>3058</sup> She married **Gary Cecil Ballard** on Apr 02, 1988 in Orange County, Florida.<sup>3057</sup>
- iv. Michael B. Boxler<sup>2587, 2593</sup>
- 762. Harry Lawrence<sup>8</sup> Hendricks (Marion Ruth<sup>7</sup> Miller, Lawrence Hannibal<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>843-844, 1750, 1759, 2594-2596</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1929 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>2594-2596</sup> He died on Sep 06, 2006 in Gettysburg, Adams County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1750, 2594-2596</sup> He married Margaret Marie Evans She was born on May 20, 1931 in Cape May, Cape May County, New Jersey.<sup>2597</sup> She died on Aug 01, 2007.<sup>2597</sup>

**Harry Lawrence Hendricks** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Lawrence Hendricks and Margaret Marie Evans had the following children:

- i. Stewart L.<sup>9</sup> Hendricks<sup>2595</sup>
- ii. Diane Hendricks<sup>2595</sup> She married ? Barbagallo
- iii. Dwayne G. Hendricks<sup>2595</sup>
- iv. Erik J. Hendricks<sup>2595</sup>
- 763. Samantha Rae<sup>8</sup> Cable (Gloria E.<sup>7</sup> Miller, Everett Michael<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1762, 2598</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1941.<sup>2598</sup> She married ? Fastenau

? Fastenau and Samantha Rae Cable had the following child:

- i. Robin<sup>9</sup> Fastenau<sup>109</sup>
- 764. Willis Gail<sup>8</sup> Hinton (Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller, Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 861, 1774-1775, 2599</sup> was born on Jun 21, 1936 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2599</sup> He died on Sep 24, 2024 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Emma Lorraine Spencer, daughter of Glen Spencer and Sarah Dunlap, in 1957.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Apr 19, 1939 in Rossiter, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on May 17, 2022 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Willis Gail Hinton: In 2007, Gail and Lorraine were living in Clyde, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Obituary of Willis Gail Hinton

Willis Gail Hinton, 88, of Indiana, PA, went home to his Lord on September 24, 2024.

Gail was born on June 21, 1936, in Robinson, PA. He was the son of the late Robert Gail and Rosa Frances (Miller) Hinton; survived by his daughters: Debra Gail Matula (late Norbert), Ebensburg, PA; Molly Griffith (Michael), Home, PA; Grandchildren: Charity Gail Reihart, Matthew Matula (Laura), Dustin Griffith (Sarah), Alicia Lorraine Frick (David); Great-grandchildren: Mariah Hutchison (Tanner), Simeon, Louisa, Judah, Charlotte, and Asher Matula; Madison, Kaylee, Gunnar Griffith; (Trey), Jayden, Preston, Chloe, and Bella Frick. Preceded in death by his beloved wife of 65 years, Emma Lorraine (Spencer) Hinton, and sisters Ruby States and Claire Aimes.

Gail graduated from Punxsutawney High School. He retired from Bethlehem Steel in Johnstown, PA.

Gail was a member of F&AM Acacia Lodge #355, where he was Past Master, Blairsville, and Elks Lodge 0406, Blairsville, where he was past Exalted Ruler.

A private ceremony will be held by the family. Arrangements by Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh. Online condolences to www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com. Friends and family are invited to a Memorial Open House at the Michael Griffith residence on October 5th from 3 to 6 PM

Notes for Emma Lorraine Spencer: Obituary of Lorraine Hinton

Emma Lorraine Hinton, 83, of Indiana, PA, went home to her Lord on May 17, 2022.

Lorraine was born on April 19, 1939, in Rossiter, PA. She was the daughter of the late Glen and Sarah (Dunlap) Spencer; survived by her loving husband of 65 years, W. Gail Hinton; daughters, Debra Matula (Norbert), Ebensburg, PA, Molly Griffith (Michael), Home, PA; Grandchildren Charity Reihart (Matthew), Matthew Matula (Laura), Dustin Griffith (Sarah), Alicia Frick (David); Great-grandchildren, Mariah Hutchison (Tanner), Simeon, Louisa, Judah, Charlotte, and Asher Matula; Madison, Kaylee, Gunnar Griffith; Trey, Jayden, Preston, Chloe, and Bella Frick. Also survived by her sister, Dolah Stephens, MO, John Spencer (the late Imogene), Rossiter, and Dean Spencer (Judy), Meadville. Preceded in death were brother Arnold (the late Edrubelle), and Lois Bartlebaugh (William).

Lorraine graduated from Punxsutawney High School. She worked at Bestform in Johnstown for 18 years, and also as a teller at the Armagh branch of S&T Bank.

Lorraine was a faithful member and organist at Cramer United Methodist Church for over 50 years, where she loved to also sing in the co-op choir. She was a member of the Red Hat Society and the O.E.S. Latrobe Chapter 221, where she earned her 50-year pin.

During the last three years of her life, Lorraine enjoyed meeting new friends and neighbors at Grace Manor.

A private ceremony will be held by the family. Please make donations in Lorraine's memory to Cramer United Methodist Church. Arrangements by Richard C. Stuart Funeral Home, Armagh. Online condolences to www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com.

Lorraine's prayer for all: Jesus said to her, "I am the resurrection and the life. Whoever believes in me, though he die, yet shall he live..." John 11:25

Willis Gail Hinton and Emma Lorraine Spencer had the following children: 1029. i. Debra Gail<sup>9</sup> Hinton<sup>109</sup> She married **Norbert Matula** 

Notes for Debra Gail Hinton: In 2022 and 2024, Debra and Norbert were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

# 1030. ii. Molly Hinton<sup>109</sup> She married **Michael Griffith**

Notes for Molly Hinton: In 2022 and 2024, Molly and Michael were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

765. Ruby Rae<sup>8</sup> Hinton (Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller, Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 861, 1774-1775, 2600-2603</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1938 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2600</sup> She died on Sep 06, 2018 in Clyde, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2600</sup> She married Darrel Eugene States in 1958.<sup>2601</sup> He was born on Jul 28, 1936.<sup>2604</sup>

Notes for Ruby Rae Hinton: In 2007, Ruby and Darrel were living in Clyde, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Darrel Eugene States and Ruby Rae Hinton had the following children:

- i. Darrel E.<sup>9</sup> States<sup>2600, 2602</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1959 in Sewickley, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2602</sup> He died on Feb 02, 1959 in Sewickley, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2602</sup>
- ii. Rodney States<sup>2600</sup>
- iii. Jeanne Sue States<sup>2600, 2603, 3059-3061</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1962.<sup>2603</sup> She married William Carl McGaughey, son of Russell McGaughey and Mary Myers, on Jan 14, 1983 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2603</sup> He was born on Sep 22, 1958.<sup>2603</sup>
- iv. Lisa Gail States<sup>2600, 3062-3064</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1965.<sup>3063-3064</sup> She married **James Robert Olmstead** in 1997.<sup>3062</sup>
- v. Darla Rae States<sup>2600, 3065</sup> She married **Kenneth Paul Foust** in 1996.<sup>3065</sup>
- 766. James Walter<sup>8</sup> Miller (James Arthur<sup>7</sup>, Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 874, 1786, 1788</sup> was born on Aug 06, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1788</sup> He died on May 19, 2014 in Townsend, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>109, 1788</sup> He married **Grace Walther** about 1968.<sup>109</sup>

James Walter Miller was buried in All Saints Cemetery, Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.

Notes for James Walter Miller: James W. "Butch" Miller Sr.(1949 - 2014) "Butch"

James W. Miller, Sr.

# AGE: 64 • Townsend

"Butch", James W. Miller, Sr., 64 of Townsend, passed away surrounded by his wife and sons on Monday, May 19, 2014.

Butch was born on August 6, 1949 in Indiana, Pennsylvania, son of the late James A., born in Bolivar, Pennsylvania, and Della (Halloran) Miller, born in County Mayo, Ireland. He was recently predeceased by "Aunt Ruth" B. Skelley, who lived with him and his wife, Grace, for nearly forty years.

Together with his wife and son, John, Butch founded J. W. Miller Welding & Boiler Repair Company, Inc. in 1996. A welder and boilermaker by trade, he previously worked at Potts Welding in New Castle, Delaware for thirty years. Butch served his country honorably in the United States Army.

Butch was known for the pride he took in his work and would not have his name associated with a job unless that job was done right. He enjoyed building things, especially out of metal. A generous man, Butch would often make repairs for others in need, especially those older than he, without accepting something in return. He rebuilt cars and trucks, skills he learned working in his father's auto garage and gas station while a teenager. His truck was always clean, inside and out, and the mower lines on his lawn were always straight.

Butch is survived by his wife of nearly forty-six years, Grace (Walther); his sons of whom he was very proud, Jim of Manhattan, New York City, and John and his wife, Liz of Townsend; his beloved granddaughter, Maura Ellen, whom he affectionately called "Boo"; his favorite dog, Sandy; his sister, Kathleen Blair of Wilmington; his brother, Thomas Miller of Townsend; and his many nieces and nephews. Butch will be dearly missed by his cousins with whom he grew close after discovering a love for traveling throughout Ireland, England and Scotland.

Butch's family would like to acknowledge the nurses, doctors and staff at the Hospital of the University of Pennsylvania, Christiana Hospital and the Wilmington Hospital Center for Rehabilitation for the skill, care and thoughtfulness they provided during his illness.

Family and friends are invited to visit at the Doherty Funeral Home, 3200 Limestone Road, Pike Creek on Thursday, May 29 from 5:00-7:00PM. A Mass of Christian Burial will be celebrated at St. John the Beloved Church, 907 Milltown Road, Wilmington on Friday, May 30 at 9:30AM. Interment will follow in All Saints Cemetery.

In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Wilmington Hospital Center for Rehabilitation, 501 E. 14th Street, Wilmington, DE 19801.

Published in The News Journal from May 23 to May 28, 2014

James Walter Miller and Grace Walther had the following children:

i. John<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>109, 1788</sup> He married Liz?

Notes for John Miller: In 2014, John and Liz were living in Townsend, New Castle County, Delaware.

- ii. Jim Miller<sup>109, 1788</sup>
- 767. Gwen C.<sup>8</sup> Miller (Glen Charles<sup>7</sup>, Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2610-2611</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1956.<sup>2611</sup> She married Lane Thomas Gamble He was born on Apr 18, 1951.<sup>2612</sup>

Notes for Gwen C. Miller: In 1992, Gwen and Lane were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lane Thomas Gamble:

In 2007, Lane and Gwen were living in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Lane Thomas Gamble and Gwen C. Miller had the following children:

- i. Jessica Lynne<sup>9</sup> Gamble<sup>109, 2610</sup>
- ii. Jared Lane Gamble<sup>109, 2610</sup>

768. Carrie Lou<sup>8</sup> Lynn (Rebecca Louise<sup>7</sup> Miller, Walter Arthur<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1812-1813, 2615</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1813, 2615</sup> She died on May 13, 2006 in Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware.<sup>1813, 2615</sup> She married Alfred Finch

Alfred Finch and Carrie Lou Lynn had the following children:

- i. Donald Christopher<sup>9</sup> Finch<sup>1813, 3066</sup> was born in Mar 1975.<sup>3066</sup>
- ii. Alfred J. Finch Jr.<sup>1813</sup>
- 769. Kenneth Paul<sup>8</sup> Jones (Anna Jane<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1819</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1942 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1819</sup> He died on Oct 01, 2001 in Robinson, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1819</sup> He married Coradina B. Bucceri on Aug 20, 1965.

Kenneth Paul Jones and Coradina B. Bucceri had the following children:

i. Shann Paul<sup>9</sup> Jones was born on Feb 06, 1966. He married **Teresa ?** 

Notes for Shann Paul Jones: In 2001, Shann and Teresa were living in Fairbanks, Alaska.

ii. Derek Salvatore Jones was born on Aug 27, 1971. He married Heather?

Notes for Derek Salvatore Jones: In 2001, Derek and Heather were living in Stephens City, Virginia.

770. Kathie Raye<sup>8</sup> Clawson (Roy Willard<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1825</sup> was born on Feb 28, 1947. She married Thomas Leeper on Nov 11, 1966.

Thomas Leeper and Kathie Raye Clawson had the following children:

- 1031. i. Kelly Brion<sup>9</sup> Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1966.<sup>1825</sup> She married **? Cunningham**
- 1032. ii. Jason Heath Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1968.<sup>1825</sup> He married **Tamara L. Miller** on Oct 05, 1996.<sup>1825</sup>
- 1033. iii. Joshua Townsend Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1975.<sup>1825</sup> He married (1) **Anna Hovland** on Jun 29, 1995.<sup>1825</sup> He married (2) **Kara Olecki** on Jun 08, 2002.<sup>1825</sup>
- 771. **Amie Sue<sup>8</sup> Clawson** (Roy Willard<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1825</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1970.<sup>1825</sup>

Amie Sue Clawson had the following child:

- i. Michael J.<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>1825</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1990.<sup>1825</sup>
- 772. William Alfred<sup>8</sup> Clawson (William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1827</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1944 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1827</sup> He died on Dec 15, 2022 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married (1) Mary C. McClellan, daughter of Lysle Vernon B. McClellan Sr. and Lydia N. Balabouchina, on Jan 16, 1970 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1827</sup> She was born on May 12, 1947.<sup>1827</sup> He married (2) Ginny Stephens on Oct 21. He married (3) Betty ?

Notes for William Alfred Clawson:

William Alfred Clawson Obituary

With heavy hearts, we announce the death of William Alfred Clawson of Heilwood, Pennsylvania, born in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, who passed away on December 15, 2022 at the age of 78. Family and friends can send flowers and condolences in memory of the loved one. Leave a sympathy message to the family on the memorial page of William Alfred Clawson to pay them a last tribute.

He was predeceased by : his parents, William Z. Clawson and Carrie Deane Clawson (Hall). He is survived by : his close friend Betty Murdick; his children, Billie Early (David), Kimberly Clawson (Chris) and Adam Clawson (Carolyn); his grandchildren, Breanna, Danielle, Ashley, Daniel, Evan and Matthew; his brother Dennis Clawson (Carol); and his nieces, Stephanie Zezzo (Mike) and Suzanne Dzvonick (John).

Visitation will be held on Tuesday, December 20th 2022 from 6:00 PM to 8:00 PM and on Wednesday,

December 21st 2022 from 12:00 PM to 1:00 PM at the Kenneth A Stuart Funeral Home (139 N Ligonier St, New Florence, PA 15944). A funeral service will be held on Wednesday, December 21st 2022 at 1:00 PM at the same location.

Notes for Mary C. McClellan:

In 2010, Mary and Andrew were living in Lewistown, Mifflin County, Pennsylvania.

William Alfred Clawson and Mary C. McClellan had the following children:

- 1034. i. Billie Sue<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 3067-3068</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1967.<sup>3067</sup> She married **David Michael Early** on Sep 19, 1992.<sup>2617</sup> He was born on Dec 08.
- 1035. ii. Adam Wayne Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1970. He married **Carolyn Dee Shannon**, daughter of Donald E. Shannon II and Jane A. Moore, on Aug 08, 1992.<sup>2617</sup> She was born on Dec 06, 1973.

Notes for Adam Wayne Clawson: In 2008 and 2019, Adam and Carolyn were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

1036. iii. Kimberly Ann Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1972. She married (1) **Derek Victoriana** on Dec 23, 1995.<sup>2617</sup> She married (2) **Chris ?** 

William Alfred Clawson and Ginny Stephens had no children.

William Alfred Clawson and Betty ? had no children.

773. Dennis Wayne<sup>8</sup> Clawson (William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on May 09, 1948 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married Carol Luther, daughter of John M. Luther and Louse L. Love, on Aug 14, 1971.

Notes for Dennis Wayne Clawson: In 2010, Dennis and Carol were living in Greensburg, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Dennis Wayne Clawson and Carol Luther had the following children:

1037. i. Stephanie Love<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1974. She married Mike Zezzo
1038. ii. Suzanne Beth Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1977. She married John Dzvonick

774. Deborah Ruth<sup>8</sup> Clawson (John Miller<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1831</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1952. She married Paul Thomas Lowman Sr., son of Tom Lowman and Betty ?, on May 28, 1977.

Notes for Deborah Ruth Clawson: In 2011 and 2012, Debbie and Tom were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Paul Thomas Lowman Sr. and Deborah Ruth Clawson had the following child:

i. Paul Thomas<sup>9</sup> Lowman Jr.<sup>109, 1831</sup> was born on Jan 04, 1978 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1831</sup> He died on Aug 25, 2003 in Blacklick Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1831</sup>

**Paul Thomas Lowman Jr.** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

775. Denise Loraine<sup>8</sup> Clawson (John Miller<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2617</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1953 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Oct 07, 2011 in Naples, Collier County, Florida.<sup>109</sup> She married John E. Neiderhiser Jr. on Jul 29, 1972.

**Denise Loraine Clawson** was buried in Ligonier Valley Cemetery, Ligonier Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Denise Loraine Clawson: Denise L. Neiderhiser

### Generation 8 (cont.)

Formerly of Ligonier

Denise L. Neiderhiser, 57, formerly of Ligonier, died Friday morning, Oct. 7, 2011, in Vitas Hospice, Naples, Fla. She was born Dec. 29, 1953, in Johnstown, a daughter of John M. Clawson, of Ligonier, and the late Roberta Mock Clawson. While living in Ligonier, she and her husband owned and operated J P Upholstery. She attended the Heritage United Methodist Church. Prior to her illness, she had been employed as a pharmacy technician for Winn-Dixie in Naples, Fla. In addition to her father, she is also survived by her husband of 39 years, John E. Neiderhiser Jr., of Naples, Fla.; a daughter, Wendy A. Neiderhiser, of Fort Myers, Fla.; two sons, John E. Neiderhiser III, of Fort Myers, Fla., and Frank R. (Kelly) Neiderhiser, of Pittsburgh; a grandson, Paul John Schwendel; and four sisters, Debbie (Thomas) Lowman, of Blairsville, Diane (Gregg) Scheetz, of Indiana, Jennifer Schultz-Jacob, of Kingsland, Ga., and Roberta Dyarmin, of Mechanicsburg. Denise's family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Wednesday at the J. PAUL MCCRACKEN FUNERAL CHAPEL INC., 144 E. Main St., Ligonier, where her life will be celebrated at 11 a.m Thursday with the Rev. John E. Flower officiating. Interment will follow in the Ligonier Valley Cemetery. Memorial contributions, if desired, may be made in Denise's memory to the Ligonier Valley Library.

John E. Neiderhiser Jr. and Denise Loraine Clawson had the following children:

- i. Wendy Ann<sup>9</sup> Neiderhiser<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1974.
- ii. John E. Neiderhiser III<sup>109</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1976.
- iii. Frank Ray Neiderhiser<sup>109</sup> was born on Oct 10, 1977. He married Kelly?

Notes for Frank Ray Neiderhiser: In 2011, Frank and Kelly were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

776. Diane Lynn<sup>8</sup> Clawson (John Miller<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on May 04, 1955. She married Gregg D. Sheetz on Jun 25, 1977.

Notes for Diane Lynn Clawson: In 2011, Diane and Gregg were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gregg D. Sheetz:

In 2012, Diane and Gregg were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Gregg D. Sheetz and Diane Lynn Clawson had the following children:

- i. Kortney Ann Marie<sup>9</sup> Sheetz was born on Oct 16, 1978.
- ii. Kristopher Dean Sheetz<sup>2617</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1980.
- 777. Jennifer Lee<sup>8</sup> Clawson (John Miller<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1959. She married (1) Hugh J. Schultz on Aug 18, 1979. She married (2) ? Jacob

Hugh J. Schultz and Jennifer Lee Clawson had the following children:

- i. Christopher Michael<sup>9</sup> Schultz was born on Oct 15, 1980.
- ii. Curtis Matthew Schultz<sup>2617</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1982.
- iii. Corry Mitchell Schultz<sup>2617</sup> was born on Mar 19, 1984.
- iv. Colleen Michele Schultz<sup>2617</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1986.
- ? Jacob and Jennifer Lee Clawson had no children.
- 778. Roberta Jane<sup>8</sup> Clawson (John Miller<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1960. She married (1) ? Hendrick on Sep 24, 1980. She married (2) ? Byers after 1983. She married (3) Steve Deyarmin

Notes for Roberta Jane Clawson:

In 2012, Roberta and Steve were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

? Hendrick and Roberta Jane Clawson had the following children:

i. David Joseph<sup>9</sup> Hendrick<sup>2617</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1981.<sup>3069</sup> He died on Sep 21, 1981.<sup>3069</sup>

Notes for David Joseph Hendrick: David is deceased.

ii. Randy Douglas Hendrick<sup>2617</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1982. He married **Genna Shiflett** on Apr 10, 2001.

Notes for Randy Douglas Hendrick:

- In 2001, Randy and Genna were living in Martinsburg, West Virginia.
- iii. Lelia Elaine Hendrick<sup>2617</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1983.

? Byers and Roberta Jane Clawson had no children.

Steve Deyarmin and Roberta Jane Clawson had no children.

779. Gladine Sue<sup>8</sup> Clawson (James Davis<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1960 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) Arnold W. Holden on Jan 05, 1980. She married (2) Glenn McMaster Jr., son of Glenn McMaster and Janeen Fay McClure, on Aug 13, 1993.<sup>2617</sup>

Arnold W. Holden and Gladine Sue Clawson had no children.

Glenn McMaster Jr. and Gladine Sue Clawson had the following children:

- i. Colin Rand<sup>9</sup> McMaster<sup>2617</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1994.
- ii. Caitlyn Elyse McMaster<sup>2617</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1998.
- 780. William<sup>8</sup> Miller (William Irvan<sup>7</sup>, William Irvin<sup>6</sup>, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Aug 13, 1950 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jun 29, 2015 in Great Falls, Fairfax County, Virginia.<sup>109</sup> He married Amy ? on May 05, 1973.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for William Miller:

MILLER - William "Tracy," 64, Great Falls, Va., beloved husband, father, son and friend, died unexpectedly Monday, June 29, 2015, at home. Born Aug. 13, 1950, in Johnstown, and grew up in Bolivar. He graduated from Laurel Valley High School in New Florence, received his B.S. in chemical engineering from Bucknell University in 1972, and later received his M.B.A. from the University of Pittsburgh Graduate School of Business. He met his wife, Amy, while still in college. They were married on May 5, 1973, and recently celebrated their 42nd wedding anniversary. Tracy had a 25-year career with Mobil Chemical, where he held several positions including marketing manager of Mobil Petrochemicals International. He and Amy moved multiple times between Connecticut and Texas, and eventually settled in Great Falls, Va., where the family has lived for more than 20 years. Tracy retired in 2000, and for 15 years focused on actively pursuing numerous hobbies and interests including travel with Amy, model trains, personal investments and hunting. He was an avid reader, audiophile, wine enthusiast and professional taste tester of Amy's kitchen creations. His highest priorities were to his family and his faith. He was an active member of Great Falls United Methodist Church and a leader of their United Methodist Men. Survived by his wife, Amy; son and daughter-in-law, Justin and Natalie Miller, Leesburg, Va.; and son, Brent Miller, Ashburn, Va. In addition, he is survived by his parents, William and Jean Miller, Herndon, Va.; and an extended family of aunts, uncles, cousins, nieces, nephews and in-laws. Tracy's legacy to all who knew him will continue through his values and integrity, brilliant mind, dedication, fun-loving and generous personality and compassion towards others. His commitment to giving carries on with his participation in the Washington Regional Transplant Community's Organ Donation Program. All are invited to join his family for a celebration of his life to be held at 11 a.m. Saturday, July 18, at Great Falls United Methodist Church, 10100 Georgetown Pike, Great Falls, Va. 22066, with a reception to follow. In lieu of flowers, please consider memorial donations to So Others Might Eat (SOME), some.org, and click on Honorary & Memorial Gifts; or Great Falls United Methodist Church.

William Miller and Amy ? had the following children:

i. Justin<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup> He married **Natalie** ?

Notes for Justin Miller: In 2015, Justin and Natalie were living in Leesburg, Loudoun County, Virginia.

- ii. Brent Miller<sup>109</sup>
- 781. Deidre Irene<sup>8</sup> Dillard (Dorothy Irene<sup>7</sup> Moorhead, Charlotte Adda<sup>6</sup> Strong, Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1945.<sup>12</sup> She married Terry Lee Reinert on Jun 04, 1965 in Winter Haven, Polk County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> He was

born on Oct 09, 1943 in Tipton, Berks County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>

Terry Lee Reinert and Deidre Irene Dillard had the following children:

- i. Jeffery James<sup>9</sup> Reinert<sup>12</sup> was born on May 23, 1974 in Winter Haven, Polk County, Florida.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Regina Arlene Reinert<sup>12</sup> was born on May 23, 1974 in Winter Haven, Polk County, Florida.<sup>12</sup>
- 782. Cheryl Anne<sup>8</sup> Numes (Elinor Grace<sup>7</sup> Moorhead, Charlotte Adda<sup>6</sup> Strong, Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1947 in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Brain Austin Doolittle He was born on Dec 24, 1946 in Amarillo, Potter County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Wayne Cannon He was born in New Orleans, Orleans Parish, Louisiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Cheryl Anne Numes:

[Immenheiser2.FTW]

Cheryl graduated from the Florida State University in Tallahassee in 1972 and in 1980 was assigned to West Germany for 3 years. She was promoted to the rank of Major

on Nov 1, 1982 and is presently (1984) stationed at Ft. Rucker, AL. She is an equestrain and in 1971 received her pilots license for a Cessna 150.

Brain Austin Doolittle and Cheryl Anne Numes had the following child:

i. Michelle Shannon<sup>9</sup> Doolittle<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1974 in Fort Dix, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup>

Wayne Cannon and Cheryl Anne Numes had no children.

783. Charles Irwin<sup>8</sup> Numes (Elinor Grace<sup>7</sup> Moorhead, Charlotte Adda<sup>6</sup> Strong, Burgess Shane<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1949 in Trurlock, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda Luanne Poe on May 29, 1973 in Carson City, Carson County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 16, 1952 in Kennett, Duncan County, Missouri.<sup>12</sup>

Charles Irwin Numes and Linda Luanne Poe had the following children:

- i. Michael Scott<sup>9</sup> Numes<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1976 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Mark Allen Numes<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1979 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Mary Elizabeth Numes<sup>12</sup> was born on May 29, 1981 in Modesto, Stanislaus County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 784. David Parker<sup>8</sup> Milliron (Lois Adell<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1953 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Dianne Ruth Bennett

David Parker Milliron and Dianne Ruth Bennett had the following children:

- i. Roberta<sup>9</sup> Milliron<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Ellie Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born in 1980.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Levi Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born in 1988.<sup>12</sup>
- 785. Richard<sup>8</sup> Milliron (Lois Adell<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in Apr 1954 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Patty ?

Richard Milliron and Patty ? had the following children:

- i. Drew<sup>9</sup> Milliron<sup>12</sup>
- ii. ? Milliron<sup>12</sup>
- 786. Gail<sup>8</sup> Milliron (Lois Adell<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 30, 1956 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She married Jack Matus in May 1977.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jan 30, 1956.<sup>12</sup>

Jack Matus and Gail Milliron had the following children:

- i. Jacquie<sup>9</sup> Matus<sup>12</sup>
- ii. John Matus<sup>12</sup>
- 787. **Donna<sup>8</sup> Milliron** (Lois Adell<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1959.<sup>12</sup> She married **? Earnest**

? Earnest and Donna Milliron had the following child:

i. David Scott<sup>9</sup> Earnest<sup>12</sup>

788. Lori Beth<sup>8</sup> Milliron (Lois Adell<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in Aug 1963 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> Lori Beth Milliron had the following child:

- i. Lucas<sup>9</sup> Milliron<sup>12</sup> was born in Apr 1990.<sup>12</sup>
- 789. Raymond Joseph<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1953.<sup>12</sup> He married Jacquie Stratton on Nov 25, 1989.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 14, 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Raymond Joseph Nedimyer and Jacquie Stratton had the following children:

- i. Amber<sup>9</sup> Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1981.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Sean Nedimyer<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- 790. JoEllen<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1956.<sup>12</sup> She married Ted Sage

Notes for JoEllen Nedimyer:

Mary Ellen Nedimyer tells us this history (1994). My brother Kenneth died from Scarlet Fever a week before my mother died of the same illness. My sister Dorajean had it so severly that she got encepilitious. Jack was unconcious for 25 days and went into meningitous. Both children were in a coma. Jack had a hearing problem

from then on. After my mother died and the quarentine was taken from the door, my 16 year old aunt MADALYN, my mothers sister, and Dorajean, Lois, Jack and I were taken to my mother's father's home. This was not a good arrangement because my

mother's mother had died and my grandfather had remarried. His wife did not want any of us there. My grandfather took me to live with a childless family in Altoona, PA, and they took care of me from 1934 till 1938 when my

father discerned that his wife did not want the responsibility of 4 children to raise, so my father gave permission that LOIS be adopted by the MURSH family in Pittsburgh, PA, and I be adopted by the LUKE family in Altoona, PA.

Mary Ellen also write that she was reunited with her brother and 2 sisters in 1950.

Ted Sage and JoEllen Nedimyer had the following child:

i. Walker<sup>9</sup> Sage<sup>12</sup> was born on May 10, 1992.<sup>12</sup>

791. Linda Anna<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1957.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael F. McKernan on Apr 22, 1978.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 17, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

Michael F. McKernan and Linda Anna Nedimyer had the following children:

- i. Michelle<sup>9</sup> McKernan<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1979.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Michael F. McKernan<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1981.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Mason Edward McKernan<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1987.<sup>12</sup>
- 792. Susan Kay<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1959.<sup>12</sup> She married Samuel McCrea on Apr 16, 1985.<sup>12</sup>

Samuel McCrea and Susan Kay Nedimyer had the following children:

- i. Naomi<sup>9</sup> McCrea<sup>12</sup> was born in May.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Shani McCrea<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1987.<sup>12</sup>
- 793. Gloria Michelle<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married Wade A. Reffner on Nov 24, 1978.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 09, 1956.<sup>2620</sup>

Wade A. Reffner and Gloria Michelle Nedimyer had the following children:

- i. Joseph William<sup>9</sup> Reffner<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 29, 1980.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Deanna Reffner<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 18, 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Kenneth Reffner<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1985.<sup>12</sup>
- 794. Carol Jean<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 24, 1964.<sup>12</sup> She married Christopher Robin Martin Sr. on Dec 23, 1977.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 02, 1957.<sup>12</sup>

Christopher Robin Martin Sr. and Carol Jean Nedimyer had the following children:

- i. Christopher Robin<sup>9</sup> Martin Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jennifer Martin<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1981.<sup>12</sup> She died on Nov 11, 1983.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jonathan Martin<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1982.<sup>12</sup>

- iv. Robert Martin<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Kenneth Martin<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 10, 1992.<sup>12</sup>
- 795. Christine Joy<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 28, 1968.<sup>12</sup> She married Brian Middleton Sr. on Jun 12, 1982.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 15, 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Brian Middleton Sr. and Christine Joy Nedimyer had the following children:

- i. Brian<sup>9</sup> Middleton Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1982.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Matthew Middleton<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Eric Middleton<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 21, 1988.<sup>12</sup>
- 796. Coleen Ann<sup>8</sup> Nedimyer (Mary Ellen<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 28, 1968.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul E. Wolfe Sr. on Jun 07, 1982.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 07, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

Paul E. Wolfe Sr. and Coleen Ann Nedimyer had the following children:

- i. Paul E.<sup>9</sup> Wolfe Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1982.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Stacie Wolfe<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1987.<sup>12</sup>
- 797. Mark W.<sup>8</sup> Salsgiver (Florence Gail<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2621-2623</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1966.<sup>2621, 2623</sup> He died on Dec 31, 2019 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2623</sup> He married Celeste McCafferty, daughter of Phil McCafferty and Eileen ?, on Jun 23, 1990.<sup>2622</sup> She was born on Jan 04, 1966 in Long Beach, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2623</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2009.<sup>2622</sup>

Mark W. Salsgiver and Celeste McCafferty had the following children:

- i. Jake<sup>9</sup> Salsgiver<sup>2622</sup>
  - ii. Eileen Salsgiver<sup>2622</sup>
- 798. **Erik**<sup>8</sup> **Salsgiver** (Florence Gail<sup>7</sup> Mason, Russell Kenneth<sup>6</sup> Mason, Ada B.<sup>5</sup> Strong, Henry<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Melonie ?**

Erik Salsgiver and Melonie ? had the following child:

i. Mason<sup>9</sup> Salsgiver<sup>12</sup>

799. Edna Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Marsh (James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 1872, 2624-2626</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1913 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1872, 2627</sup> She died on Dec 10, 1986 in Turtle Creek, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2626-2627</sup> She married Henry Vincent Brehm He was born on Mar 23, 1909 in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2625, 2628</sup> He died on Sep 09, 1963 in Turtle Creek, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2625</sup>

Edna Elizabeth Marsh was buried in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Henry Vincent Brehm and Edna Elizabeth Marsh had the following children:

- i. Nancy J.<sup>9</sup> Brehm<sup>2624, 2626, 3070-3071</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3070</sup> She married **?** Walthour
- ii. Shirley A. Brehm<sup>2624, 2626, 3072</sup> was born on Jan 29, 1941 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3072</sup> She married **?** Livengood
- 1039. iii. Carol Ruth Brehm<sup>2624, 2626, 3073</sup> was born in 1945 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2624, 3073</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2014 in Wilkins Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3073</sup> She married **Thomas Belcher** 
  - iv. Janice Brehm<sup>2626</sup>
- 800. Mary Olive<sup>8</sup> Marsh (James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 1873-1874, 2629-2631</sup> was born on Nov 04, 1915 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jun 08, 1997 in Pennsylvania. She married (1) Henry E. Hart She married (2) Robert G. Schadle, son of Gustave R. Schadle and Rose Brown, on Jun 13, 1940 in Forest Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1874</sup> He was born in 1915.<sup>1874</sup>

Mary Olive Marsh was buried in North Versailles, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Henry E. Hart and Mary Olive Marsh had the following child:

i. Edward Delano<sup>9</sup> Hart<sup>1873, 2630-2631, 3074-3075</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1936 in North Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2631, 3074-3075</sup> He died on May 05, 2006 in Tidioute, Warren County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2631, 3074-3075</sup>

Robert G. Schadle and Mary Olive Marsh had no children.

801. William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Marsh Sr. (James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1876, 2632-2635</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1920 in Barnesboro, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1876, 2632-2634</sup> He died on Nov 28, 1968 in Atlantic R. D. 1, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1876</sup> He married Elizabeth Antis She was born on Jul 11, 1921.<sup>2636</sup> She died on Jan 11, 2018.

**William Wesley Marsh Sr.** was buried in Stevenson Cemetery, Salem Township, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Wesley Marsh Sr.:

William died of a heart attack at his home near Atlantic, Pennsylvania on Thanksgiving day while walking across the yard. His death is listed as Meadville because that is where the hospital is located. His sister, Betty, says he was born in Barnesboro but his birth certificate says he ws born in Spangler, only two miles apart. It's probably Barnesboro since that's where the Marsh family farm was.

Elizabeth Antis was buried in Stevenson Cemetery, Greenville, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.

William Wesley Marsh Sr. and Elizabeth Antis had the following children:

1040. i. Arthur James<sup>9</sup> Marsh<sup>2632, 3076-3078</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3076</sup> He died on Sep 18, 2019.<sup>3076</sup> He married **June F. Stambaugh** in Aug 1963 in Bellmawr, Camden County, New Jersey.<sup>3078</sup> She was born on Sep 06, 1941 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3076, 3079-3080</sup> She died on Aug 02, 2013 in New Jersey.<sup>3076-3077, 3079-3080</sup>

**Arthur James Marsh** was buried in Brigadier General William C. Doyle Memorial Cemetery, Arneytown, Burlington County, New Jersey.

- 1041. ii. Judy Ann Marsh<sup>2632</sup> was born in 1944.<sup>2632</sup> She married **Gerald Albert Maurice**
- 1042. iii. William Wesley Marsh Jr.<sup>2632, 2635</sup> was born on May 11, 1947 in Greenville, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2635</sup> He died on Apr 02, 2014 in Berclair, Goliad County, Texas.<sup>2635</sup> He married **Margaret Irene Keene**
- 1043. iv. Elaine Linda Marsh<sup>2627, 3081</sup> She married William Curtis Stallard in 1971.<sup>3081</sup>
- 1044. v. Shirley Marie Marsh<sup>2627</sup> She married **Steven Ray Metz**
- 802. Lillian Maxine<sup>8</sup> Marsh (James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1869, 2626, 2640-2646</sup> was born on Dec 03, 1926 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2646</sup> She married Peter MacPherson McLaughlin, son of Robert S. McLaughlin and Jessie MacPherson, on May 18, 1945 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1869</sup> He was born on Nov 04, 1925 in Swissvale, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1869, 2642, 2647-2648</sup> He died on Jun 02, 1997 in Penn Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2644, 2647</sup>

# Peter MacPherson McLaughlin was buried in Pennsylvania.

Peter MacPherson McLaughlin and Lillian Maxine Marsh had the following children:

- i. Carol A.<sup>9</sup> McLaughlin<sup>2642, 3082-3083</sup> was born on Mar 25, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3082-3083</sup> She married **? Auckerman**
- ii. Marlene McLaughlin<sup>2642, 2644</sup> was born in 1948 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2642</sup> She married **? Snyder**
- 1045. iii. Robert S. McLaughlin<sup>2643-2645, 3084</sup> was born on May 01, 1956 in Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2643, 2645, 3084</sup> He died on Feb 23, 2011 in North Huntingdon Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2643, 2645, 3084</sup>

# Robert S. McLaughlin was buried in North Huntington.

- iv. Peter A. McLaughlin<sup>2641, 2644, 3085-3086</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1957.<sup>2641, 3085</sup> He died on Oct 08, 2010 in Ligonier, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2641, 3085</sup>
- v. Laura Jean McLaughlin<sup>2644, 3087</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1959.<sup>3087</sup> She married **? Jablonsky**
- 803. Tessie Willimia<sup>8</sup> Shilling (Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1888-1889, 1892-1893, 2649-2651</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1909 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1892-1893, 2649</sup> She died on Oct 29, 1993 in New Florence R. D. 3, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1892, 2649</sup> She married Kenneth Martin Boring He was born on Nov 07, 1908 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2650</sup> He died on Aug 07, 1991 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Tessie Willimia Shilling was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County,

#### Pennsylvania.

**Kenneth Martin Boring** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kenneth Martin Boring and Tessie Willimia Shilling had the following children:

1046. i. Bertram K.<sup>9</sup> Boring<sup>109, 2649-2650, 3088-3089</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1937 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3088</sup> He died on Nov 13, 2020 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3088</sup> He married (1) **Betty Blink**, daughter of Edward Blink, on Aug 29, 1959.<sup>3089</sup> He married (2) **Pauline Yuhas** about 1980.

> Notes for Bertram K. Boring: Obituary of Bertram K. Boring

Bertram K. "Bert" Boring, 83, New Florence, born to life with Jesus, November 13, 2020 at home. Born August 26, 1937 in W. Wheatfield Twp. the son of the late Kenneth and Tessie (Schilling) Boring. Also preceded in death by sisters Betty Jane Boring and Anna Jean Boring, brothers David and Monroe Boring.

Survived by loving and dedicated wife of 40 years Pauline (Yuhas) Boring, children Carole Boring, Texas; Timothy Boring and Nancy, Montana; Scott Strayer, Ebensburg; Terry Strayer, Florida; Lori Buynack and husband Jeff, Ebensburg; grandchildren Devin Boring, Nicole and Frankie Trimble Jesse Mills, Mike Strayer, Scott Strayer, Kevin, Lauren, and Brandon Buynack; five great-grandchildren, brothers Art Boring and wife Helen, New Florence; Ed Boring and wife Vickie, New Florence.

Bert enjoyed hunting, farming and skating. He was a welder for Bently Coal Co. and a member of Germany United Methodist Church.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Tuesday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier Street, New Florence where service will be held 11 am Wednesday. Pastor Paul Funk officiating. Online condolences may be left at www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com

1047. ii. James Monroe Boring<sup>109, 2649-2651, 3088</sup> was born on May 28, 1939 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2651</sup> He died on Jul 02, 2019 in Medina, Orleans County, New York.<sup>2651</sup>

Notes for James Monroe Boring:

James Monroe Boring of Medina, NY, passed away on Tuesday, July 2, 2019 at Northgate Health Care Facility, with his loving family by his side. James was born on May 28, 1939 in New Florence, PA. He was predeceased by his father, Kenneth Boring and mother, Tesse (Schilling) Boring, both of New Florence, PA. James worked at FMC in Middleport, NY for 39 years, retiring in 2001. James loved being with family, watching horse racing and loved to cook. He was also a big sports fan.

James is survived by brothers, Bert, Arthur and Edward and sister, Jean all of New Florence, PA. He is also survived by sons, Jeffrey of Medina, NY, Matthew of Medina, NY, Nicholas of Medina, NY and a daughter, Lisa Smith of Rochester, NY; granddaughters, Alison and Megan Boring of Medina, NY and a longtime companion, Joyce Munn of Medina, NY.

His family would like to express their sincerest appreciation to the care given to James, by Niagara Hospice. If desired, donations may be made to Hospice at Jeanne's House, located in Northgate Health Care Facility. Arrangements are under the direction of OTTO REDANZ FUNERAL HOME, 2215 MILITARY ROAD, NIAGARA FALLS, NY. Please visit www.goodlandercares.com for online condolences.

iii. Arthur Boring<sup>2649-2650, 3088</sup> was born in 1941 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2650</sup> He married Helen?

Notes for Arthur Boring: In 2020, Art and Helen were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. iv. Anna Jean Boring<sup>109, 2649-2650, 3088, 3090</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1943 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3090</sup> She died on Aug 11, 2019 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3090</sup>

**Anna Jean Boring** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Jean Boring:

Anna Jean Boring, 76, Johnstown, formerly of the New Florence area passed away August 11, 2019 at Laurel Wood Care Center. Born March 24, 1943 in W. Wheatfield Twp. the daughter of the late Kenneth and Tessie (Schilling) Boring also preceded in death by sister Betty Jane Boring and brother David Boring. Survived by brothers Bert Boring and wife Pauline, New Florence; Monroe Boring, New York; Art Boring and wife Helen, New Florence; Edward Boring and wife Vickie, New Florence; serveral nieces and nephews.

Jean enjoyed shopping, flowers, plants and sewing.

Services will be private at the convenience of the family. Future inurnment Bethel Cemetery. Family assisted by Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home.

1048. v. Edward R. Boring<sup>2649-2650, 3088, 3091-3092</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1945 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3091</sup> He died on Sep 18, 2023 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Victoria Pavlick** about 1982.<sup>109</sup>

**Edward R. Boring** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward R. Boring: In 2020, Ed and Vickie were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Edward R. Boring, 78, of New Florence, passed away Monday, Sept. 18, 2023, at Conemaugh Memorial Medical Center, Johnstown.

He was born March 16, 1945, in New Florence, the son of Kenneth Boring and Tessie (Shilling) Boring.

He was a U.S. Navy veteran of the Vietnam War. Ed was a coal miner, having worked for R&P Coal Co. and was a member of the United Mine Workers. He enjoyed coon hunting, collecting antique jars, spending time with his family, especially his grandchildren, and watching cowboys and Westerns on TV.

He is survived by his wife of 41 years, Victoria (Pavlick) Boring, of New Florence; son Stephen Boring and wife, Becky, of Indiana; grandchildren Chet Boring and Reagan Boring, of Indiana; and one brother.

He was preceded in death by his parents; son Neal E. Boring; and siblings Jean Boring, Bert Boring, Monroe Boring and Betty Boring.

The family will receive friends from 4 to 7 p.m. Friday at the Ferguson Funeral Home, 25 W. Market St. Blairsville.

Additional visitation will be from 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday. A funeral service will be 1 p.m., with Pastor James Sunseri officiating.

Interment will be held in the Bethel Cemetery, New Florence. The Blairsville Military Honor Guard and the U.S. Navy will conduct graveside military services.

vi. Davis Leroy Boring<sup>2649, 3093</sup> was born on Feb 03, 1950 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3093</sup> He died on Mar 30, 1950 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana

County, Pennsylvania.3093

**Davis Leroy Boring** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vii. Betty Jane Boring<sup>109, 2649, 3088, 3094-3096</sup> was born on Apr 30, 1951 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3094-3096</sup> She died on Jul 27, 2005 in Titusville, Crawford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3094-3096</sup>

**Betty Jane Boring** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

804. James M.<sup>8</sup> Shilling (Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1888-1889, 2649, 2652-2657</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1912 in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2652-2654, 2656</sup> He died on May 24, 1992 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2653-2654, 2656</sup> He married Mary T. Wegas She was born on Oct 19, 1917.<sup>2653, 2658</sup> She died on Aug 24, 1990.<sup>2653, 2658</sup>

James M. Shilling was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

**Mary T. Wegas** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James M. Shilling and Mary T. Wegas had the following child:

- i. Mary<sup>9</sup> Shilling<sup>2655, 2657</sup> was born in 1938 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2655, 2657</sup>
- 805. Fred Peter<sup>8</sup> Shilling (Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1889, 1894, 2649, 2659-2660</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1921 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1894, 2659</sup> He died on Aug 18, 1996 in Vintondale R. D. 1, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1894</sup> He married **Delores Belle Ober**, daughter of Ben Ober and Minnie Burt, about 1953.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Oct 15, 1928 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2661-2662</sup> She died on Mar 02, 1994 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2661-2662</sup>

Fred Peter Shilling was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Delores Belle Ober was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Fred Peter Shilling and Delores Belle Ober had the following child: 1049. i. David<sup>9</sup> Shilling<sup>109</sup> He married **Ruth Ann Shrum** 

Notes for David Shilling: In 1994 and 1996, David and Ruth were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

806. Daniel W.<sup>8</sup> Shilling Sr. (Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1889, 2649, 2663-2666</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1926 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1889, 2663-2664</sup> He died on Dec 23, 2013 in Twin Rocks, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2663, 2666</sup> He married Mary Ann Koscis She was born on Jun 01, 1935 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2663, 2665</sup> She died on Jun 19, 2009 in Northern Cambria, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2663, 2665</sup>

Daniel W. Shilling Sr. was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Mary Ann Koscis was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Daniel W. Shilling Sr. and Mary Ann Koscis had the following children:

i. Joseph P.<sup>9</sup> Shilling<sup>2665, 3097</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1955.<sup>3097</sup> He died on Aug 12, 1976.<sup>3097</sup>

**Joseph P. Shilling** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Teena M. Shilling<sup>2665, 3098</sup> was born on May 31, 1959.<sup>3098</sup> She died on Feb 05, 1984.<sup>3098</sup>

**Teena M. Shilling** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Daniel Shilling<sup>2665</sup>
- iv. Richard Shilling<sup>2665</sup>
- v. Gary Shilling<sup>2665</sup>

vi. Mary Ann Shilling<sup>2665, 3099</sup> was born in Apr 1967.<sup>3099</sup> She married **? Daughenbaugh** 

807. Hazel Luella<sup>8</sup> Edwards (Arobes F.<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1149-1151, 1901, 2088</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1916 in Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 1151</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1992 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1151</sup> She married **Donald Vaughn Bennett** He was born on Jan 07, 1915 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup> He died on Mar 09, 1950 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>479</sup>

**Hazel Luella Edwards** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Donald Vaughn Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Vaughn Bennett and Hazel Luella Edwards had the following children:

612. i. Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup> Bennett<sup>109, 1149, 2084-2088</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1942.<sup>2086-2087</sup> He died on Sep 15, 2013 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2085-2087</sup> He married Anna Belle Waltemire, daughter of Blaine James Waltemire Sr. and Emily Louise Steinman, on Apr 08, 1961 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1149</sup> She was born on Jan 17, 1941 in Adamsburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Jul 27, 2009 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Richard Vaughn Bennett: In 2007, Richard and Anna Belle were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Rodger L. Bennett<sup>109, 2088-2090</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1943 in Spangler, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2089-2090</sup> He died on May 17, 2007 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2089-2090</sup>

**Rodger L. Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rodger L. Bennett: Johnstown Tribune-Democrat (May 19, 2007)

BENNETT ñ Rodger L.

BENNETT ñ Rodger L., 63, Strongstown, died Thursday, May 17, 2007, at Berwick Hospital, Berwick, Pa. Born Aug. 26, 1943, in Spangler, son of Donald Vaughn and Hazel Edwards Bennett. Mr. Bennett was a mechanic with Stephens Garage in Strongstown. He is survived by brothers, Richard V., and wife, Anna Belle, of Home, and James L., and wife, Carol, of Homer City; sisters, Patricia G. Veltre of Strongstown and Sheila Hammer of Thomas, W.Va.; six nieces; four great-nephews; and two great-nieces. He was preceded in death by his parents and sister, Phyllis Ilene Bennett. Friends will be received from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 p.m. Monday at Robinson-Lytle Inc., Indiana, where funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Tuesday, with the Rev. Clayton D. Harriger officiating. Interment will be in Pineland Cemetery. www.robinsonlytleinc.com.

Indiana County man crushed to death at loading dock Friday, May 18, 2007 The Associated Press

BERWICK, Pa. -- An Indiana County man was crushed by a tractor-trailer full of potatoes at the Wise Foods plant in Columbia County. Rodger Bennett, 63, of Strongstown, was between the rig and the loading dock yesterday afternoon when the truck backed up, crushing him. Mr. Bennett died at the scene. Officials from the federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration were investigating.

613. iii. Patricia Gail Bennett<sup>2088, 2091-2092</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1945 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She died on May 02, 2017 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She married **Frank A. Veltre** He was born on Oct 08, 1926 in Heilwood,

Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1987 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup>

**Patricia Gail Bennett** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iv. Phyllis Ilene Bennett<sup>109, 1150</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1946 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1150</sup> She died on Mar 19, 1946 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1150</sup>
- 614. v. Sheila Jean Bennett<sup>109, 2088, 2093-2094</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1948 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2093</sup> She died on Mar 15, 2015 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093-2094</sup> She married **Russell Lewis Hamner**, son of Russell L. Hamner and Florence M. Sturms, on Feb 20, 1969 in Oakland, Garrett County, Maryland.<sup>2094</sup> He was born on Nov 17, 1934 in Hambleton, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095-2096</sup> He died on Apr 05, 2003 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095</sup>

**Sheila Jean Bennett** was buried in Rose Hill Cemetery, Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.

vi. James L Bennett<sup>109, 2088, 2097</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2097</sup> He married Carol ?

Notes for James L Bennett: In 2007, James and Carol were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

808. Arthur Elmer<sup>8</sup> Edwards (Arobes F.<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1901, 2673-2679</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2673, 2675-2676, 2678</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1986 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2676</sup> He married Josephine Catherine Mirra She was born on Jan 20, 1922 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2679</sup>

Arthur Elmer Edwards was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Josephine Catherine Mirra was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Arthur Elmer Edwards and Josephine Catherine Mirra had the following children:

i. Russell James<sup>9</sup> Edwards<sup>2675, 2677, 2679, 3100</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1947 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3100</sup> He died on Apr 09, 2020 in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3100</sup>

**Russell James Edwards** was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Deborah Edwards<sup>2679</sup>
- iii. Denise Edwards<sup>2679</sup> She married **? Murphy**
- 641. **Ruth Victory**<sup>7</sup> **Folckemer** (Harmon M.<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>920, 2239-2241</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1919 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She died on Jun 16, 1972 in Nicktown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married **Harold Joseph Kline** He was born on Feb 21, 1917 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2239, 2242-2246</sup> He died on Aug 26, 2007 in Clermont County, Ohio.<sup>2243-2246</sup>

**Ruth Victory Folckemer** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold Joseph Kline was buried in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Harold Joseph Kline and Ruth Victory Folckemer had the following children:

- 939. i. Nancy Jane<sup>8</sup> Kline<sup>2239, 2243, 2881-2882</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1945.<sup>470</sup> She married **Eugene Arthur Bowers**
- 940. ii. William Kiner Kline<sup>2239, 2241, 2243, 2883-2886</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949.<sup>2885-2886</sup> He died on Jan 27, 2008 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2241, 2885</sup> He married **Barbara Lynne Tucker**
- 941. iii. Judith Louise Kline<sup>2240, 2243, 2887</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1955 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2240</sup> She married **Edward Joseph Biskner**, son of Lawrence C. Biskner and Therese Blanch Robert, on Apr 15, 1978 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>2240</sup> He was born on Mar 08, 1956 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>2240</sup>
- 809. **Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson** (Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1912</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1924 in

### Generation 8 (cont.)

Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1912</sup> She died on Nov 03, 2002.<sup>1912</sup> She married **Desmond Warzel**, son of Charles Robert Warzel and Annie Brozinski, on Oct 20, 1944 in South Carolina.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Oct 25, 1922 in Eureka Mine 44, Windber, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on Jan 19, 1987 in Franklin, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>

Desmond Warzel was buried in Brandon Cemetery, Venango County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Desmond Warzel:

[Janice Dias]

Desmond was the Twin Rocks VFW, Post 7605 commander several times around 1957. He was also the Quartermaster several times.

He belonged to Blacklick Industrial group.[v45t0803.ftw]

Coal Miner/Machinist. Grad St. Francis, Loretto, PA with mining degree. Bronze Star for Phillipines action. Co A 186th combat engineers. Discharged 02/02/1946. Reactivated in 1952 for Korea. Entered service Feb. 1943. Basic Ft Jackson, SC, eng. school at Manhat- tan College, Bronx, NY.

Desmond Warzel and Martha Amelia Anderson had the following children:

- 1050. i. Desmond Eugene<sup>9</sup> Warzel Sr.<sup>470</sup> He married **Kathey Jean Bracken**
- 1051. ii. Roberta Joyce Warzel<sup>470</sup> She married **Larry Allen Hill Sr.**

1052. iii. Kathy Ann Warzel<sup>470</sup> She married (1) **Barry Lee Manne** She married (2) **Bill Johnsen** 

- 1053. iv. Charles Allen Warzel<sup>470</sup> He married **? ?**
- 810. Yvonna Marie<sup>8</sup> Anderson (Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1913, 2691</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1927 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1913</sup> She died on Sep 23, 2007.<sup>1913</sup> She married Donald Hauck He was born on Jan 28, 1925 in Twin Rocks, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2691</sup> He died in 1981 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>470</sup>

**Donald Hauck** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Donald Hauck and Yvonna Marie Anderson had the following children:

- i. Donna Mae<sup>9</sup> Hauck<sup>2691</sup> was born in 1949.<sup>2691</sup> She married Lorenale Daniel Shifflett
- 1054. ii. Robert Eugene Hauck<sup>470</sup> He married **Danna Louise Lalaberg**
- 1055. iii. Gary Allan Hauck<sup>470</sup> He married **Robbin Briggs** 
  - iv. Denise Marie Hauck<sup>470</sup> She married **Herbert Joseph Brooks**
- 1056. v. Sherry Ann Hauck<sup>470</sup> She married William Glenn Buschman
- 811. Betty Joan<sup>8</sup> Anderson (Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1910-1911, 2692</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1932 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1910</sup> She died on Jan 16, 1997 in Baltimore, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>1910</sup> She married Wade Lewis Sensebaugh, son of Melvin Sensebaugh and Elizabeth Smith, on Dec 20, 1954 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1911</sup> He was born on Apr 10, 1930.<sup>470</sup>

**Betty Joan Anderson** was buried in Forest Lawn Cemetery, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Wade Lewis Sensebaugh and Betty Joan Anderson had the following children:

- i. Janice<sup>9</sup> Sensebaugh<sup>470</sup> She married **? Whipp**
- ii. Karen Sensebaugh<sup>470</sup> She married ? Perseghin
- iii. Michael Sensebaugh<sup>470</sup>
- iv. Matthew Sensebaugh<sup>470</sup>
- 812. Oscar Eugene<sup>8</sup> Anderson (Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 1914, 2693</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1934 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He married Jeanette Peach, daughter of Robert Peach and Stella Gore, on Apr 01, 1957 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1914</sup> She was born in 1935.<sup>1914</sup>

Oscar Eugene Anderson and Jeanette Peach had the following children:

- 1057. i. Jim<sup>9</sup> Anderson<sup>470</sup> He married **Sherry Leidy** 
  - ii. Raynelle Anderson<sup>470</sup>
  - iii. Terry Anderson<sup>470</sup>
- 813. Murray William<sup>8</sup> Bennett (Andrew Malcolm<sup>7</sup>, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1921, 1926, 1928, 2694-2701</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1915 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2694, 2698</sup> He died on Aug 14, 1974 in Inverness, Citrus

County, Florida.<sup>2694, 2698</sup> He married (1) **Catherine M. Strachan**, daughter of James Strachan and Jane Cunningham, on Jun 16, 1939 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1928</sup> She was born in 1918.<sup>1928</sup> He married (2) **Nadia Marguerite Condrey**, daughter of George Thomas Condrey, on May 09, 1942 in Inverness, Citrus County, Florida.<sup>2697, 2700</sup> She was born on Nov 27, 1908 in Ocala, Marion County, Florida.<sup>2702</sup> She died on Dec 04, 1972 in Inverness, Citrus County, Florida.<sup>2701-2703</sup>

Murray William Bennett was buried in Oak Ridge Cemetery, Inverness, Citrus County, Florida.

Murray William Bennett and Catherine M. Strachan had no children.

Murray William Bennett and Nadia Marguerite Condrey had the following children:

- i. Murray Condrey<sup>9</sup> Bennett<sup>2699, 2701, 3101-3102</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1944.<sup>3102</sup>
- ii. Andrew M. Bennett<sup>2699, 2701</sup>
- iii. Susan Bennett<sup>2699, 2701</sup> She married **? Bowsky**
- 814. Harry Ford<sup>8</sup> Bennett (James Walter<sup>7</sup>, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>928, 1932, 1934, 1936-1937, 2704</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1915 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1932, 1936</sup> He died on Nov 19, 1990 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1932, 1936</sup> He married **Mabel Dorothy Cramer** She was born on Nov 30, 1915 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 2705</sup> She died on Feb 02, 1989 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470, 2705</sup>

Harry Ford Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Mabel Dorothy Cramer** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Ford Bennett and Mabel Dorothy Cramer had the following children:

- 1058. i. Dee Ford<sup>9</sup> Bennett<sup>1936, 2704, 3103</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2704</sup> He married **Charlotte Szelezak** 
  - ii. Wilmer Gene Bennett<sup>1936, 2704</sup> was born in 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2704</sup>
  - iii. Harry L. Bennett<sup>1936, 2704</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2704</sup> He married **Karen Hack**
- 815. **Charles M.**<sup>8</sup> **Bennett Sr.** (James Walter<sup>7</sup>, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>928, 1934, 1936-1938, 2706</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1923 in Pine Twp, Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA.<sup>1937-1938, 2706</sup> He died on May 16, 1987 in Slippery Rock, Butler County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1937, 2706</sup> He married **Carroll C. Anderson**

Charles M. Bennett Sr. was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Jamestown, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.

- Charles M. Bennett Sr. and Carroll C. Anderson had the following children:
  - i. Linda Carol<sup>9</sup> Bennett<sup>1937-1938, 3104</sup> was born in Jun 1947.<sup>3104</sup> She married (1) **Michael Lamont** She married (2) **? Denmark**

Notes for Linda Carol Bennett: In 1987, Linda and Michael were living in Jamestown, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Charles M. Bennett Jr.<sup>1937</sup>
- iii. Dennis J. Bennett<sup>1937</sup>
- 816. Harold Bennett<sup>8</sup> Hawksworth (Mayme Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1941-1942, 1944, 2711-2712</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1922 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1941-1942, 2711</sup> He died on Dec 17, 1999 in Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>1941-1942</sup> He married **Pauline D. ?** in 1944.<sup>1942</sup> She was born on Jun 01, 1927 in Pueblo, Pueblo County, Colorado.<sup>2713-2715</sup> She died on Dec 05, 2010 in Grand Junction, Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>2713-2714</sup>

Harold Bennett Hawksworth and Pauline D. ? had the following children:

- i. Linda R.<sup>9</sup> Hawksworth<sup>1942, 2712-2713, 3105</sup> was born on Jan 28, 1945 in Colorado.<sup>3105</sup> She married **Ron Keim**
- ii. Patricia A. Hawksworth<sup>2712-2713, 3106</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1949 in Colorado.<sup>2712, 3106</sup> She married **Steven Perrott**
- iii. Robin Irene Hawksworth<sup>1942, 2713, 3107-3108</sup> was born on Jul 26, 1961.<sup>3108</sup> She married **Brian Edward Powell** on Aug 24, 1983 in Mesa County, Colorado.<sup>3107</sup>
- 817. **John Scott**<sup>8</sup> **Hawksworth** (Mayme Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1940, 1944, 2716-2720</sup> was born on

#### Generation 8 (cont.)

Mar 07, 1926 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1940, 2716-2719</sup> He died on Oct 20, 1999 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1940, 2717, 2719</sup> He married **Mary Mildred Domenick** She was born on Mar 17, 1925 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2721</sup> She died on Dec 08, 2006.<sup>2721</sup>

John Scott Hawksworth was buried in Holy Name Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for John Scott Hawksworth: According to the 1930 Census, John was living with his aunt Elvira Strong in Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

John Scott Hawksworth and Mary Mildred Domenick had the following children: 1059. i. Carolyn Mayme<sup>9</sup> Hawksworth<sup>2717, 3109</sup> was born in Apr 1951.<sup>3109</sup> She married **Robert Gall** 

> Notes for Carolyn Mayme Hawksworth: In 1999, Carolyn and Robert were living in Irwin, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

1060. ii. John S. Hawksworth Jr.<sup>2717, 3110-3111</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1956.<sup>3110-3111</sup> He married **Deborah Luksik** She was born on Apr 26, 1958.<sup>3112</sup>

> Notes for John S. Hawksworth Jr.: In 1999, John and Deborah were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

471. Duaine Day<sup>7</sup> Strong (Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup>, William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 96, 273, 1688-1689</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1912 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 470</sup> He married Viola Agnes Empfield, daughter of Lemmon E. Empfield and Lillian Mae Brown, on Dec 25, 1939 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1912 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1691</sup> She died on Feb 20, 2001 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1689-1690</sup>

Duaine Day Strong was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Viola Agnes Empfield** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Duaine Day Strong and Viola Agnes Empfield had the following child:

i. Raymond Duane<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>1689, 2567-2568</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12, 2567-2568</sup> He died on Jan 26, 2020 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2568</sup>

Raymond Duane Strong was buried in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Raymond Duane Strong: Raymond Duane Strong, 70, of Strongstown, passed away Sunday, Jan. 26, 2020, in Johnstown.

Born Feb. 6, 1949, he is the son of Duane and Viola Empfield Strong, and the grandson of Alton and Elvira Strong and Lemmon and Lillian Mae Empfield.

Raymond was preceded in death by his parents and grandparents and is survived by his extended family.

Raymond attended Strongstown United Methodist Church. He was a member of the Class of 1968 at Penns Manor High School and attended his 50th class reunion in 2018 with all his high school friends. He was a very kind and gentle person and he will be sadly missed.

Interment will be in Pineland Cemetery, Strongstown. A graveside service will be held in his honor.

472. Norman David<sup>7</sup> Strong Sr. (Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup>, William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)
 <sup>273, 318, 770-771, 1692-1693</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1914 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>770-771, 1692</sup>
 He died on Mar 06, 2000 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318, 770-771</sup> He married Dorothy
 Irene Ray on May 25, 1946 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>318</sup> She was born on May 29, 1915

in Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2011 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1694</sup>

Norman David Strong Sr. was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Norman David Strong Sr. and Dorothy Irene Ray had the following children:

- i. Alton Frederick<sup>8</sup> Strong<sup>771, 2569</sup> was born on Jun 14, 1947 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2569</sup>
- ii. Norman David Strong Jr.<sup>588, 771, 1693</sup> was born on Jan 17, 1949 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Gloria Jean Miller**, daughter of Bryan Miller Jr., on Oct 28, 1972 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>588, 1693</sup>

Notes for Norman David Strong Jr.: In 2000, David and Gloria were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylania.

757. iii. Thomas George Strong<sup>12, 771</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1950 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married **Susan Rowley** on Apr 07, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Thomas George Strong: In 2000, Thomas and Susan were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylania.

818. David Duaine<sup>8</sup> Hughes (Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>932, 1948, 2722-2728</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1915 in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2723-2725</sup> He died on Feb 12, 1996 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2723-2725</sup> He married Matilda D. Davis She was born on Jan 27, 1917 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2723, 2729-2730</sup> She died on Feb 07, 2012.<sup>2723, 2729</sup>

**David Duaine Hughes** was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Matilda D. Davis was buried in Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

David Duaine Hughes and Matilda D. Davis had the following child:

1061. i. Richard G.<sup>9</sup> Hughes<sup>470, 2726-2728</sup> was born in 1937 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2726-2728</sup> He died on Dec 04, 2008 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2728</sup> He married **L. Arlene Hess**, daughter of Landis C. Hess, about 1973.<sup>2728</sup>

**Richard G. Hughes** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

819. Samuel Donald<sup>8</sup> Hughes (Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>307, 932, 1948, 1950, 2734-2735</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1919 in White Mill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1950, 2734</sup> He died in 1978.<sup>307</sup> He married Vivian M. ? She was born in 1924 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2735</sup>

Samuel Donald Hughes and Vivian M. ? had the following child:

- i. Dennis A.<sup>9</sup> Hughes<sup>2734-2735</sup> was born in 1943 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2734-2735</sup>
- 820. **Orval Smith**<sup>8</sup> **Hughes** (Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>932, 1948, 1951, 2736-2738</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1922 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1951, 2736-2737</sup> He died on Aug 05, 1999 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1951, 2737</sup> He married **Dorothy E. Caldwell** about 1947.<sup>1951</sup> She was born on Sep 10, 1924 in Cardiff, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2737, 2739</sup> She died on Mar 13, 2012 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2737, 2739</sup>

Orval Smith Hughes was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Dorothy E. Caldwell was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Orval Smith Hughes and Dorothy E. Caldwell had the following children:

- i. Margaret<sup>9</sup> Hughes<sup>1951</sup> She married Edward Matthews
- ii. Karen Hughes<sup>1951</sup> She married William Burdis
- iii. Nadine Hughes<sup>1951, 3113</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1958.<sup>3113</sup> She married **John Revesz**
- 821. Hulda Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes (Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>932, 1948, 1952, 2740-2743</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1925

in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1952, 2740</sup> She died on Aug 21, 1993 in Clarksburg R. D. 1, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1952, 2740</sup> She married **Harry L. Darr** He was born on Jul 17, 1920 in Alum Bank, Bedford County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2740, 2742</sup> He died on Jun 29, 1988 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2740, 2742</sup>

Hulda Jane Hughes was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hulda Jane Hughes:

In 1960 and 1969, Hulda and Harry were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry L. Darr was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry L. Darr and Hulda Jane Hughes had the following children:

i. Shirley Ann<sup>9</sup> Darr<sup>1952, 2741-2742, 3114</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3114</sup> She married **John Gaydac** 

Notes for Shirley Ann Darr: In 1988, Shirley and John were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Sandra Jolene Darr<sup>1952, 2742</sup> She married Richard Yamber

Notes for Sandra Jolene Darr: In 1988, Sandra and Richard were living in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Harry Scott Darr<sup>1952, 2742, 3115-3116</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1954.<sup>3116</sup>
- 1062. iv. Lonnie L. Darr<sup>1952, 2742-2743, 3117-3118</sup> was born on May 06, 1958 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2743, 3117-3118</sup> He died on Jul 10, 2015 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2743, 3117</sup> He married **Carol ?**

**Lonnie L. Darr** was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. B. Jane Darr<sup>1952, 2742</sup> She married Edward Bernat

Notes for B. Jane Darr: In 1988, Janie and Edward were living in Lexington Park, Saint Mary's County, Maryland.

822. Jolene<sup>8</sup> Hughes (Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>932, 1948, 2744</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1931.<sup>2744</sup> She married Richard Paul Spicher He was born on Aug 05, 1930 in Revloc, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2745-2746</sup> He died on Jun 11, 1992 in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2745-2746</sup>

Notes for Jolene Hughes: In 1960 and 1969, Jolene and Richard were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Paul Spicher was buried in Lloyd Cemetery, Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Richard Paul Spicher and Jolene Hughes had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>9</sup> Spicher<sup>307</sup> She married **? Cinko**
- ii. ? Spicher<sup>307</sup> He married **? McAllister**
- 823. James E.<sup>8</sup> Bennett Sr. (Alton Smith<sup>7</sup>, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>934, 1956-1957, 1959, 1961, 2747</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1933 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>1956, 2747</sup> He died on Jun 01, 2013 in Lakeside-Marblehead, Ottawa County, Ohio.<sup>1956, 2747</sup> He married Carol Jean Fitz

James E. Bennett Sr. was buried in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James E. Bennett Sr. and Carol Jean Fitz had the following child: i. James E.<sup>9</sup> Bennett Jr.<sup>1956</sup>

824. Mary Etta<sup>8</sup> Misner (Mary Grace<sup>7</sup> Shultz, Charles<sup>6</sup> Shultz, William C.<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1967, 2753</sup> was born in 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>1967</sup> She married Homer B. Heitzenrater He was born on Jul 18, 1936 in Nanty Glo, Cambria County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>2753</sup> He died on Feb 25, 2018.<sup>2753</sup>

Homer B. Heitzenrater and Mary Etta Misner had the following children:

- i. David G.<sup>9</sup> Heitzenrater<sup>2753</sup>
- ii. Donald P. Heitzenrater<sup>2753</sup>
- 825. Bion Edwin<sup>8</sup> Tomb (Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 318, 1997, 2754-2755</sup> was born on Feb 13, 1921 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 318</sup> He died on Aug 13, 2009 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Jean Margaret Mowery, daughter of Roy C. Mowery and Pearl Taylor, on Jun 01, 1946.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Feb 20, 1923 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2756</sup> She died on Feb 09, 1988.<sup>109, 2756</sup>

Bion Edwin Tomb was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bion Edwin Tomb: Bion E. "Ed" Tomb

Bion E. "Ed" Tomb, 88, Homer City passed away peacefully in his sleep at home on Thursday, August 13, 2009. He was the son of John Bion and Cora (Miller) Tomb. Mr. Tomb was born February 13, 1921 in Armagh, PA.

He lived his entire life in Homer City and graduated from Homer-Center High School in 1938. Mr. Tomb was an Army Air Corp 1941-1945 WWII Veteran, lifetime member of the VFW Post # 1989, Indiana and American Legion Post # 493, Homer City, Lions Club and the Chestnut Ridge Men's Golf League.

He was the Owner Operator for many years of Tomb Trucking, a member of the Homer City Historical Society and a member of the Homer City United Presbyterian Church where he served as an Elder.

Throughout his life he enjoyed family, family events and holidays, golfing and traveling. In his latter years he spent enjoyable winters in Naples, Florida with his Special Friend and Companion Elaine Piccino.

Mr. Tomb is survived by Three (3) Children - Roy Bion Tomb and wife the former Brenda Burkey of Black Lick; Darleen and husband Wayne C. Weimer of Strongstown and Larry Edwin Tomb and wife the former Lorie Artim of Hillsdale, IL

One (1) Brother - Richard N. Tomb and wife the former Jean Altimus of Pittsburgh; and One (1) Sister - Phyllis Janet and husband Richard Nagy of Monroeville.

Five (5) Grandchildren - Martin and Jason Weimer; Haley, Eli and Patricia Tomb

Two (2) Great - Granddaughters

In addition to his parents he was preceded in death by his wife - Jean Mowery Tomb whom he married on June 1, 1946 and died on February 9, 1988; Brother - William Boyd Tomb and granddaughter - Angela Lee Tomb.

Friends will be received Sunday from 2-4 and 6-8 at the C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home, Homer City. A Funeral Service will be held Monday at 11:00 AM at the Homer City United Presbyterian Church with the Rev. Robert Goossen, officiating. Interment to follow in the Greenwood Cemetery. Graveside Military Rites will by conducted by the American Legion Post 493, Homer City.

Bion Edwin Tomb and Jean Margaret Mowery had the following children:

1063. i. Roy Bion<sup>9</sup> Tomb<sup>109, 3119</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3119</sup> He died on Jul 08, 2014 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3119</sup> He married **Brenda L. Burkey** on Aug 25, 1973.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Sep 24, 1949.

**Roy Bion Tomb** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Bion Tomb: In 2009, Roy and Brenda were living in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Roy Bion Tomb, 66, of Black Lick, PA passed away on Tuesday, July 8, 2014 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana, PA.

The son of Bion Edwin and Jean (Mowery) Tomb, he was born January 24, 1948 in Indiana, PA.

Roy graduated from Laura Lamar High School in 1965 and from Penn State with a Bachelor of Science in civil engineering in 1970. He was a licensed professional engineer in Pennsylvania and working for Force, Inc., Indiana. He also worked for Tomb Trucking for many years.

He was a member of the Pennsylvania National Guard serving in Company C 28th Signal Battalion, 28th Infantry Division, Latrobe, PA.

He was a member of the Black Lick Presbyterian Church where he was a ruling elder and was a 32nd degree member of Coudersport Consistory. He was a member and served as Past Master for two terms of Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM, Blairsville, where he presided over 800 Masonic funeral services.

Roy liked following Penn State and Steelers football and was an avid griller and enjoyed cooking for his family and friends.

Surviving are his wife, Brenda L. (Burkey) Tomb whom he married on August 25, 1973; a daughter, Haley L. Lohmann and her husband, Peter of Virginia Beach, VA and a son, Elijah Bion Tomb of Houston, TX; a brother, Larry Tomb and his wife, Lorrie of Hillsdale, IL and a sister, Darlene Weimer and her husband, Wayne of Strongstown.

He was preceded in death by his parents and an infant daughter, Angela in 1983. The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 P.M. Friday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA. A funeral service will be held at 11:00 A.M. Saturday at the Blairsville United Presbyterian Church, 137 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA, with Rev Timothy R. Monroe officiating.

Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

Masonic services will be held in the funeral home on Friday at 7:00 P.M. Military services will be accorded by the Blairsville VFW Post #5821 and the American Legion Post #0407.

1064. ii. Darleen Tomb<sup>109</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Oct 15, 2019 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Wayne C. Weimer about 1969.<sup>109</sup>

Darleen Tomb was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Darleen Tomb:

In 2009 and 2014, Darleen and Wayne were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Darleen T. Weimer, 70, Strongtown died October 15, 2019 at Shadyside Hospital. She was the daughter of the late Bion E. (Ed) Tomb and Jean M. Tomb and was born September 25, 1949 in Indiana, PA.

She was a member of the Homer City Presbyterian Church. She loved and adored her family and enjoyed spending time with them as they were the center of her life.

Darleen is survived by her husband of 50 years, Wayne C. Weimer; two sons, Marty (Tammy) Weimer and Jason (Jenny) Weimer. She is also survived by four grandchildren, Haleigh (Chad) Millward, Megan Weimer, Julia Weimer, Matthew Weimer and brother Larry (Lorrie) Tomb.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her brother Roy Tomb.

Friends will be received Friday from 3-7 PM at the C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home, Homer City where Funeral Services will be held Saturday at 2PM in the funeral home chapel. Interment to follow in the Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home

iii. Larry Edwin Tomb<sup>109, 2754-2755</sup> was born on Dec 02, 1955.<sup>2754</sup> He married **Lorrie Artim** in Jun 1977.<sup>2755</sup> She was born in Dec 1954.<sup>3120</sup>

Notes for Larry Edwin Tomb: In 2009 and 2014, Larry and Lorrie were living in Hillsdale, Rock Island County, Illinois.

826. Richard Neal<sup>8</sup> Tomb (Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1997, 2757-2760</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1924 in Boltz, East Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 1997, 2757</sup> He died on Aug 31, 2023 in Sarasota, Sarasota County, Florida. He married Jean Altemus, daughter of Charles Evans Altemus and Mabel Louise Hileman, on Oct 29, 1946.<sup>109</sup> She was born about 1927. She died on Dec 11, 2022 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Richard Neal Tomb** was buried in Brush Valley Methodist Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard Neal Tomb: In 2009, Richard and Jean were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Richard "Dick" Neal Tomb, a beloved husband, father, grandfather and great-grandfather, has died following a stroke on Aug. 31, 2023, in Sarasota, Fla., at age 99.

He was the son of J.B. Tomb and Cora Pearl (Miller) Tomb, born on March 20, 1924. He graduated Homer City High School in the Class of 1942 and was very proud of having four years of letters in basketball, as well as being on a championship team.

He served in the U.S. Navy in the Pacific Front during World War II, on the LSM 460. When he returned home, he married Jean Alternus on Oct. 29, 1946; they spent 76 years together until Jean died on Dec. 11, 2022.

They were blessed with two sons, Richard "Rick" Clyde Tomb and Dennis Neal Tomb, who passed away in 2005. Rick has two children, Jessica Duffy of Brentwood, N.H., and Benjamin Tomb, of Denver.

Dennis had three children, Autumn (Tomb) LaRotunda, Brandi (Tomb) Turcovsky and Charles Tomb. His grandchildren are Colin and Liam Duffy, Joey and Summer LaRotonda, and Sloane Turcovsky.

Dick was a devoted family man and was an active member of Hebron and Penn Hills United Presbyterian Churches, serving as elder and deacon over the years. He drove a truck for most of his life, mostly for Exxon, and loved all his cars. After he retired, he was active in several golf and bowling leagues, often as treasurer or secretary.

Though he died at his son's home in Florida, he lived in Homer City, Brush Valley, and Penn Hills for most of his life, as well as in Beatty Point Independent Living, Monroeville.

Funeral services will be held at Trenz Funeral Home Inc., 11110 Frankstown Road, Penn Hills, on Saturday at 10 a.m. Interment to follow at Brush Valley United Methodist Cemetery.

**Jean Altemus** was buried in Brush Valley Union Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jean Alternus:

In 2006, Jean and Dick were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Jean (Altemus) Tomb, 95, of Pittsburgh, formerly of Brush Valley, passed away Sunday, Dec. 11, 2022.

She was a beloved wife, mother, grandmother, great-grandmother, daughter and sibling to her family members.

She is survived by her husband, Richard N. Tomb; her son, Richard C. Tomb (Nancy); her siblings,

### Generation 8 (cont.)

Dickie and Don Altemus; her grandchildren, Jessica Duffy, Ben Tomb, Autumn Larotonda, and Brandi and Charlie Tomb; and great-grandchildren, Colin, Liam, Joey and Summer.

She was preceded in death by her son, Dennis N. Tomb; her parents, Charles and Mabel (Hileman) Altemus; and her siblings, Vera Douglas, Elizabeth Miller, Clyde and Charles Altemus, Frances Poore, Nancy Wida and William Altemus.

There will be no visitation. A funeral service for Jean will be held at 10 a.m. Wednesday at Charles W. Trenz Funeral Home Inc., 11110 Frankstown Road, Penn Hills. Interment will take place at Brush Valley Union Lutheran Cemetery.

Richard Neal Tomb and Jean Altemus had the following children:

- 1065. i. Richard Clyde<sup>9</sup> Tomb<sup>109, 2759</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1950.<sup>2759</sup> He married Nancy?
- 1066. ii. Dennis Neal Tomb<sup>109, 2760, 3121-3122</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1955.<sup>2760, 3121</sup> He died on Sep 15, 2005 in Penn Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3122</sup> He married **Diane**
- 827. William Miller<sup>8</sup> Tomb (Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1997, 2761-2763</sup> was born on Aug 24, 1925 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2761-2762</sup> He died on Jan 13, 1991 in New Florence, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania.<sup>2762</sup> He married **Georgene M. McCachren** She was born on Dec 09, 1930 in Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2763</sup> She died on Mar 05, 2019 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2763</sup>

William Miller Tomb was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

William Miller Tomb and Georgene M. McCachren had the following children:

- i. Beverly Jan<sup>9</sup> Tomb<sup>2763</sup> was born in 1953.
- ii. William Boyd Tomb<sup>2763, 3123-3124</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1955.<sup>3123-3124</sup> He died on Apr 03, 2003.<sup>3123</sup>

**William Boyd Tomb** was buried in Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Marianne Tomb<sup>2763, 3125</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1957.<sup>3125</sup> She married **? Snyder**
- 828. Charles Ray<sup>8</sup> Jennings (Charles Floyd John<sup>7</sup>, Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1006, 2010, 2765-2767</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1944 in Prosser, Benton County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Carol Jean Ellingson, daughter of Gale Ellingson; Ellingson, on Aug 01, 1964 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Marianne Wells on Nov 14, 1989 in Eureka Springs, Carroll County, Arkansas.<sup>12</sup>

Charles Ray Jennings and Carol Jean Ellingson had the following children:

- Cheryl Lynn<sup>9</sup> Jennings<sup>12, 14, 3126-3127</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1968.<sup>3127</sup> She married Dale Karl Wine on Jul 15, 1996 in Midland, Klamath County, Oregon.<sup>3126</sup>
- 1067. ii. Troy Scott Jennings<sup>2767, 3128-3129</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1971.<sup>3128</sup> He married **Tamara Jean Mast**, daughter of Roger Mast and Kathleen ?, on Sep 18, 1993 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2767</sup> She was born on Aug 10, 1968.<sup>3130</sup>
- 1068. iii. Kami Suzanne Jennings<sup>12, 14, 3131-3132</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1976.<sup>3132</sup> She married **Jason Means** on May 18, 1996 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Charles Ray Jennings and Marianne Wells had the following child: iv. Olivia Rose<sup>9</sup> Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1998.<sup>12</sup>

829. **Donald Clayton**<sup>8</sup> **Jennings** (Charles Floyd John<sup>7</sup>, Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1006, 2010, 2768</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1948 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2010, 2768</sup> He died on Apr 28, 1985 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2010</sup> He married **Deborah Lynn Freeburg** on Jul 03, 1971 in Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.<sup>2010</sup>

**Donald Clayton Jennings** was buried in Resthaven Memory Gardens, Le Mars, Plymouth County, Iowa.

Donald Clayton Jennings and Deborah Lynn Freeburg had the following children:

- i. Čatina Lynne<sup>9</sup> Jennings<sup>2010, 3133-3134</sup> was born on Oct 04, 1976 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>3133</sup> She married **? Sauder**
- ii. Tyler Christian Jennings<sup>2010</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1981 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 830. Berry Lee<sup>8</sup> Jennings (Walter Raymond<sup>7</sup> Jr., Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong,

### Generation 8 (cont.)

Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2015, 2769-2772</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1945 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>2770-2771</sup> He married (1) **Betty Jo Vannatta** on Oct 04, 1963 in Deesden, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>2769</sup> She was born in 1945.<sup>2769</sup> He married (2) **Diane Demarest Winegar** on Dec 30, 1988 in Lees Summit, Jackson County, Missouri. He married (3) **Jennifer Marie Weber** on Feb 28, 2009 in Lees Summit, Jackson, Missouri.<sup>2771</sup> She was born on Dec 03, 1961 in Missouri.<sup>2771</sup>

Berry Lee Jennings and Betty Jo Vannatta had the following children:

- i. Christine Anne<sup>9</sup> Jennings<sup>3135-3136</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1968 in Columbia, Boone County, Missouri.<sup>3135</sup> She married **Randall Wayne Scarborough** on Aug 14, 1993 in Lees Summit, Jackson County, Missouri.<sup>3136</sup> He was born on Nov 03, 1966 in Lees Summit, Jackson County, Missouri.<sup>3137</sup>
- ii. Jeffrey Lee Jennings<sup>12, 14, 3138-3139</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1971 in Columbia, Boone County, Missouri.<sup>3139</sup> He married **Michelle L. Barnes** on Jun 19, 1993 in Saint Louis County, Minnesota.<sup>3138</sup>

Berry Lee Jennings and Diane Demarest Winegar had no children.

Berry Lee Jennings and Jennifer Marie Weber had no children.

831. **Walter Campbell<sup>8</sup> Jennings** (Walter Raymond<sup>7</sup> Jr., Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2012, 2015, 2773</sup> was born on Sep 15, 1948 in Austin, Travis County, Texas.<sup>2012</sup> He married **Tina Charmine Guen** on Dec 17, 1971 in Skagit County, Washington.<sup>2773</sup> She was born in 1953 in Arlington, Washington, USA.<sup>2773</sup>

Walter Campbell Jennings and Tina Charmine Guen had the following children:

- i. Laura Marie<sup>9</sup> Jennings<sup>12, 14, 3140</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1977 in Missouri.<sup>3140</sup>
- ii. Natalie Kathleen Jennings<sup>12, 14, 3141</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1979 in Missouri.<sup>3141</sup> She married **?** Smith
- iii. Leslie Camille Jennings<sup>12, 14, 3142</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1982 in Missouri.<sup>3142</sup> She married ?
   Dearth
- 832. Lucinda Anne<sup>8</sup> Jennings (Walter Raymond<sup>7</sup> Jr., Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2014-2015</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1950 in Austin, Travis County, Texas.<sup>2014</sup> She married Charles Samuel Gunter on Aug 02, 1969 in Sedalia, Pettis County, Missouri.<sup>12</sup> He was born on May 05, 1946.<sup>2774</sup>

Charles Samuel Gunter and Lucinda Anne Jennings had the following children:

- i. Zachary Charles<sup>9</sup> Gunter<sup>12, 14, 3143</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1976 in Columbia, Boone County, Missouri.<sup>3143</sup>
- ii. Micah Jennings Gunter<sup>12, 14, 3144</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1981 in Columbia, Boone County, Missouri.<sup>3144</sup>
- 833. Judith Lee<sup>8</sup> Strong (Esther Leona<sup>7</sup> Jennings, Walter<sup>6</sup> Jennings, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 2016</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1949 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ray Roger Hansen** on Jun 06, 1969 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 19, 1947 in Jasper, Pipestone County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup>

Ray Roger Hansen and Judith Lee Strong had the following children:

- 1069. i. Barbara Ann<sup>9</sup> Hansen<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1971 in Fargo, Cass County, North Dakota.<sup>12</sup> She married David Charles Randolph on Jun 15, 1991 in Ridgeway, Lenawee County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 12, 1969 in Tecumseh, Lenawee County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>
   ii. Brian Ray Hansen<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1974.<sup>12</sup>
- 834. Janelle Marie<sup>8</sup> Strong (Esther Leona<sup>7</sup> Jennings, Walter<sup>6</sup> Jennings, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup>, Jacob<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>2775-2776</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1953.<sup>12</sup> She married Alfred Stanley Freeburg on Oct 14, 1972 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 19, 1954.<sup>2777</sup>

Alfred Stanley Freeburg and Janelle Marie Strong had the following children:

- i. Paul Brandt<sup>9</sup> Freeburg<sup>2776, 3145</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1976 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2776, 3145</sup> He died on Sep 09, 2005 in Boston, Suffolk County, Massachusetts.<sup>2776</sup> He married **Emily J. Tummons** on Dec 11, 1999 in Rolla, Phelps County, Missouri.<sup>3145</sup> She was born on Sep 16, 1977 in Missouri.<sup>3145</sup>
- ii. Kent Matthew Freeburg<sup>12, 14, 3146</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1980 in Iowa.<sup>3146</sup> He married **Carrie Jean Buchholz** on Mar 06, 2005 in Kingsville, Johnson County, Missouri.<sup>3146</sup> She was born on Sep 17, 1981 in Illinois.<sup>3146</sup>
- iii. Darin Scott Freeburg<sup>12, 14</sup> was born on May 02, 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- 835. Harold Ray<sup>8</sup> Holmes Sr. (Etta Mae<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong,

Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 18, 1924 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jun 10, 1952.<sup>12</sup> He married **Romona Curtis** on May 07, 1948.<sup>12</sup>

Harold Ray Holmes Sr. and Romona Curtis had the following children:

- i. David<sup>9</sup> Holmes<sup>12</sup> was born on May 11, 1950 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Harold Holmes Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1952 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

836. Lorraine<sup>8</sup> Holmes (Etta Mae<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2781-2782</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1926 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12, 2782</sup> She died on Oct 14, 1963 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>2781</sup> She married (1) George Brook Curtis in Apr 1946 in Utah County, Utah.<sup>2782</sup> He was born on Nov 25, 1924 in Orangeville, Emery County, Utah.<sup>2782</sup> She married (2) Byrce McEwan on Mar 14, 1956.<sup>12</sup>

George Brook Curtis and Lorraine Holmes had the following child:

i. Deborah<sup>9</sup> Curtis<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1956 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Byrce McEwan and Lorraine Holmes had the following children:

i. Mark<sup>9</sup> McEwan<sup>2781, 3147</sup> was born on May 26, 1959 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>3147</sup> He died on Oct 14, 1963 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>2781, 3147</sup>

Mark McEwan was buried in Lehi City Cemetery, Lehi, Utah County, Utah.

ii. Kevin McEwan<sup>2781, 3148</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1960 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>3148</sup> He died on Oct 14, 1963 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>2781, 3148</sup>

Kevin McEwan was buried in Lehi City Cemetery, Lehi, Utah County, Utah.

837. Kenneth Vern<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1926 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Esther Hazel Leighty on Mar 15, 1959.<sup>12</sup>

Kenneth Vern Blackburn and Esther Hazel Leighty had the following children:

- i. Elizabeth Kay<sup>9</sup> Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1960 in LaMesa, San Diego County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Gerald Lee Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on May 02, 1964 in Alhambra, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 838. Edna Mae<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1931 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on May 13, 1965.<sup>12</sup> She married Lamont Russie Decol on Dec 02, 1951.<sup>12</sup>

Lamont Russie Decol and Edna Mae Blackburn had the following children:

- i. Gerald Robert<sup>9</sup> Decol<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Nonalee Ann Decol<sup>12</sup>
- 839. Alfred John<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 13, 1933 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Shirlee Sue Yoeman on Nov 12, 1954.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Ann Mecham on Jul 15, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Alfred John Blackburn and Shirlee Sue Yoeman had the following child:

i. Susan Clair<sup>9</sup> Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 20, 1955 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Alfred John Blackburn and Ann Mecham had no children.

840. Ralph Mower<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 04, 1935 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Janet Mary Varga on Oct 12, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Ralph Mower Blackburn and Janet Mary Varga had the following children:

- i. Craig Lance<sup>9</sup> Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1964 in San Diego, San Diego County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Douglas Leigh Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 19, 1965 in San Diego, San Diego County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Shauna Kay Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 08, 1967 in San Diego, San Diego County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Wendy Sue Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1970 in San Diego, San Diego County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 841. Thomas Glenn<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup>

Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1936 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Joan Coolican** on Feb 14, 1957.<sup>12</sup>

Thomas Glenn Blackburn and Joan Coolican had the following child:

- i. Harold Vern<sup>9</sup> Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 15, 1962 in Berkeley, Alameda County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 842. JoAnn<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1941 in Duchesne, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Gerlad L. Hendrickson on Apr 05, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Gerlad L. Hendrickson and JoAnn Blackburn had the following children:

- i. Randi Jo<sup>9</sup> Hendrickson<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1962 in Dugway, Tooele County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Traci Jean Hendrickson<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1965 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Kari Jaye Hendrickson<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1970 in Fort Carson, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Kristi Jeneen Hendrickson<sup>12</sup> was born on May 15, 1973 in Fort Carson, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- 843. Larry David<sup>8</sup> Blackburn (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1943 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Margrett Ann Betts

Larry David Blackburn and Margrett Ann Betts had the following children:

- i. Corey David<sup>9</sup> Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1970 in San Gabriel, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Karen Ann Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1971 in San Gabriel, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. James Lee Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1972 in San Gabriel, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Jenny Lynn Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1976 in San Gabriel, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Jerry Vern Blackburn<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1978 in Afton, Lincoln County, Wyoming.<sup>12</sup>
- 844. **Ranae**<sup>8</sup> **Blackburn** (Letha Pearl<sup>7</sup> Mower, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1946 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Gregg Layne** on May 29, 1968.<sup>12</sup>

James Gregg Layne and Ranae Blackburn had the following children:

- i. Jay Michael<sup>9</sup> Layne<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1969 in Honolulu, Honolulu County, Hawaii.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Karen Michelle Layne<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1975 in Augsburg, Bavaria, Germany.<sup>12</sup>
- 845. Gale Reed<sup>8</sup> Mower (Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1930 in Roosevelt, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Connie Jean Thompson on Jun 18, 1952.<sup>12</sup>

Gale Reed Mower and Connie Jean Thompson had the following children:

- i. LaVar T.<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 27, 1953 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kathleen Anna Alvis**
- ii. Utahna Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 21, 1956 in Tucson, Pima County, Arizona.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. JoGale Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 24, 1957 in Ruidosa, Lincoln County, New Mexico.<sup>12</sup> She married Steven Rowland on Feb 05, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 846. Lynn Elton<sup>8</sup> Mower (Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1932 in Fort Duchesne, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Marie S. Eskelson on Sep 19, 1952.<sup>12</sup>

Lynn Elton Mower and Marie S. Eskelson had the following children:

- i. Vickie Lynn<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1953 in El Paso, El Paso County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She married **Don Carlos Vega**
- 1070. ii. Judy Marie Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1956 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Lawrence Henry Lazenby** on Jan 17, 1975.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Patricia Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1958 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She died on Sep 23, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Brenda Lee Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 07, 1959 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

- v. Larry Douglas Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 28, 1961 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. David Gary Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1964 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Joanne Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1965 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- viii. Janet Mower  $^{\rm 12}$  was born on Mar 19, 1969 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.  $^{\rm 12}$
- ix. Stephen Brent Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 02, 1971 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 847. Marilyn<sup>8</sup> Mower (Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1934 in Fort Duchesne, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Donald Earl Lougee on Apr 24, 1953.<sup>12</sup>

Donald Earl Lougee and Marilyn Mower had the following children:

- i. Bonnie Kay<sup>9</sup> Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 02, 1954 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kenneth Donald Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1955 in Logan, Cache County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Wayne Reed Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 07, 1957 in Kanab, Kane County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Gary John Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1958 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He died on Aug 04, 1958.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Betty Rae Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1959 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. David Earl Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1961 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Douglas Alan Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1962 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- viii. Cheri Ann Lougee<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 26, 1965 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 848. Bettie Gene<sup>8</sup> Mower (Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 19, 1936 in Bennett, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Jack Carroll on Jun 28, 1957.<sup>12</sup>

Jack Carroll and Bettie Gene Mower had the following children:

- i. Debra Ann<sup>9</sup> Carroll<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1959 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Beverly Carroll<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1960 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Rodney Jack Carroll<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1964 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Julie Kay Carroll<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 01, 1968 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Becky Lynne Carroll<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1971 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 849. Charles Richard<sup>8</sup> Mower (Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1938 in Roosevelt, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Barbara Reed Jenson on Jun 25, 1961.<sup>12</sup>

Charles Richard Mower and Barbara Reed Jenson had the following children:

- i. Gordon Bruce<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 25, 1963 in Shirley, Middlesex County, Massachusetts.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Carrie Christine Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 01, 1965 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Russell C. Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1969 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 850. **Kathleen<sup>8</sup> Mower** (Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1940 in Roosevelt, Duchesne County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Marvin Wayne Pugh** on May 03, 1967.<sup>12</sup>

Marvin Wayne Pugh and Kathleen Mower had the following children:

- i. Scott Wayne<sup>9</sup> Pugh<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 03, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Raelyn Marie Pugh<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1971.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Ellen Ranae Pugh<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 16, 1975.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Bonnie Jean Pugh<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 25, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 851. **Ruel Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Mower** (Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Oct 28, 1915 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Lela Caroline Cox** on Dec 22, 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Ruel Lee Mower and Lela Caroline Cox had the following children:

- 1071. i. Charlotte Ann<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1942 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Karl Reed Collard** on Dec 01, 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- 1072. ii. Gary Ruel Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1944 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 22, 1970.<sup>12</sup> He married **Ruth Ann Beck** on Feb 03, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- 1073. iii. Lela Dawn Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1946 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ivan J. Shelley** on Jul 15, 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- 1074. iv. Robert Craig Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1949 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

- He married **Carol Lee Johnson** on Apr 20, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
- 867. v. Pamela Kaye Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1953 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Willis Aime** on Dec 15, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- 852. Sheldon Blain<sup>8</sup> Mower (Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on May 02, 1918 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died in Nov 1978.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Dorothy Rigby on Oct 09, 1938.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Lois N. Fulton on Jun 27, 1943.<sup>12</sup>

Sheldon Blain Mower and Dorothy Rigby had the following child: 1075. i. Barbara Lynn<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> She married **Charles Jeppson** 

Sheldon Blain Mower and Lois N. Fulton had the following children:

- ii. Larry Blaine<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 03, 1944 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Ricky Brian Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1947 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- 1076. iv. Steven Brent Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He married **Judy Brewer** on Feb 01, 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 1077. v. Gregory Brian Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1951 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married **Leslie Ann Sicade** on Jul 07, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Linda Lois Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1954 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Turner** on Jun 15, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. Dana Bruce Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 18, 1956 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
  - viii. Scott Bradley Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 25, 1960 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- 853. Vivian Eva<sup>8</sup> Mower (Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1920 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Harold Blaine Brown on Jul 21, 1941.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Vivian Eva Mower:

In 1967, Vivian and Harold were living in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.

Harold Blaine Brown and Vivian Eva Mower had the following children:

- 1078. i. Randy Blaine<sup>9</sup> Brown<sup>12</sup> was born in Sep in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Mary Johnson** in Aug 1966.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Michael Baline Brown<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1944 in Columbia, Richland County, South Carolina.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Sherri Rushton** He married (2) **Claudia Kudrich**
  - iii. Debra Sharline Brown<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1953 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael B. Goble** on Jul 21, 1953.<sup>12</sup>
- 854. Eldon Lavern<sup>8</sup> Mower (Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 1020</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1923.<sup>12</sup> He married Winifred Jeanne Anderson on Jun 11, 1944.<sup>12</sup>

Eldon Lavern Mower and Winifred Jeanne Anderson had the following children:

- 1079. i. Susan Jeanne<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1945 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Joseph Vincent Martinez** on Jul 14, 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- 1080. ii. Dennis Wayne Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 23, 1946 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 31, 1975 in Bountiful, Davis County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jill Kowallis** on Aug 28, 1971.<sup>12</sup>
- 1081. iii. Barry David Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1947 in Seattle, King County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kathleen Stevens** on Mar 24, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Jeanine Dee Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1952 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Cathy Celeste Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1954 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - vi. Carey Alan Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 26, 1955 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - vii. April Sharline Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1956 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 855. **Robert Eugene**<sup>8</sup> **Mower** (William Dodd<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1926 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Annette Rae Peterson** on Feb 19, 1926.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Eugene Mower and Annette Rae Peterson had the following children:

1082. i. Kenneth E.<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12, 3149</sup> was born in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Melinda J. Cumings** on Dec 05, 1973 in Reno, Washoe County, Nevada.<sup>3149</sup>

- 1083. ii. Jan Lee Mower<sup>12</sup> She married **Ted Hunt** on Apr 03, 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 1084. iii. Kaye Mower<sup>12</sup> She married Richard Vanderhoof
  - iv. Nannette Mower<sup>12</sup> She married **Dale Ervien** on Mar 11, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Lynette Mower<sup>12</sup>
- 856. Owen Scovill<sup>8</sup> Mower (William Dodd<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1928 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Peggy Mock on Nov 21, 1952.<sup>12</sup>

Owen Scovill Mower and Peggy Mock had the following children:

- i. Cindy<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> She married **Ted E. Harding** on Mar 03, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Steven Mower<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Randy Mower<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Tracy Mower<sup>12</sup> was born in 1953 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Melody Ann Fotheringham** on Apr 28, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 857. **Alene**<sup>8</sup> **Mower** (William Dodd<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1930 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **William Riser**

William Riser and Alene Mower had the following child:

i. Kathy Ann<sup>9</sup> Riser<sup>12</sup> was born on May 21, 1963 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

858. **Darrel Linden<sup>8</sup> Mower** (Christian Linden<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 22, 1936 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Sharon LaRue Mower** on Nov 17, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Darrel Linden Mower and Sharon LaRue Mower had the following children:

- i. Wayne Ernest<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1956 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Diana Saxton** on Dec 16, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Elaine Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1958 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Eldon D. Pulley** on Jul 29, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 859. Phyllis<sup>8</sup> Hansen (Elsie Matilda<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1924 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Samuel Roy Oakley on Jan 15, 1944.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Malcolm McCaleb Edmiston on May 22, 1949.<sup>12</sup>

Samuel Roy Oakley and Phyllis Hansen had the following children:

- 1085. i. Sherrie Raye<sup>9</sup> Oakley<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1945 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Ernie Hansen on Aug 11, 1967.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Gary Myers on Mar 02, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 1086. ii. Karin Michelle Oakley<sup>12</sup> was born on May 09, 1949 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Troy Corbin** on Jun 15, 1968.<sup>12</sup>

Malcolm McCaleb Edmiston and Phyllis Hansen had no children.

860. Ray Dee<sup>8</sup> Hansen (Elsie Matilda<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2783-2785</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1929 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>2784</sup> He married (1) Betty Jo Vodopich on Dec 04, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Constance Sorensen on Dec 18, 1959 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2783</sup>

Notes for Ray Dee Hansen:

In 2019, Ray and Connie were living in Greeley, Weld County, Colorado.

Ray Dee Hansen and Betty Jo Vodopich had the following children:

1087. i. Marc Ray<sup>9</sup> Hansen<sup>2785, 3150</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1953 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) **Elizabeth Marie Reeder** on Mar 01, 1974 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>3150</sup> He married (2) **Elena ?** 

> Notes for Marc Ray Hansen: In 2019, Mark and Elena were living in Midway, Wasatch County, Utah.

ii. Lynette Dee Hansen<sup>12, 2785, 3151</sup> was born on Jun 08, 1956 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>2785</sup> She died on Oct 12, 2019 in Saint George, Washington County, Utah.<sup>2785</sup>

Ray Dee Hansen and Constance Sorensen had the following children:

- iii. Rafelle<sup>9</sup> Hansen<sup>3152</sup> was born on Aug 09, 1961 in Ukiah, Mendocino County, California.<sup>3152</sup> She married **? Dart**
- iv. Michelle R. Hansen<sup>3153-3154</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1962 in Ukiah, Mendocino County, California.<sup>3154</sup> She married (1) Jerry E. Evans on Mar 29, 1980 in Monterey County, California.<sup>3153</sup> He was born in 1958.<sup>3153</sup> She married (2) ? Poulsen
- v. Janelle Hansen<sup>3155</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1964 in Ukiah, Mendocino County, California.<sup>3155</sup> She married **? Clark**
- vi. Lisa Hansen<sup>3156</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1966 in Ukiah, Mendocino County, California.<sup>3156</sup> She married **? Harshman**
- 861. Joyce<sup>8</sup> Nelson (Erma Larina<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2786</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1932 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married William Maurice Rose on Dec 01, 1950 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2786</sup>

William Maurice Rose and Joyce Nelson had the following children:

- 1088. i. Julie Ann<sup>9</sup> Rose<sup>12</sup> was born in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Ray** Steward Ludlow on Dec 21, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Lori Sue Rose<sup>12</sup> was born in 1951 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 862. Richard Seth<sup>8</sup> Blonquist (Erma Larina<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1937 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Jimenez on Mar 05, 1960.<sup>12</sup>

Richard Seth Blonquist and Mary Jimenez had the following children:

- i. Leisa<sup>9</sup> Blonquist<sup>12</sup> was born on May 30, 1961 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. David Blonquist<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 29, 1964 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Steven Blonguist<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 23, 1969 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 863. Robert Paul<sup>8</sup> Blonquist (Erma Larina<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 02, 1937.<sup>12</sup> He married Lona Bindbeutel on Dec 13, 1967.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Paul Blonquist and Lona Bindbeutel had the following children:

- i. Ryan<sup>9</sup> Blonquist<sup>12</sup> was born in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Robert Lester Blonquist<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1970 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 864. Raymond Kent<sup>8</sup> Clark (Erna Maurina<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 26, 1948 in Fullerton, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Lesley Lynn Little on Jun 05, 1971.<sup>12</sup>

Raymond Kent Clark and Lesley Lynn Little had the following child:

i. Justin<sup>9</sup> Clark<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1971 in El Cajon, San Diego County, California.<sup>12</sup>
 865. Janell<sup>8</sup> Mower (Paul Archie<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 29, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Phillip Cooper in 1958.<sup>12</sup>

Phillip Cooper and Janell Mower had the following children:

- i. Christy Lynn<sup>9</sup> Cooper<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1960 in Chino, San Bernardino County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kathi Ann Cooper<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1962 in Chino, San Bernardino County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 866. Paulette<sup>8</sup> Mower (Paul Archie<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2787</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1941.<sup>12</sup> She married Roy Mayette in 1960.<sup>12</sup>

Roy Mayette and Paulette Mower had the following child:

- i. Troy Anthony<sup>9</sup> Mayette<sup>12, 2787, 3157</sup> was born on Feb 07, 1970 in Riverside County, California.<sup>2787, 3157</sup>
- 867. **Pamela Kaye<sup>9</sup> Mower** (Paul Archie<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1953 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Willis Aime** on Dec 15, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Willis Aime and Pamela Kaye Mower had the following children:

i. Jason Michael<sup>10</sup> Aime<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1974 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

ii. Allison Marie Aime<sup>12</sup> was born on May 13, 1977 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
 868. John Paul<sup>8</sup> Abbott (Venna Elaine<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1943 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Sue Ann Judd on Jan 10, 1969.<sup>12</sup>

John Paul Abbott and Sue Ann Judd had the following children:

- i. Amile<sup>9</sup> Abbott<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 22, 1970 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Alyson Abbott<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 11, 1973 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Zachary Abbott<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1976 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 869. Marlene Elaine<sup>8</sup> Abbott (Venna Elaine<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 15, 1950.<sup>12</sup> She married Brent Eugene Bair on May 16, 1969.<sup>12</sup>

Brent Eugene Bair and Marlene Elaine Abbott had the following child:

- i. Andrea<sup>9</sup> Bair<sup>12</sup> was born on May 16, 1972 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 870. Ernest Keith<sup>8</sup> Poulsen (Melba Chloe<sup>7</sup> Mower, Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1923 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mavis Page on May 02, 1944.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Alexina Bray Woodbury

Ernest Keith Poulsen and Mavis Page had the following children:

- 1089. i. Rhonda<sup>9</sup> Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1945 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Philip Yorgason** on Nov 08, 1963.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. LeAnn Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1947 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Jack William Clark II** on Mar 11, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Shanna K. Poulsen<sup>3158</sup> was born on Aug 18, 1951 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Henry Joe Dumas** on Jun 05, 1969.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Marlene Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 26, 1953 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Terrence Milton Bills on Jun 12, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Ernest Keith Poulsen and Alexina Bray Woodbury had no children.

871. Robert Glen<sup>8</sup> Poulsen (Melba Chloe<sup>7</sup> Mower, Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1926 in Bingham Canyon, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Estella Kay Stringer on Mar 30, 1945.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rae Barnett on Mar 18, 1949.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Glen Poulsen and Estella Kay Stringer had no children.

Robert Glen Poulsen and Rae Barnett had the following children:

- i. Paula Ruth<sup>9</sup> Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1952 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Glenda Rae Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on May 18, 1954 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Melba Shirleen Poulsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1961 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 872. Kathryn<sup>8</sup> Poulsen (Melba Chloe<sup>7</sup> Mower, Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 09, 1944 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Del Ray Eastman** on Jul 29, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Del Ray Eastman and Kathryn Poulsen had the following child:

- i. Holly Lynne<sup>9</sup> Eastman<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 08, 1963 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 873. Horace Eugene<sup>8</sup> Allred (Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1933 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Hazel Melba Hunnicutt on Oct 30, 1953 in Pascagoula, Jackson County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 06, 1935 in Porterville, Kemper County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>

Horace Eugene Allred and Hazel Melba Hunnicutt had the following children:

- 1090. i. Gloria Jean<sup>9</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1955 in Portsmouth, Norfolk County, Virginia.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Thomas Watson Puckett She married (2) Kerry Glen Burrnett on Sep 01, 1978 in Livingston, Sumter County, Alabama.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1955 in York, Sumter County, Alabama.<sup>12</sup>
- 1091. ii. Blaine Lee Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1956 in Portsmouth, Norfolk County, Virginia.<sup>12</sup> He married **Helen Diane Cardwell** on Mar 30, 1978.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 14, 1952 in Lenoir,

Caldwell County, North Carolina.<sup>12</sup>

- 1092. iii. Raymond Nelson Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1957 in Las Cruses, Dona Ana County, New Mexico.<sup>12</sup> He married **Shirley Ann Deason** on Jun 30, 1978 in Porterville, Jackson County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 19, 1955 in Mobile, Mobile County, Alabama.<sup>12</sup>
- 874. Robert Armond<sup>8</sup> Allred (Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 01, 1935 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Claudia Eileen Nestman on Dec 29, 1969 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 07, 1944 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Armond Allred and Claudia Eileen Nestman had the following children:

- 1093. i. Debra Mae<sup>9</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1971 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Randy Mecham** on Jul 21, 1989 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Audrey Lynne Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 22, 1972 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Cody Marie Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1976 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Macey Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on May 18, 1980 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 875. Diane Florence<sup>8</sup> Allred (Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1939 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married Larry Clark Taylor on Aug 18, 1961 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 28, 1935 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Larry Clark Taylor and Diane Florence Allred had the following children:

- 1094. i. Sheila Ann<sup>9</sup> Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1964 in Campbell, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **James Heaton** on Jun 27, 1981 in Chico, Butte County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 21, 1959 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 1095. ii. Jeffery Lynn Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on May 22, 1965 in Campbell, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Penny Pack** on Dec 12, 1987 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 02, 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jeffery Lynn Taylor: 1879 Siggard Dr., Salt Lake City, UT 84106 - (801) 487-9043 (Feb 1996)

1096. iii. Scott Allen Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1969 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Melissa Anne Stephens** on Nov 30, 1991 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 26, 1971 in Orange, Orange County, California.<sup>12</sup>

> Notes for Scott Allen Taylor: 210 W. Lake St. Krvm, TX 76249 (817) 482-7024 (Feb 1996)

876. Paul Watts<sup>8</sup> Allred (Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2789</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1946 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Jean Hermanson on Feb 10, 1968 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 16, 1947 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Paul Watts Allred:

Note written in Birthday card to son Paul Watts Allred Dated Sept. 9, 1995.

Happy Birthday Paul Watts Allred - your mother took H.E. and Robert to Kanosh, Utah in July 1935 so we could save enough money so we could go to the Logan Temple in September. I paid a man \$10.00 to ride with him from San Francisco, CA to Salt Lake City, UT. Your mother rode the bus with your brothers to S.L.C. We stayed over night with my Father. Your Mother's uncle Harry Bowen took us to Logan the next day. That saved us some money. We stayed over night in a Hotel, the next morning we ate our

breakfast, then we walked up to the Temple. We had to walk across a little stream of water on a little bridge. Your mother said the clear water looked so good. We had our endowments, sealings and had our marriage solomized at the altar for all enternity. We took a train ride back to Oakland, CA and got a ferry boat and crossed the bay, then rode #21 Street Car to our apartment. When we came in our apt. we had enough money to buy a quart of milk and a nickel to ride the street car back to my work. The best birthday gift your mother and I could ever give you and your brothers and sister, is that you last 4 were born under the Covenants we made September 4, 1935 at the Logan Temple.

Your father with Love, A. E. Allred

Paul Watts Allred and Mary Jean Hermanson had the following children:

- i. Barbara Ellen<sup>9</sup> Allred<sup>12, 3159</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1969 in RAF Lankenheath, Suffolk County, England.<sup>12</sup> She married **Timothy Matthew Silva** He was born on May 06, 1967 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 1097. ii. Sarah Louise Allred<sup>12, 3159</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1973 in Limestone, Aroostook County, Maine.<sup>12</sup> She married **Michael Alan Larsen** on Nov 23, 1991 in Oakland, Alameda County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 24, 1969 in Navato, Marin County, California.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Laura Irene Allred<sup>12, 3160</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1974 in Limestone, Aroostook County, Maine.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Robert Russell Allred<sup>12, 3160</sup> was born on Feb 10, 1978 in Albuquerque, Bernalillo County, New Mexico.<sup>12, 3161</sup>
  - v. Steven Christopher Allred<sup>12, 3160</sup> was born on Sep 28, 1983 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 877. David Watts<sup>8</sup> Allred (Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1950 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Cheryl Lynn Gazaway on Feb 10, 1973 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Nov 15, 1952 in Nashville, Davidson County, Tennessee.<sup>12</sup>

David Watts Allred and Cheryl Lynn Gazaway had the following children:

- i. Russell Scott<sup>9</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 03, 1975 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Teresa Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on May 20, 1977 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 878. Carole L.<sup>8</sup> Wright (Veda Leoma<sup>7</sup> Allred, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 17, 1945 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married Ronald Vincent Potter on Sep 13, 1967.<sup>12</sup>

Ronald Vincent Potter and Carole L. Wright had the following children:

- i. Jennifer E.<sup>9</sup> Potter<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 16, 1972.<sup>12, 3162</sup>
- ii. Brian St. James<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 29, 1974.<sup>12, 3162</sup>

Notes for Brian St. James: Changed Surname from POTTER - Source: Veda Allred (Grandmother), Ltr received 28 November 1995.

879. Keith Frank<sup>8</sup> Barton (Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup> Mower, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 06, 1921 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Katherine McKenny on Jun 12, 1944.<sup>12</sup>

Keith Frank Barton and Katherine McKenny had the following children:

- 1098. i. Katie Lynn Mower<sup>9</sup> Barton<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1947 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **Robert Sturgis** on Jun 08, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
- 1099. ii. Kent Prescott Mower Barton<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1949 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married **Jolene Brown** on Jan 10, 1974.<sup>12</sup>
- 1100. iii. Karen Yvonne Mower Barton<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1952 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **Kenneth H. Robinson Jr.** on Oct 20, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Kirk Melvin Mower Barton<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1959 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
  - v. Katie Annette Mower Barton<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1964 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 880. Joycelyn Vera<sup>8</sup> Mower (Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 29, 1924 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Robert McCausland She married (2) Leslie Jay Paul on Dec 29, 1951.<sup>12</sup>

Robert McCausland and Joycelyn Vera Mower had the following child:

i. Susan Lynn Paul<sup>9</sup> McCausland<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1948 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Leslie Jay Paul and Joycelyn Vera Mower had the following children:

- i. Leslyn Judy<sup>9</sup> Paul<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1955 in Mountain Home, Elmore County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Debbie Lavina Paul<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1958 in Mountain Home, Elmore County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- Patricia Ann Paul<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 05, 1959 in Rapid City, Pennington County, South Dakota.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Robert Keith Paul<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1963 in Wichita Falls, Wichita County, Kansas.<sup>12</sup>
- 881. Fred Denzel<sup>8</sup> Mower (Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1926 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Isabell Pack on Oct 19, 1951.<sup>12</sup>

Fred Denzel Mower and Isabell Pack had the following children:

- i. Linda Lee<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1952 in California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Daniel Scott Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1954 in California.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Patrice Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1956.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. John Kimball Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 08, 1958 in California.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Steven Pack Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1962 in California.<sup>12</sup>
- 882. Harmon Bruce<sup>8</sup> Mower (Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1937 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Diane Louise Tracy on Sep 08, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Harmon Bruce Mower and Diane Louise Tracy had the following child:

- i. Julie Ann<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1963 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 883. Betty May<sup>8</sup> Mower (John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1930 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Leon Taylor Plott on Oct 24, 1952.<sup>12</sup>

Leon Taylor Plott and Betty May Mower had the following children:

- 1101. i. Gary Leon<sup>9</sup> Plott<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1953 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Corrine Trayner** on May 03, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Blaine LaMar Plott<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1955 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Vickie Leigh Plott<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1957 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
  - iv. Ted LaMar Plott<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1964 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 884. John Herbert<sup>8</sup> Mower Jr. (John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 14, 1932 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Geraldine Walton on Jul 20, 1950.<sup>12</sup>

John Herbert Mower Jr. and Geraldine Walton had the following children:

- 1102. i. Sheri Lynn<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1951 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Guy Canham on Dec 13, 1969.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David Reese Neilson on Mar 04, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 1103. ii. John Herbert Mower III<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1952 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Strong on Sep 18, 1970.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Daleen Richins on Apr 02, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 1104. iii. Terry Lee Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1954 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Rhonda Inman** 
  - iv. Robert Melvin Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1955 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1105. v. Cathy Rae Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1956 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Joseph Avila** on Feb 09, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 885. Carol Jean<sup>8</sup> Mower (John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 18, 1934 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Austen Wilcock Riggs on May 07, 1934.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Dorain Eskelsen She married (3) Lee Bringhurst

Austen Wilcock Riggs and Carol Jean Mower had the following children:

- i. Dale Austen<sup>9</sup> Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 17, 1954 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Feb 27, 1975.<sup>12</sup>
- 1106. ii. Larry Dean Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1955 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married **Dori Ann Swanson** on Aug 26, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 1107. iii. Randy Ray Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1957 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>He

# married Megan Powell

- iv. Ricky Jay Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1961 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Lanni Jean Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1964 in Helena, Lewis and Clark County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Dorain Eskelsen and Carol Jean Mower had no children.

Lee Bringhurst and Carol Jean Mower had no children.

886. Barbara Jean<sup>8</sup> Schulz (Lottie Leola<sup>7</sup> Mower, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 20, 1939 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) David William Pino Sr. on May 08, 1957.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Orville Henry Henrickson Jr. on Dec 13, 1965.<sup>12</sup> She married (3) Eugene Kay Haddenham on Sep 10, 1971.<sup>12</sup>

David William Pino Sr. and Barbara Jean Schulz had the following children:

- i. Becky<sup>9</sup> Pino<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1958 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. David William Pino Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born on May 29, 1962.<sup>12</sup> He died in Nov 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Orville Henry Henrickson Jr. and Barbara Jean Schulz had no children.

Eugene Kay Haddenham and Barbara Jean Schulz had no children.

887. Mildred Judy<sup>8</sup> Schulz (Lottie Leola<sup>7</sup> Mower, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1942 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Ralph H. Riches

Ralph H. Riches and Mildred Judy Schulz had the following children:

- i. Christy<sup>9</sup> Riches<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1963 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Mark Harvard Riches<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1965 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Wendy Riches<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1967 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Debby Riches<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1970 in Fort Scott, Bourbon County, Kansas.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Michael Bradley Riches<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1979 in Pittsburg, Crawford County, Kansas.<sup>12</sup>
- 888. Bernice Joyce<sup>8</sup> Mower (Gene Willis<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1941 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married John Frank Guenon on Oct 08, 1965.<sup>12</sup>

John Frank Guenon and Bernice Joyce Mower had the following children:

- i. Julie Kay<sup>9</sup> Guenon<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 05, 1966.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jack Dale Guenon<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1968.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jerry Frank Guenon<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1972 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 889. **Mary Christina**<sup>8</sup> **Mower** (Gene Willis<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1945 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dwayne Butterfield** on Mar 27, 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Dwayne Butterfield and Mary Christina Mower had the following children:

- i. Leah Jean<sup>9</sup> Butterfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 14, 1964 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Sandy Lynn Butterfield<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 26, 1971 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 890. Patsy Louise<sup>8</sup> Mower (Gene Willis<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1947 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Leland David Carter on Dec 20, 1968.<sup>12</sup>

Leland David Carter and Patsy Louise Mower had the following children:

- i. Marci Michele<sup>9</sup> Carter<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1970 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Cindy Carlene Carter<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 04, 1971 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Monty Gene Carter<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1972 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 891. David Marion<sup>8</sup> Mower (David V.<sup>7</sup>, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2033, 2790</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1953 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2790</sup> He died on Sep 04, 2002 in Layton, Davis County, Utah.<sup>2790</sup> He married Elisabeth Ann Brough on Feb 26, 1973.<sup>2033</sup>

David Marion Mower and Elisabeth Ann Brough had the following child:

- i. Lisa Marie<sup>9</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 18, 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 892. **Donna V.<sup>8</sup> Johnson** (Nelson Voyle<sup>7</sup>, Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2038-2040</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1919 in Richfield, Sevier County, Utah.<sup>2038-2039</sup> She died on Apr 12, 2004.<sup>2039</sup> She married (1) **Tolerton H. Vaughn** on Dec

# 25, 1937.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Albert Charles Thatcher on Aug 02, 1952.<sup>12</sup>

Tolerton H. Vaughn and Donna V. Johnson had the following children:

- 1108. i. Austin Buford<sup>9</sup> Vaughn<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 24, 1942 in Honolulu, Honolulu County, Hawaii.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Diana Golda Vaughn<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 16, 1943 in Honolulu, Honolulu County, Hawaii.<sup>12</sup>
    - iii. Linda Gail Vaughn<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1946 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Albert Charles Thatcher and Donna V. Johnson had no children.

893. Conda<sup>8</sup> Johnson (Nelson Voyle<sup>7</sup>, Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2040, 2791-2792</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1921 in Marysvale, Piute County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Sterling Wilson Allred on Oct 09, 1940 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>2791</sup> He was born in 1917 in Utah.<sup>2792</sup>

Sterling Wilson Allred and Conda Johnson had the following children:

- i. Connie Kaye<sup>9</sup> Allred<sup>2792</sup> was born on Aug 11, 1941 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Gerold Martin** on Jun 29, 1961.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Dixie Rae Allred<sup>2792</sup> was born on Mar 05, 1944 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. James Sterling Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1956 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Robert Nelson Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1958 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 894. Marian Yvonne<sup>8</sup> Johnson (Marion Curtis<sup>7</sup>, Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1939 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) John Wesley Wedgworth on Apr 14, 1957.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David LeRoy Wedgworth on May 07, 1966.<sup>12</sup>

John Wesley Wedgworth and Marian Yvonne Johnson had the following children:

- i. Tamby Gaye<sup>9</sup> Wedgworth<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1958 in Pasadena, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Allen Johnson Jr.** on May 26, 1974.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Wesley Alan Wedgworth<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1961 in Altadena, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- David LeRoy Wedgworth and Marian Yvonne Johnson had the following children:
  - i. Áaron Michael<sup>9</sup> Wedgworth<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1969 in Pomona, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Jeremy Joshua Wedgworth<sup>12</sup> was born on May 12, 1974 in Upland, San Bernardino County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 895. Jerry Dellis<sup>8</sup> Forbush (Dellis Rueben<sup>7</sup>, Millie Tranquilla<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 04, 1939 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Barbara Louise Butterfield on Sep 14, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Jerry Dellis Forbush and Barbara Louise Butterfield had the following children:

- i. Jeralyn<sup>9</sup> Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 27, 1963 in Davenport, Scott County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Michele Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1965 in Davenport, Scott County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Michael Jerry Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 30, 1967 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Cindy Joy Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1968 in Vernal, Uintah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Monica Forbush<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1973 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 896. Karen Arlene<sup>8</sup> Forbush (Dellis Rueben<sup>7</sup>, Millie Tranquilla<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1943 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Douglas Ray Larrabee** on Nov 29, 1962.<sup>12</sup>

Douglas Ray Larrabee and Karen Arlene Forbush had the following children:

- i. Rick Douglas<sup>9</sup> Larrabee<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 01, 1964 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Carol Larrabee<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1966 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jeffery David Larrabee<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 07, 1969 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 897. Connie Lee<sup>8</sup> Forbush (Dellis Rueben<sup>7</sup>, Millie Tranquilla<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1949 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married David J. Simper on Aug 26, 1970.<sup>12</sup>

David J. Simper and Connie Lee Forbush had the following children:

- i. Shauna<sup>9</sup> Simper<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1971 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Paula Simper<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1973 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Laura Lee Simper<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1978 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 898. **?**<sup>8</sup> Hadley (Thomas Alvin<sup>7</sup>, Amy<sup>6</sup> Alvord, Sarah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>380</sup> She married **? Bassett**

? Bassett and ? Hadley had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>9</sup> Bassett<sup>380</sup>
- ii. Thomas Bassett<sup>380</sup>
- 899. **Nola<sup>8</sup> Moser** (Esther<sup>7</sup> Miskin, Mildred<sup>6</sup> Dodge, Mary Lodema<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1029</sup> She married **Robert Johnson**

Robert Johnson and Nola Moser had the following child:

i. Hal<sup>9</sup> Johnson<sup>1029</sup>

900. James Lynn<sup>8</sup> Lovell (James Spencer<sup>7</sup>, Ida Harriet<sup>6</sup> Freeman, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1943 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Linda Pearl Guymon on Dec 27, 1968 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>14</sup> She Was Born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>15</sup> She Was Born on Mar 20, 1950 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, I

Notes for James Lynn Lovell:

Blessed 6 Feb 1944, Ordained: Deacon - 11 Dec 1955, Teacher - 8 Dec 1957, Priest - 27 Dec 1959, Elder - 10 Feb 1963, Seventy - 7 Mar 1976, High Priest - 20 May 1986. (Church records)

James Lynn Lovell and Linda Pearl Guymon had the following children:

- 1109. i. James Trent<sup>9</sup> Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1969 in Moscow, Latah County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Leigh Anne Pilling on Apr 23, 1994 in Cardston, Alberta, Canada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 19, 1971.<sup>12</sup>
- 1110. ii. Jalin Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1974 in Redmond, Deschutes County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> She married **Brett Stanley Bingham** on Aug 14, 1998 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 26, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Travis Dar Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1975 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Travis Dar Lovell: Blessed - 7 Sep 1975, Ordained: Deacon - 13 Sep 1987, Teacher - 10 Sept 1989, Priest - 8 Sept 1991 (Church Records)

iv. Damian Jon Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on May 02, 1978 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Damian Jon Lovell: Blessed 4 Jun 1978, Ordained: Deacon - 6 May 1990, Teacher - 10 May 1990, Priest - , Elder - 13 Apr 1997 (Church records)

v. Tamra Dawn Lovell<sup>12, 3163</sup> was born on Nov 30, 1981 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>3163</sup> She died on Nov 30, 1981 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>3163</sup>

**Tamra Dawn Lovell** was buried on Dec 02, 1981 in Ririe-Shelton Cemetery, Ririe, Bonneville County, Idaho.

- vi. Tianna Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1983 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 901. Dennis Mark<sup>8</sup> Freeman (Mark James<sup>7</sup>, Harold Heber<sup>6</sup>, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1952 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Kathleen Mary Hughes on Nov 12, 1976 in Elko, Elko County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Feb 15, 1959 in Waukgan, Lake County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>

Dennis Mark Freeman and Kathleen Mary Hughes had the following children:

- i. Stacey Kathleen<sup>9</sup> Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 29, 1976 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Eric Dennis Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1977 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jared Larry Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1978 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 902. **Larry McNeil<sup>8</sup> Freeman** (Mark James<sup>7</sup>, Harold Heber<sup>6</sup>, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 15, 1955 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married **Lori Kay Briggs** on Feb 21, 1975 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She

was born on Nov 06, 1953 in Rigby, Jefferson County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>

Larry McNeil Freeman and Lori Kay Briggs had the following children:

- i. Robert Mark<sup>9</sup> Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 14, 1975 in Rexburg, Madison County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Sylvia Kay Freeman<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 12, 1982 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 903. Leanna Marie<sup>8</sup> Johnson (Mark James<sup>7</sup> Freeman, Harold Heber<sup>6</sup> Freeman, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 05, 1943 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> She married Harry Edward Pudas on Jun 10, 1969 in Bayfield County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup> He was born in Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Leanna Marie Johnson: LEANNA WAS ADOPTED BY HER STEP-FATHER AND USED HIS SURNAME

Harry Edward Pudas and Leanna Marie Johnson had the following children:

- i. Daniel Edward<sup>9</sup> Pudas<sup>12</sup> was born on May 20, 1970 in Superior, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Corina Sue Pudas<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1972 in Superior, Douglas County, Wisconsin.<sup>12</sup>
- 904. Harry Edwin<sup>8</sup> Brendlinger (Ella Blanche<sup>7</sup> Strong, Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup> Strong, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup> Strong, John<sup>4</sup> Strong Jr., John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Oct 09, 1924 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Feb 20, 2006 in Mineral Ridge, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup> He married Grace Overdorff, daughter of Jacob Overdorf and Bertha Blanche George, on Aug 06, 1952.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Feb 04, 1930 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 14, 2006 in Mineral Ridge, Trumbull County, Ohio.<sup>109</sup>

Harry Edwin Brendlinger was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Edwin Brendlinger: Harry Edwin Brendlinger Born in Indiana, Pennsylvania on Oct. 9, 1924 Departed on Feb. 20, 2006 and resided in Mineral Ridge, OH.

Mineral Ridge- Harry E. Brendlinger age 81 of 1377 Stewart St. died Monday afternoon from injuries received in an auto accident.

Harry was born Oct. 9, 1924 in Indiana, Pa. and was the son of the late John C. and Ella Blanche (Strong) Brendlinger, Sr. He retired in 1989 from the Weathersfield School System where he had been a custodian and had previously worked for Western Reserve and Champion Lumber Company. Harry loved gardening and traveling and loved to read books on the presidents of the United States. He was also a U.S. Army during WWII.

Harry is survived by his wife, the former Grace Overdorff whom he married Aug. 6, 1952. He also leaves five children, Thomas (Karen) Brendlinger of Burghill, OH, Susan Brendlinger and her fiancé Paul Landskroener of Miamisburg, OH, Peggy (David) Plevniak of North Royalton, OH, Mark (Lori) Brendlinger of Austintown, Jane Batcho of Mineral Ridge and a sister Frances Yakovac of North Bay, Ontario. He also leaves 11 grandchildren whom he dearly loved, Kelly, Michelle, Jackie, Kristi, Scott, Derek, Melanie, Shannon, Jenna, Kenny and Bryce. He was preceded in death by his parents and two brothers John Jr. and Raymond Brendlinger.

There will be no services or calling hours. Burial will be in Greenwood Cemetery in Indiana, Pa. Lane Funeral Home- Mineral Ridge Chapel is in charge of arrangements

Grace Overdorff was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Harry Edwin Brendlinger and Grace Overdorff had the following children:

i. Thomas<sup>9</sup> Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> He married Karen ?

Notes for Thomas Brendlinger:

In 2006, Thomas and Karen were living in Burghill, Trumbull County, Ohio.

ii. Susan Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> She married **Paul Landskroener** 

Notes for Susan Brendlinger: In 2006, Susan and Paul were living in Miamisburg, Montgomery County, Ohio iii. Peggy Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> She married **David Plevniak** 

Notes for Peggy Brendlinger: In 2006, Peggy and David were living in North Royalton, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.

iv. Mark Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> He married Lori ?

Notes for Mark Brendlinger:

In 2006, Mark and Lori were living in Austintown, Mahoning County, Ohio.

v. Jane Brendlinger<sup>109</sup> She married (1) **? Batcho** She married (2) **Dennis Detwiler** 

Notes for Jane Brendlinger:

In 2007, Jane and Dennis were living in Mineral Ridge, Trumbull County, Ohio.

905. **Robert Franklin**<sup>8</sup> **Strong** (Charles Lowry<sup>7</sup>, Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109, 2800-2801</sup> was born on Jan 11, 1924.<sup>155</sup> He died on Apr 08, 2009 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Marjorie Louise Waltemire**, daughter of Ralph D. Waltemire Sr. and Clara Edna Hollis, on Dec 13, 1947.<sup>109</sup> She was born on May 16, 1926 in Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>155</sup> She died on Feb 04, 2021 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Robert Franklin Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Franklin Strong:

Robert F. Strong, age 85, of Indiana, died Wednesday, April 8, 2009 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center.

He was born in 1924 in Indiana to Charles and Goldie Brendlinger Strong.

Robert was a veteran of WW II, having served in the US Army during the liberation of the Phillipines.

Mr. Strong was a founding member of the Indiana Church of the Brethren, having served as deacon. Robert was the supervising contractor for the original church in Indiana. Mr. Strong participated in prison ministry both at the county and state prisons as an active member of the Gideons International. He was also a member of the Indiana Home Builders Assoc.

He was self-employed as a home builder in Indiana for his entire life.

Robert is survived by his wife of 61 years Marjorie Waltemire Strong, Indiana; two daughters and two sons Judith Strong, Indiana; Nancy Vennard and husband Richard, Indiana; Robert Jr., New York, NY; Gerald, Indiana; two

grandchildren, Rebecca Frederick and husband Travis, Indiana; Robinson Strong, New York, NY; two great grandchildren, Haydn and Braden Frederick; two sisters, Jean Zagurskie and husband Leonard, Springdale; Ruth Clevenger and husband Alec, Penn Run.

He was preceded in death by his parents, by two brothers and one sister, Sarah Stupic, Edward and Charles, Jr.

Friends will be received on Friday from 2 to 4 and 7 to 9 P.M. at the Bowser-Minich Fineral Home, Indiana. A funeral service will be held Saturday at 11 A.M. at the Indiana Church of the Brethren with Pastor William Frey officiating.

Interment will follow in the Cherryhill Cemetery, Indiana.

Memorial contributions may be made to the Indiana Church of the Brethren or to Gideons International.

**Marjorie Louise Waltemire** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Marjorie Louise Waltemire: In 1984 and 2008, Marjorie and Robert were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Marjorie (Waltemire) Strong, age 94, of Indiana, died Thursday, February 4, 2021 at Beacon Ridge

Nursing Home, Indiana.

She was born in 1926 in Clymer to Ralph and Clara Hollis Waltemire.

She was a graduate of the Indiana High School and attended IUP where she majored in music.

She married Robert Strong on December 13, 1947. During their marriage Marjorie and Robert operated Robert F. Strong Builders, a construction company. They built apartments, houses, townhouses and were land developers including Forest Manor Development of Indiana.

Robert preceded her in death in 2009 after 61 years of marriage. She was also preceded in death by her parents and her siblings Ralph Jr., Charles, Kathryn and her sister-in-law Alice Waltemire.

Marjorie was a founding member of the Indiana Church of the Brethren and a member of the Gideons International.

She loved spending time with her children, grandchildren, great grandchildren and studying her Bible.

Marjorie is survived by two daughters and two sons, Judith Strong, Indiana; Nancy Vennard and husband Richard, Indiana; Robert Strong Jr., New York, NY; Gerald Strong, Indiana; two grandchildren, Rebecca Frederick and husband Travis, Indiana; Robinson Strong and fiancee Nubia Garcia, New York, NY; three great grandchildren, Haydn, Braden and Jaden Frederick, all of Indiana; her sister-in-law Beulah Waltemire, Bedford; and numerous nieces and nephews.

The family of Marjorie Strong wish to thank the caring staff of the Beacon Ridge Nursing Home for all their assistance and amazing care of Marjorie during her nine months residence there.

As per Marjorie's wishes there will be no viewing due to the pandemic. A celebration of her life will be held at a later time at the convenience of the family. Funeral arrangements have been entrusted to the Bowser-Minich Funeral home.

www.bowser-minich.com

Robert Franklin Strong and Marjorie Louise Waltemire had the following children:

- i. Judith<sup>9</sup> Strong<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Nancy Louise Strong<sup>109, 2801, 3164</sup> She married **Richard Reed Vennard**, son of George R. Vennard and Gaye ?, on Sep 19, 1970.<sup>3164</sup>

Notes for Nancy Louise Strong: In 2009 and 2021, Nancy and Richard were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### 1111. iii. Robert Strong Jr.<sup>109</sup>

iv. Gerald Lee Strong<sup>109</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1959 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 08, 2024 in Beaver, Beaver County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

### Notes for Gerald Lee Strong:

Gerald Lee Strong, 64, of Beaver, formerly of Indiana, unexpectedly died Monday, January 8, 2024 at the Brighton Rehabilitation and Wellness Center in Beaver. Born in Indiana, PA on March 9, 1959, he was a son of the late Robert F. Strong, Sr. and Marjorie (Waltemire) Strong.

Service arrangements are private and are being handled through the Rairigh-Bence Funeral Home & Crematory of Indiana.

906. Edward Laughry<sup>8</sup> Strong (Charles Lowry<sup>7</sup>, Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>1044</sup> was born on Sep 10, 1929 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He died on May 14, 1979. He married Lillian Lorraine Laney She was born in 1926.<sup>155</sup> She died on Nov 24, 2008 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

**Edward Laughry Strong** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

**Lillian Lorraine Laney** was buried in Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Clymer, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lillian Lorraine Laney: Lillian Lorraine (Laney) Strong, 79, of Penn Run, passed on to eternal glory on Monday, Nov. 24, 2008, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

Mrs. Strong is survived by one son, Ronald E. Strong and wife, Marilyn, of Penn Run; one grandson, Edward C. Strong and wife, Mary B., of Home; two great-grandchildren, Alec E. and Leah E. Strong, both of Home; three sisters, Alma Wolf, of Nebraska; Loretta Geason, of Illinois; and Janet Strong, of Indiana, Pa.; two brothers, Leonard Laney, and wife, Barb, of Michigan; and Marvin Laney, of Illinois.

Friends will be received from 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the Bence Funeral Home, Clymer, with a funeral service at 11 a.m. with the Rev. Robert White officiating.

Interment will follow in the Cherryhill Progressive Brethren Cemetery in Cherryhill Township.

Edward Laughry Strong and Lillian Lorraine Laney had the following child: 1112. i. Ronald E.<sup>9</sup> Strong<sup>109</sup> He married **Marilyn ?** 

Notes for Ronald E. Strong:

IN 2008, Ronald and Marilyn were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. 907. **Carol**<sup>8</sup> **Tilton** (Daniel Royce<sup>7</sup>, Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Terry Irwin** 

Terry Irwin and Carol Tilton had the following children:

- i. Laura<sup>9</sup> Irwin<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Bryon Irwin<sup>12</sup>
- 908. **Gail**<sup>8</sup> **Tilton** (Daniel Royce<sup>7</sup>, Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Lamielle**

Richard Lamielle and Gail Tilton had the following child:

i. Benjamin<sup>9</sup> Lamielle<sup>12</sup>

909. **Douglas**<sup>8</sup> **Dennis** (Betty<sup>7</sup> Tilton, Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **Sally Stalder** 

Douglas Dennis and Sally Stalder had the following child:

i. Christy<sup>9</sup> Tilton<sup>12</sup>

910. **Gregory**<sup>8</sup> **Dennis** (Betty<sup>7</sup> Tilton, Inez Leahetta<sup>6</sup> Strong, Charles Oliver<sup>5</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> He married **?** 

Gregory Dennis and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Melissa<sup>9</sup> Dennis<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Danielle Dennis<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jacob Andrew Dennis<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 20, 1993.<sup>12</sup>
- 911. Dorene Gail<sup>8</sup> Moose (Harvey Glenn<sup>7</sup>, Elma Mary<sup>6</sup> Strong, Harvey Benton<sup>5</sup> Strong, Daniel C.<sup>4</sup> Strong, John<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2058, 2060</sup> was born in 1955.<sup>2060</sup> She died on Oct 24, 2006 in Sarnia, Ontario, Canada.<sup>2060</sup> She married Donald Kember, son of Robert Kember, about 1990.<sup>2060</sup>

**Dorene Gail Moose** was buried in Resurrection Cemetery.

Donald Kember and Dorene Gail Moose had the following children:

- i. Jordan Donald<sup>9</sup> Kember<sup>2060</sup> was born about 1991.<sup>2060</sup>
- ii. Ashley Brooke Kember<sup>2060</sup> was born about 1996.<sup>2060</sup>
- 912. Cheryl Ann<sup>8</sup> Bellina (Helen Louise<sup>7</sup> Babb, Martha Faye<sup>6</sup> Sunderlin, Minnie Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, William Franklin<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael Hays Sr. He was born in 1960.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Hays Sr. and Cheryl Ann Bellina had the following children:

- i. Lucas Richard<sup>9</sup> Hays<sup>12</sup> was born in 1980.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Shari Hays<sup>12</sup> was born in 1982.<sup>12</sup>

- iii. Michael Hays Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born in 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- 913. Rita Loy<sup>8</sup> Stewart (Roene I.<sup>7</sup> Little, Olive C.<sup>6</sup> Berkebile, Margaret Bell<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Peter<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2081</sup> was born on Jun 26, 1951 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married Arnold Glen Wolfe, son of Robert Dee Wolfe and Isabel Henry, on Oct 23, 1971 in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2081</sup> He was born on Mar 26, 1947 in Indiana, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rita Loy Stewart:

In 1995 and 2016, Rita and Arnold were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Arnold Glen Wolfe and Rita Loy Stewart had the following child:

- 1113. i. Kelly Joy<sup>9</sup> Wolfe<sup>2081</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1981 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **James Thompson**, son of Donald Eugene Thompson and Marie Ann Walbeck, on Jun 23, 2007.<sup>2081</sup>
- 914. David Allen<sup>8</sup> Stewart (Roene I.<sup>7</sup> Little, Olive C.<sup>6</sup> Berkebile, Margaret Bell<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Peter<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 470, 1518, 2813-2814</sup> He married (1) Beth Ella Cunningham in 1985 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2813</sup> He married (2) Cynthia Ellen Zack, daughter of Leroy Raymond Zack and Virginia Mae Rager, in 1989.<sup>2814</sup> She was born on Sep 08, 1956 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Oct 15, 2021 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for David Allen Stewart:

In 1995 and 2016, David and Cindy were living in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Allen Stewart and Beth Ella Cunningham had no children.

#### Notes for Cynthia Ellen Zack:

Cynthia Ellen "Mam" Stewart, 65, of Brush Valley, died Friday, Oct. 15, 2021, at her home surrounded by her family.

She was the daughter of Leroy and Virginia Zack and was born Sept. 8, 1956, in Indiana. She was a member of the Brush Valley Calvary United Methodist Church and was retired from Rose Haven Personal Care Home.

Cindy was always passionate about lending a helping hand by taking care of her beloved patients, offering a warm hug or contributing her love to any event through one of her delicious meals or desserts. She was known for having an "always welcome" philosophy into her household and family. She had the ability to see the good in everyone with no judgment. Her caring heart, bright smile and sense of compassion was very infectious and could make anyone's heart smile. If you knew Cindy, you could most certainly say that she had a positive influence on your life. Above all she loved spending time with her devoted husband Dave, her kids and her grand-babies.

She is survived by her loving husband, David Allen Stewart; her children, David Duplin (Dana Cossell), Joseph Duplin, Adam Duplin (Jill) and Brittany Stewart (Michael Colananni); and her grandchildren, "Mam's angels," Russell (Marlee), Taylor, Madison, Corey, Zachary, Bodhi, Everett, Paige and Easton. She is also survived by her sister, Connie Pluchinsky; her brother, Kenneth Zack; numerous nieces and nephews; cousins; and friends.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her brother-in-law, Al Pluchinsky. Friends and relatives will be received Tuesday at Bowser Funeral Home and Cremation Services Inc., Homer City, from 2 to 4 p.m. and 6 to 8 p.m. Private funeral services will be held at the convenience of the family.

David Allen Stewart and Cynthia Ellen Zack had the following child: i. Brittany<sup>9</sup> Stewart<sup>109</sup> She married **Michael Colananni** 

915. **Jean Lynn<sup>8</sup> Marsh** (Ben A.<sup>7</sup>, Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married **John Allen Johnson** 

John Allen Johnson and Jean Lynn Marsh had the following children:

- i. Deana Carol<sup>9</sup> Johnson<sup>470</sup>
- ii. John Aaron Johnson<sup>470</sup>
- 916. Larry<sup>8</sup> Roles (Thornton R.<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup> Marsh, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 2815</sup> He married Carol Depaolo

Larry Roles and Carol Depaolo had the following children:

- i. ?9 Roles470
- ii. ? Roles470
- iii. ? Roles470
- iv. ? Roles470
- v. ? Roles470
- 917. **Robert**<sup>8</sup> **Marsh** (Wade<sup>7</sup>, Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married **Kimberly Gail Newell**

Robert Marsh and Kimberly Gail Newell had the following children:

- i. Jessie<sup>9</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Kylee Amber Marsh<sup>470</sup>
- 918. **Diana Lynn<sup>8</sup> Marsh** (Wade<sup>7</sup>, Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married **Donald Weiss**

Donald Weiss and Diana Lynn Marsh had the following children:

- i. Jamie<sup>9</sup> Weiss<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Pammy Weiss<sup>470</sup>
- 919. **Pamela Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Marsh** (Wade<sup>7</sup>, Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married **Layton Finkbinder**

Layton Finkbinder and Pamela Jean Marsh had the following children:

- i. Sondra<sup>9</sup> Finkbinder<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Jacob Wade Finkbinder<sup>470</sup>
- 920. **Melanie<sup>8</sup> Marsh** (Wade<sup>7</sup>, Charles Samuel<sup>6</sup>, Amanda Elmira<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married **James Robert Thompson**

James Robert Thompson and Melanie Marsh had the following child: i. Keri<sup>9</sup> Marsh<sup>470</sup>

921. **H. Louise<sup>8</sup> Bennett** (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2816-2817</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1961.<sup>2817</sup> She married **?** Mountan

? Mountan and H. Louise Bennett had the following children:

- i. Brandon<sup>9</sup> Mountan<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Benjamin Mountan<sup>109</sup>
- 922. **Tammy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Bennett** (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2818</sup> was born in Aug 1963.<sup>2818</sup> She married **Bryan Bowman Sr.**

Notes for Tammy Lynn Bennett:

In 2009 and 2018, Tammy and Bryan were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Bryan Bowman Sr. and Tammy Lynn Bennett had the following child: i. Richard<sup>9</sup> Bowman<sup>109</sup>

923. Melissa Ann<sup>8</sup> Bennett (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1966 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 05, 2018 in Commodore, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) ? She married (2) Joseph C. Myers

**Melissa Ann Bennett** was buried in East Mahoning Cemetery, East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Melissa Ann Bennett: Melissa Ann Myers, 52, of Commodore, passed away Thursday, July 5, 2018.

A daughter of the late Richard Vaughn and Annabelle Waltemire Bennett, she was born Jan. 10, 1966, in Indiana.

Mrs. Myers was a graduate of Marion Center High School. Melissa was a cashier at Home Station Auto and was an active fundraiser for the Make-A-Wish Foundation. She enjoyed riding Harley Davidson

motorcycles, doing crafts, baking, cooking, crocheting, sewing, spending time with her nieces and nephews and her special dogs.

Melissa is survived by her husband, Joseph C. Myers, of Commodore; four sisters: Louise Mountain, of Armagh; Tammy Bowman and husband Bryan, of Indiana; Alice Miller and husband James, of Sagamore; and Sharon St. Clair and husband Dean, of Penn Run; her mother-in-law, Betty Walker, of Hillsdale; and numerous nieces, nephews, great nieces and great nephews.

Friends and family will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Robinson-Lytle, Inc., Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday with Pastor Sally Lydic officiating. Interment will be in East Mahoning Cemetery.

?? and Melissa Ann Bennett had the following child:

i. Donald J.9 ?470

Joseph C. Myers and Melissa Ann Bennett had the following child:

- Zachary Vaughn<sup>9</sup> Myers<sup>109, 470</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1993 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He died on Jul 19, 1993 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>
- 924. Alice<sup>8</sup> Bennett (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **James Miller**

Notes for Alice Bennett:

In 2009 and 2018, Alice and Jim were living in Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

James Miller and Alice Bennett had the following children:

- i. Torrie<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Kari Miller<sup>109</sup>
- 925. **Norman Earl<sup>8</sup> Stephens** (Norman<sup>7</sup>, Bertha Rosella<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2115-2116, 2119, 2820</sup> was born in 1939 in West Virginia.<sup>2115, 2119</sup> He married **Tishie Mae Middleton**, daughter of John Everett Middleton and Lucille Tomlinson, on Apr 09, 1962 in Pearisburg, Giles County, Virginia.<sup>2115</sup> She was born on Aug 10, 1943 in Westerly, Fayette County, West Virginia.<sup>2821-2822</sup>

Norman Earl Stephens and Tishie Mae Middleton had the following child:

- i. Norman Earl<sup>9</sup> Stephens II<sup>3165-3166</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1966 in Tennessee.<sup>3165-3166</sup> He married Angela Cherice Gwinn, daughter of Thomas Stanton Gwinn and Sherry Lee Salisbury, on May 02, 1992 in Giles County, Virginia.<sup>3165</sup> She was born on Jun 27, 1970 in West Virginia.<sup>3165</sup>
- 926. Mearl Alden<sup>8</sup> Sowers Jr. (Virginia C.<sup>7</sup> McCullough, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1191-1192, 2139-2141, 2830-2831</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1935 in Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2141, 2830</sup> He died on Jun 05, 1998 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2141, 2830</sup> He married Anna Mae Howard

Notes for Mearl Alden Sowers Jr.:

In 1995, Mearl and Anna Mae were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Mearl Alden Sowers Jr. and Anna Mae Howard had the following children:

- i. Richard A.<sup>9</sup> Sowers
- 1114. ii. Patricia Catherine Sowers<sup>1192, 2831, 3167</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1959.<sup>2831</sup> She married (1) James
   W. Tripin Sr. She married (2) Wilbert Louis Cooper, son of Wilbert Cooper and Genevieve Cunningham, on Mar 05, 1979 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2831</sup> He was born on Nov 06, 1943.<sup>2831</sup>

Notes for Patricia Catherine Sowers: In 1995, Patricia and James were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

1115. iii. Randy P. Sowers<sup>1192</sup>

927. **Samuel Martin<sup>8</sup> McCullough Jr.** (Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup>, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2131, 2143-2144, 2832</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1943 in Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2144</sup> He died on Jul 10, 2002 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2144</sup> He married **Dolline Fern Fyock**, daughter of Lysle E. Fyock and Addie E. ?, in 1963.<sup>2832</sup> She was born in 1945 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2833</sup>

**Samuel Martin McCullough Jr.** was buried in Brush Valley Lutheran Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Samuel Martin McCullough Jr. and Dolline Fern Fyock had the following children: 1116. i. Kevin<sup>9</sup> McCullough<sup>2144</sup> He married **Kelly ?** 

Notes for Kevin McCullough: In 2002, Kevin and Kelly were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

1117. ii. Cheryl McCullough<sup>2144</sup> She married **Don Dixon** 

Notes for Cheryl McCullough: In 2002, Cheryl and Don were living in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Tim McCullough<sup>2144</sup>
- iv. Jennifer McCullough<sup>2144</sup> She married **Mike Lee**

Notes for Jennifer McCullough: In 2002, Jennifer and Mike were living in Dayton, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

928. Dale R.<sup>8</sup> McCullough (Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup>, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2131, 2144</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1953 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Nov 25, 2021 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Beverly Jean ?

Dale R. McCullough was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dale R. McCullough: Dale R. McCullough, 68, of Homer City, passed away Thursday, Nov. 25, 2021, at Indiana Regional Medical Center.

He was born July 14, 1953, in Indiana, and was the of Sam and Mary (Henry) McCullough.

He was preceded in death by his parents; his wife, Beverly Jean McCullough; and brother, Sam McCullough Jr.

Dale is survived by his children, Martin (Connie) McCullough, Altoona, and Tina (James) Duncan, Strongstown; grandchildren, Kaitlyn Duncan and Issac McCullough; and sister, Gladys Bowser, Homer City.

Visitation will be held Monday from 4 to 7 p.m. at the Bowser Ondriezek Funeral Home, Nanty Glo, where a funeral service will be held Tuesday at 11 a.m.

Interment to follow in Pineland Cemetery, Strongstown.

Dale R. McCullough and Beverly Jean ? had the following children: 1118. i. Martin<sup>9</sup> McCullough<sup>109</sup> He married **Connie ?** 

Notes for Martin McCullough: In 2021, Martin and Connie were living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

### 1119. ii. Tina McCullough<sup>109</sup> She married **James Duncan**

Notes for Tina McCullough: In 2021, Tina and James were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

929. **Shirley Jean**<sup>8</sup> **Erhard** (Sylvia May<sup>7</sup> Holmes, Millie Verna<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2151, 2153, 2836-2838</sup> was born on Mar 13, 1934 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2153, 2836</sup> She died on Mar 07, 2000 in Leeper, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2153, 2836</sup> She married **Francis E. Bellotti** on Jun 25, 1955 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2837</sup> He was born on Jul 03, 1932 in Brandy Camp, Elk County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2837, 2839</sup> He died on Jun 11, 2010 in Leeper, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2837, 2839</sup>

Francis E. Bellotti and Shirley Jean Erhard had the following children:
i. Francis Randy<sup>9</sup> Bellotti<sup>2837, 3168</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1958.<sup>3168</sup> He married JoAnn ?

Notes for Francis Randy Bellotti: In 2019, Randy and JoAnn were living in Leeper, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Deborah Bellotti<sup>2837-2838</sup> She married **? Cyphert**
- 1120. iii. Gregory C. Bellotti<sup>2837-2838</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1961 in Clarion, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2838</sup> He died on Mar 17, 2019 in Venus, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2838</sup> He married (1) **? ?** He married (2) **Lisa McFeaters** on Jun 21, 2014.<sup>2838</sup>

Notes for Gregory C. Bellotti: Gregory C. Bellotti, 57, of Venus, passed away March 17, 2019 at his residence surrounded by his family.

He was born October 3, 1961 in Clarion to the late Francis E. and Shirley J. Erhard Bellotti.

Greg was married on June 21, 2014 in Venus, to the former Lisa McFeaters, who survives.

He was the owner/ operator of G.C. Bellotti Trucking for 30 years. He had worked previously for Stoker Trucking, Swede Johnsons Tires Co., and Crossett Trucking. Greg really enjoyed trucking. He also enjoyed camping, riding his four-wheeler and going on poker runs. Greg also loved spending time with his family.

Along with his wife, Lisa, he is survived by his children: Nickie Irwin and husband, Chad of Leeper, Casey Nelson and husband, Chris of Youngsville, Shelbie Bellotti of Oil City, Jonathan Smith of Delaware, and Jake Smith of Venus; grandchildren: Drake, Hudson, Liam, Mackenzie, Remington, Kaine, and Khloe; a brother, Randy Bellotti and wife, JoAnn of Leeper and a sister Deb Cyphert of Leeper; a brother in-law and best friend, Randy Rowland of Oil City; and numerous nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his parents.

Family and friends will be received on Saturday, March 23, 2019 from 10:00am to 11:00am at the Borland-Ensminger Funeral Home, Inc. in Leeper, PA. A funeral service will follow at 11:00am at the funeral home with the Rev. JoAnn Mlakar, of the Tionesta Word of Grace Full Gospel Fellowship Church, as officiant.

Memorial contributions may be made to Clarion Forest Visiting Nurse Assoc. Inc., 271 Perkins Road, Clarion, PA 16214 or Clarion Forest VNA Hospice Program, 271 Perkins Road, Clarion, PA 16214.

930. Zora Belle<sup>8</sup> Overman (Robert William<sup>7</sup>, Alfred William<sup>6</sup>, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2172, 2847-2849</sup> was born in 1940 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2172</sup> She married Robert Anthony Salem He was born in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2849</sup>

Robert Anthony Salem and Zora Belle Overman had the following children:

- i. Kerry<sup>9</sup> Salem<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Kody Michael Salem<sup>109, 2847, 2849, 3169-3170</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1966 in Gaston, Northampton County, North Carolina.<sup>2847, 3170</sup> He married **Deborah Ann Gartland**, daughter of Michael F. Gartland and Katherine C. ?, on Nov 08, 1991 in De Witt, Grant County, Indiana.<sup>2849</sup> She was born in 1966 in Marion County, Indiana.<sup>2849, 3169</sup>
- iii. Kory M. Salem<sup>109, 2848, 3171-3172</sup> was born in 1970 in Indiana.<sup>2848</sup> He married Gina M. Wilger, daughter of Jack Wilger and Joann Toper, on Nov 05, 1994 in Fishers, Hamilton County, Indiana.<sup>3171</sup> She was born in 1970 in Illinois.<sup>3171</sup>
- 931. Robert William<sup>8</sup> Overman Jr. (Robert William<sup>7</sup>, Alfred William<sup>6</sup>, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2172, 2174, 2850-2851</sup> was born on May 20, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Sep 21, 2015.<sup>109</sup> He married Cheryl Lynn Robley, daughter of Neely

Hamilton Robley, on Aug 23, 1970 in Huntersville, Madison County, Tennessee.<sup>2174, 2851</sup> She was born in 1948.<sup>2851</sup>

### Notes for Robert William Overman Jr.:

Robert William Overman, known as "Bob," was born May 20, 1946, and passed away September 21, 2015. He was a native of Johnstown, Pennsylvania, born to Robert W. Overman, Sr. and Ruby E. Overman. He was proud of his father who was a steelworker, and the perception capabilities of his mother. He is survived by his son, Tracy D. Overman; his sister, Zoe Overman Salem, and nephews and niece. Kerry Salem, Kody Salem, Kory Salem and Kammy Schreiner, Bob was educated in secondary schools in Pennsylvania and Canada. He obtained his bachelor's degree from the University of Tennessee and received his doctorate in Psychology from the University of Tennessee. He was a part of the criminal justice program of the Hamilton County Sheriff's Department and joined Guardsmark, Inc. in September 1978. He had a meteoric rise at Guardsmark, eventually becoming Vice President of Human Resources and was involved in the growth of the company from \$25 million in annual revenues to \$563 million. He was responsible for the overall selection of employees that numbered 18,000. He was the foremost expert in psychological testing in the private security industry. He was involved in literally hundreds of thousands of transactions involving people in 50 states, Puerto Rico, Canada and the United Kingdom. He played a very critical role in the history of the development of Guardsmark because of his singular focus on trying to recruit the best people and enhance their lives through better performance, evaluating their strengths and weaknesses throughout his tenure. He was known by those in the highest ranking positions of the FBI, the Secret Service and CIA. He was able to show them things that were in place in the Guardsmark program of which he was proud, and they listened and were impressed. His progression of professional contacts included many governors and senators. Bob loved Guardsmark greatly and had a number of other interests, but his hometown roots kept him a loyal and devoted Pittsburgh Steelers' football fan. And he was loyal to his alma mater, the University of Tennessee. His keen insights into people put him in the position of promoting thousands during his career. He changed lives for those who worked within the company. Having spent 37 years at Guardsmark, he is mourned by thousands whose lives he touched. Ira A. Lipman, Founder of Guardsmark, stated, "Bob Overman was one of the greatest executives and people that I have ever worked with in my business career. He was hardworking, loyal, dedicated and committed to the success of Guardsmark and the success of all who were part of the Guardsmark team. He was focused on perfection and reached excellence in his career with the company. I will never forget him." He was a great admirer of the late Rev. Adrian Rogers, and accompanied him on an overseas trip. Over the years he regularly attended services at Bellevue Baptist Church and at Highpoint Church in Memphis, Tennessee, A gathering of family and friends will be held on Wednesday, September 30 from 5 p.m. to 8 p.m. at Family Funeral Care, 4925 Summer Avenue, Memphis, Tennessee, 38122. The family will also receive friends from 1 p.m. to 2 p.m. on Thursday, October 1. The funeral service will be at 2 p.m. on October 1 at Family Funeral Care. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made in his name to the Alzheimer's Association or to a charity of the donor's choice.

#### Notes for Cheryl Lynn Robley:

Robert William Overman, known as "Bob," was born May 20, 1946, and passed away September 21, 2015. He was a native of Johnstown, Pennsylvania, born to Robert W. Overman, Sr. and Ruby E. Overman. He was proud of his father who was a steelworker, and the perception capabilities of his mother. He is survived by his son, Tracy D. Overman; his sister, Zoe Overman Salem, and nephews and niece, Kerry Salem, Kody Salem, Kory Salem and Kammy Schreiner. Bob was educated in secondary schools in Pennsylvania and Canada. He obtained his bachelor's degree from the University of Tennessee and received his doctorate in Psychology from the University of Tennessee. He was a part of the criminal justice program of the Hamilton County Sheriff's Department and joined Guardsmark, Inc. in September 1978. He had a meteoric rise at Guardsmark, eventually becoming Vice President of Human Resources and was involved in the growth of the company from \$25 million in annual revenues to \$563 million. He was responsible for the overall selection of employees that numbered 18,000. He was the foremost expert in psychological testing in the private security industry. He was involved in literally hundreds of thousands of transactions involving people in 50 states, Puerto Rico, Canada and the United Kingdom. He played a very critical role in the history of the development of Guardsmark because of his singular focus on trying to recruit the best people and enhance their lives through better performance, evaluating their strengths and weaknesses throughout his tenure. He was known by those in the highest ranking positions of the FBI, the Secret Service and CIA. He was able to show them things that were in place in the Guardsmark program of which he was proud, and they listened and were impressed. His progression of professional contacts included many governors and senators. Bob loved

# Generation 8 (cont.)

Guardsmark greatly and had a number of other interests, but his hometown roots kept him a loyal and devoted Pittsburgh Steelers' football fan. And he was loyal to his alma mater, the University of Tennessee. His keen insights into people put him in the position of promoting thousands during his career. He changed lives for those who worked within the company. Having spent 37 years at Guardsmark, he is mourned by thousands whose lives he touched. Ira A. Lipman, Founder of Guardsmark, stated, "Bob Overman was one of the greatest executives and people that I have ever worked with in my business career. He was hardworking, loyal, dedicated and committed to the success of Guardsmark and the success of all who were part of the Guardsmark team. He was focused on perfection and reached excellence in his career with the company. I will never forget him." He was a great admirer of the late Rev. Adrian Rogers, and accompanied him on an overseas trip. Over the years he regularly attended services at Bellevue Baptist Church and at Highpoint Church in Memphis. Tennessee. A gathering of family and friends will be held on Wednesday, September 30 from 5 p.m. to 8 p.m. at Family Funeral Care, 4925 Summer Avenue, Memphis, Tennessee, 38122. The family will also receive friends from 1 p.m. to 2 p.m. on Thursday, October 1. The funeral service will be at 2 p.m. on October 1 at Family Funeral Care. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made in his name to the Alzheimer's Association or to a charity of the donor's choice.

Robert William Overman Jr. and Cheryl Lynn Robley had the following child:

Tracy D.9 Overman<sup>109</sup> i

932. Nancy Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Claypool (Alberta M.<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, William Alfred<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2192-2193, 2855-2856</sup> was born on Aug 04, 1933 in Cairnbrook, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2192-2193, 2855-2856</sup> She died on Oct 10. 2016 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2855-2856</sup> She married **Glenn W. Blough** He was born on Feb 17, 1925 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2857</sup> He died on Mar 05, 2000.<sup>2857</sup>

Nancy Elizabeth Claypool was buried in Richland Cemetery, Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Glenn W. Blough was buried in Richland Cemetery, Richland Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Glenn W. Blough and Nancy Elizabeth Claypool had the following children:

- i. Shirley J.<sup>9</sup> Blough<sup>2856</sup> She married **? Kesslak**
- ii. Dorothy A. Blough<sup>2856</sup> She married **? Schmidt**
- 933. Carol L.<sup>8</sup> Folckemer (Alton Henry<sup>7</sup>, William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2196, 2200-2201, 2866</sup> was born in 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2200</sup> She died on Jul 27, 1998 in New York.<sup>2201</sup> She married (1) Robert E Maley on Oct 10, 1964 in New York.<sup>2866</sup> She married (2) Paul O'Neil

Robert E Maley and Carol L. Folckemer had the following children:

- Gregory Scott<sup>9</sup> Maley<sup>2201, 3173-3175</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1965.<sup>3175</sup> He married (1) Lorilyn Marie i. Addeo on Sep 26, 1986 in Orchard Park, Erie County, New York.<sup>3173</sup> He married (2) Kelly S. Coon on Oct 21, 1995 in Orchard Park, Erie County, New York.<sup>3174</sup>
- Lisa M. Maley<sup>2201, 3176-3177</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1969.<sup>3177</sup> She married Jayson A. McMath on ii Jul 02, 1994 in Campbell County, Kentucky.<sup>3176</sup>
- iii. Laura Malev<sup>2201</sup>

Paul O'Neil and Carol L. Folckemer had the following child: i

Joseph<sup>9</sup> O'Neill<sup>2201</sup> He married **Shelly** ?

Robert Neal<sup>8</sup> Folckemer (Robert Thomas<sup>7</sup>, William Alfred<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., 934. Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1234, 2207, 2867-2868</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1940 in Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Apr 21, 2022 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married Cora Ruth Coffman, daughter of Ray Franklin Coffman and Myrtle Matilda Clawson, in 1959.<sup>2867</sup> She was born on Jul 30, 1942 in Loyalhanna Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Nov 25, 2024 in Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Robert Neal Folckemer was buried in Oakland Cemetery and Mausoleum, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert Neal Folckemer: **Robert Folckemer Obituary** 

Robert N. Folckemer, 81, of Indiana, passed away peacefully on Thursday, April 21, 2022 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center with his family by his side.

The son of Robert T. and Nellie (Isenberg) Folckemer, he was born September 3, 1940 in Belsano.

Robert was a loving and caring husband, father, and grandfather. He enjoyed spending time with his family, hunting, golfing, fishing, and working on cars.

Robert was employed at McGill Motors, Indiana as a mechanic before going to the Indiana Country Club where he retired after 38 years.

Surviving is his wife Cora Folckemer of 63 years; a foster daughter, Ruby (Wayne) Ling; a foster son, Dale Silvis; and a foster grandson, Jeremy Rodack.

He was preceded in death by his parents and a brother, Gary Folckemer.

The John A. Lefdahl Funeral Home has been entrusted with funeral arrangements.

A memorial service will be held at the Bethany Chapel Church in Marion Center on Saturday, September 3, 2022 at 11:30 a.m. with Pastor Brian King, officiating.

Internment in the Oakland Cemetery will be private.

Notes for Cora Ruth Coffman: Cora Folckemer Obituary

Cora R. (Coffman) Folckemer, 81, passed away November 25, 2024, at her home surrounded by her family.

She was born July 30, 1942, in Loyalhanna Township Westmoreland County. The daughter of Ray and Myrtle (Clauson) Coffman.

She was employed for a few years at Indiana Hospital as a dietary aid, later McCreary Tire and Rubber as a custodial worker and Bethany Place Personal Care as an aid.

Surviving is a daughter Ruby Ling, husband Wayne, a son Dale Silvis, friend Kerri, one grandson Jeremy Rodack, four sisters Barbara Mock, Lorraine Coffman, Janice Anderson and Karen Houck and her husband Robert, and numerous nieces and nephews.

She was preceded in death by her husband Robert Folckemer in 2022, her parents, three brothers Ray Jr., Harlan "Jay", Richard "Dick", two infant brothers and three sisters Alice Clawson, Marilyn Ferrier, Phyllis Yeager.

Upon request there will be no visitation. A memorial will be held at Bethany Chapel Church in Marion Center on December 14th at 11 am. Officiating will be Pastor Brian King.

Robert Neal Folckemer and Cora Ruth Coffman had the following children:

- i. Ruby<sup>9</sup> ?<sup>109</sup> She married **Wayne Ling**
- ii. Dale Silvis<sup>109</sup>
- 935. Roland Alfred<sup>8</sup> Wiborg Jr. (Erma Grace<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, William Alfred<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1252, 2223, 2877-2880</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1948 in New York.<sup>2878</sup> He married (1) Sandra Lee Smith in Oct 1969 in Lee County, Florida.<sup>2880</sup> He married (2) Kathy Rummel

Notes for Roland Alfred Wiborg Jr.: In 2002, Ron and Kathy were living in Elizabeth City, Pasquotank County, North Carolina

Roland Alfred Wiborg Jr. and Sandra Lee Smith had the following children:

# Generation 8 (cont.)

- i. Sonja Louise<sup>9</sup> Wiborg<sup>3178-3179</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1970.<sup>3179</sup> She married **Alan Scott Finck** in 1989 in Pasquotank County, North Carolina.<sup>3178</sup>
- ii. Erik Roland Wiborg<sup>1252, 3180-3181</sup> was born on May 15, 1974.<sup>3181</sup>
- iii. Holly A. Wiborg

Roland Alfred Wiborg Jr. and Kathy Rummel had no children.

936. **Sharon L.<sup>8</sup> Folckemer** (Wilfred C.<sup>7</sup>, Harvey J.<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1253</sup> She married **? Volpe** 

? Volpe and Sharon L. Folckemer had the following children:

- i. Gregg<sup>9</sup> Volpe<sup>1253</sup>
- ii. Matthew Volpe<sup>1253</sup>
- 937. **Verda Mae<sup>8</sup> Folckemer** (Wilfred C.<sup>7</sup>, Harvey J.<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1253</sup> She married **Scott McFadden**

Notes for Verda Mae Folckemer:

In 1999, Verda and Scott were living in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

Scott McFadden and Verda Mae Folckemer had the following child: i. Scott<sup>9</sup> McFadden III<sup>1253</sup>

938. **Marsha<sup>8</sup> Folckemer** (Wilfred C.<sup>7</sup>, Harvey J.<sup>6</sup>, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1253</sup> She married **Robert A. Gilmore** 

Notes for Marsha Folckemer:

In 1999, Marsha and Robert were living in Pittsburgh, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.

Robert A. Glimore and Marsha Folckemer had the following children:

- i. Ryan<sup>9</sup> Gllmore<sup>1253</sup>
- ii. Courtney Gllmore<sup>1253</sup>
- 939. Nancy Jane<sup>8</sup> Kline (Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2239, 2243, 2881-2882</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1945.<sup>470</sup> She married Eugene Arthur Bowers

Eugene Arthur Bowers and Nancy Jane Kline had the following children:

- i. Lorie Jean<sup>9</sup> Bowers<sup>2881, 3182-3183</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1967 in Ohio.<sup>2881</sup> She married **Raymond Stewart Bovaird** on Sep 12, 1992 in Cuyahoga Falls, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>3182-3183</sup> He was born in 1967.<sup>3182</sup>
- ii. Susan Lynn Bowers<sup>2882</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1969 in Ohio.<sup>2882</sup>
- 940. William Kiner<sup>8</sup> Kline (Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2239, 2241, 2243, 2883-2886</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949.<sup>2885-2886</sup> He died on Jan 27, 2008 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2241, 2885</sup> He married Barbara Lynne Tucker

William Kiner Kline and Barbara Lynne Tucker had the following children:

- i. Benjamin Scott<sup>9</sup> Kline<sup>2241, 2883</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1974 in Ohio.<sup>2883</sup>
  - ii. Rebecca Lynne Kline<sup>2241, 2884</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1976 in Ohio.<sup>2884</sup> She married **Nathaniel Andrico**
- 941. Judith Louise<sup>8</sup> Kline (Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2240, 2243, 2887</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1955 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2240</sup> She married Edward Joseph Biskner, son of Lawrence C. Biskner and Therese Blanch Robert, on Apr 15, 1978 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>2240</sup> He was born on Mar 08, 1956 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>2240</sup>

Edward Joseph Biskner and Judith Louise Kline had the following children:

- i. Renee<sup>9</sup> Biskner<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Jonathan Biskner<sup>470</sup>
- 942. **Geraldine<sup>8</sup> Rummel** (Ethel Belle<sup>7</sup> Thompson, Martin Miller<sup>6</sup> Thompson, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1262</sup> She married **Clair W. Gamble Jr.**

Notes for Geraldine Rummel:

In 2001, Geraldine and Clair were living in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Clair W. Gamble Jr. and Geraldine Rummel had the following child:

i. Samuel<sup>9</sup> Gamble<sup>1262</sup> He died before 2001.

943. **Marilyn Mae<sup>8</sup> Thompson** (Ralph Eugene<sup>7</sup> Sr., William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>151, 1271, 2254</sup> was born on May 13, 1957 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married **Dean Anderson** 

Notes for Marilyn Mae Thompson:

In 1988 and 2005, Marilyn and Dean were living in Rochester Mills, Grant Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Dean Anderson and Marilyn Mae Thompson had the following children:

- i. Thomas<sup>9</sup> Anderson<sup>2254</sup>
- ii. Brenda Anderson<sup>2254</sup>
- iii. Deanna Anderson<sup>2254</sup>
- 944. Vickie Lynn<sup>8</sup> Thompson (Ralph Eugene<sup>7</sup> Sr., William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>151, 1271, 2254</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1959 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) ? Romanie She married (2) Kenneth Kerner

Notes for Vickie Lynn Thompson:

In 2005, Vickie and Kenneth were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Romanie and Vickie Lynn Thompson had the following child:
 j. Jessica<sup>9</sup> Romanie<sup>2254</sup>

Kenneth Kerner and Vickie Lynn Thompson had no children.

945. **Ralph Eugene**<sup>8</sup> **Thompson Jr.** (Ralph Eugene<sup>7</sup> Sr., William Russell<sup>6</sup>, Elmira<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1271, 2254</sup> was born on Dec 06, 1963 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. He married **Brenda ?** 

Notes for Ralph Eugene Thompson Jr.: In 2005, Ralph and Brenda were living in Avonmore, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Ralph Eugene Thompson Jr. and Brenda ? had the following children:

- i. Jeannette<sup>9</sup> Thompson<sup>3184</sup>
- ii. Justin Thompson<sup>2254</sup>
- 946. **James Hubert**<sup>8</sup> **Outland** (Mary Kathryn<sup>7</sup> Lambing, Hubert Campbell<sup>6</sup> Lambing, Anna Belle<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2264, 2892-2897</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1935 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>2893-2895, 2897</sup> He died on Feb 20, 2013 in Ohio.<sup>2893, 2895</sup> He married **Audrey Lee Christman** in 1955 in Duval County, Florida.<sup>2896</sup> She was born on Jan 25, 1935 in Ohio.<sup>2895</sup> She died on Feb 04, 2016.<sup>2895</sup>

James Hubert Outland was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Mogadore, Summit County, Ohio.

Audrey Lee Christman was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Mogadore, Summit County, Ohio.

James Hubert Outland and Audrey Lee Christman had the following child: i. David Harold<sup>9</sup> Outland<sup>2892</sup> was born on Aug 10, 1963 in Ohio.<sup>2892</sup>

947. **Stephanie L.<sup>8</sup> Tidd** (Nancy Jane<sup>7</sup> Walker, Raymond Clair<sup>6</sup> Walker, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2281, 2903-2904</sup> was born on Aug 31, 1976 in Los Angeles County, California.<sup>2281, 2904</sup> She married **Joe Lilly** 

Joe Lilly and Stephanie L. Tidd had the following child:

i. Lucy<sup>9</sup> Lilly

948. Robert Alan<sup>8</sup> Tidd (Nancy Jane<sup>7</sup> Walker, Raymond Clair<sup>6</sup> Walker, Della<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2282</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1980 in San Diego County, California.<sup>2282</sup>

Robert Alan Tidd had the following child:

- i. Emma<sup>9</sup> Tidd
- 949. John J.<sup>8</sup> Devaney Jr. (Charlotte Alma<sup>7</sup> Bracken, Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer, Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr.,

Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2286, 2906</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2906</sup> He died on Oct 24, 2019 in Elizabethtown, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2906</sup> He married **Victoria A. Cassel** She was born on Mar 08, 1952.<sup>2909</sup>

**John J. Devaney Jr.** was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Gardens, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

John J. Devaney Jr. and Victoria A. Cassel had the following child:

- i. John Henry<sup>9</sup> Devaney<sup>2906</sup>
- 950. **Peter B.**<sup>8</sup> **Bracken** (Harold Boyd<sup>7</sup>, Ella Belle<sup>6</sup> Cramer, Laura<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2295</sup>

Peter B. Bracken had the following children:

- i. Gwen<sup>9</sup> Bracken<sup>2295</sup>
- ii. Jesse Bracken<sup>2295</sup>
- iii. David Bracken<sup>2295</sup>
- 951. **Thomas Bruce**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Robert Alfred<sup>7</sup>, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1396, 2928</sup> was born on May 15, 1956 in Gary, Lake County, Indiana. He married **Susan Lugene Crisman** on Mar 25, 1978 in Indiana.

Thomas Bruce Clawson and Susan Lugene Crisman had the following children:

i. Michael Robert<sup>9</sup> Clawson<sup>2928</sup> was born on Oct 06, 1978 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>2928</sup> He died on Mar 03, 1998 in Hobart, Lake County, Indiana.<sup>2928, 2932</sup>

Notes for Michael Robert Clawson:

- Michael was killed when he was hit by a train as he was walking along the railroad tracks.
- ii. Thomas Paul Clawson<sup>109, 1396</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1984.
- 952. Sara Louise<sup>8</sup> Showman (Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Sep 24, 1948. She married George Bruce Weaver on Oct 23, 1971. He was born on Oct 13, 1950.

George Bruce Weaver and Sara Louise Showman had the following children:

- 1121. i. Andrew Jay<sup>9</sup> Weaver was born on Dec 07, 1972. He married **Amber Van Parys** on Mar 22, 1997.
  - ii. Amy Lynn Weaver was born on May 07, 1975.
- 1122. iii. Ryan William Weaver was born on Feb 01, 1980. He married **Jennifer Ross** She was born on May 06, 1976.<sup>3185</sup>
- 953. James William<sup>8</sup> Showman (Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2929</sup> was born on Dec 09, 1956.<sup>2929</sup> He died on Feb 17, 2021 in Palmyra, Wayne County, New York. He married Cynthia DelVecchio on Sep 13, 1980. She was born on Jan 17, 1957.

Notes for James William Showman:

James W. Showman

"Jim"

Ontario - Jim passed away peacefully on Wednesday, February 17, 2021 at age 64. He was predeceased by his parents, Bill and Grace Showman.

Jim is survived by his loving wife of 40 years, Cindy Showman; children, Daniel (Jamie), Erich, and Stephen (Maggie) Showman; grandchildren, Charles, Grace, and Evelyn; sister, Sara (Bruce) Weaver; aunt, Ginger Clawson; several nieces, nephews, cousins, and many dear friends.

Jim was a retired police officer, having started his career in the records office at the Wayne County Sheriff's Department in 1976. He was hired as a patrolman with the Sodus Point Police Department in 1978. Jim continued his career with the Wayne County Sheriff's Department for the next 16 years before transferring to the Palmyra Police Department in 1996. Shortly after his transfer he was promoted to the rank of Sergeant which he held until his retirement.

Over his career as a police officer, he was a DARE Officer, Juvenile Officer, Field Training Instructor, Basic Training Instructor for the Finger Lakes Law Enforcement Academy, and numerous other certifications. Jim retired in 2014, having completed 39 and a half years in law enforcement. Throughout his life, Jim served his community in many ways. In 1974, Jim achieved the Eagle Scout award, the highest rank in scouting. He was a Boy Scout Leader and Committee Chairman for Pack and Troop 126. During his leadership, his three sons achieved the rank of Eagle Scout, as well. He was a Little League Baseball Coach for the Ontario Recreation Association for several years. He was a member of the Ridge Christian Softball Team and played shortstop and then 3rd Base for St. Mary's of the Lake Church.

Jim was elected as councilman and served on the zoning board for the town of Ontario. He was recently elected to the Wayne Central School District Board of Education. Jim became a Free & Accepted Mason, following in his father's footsteps. He served as the Master of Wayne Lodge #416 in Ontario for 2 years and assisted the merger with the Marion Lodge. He served as a trustee and assisted with numerous community events during the past several years.

He joined the Blue Knights IV Motorcycle club and took many rides around NYS and the East coast. He loved his motorcycle and the wonderful friends he met along the way. He was an avid Hunter in his early years, loved camping with friends, fishing, traveling, and playing with his grandchildren.

Jim was a friend to all who knew him. He cherished his family and friends, was a quick wit and able to give reasonably good advice to all who sought his wisdom. He loved history and was the master of useless trivia. He will be sorely missed.

Family and friends may gather for visitation from 4-8 PM on Monday (February 22) at St. Mary's of the Lake Church, 5823 Walworth Rd., Ontario, NY. To best accommodate those who wish to attend with Covid protocol, please register a time by clicking the tab below.

A Memorial Mass for Jim will be offered on Tuesday (February 23), 10 AM at St. Mary's of the Lake Church.

James William Showman and Cynthia DelVecchio had the following children:

- 1123. i. Daniel James<sup>9</sup> Showman was born on Aug 18, 1983. He married **Jamie Prideaux** on Oct 10, 2010.<sup>3185</sup>
  - ii. Erich William Showman was born on Jan 21, 1985.
- 1124. iii. Stephen George Showman was born on Jul 05, 1986. He married **Maggie Burgess** on Dec 27, 2010.<sup>3185</sup>
- 954. **Douglas Ray**<sup>8</sup> **Clawson** (Raymond Miller<sup>7</sup>, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Oct 13, 1962 in Bristol, Bucks County, Pennsylvania. He married **Karen Marie Leonard**, daughter of John T. Leonard Sr. and Julie A. Carr, on Sep 12, 1996. She was born on Nov 18, 1969 in Fairfax, Fairfax County, Virginia.<sup>2930-2931</sup>

Notes for Douglas Ray Clawson:

In 2006, Doug and Karen were living in Fairless Hills, Pennsylvania.

Douglas Ray Clawson and Karen Marie Leonard had the following child:

- i. Gwendolyn Marie<sup>9</sup> Clawson was born on Nov 12, 1997 in Bristol, Bucks County, Pennsylvania.
- 955. Gary James<sup>8</sup> Barron (Doris Gertrude<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2932</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1950. He married Khin Swe Nyunt on Jul 13, 1974. She was born on Sep 17, 1951.

Notes for Gary James Barron: In 2012, Gary and Swe were living in California.

Gary James Barron and Khin Swe Nyunt had the following children:

- i. Jennifer Grace<sup>9</sup> Barron was born on Jan 07, 1976.
- ii. Gary James Barron II<sup>2932</sup> was born on Jan 02, 1981.
- 956. Cynthia Lee<sup>8</sup> Barron (Doris Gertrude<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1952. She married Timothy Baum on Mar 04, 1972 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania. He was born on Apr 11, 1949.

Notes for Cynthia Lee Barron:

In 2012, Cindy and Tim were living in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.

Timothy Baum and Cynthia Lee Barron had the following children:

- i. Kimberly Ann<sup>9</sup> Baum<sup>2932</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1975. She married **Larry Jay Piper Jr.** on Nov 30, 1996.<sup>2932</sup> He was born on Mar 06, 1973.
- ii. Karen Lynne Baum was born on Feb 20, 1979. She married Aberrahim Farhat, son of ??

and Amina Elfadili, on Apr 07, 2001.3186

- Scott Allan Baum<sup>2932</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1980. He married Michelina Elizabeth Federinko, daughter of John Federinko, on Sep 13, 2003 in Camp Hill, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3186</sup>
- 957. **Bruce Allan<sup>8</sup> Barron** (Doris Gertrude<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2932</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1956. He married **Marie Cecilia Hogan** on May 14, 1983. She was born on Aug 13, 1954.

Notes for Bruce Allan Barron:

In 2012. Bruce and Marie were lving in New York.

Bruce Allan Barron and Marie Cecilia Hogan had the following children:

- i. Allyce Marie<sup>9</sup> Barron<sup>2932</sup> was born on Sep 19, 1988.
- ii. Gregory Allan Barron  $^{\rm 2932}$  was born on Feb 18, 1991.
- 958. Kirk Alan<sup>8</sup> Clawson (Bruce Alexander<sup>7</sup>, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Nov 15, 1962 in Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. He married Joyce Marie Zonts, daughter of Albert Zonts and Freida Joyce Callahan, on Aug 10, 1991 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. She was born on Dec 04, 1965.

Kirk Alan Clawson and Joyce Marie Zonts had the following children:

- i. Brandi Nicole<sup>9</sup> Clawson was born on Jul 04, 1986 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married (1) **? Miller** She married (2) **Shane DeRoo** on Sep 04, 2021 in Jackson, Jackson County, Michigan.
- ii. Kayla Ann Clawson was born on Nov 24, 1988 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 1125. iii. Kirk Alexander Clawson<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 29, 2022 in Mount Joy, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Tyasia Striver**

Notes for Kirk Alexander Clawson: Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27 January 29, 2022

Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27, of Mount Joy, passed away unexpectedly at home on Saturday. January 29, 2022. He was the loving husband of Tyasia Striver and was the soon to be father of Maverick Clawson.

Born on June 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Kirk was the son of Kirk Alan Clawson, Joyce (Zonts) Haire, and step-father Kevin Haire . He attended Manheim Township Schools for most of his childhood and graduated from Conestoga Valley High School in 2012.

Kirk enjoyed riding motorcycles and cars, and loved his cats, Mia, Kilo, Blaze, and Chapo. He was known as a kind and generous man who would give the shirt off his back to help someone else. Most of all, he loved his family and was excited to be a father. He was very loved and will be very missed.

In addition to his wife, son, and parents, Kirk is survived by his sisters, Brandi DeRoo (wife of Shane) and Kayla Clawson (fiancé to Ian); step-brother, Tyler Haire (fiancé to Samantha); step-sister, Heidi Myers; grandmother, Ginger Clawson; mother-in-law, Lasheen Segner (wife of Eric Dhansis); father-in-law, Kenneth Striver (husband of Virgina); as well as many cousins, aunts, uncles, nieces, and nephews. He was preceded in death by his grandfathers, Bruce Clawson, Jr. and Albert Zonts; grandmother, Freida James; step-grandfather, Harold James; and uncles, Steve Zonts and Joe Zonts.

A Funeral Service will be held at Charles F. Snyder Funeral Home at 3110 Lititz Pike, Lititz, PA 17543 on Saturday, February 5, 2022 at 2:00 PM. Friends will be received at the Funeral Home from 12:00-2:00 PM.

959. Arthur Clair<sup>8</sup> Warfel Jr. (Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1398, 2349, 2934</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1941 in Pennsylvania. He married Mary Amelia Hill, daughter of William T. Hill, in Jun 1964.<sup>2349</sup> She was born on Mar 04, 1941.

Notes for Arthur Clair Warfel Jr.:

In 2006 and 2010, Bucky and Amelia were living in Shreveport, Caddo Parrish, Louisiana

Arthur Clair Warfel Jr. and Mary Amelia Hill had the following children:

- 1126. i. Paul Arthur<sup>9</sup> Warfel<sup>3187</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1967. He married **Marie Harp** She was born on Jan 16, 1967.
- 1127. ii. Scott William Warfel<sup>3188</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1970.
- 960. William Robert<sup>8</sup> Warfel (Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1398, 2346-2347, 2935-2938</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1942 in Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2346, 2938</sup> He died on Feb 26, 2011 in Scottsville, Albemarle County, Virginia.<sup>109, 2937-2938</sup> He married (1) Warnetta Gae Hewitt, daughter of Keith W. Hewitt and Dorothy Gae Boyle, on Jun 06, 1964 in Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2347</sup> She was born on Sep 13, 1946.<sup>2939</sup> He married (2) Judy Ann Sullivan, daughter of Edward Fenton Sullivan and Verna Mary Dale, on Feb 22, 1975 in Fluvanna County, Virginia.<sup>2346</sup> She was born on Mar 26, 1947 in New York.<sup>2346, 2936, 2940-2941</sup>

William Robert Warfel was buried in Scottsville Cemetery, Scottsville, Albemarle County, Virginia.

Notes for William Robert Warfel: In 2006, Bobby and Judy were living in Scottsville, Albemarle County, Virginia.

William Robert Warfel, 68, of Scottsville, died Saturday, February 26, 2011 at Martha Jefferson Hospital.
He was born October 13, 1942 in Bolivar, PA, a son of the late Arthur C. and Sarah (Cline) Warfel.
Mr. Warfel served in the United States Navy and retired from DCS Communication in Waynesboro. He enjoyed model trains, gardening, the Pittsburg Steelers, fishing and woodworking.
Survivors include his wife, Judy Warfel; four sons, Robert Warfel of Palmyra, Tim Warfel of Richmond, Eric Warfel and his wife, Teresa, and two grandsons, Max and Eli Warfel, of Charlottesville and John Warfel of North Garden; two brothers, Ronald Warfel and his wife, Dolly, of Orlando, FL and Arthur Warfel, Jr. and his wife, Mimi, of Schreveport, LA; and a sister, Karen Lombardi of Oracle, AZ.
A funeral service will be conducted at 11 AM on Thursday, March 3, 2011 at Thacker Brothers Funeral Home in Scottsville by the Reverend Greg Smith. Burial will follow at Scottsville Cemetery.
The family will receive friends from 7 until 8 PM on Wednesday, March 2, 2011 at the funeral home.
Memorial contributions may be sent to the American Heart Association, P.O. Box 5216, Glen Allen, VA 23058.

Family and friends may share memories and photos at www.thackerbrothers.com.

William Robert Warfel and Warnetta Gae Hewitt had the following children:

- 1128. i. William Robert<sup>9</sup> Warfel Jr.<sup>3189</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1964. He married **Michelle Chicky**
- 1129. ii. Wayne Douglas Warfel<sup>3189</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1965. He married **Jill Jane Lear** on Apr 23, 1988.<sup>3190</sup> She was born on Nov 20, 1967.
  - iii. Traci Warfel3189

William Robert Warfel and Judy Ann Sullivan had the following children:

- iv. Robert Allen<sup>9</sup> Warfel<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 13, 1971.
- v. Timothy Edward Warfel<sup>109</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1972.
- 1130. vi. Eric James Warfel<sup>109</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1975. He married Teresa?

Notes for Eric James Warfel: In 2011, Eric and Teresa were living in Charlottesville, Albemarle County, Virginia.

vii. John David Warfel was born on May 20, 1977.

961. Karen Dee<sup>8</sup> Warfel (Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1398, 2942</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1949. She married Joseph P. Lombard in 1973.<sup>2942</sup> He was born on Jan 21, 1949 in Boston, Suffolk County, Massachusetts. He died on Aug 02, 2001 in Edgewood, Sante Fe County, New Mexico.<sup>2943</sup>

Joseph P. Lombard and Karen Dee Warfel had the following child:

- 1131. i. Justin Daniel<sup>9</sup> Lombardi was born on Mar 17, 1977. He married **Janice ?**
- 962. **Ronald Charles**<sup>8</sup> **Warfel** (Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1398</sup> was born on Mar 11, 1952

in Pennsylvania. He married **Dolores R. Mathis** on Mar 15, 1975 in Solano County, California.<sup>2944</sup> She was born on Jan 15, 1952 in Germany.

Notes for Ronald Charles Warfel: In 2006 and 2010, Ronnie and Dolly were living in Orlando, Orange County, Florida.

Ronald Charles Warfel and Dolores R. Mathis had the following children:

- i. Katie Beth<sup>9</sup> Warfel<sup>2944</sup> was born on Jun 29, 1978 in Washington, D. C..
- ii. Sherry Ann Warfel was born on Jun 11, 1980 in Washington, D. C..
- 1132. iii. Christopher Martin Warfel was born on May 25, 1982 in Washington, D. C.. He married **Sarah Bollenback** on Mar 18, 2005.<sup>2944</sup>
- 963. Allison Lynn<sup>8</sup> Warfel (Richard Charles<sup>7</sup>, Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2354, 2358</sup> was born on Aug 17, 1963 in Mecklenburg County, North Carolina.<sup>2354</sup> She married Thomas Craig Allen on Sep 17, 1983.<sup>2358</sup> He was born on Jun 17, 1959.

Thomas Craig Allen and Allison Lynn Warfel had the following child:

i. Rebecca Jean<sup>9</sup> Allen was born on Aug 13, 1987.

964. **Donna Lee**<sup>8</sup> **Dumann** (Dolores Jean<sup>7</sup> Murphy, Gladys Irene<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on May 30, 1962.

Donna Lee Dumann had the following child: i. Joshua David<sup>9</sup> Dumann was born on Aug 07, 1987.

965. **Alex William**<sup>8</sup> **Bennett** (Mildred E.<sup>7</sup> Empfield, Elmer A.<sup>6</sup> Empfield, Mariah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Rager, Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2362, 2364, 2367, 2953-2955</sup> was born on Feb 15, 1931 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2364, 2367, 2953-2955</sup> He died on Jan 05, 2020 in Beavercreek, Greene County, Ohio.<sup>2953</sup> He married **Alice Berringer**, daughter of Earl Berringer and Thelma Higgins, on May 05, 1953 in Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>2367</sup> She was born in 1933.<sup>2367</sup>

Alex William Bennett was buried in Valley View Memorial Gardens, Xenia, Greene County, Ohio.

Notes for Alex William Bennett:

In 2014, Alex and Alice were living in Dayton, Montgomery County, Ohio.

Alex was a Korean War Navy Veteran who was one of 12 survivors on the Minesweeper USS Magpie that was destroyed by an enemy mine during the Korean Conflict.

Alex William Bennett and Alice Berringer had the following children:

- i. Jan<sup>9</sup> Bennett<sup>2953</sup> She married **Bill Phipps**
- 1133. ii. Dennis Bennett<sup>2953</sup> He married Kathleen?
  - iii. Daniel Bennett<sup>2953</sup> He married Chris?
- 966. Elizabeth M.<sup>8</sup> Stewart (Lisle William<sup>7</sup>, McKinney Harvey<sup>6</sup>, James Harvey<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2370, 2372, 2956-2957</sup> was born on Feb 17, 1933.<sup>2956</sup> She died on Dec 14, 2015 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2956</sup> She married Robert H. Bieda He was born on Sep 23, 1930 in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2957-2958</sup> He died on Mar 23, 2003 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2957-2958</sup>

# Robert H. Bieda was buried in Indiana.

Robert H. Bieda and Elizabeth M. Stewart had the following children:

- i. Douglas E.<sup>9</sup> Bieda<sup>2957-2958, 3191</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1956.<sup>3191</sup>
- ii. Jeffrey Brian Bieda<sup>2957-2958, 3192</sup>
- iii. Denise A. Bieda<sup>2957-2958, 3193</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1961.<sup>3193</sup>
- iv. David J. Bieda<sup>2957-2958</sup>
- 967. **William Robert<sup>8</sup> Stewart** (Lisle William<sup>7</sup>, McKinney Harvey<sup>6</sup>, James Harvey<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1441, 2370, 2372, 2959-2962</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1935 in Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2960</sup> He died on Nov 16, 2021 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Iva La'rue Graham**, daughter of Louise ?, on Feb 27, 1961.<sup>2959</sup>

William Robert Stewart was buried in Ridgeview Cemetery, Elders Ridge, Indiana County,

#### Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Robert Stewart:

William R. "Bill" Stewart, 86, of Clarksburg, Young Township, passed away on Tuesday, Nov. 16, 2021, at home, surrounded by his loving family.

Born Oct. 12, 1935, in Young Township, he was a son of Lisle Stewart and Angeline (Rogel) Stewart.

Bill was the co-owner/operator of Stewart Bus Lines, a company that he started in 1979 in Shady Plain with his wife Iva.

He also operated Stewart's Garage in Young Township.

Bill was a member of Trinity Presbyterian Church in Clarksburg. Additional memberships include the Saltsburg Lions Club, Apollo Masonic Lodge #437 and the Saltsburg Silver Sneakers.

He enjoyed deer hunting, working on projects both inside and outside of his home, and spending time with his family.

Bill was preceded in death by his parents; brothers, Kenneth and Ronald Stewart; a sister, Elizabeth "Betty" Bieda; and an infant brother, Wilbur Stewart.

Bill is survived by his loving wife of 60 years, Iva L. (Graham) Stewart; children, Lynne Stewart, of Clarksburg; Chris (Susan) Stewart, of Spring Church; Larry (Susan) Stewart, of Indiana; Todd (Carla) Stewart, of Saltsburg; Timothy (Dawn) Stewart, of Clarksburg; and Connie (Evan) Shankle, of Meyersdale; 13 grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; sister, Nancy Beaman, of Chesapeake, Va.; and numerous nieces and nephews.

Friends will be received on Thursday from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. in the Curran Funeral Home and Cremation Services, 701 Salt St., Saltsburg.

The family suggests the wearing of masks and social distancing for those who visit.

Additional viewing will be held in the funeral home on Friday from 10 a.m. until the hour of service at 11 a.m. with Pastor David Klink officiating.

Interment will be in Ridgeview Cemetery, Elders Ridge.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made in Bill's memory to Trinity Presbyterian Church, 18 Clarksburg Road, Clarksburg, PA 15725 or to the Alzheimer's Research Foundation, 620 Sea Island Road, Suite 288, St. Simons Island, GA 31522.

William Robert Stewart and Iva La'rue Graham had the following children:

- i. Lynne Roberta<sup>9</sup> Stewart<sup>109, 2961</sup> She married **Mark Perry McClure**, son of M. McClure, on Nov 01, 1980 in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2961</sup>
- ii. Chris Stewart<sup>109</sup> He married **Susan ?**

Notes for Chris Stewart: In 2021, Chris and Susan were living in Spring Church, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Larry Stewart<sup>109</sup> He married Susan?

Notes for Larry Stewart: In 2021, Larry and Susan were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

iv. Todd Robert Stewart<sup>109, 2962, 3194-3195</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1965.<sup>3195</sup> He married Carla Marie Polka, daughter of Richard A. Polka and Faye M. Clawson, on Apr 06, 1991 in Apollo, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2962</sup> She was born in Jan 1970.<sup>3196</sup>

Notes for Todd Robert Stewart: In 2021, Todd and Carla were living in Saltsburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

v. Timothy Stewart<sup>109</sup> He married **Dawn**?

Notes for Timothy Stewart: In 2021, Timothy and Dawn were living in Clarksburg, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

vi. Connie Larue Stewart<sup>109, 3197-3199</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1972.<sup>3198</sup> She married **Evan Wallace Shankle**, son of Dorothy ?, in 1995.<sup>3197</sup> He was born on Dec 14, 1971.<sup>3200</sup>

Notes for Connie Larue Stewart: In 2021, Connie and Evan were living in Meyersdale, Somerset County, Pennsylvania.

968. **Donna<sup>8</sup> Graham** (Naomi Marietta<sup>7</sup> Stewart, Darwin John<sup>6</sup> Stewart, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **Robert Kanyan** 

Notes for Donna Graham: In 2009, Donna and Robert were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Kanyan and Donna Graham had the following children:

- 1134. i. John<sup>9</sup> Kanyan<sup>109</sup>
- 1135. ii. Denise Kanyan<sup>109</sup> She married **? Harsh**
- 969. **Melanie<sup>8</sup> Smith** (Freda Nadine<sup>7</sup> Stewart, Darwin John<sup>6</sup> Stewart, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) She married **? Del Pozo**

? Del Pozo and Melanie Smith had the following child:

i. Bianca Raqul Sauza<sup>9</sup> Smith<sup>616</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1989.<sup>616</sup> She died on Jul 12, 1989.<sup>616</sup>

970. Joyce<sup>8</sup> Stewart (Charles Edwin<sup>7</sup>, Darwin John<sup>6</sup>, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married (1) ? King She married (2) ? Sandlin She married (3) Edward Hoyt She married (4) ? Hill

? King and Joyce Stewart had no children.

? Sandlin and Joyce Stewart had no children.

Edward Hoyt and Joyce Stewart had the following child: i. Edward Donald<sup>9</sup> Hoyt IV<sup>109</sup>

? Hill and Joyce Stewart had no children.

971. Belinda Sue<sup>8</sup> Stewart (Harold Edward<sup>7</sup>, George Hetrick<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1514, 2423, 2425, 2970</sup> was born on Mar 15, 1944 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2970</sup> She died on Dec 22, 2013 in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2425, 2970</sup> She married (1) ? LaMorte She married (2) G. Andrew Voytus

? LaMorte and Belinda Sue Stewart had the following children:

- i. Mark<sup>9</sup> Lamorte<sup>2425</sup>
- ii. Brian Lamorte<sup>2425</sup>
- iii. Darrin Lamorte<sup>2425</sup>

G. Andrew Voytus and Belinda Sue Stewart had no children.

972. **Craig Harold**<sup>§</sup> **Stewart** (Harold Edward<sup>7</sup>, George Hetrick<sup>6</sup>, John<sup>5</sup>, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1514, 2423-2424, 2971-2972</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1945 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2971-2972</sup> He died on Jan 02, 2014 in Creekside, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2424, 2971-2972</sup> He married **Diane ?** on Feb 23, 1973.<sup>2424</sup>

Craig Harold Stewart and Diane ? had the following children:

- i. Jennifer S.<sup>9</sup> Stewart<sup>2424</sup> She married **? James**
- ii. Christine Stewart<sup>2424</sup> She married **? Foehrenbach**
- iii. Brenda Lee Stewart<sup>2424</sup> She married ? Bezilla
- 973. John Edward<sup>8</sup> Vasas Sr. (Mary Harriet Caroline<sup>7</sup> Coburn, Elvirda H.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Isaac<sup>5</sup> Miller, John<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 1527, 2973-2974</sup> was born on Feb 11, 1948 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2973-2974</sup> He died on Feb 23, 2000.<sup>2973-2974</sup> He married Carolyn

**Coposky**, daughter of John Frances Coposky Jr. and Dorothy Elizabeth Dias, on Dec 21, 1968 in Parkhill, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She was born on Mar 22, 1951 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2973, 2975</sup>

John Edward Vasas Sr. was buried in Pike Grace Brethren Cemetery, Mundys Corner, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John Edward Vasas Sr. and Carolyn Coposky had the following children:

- 1136. i. Michelle Dawn<sup>9</sup> Vasas<sup>470</sup> was born on Jun 29, 1969 in Memorial Hospital, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married **Sharanjit Singh** on Mar 09, 1996 in Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Nov 25, 1960.<sup>3201</sup>
  - ii. John Edward Vasas Jr.<sup>470</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1973 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He married **Lisa Van Doulah**
  - iii. Issac Matthew Vasas<sup>470</sup> was born on Jan 27, 1977.<sup>470</sup>
- 974. **Ray E.**<sup>8</sup> **Hoover** (Creta<sup>7</sup> Kann, Dora<sup>6</sup> Bateman, Ellen Maria<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, John<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2435, 2437, 2976-2977</sup> was born on Oct 21, 1939 in East Manchester Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on May 06, 2021 in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Donna Heindel** on May 29, 1966.<sup>109</sup>

Ray E. Hoover was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ray E. Hoover:

Ray E. Hoover, 81, of Mount Wolf, East Manchester Township, passed away on Thursday, May 6, 2021 at York Hospital. He was the husband of Donna (Heindel) Hoover who he married 54 years ago on May 29, 1966.

Ray was born October 21, 1939 in East Manchester Township and was the son of the late Elwood and Creda (Kann) Hoover.

He attended Northeastern High School until 10th grade and graduated in 1957 from Dover High School in Dover from the FFA program. He was employed for 25 years with York Container Company before retiring in 1984. He was a lifelong farmer and enjoyed raising cattle. He was a member of the Starview United Church of Christ in (Starview), Mount Wolf. He was a member of the Hoover's Cemetery Board from 1980 to his passing and Starview Sportsmen's Club. Ray proudly served his county in the United States Army from 1962-1965 where he was privileged to travel to Switzerland, Holland, France and Germany.

In addition to his wife, Donna, Ray is survived by his two daughters, Lisa Ann (Hoover) Weir and her husband Mark of Mount Wolf, and Connie Debra (Hoover) Eckenrode and her husband Roland of Mount Wolf and 2 grandchildren, Rebecca Weir and Elizabeth Weir. He was preceded in death by his granddaughter, Shelby Eckenrode and his brother, Dale Hoover.

A memorial service for Ray will begin at 11:00 AM, Saturday, June 12, 2021 at Starview United Church of Christ, 4832 North Sherman Street, Extd., Mount Wolf. A graveside service will be Ray will begin at 2:00 PM, Wednesday, May 12, 2021 at Hoover's Cemetery. Officiating at his service will be his pastor Reverend Laura Bair. Arrangements have been entrusted to Diehl Funeral Home & Cremation Center of Mount Wolf.

Those planning an expression of sympathy may wish to consider, Starview United Church of Christ, 4832 North Sherman Street, Extd, Mount Wolf, PA 17347; York County 4-H Center, 771 Stoverstown Road, York, PA 17408 or Lebanon VA Hospital, 1700 South Lincoln Ave., Lebanon, PA. 17042.

Ray E. Hoover and Donna Heindel had the following children:

i. Lisa Ann<sup>9</sup> Hoover<sup>109</sup> She married Mark Weir

Notes for Lisa Ann Hoover: In 2021, Lisa and Mark were living in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.

1137. ii. Connie Debra Hoover<sup>109, 2976-2977</sup> She married Roland Eckenrode on Sep 20, 1997.<sup>2976</sup>

Notes for Connie Debra Hoover: In 2021, Connie and Roland were living in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania. 975. **Eli Blauser<sup>8</sup> Minnich** (Eli Franklin<sup>7</sup>, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1583, 2446-2449, 2979-2982</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1926 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2979, 2981</sup> He died on Oct 25, 2020 in Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2449</sup> He married **Gloria Jean Eckenrode** in 1960.<sup>2982</sup>

Eli Blauser Minnich was buried in Resurrection Cemetery, Harrisburg, Dauphin County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Eli Blauser Minnich:

Eli B. Minnich PE 93, of Harrisburg, PA passed away on Sunday, October 25, 2020 with family at his home.

Mr. Minnich was born in York, PA and was the son of the late Eli F. and Bertha F. Minnich. He was the owner of Minnich Engineering of Harrisburg. He was a Registered Electrical Engineer registered in 7 states. He graduated from William Penn High School in York, PA and Pennsylvania State University with a Bachelor of Science Degree in Electrical Engineering.

He was a member of the Pennsylvania Society of Professional Engineers, Pennsylvania State University Alumni Association, Nittany Lion Club, Construction Specification Institute, Illuminating Engineering Society and St. Margaret Mary Alacoque Roman Catholic Church. He was a veteran of WW II, serving with the US Army and the US Army Air Corps.

Mr. Minnich is predeceased by his brother, Donald E. Minnich, US Navy. He was also a member of the Boy Scouts of America and served as a Boy Scout leader.

Mr. Minnich is survived by his wife, Gloria J. Minnich; his sons, Timothy A. Minnich and his partner, Brenda Kreeger and son, Patrick D. Minnich and his wife, Laura J, (Boyer); five grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren.

Eli was a devoted husband and father and loved spending time with his family and friends. He enjoyed the grandchildren and the many dogs he owned in his lifetime. He was an avid Penn State Football fan and never missed seeing a game if possible.

Funeral Services will be held at the convenience of the family.

Arrangements are by the Hoover Funeral Homes & Crematory, Inc., Harrisburg.

Memorial Contributions may be made to Hershey Cancer Institute or Veterans Relief Fund for Disabled Veterans.

Eli Blauser Minnich and Gloria Jean Eckenrode had the following children:

- i. Tiimothy A.<sup>9</sup> Minnich<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Patrick D. Minnich<sup>109, 2449</sup> He married Laura J. Boyer
- 976. **Donald E.**<sup>8</sup> **Minnich** (Eli Franklin<sup>7</sup>, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1583, 2447-2448</sup> was born on Sep 12, 1928 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Oct 22, 2016 in Virginia Beach, Virginia.<sup>109</sup> He married (1) **Ann Bairunas** She died before 2016. He married (2) **Sheila** ?

**Donald E. Minnich** was buried in Colonial Grove Memorial Park, Virginia Beach, Virginia.

Notes for Donald E. Minnich:

Cmdr. Donald E. Minnich Virginia Beach - Cmdr. Donald E. Minnich (USN Ret.), 88, passed away on October 22, 2016. Don was born on Sept. 12, 1928 to Bertha Olewiler and Eli Minnich. He knew at age 12 when in the Sea Scouts, that he wanted to join the Navy. And so he did, hours after his high school graduation. He was a seaman, boatswain's mate, a mustang and an officer. He served during the end of WWII, the Korean War and Vietnam. Don proudly served on the USS Pine Island where he ran a crash boat. In Antarctica, his crew rescued the commodore whose helicopter had crashed in the cold water. In 1949, he married Ann Bairunas. They had two sons: Steven and Gary. In 1950, he was stationed in the Philippines at Sangley Point Naval Air Station and the U.S. Embassy during the Huk Rebellion. In 1955, he went to Officer Candidate School and became an ensign; then chief engineer of the Evans, the Richard S. Edwards, and commander of the Lamar in the Great Lakes. While Cmdr. of the Grapple, he moved the Frank Knox off of Pratus Reef in the South China Sea. He received his Bachelor of Science

degree from George Washington University and retired from the Navy in 1972. He earned the Navy Commendation Medal with Combat "V"; Navy Meritorious Unit Commendation (MSCO, Vietnam); Good Conduct Medal (2 stars); World War II Victory Medal; American Campaign Medal; China Service Medal; Navy Occupation Medal (Asia); Vietnam Campaign Medal; Vietnam Cross of Gallantry; National Defense Service Medal (1 star); Korean Service Medal (1 star); United Nations Service Medal; Korean Presidential Unit Citation; Antarctica Service Medal; Vietnam Service Medal (6 stars). As a civilian, he worked for QED Systems and ran his own custom canvas shop before retiring. He enjoyed sailing on his self-built trimaran, was a Boy Scout leader, an avid reader and devoted dog lover. He is predeceased by his parents and his first wife, Ann. Don is survived by his loving wife, Sheila, his sons, Steve and Gary, five grandchildren: Steven, Adam and his wife, Jennifer, Amanda, Matthew and Tiffany; as well as his step-children: Sandra Brewer, Sean Cohen and Stacy Parker, and her husband Russell; and his step-grandchildren who he loved as his own: Elena and Josh Brewer and Riley and Lynn Parker. Visitation will be held from 6 to 7 p.m. Friday, October 28, 2016 at H.D. Oliver Funeral Apts., 2002 Laskin Road. Funeral service will be held at noon, October 29, 2016 at H.D. Oliver, Laskin Road Chapel. Burial will follow the service at Colonial Grove Memorial Park, 3445 Princess Anne Road, VB. We wish to thank nurses Tracy Lynch and Mary Johnston for their loving care and comfort. Donations may be made to Vietnam Veterans Memorial, US Navy Memorial or the SPCA. Online condolences may be offered to the family at hdoliver.com. We all loved you with all of our heart. May you rest in peace. Published in The Virginian Pilot from Oct. 23 to Oct. 28, 2016.

Donald E. Minnich and Ann Bairunas had the following children:

- i. Steven<sup>9</sup> Minnich<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Gary Minnich<sup>109</sup>

Donald E. Minnich and Sheila ? had no children.

977. Marie Carolyn<sup>8</sup> Minnich (George Gordon<sup>7</sup>, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1585, 2451, 2453, 2455, 2456, 2983-2985</sup> was born on Nov 05, 1929 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2983, 2985</sup> She died on Jun 22, 2018 in East York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2983</sup> She married William Kermit Fengfish Jr., son of William K. Fengfish, on Jul 24, 1948.<sup>2456</sup> He was born on May 30, 1926 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2986</sup> He died on Feb 13, 2015 in Springettsbury Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2986</sup>

Marie Carolyn Minnich was buried in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

William Kermit Fengfish Jr. was buried in Greenmount Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Kermit Fengfish Jr.: WILLIAM FENGFISH OBITUARY

YORK William K. Fengfish, Jr., 88, of Springettsbury Township, died Friday, February 13, 2015, at Manor Care Kingston Court. He was the loving husband of Marie C. (Minnich) Fengfish for 66 years. The son of the late Margaret E. and William K. Fengfish, Sr., Bill was born in the city of York on May 30, 1926. He was a graduate of William Penn Senior High School, a World War II army veteran, and a 40 year employee at Metropolitan Edison Electric Company. He was an active member of Yorkshire United Methodist Church, and an avid painter, photographer, and golfer. In addition to his wife, he is survived by son, Michael E. Fengfish and wife, Nancy R. Fengfish in Boynton Beach Fla.; by daughter, Carolyn E. (Fengfish) Stoll and husband, William C. Stoll in St. Louis, Mo.; four grandchildren, Kristen N. Magee and husband, W. Patrick Magee, Jennifer E. Stoll, Janis M. Stoll-Stitziel and husband, Nathan O. Stitziel, and Ann E. Fengfish-Nielson and husband, Martin Nielsen; by three great-grandchildren Emily E. Magee, Asher M. Stitziel, and Eloise M. Stitziel; by two brothers, Philip F. Fengfish of Manchester and David D. Fengfish of York; by sister, JoAnn Clapsaddle of Thousand Oaks, Calif.; and by foster sister, Arlene M. Bubb of York. A visitation will be held from 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at the John W. Keffer Funeral Homes and Crematory, Inc., 902 Mt. Rose Ave., York, followed by an 11 a.m. service at the funeral home with his Pastor, the Rev. Dennis A. Hummel, officiating. Burial will follow in Greenmount Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Yorkshire United Methodist Church, 125 Edgewood Road, York, PA 17402.

William Kermit Fengfish Jr. and Marie Carolyn Minnich had the following children:

- i. ?<sup>9</sup> Fengfish<sup>2984</sup> was born on Jun 17, 1949 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2984</sup> He died on Jun 17, 1949 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2984</sup>
- 1138. ii. Michael Eugene Fengfish<sup>109, 3202-3205</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1950 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3204</sup> He

married **Nancy Jeanne Ringlaben**, daughter of Carl W. Ringlaben, on Jan 15, 1972 in Elizabethtown, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3202</sup> She was born on May 31, 1951 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3204</sup>

Notes for Michael Eugene Fengfish: In 2015, Michael and Nancy were living in Boynton Beach, Palm Beach County, Florida.

1139. iii. Carolyn E. Fengfish<sup>3206-3207</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1952.<sup>3207</sup> She married **William Charles Stoll**, son of William Stoll, on Aug 04, 1973.<sup>3206</sup>

Notes for Carolyn E. Fengfish: In 2015, Carolyn and William were living in Saint Louis, Missouri.

978. **Jacqualine Nanette**<sup>8</sup> **Minnich** (George Gordon<sup>7</sup>, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1585, 2451, 2454, 2455, 2987-2988</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1931 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2454-2455</sup> She died on Jul 14, 2002 in York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2454-2455</sup> She married **Palmer E. Saylor**, son of Virgil Saylor and Florence I. Lentz, on Aug 20, 1948 in Towson, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>2987</sup> He was born on Mar 05, 1927 in Dallastown Union Cemetery, Dallastown, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jun 20, 2008 in Craley, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Jacqualine Nanette Minnich was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

Palmer E. Saylor was buried in Prospect Hill Cemetery, York, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Palmer E. Saylor:

Palmer E. Saylor, 81, of Craley died Friday, June 20, 2008, at Manor Care - Kingston Court. He was the husband of the late Jacqualine N. (Minnich) Saylor.

Born March 5, 1927, in Dallastown, a son of the late Virgil D. and Florence I. (Lentz) Saylor, he had worked as a security guard for Protection Technology, Inc., at both Peach Bottom and Brunner Island Power Plants. Mr. Saylor was a U.S. Army veteran of WWII. He was a member of Hellam VFW and attended Bermudian Church of the Brethren.

Mr. Saylor is survived by a son, Rodney E. and wife, Stacy Saylor of Craley; two daughters, Pamela E. Saylor of Dover and Tiana M. Saylor of New York; four grandchildren, Seth, Nicole, Christopher, and Stefan; and six great-grandchildren.

Burial will be in Prospect Hill Cemetery.

Published in the York Daily Record & York Dispatch on 6/21/2008.

Palmer E. Saylor and Jacqualine Nanette Minnich had the following children:

- i. Pamela E.<sup>9</sup> Saylor<sup>109, 2455, 2988, 3208</sup> was born in Jul 1949 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3208</sup>
  - ii. Rodney E. Saylor<sup>109, 2455, 3209-3210</sup> was born on May 29, 1955.<sup>3210</sup> He married **Stacy L Gewiss** in 2002.<sup>3209</sup>

Notes for Rodney E. Saylor: In 2008, Rodney and Stacy were living in Craley, York County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Tiana M. Saylor<sup>109, 2455</sup>
- 979. Lois Louise<sup>8</sup> Steigelman (Myrtle May<sup>7</sup> Minnich, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2459, 2465, 2989-2994</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1927 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2992</sup> She died on Nov 28, 2017 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2465</sup> She married **Frank M. Holloway**, son of Elmer Holloway and Eva Murray, on Jun 10, 1956.<sup>2989</sup> He was born in 1929 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2990</sup> He died on Mar 20, 2017 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2990</sup>

Lois Louise Steigelman was buried on Dec 02, 2017 in Bishopville Cemetery, Bishopville, Worcester County, Maryland.

Frank M. Holloway was buried in Bishopville Cemetery, Bishopville, Worcester County, Maryland.

- Frank M. Holloway and Lois Louise Steigelman had the following children:
  - i. Frank Marshall<sup>9</sup> Holloway II<sup>2465, 2990-2991, 3211</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1959 in Salisbury WI, Maryland.<sup>3211</sup> He died on Jan 17, 2006 in Frankford, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2991, 3211</sup>

**Frank Marshall Holloway II** was buried in Bishopville Cemetery, Bishopville, Worcester County, Maryland.

1140. ii. Cheryl Louise Holloway<sup>2465, 2990-2991, 3212</sup> She married **Jeffrey Powell**, son of Lewis Powell, on Sep 11, 1982 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>3212</sup>

Notes for Cheryl Louise Holloway: In 2006 and 2017, Cheryl and Jeff were living in Denton, Caroline County, Maryland.

980. Vera Deloris<sup>8</sup> Steigelman (Myrtle May<sup>7</sup> Minnich, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2459-2460, 2464, 2993-2995</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1929 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2464</sup> She died on May 29, 1998 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2464, 2993</sup> She married **Robert Lee Elliott**, son of Charles William Elliott Sr. and Hilda Kathryn ?, on Jun 17, 1950 in Georgetown, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>2460</sup> He was born in 1930.<sup>2460</sup>

Robert Lee Elliott and Vera Deloris Steigelman had the following children:

- i. Karin<sup>9</sup> Adkins<sup>2993, 3213</sup> was born on Sep 07, 1954.<sup>3213</sup> She married **? Adlkins**
- ii. Keith Elliott<sup>2993</sup>
- iii. Karla Elliott<sup>2993</sup>
- 981. Dale L.<sup>8</sup> Grim (Truman Amos<sup>7</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2470, 2997-2999</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1943 in Adamsville, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2997</sup> He died on Aug 24, 2011 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2997</sup> He married **Rosalie Ann Raffensberger**, daughter of Millard C. Raffensberger, on Nov 06, 1971 in Adamsville, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2998</sup> She was born on Nov 24, 1949.<sup>3000</sup>

**Dale L. Grim** was buried in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

#### Notes for Dale L. Grim:

Dale L. Grim, 68, of Red Lion, died Wednesday, August 24, 2011, at his residence. He was the husband of Rosalie Ann (Raffensberger) Grim, to whom he was married 39 years.

Born August 22, 1943, in Adamsville, he was the son of the late, Truman A. and Bessie I. (Shaffer) Grim.

Dale was a 1961 graduate of Dallastown Area High School, where he participated in the junior play. Interested in aviation, he sought a degree in aeronautical engineering. However, distance from his family and community did not prove favorable. So he turned to York College to complete his education and earned a Bachelor's Degree in business management.

He wa a life-long member of Adamsville United Methodist Church, where he was a lay leader, organist, and sang in the church choir. His church life was very important to him and the way he responded to others. Everyone was a special child of God who deserved joyful and compassionate treatment.

He was employed with Allis Chalmers for several years and later retired from Caterpillar as a Security Officer after 25 years of dedicated service. Dale was an aviation enthusiast. After attaining his pilot's license, he owned five planes over the course of his life and continued his interest many years later.

He also loved being outdoors, gardening, was an extremely talented handy man, and his thirst of knowledge kept him reading in his spare time.

In addition to his wife, Dale is survived by two sons, Bryan L. Grim and girlfriend, Melissa of Red Lion, and Jonathan P. Grim and wife, Amanda of Red Lion; four granddaughters, Katie, Natalie, Ava, and Cassandra Grim; and one sister, Mary E. Grim of York.

Burial will be held in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens.

Published in York Daily Record & York Dispatch on August 26, 2011

Dale L. Grim and Rosalie Ann Raffensberger had the following children:

- i. Bryan L.<sup>9</sup> Grim<sup>109, 2999, 3214</sup> was born in Aug 1973.<sup>3214</sup> He married **Carol A. Craley** on Sep 18, 1994.<sup>2999</sup>
- ii. Jonathan P. Grim<sup>109, 3215-3216</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1977.<sup>3215</sup> He married **Amanda Lynn** in 2004.<sup>3216</sup>

Notes for Jonathan P. Grim: In 2011, Jonathan and Amanda were living in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

982. Pauline M.<sup>8</sup> Heininger (John Jacob<sup>7</sup>, John Benjamin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1602, 2472-2475, 3001</sup> was born on Sep 27, 1934 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2473-2475</sup> She died on Mar 31, 2011 in Dallastown, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2474-2475</sup> She married Sidney R. Lewis, son of George Lewis, on Dec 24, 1956 in Rayville, Baltimore County, Maryland.<sup>3001</sup>

Pauline M. Heininger was buried in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

Sidney R. Lewis and Pauline M. Heininger had the following children:

i. Debra Sue<sup>9</sup> Lewis<sup>2474-2475, 3217</sup> She married **Steven Matthew Harrington**, son of J. Stewart Harrington, on Mar 19, 1977.<sup>3217</sup>

Debra Sue Lewis was buried in 1977.

Notes for Debra Sue Lewis: In 2011, Debra and Steven were living in Airville, York County, Pennsylvania.

1141. ii. Dennis R. Lewis<sup>2474-2475, 3218</sup> He married **Diane M. Reiker** in 1978.<sup>3218</sup>

Notes for Dennis R. Lewis: In 2011, Dennis and Diane were living in Yoe, York County, Pennsylvania.

983. **Joanne Dolores**<sup>8</sup> **Heininger** (John Jacob<sup>7</sup>, John Benjamin<sup>6</sup>, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2472, 2475-2477</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1938 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2476-2477</sup> She died on Dec 21, 2009 in Seven Valleys, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2477</sup> She married **Harry T. Lewis** about 1961.<sup>2477</sup>

Harry T. Lewis and Joanne Dolores Heininger had the following children:

i. Wanda M.<sup>9</sup> Lewis<sup>2477</sup> She married **Jan Grim** 

Notes for Wanda M. Lewis: In 2009, Wanda and Jan were living in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Sherry A. Lewis<sup>2477</sup>
- iii. Dwayne T. Lewis<sup>2477</sup>
- 984. **Daisy Gertrude**<sup>8</sup> **Goheen** (Rebecca Emma<sup>7</sup> Eveler, Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1610, 2486, 3005</sup> was born on Nov 23, 1924 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3005</sup> She died on Jul 31, 2012 in Airville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3005</sup> She married **Wilmer Eugene Rexroth**, son of Allen William Rexroth and Helen Irene Young, in May 1952.<sup>2486</sup> He was born on May 25, 1926 in Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3006-3008</sup> He died on Mar 18, 1997.<sup>3007</sup>

**Daisy Gertrude Goheen** was buried in Saint Lukes Evangelical Lutheran Cemetery, New Bridgeville, York County, Pennsylvania.

Wilmer Eugene Rexroth and Daisy Gertrude Goheen had the following children:

- i. Jeffrey<sup>9</sup> Rexroth<sup>3005</sup>
- ii. Joanne Rexroth<sup>3005</sup> She married **? McDermott**
- 985. **Daisy R.<sup>8</sup> Eveler** (Clarence Edward<sup>7</sup> Sr., Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1620, 2492, 2495, 3010</sup> was born on Dec 05, 1939 in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3010</sup> She died on Sep 14, 2015 in Red Lion, York County,

Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3010</sup> She married Lloyd L. Witmer on Nov 12, 1964.<sup>109</sup> He was born on May 01, 1942.

**Daisy R. Eveler** was buried in Zion United Methodist Church Cemetery, Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daisy R. Eveler:

RED LION Daisy R. (Eveler) Witmer entered into eternal rest after a brief illness on Monday, September 14, 2015, at 11:35 a.m. at Manor Care Dallastown at the age of 75.

She was the wife of Lloyd L. Witmer, Jr. of Red Lion Daisy was born in Red Lion on December 5, 1939, and is the daughter of the late Clarence and Grace (Fuller) Eveler.

Daisy was a homemaker. She did babysitting and cleaned for others. She attended Red Lion Bible Church. Surviving her are her husband, Lloyd; a son, Ronald Witmer and wife Mary Stough of Red Lion; and a daughter, Carol A. Tillman of Red Lion; four grandchildren; two step grandchildren; 10 greatgrandchildren; a brother, Johnny Eveler; and a sister, Virginia; and numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by an infant son, Terry E. Witmer in 1966; a son-in-law, Charles T. Tillman in 2013; and seven siblings.

A viewing will be held Thursday, September 17 from 6 to 7 p.m. at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. The Service of Honor and Praise for Daisy will begin on Thursday at 7 p.m. at the funeral home. The Rev. Steven A. Schmuck, pastor of Red Lion Bible Church, will officiate. Burial will be private and at the convenience of the family. Lloyd has asked to please not send flowers. In Memory of Daisy, please make a love donation to Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, PA 17356. Daisy was a wonderful wife to Lloyd whom she married on November 12, 1964, celebrating 51 years together. They enjoyed hunting and fishing together. She loved flowers and gardening. Her family said she was a very special person whose family always came first. She is remembered as being a proud Grandmother and Great-Grandmother to her grandchildren whom she babysat and helped raise.

Funeral Home: Burg Funeral Home, Inc. 134 W. Broadway Red Lion, PA 17356

Lloyd L. Witmer and Daisy R. Eveler had the following children:

i. Terry Eugene<sup>9</sup> Witmer<sup>109, 3010</sup> was born on Feb 20, 1965 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3010</sup> He died on Jul 07, 1966.<sup>3010</sup>

Terry Eugene Witmer was buried in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Ronald Witmer<sup>109</sup> He married **Mary Stough** 

Notes for Ronald Witmer: In 2015, Ronald and Mary were living in Red Lion, York County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Carol A. Witmer<sup>109</sup> She married Charles T. Tillman He died in 2013.<sup>109</sup>
- 986. Francis Curvin<sup>8</sup> Flaharty (Alverta A.<sup>7</sup> Eveler, Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1621, 2504-2505, 3015-3016</sup> was born on Apr 20, 1940 in Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2504</sup> He died on Sep 01, 2018 in Felton, Windsor Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2504</sup> He married Gloria J. Sentz, daughter of Charles Sentz, on Jan 07, 1962.<sup>3015</sup> She was born in Mar 1943.<sup>3017</sup>

Francis Curvin Flaharty and Gloria J. Sentz had the following child:

Jody Lynn<sup>9</sup> Flaharty<sup>2504, 3016</sup> She married Robert Colin Darrell on Jul 04, 1998.<sup>3016</sup>

987. Robert Clark<sup>8</sup> Eveler (Clark Emanuel<sup>7</sup>, Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2507-2508, 2511, 3025-3026</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1944 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3025</sup> He married (1) Paulette Elaine Lieberknecht, daughter of Amos H. Lieberknecht and Thelma R. Stough, on Jul 23, 1967 in New Bridgeville, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2511, 3026</sup> She was born on Jul 04, 1947 in Columbia, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3026</sup> He married (2) Jane ?

Robert Clark Eveler and Paulette Elaine Lieberknecht had the following children:

i. James R.<sup>9</sup> Eveler<sup>3026</sup> He married Lorraine S. Farber

Notes for James R. Eveler: In 2019, James and Lorraine were living in Hellam Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

i

# ii. Amanda E. Eveler<sup>3026</sup> She married Debra R. Brewer

Robert Clark Eveler and Jane ? had no children.

988. Kay Lorraine<sup>8</sup> Eveler (Clark Emanuel<sup>7</sup>, Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2507-2508, 2513-2514, 3026-3027</sup> was born on Jul 17, 1946 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3027</sup> She married Norbert Karl Konkel, son of Karl G. Konkel, on Oct 04, 1969 in Brogueville, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 2513-2514</sup> He was born on Sep 16, 1944 in Garnsee, Kreis Marienwerder, Westpreußen, Germany.<sup>109, 3028-3029</sup> He died on Sep 03, 2014 in York, York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3028</sup>

#### Notes for Kay Lorraine Eveler:

In 2012, Kay and Norbert were living in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

**Norbert Karl Konkel** was buried in Saint James Lutheran Cemetery, Brogue, Chanceford Township, York County, Pennsylvania.

### Notes for Norbert Karl Konkel:

YORK Norbert Karl Konkel, 69, passed away Wednesday, September 3, 2014, at 8:55 p.m. at York Hospital after a lengthy battle with pancreatic cancer. He was the husband of Kay L. (Eveler) Konkel. Mr. and Mrs. Konkel were married for nearly 45 years, having been married at St. James Lutheran Church, Broque, on September 27, 1969. Norbert was born on September 16, 1944, in Garnsee, Kreis Marienwerder, Westpreußen, Germany, the son of the late Karl Gustav Konkel and Rosa (Stelz) Konkel. In January 1945, while he was a small infant, the Konkel family had to flee their home in West Prussia in advance of the invading Soviet army. After being held in various Russian and Polish camps for displaced war refugees, they came to live on a farm at Bolkewehr bei Eilsum, Ostfriesland, Germany in April 1946. The family moved to Hannover, Germany in 1950, where Norbert entered school. The Konkel family emigrated to the United States in October 1956 and settled in Chambersburg, Pa. Norbert graduated from Chambersburg Area Senior High School in 1962, and Shippensburg State College in 1966. He later earned a Master's Degree. He began his teaching career at Weatherly Area Junior Senior High School in Carbon County, Pa. In 1968, he moved to York County and transferred to the newly built Dover Intermediate School, where he taught German and later an introductory language course for 8th graders. From 1979 until his retirement in 2002, he taught German at Dover Area High School. He was a member for 46 years of the Dover Area Intermediate School Poker Club. He was also a member of the Dover Fish and Game Association. Norbert and Kay enjoyed traveling to Germany, Costa Rica, California, Texas and Florida. In addition to his wife, he is survived by a son, Richard K. Konkel of York; brothers, Eckhard S. Konkel and wife Marcia of Santa Rosa, Calif., Wolfgang J. Konkel and wife Jean of Holland, Bucks County, Pa; brothers-in-law, Robert C. Eveler of Airville and Dan A. Eveler of Red Lion; sister-in-law, Amy M. Squire and husband George of West Chester, Pa.; mother-inlaw, Olga Shaull Eveler of Felton; nieces and nephews, Melissa Konkel, Nancy A. Kennedy, Taylor N. Konkel, James R. Eveler, Amanda E. Eveler, Joseph A. Eveler, and Katie N. Meadows; as well as numerous cousins and relations in Germany. In addition to his parents, he was preceded in death by his father-in-law, Clark E. Eveler and sister-in-law, Paulette E. Eveler. A Memorial Service will be held on Saturday, September 13, 2014 at St. James Evangelical Lutheran Church, 2335 Cramer Road, Brogue, PA 17309. Visitation will be at 1:00 p.m. and the service at 2:00 p.m. with the Rev. Edgar C. Reed officiating. Interment will be at the St. James Cemetery.

Norbert Karl Konkel and Kay Lorraine Eveler had the following child: i. Richard K.<sup>9</sup> Konkel<sup>109</sup>

989. **Nevin E.**<sup>8</sup> **Eveler** (Luther William Jacob<sup>7</sup>, Elizabeth B.<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1622, 2516, 2518, 3030</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1941 in Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jul 26, 2020. He married **Janice M. Reachard** 

# Notes for Nevin E. Eveler:

Nevin E. Eveler, 79 of Felton, passed away peacefully at his residence on Sunday, July 26th. He was the beloved husband of 58 years to Janice M. (Reachard) Eveler.

Mr. Eveler was born in Felton on July 12, 1941 and was the son of the late Luther and Freda (Smith) Eveler.

Nevin was known as a hard worker and was a carpenter and truck driver for Paul L. Smith for 40 years. He loved horses and was an avid horseman his entire life, owning horses since his youth. Above all

things, his greatest enjoyment was spending time with his wife, sons and grandsons.

In addition to his wife he is survived by his two sons, James L. Eveler and his wife Wanda S. of Brogue and Todd E. Eveler and his wife Cathy J. of Brogue; grandsons, Zachary J. Eveler and Jake E. Eveler. He is also survived by his siblings, Janie Stermer, Tim Eveler, and Robin Eveler; sister-in-law, JoAnn Hershner; as well as loving family members, Krista Decker, Connor and Sammi Decker and Stephen Hershner. He was preceded in death by a sister, Judith Eveler.

Per Nevin's wishes, following cremation all services will be private. The Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., Dallastown is in charge of arrangements.

In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions in Nevin's name can be made to Autism York, PO Box 7322, York, PA 17404.

Nevin E. Eveler and Janice M. Reachard had the following children:

- i. James L.<sup>9</sup> Eveler
- ii. Todd E. Eveler
- 990. Karl Douglas<sup>8</sup> Miller (Leah Marie<sup>7</sup> Strong, Klea Claude<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 26, 1936 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Sharon Rae Lytell on Jul 23, 1957 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Patricia Shaw in May 1984.<sup>12</sup>

Karl Douglas Miller and Sharon Rae Lytell had the following children:

- i. Karen Alyce<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1962 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kristen Dana Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1964 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Karl Douglas Miller and Patricia Shaw had the following child:

- iii. Micheal Evan<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 29, 1984 in Indianapolis, Marion County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 991. Kathleen<sup>8</sup> Miller (Leah Marie<sup>7</sup> Strong, Klea Claude<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 07, 1943 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Marshall Ray Ralston on May 19, 1962 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Richard Young in May 1986.<sup>12</sup>

Marshall Ray Ralston and Kathleen Miller had the following children:

- i. Lori Lynn<sup>9</sup> Ralston<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1964 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Dennis Ray Ralston<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 08, 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Richard Young and Kathleen Miller had no children.

992. Melody Ann<sup>8</sup> Miller (Leah Marie<sup>7</sup> Strong, Klea Claude<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 09, 1946 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Gregory Otis Pletcher on Jun 08, 1968 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Gregory Otis Pletcher and Melody Ann Miller had the following children:

- i. Adam Wade<sup>9</sup> Pletcher<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Mark Reid Pletcher<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 13, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- 993. **Ronald Lynn<sup>8</sup> Strong** (Claude Warren<sup>7</sup>, Klea Claude<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>2522, 3035-3036</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1947 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>3035-3036</sup> He died on Apr 16, 2018.<sup>3036</sup> He married **?**

**Ronald Lynn Strong** was buried on Oct 25, 2018 in Arlington National Cemetery, Arlington, Arlington County, Virginia (CemeteryPlot: 4572; CemeterySection: 43).

Ronald Lynn Strong and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Ann Marie<sup>9</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Patrick Christopher Strong<sup>12</sup>
- 994. **Janice Kay**<sup>8</sup> **Strong** (Claude Warren<sup>7</sup>, Klea Claude<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1953 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **? White**

? White and Janice Kay Strong had the following child:

- i. Heather Jo<sup>9</sup> White<sup>12</sup>
- 995. **Leslie Edith**<sup>8</sup> **Sheffe** (Emmagene<sup>7</sup> Kyle, Elma Mayo<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Dec 27, 1943 in Teaneck,

Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael Brescia Jr. He was born on Aug 20, 1940.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Brescia Jr. and Leslie Edith Sheffe had the following children:

- i. Michael<sup>9</sup> Brescia<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Nov 06, 1965 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Leslieann Brescia<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1968 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Laura Ann Brescia<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Mar 21, 1969 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Matthew James Brescia<sup>12, 65</sup> was born on Jan 12, 1974 in Hackensack, Bergen County, New Jersey.<sup>12</sup>
- 996. Tad Arthur<sup>8</sup> Rosenberry (Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong, Ely Allen<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 19, 1954 in Kendallville, Noble County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary DeVera in Feb 1973 in Coram, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Rosemary Wilson on Jun 11, 1977 in Livingston, Montana.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 28, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

Tad Arthur Rosenberry and Mary DeVera had the following child:

 Jacob Les<sup>9</sup> Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 13, 1973 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jacob Les Rosenberry: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Joseph Devera lived with Tad as Joseph Rosenberry before moving to his mothers in August, 1986.

Tad Arthur Rosenberry and Rosemary Wilson had the following children:

- ii. Jill Louise<sup>9</sup> Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1981 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jessie Lee Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 24, 1983 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Leonard Allen Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1985 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Lindsey Rose Rosenberry<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 27, 1986 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- 997. Janet Raye<sup>8</sup> Rosenberry (Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong, Ely Allen<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1956 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married Richard Allen Maricle on Jun 12, 1978 in Coram, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 15, 1956 in Deming, Whatcom County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Janet Raye Rosenberry: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Janet is a former Junior Miss of Columbia Falls Montana.

Notes for Richard Allen Maricle: Richard and Janet last lived in Bellingham, Washington.

Richard Allen Maricle and Janet Raye Rosenberry had the following children:

- i. Amy Vanise<sup>9</sup> Maricle<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1979 in Bellingham, Whatcom County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Tami Evelyn Maricle<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 20, 1981 in Bellingham, Whatcom County, Washington.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Lori Janette Maricle<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 09, 1983.<sup>12</sup>
- 998. Judy Irene<sup>8</sup> Rosenberry (Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong, Ely Allen<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1958 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul Alan Weed on Aug 05, 1978 in Coram, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Nov 25, 1953 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Paul Alan Weed: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Paul and Judy were last living in Columbia Falls MT

- Paul Alan Weed and Judy Irene Rosenberry had the following children:
  - i. Adam Nicolas<sup>9</sup> Weed<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 19, 1980 in Havre, Hill County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Andrew Paul Weed<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1983 in Havre, Hill County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- 999. Jeanne Lorraine<sup>8</sup> Rosenberry (Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong, Ely Allen<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1959 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> She married Chris Moser on Sep 09, 1978 in Columbia Falls, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Feb 22, 1955.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jeanne Lorraine Rosenberry: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Jeanne is an artist and

- Chris Moser and Jeanne Lorraine Rosenberry had the following child:
  - i. Jedidiah Daniel<sup>9</sup> Moser<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 28, 1981 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- 1000. Wendy Sue<sup>8</sup> Rosenberry (Janet Venise<sup>7</sup> Strong, Ely Allen<sup>6</sup> Strong, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup> Strong, Ely<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 05, 1964 in Minneapolis, Hennepin County, Minnesota.<sup>12</sup> She married Robin Lynn Blevins on Jun 12, 1982 in Bigfort, Montana.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Jun 24, 1958.<sup>12</sup>

Robin Lynn Blevins and Wendy Sue Rosenberry had the following child:

- i. Sarah Eleanor<sup>9</sup> Blevins<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1985 in Whitefish, Flathead County, Montana.<sup>12</sup>
- 1001. Scott Duane<sup>8</sup> Strong (Franz Arthur<sup>7</sup>, Ely Allen<sup>6</sup>, Franz Seigel<sup>5</sup>, Ely<sup>4</sup>, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup>, James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 24, 1958 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Lucinda Lee Eckent on Aug 24, 1980 in Valparaiso, Porter County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Scott Duane Strong and Lucinda Lee Eckent had the following children:

- i. Jennifer<sup>9</sup> Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1982.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Julie Strong<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 28, 1984.<sup>12</sup>
- 1002. Janice Rae<sup>8</sup> Miller (Mary Louise<sup>7</sup> Smith, Gladys Edna<sup>6</sup> Strong, Wesley<sup>5</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 3038-3041</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1952 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married Leslie William Kraus on Aug 19, 1972 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>3041</sup> He was born on Mar 25, 1951 in Cedar Rapids, Linn County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Leslie William Kraus:

Janice and Leslie were living in Port Charlotte, Charlotte County, Florida

Leslie William Kraus and Janice Rae Miller had the following children:

- i. Eric William<sup>9</sup> Kraus<sup>3038</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1975 in Dennison, Tuscarawas County, Ohio.<sup>3038</sup>
- ii. Brian James Kraus<sup>3040</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1977 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>3040</sup>
- iii. Kelly Marie Kraus<sup>3039</sup> was born on Feb 19, 1981 in Akron, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>3039</sup>
- 1003. Karen Lee<sup>8</sup> Miller (Mary Louise<sup>7</sup> Smith, Gladys Edna<sup>6</sup> Strong, Wesley<sup>5</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 24, 1956 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> She married James L. Kraus on Jun 12, 1976 in Ravenna, Portage County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 23, 1952 in Cedar Rapids, Linn County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for James L. Kraus: [Immenheiser2.FTW] James and Karne were last in Snellville, Georgia.

- James L. Kraus and Karen Lee Miller had the following children:
  - i. Casey L.<sup>9</sup> Kraus<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 10, 1979.<sup>12</sup>
    - ii. Curt A. Kraus<sup>12</sup> was born on May 09, 1981.<sup>12</sup>
- 1004. Karen<sup>8</sup> Bailey (Susan Ruth<sup>7</sup> Strong, Ralph Avery<sup>6</sup> Strong, Wesley<sup>5</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>4</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong Jr., Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 21, 1962.<sup>12</sup> She married Andrel Lamarr Sapp Sr.

Andrel Lamarr Sapp Sr. and Karen Bailey had the following children:

- i. Andrel<sup>9</sup> Sapp Jr.<sup>12</sup> was born in Nov 1983.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Bryan Sapp<sup>12</sup> was born in Jan 1985.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Timothy Sapp<sup>12</sup> was born in May 1986.<sup>12</sup>
- 1005. **Roberta<sup>8</sup> Knisley** (Jack<sup>7</sup>, Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1943 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dan Gregory**

Dan Gregory and Roberta Knisley had the following child:

i. Darren<sup>9</sup> Gregory<sup>12</sup>

1006. Dave<sup>8</sup> Knisley (Jack<sup>7</sup>, Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in 1945.<sup>12</sup> He married Connie Jo Wallace in 1962 in Mentone, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Dave Knisley: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Dave is a draftsman and Connie a school secretary

Dave Knisley and Connie Jo Wallace had the following children:

- i. Jeff<sup>9</sup> Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1963 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Gregory Knisley<sup>12</sup> was born in 1964 in Warsaw, Kosciusko County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 1007. **Nancy<sup>8</sup> Snyder** (Charlotte<sup>7</sup> Knisley, Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Bill Carter**

Bill Carter and Nancy Snyder had the following children:

- i. Ruth<sup>9</sup> Carter<sup>12</sup> was born in 1958 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Lori Carter<sup>12</sup> was born in 1960 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Beth Carter<sup>12</sup> was born in 1962 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Lynda Carter<sup>12</sup> was born in 1964 in Colorado Springs, El Paso County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- 1008. James<sup>8</sup> Snyder (Charlotte<sup>7</sup> Knisley, Blanch Christina<sup>6</sup> Wade, Luther Wilson<sup>5</sup> Wade, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 12, 1941.<sup>12</sup> He married ??

James Snyder and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Mark<sup>9</sup> Snyder<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Stacey Snyder<sup>12</sup>
- 1009. Janet Sue<sup>8</sup> Elgena (Ruth Elnora<sup>7</sup> Hatfield, Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 28, 1942 in Johnson City, Broome County, New York.<sup>12</sup> She married Kenneth Miller in Jan 1970.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Apr 10, 1943 in Long Beach, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Kenneth Miller: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Kenneth Miller and Janet Sue Elgena had the following children:

- Michelle Renee<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 05, 1971 in Fullerton, Orange County, California.<sup>12</sup>
   Stephen Kenneth Miller<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 13, 1973.<sup>12</sup>
- 1010. Michael Kent<sup>8</sup> Pollock (Shirley Marie<sup>7</sup> Hatfield, Thelma Frieda<sup>6</sup> Wade, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 26, 1944 in Goshen, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married Janice Cathy on Nov 04, 1967.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 05, 1945 in Pine Bluff, Jefferson County, Arkansas.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Kent Pollock and Janice Cathy had the following children:

- i. David Micheal<sup>9</sup> Pollock<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 21, 1972 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jennifer Lynn Pollock<sup>12</sup> was born on May 12, 1974 in Elkhart, Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup>
- 1011. Ralph Allen<sup>8</sup> Johnson (Clyde Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mildred Celesta Marguerita<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1947 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Barbara J. Heimbuch She was born on Sep 30, 1946 in Buchanan, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Betty ?

Ralph Allen Johnson and Barbara J. Heimbuch had the following children:

- i. Deanna Sue<sup>9</sup> Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 11, 1968 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Donna Kay Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 30, 1969 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Denise Ann Johnson<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 13, 1972 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>

Ralph Allen Johnson and Betty ? had the following child:

iv. Joey9 Johnson12

1012. Steven John<sup>8</sup> Shorner (Elizabeth Ann<sup>7</sup> Pierson, Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2532</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1952 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Lynne Niemeyer on Aug 25, 1973 in Lyons, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jul 19, 1957 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Joy Udseth Schnur on May 19, 1979 in Maywood, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 13, 1954.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Steven John Shorner: [Immenheiser2.FTW] Steven and Lynne live in Downers Grove, Illinois

Steven John Shorner and Lynne Niemeyer had no children.

Steven John Shorner and Joy Udseth Schnur had the following child:

i. Michael John<sup>9</sup> Shorner<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1981 in Downers Grove.<sup>12</sup>

1013. Garry Eugene<sup>8</sup> Shorner (Elizabeth Ann<sup>7</sup> Pierson, Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2532, 3042</sup> was born on Nov 16, 1955 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married Patricia Ann Miller on Jun 24, 1978 in Parma Heights, Cuyahoga County, Ohio.<sup>3042</sup> She was born on May 11, 1955 in Ashtabula, Ashtabula County, Ohio.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Garry Eugene Shorner: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Garry and Patricia were last living in Elmhurst, Illinois.

Garry Eugene Shorner and Patricia Ann Miller had the following children:

- i. Amy Beth<sup>9</sup> Shorner<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 03, 1980 in Elmhurst, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jennifer Lynn Shorner<sup>12</sup> was born on May 23, 1982 in Elmhurst, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup>

1014. Kathleen Ruth<sup>8</sup> Shorner (Elizabeth Ann<sup>7</sup> Pierson, Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 2532</sup> was born on Nov 12, 1959 in Berwyn, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married **Dean Cocallas** on Sep 04, 1983 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Aug 19, 1959.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Dean Cocallas: [Immenheiser2.FTW]

Dean and Kathleen were last living in Naperville, IL

Dean Cocallas and Kathleen Ruth Shorner had the following child: i.  $?^9 \, \text{Cocallas}^{12}$ 

1015. Holly Lee<sup>8</sup> Landro (Frances Johanna<sup>7</sup> Pierson, Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 23, 1960 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> She married Wade Heimbigner on Jul 24, 1982 in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.<sup>3043</sup>

Notes for Wade Heimbigner:

Wade Heimbigner has many inventions and patents over the years with his work with Hughes, Quallcom and now Kyocera. He invented the satellite blocking codes first used by HBO while working for Hughes. Quallcom bought his Huges division and Wade went on to lead the team that invented CDMA phone technology. That division was then bought out by Kyocera which he now works for.

Wade Heimbigner and Holly Lee Landro had the following child:

Joel<sup>9</sup> Heimbigner<sup>3043</sup> was born on Nov 27, 1984 in Poway, San Diego County, California.<sup>3043</sup> i 1016. **Douglas Robert**<sup>8</sup> Landro (Frances Johanna<sup>7</sup> Pierson, Pauline May<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3043</sup> was born on Mar 01, 1963 in Oak Park, Cook County, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> He married Marina Alexeievich Kuznetsova Douglas Robert Landro and Marina Alexeievich Kuznetsova had the following children: Bogdan Douglas<sup>9</sup> Landro<sup>3043</sup> was born on Oct 30, 2000 in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, i Arizona.3043 ii. David Robert Landro<sup>3043</sup> was born on May 18, 2004 in Scottsdale, Maricopa County, Arizona.3043 1017. Patricia<sup>8</sup> Davis (Betty Jo<sup>7</sup> Lauver, Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married William Smith William Smith and Patricia Davis had the following children: i. Michelle Denise<sup>9</sup> Smith<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 28, 1972.<sup>12</sup> ii. Michael Patrick Smith<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 18, 1976.<sup>12</sup> 1018. Vickey<sup>8</sup> Davis (Betty Jo<sup>7</sup> Lauver, Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1947 in Niles, Berrien County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Steve Jeru She married (2) ? Check Steve Jeru and Vickey Davis had the following child: i. Kimberly<sup>9</sup> Jeru<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1968.<sup>12</sup> ? Check and Vickey Davis had the following child: Ryan Lee<sup>9</sup> Check<sup>12</sup> i. 1019. Jackie<sup>8</sup> Davis (Betty Jo<sup>7</sup> Lauver, Gladys Alfretta<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1950.<sup>12</sup> She married Paul Newman in Oct 1974 in Greensburg, Kiowa County, Kansas.<sup>12</sup> Paul Newman and Jackie Davis had the following child: William Leroy<sup>9</sup> Newman<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1976.<sup>12</sup> i. 1020. **Carol Janeen<sup>8</sup> Bemiller** (Alice Joanne<sup>7</sup> Hossler, Ethel Ora Bell<sup>6</sup> Waid, George Laurence<sup>5</sup> Waid, Elviretta Lucretia<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1964 in Elkhart County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> She married **Rusty Smith** Rusty Smith and Carol Janeen Bemiller had the following child: i. Jason James<sup>9</sup> Smith<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1986.<sup>12</sup> 1021. Sandra<sup>8</sup> McCalla (Echo<sup>7</sup>, Huldah<sup>6</sup> Gilliland, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3045</sup> She married **? Wisenberg** ? Wisenberg and Sandra McCalla had the following child: i. James<sup>9</sup> Wisenberg<sup>3045</sup> 1022. Micheal Lynn<sup>8</sup> Sixbey (Dorris Mae<sup>7</sup> Gilliland, Edward Keather<sup>6</sup> Gilliland, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1949 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> He married **Kay Hall** She was born on Jul 08, 1952 in Athens, Indiana.12 Micheal Lynn Sixbey and Kay Hall had the following children: i. Cassie Lynn<sup>9</sup> Sixbey<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1970 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> ii. Shannon Michael Sixbey<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 23, 1971 in Rochester, Fulton County, Indiana.<sup>12</sup> 1023. Dinah<sup>8</sup> Gilliland (Howard Allen<sup>7</sup>, Orville<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Bill Downhour** Bill Downhour and Dinah Gilliland had the following child: i. Julie<sup>9</sup> Downhour<sup>12</sup> was born in Kawanee, Illinois.<sup>12</sup> 1024. Rita Ann<sup>8</sup> Gilliland (Herbert Harding<sup>7</sup>, Orville<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married Larry Shriber Larry Shriber and Rita Ann Gilliland had the following child: ?9 Shriber<sup>12</sup> i. 1025. Anita Marie<sup>8</sup> Gilliland (Herbert Harding<sup>7</sup>, Orville<sup>6</sup>, Emma Anelia<sup>5</sup> Wade, Mary Katherine<sup>4</sup> Churchill,

Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Rudolph Prietzmann** 

Rudolph Prietzmann and Anita Marie Gilliland had the following children:

- i. ?9 Prietzmann<sup>12</sup>
- ii. ? Prietzmann<sup>12</sup>
- 1026. Sandra Jean<sup>8</sup> Clevenger (George C.<sup>7</sup>, Madelyn Elsie<sup>6</sup> Wade, Benjamin Earl<sup>5</sup> Wade, Phileana Seneta<sup>4</sup> Churchill, Lydia<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan Jacob<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 29, 1954 in Corpus Christi, Nueces County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She married David Russelle Barr I on Jan 21, 1972 in Elgin AFB, Florida.<sup>12</sup>

David Russelle Barr I and Sandra Jean Clevenger had the following child:

i. David Russelle<sup>9</sup> Barr II<sup>2534</sup> was born on Jan 16, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

# **Generation 9**

1027. Anthony Dale<sup>9</sup> Yohman Sr. (Lois Jean<sup>8</sup> Fetterman, Dale Calvin<sup>7</sup> Fetterman, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup> Fetterman, William C.<sup>5</sup> Fetterman, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2549, 3049-3052</sup> was born on Dec 26, 1969 in Ohio.<sup>2549, 3051</sup> He married Sherry Lee Ifft on Aug 07, 2004.<sup>3052</sup> She was born in Ohio.<sup>3050, 3052</sup>

Anthony Dale Yohman Sr. and Sherry Lee Ifft had the following child: i. Anthony Dale<sup>10</sup> Yohman Jr.<sup>3050</sup> was born on Jun 02, 1992 in Ohio.<sup>3050</sup>

1028. Danelle<sup>9</sup> Fetterman (Richard M.<sup>8</sup>, Orvie Melvin<sup>7</sup>, Calvin Earl<sup>6</sup>, William C.<sup>5</sup>, Christine Ann<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married Robert Henry

Robert Henry and Danelle Fetterman had the following child: i. Alaynna Rose<sup>10</sup> Henry<sup>109</sup>

1029. Debra Gail<sup>9</sup> Hinton (Willis Gail<sup>8</sup>, Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller, Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married Norbert Matula

Notes for Debra Gail Hinton:

In 2022 and 2024, Debra and Norbert were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Norbert Matula and Debra Gail Hinton had the following child:

1142. i. Matthew<sup>10</sup> Matula<sup>109</sup> He married **Laura ?** 

1030. **Molly**<sup>9</sup> **Hinton** (Willis Gail<sup>8</sup>, Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller, Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **Michael Griffith** 

Notes for Molly Hinton:

In 2022 and 2024, Molly and Michael were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Michael Griffith and Molly Hinton had the following child: 1143. i. Dustin<sup>10</sup> Griffith<sup>109</sup> He married **Sarah** ?

1031. Kelly Brion<sup>9</sup> Leeper (Kathie Raye<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Roy Willard<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1825</sup> was born on Jan 21, 1966.<sup>1825</sup> She married **? Cunningham** 

? Cunningham and Kelly Brion Leeper had the following children:

- i. Zachary R.<sup>10</sup> Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1986.<sup>1825</sup>
- ii. Zoe Elizabeth Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Jan 11, 2004.<sup>1825</sup>
- 1032. Jason Heath<sup>9</sup> Leeper (Kathie Raye<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Roy Willard<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1825</sup> was born on Feb 21, 1968.<sup>1825</sup> He married Tamara L. Miller on Oct 05, 1996.<sup>1825</sup>

Jason Heath Leeper and Tamara L. Miller had the following children:

- i. Preston Thomas<sup>10</sup> Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Jul 05, 2006.<sup>1825</sup>
- ii. Grace Sophia Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on May 11, 2007.<sup>1825</sup>
- 1033. Joshua Townsend<sup>9</sup> Leeper (Kathie Raye<sup>8</sup> Clawson, Roy Willard<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1825</sup> was born on Oct 02, 1975.<sup>1825</sup> He married (1) Anna Hovland on Jun 29, 1995.<sup>1825</sup> He married (2) Kara Olecki on Jun 08, 2002.<sup>1825</sup>

Joshua Townsend Leeper and Anna Hovland had the following child:

i. Seth Tyler<sup>10</sup> Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1995.<sup>1825</sup>

Joshua Townsend Leeper and Kara Olecki had the following children:

- ii. Kallen Anthony<sup>10</sup> Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Feb 26, 2014.<sup>1825</sup>
- iii. Noah Vincent Leeper<sup>1825</sup> was born on Feb 26, 2014.<sup>1825</sup>
- 1034. Billie Sue<sup>9</sup> Clawson (William Alfred<sup>8</sup>, William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 3067-3068</sup> was born on Aug 28, 1967.<sup>3067</sup> She married David Michael Early on Sep 19, 1992.<sup>2617</sup> He was born on Dec 08.

David Michael Early and Billie Sue Clawson had the following children:

- i. Daniel<sup>10</sup> Early<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Matthew Early<sup>109</sup>
- 1035. Adam Wayne<sup>9</sup> Clawson (William Alfred<sup>8</sup>, William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 09, 1970. He married Carolyn Dee Shannon, daughter of Donald E. Shannon II and Jane A. Moore, on Aug 08, 1992.<sup>2617</sup> She was born on Dec 06, 1973.

Notes for Adam Wayne Clawson:

In 2008 and 2019, Adam and Carolyn were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Adam Wayne Clawson and Carolyn Dee Shannon had the following children:

- i. Breanna Nicole<sup>10</sup> Clawson<sup>109, 2617</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1993.
- ii. Danielle Mae Clawson<sup>109, 2617</sup> was born on Jul 13, 1995.
- iii. Evan Clawson<sup>109, 3219</sup> was born on Jul 13, 2004 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3219</sup>
- 1036. Kimberly Ann<sup>9</sup> Clawson (William Alfred<sup>8</sup>, William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1972. She married (1) Derek Victoriana on Dec 23, 1995.<sup>2617</sup> She married (2) Chris ?

Derek Victoriana and Kimberly Ann Clawson had the following child:

i. Ashley Marie<sup>10</sup> Victoriana<sup>109, 2617</sup> was born on Feb 16, 1995.

Chris ? and Kimberly Ann Clawson had no children.

1037. Stephanie Love<sup>9</sup> Clawson (Dennis Wayne<sup>8</sup>, William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1974. She married Mike Zezzo

Mike Zezzo and Stephanie Love Clawson had the following children:

- i. Cole<sup>10</sup> Zezzo<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Sophia Zezzo<sup>109</sup>
- 1038. Suzanne Beth<sup>9</sup> Clawson (Dennis Wayne<sup>8</sup>, William Zerald<sup>7</sup>, Jennie M.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Nov 14, 1977. She married John Dzvonick

John Dzvonick and Suzanne Beth Clawson had the following children:

- i. Lydia<sup>10</sup> Dzvonick<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Lucas Dzvonick<sup>109</sup>
- 1039. **Carol Ruth**<sup>9</sup> **Brehm** (Edna Elizabeth<sup>8</sup> Marsh, James Clark<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2624, 2626, 3073</sup> was born in 1945 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2624, 3073</sup> She died on Jun 26, 2014 in Wilkins Township, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3073</sup> She married **Thomas Belcher**

Thomas Belcher and Carol Ruth Brehm had the following children:

- i. John<sup>10</sup> Belcher<sup>3073</sup>
- ii. Janette Belcher<sup>3073</sup> She married **? Johnson**
- 1040. Arthur James<sup>9</sup> Marsh (William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2632, 3076-3078</sup> was born on Jun 27, 1940 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3076</sup> He died on Sep 18, 2019.<sup>3076</sup> He married June F. Stambaugh in Aug 1963 in Bellmawr, Camden County, New Jersey.<sup>3078</sup> She was born on Sep 06, 1941 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3076, 3079-3080</sup> She died on Aug 02, 2013 in New Jersey.<sup>3076-3077, 3079-3080</sup>

**Arthur James Marsh** was buried in Brigadier General William C. Doyle Memorial Cemetery, Arneytown, Burlington County, New Jersey.

**June F. Stambaugh** was buried in Brigadier General William C. Doyle Memorial Cemetery, Arneytown, Burlington County, New Jersey.

Arthur James Marsh and June F. Stambaugh had the following children:

- Deanna Marie<sup>10</sup> Marsh<sup>2627, 3077, 3220</sup> was born in Jun 1969.<sup>3220</sup> She married **Christopher** 1144. i. Ballinger
- 1145. ii. Christine Lynn Marsh<sup>2627, 3077, 3221-3222</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1970.<sup>3222</sup> She married **Michael** Brennan
  - iii. James Arthur Marsh<sup>2627, 3077, 3223-3224</sup> was born on Dec 22, 1971.<sup>3224</sup> He married Kimberly Ann Hart on Oct 27, 2006 in Monroe Township, Gloucester Countyy, New Jersey.<sup>3223</sup> iv. Barbara Anna Marsh<sup>2627, 3077</sup>
- 1041. Judy Ann<sup>9</sup> Marsh (William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2632</sup> was born in 1944.<sup>2632</sup> She married Gerald Albert Maurice

Gerald Albert Maurice and Judy Ann Marsh had the following children:

- i. Deborah Leigh<sup>10</sup> Maurice<sup>2627</sup>
- ii. Sheila Lynn Maurice<sup>2627</sup>
- 1042. William Wesley<sup>9</sup> Marsh Jr. (William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2632, 2635</sup> was born on May 11, 1947 in Greenville, Mercer County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2635</sup> He died on Apr 02, 2014 in Berclair, Goliad County, Texas.<sup>2635</sup> He married **Margaret Irene Keene**

William Wesley Marsh Jr. and Margaret Irene Keene had the following children:

- i. Denise Maredith<sup>10</sup> Marsh<sup>2627, 2635</sup> She married **? Hurd**
- ii. Anthony William Marsh<sup>2627, 2635</sup>
- 1043. Elaine Linda<sup>9</sup> Marsh (William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2627, 3081</sup> She married William Curtis Stallard in 1971.3081

William Curtis Stallard and Elaine Linda Marsh had the following children: i. Heather Ann<sup>10</sup> Stallard<sup>2627</sup>

- 1146. ii. Jeremy Andrew Stallard<sup>2627</sup> He married Lynn Marie Rinker
  - iii. Kathryn Marie Stallard<sup>2627</sup> She married Jason Martthew King
- 1147. iv. James David Stallard<sup>2627</sup> He married **Candida Krista Hershalman** 
  - v. Elizabeth Ann Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
  - vi. Matthew Allen Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
  - vii. Rebecca Jane Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- 1044. Shirley Marie<sup>9</sup> Marsh (William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2627</sup> She married **Steven** Ray Metz

Steven Ray Metz and Shirley Marie Marsh had the following child: i. Shawn<sup>10</sup> Metz<sup>2627</sup>

1045. Robert S.<sup>9</sup> McLaughlin (Lillian Maxine<sup>8</sup> Marsh, James Clark<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2643-2645, 3084</sup> was born on May 01, 1956 in Braddock, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2643, 2645, 3084</sup> He died on Feb 23. 2011 in North Huntingdon Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2643, 2645, 3084</sup>

Robert S. McLaughlin was buried in North Huntington.

Robert S. McLaughlin had the following child:

- Kayliegh<sup>10</sup> McLaughlin<sup>2645</sup> i.
- 1046. Bertram K.<sup>9</sup> Boring (Tessie Willimia<sup>8</sup> Shilling, Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2649-2650, 3088-3089</sup> was born on Aug 26, 1937 in West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3088</sup> He died on Nov 13, 2020 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3088</sup> He married (1) Betty Blink, daughter of Edward Blink, on Aug 29, 1959.<sup>3089</sup> He married (2) Pauline Yuhas about 1980.

Notes for Bertram K. Boring: Obituary of Bertram K. Boring

Bertram K. "Bert" Boring, 83, New Florence, born to life with Jesus, November 13, 2020 at home. Born August 26, 1937 in W. Wheatfield Twp. the son of the late Kenneth and Tessie (Schilling) Boring. Also preceded in death by sisters Betty Jane Boring and Anna Jean Boring, brothers David and Monroe

### Boring.

Survived by loving and dedicated wife of 40 years Pauline (Yuhas) Boring, children Carole Boring, Texas; Timothy Boring and Nancy, Montana; Scott Strayer, Ebensburg; Terry Strayer, Florida; Lori Buynack and husband Jeff, Ebensburg; grandchildren Devin Boring, Nicole and Frankie Trimble Jesse Mills, Mike Strayer, Scott Strayer, Kevin, Lauren, and Brandon Buynack; five great-grandchildren, brothers Art Boring and wife Helen, New Florence; Ed Boring and wife Vickie, New Florence.

Bert enjoyed hunting, farming and skating. He was a welder for Bently Coal Co. and a member of Germany United Methodist Church.

Friends received 2-4 and 6-8 pm Tuesday at Kenneth A. Stuart Funeral Home, 139 Ligonier Street, New Florence where service will be held 11 am Wednesday. Pastor Paul Funk officiating. Online condolences may be left at www.thestuartfuneralhomes.com

Bertram K. Boring and Betty Blink had the following children:

- i. Carole<sup>10</sup> Boring
- 1148. ii. Timothy Boring<sup>3088</sup> He married **Nancy ?**

Notes for Timothy Boring: In 2020, Timothy and Nancy were living in Montana.

Bertram K. Boring and Pauline Yuhas had no children.

1047. James Monroe<sup>9</sup> Boring (Tessie Willimia<sup>8</sup> Shilling, Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2649-2651, 3088</sup> was born on May 28, 1939 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2651</sup> He died on Jul 02, 2019 in Medina, Orleans County, New York.<sup>2651</sup>

# Notes for James Monroe Boring:

James Monroe Boring of Medina, NY, passed away on Tuesday, July 2, 2019 at Northgate Health Care Facility, with his loving family by his side. James was born on May 28, 1939 in New Florence, PA. He was predeceased by his father, Kenneth Boring and mother, Tesse (Schilling) Boring, both of New Florence, PA. James worked at FMC in Middleport, NY for 39 years, retiring in 2001. James loved being with family, watching horse racing and loved to cook. He was also a big sports fan.

James is survived by brothers, Bert, Arthur and Edward and sister, Jean all of New Florence, PA. He is also survived by sons, Jeffrey of Medina, NY, Matthew of Medina, NY, Nicholas of Medina, NY and a daughter, Lisa Smith of Rochester, NY; granddaughters, Alison and Megan Boring of Medina, NY and a longtime companion, Joyce Munn of Medina, NY.

His family would like to express their sincerest appreciation to the care given to James, by Niagara Hospice. If desired, donations may be made to Hospice at Jeanne's House, located in Northgate Health Care Facility. Arrangements are under the direction of OTTO REDANZ FUNERAL HOME, 2215 MILITARY ROAD, NIAGARA FALLS, NY. Please visit www.goodlandercares.com for online condolences.

James Monroe Boring had the following children:

- i. Jeffrey<sup>10</sup> Boring<sup>2651</sup>
- ii. Matthew Boring<sup>2651</sup>
- iii. Nicholas Boring<sup>2651</sup>
- iv. Lisa Boring<sup>2651</sup> She married **? Smith**
- 1048. **Edward R.**<sup>9</sup> **Boring** (Tessie Willimia<sup>8</sup> Shilling, Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2649-2650, 3088, 3091-3092</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1945 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Victoria Pavlick** about

#### 1982.<sup>109</sup>

**Edward R. Boring** was buried in Bethel Cemetery, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward R. Boring: In 2020, Ed and Vickie were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Edward R. Boring, 78, of New Florence, passed away Monday, Sept. 18, 2023, at Conemaugh Memorial Medical Center, Johnstown.

He was born March 16, 1945, in New Florence, the son of Kenneth Boring and Tessie (Shilling) Boring.

He was a U.S. Navy veteran of the Vietnam War. Ed was a coal miner, having worked for R&P Coal Co. and was a member of the United Mine Workers. He enjoyed coon hunting, collecting antique jars, spending time with his family, especially his grandchildren, and watching cowboys and Westerns on TV.

He is survived by his wife of 41 years, Victoria (Pavlick) Boring, of New Florence; son Stephen Boring and wife, Becky, of Indiana; grandchildren Chet Boring and Reagan Boring, of Indiana; and one brother.

He was preceded in death by his parents; son Neal E. Boring; and siblings Jean Boring, Bert Boring, Monroe Boring and Betty Boring.

The family will receive friends from 4 to 7 p.m. Friday at the Ferguson Funeral Home, 25 W. Market St. Blairsville.

Additional visitation will be from 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Saturday. A funeral service will be 1 p.m., with Pastor James Sunseri officiating.

Interment will be held in the Bethel Cemetery, New Florence. The Blairsville Military Honor Guard and the U.S. Navy will conduct graveside military services.

Edward R. Boring and Victoria Pavlick had the following children:

- i. Stephen<sup>10</sup> Boring<sup>109</sup> He married **Becky**?
- ii. Neal Edward Boring<sup>109, 3092</sup> was born on Aug 21, 1986.<sup>3092</sup> He died on Oct 16, 2022 in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3092</sup>
- 1049. **David<sup>9</sup> Shilling** (Fred Peter<sup>8</sup>, Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> He married **Ruth Ann Shrum**

Notes for David Shilling:

In 1994 and 1996, David and Ruth were living in Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

David Shilling and Ruth Ann Shrum had the following child:

- i. Davina Ann<sup>10</sup> Shilling<sup>109</sup>
- 612. Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 1149, 2084-2088</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1942.<sup>2086-2087</sup> He died on Sep 15, 2013 in Home, Rayne Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2085-2087</sup> He married Anna Belle Waltemire, daughter of Blaine James Waltemire Sr. and Emily Louise Steinman, on Apr 08, 1961 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>1149</sup> She was born on Jan 17, 1941 in Adamsburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup>

Notes for Richard Vaughn Bennett: In 2007, Richard and Anna Belle were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Anna Belle Waltemire was buried in Maple Grove Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Belle Waltemire: Anna B. Bennett Home Anna Belle Waltemire Bennett, 68, of Home, died Monday, July 27, 2009, at UPMC Shadyside. The

### Generation 9 (cont.)

daughter of Blaine James and Emily Louise Steinman Waltemire Sr., she was born Jan. 17, 1941, in Adamsburg. Mrs. Bennett was a 1959 graduate of Penns Manor High School and worked for Brookville Glove, Campus Sportswear and Hills of Home Farm Market. She enjoyed crossword puzzles, wrestling and cowboy movies. Mrs. Bennett enjoyed NASCAR and was a big Jeff Gordon fan. She also enjoyed scratching off lottery tickets but most of all, she was a loving wife, mother and grandmother. Survived by her husband of 48 years, Richard Vaughn Bennett; five daughters and one son, H. Louise Mountan, of Brush Valley, Tammy Bowman and her husband, Bryan Sr., of Indiana, Pa., Melissa Myers and her husband, Joe, of Commodore, Alice Miller and her husband, Jim, of Sagamore, Sharon St. Clair and her husband, Dean, of New Florence, and a special son, Edward J. Lydic and family, of Home; one sister, Barb Waltemire, of Homer City; six grandchildren, Heather Ray and her fiance, Ivan, of Gainesville, Fla., Brandon and Benjamin Mountan, of Brush Valley, Torrie and Kari Miller, of Sagamore, and Richard Bowman, of Indiana, Pa., and many extended children and grandchildren and numerous nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by her parents; one brother, Blaine James Waltemire Jr.; grandsons, Zachary Vaughn Myers, in 1993, and Donald James Bennett, in 2009; and son-in-law, Jerry Ray in 1993. Friends will be received from 4 to 8 p.m. Thursday and 2 to 4 and 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at ROBINSON-LYTLE INC., Indiana, where services will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday with the Rev. Sally Lydic officiating. Interment will be in Maple Grove Cemetery.

Richard Vaughn Bennett and Anna Belle Waltemire had the following children:

- 921. i. H. Louise<sup>8</sup> Bennett<sup>109, 2816-2817</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1961.<sup>2817</sup> She married **? Mountan**
- 922. ii. Tammy Lynn Bennett<sup>109, 2818</sup> was born in Aug 1963.<sup>2818</sup> She married **Bryan Bowman Sr.**

Notes for Tammy Lynn Bennett: In 2009 and 2018, Tammy and Bryan were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

923. iii. Melissa Ann Bennett<sup>470</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1966 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 05, 2018 in Commodore, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) ? She married (2) Joseph C. Myers

**Melissa Ann Bennett** was buried in East Mahoning Cemetery, East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Melissa Ann Bennett: Melissa Ann Myers, 52, of Commodore, passed away Thursday, July 5, 2018.

A daughter of the late Richard Vaughn and Annabelle Waltemire Bennett, she was born Jan. 10, 1966, in Indiana.

Mrs. Myers was a graduate of Marion Center High School. Melissa was a cashier at Home Station Auto and was an active fundraiser for the Make-A-Wish Foundation. She enjoyed riding Harley Davidson motorcycles, doing crafts, baking, cooking, crocheting, sewing, spending time with her nieces and nephews and her special dogs.

Melissa is survived by her husband, Joseph C. Myers, of Commodore; four sisters: Louise Mountain, of Armagh; Tammy Bowman and husband Bryan, of Indiana; Alice Miller and husband James, of Sagamore; and Sharon St. Clair and husband Dean, of Penn Run; her mother-in-law, Betty Walker, of Hillsdale; and numerous nieces, nephews, great nieces and great nephews.

Friends and family will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Robinson-Lytle, Inc., Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday with Pastor Sally Lydic officiating. Interment will be in East Mahoning Cemetery.

#### 924. iv. Alice Bennett<sup>109</sup> She married **James Miller**

Notes for Alice Bennett: In 2009 and 2018, Alice and Jim were living in Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

v. Sharon D. Bennett<sup>109, 2819</sup> was born in Jun 1971.<sup>2819</sup> She married Dean St. Clair

Notes for Sharon D. Bennett: In 2009, Sharon and Dean were living in New Florence, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

In 2018, Sharon and Dean were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

613. Patricia Gail<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2088, 2091-2092</sup> was born on Mar 12, 1945 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She died on May 02, 2017 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2091</sup> She married Frank A. Veltre He was born on Oct 08, 1926 in Heilwood, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup> He died on Mar 28, 1987 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2092</sup>

Patricia Gail Bennett was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank A. Veltre was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Frank A. Veltre and Patricia Gail Bennett had the following children:

- i. Michelle<sup>8</sup> Veltre<sup>2092</sup>
- ii. Anna Mary Veltre<sup>2092</sup>
- 614. Sheila Jean<sup>7</sup> Bennett (Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2088, 2093-2094</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1948 in Vintondale, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2093</sup> She died on Mar 15, 2015 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093-2094</sup> She married Russell Lewis Hamner, son of Russell L. Hamner and Florence M. Sturms, on Feb 20, 1969 in Oakland, Garrett County, Maryland.<sup>2094</sup> He was born on Nov 17, 1934 in Hambleton, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095-2096</sup> He died on Apr 05, 2003 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095-2096</sup> He died on Apr 05, 2003 in Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.<sup>2093, 2095</sup>

Sheila Jean Bennett was buried in Rose Hill Cemetery, Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.

Russell Lewis Hamner was buried in Rose Hill Cemetery, Thomas, Tucker County, West Virginia.

Russell Lewis Hamner and Sheila Jean Bennett had the following child: i. Tracy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Hamner<sup>2094</sup>

939. Nancy Jane<sup>8</sup> Kline (Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2239, 2243, 2881-2882</sup> was born on Oct 24, 1945.<sup>470</sup> She married Eugene Arthur Bowers

Eugene Arthur Bowers and Nancy Jane Kline had the following children:

- Lorie Jean<sup>9</sup> Bowers<sup>2881, 3182-3183</sup> was born on Apr 11, 1967 in Ohio.<sup>2881</sup> She married Raymond Stewart Bovaird on Sep 12, 1992 in Cuyahoga Falls, Summit County, Ohio.<sup>3182-3183</sup> He was born in 1967.<sup>3182</sup>
- ii. Susan Lynn Bowers<sup>2882</sup> was born on Feb 22, 1969 in Ohio.<sup>2882</sup>
- 940. William Kiner<sup>8</sup> Kline (Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2239, 2241, 2243, 2883-2886</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1949.<sup>2885-2886</sup> He died on Jan 27, 2008 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2241, 2885</sup> He married Barbara Lynne Tucker

William Kiner Kline and Barbara Lynne Tucker had the following children:

- i. Benjamin Scott<sup>9</sup> Kline<sup>2241, 2883</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1974 in Ohio.<sup>2883</sup>
- ii. Rebecca Lynne Kline<sup>2241, 2884</sup> was born on Jan 15, 1976 in Ohio.<sup>2884</sup> She married **Nathaniel Andrico**
- 941. Judith Louise<sup>8</sup> Kline (Ruth Victory<sup>7</sup> Folckemer, Harmon M.<sup>6</sup> Folckemer, Nancy Jane<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2240, 2243, 2887</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1955 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2240</sup> She married Edward Joseph Biskner, son of Lawrence C. Biskner and Therese Blanch Robert, on Apr 15, 1978 in Summit County, Ohio.<sup>2240</sup> He was born on Mar 08, 1956 in Detroit, Wayne County, Michigan.<sup>2240</sup>

Edward Joseph Biskner and Judith Louise Kline had the following children:

- i. Renee<sup>9</sup> Biskner<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Jonathan Biskner<sup>470</sup>
- 1050. Desmond Eugene<sup>9</sup> Warzel Sr. (Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married Kathey Jean Bracken

Desmond Eugene Warzel Sr. and Kathey Jean Bracken had the following children:

- i. Richard Norman<sup>10</sup> Warzel<sup>470</sup>
- 1149. ii. Desmond Eugene Warzel Jr.<sup>470</sup> He married Rebecca Musser
- 1150. iii. Michael William Warzel Sr.470 He married ??
  - iv. Dawn Cheree Warzel<sup>470</sup>
  - v. Lacey Ann Warzel<sup>470</sup>
- 1051. Roberta Joyce<sup>9</sup> Warzel (Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married Larry Allen Hill Sr.

Larry Allen Hill Sr. and Roberta Joyce Warzel had the following children:

- i. Larry Allen<sup>10</sup> Hill Jr.<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Christopher Lee Hill<sup>470</sup>
- 1052. Kathy Ann<sup>9</sup> Warzel (Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married (1) Barry Lee Manne She married (2) Bill Johnsen

Barry Lee Manne and Kathy Ann Warzel had no children.

Bill Johnsen and Kathy Ann Warzel had the following child:

- i. Joslyn<sup>10</sup> Johnsen<sup>470</sup>
- 1053. Charles Allen<sup>9</sup> Warzel (Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married ? ?

Charles Allen Warzel and ?? had the following child:

- i. Julie M.<sup>10</sup> Warzel<sup>470</sup>
- 1054. Robert Eugene<sup>9</sup> Hauck (Yvonna Marie<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married Danna Louise Lalaberg

Robert Eugene Hauck and Danna Louise Lalaberg had the following children:

- i. Erica Linn<sup>10</sup> Hauck<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Donald Reed Hauck<sup>470</sup>
- iii. Amanda Grace Hauck<sup>470</sup>
- 1055. Gary Allan<sup>9</sup> Hauck (Yvonna Marie<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married Robbin Briggs

Gary Allan Hauck and Robbin Briggs had the following children:

- i. Candice Lynn<sup>10</sup> Hauck<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Gary Allan Hauck<sup>470</sup>
- iii. Tyler Hauck<sup>470</sup>
- 1056. Sherry Ann<sup>9</sup> Hauck (Yvonna Marie<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> She married William Glenn Buschman

William Glenn Buschman and Sherry Ann Hauck had the following child:

- i. Jamie Marie<sup>10</sup> Buschman<sup>470</sup>
- 1057. **Jim<sup>9</sup> Anderson** (Oscar Eugene<sup>8</sup>, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married **Sherry Leidy**

Jim Anderson and Sherry Leidy had the following children:

- i. Tim<sup>10</sup> Anderson<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Mark Anderson<sup>470</sup>
- iii. Melanie Anderson<sup>470</sup>
- 1058. **Dee Ford<sup>9</sup> Bennett** (Harry Ford<sup>8</sup>, James Walter<sup>7</sup>, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup>, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1936, 2704, 3103</sup> was born in 1937 in Pennsylvania.<sup>2704</sup> He married **Charlotte Szelezak**

Dee Ford Bennett and Charlotte Szelezak had the following child:

i. Robert D.<sup>10</sup> Bennett<sup>3103</sup> was born on Jul 14, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County,

### Generation 9 (cont.)

Pennsylvania.<sup>3103</sup> He died on Jul 14, 1968 in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3103</sup>

1059. **Carolyn Mayme<sup>9</sup> Hawksworth** (John Scott<sup>8</sup>, Mayme Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2717, 3109</sup> was born in Apr 1951.<sup>3109</sup> She married **Robert Gall** 

Notes for Carolyn Mayme Hawksworth: In 1999, Carolyn and Robert were living in Irwin, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.

Robert Gall and Carolyn Mayme Hawksworth had the following children:

- i. Jennifer Lynn<sup>10</sup> Gall<sup>2717</sup>
- ii. Melissa Ann Gall<sup>2717</sup>
- iii. David Robert Gall<sup>2717</sup>
- 1060. John S.<sup>9</sup> Hawksworth Jr. (John Scott<sup>8</sup>, Mayme Elizabeth<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2717, 3110-3111</sup> was born on Mar 06, 1956.<sup>3110-3111</sup> He married **Deborah Luksik** She was born on Apr 26, 1958.<sup>3112</sup>

Notes for John S. Hawksworth Jr.: In 1999, John and Deborah were living in Ebensburg, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

John S. Hawksworth Jr. and Deborah Luksik had the following children:

- i. Michael John<sup>10</sup> Hawksworth<sup>2717</sup>
- ii. Lisa Ann Hawksworth<sup>2717</sup>
- 757. Thomas George<sup>8</sup> Strong (Norman David<sup>7</sup> Sr., Alton Franklin<sup>6</sup>, William L.<sup>5</sup>, Moses<sup>4</sup>, Micheal<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>12, 771</sup> was born on Jul 03, 1950 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup> He married Susan Rowley on Apr 07, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Thomas George Strong: In 2000, Thomas and Susan were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylania.

Thomas George Strong and Susan Rowley had the following children:

- i. Katie Helen<sup>9</sup> Strong<sup>12, 470</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1983 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Meredith Rae Strong<sup>12, 470</sup> was born on Apr 26, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- 1061. Richard G.<sup>9</sup> Hughes (David Duaine<sup>8</sup>, Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470, 2726-2728</sup> was born in 1937 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2726-2728</sup> He died on Dec 04, 2008 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2728</sup> He married L. Arlene Hess, daughter of Landis C. Hess, about 1973.<sup>2728</sup>

**Richard G. Hughes** was buried in Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

Richard G. Hughes and L. Arlene Hess had the following children:

i. William<sup>10</sup> Hughes<sup>2728</sup> He married **Janice Sheltman** 

Notes for William Hughes: In 2008, Willaim and Janice were living in York, York County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Bryan Hughes<sup>2728</sup> He married Lori Keith

Notes for Bryan Hughes: In 2008, Bryan and Lori were living in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Donna Hughes<sup>2728</sup>
- 1062. Lonnie L.<sup>9</sup> Darr (Hulda Jane<sup>8</sup> Hughes, Anne Stella<sup>7</sup> Bennett, Archibald A.<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1952, 2742-2743, 3117-3118</sup> was born on May 06, 1958 in Colver, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2743, 3117-3118</sup> He died on Jul 10, 2015 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2743, 3117</sup> He married Carol ?

Lonnie L. Darr was buried in Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Lonnie L. Darr and Carol ? had the following child:

- i. Jason<sup>10</sup> Darr<sup>2743</sup>
- 1063. Roy Bion<sup>9</sup> Tomb (Bion Edwin<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 3119</sup> was born on Jan 24, 1948 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3119</sup> He died on Jul 08, 2014 in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109, 3119</sup> He married **Brenda L. Burkey** on Aug 25, 1973.<sup>109</sup> She was born on Sep 24, 1949.

Roy Bion Tomb was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Bion Tomb:

In 2009, Roy and Brenda were living in Black Lick, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Roy Bion Tomb, 66, of Black Lick, PA passed away on Tuesday, July 8, 2014 at the Indiana Regional Medical Center, Indiana, PA.

The son of Bion Edwin and Jean (Mowery) Tomb, he was born January 24, 1948 in Indiana, PA. Roy graduated from Laura Lamar High School in 1965 and from Penn State with a Bachelor of Science in civil engineering in 1970. He was a licensed professional engineer in Pennsylvania and working for Force, Inc., Indiana. He also worked for Tomb Trucking for many years.

He was a member of the Pennsylvania National Guard serving in Company C 28th Signal Battalion, 28th Infantry Division, Latrobe, PA.

He was a member of the Black Lick Presbyterian Church where he was a ruling elder and was a 32nd degree member of Coudersport Consistory. He was a member and served as Past Master for two terms of Acacia Lodge #355 F&AM, Blairsville, where he presided over 800 Masonic funeral services. Roy liked following Penn State and Steelers football and was an avid griller and enjoyed cooking for his

family and friends. Surviving are his wife, Brenda L. (Burkey) Tomb whom he married on August 25, 1973; a daughter, Haley L. Lohmann and her husband, Peter of Virginia Beach, VA and a son, Elijah Bion Tomb of

Houston, TX; a brother, Larry Tomb and his wife, Lorrie of Hillsdale, IL and a sister, Darlene Weimer and her husband, Wayne of Strongstown.

He was preceded in death by his parents and an infant daughter, Angela in 1983.

The family will receive friends from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 P.M. Friday at the Shoemaker Funeral Home, Inc., 49 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA. A funeral service will be held at 11:00 A.M. Saturday at the Blairsville United Presbyterian Church, 137 N. Walnut St., Blairsville, PA, with Rev Timothy R. Monroe officiating. Interment will be in the Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, PA.

Masonic services will be held in the funeral home on Friday at 7:00 P.M.

Military services will be accorded by the Blairsville VFW Post #5821 and the American Legion Post #0407.

Roy Bion Tomb and Brenda L. Burkey had the following children:

i. Haley L.<sup>10</sup> Tomb<sup>109, 3225-3226</sup> was born in Jun 1979.<sup>3226</sup> She married **Peter Ernst Lohmann** on Oct 01, 2011 in Virginia Beach, Virginia.<sup>3225</sup>

Notes for Haley L. Tomb: In 2014, Haley and Peter were living in Virginia Beach, Virginia.

ii. Angela Lee Tomb<sup>109, 3227</sup> was born on Feb 09, 1983. She died on Feb 09, 1983.<sup>3227</sup>

**Angela Lee Tomb** was buried in Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- iii. Elijah Bion Tomb<sup>109, 3228</sup> was born in Apr 1986.<sup>3228</sup>
- 1064. Darleen<sup>9</sup> Tomb (Bion Edwin<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1949 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She died on Oct 15, 2019 in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married Wayne C. Weimer about 1969.<sup>109</sup>

Darleen Tomb was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Darleen Tomb: In 2009 and 2014, Darleen and Wayne were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. Darleen T. Weimer, 70, Strongtown died October 15, 2019 at Shadyside Hospital. She was the daughter of the late Bion E. (Ed) Tomb and Jean M. Tomb and was born September 25, 1949 in Indiana, PA.

She was a member of the Homer City Presbyterian Church. She loved and adored her family and enjoyed spending time with them as they were the center of her life.

Darleen is survived by her husband of 50 years, Wayne C. Weimer; two sons, Marty (Tammy) Weimer and Jason (Jenny) Weimer. She is also survived by four grandchildren, Haleigh (Chad) Millward, Megan Weimer, Julia Weimer, Matthew Weimer and brother Larry (Lorrie) Tomb.

In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her brother Roy Tomb.

Friends will be received Friday from 3-7 PM at the C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home, Homer City where Funeral Services will be held Saturday at 2PM in the funeral home chapel. Interment to follow in the Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana.

C. Frederick Bowser Funeral Home

Wayne C. Weimer and Darleen Tomb had the following children:

- i. Martin<sup>10</sup> Weimer<sup>109</sup> He married Tammy ?
- ii. Jason Weimer<sup>109</sup> He married Jenny?
- 1065. Richard Clyde<sup>9</sup> Tomb (Richard Neal<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2759</sup> was born on Dec 30, 1950.<sup>2759</sup> He married Nancy ?

Richard Clyde Tomb and Nancy ? had the following children:

- 1151. i. Jessica<sup>10</sup> Tomb<sup>109</sup> She married ? Duffy
  - ii. Benjamin Tomb<sup>109</sup>
- 1066. Dennis Neal<sup>9</sup> Tomb (Richard Neal<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2760, 3121-3122</sup> was born on Nov 03, 1955.<sup>2760, 3121</sup> He died on Sep 15, 2005 in Penn Hills, Allegheny County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3122</sup> He married Diane

Dennis Neal Tomb and Diane had the following children:

- 1152. i. Autumn<sup>10</sup> Tomb<sup>109, 3122</sup> She married **? LaRotunda**
- 1153. ii. Brandi Tomb<sup>109, 3122</sup> She married **? Turcovsky** 
  - iii. Charles Tomb<sup>109, 3122</sup>
- 1067. Troy Scott<sup>9</sup> Jennings (Charles Ray<sup>8</sup>, Charles Floyd John<sup>7</sup>, Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2767, 3128-3129</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1971.<sup>3128</sup> He married Tamara Jean Mast, daughter of Roger Mast and Kathleen ?, on Sep 18, 1993 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>2767</sup> She was born on Aug 10, 1968.<sup>3130</sup>

Troy Scott Jennings and Tamara Jean Mast had the following children:

- i. Brenna Marie<sup>10</sup> Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup> was born on Mar 16, 1995 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Emilie Elizabeth Jennings<sup>12, 14</sup> was born on Jul 31, 1997 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 1068. Kami Suzanne<sup>9</sup> Jennings (Charles Ray<sup>8</sup>, Charles Floyd John<sup>7</sup>, Walter<sup>6</sup>, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 14, 3131-3132</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1976.<sup>3132</sup> She married Jason Means on May 18, 1996 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>

Jason Means and Kami Suzanne Jennings had the following child:

- i. Kennedy Megan<sup>10</sup> Means<sup>12, 14</sup> was born on Nov 17, 1996 in Sioux City, Woodbury County, Iowa.<sup>12</sup>
- 1069. Barbara Ann<sup>9</sup> Hansen (Judith Lee<sup>8</sup> Strong, Esther Leona<sup>7</sup> Jennings, Walter<sup>6</sup> Jennings, Mary Ann<sup>5</sup> Wilson, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 30, 1971 in Fargo, Cass County, North Dakota.<sup>12</sup> She married David Charles Randolph on Jun 15, 1991 in Ridgeway, Lenawee County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Sep 12, 1969 in Tecumseh, Lenawee County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup>

David Charles Randolph and Barbara Ann Hansen had the following children:

- i. Kaitlyn Lee<sup>10</sup> Randolph<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 20, 1993.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kendra Marie Randolph<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1995.<sup>12</sup>
- 1070. Judy Marie<sup>9</sup> Mower (Lynn Elton<sup>8</sup>, Melvin Reed<sup>7</sup>, Silas Willard<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 15, 1956 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Lawrence Henry Lazenby on Jan 17, 1975.<sup>12</sup>

Lawrence Henry Lazenby and Judy Marie Mower had the following child: i. Corrie Lynn<sup>10</sup> Lazenby<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 25, 1976.<sup>12</sup>

1071. Charlotte Ann<sup>9</sup> Mower (Ruel Lee<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 17, 1942 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Karl Reed Collard on Dec 01, 1961.<sup>12</sup>

Karl Reed Collard and Charlotte Ann Mower had the following children:

- i. Wayne K.<sup>10</sup> Collard<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 03, 1962 in Craig, Moffat County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Wendy Ann Collard<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 03, 1965 in Craig, Moffat County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Julie Rae Collard<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 18, 1969 in Craig, Moffat County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Darrin Reed Collard<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 25, 1972 in Craig, Moffat County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Nicole Lee Collard<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1976 in Craig, Moffat County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- 1072. Gary Ruel<sup>9</sup> Mower (Ruel Lee<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1944 in Fairview, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on May 22, 1970.<sup>12</sup> He married Ruth Ann Beck on Feb 03, 1968.<sup>12</sup>

Gary Ruel Mower and Ruth Ann Beck had the following children:

- i. Clint<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 10, 1969 in Ft. Campbell, Christian County, Kentucky.<sup>12</sup> He died on Jul 10, 1969 in Ft. Campbell, Christian County, Kentucky.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Gary Gregg Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1970 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1073. Lela Dawn<sup>9</sup> Mower (Ruel Lee<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 02, 1946 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Ivan J. Shelley on Jul 15, 1966.<sup>12</sup>

Ivan J. Shelley and Lela Dawn Mower had the following children:

- i. Benjamin J.<sup>10</sup> Shelley<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jeffery Ivan Shelley<sup>12</sup> was born on May 19, 1967 in Nephi, Juab County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Lisa Dawn Shelley<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 18, 1968 in Nephi, Juab County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Randall Lee Shelley<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 14, 1970 in Nephi, Juab County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- v. Clayton Paul Shelley<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1972 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- vi. Bradley Gary Shelley<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 29, 1974 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- vii. Joshua Burns Shelley<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1977 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1074. Robert Craig<sup>9</sup> Mower (Ruel Lee<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 09, 1949 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Carol Lee Johnson on Apr 20, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Craig Mower and Carol Lee Johnson had the following children:

- i. Kendall Robert<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1974 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Christopher Todd Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 08, 1977 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 867. Pamela Kaye<sup>9</sup> Mower (Paul Archie<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 02, 1953 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael Willis Aime on Dec 15, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Michael Willis Aime and Pamela Kaye Mower had the following children:

- i. Jason Michael<sup>10</sup> Aime<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1974 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Allison Marie Aime<sup>12</sup> was born on May 13, 1977 in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1075. **Barbara Lynn<sup>9</sup> Mower** (Sheldon Blain<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Charles Jeppson**

Charles Jeppson and Barbara Lynn Mower had the following children:

i. Stephen<sup>10</sup> Jeppson<sup>12</sup> was born in Jul 1960.<sup>12</sup>

- ii. Allison Jeppson<sup>12</sup> was born in Sep 1964.<sup>12</sup>
- 1076. Steven Brent<sup>9</sup> Mower (Sheldon Blain<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1948.<sup>12</sup> He married Judy Brewer on Feb 01, 1970.<sup>12</sup>

Steven Brent Mower and Judy Brewer had the following children:

- i. Amy Marie<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 02, 1972.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Carrie Lynn Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 1077. Gregory Brian<sup>9</sup> Mower (Sheldon Blain<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 29, 1951 in Tacoma, Pierce County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married Leslie Ann Sicade on Jul 07, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Gregory Brian Mower and Leslie Ann Sicade had the following children:

- i. Chantel Alexandria<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 25, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Alyssa Ann Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 07, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- 1078. Randy Blaine<sup>9</sup> Brown (Vivian Eva<sup>8</sup> Mower, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in Sep in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Mary Johnson in Aug 1966.<sup>12</sup>

Randy Blaine Brown and Mary Johnson had the following children:

- i. Emily<sup>10</sup> Brown<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Amy Lyle Brown<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jared Randy Brown<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 08, 1970.<sup>12</sup>
- 1079. Susan Jeanne<sup>9</sup> Mower (Eldon Lavern<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 14, 1945 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Joseph Vincent Martinez on Jul 14, 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Joseph Vincent Martinez and Susan Jeanne Mower had the following children:

- i. Kelly Joe<sup>10</sup> Martinez<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 04, 1966 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Melanie Anne Martinez<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 04, 1969 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1080. Dennis Wayne<sup>9</sup> Mower (Eldon Lavern<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 23, 1946 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 31, 1975 in Bountiful, Davis County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Jill Kowallis on Aug 28, 1971.<sup>12</sup>

Dennis Wayne Mower and Jill Kowallis had the following child:

i. Brodie<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 04, 1973 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

1081. Barry David<sup>9</sup> Mower (Eldon Lavern<sup>8</sup>, Hugo Wallace<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 11, 1947 in Seattle, King County, Washington.<sup>12</sup> He married Kathleen Stevens on Mar 24, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Barry David Mower and Kathleen Stevens had the following children:

- i. Daniel Stevens<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 22, 1877 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Shawn Barry Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 04, 1973 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. David Michael Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 23, 1976 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1082. Kenneth E.<sup>9</sup> Mower (Robert Eugene<sup>8</sup>, William Dodd<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 3149</sup> was born in Mount Pleasant, Sanpete County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Melinda J. Cumings on Dec 05, 1973 in Reno, Washoe County, Nevada.<sup>3149</sup>

Kenneth E. Mower and Melinda J. Cumings had the following child:

- i. Annie<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup>
- 1083. **Jan Lee<sup>9</sup> Mower** (Robert Eugene<sup>8</sup>, William Dodd<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Ted Hunt** on Apr 03, 1970.<sup>12</sup>

Ted Hunt and Jan Lee Mower had the following children:

- i. Jason<sup>10</sup> Hunt<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jeffery Hunt<sup>12</sup>
- 1084. **Kaye<sup>9</sup> Mower** (Robert Eugene<sup>8</sup>, William Dodd<sup>7</sup>, John William<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> She married **Richard Vanderhoof**

Richard Vanderhoof and Kaye Mower had the following children:

- i. Bree<sup>10</sup> Vanderhoof<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jory Vanderhoof<sup>12</sup>

- iii. ? Vanderhoof<sup>12</sup> was born in Mar 1978.<sup>12</sup>
- 1085. Sherrie Raye<sup>9</sup> Oakley (Phyllis<sup>8</sup> Hansen, Elsie Matilda<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1945 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Ernie Hansen on Aug 11, 1967.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) Gary Myers on Mar 02, 1976.<sup>12</sup>

Ernie Hansen and Sherrie Raye Oakley had no children.

- Gary Myers and Sherrie Raye Oakley had the following children:
  - i. Kristen Adele<sup>10</sup> Myers<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Shane Douglas Myers<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 17, 1978 in Ft. Collins, Larimar County, Colorado.<sup>12</sup>
- 1086. Karin Michelle<sup>9</sup> Oakley (Phyllis<sup>8</sup> Hansen, Elsie Matilda<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 09, 1949 in Clear Creek, Carbon County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married **Troy Corbin** on Jun 15, 1968.<sup>12</sup>

Troy Corbin and Karin Michelle Oakley had the following child:

- i. Nicole<sup>10</sup> Corbin<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 09, 1969 in Lubbock, Lubbock County, Texas.<sup>12</sup>
- 1087. Marc Ray<sup>9</sup> Hansen (Ray Dee<sup>8</sup>, Elsie Matilda<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2785, 3150</sup> was born on Apr 10, 1953 in Battle Creek, Calhoun County, Michigan.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Elizabeth Marie Reeder on Mar 01, 1974 in Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>3150</sup> He married (2) Elena ?

Notes for Marc Ray Hansen:

In 2019, Mark and Elena were living in Midway, Wasatch County, Utah.

Marc Ray Hansen and Elizabeth Marie Reeder had the following child:

i. Rachel<sup>10</sup> Hansen<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 04, 1977 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Marc Ray Hansen and Elena ? had no children.

1088. Julie Ann<sup>9</sup> Rose (Joyce<sup>8</sup> Nelson, Erma Larina<sup>7</sup> Mower, John William<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Ray Steward Ludlow on Dec 21, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Ray Steward Ludlow and Julie Ann Rose had the following children:

- i. Megan<sup>10</sup> Ludlow<sup>12</sup> was born on May 06, 1974 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Tameron Stewart Ludlow<sup>12</sup> was born in 1977 in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup>
- 1089. Rhonda<sup>9</sup> Poulsen (Ernest Keith<sup>8</sup>, Melba Chloe<sup>7</sup> Mower, Jordan Henry<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1945 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married James Philip Yorgason on Nov 08, 1963.<sup>12</sup>

James Philip Yorgason and Rhonda Poulsen had the following children:

- i. James Keith<sup>10</sup> Yorgason<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 26, 1967 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Julie Mavis Yorgason<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 22, 1968 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Jennifer Yorgason<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 23, 1972 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1090. Gloria Jean<sup>9</sup> Allred (Horace Eugene<sup>8</sup>, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1955 in Portsmouth, Norfolk County, Virginia.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Thomas Watson Puckett She married (2) Kerry Glen Burrnett on Sep 01, 1978 in Livingston, Sumter County, Alabama.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Mar 24, 1955 in York, Sumter County, Alabama.<sup>12</sup>

Thomas Watson Puckett and Gloria Jean Allred had no children.

- Kerry Glen Burrnett and Gloria Jean Allred had the following children:
  - i. Stephaine Pearl<sup>10</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 18, 1972 in Macon, Noxubee County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>
  - ii. Julia Ann Burrnett<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 14, 1980 in Meridian, Lauderdale County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>
  - iii. Casey Jean Burrnett<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 12, 1984 in Jackson, Rankin County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup> He died on Oct 12, 1984 in Jackson, Rankin County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>
- 1091. Blaine Lee<sup>9</sup> Allred (Horace Eugene<sup>8</sup>, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 20, 1956 in Portsmouth, Norfolk County, Virginia.<sup>12</sup> He married Helen Diane Cardwell on Mar 30, 1978.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Sep 14, 1952 in Lenoir, Caldwell County, North Carolina.<sup>12</sup>

Blaine Lee Allred and Helen Diane Cardwell had the following child:

- i. Jacob Eugene<sup>10</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1981 in Morganton, Burke County, North Carolina.<sup>12</sup>
- 1092. Raymond Nelson<sup>9</sup> Allred (Horace Eugene<sup>8</sup>, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 22, 1957 in Las Cruses, Dona Ana County, New Mexico.<sup>12</sup> He married Shirley Ann Deason on Jun 30, 1978 in Porterville, Jackson County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Oct 19, 1955 in Mobile, Mobile County, Alabama.<sup>12</sup>

Raymond Nelson Allred and Shirley Ann Deason had the following children:

- i. Leah Suzanne<sup>10</sup> Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 25, 1979 in Debalb, Kemper County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Daniel Ray Allred<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 26, 1981 in Meridian, Lauderdale County, Mississippi.<sup>12</sup>
- 1093. Debra Mae<sup>9</sup> Allred (Robert Armond<sup>8</sup>, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 06, 1971 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Randy Mecham on Jul 21, 1989 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

Randy Mecham and Debra Mae Allred had the following child:

- i. Cheltsie<sup>10</sup> Mecham<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 01, 1990 in Ogden, Weber County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1094. Sheila Ann<sup>9</sup> Taylor (Diane Florence<sup>8</sup> Allred, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup> Allred, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 18, 1964 in Campbell, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married James Heaton on Jun 27, 1981 in Chico, Butte County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Dec 21, 1959 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>

James Heaton and Sheila Ann Taylor had the following children:

- i. Brittany<sup>10</sup> Heaton<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1982 in Chico, Butte County, California.<sup>12, 3229</sup>
- ii. Alisha Heaton<sup>12</sup> was born on May 03, 1984 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12, 3229</sup>
- iii. Kelley Heaton<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 31, 1988 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12, 3229</sup>
- 1095. Jeffery Lynn<sup>9</sup> Taylor (Diane Florence<sup>8</sup> Allred, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup> Allred, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on May 22, 1965 in Campbell, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Penny Pack on Dec 12, 1987 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Jun 02, 1964.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Jeffery Lynn Taylor:

1879 Siggard Dr., Salt Lake City, UT 84106 - (801) 487-9043 (Feb 1996)

Jeffery Lynn Taylor and Penny Pack had the following children:

- i. Candyce Lynn<sup>10</sup> Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 23, 1989 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Caleb Andrew Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1991 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Eathan Jeffrey Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 12, 1995.<sup>12</sup>
- 1096. Scott Allen<sup>9</sup> Taylor (Diane Florence<sup>8</sup> Allred, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup> Allred, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 19, 1969 in San Jose, Santa Clara County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Melissa Anne Stephens on Nov 30, 1991 in Dallas, Dallas County, Texas.<sup>12</sup> She was born on Aug 26, 1971 in Orange, Orange County, California.<sup>12</sup>

Notes for Scott Allen Taylor: 210 W. Lake St. Krvm, TX 76249 (817) 482-7024 (Feb 1996)

Scott Allen Taylor and Melissa Anne Stephens had the following children:

- i. Brittany Anne<sup>10</sup> Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 07, 1990 in Laguna Hills, Orange County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kassandra Taylor<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1995 in Lewisville, Denton County, Texas.<sup>12</sup>
- 1097. Sarah Louise<sup>9</sup> Allred (Paul Watts<sup>8</sup>, Armond Eugene<sup>7</sup>, Mary Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12, 3159</sup> was born on Apr 25, 1973 in Limestone, Aroostook County, Maine.<sup>12</sup> She married Michael Alan Larsen on Nov 23, 1991 in Oakland, Alameda County, California.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 24, 1969 in Navato, Marin County,

California.12

i

Michael Alan Larsen and Sarah Louise Allred had the following children:

- . Michael Alan<sup>10</sup> Larsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 17, 1992 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Marissa Jean Larsen<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 20, 1993 in Sacramento, Sacramento County, California.<sup>12</sup>
- 1098. Katie Lynn Mower<sup>9</sup> Barton (Keith Frank<sup>8</sup>, Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup> Mower, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 25, 1947 in Glendale, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married Robert Sturgis on Jun 08, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Robert Sturgis and Katie Lynn Mower Barton had the following child:

- i. Tracie Kaye<sup>10</sup> Sturgis<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 21, 1975.<sup>12</sup>
- 1099. Kent Prescott Mower<sup>9</sup> Barton (Keith Frank<sup>8</sup>, Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup> Mower, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 12, 1949 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> He married Jolene Brown on Jan 10, 1974.<sup>12</sup>

Kent Prescott Mower Barton and Jolene Brown had the following children:

- i. Kimberly Jean<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 27, 1975.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Karrie Ann Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 14, 1977.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Kristin LeAnn Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on May 29, 1979.<sup>12</sup>
- 1100. Karen Yvonne Mower<sup>9</sup> Barton (Keith Frank<sup>8</sup>, Fred Melbourn<sup>7</sup> Mower, Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 07, 1952 in Burbank, Los Angeles County, California.<sup>12</sup> She married Kenneth H. Robinson Jr. on Oct 20, 1972.<sup>12</sup>

Kenneth H. Robinson Jr. and Karen Yvonne Mower Barton had the following children:

- i. Kendra Yvonne<sup>10</sup> Robinson<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 06, 1974.<sup>12</sup> She died on Feb 06, 1974.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Kelly Mac Robinson<sup>12</sup> was born on May 31, 1975.<sup>12</sup>
- iii. Lindsay Leigh Robinson<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 24, 1976.<sup>12</sup>
- iv. Ashley Marie Robinson<sup>12</sup> was born on May 21, 1979.<sup>12</sup>
- 1101. Gary Leon<sup>9</sup> Plott (Betty May<sup>8</sup> Mower, John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Mower Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 06, 1953 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Corrine Trayner on May 03, 1977.<sup>12</sup>

Gary Leon Plott and Corrine Trayner had the following child:

Jason<sup>10</sup> Plott<sup>12</sup> was born on Nov 02, 1978 in Granger, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

1102. Sheri Lynn<sup>9</sup> Mower (John Herbert<sup>8</sup> Jr., John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 13, 1951 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married (1) Guy Canham on Dec 13, 1969.<sup>12</sup> She married (2) David Reese Neilson on Mar 04, 1976.<sup>12</sup>

Guy Canham and Sheri Lynn Mower had the following children:

- i. Christina Marie<sup>10</sup> Canham<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 12, 1970 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Ryan Kenneth Canham<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 25, 1975 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

David Reese Neilson and Sheri Lynn Mower had no children.

1103. John Herbert<sup>9</sup> Mower III (John Herbert<sup>8</sup> Jr., John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 08, 1952 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married (1) Mary Strong on Sep 18, 1970.<sup>12</sup> He married (2) Daleen Richins on Apr 02, 1977.<sup>12</sup>

John Herbert Mower III and Mary Strong had the following child:

i. John Herbert<sup>10</sup> Mower IV<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 22, 1972 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>

John Herbert Mower III and Daleen Richins had the following child:

- ii. April Sharlene<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 11, 1978 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1104. **Terry Lee<sup>9</sup> Mower** (John Herbert<sup>8</sup> Jr., John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Mar 08, 1954 in Salt

Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Rhonda Inman

Terry Lee Mower and Rhonda Inman had the following child:

i. Miranda Lee<sup>10</sup> Mower<sup>12</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1974 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
 1105. Cathy Rae<sup>9</sup> Mower (John Herbert<sup>8</sup> Jr., John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup>, John Albert<sup>5</sup>, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 15, 1956 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> She married Richard Joseph Avila on Feb 09, 1977.<sup>12</sup>

Richard Joseph Avila and Cathy Rae Mower had the following children:

- i. Brian Richard<sup>10</sup> Avila<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 30, 1977 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. Jamie Lee Avila<sup>12</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1979 in Salt Lake City, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1106. Larry Dean<sup>9</sup> Riggs (Carol Jean<sup>8</sup> Mower, John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Mower Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1955 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Dori Ann Swanson on Aug 26, 1978.<sup>12</sup>

Larry Dean Riggs and Dori Ann Swanson had the following child:

i. Brandon Dean<sup>10</sup> Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on May 21, 1979 in Las Vegas, Clark County, Nevada.<sup>12</sup>
 1107. Randy Ray<sup>9</sup> Riggs (Carol Jean<sup>8</sup> Mower, John Herbert<sup>7</sup> Mower Sr., Marion Hendrickson<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Feb 04, 1957 in Murray, Salt Lake County, Utah.<sup>12</sup> He married Megan Powell

Randy Ray Riggs and Megan Powell had the following child: i. Jamie<sup>10</sup> Riggs<sup>12</sup> was born on Jun 16, 1976.<sup>12</sup>

1108. Austin Buford<sup>9</sup> Vaughn (Donna V.<sup>8</sup> Johnson, Nelson Voyle<sup>7</sup> Johnson, Martha Charlotte<sup>6</sup> Mower, John Albert<sup>5</sup> Mower, Susan<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on

Apr 24, 1942 in Honolulu, Honolulu County, Hawaii.<sup>12</sup> Austin Buford Vaughn had the following child:

i. Timothy<sup>10</sup> Vaughn<sup>3230</sup>

1109. James Trent<sup>9</sup> Lovell (James Lynn<sup>8</sup>, James Spencer<sup>7</sup>, Ida Harriet<sup>6</sup> Freeman, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Oct 31, 1969 in Moscow, Latah County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He married Leigh Anne Pilling on Apr 23, 1994 in Cardston, Alberta, Canada.<sup>12</sup> She was born on May 19, 1971.<sup>12</sup>

James Trent Lovell and Leigh Anne Pilling had the following children:

- i. Bailey Noele<sup>10</sup> Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Jan 20, 1998 in Spanish Fork, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- ii. James Braiden Lovell<sup>12</sup> was born on Sep 23, 1999 in Provo, Utah County, Utah.<sup>12</sup>
- 1110. Jalin<sup>9</sup> Lovell (James Lynn<sup>8</sup>, James Spencer<sup>7</sup>, Ida Harriet<sup>6</sup> Freeman, Emmaline Jane<sup>5</sup> Strong, William<sup>4</sup> Strong, Jacob<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>12</sup> was born on Apr 01, 1974 in Redmond, Deschutes County, Oregon.<sup>12</sup> She married **Brett Stanley Bingham** on Aug 14, 1998 in Idaho Falls, Bonneville County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup> He was born on Oct 26, 1973.<sup>12</sup>

Brett Stanley Bingham and Jalin Lovell had the following child:

- i. Brandon Stanley<sup>10</sup> Bingham<sup>12</sup> was born on Aug 08, 1999 in Moscow, Latah County, Idaho.<sup>12</sup>
- 1111. **Robert**<sup>9</sup> **Strong Jr.** (Robert Franklin<sup>8</sup>, Charles Lowry<sup>7</sup>, Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109</sup>

Robert Strong Jr. had the following child:

- i. Robinson<sup>10</sup> Strong<sup>109</sup>
- 1112. **Ronald E.**<sup>9</sup> **Strong** (Edward Laughry<sup>8</sup>, Charles Lowry<sup>7</sup>, Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109</sup> He married **Marilyn ?**

Notes for Ronald E. Strong: IN 2008, Ronald and Marilyn were living in Penn Run, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Ronald E. Strong and Marilyn ? had the following child: 1154. i. Edward C.<sup>10</sup> Strong<sup>109</sup> He married **Mary B.** ?

Notes for Edward C. Strong:

In 2008, Edward and Mary were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

1113. Kelly Joy<sup>9</sup> Wolfe (Rita Loy<sup>8</sup> Stewart, Roene I.<sup>7</sup> Little, Olive C.<sup>6</sup> Berkebile, Margaret Bell<sup>5</sup> Bennett, Peter<sup>4</sup> Bennett, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2081</sup> was born on Jul 06, 1981 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She married James Thompson, son of Donald Eugene Thompson and Marie Ann Walbeck, on Jun 23, 2007.<sup>2081</sup> James Thompson and Kelly Joy Wolfe had the following children:

- i. Olivia Gray<sup>10</sup> Thompson<sup>2081</sup> was born on Jan 29, 2013.<sup>2081</sup>
- ii. Lucas Arno Thompson<sup>2081</sup> was born on Jan 31, 2017.<sup>2081</sup>

1114. Patricia Catherine<sup>9</sup> Sowers (Mearl Alden<sup>8</sup> Jr., Virginia C.<sup>7</sup> McCullough, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1192, 2831, 3167</sup> was born on Jul 23, 1959.<sup>2831</sup> She married (1) James W. Tripin Sr. She married (2) Wilbert Louis Cooper, son of Wilbert Cooper and Genevieve Cunningham, on Mar 05, 1979 in Winchester, Frederick County, Virginia.<sup>2831</sup> He was born on Nov 06, 1943.<sup>2831</sup>

Notes for Patricia Catherine Sowers: In 1995, Patricia and James were living in Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.

James W. Tripin Sr. and Patricia Catherine Sowers had the following children:

- i. Jamie A.<sup>10</sup> Tripin<sup>1192</sup>
- ii. Tess C. Tripin<sup>1192</sup>

Wilbert Louis Cooper and Patricia Catherine Sowers had no children.

1115. **Randy P.<sup>9</sup> Sowers** (Mearl Alden<sup>8</sup> Jr., Virginia C.<sup>7</sup> McCullough, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>1192</sup>

Randy P. Sowers had the following child:

- i. Randy P.<sup>10</sup> Sowers Jr.<sup>1192</sup>
- 1116. Kevin<sup>9</sup> McCullough (Samuel Martin<sup>8</sup> Jr., Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup>, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2144</sup> He married Kelly ?

Notes for Kevin McCullough:

In 2002, Kevin and Kelly were living in Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Kevin McCullough and Kelly ? had the following children:

- i. Kayla<sup>10</sup> McCullough<sup>2144</sup>
- ii. Kaleb McCullough<sup>2144</sup>
- 1117. Cheryl<sup>9</sup> McCullough (Samuel Martin<sup>8</sup> Jr., Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup>, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2144</sup> She married Don Dixon

Notes for Cheryl McCullough:

In 2002, Cheryl and Don were living in Shelocta, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Don Dixon and Cheryl McCullough had the following child: i. Joshua<sup>10</sup> Dixon<sup>2144</sup>

1118. **Martin<sup>9</sup> McCullough** (Dale R.<sup>8</sup>, Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup>, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> He married **Connie ?** 

Notes for Martin McCullough:

In 2021, Martin and Connie were living in Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.

Martin McCullough and Connie ? had the following child: i. Isaac<sup>10</sup> McCullough<sup>109</sup>

1119. **Tina<sup>9</sup> McCullough** (Dale R.<sup>8</sup>, Samuel Martin<sup>7</sup>, Margaret Emmaline<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **James Duncan** 

Notes for Tina McCullough:

In 2021, Tina and James were living in Strongstown, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

James Duncan and Tina McCullough had the following child: i. Kaitlyn<sup>10</sup> Duncan

1120. **Gregory C.**<sup>9</sup> **Bellotti** (Shirley Jean<sup>8</sup> Erhard, Sylvia May<sup>7</sup> Holmes, Millie Verna<sup>6</sup> Overman, Adaline<sup>5</sup> Miller, Harmon<sup>4</sup> Miller Jr., Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2837-2838</sup> was born on Oct

## Generation 9 (cont.)

03, 1961 in Clarion, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2838</sup> He died on Mar 17, 2019 in Venus, Venango County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2838</sup> He married (1) **?** He married (2) **Lisa McFeaters** on Jun 21, 2014.<sup>2838</sup>

Notes for Gregory C. Bellotti:

Gregory C. Bellotti, 57, of Venus, passed away March 17, 2019 at his residence surrounded by his family.

He was born October 3, 1961 in Clarion to the late Francis E. and Shirley J. Erhard Bellotti.

Greg was married on June 21, 2014 in Venus, to the former Lisa McFeaters, who survives.

He was the owner/ operator of G.C. Bellotti Trucking for 30 years. He had worked previously for Stoker Trucking, Swede Johnsons Tires Co., and Crossett Trucking. Greg really enjoyed trucking. He also enjoyed camping, riding his four-wheeler and going on poker runs. Greg also loved spending time with his family.

Along with his wife, Lisa, he is survived by his children: Nickie Irwin and husband, Chad of Leeper, Casey Nelson and husband, Chris of Youngsville, Shelbie Bellotti of Oil City, Jonathan Smith of Delaware, and Jake Smith of Venus; grandchildren: Drake, Hudson, Liam, Mackenzie, Remington, Kaine, and Khloe; a brother, Randy Bellotti and wife, JoAnn of Leeper and a sister Deb Cyphert of Leeper; a brother in-law and best friend, Randy Rowland of Oil City; and numerous nieces and nephews.

He was preceded in death by his parents.

Family and friends will be received on Saturday, March 23, 2019 from 10:00am to 11:00am at the Borland-Ensminger Funeral Home, Inc. in Leeper, PA. A funeral service will follow at 11:00am at the funeral home with the Rev. JoAnn Mlakar, of the Tionesta Word of Grace Full Gospel Fellowship Church, as officiant.

Memorial contributions may be made to Clarion Forest Visiting Nurse Assoc. Inc., 271 Perkins Road, Clarion, PA 16214 or Clarion Forest VNA Hospice Program, 271 Perkins Road, Clarion, PA 16214.

Gregory C. Bellotti and ? ? had the following children:

i. Nickie<sup>10</sup> Bellotti<sup>2838</sup> She married **Chad Irwin** 

Notes for Nickie Bellotti: In 2019, Nickie and Chad were living in Leeper, Clarion County, Pennsylvania.

ii. Casey Bellotti<sup>2838</sup> She married **Chris Nelson** 

Notes for Casey Bellotti: In 2019, Casey and Chris were living in Youngsville, Warren County, Pennsylvania.

iii. Shelbie Bellotti<sup>2838</sup>

Gregory C. Bellotti and Lisa McFeaters had no children.

1121. Andrew Jay<sup>9</sup> Weaver (Sara Louise<sup>8</sup> Showman, Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Dec 07, 1972. He married Amber Van Parys on Mar 22, 1997.

Andrew Jay Weaver and Amber Van Parys had the following children:

i. Andrew Charles<sup>10</sup> Weaver<sup>3231</sup> was born on May 09, 2002.

Notes for Andrew Charles Weaver:

Andrew was born at 11:37 A.M.

ii. Adam Patrick Weaver<sup>3185</sup> was born on Sep 14, 2006.<sup>3185</sup>

1122. Ryan William<sup>9</sup> Weaver (Sara Louise<sup>8</sup> Showman, Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Feb 01, 1980. He married Jennifer Ross She was born on May 06, 1976.<sup>3185</sup>

Ryan William Weaver and Jennifer Ross had the following child:

- i. Jack George Thomas<sup>10</sup> Weaver<sup>3185</sup> was born on Jan 03, 2007.<sup>3185</sup>
- 1123. **Daniel James**<sup>9</sup> **Showman** (James William<sup>8</sup>, Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Aug 18, 1983. He married **Jamie Prideaux** on Oct 10, 2010.<sup>3185</sup>

Daniel James Showman and Jamie Prideaux had the following child: i. Sophie Lillian<sup>10</sup> Showman<sup>3185</sup> was born on Sep 18, 2020.<sup>3185</sup>

1124. **Stephen George<sup>9</sup> Showman** (James William<sup>8</sup>, Grace Irene<sup>7</sup> Clawson, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Jul 05, 1986. He married **Maggie Burgess** on Dec 27, 2010.<sup>3185</sup>

Stephen George Showman and Maggie Burgess had the following children:

- i. Charles Stephen<sup>10</sup> Showman<sup>3185</sup> was born on Nov 08, 2015.<sup>3185</sup>
- ii. Grace Marian Showman<sup>3185</sup> was born on Apr 23, 2019.<sup>3185</sup>
- iii. Evelyn Margaret Showman<sup>3185</sup> was born on Apr 23, 2019.<sup>3185</sup>
- 1125. **Kirk Alexander**<sup>9</sup> **Clawson** (Kirk Alan<sup>8</sup>, Bruce Alexander<sup>7</sup>, Florence Hannah<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Jun 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He died on Jan 29, 2022 in Mount Joy, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> He married **Tyasia Striver**

Notes for Kirk Alexander Clawson: Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27 January 29, 2022

Kirk Alexander Clawson, 27, of Mount Joy, passed away unexpectedly at home on Saturday. January 29, 2022. He was the loving husband of Tyasia Striver and was the soon to be father of Maverick Clawson.

Born on June 15, 1994 in Lancaster, Kirk was the son of Kirk Alan Clawson, Joyce (Zonts) Haire, and step-father Kevin Haire . He attended Manheim Township Schools for most of his childhood and graduated from Conestoga Valley High School in 2012.

Kirk enjoyed riding motorcycles and cars, and loved his cats, Mia, Kilo, Blaze, and Chapo. He was known as a kind and generous man who would give the shirt off his back to help someone else. Most of all, he loved his family and was excited to be a father. He was very loved and will be very missed. In addition to his wife, son, and parents, Kirk is survived by his sisters, Brandi DeRoo (wife of Shane) and Kayla Clawson (fiancé to lan); step-brother, Tyler Haire (fiancé to Samantha); step-sister, Heidi Myers; grandmother, Ginger Clawson; mother-in-law, Lasheen Segner (wife of Eric Dhansis); father-in-law, Kenneth Striver (husband of Virgina); as well as many cousins, aunts, uncles, nieces, and nephews. He was preceded in death by his grandfathers, Bruce Clawson, Jr. and Albert Zonts; grandmother, Freida James; step-grandfather, Harold James; and uncles, Steve Zonts and Joe Zonts. A Funeral Service will be held at Charles F. Snyder Funeral Home at 3110 Lititz Pike, Lititz, PA 17543 on Saturday, February 5, 2022 at 2:00 PM. Friends will be received at the Funeral Home from 12:00-2:00 PM.

Kirk Alexander Clawson and Tyasia Striver had the following child:

- i. Maverick Kirk<sup>10</sup> Clawson was born on Feb 12, 2022 in Lancaster, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.
- 1126. Paul Arthur<sup>9</sup> Warfel (Arthur Clair<sup>8</sup> Jr., Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3187</sup> was born on Mar 18, 1967. He married Marie Harp She was born on Jan 16, 1967.

Paul Arthur Warfel and Marie Harp had the following children:

- i. Courtney Michelle<sup>10</sup> Warfel was born on Apr 09, 1986.
- ii. Jeremy Warfel was born in 1990.
- iii. Begsan Warfel was born in 1993.
- 1127. Scott William<sup>9</sup> Warfel (Arthur Clair<sup>8</sup> Jr., Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3188</sup> was born on Dec 31, 1970.

Scott William Warfel had the following child:

- i. Bryson<sup>10</sup> Warfel
- 1128. William Robert<sup>®</sup> Warfel Jr. (William Robert<sup>®</sup>, Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>®</sup> Miller, Matthew

Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3189</sup> was born on Nov 08, 1964. He married **Michelle Chicky** 

William Robert Warfel Jr. and Michelle Chicky had the following child: i. Corry Keith<sup>10</sup> Warfel was born on Sep 26, 1988.

1129. Wayne Douglas<sup>9</sup> Warfel (William Robert<sup>8</sup>, Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3189</sup> was born on Oct 03, 1965. He married Jill Jane Lear on Apr 23, 1988.<sup>3190</sup> She was born on Nov 20, 1967.

Wayne Douglas Warfel and Jill Jane Lear had the following child:

- i. Kelsey<sup>10</sup> Warfel<sup>3190</sup> was born on Sep 01, 1990.
- 1130. Eric James<sup>9</sup> Warfel (William Robert<sup>8</sup>, Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> was born on Nov 24, 1975. He married Teresa ?

Notes for Eric James Warfel:

In 2011, Eric and Teresa were living in Charlottesville, Albemarle County, Virginia.

Eric James Warfel and Teresa ? had the following children:

- i. Max William<sup>10</sup> Warfel<sup>3232</sup> was born on Dec 10, 2006.<sup>3232</sup>
- ii. Eli Warfel<sup>109</sup>
- 1131. **Justin Daniel**<sup>9</sup> **Lombardi** (Karen Dee<sup>8</sup> Warfel, Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Warfel Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on Mar 17, 1977. He married **Janice ?**

Justin Daniel Lombardi and Janice ? had the following child: i. Nickolas Daniel<sup>10</sup> Lombardi<sup>3233</sup> was born on Jun 07, 2011 in Arizona.<sup>3233</sup>

1132. Christopher Martin<sup>9</sup> Warfel (Ronald Charles<sup>8</sup>, Arthur Clair<sup>7</sup> Sr., Cora Gertrude<sup>6</sup> Miller, Matthew Anderson<sup>5</sup> Miller, Michael H.<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong) was born on May 25, 1982 in Washington, D. C.. He married Sarah Bollenback on Mar 18, 2005.<sup>2944</sup>

Christopher Martin Warfel and Sarah Bollenback had the following child: i. Kaitlyn Maria<sup>10</sup> Warfel<sup>3234</sup> was born about Jun 11, 2012.<sup>3234</sup>

1133. Dennis<sup>9</sup> Bennett (Alex William<sup>8</sup>, Mildred E.<sup>7</sup> Empfield, Elmer A.<sup>6</sup> Empfield, Mariah Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Rager, Nancy Jane<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2953</sup> He married Kathleen ?

Dennis Bennett and Kathleen ? had the following child:

- i. Dennis<sup>10</sup> Bennett Jr.<sup>2953</sup>
- 1134. **John<sup>9</sup> Kanyan** (Donna<sup>8</sup> Graham, Naomi Marietta<sup>7</sup> Stewart, Darwin John<sup>6</sup> Stewart, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup>

John Kanyan had the following children:

- i. Robert<sup>10</sup> Kanyan<sup>109</sup>
- ii. John J. Kanyan<sup>109</sup>
- iii. Courtney Kanyan<sup>109</sup>
- 1135. Denise<sup>9</sup> Kanyan (Donna<sup>8</sup> Graham, Naomi Marietta<sup>7</sup> Stewart, Darwin John<sup>6</sup> Stewart, Samuel M.<sup>5</sup> Stewart, Sarah<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married ? Harsh

? Harsh and Denise Kanyan had the following child: i. Samantha<sup>10</sup> Harsh<sup>109</sup>

1136. Michelle Dawn<sup>9</sup> Vasas (John Edward<sup>8</sup> Sr., Mary Harriet Caroline<sup>7</sup> Coburn, Elvirda H.<sup>6</sup> Miller, Isaac<sup>5</sup> Miller, John<sup>4</sup> Miller, Margaret<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> was born on Jun 29, 1969 in Memorial Hospital, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> She married Sharanjit Singh on Mar 09, 1996 in Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup> He was born on Nov 25, 1960.<sup>3201</sup>

Sharanjit Singh and Michelle Dawn Vasas had the following children:

- i. Sukhjeet Michael<sup>10</sup> Singh<sup>470</sup> was born on Dec 01, 1997 in Wayne Hospital, Honesdale, Pennsylvania.<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Sunject Jon Singh<sup>470</sup> was born on Oct 01, 1991.<sup>470</sup>
- 1137. Connie Debra<sup>9</sup> Hoover (Ray E.<sup>8</sup>, Creta<sup>7</sup> Kann, Dora<sup>6</sup> Bateman, Ellen Maria<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, John<sup>4</sup> Kunkle,

Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2976-2977</sup> She married **Roland Eckenrode** on Sep 20, 1997.<sup>2976</sup>

Notes for Connie Debra Hoover:

In 2021, Connie and Roland were living in Mount Wolf, York County, Pennsylvania.

Roland Eckenrode and Connie Debra Hoover had the following children:

i. Shelby Gordon<sup>10</sup> Eckenrode<sup>109, 2977</sup> was born on Jul 28, 1998 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2977</sup> She died on Jul 28, 1998 in York County, Pennsylvania.<sup>2977</sup>

**Shelby Gordon Eckenrode** was buried in Hoover's Cemetery, York Cemetery, Pennsylvania.

- ii. Rebecca Eckenrode<sup>109</sup>
- iii. Elizabeth Eckenrode<sup>109</sup>
- 1138. Michael Eugene<sup>9</sup> Fengfish (Marie Carolyn<sup>8</sup> Minnich, George Gordon<sup>7</sup> Minnich, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 3202-3205</sup> was born on Jun 22, 1950 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3204</sup> He married Nancy Jeanne Ringlaben, daughter of Carl W. Ringlaben, on Jan 15, 1972 in Elizabethtown, Lancaster County, Pennsylvania.<sup>3202</sup> She was born on May 31, 1951 in Pennsylvania.<sup>3204</sup>

Notes for Michael Eugene Fengfish: In 2015, Michael and Nancy were living in Boynton Beach, Palm Beach County, Florida.

Michael Eugene Fengfish and Nancy Jeanne Ringlaben had the following child: i. Ann E.<sup>10</sup> Fengfish<sup>109</sup> She married **Martin Nielsen** 

1139. **Carolyn E.<sup>9</sup> Fengfish** (Marie Carolyn<sup>8</sup> Minnich, George Gordon<sup>7</sup> Minnich, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3206-3207</sup> was born on Jun 04, 1952.<sup>3207</sup> She married **William Charles Stoll**, son of William Stoll, on Aug 04, 1973.<sup>3206</sup>

Notes for Carolyn E. Fengfish: In 2015, Carolyn and William were living in Saint Louis, Missouri.

William Charles Stoll and Carolyn E. Fengfish had the following children:

- i. Jennifer E.<sup>10</sup> Stoll<sup>109</sup>
- 1155. ii. Janis M. Stoll<sup>109</sup> She married Nathan O. Stitziel
- 1140. Cheryl Louise<sup>9</sup> Holloway (Lois Louise<sup>8</sup> Steigelman, Myrtle May<sup>7</sup> Minnich, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2465, 2990-2991, 3212</sup> She married Jeffrey Powell, son of Lewis Powell, on Sep 11, 1982 in Selbyville, Sussex County, Delaware.<sup>3212</sup>

Notes for Cheryl Louise Holloway: In 2006 and 2017, Cheryl and Jeff were living in Denton, Caroline County, Maryland.

Jeffrey Powell and Cheryl Louise Holloway had the following children:

- i. Zachary M.<sup>10</sup> Powell<sup>2465, 2990-2991</sup> He married **Chelsea**?
  - ii. Jacob L. Powell<sup>2465, 2990-2991</sup>
- 1141. **Dennis R.**<sup>9</sup> **Lewis** (Pauline M.<sup>8</sup> Heininger, John Jacob<sup>7</sup> Heininger, John Benjamin<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2474-2475, 3218</sup> He married **Diane M. Reiker** in 1978.<sup>3218</sup>

Notes for Dennis R. Lewis: In 2011, Dennis and Diane were living in Yoe, York County, Pennsylvania.

Dennis R. Lewis and Diane M. Reiker had the following children:

- i. Jared<sup>10</sup> Lewis<sup>2475</sup>
- ii. Jebediah Lewis<sup>2475</sup> He married April ?

Notes for Jebediah Lewis: In 2011, Jebediah and April were living in Dallastown, York County, Pennsylvania.

## Generation 10

1142. Matthew<sup>10</sup> Matula (Debra Gail<sup>9</sup> Hinton, Willis Gail<sup>8</sup> Hinton, Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller, Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> He married Laura ?

Matthew Matula and Laura ? had the following children:

- i. Simeon<sup>11</sup> Matula
- ii. Louisa Matula
- iii. Judah Matula
- iv. Charlotte Matula
- v. Asher Matula
- 1143. Dustin<sup>10</sup> Griffith (Molly<sup>9</sup> Hinton, Willis Gail<sup>8</sup> Hinton, Rosa Frances<sup>7</sup> Miller, Roy Francis<sup>6</sup> Miller, Anna Mariah<sup>5</sup> Strong, Michael<sup>4</sup> Strong, Micheal<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> He married Sarah ?

Dustin Griffith and Sarah ? had the following children:

- i. Madison<sup>11</sup> Griffith<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Kaylee Griffith<sup>109</sup>
- iii. Gunnar Griffith<sup>109</sup>
- 1144. **Deanna Marie<sup>10</sup> Marsh** (Arthur James<sup>9</sup>, William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2627, 3077, 3220</sup> was born in Jun 1969.<sup>3220</sup> She married **Christopher Ballinger**

Christopher Ballinger and Deanna Marie Marsh had the following children:

- i. Laura Nicole<sup>11</sup> Ballinger<sup>2627</sup>
- ii. Andrew James Ballinger<sup>2627</sup>
- 1145. **Christine Lynn<sup>10</sup> Marsh** (Arthur James<sup>9</sup>, William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup>, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2627, 3077, 3221-3222</sup> was born on Nov 07, 1970.<sup>3222</sup> She married **Michael Brennan**

Michael Brennan and Christine Lynn Marsh had the following children:

- i. Michael<sup>11</sup> Brennan<sup>2627</sup>
- ii. Ryan Dalton Brennan<sup>2627</sup>
- 1146. Jeremy Andrew<sup>10</sup> Stallard (Elaine Linda<sup>9</sup> Marsh, William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Marsh Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2627</sup> He married Lynn Marie Rinker

Jeremy Andrew Stallard and Lynn Marie Rinker had the following children:

- i. Hannah Eileen<sup>11</sup> Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- ii. Andrea Rose Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- iii. Abigail Jane Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- iv. Joshua Andrew Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- 1147. James David<sup>10</sup> Stallard (Elaine Linda<sup>9</sup> Marsh, William Wesley<sup>8</sup> Marsh Sr., James Clark<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>2627</sup> He married Candida Krista Hershalman

James David Stallard and Candida Krista Hershalman had the following children:

- i. Jonathan Wesley<sup>11</sup> Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- ii. Kody Lee Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- iii. Kyle James Stallard<sup>2627</sup>
- 1148. Timothy<sup>10</sup> Boring (Bertram K.<sup>9</sup>, Tessie Willimia<sup>8</sup> Shilling, Katherine Burr<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>3088</sup> He married Nancy ?

Notes for Timothy Boring:

In 2020, Timothy and Nancy were living in Montana.

Timothy Boring and Nancy ? had the following child: i. Devin<sup>11</sup> Boring<sup>3088</sup> 921. H. Louise<sup>8</sup> Bennett (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2816-2817</sup> was born on Nov 01, 1961.<sup>2817</sup> She married ? Mountan

? Mountan and H. Louise Bennett had the following children:

- i. Brandon<sup>9</sup> Mountan<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Benjamin Mountan<sup>109</sup>
- 922. **Tammy Lynn<sup>8</sup> Bennett** (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 2818</sup> was born in Aug 1963.<sup>2818</sup> She married **Bryan Bowman Sr.**

Notes for Tammy Lynn Bennett:

In 2009 and 2018, Tammy and Bryan were living in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Bryan Bowman Sr. and Tammy Lynn Bennett had the following child: i. Richard<sup>9</sup> Bowman<sup>109</sup>

923. Melissa Ann<sup>8</sup> Bennett (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> was born on Jan 10, 1966 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania. She died on Jul 05, 2018 in Commodore, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.<sup>109</sup> She married (1) ? She married (2) Joseph C. Myers

**Melissa Ann Bennett** was buried in East Mahoning Cemetery, East Mahoning Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Melissa Ann Bennett: Melissa Ann Myers, 52, of Commodore, passed away Thursday, July 5, 2018.

A daughter of the late Richard Vaughn and Annabelle Waltemire Bennett, she was born Jan. 10, 1966, in Indiana.

Mrs. Myers was a graduate of Marion Center High School. Melissa was a cashier at Home Station Auto and was an active fundraiser for the Make-A-Wish Foundation. She enjoyed riding Harley Davidson motorcycles, doing crafts, baking, cooking, crocheting, sewing, spending time with her nieces and nephews and her special dogs.

Melissa is survived by her husband, Joseph C. Myers, of Commodore; four sisters: Louise Mountain, of Armagh; Tammy Bowman and husband Bryan, of Indiana; Alice Miller and husband James, of Sagamore; and Sharon St. Clair and husband Dean, of Penn Run; her mother-in-law, Betty Walker, of Hillsdale; and numerous nieces, nephews, great nieces and great nephews.

Friends and family will be received from 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m. Tuesday at Robinson-Lytle, Inc., Indiana, where a funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday with Pastor Sally Lydic officiating. Interment will be in East Mahoning Cemetery.

?? and Melissa Ann Bennett had the following child:

i. Donald J.<sup>9</sup> ?<sup>470</sup>

Joseph C. Myers and Melissa Ann Bennett had the following child:

- . Zachary Vaughn<sup>9</sup> Myers<sup>109, 470</sup> was born on Jul 19, 1993 in Indiana, Indiana County,
- Pennsylvania.470 He died on Jul 19, 1993 in Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.470
- 924. Alice<sup>8</sup> Bennett (Richard Vaughn<sup>7</sup>, Donald Vaughn<sup>6</sup>, Joseph Daniel<sup>5</sup>, Jacob S.<sup>4</sup>, Susan<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married **James Miller**

## Notes for Alice Bennett:

In 2009 and 2018, Alice and Jim were living in Sagamore, Armstrong County, Pennsylvania.

James Miller and Alice Bennett had the following children:

- i. Torrie<sup>9</sup> Miller<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Kari Miller<sup>109</sup>
- 1149. **Desmond Eugene<sup>10</sup> Warzel Jr.** (Desmond Eugene<sup>9</sup> Sr., Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup>

Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married **Rebecca Musser** 

Desmond Eugene Warzel Jr. and Rebecca Musser had the following child: i. Brvce Eugene<sup>11</sup> Warzel<sup>470</sup>

1150. **Michael William<sup>10</sup> Warzel Sr.** (Desmond Eugene<sup>9</sup> Sr., Martha Amelia<sup>8</sup> Anderson, Hazel Marie<sup>7</sup> Marsh, Nancy Alice<sup>6</sup> Bennett, Elizabeth<sup>5</sup> Shultz, Michael<sup>4</sup> Shultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>470</sup> He married **?** 

Michael William Warzel Sr. and ? ? had the following children:

- i. Astacia Rae<sup>11</sup> Warzel<sup>470</sup>
- ii. Kiersten Lanae Warzel<sup>470</sup>
- iii. Kaitlyn Renee Warzel<sup>470</sup>
- iv. Michael William Warzel Jr.470
- 1151. Jessica<sup>10</sup> Tomb (Richard Clyde<sup>9</sup>, Richard Neal<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married ? Duffy

? Duffy and Jessica Tomb had the following children:

- i. Colin<sup>11</sup> Duffy<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Liam Duffy109
- 1152. Autumn<sup>10</sup> Tomb (Dennis Neal<sup>9</sup>, Richard Neal<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 3122</sup> She married ? LaRotunda

? LaRotunda and Autumn Tomb had the following children:

- i. Joey<sup>11</sup> LaRotunda<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Summer LaRotunda<sup>109</sup>
- 1153. Brandi<sup>10</sup> Tomb (Dennis Neal<sup>9</sup>, Richard Neal<sup>8</sup>, Cora Pearl<sup>7</sup> Miller, Blanche Elizabeth<sup>6</sup> Craig, Mary Ellen<sup>5</sup> Schultz, Samuel<sup>4</sup> Schultz, Elizabeth<sup>3</sup> Strong, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Strong Jr., James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109, 3122</sup> She married ? Turcovsky

? Turcovsky and Brandi Tomb had the following child:

- i. Sloane<sup>11</sup> Turcovsky<sup>109</sup>
- 1154. **Edward C.**<sup>10</sup> **Strong** (Ronald E.<sup>9</sup>, Edward Laughry<sup>8</sup>, Charles Lowry<sup>7</sup>, Loughry Webster<sup>6</sup>, Lowry F.<sup>5</sup>, John<sup>4</sup> Jr., John<sup>3</sup>, Johan James<sup>2</sup> Jr., James<sup>1</sup>)<sup>109</sup> He married **Mary B.**?

Notes for Edward C. Strong:

In 2008, Edward and Mary were living in Home, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

Edward C. Strong and Mary B. ? had the following children:

- i. Alec E.<sup>11</sup> Strong<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Leah E. Strong<sup>109</sup>
- 1155. Janis M.<sup>10</sup> Stoll (Carolyn E.<sup>9</sup> Fengfish, Marie Carolyn<sup>8</sup> Minnich, George Gordon<sup>7</sup> Minnich, Louisa Ellen<sup>6</sup> Heininger, Mary Jane<sup>5</sup> Kunkle, George<sup>4</sup> Kunkle, Anna Mary<sup>3</sup> Strong, Adam<sup>2</sup> Strong, James<sup>1</sup> Strong)<sup>109</sup> She married Nathan O. Stitziel

Nathan O. Stitziel and Janis M. Stoll had the following children:

- i. Asher M.<sup>11</sup> Stitziel<sup>109</sup>
- ii. Eloise M. Stitziel<sup>109</sup>

## Sources

- 1 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Church Records Adams, Berks, and Lancaster Counties, 1729-1881 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for John Strong. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7830&h=159729&indiv=try.
- 2 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Maria Magdalena Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2105926574&indiv=try.

- 3 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Tax and Exoneration, 1768-1801 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical & Museum Commission; Records of the Office of the Comptroller General, RG-4; Tax & Exoneration Lists, 1762-1794; Microfilm Roll: 343. Record for Jaems Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2497&h=1603384&indiv=try.
- 4 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Tax and Exoneration, 1768-1801 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical & Museum Commission; Records of the Office of the Comptroller General, RG-4; Tax & Exoneration Lists, 1762-1794; Microfilm Roll: 343. Record for James Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2497&h=1651651&indiv=try.
- 5 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Septennial Census, 1779-1863 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2702&h=458332&indiv=try.
- 6 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Septennial Census, 1779-1863 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2702&h=450542&indiv=try.
- 7 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Maria Magdalena Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020232089&indiv=try.
- 8 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Phillip Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020232075&indiv=try.
- 9 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Church Records Adams, Berks, and Lancaster Counties, 1729-1881 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Henry Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7830&h=159719&indiv=try.
- 10 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Church Records Adams, Berks, and Lancaster Counties, 1729-1881 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7830&h=159715&indiv=try.
- 11 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Church Records Adams, Berks, and Lancaster Counties, 1729-1881 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7830&h=159716&indiv=try.
- 12 Emmett Wayne Bratt, et. al.
- 13 St. James Episcopal (Angelican) Church, Nov 2 James Strong and Mary Imheiser [?], published.
- 14 GEDCOM file imported on 13 Oct 1998.
- 15 GEDCOM file imported on 6 Sep 2000.
- 16 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for James Strong. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2051495395&indiv=try.
- 17 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Tax and Exoneration, 1768-1801 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical & Museum Commission; Records of the Office of the Comptroller General, RG-4; Tax & Exoneration Lists, 1762-1794; Microfilm Roll: 343. Record for James Strong. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2497&h=1651873&indiv=try.
- 18 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for James. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60203&h=149822&indiv=try.
- 19 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88344&indiv=try.
- 20 John T. Humphrey, Pennsylvania Births Lancaster County 1723-1777 (Washington, D. C., Humphrey Publication, 1997).
- 21 Old Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 22 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=107040497&indiv=try.

- 23 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Magdalena Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=107040597&indiv=try.
- 24 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Church Records Adams, Berks, and Lancaster Counties, 1729-1881 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for George Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7830&h=159722&indiv=try.
- 25 First reformed Church of Lancaster County, Volumn 2, Lancaster County George Strong of Chocly Tep, on June 13, 1797.
- 26 1850 Census, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 27 John Alexander Caldwell, History of Indiana County Pennsylvania, 1745-1880 (Newark, Ohio 1880).
- 28 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for James L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=251263&indiv=try.
- 29 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=2594152&indiv=try.
- 30 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Alma E Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60203&h=125151&indiv=try.
- 31 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Lucinda Strong Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=72372&indiv=try.
- 32 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Alice Walsh Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=294777&indiv=try.
- 33 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Salt Lake City Ward 10, Salt Lake, Utah Territory; Roll: M593\_1611; Page: 608A. Record for Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7163&h=7903849&indiv=try.
- 34 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Hyrum Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88335&indiv=try.
- 35 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for William Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88392&indiv=try.
- 36 Ancestry.com, Members of the Mormon Battalion (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for William Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5273&h=538&indiv=try.
- 37 Ancestry.com, Pioneer Immigrants to Utah Territory (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001), Ancestry.com, Record for Sarah Hill Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5423&h=2064&indiv=try.
- 38 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Sarah Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88346&indiv=try.
- 39 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Alice Fish Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=81555299&indiv=try.
- 40 Prof. J. T. Stewart, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Her People, Past and Present (J. H. Beers & Co., Chicago, Illinois, 1913), Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Her People, Past and Present.
- 41 Fry / Simpson Cemetery, White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 42 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 059001-062250. Record for Isaac Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=2473608&indiv=try.
- 43 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 068751-072000. Record for William F Bernett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=2637901&indiv=try.
- 44 1850 Census, White Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 45 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 063801-067400. Record for Sarah Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=1205014&indiv=try.
- 46 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 044001-047360. Record for Margaret Jane Sencabaugh. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1762317&indiv=try.
- 47 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Harmon Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=1052630118&indiv=try.
- 48 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 109881-113370. Record for Michael Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=323300&indiv=try.
- 49 Mrs. Mary Matilda Miller Paul, Letter by Mrs. Mary Matilda Miller Paul (April 1932).
- 50 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 107501-110810. Record for Rebecca A Overdorff. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=451149&indiv=try.
- 51 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 092551-095760. Record for Albert S Allen. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=1024901&indiv=try.
- 52 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Cherry Hill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 218C; Enumeration District: 139. Record for David S. Allen. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=37192549&indiv=try.
- 53 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Cherry Hill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 218D; Enumeration District: 139. Record for Albert Allen. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=37451103&indiv=try.
- 54 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Albert S. Allen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3937962&indiv=try.
- 55 1880 Census, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 56 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 093401-097200. Record for Elizabeth Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=751537320&indiv=try.
- 57 Ancestry.com, 1850 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington D.C.; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M432; Residence Date: 1850; Home in 1850: York, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 839; Page: 95b. Record for Elizabeth Spotz. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=5615224&indiv=try.

- 58 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 700. Record for Eliz Spatz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=39934664&indiv=try.
- 59 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 041121-044350. Record for Annie Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=750498476&indiv=try.
- 60 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=83651488&indiv=try.
- 61 Ancestry.com, 1850 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington D.C.; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M432; Residence Date: 1850; Home in 1850: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 840; Page: 168b. Record for Ann Kunkle. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=5620868&indiv=try.
- 62 Wayne Emehizer, GEDCOM file imported on 7 Oct 1998.
- 63 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Magdalena Imenheiser. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2105920806&indiv=try.
- 64 Ancestry.com, 1850 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington, DC; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M432; Residence Date: 1850; Home in 1850: Warrensville, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Roll: 673; Page: 362b. Record for Jacob Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=13450697&indiv=try.
- 65 csheffe@corp.idt.net.
- 66 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Enos Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=85104754&indiv=try.
- 67 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, U.S., Death Records, 1866-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2009), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Summit County, Ohio, Death Records 1866-1908. Record for Enas Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1596&h=378263&indiv=try.
- 68 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Enos Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=1188497&indiv=try.
- 69 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Enos Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=3743142&indiv=try.
- 70 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Rachel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=4759370&indiv=try.
- 71 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Andrew Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=4323104&indiv=try.
- 72 Ancestry.com, Indiana Deaths, 1882-1920 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Andrew Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7834&h=685163&indiv=try.
- 73 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Akron, Fulton, Indiana; Roll: 278; Page: 40c; Enumeration District: 040. Record for Andrew Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=27366345&indiv=try.

- 74 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1917; Roll: 05a. Record for Sarah Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=3298650&indiv=try.
- 75 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1928; Roll: 10. Record for Friend O Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=3695838&indiv=try.
- 76 Ancestry.com, Illinois, Deaths and Stillbirths Index, 1916-1947 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for William F Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2542&h=2120486&indiv=try.
- 77 Ancestry.com, Indiana Deaths, 1882-1920 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Sarah Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7834&h=685292&indiv=try.
- 78 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Catherine Helman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=78044070&indiv=try.
- 79 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1350; Page: 76A. Record for Catherin Helman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7163&h=2356320&indiv=try.
- 80 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 070001-073000. Record for Catherine String. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=753405642&indiv=try.
- 81 Indiana Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1936a (July 23, 1936).
- 82 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061001-064000. Record for Michael Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=603986250&indiv=try.
- 83 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 112111-115710. Record for Michael Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=600321553&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1350; Page: 59A. Record for Michael Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7163&h=9950007&indiv=try.
- 85 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 158C; Enumeration District: 136. Record for Michael Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=37189743&indiv=try.
- 86 Ancestry.com, 1860 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1860; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M653\_1116; Page: 61; Family History Library Film: 805116. Record for Michael Fetterson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7667&h=1878080&indiv=try.
- 87 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 031251-034250. Record for Samuel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=604658316&indiv=try.
- 88 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=134802023&indiv=try.

- 89 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 025001-028000. Record for Mary M Cameron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5122149&indiv=try.
- 90 1900 Census, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 91 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 3; Enumeration District: 0059; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for Michael String. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52227291&indiv=try.
- 92 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 021151-024000. Record for Isaac Michael Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7381428&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 095761-098950. Record for Amos D Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1859623&indiv=try.
- 94 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 124001-127000. Record for Samuel Joseph Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5206947&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 110051-112600. Record for Annie M Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5857813&indiv=try.
- 96 Pineland Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 97 1900 Census, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 98 1880 Census, Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 99 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ada B. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903939438&indiv=try.
- 100 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 089851-092400. Record for Mrs Ada B Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5573778&indiv=try.
- 101 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 087001-090000. Record for Burgess Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1999688&indiv=try.
- 102 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Barr, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1387; Page: 4; Enumeration District: 0102; FHL microfilm: 1241387. Record for James Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46151361&indiv=try.
- 103 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 22 Aug 1900; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19894740/? article=bd5e8a25-81d5-447a-9e8d-835e6385d23f&focus=0.1811655,0.8096955,0.33863774,0.8788541 6&xid=3355. Record for James Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=565772681&indiv=try.

104	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations,
	Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
	Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 013501-016500.
	Record for Catherine Cramer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=5164&h=750884341&indiv=try.

- 105 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 013501-016500. Record for Mrs Elizabeth Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=884341&indiv=try.
- 106 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 4; Enumeration District: 0044. Record for Michal Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52207156&indiv=try.
- 107 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 127001-129660. Record for James S Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4391925&indiv=try.
- 108 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 190a; Enumeration District: 138. Record for Michael Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=50205393&indiv=try.
- 109 Obituary.
- 110 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 052051-054600. Record for Mary Ellen Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7258320&indiv=try.
- 111 Charles Herbert George.
- 112 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 090001-093000. Record for Emma Blanche Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3934640&indiv=try.
- 113 Deb Soda.
- 114 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Stiles Foust. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=13196186&indiv=try.
- 115 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Stills. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903939841&indiv=try.
- 116 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 012301-014850. Record for Mary Jane Foust. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7327977&indiv=try.
- 117 Ancestry.com, 1850 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington, DC; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M432; Residence Date: 1850; Home in 1850: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 785; Page: 332a. Record for Sarah Willson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8054&h=49622&indiv=try.
- 118 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for John Albert Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=95280&indiv=try.
- 119 Ancestry.com, Oregon, U.S., State Deaths, 1864-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2021), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Archives; Salem, Oregon; Oregon, Death Records, 1864-1967. Record for Jacob J Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61675&h=257467&indiv=try.

- 120 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Harriet Lucenda Hoggan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=30161&indiv=try.
- 121 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Salt Lake City Ward 10, Salt Lake, Utah Territory; Roll: M593\_1611; Page: 611B. Record for William Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7163&h=14632434&indiv=try.
- 122 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Salt Lake City, Salt Lake, Utah; Roll: 1337; Page: 3a; Enumeration District: 040. Record for Wm. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=43431507&indiv=try.
- 123 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for William Henry Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=315736&indiv=try.
- 124 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, U.S., Deaths, 1847-1949 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2023), Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County Archive; Https://Slco.org/Digital-Archives/Vital-Records/; Salt Lake County Deaths, 1847-1949. Record for William Henry Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62136&h=41517&indiv=try.
- 125 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Alice Louisa Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=49671&indiv=try.
- 126 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Lucinda Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=75601890&indiv=try.
- 127 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Alvin Charles Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=76483&indiv=try.
- 128 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur Ephraim Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=272123&indiv=try.
- 129 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for James Thomas Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88351&indiv=try.
- 130 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Julia Ann Strong Paul. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=108293&indiv=try.
- 131 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for John Albert Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=203235&indiv=try.
- 132 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for James W Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60203&h=29303&indiv=try.
- 133 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Susan Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60203&h=16922&indiv=try.
- 134 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Elizabeth Strong Bailey. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=215280&indiv=try.
- 135 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Mary Elizabeth Bailey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=276637&indiv=try.

- 136 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select County Marriages, 1887-1937 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Lucinda Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60198&h=789630&indiv=try.
- 137 Ancestry.com, Utah, Death and Military Death Certificates, 1904-1961 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Series Number: 81448. Record for Scott Winfield Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9174&h=32035&indiv=try.
- 138 Utah Historical Society, comp., Utah, U.S., Cemetery Inventory, 1847-2021 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Utah Division of State History; Salt Lake City, Utah; Utah Cemetery Inventory, 1847-2000. Record for William Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=5232&h=8400&indiv=try.
- 139 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Alma Ether Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=81555531&indiv=try.
- 140 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select County Marriages, 1887-1937 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Alma E. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60198&h=835509&indiv=try.
- 141 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake City, Utah, U.S., Cemetery Records, 1848-1992 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for Louise E. Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7829&h=86930&indiv=try.
- 142 Nancy K. Monahan, www.ancestry.com.
- 143 1850 Census, Green Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 144 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=815874&indiv=try.
- 145 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob E. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=2772752&indiv=try.
- 146 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob E. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=952931&indiv=try.
- 147 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Ervin Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=13386951&indiv=try.
- 148 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Milo C Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=1617576&indiv=try.
- 149 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Christian M. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=3684244&indiv=try.
- 150 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriages (1861 to 1863), Indiana County Historical Society.
- 151 Frances Strong Helman and Roxie Thompson.
- 152 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 057001-059700. Record for Harvey Benton Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7086516&indiv=try.
- 153 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harvey Benton Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=9877199&indiv=try.

154 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 31 Jul 1954; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/16274593/? article=552a96ca-8965-46f2-

a51d-7489361bf4a5&focus=0.7425143,0.2881081,0.86245656,0.46908155&xid=3355. Record for Harvey B. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664836415&indiv=try.

- 155 Cherryhill Progressive Brethern Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 156 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 202B; Enumeration District: 138. Record for Jacob Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=37191855&indiv=try.
- 157 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085351-087900. Record for Mrs Ada Decella Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6335841&indiv=try.
- 158 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 029501-032500. Record for Mrs Elizabeth Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4089424&indiv=try.
- 159 Brian L. Cartwright.
- 160 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for William Franklin Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=121858021&indiv=try.
- 161 Mt. Union Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 162 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 009031-012910. Record for Rebeca G Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1675344&indiv=try.
- 163 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 000001-002400. Record for Jacob S Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=11540&indiv=try.
- 164 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Joseph D Bennett. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=12133725&indiv=try.
- 165 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 103451-106450. Record for Joseph Daniel Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3768916&indiv=try.
- 166 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 011251-013800. Record for Amanda Elmira Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6487740&indiv=try.
- 167 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1351; Page: 313A; Family History Library Film: 552850. Record for Harman Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=8195132&indiv=try.
- 168 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 006001-009000. Record for John Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=2287575&indiv=try.

- 169 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 204A; Enumeration District: 138. Record for Harman Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=29510042&indiv=try.
- 170 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Almira Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903939274&indiv=try.
- 171 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 065001-068000. Record for Elmira Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3343379&indiv=try.
- 172 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna B. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903939092&indiv=try.
- 173 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 045001-047700. Record for Della Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5455524&indiv=try.
- 174 Spruce Grove Cemetery, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 175 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania (1911) (, September 27, 1911), www.ancestry.com.
- 176 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- 177 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=130257516&indiv=try.
- 178 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 091001-094000. Record for Matthew Anderson Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=878360&indiv=try.
- 179 Indiana Progress, Indiana, Pennsylvania (1912) (, December 18, 1912), www.ancestry.com.
- 180 Indiana Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1905 (August 30, 1905).
- 181 Belsano EUB Lower Church Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 182 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 029501-032500. Record for Hanry Millar. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=2057586&indiv=try.
- 183 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 001051-003600. Record for Jackson Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6367919&indiv=try.
- 184 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Henry J Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2745594&indiv=try.
- 185 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 029001-032000. Record for Henry J Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5369752&indiv=try.
- 186 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 031801-034350. Record for Steward Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5868402&indiv=try.
- 187 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 073611-076880. Record for Phenella Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1665738&indiv=try.

188 Miller, John.

189 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Weekly Messenger; Publication Date: 14 Mar 1918; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/999868650/? article=834bd933-26bd-46d4-8274-38cca71685f9&focus=0.34699494,0.77764946,0.5024064,0.949136 6&xid=3355. Record for Mary C Bennett Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=1375217434&indiv=try.

190 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 062061-065460. Record for Adam Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=600628841&indiv=try.

- 191 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 072501-075500. Record for Charles F Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3477913&indiv=try.
- 192 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 19, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1389; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 0146. Record for Adam Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46222727&indiv=try.
- 193 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Cambria, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1110; Page: 131c; Enumeration District: 186. Record for Adam Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=29001237&indiv=try.
- 194 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 088951-091650. Record for Emma P Barkhymer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7171389&indiv=try.
- 195 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Emma P. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902829404&indiv=try.
- 196 Death Certificate.
- 197 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Saint Clair, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1205; Page: 342B; Enumeration District: 122. Record for Margaret J. Sensebaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=855653&indiv=try.
- 198 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Cambria, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0104; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Margaret J Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46156227&indiv=try.
- 199 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=612069412&indiv=try.
- 200 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 065001-068000. Record for Frank Condon Sensabaugh. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3343384&indiv=try.
- 201 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 024451-027150. Record for Charles Sensabaugh. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5508506&indiv=try.
- 202 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3948976&indiv=try.
- 203 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2830142&indiv=try.

- 204 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 065501-068500. Record for George Sensabaugh. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1557646&indiv=try.
- 205 1860 Census, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 206 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 067001-070000. Record for Mrs Margaret Anna Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4939547&indiv=try.
- 207 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 040501-043350. Record for Levi Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=605696734&indiv=try.
- 208 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 019001-022000. Record for Levi Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=603837792&indiv=try.
- 209 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 067001-070000. Record for Levi Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=604939547&indiv=try.
- 210 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for James H. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3940538&indiv=try.
- 211 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 62D; Enumeration District: 129. Record for Levi Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=29502637&indiv=try.
- 212 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1350; Page: 143B; Family History Library Film: 552849. Record for Levi Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=9953092&indiv=try.
- 213 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Harriet Wagner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902747935&indiv=try.
- 214 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 012751-015450. Record for Isaac Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6824999&indiv=try.
- 215 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Union, Cabell, West Virginia; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0019; FHL microfilm: 1241756. Record for John Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=62334639&indiv=try.
- 216 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Union, Cabell, West Virginia; Roll: 1401; Page: 204B; Enumeration District: 020. Record for John Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=14526039&indiv=try.
- 217 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for John Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=239156&indiv=try.
- 218 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for John Lapoole. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=239009&indiv=try.
- 219 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Deaths Index, 1853-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Jno. L. Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2568&h=693188&indiv=try.

- 220 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Deaths Index, 1853-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Roland F. Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2568&h=1733191&indiv=try.
- 221 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Births Index, 1804-1938 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for R F Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2537&h=74023&indiv=try.
- 222 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Millville, Cambria, Pennsylvania, ED 187, roll T9\_1110, page 165.1000, image 0334. Record for Harison Overdorf.
- 223 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Harrison Emmett Overdorff.
- 224 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 004501-007500. Record for Chalmer H Overdorff. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=5294786&indiv=try.
- 225 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lilliam Bell Gittings. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=196231&indiv=try.
- 226 Ancestry.com, Washington, Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Harrison Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=FS1WashingtonDeathCertificates&h=468651&indiv=try.
- 227 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 17, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1389; Page: 14A; Enumeration District: 0143; FHL microfilm: 1241389. Record for Rebecka Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=46219666&indiv=try.
- 228 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=108753910&indiv=try.
- 229 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020224230&indiv=try.
- 230 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1469; Page: 321B. Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7163&h=11552968&indiv=try.
- 231 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055001-058000. Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=602581803&indiv=try.
- 232 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1206; Page: 197C; Enumeration District: 020. Record for John Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=908801&indiv=try.
- 233 Ancestry.com, 1860 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington D.C.; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M653; Residence Date: 1860; Home in 1860: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: M653\_1199; Page: 817; Family History Library Film: 805199. Record for John Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7667&h=5276566&indiv=try.
- 234 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 109451-112000. Record for Susan Wagner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=753603821&indiv=try.

- 235 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061501-064500. Record for Ellen M Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4929689&indiv=try.
- 236 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Susan Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2108450474&indiv=try.
- 237 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Susan Wagner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=762124025&indiv=try.
- 238 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Jno Clayton Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022756705&indiv=try.
- 239 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 6 Dec 1941; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/615136088/? article=a942d1e6a5bc-443d-95d7-1a071e8367a5&focus=0.37488627,0.51955724,0.49496862,0.63128334&xid=3355. Record for John C. Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=782713755&indiv=try.
- 240 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Susana Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=108754327&indiv=try.
- 241 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for George Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=109494684&indiv=try.
- 242 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for George Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020222059&indiv=try.
- 243 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1469; Page: 324A. Record for George Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7163&h=9758435&indiv=try.
- 244 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Springetsbury, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1502; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 0175; FHL microfilm: 1241502. Record for George Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42862955&indiv=try.
- 245 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Manchester, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1206; Page: 369D; Enumeration District: 009. Record for George Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1055762&indiv=try.
- 246 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 040501-043500. Record for Henry C Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3260986&indiv=try.
- 247 Ancestry.com, 1860 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2009), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington D.C.; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census; Record Group Number: 29; Series Number: M653; Residence Date: 1860; Home in 1860: Hellam, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: M653\_1200; Page: 267; Family History Library Film: 805200. Record for G Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7667&h=5299421&indiv=try.

- 248 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Edward Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022753581&indiv=try.
- 249 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Emeline Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022753765&indiv=try.
- 250 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Mary Jane Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022756119&indiv=try.
- 251 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 171001-174000. Record for Mary Jane Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1726850&indiv=try.
- 252 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Eva Lau. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2021809147&indiv=try.
- 253 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Eve Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=109494790&indiv=try.
- 254 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ely Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=4516375&indiv=try.
- 255 Ancestry.com, Indiana Deaths, 1882-1920 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ely Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7834&h=685710&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Henry, Fulton, Indiana; Roll: M593\_316; Page: 27B. Record for Eli Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
   db=7163&h=20391096&indiv=try.
- 257 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1909; Roll: 06. Record for Musa Pearl Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=34185&indiv=try.
- 258 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for William F Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=4811927&indiv=try.
- 259 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0043; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for William Letterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52206121&indiv=try.
- 260 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 086851-089400. Record for Charles A Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5625665&indiv=try.
- 261 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 040951-043800. Record for Laura Nettie McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7385440&indiv=try.

- 262 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23 Apr 1960; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14317998/? article=b9535656-5065-4c87ad9c-1ac75e9d01b5&focus=0.853694.0.3875066.0.98207253.0.56930834&xid=3355. Record for Nettie Fetterman McCLOSKEY. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=515740275&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 263 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Calvin Fetterman, https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3948606&indiv=try. 264 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2 Feb 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/538780559/? article=8fab155b-5914-44ebab24-7434c0d2a989&focus=0.27109438.0.2879057.0.3950155.0.47765344&xid=3355. Record for Calvin E. Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=665640771&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 265 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Cherryhill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624 1350; Page: 17A; Enumeration District: 0068; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Jemima Wissinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=106917226&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 266 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Cherry Hill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 0050; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for Jeminia Wissinger. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52212730&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 267 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Jemima Wiesinger. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51756364&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations. 268 Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 041001-044000. Record for Martin Wissinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3195344&indiv=trv. 269 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Cherry Hill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 228C; Enumeration District: 139. Record for Martin Wissinger, https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=50206616&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 270 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Clara E Wissinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903946816&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, 271 Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 094801-097500. Record for Annie Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6261626&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, 272 Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 002251-005250. Record for Alton Franklin Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3123406&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com 273 Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 15 Jan 1941; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/539890167/? article=5a37f52d-2d04-4257-9ca5-8d7fa6aeef5d&focus=0.6197294,0.6017388,0.73993987,0.7840704 &xid=3355. Record for Alton Franklin Strong. https://search.ancestrv.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=1519751&indiv=try.
- 274 Indiana Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1922a (February 16, 1922).
- 275 1910 Census, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.

- 276 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=32679796&indiv=try.
- 277 1870 Census, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 278 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 21, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Enumeration District: 0148; FHL microfilm: 1241389. Record for Samuel J Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46225610&indiv=try.
- 279 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Elmer Blaine Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2745206&indiv=try.
- 280 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085461-088540. Record for Mrs Zoe Ferryer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=592332&indiv=try.
- 281 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Melvin R. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2626280&indiv=try.
- 282 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 020851-023550. Record for Anna Matilda Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5663331&indiv=try.
- 283 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 0084; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for Irene M Mcclintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50245962&indiv=try.
- 284 1910 Census, South Fork, Cambria County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 285 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2436; Certificate Number Range: 055051-057900. Record for Anna M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14951756&indiv=try.
- 286 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 082501-085050. Record for Ethel Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5698067&indiv=try.
- 287 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Clare Strong Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=12076367&indiv=try.
- 288 Delayed Birth Certificate Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 289 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 057501-060500. Record for Roy F Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=4690309&indiv=try.
- 290 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 112341-115620. Record for Herbert L Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=509181&indiv=try.
- 291 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Box Number: 2402; Certificate Number Range: 082751-085600. Record for Lawrence H. Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14729996&indiv=try.

- 292 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 3; Enumeration District: 0081; FHL microfilm: 1241497. Record for Annie M Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42710101&indiv=try.
- 293 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 294 1900 Census, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 295 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com.
- 296 1930 Census, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 297 Mrs. Morris, Indiana Historical Society.
- 298 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Times; Publication Date: 18/ Apr/ 1883; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/1000292934/? article=96066007-5243-4eb2-943f-7529669bf025&focus=0.62564266,0.48283723,0.7725453,0.501952 77&xid=3398. Record for Mr Burgess Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=973416536&indiv=try.
- 299 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 021801-025800. Record for Jennie Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=271450&indiv=try.
- 300 Indiana County Gazette, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1892d (January 6, 1892).
- 301 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 067351-070200. Record for Russell K Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6097231&indiv=try.
- 302 St. Patrick's Church Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 303 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 060501-063050. Record for Nancy Bennett Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4721905&indiv=try.
- 304 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 017001-020000. Record for Archie A Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5247806&indiv=try.
- 305 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 028171-031460. Record for Jas S Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1941090&indiv=try.
- 306 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for James Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=860276&indiv=try.
- 307 Beth Cinko, www.rootsweb.com.
- 308 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Shulty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2627378&indiv=try.
- 309 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 041001-044000. Record for William Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3195353&indiv=try.

- 310 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 078701-081400. Record for Charles Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4488855&indiv=try.
- 311 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 7 Sep 1943; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/10052111/? article=2878307a-751c-4533aca3-5122a29d650f&focus=0.4999966,0.26629788,0.62077296,0.4094716&xid=3355. Record for Charles Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664766031&indiv=try.
- 312 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 057501-060500. Record for Susan Shoultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4702182&indiv=try.
- 313 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 4; Enumeration District: 0059; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for W C Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52227375&indiv=try.
- 314 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 071701-074700. Record for Walter James Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4654506&indiv=try.
- 315 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 044401-046950. Record for Gilbert Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5915894&indiv=try.
- 316 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Gilbert Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51756193&indiv=try.
- 317 1910 Census, Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 318 Greenwood Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 319 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1920; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 100; Image: 100. Record for Samuel G Stewart.
- 320 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Bessie C. Steuart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903945760&indiv=try.
- 321 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 080501-083500. Record for Mrs Bessi Johnston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3584520&indiv=try.
- 322 1900 Census, Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 323 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 019501-022500. Record for Samuel G Stuwart. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=2042802&indiv=try.
- 324 Indiana Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1890 (December 31, 1890).
- 325 Miller Bible.
- 326 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 039301-041850. Record for Samuel George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=607032080&indiv=try.

327 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 110851-112519. Record for Samuel George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=606627656&indiv=try.

328 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 083601-085850. Record for Samuel George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=603632575&indiv=try.

- 329 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 038101-040800. Record for Samuel George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=606444340&indiv=try.
- 330 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Virtue E. George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902830352&indiv=try.
- 331 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 093741-097660. Record for Janie A Wareham. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=62794&indiv=try.
- 332 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Junie A. George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902746703&indiv=try.
- 333 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 110851-112519. Record for James Lewis George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6627656&indiv=try.
- 334 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 003001-006000. Record for Mrs Virdne E Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4813831&indiv=try.
- 335 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 100501-103200. Record for Sarah Jane Heckman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5652502&indiv=try.
- 336 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 059571-063330. Record for Samuel George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=76669&indiv=try.
- 337 Indiana Weekly Messenger Marriage Licenses (1893) (1893), Indiana Historical Society.
- 338 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Zora Blanche Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902831310&indiv=try.
- 339 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Blair Washington Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60525&h=4290952&indiv=try.
- 340 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 027501-030500. Record for Blair Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=604677166&indiv=try.
- 341 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 000151-002700. Record for Charles Gilbert Sr Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7337182&indiv=try.

- 342 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 050101-052950. Record for Zorah Blanche Huey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6300132&indiv=try.
- 343 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel D Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2532063&indiv=try.
- 344 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriage Records, 1865-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Davison Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61375&h=325662&indiv=try.
- 345 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriage Records, 1865-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Davison Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61375&h=177556&indiv=try.
- 346 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel D. Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2833529&indiv=try.
- 347 Ancestry.com, Montana, Death Index, 1907-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2001), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana Death Records. Record for Davison Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5437&h=938492&indiv=try.
- 348 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 069451-072150. Record for William Ogden Jr Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7072530&indiv=try.
- 349 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904. Record for Blair L Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=793396&indiv=try.
- 350 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2581; Certificate Number Range: 088351-091200. Record for Mary E. Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15268978&indiv=try.
- 351 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Blanche L. Craig. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FSMarriagePennsylvania&h=903940110&indiv=try.
- 352 Armagh Cemetery, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 353 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jesse Foust. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3939841&indiv=try.
- 354 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Summerhill, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1548; Page: 19A; Enumeration District: 243. Record for Jesse Foust. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=46997864&indiv=try.
- 355 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Adams, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 33; Enumeration District: 0098; FHL microfilm: 1241387. Record for Jesse M Foust. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46144959&indiv=try.
- 356 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2514; Certificate Number Range: 022801-025650. Record for Clarence D. Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15080713&indiv=try.
- 357 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Clarence Dean Faust. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=10772037&indiv=try.

- 358 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: West Taylor, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 0122; FHL microfilm: 2341748. Record for Clarence P Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50308535&indiv=try.
- 359 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2446; Certificate Number Range: 083551-086400. Record for Roxie Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14934013&indiv=try.
- 360 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 552; Certificate Number Range: 78751-81750. Record for Jesse Dwane Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35132414&indiv=try.
- 361 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 798. Record for Jesse Dewane Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6886940&indiv=try.
- 362 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jesse Dewane Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2559034&indiv=try.
- 363 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 037001-040000. Record for Jesse M Foust. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5203224&indiv=try.
- 364 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Ann Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=89634864&indiv=try.
- 365 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Walter Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3823164&indiv=try.
- 366 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1921-1940. Record for John Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=149615&indiv=try.
- 367 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Ann Wilson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=1081734&indiv=try.
- 368 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Jasper Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3560127&indiv=try.
- 369 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Le Mars, Plymouth, Iowa; Roll: 453; Page: 17; Enumeration District: 0100. Record for John Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=4394550&indiv=try.
- 370 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for William Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3835362&indiv=try.
- 371 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1921-1940. Record for William James Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=215719&indiv=try.

- 372 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Albert Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3477447&indiv=try.
- 373 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Jennie Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=903870110&indiv=try.
- 374 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Jennie Jennings Burke. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60284&h=4763052&indiv=try.
- 375 Ancestry.com, Iowa, State Census Collection, 1836-1925 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa (Via Heritage Quest); Microfilm of Iowa State Censuses, 1856, 1885, 1895, 1905, 1915, 1925 As Well Various Special Censuses From 1836-1897. Record for Jane Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1084&h=6401146&indiv=try.
- 376 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1921-1940. Record for Jasper H Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=796040&indiv=try.
- 377 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1880–1922; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Scott Winfield Seaworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=3341250&indiv=try.
- 378 Ancestry.com, Pioneer Immigrants to Utah Territory (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2001), Ancestry.com, Record for John William Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5423&h=49&indiv=try.
- 379 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Los Angeles; Date: 3 Sep 1955. Record for Martha Charlottiela Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=1080821&indiv=try.
- 380 Tom Bassett, www.rootsweb.com.
- 381 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Ogden Standard-Examiner; Publication Date: 19 May 1937; Publication Place: Ogden, Utah, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/596889008/? article=186c38a8-cfbb-4282-9b8be4fc630e3843&focus=0.74599326,0.13636295,0.8623082,0.17242819&xid=3355. Record for Harriett Louisa Strong Shurtliff. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=764519481&indiv=try.
- 382 Idaho, Death Records, 1890-1967 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Idaho Bureau of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Boise, Idaho; Death Index and Images, 1911-1969. Record for Luman E. Shurtliff. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60566&h=60798473&indiv=try.
- 383 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=34882538&indiv=try.
- 384 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for James Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88411&indiv=try.
- 385 Ancestry.com, Oregon, U.S., State Births, 1842-1917 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018), Ancestry.com, Oregon Health Authority, Center for Health Statistics; Portland, OR, USA; Oregon, Birth Records, 1903-1918. Record for Jas. Jacob Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61676&h=150197899&indiv=try.
- 386 Ancestry.com, Oregon, U.S., State Births, 1842-1917 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018), Ancestry.com, Oregon Health Authority, Center for Health Statistics; Portland, OR, USA; Oregon, Birth Records, 1903-1918. Record for Jas J Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61676&h=150203087&indiv=try.

- 387 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: La Grande Ward 4, Union, Oregon; Roll: T624\_1290; Page: 4b; Enumeration District: 0282; FHL microfilm: 1375303. Record for Sophia R Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=156560444&indiv=try.
- 388 Ancestry.com, Oregon, U.S., State Deaths, 1864-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2021), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Archives; Salem, Oregon; Oregon, Death Records, 1864-1967. Record for Roxena Rock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61675&h=86231&indiv=try.
- 389 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Sarah Elizabeth Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88395&indiv=try.
- 390 Ancestry.com, Web: Western States Marriage Index, 1809-2016 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Lodema Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=70016&h=1362520&indiv=try.
- 391 Ancestry.com, Idaho, U.S., Select Deaths and Burials, 1907-1965 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary L. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60271&h=39495&indiv=try.
- 392 Ancestry.com, Idaho, U.S., County Birth and Death Records, 1863-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Bingham County Clerk's Office; Blackfoot, Idaho; Bingham County Idaho Birth and Death Records, 1907-1909. Record for Mary Dodge. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61443&h=30030576&indiv=try.
- 393 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Fairview, Bingham, Idaho; Roll: 232; Page: 19; Enumeration District: 0020. Record for Mary Dodge. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=19288206&indiv=try.
- 394 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Salt Lake City Ward 1, Salt Lake, Utah; Roll: 1684; Page: 4; Enumeration District: 0010. Record for William H Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=61706327&indiv=try.
- 395 Ancestry.com, Nevada, Death Certificates, 1911-1965 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Nevada Department of Health; Carson City, Nevada; Nevada Death Records. Record for Clara A. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60974&h=3330&indiv=try.
- 396 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Clara Ann Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=95041987&indiv=try.
- 397 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Emeline Jane Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88399&indiv=try.
- 398 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Emaline J Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=764135642&indiv=try.
- 399 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Emiline J Strone. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=778044702&indiv=try.
- 400 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriages, 1887-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Agnes Strong Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60201&h=517379&indiv=try.
- 401 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=158117&indiv=try.
- 402 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for William Nathan Freeman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=298074&indiv=try.
- 403 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake County, Utah, Death Records, 1908-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Elva Emma Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60203&h=232984&indiv=try.

- 404 Ancestry.com, Idaho, U.S., Select Deaths and Burials, 1907-1965 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Ida Harriet Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60271&h=21403&indiv=try.
- 405 Idaho, Death Records, 1890-1967 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Idaho Bureau of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Boise, Idaho; Death Index and Images, 1911-1969. Record for Ida Harriet Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60566&h=29962&indiv=try.
- 406 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Twin Oscar Nathan Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=31340&indiv=try.
- 407 Ancestry.com, Idaho, U.S., Select Deaths and Burials, 1907-1965 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Oscar Nathan Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60271&h=49441&indiv=try.
- 408 Ancestry.com, Membership of The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1830-1848 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Alice Louisa Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5333&h=88402&indiv=try.
- 409 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James William Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=95041925&indiv=try.
- 410 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 013651-016350. Record for Clark Cameron Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6528988&indiv=try.
- 411 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 091501-094500. Record for Blair Vincent Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3720466&indiv=try.
- 412 Indiana Democrat, Indiana, Pennsylvania 1936 (October 7, 1936).
- 413 1870 Census, Cherryhill Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 414 Jesse F. Davis, www.rootsweb.com.
- 415 Blairsville Cemetery, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 416 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2408; Certificate Number Range: 099851-102700. Record for Charles Alexandria Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14791837&indiv=try.
- 417 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Emmet S. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=724787&indiv=try.
- 418 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles O. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=2557143&indiv=try.
- 419 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Sandy, Tuscarawas, Ohio; Roll: 1327; Page: 16; Enumeration District: 0131. Record for Charles Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=77465759&indiv=try.
- 420 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Myrtle May Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=736678&indiv=try.
- 421 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Eva M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=1254062&indiv=try.

- 422 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Deaths Index, 1853-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy O. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2568&h=335364&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1433; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 20. Record for Charles O Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6061&h=48984297&indiv=try.
- 424 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: T624\_1231; Page: 7b; Enumeration District: 0151; FHL microfilm: 1375244. Record for Charles O Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=22536594&indiv=try.
- 425 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, VA, USA; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167713. Record for Lawrence Lloyd Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11210800&indiv=try.
- 426 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Helen Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25493175&indiv=try.
- 427 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Clara Orintha Deringer. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=1456716&indiv=try.
- 428 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Sarah M. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=902649768&indiv=try.
- 429 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for George T Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=22646182&indiv=try.
- 430 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Matilda Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=301230674&indiv=try.
- 431 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Matilda S Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=408834&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1433; Page: 13A; Enumeration District: 20. Record for Mitalda S Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6061&h=48984251&indiv=try.
- 433 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Matilda Schafer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=54971075&indiv=try.
- 434 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for George Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=1237858&indiv=try.
- 435 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Ervin Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=183743828&indiv=try.
- 436 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Sandy, Tuscarawas, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1444; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 176. Record for Jacob I Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=76898627&indiv=try.
- 437 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Sandy, Tuscarawas, Ohio; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 0047; FHL microfilm: 2341619. Record for Jacob E Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=68814729&indiv=try.

	Sources (cont.)
438	Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Ohio; Registration County: Stark. Record for Christopher Milo Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=1841466&indiv=try.
439	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Weekly Messenger; Publication Date: 25 Aug 1938; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13618322/? article=12d7ba1b-8150-4fe9-
	a165-829d51581540&focus=0.03073784,0.45200998,0.18929973,0.55956805&xid=3355. Record for Mary Paul. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=512774173&indiv=try.
440	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 012901-015450. Record for Elizabeth B Paul Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6378739&indiv=try.
441	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Lizzie B. Paul. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903939763&indiv=try.
442	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 19 Feb 1948; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/539874602/? article=d0fe8e25-e1fa-4c7c- bba9-6d7d4221109f&focus=0.8546844,0.5085623,0.9857646,0.71889913&xid=3355. Record for
	Elizabeth B. Paul Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=15102770&indiv=try.
443	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ethel Mabel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903949674&indiv=try.
444	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Nov 2005; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13878399/? article=bb95c661-f42a-4ea9-
	afeb-9fe53536a145&focus=0.65948915,0.27546993,0.8209007,0.4135784&xid=3355. Record for Ethel M. White Zamboni. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664799995&indiv=try.
445	Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Cherryhill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624_1350; Page: 14A; Enumeration District: 0068; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Harvey B Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24604324&indiv=try.
446	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 19/ Sep/ 1923; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19926870/? article=6c3e3502-68a9-4d2f- a149-66cb2d3fee37&focus=0.026145617,0.5147949,0.16928744,0.61043483&xid=3398. Record for
447	Miss Elma Mary Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=316206891&indiv=try.
447	Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 343; Film Title: 82 Wayne 367670-370940; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for Elva M Shregengost. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=4277397&indiv=try.
448	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 107401-110250. Record for Margaret Ann Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5759538&indiv=try.
449	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 122; Certificate Number Range: 170401-173500. Record for Margaret Ann Cribbs Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&b=2208857&indiv=try

db=60484&h=2208857&indiv=try.

450 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 092401-095250. Record for Sara R Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7424141&indiv=try.

451 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 039301-042000. Record for Roy D Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6432800&indiv=try.

- 452 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 122; Certificate Number Range: 170401-173500. Record for Leah Elizabeth Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=208857&indiv=try.
- 453 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 469; Certificate Number Range: 59401-62400. Record for Samuel Wesley Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35316386&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2464; Certificate Number Range: 008551-011400. Record for Samuel W Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14876340&indiv=try.
- 455 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 284; Certificate Number Range: 184366-186794. Record for Unnamed Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=878089&indiv=try.
- 456 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Clarence T Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=2845796&indiv=try.
- 457 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 6; Certificate Number Range: 015001-018000. Record for Clarence Michael. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=385788&indiv=try.
- 458 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 152, 1955-1956. Record for George Flood Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=252197&indiv=try.
- 459 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 522; Certificate Number Range: 217001-219500. Record for William Anderson Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185479699&indiv=try.
- 460 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for William A Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=6840179&indiv=try.
- 461 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906; Box Number: 221; Certificate Number Range: 033762-036001. Record for William A Michael. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1793424&indiv=try.
- 462 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William A Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=614018546&indiv=try.

- 463 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William A Michaels. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=645883070&indiv=try.
- 464 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William A Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=643089263&indiv=try.
- 465 Faith United Methodist Cemetery, Belsano, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 466 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2532; Certificate Number Range: 074101-076950. Record for Malissa Sherry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15107006&indiv=try.
- 467 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Malissa Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903945708&indiv=try.
- 468 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 046501-049500. Record for Samuel Smith Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3770949&indiv=try.
- 469 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2546; Certificate Number Range: 114001-116850. Record for Clarence Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15165942&indiv=try.
- 470 Janice Dias Peoples.
- 471 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1905).
- 472 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 206. Record for Ralph Hezekiah Berkebile. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=579956&indiv=try.
- 473 Indiana County, Pennsylvania Early Births, http://www.pa-roots.com/~treasures.
- 474 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Samuel Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=9636752&indiv=try.
- 475 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 016291-019890. Record for Martha Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=357912&indiv=try.
- 476 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0103. Record for Uriah Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154262&indiv=try.
- 477 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Democrat; Publication Date: 17/ Oct/ 1889; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19851917/? article=5dd0bf81-5171-4821-be30-e0de171d7be3&focus=0.62125564,0.123761155,0.74093837,0.14873438&xid=3398. Record for Mr. N. G. B. Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=2027572&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 081751-085000. Record for Hugh B Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=2102422&indiv=try.

- 479 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 023851-026400. Record for Donald Vaughn Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7460165&indiv=try.
- 480 Indiana Weekly Messenger, Indiana, Pennsylvania Marriage Licenses (1899), Indiana County Historical Society.
- 481 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906-1963; Box Number: 2436; Certificate Number Range: 055051-057900. Record for Peter Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=74951786&indiv=try.
- 482 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 094501-097350. Record for Peter Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=606650899&indiv=try.
- 483 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 020551-023100. Record for Peter Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=607035265&indiv=try.
- 484 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 104901-107750. Record for Peter Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=603708468&indiv=try.
- 485 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Alfred William Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3947544&indiv=try.
- 486 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Peter Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=1052825669&indiv=try.
- 487 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Millie Verna Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903946194&indiv=try.
- 488 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary J. Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903940732&indiv=try.
- 489 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 10 Jun 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544457795/? article=d19a8b23-62b0-432d-8017-84e3efbff6fe&focus=0.020659802,0.54340833,0.14036793,0.77205 455&xid=3355. Record for MARGARET E. Mc CULLOUGH Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=540099066&indiv=try.
- 490 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Bertha Rosello Orlerman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902749067&indiv=try.
- 491 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Laura B. Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903947709&indiv=try.
- 492 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Peter Overman. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154311&indiv=try.
- 493 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 044801-048600. Record for Peter Comman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1126659&indiv=try.

494 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for John D Miller. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154334&indiv=try.

Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1322; Page: 20A; Enumeration District: 0097; FHL microfilm: 1375335. Record for John D Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24119988&indiv=try.

496 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Victor Clyde Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3949049&indiv=try.

497 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Emma Burkhart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903938147&indiv=try.

498 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 258; Certificate Number: 122813. Record for Olive Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=685270&indiv=try.

499 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 049001-052000. Record for Mrs Emma Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1906565&indiv=try.

500 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam H Folckemer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=611001314&indiv=try.

- 501 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam H Folckemer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=608802986&indiv=try.
- 502 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam H Folckemer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=614071137&indiv=try.
- 503 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 15; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Henry A Folckemer. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46155153&indiv=try.
- 504 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Adam H Folckemar. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=614071140&indiv=try.
- 505 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Alfred Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14071140&indiv=try.
- 506 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 103001-106000. Record for Adam Henry Folkemer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3280296&indiv=try.
- 507 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Santa Barbara; Date: 17 May 1982; Social Security: 205015264. Record for Harmon Barr Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5180&h=7320964&indiv=try.
- 508 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 0040; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Harmon Thompson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51801456&indiv=try.

- 509 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9 Jun 2001; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19795125/?article=6de84baaad8d-407c-b7ee-97c3a1484c16&focus=0.83166933,0.2330199,0.9922919,0.35377005&xid=3355. Record for Harmon B. Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664850768&indiv=try.
- 510 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Martin Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3949384&indiv=try.
- 511 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6 Mar 1996; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33643394/?article=dcca1cd6a742-466d-b255-8aa41ee85cdf&focus=0.503233,0.5421524,0.6636228,0.7456085&xid=3355. Record for Martin M. Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=669260289&indiv=try.
- 512 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2466; Certificate Number Range: 014251-017100. Record for Vannie Belle Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14923813&indiv=try.
- 513 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 092501-095500. Record for Vernie May Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=2257745&indiv=try.
- 514 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 101501-104500. Record for Violet Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=736496&indiv=try.
- 515 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 048001-051000. Record for Norman Raymond Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3815120&indiv=try.
- 516 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 030001-032700. Record for Zack Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6639167&indiv=try.
- 517 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Ann Bette Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=79415062&indiv=try.
- 518 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for James M. Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3939092&indiv=try.
- 519 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 26 (p. 292-end)-Vol 27 (p. 1-507, cont), 1915-1916; Roll: 0308S - Roll 18. Record for Hubert C Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2145&h=148943&indiv=try.
- 520 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 016251-019250. Record for James Madison Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3937867&indiv=try.
- 521 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James Madison Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=10960653&indiv=try.

- 522 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 080001-083000. Record for John Parr Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3237832&indiv=try.
- 523 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 204; Certificate Number Range: 203851-206250. Record for John Parr Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1294566&indiv=try.
- 524 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1911-1933. Record for John Parr Walker. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=150144721&indiv=try.
- 525 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 393; Certificate Number Range: Indiana (Panko) - McKean (Ziegler). Record for John Parr Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60484&h=18285560&indiv=try.
- 526 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6 Sep 1939; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/534915089/? article=251b7afc-5aef-40cfa248-74c276dcf6bd&focus=0.15482132,0.6482951,0.27498543,0.87817013&xid=3355. Record for John Parr Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=515584967&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1415; Page: 20; Enumeration District: 0057; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for John P Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52225508&indiv=try.
- 528 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 549; Certificate Number Range: 70201-73050. Record for J Parr Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185124616&indiv=try.
- 529 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 11B; Enumeration District: 0034; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for John P Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51796402&indiv=try.
- 530 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Indiana Ward 4, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 0083; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Parr J Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24610086&indiv=try.
- 531 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul Franklin Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=8806407&indiv=try.
- 532 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 000001-001050. Record for Paul Franklin Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6077409&indiv=try.
- 533 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 015231-018480. Record for Clayton Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=470447&indiv=try.

534 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Mar 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13487600/? article=1aab1ect-1894-4174-

a920-905116614c50&focus=0.73741454,0.05629613,0.8584752,0.25906652&xid=3355. Record for Robert F. Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=540784086&indiv=try.

- 535 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 7; Enumeration District: 32-69. Record for Martha Moore. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239791010&indiv=try.
- 536 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6 Aug 1990; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522607775/? article=c8c6a784-161d-4690-8e70-2780fcc3b605&focus=0.017956078,0.056371607,0.18146642,0.203 05358&xid=3355. Record for Martha E. Moore Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=617598745&indiv=try.
- 537 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 2; Certificate Number Range: 003001-006000. Record for John Benjamin Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=228806&indiv=try.
- 538 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1 May 1995; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524463501/? article=d628636b-8d8d-44d7-9fac-9917be8fabd4&focus=0.17462018,0.7266087,0.33348143,0.986916 7&xid=3355. Record for Harry Clark Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=608280012&indiv=try.
- 539 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: San Bernardino; Date: 11 Feb 1981; Social Security: 208227850. Record for Della Louis Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5180&h=4488768&indiv=try.
- 540 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167642. Record for Royden Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11189101&indiv=try.
- 541 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1911-1933. Record for Royden Blair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=144865&indiv=try.
- 542 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Los Angeles; Date: 1 Nov 1982; Social Security: 191012940. Record for Royden Blair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=7684476&indiv=try.
- 543 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1911-1933. Record for Raymond Clair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=144866&indiv=try.
- 544 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27 Nov 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544468162/? article=9289d3f7-3947-45ed-9222-99c86d6158f0&focus=0.73348975,0.055149138,0.8504225,0.25835 82&xid=3355. Record for Raymond C. Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=544615591&indiv=try.
- 545 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 075151-078000. Record for Joseph H Cramer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=606869818&indiv=try.

- 546 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Joseph Cramer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3939708&indiv=try.
- 547 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Joseph H. Cramer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3942018&indiv=try.
- 548 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 016501-019500. Record for J H Cramer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5365781&indiv=try.
- 549 Miller Story.
- 550 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 28 Apr 1976; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346660381/? article=140beba7-3fa7-40a3-91dc-2cc41a8697c1&focus=0.37754977,0.2344503,0.49799025,0.290722 94&xid=3355. Record for Everett Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=546521478&indiv=try.
- 551 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 2 Oct 1964; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346712332/? article=9e193d48-2d31-49b7b0a1-54b7223738e8&focus=0.41967788,0.39666206,0.5950337,0.6255963&xid=3355. Record for

b0a1-54b/223/38e8&focus=0.4196/788,0.39666206,0.5950337,0.6255963&xid=3355. Record for Lawrence H. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=525420356&indiv=try.

- 552 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23 Feb 1938; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/519401111/? article=81e56c73c6ec-49b2-8207-2d59fd37d3b9&focus=0.1425453,0.38018888,0.26149005,0.55393517&xid=3355. Record for John S. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=514554629&indiv=try.
- 553 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Dunlo, Cambria, Pennsylvania, ED, roll T624\_1322, part, page. Record for John W Bracken.
- 554 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gertie Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=2328945&indiv=try.
- 555 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John Wakefield Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=FindAGraveUS&h=30487496&indiv=try.
- 556 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Wakefield Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3937314&indiv=try.
- 557 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Gertie May Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902497811&indiv=try.
- 558 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 042301-045000. Record for Minnie Pearl Crum. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5422184&indiv=try.
- 559 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Minnie Pearl Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902743724&indiv=try.
- 560 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Gertie May Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902826901&indiv=try.

- 561 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 000001-002700. Record for John W Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6585977&indiv=try.
- 562 Southwick, David.

563 1900 Census, Blairsville, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1900; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T623\_1415; Page: 22A; Enumeration District: 41. Record for Joseph G Miller.

- 564 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- 565 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 060501-063500. Record for Joseph W Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=3326674&indiv=try.
- 566 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- 567 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Ellen Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=61844279&indiv=try.
- 568 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Gertrude Pittman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903941296&indiv=try.
- 569 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1429; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 0123; FHL microfilm: 1375442. Record for M A Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=26041442&indiv=try.
- 570 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Fairfield, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 22; Enumeration District: 0081; FHL microfilm: 1241497. Record for Matthew Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42711926&indiv=try.
- 571 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 102301-105000. Record for Edna Mae Wunschel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6873867&indiv=try.
- 572 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 20 Nov 1993; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524438214/? article=b9a2c564-4c18-41ea-9588c28a71c88e89&focus=0.18621714,0.36541808,0.34283122,0.53512037&xid=3355. Record for Cora G. Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=602763978&indiv=try.
- 573 Pennsylvania Vital Records Death Indices.
- 574 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 054501-057500. Record for Gertrude Donahey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5023652&indiv=try.
- 575 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.
- 576 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 054501-057500. Record for Andrew Pittman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=605023652&indiv=try.
- 577 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 2, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0125; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Henry J Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46192904&indiv=try.

- 578 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Stewart Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=644125418&indiv=try.
- 579 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Frankstown, Blair, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1316; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 0067; FHL microfilm: 1375329. Record for Steward Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24014101&indiv=try.
- 580 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Hulbert Blair Or Hulburt Blair Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61381&h=3560814&indiv=try.
- 581 Wademe Bennett, Cambria County Genealogical Web Site (Pennsylvania), www.rootsweb.com/ ~pacambri.
- 582 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 068501-071500. Record for Emma Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=4749067&indiv=try.
- 583 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 057001-059550. Record for Martha Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7595501&indiv=try.
- 584 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 206. Record for Martha Agnes Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=2579990&indiv=try.
- 585 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Tidy Mae Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=9858563&indiv=try.
- 586 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Goldie Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=General-9279&h=27788837&indiv=try.
- 587 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Blanche Miller Hoover. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=19902017&indiv=try.
- 588 Indiana County Historical and Genealogical Society (Pennsylvania).
- 589 Linda Lou Gold Jackson, www.rootsweb.com.
- 590 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1916; Certificate Number Range: 4951-5100. Record for Emma Miller Barkhymer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=156060223&indiv=try.
- 591 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 555; Certificate Number Range: 087151-090600. Record for Emma Miller Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=335143891&indiv=try.
- 592 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2045; Page: 13A; Enumeration District: 0028; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Frank C Sensabaugh. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51783501&indiv=try.
- 593 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 0078; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Frank C Sensabaugh. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24607162&indiv=try.
- 594 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1322; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 0097; FHL microfilm: 1375335. Record for Charles Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24119731&indiv=try.

- 595 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2010; Page: 21A; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Charles Ssensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50125974&indiv=try.
- 596 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=35685448&indiv=try.
- 597 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John A. Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=35685443&indiv=try.
- 598 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3517; Page: 22A; Enumeration District: 32-37. Record for John Sensabaugh. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25719170&indiv=try.
- 599 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 007001-010000. Record for Levi Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=600635234&indiv=try.
- 600 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 059551-062100. Record for McKinney Harvey Stewart. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=6088682&indiv=try.
- 601 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 094101-096800. Record for Nancy Jane Howard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=756032803&indiv=try.
- 602 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1873 - 1884. Record for Nancy S. Howard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=900184506&indiv=try.
- 603 Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1135; Page: 62D; Enumeration District: 129. Record for Nancy J. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=50202798&indiv=try.
- 604 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mckiney H. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3946283&indiv=try.
- 605 Ancestry.com, 1870 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1870; Census Place: Black Lick, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: M593\_1350; Page: 39A; Family History Library Film: 552849. Record for Jane Howard. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7163&h=9948076&indiv=try.
- 606 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for James Harvey Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=25799771918&indiv=try.
- 607 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 017501-020500. Record for Anna M Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=2070847&indiv=try.
- 608 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel H Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3949864&indiv=try.
- 609 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 058651-061500. Record for Samuel H Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6165869&indiv=try.

- 610 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William H Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=612097169&indiv=try.
- 611 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 101701-104550. Record for William H Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605734544&indiv=try.
- 612 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 17A; Enumeration District: 0065; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for William H Snyder. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24602449&indiv=try.
- 613 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 0047; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for William Snider. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52210896&indiv=try.
- 614 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 102001-104700. Record for Harrey S Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6471162&indiv=try.
- 615 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 111001-114000. Record for William H Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3597241&indiv=try.
- 616 Arthur Emehizer, www.rootsweb.com.
- 617 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168810. Record for Essie Golda Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28009954&indiv=try.
- 618 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 27B; Enumeration District: 100. Record for Samuel M Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12261764&indiv=try.
- 619 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 016251-019250. Record for Merle Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3940069&indiv=try.
- 620 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927 - 1957. Record for John Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=169935&indiv=try.
- 621 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 0045; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for John Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52208026&indiv=try.
- 622 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 5/ Oct/ 1976; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/13977810/?article=a3e6db06-c375-4a4e-b949c2db6da2d106&focus=0.2597192,0.055890493,0.3789894,0.29402635&xid=2378. Record for George H. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=548282717&indiv=try.

- 623 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25/ Jul/ 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/33592876/?article=44442a61cbb7-4a72-93fd-28b02e0ef9b1&focus=0.0054955906.0.595644.0.1333484.0.7488428&xid=2378. Record for Marjorie Elizabeth Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668751097&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, 624 Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Marjorie Eli Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2140948&indiv=try. 625 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 079751-082750. Record for Ulysses Clyde Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3783262&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), 626 Ancestry.com, Record for Clyde Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=4742567&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, 627 Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1910; Box Number: 252; Certificate Number Range: 106493-108680. Record for James Wilfred Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=748786&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com 628 Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 10/ Aug/ 1968; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/14381471/? article=c26f63ef-3c48-4433-8926-96c9a07e73cd&focus=0.8456351,0.26044837,0.972865,0.48200396 &xid=2378. Record for J. Wilfred Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664817585&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 629
  - 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Jackson, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 13; Enumeration District: 0123; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Harriot Miller. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46189320&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Jackson, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1324; Page: 23B; Enumeration District: 0117; FHL microfilm: 1375337. Record for Harriet Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=120067041&indiv=try.
- 631 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Jackson, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 0048; FHL microfilm: 2341745. Record for Harriet Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50177809&indiv=try.
- 632 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Harriet Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=125615031&indiv=try.
- 633 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Jackson, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03453; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 11-59. Record for Isaac Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=21123890&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 057151-060000. Record for Elvirda H Lynch. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6652682&indiv=try.
- 635 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 048501-051500. Record for Theodore J Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3535975&indiv=try.

- 636 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2402; Certificate Number Range: 082751-085600. Record for Harriet Wagney Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14730085&indiv=try.
- 637 Rosa Lee Trupp, www.rootsweb.com.
- 638 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of West Virginia; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System, 1926-1975; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1937. Record for Roland Francis Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1668322&indiv=try.
- 639 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Union, Cabell, West Virginia; Roll: T625\_1951; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 48. Record for Roland F Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=14393913&indiv=try.
- 640 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Union, Cabell, West Virginia; Roll: T624\_1678; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0046; FHL microfilm: 1375691. Record for Roland F Laford. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=30208274&indiv=try.
- 641 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 234-05-1445; Issue State: West Virginia; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Roland Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=35382566&indiv=try.
- 642 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Union, Cabell, West Virginia; Roll: m-t0627-04399; Page: 17A; Enumeration District: 6-79. Record for Roland Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=148135052&indiv=try.
- 643 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Roland Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=256933&indiv=try.
- 644 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roland F Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=619995450&indiv=try.
- 645 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roland F Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=632325295&indiv=try.
- 646 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Union, Cabell, West Virginia; Page: 16B; Enumeration District: 0049; FHL microfilm: 2342264. Record for Theda Barbour. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=99742265&indiv=try.
- 647 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Annie K. Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=29330059166&indiv=try.
- 648 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 010951-013800. Record for Chalmer H Overdorff. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=606907058&indiv=try.
- 649 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 17, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1389; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 0143; FHL microfilm: 1241389. Record for Chalmer Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=46219451&indiv=try.
- 650 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Chicago Ward 6, Cook (Chicago), Illinois; Roll: T625\_310; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 356; Image: 528. Record for Harriet E Overdorff. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1920usfedcen&h=95989856&indiv=try.
- 651 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Date: 1958-12-09. Record for Horatio Emerett Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=CAdeath1940&h=5543467&indiv=try.

- 652 Ancestry.com, Washington, Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Clyde Emmett Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FS1WashingtonDeathCertificates&h=1697231&indiv=try.
- 653 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Marriage Certificates. Record for Virgil H Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=WAMarriage&h=4889821&indiv=try.
- 654 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Horatio Emerett Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=-622387&indiv=try.
- 655 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 308-54-2836; Issue State: Indiana; Issue Date: 1965. Record for Lillian Gittings. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=22401838&indiv=try.
- 656 Ancestry.com, Cook County, Illinois, Birth Certificates Index, 1871-1922 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Lillian Overdorff Gittings. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FSCookILBirth&h=300731220&indiv=try.
- 657 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Chicago Ward 6, Cook (Chicago), Illinois; Roll: T625\_310; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 356; Image: 528. Record for Lillian B Gittings. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1920usfedcen&h=95989852&indiv=try.
- 658 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Fairview, Lincoln, Washington; Roll: 1747; Page: 16A; Enumeration District: 0039; FHL microfilm: 1241747. Record for Maud Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1900usfedcen&h=73114872&indiv=try.
- 659 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Spokane Ward 5, Spokane, Washington; Roll: T624\_1671; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 0199; FHL microfilm: 1375684. Record for Johen M Oakley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=30083071&indiv=try.
- 660 Ancestry.com, Washington, Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Clarence H. Oakley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=FS1WashingtonDeathCertificates&h=674659&indiv=try.
- 661 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Cyrilla Blanche Oakley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=26763406&indiv=try.
- 662 Ancestry.com, Washington, Birth Records, 1870-1935 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Births, 1891-1919; Film Info: Various county birth registers. Microfilm. Record for Cyrille Blanch Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=WAbirths&h=1493386&indiv=try.
- 663 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Cyrilla Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=WAMarriage&h=3777380&indiv=try.
- 664 Ancestry.com, Washington, Birth Records, 1870-1935 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Births, 1891-1919; Film Info: Various county birth registers. Microfilm. Record for Cyrilla Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=WAbirths&h=1493383&indiv=try.
- 665 Ancestry.com, Washington, Birth Records, 1870-1935 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Births, 1891-1919; Film Info: Various county birth registers. Microfilm. Record for Cyrill B Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=WAbirths&h=1503979&indiv=try.
- 666 Ancestry.com, Washington Births, 1907-1919 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2002), Ancestry.com, Record for Rebecca Jane Oakley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=WashingtonBirthIndex&h=309493&indiv=try.
- 667 Ancestry.com, Washington Births, 1907-1919 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2002), Ancestry.com, Record for Grace Lenora Peckley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=WashingtonBirthIndex&h=314618&indiv=try.

- 668 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards for Fourth Registration for Washington, 04/27/1942 - 04/27/1942; NAI Number: 563992; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147. Record for Leonard Harrey Oakley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=WWIIdraft&h=10660524&indiv=try.
- 669 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Melvina Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2030760940&indiv=try.
- 670 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Levi Druck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=80600457&indiv=try.
- 671 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary A Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=109453172&indiv=try.
- 672 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Springetsbury, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1502; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 0175; FHL microfilm: 1241502. Record for Mary Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42862967&indiv=try.
- 673 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Ellen M Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2030758685&indiv=try.
- 674 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: East Manchester, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1501; Page: 3; Enumeration District: 0139; FHL microfilm: 1241501. Record for William Bateman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42812151&indiv=try.
- 675 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 007501-010500. Record for William Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4429043&indiv=try.
- 676 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2583; Certificate Number Range: 094051-096900. Record for Dora Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15275909&indiv=try.
- 677 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: East Manchester, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 0015; FHL microfilm: 2341899. Record for John C Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57047375&indiv=try.
- 678 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2420; Certificate Number Range: 008851-011700. Record for Henry Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15039223&indiv=try.
- 679 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Springetsbury, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1502; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 0175; FHL microfilm: 1241502. Record for John C Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=42862962&indiv=try.
- 680 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Mount Wolf, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 0049; FHL microfilm: 2341899. Record for John C Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57083223&indiv=try.

- 681 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 344; Certificate Number Range: 143551-146700. Record for John Clayton Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=4646086&indiv=try.
- 682 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 34; Certificate Number Range: 096751-099750. Record for John C Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1509988&indiv=try.
- 683 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 540; Certificate Number Range: 43651-46650. Record for John C Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185096185&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 114501-117500. Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=603505531&indiv=try.
- 685 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Mount Wolf, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1667; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 74. Record for John C Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=34701665&indiv=try.
- 686 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=1923601&indiv=try.
- 687 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for John Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020221522&indiv=try.
- 688 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 099601-102150. Record for Annie Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6931152&indiv=try.
- 689 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 7 Aug 1974; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/81561190/? article=5ec6b523-6ae1-45fb-b834fa63d5624297&focus=0.37611535,0.85337335,0.49100053,0.9162356&xid=3355. Record for Laura A. Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669671608&indiv=try.
- 690 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Laura Alverta Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020220970&indiv=try.
- 691 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Stewart Allen Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020221096&indiv=try.
- 692 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 3 Aug 1994; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/554161129/? article=7c22e001-393e-4d0e-9833-605b053ce7de&focus=0.48557565,0.38747883,0.6406426,0.62328 97&xid=3355. Record for Steward A. Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=605658158&indiv=try.
- 693 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Wallace Samuel Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020223556&indiv=try.

	Sources (cont.)
694	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 1 Oct 1975; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614751910/? article=b47d0aed-2794-4194-90b1- c556ff5e8b3b&focus=0.7250656,0.052591357,0.8395159,0.2290476&xid=3355. Record for Wallace S Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=782234805&indiv=try.
695	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for John Bayard Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2020223824&indiv=try.
696	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 13 Aug 1985; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614963825/? article=0259f2e3-92b2-45a4-bde5- a5ef30496334&focus=0.8178115,0.07924595,0.9890986,0.2608012&xid=3355. Record for J Byard Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=782615593&indiv=try.
697	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 9 Oct 1984; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614853072/? article=df75e447-2a2f-40b3-af84- d29a8bdfb68f&focus=0.5506703,0.030209383,0.7284036,0.23076098&xid=3355. Record for Susan Rebecca Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=782285902&indiv=try.
698	Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1401. Record for Luther Ellwood Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9172656&indiv=try.
699	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 21 Jul 1988; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553874984/? article=89839169-4a9c-4106-9762- dc7f1ea98665&focus=0.2694929,0.65422136,0.49317327,0.7710367&xid=3355. Record for Luther Elwood Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=591282474&indiv=try.
700	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Edward Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022755554&indiv=try.
701	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Emeline Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022757761&indiv=try.
702	Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1500; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 0127; FHL microfilm: 1241500. Record for Mary J Heininger. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=58838440&indiv=try.
703	Ancestry.com and The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 1880 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1880; Census Place: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1207; Page: 237A; Enumeration District: 020. Record for John H. Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6742&h=1101548&indiv=try.
704	Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624_1433; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0035; FHL microfilm: 1375446. Record for John H Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=26104461&indiv=try.
705	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Rebecca A M Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2022757162&indiv=try.

706	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations,
	Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
	Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 056001-059000.
	Record for Rebecca A L Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=5164&h=5151783&indiv=try.
707	

- 707 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 043351-045750. Record for George Henry Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3079603&indiv=try.
- 708 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 070051-072900. Record for Mary Jane Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7493736&indiv=try.
- 709 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 028351-031200. Record for John B Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7132199&indiv=try.
- 710 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Daily Record; Publication Date: 16 Mar 1961; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553437449/? article=ac71fe36-9916-4ba8ba30-55bbdc602d9b&focus=0.7744612,0.37129185,0.9627388,0.6064427&xid=3355. Record for John B. Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=524136498&indiv=try.
- 711 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 050001-052700. Record for Samuel Fulton Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3801735&indiv=try.
- 712 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2460; Certificate Number Range: 124001-125521. Record for Elizabeth B Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14943726&indiv=try.
- 713 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 059001-061450. Record for John Henry Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3804724&indiv=try.
- 714 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Beulah M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=2736213&indiv=try.
- 715 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Franz Seigel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60281&h=2630983&indiv=try.
- 716 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Henry, Fulton, Indiana; Roll: 372; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0035. Record for Frank S Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7602&h=13394928&indiv=try.
- 717 Ancestry.com, Michigan, U.S., County Marriage Records, 1822-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Elma Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61374&h=901041662&indiv=try.
- 718 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Klea C Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=3394658&indiv=try.

- 719 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Gladys Emma Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=2737911&indiv=try.
- 720 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1968; Roll: 13. Record for Gladys E Jenkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=525759&indiv=try.
- 721 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Howard Don Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=5134565&indiv=try.
- 722 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriages, 1810-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Beryle Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60282&h=2570177&indiv=try.
- 723 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John E. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=37019899&indiv=try.
- 724 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Alvy E Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60281&h=433332&indiv=try.
- 725 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1905; Roll: 06. Record for Herald Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=2522310&indiv=try.
- 726 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1963; Roll: 08. Record for Harley Devon Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=259517&indiv=try.
- 727 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana State Board of Health Marriage Certificates, 1816-1956. Record for Harley Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=3091125&indiv=try.
- 728 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147. Record for Alva E Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2068980&indiv=try.
- 729 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Alva Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=61175779&indiv=try.
- 730 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Alva Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=4530482&indiv=try.
- 731 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1978; Roll: 05. Record for Inez I Wade. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=3311817&indiv=try.
- 732 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Charles Alton Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15390609&indiv=try.
- 733 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Charles Altin Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3016542&indiv=try.

- 734 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 131. Record for Nettie Mccloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12301100&indiv=try.
- 735 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Orval Clair McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48036177&indiv=try.
- 736 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 14 Apr 1977; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13714407/? article=fa8de98f-3d48-4238-89dce7b6bfcafa46&focus=0.14850295,0.06529149,0.26798537,0.2388577&xid=3355. Record for William McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=550779916&indiv=try.
- 737 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for William Thomas McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3140609&indiv=try.
- 738 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40310272&indiv=try.
- 739 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Calvin Earl Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3016541&indiv=try.
- 740 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 32-10. Record for C E Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25286220&indiv=try.
- 741 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Calvin E Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51756601&indiv=try.
- 742 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Hezekiah Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21668539&indiv=try.
- 743 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 13 Feb 2003; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/527694469/? article=44bb60e4-a617-484d-abe8b76a8f5ab694&focus=0.011706971,0.30000925,0.17986302,0.6134507&xid=3355. Record for William H. Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=635417453&indiv=try.
- 744 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 752. Record for Dale Calvin Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6925937&indiv=try.
- 745 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dale Calvin Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28678444&indiv=try.
- 746 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3 Sep 1991; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14248503/? article=6e876e23-96ce-4e86ae29-592d09fc72c4&focus=0.159335,0.04848656,0.3182844,0.21910319&xid=3355. Record for Dale C. Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664813364&indiv=try.

- 747 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 11/ Mar/ 1947; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14603685/? article=bb610069-2abf-4ce1-816d-256b65167af2&focus=0.25981218,0.363125,0.38247514,0.4558504 5&xid=3398. Record for Dale Calvin Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=68801653&indiv=try.
- 748 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Orvie Melvin Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26927997&indiv=try.
- 749 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1 Oct 1962; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13950250/? article=2766bbd1-c932-46ea-906bc562d3a9f780&focus=0.85586554,0.3315248,0.9842601,0.4941367&xid=3355. Record for Twila Poole. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664803000&indiv=try.
- 750 Ancestry.com, Kentucky, Death Records, 1852-1965 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Kentucky Department for Libraries and Archives; Frankfort, Kentucky. Record for Twila Fatterman Poole. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1222&h=1904650&indiv=try.
- 751 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Elda Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1308145&indiv=try.
- 752 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Calvin Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3942850&indiv=try.
- 753 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Jul 1951; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13592745/? article=252ffd46-b470-4a1b-9739cade907491d9&focus=0.73700833,0.32656518,0.86093324,0.51651096&xid=3355. Record for Calvin Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664790692&indiv=try.
- 754 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: White, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1351; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 0098; FHL microfilm: 1375364. Record for Calvin A Shaffer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24615550&indiv=try.
- 755 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 002561-005730. Record for Calvin Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=601511590&indiv=try.
- 756 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 32-10. Record for Calvin Shoffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25286189&indiv=try.
- 757 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 93. Record for Calvin Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12240231&indiv=try.
- 758 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2259. Record for Clarence Emerson Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7905486&indiv=try.
- 759 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 312; Certificate Number Range: 048960-051899. Record for Effie Viola Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3025313&indiv=try.

- 760 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Cora Gladys Shaffer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35690223&indiv=try.
- 761 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Calvin Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=9984485&indiv=try.
- 762 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 466; Certificate Number Range: 50401-53400. Record for Clark Wilson Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185306538&indiv=try.
- 763 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3 Feb 1967; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13676524/? article=4ed718ceaf9f-4ea3-9ff8-063aa23b45f7&focus=0.85233974,0.33345366,0.98218805,0.5377632&xid=3355. Record for Clark W. Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=534243339&indiv=try.
- 764 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2511; Certificate Number Range: 014251-017100. Record for Clark W Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15075016&indiv=try.
- 765 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Clarion County. Record for Clark Wilson Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=8641901&indiv=try.
- 766 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Clarendon, Warren, Pennsylvania; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 0004; FHL microfilm: 2341887. Record for Ruth E Sheilds. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56501774&indiv=try.
- 767 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3 Sep 1974; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14541565/? article=950b76f6-7cde-4ccf-8329-735086205a53&focus=0.37412345,0.3475976,0.49379405,0.607570 05&xid=3355. Record for Clara Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664823128&indiv=try.
- 768 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clark Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=56762146&indiv=try.
- 769 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Democrat; Publication Date: 23/ Oct/ 1907; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19729595/? article=61e418ee-36d6-485b-b13ab4cb2fa3ff61&focus=0.33930507,0.07225108,0.4994028,0.10847118&xid=3398. Record for Miss Elvira C. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=291956612&indiv=try.
- 770 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norman David Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42795886&indiv=try.
- 771 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Mar 2000; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526537381/? article=0780ecca-6081-4b74-8dfcdac37d3ec20f&focus=0.34235096,0.5694034,0.5020362,0.8764705&xid=3355. Record for Norman D. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=627570551&indiv=try.

- 772 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Elmer Blaine Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1430722&indiv=try.
- 773 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Somerset County. Record for Elmer Blaine Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=33390228&indiv=try.
- 774 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Somerset, Somerset, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1654; Page: 11B; Enumeration District: 197. Record for Elmer B Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=34229070&indiv=try.
- 775 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Elmer Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60584061&indiv=try.
- 776 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 0111; FHL microfilm: 2341748. Record for E Blaine String. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50290659&indiv=try.
- 777 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03457; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 11-147A. Record for Grace Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20704980&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 034001-037000. Record for Grace Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=754192949&indiv=try.
- 779 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 335; Certificate Number Range: 117451-120300. Record for Zoe Strong Ferrier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=6077734&indiv=try.
- 780 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 17, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1324; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 0138; FHL microfilm: 1375337. Record for Zoe Farrier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=199749436&indiv=try.
- 781 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 074001-077000. Record for Zoe Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=752294274&indiv=try.
- 782 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 052951-055650. Record for John Gilbert Ferrier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7063934&indiv=try.
- 783 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alta Zoe Ferrier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25147767&indiv=try.
- 784 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for J Gilbert Ferrier. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2318462&indiv=try.
- 785 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: West Taylor, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03458; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 11-160. Record for Gilbert J Ferrier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=22306533&indiv=try.

- 786 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Melvin Roy Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15338000&indiv=try.
- 787 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03457; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 11-147B. Record for Roy Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20706813&indiv=try.
- 788 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 0111; FHL microfilm: 2341748. Record for Roy Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50290654&indiv=try.
- 789 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Melvin Roy Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=126677993&indiv=try.
- 790 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Melvin R Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1430762&indiv=try.
- 791 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Harry James Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1430733&indiv=try.
- 792 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria. Record for Harry James Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15241671&indiv=try.
- 793 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03457; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 11-147B. Record for Harry Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20706525&indiv=try.
- 794 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 0111; FHL microfilm: 2341748. Record for Harry J Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50290599&indiv=try.
- 795 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03455; Page: 61B; Enumeration District: 11-115. Record for Irene Mc Clintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=28493678&indiv=try.
- 796 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Lancaster New Era; Publication Date: 26 Apr 1985; Publication Place: Lancaster, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/563105045/? article=c8786f77-77fe-4324b11f-37c63feb315a&focus=0.6822121,0.43284076,0.77484703,0.51840085&xid=3355. Record for Irene McCLINTOCK. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=575810123&indiv=try.
- 797 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Irene McClintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40302928&indiv=try.
- 798 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Lancaster New Era; Publication Date: 8 Feb 1989; Publication Place: Lancaster, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/563855475/? article=0a89b15ffd21-4044-98c2-47e1297cd20f&focus=0.75346386,0.6709584,0.84987694,0.77484&xid=3355. Record for Stanley H. McClintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?

db=61843&h=586825841&indiv=try.

## Sources (cont.)

- 799 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Stanley Hepburn McClintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3140251&indiv=try.
- 800 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria. Record for Stanley Hepburn McClintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15246414&indiv=try.
- 801 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Stanley H. McClintock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40304292&indiv=try.
- 802 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 0077; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for Anna M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50225188&indiv=try.
- 803 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Shirley Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=904360810&indiv=try.
- 804 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, Ohio; Index to Annual Deaths, 1958-2018. Record for Shirley Jbasil. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=8879801&indiv=try.
- 805 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 21/ Jun/ 2019; URL: https:// memorials.davisbabcock.com/shirley-basil/2117146/service-details.php. Record for Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=142290290&indiv=try.
- 806 Al Coulter, www.rootsweb.com.
- 807 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Westmont, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03458; Page: 61A; Enumeration District: 11-161B. Record for Ethel S Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=22313389&indiv=try.
- 808 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Westmont, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 17A; Enumeration District: 0123; FHL microfilm: 2341748. Record for Ethel S Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50310078&indiv=try.
- 809 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lucy Elizabeth Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33996305&indiv=try.
- 810 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 7, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1546; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 179. Record for Ethel Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=42353247&indiv=try.
- 811 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Riverside; Date: 24 Dec 1992; Social Security: 206189131. Record for Lucy Frank Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=4361839&indiv=try.
- 812 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for William Christian Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3024995&indiv=try.
- 813 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2425; Certificate Number Range: 023101-025950. Record for William C Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15047288&indiv=try.

- 814 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 16A; Enumeration District: 0077; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for Clare O Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50224215&indiv=try.
- 815 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03455; Page: 14B; Enumeration District: 11-100. Record for Clare Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=28473611&indiv=try.
- 816 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wannie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30477000&indiv=try.
- 817 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George Brenton Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30401451&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169636. Record for Richard S Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11860068&indiv=try.
- 819 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169648. Record for Natalie Clare Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28292569&indiv=try.
- 820 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Wannie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2656333&indiv=try.
- 821 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Wannie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=11286645&indiv=try.
- 822 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wennie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=24740485&indiv=try.
- 823 Ancestry.com, U.S., Veterans Administration Master Index, 1917-1940 (Lehi, UT. USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019), Ancestry.com, Record for Wannie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=61861&h=5593835&indiv=try.
- 824 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wannie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=1087175&indiv=try.
- 825 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for George Hite Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7792804&indiv=try.
- 826 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 0077; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for George Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50225197&indiv=try.
- 827 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03455; Page: 15A; Enumeration District: 11-100. Record for George Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=28473637&indiv=try.

- 828 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 077701-080400. Record for Elizabeth Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7201072&indiv=try.
- 829 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for George Hotham Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7792805&indiv=try.
- 830 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for George Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60585219&indiv=try.
- 831 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Glenshaw, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.neelyfuneralhome.com/notices/RebeccaBecky-Auman. Record for George Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=270287665&indiv=try.
- 832 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 15/ Dec/ 2019; Publication Place: Glenshaw, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.neelyfuneralhome.com/notices/RebeccaBecky-Auman. Record for Rebecca Auman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=270228101&indiv=try.
- 833 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Esther P. Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60525&h=69011910&indiv=try.
- 834 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03455; Page: 15A; Enumeration District: 11-100. Record for Esther Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=28473643&indiv=try.
- 835 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Esther S. Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=32254606&indiv=try.
- 836 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for Paul Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=152384847&indiv=try.
- 837 Ancestry.com, U.S., Consular Reports of Births, 1910-1949 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, National Archives and Records Administration; Washington, D.C.; Decimal Files, compiled 1910 - 1949; Record Group: 59, General Records of the Department of State, 1763 -2002; Series ARC ID: 2555709; Series MLR Number: A1 3001; Series Box Number: 395; File Number: 131. Record for Stephen Ohannes Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1664&h=35509&indiv=try.
- 838 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, St. Louis Post-Dispatch; Publication Date: 30/ Nov/ 1958; Publication Place: St. Louis, Missouri, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/140578499/? article=75e07c27-689c-4fa7-a4d8a794cefdb0d0&focus=0.38446835,0.43977788,0.49965018,0.6807755&xid=3398. Record for Mr Stephen John Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=306804835&indiv=try.
- 839 Ancestry.com, New York Passenger Lists, 1820-1957 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1938; Arrival: New York, New York, USA; Microfilm Serial: T715, 1897-1957; Line: 4; Page Number: 62. Record for Boghos Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7488&h=20891303&indiv=try.
- 840 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll: WW2\_2139084; Local board: Westmoreland, Pennsylvania. Record for Lawrence Hannibal Miller.

- 841 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 0011; FHL microfilm: 2341888. Record for Lawrence H Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56765091&indiv=try.
- 842 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 081751-084300. Record for Hazel Mae Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7114709&indiv=try.
- 843 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 0011; FHL microfilm: 2341888. Record for Ruth Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56765123&indiv=try.
- 844 1930 Census, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 845 1910 Census, Bolivar, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 846 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Helen Margaret Stiffler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=37456863&indiv=try.
- 847 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll: WW2\_2139083; Local board: Westmoreland, Pennsylvania. Record for Everett Michael Miller.
- 848 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Everett Michael Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2145664&indiv=try.
- 849 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Fayette County. Record for Everett M Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=10760168&indiv=try.
- 850 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ Oct/ 1913; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/85912161/? article=d0e75119-5d44-4e1fa348-78edf83b14e0/86a80fc3-0391-4e4c-9c7a-1ff5e54071b4&focus=0.8376151,0.49016675,0.981790 1,0.5604858&xid=3398. Record for Everett Michael Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=316092810&indiv=try.
- 851 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03628; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 65-17. Record for Everatt Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25338677&indiv=try.
- 852 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2383; Certificate Number Range: 030751-033450. Record for Constance Minniti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14756231&indiv=try.
- 853 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, St. Louis Post-Dispatch; Publication Date: 29/ Nov/ 1964; Publication Place: St. Louis, Missouri, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/142206447/?article=5bf7ab94f9e0-4b3e-80a9-0dadabafb3d3&focus=0.018805193,0.040714886,0.16898632,0.16350889&xid=3398. Record for Michael Everett Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=109714002&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169088. Record for Gloria Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28105458&indiv=try.

- 855 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Registration Location: Fayette County, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2022797; Draft Board: 3. Record for Everett M Miller.
- 856 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Allegheny County. Record for Frank Roy Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=11448815&indiv=try.
- 857 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy Francis Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2648274&indiv=try.
- 858 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Fairfield, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1664; Page: 18A; Enumeration District: 74. Record for Roy F Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=34552617&indiv=try.
- 859 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173012. Record for Terry Willis Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12226687&indiv=try.
- 860 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy F Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=621463418&indiv=try.
- 861 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18 Dec 2007; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/11858759/? article=cfac9ae9-34d7-414db7ee-7787cd8fb403&focus=0.6591262,0.097272374,0.9900589,0.22003424&xid=3355. Record for Rosa Frances Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=665257038&indiv=try.
- 862 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll: WW2\_2139090; Local board: Westmoreland, Pennsylvania. Record for Walter Arthur Miller.
- 863 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: 201-14-5880; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Walter Miller.
- 864 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1718. Record for James Arthur Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9305594&indiv=try.
- 865 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edith Jane Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35683107&indiv=try.
- 866 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1730. Record for William Paul Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6889419&indiv=try.
- 867 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167830. Record for William P Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11250299&indiv=try.
- 868 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169138. Record for Anna Kathryn Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28122656&indiv=try.
- 869 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167338. Record for Rebecca L Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27520255&indiv=try.

- 870 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Glen Charles Miller. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21630002&indiv=try.
- 871 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Walter Arthur Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3503093&indiv=try.
- 872 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Westmoreland County. Record for Walter Arthur Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=11221331&indiv=try.
- 873 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 0011; FHL microfilm: 2341888. Record for Walter Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56764794&indiv=try.
- 874 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 9 Jul 1969; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/346416724/? article=04bc6a47-0f92-42f5a5f3-289c54bbdeeb&focus=0.3834029,0.67416537,0.5017224,0.9085526&xid=3355. Record for James Arthur Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=557293785&indiv=try.
- 875 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com.
- 876 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 877 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 099501-102000. Record for Beatrice Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5906568&indiv=try.
- 878 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Zearld Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46310840&indiv=try.
- 879 Social Security Death Benefits Index.
- 880 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1729. Record for William Irvin Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7134962&indiv=try.
- 881 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for William I Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=2994328&indiv=try.
- 882 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edna Grace Miller. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48123937&indiv=try.
- 883 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Lou Oshell. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48007240&indiv=try.
- 884 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Mabel Leslie Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=3952051&indiv=try.
- 885 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Curtis Franklin Ramsey. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23417035&indiv=try.
- 886 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 32-10. Record for Frank M Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25286500&indiv=try.

- 887 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 061351-063900. Record for Frank M Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7360815&indiv=try.
- 888 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Helen Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=50728579&indiv=try.
- 889 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Helen G Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=11256796&indiv=try.
- 890 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Frank M Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1389318&indiv=try.
- 891 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Westmoreland; Roll: 1927071; Draft Board: 5. Record for Frank M Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=10859704&indiv=try.
- 892 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Frank M Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=810310&indiv=try.
- 893 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 440. Record for Frank Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=3043449&indiv=try.
- 894 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Carrie J. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=4459412&indiv=try.
- 895 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 533; Certificate Number Range: 23401-26250. Record for Dorothy Irene Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35075104&indiv=try.
- 896 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elanor Grace Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14863646&indiv=try.
- 897 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ira V. Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3945104&indiv=try.
- 898 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906; Box Number: 238; Certificate Number Range: 072913-075466. Record for Ira V Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1861716&indiv=try.
- 899 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Florida, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 318. Record for Robert Edwin Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=12297498&indiv=try.
- 900 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Ira Vincent Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=9985099&indiv=try.

- 901 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Kern; Date: 21 Jun 1968; Social Security: 267121401. Record for Ira V Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=5128354&indiv=try.
- 902 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ira Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=43488503&indiv=try.
- 903 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 25/ Oct/ 1916; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19996734/? article=cb115272-96af-40ddadc2-03abafdc52f2&focus=0.28851423,0.68011415,0.42884645,0.71154284&xid=3398. Record for Miss Carrie R. Ondriezek. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=303390992&indiv=try.
- 904 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 28/ Nov/ 2014; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tribdem.com/obituaries/nellie-a-schultz/article\_0f5063be-7749-11e4af5a-53750390f827.html. Record for Nellie A Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=342076827&indiv=try.
- 905 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1590. Record for Russel Kenneth Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9307984&indiv=try.
- 906 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 042501-045500. Record for Russell K Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605268310&indiv=try.
- 907 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Russell Kenneth Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=122540&indiv=try.
- 908 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 051501-054500. Record for May C Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4925179&indiv=try.
- 909 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack Winford Mason. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35336165&indiv=try.
- 910 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 050551-053250. Record for Archie Gurley Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5428630&indiv=try.
- 911 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 034251-036850. Record for Mrs Catherine Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4132879&indiv=try.
- 912 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Joseph Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3945730&indiv=try.
- 913 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Archie Curley Marsh. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=11928937&indiv=try.

- 914 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Spangler, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 6B; Enumeration District: 0109; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for Archie G Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50288637&indiv=try.
- 915 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2440; Certificate Number Range: 066451-069300. Record for Bessie Fern Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15005444&indiv=try.
- 916 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 078701-081400. Record for Nichard Russell Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4487682&indiv=try.
- 917 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for James Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154254&indiv=try.
- 918 Ancestry.com, New York, County Marriages, 1847-1849; 1907-1936 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel V Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61377&h=706033&indiv=try.
- 919 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 049501-052050. Record for James C Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5543778&indiv=try.
- 920 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 138. Record for Hazel Folckemer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71286074&indiv=try.
- 921 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 082001-085000. Record for James Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=977845&indiv=try.
- 922 1870 Census, Buffington Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 923 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 109001-112000. Record for Mrs Lydia Jane Bannett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4041504&indiv=try.
- 924 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Archie A Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154269&indiv=try.
- 925 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1350; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 0087; FHL microfilm: 1375363. Record for Archie A Bennet. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24611495&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
   Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 094101-097100.
   Record for Andrew Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4514115&indiv=try.
- 927 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Andrew M Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3947250&indiv=try.

_	Sources (cont.)
928	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Jun 1970; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13690130/? article=08947a06-1b1f-44d2-83dc-1b0796c46875&focus=0.14273927,0.3973087,0.25985393,0.521372 74&xid=3355. Record for J. Walter Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664792417&indiv=try.
929	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 034001-037000. Record for Mayme Elizabeth Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4999079&indiv=try.
930	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for James Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2626966&indiv=try.
931	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Annie Stella Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=8770057&indiv=try.
932	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 26 Aug 1969; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/17185844/? article=90edbc54- fdfd-4755-97d0-4de0b9f1a7d9&focus=0.25762537,0.050645553,0.48912373,0.29078835&xid=3355. Record for Annie Bennett Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
933	db=61843&h=537240579&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Albert A Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3949284&indiv=try.
934	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Apr 1980; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/20189788/? article=1ca5026e-1866-45c5-af35-d6432167907c&focus=0.17937407,0.06415396,0.33729717,0.22436923&xid=3355. Record for A. Smith Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=574493799&indiv=try.
935	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Edna Gibson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902627378&indiv=try.
936	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Jun 1949; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14138142/? article=b739e95e-4ec7-4a38-9254- a147e80b87ad&focus=0.86613023,0.25809518,0.9945439,0.41412464&xid=3355. Record for John Gibson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=7252450&indiv=try.
937	Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 14A; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Charles Shultz. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50125278&indiv=try.

- 938 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Dec 1995; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33571693/?article=5624ed9bebeb-4a6b-bb28-0e7896b4063d&focus=0.011401207,0.39412874,0.17378627,0.5303779&xid=3355. Record for John William Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=669252675&indiv=try.
- 939 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edna Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42794075&indiv=try.

- 940 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Louise Shultz. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14483721&indiv=try.
- 941 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edith Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=56989633&indiv=try.
- 942 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Gilbert Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3236813&indiv=try.
- 943 1930 Census, Homer City, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 944 1920 Census, Johnstown, Cambria County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 945 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1914; Certificate Number Range: 75,901-76,050. Record for Bessie Stewart Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=155644594&indiv=try.
- 946 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 489; Certificate Number Range: 120451-123300. Record for Bessie C Stewart Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=335382947&indiv=try.
- 947 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Luviga Lelian Johnston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46232089&indiv=try.
- 948 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 100. Record for Harry Johnston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=6061&h=12260073&indiv=try.
- 949 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 092851-095700. Record for Harry W Johnston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6683149&indiv=try.
- 950 Indiana County, Pennsylvania Birth Register, Treasures of the Past.
- 951 Indiana County, Pennsylvania Deaths, www.pa-roots.com/~treasures.
- 952 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for George W. Wareham. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2746703&indiv=try.
- 953 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, County Marriages, 1845-1963 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania County Marriages, 1852-1973; County: Allegheny; Year Range: 1904 - 1905; Roll Number: 549854. Record for James L George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61324&h=177278&indiv=try.
- 954 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Dormont, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 0566; FHL microfilm: 2341696. Record for James L George. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=48015095&indiv=try.
- 955 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 72; Certificate Number: 21507. Record for Helen R. George. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=254780&indiv=try.

- 956 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 066901-069750. Record for Merton Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6804409&indiv=try.
- 957 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 7; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Merton Edwards. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154454&indiv=try.
- 958 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T624\_1322; Page: 23B; Enumeration District: 0097; FHL microfilm: 1375335. Record for Merton Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=24120077&indiv=try.
- 959 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 186; Certificate Number: 155647. Record for Russell Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=275579&indiv=try.
- 960 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Middlesex, Butler, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03450; Page: 12A; Enumeration District: 10-66. Record for Charles J Heckman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20205332&indiv=try.
- 961 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Raymond Dean Heckmon. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42751260&indiv=try.
- 962 Middlesex Cemetery, Butler County, Pennsylvania.
- 963 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Irvin Marshall George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=537534&indiv=try.
- 964 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Pittsburgh Ward 13, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1522; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 529. Record for Irvin George. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=77126791&indiv=try.
- 965 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John Rothford Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=12311382&indiv=try.
- 966 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Merite Miles Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=12311383&indiv=try.
- 967 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriage Records, 1865-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ethel Pearl Waldbillig. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61375&h=900177556&indiv=try.
- 968 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriage Records, 1865-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Irene Gardiner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61375&h=900325662&indiv=try.
- 969 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Ettie Gittings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902833529&indiv=try.
- 970 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Iowa; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Box or Roll Number: 207. Record for Blair L Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=17964683&indiv=try.
- 971 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Homer S Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=655965&indiv=try.

- 972 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Homer S Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=1979207&indiv=try.
- 973 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2259. Record for Clarence Edgar Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7905482&indiv=try.
- 974 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Clarence E Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=702089&indiv=try.
- 975 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Clarence E Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=443961&indiv=try.
- 976 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for David Lee Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=19866648&indiv=try.
- 977 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 086101-088800. Record for Harry W Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=607446623&indiv=try.
- 978 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 031801-034350. Record for Harry W Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=5868401&indiv=try.
- 979 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Certificate Number Range: 031651-034350. Record for Dallas L Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=PADeathCollection&h=5969656&indiv=try.
- 980 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Clarence Dean Faust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2282882&indiv=try.
- 981 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Wood River Sunbeam; Publication Date: 18/ Jul/ 1963; Publication Place: Wood River, Nebraska, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/765286525/? article=a091d290-36d3-41a6-9b98-3814feed9598&focus=0.031254686,0.051580496,0.22575994,0.17 079468&xid=3398. Record for Clarence D. Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=174886376&indiv=try.
- 982 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 3937; Sheet Number: 15; Enumeration District: 74-39. Record for Clarence D Foust. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=243601925&indiv=try.
- 983 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 072901-075750. Record for Agnes Wilkie Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6708071&indiv=try.
- 984 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 798. Record for Irvin Edwin Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6882305&indiv=try.

985	Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc.,
	2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Summerhill, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 25B;
	Enumeration District: 0114; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for Irvin Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/
	cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50293797&indiv=try.

986 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Irvin E. Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=20154398&indiv=try.

987 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: East Taylor, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03452; Page: 11A; Enumeration District: 11-44. Record for Ervin Faust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=27041878&indiv=try.

988 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: East Taylor, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 109; Sheet Number: 3; Enumeration District: 11-69. Record for Irvin E Foust. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239410407&indiv=try.

- 989 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Amanda Sara Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28644601&indiv=try.
- 990 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Gladys Pearl Hamer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902559034&indiv=try.
- 991 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jesse Dewane Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=493243&indiv=try.
- 992 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jessie D. Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=24263389&indiv=try.
- 993 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for Jesse D Foust. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=799081&indiv=try.
- 994 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gladys Pearl Beatty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16232148&indiv=try.
- 995 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Precinct 10, La Plata, Colorado; Roll: T624\_121; Page: 29a; Enumeration District: 0077; FHL microfilm: 1374134. Record for Albert Jennings. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=2122229&indiv=try.
- 996 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Minnie Feeck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=776260859&indiv=try.
- 997 Ancestry.com, Colorado, County Marriage Records and State Index, 1862-2006 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Edith Mae Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61366&h=900041874&indiv=try.
- 998 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Le Mars Ward 3, Plymouth, Iowa; Roll: T625\_506; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 123. Record for Jasper Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=44154931&indiv=try.
- 999 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Births and Christenings Index, 1800-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Lottie Cox. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2547&h=300292066&indiv=try.

1000 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1923–1937; Record Type: Marriage. Record for George James Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=264377&indiv=try.

1001 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Le Mars, Iowa, USA; URL: http:// www.mauerjohnsonfh.com/book-of-memories/1433528/Jennings-George/obituary.php. Record for George James Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=237024226&indiv=try.

1002 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Sioux City Precinct 2, Woodbury, Iowa; Roll: T625\_520; Page: 11A; Enumeration District: 200. Record for William J Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=44614286&indiv=try.

1003 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Births and Christenings Index, 1800-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Charlotte Cocks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2547&h=300293679&indiv=try.

1004 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Charlotte Jennings Banker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=78141248&indiv=try.

- 1005 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1941-1943; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Esther Leona Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=94383542&indiv=try.
- 1006 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Springfield, Missouri, USA; URL: http://www.hhlohmeyer.com/book-of-memories/1121098/Jennings-Charles/service-details.php. Record for Charles Floyd John Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=291879986&indiv=try.
- 1007 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Robert Cecil Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=1343140&indiv=try.
- 1008 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Cecil Jenningo. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=15550740&indiv=try.
- 1009 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter Raymond Jr Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=15559654&indiv=try.
- 1010 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Donald Edward Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=191694&indiv=try.
- 1011 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Esther Arazilla Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60284&h=1088412&indiv=try.
- 1012 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Select Marriages Index, 1758-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Mabel Ellen Ferguson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60284&h=1500772&indiv=try.
- 1013 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1941-1943; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Iva Myrtle Harris Morehead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=94294624&indiv=try.
- 1014 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Iowa; Registration County: Plymouth County. Record for Le Roy Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=30947107&indiv=try.

- 1015 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1921-1940. Record for Mabel Ellen Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=559344&indiv=try.
- 1016 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Ash Lake, Lincoln, Minnesota; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0003; FHL microfilm: 2340840. Record for Mabel E Jennings. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=79174380&indiv=try.
- 1017 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Roy Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=30678818&indiv=try.
- 1018 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Deaths and Burials, 1850-1990 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Glene Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60283&h=24958&indiv=try.
- 1019 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1888-1904; Reference: 18-1280\_us-la\_17. Record for Glene Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=922564&indiv=try.
- 1020 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Mt. Pleasant Pyramid; Publication Date: 12 May 1967; Publication Place: Mount Pleasant, Utah, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/602859926/? article=532b3d13-45d9-4395-a581ed01f53a49c8&focus=0.024479032,0.23087588,0.15052532,0.8661652&xid=3355. Record for Hugo Wallace Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=772474787&indiv=try.
- 1021 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select County Marriages, 1887-1937 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Sharlotie Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60198&h=92289&indiv=try.
- 1022 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Fairview, Sanpete, Utah; Roll: T624\_1608; Page: 11a; Enumeration District: 0151; FHL microfilm: 1375621. Record for Nelson Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=28842641&indiv=try.
- 1023 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Marysvale, Piute, Utah; Roll: T625\_1863; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 90. Record for Nelson H Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6061&h=36890370&indiv=try.
- 1024 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Pomona, Los Angeles, California; Roll: 3595; Page: 5; Enumeration District: 19-1793. Record for Kyre Lee Laswell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=264625304&indiv=try.
- 1025 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1949-1959 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Edgar Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5186&h=12183&indiv=try.
- 1026 Ancestry.com, U.S., World War I Civilian Draft Registrations, 1917-1918 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Record for Nelson Hendrickson Johnson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3172&h=292101&indiv=try.
- 1027 Ancestry.com, California, Death Index, 1905-1939 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Nelson H Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5187&h=331175&indiv=try.
- 1028 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Los Angeles; Date: 26 Sep 1950. Record for Kyar Lee Laswell. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=4167772&indiv=try.

1030 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake City, Utah, U.S., Cemetery Records, 1848-1992 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth Infant Freeman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7829&h=29702&indiv=try.

<sup>1029</sup> Hal Johnson.

- 1031 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriages, 1887-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for William N. Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60201&h=516499&indiv=try.
- 1032 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Death Registers, 1847-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives and Records Service; Salt Lake City, UT; Utah State Archives and Records Service; Series: 21866. Record for Edith L Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6967&h=276062&indiv=try.
- 1033 Ancestry.com, Salt Lake City, Utah, U.S., Cemetery Records, 1848-1992 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), Ancestry.com, Record for Edith L. Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7829&h=29699&indiv=try.
- 1034 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select County Marriages, 1887-1937 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for James W Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60198&h=1064478&indiv=try.
- 1035 Ancestry.com, Idaho, Birth Index, 1861-1917, Stillbirth Index, 1905-1967 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Idaho State Department of Health; Boise, Idaho; Idaho Birth Index, 1861-1919. Record for James William Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8973&h=310162788&indiv=try.
- 1036 Utah Historical Society, comp., Utah, U.S., Cemetery Inventory, 1847-2021 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Utah Division of State History; Salt Lake City, Utah; Utah Cemetery Inventory, 1847-2000. Record for Hazel Jane Lovell Clark. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5232&h=667100&indiv=try.
- 1037 Ancestry.com, Idaho, U.S., Select Deaths and Burials, 1907-1965 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for James W. Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60271&h=14873&indiv=try.
- 1038 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Clark, Jefferson, Idaho; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 0003; FHL microfilm: 2340135. Record for James W Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=10243155&indiv=try.
- 1039 Ancestry.com, Web: Minnesota, Birth Index, 1900-1934 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Minnesota Historical Society; St Paul, Minnesota; Minnesota Birth Certificates Index; URL: https://www.mnhs.org/search/people. Record for Lola Elizabeth Haskell. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9196&h=1258123&indiv=try.
- 1040 Ancestry.com, Idaho, County Marriage Records, 1864-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Idaho State Archives and Historical Society; Boise, Idaho; Idaho, County Marriage Records. Record for Lola Elizabeth Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61480&h=900065684&indiv=try.
- 1041 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Maude Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=79904673&indiv=try.
- 1042 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Baby Boy Freeman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=70518963&indiv=try.
- 1043 judkin@san.rr.com.
- 1044 Lynne D. Brown.
- 1045 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Roll 1893240, DraftBoard 1. Record for Laughry Webster Strong.
- 1046 Clawson Family File, Indiana County Historical Society.
- 1047 Arlene Rainelli.
- 1048 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 071001-074000. Record for Elsie Viola Clawson Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3887658&indiv=try.

1049 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Weekly Messenger; Publication Date: 4/ Dec/ 1919; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13606780/? article=d759f953-

efc0-42e5-9311-285f3799207c&focus=0.4884377,0.753249,0.64291906,0.79919124&xid=3398. Record for Blair Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=10555999&indiv=try.

- 1050 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for David Clark Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48011482&indiv=try.
- 1051 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph Eugene Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39182488&indiv=try.
- 1052 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Floris Maureen Bratt. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=4307985&indiv=try.
- 1053 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Floris Maureen Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39621020&indiv=try.
- 1054 Ancestry.com, U.S., Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington DC; Washington DC, USA; Applications for Headstones For U.S. Military Veterans, 1925-1941; NAID: 596118; Record Group Number: 92; Record Group Title: Records of the Office of the Quartermaster General. Record for Emmett S Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2375&h=472758&indiv=try.
- 1055 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (4th Registration) For the State of Ohio; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147. Record for Emmett Sylvester Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=14973716&indiv=try.
- 1056 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 0018; FHL microfilm: 2341604. Record for Alta L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=69511846&indiv=try.
- 1057 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Aldy L. Kimber. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=1401773&indiv=try.
- 1058 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Myrtle M Kepler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2848466&indiv=try.
- 1059 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Myrtle M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=11224610&indiv=try.
- 1060 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Toledo, Lucas, Ohio; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 0068; FHL microfilm: 2341569. Record for Eva M Farinet. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=70906740&indiv=try.
- 1061 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy O Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=1269515&indiv=try.
- 1062 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1421. Record for Roy Oliver Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=199856917&indiv=try.

- 1063 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: South Point, Lawrence, Ohio; Roll: mt0627-03096; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 44-5. Record for Roy Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=29293945&indiv=try.
- 1064 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: 1546; Page: 19; Enumeration District: 90-55. Record for Grace A Bednarz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=209479175&indiv=try.
- 1065 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03185; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 90-84. Record for Grace A Bednarz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=34202522&indiv=try.
- 1066 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Daniel Royce Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23756924&indiv=try.
- 1067 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Inez L Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1472377&indiv=try.
- 1068 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Inez Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=62626129&indiv=try.
- 1069 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1468. Record for Mrs Inez Leahetta Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=230471120&indiv=try.
- 1070 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Montford Lewis Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=6085647&indiv=try.
- 1071 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births. Record for Montford Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=3146&h=163928&indiv=try.
- 1072 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1421. Record for Lawrence Lloyd Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=199856802&indiv=try.
- 1073 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Lawrence L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=7271972&indiv=try.
- 1074 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Lawrence L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=1464911&indiv=try.
- 1075 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: 1414; Page: 29; Enumeration District: 76-21. Record for Lawrence L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=204543319&indiv=try.

- 1076 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: East Sparta, Stark, Ohio; Roll: 571; Page: 77; Enumeration District: 76-164. Record for Dorothy Keeney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=206852446&indiv=try.
- 1077 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 744. Record for Marvin Anton Keeney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=200114091&indiv=try.
- 1078 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Marvin Keeney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=32533339&indiv=try.
- 1079 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Marvin M Keeney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=3917798&indiv=try.
- 1080 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Ollie A Vanvoorhis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=3686307&indiv=try.
- 1081 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter E. Van Vorhis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2541&h=1376700&indiv=try.
- 1082 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Mildred V Maurer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1558540&indiv=try.
- 1083 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Mildred V Maurer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=9574424&indiv=try.
- 1084 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: 1414; Page: 21; Enumeration District: 76-18. Record for Mildred Maurer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=204070255&indiv=try.
- 1085 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 066501-069500. Record for Mr Merle Gardner White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4387042&indiv=try.
- 1086 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 11A; Enumeration District: 0033; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Merle White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51792939&indiv=try.
- 1087 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Cherryhill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 102. Record for Merle G White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12253067&indiv=try.
- 1088 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27 Nov 2005; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13876494/? article=75b54191-6b1f-49a5-9222dd538d95d419&focus=0.18438455,0.5987194,0.34620208,0.6452208&xid=3355. Record for Ethel M. White Zamboni. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664799973&indiv=try.

- 1089 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph James White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44490915&indiv=try.
- 1090 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Merle Gardner White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15390996&indiv=try.
- 1091 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 343; Film Title: 82 Wayne 367670-370940; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for John E Glass. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=1466121&indiv=try.
- 1092 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0008; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Elma S Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51756623&indiv=try.
- 1093 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elma M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=792738937&indiv=try.
- 1094 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elma M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=792812951&indiv=try.
- 1095 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 32-10. Record for Elma Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25286148&indiv=try.
- 1096 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 7 Dec 1962; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13469207/? article=86e5da88-1401-4d0d-a05dca8b35cea49b&focus=0.8569501,0.6347238,0.9908808,0.83462125&xid=3355. Record for Elma Mary Strong Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=84426856&indiv=try.
- 1097 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 115651-118500. Record for Elma Mary Strong Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=457487646&indiv=try.
- 1098 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Elma S. Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=43494417&indiv=try.
- 1099 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Earl L Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=634342392&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Canton, Stark, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03185; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 90-75. Record for Helen F Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=34175078&indiv=try.
- 1101 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Helen F Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=6433627&indiv=try.
- 1102 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards for Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1571. Record for Earl Levi Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=200478005&indiv=try.

1103 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Earl Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=67093076&indiv=try.

1104 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Births Index, 1804-1938 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Levi Earl Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2537&h=1448144&indiv=try.

1105 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Earl L Whorton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=3173419&indiv=try.

1106 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 10/ Nov/ 1921; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13157002/? article=8e4676c3-2016-4ed4-976d-67643028ea7c&focus=0.3485561,0.55254805,0.50528795,0.59556 37&xid=3398. Record for Leo Edgar Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=10537128&indiv=try.

- 1107 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Leechburg, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03423; Page: 4B; Enumeration District: 3-43. Record for Leo E Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23235239&indiv=try.
- 1108 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Leechburg, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 0030; FHL microfilm: 2341728. Record for Leo E Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=49293585&indiv=try.
- 1109 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 27/ Jun/ 2014; Publication Place: McKeesport, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://obituaries.triblive.com/listing/241528/Shirley-M-Eckman/. Record for Shirley M. Moore Eckman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=281714609&indiv=try.
- 1110 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1760. Record for Leo Edgar Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8771252&indiv=try.
- 1111 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Armstrong County. Record for Leo Edgar Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=71881904&indiv=try.
- 1112 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Leo E. Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=43398315&indiv=try.
- 1113 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for Roy Daniel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7794917&indiv=try.
- 1114 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Vandergrift, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03639; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 65-230. Record for Eileen Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23362830&indiv=try.
- 1115 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Vandergrift, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03639; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 65-234A. Record for Leah Craig. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23367596&indiv=try.

- 1116 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 491. Record for Rex Monroe Craig. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7204307&indiv=try.
- 1117 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 034351-037200. Record for Rex M Craig. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7486485&indiv=try.
- 1118 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Leah Craig. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=12958076&indiv=try.
- 1119 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 214; Certificate Number Range: 015528-018070. Record for Rex Monroe Craig. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=869115&indiv=try.
- 1120 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Rex M Craig. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802861513&indiv=try.
- 1121 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Parks, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03424; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 3-55. Record for Samuel Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25853262&indiv=try.
- 1122 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 9/ Sep/ 2020; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/joyce-a-shellhammer/article\_a390aa02-f2a9-11eabea3-636e785e9735.html. Record for Joyce A Strong Shellhammer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=7545&h=263801116&indiv=try.
- 1123 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Stella Irene Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32151276&indiv=try.
- 1124 Oakland Cemetery, Indiana, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 1125 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Annie E. Redman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902626528&indiv=try.
- 1126 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for John E Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2965542&indiv=try.
- 1127 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147. Record for John Ellsworth Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=7151305&indiv=try.
- 1128 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 974. Record for Clarence Theodore Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=200767817&indiv=try.
- 1129 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Roll: 1143; Page: 38; Enumeration District: 92-1081. Record for Clarence T Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=205508449&indiv=try.

- 1130 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Elitt Ambrose Shepherd. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3945708&indiv=try.
- 1131 Obituary, Indiana County Historical and Genealogical Society.
- 1132 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2437; Certificate Number Range: 057901-060750. Record for Norman Charles Little. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15000210&indiv=try.
- 1133 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for Norman C Little. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=978827&indiv=try.
- 1134 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 194-01-5208; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Ralph H. Berkebile. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=4412790&indiv=try.
- 1135 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: East Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 0025. Record for Austin Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6224&h=51780002&indiv=try.
- 1136 Mt. Zion Lutheran Cemetery, Pine Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 1137 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Jacob Edison Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2443779&indiv=try.
- 1138 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Jacob E Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=1140363&indiv=try.
- 1139 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob E Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802652782&indiv=try.
- 1140 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Charles Samuel Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15331545&indiv=try.
- 1141 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1574. Record for Harry Hildbert Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7236222&indiv=try.
- 1142 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Leroy Harry Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16379599&indiv=try.
- 1143 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harry Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=39096388&indiv=try.
- 1144 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 25/ Apr/ 1934; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19946108/?article=4319b99fc831-4660-9729-ce076a6e2ed8&focus=0.43182194,0.7085144,0.5716937,0.7743269&xid=3398. Record for Ralph Waldon Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=316550620&indiv=try.

- 1145 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 11B; Enumeration District: 0028. Record for Simeon Johns. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6224&h=51783346&indiv=try.
- 1146 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1574. Record for Harvey Irven Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7236234&indiv=try.
- 1147 Ancestry.com, Web: Obituary Daily Times Index, 1995-2012 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Record for Harvey I Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=70050&h=17143388&indiv=try.
- 1148 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 031951-034650. Record for Virginia Ruth Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5687143&indiv=try.
- 1149 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144578. Record for Richard V Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12242078&indiv=try.
- 1150 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 021151-024000. Record for Phylis Ilene Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7379770&indiv=try.
- 1151 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Hazel Luella Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16367718&indiv=try.
- 1152 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 21B; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Thomas Cramer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50126045&indiv=try.
- 1153 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Thomas Kramer. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46154337&indiv=try.
- 1154 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Box Number: 2384; Certificate Number Range: 033451-036150. Record for Thomas K. Cramer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14712319&indiv=try.
- 1155 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Cramer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3940732&indiv=try.
- 1156 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System, 1926-1975; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for John Henry Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3394125&indiv=try.
- 1157 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John H. Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2825669&indiv=try.
- 1158 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Cherryhill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 0018; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for John H Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51773527&indiv=try.

- 1159 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 209-07-6144; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for John Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=46808946&indiv=try.
- 1160 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Virginia D. Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902985843&indiv=try.
- 1161 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 005501-008500. Record for John Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=601796333&indiv=try.
- 1162 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 091651-094500. Record for Minnie Fleeta Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7545686&indiv=try.
- 1163 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 61; Certificate Number: 177669. Record for Margaret Adaline Overman. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=640179&indiv=try.
- 1164 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 104; Certificate Number: 116597. Record for Violet Marie Overman. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=134515&indiv=try.
- 1165 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1892. Record for J Budd Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7613640&indiv=try.
- 1166 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Budd Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16300976&indiv=try.
- 1167 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nellie Overman Fyock. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16346795&indiv=try.
- 1168 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mrs Virginia Darrel Bryant. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16357788&indiv=try.
- 1169 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eithel May Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46293064&indiv=try.
- 1170 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 448; Certificate Number Range: 218326 - 220560. Record for Eithel Mae Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3259981&indiv=try.
- 1171 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25 Jun 1990; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522604319/? article=e2b84f91-1f26-4b38add4-53bff156538a&focus=0.33952686,0.35867807,0.5025874,0.5442578&xid=3355. Record for Floyd M. Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=618079663&indiv=try.
- 1172 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167152. Record for Norman Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11027569&indiv=try.
- 1173 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Emerson Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=634078317&indiv=try.

- 1174 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Emerson Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2749067&indiv=try.
- 1175 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 122. Record for Emerson Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12290941&indiv=try.
- 1176 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 371; Certificate Number Range: 219081-220542. Record for Emerson Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=4688790&indiv=try.
- 1177 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 26 Feb 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19862808/? article=fdacc546-821c-4758a308-1cca2b3f7be1&focus=0.7979545,0.06812437,0.9607335,0.25947225&xid=3355. Record for

Leard M. Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664853012&indiv=try.

- 1178 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2423. Record for Alvie Lee Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7976682&indiv=try.
- 1179 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Askew Houser Funeral Homes; Publication Date: 2021; Publication Place: Nanty Glo, USA; URL: https://askew-houser.com/tribute/details/4392/Margaret-Jones/obituary.html. Record for Margaret L. Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=283764755&indiv=try.
- 1180 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168215. Record for Robert William Morris. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11379982&indiv=try.
- 1181 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 047001-050000. Record for Emerson Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1800491&indiv=try.
- 1182 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Emerson Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=14567396&indiv=try.
- 1183 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 294; Certificate Number Range: 209635-211944. Record for John R. Mc Cullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1694806&indiv=try.
- 1184 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Maggie M. Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902825726&indiv=try.
- 1185 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 94. Record for John R Mc Coulough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12241185&indiv=try.
- 1186 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 582; Certificate Number Range: 166201-169050. Record for John McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185227967&indiv=try.

1187	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 051601-054450. Record for John R McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6341012&indiv=try.
1188	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18 Jun 1946; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/537790362/? article=4da1a601-1f66-4c32- ae3e-65a3613088fe&focus=0.6167214,0.5572872,0.7347805,0.6730173&xid=3355. Record for John
1189	R. McCULLOUGH. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=14780479&indiv=try. Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lawrence Dale McCullough. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26847388&indiv=try.
1190	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 039501-042500. Record for William Clare McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4830721&indiv=try.
1191	Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Robinson, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 239; Sheet Number: 19; Enumeration District: 32-91. Record for Virginia C Sowers. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237067399&indiv=try.
1192	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21 Sep 2001; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14698282/? article=2540dc78- f613-41a2-8e35-320cae75f57d&focus=0.176721,0.063227415,0.33560377,0.33217064&xid=3355. Record for Virginia C. Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664828509&indiv=try.
1193	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel Martin McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48077900&indiv=try.
1194	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 435; Certificate Number Range: Butler (Davidson) - Franklin (Myers). Record for Clara Jane McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=3445161&indiv=try.
1195	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 109061-112340. Record for Clara Jane Mc Cullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1343215&indiv=try.
4400	

- 1196 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 092101-094800. Record for Alice Elizabeth Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7241140&indiv=try.
- 1197 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 069001-072000. Record for Millie Verna Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=755005395&indiv=try.

- 1198 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Cambria, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 31B; Enumeration District: 0011; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Mellie V Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50131213&indiv=try.
- 1199 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center Obituary Index, 1810s-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center; Spiegel Grove, Fremont, Ohio; Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center Ohio Obituary Index, 1830s to 2011. Record for J Melroy Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1671&h=608993&indiv=try.
- 1200 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 20 Sep 1960; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541792366/? article=6d83faeb-a89f-4068b8b8-2074f201e6a7&focus=0.8544607,0.3856574,0.98720425,0.5650118&xid=3355. Record for J. Milroy Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=518114015&indiv=try.
- 1201 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 343; Certificate Number Range: 140551-143550. Record for Sylvia May Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3113491&indiv=try.
- 1202 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Lola P Gall. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1817616&indiv=try.
- 1203 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168011. Record for Lola Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27739259&indiv=try.
- 1204 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Jay Milroy Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15333674&indiv=try.
- 1205 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Laura Lockard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37138938&indiv=try.
- 1206 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 482; Certificate Number Range: 99301-102300. Record for Laura Overman Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=335359901&indiv=try.
- 1207 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 004051-006900. Record for Laura Belle Lockard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=456689912&indiv=try.
- 1208 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 037501-040500. Record for Mrs Lowellen Brothers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3297332&indiv=try.
- 1209 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: East Mahoning, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03517; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 32-32. Record for Louellen Brother. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25707995&indiv=try.

- 1210 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Lawrence L Lockard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2421191&indiv=try.
- 1211 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 524; Certificate Number Range: 221401-223477. Record for Alfred William Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=185483000&indiv=try.
- 1212 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Alfred William Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3394122&indiv=try.
- 1213 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Johnstown Ward 20, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1547; Page: 28B; Enumeration District: 203. Record for Alfred Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=42400633&indiv=try.
- 1214 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Death Certificates; Year: 1988; Roll: 50. Record for Robert W Sr Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=188729&indiv=try.
- 1215 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Naomi Arlene Plowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28671031&indiv=try.
- 1216 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Jackson, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 110; Sheet Number: 2; Enumeration District: 11-99. Record for Naomi A Ploroman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=235688793&indiv=try.
- 1217 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune-Democrat, The; Publication Date: 3/ Apr/ 2004; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tribune-democrat.com/obituaries/. Record for Naomi A. Plowman -. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=2457385&indiv=try.
- 1218 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Matilda Bell Orner. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903947544&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Victor C Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=628605&indiv=try.
- 1220 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 22B; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Victor Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50126121&indiv=try.
- 1221 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 121211-124935. Record for Eva Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=751189560&indiv=try.
- 1222 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1726. Record for Robert Thomas Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8997338&indiv=try.

- 1223 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 2/ Sep/ 1914; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/20099506/?article=ac130e07c8d6-43ee-8c3a-b73dde472cd9&focus=0.1549283,0.6985506,0.2927938,0.73507434&xid=3398. Record for Mr Victor C. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=312994822&indiv=try.
- 1224 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Victor Clyde Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3503033&indiv=try.
- 1225 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Victor Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42561026&indiv=try.
- 1226 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Sheet Number: 3; Enumeration District: 11-21. Record for Henry J Miller. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=235952502&indiv=try.
- 1227 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 002001-005000. Record for Florance Mae Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=3345542&indiv=try.
- 1228 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Eva Boring. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903949049&indiv=try.
- 1229 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Olive Paul Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=15350443&indiv=try.
- 1230 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2028. Record for Arthur William Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8080624&indiv=try.
- 1231 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur W Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802277014&indiv=try.
- 1232 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Arthur W. Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=50569324&indiv=try.
- 1233 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Arthur William Rager. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15339112&indiv=try.
- 1234 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 14 Jul 2001; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526407371/? article=87006760-574a-4339-80e4d8c6dc38f7ae&focus=0.0057570958,0.06024639,0.17367369,0.32163143&xid=3355. Record for

Robert X Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=630105493&indiv=try.

- 1235 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for William Alfred Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2292512&indiv=try.
- 1236 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 138. Record for William Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71285924&indiv=try.
- 1237 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 26A; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for William Folckemer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50126470&indiv=try.
- 1238 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Page: 35; Enumeration District: 11-20. Record for William A Folkemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237476388&indiv=try.
- 1239 Ancestry.com, New York State, U.S., Death Index, 1957-1969 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Death Index; URL: https://health.data.ny.gov/Health/Genealogical-Research-Death-Index-Beginning-1957/vafa-pf2s/data. Record for William A Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61668&h=2014100&indiv=try.
- 1240 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 017041-020580. Record for William Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=602330818&indiv=try.
- 1241 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 100821-104130. Record for June Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=751016214&indiv=try.
- 1242 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania. Death Certificates, 1906-1968. Record for Junnie B Flockermer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=15366968&indiv=try.
- 1243 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 081901-085380. Record for Junie B Michaelis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=750414371&indiv=try.
- 1244 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 096001-099000. Record for Alvie Folckmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3475451&indiv=try.
- 1245 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061501-064500. Record for Junie Michels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=754573611&indiv=try.
- 1246 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1915; Box Number: 14; Certificate Number Range: 234801-234950. Record for Alton Henry Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35880562&indiv=try.
- 1247 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Alfred Jr Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39289086&indiv=try.

- 1248 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 024501-027500. Record for Loloskemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4809025&indiv=try.
- 1249 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William A Jr Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=438720&indiv=try.
- 1250 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Wayne Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32204109&indiv=try.
- 1251 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Erma Grace Fulckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16197370&indiv=try.
- 1252 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, News-Press; Publication Date: 8 Jan 2002; Publication Place: Fort Myers, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/217907015/?article=2e1e9a20fa35-481c-86ae-fa645ad447af&focus=0.79092586,0.2987721,0.9544985,0.5224973&xid=3355. Record for Erma Grace Wiborg Wiborg-Stabell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=631236897&indiv=try.
- 1253 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 2 Dec 1999; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/450479958/? article=5d41fbcf-05e5-46c2a398-62251202eb31&focus=0.65611416,0.49403334,0.8087639,0.9735463&xid=3355. Record for Wilfred C. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=624475144&indiv=try.
- 1254 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 138. Record for Henry A Folckemer. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71286032&indiv=try.
- 1255 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana County. Record for Martin Miller Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15253976&indiv=try.
- 1256 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna Chapman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903949384&indiv=try.
- 1257 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03517; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 32-37. Record for Martin Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25716964&indiv=try.
- 1258 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0028; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Martin Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51784057&indiv=try.
- 1259 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Green, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 237; Sheet Number: 9; Enumeration District: 32-51. Record for Martin Thompson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236570020&indiv=try.
- 1260 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055751-059000. Record for Clair Floiel Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1641326&indiv=try.

- 1261 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Annabelle Chapman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=769891101&indiv=try.
- 1262 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6 Mar 2001; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521264467/?article=29609403dce2-4baf-ae74-6973976679ca&focus=0.016329674,0.3700459,0.18853526,0.6366755&xid=3355. Record for Ethel Belle Houston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=630473184&indiv=try.
- 1263 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2522. Record for William Russell Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8722356&indiv=try.
- 1264 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 10 Jan 1978; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14308347/? article=1e978a94-1073-474f-9370-7059c83797a4&focus=0.37718695,0.06340014,0.49469015,0.26729 807&xid=3355. Record for William Russell Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664815539&indiv=try.
- 1265 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Jul 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544461521/? article=cee32bb8-4f93-4771-817ecd07de7c2496&focus=0.7294052,0.056231774,0.8500864,0.2749273&xid=3355. Record for Ruth Adams Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=544615303&indiv=try.
- 1266 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Blanche Eleanor Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18103093&indiv=try.
- 1267 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23 Oct 1982; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33715425/? article=ff9425a6-8aeb-432e-9d5f-751266c25608&focus=0.17301953,0.05992072,0.3334546,0.2905026 7&xid=3355. Record for Blanche E. Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668756851&indiv=try.
- 1268 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2520. Record for John Robert Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8883707&indiv=try.
- 1269 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 086501-089500. Record for Helen Elmira Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4210137&indiv=try.
- 1270 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph Eugene Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30379649&indiv=try.
- 1271 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 13 Dec 1997; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14674369/? article=0b6ee5a9-00aa-439e-80b7-307c3b9f0165&focus=0.17635575,0.067130625,0.3338133,0.2479 0533&xid=3355. Record for Ralph E. Sr. Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664827113&indiv=try.

1272 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 26 Sep 1969; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/538269944/? article=458e2b36-72f2-4535-9515article=458e2b36-72f2-4535-9515article=458e2b36-72f2-4535-9515-

a4f79b85657a&focus=0.11726684,0.02674488,0.23313276,0.21456781&xid=3355. Record for George W. Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=665639640&indiv=try.

- 1273 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Thomas Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=38004737&indiv=try.
- 1274 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 0040; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for George Adams. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51801503&indiv=try.
- 1275 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 8. Record for George Washington Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5295810&indiv=try.
- 1276 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 32-55. Record for Norman Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19192527&indiv=try.
- 1277 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Raymond Arthur Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33906815&indiv=try.
- 1278 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Roberta Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30481766&indiv=try.
- 1279 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147. Record for Hubert Campbell Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=7110827&indiv=try.
- 1280 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 26 (p. 292-end)-Vol 27 (p. 1-507, cont), 1915-1916; Roll: 0308S - Roll 18. Record for Reta M Blackburn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2145&h=1148943&indiv=try.
- 1281 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Akron Beacon Journal; Publication Date: 19 Oct 1967; Publication Place: Akron, Ohio, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/153485056/? article=e40300f7-8319-4407-be57e9783e5cd0f9&focus=0.14547293,0.40667647,0.26058045,0.5809302&xid=3355. Record for Hubert C. Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=533253931&indiv=try.
- 1282 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Akron, Summit, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03174; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 89-41A. Record for Hubert C Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=34123691&indiv=try.
- 1283 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Ohio; Registration County: Summit. Record for Hubert Campbell Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=18405182&indiv=try.
- 1284 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Hubert Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=35082098&indiv=try.

- 1285 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 147, 1954. Record for Donald Hubert Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=283312&indiv=try.
- 1286 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 67, 1933-1935. Record for Mary K Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1337464&indiv=try.
- 1287 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Kathryn Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14926225&indiv=try.
- 1288 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Elderton, Armstrong, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03422; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 3-20. Record for Paul F Walher. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25882101&indiv=try.
- 1289 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 0034; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Paul F Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51796296&indiv=try.
- 1290 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 023101-025650. Record for Sarah Jane Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=7467924&indiv=try.
- 1291 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9 Feb 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19774254/?article=351c3fe1e9b7-4091-8b8c-350f2d0c5f3d&focus=0.5035668,0.5495857,0.6670363,0.64314723&xid=3355. Record for Royden B. Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664849691&indiv=try.
- 1292 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur B Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=2185488&indiv=try.
- 1293 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2619. Record for Robert Finley Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8334060&indiv=try.
- 1294 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 0034; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Robert F Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51796301&indiv=try.
- 1295 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 32-48. Record for Robert Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19183860&indiv=try.
- 1296 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 15; Enumeration District: 32-69. Record for Robert Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239791232&indiv=try.
- 1297 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055501-058500. Record for Robert F Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=600759547&indiv=try.

1298	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations,
	Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA;
	Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 059001-062000.
	Record for Robert F Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=5164&h=602168697&indiv=try.

1299 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Sep 1971; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14603427/? article=44f719f7-1dc6-4c89ab3c-68492f50fa14&focus=0.74016756,0.063540444,0.8568712,0.31980976&xid=3355. Record for John B. Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=559319850&indiv=try.

- 1300 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William Moore. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=43478859&indiv=try.
- 1301 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: 12-0830 41f. Record for Miss Sara Jane Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=615601&indiv=try.
- 1302 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Sara Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=65132530&indiv=try.
- 1303 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 28/ Sep/ 1927; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19987018/?article=efa967c5e2dd-4a5d-aabc-5339a673ceb0&focus=0.14585388,0.4354958,0.2841847,0.48256645&xid=3398. Record for Blair George. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=303390563&indiv=try.
- 1304 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 7 Jan 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33724980/?article=7b08b827fc96-4d78-af81-956f79d550da&focus=0.010472649,0.07198261,0.16817637,0.30583534&xid=3355. Record for Harry T. Rankin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668757074&indiv=try.
- 1305 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Rayne, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 32-60. Record for James B George. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19201346&indiv=try.
- 1306 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 4; Enumeration District: 32-69. Record for James B George. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239790900&indiv=try.
- 1307 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for James Blair George. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168270&indiv=try.
- 1308 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21/ May/ 1958; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540601115/? article=ff8fafbb-6896-4c5da22c-0b9cfb696e4f&focus=0.14579955,0.070855364,0.26610878,0.38262105&xid=3398. Record for

Mr. James Blair George. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=56982517&indiv=try.

- 1309 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 26; Enumeration District: 32-62. Record for John B Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245425758&indiv=try.
- 1310 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2617. Record for John Benjamin Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8173467&indiv=try.
- 1311 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 13 Jan 1999; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526366572/? article=291dc3fb-0c32-4df7-8e2df4ac977ce05e&focus=0.021332016,0.06493947,0.19051886,0.3200297&xid=3355. Record for Helen Uber Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=624985272&indiv=try.
- 1312 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for Diane Scott Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168262&indiv=try.
- 1313 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elaine Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39191715&indiv=try.
- 1314 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for Helen Elaine Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168388&indiv=try.
- 1315 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1 Aug 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13248085/?article=7926cfb5affc-4ec2-9387-26ba7b6a4bc9&focus=0.24759978,0.06323946,0.36691418,0.22721334&xid=3355. Record for Elaine Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=569933229&indiv=try.
- 1316 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Helen Uber Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21593393&indiv=try.
- 1317 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 531; Certificate Number Range: 17701-20550. Record for Helen Scott Uber. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35068300&indiv=try.
- 1318 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2617. Record for Harry Clark Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8139086&indiv=try.
- 1319 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Clark Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1738824&indiv=try.
- 1320 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacqueline I Reed. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903488740&indiv=try.
- 1321 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacqueline I Reed. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903488741&indiv=try.

1322 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: Vault Bx 9211 .p45417 C42 V.2. Record for Cheryll Ann Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=796696&indiv=try.

1323 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Pittsburgh Press; Publication Date: 25/ Aug/ 1970; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/148684360/? article=4b16f311-b8ae-48c2-acbfobfdddefof5d8focus=0 15877768 0 25704044 0 27475607 0 352656038 vid=3308. Becord for Miss

cbfdddcfaf5d&focus=0.15877768,0.25704944,0.27475607,0.35265693&xid=3398. Record for Miss Cheryll Ann Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=23723862&indiv=try.

- 1324 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brownsville, Fayette, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03502; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 26-4. Record for Harry C Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19299194&indiv=try.
- 1325 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 093151-095700. Record for Marjorie Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6510187&indiv=try.
- 1326 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Cornplanter, Venango, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03616; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 61-7. Record for Della Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20140832&indiv=try.
- 1327 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 71; Enumeration District: 32-69. Record for Della Lytle. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239791270&indiv=try.
- 1328 Ancestry.com, Oregon, Death Index, 1898-2008 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Library; Oregon Death Index 1931-1941; Reel Title: State of Oregon Death Index; Year Range: 1991-2000. Record for Harry Fulton Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=5254&h=1050804&indiv=try.
- 1329 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for William Clare Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168289&indiv=try.
- 1330 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 330; Certificate Number Range: 102931-105750. Record for Harry Fulton Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3001273&indiv=try.
- 1331 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1530. Record for Harry Fulton Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8822701&indiv=try.
- 1332 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167642. Record for Roberta Raymond. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27618512&indiv=try.
- 1333 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2619. Record for Royden Blair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8357260&indiv=try.

- 1334 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 052051-054600. Record for Royden Blair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=607258366&indiv=try.
- 1335 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Royden Blair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1576667&indiv=try.
- 1336 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 8; Enumeration District: 32-63. Record for Royden B Walker. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=246565962&indiv=try.
- 1337 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Royden Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=65129318&indiv=try.
- 1338 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for Jerry Lee Walker. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168726&indiv=try.
- 1339 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Los Angeles; Date: 14 Jan 1997; Social Security: 198184638. Record for Roberta Erma Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=7684160&indiv=try.
- 1340 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 1; Enumeration District: 32-60. Record for Raymond C Walker. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=240349430&indiv=try.
- 1341 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Los Angeles; Date: 26 Nov 1972; Social Security: 159147176. Record for Raymond C Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=12409908&indiv=try.
- 1342 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2618. Record for Raymond Clair Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8964518&indiv=try.
- 1343 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Raymond Clair Walker. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1576524&indiv=try.
- 1344 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Desert Sun; Publication Date: 18 Feb 2016; Publication Place: Palm Springs, California, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/155408692/? article=1ed59483-2789-404e-9e20d3de282b0a68&focus=0.039111633,0.48505887,0.34895298,0.8029505&xid=3355. Record for Kathryn Jane Beck Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=662811005&indiv=try.
- 1345 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for Nancy Jane Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168600&indiv=try.
- 1346 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Kathryn Jane Beck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=153382&indiv=try.

- 1347 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 15; Enumeration District: 0103; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Ella-Bell Cramer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46155132&indiv=try.
- 1348 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 21B; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Ella Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50126026&indiv=try.
- 1349 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune Democrat; Publication Date: 1/ Nov/ 2011; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://tribune-democrat.com/obituaries/x783648397/lone-Mardis. Record for Ione Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=25330594&indiv=try.
- 1350 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Boyd Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44535054&indiv=try.
- 1351 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 038701-041550. Record for Harry McKinley Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5677573&indiv=try.
- 1352 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Harry McKinley Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15335764&indiv=try.
- 1353 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Ohio; Registration County: Cuyahoga; Roll: 1832070; Draft Board: 02. Record for Charles E Brackin. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=WW1draft&h=18653204&indiv=try.
- 1354 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: East Cleveland Ward 3, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1374; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 539; Image: 998. Record for Charles E Bracken. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1920usfedcen&h=33280458&indiv=try.
- 1355 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Leroy Theodore Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=44840748&indiv=try.
- 1356 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 273-01-3856; Issue State: Ohio; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Charles Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=6301587&indiv=try.
- 1357 Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records and Indexes, 1810-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County Archive; Cleveland, Ohio; Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1810-1973; Volume: Vol 182-183; Page: 435; Year Range: 1937 Aug - 1938 May. Record for Leona M Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=CuyahogaOHmarriages&h=2596590&indiv=try.
- 1358 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Certificate: 077187; Volume: 25812. Record for Charles E Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5763&h=4000073&indiv=try.
- 1359 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Cleveland Heights, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03049; Page: 16B; Enumeration District: 18-32. Record for Charles E Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=29424792&indiv=try.
- 1360 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: East Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Page: 21B; Enumeration District: 0600; FHL microfilm: 2341519. Record for Charles E Bracken. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=73247220&indiv=try.

- 1361 Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records and Indexes, 1810-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County Archive; Cleveland, Ohio; Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1810-1973; Volume: Vol 184-185; Page: 231; Year Range: 1938 May - 1938 Dec. Record for LeRoy T Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1876&h=1144980&indiv=try.
- 1362 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Leroy Theodore Bracken. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44840748&indiv=try.
- 1363 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Croyle, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 2011; Page: 14B; Enumeration District: 0027; FHL microfilm: 2341745. Record for Minnie Crum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50146327&indiv=try.
- 1365 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Cambria, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 13A; Enumeration District: 142. Record for Leve R Crusn. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71290898&indiv=try.
- 1366 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Levi Russell Crum. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=33590037&indiv=try.
- 1367 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1900; Census Place: Adams, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T623\_1387; Page: 35B; Enumeration District: 98.
- 1368 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System, 1926-1975; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Walter Henry Hawn. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1481481&indiv=try.
- 1369 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System, 1926-1975; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Harry J Seese. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3436840&indiv=try.
- 1370 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 192-10-3370; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Harry Seese. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=55991887&indiv=try.
- 1371 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria; Roll: 1877828; Draft Board: 2. Record for Jacob Ambrose Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=11280246&indiv=try.
- 1372 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Year: 1900; Census Place: Adams, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T623\_1387; Page: 35B; Enumeration District: 98.
- 1373 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=23618173&indiv=try.
- 1374 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriages, 1865-1950 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacob A. Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60062&h=766854&indiv=try.
- 1375 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Joliet, Carbon, Montana; Roll: T627\_2213; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 5-11. Record for Jacob A Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2442&h=78970273&indiv=try.

- 1376 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Births and Deaths, 1830-2011 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montans State Historical Society; Helena, Montana; FHL Roll: 25-12. Record for Jacob A Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61255&h=349887&indiv=try.
- 1377 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 5. Record for Jacob Ambrose Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=24788028&indiv=try.
- 1378 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Joliet, Carbon, Montana; Roll: m-t0627-02213; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 5-11. Record for Jacob A Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=78970273&indiv=try.
- 1379 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 24; Certificate Number Range: SB 2065 SB 5700. Record for Doris Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=900143820&indiv=try.
- 1380 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriage Records, 1865-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Wilbur W Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61375&h=209443&indiv=try.
- 1381 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriage Records, 1865-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Merle E Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61375&h=171795&indiv=try.
- 1382 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriages, 1865-1987 (Lehi, UT. USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana State Historical Society; Helena, Montana; Montana, County Marriages, 1865-1950. Record for Merle E. Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61578&h=540520&indiv=try.
- 1383 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 51; Certificate Number Range: 66 00001 66 02001. Record for Merle Eugene Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=82767&indiv=try.
- 1384 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Janice Larue Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26234066&indiv=try.
- 1385 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 50; Certificate Number Range: 65 03477 65 04691. Record for Jeanice LaRue McGee. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=900014857&indiv=try.
- 1386 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 36; Certificate Number Range: 59 010071 59 130035. Record for Jeanice McGee. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=900118082&indiv=try.
- 1387 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Adams, Cambria, Pennsylvania, ED 1, roll 2010, page, image 606.0. Record for Alberta Swope.
- 1388 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: 214-38-4065; Issue State: Maryland; Issue Date: 1956-1957.
- 1389 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Summerhill, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03457; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 11-150. Record for Joseph Swope. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20715917&indiv=try.

1390	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations,
	Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA;
	Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906-1963; Box Number: 2421; Certificate Number Range:
	011701-014550. Record for Joseph Elliott Swope. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=5164&h=15015350&indiv=try.

1391 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Pennsylvania, USA; Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1965; Certificate Number Range: 014001-017000. Record for Jeanetta Swope. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=3212735&indiv=try.

1392 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com.

1393 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.

1394 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com.

1395 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Registration Location: Allegheny County, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1852390; Draft Board: 13. Record for Michael Crawford Miller.

1396 Clawson Family Tree Book (Compiled by William Clawson).

1397 Bruce and Ginger Clawson.

- 1398 Keith William Clawson.
- 1399 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert A Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=2936021&indiv=try.
- 1400 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167603. Record for Bruce A Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11174187&indiv=try.
- 1401 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03628; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 65-17. Record for A Bruce Clawson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25338806&indiv=try.
- 1402 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: 399; Sheet Number: 6; Enumeration District: 65-26. Record for Bruce Bruce Clauson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=240639715&indiv=try.
- 1403 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46716.196
- 1404 Article on Bruce and Florence Clawson's 50th Wedding Anniversary, Ligonier Echo.
- 1405 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Westmoreland; Roll: 1926982; Draft Board: 5.
- 1406 Birth Certificate Alfred Bruce Clawson.
- 1407 Death Certificate Alfred Bruce Clawson.
- 1408 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 426. Record for Alfred Bruce Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7113853&indiv=try.
- 1409 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 048001-051000. Record for William Robert Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4733507&indiv=try.

1410 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16 Jan 1978; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13247101/? article=181dc024-e70b-47ee-bbeca570836d4f90&focus=0.14378034,0.048054833,0.26384482,0.31817&xid=3355. Record for Walter C.

Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664777449&indiv=try.

- 1411 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.111838.45
- 1412 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter Charles Warfel. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PAVetCompensationWWII&h=509466&indiv=try.
- 1413 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.111840.49
- 1414 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Walter C Warfel. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=VeterBurialC&h=1212730&indiv=try.
- 1415 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter Charles Warfel. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=33232276&indiv=try.
- 1416 Funeral Card, Schellhaas Funeral Home, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.
- 1417 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 169-03-0332; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for William B. Murphy. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=44443197&indiv=try.
- 1418 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Norman Eldrict Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=2993073&indiv=try.
- 1419 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norman Miller. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=1514543&indiv=try.
- 1420 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blairsville, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 0006; FHL microfilm: 2341779. Record for Norman E Miller. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51753125&indiv=try.
- 1421 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norman Albert Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16338849&indiv=try.
- 1422 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter George Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33966266&indiv=try.
- 1423 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 9. Record for Lela Belle Sullinger. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1481&indiv=try.
- 1424 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 196-18-3933; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Lela B. Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=42445455&indiv=try.
- 1425 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169440. Record for Everett Russell Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=116794101&indiv=try.
- 1426 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria; Roll: 1877829; Draft Board: 3. Record for Everett Russell Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=15331756&indiv=try.

- 1427 Mt. Hermon Cemetery, Cambria Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 1428 1930 Census, Blacklick Township, Cambria County, Pennsylvania.
- 1429 1930 Census, Altoona, Blair County, Pennsylvania.
- 1430 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for goldie viola miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=-980295395&indiv=try.
- 1431 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3518; Page: 14B; Enumeration District: 32-56. Record for John A Lambing. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1940usfedcen&h=19196568&indiv=try.
- 1432 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Mildred E Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2091992&indiv=try.
- 1433 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elmer A Empfield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=621645904&indiv=try.
- 1434 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16 Oct 1975; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544506571/? article=799f9de0-e8a1-4cf8-97b5bbbd7b1a724f&focus=0.37481388,0.0722113,0.4934563,0.333237&xid=3355. Record for Elmer A. Empfield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=548624918&indiv=try.
- 1435 1900 Census, Young Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 1436 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for McKinley H Stewart. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=628712686&indiv=try.
- 1437 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Mc Kinney Harvey Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1070299&indiv=try.
- 1438 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Young, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 26A; Enumeration District: 134. Record for Mckinney Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12306265&indiv=try.
- 1439 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Young, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 11B; Enumeration District: 0054; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for M H Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51818457&indiv=try.
- 1440 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 092501-095500. Record for Mrs Clara E Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4460600&indiv=try.
- 1441 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8/ Aug/ 1980; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/33650613/?article=bf53a1e1-db79-4f73-a310a17a0fcae870&focus=0.17811266,0.06403671,0.335543,0.24179648&xid=2378. Record for Lisle W. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=575529110&indiv=try.
- 1442 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1911; Box Number: 398; Certificate Number Range: Chester (Carr) - Juniata (Vanart). Record for Lisle Wm Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60484&h=3463038&indiv=try.

- 1443 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Samuel Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=40945113&indiv=try.
- 1444 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2432. Record for John Samuel Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8177526&indiv=try.
- 1445 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29/ Nov/ 1982; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/33545245/?article=01a31332-ed97-4b68-973da36d8d4b996f&focus=0.011476647,0.30636773,0.17454776,0.51325464&xid=2378. Record for John S. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669752458&indiv=try.
- 1446 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Carrie Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903949864&indiv=try.
- 1447 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 12/ Jul/ 1977; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/541138107/?article=4b6ad000-bcaa-474ca4ff-39e06e80940a&focus=0.25018087,0.04325242,0.37228847,0.26508242&xid=2378. Record for Carrie Campbell Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=665644809&indiv=try.
- 1448 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 32-23. Record for Carrie Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25321389&indiv=try.
- 1449 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2371. Record for Percy Raymond Snyder. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7863353&indiv=try.
- 1450 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Brush Valley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 0043; FHL microfilm: 1241415. Record for R J Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=52205651&indiv=try.
- 1451 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 101701-104550. Record for Sara Ellen Hill. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5734544&indiv=try.
- 1452 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harvey S Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2661643&indiv=try.
- 1453 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Harvey S Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1061201&indiv=try.
- 1454 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 30B; Enumeration District: 0033; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Harvey Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51795081&indiv=try.
- 1455 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: White, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03518; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 32-69. Record for Harvey S Snyder. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19222998&indiv=try.

1456 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893241; Draft Board: 2. Record for Haney Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=6482&h=10057647&indiv=try.

1457 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mildred Viola Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46265545&indiv=try.

- 1458 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Cora Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=27035210&indiv=try.
- 1459 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03516; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 32-10. Record for Cora M Henry. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25286511&indiv=try.
- 1460 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: New Kensington, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Page: 17A; Enumeration District: 0185; FHL microfilm: 2341892. Record for Cora Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=56931727&indiv=try.
- 1461 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1077. Record for Sandy Clarence Henry. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7330184&indiv=try.
- 1462 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Box Number: 2481; Certificate Number Range: 057001-059850. Record for Sandy Clarence Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14892877&indiv=try.
- 1463 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Thornton Delano Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16310246&indiv=try.
- 1464 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144437. Record for Joanne Charlotte Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28310175&indiv=try.
- 1465 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Essie Golda Wagner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=43417475&indiv=try.
- 1466 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 305; Certificate Number: 29702. Record for Wilbert Harry Wagner. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60484&h=3222186&indiv=try.
- 1467 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168810. Record for John M Wagner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11580543&indiv=try.
- 1468 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Thelma Eileen Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35656765&indiv=try.
- 1469 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 054001-057000. Record for Donald Fred Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4237392&indiv=try.

- 1470 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 039001-042000. Record for Virgil Merle Steward. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4254953&indiv=try.
- 1471 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2430. Record for Charles Edwin Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8688342&indiv=try.
- 1472 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926 - 1965. Record for Ruth Ardelle Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=146256&indiv=try.
- 1473 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893241; Draft Board: 2. Record for Merle Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=10054029&indiv=try.
- 1474 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 111301-114000. Record for Mary Elissa Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6786233&indiv=try.
- 1475 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary E Campbell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903949937&indiv=try.
- 1476 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Burrell, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 4A; Enumeration District: 96. Record for Ralph L Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12246060&indiv=try.
- 1477 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 0034; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Ralph L Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51797209&indiv=try.
- 1478 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 32-48. Record for Ralph Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19182842&indiv=try.
- 1479 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Jacob Paul Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1070013&indiv=try.
- 1480 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893241; Draft Board: 2. Record for Paul Jacob Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=10058207&indiv=try.
- 1481 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for J Paul Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=107634043&indiv=try.
- 1482 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Agnes M Thomas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903974276&indiv=try.
- 1483 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pittsburgh, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03661; Page: 6A; Enumeration District: 69-324. Record for Jacob P Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=21810531&indiv=try.

- 1484 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Pittsburgh, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Page: 24A; Enumeration District: 0216; FHL microfilm: 2341711. Record for Agnes Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=48537590&indiv=try.
- 1485 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Margaret Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25182767&indiv=try.
- 1486 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Agnes M Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=107634044&indiv=try.
- 1487 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Blairsville Ward 1, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 90. Record for Robert C Latimer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12235853&indiv=try.
- 1488 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Stewart Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=27476854&indiv=try.
- 1489 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert C Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=627476854&indiv=try.
- 1490 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert C Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=629796695&indiv=try.
- 1491 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 267; Film Title: 82 Wayne 118780-121999; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for Mr Robert Latimer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=1904102&indiv=try.
- 1492 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 277; Film Title: 82 Wayne 151360-154349; Film Description: Wayne (October 1935-January 1936). Record for E Louise Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=4597917&indiv=try.
- 1493 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 275; Film Title: 82 Wayne 144830-148099; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for Dorothy H Latimer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=4606145&indiv=try.
- 1494 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 304; Film Title: 82 Wayne 240060-243299; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for Mr John Stewart Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=1727169&indiv=try.
- 1495 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 347; Film Title: 82 Wayne 380750-384069; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for William A Latimer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=1433383&indiv=try.
- 1496 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 065501-068500. Record for Robert C Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1557303&indiv=try.
- 1497 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893240; Draft Board: 2. Record for Robert Carroll Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=15388618&indiv=try.

- 1498 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893241; Draft Board: 2. Record for Elder John Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=10057665&indiv=try.
- 1499 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of New Jersey; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1986. Record for John Elder Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=7415630&indiv=try.
- 1500 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60052925&indiv=try.
- 1501 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John E Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=29988150&indiv=try.
- 1502 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Trenton, Mercer, New Jersey; Roll: m-t0627-02434; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 27-30. Record for John E Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=136484660&indiv=try.
- 1503 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: Register 1920-1961; Accession Number: V MI46 T723er v. 3. Record for Steven John Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61048&h=1500435040&indiv=try.
- 1504 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: Register 1920-1961; Accession Number: V MI46 T723er v. 3. Record for Mary Agnes Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61048&h=1500435012&indiv=try.
- 1505 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: Register 1920-1961; Accession Number: V MI46 T723er v. 3. Record for Helen Pheresa Therman Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61048&h=1500435052&indiv=try.
- 1506 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Death Index, 1901-2017 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Surname Range: A-Z; Title: New Jersey Death Index, 2001-2017. Record for Agnes E Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61260&h=971930&indiv=try.
- 1507 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Agnes E. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=73070379&indiv=try.
- 1508 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Indiana; Roll: 1893241; Draft Board: 2. Record for George Hetrick Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6482&h=10057691&indiv=try.
- 1509 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War II draft cards (Fourth Registration) for the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for George Hetrick Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1069847&indiv=try.
- 1510 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George H Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=2110044&indiv=try.

- 1511 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03455; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 11-104. Record for George H Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=28477684&indiv=try.
- 1512 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 0076; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for George H Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50223449&indiv=try.
- 1513 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 018001-021000. Record for George Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=603626817&indiv=try.
- 1514 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16/ Sep/ 1982; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/33699846/?article=305e34bcddd0-4c5f-894e-831b9089ad4a&focus=0.17884022,0.6445995,0.33727163,0.9903299&xid=2378. Record for Harold E. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668756512&indiv=try.
- 1515 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Edward Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14534950&indiv=try.
- 1516 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173198. Record for Ralph Wesley Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12660286&indiv=try.
- 1517 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Marjorie Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60066244&indiv=try.
- 1518 Stewart Family File, Indiana County Historical Society.
- 1519 Ancestry.com, Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Michigan Department of Community Health, Division of Vital Records and Health Statistics; Lansing, MI, USA; Michigan, Marriage Records, 1867-1952; Film: 281; Film Title: 82 Wayne 164500-167750; Film Description: Wayne (Dates TBD). Record for Charlotte Wright. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9093&h=4790285&indiv=try.
- 1520 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2432. Record for James Wilfred Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8172676&indiv=try.
- 1521 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Washington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 11A; Enumeration District: 32-65. Record for James W Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19211666&indiv=try.
- 1522 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James W Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=639193736&indiv=try.
- 1523 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 016501-019500. Record for Mrs Ruth Anna Stuchell Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4379538&indiv=try.

1524 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18/ Aug/ 1990; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/20040600/?

article=78a02cfe-5e0b-4f7a-8fd8-6e8a8fb5ce2c&focus=0.00955198,0.534292,0.17767909,0.87793815 &xid=2378. Record for Ronald P. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664855582&indiv=try.

- 1525 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 081501-084500. Record for John Coburn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=5036907&indiv=try.
- 1526 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Altoona, Blair, Pennsylvania; Roll: 3751; Sheet Number: 71; Enumeration District: 69-82. Record for James A Lynch. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=235534610&indiv=try.
- 1527 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Askew-houser; Publication Place: Nanty Glo, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.askew-houser.com/funeral\_notice\_details.cfm?person\_id=2880. Record for Caroline Coburn VASAS Tine. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=501885783&indiv=try.
- 1528 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Nanty Glo, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 0092; FHL microfilm: 2341747. Record for Theodore Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50256706&indiv=try.
- 1529 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Herbert Marlin Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23367254&indiv=try.
- 1530 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168800. Record for Herbert Marlin Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11577800&indiv=try.
- 1531 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 065501-068500. Record for Theodore J Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=603699791&indiv=try.
- 1532 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 276. Record for Raymond Franklin Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=12927416&indiv=try.
- 1533 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 234-05-1421; Issue State: West Virginia; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Raymond F. Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=35382565&indiv=try.
- 1534 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Marriages Index, 1785-1971 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Raymond Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2538&h=254190&indiv=try.
- 1535 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Barboursville, Cabell, West Virginia; Roll: m-t0627-04397; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 6-2. Record for Raymond Lapool. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=145676393&indiv=try.
- 1536 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Florence Louise Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=13591947694&indiv=try.

- 1537 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Freda Louise Overdorf. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=38204487332&indiv=try.
- 1538 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Kathryn Markley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=40973535&indiv=try.
- 1539 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for June Emma Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=38396035438&indiv=try.
- 1540 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for Elmer H Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=VeterBurialC&h=243507&indiv=try.
- 1541 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Elmer H. Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=6355370407&indiv=try.
- 1542 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 196-07-8583; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for William Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=46802797&indiv=try.
- 1543 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for William James Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=28439145168&indiv=try.
- 1544 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 542-01-6874; Issue State: Oregon; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Virgil Overdorff. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=46802791&indiv=try.
- 1545 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Date: 1990-10-18. Record for Sylvia Juanita Layman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=CAdeath1940&h=4195630&indiv=try.
- 1546 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Gheen W. Layman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=22507564&indiv=try.
- 1547 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 714-03-4830; Issue State: Railroad Board (Issued Through); Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Floyd Gittings. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=ssdi&h=22401711&indiv=try.
- 1548 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Spokane, Spokane, Washington; Roll: T625\_1941; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 239; Image: 1229. Record for Lois L Oakley. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1920usfedcen&h=70951226&indiv=try.
- 1549 Ancestry.com, Washington, King County Delayed Births, 1869-1950 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Clarence Hubert Oakley. http://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=FS1WashingtonKingCoDelayedBirths&h=256179&indiv=try.
- 1550 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Chicago, Cook, Illinois; Roll: 421; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 0178; Image: 990.0; FHL microfilm: 2340156. Record for Clarence Oakley. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1930usfedcen&h=84832287&indiv=try.
- 1551 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Chicago Ward 6, Cook, Illinois; Roll: T624\_245; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 0318; FHL microfilm: 1374258. Record for Lillian M Key. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1910USCenIndex&h=168789948&indiv=try.
- 1552 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Creta K Hoover. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23369974&indiv=try.

- 1553 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 285. Record for Edward Kann. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=21377511&indiv=try.
- 1554 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for John C Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2545984&indiv=try.
- 1555 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: York County. Record for John C Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=19474901&indiv=try.
- 1556 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John C. Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=55597890&indiv=try.
- 1557 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Henry Bateman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2545978&indiv=try.
- 1558 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1401. Record for Steward Allen Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9172830&indiv=try.
- 1559 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Mount Wolf, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03643; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 67-59. Record for Stawart A Kunkler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=16863584&indiv=try.
- 1560 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Mount Wolf, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1667; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 74. Record for Stewart A Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=34701138&indiv=try.
- 1561 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jean Florence Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=19842465&indiv=try.
- 1562 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: York County. Record for Steward Allen Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=19477329&indiv=try.
- 1563 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Steward A. Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=34716829&indiv=try.
- 1564 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 22 Sep 1997; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/554983409/? article=aa67a839-e12a-4e59-824fc83beae24f3a&focus=0.18818013,0.6040518,0.3449274,0.75654507&xid=3355. Record for Florence R. Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=617001466&indiv=try.
- 1565 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gerald Stewart Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48029118&indiv=try.

- 1566 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 27 Dec 2003; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555751065/? article=0cdcfeb2-77b9-4dd8-92e7-2d10406b5ba6&focus=0.47906837,0.06335042,0.63016754,0.44865 578&xid=3355. Record for Gerald S. Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=635524619&indiv=try.
- 1567 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1401. Record for Wallace Samuel Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9172840&indiv=try.
- 1568 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wallace S Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=812964841&indiv=try.
- 1569 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: New Cumberland, Cumberland, Pennsylvania; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 0032; FHL microfilm: 2341759. Record for Sarah Z Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50814761&indiv=try.
- 1570 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1401. Record for John Byard Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9172585&indiv=try.
- 1571 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Susan Kunkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=34715048&indiv=try.
- 1572 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Springfield, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 12B; Enumeration District: 0076; FHL microfilm: 2341900. Record for Rebecca E Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57115456&indiv=try.
- 1573 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for George C. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3841777&indiv=try.
- 1574 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Lillie M. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=138495564&indiv=try.
- 1575 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 17 May 1969; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/386758135/? article=c3bbdd30e21b-4309-9646-51e5e62444da&focus=0.059619837,0.112507164,0.24305983,0.16742888&xid=3355. Record for Lillian M. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=534984875&indiv=try.
- 1576 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 013801-016350. Record for George C Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6296106&indiv=try.
- 1577 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 061001-064000. Record for Eli Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=602401849&indiv=try.

- 1578 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Daily; Publication Date: 27/ Jun/ 1901; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/81184972/?article=b005bdbb-55f9-450bbb6f-302fd7c2c121/5acf4a06-9cbd-4120-9e89-98c71ba3a12d&focus=0.19353059,0.6313931,0.347665 9,0.73382336&xid=3398. Record for Louise Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=123770172&indiv=try.
- 1579 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Louise Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42724552&indiv=try.
- 1580 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2424; Certificate Number Range: 020251-023100. Record for Eli Blouser Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15021519&indiv=try.
- 1581 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2452; Certificate Number Range: 100951-103800. Record for Eli Franklin Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14970000&indiv=try.
- 1582 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 16; Certificate Number Range: 044701-047850. Record for Eli Franklin Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=380620&indiv=try.
- 1583 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 8 Oct 1965; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/386754612/? article=f47a4207-5f01-456f-a843fa646fc312ec&focus=0.20696542,0.36432588,0.3869998,0.54330724&xid=3355. Record for Eli F. Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=530991460&indiv=try.
- 1584 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 144; Certificate Number Range: 032053-034900. Record for George Gordon Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=290350&indiv=try.
- 1585 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 14 Aug 1998; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555813978/? article=b13f74aa-008e-4372ba84-663be4aefa88&focus=0.18456432,0.5562237,0.34209952,0.7665815&xid=3355. Record for George C. Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=620547987&indiv=try.
- 1586 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Myrtle M Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33927640&indiv=try.
- 1587 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 326; Certificate Number Range: 090816-093935. Record for Myrtle May Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=3102824&indiv=try.
- 1588 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 18 Jul 1962; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/360018858/? article=bf2818a4-98ed-40a0-a006-

a63706998374&focus=0.43771243,0.40789467,0.6145923,0.6080705&xid=3355. Record for Mary Jane Heininger Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=523442500&indiv=try.

1589 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 16 Sep 1946; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/613922265/? article=9d24c945-04df-4640-9ec9-08d26b999ee8&focus=0.019161621,0.048981346,0.14908162,0.122 11131&xid=3355. Record for Mary Jane Heininger Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=781678126&indiv=try.

1590 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: North Hopewell, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 0056; FHL microfilm: 2341899. Record for Mary J Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57089981&indiv=try.

- 1591 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 080401-082950. Record for Amos Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6348804&indiv=try.
- 1592 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Truman Amos Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18071958&indiv=try.
- 1593 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Norman Martin Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14547751&indiv=try.
- 1594 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War li Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for John Benjamin Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1248782&indiv=try.
- 1595 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John B Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2344272&indiv=try.
- 1596 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 16B; Enumeration District: 0003; FHL microfilm: 2341898. Record for John B Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57032903&indiv=try.
- 1597 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: York County. Record for John Benj Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=18544802&indiv=try.
- 1598 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John B. Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2604073&indiv=try.
- 1599 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03641; Page: 1B; Enumeration District: 67-2. Record for John Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=18149245&indiv=try.
- 1600 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 303. Record for John J Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=4591740&indiv=try.
- 1601 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Jacob Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39243176&indiv=try.
- 1602 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 27 Feb 1989; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553917039/? article=13946264-ebeb-4f90b17d-01f3d2c93f72&focus=0.2687792,0.093565814,0.50115186,0.29539073&xid=3355. Record for John J. Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=587296222&indiv=try.

- 1603 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Samuel Fulton Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1248785&indiv=try.
- 1604 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 1 Jun 1943; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/65918004/? article=f9001c93-92e0-4c83-9aff-2bb9df2d4f6e&focus=0.2480549,0.68588406,0.4266134,0.9615887&x id=3355. Record for Samuel Fulton Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=6716510&indiv=try.
- 1605 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 0002; FHL microfilm: 2341898. Record for Samuel F Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57031600&indiv=try.
- 1606 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Evelyn May Blymire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902605962&indiv=try.
- 1607 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Samuel Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28668414&indiv=try.
- 1608 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 26 Oct 1970; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96396700/? article=e683018f-6859-438ab2c6-32b27b93af6a&focus=0.07646646,0.5302049,0.23522197,0.6737157&xid=3355. Record for Evelyn S. Blymire Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=559684794&indiv=try.
- 1609 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03641; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 67-3. Record for Elizabeth B Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=18151204&indiv=try.
- 1610 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Chanceford, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 0002; FHL microfilm: 2341898. Record for Elizabeth Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57031611&indiv=try.
- 1611 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 214; Certificate Number Range: 015528-018070. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=1869774&indiv=try.
- 1612 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 038501-041500. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=604893456&indiv=try.
- 1613 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2810850&indiv=try.
- 1614 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 8 Oct 1974; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/268652039/? article=30c3bdaa-3b80-432d-9ac2e7681e00414a&focus=0.21337646,0.7339719,0.31081957,0.78761965&xid=3355. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=665753660&indiv=try.

	Sources (cont.)
1615	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 7 Oct 1974; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/268644982/? article=6a408029-924b-4a9a-8a35- e6f5696de6c7&focus=0.20496751,0.33297956,0.30189353,0.5173697&xid=3355. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=753857533&indiv=try.
1616	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 000001-003040. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=601887475&indiv=try.
1617	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Emanuel Eveler. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=621635095&indiv=try.
1618	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=642710343&indiv=try.
1619	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Emanuel Eveler. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=641023283&indiv=try.
1620	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 7 Feb 1986; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553620834/? article=57694e2b-0223-4bbc-9a73-691e290a265f&focus=0.017906632,0.2325648,0.2683943,0.391827 23&xid=3355. Record for Clarence E. Sr. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=589316073&indiv=try.
1621	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 7 Apr 1986; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555733541/? article=4f55d2ae-57a0-4cd6-804f- ac3b7463a007&focus=0.1931799,0.22342609,0.50361544,0.3705848&xid=3355. Record for Alverta A. Trout FELTON. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=579278226&indiv=try.
1622	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Sunday News; Publication Date: 31 May 1992; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/613955495/? article=f6e0ef59- d790-4344-881b-5fca882d54dd&focus=0.33037278,0.46092016,0.48730132,0.75118965&xid=3355. Record for Luther WJ Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=781608312&indiv=try.
1623	Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 25/ Nov/ 2014; Publication Place: Wellsburg Rapids, New York, USA; URL: http://www.bestlifetributes.com/pages/show_content.php?

- Wellsburg Rapids, New York, USA; URL: http://www.bestlifetributes.com/pages/show\_content.php? siteid=129&action=1&value=12&menuitem=1378&obituaries\_action=2&obituar yid=164485. Record for Fern E. Eveler Shanbarger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=340288919&indiv=try.
- 1624 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1850244&indiv=try.
- 1625 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=18351140&indiv=try.
- 1626 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Howard Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60586296&indiv=try.

- 1627 Ancestry.com, Cook County, Illinois, Birth Certificates Index, 1871-1922 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Evelyn Elnor Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2545&h=985846&indiv=try.
- 1628 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Evelyn Elnore Lunsford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=36110534&indiv=try.
- 1629 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1988; Roll: 59. Record for Evelyn E Lunsford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=2847034&indiv=try.
- 1630 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Claude Warren Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=4253777&indiv=try.
- 1631 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Max Jenkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=7529537&indiv=try.
- 1632 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elma M Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=792658183&indiv=try.
- 1633 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Elma M Kyle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=1860885&indiv=try.
- 1634 Ancestry.com, U.S., Railroad Retirement Pension Index, 1934-1987 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, The National Archives at Atlanta; Morrow, Georgia; Records of the Railroad Retirement Board, 1934 - 1987; Record Group Number: 184. Record for F Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61597&h=996913&indiv=try.
- 1635 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Myrtle Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60590085&indiv=try.
- 1636 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Myrtle T Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=374774486&indiv=try.
- 1637 Ancestry.com, Web: Lake County, Ohio, U.S., Obituary Index, 1830-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Morley Library; Painesville, OH; Obituary Index; URL: https://www.morleylibrary.org/genealogy/index. Record for Beryl Rowe. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9247&h=142367&indiv=try.
- 1638 Ancestry.com, Web: Lake County, Ohio, U.S., Obituary Index, 1830-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Morley Library; Painesville, OH; Obituary Index; URL: https://www.morleylibrary.org/genealogy/index. Record for Alonzo E. Rowe. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9247&h=141519&indiv=try.
- 1639 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Births and Christenings Index, 1774-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Basil Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2541&h=736721&indiv=try.
- 1640 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Atwater, Portage, Ohio; Roll: T625\_1427; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 84. Record for Henry N Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6061&h=27451996&indiv=try.
- 1641 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for B P Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=3167723&indiv=try.
- 1642 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Della Mowen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=903985999&indiv=try.

- 1643 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Chicago, Cook, Illinois; Roll: 6039; Page: 6; Enumeration District: 103-1780. Record for John M Pierson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=219407812&indiv=try.
- 1644 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Pauline M. Pierson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=48984658&indiv=try.
- 1645 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John Pierson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=48982547&indiv=try.
- 1646 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Illinois, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1414. Record for John M Pierson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=300838253&indiv=try.
- 1647 Ancestry.com, 1910 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1910; Census Place: Franklin, Kosciusko, Indiana; Roll: T624\_358; Page: 5a; Enumeration District: 0068; FHL microfilm: 1374371. Record for Alva Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7884&h=193177115&indiv=try.
- 1648 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Indiana, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 774. Record for Russell Leroy Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=41184760&indiv=try.
- 1649 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The South Bend Tribune; Publication Date: 14 Jan 1988; Publication Place: South Bend, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/518774781/? article=4a3437da-b8a6-4b0c-a6e2f31908569f6a&focus=0.02770115,0.50486094,0.20040894,0.65023285&xid=3355. Record for Russell L Swihart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=583815753&indiv=try.
- 1650 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3 Dec 2003; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/527910033/? article=f7826a28-4e16-49d1-9adcb5aaa37dde1a&focus=0,0.05191469,0.16382252,0.42566648&xid=3355. Record for Orval Clair McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=636095985&indiv=try.
- 1651 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Courier-Express; Publication Date: 21/ Jun/ 1976; Publication Place: Dubois, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/16807655/?article=dde81405c7c1-4729-85b7-73fc5a346354&focus=0.25126764,0.25915226,0.62241405,0.6552868&xid=3398. Record for Linda Sue McCloskey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=9630598&indiv=try.
- 1652 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Rayne, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 32-58. Record for William Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19198777&indiv=try.
- 1653 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 752. Record for William Hezakiah Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6933019&indiv=try.

	Sources (cont.)
1654	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Dec 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33583919/? article=0e5f5a87-4a0c-427f-9b37-42344ec86e23&focus=0.17722315,0.06346715,0.33758911,0.35143 766&xid=3355. Record for Virginia' Fetterman Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=577620327&indiv=try.
1655	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ Sep/ 1960; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541794178/? article=868b14c5-595c-40df-bdee- e43456cde19a&focus=0.37991288,0.010555439,0.6171136,0.6669548&xid=3398. Record for Mr. William Lee Fetter-Man. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=91736855&indiv=try.
1656	Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144494. Record for Thomas Newton Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12011871&indiv=try.
1657	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Virginia Colgan Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46267004&indiv=try.
1658	Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Cherryhill, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03517; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 32-25. Record for Margaret McCombs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25694025&indiv=try.
1659	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3 Sep 1982; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33698004/? article=32615dc0-2e19-469f-a4a2- da0892b44375&focus=0.17426673,0.3041533,0.3322575,0.5320961&xid=3355. Record for Zenas H. McCombs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669263694&indiv=try.
1660	Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1625. Record for Zenas Harvie Mc Combs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi- bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6950050&indiv=try.
1661	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 293; Certificate Number Range: 207220-209364. Record for Harrey Zenas McCombs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=708342&indiv=try.
1662	Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of

- 1662 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Zenas H McCombs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2183497&indiv=try.
- 1663 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Dale C Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=4241145&indiv=try.
- 1664 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Chicago Sun-Times; Publication Date: 18/ Jun/ 2010; Publication Place: Coolville, Ohio, USA; URL: http://obit.memorialobituaries.com/obitdisplay.html? id=797984&listing=All. Record for Mary Jane Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2190&h=3552315&indiv=try.
- 1665 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Lois Jean Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=904337341&indiv=try.

1666 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 752. Record for Orvie Melvin Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6930411&indiv=try.

1667 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https:// www.indianagazette.com/news/obituaries/alverda-fetterman,25299843/. Record for Alverda M. Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=503740910&indiv=try.

- 1668 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 021601-024150. Record for James C Poole. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605595829&indiv=try.
- 1669 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, bowserfh; Publication Place: Homer City, PA, USA; URL: http://www.bowserfh.com/notices/Sandra-Poole. Record for Sandra Poole. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=1202509451&indiv=try.
- 1670 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James C Poole. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1407836&indiv=try.
- 1671 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James C. Poole. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=89094123&indiv=try.
- 1672 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Laredo Times; Publication Date: 28 Oct 1897; Publication Place: Laredo, Texas, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/36304311/? article=8cc9e95a-5484-4310-8bbe-87d080b405a6&focus=0.27222964,0.6325071,0.39181972,0.74528 426&xid=3355. Record for Clarence E. Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=592088642&indiv=try.
- 1673 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clarence Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=56305495&indiv=try.
- 1674 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24 May 1974; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14236412/? article=07fc9a38-c86a-43cb-980eba98a6620c33&focus=0.7458129,0.31955284,0.86592054,0.53515077&xid=3355. Record for Effie Viola Weaver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664812572&indiv=try.
- 1675 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 20 Jun 2001; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19806866/? article=6c3950db-7b25-415a-8d43bb12faf0a1e5&focus=0.18663143,0.21806943,0.34681612,0.36490485&xid=3355. Record for Irvin L. Weaver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=753854137&indiv=try.
- 1676 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Hazel Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=150024089&indiv=try.
- 1677 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16 Oct 2005; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33604527/? article=d8cbf049-f4fd-458abd94-1f2191779b60&focus=0.33721098,0.37852475,0.49747747,0.5323659&xid=3355. Record for Hazel Shaffer Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669256018&indiv=try.

- 1678 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Hazel Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=30839619&indiv=try.
- 1679 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2260. Record for Noble Vincent Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7936103&indiv=try.
- 1680 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Noble V Shaffer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2790685&indiv=try.
- 1681 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruth Estella Reichard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=3233562&indiv=try.
- 1682 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Horton, Elk, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03499; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 24-8. Record for Ruth Reichard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2442&h=22682705&indiv=try.
- 1683 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ruth Reichard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=51335975&indiv=try.
- 1684 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 025001-028000. Record for Ruth Shields. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=753174944&indiv=try.
- 1685 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2057. Record for Andrew George Reichard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7880363&indiv=try.
- 1686 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 545; Certificate Number Range: 58351-61200. Record for Andrew George Reichard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35111837&indiv=try.
- 1687 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Andrew Reichard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=51334924&indiv=try.
- 1688 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for Duaine D Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7790932&indiv=try.
- 1689 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 22 Feb 2001; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521264116/? article=a293ff6b-5e90-484a-9c4c-1aaab5fc68f3&focus=0.17532775,0.43984932,0.33619794,0.677004 3&xid=3355. Record for Viola A. Empfield Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=631087468&indiv=try.
- 1690 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Viola Agnes Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35690454&indiv=try.

- 1691 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 463; Certificate Number Range: 41101-44100. Record for Viola A Empfield. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35298519&indiv=try.
- 1692 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for Norman David Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7794879&indiv=try.
- 1693 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8/ Nov/ 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544466610/?article=09ca4e7ee6ec-44f1-87ef-3e7c56315d77&focus=0.14138062,0.41400963,0.38659346,0.75121623&xid=3398. Record for Mr. David Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=27156903&indiv=try.
- 1694 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Dorothy R. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91005539&indiv=try.
- 1695 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for Donald Toner Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7790931&indiv=try.
- 1696 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Toner Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1151778&indiv=try.
- 1697 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Evelyn Ferrier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=19057624&indiv=try.
- 1698 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Alta Z. Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=15805766&indiv=try.
- 1699 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2584; Certificate Number Range: 096901-099750. Record for George P. Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15278670&indiv=try.
- 1700 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for George P Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=915004&indiv=try.
- 1701 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George P Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=208465&indiv=try.
- 1702 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 405. Record for George Plotner Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=455499&indiv=try.
- 1703 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 614. Record for George Plotner Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9080358&indiv=try.

- 1704 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George P Dixon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=803119638&indiv=try.
- 1705 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2455. Record for Melvin Charles Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7794871&indiv=try.
- 1706 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Stonycreek, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03457; Page: 3A; Enumeration District: 11-147B. Record for Melvin C Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=20706807&indiv=try.
- 1707 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Melvin C. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60589796&indiv=try.
- 1708 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Melvin Charles Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=4594384&indiv=try.
- 1709 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indianapolis Star; Publication Date: 1 Oct 1999; Publication Place: Indianapolis, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/107617887/? article=67b523b1-ea3b-42c9-8b91e134b7a77913&focus=0.4991082,0.2334334,0.6528993,0.2953204&xid=3355. Record for N. Eileen Coolbaugh Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=620189608&indiv=try.
- 1710 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Death Certificates; Year: 1999; Roll: 18. Record for N. Eileen Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=4362941&indiv=try.
- 1711 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for John J Hoover. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=152563276&indiv=try.
- 1712 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Shirley Strong. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=1843343&indiv=try.
- 1713 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Darwin F Basil. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=106463087&indiv=try.
- 1714 Ancestry.com, Web: Lake County, Ohio, U.S., Obituary Index, 1830-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Darwin F Basil. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9247&h=36442&indiv=try.
- 1715 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Darwin F Basil. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1403356&indiv=try.
- 1716 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Sun-Telegraph; Publication Date: 2/ Apr/ 1944; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524594082/? article=458bf16a-375a-4b0b-91ae-65e609cb9709&focus=0.49117672,0.39238513,0.6076235,0.480246 54&xid=3398. Record for Miss Lucy Elizabeth Prank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=312063009&indiv=try.

- 1717 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 12/ May/ 1944; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/90008006/? article=d1bc52bd-678f-4f00-9997-320185721b8d&focus=0.021347504,0.519436,0.18002847,0.581321 95&xid=3398. Record for Lucy Elizabeth Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=106202353&indiv=try.
- 1718 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144408. Record for Ernest R Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=164678783&indiv=try.
- 1719 Ancestry.com, U.S. City Directories, 1821-1989 (Beta) (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), www.ancestry.com, Record for E Rusch Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2469&h=185778149&indiv=try.
- 1720 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1493. Record for Ernest Rusch Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9169522&indiv=try.
- 1721 Ancestry.com, California Death Index, 1940-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), www.ancestry.com, Place: Riverside; Date: 31 Dec 1991; Social Security: 200206741. Record for Ernest Rusch Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5180&h=4361826&indiv=try.
- 1722 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ernest Rusch Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35746458&indiv=try.
- 1723 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ernest R. Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1169415&indiv=try.
- 1724 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, tributesPA; Publication Place: City, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// www.tributes.com/obituary/print\_selections/19555985?type=1. Record for E Rusch Lochhead. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=503298162&indiv=try.
- 1725 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for E. Rusch Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37132937&indiv=try.
- 1726 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for E R Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=374856999&indiv=try.
- 1727 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Wayne Lee Jr Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=61361083&indiv=try.
- 1728 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2500. Record for Wannie Lee Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8039022&indiv=try.
- 1729 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wannie L. Jr. Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1678792&indiv=try.
- 1730 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2499. Record for Richard Strong Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8172939&indiv=try.

- 1731 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169636. Record for Eleanor A Mandrick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28289479&indiv=try.
- 1732 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Strong Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1678434&indiv=try.
- 1733 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune Democrat; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// www.tribdem.com/obituaries/eleanor-m-taylor/article\_d20f3056-3bb1-11e5-a12d-53df595a4914.html. Record for Eleanor M Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=500186872&indiv=try.
- 1734 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2500. Record for Todd James Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8036281&indiv=try.
- 1735 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Todd J Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=124635629&indiv=try.
- 1736 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Todd J Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=346874021&indiv=try.
- 1737 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Todd James Taylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=376959380&indiv=try.
- 1738 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169648. Record for Paul Thomas Abram. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11863158&indiv=try.
- 1739 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Paul T Abram. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=262661681&indiv=try.
- 1740 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for George H. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1151789&indiv=try.
- 1741 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Death Index, 1901-2017 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Surname Range: A-Z; Title: New Jersey Death Index, 2001-2017. Record for George Hotham Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61260&h=605343&indiv=try.
- 1742 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Register; Publication Date: 16/ Aug/ 1989; Publication Place: Shrewsbury, New Jersey, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/517722825/?article=fed6cfe5ce1e-4866-9a93-cae8b5019482&focus=0.021579064,0.04610521,0.2658663,0.50711733&xid=3398. Record for Miss Sarah Batcheldcr Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=54567549&indiv=try.
- 1743 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Asbury Park Press; Publication Date: 17/ Jan/ 1990; Publication Place: Asbury Park, New Jersey, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/144941844/? article=4224b81b-6716-47b6-8af2e739ecd09640&focus=0.8239276,0.52344704,0.96616894,0.94335425&xid=3398. Record for Sarah Batchelder Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=46446032&indiv=try.
- 1744 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 18/ Sep/ 2020; Publication Place: Glenshaw, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.neelyfuneralhome.com/obituary/Paul-M-Auman. Record for Paul M. Auman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=268792276&indiv=try.

- 1745 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul M Auman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=201838&indiv=try.
- 1746 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Paul M Auman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=617581&indiv=try.
- 1747 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Stephen J Karakashian. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=245670910&indiv=try.
- 1748 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: 07-0328 45c. Record for Stephen John Karakashin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=834715&indiv=try.
- 1749 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Marlene Lenore Wiesner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=17367934&indiv=try.
- 1750 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry A Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=646308749&indiv=try.
- 1751 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry A Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=642830985&indiv=try.
- 1752 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ruth Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=26950498&indiv=try.
- 1753 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ruth Marion Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=1715788&indiv=try.
- 1754 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03454; Page: 23B; Enumeration District: 11-77. Record for Roberta Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=21156887&indiv=try.
- 1755 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 229. Record for Harry Ansley Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5906482&indiv=try.
- 1756 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Harry Ansley Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=2728700&indiv=try.
- 1757 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 172-03-1426; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Harry A. Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=26944755&indiv=try.
- 1758 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harry A. Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=26944755&indiv=try.
- 1759 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Florida Today; Publication Date: 27 Jan 1988; Publication Place: Cocoa, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/175052043/?article=96a5e73fc6d8-44c5-b8b0-9d4f76fd4c92&focus=0.48352712,0.034881257,0.967519,0.123873636&xid=3355. Record for Harry Ansley Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=582520737&indiv=try.
- 1760 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169088. Record for Samuel A Cable. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11676047&indiv=try.

- 1761 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 094201-096650. Record for Samuel Cable. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=4302254&indiv=try.
- 1762 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gloria C Arnold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=851384&indiv=try.
- 1763 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Renaissance FH; Publication Place: Raleigh, North Carolina, USA. Record for Gloria Miller Arnold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=502311130&indiv=try.
- 1764 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gloria E Arnold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=264437406&indiv=try.
- 1765 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 339. Record for Samuel Albert Cable. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7394342&indiv=try.
- 1766 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alvin Joe Arnold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=36429497&indiv=try.
- 1767 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards for Tennessee, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 8. Record for Alvin Joe Arnold. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=201441519&indiv=try.
- 1768 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Constance Minniti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42729753&indiv=try.
- 1769 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, St. Louis Post-Dispatch; Publication Date: 20/ Jun/ 1965; Publication Place: St. Louis, Missouri, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/142281668/?article=26e1f42bf5f2-42c1-9f04-828c27cd87a5&focus=0.2558095,0.4662749,0.37741953,0.5424941&xid=3398. Record for Michael E. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=109718344&indiv=try.
- 1770 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Eleanor Anne Flynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=15978000&indiv=try.
- 1771 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Death Records, 1968-2015 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2021), Ancestry.com, Missouri Dept. of Health & Senior Services; Jefferson City, Missouri; Missouri Death Index, 1968 - 2015. Record for Eleanor A Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62145&h=2377655&indiv=try.
- 1772 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 20/ Mar/ 1935; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/9805180/?article=c334b272ca34-4d64-b47f-cdf6438d4a66&focus=0.5649103,0.5221578,0.70201784,0.5952838&xid=3398. Record for Robert Gail Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=26754166&indiv=try.
- 1773 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142171. Record for Irene Claire Hinton Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28633117&indiv=try.

- 1774 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Jun 1996; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33647698/?article=1e905295f84b-47eb-a625-4de6348df2d8&focus=0.014250023,0.32444313,0.17616242,0.50345707&xid=3355. Record for Robert G. Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=669260679&indiv=try.
- 1775 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 32-67. Record for Robert G Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19214915&indiv=try.
- 1776 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142403. Record for Irene Claire Hinton Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29245272&indiv=try.
- 1777 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 549; Certificate Number Range: 70201-73050. Record for Robert Gale Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35124620&indiv=try.
- 1778 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1108. Record for Robert Gail Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7094485&indiv=try.
- 1779 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173012. Record for Estella Mae Ross Leaf. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28656098&indiv=try.
- 1780 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1727. Record for Terry Willis Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9201666&indiv=try.
- 1781 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Terry Willis Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=628580&indiv=try.
- 1782 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Terry W. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1433092&indiv=try.
- 1783 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2518; Certificate Number Range: 034201-037050. Record for Stella C. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15086428&indiv=try.
- 1784 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173169. Record for Edward Gilbert Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12591255&indiv=try.
- 1785 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for James Arthur Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=234608&indiv=try.
- 1786 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James A Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1276075&indiv=try.

- 1787 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The News Journal; Publication Date: 16/ Nov/ 1967; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/162298689/?article=b830938bc4ff-414c-b45e-fc4e8c8aaf1e&focus=0.56584764,0.7774257,0.69820267,0.9759151&xid=3398. Record for Miss Kathleen Ann Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=4022847&indiv=try.
- 1788 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 24/ May/ 2014; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/ delawareonline/obituary.aspx?n=james-w-miller-butch&pid=171101095. Record for James W. Sr. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=270277755&indiv=try.
- 1789 Fort Palmer Cemetery, Fairfield Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania.
- 1790 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Della Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42309200&indiv=try.
- 1791 Ancestry.com, Web: Wilmington, Delaware, U.S., Catholic Diocese Cemeteries Index, 1876-2012 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2013), Ancestry.com, Record for Della A. Miller. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70648&h=79911&indiv=try.
- 1792 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edith M. Hopkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=78511087&indiv=try.
- 1793 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Edith M. Hopkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=179133329&indiv=try.
- 1794 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 1/ Apr/ 2013; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/delawareonline/obituary.aspx?n=harry-ahopkins&pid=163930323. Record for Harry A. Jr. Hopkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=7545&h=205898482&indiv=try.
- 1795 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for William Paul Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=7325400&indiv=try.
- 1796 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nellie Marie Deemer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=40962783&indiv=try.
- 1797 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1719. Record for John Homer Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7152520&indiv=try.
- 1798 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com.
- Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Glen C Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=627903&indiv=try.
- 1800 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1715. Record for Glen Charles Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=5434862&indiv=try.
- 1801 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Glenn Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1429711&indiv=try.

- 1802 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bessie V Lear. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=778688305&indiv=try.
- 1803 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Sara Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42544515&indiv=try.
- 1804 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nick Patrick Saltarelli. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1625613&indiv=try.
- 1805 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2175. Record for Nick Patrick Saltarelli. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8881508&indiv=try.
- 1806 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nick Saltarelli. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18076733&indiv=try.
- 1807 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Anna K Deal. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91629899&indiv=try.
- 1808 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 553. Record for James Laird Deal. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8801561&indiv=try.
- 1809 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for James Laird Deal. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=89620933&indiv=try.
- 1810 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 163-24-4800; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Robert W. Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=42526021&indiv=try.
- 1811 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1726. Record for Robert Wayne Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8997450&indiv=try.
- 1812 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Ralph Lynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1514224&indiv=try.
- 1813 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, News Journal, The; Publication Date: 16/ May/ 2006; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: http://miva.delawareonline.com/miva/cgi-bin/miva?obits.mv+60110. Record for Carrie Lou Finch Finch. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=11130286&indiv=try.
- 1814 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1528. Record for Donald Ralph Lynn. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7214618&indiv=try.
- 1815 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1528. Record for Donald Ralph Lynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7214618&indiv=try.

- 1816 Ancestry.com, U.S., Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis, MO; St. Louis, MO, USA; Applications for Headstones, 1/1/1925 - 6/30/1970; NAID: NAID 596118; Record Group Number: 92; Record Group Title: Records of the Office of the Quartermaster General. Record for Donald Ralph Lynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2375&h=3038163&indiv=try.
- 1817 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Morning News; Publication Date: 16 May 1963; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/155434747/? article=cc9f2776-36a6-400f-89e1-2d786b9300f9&focus=0.15244235,0.7277542,0.26885659,0.8185844 &xid=3355. Record for Donald R. Lynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=521764619&indiv=try.
- 1818 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168307. Record for Paul H Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11406639&indiv=try.
- 1819 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul H Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=632216607&indiv=try.
- 1820 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1241. Record for Paul Henry Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9058849&indiv=try.
- 1821 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul H Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=7378641&indiv=try.
- 1822 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Paul Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=31735282&indiv=try.
- 1823 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Meredith Jane Whaley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902771921&indiv=try.
- 1824 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 070051-072600. Record for Thelma C Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6864653&indiv=try.
- 1825 Kathie Raye Clawson.
- 1826 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Meredith June Whaley. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18096898&indiv=try.
- 1827 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Alfred Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=General-9279&h=12332719&indiv=try.
- 1828 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Zearld Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=885361&indiv=try.
- 1829 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 426. Record for William Zearld Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7097373&indiv=try.
- 1830 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William Z Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184389238&indiv=try.

1831 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Aug 2003; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522711956/? article=af1e48d1-1dce-435a-989a-

ddd2b01f3fa4&focus=0.018225968,0.5870286,0.19062796,0.9337769&xid=3355. Record for Paul Thomas Jr. Lowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=635409130&indiv=try.

- 1832 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia. Record for Wanda Lea Lear. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28176812&indiv=try.
- 1833 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Edna Grace Moyer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8750&h=2182032&indiv=try.
- 1834 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Edna Grace Moyer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=4557174&indiv=try.
- 1835 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ralph James Moyer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16300980&indiv=try.
- 1836 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1786. Record for Ralph James Moyer. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7621803&indiv=try.
- 1837 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Lou O'Shell. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=47110715&indiv=try.
- 1838 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 320. Record for Glenn Francis Burkett. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7572761&indiv=try.
- 1839 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Record for Guy Henry Burkett. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=pubmembertrees&h=120002495897&indiv=try.
- 1840 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Place: Clearwater, Florida, USA; Web edition: http://tributes.com/show/Glen-F-Burkett-94974337. Record for Glen Burkett. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=USCemFuneral&h=189350885&indiv=try.
- 1841 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 10/ Dec/ 1949; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/10074362/?article=6db6f980-44c7-4e6ea162-9163176cd699&focus=0.14623429,0.060556367,0.38320476,0.41777602&xid=3398. Record for Miss Phanuel Jean Lear. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=27512977&indiv=try.
- 1842 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03518; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 32-67. Record for Bessie V Lear. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19214525&indiv=try.
- 1843 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2033. Record for John Alexander Ramsey. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7760203&indiv=try.
- 1844 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Legacy; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/bradfordera/obituary.aspx?n=johnramsey&pid=177237325. Record for John A. Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=501857092&indiv=try.
- 1845 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Harry Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272722982&indiv=try.

- 1846 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harry R Ramsey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91988807&indiv=try.
- 1847 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Florida, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 318. Record for Truman Orren Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=12297501&indiv=try.
- 1848 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Truman O Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=3009634&indiv=try.
- 1849 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, State Archive, Tallahassee and Clerk of Courts; Various Counties; County Marriages, 1934-1964. Record for Truman O Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61369&h=423646&indiv=try.
- 1850 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Tavares, Lake, Florida; Roll: 5370; Page: 13; Enumeration District: 35-25. Record for Truman O Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=82372241&indiv=try.
- 1851 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Fannie Lois Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=3009618&indiv=try.
- 1852 Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Marriage License Indexes, 1907-2018 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York City Municipal Archives; New York, New York; Borough: Brooklyn. Record for Dorothy I Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61406&h=9410782&indiv=try.
- 1853 Ancestry.com, New York, New York, Extracted Marriage Index, 1866-1937 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy I Morehead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9105&h=4849565&indiv=try.
- 1854 Ancestry.com, Web: Obituary Daily Times Index, 1995-2012 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy I Dillard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=70050&h=11903729&indiv=try.
- 1855 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy I Dillard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=128335977&indiv=try.
- 1856 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Edwin Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=58329820&indiv=try.
- 1857 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, State Archive, Tallahassee and Clerk of Courts; Various Counties; County Marriages, 1930-1946. Record for Elinor Grace Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61369&h=901177200&indiv=try.
- 1858 Ancestry.com, California, Divorce Index, 1966-1984 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Elinor G Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1141&h=4005245&indiv=try.
- 1859 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, State Archive, Tallahassee and Clerk of Courts; Various Counties; County Marriages, 1940-1954. Record for Susan J Moorhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61369&h=901179147&indiv=try.
- 1860 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 15/ Oct/ 2012; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.wharrisfuneralhome.com/obits/obituary.php? id=212430. Record for Harold R. Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=169752541&indiv=try.

- 1861 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harold R Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=92757334&indiv=try.
- 1862 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Death Records, 1912-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, VA, USA; Virginia, Deaths, 1912-2014. Record for Donajean M Bush. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9278&h=1638375&indiv=try.
- 1863 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Lois A Mursch. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903790550&indiv=try.
- 1864 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA, USA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 039151-042000. Record for Hilbert Milliron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=606281006&indiv=try.
- 1865 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lois Adell Mursch. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42790218&indiv=try.
- 1866 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Jack W. Mason. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=39535164&indiv=try.
- 1867 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, VA, USA; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142059. Record for James Charles Salsgiver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11957545&indiv=try.
- 1868 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Gail M Salsgiver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=129076742&indiv=try.
- 1869 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Lillian M. Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903078418&indiv=try.
- 1870 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 107801-11110. Record for James Harrison Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=2489419&indiv=try.
- 1871 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 078691-081900. Record for Edith P Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=2347194&indiv=try.
- 1872 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 574; Certificate Number Range: 142951-145800. Record for Edna Elizabeth Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35203391&indiv=try.
- 1873 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: North Braddock, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03413; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 2-400. Record for Mary Orline Hart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=27190487&indiv=try.
- 1874 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Olive Hart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902947597&indiv=try.

- 1875 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 106001-109000. Record for Laura Jane March. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4015845&indiv=try.
- 1876 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2588; Certificate Number Range: 108301-111150. Record for William Wesley Sr Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15289977&indiv=try.
- 1877 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Betty Mae Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18103715&indiv=try.
- 1878 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101172892. Record for Betty Mae Marsh Pressler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28430527&indiv=try.
- 1879 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Betty May Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903064685&indiv=try.
- 1880 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nellie Blanche Marsh. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=13178853&indiv=try.
- 1881 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Carrie May Crookshank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902623209&indiv=try.
- 1882 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 109; Sheet Number: 7; Enumeration District: 11-72. Record for Ralph Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237650815&indiv=try.
- 1883 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055801-058650. Record for Ralph Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7215969&indiv=try.
- 1884 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Ralph Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2443851&indiv=try.
- 1885 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085971-089710. Record for Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=1415034&indiv=try.
- 1886 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 080121-083340. Record for Joe Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=602363603&indiv=try.
- 1887 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 084301-087150. Record for Joseph Schilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6710374&indiv=try.

Page 607

1888 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1574; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 122. Record for Joseph Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12291146&indiv=try.

1889 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 2B; Enumeration District: 0040; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Joe Schilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51801048&indiv=try.

1890 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 004501-007500. Record for Lily Burr Shelling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=955876&indiv=try.

- 1891 Gary Merle Clawson, Jr.
- 1892 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Tessie Willimia Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=34008286&indiv=try.
- 1893 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 231; Certificate Number Range: 056308-058346. Record for Tessie W. Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=754104&indiv=try.
- 1894 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Fred Peter Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18099015&indiv=try.
- 1895 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Joseph Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=977618&indiv=try.
- 1896 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, WWI Veterans Service and Compensation Files, 1917-1919, 1934-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Archie G Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60884&h=1430402&indiv=try.
- 1897 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 009601-012450. Record for Mary Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6769607&indiv=try.
- 1898 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for David Ray Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26903174&indiv=try.
- 1899 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for James R Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3526609&indiv=try.
- 1900 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Elmer Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2628651&indiv=try.
- 1901 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Cambria, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 15B; Enumeration District: 142. Record for Elmer Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71291149&indiv=try.
- 1902 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Shirley Ann Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26854628&indiv=try.
- 1903 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 072001-075000. Record for Velma Esther Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6452915&indiv=try.

- 1904 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Elmer Russell Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3322952&indiv=try.
- 1905 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Philipsburg, Centre, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03463; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 14-29. Record for Richard Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=24637468&indiv=try.
- 1906 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Dick R Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2443692&indiv=try.
- 1907 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169332. Record for Nancy A Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28187940&indiv=try.
- 1908 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Watson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23450161&indiv=try.
- 1909 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168464. Record for Nancy Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27888844&indiv=try.
- 1910 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Joan Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28711664&indiv=try.
- 1911 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169668. Record for Betty Joan Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28298337&indiv=try.
- 1912 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Martha Amelia Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48409894&indiv=try.
- 1913 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Yvonna Marie Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42831005&indiv=try.
- 1914 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167603. Record for Oscar E Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11174026&indiv=try.
- 1915 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 055801-058650. Record for Oscar Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=7216023&indiv=try.
- 1916 Ancestry.com, New York, County Marriages, 1847-1849; 1907-1936 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Thelma G Sevey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=61377&h=900706033&indiv=try.
- 1917 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel V Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=15350267&indiv=try.
- 1918 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for New York State, 10/16/1940 - 03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147. Record for Samuel Vinton Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=303129456&indiv=try.

- 1919 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Colton, St Lawrence, New York; Roll: m-t0627-02769; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 45-14. Record for Samuel Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=5485562&indiv=try.
- 1920 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Andrew Malcolm Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2556725&indiv=try.
- 1921 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1545; Page: 11B; Enumeration District: 161. Record for Andrew M Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=71323213&indiv=try.
- 1922 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Andrew M Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802968815&indiv=try.
- 1923 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Andrew M Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15336069&indiv=try.
- 1924 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Lola Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=86165107&indiv=try.
- 1925 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03452; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 11-47. Record for Andrew Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=27049433&indiv=try.
- 1926 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 8A; Enumeration District: 0038; FHL microfilm: 2341745. Record for Andrew Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50161677&indiv=try.
- 1927 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Andrew Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=4169863&indiv=try.
- 1928 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Murray W. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2930636&indiv=try.
- 1929 Ancestry.com, 1900 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2004), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1900; Census Place: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1388; Page: 14; Enumeration District: 0118; FHL microfilm: 1241388. Record for Lola M Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7602&h=46180108&indiv=try.
- 1930 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for James Walter Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=2557117&indiv=try.
- 1931 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for James Walter Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15336072&indiv=try.
- 1932 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lydia Ondriezek. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=764617129&indiv=try.

- 1933 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 562; Certificate Number Range: 108151-111000. Record for Lydia Oudriezek Oudriezek. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=335163804&indiv=try.
- 1934 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 1A; Enumeration District: 0040; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Lydia Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51800918&indiv=try.
- 1935 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 075201-078690. Record for Josephine L Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=1552010&indiv=try.
- 1936 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Sep 1979; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/18118495/?article=001ec262a375-43e4-99a1-985873ff3b2e&focus=0.0018161851,0.3737042,0.1652739,0.5389433&xid=3355. Record for Harry F. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=549756434&indiv=try.
- 1937 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2 Oct 2005; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33590116/?article=51fe671ef953-4f6a-b80b-1b3181b625f9&focus=0.8320258,0.42944074,0.99795306,0.6497141&xid=3355. Record for Charles M. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=669254445&indiv=try.
- 1938 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles M Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=928984&indiv=try.
- 1939 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lydia F Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=2780769&indiv=try.
- 1940 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James V Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=632231679&indiv=try.
- 1941 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Bennett Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14584328&indiv=try.
- 1942 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Daily Sentinel; Publication Date: 19 Dec 1999; Publication Place: Grand Junction, Colorado, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540555261/? article=d971464a-0818-4edeb52e-97357bdd7db9&focus=0.7980908,0.08966136,0.9651517,0.49546495&xid=3355. Record for Harold B. Hawk Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=625025997&indiv=try.
- 1943 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2543; Certificate Number Range: 105451-108300. Record for James V. Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=15111450&indiv=try.
- 1944 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24 Nov 1967; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13300495/? article=32f764bb-a99a-4839b968-0b6835e5d6e5&focus=0.7472237,0.35111913,0.8661132,0.535396&xid=3355. Record for James V. Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664778646&indiv=try.

- 1945 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for James Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=1481390&indiv=try.
- 1946 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for James Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15326151&indiv=try.
- 1947 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 002551-005400. Record for Albert Amos Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5518680&indiv=try.
- 1948 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1 Feb 1960; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13585028/? article=4bb8e9cf-f26c-4fadb9fd-57e33021fa5c&focus=0.6137913,0.04931811,0.73718494,0.3000121&xid=3355. Record for Albert Amos Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664790274&indiv=try.
- 1949 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur Archie Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39208654&indiv=try.
- 1950 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1168. Record for Samuel Don Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9142479&indiv=try.
- 1951 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6 Aug 1999; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526390343/? article=7120f90d-9c5b-4ab0b631-3e927700fd20&focus=0.18468927,0.07742384,0.3411736,0.3321298&xid=3355. Record for Orval S. Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=624986829&indiv=try.
- 1952 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Jan 1987; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14168076/? article=f4066b6b-2d6d-4055-9078d9a419a4928c&focus=0.65795356,0.04919682,0.814453,0.21324086&xid=3355. Record for Jane Hughes Hulda Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664810470&indiv=try.
- 1953 Ancestry.com, U.S. World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2007), www.ancestry.com, The National Archives At St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; World War Ii Draft Cards (Fourth Registration) For the State of Pennsylvania; Record Group Title: Records of the Selective Service System; Record Group Number: 147; Series Number: M1951. Record for Albert Amos Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1002&h=3066337&indiv=try.
- 1954 Ancestry.com, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Registration State: Pennsylvania; Registration County: Cambria County. Record for Albert Amos Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6482&h=15333163&indiv=try.
- 1955 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Albert Amos Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=8486767&indiv=try.
- 1956 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 3/ Jun/ 2013; Publication Place: Port Clinton, Ohio, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/portclintonnewsherald/obituary.aspx?n=james-e-bennettjim&pid=165126318. Record for James E. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=213063458&indiv=try.

- 1957 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24 Aug 1997; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19875617/? article=6d1e40f1-0229-4c62-9274-2cee4fb1b063&focus=0.18163203,0.27283895,0.34353468,0.43759 382&xid=3355. Record for Ejthel Stephens Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664853442&indiv=try.
- 1958 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 157. Record for Alton Smith Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6827400&indiv=try.
- 1959 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 30; Enumeration District: 32-78. Record for A Smith Bennett. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236101827&indiv=try.
- 1960 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Alton Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=4169469&indiv=try.
- 1961 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 32-56. Record for Atton S Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19196394&indiv=try.
- 1962 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Eithel Mae Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=240762&indiv=try.
- 1963 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Kathrine Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28646505&indiv=try.
- 1964 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 23 Aug 1990; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/31648919/? article=ef73e3ec-ffa4-41ce-9c24c4d95492fa99&focus=0.02995163,0.06896519,0.19426204,0.24933629&xid=3355. Record for Nancy K. Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=594389581&indiv=try.
- 1965 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9 Apr 1992; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14003702/? article=fff729fe-60e3-4168-8346-9a0c7e75ba0d&focus=0.3450442,0.059270646,0.50715286,0.227930 43&xid=3355. Record for Margaret Ann Stephens Smith. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664805118&indiv=try.
- 1966 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 107001-109700. Record for Floyd Frederick Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4698787&indiv=try.
- 1967 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Vintondale, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03458; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 11-156. Record for Mary Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=22291095&indiv=try.
- 1968 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1738. Record for Edward James Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8373573&indiv=try.

- 1969 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 088101-091100. Record for Edward J Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=604550424&indiv=try.
- 1970 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary G. Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=62065212&indiv=try.
- 1971 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Shirley Ann Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25147887&indiv=try.
- 1972 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 523; Certificate Number Range: 219201-221400. Record for Edward James Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35481439&indiv=try.
- 1973 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward J Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=803081133&indiv=try.
- 1974 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edward J. Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42794078&indiv=try.
- 1975 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2298. Record for John William Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8896342&indiv=try.
- 1976 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 20 Apr 1978; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19819506/?article=ddd7d4d2af9a-4f2f-b57f-2f7e6dbeb460&focus=0.15283853,0.51891196,0.2711849,0.69463176&xid=3355. Record for Margaret E. Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=553346954&indiv=try.
- 1977 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2491; Certificate Number Range: 085501-088350. Record for Sharon Williams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=14903070&indiv=try.
- 1978 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 15; Enumeration District: 32-13. Record for John Shultz. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245923333&indiv=try.
- 1979 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret Elizabeth Ober. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30448229&indiv=try.
- 1980 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Westover, Clearfield, Pennsylvania; Roll: 398; Sheet Number: 20; Enumeration District: 17-131. Record for Wilda E McGarvey. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=246567114&indiv=try.
- 1981 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Wilda E McGarvey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=399111336&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gerald D Mcgarvey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=3799995&indiv=try.
  Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gerald D McGarvey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=399111335&indiv=try.
  Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Gerald McGarvey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40751407&indiv=try.
- 1985 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: 190-09-4392; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951.
- 1986 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: 163-12-9421; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951.
- 1987 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: ; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951.
- 1988 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: 162-20-7683; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951.
- 1989 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: ; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951.
- 1990 Newspaper, Wedding Announcement.
- 1991 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 680. Record for Jesse Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7058940&indiv=try.
- 1992 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Page: 20A; Enumeration District: 0009; FHL microfilm: 2341744. Record for Jesse Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=50125901&indiv=try.
- 1993 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 168-03-0446; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Jesse Edwards. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=17395977&indiv=try.
- 1994 1920 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 1995 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dallas L Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=2614159&indiv=try.
- 1996 1910 Census, West Wheatfield Township, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, Ancestry.com.
- 1997 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Homer City, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03517; Page: 22B; Enumeration District: 32-40. Record for Bion J Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25730002&indiv=try.
- 1998 Brush Valley Cemetery, Brush Valley, Indiana County, Pennsylvania.
- 1999 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T627\_3516; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 32-10. Record for Milton C Miller. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1940usfedcen&h=25286491&indiv=try.
- 2000 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 160-18-5286; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Milton Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=42492529&indiv=try.
- 2001 Ancestry.com, South Dakota, Marriages, 1905-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, South Dakota Department of Health; Pierre, South Dakota; South Dakota Marriage Records, 1905-2016. Record for Ralph Marx. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8561&h=211182&indiv=try.

- 2002 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Marion, Plymouth, Iowa; Roll: 1512; Page: 10; Enumeration District: 75-26. Record for Ralph Marx. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=70019255&indiv=try.
- 2003 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1921-1940. Record for Ralph Marx. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61442&h=600508006&indiv=try.
- 2004 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edith E. Marx. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=39478378&indiv=try.
- 2005 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Mary June Kern. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=297410&indiv=try.
- 2006 Iowa, U.S., Armed Forces Grave Registrations, 1835-1998 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Edward Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=62064&h=390013&indiv=try.
- 2007 Ancestry.com, U.S., Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1925-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington DC; Washington DC, USA; Applications for Headstones For U.S. Military Veterans, 1925-1941; NAID: 596118; Record Group Number: 92; Record Group Title: Records of the Office of the Quartermaster General. Record for Donald E Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2375&h=943953&indiv=try.
- 2008 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1880-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Iowa Department of Public Health; Des Moines, Iowa; Iowa Marriage Records, 1923–1937; Record Type: Marriage. Record for Bonnie Larson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8823&h=904198082&indiv=try.
- 2009 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Delayed Birth Records, 1856-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, Iowa; Title: Iowa Birth Records, 1888-1904. Record for Bonnie Ruth Larsen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61441&h=301751223&indiv=try.
- 2010 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Sioux City Journal; Publication Date: 30 Apr 1985; Publication Place: Sioux City, Iowa, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/336917340/?article=222dc2ccbe9e-4a8a-948f-977c4060f780&focus=0.65764076,0.5421234,0.97076505,0.66262877&xid=3355. Record for Donald Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=586583618&indiv=try.
- 2011 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Births and Christenings Index, 1800-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Bonnie Ruth Larsen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2547&h=360544&indiv=try.
- 2012 Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter Campbell Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8781&h=4691002&indiv=try.
- 2013 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Marriage Records, 1805-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Missouri Marriage Records [Microfilm]. Record for Walter R Jr Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1171&h=6902049&indiv=try.
- 2014 Ancestry.com, Texas, U.S., Birth Index, 1903-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter Raymond Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8781&h=153626812&indiv=try.
- 2015 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Austin, Travis, Texas; Roll: 646; Page: 1; Enumeration District: 256-104. Record for Walter R Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=186496222&indiv=try.

- 2016 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa; Roll: 2315; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 103-118. Record for Leona E Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=70193260&indiv=try.
- 2017 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Iowa, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 487. Record for Paul Moore Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=38420254&indiv=try.
- 2018 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul Moore Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=37077020&indiv=try.
- 2019 Ancestry.com, Iowa, Death Records, 1920-1940 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, State Historical Society of Iowa; Des Moines, IA, USA; Iowa Death Records, 1952-1967; Reference: 18-0688\_us-Ia. Record for Robert C Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61442&h=1351731290&indiv=try.
- 2020 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Sioux City Journal; Publication Date: 24/ Dec/ 1972; Publication Place: Sioux City, Iowa, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/336212492/?article=04fbfe2ed2f8-41d7-916a-8ab46a1815e8&focus=0.8836603,0.039475966,0.98876995,0.26909414&xid=3398. Record for Miss Mary Ann Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=36891055&indiv=try.
- 2021 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriages, 1887-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Etta Mae Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60201&h=670968&indiv=try.
- 2022 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriages, 1887-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Hugo W. Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60201&h=373952&indiv=try.
- 2023 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Hugo Wallace Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=89164311&indiv=try.
- 2024 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Elaine Abbott. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=25185006&indiv=try.
- 2025 Birth & Death: Armond Eugene Allred Family Records.
- 2026 Letter received 18 December 1995 from Karen Allred (Daughter).
- 2027 Family History Robert & Florence Watts.
- 2028 Certificate of Death/Sacramento County, CA Local Registration # 3.
- 2029 California Death Index 1970 1979 Micro Fiche C21213 Film #0016.
- 2030 California Death Index 1980 1989, Micro Fiche C212213 0018, Page.
- 2031 Birth: Armond Eugene Allred Family Records.
- 2032 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for David V. Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=90649700&indiv=try.
- 2033 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Deseret News; Publication Date: 19/ Oct/ 1973; Publication Place: Salt Lake City, Utah, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/596754826/?article=7f06a030-27b9-4ebdbc5c-9b3098d865d7&focus=0.02977559,0.49867865,0.16969085,0.59862816&xid=3398. Record for David M. Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=295722199&indiv=try.
- 2034 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Nelson Voyle Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=128372673&indiv=try.

2035 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For California, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 909. Record for Nelson Voyle Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=18938838&indiv=try.

2036 Ancestry.com, U.S., Reports of Deaths of American Citizens Abroad, 1835-1974 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, National Archives at College Park; College Park, Maryland, U.S.A.; NAI Number: 613857; Record Group Title: General Records of the Department of State; Record Group Number: Record Group 59; Series Number: Publication A1 5166; Box Number: 14; Box Description: 1964 JL - LT. Record for Nelson Voyle Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1616&h=29280&indiv=try.

- 2037 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select County Marriages, 1887-1937 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Record for Golda Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60198&h=652540&indiv=try.
- 2038 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Birth Registers, 1892-1944 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Utah State Archives; Salt Lake City, Utah; Utah Births, 1909-1917. Record for Golda Adams Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1908&h=120042443&indiv=try.
- 2039 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Golda Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=779851417&indiv=try.
- 2040 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Santa Monica, Los Angeles, California; Roll: m-t0627-00257; Page: 65A; Enumeration District: 19-781. Record for Nelson V Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=73375289&indiv=try.
- 2041 Ancestry.com, Idaho, Marriage Index, 1842-1964, 1975-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2005), Ancestry.com, Upper Snake River Family History Center and Ricks College; Rexburg, Idaho; Idaho Marriages, 1842-1996. Record for Hazel Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7849&h=137963&indiv=try.
- 2042 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Hazel Jane Clark. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=22768559&indiv=try.
- 2043 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 196-40-5080; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: 1965-1966. Record for Ella Brendlinger. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=6677943&indiv=try.
- 2044 Walter and Cherry Strong.
- 2045 Travis Lichtenfels, www.rootsweb.com.
- 2046 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Database online. Number: ; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951.
- 2047 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 4, Social Security Death.
- 2048 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Daniel R Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1093808&indiv=try.
- 2049 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eleanor Georgian Thewes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=43106567&indiv=try.
- 2050 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Eleanor G Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=3838791&indiv=try.
- 2051 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Eileen D. Tilton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=62625515&indiv=try.

- 2052 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2691. Record for Ralph James White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8427056&indiv=try.
- 2053 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Leila C. White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=86145982&indiv=try.
- 2054 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Leila C White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=6969030&indiv=try.
- 2055 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Leila C White. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=138175495&indiv=try.
- 2056 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1762. Record for Harvey Glenn Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8265642&indiv=try.
- 2057 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Harvey Glenn Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1190755&indiv=try.
- 2058 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Aug 2002; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33527518/? article=5b33cfb3-30c5-4761-9f94f69496de7f5c&focus=0.01813762,0.52558094,0.19362329,0.82849675&xid=3355. Record for H. Glenn Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669248022&indiv=try.
- 2059 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Hazel Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=106718378&indiv=try.
- 2060 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28 Apr 1989; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33576032/? article=35226417-8339-4b3f-b1ccadbefd6bb148&focus=0.015351003,0.22815883,0.34618792,0.36400044&xid=3355. Record for Dorene Gail Moose Kember. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=669253072&indiv=try.
- 2061 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Donald C Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=203687315&indiv=try.
- 2062 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Dorothy J Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1483312&indiv=try.
- 2063 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Dorothy Whorton. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=1958021&indiv=try.
- 2064 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101172862. Record for Bruce C Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=116985431&indiv=try.

- 2065 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Pocahontas Times; Publication Date: 31/ Mar/ 2004; Publication Place: Marlinton, West Virginia, USA; URL: http://www.pocahontastimes.com/obit1016.htm. Record for Bruce C. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=2333539&indiv=try.
- 2066 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bruce Cash Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30566667&indiv=try.
- 2067 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: California, USA; URL: http://www.tributes.com/obituary/ print\_selections/103645189?type=1. Record for Shirley M. Moore Eckman. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=149241463&indiv=try.
- 2068 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edgar K Eckman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=244071&indiv=try.
- 2069 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 676. Record for Edgar Kenneth Eckman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7574436&indiv=try.
- 2070 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, National Cemetery Administration; U.S. Veterans' Gravesites. Record for Ronald Wesley Wesley Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8750&h=7598194&indiv=try.
- 2071 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ronald Wesley Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=80879265&indiv=try.
- 2072 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Joyce A Shellhammer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=84461093&indiv=try.
- 2073 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Allen L Shellhammer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=289170125&indiv=try.
- 2074 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, tributesPA; Publication Place: City, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// www.tributes.com/obituary/print\_selections/102847361?type=1. Record for Allen L. Shellhammer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=501433525&indiv=try.
- 2075 Ancestry.com, Ohio, U.S., Voter Registration Records, 1900-2023 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2023), Ancestry.com, Ohio Secretary of State Office; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Voter Registration Records, 1900-2023. Record for Dwayne Alan Michaels. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=62740&h=894410&indiv=try.
- 2076 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Marc Alan Michaels. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=12608425&indiv=try.
- 2077 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: Sharon, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://sharonherald.com/ obituaries/x6227480/Claudia-L-Plummer. Record for Claudia L. Plummer. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=209616025&indiv=try.
- 2078 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Claudia L Plummer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=93682460&indiv=try.
- 2079 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for James S Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=288132107&indiv=try.

- 2080 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 14/ May/ 1974; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544400735/?article=6c0c6706d590-4a64-a614-c6e64d0c410c&focus=0.015768709,0.045266468,0.34693527,0.6592083&xid=3398. Record for James S. Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=91860322&indiv=try.
- 2081 Rita Loy (Stewart) Wolfe.
- 2082 Kathryn (Stewart) George.
- 2083 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Pauline Ethel Roles. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=37453413&indiv=try.
- 2084 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144578. Record for Anna Belle Waltemire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28671489&indiv=try.
- 2085 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 15/ Sep/ 2013; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.indianagazette.com/news/obituaries/richard-bennett,18218694/. Record for Richard Dick Vaughn Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=224941693&indiv=try.
- 2086 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 30/ Mar/ 2014; Publication Place: City, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tributes.com/show/Richard-V.-Bennett-96445377. Record for Richard V. Bennett. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=254242110&indiv=try.
- 2087 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Richard V Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94122529&indiv=try.
- 2088 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Vintondale, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 627; Sheet Number: 17; Enumeration District: 11-186. Record for Hazel Bennett. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239325288&indiv=try.
- 2089 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Rodger L Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=166554338&indiv=try.
- 2090 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Rodger Lyle Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39292542&indiv=try.
- 2091 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Place: Indiana, PA, USA; URL: https:// www.indianagazette.com/news/obituaries/patricia-veltre,26282558/. Record for Patricia Gail Veltre. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=797312883&indiv=try.
- 2092 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27 Mar 1987; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522128687/? article=134e370e-be4e-49c6-b60aeed2472a7358&focus=0.35181427,0.36783585,0.5035659,0.50128734&xid=3355. Record for Frank A. Veltre. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=581761225&indiv=try.
- 2093 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Sheila Jean Hamner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=120122446&indiv=try.
- 2094 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 19/ Mar/ 2015; Publication Place: Elkins, West Virginia, USA; URL: http://theintermountain.com/page/content.detail/id/583158/Sheila-Jean-Bennett-Hamner.html? nav=5015. Record for Sheila Jean Bennett Hamner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=401286119&indiv=try.

- 2095 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Russell Lewis Hamner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42906762&indiv=try.
- 2096 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Russell L Hamner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236721007&indiv=try.
- 2097 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James L Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=393210254&indiv=try.
- 2098 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 210-03-3086; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Margaret Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=46809176&indiv=try.
- 2099 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 32-56. Record for Violet Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19195585&indiv=try.
- 2100 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Box Number: 104. Record for Violet Marie Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=134514&indiv=try.
- 2101 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 186-32-7415; Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: 1957-1959. Record for Violet Overman. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=46809652&indiv=try.
- 2102 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Issue State: Pennsylvania; Issue Date: 1957-1959. Record for Dorothy M. Parry. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=82673699&indiv=try.
- 2103 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James Milton Bryant. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16313607&indiv=try.
- 2104 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2424. Record for Leard Moshime Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8013830&indiv=try.
- 2105 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Olive Belle Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25084449&indiv=try.
- 2106 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alvie L Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1666667&indiv=try.
- 2107 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Alvie L Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=51417362&indiv=try.
- 2108 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Alvie L Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=1241404&indiv=try.
- 2109 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Alvie Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=59825408&indiv=try.
- 2110 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Miriam Jennie Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48041648&indiv=try.
- 2111 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Miriam J. Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=59852629&indiv=try.

- 2112 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167152. Record for Eula Mankin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27456980&indiv=try.
- 2113 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for West Virginia, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 469. Record for Norman Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=13267893&indiv=try.
- 2114 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Norman Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=79516088&indiv=try.
- 2115 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101141702. Record for Norman Earl Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12164597&indiv=try.
- 2116 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Register Herald; Publication Date: 16/ Mar/ 2007; Publication Place: Wisconsin, USA; URL: http://www.register-herald.com/obituaries/local\_story\_074215517.html/resources\_printstory. Record for Norman Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=14074177&indiv=try.
- 2117 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Register Herald; Publication Place: Beckley, WV, USA; URL: http:// obituaries.register-herald.com/obituary/eula-mankin-stephens-1919-2018-1067256375. Record for Eula Mankin Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=1894468436&indiv=try.
- 2118 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Deaths Index, 1853-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Emerson Leon Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2568&h=1520643&indiv=try.
- 2119 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Trap Hill, Raleigh, West Virginia; Roll: 5218; Sheet Number: 5; Enumeration District: 41-109. Record for Norman Stephens. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=36013276&indiv=try.
- 2120 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune-Democrat, The; Publication Date: 29/ Apr/ 2004; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tribune-democrat.com/obituaries/. Record for Harold N. Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=2796716&indiv=try.
- 2121 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Cambria, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Sheet Number: 36; Enumeration District: 11-28. Record for Harold N Jones. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244917505&indiv=try.
- 2122 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168215. Record for Clara June Kim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27809393&indiv=try.
- 2123 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Laredo Times; Publication Date: 28 Jul 1898; Publication Place: Laredo, Texas, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/36296076/? article=77109b89-8400-410e-ae30fe601dfa5ddb&focus=0.1425981,0.29588097,0.26716307,0.465205&xid=3355. Record for Elma Long Kim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=306174581&indiv=try.
- 2124 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Clara J Morris. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236848434&indiv=try.

- 2125 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lawrence Dale McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1447386&indiv=try.
- 2126 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1632. Record for Lawrence Dale McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9124571&indiv=try.
- 2127 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Progress; Publication Date: 5/ Apr/ 1933; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19929583/? article=cf8f4d82-9bc9-4b0f-8877-705077e227f4&focus=0.16936606,0.72279847,0.30635092,0.786131 &xid=3398. Record for Lawrence Dale McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=315684343&indiv=try.
- 2128 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Lawrence D. McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40508555&indiv=try.
- 2129 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28/ Apr/ 1948; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/539799772/?article=679064c6eb0c-4c5c-bf7e-1212aebf53ad/e5953468-4b07-47dc-ac96a1b7999b5ad6&focus=0.7317006,0.2904951,0.8520058,0.36960396&xid=3398. Record for Lawrence Dale McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=312327493&indiv=try.
- 2130 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 8 Dec 1986; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33653351/? article=714a0bb5-20b4-4b3ea199-427487c54989&focus=0.3236507,0.18096615,0.4854352,0.31832767&xid=3355. Record for Gail

J. McCULLOUGH. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=669261263&indiv=try. 2131 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com

Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Leni, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18 Nov 1991; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524491302/? article=884ea3d9-e312-4231 b428-0b870d2d9bb6&focus=0.49022913,0.28341055,0.64851207,0.43643793&xid=3355. Record for Mary E. Henry McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?

db=61843&h=321546441&indiv=try.

- 2132 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ivy Sowers McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46314478&indiv=try.
- 2133 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9 May 2002; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/19746998/? article=f2ab111a-4cd9-40d1-92b7-436e72798a02&focus=0.0049868627,0.77456206,0.17408293,0.977 3895&xid=3355. Record for Ivy Catherine McCuilough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664849038&indiv=try.
- 2134 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29 Mar 1988; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/520733210/? article=e5d37394-6bdf-48cf-9081-77107aab62b7&focus=0.6521928,0.2413098,0.80537957,0.4033434 &xid=3355. Record for Lois Elaine McCULLOUGH. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=585792408&indiv=try.
- 2135 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1632. Record for Jesse Russell McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9124615&indiv=try.

- 2136 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jesse R. McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1447314&indiv=try.
- 2137 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Vintondale, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03458; Page: 18B; Enumeration District: 11-156. Record for Jesse McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=22292669&indiv=try.
- 2138 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Jesse Russell Mc Cullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=175111&indiv=try.
- 2139 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Bolivar, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03628; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 65-17. Record for Mearl Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25338564&indiv=try.
- 2140 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Ligonier Echo; Publication Date: 10 Nov 1971; Publication Place: Ligonier, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/353986735/? article=af1a5349-3ae4-41bea5ea-8514b9f1f27e&focus=0.021237092,0.055816833,0.14803313,0.25424305&xid=3355. Record for Mearl A. Sr. Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=559565025&indiv=try.
- 2141 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mearl Alden Jr Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28652767&indiv=try.
- 2142 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William Richard Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16323767&indiv=try.
- 2143 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 22; Enumeration District: 32-13. Record for Samuel McCullough. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245923538&indiv=try.
- 2144 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 12 Jul 2002; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/523506134/? article=1c11d706-80cf-4f6fb968-33fceb033268&focus=0.008718057,0.34529316,0.17715476,0.6151673&xid=3355. Record for Samuel Martin Jr. McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=632591298&indiv=try.
- 2145 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Mary E Mccullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94374502&indiv=try.
- 2146 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 43; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for Alice Henry. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=241634181&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173397. Record for Kenneth Earl Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11927208&indiv=try.

- 2148 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 239; Sheet Number: 28; Enumeration District: 32-92. Record for Josephine Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245718531&indiv=try.
- 2149 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https:// www.indianagazette.com/news/obituaries/g-josephine-henry,25312225/. Record for G. Josephine Henry Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=503566301&indiv=try.
- 2150 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center Obituary Index, 1810s-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center; Spiegel Grove, Fremont, Ohio; Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center Ohio Obituary Index, 1830s to 2011. Record for Sylvia Erhard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1671&h=514305&indiv=try.
- 2151 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Sheet Number: 2; Enumeration District: 11-26. Record for Sylvia M Erhard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=235573182&indiv=try.
- 2152 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 704. Record for Frank Bertran Erhard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7560488&indiv=try.
- 2153 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Frank B Erhard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=623385541&indiv=try.
- 2154 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth Certificates, 1906-1913; Box Number: 456; Certificate Number Range: 20251-23250. Record for Frank Bertrand Erhard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=35006308&indiv=try.
- 2155 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Frank Erhard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=18029076&indiv=try.
- 2156 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168011. Record for Alfred Cramer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11309848&indiv=try.
- 2157 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 9 Sep 1954; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13610845/? article=88770bc0-cf57-49c7-973ff4d61c071794&focus=0.85464525,0.54626435,0.98501366,0.79235446&xid=3355. Record for Alfred James Cramer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664791158&indiv=try.
- 2158 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 20; Enumeration District: 32-13. Record for Alfred Cramer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245923479&indiv=try.

- 2159 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 078601-081300. Record for Alfred James Cramer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5577462&indiv=try.
- 2160 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lewis Milroy Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1712612&indiv=try.
- 2161 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1131. Record for Lewis Milroy Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7362544&indiv=try.
- 2162 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Lewis M Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=1327855&indiv=try.
- 2163 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Girard, Trumbull, Ohio; Roll: 4103; Sheet Number: 72; Enumeration District: 78-133. Record for Lewis W Holmes. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=205901418&indiv=try.
- 2164 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Vindicator; Publication Date: 12/ Jun/ 2008; Publication Place: Youngstown, Ohio, USA; URL: http://www4.vindy.com/content/records/tributes/index.php. Record for Louise J. Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=18598205&indiv=try.
- 2165 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Vindicator; Publication Date: 19/ May/ 2008; Publication Place: Youngstown, Ohio, USA; URL: http://www4.vindy.com/content/records/tributes/index.php. Record for Louise J. Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=18343678&indiv=try.
- 2166 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Jay Curtis Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=4472039&indiv=try.
- 2167 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Louellen I Lockard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=775121251&indiv=try.
- 2168 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 279. Record for Bernard Brothers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6907385&indiv=try.
- 2169 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 034651-037350. Record for Berhard Brothers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6529685&indiv=try.
- 2170 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1892. Record for Robert William Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7613646&indiv=try.
- 2171 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Robert W. Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=46809486&indiv=try.

- 2172 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Johnstown, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 3938; Sheet Number: 15; Enumeration District: 74-96. Record for Robert W Overman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244602388&indiv=try.
- 2173 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert W Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=2109264&indiv=try.
- 2174 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Jackson Sun; Publication Date: 2/ Aug/ 1970; Publication Place: Jackson, Tennessee, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/284349471/?article=34d3f5e9-42dc-4255b2c7-3396e1008063&focus=0.7360615,0.38328418,0.9864502,0.5115365&xid=3398. Record for Robert William Jr. Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=90537867&indiv=try.
- 2175 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ruby E Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802466585&indiv=try.
- 2176 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ruby E. Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=46809543&indiv=try.
- 2177 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, State Archive, Tallahassee and Clerk of Courts; Various Counties; County Marriages, 1934-1949. Record for Naomi A Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61369&h=900270150&indiv=try.
- 2178 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Forest Mack Plowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25187284&indiv=try.
- 2179 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Forrest M Plowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1196612&indiv=try.
- 2180 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Forrest M. Plowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=49272537&indiv=try.
- 2181 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert T Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1432668&indiv=try.
- 2182 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1716. Record for Henry John Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9302276&indiv=try.
- 2183 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Henry J. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1430246&indiv=try.
- 2184 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for Henry John Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=234440&indiv=try.
- 2185 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Helen Louise Novotney. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42767646&indiv=try.

- 2186 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23 Oct 1998; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526355017/? article=ef780c4c-1288-44f7-8583-3c1e88345d9e&focus=0.0056181187,0.060803924,0.16978939,0.41 971827&xid=3355. Record for Helen L. Miller Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=620000717&indiv=try.
- 2187 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1716. Record for Harry Walter Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9302020&indiv=try.
- 2188 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry W Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1430165&indiv=try.
- 2189 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Harry Walter Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=834004&indiv=try.
- 2190 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Alvie Clarence Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=25076132&indiv=try.
- 2191 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Alberta M Claypool. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802963298&indiv=try.
- 2192 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Shade, Somerset, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03610; Page: 5B; Enumeration District: 56-51. Record for Alberta Claypool. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19752458&indiv=try.
- 2193 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Cairnbrook, Somerset, Pennsylvania; Roll: 3365; Page: 9; Enumeration District: 56-68. Record for Alberta Clayfool. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239283979&indiv=try.
- 2194 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 427. Record for Alberta May Claypool. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=909050801&indiv=try.
- 2195 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles T Claypool. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=15349804&indiv=try.
- 2196 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Buffalo News; Publication Date: 28 Apr 1987; Publication Place: Buffalo, New York, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/874589591/? article=e8afb65c-af16-436eaf40-38849abc4edf&focus=0.18337825,0.69662386,0.34200543,0.77742463&xid=3355. Record for Leona Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=1369769958&indiv=try.
- 2197 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles T Claypool. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802386969&indiv=try.
- 2198 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 786. Record for Alton Henry Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6983919&indiv=try.

- 2199 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03451; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 11-13. Record for Alton Flehmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=22266774&indiv=try.
- 2200 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Page: 73; Enumeration District: 11-22. Record for Alton H Folchmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=240434942&indiv=try.
- 2201 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Buffalo News; Publication Date: 28 Jul 1998; Publication Place: Buffalo, New York, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/877776623/? article=6401383a-aa2e-445db03f-8f07f742c935&focus=0.34248587,0.21327093,0.49647188,0.26554653&xid=3355. Record for Carol L Olckemer O'Neill. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=1162508645&indiv=try.
- 2202 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Leona R Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=87866649&indiv=try.
- 2203 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Leona Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=19810586&indiv=try.
- 2204 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for William A Jr Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1217849&indiv=try.
- 2205 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Thomas Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=438718&indiv=try.
- 2206 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert T Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=12318458&indiv=try.
- 2207 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16 Mar 2000; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526540890/? article=9d8fe654-73f1-4f4a-9619efec19f06104&focus=0.17604096,0.27602533,0.33519906,0.49647802&xid=3355. Record for Nellie I. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=627997152&indiv=try.
- 2208 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 786. Record for Robert Thomas Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6983929&indiv=try.
- 2209 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nellie Isabell Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48103068&indiv=try.
- 2210 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 786. Record for Paul Ambrose Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6983928&indiv=try.
- 2211 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul A Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=438717&indiv=try.

- 2212 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Paul A. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=70566997&indiv=try.
- 2213 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Paul A Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=227992919&indiv=try.
- 2214 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Buffalo Evening News; Publication Date: 8 Apr 1958; Publication Place: Buffalo, New York, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/866076337/? article=61d7a58b-6b45-4bb5-a6c1ea70d4004f49&focus=0.16608796,0.5491775,0.28107038,0.60763496&xid=3355. Record for Grace Donahue. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=903419475&indiv=try.
- 2215 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Nanty-Glo, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 110; Page: 10; Enumeration District: 11-121. Record for Paul Tolckner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=238995809&indiv=try.
- 2216 Ancestry.com, New York State, U.S., Death Index, 1957-1969 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2018), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Death Index; URL: https://www.health.ny.gov/vital\_records. Record for Grace Folckemer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61668&h=411596&indiv=try.
- 2217 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy A. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=33029017&indiv=try.
- 2218 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold W Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=438714&indiv=try.
- 2219 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harold W. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=79071133&indiv=try.
- 2220 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Dorothy A Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=92936989&indiv=try.
- 2221 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: City, New York, USA; URL: http://www.tributes.com/obituary/ print\_selections/94866766?type=1. Record for Dorothy A. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=314718782&indiv=try.
- 2222 Ancestry.com, U.S., World War II Cadet Nursing Corps Card Files, 1942-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives and Records Administration; Washington, D.C.; Cadet Nurse Corps Files, compiled 1943 - 1948, documenting the period 1942 -1948; Box #: 288. Record for Dorothy Aline Gingerich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2251&h=939401&indiv=try.
- 2223 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Buffalo, Erie, New York; Roll: 1610; Page: 73; Enumeration District: 65-395. Record for Roland A Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=278869187&indiv=try.
- 2224 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Buffalo Evening News; Publication Date: 25 Jul 1961; Publication Place: Buffalo, New York, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/868619233/? article=88486db1-b575-4ad4bc21-0060a5c9ace1&focus=0.50388575,0.2375606,0.6205683,0.36859843&xid=3355. Record for Roland A Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=860856744&indiv=try.

- 2225 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Henry E. Stabell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=129708557&indiv=try.
- 2226 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For New York State, 10/16/1940 - 03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147. Record for Roland A Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=303584846&indiv=try.
- 2227 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for Elizab Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=1065434&indiv=try.
- 2228 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth J. Zoricak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=153316864&indiv=try.
- 2229 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2814. Record for Edward Leroy Zoricak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8167861&indiv=try.
- 2230 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Nanty-Glo, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 110; Page: 8; Enumeration District: 11-124. Record for Lola M Llewelyn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=241078047&indiv=try.
- 2231 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Lola Llewellyn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37097527&indiv=try.
- 2232 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for David T Llewellyn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=15350212&indiv=try.
- 2233 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for David Llewellyn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=37096739&indiv=try.
- 2234 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Lysle Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=15349933&indiv=try.
- 2235 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Elsie M Ciesielka. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=243794177&indiv=try.
- 2236 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014. Record for Walter Bernard Junior Ciesielka. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=15750908&indiv=try.
- 2237 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter Bernard Ciesielka. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25106763&indiv=try.
- 2238 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Walter B Ciesielka. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=1640768&indiv=try.
- 2239 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold J Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1210809&indiv=try.

- 2240 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 268-273, No. 24001-27600, Dec. 1977-Aug. 1978; Roll: 0309S - Roll 8. Record for Judith Louise Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2145&h=1021817&indiv=try.
- 2241 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Record Pub; Publication Date: 29/ Jan/ 2008; Publication Place: Stow, Ohio, USA; URL: http://www.recordpub.com/news/no\_byline\_article/3216421. Record for William K. Kline. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=17166058&indiv=try.
- 2242 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1336. Record for Harold Joseph Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7199021&indiv=try.
- 2243 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune-Democrat, The; Publication Date: 28/ Aug/ 2007; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tribune-democrat.com/obituaries/ local\_story\_239185659.html. Record for Harold J. Kline -. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=15693632&indiv=try.
- 2244 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Harold J Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=7549566&indiv=try.
- 2245 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harold J. Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=82773446&indiv=try.
- 2246 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harold J. Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=80335250&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144886. Record for Wilbur R Houston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=13041160&indiv=try.
- 2248 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Joseph M Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272599642&indiv=try.
- 2249 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Robert Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1001844&indiv=try.
- 2250 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for Ervin Melvin Good. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=169503&indiv=try.
- 2251 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Olive Ruth Good. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=66897794&indiv=try.
- 2252 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ervin Melvin Good. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=16311916&indiv=try.
- 2253 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ervin M. Good. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=80210602&indiv=try.

- 2254 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 May 2002; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33648166/?article=228d4841bbad-4aab-8b03-f825d6db2fc6&focus=0.33930323,0.060565274,0.4978548,0.39544052&xid=3355. Record for Roxie Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=631856893&indiv=try.
- 2255 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roxie Mercedes Mock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46315985&indiv=try.
- 2256 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Homer D Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=28348992&indiv=try.
- 2257 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 17 Dec 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33594525/? article=7159024d-9549-4a8a-8ef9-84abc98168b6&focus=0.18446693,0.27415434,0.34401602,0.40871 85&xid=3355. Record for Harry T. Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=577224255&indiv=try.
- 2258 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 2 Jan 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33723390/? article=68e700f4-7b06-45a1-92c8-9e4ee7d623c7&focus=0.19534202,0.5880342,0.3499019,0.7012239 &xid=3355. Record for Rachel B. Wolfe Adams. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668757047&indiv=try.
- 2259 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Rachel B. Wolfe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=84420938&indiv=try.
- 2260 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 108751-111600. Record for Cindy Lee Wolfe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=5645473&indiv=try.
- 2261 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Raymond Arthur Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=584677&indiv=try.
- 2262 Ancestry.com, Oregon, Death Index, 1898-2008 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Library; Oregon Death Index 1931-1941; Reel Title: State of Oregon Death Index; Year Range: 1991-2000. Record for Raymond Arthur Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=5254&h=1167524&indiv=try.
- 2263 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Raymond A. Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=62388724&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Akron, Summit, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03174; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 89-41A. Record for Mary C Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=34123704&indiv=try.
- 2265 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James Franklin Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25521925&indiv=try.
- 2266 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 94, 1943. Record for James F Outland. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=378839&indiv=try.

- 2267 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 110, 1946. Record for James F Outland. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=301442&indiv=try.
- 2268 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 147, 1954. Record for Marlene Joyce Roth. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2145&h=1283312&indiv=try.
- 2269 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Donald H Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=19364687&indiv=try.
- 2270 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 6/ Apr/ 2020; Publication Place: Orlando, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.dignitymemorial.com/obituaries/orlando-fl/marlenelambing-7773812. Record for Marlene Joyce Lambing. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=276488625&indiv=try.
- 2271 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25/ Aug/ 1955; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540608183/? article=e5600823-1879-4e05-b958e726fd4ee819&focus=0.13014746,0.10142218,0.3671086,0.6344328&xid=3398. Record for Mr. Chester Franci Gill. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=121756831&indiv=try.
- 2272 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for William Clair Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=29589407&indiv=try.
- 2273 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for William C Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=1627192&indiv=try.
- 2274 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for William C Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=2075852&indiv=try.
- 2275 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William C Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=172244673&indiv=try.
- 2276 Ancestry.com, California, Divorce Index, 1966-1984 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for William C Lytle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1141&h=2904316&indiv=try.
- 2277 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Jerry Lee Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=89326040&indiv=try.
- 2278 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Jerry L Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=1170222&indiv=try.
- 2279 Ancestry.com, California, Divorce Index, 1966-1984 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Jerry L Walker. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1141&h=1834882&indiv=try.
- 2280 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Jane Tidd. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=98942299&indiv=try.
- 2281 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 31 Aug 1976; Birth County: Los Angeles. Record for Stephani L Tidd. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=13660993&indiv=try.
- 2282 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 15 Feb 1980; Birth County: San Diego. Record for Robert Alan Tidd. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=15259570&indiv=try.

- 2283 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charlotte Alma Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35660844&indiv=try.
- 2284 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Charlotte E Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902582465&indiv=try.
- 2285 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for John Joseph Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2582465&indiv=try.
- 2286 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Harrisburg, Dauphin, Pennsylvania; Roll: 4776; Sheet Number: 3; Enumeration District: 73-32. Record for Charlotte B Devaney. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=243692072&indiv=try.
- 2287 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Patriot-News; Publication Place: Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// obits.pennlive.com/obituaries/PennLive/obituary.aspx?n=joseph-rdevaney&pid=174890955&fhid=29550. Record for Joseph R. Devaney. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=502886316&indiv=try.
- 2288 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Joseph Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28667520&indiv=try.
- 2289 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 587. Record for John Joseph Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=6978849&indiv=try.
- 2290 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Joseph Devaney. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=431800&indiv=try.
- 2291 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John J. Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=15331639&indiv=try.
- 2292 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: East Taylor, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 109; Sheet Number: 5; Enumeration District: 11-69. Record for Ione Mardis. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239410463&indiv=try.
- 2293 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ione Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91270617&indiv=try.
- 2294 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel Boyd Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1597230&indiv=try.
- 2295 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Portland Press Herald; Publication Date: 3 Mar 2002; Publication Place: Portland, Maine, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/850555007/? article=a179a1af-952f-4df7-8096ab32d133c3f7&focus=0.80662555,0.19775943,0.9707393,0.51832426&xid=3355. Record for Harold Bracken. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=1028498853&indiv=try.
- 2296 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel Boyd Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=32120104&indiv=try.

- 2297 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1566. Record for Samuel Boyd Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=5353312&indiv=try.
- 2298 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Samuel Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=38911784&indiv=try.
- 2299 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy E. McFeaters. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1602736&indiv=try.
- 2300 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy E McFeaters. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802455799&indiv=try.
- 2301 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1950-2010; Series Number: Series 4. Record for Roy E McFeaters. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1692280&indiv=try.
- 2302 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Roy E. McFeaters. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=70773968&indiv=try.
- 2303 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 280; Certificate Number Range: 174495-176758. Record for Roy Ellwood Mc Feters. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=656236&indiv=try.
- 2304 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1642. Record for Roy Ellwood McFeaters. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9312243&indiv=try.
- 2305 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 271-09-9238; Issue State: Ohio; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Charles Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=ssdi&h=6301568&indiv=try.
- 2306 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Certificate: 001023; Volume: 21557. Record for Charles H Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=ohdeath93-98&h=690169&indiv=try.
- 2307 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Fairview, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03052; Page: 14A; Enumeration District: 18-131. Record for Charles H Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=30178914&indiv=try.
- 2308 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles H Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=1166228&indiv=try.
- 2309 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Certificate: 028175; Volume: 33310. Record for Elsa J Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5763&h=4509831&indiv=try.
- 2310 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 273-42-7829; Issue State: Ohio; Issue Date: 1963. Record for Elsa Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=6301875&indiv=try.

- 2311 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Rutherford B. Hayes Presidential Center Obituary Index, 1810s-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Record for Leroy Theodore Bracken. http:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=OHobit&h=663488&indiv=try.
- 2312 Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records and Indexes, 1810-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Cuyahoga County Archive; Cleveland, Ohio; Cuyahoga County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1810-1973; Volume: Vol 184-185; Page: 231; Year Range: 1938 May 1938 Dec. Record for Miss Virginia C Englebeck. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=CuyahogaOHmarriages&h=2565562&indiv=try.
- 2313 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: East Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio; Roll: m-t0627-03051; Page: 13B; Enumeration District: 18-97. Record for Leona Ransburg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=31165900&indiv=try.
- 2314 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Birth Certificates, 1907-1940 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Willis La Mar Ransburg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsBirths&h=2853864&indiv=try.
- 2315 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Willis L. Ransburg. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=72961461&indiv=try.
- 2316 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 5. Record for Blair Wayne Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=24788023&indiv=try.
- 2317 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Number: 516-28-5223; Issue State: Montana; Issue Date: Before 1951. Record for Wilbur Wakefield Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3693&h=73672148&indiv=try.
- 2318 Ancestry.com, Montana, Divorce Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Divorce Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 5; Certificate Number Range: 53 251706 56 250191. Record for Wilbur W. Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61477&h=90052413&indiv=try.
- 2319 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington. Record for Wilbur Wakefield Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2378&h=5905387&indiv=try.
- 2320 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 102; Certificate Number Range: 84 06041 84 07682. Record for Marilyn Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=1200263937&indiv=try.
- 2321 Ancestry.com, Montana, Divorce Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Divorce Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 18; Certificate Number Range: 64 0001 64 1987. Record for Merle E Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61477&h=9598&indiv=try.
- 2322 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Marriages, 1865-1987 (Lehi, UT. USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana State Historical Society; Helena, Montana; Montana, County Marriages, 1865-1950. Record for Marlene Joy Clausen. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61578&h=90540520&indiv=try.
- 2323 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 51; Certificate Number Range: 66 00001 66 02001. Record for Mary Louise Fink. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=900082767&indiv=try.
- 2324 Ancestry.com, Montana, Birth Index, 1870-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana, Birth Index, 1920-1986. Record for Doris Jean Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61471&h=276796&indiv=try.

- 2325 Ancestry.com, Montana, County Births and Deaths, 1830-2011 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montans State Historical Society; Helena, Montana; FHL Roll: 42490. Record for Doris Kohl. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61255&h=750194790&indiv=try.
- 2326 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 97; Certificate Number Range: 83 00001 83 02700. Record for Doris Kohl. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=1500296324&indiv=try.
- 2327 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 24; Certificate Number Range: SB 2065 SB 5700. Record for Floyd Kohl. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=143820&indiv=try.
- 2328 Ancestry.com, Montana, Death Index, 1907-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2001), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana. Record for Jeanice L McGee. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5437&h=179797&indiv=try.
- 2329 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 36; Certificate Number Range: 59 010071 59 130035. Record for LeRoy McGee. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=118082&indiv=try.
- 2330 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 50; Certificate Number Range: 65 03477 65 04691. Record for Boyd Harry Hartzell. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=14857&indiv=try.
- 2331 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jeanetta M. Swope. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=36816718&indiv=try.
- 2332 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com.
- 2333 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 2334 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 2335 Ancestry.com, Web: Pennsylvania, Find A Grave Index, 1681-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com.
- 2336 Ancestry.com, Public Member Trees (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 2337 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Helene Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=2498980&indiv=try.
- 2338 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Death Certificates; Year: 1994; Roll: 15. Record for Mary Helene Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=2498980&indiv=try.
- 2339 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46722.1
- 2340 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Nita N Crown. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=784030687&indiv=try.
- 2341 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.112.6.77579.13
- 2342 Broderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 6, Social Security Death Index: U.S., Date of Import: Jan 16, 1999, Internal Ref. #1.111.6.46723.87

- 2343 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167603. Record for Ginger Larue Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=27603598&indiv=try.
- 2344 Death Certificate Bruce Alexander Clawson.
- 2345 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ginger L Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272865737&indiv=try.
- 2346 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101176642. Record for William Robert Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12568084&indiv=try.
- 2347 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144821. Record for William Robert Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12878071&indiv=try.
- 2348 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 011251-013800. Record for Wayne Leonard Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=6489368&indiv=try.
- 2349 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Shreveport Journal; Publication Date: 24/ Apr/ 1964; Publication Place: Shreveport, Louisiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/601233039/? article=6d4f51dd-972c-4c4d-9665-4b702ea18444&focus=0.5718598,0.31746495,0.7313006,0.5382917 5&xid=3398. Record for Mr Arthur C Jr Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=92457092&indiv=try.
- 2350 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167867. Record for Theodore W Haire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11262793&indiv=try.
- 2351 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Theodore Wilford Haire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44482584&indiv=try.
- 2352 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Theodore W. Haire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24733048&indiv=try.
- 2353 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for Janet E Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=3299991&indiv=try.
- 2354 Ancestry.com, Web: Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, U.S., Birth Index, 1865-2012 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Charles Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70591&h=6273957&indiv=try.
- 2355 Ancestry.com, Web: Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, U.S., Birth Index, 1865-2012 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Charles Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70591&h=6273966&indiv=try.
- 2356 Ancestry.com, Web: Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, U.S., Birth Index, 1865-2012 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Charles Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70591&h=6273969&indiv=try.
- 2357 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Richard C Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=59807929&indiv=try.

- 2358 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Charlotte Observer; Publication Date: 14/ Sep/ 1983; Publication Place: Charlotte, North Carolina, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/622316281/? article=fe61b5ec-ed71-4f34-94bfd684c95a006e&focus=0.039121978,0.05992848,0.19896059,0.22534491&xid=3398. Record for Allison Lynn Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=17391403&indiv=try.
- 2359 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, U.S., Divorce Index, 1958-2004 (Provo, UT, USA, 2008, Ancestry.com Operations Inc), Ancestry.com, Record for Mitzi Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1115&h=228605&indiv=try.
- 2360 Ancestry.com, Ohio Divorce Index, 1962-1963, 1967-1971, 1973-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Divorce Index, 1962-1963, 1967-1971 and 1973-2007. Record for Dolores Dumann. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=OHdivindex1962&h=305688&indiv=try.
- 2361 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169440. Record for Wayne Herbert Miller. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11794101&indiv=try.
- 2362 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18 Nov 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13156919/? article=71d4ad6b-9708-47d0b0c0-6dca2013f275&focus=0.12551409,0.29897925,0.24623568,0.54415745&xid=3355. Record for Harry A. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=664776877&indiv=try.
- 2363 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: Indiana, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Page: 14B; Enumeration District: 0032; FHL microfilm: 2341780. Record for Harry A Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=51790770&indiv=try.
- 2364 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 32-11. Record for Harry Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25287695&indiv=try.
- 2365 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Mildred E. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=4218491&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167211. Record for Verla Mae Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27479976&indiv=try.
- 2367 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Alex W Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=4729686&indiv=try.
- 2368 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 158. Record for Harry A Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=5511620&indiv=try.
- 2369 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2432. Record for Lisle William Stewart. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8180861&indiv=try.
- 2370 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28/ Dec/ 2006; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/527958333/?article=39cdf2f5-7a84-4baabbba-9920fbdbd499&focus=0.013170891,0.5146444,0.355849,0.69027525&xid=2378. Record for Angeline Rogel Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=665593322&indiv=try.

- 2371 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Death certificates, 1906–1967; Certificate Number Range: 025501-028500. Record for William John Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=4471023&indiv=try.
- 2372 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Young, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 21B; Enumeration District: 32-70. Record for Lisle W Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19228815&indiv=try.
- 2373 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Angelina Rogel Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39191784&indiv=try.
- 2374 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Leona Fern Brown. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=25106837&indiv=try.
- 2375 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Center, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03516; Page: 10B; Enumeration District: 32-23. Record for Evelyn Hutchson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=25321396&indiv=try.
- 2376 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Percy R Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=215485745&indiv=try.
- 2377 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Percy Raymond Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=114073706&indiv=try.
- 2378 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Kathryn Hendricks Snyder. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60525&h=114073707&indiv=try.
- 2379 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Kathryn Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33980096&indiv=try.
- 2380 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Kathryn Hendricks Snyder. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=4291333&indiv=try.
- 2381 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Viola Mildred Minick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=94759035&indiv=try.
- 2382 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 24/Aug/ 1974; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/448055916/?article=dff573f4-711b-437ba1a5-0121a9fdfa57&focus=0.51044637,0.1434057,0.626374,0.40478086&xid=2378. Record for Floyd Samuel Minick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=545525666&indiv=try.
- 2383 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1734. Record for Floyd Samuel Minick. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7152067&indiv=try.
- 2384 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1077. Record for Virgil Thomas Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7331779&indiv=try.
- 2385 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Virgil Thomas Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=94762031&indiv=try.

2386	Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com
	Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission;
	Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3.
	Record for Virgil Thomas Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=1967&h=140401&indiv=try.

2387 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Virgil Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=6723743&indiv=try.

2388 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 18/ Jun/ 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/19985159/?article=ade8ee4b-3d0a-45d8bc7a-9e212f9f6d3f&focus=0.18258126,0.3980107,0.33878174,0.5565181&xid=2378. Record for Sara Ellen Virginia Santos. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=595920798&indiv=try.

- 2389 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Sara Santus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=54656837&indiv=try.
- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21/ Mar/ 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521259248/?
   article=7e40533b-9572-4d7f-8783-86637788c047&focus=0.17305422,0.45323363,0.33161134,0.61588 21&xid=2378. Record for Frank V. Santus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
- 2391 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Frank V. Santus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1637667&indiv=try.

db=61843&h=576691992&indiv=try.

- 2392 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2184. Record for Frank Vincent Santus. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8008158&indiv=try.
- 2393 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Frank V Santus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=1205996&indiv=try.
- 2394 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 22/ Feb/ 2000; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/33661116/?article=0961b4df-135d-4507b1ff-670bf5a6ce0b&focus=0.82404274,0.055012375,0.99166363,0.281593&xid=2378. Record for Chester Monroe Dunford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=668755128&indiv=try.
- 2395 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23/ Jan/ 1994; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521973828/? article=3ca2473b-8446-4262-9234-bc3d4baa53c7/c6e060df-b75f-494ab804-76a5e827a802&focus=0.17610264,0.82700014,0.34139237,0.98323655&xid=3398. Record for Arthur Baine Byers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=327305962&indiv=try.
- 2396 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 24/ Dec/ 2020; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/arthur-byers/article\_b0a6e542-45f3-11ebb12f-337f320f7685.html. Record for Arthur Baine Byers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=267175468&indiv=try.
- 2397 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Arthur B Byers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=102761534&indiv=try.

- 2398 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Arthur Byers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272593819&indiv=try.
- 2399 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Legacy; Publication Place: United States; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/ gjsentinel/obituary.aspx?n=john-smith&pid=185250039. Record for John Cyrus Smith. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=797351166&indiv=try.
- 2400 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926 - 1965. Record for John Cyrus Smith. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=146598&indiv=try.
- 2401 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2348. Record for John Cyrus Smith. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=8214243&indiv=try.
- 2402 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul James McCunn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=26905423&indiv=try.
- 2403 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Accession Number: 13 0323 63E 2. Record for Paul James McCunn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=1542538&indiv=try.
- 2404 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Paul J. McCunn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=40519993&indiv=try.
- 2405 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Michigan, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 685. Record for Robert Carroll Latimer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=267952543&indiv=try.
- 2406 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Lansing, Ingham, Michigan; Roll: m-t0627-01761; Page: 64B; Enumeration District: 33-34. Record for Robert C Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=81372470&indiv=try.
- 2407 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert C Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=2872975&indiv=try.
- 2408 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ethel L. Goulder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=70199588&indiv=try.
- 2409 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Michigan, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 436. Record for Roy Carley Goulder. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=267411536&indiv=try.
- 2410 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Arizona Republic; Publication Date: 23/ Jul/ 1991; Publication Place: Phoenix, Arizona, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/123208344/?article=2197d568e1e2-402d-98b9-2709932e4655&focus=0.581569,0.29543298,0.7706679,0.33034953&xid=2378. Record for Roy C. Goulder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=595476430&indiv=try.

- 2411 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy C Goulder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=807298588&indiv=try.
- 2412 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Detroit, Wayne, Michigan; Roll: m-t0627-01888; Page: 5A; Enumeration District: 84-1572. Record for Helen D Depencier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=79600120&indiv=try.
- 2413 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Michigan, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 286. Record for Helen Dorothy Depencier. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=298226901&indiv=try.
- 2414 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Helen D Depencier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=1563190&indiv=try.
- 2415 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Helen Depencier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=15198183&indiv=try.
- 2416 Ancestry.com, U.S. Naturalization Records Indexes, 1794-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, National Archives and Records Administration (NARA); Washington, D.C.; Index Cards to Naturalization Petitions for the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan, Southern Division, Detroit, 1907-1995; Microfilm Serial: M1917; Microfilm Roll: 55. Record for Ross Wallace Depencier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1192&h=2332020&indiv=try.
- 2417 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ross W Depencier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=4349355&indiv=try.
- 2418 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ross Depencier. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=15198188&indiv=try.
- 2419 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Michigan, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 685. Record for John Stewart Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=267952536&indiv=try.
- 2420 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John S. Latimer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=71703553&indiv=try.
- 2421 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lois Maxine Vannorman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=27487886&indiv=try.
- 2422 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Steven J Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=196824516&indiv=try.
- 2423 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 12/ Jun/ 2008; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/527951623/?article=d346459a-534e-4cf9aed7-5236da7ea3ce&focus=0.341617,0.46903878,0.6630748,0.6391281&xid=2378. Record for Olga Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=648736974&indiv=try.

2424	Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA,
	Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 5/ Jan/ 2014; Publication Place:
	Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.lefdahlfuneralhome.com/obits/obituary.php?id=439469.
	Record for Craig Harold Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=2190&h=239252032&indiv=try.

- 2425 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 24/ Dec/ 2013; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.lefdahlfuneralhome.com/obits/obituary.php?id=421732. Record for Belinda Sue Voytus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=236899410&indiv=try.
- 2426 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ralph W Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=301297155&indiv=try.
- 2427 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ralph W Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=379581133&indiv=try.
- 2428 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Potomac News; Publication Place: Woodbridge, Virginia, USA; URL: http:// www.insidenova.com/obituaries/patricia-b-stewart/article\_2862bf60-35a2-11e5-98ead38c57983e48.html. Record for Patricia B. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=501498713&indiv=try.
- 2429 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Harriet Caroline Vasas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60525&h=206756391&indiv=try.
- 2430 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Jackson, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03453; Page: 9A; Enumeration District: 11-59. Record for Caroline Coburn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=21123892&indiv=try.
- 2431 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Jr Vasas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48091517&indiv=try.
- 2432 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Vasas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=125668444&indiv=try.
- 2433 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101168800. Record for Barbara Ruth Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28007211&indiv=try.
- 2434 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Herbert M. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42393630&indiv=try.
- 2435 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 11 Sep 1995; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/554132367/? article=4e5fe75e-2a3c-4d1ba414-093d92384e01&focus=0.33966526,0.3518576,0.49524248,0.5193948&xid=3355. Record for Creta Kann Hoover. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=610796989&indiv=try.
- 2436 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 072651-075500. Record for Creta Kann. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=754811559&indiv=try.
- 2437 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: East Manchester, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: mt0627-03641; Page: 8B; Enumeration District: 67-16. Record for Creta Hoover. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=18165529&indiv=try.

- 2438 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Creta Hoover. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=28598404&indiv=try.
- 2439 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1138. Record for Creta Hoover. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=909319335&indiv=try.
- 2440 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1446; Sheet Number: 24; Enumeration District: 67-134. Record for Gerald S Kunkle. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=238421494&indiv=try.
- 2441 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 22/ Jun/ 1976; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/81581270/? article=d0ec68cd-182b-4267-9e9bad3b4d79d491&focus=0.064525485,0.28112853,0.3939338,0.51708615&xid=3398. Record for John C Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=80523611&indiv=try.
- 2442 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Inez Price. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14758757&indiv=try.
- 2443 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Fred L Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=276052687&indiv=try.
- 2444 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for William G MInnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=151791605&indiv=try.
- 2445 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1735. Record for Eli Franklin Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9189844&indiv=try.
- 2446 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: York, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 4419; Sheet Number: 5; Enumeration District: 81-90. Record for Eli F Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245097727&indiv=try.
- 2447 Ancestry.com, 1930 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2002), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1930; Census Place: York, York, Pennsylvania; Page: 9B; Enumeration District: 0100; FHL microfilm: 2341901. Record for Bertha Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6224&h=57138227&indiv=try.
- 2448 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 3 Jul 1990; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553880086/? article=715c780dcde8-4fa2-94e2-7a99a3c22459&focus=0.28442505,0.82735825,0.51146466,0.96248335&xid=3355. Record for Bertha F. Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=618579771&indiv=try.
- 2449 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 31/ Oct/ 2020; Publication Place: Hershey, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.hooverfuneralhome.com/obituary/eli-minnich-pe. Record for Eli Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=273467647&indiv=try.

- 2450 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bertha F Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=42711223&indiv=try.
- 2451 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03644; Page: 22A; Enumeration District: 67-88. Record for George G Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=24176207&indiv=try.
- 2452 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Spring Garden, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1446; Sheet Number: 24; Enumeration District: 67-133. Record for George W Minnich. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237571934&indiv=try.
- 2453 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 25 Nov 2006; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555123085/? article=e1903e80-2729-4b9cb9d0-459c0f994185&focus=0.36086228,0.05929961,0.5110384,0.35213944&xid=3355. Record for Goldie E. Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=638072443&indiv=try.
- 2454 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jacqualine N Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=30465043&indiv=try.
- 2455 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 16 Jul 2002; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555806132/? article=a8073c7c-97e1-4ad3-91ba-1187fe51aefa&focus=0.5082114,0.32577923,0.65842766,0.559063 55&xid=3355. Record for Jacqualine Nanette Saylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=633054364&indiv=try.
- 2456 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 20/ Jul/ 1948; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553453815/?article=837c173fcf85-4556-820e-f2040b0151f7&focus=0.23687537,0.05483867,0.42657626,0.62911123&xid=3398. Record for Miss Marie Carolyn Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=58294887&indiv=try.
- 2457 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 24 Nov 2006; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555123012/? article=1869a793-299e-463b-a851a357241b6cfc&focus=0.04463926,0.08273527,0.20301901,0.13770558&xid=3355. Record for Goldie E. Sharp Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=647260604&indiv=try.
- 2458 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Myrtle Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=39580017&indiv=try.
- 2459 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Georgetown, Sussex, Delaware; Roll: 1867; Sheet Number: 16; Enumeration District: 3-60. Record for Myrtle May Steigelman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=1214502&indiv=try.
- 2460 Ancestry.com, Delaware, Marriage Records, 1750-1954 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Vera Deloris Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61368&h=900101952&indiv=try.
- 2461 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ozro N Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=648132790&indiv=try.

2462	Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Delaware, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 67. Record for Ozro Nestsmith Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi- bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=6362870&indiv=try.
2463	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 9/ Feb/ 1927; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/551901131/? article=d7803ed8-91c1-4392-a409- b45a668e7ec8&focus=0.16185959,0.8538781,0.27825332,0.9080819&xid=3398. Record for Ozro N. Stelgelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=27185024&indiv=try.
2464	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Ozro N Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=623462146&indiv=try.
2465	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Daily Times; Publication Date: 30 Nov 2017; Publication Place: Salisbury, Maryland, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/355458903/? article=00864bfa-d985-4c32-819d- acd4bcab2e89&focus=0.6530509,0.40184447,0.9704188,0.7242465&xid=3355. Record for Lois S. Holloway. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=663814003&indiv=try.
2466	Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 960. Record for Truman Amos Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7257628&indiv=try.
2467	Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Truman A. Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=24004190&indiv=try.
2468	Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: York, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03646; Page: 7B; Enumeration District: 67-166. Record for Truman Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=23118609&indiv=try.
2469	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 2 Jul 1971; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/81338409/? article=4034df4b-c8a9-40dd- a99b-765439f6058c&focus=0.6390247,0.59050274,0.8142588,0.61203617&xid=3355. Record for Bessie Irene Sheffer Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=61843&h=541156690&indiv=try.
2470	Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: York, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 849; Sheet Number: 21; Enumeration District: 67-176. Record for Bessie Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=241877271&indiv=try.
2471	Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 960. Record for Norman Martin Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7256029&indiv=try.
2472	Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Windsor, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03645; Page: 7A; Enumeration District: 67-105. Record for John J Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=24166818&indiv=try.

- 2473 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 303. Record for Pauline M Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=4591999&indiv=try.
- 2474 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 1/ Apr/ 2011; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/york/obituary.aspx?n=pauline-mlewis&pid=149843757. Record for Pauline M. Heininger Lewis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=7545&h=24305583&indiv=try.
- 2475 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 1 Apr 2011; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614825187/? article=0d53ad25-08ca-42fcaf5e-3c8deb8d8018&focus=0.21729295,0.066881046,0.36554268,0.5491772&xid=3355. Record for Pauline M Heininger Lewis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=782271148&indiv=try.
- 2476 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 303. Record for Joanne Dolores Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=4592628&indiv=try.
- 2477 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 26 Dec 2009; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555456400/? article=c5e1bf8a-a03b-4acaa894-7bf5014c9501&focus=0.058702465,0.06606633,0.21740316,0.5135159&xid=3355. Record for Joanne D. Heininger Lewis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=645513305&indiv=try.
- 2478 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Dorothy Gromling Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=14514515&indiv=try.
- 2479 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 303. Record for Dorothy Mae Gromling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=4591229&indiv=try.
- 2480 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1063. Record for Ammon Neiman Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=9084385&indiv=try.
- 2481 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 1. Record for Ammon N Sr Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=213239&indiv=try.
- 2482 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Red Lion, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1446; Sheet Number: 10; Enumeration District: 67-113. Record for Ammon N Heininger. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242555268&indiv=try.
- 2483 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 4 Jan 1989; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553932180/? article=3bd0b2a8-59fb-4d4f-9d38-

c5db0ed45bb3&focus=0.26722625,0.31223205,0.49736753,0.49801084&xid=3355. Record for Bernice R. Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=585818253&indiv=try.

- Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 6/ May/ 1968; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/359766470/? article=4d7cb081-5262-4dc6-9b09ceff9e992d48&focus=0.37573513,0.10890966,0.5680794,0.61001813&xid=3398. Record for Rick N. Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=100251883&indiv=try.
  Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bernice Rosanna Eaton. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32215181&indiv=try.
  Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 21/ Mar/ 1952; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/359804663/?article=4ec0ba4af67f-49fc-995b-9768bb476c80&focus=0.021714272,0.16129293,0.21620896,0.23767197&xid=3398. Record for Daisy G. Goheen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=37645947&indiv=try.
- 2487 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 716. Record for Clarence Edward Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5475176&indiv=try.
- 2488 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 020001-023000. Record for Clarence Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=603541723&indiv=try.
- 2489 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 013801-016500. Record for Clarence Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=606103735&indiv=try.
- 2490 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clarence Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=18351129&indiv=try.
- 2491 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 069501-072500. Record for Clarence Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605162491&indiv=try.
- 2492 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Red Lion, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03643; Page: 10A; Enumeration District: 67-76. Record for Clarence Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=16881653&indiv=try.
- 2493 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records; Reel: 303. Record for Clarence E Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=4589337&indiv=try.
- 2494 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 010051-012750. Record for Clarence Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=605976936&indiv=try.
- 2495 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Red Lion, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1446; Sheet Number: 18; Enumeration District: 67-115. Record for Grace V Eveler. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=238718696&indiv=try.

- 2496 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 27 Feb 2003; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555788584/? article=3aae7809-8a41-41b7-afa7d37efc0c1a41&focus=0.7906755.0.44791788.0.9579626.0.7169842&xid=3355. Record for Jerry D. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=635062803&indiv=try. 2497 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Grace Viola Eveler. https:// search.ancestrv.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39216825&indiv=trv. 2498 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania and New Jersey, Church and Town Records, 1708-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Historical Society of Pennsylvania; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; Historic Pennsylvania Church and Town Records. Record for Grace Viola Fuller. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2451&h=2021810010&indiv=try. 2499 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc. 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 6 Sep 1977; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614299920/? article=ba512f91-05a4-4374-bfb6ecfe15408b88&focus=0.04128413,0.8207328,0.15984108,0.8932137&xid=3355. Record for Grace V Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=781907289&indiv=try. 2500 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 8 Apr 1986; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614996123/? article=5f62711e-3fbf-4dfaba89-906f226bbe0f&focus=0.38387173.0.4514007.0.49701473.0.5592602&xid=3355. Record for Alverta Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=784328527&indiv=try. 2501 Ancestry.com. 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Felton, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1478; Sheet Number: 11; Enumeration District: 67-32. Record for Alverta A Trout. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236081040&indiv=try.
- 2502 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Alverta Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=63283980&indiv=try.
- 2503 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pa; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2501; Certificate Number Range: 114001-116850. Record for Alverta Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=89871154&indiv=try.
- 2504 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Place: York, PA, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/ obituaries/york/obituary.aspx?n=francis-c-flaharty&pid=190120023. Record for Francis C. Flaharty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=1949255797&indiv=try.
- 2505 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Apr 2014; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96360634/? article=6853b445-57e0-4e2c-9972-25fa19add8ba&focus=0.6586841,0.34194773,0.8119756,0.5906225 4&xid=3355. Record for Nina L. Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=662777233&indiv=try.
- 2506 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 716. Record for Clark Emanuel Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=5475177&indiv=try.
- 2507 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Clark E Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=374361&indiv=try.

- 2508 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: East Hopewell, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 1478; Sheet Number: 14; Enumeration District: 67-21. Record for Clark E Eveler. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=239507653&indiv=try.
- 2509 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Clark E Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=7106211&indiv=try.
- 2510 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clark E. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=81318810&indiv=try.
- 2511 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 26/ Jul/ 1967; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/615063598/? article=3de399e1-3b3c-4e9aada2-3d1b36fe9c6e&focus=0.027531153,0.045082234,0.26520106,0.2803865&xid=3398. Record for Robert Clark Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=69120080&indiv=try.
- 2512 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Olga Elizabeth Shaull. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=169854465&indiv=try.
- 2513 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 29/ Sep/ 1969; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96620480/? article=87ac06f9-901d-499e-a01ecc8f5dc08d95&focus=0.7736725,0.0455964,0.9670412,0.1551128&xid=3398. Record for Kay Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=43201413&indiv=try.
- 2514 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Gazette and Daily; Publication Date: 29/ Sep/ 1969; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/96620480/?article=344f2b73e5a3-41b6-8e31-bba3258ca9f8&focus=0.77053684,0.120852984,0.94721776,0.76044583&xid=3398. Record for Kay Lorraine Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=43201418&indiv=try.
- 2515 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Olga E Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=275908795&indiv=try.
- 2516 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Windsor, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 849; Sheet Number: 9; Enumeration District: 67-167. Record for Luther W Eveler. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236841259&indiv=try.
- 2517 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Luther J. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=18351166&indiv=try.
- 2518 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 12 Feb 1992; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/554438292/? article=301e1e5f-3a16-416e-9288e3721a426b9b&focus=0.18509781,0.30748636,0.3387191,0.5361673&xid=3355. Record for Freda D. Smith Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=600235792&indiv=try.
- 2519 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 15/ May/ 2020; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/york/obituary.aspx?n=judith-mae-eveler&pid=196190229. Record for Judith Mae Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=261268829&indiv=try.

- 2520 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Indiana, U.S., Death Certificates, 1899-2011; Year: 1972; Roll: 17. Record for Philip Lunsford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60716&h=2384415&indiv=try.
- 2521 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Draft Registration Cards For Ohio, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 880. Record for Philip Lunsford. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=200049859&indiv=try.
- 2522 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Baugo, Elkhart, Indiana; Roll: 3266; Page: 33; Enumeration District: 20-2. Record for Claude W Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62308&h=135118044&indiv=try.
- 2523 Ancestry.com, Web: Elkhart County, Indiana, U.S., Obituary Index, 1837-2024 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2024), Ancestry.com, Elkhart Public Library; Elkhart, Indiana, USA; Obituaries. Record for Frances Ann Rowe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=63140&h=181348&indiv=try.
- 2524 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Basil Paul Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=110770766&indiv=try.
- 2525 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Basil Paul Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=4474774&indiv=try.
- 2526 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Basil P. Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=60581518&indiv=try.
- 2527 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Elizabeth Pearl Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=4474775&indiv=try.
- 2528 Ancestry.com, Washington, U.S., Arriving and Departing Passenger and Crew Lists, 1882-1965 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2006), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in Washington, DC; Washington, DC, USA; Passenger and Crew Manifests of Airplanes Arriving At Seattle, Washington; NAI Number: 2953588; Record Group Title: Records of the Immigration and Naturalization Service, 1787-2004; Record Group Number: 85. Record for Eleanore Jean Pierson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8945&h=5743522&indiv=try.
- 2529 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Funeraria Del Angel University; Publication Date: 18/ Apr/ 2022; Publication Place: Tucson, Arizona, USA; URL: https://www.dignitymemorial.com/ obituaries/tucson-az/eleanor-pierson-9145183. Record for Eleanor Jean Pierson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=307668083&indiv=try.
- 2530 Ancestry.com, Cook County, Illinois Marriage Index, 1930-1960 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008), Ancestry.com, Cook County Clerk; Chicago, II; Cook County Genealogy Records (Marriages). Record for Lester A. Shorner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1500&h=5552048&indiv=try.
- 2531 Ancestry.com, Cook County, Illinois Birth Index, 1916-1935 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008), Ancestry.com, Cook County Clerk; Cook County, IL; Cook County Genealogy Records (Births). Record for Elizabeth Pierson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1499&h=2524725&indiv=try.
- 2532 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Care Memorial Cremation; Publication Date: 2023; Publication Place: Romeoville, Illinois, USA; URL: https://www.jsrmemorialcremation.com/obituaries/ obituary-listings?obId=23746658. Record for Elizabeth Ann Pierson Shorner. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=329276033&indiv=try.

- 2533 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Lester Anton Shorner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=41524246&indiv=try.
- 2534 David Russelle Barr II.
- 2535 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Linda S McCoy. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=37501717&indiv=try.
- 2536 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William L Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184442174&indiv=try.
- 2537 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ Sep/ 1960; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13667368/? article=ba098f4f-5a47-4d5cabea-79206f9dfef0&focus=0.3771589,0.012205219,0.6211731,0.65712774&xid=3398. Record for Mr. William Lee Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=58404334&indiv=try.
- 2538 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144494. Record for Betsy Rae Ralston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28441282&indiv=try.
- 2539 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas N Sr Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=298441630&indiv=try.
- 2540 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1927-1957. Record for Betsy Rae Ralston. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=168366&indiv=try.
- 2541 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 11/ Jul/ 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13471139/?article=fc362248b84c-4c2d-aa1b-bd3bbf93074d/03a716db-2a2b-4a64-a668eb98f785e12d&focus=0.8603397,0.6009636,0.9866656,1&xid=3398. Record for Linda Kay Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=300390984&indiv=try.
- 2542 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for William Zenas McCombs. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=29030276&indiv=try.
- 2543 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for William Zenas McCombs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=139455470&indiv=try.
- 2544 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Bonnie Lee McCombs. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=13247290&indiv=try.
- 2545 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Doris Jean Hill. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=40951991&indiv=try.
- 2546 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007. Record for Doris J McCombs. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=2248007&indiv=try.
- 2547 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Lois Jean Yohman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=43973156&indiv=try.

- 2548 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Lois Jean Yohman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=41467720&indiv=try.
- 2549 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Lois Jean Yohman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=38232830&indiv=try.
- 2550 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Lois Jean Yohman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=45485006&indiv=try.
- 2551 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Lois Jean Yohman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=44534061&indiv=try.
- 2552 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Russell George Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46655167&indiv=try.
- 2553 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Russell George Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=4468719&indiv=try.
- 2554 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Russell G Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=138263694&indiv=try.
- 2555 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Russell G Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=28106973&indiv=try.
- 2556 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for R. G. Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=69324965&indiv=try.
- 2557 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for R. G Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=13527348&indiv=try.
- 2558 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6/ Jul/ 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33666308/?article=b8f8bab0e6eb-4471-bae9-d70d2e99a462&focus=0.19254553,0.060104877,0.65031695,0.4985634&xid=3398. Record for Randy Orvie Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=59076023&indiv=try.
- 2559 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Randy O Fetterman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=298370066&indiv=try.
- 2560 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 17/ Sep/ 1971; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542449963/? article=d4e15c1c-7163-4840-887df0e0305d1534&focus=0.60473686,0.02593355,0.98496145,0.5177751&xid=3398. Record for Raymond Irvin Weaver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=121994377&indiv=try.
- 2561 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25/ Jun/ 1970; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542420425/?article=c477d920fb70-4022-bafe-a118a037823f&focus=0.032162163,0.6513161,0.16549781,0.97759855&xid=3398. Record for Raymond I. Weaver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=121992383&indiv=try.

- 2562 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Henry Lue Weaver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=152377673&indiv=try.
- 2563 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Paul Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=6811696&indiv=try.
- 2564 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Francis P Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=132292011&indiv=try.
- 2565 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 1/ Apr/ 1975; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/13383486/?article=4338124ccd82-4be1-a156-fdee339dafbc/4032e08e-650d-4d27a065-2f4a3b6339cf&focus=0.49985883,0.9380847,0.66125506,0.98916954&xid=3398. Record for Linda Marie Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=300390112&indiv=try.
- 2566 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 25/ Mar/ 1974; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14182277/?article=a88f8616f22c-4940-926d-53da6794c654&focus=0.6510475,0.082809374,0.8261072,0.4011862&xid=3398. Record for Linda Johns. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=9521998&indiv=try.
- 2567 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Raymond D Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=341363235&indiv=try.
- 2568 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 11/ May/ 2020; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/ raymond-duane-strong/article\_208548f2-9390-11ea-bdf8-27a4bb25e3f3.html. Record for Raymond Duane Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=261258188&indiv=try.
- 2569 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alton Fredrick Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184731850&indiv=try.
- 2570 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for John D Basil. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2025&h=34370&indiv=try.
- 2571 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Laura L Basil. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=132574510&indiv=try.
- 2572 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 25/ Nov/ 2019; URL: https:// memorials.davisbabcock.com/laura-basil/4037289/index.php. Record for Laura Basil. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=269641450&indiv=try.
- 2573 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Laura Basil. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=6586451&indiv=try.
- 2574 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144408. Record for Lucy Struthers Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29678783&indiv=try.
- 2575 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144408. Record for Robert Kelly Frazer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=13249372&indiv=try.
- 2576 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lucy L Frazer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=8627353&indiv=try.

- 2577 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Los Angeles Times; Publication Date: 15/ Sep/ 1977; Publication Place: Los Angeles, California, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/383729270/? article=cb774e42-65d0-4079-8821-8bce858bc205&focus=0.18464042,0.05727074,0.34023723,0.3646 9272&xid=3398. Record for MS. Lee Lochhead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=47724326&indiv=try.
- 2578 Ancestry.com, Maine, U.S., Marriage Index, 1892-1996 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2003), Ancestry.com, Record for Deane Cameron Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6904&h=706851&indiv=try.
- 2579 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Cynthia Strong Hibbard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=326859389&indiv=try.
- 2580 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Sarah S Bornstein. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=135722264&indiv=try.
- 2581 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Elaine A Oley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=25208210&indiv=try.
- 2582 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Elaine Auman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272376354&indiv=try.
- 2583 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Elaine A Oley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=315146037&indiv=try.
- 2584 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alan D Oley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=210746478&indiv=try.
- 2585 Ancestry.com, U.S., World War II Cadet Nursing Corps Card Files, 1942-1948 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives and Records Administration; Washington, D.C.; Cadet Nurse Corps Files, compiled 1943 - 1948, documenting the period 1942 -1948; Box #: 214. Record for Carolyn May Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2251&h=986275&indiv=try.
- 2586 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Carolyn Hendricks Boxler. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=103950649&indiv=try.
- 2587 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Orlando Sentinel; Publication Date: 16 Aug 2001; Publication Place: Orlando, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/235905388/? article=a1bbfe54-0d4b-4d58bb1e-7978a89561aa&focus=0.07460494,0.3287194,0.2377286,0.4208697&xid=3355. Record for Carolyn H. Boxler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=628492648&indiv=try.
- 2588 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Carolyn H Boxler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=324421308&indiv=try.
- 2589 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, The National Archives in St. Louis, Missouri; St. Louis, Missouri; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 241. Record for Francis Leo Boxler. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5505908&indiv=try.
- 2590 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Leo Boxler. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=103950595&indiv=try.
- 2591 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Francis Leo Boxler. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=33918714&indiv=try.

2592 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Francis L. Boxler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=72010635&indiv=try.

2593 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Florida Today; Publication Date: 7 Dec 2003; Publication Place: Cocoa, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/178243838/? article=a4b1b340-6907-4894-b438f44963038faf&focus=0.3435667,0.66535985,0.49508065,0.82991296&xid=3355. Record for Francis L. Boxler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=633278246&indiv=try.

2594 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Lawrence Hendricks. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46308749&indiv=try.

- 2595 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Gettysburg Times, The; Publication Date: 9/ Sep/ 2006; Publication Place: Gettysburg, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.gettysburgtimes.com/news/obits/index.shtml. Record for Harry Lawrence Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=12257646&indiv=try.
- 2596 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Harry L. Hendricks. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=78439884&indiv=try.
- 2597 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret Marie Evans. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39128291&indiv=try.
- 2598 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Samantha C Fastenau. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=1788&h=139207154&indiv=try.
- 2599 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Willis Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272916139&indiv=try.
- 2600 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 8/ Oct/ 2018; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/ ruby-r-states/article\_07dc9220-1242-517f-90be-d4358f98e88e.html. Record for Ruby R. States. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=126397064&indiv=try.
- 2601 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27/ Mar/ 1958; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/540835564/? article=ba2af1dc-3873-4711-b918-03cfdf6be8e5/376d393b-8128-493f-ae90b52799ad175e&focus=0.7381949,0.4799654,0.8545619,0.5397611&xid=3398. Record for Ruby Rae Hinton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=292945679&indiv=try.
- 2602 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 009601-012450. Record for Darrel E States. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=606768484&indiv=try.
- 2603 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173290. Record for Jeanne Sue States. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29370898&indiv=try.
- 2604 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Darrel E States. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272919200&indiv=try.
- 2605 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101142171. Record for Anthony Rocco. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12203706&indiv=try.

- 2606 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173169. Record for Pamela Joyce Graham Friedline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29020666&indiv=try.
- 2607 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for E. G. Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42318933&indiv=try.
- 2608 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward G Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28611287&indiv=try.
- 2609 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Edward G Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=627737&indiv=try.
- 2610 Brendlinger Tree 2.FTW, Date of Import: Nov 17, 2001.
- 2611 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gwen C Gamble. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=367213071&indiv=try.
- 2612 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lane T Gamble. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=341090645&indiv=try.
- 2613 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The News-Herald; Publication Date: 17/ Jul/ 1971; Publication Place: Franklin, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/74256027/? article=45768577-3e89-4632-977ccf776a1b5a7d&focus=0.6267304,0.07582095,0.9827759,0.75563866&xid=3398. Record for Mr. Gary Patrick Saltarelli. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=80136652&indiv=try.
- 2614 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Nicholas J Saltarelli. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236920751&indiv=try.
- 2615 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Carrie Lou Lynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=32277251&indiv=try.
- 2616 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The News Journal; Publication Date: 7/ Jul/ 1970; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/154886811/? article=832b50b5-683c-4496-a3fd-3089a15c98ab/feaccf43-5347-4feb-be27eb140a583279&focus=0.04214002,0.82079136,0.16463704,0.915424&xid=3398. Record for Amy C. Lynn. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=291595484&indiv=try.
- 2617 William and Carrie Dean Clawson.
- 2618 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Roxann Juric. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=169011482&indiv=try.
- 2619 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Darlene R Shultz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=139852958&indiv=try.
- 2620 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Wade A Reffner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=27980001&indiv=try.
- 2621 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Mark W Salsgiver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=330339564&indiv=try.

- 2622 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, San Bernardino County Sun; Publication Date: 6/ Jul/ 2009; Publication Place: San Bernardino, California, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/sbsun/Obituaries.asp? Page=LifeStory&PersonID=129346560. Record for Celeste Salsgiver. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=21503103&indiv=try.
- 2623 Ancestry.com, Web: Los Angeles, California, U.S., Coroner's Inquest Index, 1992-2024 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Los Angeles County Medical Examiner; Los Angeles, California, USA; Los Angeles, California, U.S., Coroner's Inquest Index, 1992-2024. Record for Mark Salsgiver. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70833&h=144614&indiv=try.
- 2624 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Turtle Creek, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 979; Sheet Number: 9; Enumeration District: 2-848. Record for Edna Brehm. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=243798266&indiv=try.
- 2625 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 085801-088650. Record for Henry V Brehm. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5164&h=6128388&indiv=try.
- 2626 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 12 Dec 1986; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/90014240/?article=4a6e8e8c-eabb-48b9-a3d2d87430dd6299&focus=0.0426332,0.75387716,0.15113717,0.8018288&xid=3355. Record for Edna BREHM Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=579335548&indiv=try.
- 2627 Eugene B. Cheek, Jr.
- 2628 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Birth Records, 1906-1908 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania (State). Birth certificates, 1906–1913; Box Number: 221; Certificate Number Range: 033762-036001. Record for Henry Vincent Brehm. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60484&h=792048&indiv=try.
- 2629 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert G. Schadle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=2947597&indiv=try.
- 2630 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: North Braddock, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 995; Sheet Number: 71; Enumeration District: 2-565. Record for Mary Olive Schadle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236781798&indiv=try.
- 2631 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward Delano Hart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=37478147&indiv=try.
- 2632 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for William W Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1177839&indiv=try.
- 2633 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1575. Record for William W Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7588032&indiv=try.
- 2634 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=39107322&indiv=try.

2635 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 9/ Apr/ 2014; Publication Place: Meadville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.meadvilletribune.com/obituaries/x493454549/William-Wesley-Marsh-Jr. Record for William Wesley Jr Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=257452400&indiv=try.

2636 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Elizabeth Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=874641&indiv=try.

- 2637 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101172892. Record for Michael Cibak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=12001116&indiv=try.
- 2638 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Loring Pressler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3064685&indiv=try.
- 2639 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Betty M. Cibak. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=10820308&indiv=try.
- 2640 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Peter M. Mclaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=3078418&indiv=try.
- 2641 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 10/ Oct/ 2010; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA. Record for Lillian M. McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=226617258&indiv=try.
- 2642 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: North Braddock, Allegheny, Pennsylvania; Roll: 995; Sheet Number: 12; Enumeration District: 2-565. Record for Lillian McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236781360&indiv=try.
- 2643 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 24/ Feb/ 2011; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.pittsburghlive.com/x/pittsburghtrib/obituaries/?mode=view&obit\_id=205144. Record for Lillian Marsh McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=40544223&indiv=try.
- 2644 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Pittsburgh Post-Gazette; Publication Date: 4 Jun 1997; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/89515248/?article=bce87927-b79c-494f-bae9e5db7c8295a6&focus=0.66217107,0.6766396,0.82274014,0.8005819&xid=3355. Record for Peter M. Mclaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=617079973&indiv=try.
- 2645 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Pittsburg Tribune Review; Publication Date: 24/ Feb/ 2011; Publication Place: Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.pittsburghlive.com/x/pittsburghtrib/obituaries/? mode=view&obit\_id=205144. Record for Robert S. McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=24079728&indiv=try.
- 2646 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lillian M Laughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=393421895&indiv=try.
- 2647 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Peter Macpherson McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=23423649&indiv=try.

- 2648 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1663. Record for Peter Mcphearson McLaughlin. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=5502802&indiv=try.
- 2649 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30 Oct 1993; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524434100/? article=7bea6ad1a910-432f-9906-7a1d0f66e3bc&focus=0.34274864,0.27028006,0.5008169,0.41953242&xid=3355.

Record for Tessie W. Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=602763843&indiv=try.

- 2650 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: West Wheatfield, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 239; Sheet Number: 29; Enumeration District: 32-92. Record for Kenneth M Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245718537&indiv=try.
- 2651 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 4/ Jul/ 2019; Publication Place: Niagara Falls, NY, USA; URL: https://www.ottoredanz.com/notices/James-Boring. Record for James Monroe Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=137815609&indiv=try.
- 2652 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2285. Record for James M Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8974066&indiv=try.
- 2653 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James M Schilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=15350471&indiv=try.
- 2654 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James M Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802427069&indiv=try.
- 2655 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Nanty-Glo, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 110; Sheet Number: 12; Enumeration District: 11-123. Record for James Shillings. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236980721&indiv=try.
- 2656 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James M. Schilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=55125218&indiv=try.
- 2657 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 11A; Enumeration District: 32-56. Record for Mary Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19196001&indiv=try.
- 2658 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Schilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802963572&indiv=try.
- 2659 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2285. Record for Fred Pete Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8974119&indiv=try.

- 2660 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 18; Enumeration District: 32-13. Record for Fred P Shillings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=245923411&indiv=try.
- 2661 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Delores Belle Frank. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48020753&indiv=try.
- 2662 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Delores Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=56785803&indiv=try.
- 2663 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Daniel W Sr Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=50000540&indiv=try.
- 2664 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2285. Record for Daniel Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2238&h=8974054&indiv=try.
- 2665 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune Democrat; Publication Date: 20/ Jun/ 2009; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/Tribune-Democrat/Obituaries.asp? Page=LifeStory&PersonID=128669470. Record for Mary Ann Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=21417850&indiv=try.
- 2666 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Daniel W Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94481695&indiv=try.
- 2667 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1575. Record for James Russell Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7747051&indiv=try.
- 2668 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for June R Laughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=903526609&indiv=try.
- 2669 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for James R Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=831795&indiv=try.
- 2670 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for June Rose Laughlin. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=39228053&indiv=try.
- 2671 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for David Ray Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1177594&indiv=try.
- 2672 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for David R. Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=39092148&indiv=try.
- 2673 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 679. Record for Arthur Elmer Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7447217&indiv=try.

- 2674 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur E Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=30966609&indiv=try.
- 2675 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur E Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=163093&indiv=try.
- 2676 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Arthur E Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1176806&indiv=try.
- 2677 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 109; Sheet Number: 17; Enumeration District: 11-72. Record for Arthur E Edwards. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237651121&indiv=try.
- 2678 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Arthur Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=17357052&indiv=try.
- 2679 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Askew Houser Funeral Homes; Publication Date: 31/ Jan/ 2022; Publication Place: Nanty Glo, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://askew-houser.com/ tribute/details/4505/Josephine-Edwards/obituary.html. Record for Josephine Catherine Mirra Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2190&h=302022433&indiv=try.
- 2680 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Josephine C Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=367186093&indiv=try.
- 2681 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Archie R Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=163089&indiv=try.
- 2682 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 679. Record for Archie Robert Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7447203&indiv=try.
- 2683 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Archie R Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1176805&indiv=try.
- 2684 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Bob John Brodish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=44554318&indiv=try.
- 2685 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 3. Record for Robert John Brodish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=817841&indiv=try.
- 2686 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169332. Record for Jack M Wilkinson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=11758529&indiv=try.
- 2687 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack M. Wilkinson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1013220&indiv=try.

- 2688 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2705. Record for Jack Merton Wilkinson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8313030&indiv=try.
- 2689 Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Jack M Wilkinson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=6310339&indiv=try.
- 2690 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Jack Wilkinson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=67366169&indiv=try.
- 2691 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Nine Hauck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1374488&indiv=try.
- 2692 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101169668. Record for Wade Lewis Sensebaugh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11868926&indiv=try.
- 2693 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167603. Record for Jeanette Peach. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=27603437&indiv=try.
- 2694 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Murray William Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=1423518&indiv=try.
- 2695 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Marriages, 1852-1968 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Catherine M. Strachan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61381&h=902930636&indiv=try.
- 2696 Ancestry.com, Florida, Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Murray W Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8837&h=438137&indiv=try.
- 2697 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, State Archive, Tallahassee and Clerk of Courts; Various Counties; County Marriages, 1939-1962. Record for Murray W Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61369&h=67102&indiv=try.
- 2698 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Murray William Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=3468237&indiv=try.
- 2699 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Orlando Sentinel; Publication Date: 16 Aug 1974; Publication Place: Orlando, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/225200438/?article=88bfdb0bdecb-461d-8d6f-d87befc318b1&focus=0.36463588,0.24302554,0.48296034,0.32396528&xid=3355. Record for Murray W. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=548819379&indiv=try.
- 2700 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Tampa Tribune; Publication Date: 19/ May/ 1942; Publication Place: Tampa, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/327218921/?article=f6e82ce0fa90-4681-81f6-7549bfd7e239&focus=0.020181386,0.45149675,0.14769424,0.5741659&xid=3398. Record for Miss Na-Dia Marguerite Condrey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=36424347&indiv=try.
- 2701 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Orlando Evening Star; Publication Date: 5 Dec 1972; Publication Place: Orlando, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/291318777/? article=89ab0881-3041-45f7bba5-71819ec457f3&focus=0.2827163,0.09712962,0.39559123,0.18848822&xid=3355. Record for Marguerite C. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=540463016&indiv=try.

- 2702 Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1877-1998 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2004), www.ancestry.com, Record for Marguerite Condrey Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7338&h=1423420&indiv=try.
- 2703 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Tampa Times; Publication Date: 6 Dec 1972; Publication Place: Tampa, Florida, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/327116692/? article=c2b89c47-21a1-4efbb459-1f0dc76b2c11&focus=0.37957296,0.13700521,0.49632248,0.15938844&xid=3355. Record for Marguerite BENNETT Condrey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=540534069&indiv=try.
- 2704 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 7; Enumeration District: 32-79. Record for Harry F Bennett. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244025042&indiv=try.
- 2705 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mabel Dorothy Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=46313886&indiv=try.
- 2706 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Dr Charles M. Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60525&h=44061838&indiv=try.
- 2707 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Betty Milliron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42604558&indiv=try.
- 2708 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Kenneth Reed Milliron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1398472&indiv=try.
- 2709 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Kenneth R. Milliron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=42604872&indiv=try.
- 2710 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1731. Record for Kenneth Reed Milliron. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8906319&indiv=try.
- 2711 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1047. Record for Harold Bennett Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7098774&indiv=try.
- 2712 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Pueblo, Pueblo, Colorado; Roll: 2524; Sheet Number: 18; Enumeration District: 64-67. Record for Harold B Hawksworth. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=20114454&indiv=try.
- 2713 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Daily Sentinel; Publication Date: 8/ Dec/ 2010; Publication Place: Grand Junction, Colorado, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/gjsentinel/obituary.aspx?n=paulinehawksworth&pid=147000043. Record for Pauline Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=7545&h=23646190&indiv=try.
- 2714 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Pauline Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=89002403&indiv=try.

- 2715 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Pauline D Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=166825706&indiv=try.
- 2716 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for John Scott Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1193668&indiv=try.
- 2717 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 21 Oct 1999; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/526395220/? article=f389a699-69f5-4073-9a61-3c630d29c3fd&focus=0.18868652,0.24067223,0.34931576,0.707581 9&xid=3355. Record for John S. Sr. Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=624987231&indiv=try.
- 2718 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1047. Record for John Scott Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7098779&indiv=try.
- 2719 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John S. Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=26341685&indiv=try.
- 2720 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Ebensburg, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 109; Sheet Number: 75; Enumeration District: 11-73. Record for John Hawksworth. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=242601141&indiv=try.
- 2721 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Mildred Domenick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35667861&indiv=try.
- 2722 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1166. Record for David Duaine Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=5292663&indiv=try.
- 2723 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for David Duane Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=15350125&indiv=try.
- 2724 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for David D Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=802807952&indiv=try.
- 2725 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for David D. Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=29282253&indiv=try.
- 2726 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 8; Enumeration District: 32-79. Record for David D Hughes. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244025080&indiv=try.
- 2727 Ancestry.com, 1940 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1940; Census Place: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: m-t0627-03518; Page: 3B; Enumeration District: 32-55. Record for Matilda Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2442&h=19191932&indiv=try.

4000

.

0.1

...

0700 4

2728	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UI, USA, Ancestry.com
	Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Sunday News; Publication Date: 7 Dec 2008; Publication Place:
	Lancaster, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/559634819/?
	article=8bf7b8de-d09c-4ecf-bbf5-
	de6eff20c5c6&focus=0.62034607,0.10282926,0.7670875,0.637747&xid=3355. Record for Richard G.
	Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=649774167&indiv=try.
2729	
	www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index,
	Master File. Record for Matilda Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=3693&h=92021469&indiv=try.

- 2730 Ancestry.com, 1920 United States Federal Census (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2005), www.ancestry.com, Year: 1920; Census Place: Buffington, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: T625\_1573; Page: 2A; Enumeration District: 94. Record for Matild D Davis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=6061&h=12241274&indiv=try.
- 2731 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur A Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1303437&indiv=try.
- 2732 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Pine, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 238; Sheet Number: 7; Enumeration District: 32-79. Record for Arthur A Hughes. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=244025056&indiv=try.
- 2733 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Arthur A. Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=29273823&indiv=try.
- 2734 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel D. Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1109230&indiv=try.
- 2735 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Sheet Number: 35; Enumeration District: 11-20. Record for Don S Hughes. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237476384&indiv=try.
- 2736 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1168. Record for Orval Smith Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9142075&indiv=try.
- 2737 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Orval Smith Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=119639875&indiv=try.
- 2738 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Sheet Number: 72; Enumeration District: 11-20. Record for Orval S Hughs. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237476955&indiv=try.
- 2739 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Dorothy Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=91917415&indiv=try.
- 2740 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Hulda Jane Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=66569534&indiv=try.

2741 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Blacklick, Cambria, Pennsylvania; Roll: 108; Enumeration District: 11-20. Record for Hulda J Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=237476403&indiv=try.

2742 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30 Jun 1988; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521966796/? article=07522868-550b-445abd44-2c2075f8240f&focus=0.34096432,0.22004957,0.4985381,0.38428682&xid=3355. Record for Harry L. Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=584307849&indiv=try.

- 2743 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Tribune Democrat; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// www.tribdem.com/obituaries/lonnie-l-darr/article\_a4374354-280f-11e5-af3f-9fdb20dad52b.html. Record for Lonnie L Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=500341670&indiv=try.
- 2744 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Jolene Spicher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=151269408&indiv=try.
- 2745 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Paul Spicher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=51406743&indiv=try.
- 2746 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Paul Spicher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21628593&indiv=try.
- 2747 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, Ohio; Index to Annual Deaths, 1958-2018. Record for James E Sr Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=9117057&indiv=try.
- 2748 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, Ohio; Index to Annual Deaths, 1958-2018. Record for Arthur A Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=9132312&indiv=try.
- 2749 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Nancy K. Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=59853045&indiv=try.
- 2750 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Edward Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21586599&indiv=try.
- 2751 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Charles E. Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=59829123&indiv=try.
- 2752 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Shirley Rubis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=53730145&indiv=try.
- 2753 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: New Bethlehem, PA, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/ obituaries/leader-vindicator/obituary.aspx?n=homer-b-heitzenrater&pid=188308530. Record for Mary Etta Misner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=91490116&indiv=try.
- 2754 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926-1965. Record for Larry Edwin Tomb. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=146472&indiv=try.

- 2755 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Latrobe Bulletin; Publication Date: 28/ Jun/ 1976; Publication Place: Latrobe, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/448158400/? article=9c9b301b-5273-4d73-bc4bfaba9add65d9&focus=0.017405815,0.03832637,0.14349155,0.3395496&xid=3398. Record for Larry Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=114511954&indiv=try.
- 2756 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jean Margaret Mowery. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35723016&indiv=try.
- 2757 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Richard Neal Tomb. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=PAVetCompensation&h=1157440&indiv=try.
- 2758 1930 Census, Armagh, Indiana County, Pennsylvania, www.ancestry.com.
- 2759 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926-1965. Record for Richard Clyde Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=146353&indiv=try.
- 2760 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926-1965. Record for Dennis Neal Tomb. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=146471&indiv=try.
- 2761 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2535. Record for William Miller Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=8503952&indiv=try.
- 2762 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for William M Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=1167587&indiv=try.
- 2763 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 7/ Mar/ 2019; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/ gorgene-m-tomb/article\_c0e02482-5b1e-5fcc-9d46-c0d8c0e4e0ac.html. Record for Georgene M. Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=71857179&indiv=try.
- 2764 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; U.s., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: 1926-1965. Record for Richard Nagy. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=146651&indiv=try.
- 2765 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Butte Gazette; Publication Date: 16/ Apr/ 1964; Publication Place: Butte, Nebraska, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/672271338/?article=7bf7a558-13b2-438ab6e0-5985866f4824&focus=0.59472543,0.47688475,0.7063062,0.541676&xid=3398. Record for Miss Carol Jean Ellingson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=340305372&indiv=try.
- 2766 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles Ray Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=6102852&indiv=try.
- 2767 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Sioux City Journal; Publication Date: 22/ Jul/ 1993; Publication Place: Sioux City, Iowa, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/337531192/?article=fc1a6726a497-47b9-8ae5-153917983984&focus=0.36038962,0.32120597,0.51447713,0.43572235&xid=3398. Record for Miss Tamara J. Mast. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=36943065&indiv=try.
- 2768 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald Clayton Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=17304137&indiv=try.

- 2769 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Marriage Records, 1805-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Missouri Marriage Records [Microfilm]. Record for Betty Jo Vannatta. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1171&h=501993156&indiv=try.
- 2770 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Berry Lee Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=13762198&indiv=try.
- 2771 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Jackson County Marriage Records, 1840-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Berry Lee Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=8700&h=55398&indiv=try.
- 2772 Ancestry.com, Web: Jackson County, Missouri, Marriage Records, 1826-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Berry L Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60383&h=541919&indiv=try.
- 2773 Ancestry.com, Washington, Marriage Records, 1854-2013 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Washington State Archives; Olympia, Washington; Washington Marriage Records, 1854-2013. Record for Walter Campbell Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2378&h=6088054&indiv=try.
- 2774 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Charles S Gunter. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=65935288&indiv=try.
- 2775 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Sioux City Journal; Publication Date: 4/ Jun/ 1972; Publication Place: Sioux City, Iowa, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/335812551/?article=ef53be1ea4f7-40a2-91d5-6304bc5658c7&focus=0.36494482,0.43503317,0.5609662,0.49469048&xid=3398. Record for Miss Janelle Marie Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=36871815&indiv=try.
- 2776 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Sioux City Journal; Publication Place: Sioux City, Iowa, USA; URL: http:// siouxcityjournal.com/news/local/obituaries/dr-paul-b-freeburg/article\_a09f0f32-4230-522d-8f69dff328284f86.html. Record for Paul B. Freeburg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=503389063&indiv=try.
- 2777 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alfred Stanley Freeburg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=221067673&indiv=try.
- 2778 Ancestry.com, South Dakota, Marriages, 1905-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, South Dakota Department of Health; Pierre, South Dakota; South Dakota Marriage Records, 1905-2016. Record for James Toben. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8561&h=1683176&indiv=try.
- 2779 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James K Toben. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=273922605&indiv=try.
- 2780 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James K Toben. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=38628581&indiv=try.
- 2781 McEwan Murders (Orem-Geneva Times, Orem Newspaper, October 17, 1963).
- 2782 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriage Records, 1860-1944 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Utah State Archives and Records Service; Salt Lake City, Utah; Utah Marriages, 1860-1944. Record for Larraine Halmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1971&h=90041798&indiv=try.
- 2783 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriage Index, 1887-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Constance Sorensen. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60965&h=739862&indiv=try.
- 2784 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ray D Hansen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=372791209&indiv=try.

Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Daily Spectrum; Publication Date: 16 Oct 2019; Publication

2785 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com

Place: Saint George, Utah, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/620803485/?

	Place: Saint George, Utan, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/620803485/? article=6199c524-e111-449c-80ca- e1d925b97fbe&focus=0.03071896,0.08463867,0.3489253,0.4025063&xid=3355. Record for Betty Jo
	Vodopich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=834187504&indiv=try.
2786	Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriage Index, 1887-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Joyce Nelson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60965&h=969512&indiv=try.
2787	Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 7 Feb 1970; Birth County: Riverside. Record for Troy A Mayette. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=11546699&indiv=try.
2788	Armond Eugene Allred (Father) & personal information - Paul Allred.
2789	Baptism & Confirmation: Chico Ward, Gridley Stake, CA.
2790	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for David Marion Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=29807018&indiv=try.
2791	Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriage Index, 1887-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Conda Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60965&h=555189&indiv=try.
2792	Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, National Archives at Washington, DC; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Year: 1950; Census Place: Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California; Roll: 1558; Page: 74; Enumeration District: 66-258. Record for Conda Allred. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=259277222&indiv=try.
2793	Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriage Index, 1887-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gertrude Mary Woods. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60965&h=795395&indiv=try.
2794	Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 17 Sep 1923; Birth County: Orange. Record for Nelson V Johnson. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=1036926&indiv=try.
2795	Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; Wwii Draft Registration Cards For California, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 909. Record for Nelson Voyle Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=18938839&indiv=try.
2796	Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Nelson Voyle Johnson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=75040147&indiv=try.
2797	Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John C. Brendlinger Jr. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=FindAGraveUS&h=13480610&indiv=try.
2798	Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jean Elizabeth Stephens. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=General-9279&h=27934066&indiv=try.
2799	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Jean Elizabeth Stephens. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=Numident&h=37453670&indiv=try.
2800	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23 Oct 1984; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/520958720/?

Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/520958720/? article=7098dd99c07c-4a94-88da-83153c5a7d11&focus=0.6544358,0.36029664,0.81731486,0.51488113&xid=3355. Record for Ralph D. Waltemire. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=571722652&indiv=try.

- 2801 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 6/ Jul/ 1970; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542420777/?article=90bee9b7dee7-4794-9a1c-a73e33b1d179&focus=0.014918061,0.1227558,0.13739777,0.4572029&xid=3398. Record for Miss Nancy Louise Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=56693916&indiv=try.
- 2802 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Martha J Egert. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=8344010&indiv=try.
- 2803 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30/ Aug/ 1971; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542448545/?article=1ecd27dda5eb-4cbb-a973-8d5c67406e8e/bcd99608-5d46-43fd-8b5fec78cb5977ca&focus=0.8515932,0.011973876,0.9821297,0.5565841&xid=3398. Record for Diane Elaine Moose. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=126781290&indiv=try.
- 2804 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101172862. Record for Donald Thomas Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11985431&indiv=try.
- 2805 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101172862. Record for Catherine Deloris Wise. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28414842&indiv=try.
- 2806 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Donald Thomas Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=237190984&indiv=try.
- 2807 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Krystal Dawn Allen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=223832167&indiv=try.
- 2808 Justin J. Doty.
- 2809 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Justin J Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=271245487&indiv=try.
- 2810 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Joel D Doty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=288197884&indiv=try.
- 2811 Patricia Alice (Pittman) Warrick.
- 2812 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 21/ Jul/ 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544463453/?article=27426707-58f6-4314-8acac3bde04883c3&focus=0.7367328,0.021171642,0.9854375,0.42733952&xid=3398. Record for Mr. Randy A. Fry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=122220115&indiv=try.
- 2813 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 3/ Jan/ 1985; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521256874/?article=3160fcbcb8be-47a7-9016-bd582fdb2bcc&focus=0.18752836,0.72230065,0.3483555,0.80304474&xid=3398. Record for David Allen Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=119141574&indiv=try.
- 2814 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 12/ May/ 1989; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522121980/? article=891c00d6-5fca-4bbd-91b2-d3f4d36833a4/26d2016f-82c5-473a-a9c0d2af5762c193&focus=0.02890146,0.84620327,0.20498796,0.98983145&xid=3398. Record for David Allen Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=327307229&indiv=try.

- 2815 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Boyd Hilzendeger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=327816704&indiv=try.
- 2816 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Louise Louise Mountan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=79312322&indiv=try.
- 2817 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for H Louise Mountan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=149669596&indiv=try.
- 2818 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Tammy Lynn Bowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=79445919&indiv=try.
- 2819 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Sharon D Stclair. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=79423733&indiv=try.
- 2820 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101141702. Record for Tishie Mae Middleton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28594008&indiv=try.
- 2821 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Births Index, 1804-1938 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Tishie Mae Middleton. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2537&h=603902&indiv=try.
- 2822 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Tishie M Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=395354526&indiv=try.
- 2823 Ancestry.com, West Virginia, Deaths Index, 1853-1973 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Emerson Leon Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2568&h=2282900&indiv=try.
- 2824 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Rosemary S Harmon. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=784323&indiv=try.
- 2825 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas Dale McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=277575315&indiv=try.
- 2826 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Gail Jean McCullough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35492456&indiv=try.
- 2827 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 19/ Oct/ 1987; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522016043/?article=4fc0dcb3f193-44d7-a3a4-d3867c1ca45f/22a4cbb2-1fd0-43b2b8f8-2f6064e22f99&focus=0.8198839,0.7213437,0.98408604,0.9832558&xid=3398. Record for James Edward Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=327306297&indiv=try.
- 2828 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Jessie A Kotelnicki. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=17560861&indiv=try.
- 2829 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Jessie Kotelnicki. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=393083844&indiv=try.
- 2830 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Mearl A., Jr. Jr Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=58934126&indiv=try.
- 2831 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101141677. Record for Patricia Catherine Sowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28493952&indiv=try.

2832	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations
	Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16/ Jul/ 1963; Publication Place:
	Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541788936/?
	article=f8e4a3f8-4534-488b-9555-18689d3059c0/74e400fb-
	a6f0-4e70-8c66-222158406499&focus=0.13820289,0.65301627,0.25956804,0.80713737&xid=3398.
	Record for Dolline Fern Fyock. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?
	db=62116&h=295457846&indiv=try.

- 2833 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Brushvalley, Indiana, Pennsylvania; Roll: 236; Sheet Number: 36; Enumeration District: 32-12. Record for Dolline F Fryock. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=241633968&indiv=try.
- 2834 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173397. Record for Regina Ann Stephenson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=28356619&indiv=try.
- 2835 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Divorce Records, 1918-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Divorce Records, 1918-2014. Record for Kenneth Earl Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9280&h=1321990&indiv=try.
- 2836 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Shirley J. Bellotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=4056712&indiv=try.
- 2837 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, The Derrick / The News-Herald; Publication Place: Oil City, PA, USA; URL: http:// www.thederrick.com/obituaries/francis-e-bellotti/article\_5519a858-7f17-5277-94c2-a2664f0c00d9.html. Record for Francis E. Bellotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=1731416057&indiv=try.
- 2838 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 19/ Mar/ 2019; Publication Place: Leeper, PA, US; URL: https://borlandensmingerfh.com/tribute/details/573/Gregory-Bellotti/obituary.html. Record for Gregory C. Bellotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=128803784&indiv=try.
- 2839 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Francis G. Bellotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=87523152&indiv=try.
- 2840 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Jeffrey Holmes. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=5221218&indiv=try.
- 2841 Ancestry.com, Ohio, County Marriages, 1774-1993 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Patti L O'Connor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61378&h=904472039&indiv=try.
- 2842 Ancestry.com, Florida, Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Jay Curtis Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8837&h=2292192&indiv=try.
- 2843 Ancestry.com, Florida, Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Jay Curtis Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8837&h=3404316&indiv=try.
- 2844 Ancestry.com, Florida Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Jay Curtis Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=8784&h=1110982&indiv=try.

- 2845 Ancestry.com, Florida Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Jay Curtis Holmes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=8784&h=6142680&indiv=try.
- 2846 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Bernard L. Brothers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=7133286&indiv=try.
- 2847 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, U.S., Birth Indexes, 1800-2000 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Kody Michael Salem. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=8783&h=1858275&indiv=try.
- 2848 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 46. Record for Zoe Overman Salem. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=1201571992&indiv=try.
- 2849 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 58. Record for Kody Michael Salem. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=1812782&indiv=try.
- 2850 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Jackson Sun; Publication Date: 2/ Aug/ 1970; Publication Place: Jackson, Tennessee, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/284349471/?article=34d3f5e9-42dc-4255b2c7-3396e1008063&focus=0.7360615,0.38328418,0.9864502,0.5115365&xid=3398. Record for Miss Cheryl Lynn Robley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=29036692&indiv=try.
- 2851 Ancestry.com, Tennessee, State Marriages, 1780-2002 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2008), Ancestry.com, Tennessee State Library and Archives; Nashville, TN, USA; Tennessee State Marriages, 1780-2002. Record for Robert William Jr Overman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1169&h=2597220&indiv=try.
- 2852 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Leonard Mack Plowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=28671032&indiv=try.
- 2853 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for L. M. Plowman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=49272791&indiv=try.
- 2854 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30/ Dec/ 1972; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544471131/? article=603f6d5b-719b-4e6db525-36bb3d5a0a8f&focus=0.1400976,0.03029921,0.25731257,0.30535185&xid=3398. Record for Miss Carol Ann Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=57389916&indiv=try.
- 2855 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy Elizabeth Blough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=137292444&indiv=try.
- 2856 Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 25/ Jul/ 2020; Publication Place: Johnstown, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.fgozogfuneralhome.com/obituary/Nancy-Blough. Record for Nancy Blough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=256578091&indiv=try.
- 2857 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Glenn W Blough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=22498639&indiv=try.
- 2858 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for Joann Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=2111321&indiv=try.

- 2859 Ancestry.com, U.S., Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1970 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Presbyterian Historical Society; Philadelphia, PA, USA; US, Presbyterian Church Records, 1701-1907; Book Title: Register\_baptisms, Births, Marriages, Deaths\_1948-1982; Accession Number: Vault Bx 9211 .c2211 P32. Record for Alton Raymond Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61048&h=1500420429&indiv=try.
- 2860 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alton R Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=267429307&indiv=try.
- 2861 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alton H Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=61749190&indiv=try.
- 2862 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: Arkansas, USA; URL: http://www.tributes.com/obituary/ print\_selections/94396082?type=1. Record for James C. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=407095444&indiv=try.
- 2863 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James C Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=92617807&indiv=try.
- 2864 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for James C Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=4548374&indiv=try.
- 2865 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for Sandra A Buerster. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=100096136&indiv=try.
- 2866 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for Robert E Maley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=4862553&indiv=try.
- 2867 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 27/ Aug/ 1959; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541822499/? article=c44597a5-1885-4288-848e-394710915f33/2b844794-1e49-45d6-9940-34994d980b69&focus=0. 61211926,0.7118659,0.7351255,0.9038591&xid=3398. Record for Robert Neal Folckemer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=316134692&indiv=try.
- 2868 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert N Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=132221120&indiv=try.
- 2869 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Gary L Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=93889251&indiv=try.
- 2870 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, tributesPA; Publication Place: City, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// www.tributes.com/obituary/print\_selections/96174205?type=1. Record for Gary L. Folckemer. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=501009465&indiv=try.
- 2871 Ancestry.com, New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, New York State Department of Health; Albany, NY, USA; New York State Marriage Index. Record for Thomas B Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61632&h=4548432&indiv=try.
- 2872 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas B. Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=130962401&indiv=try.

- 2873 Ancestry.com, Maine, U.S., Death Index, 1960-1997 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2002), Ancestry.com, Record for Thomas B Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=6703&h=126535&indiv=try.
- 2874 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Thomas Folckemer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=19810603&indiv=try.
- 2875 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Suzanne E Jablonski. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=349971545&indiv=try.
- 2876 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Deanne J Favata. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=166131281&indiv=try.
- 2877 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, U.S., Voter Registration Records, 1900-2023 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2023), Ancestry.com, North Carolina State Board of Elections; Raleigh, North Carolina; North Carolina Voter Registration Records 1872-2023. Record for Roland Alfred Jr Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62895&h=2741734&indiv=try.
- 2878 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Roland A Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=21948439&indiv=try.
- 2879 Ancestry.com, Florida, Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Roland A Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8837&h=2772808&indiv=try.
- 2880 Ancestry.com, Florida Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Roland Alfred Jr Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8784&h=392796&indiv=try.
- 2881 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Lorie Jean Bowers. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=9548803&indiv=try.
- 2882 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Susan Lynn Bowers. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=13254568&indiv=try.
- 2883 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for William Kiner Kline. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=28366335&indiv=try.
- 2884 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for William Kiner Kline. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=25136517&indiv=try.
- 2885 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William K. Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=81793487&indiv=try.
- 2886 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William K Kline. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=158805283&indiv=try.
- 2887 Ancestry.com, Summit County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 1840-1980 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, Summit County Court of Common Pleas - Probate Division; Akron, Ohio; Volume Number or Range of Dates: Vol 268-273, No. 24001-27600, Dec. 1977-Aug. 1978; Roll: 0309S - Roll 8. Record for Edward Joseph Biskner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2145&h=21817&indiv=try.
- 2888 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Della R Conrad. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=116991346&indiv=try.

2889	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 17/ Jun/ 1966; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542297363/? article=f66186ff-040b-43dd-8d35-fee8fba5a225/05ec6072-20f8-4c7f-bf22- d3a8d2392bdd&focus=0.27751836,0.80062145,0.3922174,0.98610467&xid=3398. Record for Daniel M. Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=315293480&indiv=try.
2890	Luckey, Betsy J. (Good).
2891	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ Jul/ 1981; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/521185043/?article=f748b1b5- ccc4-4051-a14e-2e3b76f0f468/ a379b78a-7a76-42c9-9354-49a4bcb24213&focus=0.49290004.0.39496043.0.6540866.0.48106396&xid

a379b78a-7a76-42c9-9354-49a4bcb24213&focus=0.49290004,0.39496043,0.6540866,0.48106396&xid =3398. Record for Debra Lynn Wolfe. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=99925449&indiv=try.

- 2892 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for James Hubert Outland. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=25433649&indiv=try.
- 2893 Ancestry.com and Ohio Department of Health, Ohio Deaths, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2006), www.ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, Ohio; Index to Annual Deaths, 1958-2018. Record for James H Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5763&h=9601348&indiv=try.
- 2894 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for James Outland. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=3454845&indiv=try.
- 2895 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for James Hubert Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=136414966&indiv=try.
- 2896 Ancestry.com, Florida Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for James Hubert Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8784&h=1812921&indiv=try.
- 2897 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James H Outland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=8694356&indiv=try.
- 2898 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 13/ Sep/ 1977; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/544662126/? article=18243320-05c0-428e-a321eaaa06008494&focus=0.65726674,0.097154975,0.9881688,0.72475713&xid=3398. Record for Mrs. Denise Ann Gill. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=57402374&indiv=try.
- 2899 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Denise A Thimons. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=209512938&indiv=try.
- 2900 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Daniel P Thimons. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=54173843&indiv=try.
- 2901 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Logansport Pharos-Tribune; Publication Date: 15/ Jan/ 1991; Publication Place: Logansport, Indiana, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/31650522/? article=7049a265-8b19-4213-a329-37d0c17c53ea/cded7cc2f5e3-42b5-8a4e-3d67d70d4d98&focus=0.4936258,0.27059874,0.65469813,0.3640095&xid=3398. Record for Cherie Christine Henry. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=301990532&indiv=try.
- 2902 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Kara Schomber. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=182225899&indiv=try.

- 2903 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Stephanie L Lilly. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=99015881&indiv=try.
- 2904 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Stephanie L Tidd. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=174932431&indiv=try.
- 2905 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Charles D Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48016635&indiv=try.
- 2906 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, LNP Always Lancaster; Publication Date: 26 Oct 2019; Publication Place: Lancaster, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/611155801/? article=d5f94465-bb0e-4262af4c-4423ebfd77a2&focus=0.8390522,0.025701059,0.996835,0.59998214&xid=3355. Record for John J. Jr. Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=833524959&indiv=try.
- 2907 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Margaret L. Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=197618498&indiv=try.
- 2908 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Margaret Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=15331825&indiv=try.
- 2909 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Victoria A Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=191784312&indiv=try.
- 2910 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Joseph R Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=87332939&indiv=try.
- 2911 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robin L Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=113444623&indiv=try.
- 2912 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert C Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=68900443&indiv=try.
- 2913 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Charles Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=48001244&indiv=try.
- 2914 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Robert C. Devaney. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=15332117&indiv=try.
- 2915 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Samuel Reed Sr Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=32142805&indiv=try.
- 2916 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Sandra Elaine Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=32120119&indiv=try.
- 2917 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Harold Boyd Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=32047086&indiv=try.
- 2918 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Harold Mardis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272850971&indiv=try.
- 2919 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Barbara A Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3146&h=2735523&indiv=try.

- 2920 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary L Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3146&h=3536007&indiv=try.
- 2921 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Miriam R Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3146&h=2809678&indiv=try.
- 2922 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 102; Certificate Number Range: 84 06041 84 07682. Record for Marc Carter Bracken. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=263937&indiv=try.
- 2923 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 102; Certificate Number Range: 84 06041 84 07682. Record for Brenda Kathleen Jenkins. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=900263937&indiv=try.
- 2924 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 97; Certificate Number Range: 83 00001 83 02700. Record for Kristie Kay Kohl. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=900296324&indiv=try.
- 2925 Ancestry.com, Montana, Marriage Records, 1943-1986 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2017), Ancestry.com, Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services; Helena, Montana; Montana State Marriage Records, 1943-1986; Roll Number: 97; Certificate Number Range: 83 00001 83 02700. Record for Michael Tony Overstreet. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61478&h=296324&indiv=try.
- 2926 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Series Number: 89-204; Year: 2002; Certificate Range: 032500 034999. Record for Barbara G. Espich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=902232715&indiv=try.
- 2927 Clawson, Robert Jeffrey.
- 2928 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael Robert Clawson. http://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=IndianaVitalsDeaths&h=3403335&indiv=try.
- 2929 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James W Showman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=358276990&indiv=try.
- 2930 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Birth Records, 1912-2016, Delayed Birth Records, 1854-1911 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, VA, USA; Virginia, Births, 1912-1923. Record for Karen Leonard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9277&h=3998237&indiv=try.
- 2931 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Karen M Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=339728446&indiv=try.
- 2932 Doris (Clawson) Barron.
- 2933 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Keith W Clawson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=2161822&indiv=try.
- 2934 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur Clair Jr Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=107580611&indiv=try.
- 2935 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101144821. Record for Warnette Gae Hewitt. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=29307482&indiv=try.

- 2936 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101176642. Record for Judy Ann Sullivan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=28997495&indiv=try.
- 2937 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Death Records, 1912-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia Deaths, 1912-2014. Record for William Robert Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9278&h=3196350&indiv=try.
- 2938 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for William R. Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=89681569&indiv=try.
- 2939 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 2940 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 2941 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Database online.
- 2942 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Arizona Daily Star; Publication Date: 31/ May/ 1973; Publication Place: Tucson, Arizona, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/166977492/? article=dc4a7290-5f8b-42bc-998f-3d2ada961dd4/59293c37-7ce2-4173-9231-373726c1e863&focus=0.0 062865834,0.58394516,0.12465988,0.9678253&xid=3398. Record for Karen D. Warfel. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=298958055&indiv=try.
- 2943 Social Security Death Benefits Index.
- 2944 Sherry Ann Warfel.
- 2945 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com.
- 2946 Ancestry.com, Web: Mecklenburg County, North Carolina, U.S., Marriage Index, 1829-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Sharon Elaine Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70590&h=337340&indiv=try.
- 2947 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, U.S., Divorce Index, 1958-2004 (Provo, UT, USA, 2008, Ancestry.com Operations Inc), Ancestry.com, Record for Sharon Simmons. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=1115&h=805144&indiv=try.
- 2948 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 159. Record for Robert Russell Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=7596106&indiv=try.
- 2949 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101167211. Record for Edward Richard Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=11050565&indiv=try.
- 2950 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 38. Record for Edward Richard Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7431705&indiv=try.
- 2951 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward R Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=141290&indiv=try.
- 2952 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1929-1990; Series Number: Series 2. Record for Edward R Anderson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1967&h=1231051&indiv=try.

- 2953 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Dayton Daily News; Publication Date: 9 Jan 2020; Publication Place: Dayton, Ohio, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/627210930/? article=c0d4845a-092c-4074ab4d-4255a70d636e&focus=0.019925212.0.6927333.0.34266257.0.88212204&xid=3355. Record for Alex William Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=833665997&indiv=try. 2954 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alex W Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=289552310&indiv=trv. 2955 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Alex W Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=5159199&indiv=try. 2956 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, tributes.com; Publication Place: PA, USA. Record for Elizabeth. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=1254365885&indiv=try. 2957 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ Mar/ 2003; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/527703307/?article=fbb64d24aa7f-4edb-8d00-1558c7023b62&focus=0.17167701.0.04947506.0.3344071.0.38588935&xid=2378. Record for Robert H. Bieda. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=635417588&indiv=try. 2958 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 24/ Mar/ 2003; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, United States of America; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/ image/14733038/? article=33d9c389-079c-44cb-8636-4cece5728882&focus=0.17229198.0.049244545.0.33391547.0.383 46264&xid=2378. Record for Robert H. Bieda. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=664830152&indiv=try. 2959 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 20/ Feb/ 1961; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14148045/? article=b39417f7-324c-411d-896c-03c7d0a1f0ea&focus=0.010009507.0.07080524.0.2585007.0.39514
- 092&xid=3398. Record for Iva La'rue Graham. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=28220437&indiv=try. 2960. Ancestry.com. U.S. Public Records Index. Volume 1 (Provo. UT. USA. Ancestry.com. Operations. Inc.
- 2960 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William R Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=1022837&indiv=try.
- 2961 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 28/ Nov/ 1980; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/519448304/? article=ff276b1d-251b-4b11-9b44-965fb67f2543&focus=0.5296127,0.6280263,0.98088884,0.984311&xi d=3398. Record for Lynne Roberta. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=54692384&indiv=try.
- 2962 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 18/ May/ 1991; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/522703706/?article=748a4e5ac035-482c-ad71-4705c0ef4ca0&focus=0.3437611,0.12860887,0.50659406,0.3950856&xid=3398. Record for Todd Robert Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=54868067&indiv=try.
- 2963 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Ronald L. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=85191617&indiv=try.
- 2964 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Claudia A Minick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236842394&indiv=try.

- 2965 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Claudia A Minick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=394768827&indiv=try.
- 2966 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Claudia A Minick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=276206906&indiv=try.
- 2967 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Claudia A Minick. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=289317957&indiv=try.
- 2968 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for James Gary Santus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=35731064&indiv=try.
- 2969 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for James G. Santus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=77365799&indiv=try.
- 2970 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Belinda S Voytus. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94481793&indiv=try.
- 2971 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Place: City, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.tributes.com/obituary/ print\_selections/98126947?type=1. Record for Craig H. Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=7545&h=396708495&indiv=try.
- 2972 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Craig H Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=94507819&indiv=try.
- 2973 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for John E Vasas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=125668376&indiv=try.
- 2974 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for John E. Vasas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=64226782&indiv=try.
- 2975 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Caroline Vasas. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=132524695&indiv=try.
- 2976 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 27/ Mar/ 1997; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614320544/? article=0f2d1a9d-0b05-4919-9db2d5453730b8c5&focus=0.027037391,0.05868347,0.18989624,0.3084256&xid=3398. Record for Connie D Hoover. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=93286204&indiv=try.
- 2977 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 30 Jul 1998; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614273054/? article=6e4a3088-b8ce-4a09-b93da94ad7a76e5f&focus=0.020577429,0.09452412,0.18229197,0.305505&xid=3355. Record for Shelby Gordon Eckenrode. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=783295305&indiv=try.
- 2978 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gwendolyn F Kunkle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=276191517&indiv=try.
- 2979 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Veteran Compensation Application Files, WWII, 1950-1966 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Eli Blausser Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3147&h=1431137&indiv=try.

- 2980 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Eli B. Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=196040480&indiv=try.
- 2981 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 1735. Record for Eli Blausser Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=2238&h=9189843&indiv=try.
- 2982 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Sunday News; Publication Date: 21/ Aug/ 1960; Publication Place: Lancaster, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/561237952/? article=bffe894f-4b3d-4045-883b-e2a6b8181da2/0b699077-a6b5-4e2bbfd3-3006808fb691&focus=0.022162938,0.427379,0.14579923,0.6273839&xid=3398. Record for Eli Blauser Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=315393744&indiv=try.
- 2983 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Marie Carolyn Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=154791690&indiv=try.
- 2984 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Certificate Number Range: 052201-054750. Record for Marie C Minnich. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=756486976&indiv=try.
- 2985 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Marie C Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=348905248&indiv=try.
- 2986 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for William Kermit Jr Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=60525&h=154791848&indiv=try.
- 2987 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 2/ Dec/ 1948; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614053505/? article=8be59a36-84ad-4b71-a53bafeeafd37bc9&focus=0.16231342,0.2545597,0.2748541,0.33531162&xid=3398. Record for Palmer E Saylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=89409212&indiv=try.
- 2988 Ancestry.com, 1950 United States Federal Census (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2022), Ancestry.com, United States of America, Bureau of the Census; Washington, D.C.; Seventeenth Census of the United States, 1950; Record Group: Records of the Bureau of the Census, 1790-2007; Record Group Number: 29; Residence Date: 1950; Home in 1950: Yoe, York, Pennsylvania; Roll: 849; Sheet Number: 11; Enumeration District: 67-172. Record for Pamela E Saylor. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62308&h=236632336&indiv=try.
- 2989 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Delmarva News; Publication Date: 28/ Jun/ 1956; Publication Place: Selbyville, Delaware, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/349166218/?article=8370adfecafd-4979-9569-a7a2450c1207&focus=0.037461672,0.58384365,0.23813038,0.99506277&xid=3398. Record for Miss Lois Louise Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=11938650&indiv=try.
- 2990 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The News Journal; Publication Date: 24 Mar 2017; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/284218071/? article=dff0d536-4432-4cdd-871cb3f11989bacb&focus=0.6469813,0.5042015,0.97238433,0.7006291&xid=3355. Record for Frank M. Holloway. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=663376259&indiv=try.

- 2991 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The Daily Times; Publication Date: 20 Jan 2006; Publication Place: Salisbury, Maryland, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/282456208/? article=1f07d29ad784-4b6a-9ec4-3a9611c3b3ca&focus=0.8137198.0.061542805.0.977006.0.33015078&xid=3355. Record for Frank Marshall II Holloway. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=641997674&indiv=try. 2992 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lois L Holloway. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=284290430&indiv=try. 2993 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The News Journal; Publication Date: 1 Jun 1998; Publication Place: Wilmington, Delaware, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/159316213/? article=aa12de0c-7cc4-46e9-999ff46ceb3b31ee&focus=0.19894148.0.45826223.0.35132957.0.66445863&xid=3355. Record for Vera S. Elliott. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=616829934&indiv=try. 2994 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 14 May 2006; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555428273/? article=0e8aee12f335-4097-8a05-1886c7dc6fe7&focus=0.50312126.0.18396325.0.6497729.0.37907907&xid=3355. Record for Ozro R. Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=638072922&indiv=try. 2995 Ancestry.com, Delaware, Marriage Records, 1750-1954 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Record for Robert Lee Elliott. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61368&h=101952&indiv=try. 2996 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 6/ Jul/ 1960; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553395441/?article=404d7aede7e5-4b80-b638-be6802b984d5&focus=0.022815477,0.058675554,0.20882154,0.7279469&xid=3398. Record for Mrs. Norma Jean Minnich Steigelman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=58287495&indiv=try. 2997 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Dale L. Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=90872909&indiv=try. 2998 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc. 2020), Ancestry.com. The York Dispatch: Publication Date: 15/ Nov/ 1971: Publication Place: York. Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614180238/?article=d08db29cea47-4a2f-bf4e-9846d9df51fb&focus=0.04468133.0.4070506.0.17365183.0.654625&xid=3398. Record for Rosalie Ann Raffensberger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=31448139&indiv=trv. 2999 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc. 2020), Ancestry.com. The York Dispatch: Publication Date: 20/ Jan/ 1994: Publication Place: York. Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614128362/?article=c0e554d5e577-419b-a772-999c612d33f3&focus=0.018109486,0.52784103,0.34629235,0.7746161&xid=3398. Record for Bryan L Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=93258905&indiv=try. 3000 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc.,
  - 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Rosalie A Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=270851046&indiv=try.
    3001 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc. 2020). Ancestry.com, York Daily Record: Publication Date: 6/ Jap/ 1956: Publication Place: York
  - Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 6/ Jan/ 1956; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553116516/?article=649160b5eef7-4fac-bfb2-1010b08b09cf&focus=0.6084555,0.053886224,0.9683863,0.18088415&xid=3398.
     Record for Sidney Lewis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=122514378&indiv=try.

- 3002 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for John H Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=323736283&indiv=try.
- 3003 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ammon N Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=276016375&indiv=try.
- 3004 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Rick N Heininger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=140989843&indiv=try.
- 3005 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 3/ Aug/ 2012; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/york/obituary.aspx?n=daisy-g-rexroth&pid=158909511. Record for Daisy G. Rexroth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=146203429&indiv=try.
- 3006 Ancestry.com, U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940-1947 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, National Archives at St. Louis; St. Louis, Missouri; WWII Draft Registration Cards for Pennsylvania, 10/16/1940-03/31/1947; Record Group: Records of the Selective Service System, 147; Box: 2072. Record for Wilmer Eugene Rexroth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=2238&h=7988339&indiv=try.
- 3007 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Wilmer Eugene Rexroth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=19870691&indiv=try.
- 3008 Ancestry.com, Lancaster, Pennsylvania, Mennonite Vital Records, 1750-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Allen William Rexroth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60592&h=41717&indiv=try.
- 3009 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Virginia E Grove. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=381449444&indiv=try.
- 3010 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Daisy Romaine Witmer. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60525&h=125746968&indiv=try.
- 3011 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Jerry Dean Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=44452043&indiv=try.
- 3012 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 12 Jul 2004; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555808776/? article=0545dffe-dbfe-433f-9d2ff9a25620a088&focus=0.370302,0.82065535,0.52340865,0.88268214&xid=3355. Record for Clark D. Sr. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61843&h=638596829&indiv=try.
- 3013 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Clark D Jr Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=103334051&indiv=try.
- 3014 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Clark D. Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=73403274&indiv=try.
- 3015 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 5/ Jan/ 1962; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553290483/? article=9f52537f-7947-426d-8ab0ce02ba91284d&focus=0.042268243,0.2672159,0.22989284,0.68401533&xid=3398. Record for Gloria J. Sentz. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=58275749&indiv=try.

- 3016 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 25/ Sep/ 1998; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555088039/?article=29cae87ae200-44c6-bd1e-5f3b9e39cab5&focus=0.6615066,0.073548794,0.8137104,0.32893515&xid=3398. Record for Jody Lynn Flaharty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=19585974&indiv=try.
- 3017 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Gloria J Flaharty. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=299644739&indiv=try.
- 3018 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 29/ Jun/ 1964; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553404242/?article=e7e3d16aa0f1-40de-af43-fa5495195f50&focus=0.4069429,0.2243967,0.5685322,0.84825176&xid=3398. Record for Pvt Ray A. Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=122521640&indiv=try.
- 3019 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ray A Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=144711876&indiv=try.
- 3020 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Jackie L Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=275909880&indiv=try.
- 3021 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 19/ Oct/ 1968; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553361781/? article=3413608e-7418-4a80-8d5e-8bc880055c62&focus=0.78474784,0.052281864,0.96803325,0.620 30727&xid=3398. Record for Jackie Lavere Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=122520320&indiv=try.
- 3022 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 19/ Mar/ 1975; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/81454215/? article=87b7b838-015b-4653-8b64f344b4a1dc83&focus=0.025233103,0.06127052,0.24765177,0.5195036&xid=3398. Record for David Allen Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=80518708&indiv=try.
- 3023 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 22/ Feb/ 1985; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553815365/? article=a98efb3c-9dd8-4c05-acf6c4f4b9f9af5c&focus=0.029270817,0.3723691,0.20314826,0.6106113&xid=3398. Record for Terry Lee Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=65538492&indiv=try.
- 3024 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 20/ Aug/ 1973; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/82364924/?article=5c0f81d6-6e66-43e2bf32-5bff4cef9f4a&focus=0.39641193,0.33452797,0.57095486,0.993842&xid=3398. Record for Mrs. Nancy Marie Trout. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=42103919&indiv=try.
- 3025 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robert C Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=374992478&indiv=try.
- 3026 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 28 Nov 2012; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614832976/? article=2a82aa22fb81-410f-8408-1d8fd76a9c7a&focus=0.24451897,0.082613684,0.39255893,0.6051284&xid=3355. Record for Paulette E Lieberknecht Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=782275887&indiv=try.
- 3027 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Kay L Konkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=271869034&indiv=try.

- 3028 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Norbert Karl Konkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=111588413&indiv=try.
- 3029 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for N K Konkel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=306415990&indiv=try.
- 3030 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Nevin E Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=113897429&indiv=try.
- 3031 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Judith M Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=149722092&indiv=try.
- 3032 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 11/ May/ 1983; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614871957/?article=64d0814ca4fb-4db8-b689-bb40fa775a06/8795bd09-696d-456ab68f-783ff695df6e&focus=0.15818498,0.35618082,0.37940258,0.8762965&xid=3398. Record for Janie Sue Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=302626763&indiv=try.
- 3033 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Tim R Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=61668485&indiv=try.
- 3034 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robin M Eveler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=230725745&indiv=try.
- 3035 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Ronald L Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=290403216&indiv=try.
- 3036 Ancestry.com, Arlington, Virginia, U.S., Arlington National Cemetery, 1861-2024 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2024), Ancestry.com, Army Cemeteries Explorer; USA; Arlington National Cemetery; URL: https://ancexplorer.army.mil/publicwmv/index.html. Record for Ronald Lynn Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62993&h=178402&indiv=try.
- 3037 Kelly Lynn Grate.
- 3038 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Janice Rae Miller Kraus. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=38441810&indiv=try.
- 3039 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Janice Rae Miller Kraus. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=40325406&indiv=try.
- 3040 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Office of Vital Statistics; Columnbus, Ohio; Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998. Record for Janice Rae Miller Kraus. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=43463971&indiv=try.
- 3041 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Janice R Miller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=9188293&indiv=try.
- 3042 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Cicero Life; Publication Date: 11/Aug/ 1978; Publication Place: Cicero, Illinois, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/527009495/?article=2491c3f4-49d6-4834-b1f7e983d79c5dcf&focus=0.49993113,0.28536338,0.9441285,0.47553283&xid=3398. Record for Garry Shorner. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=90742655&indiv=try.
- 3043 Douglas Robert Landro.

- 3044 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005. Record for Patricia Sue Bemiller. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61009&h=901478110&indiv=try.
- 3045 James Wisenberg.
- 3046 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Russell G Jr Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=150946112&indiv=try.
- 3047 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Russell G Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=1994119&indiv=try.
- 3048 Ancestry.com, Web: Indiana, U.S., County Marriage Indexes, 1993-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Russell G. Jr. Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=70802&h=337171&indiv=try.
- 3049 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Anthony Dale Sr Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=117518452&indiv=try.
- 3050 Ancestry.com, Ohio, Birth Index, 1908-1964 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health, Index to Annual Births, 1968-1998; Ohio Department of Health, State Vital Statistics Unit; Columbus, OH, USA. Record for Anthony Dale Yohman. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=3146&h=26331884&indiv=try.
- 3051 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Anthony D Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=237025260&indiv=try.
- 3052 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Anthony D Yohman Sr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=3065801&indiv=try.
- 3053 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, Ohio; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Timothy M Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=2824387&indiv=try.
- 3054 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Timothy Michael Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=102639545&indiv=try.
- 3055 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Todd M Yohman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=99492492&indiv=try.
- 3056 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Deborah Joerger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=308502488&indiv=try.
- 3057 Ancestry.com, Florida Marriage Indexes, 1822-1875 and 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, Record for Patricia Lynn Boxler. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=8784&h=6551745&indiv=try.
- 3058 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Patricia B Ballard. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=13849866&indiv=try.
- 3059 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101173290. Record for William Carl McGaughey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12941487&indiv=try.
- 3060 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Jeanne S McGaughey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=38285574&indiv=try.

3061	Ancestry.com, U.S. Phone and Address Directories, 1993-2002 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, City: New Florence; State: Pennsylvania; Year(s): 1996. Record for Jeanne S McGaughey. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7339&h=220249433&indiv=try.
3062	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 29/ Oct/ 1997; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/14672462/? article=e64927ba-7a34-431a-b768-c634ac44041a/fd154b7c-561f-41de-9619- ec81194aef80&focus=0.6534948,0.5793926,0.8156065,0.70641965&xid=3398. Record for Lisa Gail States. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=303625325&indiv=try.
3063	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lisa G Olmstead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=54062089&indiv=try.
3064	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lisa G Olmstead. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272921049&indiv=try.
3065	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23/ Feb/ 1996; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33635112/?article=0bbaffe5-c0ae-498b-af54-b5880bede3dd/6610ec78-57db-42b1-8758-b48315e851aa&focus=0.8127911,0.3130169,0.9749918,0.3616555&xid=3398. Record for Darla Rae States. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=296499675&indiv=try.
3066	Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Donald C Finch. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=298810535&indiv=try.
3067	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Billie S Early. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=239918426&indiv=try.
3068	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Atlanta Constitution; Publication Date: 1/ Oct/ 1992; Publication Place: Atlanta, Georgia, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/402687071/? article=b769f445-417a-4d2d-b064-6f6e1b83c23b/bb2f4d3a-7b98-46fb-bbd2-7126e97add39&focus=0.026995966,0.072194114,0.18952903,0.4130356&xid=3398. Record for David Michael Early. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=309852845&indiv=try.
3069	Roberta Jane (Clawson) Byers.
3070	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Nancy J Walthour. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184765093&indiv=try.
3071	Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Nancy J Walthour. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=107105651&indiv=try.
3072	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Shirley A Livengood. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=289030329&indiv=try.
3073	Ancestry.com, U.S., Cemetery and Funeral Home Collection, 1847-2015 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2011), Ancestry.com, Publication Date: 28/ Jun/ 2014; Publication Place: McKeesport, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http://obituaries.triblive.com/listing/241558/Carol-R-Belcher/. Record for Carol Ruth Brehm Belcher. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2190&h=282180318&indiv=try.
3074	Ancestry.com, U.S., Department of Veterans Affairs BIRLS Death File, 1850-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011), Ancestry.com, Record for Edward D Hart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=2441&h=3909257&indiv=try.
3075	Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Edward D. Hart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=77762802&indiv=try.

- 3076 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Arthur J Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=167588822&indiv=try.
- 3077 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 3/Aug/ 2013; Publication Place: Cherry Hill, New Jersey, USA; URL: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/courierpostonline/obituary.aspx?n=june-smarsh&pid=166186467. Record for June S. Stambaugh Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=220811097&indiv=try.
- 3078 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; Marriage Indexes; Index Type: Bride; Year Range: 1963; Surname Range: M Z. Record for June F Stambaugh Stambaugh. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61253&h=901956521&indiv=try.
- 3079 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Death Index, 1901-2017 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; New Jersey Death Index, 2001-2017. Record for June S Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61260&h=797395&indiv=try.
- 3080 National Cemetery Administration, U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca.1775-2006 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), Ancestry.com, National Cemetery Administration; U.S. Veterans' Gravesites. Record for June S S Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8750&h=6689898&indiv=try.
- 3081 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Record-Argus; Publication Date: 18/Aug/ 1971; Publication Place: Greenville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/12137812/? article=d01a1d1b-9ea3-4f5d-8d7f-27f326d0d22f/560c75d6-15d2-4437-91b9-04ab0a27d2af&focus=0.01 1208756,0.353488,0.13588351,0.72472477&xid=3398. Record for Elaine Linda Marsh. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=295383621&indiv=try.
- 3082 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Carol A Auckerman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272051186&indiv=try.
- 3083 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Carol A Auckerman. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=288793623&indiv=try.
- 3084 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Robert S. McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=89683162&indiv=try.
- 3085 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Peter A. McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=88336548&indiv=try.
- 3086 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Peter A McLaughlin. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=39169096&indiv=try.
- 3087 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Laura Jean Jablonsky. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=1788&h=80063956&indiv=try.
- 3088 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 17/ Nov/ 2020; Publication Place: Morehead, Kentucky, USA; URL: https://obituaries.themoreheadnews.com/obituary/bertram-boring-1080826755. Record for Bert Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=265750692&indiv=try.
- 3089 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 30/ Sep/ 1959; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/541828272/? article=6d5f2efa-62af-45a2-80ef-675ac3620fc9&focus=0.72657245,0.017490545,0.9654814,0.6478646 4&xid=3398. Record for Mr. Bertram K. Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=88362181&indiv=try.

- 3090 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Anna Jean Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=168604404&indiv=try.
- 3091 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Edward R Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=128636187&indiv=try.
- 3092 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Concordia Funeral Home; Publication Date: 18/ Oct/ 2022; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.indianagazette.com/obituaries/neal-edward-boring/ article\_5a1069a8-7fe9-5c5a-958b-728af238014e.html. Record for Neal Edward Boring. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=322867881&indiv=try.
- 3093 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Davis Leroy Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=29443902&indiv=try.
- 3094 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Betty Jane Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=18050380&indiv=try.
- 3095 Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Betty Jane Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=21654978&indiv=try.
- 3096 Ancestry.com, Social Security Death Index (Provo, UT, USA, The Generations Network, Inc., 2008), www.ancestry.com, Social Security Administration; Washington D.C., USA; Social Security Death Index, Master File. Record for Betty J. Boring. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=3693&h=75876114&indiv=try.
- 3097 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Joseph Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=50905883&indiv=try.
- 3098 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Teena M Shilling. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=50905894&indiv=try.
- 3099 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Mary Ann Daughenbaugh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=280617761&indiv=try.
- 3100 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Russell J. Edwards. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=179419742&indiv=try.
- 3101 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Murray Condrey Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=79360116&indiv=try.
- 3102 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Murray C Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=293335282&indiv=try.
- 3103 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania, Death Certificates, 1906-1963 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2014), Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historic and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, PA; Pennsylvania (State). Death Certificates, 1906-1968; Box Number: 2574; Certificate Number Range: 068401-071250. Record for Dee F Bennett. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=5164&h=75248381&indiv=try.
- 3104 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Linda C Denmark. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=79376425&indiv=try.
- 3105 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Linda L Keim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=349599926&indiv=try.
- 3106 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Patricia A Perrott. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=166923440&indiv=try.

3107 Ancestry.com, Mesa County, Colorado, Marriage Index, 1883-2010 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Robin Irene Hawksworth. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61050&h=900018516&indiv=try. 3108 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Robin I Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=148954010&indiv=try. 3109 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Carolyn M Gall, https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=305521660&indiv=try. 3110 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for John S Jr Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=323614629&indiv=trv. 3111 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for John S Jr Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=1788&h=80040276&indiv=try. 3112 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Deborah L Hawksworth. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/ sse.dll?db=1732&h=272889559&indiv=try. 3113 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Nadine E Hughes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=262861187&indiv=try. 3114 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Shirley A Gaydac. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=341088937&indiv=try. 3115 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Harry Scott Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=280523765&indiv=try. 3116 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Scott H Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236647177&indiv=try. 3117 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Lonnie L Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=164827402&indiv=try. 3118 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lonnie L Darr. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=704727&indiv=try. 3119 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Roy Bion Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=128419633&indiv=try. 3120 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Lorrie A Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=99623782&indiv=trv. 3121 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Dennis Neal Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=236982523&indiv=try. 3122 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, South Hills Record; Publication Place: Monroeville, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: http:// www.yourpennhills.com/pennhillsprogress/article/obituary-listings-week-september-21-2005. Record for Dennis N. Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=7545&h=15624142&indiv=try. 3123 Ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1777-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission; Harrisburg, Pennsylvania; Pennsylvania Veterans Burial Cards, 1950-2010; Series Number: Series 4. Record for William B Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1967&h=1692786&indiv=try. 3124 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for William B Jr Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=367501072&indiv=try.

- 3125 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Marianne T Snyder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272919830&indiv=try.
- 3126 Ancestry.com, Oregon, Marriage Indexes, 1906-2009 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2000), Ancestry.com, Oregon State Library; Salem, Oregon; Reel: 31-32. Record for Cheryl Lynn Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5193&h=901544482&indiv=try.
- 3127 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Cheryl L Wine. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=200455438&indiv=try.
- 3128 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Troy S Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=247340580&indiv=try.
- 3129 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Troy Scott Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=6236520&indiv=try.
- 3130 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Tamara J Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=333312945&indiv=try.
- 3131 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Kami Suzanne Means. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=6264310&indiv=try.
- 3132 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Kami S Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=286356024&indiv=try.
- 3133 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Catina L Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=204193017&indiv=try.
- 3134 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Catina L Sauder. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=6258316&indiv=try.
- 3135 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Christine Anne Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=14227216&indiv=try.
- 3136 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Jackson County Marriage Records, 1840-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Christine A Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=8700&h=900528212&indiv=try.
- 3137 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Randall W Scarborough. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=1788&h=195453509&indiv=try.
- 3138 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Jackson County Marriage Records, 1840-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Michelle L Barnes. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=8700&h=900284254&indiv=try.
- 3139 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Jeffrey Lee Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=17940404&indiv=try.
- 3140 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Laura Marie Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=18297861&indiv=try.
- 3141 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Natalie Kathleen Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=18386106&indiv=try.

- 3142 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Leslie Camille Jennings. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=18536718&indiv=try.
- 3143 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Zachary Charles Gunter. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=14974791&indiv=try.
- 3144 Ancestry.com, Missouri, U.S., Birth Registers, 1847-1910 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Missouri State Archives; Jefferson City, MO, USA; Birth Index, 1920-1999. Record for Micah Jennings Gunter. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1170&h=18470299&indiv=try.
- 3145 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Jackson County Marriage Records, 1840-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul Brandt Freeburg. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8700&h=375788&indiv=try.
- 3146 Ancestry.com, Missouri, Jackson County Marriage Records, 1840-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Kent Matthew Freeburg. https://search.ancestry.com/ cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8700&h=434122&indiv=try.
- 3147 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Mark E McEwan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=1418520&indiv=try.
- 3148 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Kevin C McEwan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=1418521&indiv=try.
- 3149 Ancestry.com, Nevada, Marriage Index, 1956-2005 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Kenneth E Mower. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1100&h=5374069&indiv=try.
- 3150 Ancestry.com, Utah, U.S., Select Marriage Index, 1887-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Marc Ray Hansen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgibin/sse.dll?db=60965&h=192301&indiv=try.
- 3151 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Lynette Dee Hansen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=319863791&indiv=try.
- 3152 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 9 Aug 1961; Birth County: Mendocino. Record for Rafelle Hansen. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=8029558&indiv=try.
- 3153 Ancestry.com, California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Record for Michelle R Hansen. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1144&h=9696998&indiv=try.
- 3154 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 31 Dec 1962; Birth County: Mendocino. Record for Michele Hansen. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=8433764&indiv=try.
- 3155 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 5 Oct 1964; Birth County: Mendocino. Record for Janelle Hansen. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=9244520&indiv=try.
- 3156 Ancestry.com, California Birth Index, 1905-1995 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Birthdate: 21 Jul 1966; Birth County: Mendocino. Record for Lisa Hansen. https:// search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=5247&h=10014912&indiv=try.
- 3157 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Troy A Mayette. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=205637268&indiv=try.
- 3158 Henry Joe Dumas.
- 3159 Baptism & Confirmation: Baptized & Confirmed by Paul Watts Allred.
- 3160 Baptism & Confirmation: Baptized by Paul Watts Allred Elder.
- 3161 Birth: Kirtland AFB Hospital Paul & Mary Allred.
- 3162 Letter received 28 November 1995 from Veda Allred.

- 3163 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Tamra Dawn Lovell. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=9785129&indiv=try.
- 3164 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 16/ Oct/ 1970; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/542435316/? article=0404031b-2405-4543-8bd1-385e4f984192&focus=0.26329136,0.11294455,0.6127892,0.413358 &xid=3398. Record for Mrs. Naney Louise Strong. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=57189997&indiv=try.
- 3165 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014. Record for Norman Earl II Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=15913582&indiv=try.
- 3166 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Norman E Stephens. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=293584564&indiv=try.
- 3167 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014; Roll: 101141677. Record for Wilbert Louis Cooper. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=9279&h=12064541&indiv=try.
- 3168 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Francis R Bellotti. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=105998631&indiv=try.
- 3169 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 58. Record for Deborah Ann Gartland. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=901812782&indiv=try.
- 3170 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Kody M Salem. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=131046277&indiv=try.
- 3171 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 46. Record for Kory M. Salem. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=1571992&indiv=try.
- 3172 Ancestry.com, Indiana, Marriage Certificates, 1917-2005 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Indiana Archives and Records Administration; Indianapolis, IN, USA; Records of Marriage 1961-2005; Roll Number: 46. Record for Gina M. Wilger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61009&h=901571992&indiv=try.
- 3173 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Buffalo News; Publication Date: 20/ Sep/ 1986; Publication Place: Buffalo, New York, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/876002652/? article=5efd8379-303f-4e03-8ca0-1fb0891c10cf&focus=0.24133235,0.04218346,0.36411402,0.391068 52&xid=3398. Record for Gregory Scott Maley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=1016064556&indiv=try.
- 3174 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Buffalo News; Publication Date: 15/ Oct/ 1995; Publication Place: Buffalo, New York, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/876034577/?article=c489b517-258c-4b80a2cf-a87e889f9a3a&focus=0.6028253,0.7519959,0.7199498,0.96722066&xid=3398. Record for Gregory ' S Maley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=938893999&indiv=try.
- 3175 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Gregory S Maley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=143640610&indiv=try.
- 3176 Ancestry.com, Kentucky, U.S., Marriage Index, 1973-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Lisa M Maley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8787&h=5511954&indiv=try.

- 3177 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Lisa Michelle Maley. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=237499494&indiv=try.
- 3178 Ancestry.com, North Carolina, Marriage Index, 1741-2004 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2007), Ancestry.com, Data Source: North Carolina State Archives. Record for Sonja Louise Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=8909&h=777388&indiv=try.
- 3179 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Sonja L Finck. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=244532566&indiv=try.
- 3180 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Erik Roland Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=110735856&indiv=try.
- 3181 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Erik R Wiborg. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=98311675&indiv=try.
- 3182 Ancestry.com, Ohio Marriage Index, 1970, 1972-2007 (Provo, UT, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc, 2010), Ancestry.com, Ohio Department of Health; Columbus, OH, USA; Ohio Marriage Index, 1970 and 1972-2007. Record for Lorie J Bowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=2025&h=9567629&indiv=try.
- 3183 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Akron Beacon Journal; Publication Date: 6/ Sep/ 1992; Publication Place: Akron, Ohio, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/153241256/? article=60b5f13c-762a-45e0-98e6-5156adcce423&focus=0.34112206,0.22788683,0.5002067,0.367118 5&xid=3398. Record for Lorie Jean Bowers. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=46891427&indiv=try.
- 3184 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Obituary Index, 1800s-current (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2019), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 4 May 2002; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/33648166/?article=228d4841bbad-4aab-8b03-f825d6db2fc6&focus=0.33930323,0.060565274,0.4978548,0.39544052&xid=3355. Record for Roxie Thompson. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=61843&h=631856893&indiv=try.
- 3185 Sara (Showman) Weaver.
- 3186 Marriage Anouncement.
- 3187 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Paul Arthur Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=107450501&indiv=try.
- 3188 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Scott William Warfel. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=107511640&indiv=try.
- 3189 Keith Hewitt Obituary.
- 3190 Judy Lear Douglas.
- 3191 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Douglas E Bieda. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=272564980&indiv=try.
- 3192 Ancestry.com, U.S., School Yearbooks, 1900-1999 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), Ancestry.com, "U.S., School Yearbooks, 1880-2012"; School Name: Saltsburg High School; Year: 1976. Record for Jeffrey Brian Bieda. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1265&h=677495130&indiv=try.
- 3193 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Denise A Bieda. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=367097578&indiv=try.
- 3194 Ancestry.com, United States Obituary Collection (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2006), www.ancestry.com, Publication Date: 17/ Jun/ 2019; Publication Place: Penn Hills, PA, USA; URL: https://www.legacy.com/obituaries/triblive-valley-news-dispatch/obituary.aspx?n=faye-mpolka&pid=193161949. Record for Faye M. Clawson Polka. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=7545&h=132281068&indiv=try.

- 3195 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Todd R Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=367483767&indiv=try.
- 3196 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Carla M Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=63721615&indiv=try.
- 3197 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Indiana Gazette; Publication Date: 23/ Mar/ 1995; Publication Place: Indiana, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/524458363/?article=10a165eddce8-41dd-be8e-4aff20c087c6/c8ec1fa2-570a-481bb24c-15f63e0b1301&focus=0.81386244,0.5054071,0.97113967,0.98745495&xid=3398. Record for Evan Wallace Shankle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=139666717&indiv=try.
- 3198 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Connie L Stewart. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=184729894&indiv=try.
- 3199 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Connie L Shankle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=272881839&indiv=try.
- 3200 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Evan W Shankle. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=289171091&indiv=try.
- 3201 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Sharanjit Singh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=278397530&indiv=try.
- 3202 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, Sunday News; Publication Date: 13/ Feb/ 1972; Publication Place: Lancaster, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/561935450/? article=77a69f99-3aa1-4594-80be-64e5ae3b58c1&focus=0.26325148,0.6050002,0.4852853,0.8422717 5&xid=3398. Record for Michael Eugene Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=81698105&indiv=try.
- 3203 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 28/ Sep/ 1971; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614172469/? article=436e7bb1-1e78-4c29abde-2e36439e8a84&focus=0.028285798,0.70286876,0.16015491,0.75592&xid=3398. Record for Michael E Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=70463252&indiv=try.
- 3204 Ancestry.com, Florida, County Marriages, 1823-1982 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, Palm Beach County Clerk and Comptroller's Office; West Palm Beach, Florida; County Marriages, 1999-2000. Record for Michael Eugene Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61369&h=1708729&indiv=try.
- 3205 Ancestry.com, Florida, Divorce Index, 1927-2001 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005), Ancestry.com, Record for Michael E Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=8837&h=3293476&indiv=try.
- 3206 Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 4/ Aug/ 1973; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614232692/?article=47a5e946c445-4ead-b7d1-78eb5de3eb1e&focus=0.38455957,0.06986333,0.50176567,0.39923984&xid=3398. Record for Carolyn E Fengfish. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=31451638&indiv=try.
- 3207 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Carolyn E Stoll. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=13094141&indiv=try.
- 3208 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Pamela E Saylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=80789475&indiv=try.

3209	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The York Dispatch; Publication Date: 6/ Aug/ 2002; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/614626496/?article=3236053e- e19a-4dbc-b45e-577f69b479ae/fe92b3d3- b958-4c13-9d65-4d3fbdae1995&focus=0.016539805,0.57566434,0.34364194,0.75386&xid=3398. Record for Rodney E Saylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=147677390&indiv=try.
3210	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Rodney E Saylor. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=118221399&indiv=try.
3211	Ancestry.com, U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Record for Frank Marshall Holloway. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=60901&h=18173194&indiv=try.
3212	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, The Daily Times; Publication Date: 24/ Aug/ 1982; Publication Place: Salisbury, Maryland, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/281473454/? article=3bca6260-60d8-4a07-a91b- b4cbe77bf2f2&focus=0.016473614,0.043430623,0.25897026,0.3764917&xid=3398. Record for Miss Cheryl Louise Holloway. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=30027715&indiv=try.
3213	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Karin Elliott-Adkins. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=284161757&indiv=try.
3214	Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Brian L Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=315843922&indiv=try.
3215	Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 2 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Jonathan P Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1732&h=276049659&indiv=try.
3216	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 27/Aug/ 2004; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/555829731/? article=7097ec03-8cbe-4794-beb2-b0cc347b2bd5/d977fbba-eb13-40f0- ad1d-2986884cca5d&focus=0.23512253,0.6846188,0.6291868,0.9642504&xid=3398. Record for Jonathan Paul Grim. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=62116&h=149001797&indiv=try.
3217	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 7/ Apr/ 1977; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/82078516/? article=3c30505a-7ceb-4601-9b22-2f3151ea8c6b&focus=0.6361862,0.38896823,0.8745784,0.4619179 &xid=3398. Record for Debra Sue Lewis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=18292114&indiv=try.
3218	Ancestry.com, Newspapers.com Marriage Index, 1800s-1999 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2020), Ancestry.com, York Daily Record; Publication Date: 15/ Feb/ 1978; Publication Place: York, Pennsylvania, USA; URL: https://www.newspapers.com/image/553397377/?article=ed48455c-f9a6-4006-8717-160ab55ef7bd&focus=0.075854786,0.34011498,0.19161065,0.55404586&xid=3398. Record for Dennis R Lewis. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62116&h=123200422&indiv=try.
3219	Newspaper, Birth Announcement.
3220	Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Deanna M Ballinger. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=13892290&indiv=try.

- 3221 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Christine L Brennan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=168300033&indiv=try.
- 3222 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for Christine L Brennan. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=351231271&indiv=try.

3223 Ancestry.com, New Jersey, Marriage Index, 1901-2016 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2016), Ancestry.com, New Jersey State Archives; Trenton, New Jersey; Marriage Indexes; Index Type: Combined; Year Range: 2006; Surname Range: All. Record for James Arthur Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll?db=61253&h=1082818953&indiv=try.

3224 Ancestry.com, U.S. Public Records Index, Volume 1 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010), www.ancestry.com, Record for James Arthur Marsh. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=1788&h=153044810&indiv=try.

- 3225 Ancestry.com, Virginia, Marriage Records, 1936-2014 (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2015), Ancestry.com, Virginia Department of Health; Richmond, Virginia; Virginia, Marriages, 1936-2014. Record for Haley L Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=9279&h=30594375&indiv=try.
- 3226 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Haley L Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=99592494&indiv=try.
- 3227 Ancestry.com, U.S., Find A Grave Index, 1600s-Current (Provo, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012), Ancestry.com, Record for Angela Lee Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=60525&h=128419711&indiv=try.
- 3228 Ancestry.com, U.S., Index to Public Records, 1994-2019 (Lehi, UT, USA, Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2020), Ancestry.com, Record for Elijah Bion Tomb. https://search.ancestry.com/cgi-bin/sse.dll? db=62209&h=153790645&indiv=try.
- 3229 James Heaton 11 February 1996.
- 3230 Timothy Vaughn.
- 3231 Sara Louise (Showman) Weaver.
- 3232 William and Judy Warfel.
- 3233 Karen (Warfel) Lombardi.
- 3234 Ronald Charles Warfel.

Prepared By:

Preparer: Keith William Clawson Phone: 412-856-9241 Email: keith.clawson@verizon.net